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To Dr Christopher Reeves 

From O xford

... if I shall be condemn’d 
Upon surmises ... I tell you 
’Tis rigour and not law.

William Shakespeare,
A Winter’s Tale,
Act III, sc. 2,11. 114-16
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FOREWORD

MIRROR OF HUMANITY: EXPERIENCE 
AND CONSCIENCE

Cornelio  Som m aruga, President of  the In terna tional 
C om m ittee  of the Red Cross

Sans les individus, rien n ’est possible.
Sans les institutions, rien n ’est durable.
Jean M onnet

When the reader turns the last page of François Bugnion’s remarkable book, 
at least one image will remain forever engraved on his mind: the way in 
which the humanitarian work of the International Committee of the Red 
Cross is mirrored by and in turn reflects the development of international 
humanitarian law and the principles underpinning its action.

No matter what the ICRC does -  to save a life or ease the suffering in an 
African, Asian or European prison, or to draft a treaty limiting the means of 
warfare and demanding respect for certain categories of victims -  it has only 
one aim: to obtain respect for human dignity. The ICRC stands up for human 
dignity both on the battlefield, speaking to those who hold dignity in disdain 
and alleviating the intolerable suffering they inflict on their enemies, and in 
diplomatic conferences, thousands of miles from the fighting, convincing the 
powers that be -  politicians, lawyers or the military -  to help reinforce the 
rules protecting the victims of war. This interplay between each day’s new 
strategies of action to thwart violence, and the lessons drawn from them in 
order to adapt the rules accepted by the international community to contain 
that violence, is one of the principal messages conveyed by François 
Bugnion’s book.

Before examining the content of the book, the fruit of years of work 
guided by experience and research, a few words on the author and his rela
tionship with the ICRC. François Bugnion, who has both a Bachelor of Arts 
degree and a PhD in Political Science, has witnessed countless conflicts first 
hand: in the Middle East, in Bangladesh, Turkey and Cyprus, in Chad, 
Vietnam and Cambodia, in the Caucasus and in Tajikistan, to mention only 
the ICRC theatres of operation in which he has worked or of which he has 
detailed knowledge. His responsibilities as Deputy Director of the ICRC’s 
Department of Principles and Law enabled him to combine that knowledge

x i x
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of the reality of war with an understanding of both the legal and the polit
ical considerations that are the backdrop to humanitarian work. Thanks to 
his contacts with the victims and protagonists of contemporary armed 
conflicts, his book conveys a sense of immediacy, of knowledge backed up 
by personal experience.

François Bugnion wrote the book on his own initiative, in the academic 
context of the Graduate Institute of International Studies in Geneva. It is not 
a command performance; the ICRC gave him no instructions, and he neither 
asked for nor received financial support from it. The fact that he did the 
research entirely at his own expense allowed him to express his views all the 
more freely.

Finally, although François Bugnion is close to the ICRC, his book cannot 
be considered to represent its official position. He does mention that position 
and the ICRC’s operational principles and policy, but he does not hesitate to 
distance himself from them and even to criticize the points of view he does 
not share: witness the pages on the ICRC’s refusal to offer its services as a 
substitute for a Protecting Power or on its attitude towards the American 
bombing during the Vietnam War.

The author also does not hesitate to discuss certain painful chapters in the 
ICRC’s history, in particular its attitude towards the Nazi persecutions and 
the Holocaust. His work gives fresh insight into that tragic period, examining 
it in relation to the ICRC’s responsibilities as a whole during the Second 
World War and international humanitarian law as it then stood, while not 
glossing over the organization’s failures.

The research carried out by François Bugnion has both a theoretical and a 
practical purpose. The theoretical aim is to improve and spread knowledge of 
the ICRC by giving a clear and comprehensive account of its work while 
attempting to explain why it did what it did. The practical aim is above all to 
show that, as was quite rightly observed by a former ICRC delegate, Thierry 
Hentsch, author of a book on the war in Biafra, ‘... law plays a role in 
humanitarian action, but not so much through the printed text in which it is 
laid down as by the strength of the precedent that creates it’. The wealth of 
precedents and their analysis is such that any ICRC delegate can find in this 
book a panoply of useful arguments to open doors that have remained shut, 
overcome hesitation by the soundness of their reasoning and persuade even 
the most hostile to reconsider their position.

Are those two objectives -  the theoretical and the practical -  compatible? 
Can the development of knowledge in the abstract, and the aim to instruct, 
by definition concrete, be pursued at one and the same time? For everyone 
who has read the book, the answer is a resounding ‘yes’. Thanks to its clear 
structure, its index and bibliographical references, it can be used like an ency
clopaedia, both as a source of information and as a means to discover the 
originality of the thoughts of others. And if by chance the reader inclined to 
single out specific sections takes the time to browse, he will find in each 
chapter’s introduction and conclusion a summary, often philosophical in
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nature, introducing him to a universe of thought so fascinating that he will be 
reluctant to leave it.

François Bugnion’s book is wide in scope, covering the protection of 
conflict victims in the broad sense, i.e. all the humanitarian activities by 
which the ICRC helps people affected by war. But he sets the limits at the 
outset. He defines war, whether declared or not, as ‘armed conflicts between 
nations or groups of people’, excluding all situations of internal strife that do 
not entail the application of international humanitarian law. He focuses on 
those of the ICRC’s activities and decisions that illustrate his purpose, namely 
to show that the ICRC has a mandate to protect the victims of armed 
conflicts and therefore has functional international legal personality. He 
refers to the ICRC’s tasks in time of peace or to its co-operation with the 
National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies only in so far as they relate to 
his subject. Finally, the impressive panorama he draws of the history of 
armed conflicts and the role played in them by the ICRC since the battle of 
Solferino (1859) goes no further than the Second World War and its after- 
math, although certain more recent situations are mentioned, in particular 
the Gulf War, which he knows well because he helped direct ICRC opera
tions during it. The frame is therefore clear.

So is the book’s underlying theme. By using a multidisciplinary approach, at 
one and the same time historical, legal and specific to political science, 
François Bugnion shows how international humanitarian law and ICRC 
action each evolve in reaction to the other. He starts by analysing ICRC prac
tice. In Book I, the historian retraces the conflicts that shaped international 
humanitarian law and the initiatives taken by the ICRC in response to them, 
alternating his account with a description of the lessons drawn from those 
conflicts by the ICRC, International Red Cross and Red Crescent Conferences 
and diplomatic conferences. He conceals none of the difficulties encountered 
by the ICRC in its search for new solutions to humanitarian problems ren
dered ever more complex by the changing nature of armed conflict.

In Book II, the author departs from the chronological approach and exam
ines the sources of the legal regime applicable to the ICRC, namely the 
Geneva Conventions and their Additional Protocols, customary international 
law, Red Cross law and special agreements. On the strength of that analysis, 
he examines the ICRC’s offers of services and its activities on behalf of four 
categories of protected persons: wounded and sick military personnel in war 
on land; wounded, sick and shipwrecked military personnel in war at sea; 
prisoners of war and civilian detainees; and the civilian population. The 
picture would not have been complete without some discussion of the imple
mentation of international humanitarian law, whether in terms of the rel
ationship between the tasks of the ICRC and those of Protecting Powers, or 
of the ICRC’s possibilities for action when faced with violations of interna
tional humanitarian law. As he or she turns the pages, the reader grows 
familiar with the duties and prerogatives assigned to the ICRC in contem
porary humanitarian law.
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Book III rounds off his study with truly impressive logic: François Bugnion 
writes about the ICRC’s acknowledged international legal personality, its 
capacity to possess both rights and duties under public international law and 
to avail itself of them vis-à-vis states. Far from being merely an association 
under Swiss private law, the ICRC emerges as a key player on the interna
tional scene, able to talk with states, to conclude agreements with them and 
to remind them of their obligations. The time has come, he writes, ‘for the 
ICRC to realize all that this means and to shoulder the responsibilities it 
brings’. For the ICRC as described by François Bugnion does often appear 
overly fearful, too centred on the positive law beyond which it hesitates to 
step, too worried about the reactions of states as it foresees them, to the point 
that, for example, it shies away from offering its services as a substitute for 
Protecting Powers.

François Bugnion is right. An institution that speaks in the name of the 
victims and that has been given such scope for action by the states must have 
the strength to speak clearly to the parties to conflicts about their responsibil
ities, in the framework of a relationship of trust or at least of mutual compre
hension. The victims and the players on the international scene expect much 
more of it than relief operations, even though such operations are often of 
vital importance. They also expect it to uphold the universal principles under
lying respect for human dignity -  so long, of course, as they themselves are 
not called into question! There are times when the ICRC requires great 
courage to speak firmly to the states, even in confidence, because it thereby 
risks jeopardizing its access to the people it wishes to protect. This dilemma 
will never be solved, but in a world of proliferating humanitarian organiza
tions, the ICRC has a specific role to play that the others cannot because they 
do not have the same responsibilities.

The length of the book and its wealth of detail should not deter the poten
tial reader, and it would be a big mistake to use it only as a reference work. 
The author invites us on a journey, not into the past but in the world of 
today and quite possibly of tomorrow. The book is highly topical, for 
although the conduct of hostilities evolves over the years, even if only in tech
nological terms, the problems remain the same. Similar questions recur in 
each new conflict. How is the principle of immunity of the civilian population 
from attack to be maintained in the case of aerial bombardment? What pos
ition to take with regard to bombing and shelling that are governed more by 
jus ad bellum  than by jus in bello? Should the ICRC encourage the establish
ment of safety zones, at the risk of weakening the protection of the civilian 
population elsewhere in the territory? What is and what is not a military 
objective -  what are the limits to this concept? The account of air raids 
during the Spanish Civil War, the Italo-Ethiopian War of 1936, the Second 
World War and the Vietnam War shed interesting light on these subjects. 
Moreover, the many parts of the book devoted to the characteristics of 
impartial, neutral and independent humanitarian aid are all the more cogent 
at a time when the support role of the armed forces, and even their role as
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‘humanitarian’ players in theatres of conflict, is a matter of much debate. 
And what could now be more relevant, when international tribunals are 
looking for credible witnesses, than the discussion of the ICRC’s attitude in 
the face of violations of international humanitarian law, in which François 
Bugnion highlights the difficulty -  and often the impossibility -  of reconciling 
relief work and public denunciation?

Another interesting aspect of the book is the proposals it makes. Some of 
them have already been put into effect by the ICRC since the original French 
edition appeared, such as the conclusion of a headquarters agreement with 
Switzerland, signed in Berne in 1993 and confirming the International 
Committee’s independence and freedom of action. Another example: as 
François Bugnion rightly points out, the ICRC possesses rights and duties 
that are founded in customary law, and it should to a greater extent take 
state practice and its own practice as a basis for its future activities. The 
major study on customary law currently being conducted by the ICRC’s 
Legal Division with the help of international experts is a tangible outcome of 
his thoughts. Finally, there can be no doubt that the pages on the communi
cation by the ICRC of its reports on visits to places of detention have 
influenced its practice. This hardly comes as a surprise, for the author is a 
senior ICRC executive and was thus able to help promote the ideas he 
developed while working on his thesis.

Many of the book’s recommendations urge the ICRC to recognize its ob
ligations. The author expresses surprise, for instance, that the ICRC does not 
feel bound to offer its services to the parties to an armed conflict, for he 
believes that it has not only the right to carry out the tasks assigned to it by 
the Geneva Conventions, but also the duty to do so. The fact that the 
Conventions often cite the ICRC merely as an example, stipulating that an 
impartial humanitarian institution such as the ICRC may offer its services to 
the parties to a conflict, does not release it from this obligation.

According to the author, the ICRC is obliged to offer its services in the 
event of armed conflict for three reasons. First, the Geneva Conventions often 
refer specifically to it. Admittedly, they confer few obligations on the ICRC, 
but they do give it rights which are the corollary to a duty to act: the right to 
be notified of the identity of prisoners of war and civilian internees; the right 
for its delegates to visit them and speak in private with the captives of their 
choice; the right to have its special position in relief operations recognized at 
all times. Second, account must also be taken of its previous practice, if only 
because of the principle of impartiality which obliges it to work without dis
crimination for all conflict victims. Last but not least, the Statutes of the 
International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement leave no doubt about 
the ICRC’s duty to carry out the tasks assigned to it by humanitarian law. In 
short, the Conventions should be read in the light of state practice, and state 
practice, says François Bugnion, creates obligations for the ICRC.

This is an important point. Having said that, though, I think that while the 
ICRC may appear fearful, or cautious, when it comes to concepts, it is daring
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in terms of action, as evidenced by every one of its humanitarian initiatives. It 
may not publicly undertake to follow one line rather than another, but it 
does so essentially out of concern to retain the widest possible freedom of 
action, the better to serve the victims of war. Moreover, a careful analyst 
would be hard put to find an armed conflict that qualified as such and in 
which the ICRC had not offered its services.

François Bugnion’s book is, as we have said, highly topical; it is also 
extremely instructive for the ICRC and for humanitarian action in general. A 
third point to its credit is that it brings the ICRC’s specific character into 
sharp focus, even though it is not discussed at length. There are many more 
humanitarian organizations today than in the past, and the ICRC often finds 
it difficult to gain understanding for its unique nature. Despite its continuing 
efforts to do so, it is well aware that alliances between humanitarian organ
izations are a source of strength and that co-operation with others is essential 
to promote the humanitarian imperatives it upholds. The ICRC must learn to 
live with this dilemma, torn between the desire to stress its difference and 
concern not to find itself marginalized by standing too far apart. Such is its 
fate.

The ICRC’s sui generis character lies in the dialectic relationship between 
its operational activities and international humanitarian law, which it not 
only develops, interprets and promotes but also helps to implement, often 
advising states to go beyond the actual treaty provisions when they prove 
inadequate. Its unique nature also seems to me to stem from its independence, 
which allows it to maintain close contacts with non-state protagonists 
without modifying their legal status. An intergovernmental organization 
cannot always do this.

In what way is the ICRC’s specificity useful? After all, is not every organ
ization specific in some way? Of course, but there are some services that the 
ICRC, as a specifically neutral and independent institution and intermediary, 
is often best placed to render, or that it alone is capable of providing. Its 
ability to cross the front lines or escort others across them, to evacuate the 
wounded, to return released captives to their homes, to reunite family 
members, to get through with relief convoys, to replenish hospital stocks, is a 
perfect illustration of this. And I would go even further by saying that the 
ICRC’s humanitarian diplomacy, which differs from state diplomacy, enables 
it in exceptional situations to play a role that the states could entrust to no 
one else. One well-known example was its availability during the Cuban 
missile crisis, in October 1962, to check the cargo of Soviet ships bound for 
the Caribbean. Equally significant was its willingness to evacuate combatants 
from besieged Beirut in 1982 in order to avoid a bloodbath among the civil
ian population. The ICRC’s role in that operation was ultimately limited to 
taking charge of the wounded, whereas the able-bodied combatants, who 
insisted on taking their personal weapons with them, were evacuated by 
national contingents of the Multinational Peacekeeping Force. This was a 
welcome solution, as the ICRC had serious misgivings, for ethical, legal and
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security reasons, about taking part in the operation as initially proposed. 
Nevertheless, the fact that it considered doing so, if formally requested by all 
the contending parties, is evidence of the range of activities it might be pre
pared to undertake as a neutral intermediary to help protected persons, in 
this case civilians, in distress.

François Bugnion has sifted through the published sources -  annual or 
other reports, circular letters, notices, communiqués, draft conventions, and 
official records of diplomatic conferences -  with meticulous care. The same 
thorough analysis was made of unpublished sources: minutes of the ICRC 
Assembly and Executive Board meetings and files in the ICRC Archives (cor
respondence with governments and National Societies, instructions to delega
tions, minutes of conversations, delegates’ reports, and so on). Each subject is 
accompanied by a very useful bibliography ... when there was one. Sur
prisingly enough, no study of such basic subjects as the ICRC’s rights and 
potential obligations under customary law existed at the time the book went 
to press. The bibliography also shows that there were then no more than six 
truly academic works on the ICRC, all historical in nature. The gap has cer
tainly now been filled.

The book is enhanced and its message is accentuated by the beautiful 
photos, in particular the one on the cover, which give the sense of poignancy 
without which any reflection on the alleviation of suffering would be incom
plete. How could anyone remain unmoved by the gaze of the child wrapped 
in a sack marked with the red cross, a look that expresses a seriousness 
beyond his years, an appeal to which no one can remain insensitive, a dignity 
that distress only serves to reinforce?

In closing, let us turn to the future, as outlined by François Bugnion in his 
conclusion. I believe, as he does, that it is wishful thinking to hope that world 
conflict will diminish as the new millennium dawns. On the contrary, there is 
every indication that while the fracture lines of the Cold War have ceased to 
exist, clashes of varying intensity, especially within states, will grow in 
number and spread, often leading to the involvement of other states and 
recurring on a cyclical basis. The deepening impoverishment of certain parts 
of the world or sectors of the population, inter alia because of the effects of 
globalization, the weakening of the nation-state, the increase in assertions of 
ethnic or regional identity, the emergence of new and especially economic 
forms of power, the rise in the number of unpredictable threats (the growth 
of criminal organizations, drug trafficking, sects, and the like), will add to the 
complexity of the conflicts faced by future generations. In addition, mankind 
will have to cope with major ecological and demographic challenges, making 
it even harder to prevent and settle wars and to ease the suffering they entail.

The ICRC must work out medium-term strategies to meet those challenges. 
To use François Bugnion’s eloquent image: ‘The International Committee’s 
history is like the drum of a seismograph which records all the crises through 
which humanity passes.’ The ICRC cannot have any significant impact on 
future curves on the seismograph, even though its activities may have a
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pacifying effect, but it must try to plan ahead for what can be foreseen and 
gear up to deal with what cannot. It will have to respond to unprecedented 
human tragedies in the glare of the media spotlight, and take full advantage 
of its unique role as neither an international organization, a non-governmen
tal organization or a mere association under Swiss civil law. Will it be able to 
rise to the occasion?

I am convinced that it can. Over the years, the states’ trust in the ICRC on 
the international scene has grown. It was granted observer status by the 
United Nations General Assembly in 1990; this was both a consecration and 
a point of departure. The fact that the relevant draft resolution was presented 
by 138 co-authors and adopted by consensus was a great source of encour
agement, especially as the ICRC was the first organization -  other than inter
governmental organizations -  to be accorded that status. New impetus was 
thus given to its work: the ICRC has spoken out in defence of the interests of 
victims of war in countless international fora in the past ten years, in connec
tion with anti-personnel landmines, laser weapons, an international criminal 
court and the protection of cultural objects, to mention only the most import
ant issues it has addressed. It has also developed its contacts in theatres of 
hostilities with all non-state contenders willing to open a dialogue with it. 
Above all, its delegates have tried to devise new approaches to help the 
victims of situations where it takes a great deal of courage to venture, owing 
to the steadily increasing risks involved.

The ICRC will obviously have to tread cautiously. The road will be far 
from smooth, and surprise developments doubtless lie ahead. But in its 
arduous struggle to protect the victims of war, it can turn to François 
Bugnion’s book and draw on both the intellectual analysis and the practical 
knowledge of armed conflicts it contains. These lines are an expression of the 
ICRC’s deep gratitude to François Bugnion.

May the International Committee of the Red Cross of tomorrow continue 
to ‘transform into conscience as broad an experience as possible’, as André 
Malraux wrote in l’Espoir, so as to end the intolerable suffering it witnesses 
and convince mankind to advance towards greater respect for human dignity.

December 1999



GENERAL INTRODUCTION

Toute la dignité de l’homme 
est en la pensée.
Pascal, Pensées,
B ibliothèque de C luny,
1960, vol. II, p. 168.

Founded in the mid-nineteenth century in the aftermath of the bloody battle 
of Solferino, the International Committee of the Red Cross had two primary 
objectives: to promote the creation of societies for aid to wounded soldiers -  
the future National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies -  and to encourage 
the adoption of an international agreement to recognize the neutrality of 
medical services on the battlefield. Very soon, however, the Committee found 
itself faced with a challenge that it had not initially foreseen but which was to 
prove an essential part of its work: carrying out relief activities for the victims 
of war.

It soon became apparent that to be fully effective, the new National 
Societies needed the support of a third party, independent of them all and 
able, if war broke out, to restore links disrupted by the hostilities and main
tain communications between Societies of belligerent countries; such contact 
was essential for the Societies to accomplish their common task.

It was also evident that the humanitarian agreements which the 
Committee’s efforts had brought into being could likewise not take full 
effect without the active involvement of a neutral intermediary, charged 
with assisting in their implementation. Throughout its history, the 
International Committee has shown that it is both able and willing to carry 
out this role.

So while the Committee started out as the promoter of an idea, it was 
before long asked to assume the role of neutral intermediary -  first between 
the relief societies, and then also between the belligerent states; the course of 
history led it to play a small but vital part in implementing the humanitarian 
rules which it had itself championed.

With each successive conflict, the Committee’s activities continued to 
expand and the types of situation in which it was requested to intervene 
became increasingly varied. In one way or another, almost every country in 
the world came to benefit from its work.

XXVll
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And yet, almost 130 years after its foundation, the International 
Committee of the Red Cross remains very largely unknown.

The general public and the media often talk about ‘the International Red 
Cross’ as a kind of miracle-working organization, humanity’s last hope when 
disaster strikes; but few are aware of what it is, and what it can and cannot 
do.

Legal experts have largely avoided commenting on the ICRC, since it did 
not fit into their usual patterns of thought; those who have mentioned its 
existence have not always been accurate in their views. Some observers 
confuse the International Committee with the Swiss Red Cross or the 
International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies; others 
believe it to be the humanitarian wing of the Department of Foreign Affairs 
in Berne, thereby casting the Committee in a supporting role to Swiss diplo
macy. Others again have sought to apply the theory of international organ
izations in their analysis of it, and have been surprised to discover that the 
Committee is not part of the United Nations.

Admittedly, the very nature of the Committee seems a contradiction in 
terms: it was established as a private body, but derives its mandate from 
international law; its work is international, although its members are private 
individuals, all of them Swiss; its activities are based on international treaties 
to which it is not itself party, in other words its very existence is a constant 
challenge to standard legal categories.

Governments also sometimes appear to be unsure how to deal with the 
Committee, and where to place it on the chessboard of international rel
ations: it is not a state, nor an international organization in the usual sense -  
but neither can it be classed as a simple charity under private law, whose 
work is of minor concern to the authorities. What sort of relations should 
states enter into with the ICRC? Which government office or ministry should 
be responsible for those relations -  Foreign Affairs, the General Staff of the 
Armed Forces, Social Welfare ...? Then again, can the ICRC’s activities be 
regarded as charity work requiring nothing more than distant supervision?

There is similar confusion about the status of the Committee’s delegates in 
the field: should they be granted diplomatic privileges and immunities? 
Should they be considered as international civil servants -  or as representa
tives of a voluntary relief organization, ordinary individuals entitled to no 
particular status? The wide range of solutions found by governments to these 
questions underscores the uncertainty felt by the international community, 
and the absence of a generally accepted policy.

These doubts highlight the fundamental question of the ICRC’s legal per
sonality, to which no standard definitions apply. ‘I know of no part of 
jurisprudence, or of human science, to which the institution calling itself the 
Geneva Committee can be assigned’, the renowned Russian jurist Fyodor 
Fyodorovich de Martens told the Fourth International Conference of Red 
Cross Societies which met at Karlsruhe in September 1887. He went on: ‘In 
1864 a child, beloved of us all, was born in Geneva. This child received the
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name of “ International Committee” ; it was christened but not registered, it 
was never presented to the mayor in his capacity as registrar’.1 More than a 
hundred years later, the situation is virtually the same: the registrar still has 
no clear idea where to enter the name of the International Committee; it 
remains, as an informed observer more recently put it, ‘the international 
unknown’.2

The minutes and proceedings of the International Committee show that its 
members were themselves sometimes unclear about its duties and responsibil
ities, even in situations where precedents had already been set, and that it 
spent little or no time analysing its legal personality or its status. On the rare 
occasions when external events forced it to do so, the discussion usually 
stopped short of any conclusion. The same impression is conveyed through 
the Committee’s published works: throughout its history the ICRC has pro
duced a vast number of documents and publications, of universally acknowl
edged academic standing, covering just about every aspect of international 
humanitarian law -  but little of this has touched on the Committee’s mandate 
or the basis for its work, and even less on the ICRC’s position in contempo
rary society or the international legal order. The Committee’s overriding pre
occupation has been to examine and define the rights and duties which 
humanitarian law assigns to belligerents, rather than its own position.

The Committee can hardly be blamed for this: it was created with the 
purpose of coming to the aid of the victims of war, which was -  and remains 
-  the reason for its mandate from the international community. Introspective 
meditation was never its raisoti d ’être. It is, therefore, natural for the 
Committee to concentrate its energies on bringing help to the victims and on 
carrying out its various tasks.

However, action that is not guided by reflection will soon lose momentum, 
caught in the quicksands of short-sighted activism, just as reflection that is 
not based on experience can be no more than idle contemplation, adrift in the 
icy infinite space of abstract thought. In the growth of any organization -  or 
individual, for that matter -  it is sometimes necessary to put work aside, to 
disregard the pressures of everyday activity and the demands of immediate 
tasks, in order to re-examine the basic direction one has taken, the principles 
one is following and the limits to one’s capabilities, and to look at oneself 
critically, though not harshly. TNÍ20I X’AYTON -  ‘Know thyself!’ decreed 
the oracle of Delphi. That advice is as valid for institutions as it is for 
individuals.

Such were the considerations that prompted me to write this book.

*

In practical terms, the aims of the book are first, to look at the tasks and pre
rogatives assigned to the Committee by international humanitarian law for 
the purpose of protecting victims of war; and second, to attempt to define the 
legal personality of the Committee within the context of the law of nations.3



XXX The ICRC and the Protection o f  War Victims

There is however no founding charter setting out the International 
Committee’s mandate: its present profile has been shaped by a slow process 
of development and the gradual setting of precedent. It would therefore be 
impossible to understand fully the ICRC as it is today without looking at its 
historical background. So before trying to determine its mandate under 
current humanitarian law, we must first retrace the steps of this evolutionary 
process.

The book is accordingly divided into three volumes:

•  Book I tells the story of the International Committee from the battle of 
Solferino to the end of the Second World War, showing how the interna
tional community gradually gave the Committee its duties and responsibil
ities; this overview is also intended to show the interaction between the 
initiatives taken by the Committee and the development of humanitarian 
law.

•  Book II sets out to specify the foundations, scope and limits of the tasks 
and responsibilities assigned to the International Committee, under con
temporary humanitarian law, to protect the victims of conflicts; this is dis
cussed not only in the light of the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 
and their Additional Protocols, but also with regard to all sources of 
humanitarian law as well as ICRC practice.

•  The aim of Book III is to try to define the legal personality of the 
International Committee -  does it in fact have the slightest claim to such 
status? Does it, in other words, have the capacity to possess rights and 
duties under international law, and to maintain them at international level?

It might seem illogical, at first sight, to study the tasks and responsibilities 
of the International Committee before going into the question of its legal per
sonality. Would it not be better to do things the other way round and start by 
asking whether the Committee is entitled to possess these rights and duties, 
before examining their foundations, scope and limits?

The answer has to be ‘no’. If, indeed, the International Committee does 
have any international legal personality at all, it can, in the light of positive 
law and current opinion, only be a personality based on its function ; in other 
words, it would consist of all the attributes the Committee needs to carry out 
the tasks it has been given by the international community. However impa
tient we may be to examine the question of the Committee’s legal personality 
-  on which, in the final analysis, every other consideration depends — it would 
be pointless to do so without having first studied the tasks and responsibili
ties assigned to it by international humanitarian law.

We shall accordingly adopt an empirical approach: we shall accept, but 
only as a working hypothesis, that the International Committee is entitled to 
possess rights and duties founded on international law; on the basis of that 
hypothesis, we shall then examine the tasks and responsibilities conferred on 
it; and finally check whether the original hypothesis was right. This might 
seem a roundabout approach, but it is the only one possible. It certainly
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contains a risk, in that only at the end of the study will we be able to judge 
whether it was worthwhile embarking upon it, but of course that risk is 
inherent in all scientific investigation.

s-

The area covered by this research must now be defined. The International 
Committee, as we have seen, was formed to promote the creation of relief 
societies for aid to wounded soldiers, as well as a treaty to protect military 
medical services in the field, but it soon became engaged in direct action for 
war victims. It thus went beyond the promotion of humanitarian law and 
took an active, practical part in its implementation.

The Committee’s field work was initially concerned with the victims of 
wars between nations. It could not, however, ignore the suffering caused by 
civil wars, nor turn a deaf ear to the cries for help of the victims of internal 
disturbances and tensions. Such situations may not be armed conflicts in the 
strict sense, but they are nevertheless marked by acts of violence or repression 
which produce victims -  and they may indeed be the early warning signs or 
the after-effects of a civil war.4

For all that, the International Committee did not set aside its previous con
cerns, but continued to foster the development and the cohesion of the 
Societies which it helped to found and, as far as it could, to work for further 
improvements to the rules of humanitarian law.

The ICRC’s activities may therefore be grouped under three headings:

•  activities stemming from its position within the International Red Cross 
and Red Crescent Movement;

•  the development and promotion of humanitarian law;
•  the protection of victims of armed conflicts and of internal disturbances 

and tensions.

This book is unable to deal with the first two categories. In the following 
chapters there is no analysis of the position and role of the International 
Committee in relation to the Red Cross as a whole, nor a detailed break
down of its efforts to develop humanitarian law. These questions are touched 
on in passing, inasmuch as they shed light on the main subject.

In setting these limits I am only too aware of committing a serious injustice 
to the National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies and to their 
Federation. Their support, without which the ICRC would be unable to 
accomplish all its tasks, does not receive here the attention it deserves. 
Moreover, the book does scant justice to all the other humanitarian organiza
tions which provide invaluable support for the Committee’s work. This is to 
be deeply regretted, but it must be seen as the price for achieving the main 
objective. I hope that it may be possible, in a later publication, to pay proper 
tribute to the National Societies and their Federation.
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I have also had to make a conscious decision not to deal with the work of 
the International Committee for victims of internal disturbances and tension. 
This, however, is a less serious omission, as these activities are already the 
subject of a study of outstanding scholarship.5

In concentrating on the International Committee’s activities for the protec
tion of the victims of war, in both international and internal armed conflicts, 
my purpose has been to include all situations covered by the Geneva 
Conventions and their Additional Protocols. A line is thus drawn between 
circumstances that are covered by treaty rules -  armed conflicts, the subject of 
this book -  and those that are not, namely internal disturbances and ten
sions, which will not be included.

Even within the defined field of study, two interesting questions have had 
to be put aside, as they would have required too extensive consideration: 
the problems posed by the intervention of armed forces under the auspices 
of the United Nations or of regional organizations, and the protection of the 
victims of armed conflicts who have sought refuge in a third country. This 
does not mean that the International Committee is not entitled to offer its 
services in these cases: they have been left out because of the complex legal 
issues they raise -  to discuss which would make the book even longer than 
it is.

This study will consequently be confined to the ICRC’s activities to protect 
the victims of conflict, in particular those to shield them from the violence of 
hostilities, and those in aid of people who are in the power of an adverse 
party.

The reader might think that, having thus narrowed its scope, the study will 
have little left to offer. Tragically, the horrors of war are so numerous, and 
the activities of the ICRC to protect the victims of such paroxysms of vio
lence so diverse, that it is barely possible to detail them all.

At this point the concept of protection must itself be explained. Neither the 
Geneva Conventions nor the Statutes of the International Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Movement define it, probably because the term is commonplace and 
its meaning sufficiently clear.

Its first connotation is of a covering, a roof or shelter offering protection 
against the elements for people or objects. It can also be thought of as a 
screen, a shield or some kind of safeguard between someone (or something) 
and a potential threat. Protection, then, is seen as a shelter, a shield or 
fortification, assistance, defence, support, help and rescue.

In the Red Cross order of ideas, protection can be defined as encompassing 
any humanitarian act whose purpose is to save the victims of conflict from 
any danger, suffering or abuse of power to which they might be subjected, to 
defend them and to give them assistance.6 Let us be clear about one thing, 
though: strictly speaking, it is the rule that protects, that limits the violence 
during hostilities and that comes between the victims and the dangers threat
ening them.
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Quite obviously, it is the responsibility of the belligerents to honour their 
commitments. But very often implementation of humanitarian rules calls for 
the intercession of a third party charged with monitoring the observation of 
those rules or with helping to apply them. So it is first and foremost by pro
moting implementation of humanitarian rules and principles that the Red 
Cross protects the victims of war. Protection therefore includes the steps 
taken to insist on respect for the humanitarian rules and principles, as well as 
measures to ensure their implementation.

Seen from a broader perspective, the notion of protection extends to all 
those activities which seek to shield the victims from suffering and death 
and to safeguard their rights; it includes the provision of material assist
ance when the belligerents’ own resources are insufficient to ensure that 
the victims are cared for properly, or when the will to provide such care is 
absent.

The concept of protection is therefore open to two interpretations: in the 
narrow sense, it includes all measures which seek to ensure that the rights of 
the victims are respected. In a wider sense, the term encompasses all human
itarian activities -  including relief operations -  whose object is to safeguard 
the victims of war and to preserve their life, health and dignity.

The Statutes of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement 
state that the role of the ICRC is, among other things:

to endeavour at all times -  as a neutral institution whose humanitarian work is 
carried out particularly in time of international and other armed conflicts or 
internal strife -  to ensure the protection of and assistance to military and civilian 
victims of such events and of their direct results.7

Nothing in the preparatory work for the adoption of the Statutes leads us to 
suppose, on reading the words ‘protection and assistance’ that two distinct 
activities were envisaged which could, if so desired, be separated. It is much 
more likely that the two words were used to define more clearly a single, 
unified concept, with no intention of weakening the basic coherence of the 
humanitarian gesture. In any case, the two notions cannot, in practical terms, 
be separated. When food is given to the starving, when medical assistance is 
provided to the sick and wounded, that is the first means of protecting life 
and preventing suffering. Indeed, as the ICRC has put it, ‘assistance activities 
often assume the character of protection operations and vice versa, to such an 
extent that they become inseparable’.8

In this study, unless otherwise defined, the term protection  should be 
understood in the widest sense, to encompass all humanitarian activities -  
including relief -  undertaken by the International Committee to safeguard 
the victims of war and bring them help. The term victim  is, unfortunately, 
only too clear and calls for no comment at this point.

As for the notion of war, it should be taken in the broad sense, without 
qualification, to cover armed conflicts between nations or groups of people. 
Whether or not war has been declared, in accordance with the rules of inter



XXXIV The ICRC and the Protection o f  War Victims

national law, is of little importance either to the victims or to a humanitarian 
organization such as the ICRC.

*

The means used to research this book were dictated by the subject itself.
Every organization develops over time. This observation applies to all 

international organizations, but especially to the International Committee of 
the Red Cross, for it has no founding charter which laid down its terms of 
reference in advance. Its duties and responsibilities stem instead from a 
variety of initiatives and the gradual accumulation of precedent, and thus 
from the practice adopted by the International Committee and the acceptance 
of that practice by the international community. It is essential, therefore, to 
consider first of all the historical approach.

This approach alone, however, will not suffice. Given that this book’s main 
objective is to define the tasks and responsibilities of the International 
Committee in terms of protection for the victims of war and, therefore, its 
rights and duties vis-à-vis the parties to a conflict, we must also make a legal 
analysis. As the ICRC is a body that operates in the international sphere, we 
must look to the instruments of public international law to guide us.

I shall therefore seek to combine the historical and legal approaches so as 
to show clearly the interaction between law and practice, and the dialectical 
process which underlies everything the Committee does.

No one should find fault with the historical approach; any object, body or 
event that has a dimension in time -  and history is, after all, only a moment 
behind us -  can be viewed from an historical perspective.

Lawyers, however, might frown upon our approach. Two objections must 
be faced straight away -  unless they can be dismissed, the book can go no 
further.

The first objection relates to the origin of the International Committee, and 
can be summarized as follows: A privately established organization cannot be 
vested with rights and duties stemming from public international law; inter
national law cannot, therefore, be used as a basis for analysing that organiza
tion’s tasks and responsibilities.

In the first instance, one would reply by saying that this objection fore
stalls the debate as to the Committee’s legal personality which, as I have 
already pointed out, cannot be determined before the functions assigned to it 
are examined. The objection also shows a marked ignorance of international 
relations: nothing prevents governments who so wish from giving a private 
institution rights and duties under public international law, as well as the 
capacity to ask states to respect them. It is the existence or otherwise of the 
rights and obligations that we have to ascertain, and only public international 
law can answer that question. The first objection, then, must be discounted.

According to the second objection: The International Committee is no 
more than a relief society whose work is founded on humanitarian and
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charitable ideals; how  could charity and humanitarianism be regulated by 
rights and obligations? This view classes the International Committee as 
some kind of para-legal entity which defies attempts at legal analysis.

The Committee would certainly never deny the charitable and humanitar
ian motives of its founders and we hope and trust that the same motivation is 
as strong as ever today. It is true, though, that charity cannot be governed by 
laws and decrees.

However, the following predicament then arises: either legal analysis 
allows us to define what makes up society at international level, including the 
work of a humanitarian body such as the International Committee, or we 
have to acknowledge that political scientists are right when they claim that 
public international law is nothing but a closed circuit, orderly, no doubt, 
intellectually stimulating, perhaps, but completely cut off from reality and 
therefore unable to teach us anything. It is, they contend, like a bubble: the 
world is reflected in it, but as soon as it touches something solid it bursts. 
This argument is directed less against the proposed approach than against 
the relevance of international law itself. Clearly, an argument that calls into 
question its own basis is untenable; like the first objection it, too, must be 
rejected.

The pertinence of the legal approach is thus confirmed. Whether the author 
uses the approach correctly is another question, and one for the reader to 
answer.

Now that these objections have been set aside, it is time to set off on our 
journey. But first, a word on the sources used for this book.

Published sources

I have consulted all the ICRC’s published reports, issued annually or other
wise, as well as the circulars, notices and other announcements made in the 
Bulletin international des Sociétés de la Croix-Rouge (1869-1918), and the 
Revue internationale de la Croix-Rouge (1919-91, also published in English 
since 1961). Also consulted were the draft conventions submitted by the 
ICRC to the various International Conferences of the Red Cross, to confer
ences of experts meeting under the ICRC’s auspices and to diplomatic confer
ences for the development of humanitarian law. I have furthermore studied 
the minutes of the October 1863 Conference which gave rise to the Red 
Cross, and the official records of the 25 International Conferences of the Red 
Cross held since the beginning of the Movement.

It was impossible to make a systematic study of the official records of the 
Diplomatic Conferences held in Geneva in 1864, 1868, 1906, 1929, 1949 
and 1974-7, which resulted in the Geneva Conventions and their Additional 
Protocols, or the minutes of the meetings of experts -  of the Red Cross or of 
governments -  which preceded the Diplomatic Conferences of 1949 and
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1974-7. In both cases the volume of some of these documents was a deter
rent. However, I did examine the records of all discussions concerning draft 
articles which seemed likely to confer duties and prerogatives on the ICRC, 
either directly or indirectly. The same approach was used for the official 
records of the Conferences of St Petersburg (1868), Brussels (1874) and The 
Hague (1899 and 1907), which laid the foundations for the law of war.

Unpublished sources

The ICRC generously gave me access to all its archives, files and minutes of 
meetings. I was allowed to consult any document I wished, with the excep
tion of personnel files (employees, and members of the Committee) and the 
minutes of meetings held in camera, which as a rule deal with personnel 
matters (elections, appointments, and so on). None of those documents had 
the slightest relevance for my work, so I can say that I was authorized to 
consult any document related to the subject of this book.

That being said, choices had to be made.
The minutes of the International Committee are both a reflection of the 

soul of the organization, and its memory bank. I was able to go systemati
cally through the minutes of the Assembly (meetings of the entire Committee) 
and the Executive Board (called the Presidential Council until 1973), for the 
period 1949 to 1991. For the earlier part of the ICRC’s history an incomplete 
perusal of the records was made, concentrating on periods which seemed the 
most important in the present context: the early months of the Committee 
(1863-4), the Franco-Prussian War (1870-1), the First World War and the 
Russian Civil War (1914-21), the start of the Spanish Civil War (1936), and 
so on.

Archives supply the historian with the raw materials of his work: corre
spondence with National Societies and governments, records of meetings, 
instructions to delegations, delegates’ reports, letters and telegrams, etc. 
While the files consulted ran into the hundreds, it was simply not possible to 
look up the original documents for every event and episode mentioned in this 
book, as this would have required more than a lifetime’s research. In-depth 
archival research had to be limited to a number of ICRC operations which 
appeared to be of particular significance; for others I relied on published 
accounts, especially the Annual Reports, and on the minutes of the Assembly 
and Executive Board. In some cases these were supplemented by summary 
checks with archival records in order to clarify specific information. The foot
notes at the end of each chapter indicate the sources used.

To dispel any possible misunderstanding, I must stress that I was allowed 
access to any file or document I requested, and that the research was facili
tated by the exemplary co-operation of the ICRC’s Archives Division.
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I have had the privilege of serving the International Committee of the Red 
Cross as a delegate in the Middle East and Asia and, for short periods, in 
Europe and Africa. It was during these missions, face-to-face with the harsh 
reality of war and its effects, and the cruel plight of its victims, that the idea 
of this book was born.

Conceived from the standpoint of a former delegate, it is addressed, first of 
all, to colleagues at the ICRC; my hope is to give them -  not a manual, nor a 
list of instant solutions -  but a reference work and, through the information 
it contains, a source of guidance for them in determining their course of 
action.

I also hope that diplomats, officers of the armed forces and government 
officials, as well as volunteers and staff members of the National Societies 
and the Federation who find themselves working alongside the ICRC, will 
find the book useful.

The law of armed conflicts is not, unfortunately, taught as widely as it 
should be; it is hence all the more important to support university teachers 
and students who specialize in the subject. Their assiduous work will, hope
fully, help to build a world of diminishing violence. May this book be of 
service to them in doing so.

Although my book is far longer than I had planned, I very much hope that 
it will appeal to Red Cross and Red Crescent volunteers, who are the 
lifeblood of the Movement, and to journalists and others who, without being 
humanitarian law specialists, are concerned by the problems of protecting 
human life and interested in the work of the Red Cross. With this in mind I 
have tried to limit the use of specialist terms, and have ruthlessly cut out 
obscure expressions which, too often and needlessly, deter people from 
reading academic publications.

In the course of my studies and research I have benefited from the full 
support, encouragement and advice of members of the International 
Committee and its staff. I must emphasize, though, that the work was under
taken at my own initiative and that my research was carried out with com
plete freedom. No grant or material support was given by the Committee or 
any other institution, nor was any requested. The ICRC gave me no instruc
tions regarding my work and did not look at it before the final draft was 
ready.

This book does not necessarily reflect the opinions of the International 
Committee -  on some points we disagree -  and it should not be taken as an 
official ICRC point of view.

While my thanks go to all those who contributed to the writing of the 
book through their suggestions and comments, I must accept full responsibil
ity for the opinions expressed and for any errors and omissions.

My last thought is for those who inspired this book: the victims of war, 
that endless procession of men, women and children, the vanquished, the 
exiled, refugees and prisoners. It is impossible to forget the agonized expres
sions of the wounded, the fear in the eyes of refugees, the defiance, apathy or
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anguish in the faces of prisoners; the misery, and the shadow of death, in the 
pathetic gaze of a starving child.

Who could ever forget little Aishah, lying frail in her hospital cot, always 
alone and yet always smiling to mask her pain? I had walked past her more 
than a dozen times before I realized with shock and infinite sadness that both 
her legs had been severed by shrapnel.

François Bugnion 
December 1991
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PREFACE TO THE ENGLISH EDITION

The widespread return to peace that might justifiably have been expected 
with the end of the Cold War has unfortunately not materialized, and conflict 
has broken out in many places since the fall of the Berlin Wall and the demise 
of the Soviet Union. There has been war in Nagorny Karabakh, Abkhazia, 
Tajikistan and Chechnya, genocide and civil war in Rwanda, civil war in the 
Democratic Republic of the Congo, Burundi, Liberia and Sierra Leone, not to 
mention the tragic situations in Algeria and eastern Turkey, or the countless 
dramatic developments in the Yugoslav conflict. Other less recent conflicts 
have also continued to take their daily toll of victims, especially in Peru, 
Colombia, Angola, Sri Lanka, Cambodia and Afghanistan. It is all too clear, 
from a list of the wars and civil wars that have cast a pall over the world 
during the past eight years, why this book could not be revised to take 
account of events since the French version was finalized in December 1991. It 
would have been necessary to write another book.

There can be no doubt, however, about the conclusions expressed in it. On 
the contrary, recent conflicts have tended to confirm its analyses and the 
lessons learned, as the Gulf War (1990-1) did before them.

Several minor errors have been corrected in the English edition and certain 
figures brought up to date, but otherwise it is true to the original edition of 
24 December 1994. The bibliography has been supplemented to give as com
plete an overview as possible of the works and articles dealing with the activ
ities of the International Committee of the Red Cross for the victims of war.

Translation is a difficult art, for each language has a spirit of its own and 
concepts vary from one language to another, even when the two languages 
are as closely related as French and English. I would therefore like to express 
my deep gratitude to Edward Markee and Nicolas Sommer, who translated 
the manuscript undaunted by its length; to Patricia Colberg, who revised the 
entire translation; to Trisha Bennett Mayer, Stella Chan-Pasteur, Isabelle 
Vonèche, John Gurtwith and the staff members of the ICRC’s Archives 
Division, for their bibliographical and documentary research; and to Susan 
Mutti and Margarita Billon Darder for their invaluable support in co
ordinating the work. They all performed their duties with the greatest dili
gence, bringing to the delicate and demanding task of producing this edition 
their mastery of English and endowing it with the beauty and expressiveness 
of the language while remaining faithful to the French original.

xl
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No matter what care is taken, however, slight differences may exist 
between the two language versions of a text. Should the French and English 
versions of this book differ, the French version is authentic.

Finally, I would also like to express my gratitude for the help and courtesy 
of the staff of Macmillian Education and in particular to Mrs Shirley 
Flamber, freelance publisher, and to Mrs Janey Fisher, freelance editor.

It goes without saying that I alone am responsible for any mistakes or 
omissions.

François Bugnion 
30 June 1999
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by the Karabakhi forces, 1 April 1993. ICRC/Zaven Khachikian, ICRC 
Photo Library: ARM 1993-15/34

Indo-Pakistan conflict: Pakistani prisoner of war in a camp in Dacca, 
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war disabled about to be repatriated on board an ICRC aircraft. ICRC/Jean- 
Jacques Kurz, ICRC Photo Library: INDO-PAK 71-72/31

Angola: Seriously wounded Angolan prisoners of war repatriated from 
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CHYP 74-31/23 A
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brought to her. ICRC/Thierry Gassmann, ICRC Photo Library: LIBAN 
84-206/111

Israeli-occupied territories, 1981: After handing a woman a proxy signed by 
her husband in jail, an ICRC employee enquires about the family’s needs. 
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Sunday, 18 November 1979: 350 workmen recruited by the ICRC 
immediately start felling trees, clearing the ground and unloading hundreds 
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build the shelters around their future inhabitants. ICRC/Frédéric Steinemann, 
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Sudan, 1989: Khartoum airport: Aircraft chartered by the ICRC to deliver 
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Ethiopia, 1988: ICRC convoy on the road from Asmara to Senafe, each truck 
carrying 22 tonnes of food. ICRC/Thierry Gassmann, ICRC Photo Library: 
ETHI 88-181/25

Algerian war, 1954-62: Feeding children in a reception centre near Tebessa. 
ICRC/Jérôme Santandrea, ICRC Photo Library: ALG 62-27/11

Vietnam War, 1962-75: Distribution of milk to children organized by the 
Red Cross of the Republic of Vietnam and the League of Red Cross Societies, 
with the help of ICRC, in aid of displaced persons in the Republic of 
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VIET 94/1

Civil war in Nigeria, 1967-70: In secessionist Biafra a mother and child 
arrive at a sick bay, where they will be fed and cared for under the 
supervision of an ICRC doctor, 10 April 1969. P. Renkewitz, ICRC Photo 
Library: HIST 3076/17

Civil war in Nigeria, 1967-70: Food distribution in the N ’Kalagu area. 
ICRC/R. Burgy, ICRC Photo Library: BIAF 39/10 A

Indo-Pakistan conflict, 1971: Rice being distributed to displaced persons in 
Rangpur, Bangladesh. ICRC/Jean-Jacques Kurz, ICRC Photo Library: 
INDO-PAK 1971-52/37

Sudan: Assessing a child’s nutritional status by means of the Quac-stick 
method (ratio between height and upper-arm circumference), Wau, 
14 August 1986. ICRC/Thierry Gassmann, ICRC Photo Library: SOUD 
86-52/10

Angola, 1985: Women receiving flour rations in the Ganda area. Each 
beneficiary receives a card and shows it whenever relief supplies are handed 
out. ICRC/Yannick Miiller, ICRC Photo Library: ANGO 85-179/20

Angola: Flour distribution in Mongo, November-December 1985. 
ICRC/Yannick Müller, ICRC Photo Library: ANGO 85-212/10

Somalia: Children receiving hot meals in one of the 900 community kitchens 
supplied and run by the ICRC with the help of the Somali Red Crescent
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Nagorny-Karabakh: Distribution of family parcels to displaced persons in 
Stepanakert, 1 March 1993. ICRC/Zaven Kachikian, ICRC Photo Library: 
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Bosnia-Herzegovina: Distribution of family parcels in Polje, 29 January 1994. 
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Civil war in Laos: Meo refugees from Xien-Khuang receive clothes, mats, 
blankets, mosquito nets and kitchen utensils, distributed with the help of 
local Red Cross workers, 13 May 1951. ICRC Photo Library: HIST 3081/20

Sudan 1989: ICRC staff vaccinating cattle. ICRC/Fred Grimm, ICRC Photo 
Library: SOUD 102/30 A

Liberia: Sinking a well in Monrovia, 1 December 1990. ICRC/Roland Sidler, 
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Young Cambodian refugee in a reception centre in Thailand, December 
1979. ICRC/Gérard Leblanc, ICRC Photo Library: THAI 79-34/18
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BOOK ONE

FROM SOLFERINO 
TO HIROSHIMA

¡Caminante! N o hay camino.
Se hace camino al andar.
A ntonio  M ach ad o , Cam pos de Castilla





INTRODUCTION

M ore than any other body of rules, international law is marked by the his
torical process from which it has emerged. It is impossible to grasp fully the 
sense and the scope of a rule without first understanding the context in which 
it was established and that in which it was supposed to take effect. In the 
same way, it is impossible to understand an organization without seeking out 
its roots and examining the historical fram ework in which it developed. 
The intentions of its founders, the circumstances surrounding its creation, the 
accumulation of decisions which have made up its policies and traditions, the 
external forces that have sought to modify its procedures and basic doctrine, 
its successes and failures, its reappraisals and changes of direction -  all these 
individual elements have to be taken into account in order to come to a 
complete understanding of the whole.

O rganizations, like people, have a m em ory.1 The past influences the 
present which, in tu rn , colours our view of the past: these interactions 
cannot be ignored. Examining something purely in its current state would 
lead to serious errors of interpretation; it would make a mockery of the 
tem poral dimension of human activity, d istort the im portance of the past 
and the historical perspective, and lead us to interpret the past with today’s 
criteria.

Before attempting to analyse the present state of any organization we must 
therefore try to reconstruct its past. While this is true for any organization, it 
is fundamental for the International Committee of the Red Cross, for it has 
no founding charter or predetermined mandate; its composition, duties, 
attributes and responsibilities result from a wealth of historical initiatives, 
decisions and coincidences.

It is essential, therefore, that we step back into history, and such is the aim 
of the first volume of this book.

However, my purpose is not to write the complete history of the ICRC. 
That would go beyond the scope of this book, and indeed would be 
superfluous, as two authoritative writers have already done so: in 1963, the 
late Pierre Boissier published From Solferino to Tsushima, the first volume of 
the Committee’s history;2 André Durand continued the study up to the end of 
the Second World War and published From Sarajevo to Hiroshima in 1978.3

My objective is more modest, and consists of reviewing ICRC practice and 
the proceedings of the International Conferences to see how the Committee
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has gradually acquired its duties and responsibilities for the protection of the 
victims of war.

O ther activities of the ICRC -  its contribution to the development of 
hum anitarian law, its relations with N ational Societies and with their 
Federation, its peacetime activities -  will be mentioned only in so far as they 
serve to enhance our understanding of the main subject.

Time is the historian’s domain; before seeking to reconstruct past events he 
must delimit the area he intends to explore.

The starting point is clear: the battle of Solferino, on 24 June 1859. N ot 
that this should be taken -  as people did in the last century -  as the origin of 
hum anitarian law; every civilization has imposed constraints upon acts of 
violence and in particular upon that institutionalized form of violence that we 
call war. Through the ages communities have created humanitarian rules of 
one kind or another, limiting the evils of war and protecting its victims. No 
period in history, and no civilization, can take sole credit for the ‘invention’ 
of hum anitarian law. That being said, Solferino was unquestionably the 
inspiration for m odern hum anitarian law, enshrined in treaties, having a 
secular basis and aspiring to universality; and it is a m atter of simple fact 
that that battle led to the foundation of the International Committee of the 
Red Cross, the subject of this book.

The outer limit is less obvious. W ithout any doubt, the capitulation of 
Germany and Japan, and the atomic bombs which wiped out Hiroshima and 
Nagasaki, were turning points in modern history. But for the International 
Committee, a war is not finished the moment the guns stop firing; its work 
continues for as long as there are prisoners to repatriate, families to reunite 
and missing persons to trace. The scope of this historical reconstruction is 
therefore extended to take into account the humanitarian problems remain
ing at the end of the Second World War.

The conflicts which followed 1945 form part of a new era, that of the 
dominance of the two superpowers and the former colonies’ accession to 
independence. This chapter of history is not yet complete -  the conflicts that 
flared up in the Middle East, Kashmir, Indochina and Korea after the Second 
World W ar remain unresolved and we cannot yet stand back and see these 
events in their true historical perspective. Furthermore, we do not yet have 
access to the relevant public records, without which the historian risks going 
astray in the realm of pure conjecture. In these circumstances it would be 
rash to try to write the history of the ICRC since 1945.

Furthermore, the work which started at the end of the Second World War 
to revise and extend the humanitarian rules and the subsequent adoption of 
the four Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 must also be taken into 
account, for those Conventions are still in force and constitute to this day the 
fundamental norms for the protection of the victims of war, as well as the 
legal basis for the ICRC’s work.

The ICRC’s activities during the post-1949 conflicts will therefore be 
examined from an analytical viewpoint, looking at events within the general
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framework of contemporary international hum anitarian law. This will be the 
subject of Volume II.

For these reasons there is no need to extend the historical narrative beyond 
the activities stemming directly from the Second W orld War.

Notes

1 Collective m em ory, like th a t o f indiv iduals, is alw ays selective and  often  unreliable -  bu t this 
does n o t a lte r the fact th a t a m yth , a m isconception , even an  o u trig h t lie can  influence behav
iour ju st as m uch as the tru th .

2 P ierre Boissier, H istory o f  the International C om m ittee o f  the Red Cross: From Solferino to  
Tsushim a, H enry  D u n an t Institu te, G eneva, 1985 (originally  published in French by L ibrairie 
P ion, Paris, 1963).

3 A ndré D u ran d , H istory o f  the International C om m ittee o f  the R ed  Cross: From Sarajevo to  
H irosh im a, H en ry  D u n a n t In s titu te , G eneva, 1984  (orig inal F rench version  pub lished  in 
1978).
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CHAPTER I

AFTERMATH OF A BATTLE

Im Anfang w ar die Tat.
G oethe, Faust, verse 1237

The early history of most institutions has been blurred by the passage of time. 
Even when their initial form can be clearly discerned, it often bears little 
resemblance to the institution as we know it today.

The International Committee of the Red Cross is a striking exception -  it 
can be traced back to a precise date, and its origins are relatively well known. 
This first phase is worth considering in detail, because it casts light on the 
entire subsequent development of the Red Cross and explains the particular 
position of the International Committee itself.

On 24 June 1859 the armies of France and Sardinia engaged Austrian 
forces near the northern Italian village of Solferino. This decisive battle in the 
struggle for Italian unity was also the most horrific bloodbath Europe had 
known since W aterloo: in ten hours of fierce fighting, more than 6000 
soldiers were killed and some 40,000 w ounded.1

The medical services of the Franco-Sardinian armies were totally over
whelmed, exposing the negligence of the supply corps: the French army had 
more veterinary surgeons than doctors; transport was woefully inadequate; 
crates of field dressings were dumped far from the front line and sent back to 
Paris, unopened, at the end of the campaign. General de la Bollardière, 
French Quarterm aster-General, reported that it took six days to bring in 
10,212 wounded from the field.2

Helped by their comrades, leaning on makeshift crutches or on their rifles, 
the wounded soldiers staggered to nearby villages in search of food, water, 
first aid and shelter. M ore than 9000 of them came to the small town of 
Castiglione where invalids soon outnumbered the able-bodied.3 The wounded 
were everywhere -  in houses, barns and churches, or filling up the squares 
and lanes.

On the evening of 24 June a young man from Geneva, Henry Dunant, 
arrived in Castiglione. A banker by profession, he was travelling on urgent 
private business and had no particular medical knowledge, but he was too 
compassionate to be able to disregard the pain and distress around him: for 
several days and nights he worked at the ‘Chiesa Maggiore’, a church shelter
ing more than 500 wounded. He gave them water to ease their thirst; he 
cleaned their wounds, changed dressings; he sent his coachman to the city of 
Brescia to buy cloth for dressings, pipes and tobacco, herbal infusions and 
fruit; he enlisted the aid of charitable local women to tend the injured and
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dying; he wrote to his friends at home to ask for supplies. In short, he set an 
example and tried to organize help so as to alleviate, as far as possible, the 
suffering which confronted him.

Dunant returned to Geneva on 11 July -  the very day on which the Italian 
campaign ended. N ot for the first time, he was dogged by financial difficulties 
arising from his business interests in Algeria.

Had that been the end of his involvement with the wounded of Solferino, 
his name would have been quickly forgotten, along with all those other 
people of good will who showed equal dedication at Castiglione, Brescia and 
M ilan. D unant, however, was haunted by w hat he had seen. In 1861 he 
decided to withdraw from the world and shut himself away in Geneva where, 
for a year, he studied accounts of the Italian campaign and wrote a book 
which was to prove a landmark: A Memory o f  Solferino.'1'

The book is in two parts: the first gives a description of the battle, an epic 
account in the greatest tradition of military historiography. But suddenly the 
tone changes and the hidden side of war is stripped bare in his grim por
trayal of the ‘Chiesa Maggiore’ where the wounded and dying lie crowded 
together; he tells of the squalor, the pools of blood, the nauseating smells, the 
swarms of flies settling on open wounds, the mouths of the wounded
deformed in cries of agony, the pain and neglect, terror and d e a th __

But D unant was not content merely to describe the horrors of war: he 
ended the book by asking two questions, which were in effect appeals to the 
conscience:

But why have I told of all these scenes of pain and distress, and perhaps aroused 
painful emotions in my readers? Why have I lingered with seeming complacency over 
lamentable pictures, tracing their details with what may appear desperate fidelity?

It is a natural question. Perhaps I might answer it by another:
Would it not be possible, in time of peace and quiet, to form relief societies for 

the purpose of having care given to the wounded in wartime by zealous, devoted 
and thoroughly qualified volunteers?5

This simple question was the inspiration for the founding of the Red 
Cross.

There was more, however: for these volunteers to be able to carry out their 
relief activities near the front lines, they had to be recognized and respected. 
This led to the second appeal:

On certain special occasions, as, for example, when princes of the military art 
belonging to different nationalities meet at Cologne or Chalons, would it not be 
desirable that they should take advantage of this sort of congress to formulate 
some international principle, sanctioned by a Convention inviolate in character, 
which, once agreed upon and ratified, might constitute the basis for societies for 
the relief of the wounded in the different European countries?6

This question was to result in the adoption of the original Geneva 
Convention.
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A Memory o f  Solferino was published at the author’s expense in Geneva, in 
November 1862; 1600 copies were printed, and on the title page was written: 
‘N o t to be sold’. The book was an open letter to world leaders and opinion 
makers, and Dunant sent it to sovereigns and statesmen, renowned military 
commanders, doctors, writers and philanthropists.

The book had an immediate impact. Two further editions were printed in 
the months that followed and sold to the public, and translations appeared in 
English, Dutch, Italian, Swedish, Russian, Spanish and -  in three separate 
editions -  in German.7 But what mattered, apart from the number of readers, 
was the level of the readership: messages of support reached Dunant in their 
hundreds from influential people throughout Europe.8 Dunant had succeeded 
in creating a tidal wave of enthusiasm for his idea: like Uncle T om ’s Cabin, 
published a decade earlier, A Memory o f  Solferino was one of those books 
which shook contemporary society and left their mark on history.

Enthusiasm, however, counts for nothing if it does not lead to action: 
simply proposing something, however useful it might be, will not in itself 
guarantee the desired effect.

At this point a fellow-citizen of D unant stepped in: Gustave M oynier, 
lawyer and chairman of a local charity, the Geneva Public Welfare Society. 
Moynier decided to have D unant’s book -  and in particular its concluding 
questions -  discussed at the Society’s meeting on 9 February 1863.

If the minutes of this meeting are to be believed,9 members were sceptical 
about D unant’s ideas. It is easy to imagine that this group of people, meeting 
in a small provincial city, were reluctant to get involved with proposals which 
aimed, in the final analysis, to alter military practice in w ar.10 Nevertheless 
the Society decided, at M oynier’s prompting, to submit a paper developing 
D unant’s ideas to an international welfare congress due to be held later that 
year in Berlin. Five members were appointed to the drafting committee: 
Moynier, Dunant, General Dufour and two doctors, Appia and M aunoir.

The International Committee had come into being.11

Notes
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CHAPTER II

THE FOUNDATION OF THE 
RED CROSS AND THE FIRST 

GENEVA CONVENTION

Lo que cambia el mundo 
es la fe y no la fuerza.
Jose Pijoan, H istoria del M undo,
5th  éd ., Salvar Editores,
B arcelona, I9 6 0 , vol. V, p. 309.

The five-member committee formed by the Geneva Public Welfare Society 
held its first meeting on 17 February 1863. Strictly speaking, its mandate was 
no more than to prepare a paper for presentation to the International Welfare 
Congress to be held later in the year; but its members were already looking 
further ahead:1

[M. Moynier] furthermore proposed, and M. D unant seconded, that the Sub
committee should declare itself constituted a ‘Permanent International 
Committee’.

The proposal was adopted unanimously. On a show of hands General Dufour 
was elected President of the said Committee, which would thus continue to exist 
as an International Committee for the Relief of W ounded in the event of War, 
after its mandate from the Geneva Public Welfare Society had expired.2

This, the Committee’s first decision, may appear surprising, as it went far 
beyond the mandate given by the Geneva Public Welfare Society. It can be 
explained, though, by the objectives which the Committee set itself and 
which are made remarkably clear from the very start.

To understand these objectives, the situation of wounded soldiers and of 
the military medical services in the mid-nineteenth century must be borne in 
mind. It was generally accepted that wounded or sick soldiers should be col
lected and cared for w ithout distinction as to the side they were on. In 
practice, however, they were usually left to fend for themselves.

Despite the progress made in medicine, m ilitary medical services were 
falling apart; the French Revolution was largely to blame. Under the Ancien 
Régime, a first-class medical corps was seen as the best way of maintaining 
the royal armies’ limited strength. Because they were made up of professional 
soldiers who had to be paid, armies were expensive and had to be properly 
looked after.3 The Hôtel des Invalides in Paris, built as a home for the sick
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and wounded, provides striking proof of the concern of Louis XIV for those 
members of his armed forces who had served him faithfully.

By introducing conscription, the Revolution relegated the medical services 
to the bottom of the quartermaster-generals’ list of concerns. Losses on the 
battlefield could be made up by new levies of troops -  surgery thus became 
less vital as a means of conserving the army’s strength. The medical services 
were neglected, even though the increased size of the armies resulted in a 
greater number of casualties.

For all their professional skills, Napoleon’s field surgeons were unable to 
create a medical service to meet the needs of his Grande Année. Furthermore, 
the service such as it existed was disbanded at the restoration of the m on
archy in 1814; after Bonaparte’s final defeat Europe was to enjoy a long 
period of peace, and military medical services were reorganized according to 
peacetime needs.4

Quite obviously, there is no similarity between the needs of an army in 
barracks and one in the field. But once war has broken out, it is too late to 
start training additional surgeons and nurses; disaster becomes inevitable.

The total inadequacy of the medical services was so evident that at the con
ference of October 1863 -  to which the Committee of Five invited representa
tives of the European States -  it was freely acknowledged by all the generals 
and military physicians assembled there. Only the British delegate could 
claim otherwise.5 Doctor Loeffler, Chief Physician of Prussia’s Fourth Army 
Corps, even declared tha t any attem pt to remedy the situation would be 
incompatible with the proper management of national finances:

It would be at odds with sound national economic principles to devote on a 
continuous basis and in times of peace the degree of attention and development 
to medical services that the State demands in all war-related activities. Moreover, 
the history of all the major conflicts of our century has demonstrated that, the 
moment war breaks out, the authorities are unable to develop the assistance 
services sufficiently and quickly enough to respond to anticipated needs.6

This is tantam ount to maintaining that medical services had to be neglected 
in peacetime, whatever the price which had to be paid in times of war.

The results of this policy were clear: wound for wound, the chances of sur
vival for soldiers serving under Napoleon III were far smaller than for their 
counterparts in the army of Napoleon I -  and they in turn were in a worse 
position than the soldiers of Louis XV.7

But this was not all. Under the Ancien Régime, it was usual for armies to 
agree on the neutrality of the medical services: before joining battle, generals 
would inform each other of the location of their field ambulance units, which 
from then on would be regarded as immune from attack. This sensible pre
caution allowed medical services to be positioned in the immediate vicinity of 
the battlefield.8 This practice, of which the members of the Geneva 
Committee were unaware, was abandoned at the time of the French 
Revolution. The consequences are easy to imagine: to protect ambulance
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stations from enemy fire, they were established well away from the 
battlefield, even though there were no proper means of transporting the 
wounded. At the battle of Solferino the advanced hospitals were at Brescia, 
more than twelve miles away, while the base hospitals were at Milan! The 
seriously wounded had no hope of getting there. Also, the ambulances were 
poorly marked, with each country using a flag of a different colour: white 
for Austria, red for France, yellow for Spain, and black for other countries.9 
Soldiers would at best know only the markings of their own ambulances, 
and therefore would be likely to destroy those of the enemy simply because 
they were unable to recognize them. At a distance it would be impossible to 
distinguish wagons of the medical corps from others in a convoy, and so 
they could be considered as legitimate targets. N or were there any clearly 
visible markings on medical corps uniforms: a very close look at a surgeon’s 
tunic was needed to make out the caduceus, or snake-entwined staff -  the 
distinctive emblem of the medical profession -  on his gilt buttons. In those 
circumstances, going to collect the wounded before the fighting had stopped 
was out of the question.

Furthermore, there was no agreement on the status of medical personnel, 
and during the Italian campaign, captured Austrian doctors were held in the 
Citadel at Milan. They would have been more useful in the hospitals, where 
they could have assisted their French colleagues. It took a personal appeal by 
Baron Larrey, Surgeon-General of the French army, to secure their release 
from prison.10

The lack of agreement on this question could have dire consequences: 
during a retreat, military doctors had to choose between running away and 
being captured. If they chose the former, they left the wounded with faint 
hope of being found and looked after by the enemy’s medical services before 
they died of thirst, hunger or lack of care.11

For the same reasons the civilian population hesitated to help the 
wounded. Apart from the fear of looting, people were afraid, in the event of 
an enemy counter-attack, of being accused of having looked after the ‘wrong’ 
casualties. The wisest thing was to stay at home and to keep the door firmly 
shut.12

Such was the situation that Dunant had seen in Italy and had described in 
A Memory o f  Solferino-, it had been the start of his crusade.

To put this scandalous state of affairs to rights, D unant’s idea was to form 
relief societies which would rely on private support. So as to be able to act in 
good time, the societies would be set up on a permanent basis. They would 
not wait for hostilities to start before establishing contacts with the military 
because the authorities would then be too busy fighting the war to discuss 
other matters; therefore, the governments had to be associated with efforts to 
help the wounded from the outset. When war broke out, the societies would 
send ‘qualified volunteers’ to follow the armies and place themselves at the 
disposal of the military commanders whenever they were needed; they would 
care for the wounded of all sides without distinction.13
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To be able to work safely and effectively, the volunteers had to be recog
nizable as such. They therefore had to be given a distinctive sign:

... a badge, uniform or armlet might usefully be adopted, so that the bearers of 
such distinctive and universally adopted insignia would be given due 
recognition.14

But this was not enough; what point was there in sending volunteer nurses 
after the armies if medical personnel remained exposed to enemy fire, and if 
supplies could be seized and diverted? All these personnel had to be shielded 
from the hostilities:

Finally, M. D unant particularly underlined the hope he expressed in his book 
A  M em o ry  o f  Solferino-, that the civilized Powers would subscribe to an inviolable, 
international principle that would be guaranteed and consecrated in a kind of 
concordat between Governments, serving thus as a safeguard for all official or 
unofficial persons devoting themselves to the relief of victims of w ar.15

The question of according neutral status to medical services and volunteer 
nursing staff is thus raised.

It seems that Dunant was then alone in regarding their neutral status as 
something that could be achieved.16 However, he deftly succeeded in forcing 
the hand of his colleagues and his persistence led, ultimately, to the adoption 
of the Geneva Convention.17

So from that first meeting, the Committee’s ‘grand design’ was remarkably 
clear and coherent. In fact, all these objectives had been stated, as either 
embryonic or fully-fledged ideas, in the closing pages of A M emory o f  
Solferino.

But the question has to be asked: to what extent were these ideas really new?
The Committee’s success clearly showed that it was on favourable ground. 

M arx was not mistaken when he wrote: ‘It is not enough f...] that thought 
should try to realize itself; reality itself must strive towards the thought’.18

So the ideas formulated by the Committee were already in the air: during 
the Crimean war and the Italian campaign numerous committees had been 
formed to raise funds and send assistance to the victims; many volunteers, 
like Dunant, had set to work spontaneously to help the w ounded.19

The proposal that ambulances be declared neutral likewise already had 
eminent supporters -  Dr Palasciano, in Naples (April 1861), and Henri 
Arrault, in Paris (June 1861)20 -  whilst the adoption of a standardized dis
tinctive sign for the medical services of all armies had in fact been advocated 
by Dr Loeffler as early as 1859.21 And it was around the same time that the 
American lawyer Francis Lieber drew up his Instructions for the Government 
o f  Armies o f  the United States in the Field, which resembled the International 
Committee’s programme in more ways than one.22 Many other examples of 
this concurrent thinking could be given.
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That being said, the contribution of the Committee of Five was decisive, 
for three reasons:

•  The Committee brought together in one coherent plan of action a number 
of different but interdependent proposals which, individually, would have 
had only a relatively small impact on the situation of the wounded. These 
included suggestions for voluntary nurses, a distinctive sign, the neutrality 
of ambulances, etc.

•  From the start, the Committee set its sights on achieving something lasting 
that went far beyond the charitable groups formed spontaneously after a 
battle in order to raise funds for relief (which, lacking proper organization, 
generally arrived too late). The new committees would be permanent and 
would prepare for their task in advance, in peacetime. In the same way, 
there could no longer be any question of those short-lived agreements on 
the neutrality of ambulances which were sometimes reached on the eve of 
a battle -  only to lapse when the fighting was over. There had to be a cast- 
iron treaty, agreed upon in peacetime and valid for all future conflicts. 
This was the only means of guaranteeing the safety of ambulances from 
the opening of hostilities until the end of the war.

e Finally, the Committee was determined that its work should have an inter
national basis: national committees would be united by an international 
bond of solidarity. An ‘international principle, sanctioned by a Convention 
inviolate in character’23 must link as many states as possible. Only in this 
way would the wounded, from whatever nation, be assured of care.24

Furtherm ore the Committee proved its theories through action: just as 
Diogenes demonstrated movement by getting up and walking, the Committee 
took the necessary initiatives to transform its ideas into reality. In doing so it 
was ahead of its time -  and this was -  and remains -  its first title to 
legitimacy.

*

The least contested of the Committee’s objectives was the creation of societies 
to help the wounded. So the obvious first move was to rally the widest possi
ble backing for it.

The Geneva Committee had never sought to retain direct control over its 
project. On the contrary, it felt that the work had to be both international 
and decentralized: international, in that the relief societies would be estab
lished in as many countries as possible and would all adhere to a number of 
common principles needed to maintain solidarity; and decentralized, in that 
each society would, within the framework of those principles, be organized 
according to local customs and traditions.25

The Committee was not setting out to build an empire but to call for 
adherents to a cause; it did not want to be the architect of an organization 
which it would direct, but sought to promote the formation of societies in
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every country which would be directed by national committees. Support 
therefore had to be enlisted in the capitals of the various countries; at the 
same time, though, general guidelines had to be established.

The Geneva Committee expected to launch the idea of volunteer nursing 
staff at the International Welfare Congress to be held in Berlin, but during 
the summer of 1863 it was learned that the meeting would not take place.

W ithout hesitation the Committee decided to convene an international 
conference in Geneva, under its own auspices, to discuss ways of remedying 
the inadequacies of the military medical services.26 On 1 September it sent an 
invitation to every European government, as well as to a number of well- 
known military commanders, physicians and philanthropists. Attached was a 
‘draft concordat’ containing ten articles which set out the general principles 
qf the organization that was to be created; the question of neutral status for 
medical personnel and the wounded, however, was not mentioned. The con
ference was scheduled for the following m onth.27

In the time available to him, Dunant decided to visit Germany. His purpose 
was twofold: to go to an International Statistical Congress that was taking 
place in Berlin and sound out the reaction to the circular of 1 September; 
and to encourage the main German states to send representatives to the 
October meeting in Geneva.

With the support of Dr Basting, a leading Dutch military surgeon, Dunant 
was able to address the congress and outline his proposals. These were 
warmly received, not only regarding the question of volunteer nursing staff, 
but even more so that of neutral status for ambulances.28

This prom pted D unant to send out a new circular from Berlin on 
15 September, in the Geneva Committee’s name; in it he proposed that military 
medical personnel and recognized voluntary helpers be regarded as neutral.29 
By doing so, Dunant had presented the Committee with a fait accompli.

The conference was opened in Geneva on 26 October 1863 by General 
Dufour. Thirty-six people attended, including the five members of the 
Committee: eighteen were sent by fourteen governments, to listen and to 
report back to their capitals; six represented various organizations; seven 
were there in a private capacity.30

The hybrid composition of the group should not be seen as odd -  in fact it 
was quite logical from the Committee’s point of view: the objective was not 
to create a new branch of the civil service, but to form relief societies which 
would mobilize private support. But the societies could not send volunteer 
nursing staff to the front w ithout the protection of their respective govern
ments: as their support had to be requested in advance in peacetime, those 
governments had to be associated with the project from the start. This 
explains the mixture of public and private participation at the 1863 
Conference; indeed, all International Conferences of the Red Cross since 
1863 have been attended by delegations from the National Red Cross and 
Red Crescent Societies as well as representatives of the states party to the 
Geneva Conventions.31
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As the basis for its discussion, the Conference considered the draft conven
tion drawn up by the Geneva Committee. Debate centred on the organization 
of the national committees and, in particular, on the feasibility of sending 
volunteer nurses to follow the armies.32

Three points emerged concerning the position of the International 
Committee:
•  the Committee did not seek to obtain a dominant position within the new 

institution -  it presented itself simply as the prom oter of an idea. This 
position was made clear by Moynier himself, speaking for the Committee: 
‘We shall be content to have promoted an institution which will gradually 
expand, and whose charitable work will certainly elicit universal 
support’.33

•  the Geneva Committee was confirmed, w ithout any discussion, as the 
central point for the exchange of correspondence between the national 
committees.34

•  The Com mittee’s provisional nature seems to have been generally 
accepted, the view being that when the national committees were formed, 
it would no longer have any raison d ’être. One of the Netherlands’ dele
gates, Captain Van de Velde, put it this way: ‘The provisional position of 
the Geneva Committee will cease when the committees in other countries 
have been formed’.35

The conference ended on 29 October, after adopting ten resolutions which 
constituted the foundation of the Societies for Relief to Wounded Soldiers -  
the future Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies. The question of neutral 
status for ambulances was also discussed; deciding, quite correctly, that a 
m atter of international law of this kind could be settled only by a diplomatic 
conference,36 the delegates confined themselves to making certain recommen
dations to governments.

The adoption of these resolutions and recommendations was a milestone in 
the history of the law of armed conflict. As Boissier aptly puts it:

[They] constitute the fundamental charter for the relief of persons wounded in 
war. They are among the few fundamental texts which have positively influenced 
the destiny of man. They have not eliminated war but they have diminished its 
hold over man and have deprived it of innumerable victims.37

In the annals of mankind they were, he wrote, counter-evidence in m an’s 
favour. The text is as follows:

R E S O L U T IO N S  OF TH E IN T E R N A T IO N A L  
C O N F E R E N C E  I N  GENEV A

The International Conference, desirous of coming to the aid of the wounded 
should the M ilitary Medical Services prove inadequate, adopts the following 
Resolutions:
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Article 1: Each country shall have a Committee whose duty it shall be, in time of
war and if the need arises, to assist the Army Medical Services by every means in 
its power.

The Committee shall organize itself in the manner which seems to it most useful 
and appropriate.

Article 2: Any number of Sections may be formed to assist the Committee,
which shall be the central directing body.

Article 3: Each Committee shall get in touch with the Government of its
country, so that its services may be accepted should the occasion arise.

Article 4: In peacetime, the Committees and Sections shall take steps to ensure
their real usefulness in time of war, especially by preparing material relief of all 
sorts and by seeking to train and instruct voluntary medical personnel.

Article 5: In time of war, the Committees of belligerent nations shall supply
relief to their respective armies as far as their means permit; in particular they 
shall organize voluntary personnel and place them on an active footing and, in 
agreement with the military authorities, shall have premises made available for the 
care of the wounded.

They may call for assistance upon the Committees of neutral countries.

Article 6: On the request or with the consent of the military authorities,
Committees may send voluntary medical personnel to the battlefield where they 
shall be placed under military command.

Article 7: Voluntary medical personnel attached to armies shall be supplied by
the respective Committees with everything necessary for their upkeep.

Article 8: They shall wear in all countries, as a uniform distinctive sign, a white
armlet with a red cross.

Article 9: The Committees and Sections of different countries may meet in
international assemblies to communicate the results of their experience and to 
agree on measures to be taken in the interests of the work.

Article 10: The exchange of communications between the Committees of the
various countries shall be made for the time being through the intermediary of the 
Geneva Committee.

Independently of the above Resolutions, the Conference makes the following 
Recommendations:

A. that Governments should extend their patronage to Relief Committees which 
may be formed, and facilitate as far as possible the accomplishment of their task;

B. that in time of war the belligerent nations should proclaim the neutrality 
of ambulances and military hospitals, and that neutrality should likewise be 
recognized, fully and absolutely, in respect of official medical personnel, voluntary 
medical personnel, inhabitants of the country who go to the relief of the wounded, 
and the wounded themselves;

C. that a uniform distinctive sign be recognized for the Medical Corps of all 
armies, or at least for all persons of the same army belonging to this Service; and
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that a uniform flag also be adopted in all countries for ambulances and 
hospitals.38

»

The In ternational Conference of O ctober 1863 thus gave the Geneva 
Committee a m andate (Resolution 10); it was limited in scope, covering 
only the exchange of com m unications between the national committees, 
and provisional in nature, for they would no longer need to communicate 
via an interm ediary once they were duly formed and capable of doing 
so directly. But it was enough to  endow the Com mittee of Five with a 
new authority : w ith this m andate, it could speak in the name of the 
conference.

However, there was rather more to it than that: the examination of a legal 
document should not be limited to w hat the text actually says -  what it does 
not say is also important.

The Resolutions and Recommendations of the conference failed to settle 
two im portant points:

•  'Each country shall have a Committee -  easier said than done! The 
course was set, but there was still a long way to go in forming the commit
tees, in approaching governments for support.

•  The granting of neutral status to medical personnel and the wounded was 
no more, at that stage, than a wish expressed by an international confer
ence without any legal authority. To transform it into reality there had to 
be a legal rule, as part of a treaty.

Reading between the lines of the 1863 text, we see that there was work still 
to be done. This was to fall on the shoulders of the International 
Committee.39

Bolstered by the success of the conference and the new authority it had 
been given, the Committee set about tackling these tasks.

In the following m onths, the first relief societies were founded: 
W ürttemberg, the Grand Duchy of O ldenburg, Belgium, Prussia.40 From 
Geneva, the Committee spurred on the conference participants, encouraging 
them in their efforts to create national committees, asking for government 
support, sending out copies of the conference proceedings -  in short, it tried 
to sustain, in the various capital cities, the enthusiasm which had inspired the 
drafting and adoption of the conference resolutions.41

At the same time, the Committee was discussing how to bring 
about a diplomatic conference which would transform  the October 
Recommendations into treaty-based rules, binding on governments. 
Beginning on 15 November, it initiated consultations to this effect;42 it also 
sought the support of a government which would agree to convene such a 
conference.
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Clearly, the Committee saw two im portant fields of activity opening before 
it, of almost frightening proportions. However, a new impetus to its work 
was shortly to come from a quite different, and unexpected quarter.

On 1 February 1864 Prussian and Austrian troops crossed the Eider river 
and invaded Denmark. Ostensibly, this was of no concern to the Geneva 
Committee, which had no authority to intervene on the battlefield; the 
Committee’s mission had been to promote an idea, and the recently adopted 
Resolutions assigned responsibility for relief activities to the national 
committees.

Hum anitarian action, however, like war itself, has its own momentum and 
once a com mitment has been made it is hard to escape from it. The 
Committee very soon decided to send two delegates to the scene. The purpose 
of their mission was twofold: to give whatever help they could to the 
wounded and to see how the Resolutions could be put into effect -  in other 
words, assist, observe and report back.43

There was however a further undeclared aim in sending two delegates to 
the war front. The delegates’ mission reports were published by the 
Committee in a book entitled Secours aux Blessés;44 this also included an his
torical introduction reproducing Dr Brière’s study on the ad hoc agreements 
reached in the eighteenth century to declare ambulances neutral. The reports 
were followed by an article, by Dr M aunoir, on the work of the voluntary 
relief committees during the American Civil W ar, showing the enormous 
achievements of the Sanitary Commission.

This unusual step, of publishing four apparently unrelated documents under 
a very general heading -  Aid for the Wounded -  seems intended to reinforce the 
Committee’s argument, to justify its proposals as not only sound in principle 
but also feasible in practice. To those who accused the Committee of day
dreaming, Moynier and his colleagues replied by giving hard facts.

We shall return to the Committee’s baptism of fire later on. Here it is cited 
in passing to illustrate the essential part played by practical experience in the 
development of hum anitarian law. As in the case of Solferino, action 
preceded regulation.

The Committee had a further reason for providing such evidence. A difficult 
challenge lay ahead: preparations for a diplomatic conference at which its 
proposals were to be considered not by a group of presumably well-meaning 
philanthropists, who needed little winning over, but by official envoys whose 
primary concerns were for their countries’ national interests. The 
Com mittee’s plan had to be presented in such a way as to preclude any 
objections.
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As the Committee itself could not convene such a conference, it had to 
receive the support of a government. And while it hoped the meeting could 
take place in Geneva, it felt that it needed to be called by a major power. 
Writing in those terms, it first contacted Paris.45

The French government passed the ball to the authorities in Berne: in a 
letter dated 21 May 1864, it said: ‘As the meeting will take place within the 
Swiss Confederation, diplomatic usage dictates that the official invitations to 
the various governments should be addressed by the Federal Council . . .’ 46 

Why did Paris step aside in favour of Berne? Was it really in order to 
respect diplomatic practice as M. Drouyn de Lhuys, the French Foreign 
Minister, indicated? Was it perhaps out of reluctance to get involved in a 
rather uncertain venture? Or did France believe it wiser for a small country, 
whose status of permanent neutrality prevented it from becoming involved in 
Europe’s disputes, to take the initiative of organizing a conference whose aim 
was to enshrine the neutrality of medical personnel?47

The official records give no definite answer. However, that letter of 
21 May marks the start of the close association between the Swiss govern
ment and international hum anitarian law.

After being approached by the International Committee,48 Berne sent an 
invitation, dated 6 June 1864, to all the governments of Europe (including 
the O ttom an Empire), as well as to the United States, Brazil and Mexico.49

The International Conference for the Neutralization of Medical Personnel 
in the Field took place from 8 to 22 August 1864, in the presence of delegates 
from 16 nations.

Moynier and General Dufour took part as members of the Swiss delega
tion, with Dufour presiding over the meeting. The other members of the 
Geneva Committee were allowed to sit in on the discussions, as non
participating observers. Dr Brière was appointed secretary.50

This was a Diplomatic Conference with a difference: its purpose was not to 
reach a post-conflict settlement, nor to mediate between opposing interests, 
but to lay down general rules for the future. This was clearly summarized in 
the Swiss delegation’s report to Berne:

As is rarely the case in a diplomatic congress, there was no question of a 
confrontation over contradictory interests, nor was it necessary to reconcile 
opposing requests. Everyone was in agreement. The sole aim was to reach formal 
agreement on a hum anitarian principle which would mark a step forward in the 
law of nations, namely the neutrality of wounded soldiers and of all those looking 
after them. This was certainly the wish expressed by the Conference of October 
1863 and was the starting point for the 1864 discussions.51

The International Committee had prepared a draft convention which was 
adopted as the basis for discussion.52 The only point on which views diverged 
was that of neutral status for volunteer medical personnel; the French dele
gates, in particular, said they had no authority to sign a convention mention
ing voluntary nurses, whereas other delegations wanted the volunteers to 
be duly protected. The conference finally agreed on a compromise: since
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voluntary nurses would be subject to military discipline, they would be con
sidered part of the military medical services, thus ensuring their neutrality 
even though they were not specifically mentioned in the convention.53

Practically speaking, the result was the same; but from a legal point of 
view, the compromise meant that the convention gave relief committees and 
their volunteers no recognized, independent status. As for the International 
Committee, neither its position nor its role were discussed.54

The Geneva Convention was signed on 22 August 1864. No other legal 
text had ever brought such influence to bear on the relations between oppos
ing parties in wartime. The text is as follows:

C O N V E N T I O N  FOR T H E A M E L I O R A T I O N  OF  
T HE  C O N D I T I O N  OF T H E W O U N D E D  I N  A R M I E S  I N  

T H E FIELD

Article 1: Ambulances and military hospitals shall be recognized as neutral and,
as such, protected and respected by the belligerents as long as they accommodate 
wounded and sick.

Neutrality shall end if the said ambulances or hospitals should be held by a 
military force.

Article 2: Hospital and ambulance personnel, including the quarterm aster’s
staff, the medical, administrative and transport services, and the chaplains, shall 
have the benefit of the same neutrality when on duty, and while there remain any 
wounded to be brought in or assisted.

Article 3: The persons designated in the preceding Article may, even after enemy
occupation, continue to discharge their functions in the hospital or ambulance 
with which they serve, or may w ithdraw  to rejoin the units to which they 
belong.

When in these circumstances they cease their functions, such persons shall be 
delivered to the enemy outposts by the occupying forces.

Article 4: The material of military hospitals being subject to the laws of war, the
persons attached to such hospitals may take with them, on withdrawing, only the 
articles which are their own personal property.

Ambulances, on the contrary, under similar circumstances, shall retain their 
equipment.

Article 5: Inhabitants of the country who bring help to the wounded shall be
respected and shall remain free. Generals of the belligerent Powers shall make it 
their duty to notify the inhabitants of the appeal made to their humanity, and of 
the neutrality which humane conduct will confer.

The presence of any wounded com batant receiving shelter and care in a house 
shall ensure its protection. An inhabitant who has given shelter to the wounded 
shall be exempted from billeting and from a portion of such war contributions as 
may be levied.
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Article 6: W ounded or sick com batants, to whatever nation they may belong,
shall be collected and cared for.

Commanders-in-Chief may hand over immediately to the enemy outposts enemy 
com batants wounded during an engagement, when circumstances allow and 
subject to the agreement of both parties.

Those who, after their recovery, are recognized as being unfit for further service, 
shall be repatriated.

The others may likewise be sent back, on condition that they shall not again, for 
the duration of hostilities, take up arms.

Evacuation parties, and the personnel conducting them, shall be considered as 
being absolutely neutral.

Article 7: A distinctive and uniform flag shall be adopted for hospitals,
ambulances and evacuation parties. It should in all circumstances be accompanied 
by the national flag.

An armlet may also be worn by personnel enjoying neutrality but its issue should 
be left to the military authorities.

Both flag and armlet shall bear a red cross on a white ground.

Article 8: The implementing of the present Convention shall be arranged by the
Commanders-in-Chief of the belligerent armies following the instructions of their 
respective Governments and in accordance with the general principles set forth in 
this Convention.

Article 9: The High Contracting Parties have agreed to communicate the present
Convention with an invitation to accede thereto to Governments unable to 
appoint Plenipotentiaries to the International Conference at Geneva. The Protocol 
has accordingly been left open.

Article 10: The present Convention shall be ratified and the ratifications ex
changed at Berne, within the next four months, or sooner if possible.

In faith whereof, the respective Plenipotentiaries have signed the Convention and 
thereto affixed their seals.

Done at Geneva, this twenty-second day of August, in the year one thousand eight 
hundred and sixty-four.55

As 1864 drew to a close, the members of the International Committee were 
able to take stock of their achievements since that first meeting on 
17 February the previous year. They certainly had reason to feel satisfied.

The October 1863 Conference had laid the foundations for the relief soci
eties; since then, several national committees had been formed in numerous 
states -  in W ürttemberg, Oldenburg, Belgium, Prussia, Denmark, France, 
Italy, Mecklenburg-Schwerin, Spain, Hamburg and Hessen.56 And during the 
war over Schleswig-Holstein, the Prussian Society had actually provided 
assistance to wounded soldiers, showing that the 1863 Resolutions were far 
from unrealistic. The initial idea was becoming a reality.
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The Geneva Convention had become part of the law of nations, and within 
four months it had been ratified by France, Switzerland, Belgium, the 
Netherlands, Italy, Spain, Sweden and Norway, Denmark and the Grand 
Duchy of Baden.57

So the Committee’s objectives were well on the way to being achieved. 
With splendid enthusiasm, the young relief societies had set to work and 
would soon have created a close network of national committees and local 
branches throughout Europe. Governments, too, were eagerly ratifying the 
Geneva Convention, which before long would have attained an unprece
dented level of universal acceptance.

The five members of the Committee could look forward to the moment -  
perhaps not far off -  when they could stand down, having accomplished 
more than they had dared to hope. They had lit a beacon which in time 
would cast its light over the whole world; they themselves could make a 
graceful exit -  or so they thought.58

They had not, however, counted on the fact that the very success of their 
venture would make the Committee as essential for its continuation as it had 
been for its inception. The new N ational Societies needed some kind of 
central body to watch over the general interests of the movement, a body 
that would be able to maintain links between national committees, even in 
situations of war where direct links might be severed just when circumstances 
-  and the interests of the wounded -  called for co-operation.

The implementation of the Geneva Convention also called for the inter
vention of a neutral intermediary to see that the hum anitarian principles 
embodied in the new treaty were respected, and to be of discreet but efficient 
service to the belligerents in its application. In the political system of the time, 
no other body existed to fill this role.

The Geneva Committee was nothing more than a private association 
formed by five like-minded people.59 It had no recognized status on the inter
national scene. Yet while its creation was a result of personal initiative, the 
Committee’s future activities were to depend on outside forces of which it 
was not yet aware, but which were soon to become apparent, for the guns 
had again spoken.
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C H A P T E R  I I I

ON THE BATTLEFIELD 1864-1914

The Minstrel Boy to the war is gone,
In the ranks of death you’ll find him;
His father’s sword he has girded on,
And his wild harp slung behind him.
T hom as M oore , Irish M elodies

1. Introduction

By the end of 1864, the International Committee’s objectives were on the 
point of being achieved. Relief societies had been set up in a number of coun
tries and the Geneva Convention had become part of the law of nations.

Certainly, there was still work to be done in encouraging the creation of 
societies in countries which did not yet have one, and in urging the remaining 
governments to accede to the Convention, but this was little more than 
putting the final touches to a project that was largely accomplished. As archi
tect of the grand design, the Geneva Committee could wait for the moment -  
which seemed near at hand -  when its work was completed, and then quietly 
withdraw.

However, before reaching that point the Committee found itself thrust into 
a new and unforeseen course of activity -  that of providing assistance to war 
victims. From simply promoting hum anitarian law it was to go further and 
make a contribution -  modest, no doubt, but certainly necessary -  to the 
implementation of that law. This change of direction did not result from any 
conscious decision on the part of the Committee, but from the pressure of cir
cumstances and the needs of wounded soldiers. A vital cog was missing from 
the machinery created at the Conferences of 1863 and 1864, which was con
sequently on the verge of breaking down altogether. It is easy to see why the 
Committee sought to fill the gap, while never admitting that in doing so it 
was going beyond the self-imposed confines of its original role.

In this way the Committee came to be transformed -  sometimes against its 
will -  from being the initiator of an idea into an active neutral intermediary 
between the belligerent parties.1 That transform ation should be examined a 
little more closely.

It was not, however, a continuous, smooth progression but, on the con
trary, a hesitant process in which bold initiatives alternated with backtrack
ing which is hard to explain today.

This process can be retraced through the Com mittee’s responses to the 
various conflicts which broke out between its foundation and the First World
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War. For the sake of brevity, this examination will be limited to seven wars 
which gave rise to particularly significant initiatives:

•  the Schleswig-Holstein conflict (1864);
•  the Austro-Prussian W ar (1866);
•  the Franco-Prussian W ar (1870-1);
•  the war in the Balkans and the Caucasus (1875-8);
•  the Serbo-Bulgarian War (1885);
•  the Boer W ar (1899-1902);
•  the Balkan Wars (1912-13).

2. The Schleswig-Holstein conflict (1864)2

For many years, Danish and German nationalism had coexisted uneasily in 
the duchies of Schleswig and Holstein. These were attached to the Danish 
crown, although most of the inhabitants regarded themselves as German, 
through language and culture. In November 1863 the death of King 
Frederick VII of Denmark opened a dispute over the succession and swiftly 
led to the intervention of Prussia and Austria.

On 1 February 1864 Prussia and Austria invaded Denmark. On 13 M arch 
the International Committee decided to send two delegates to the area: 
Dr Appia set off to the Austro-Prussian side, whereas Captain Van de Velde, 
Netherlands delegate to the 1863 Conference, was dispatched to Denmark.3 
Their instructions were as follows:

1. to give whatever help they could to the wounded ...
2. to examine, on the spot, how the decisions of the Geneva Conference were 

being, or might be, implemented.4

The two delegates’ reports were subsequently published.5 It would be fasci
nating to recount all that happened during that first ICRC mission. But we 
must press on, so the results will be summarized as follows:

a) The delegates were sent to both sides of the front in order to maintain the 
Committee’s ‘reputation of impartiality’.6

b) They carried letters of introduction from the Committee -  but it was also 
felt necessary to request letters of recommendation from the Swiss 
government.7

c) The two men wore a white armband with a red cross, which itself proved 
to be a useful laissez-passer.8

d) The delegates took every opportunity of making known the Resolutions 
and Recommendations of the 1863 Conference.9

e) After the storm ing of the Duppeler Schanzen (the Danish fortified 
defence line), Dr Appia carried out a cross-line mission to hand over a 
Danish officer’s mortal remains. Captain Van de Velde also wanted to 
cross the lines to find out the names and state of health of Danish troops
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captured by the Prussians. For security reasons his request was turned 
down; he was, however, able to visit German and Austrian troops held 
by the Danish forces.10 Was it simply a coincidence? This first mission 
already gives a clear indication of the role in which the Committee was 
to assert its true calling: th a t of a neutral interm ediary between the 
belligerents.

Needless to say, there was no question of any supervisory activity during 
these missions, as the Committee had no such authority. In any case, the 
Geneva Convention was still only a draft and there was as yet nothing to 
supervise.

3. The Austro-Prussian War (1866)11

Far from resolving their underlying antagonism , the combined victory of 
Austria and Prussia over Denmark only served to exacerbate the rivalry 
between them over dom ination of the German Confederation. Italy con
cluded an alliance with Prussia with the aim of snatching Venetia (which had 
been sacrificed at the 1859 armistice of Villafranca) from Austria; meanwhile 
Austria entered into alliances with the states of southern Germany, which 
feared Prussian expansionism. W ar became inevitable and on 14 June 1866 
the Diet voted in favour of mobilization.

This was the first conflict in which the applicability of the Geneva 
Convention had to be taken into account. However, from a legal point of 
view, things were not straightforward.

While Prussia and Italy had ratified the Convention, Austria and several of 
its allies had not. As a treaty is binding only between contracting parties, 
Prussia and Italy would have been justified in considering themselves free of 
any legal obligation.

The International Committee concentrated on remedying this situation. 
Even before hostilities began it asked the Vienna Central Committee to seek 
A ustria’s accession to the Convention; it also approached the French and 
Swiss governments, asking for their diplomatic support. Similar representa
tions were made to the rulers of the southern German states, with some 
success: Württemberg ratified it on 2 June, Hessen on 22 June and Bavaria 
acceded to it on 30 June. As things turned out, Prussia decided to apply the 
Convention unilaterally from the start of the hostilities (15 June). Austria 
refused to accede to it, but events were to prove more persuasive than words: 
Vienna put its signature to the Convention on 21 July, barely three weeks 
after its defeat at Sadowa.

The conflict also saw the beginnings of active solidarity between Central 
Committees, in line with Article 5 of the October 1863 Resolutions which 
stated that in time of war, committees of belligerent nations ‘may call for 
assistance upon the committees o f  neutral countries'.
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To this end, the M ilan committee submitted a request for help to the 
International Committee which, on 12 July, sent an appeal to the Societies of 
neutral countries.12 The appeal seems to have been passed on too late, just as 
the hostilities were coming to an end: only the French and Swiss Societies 
responded by sending emergency supplies to Italy.13

Geneva appears to have stayed in contact with the Central Committees of 
the belligerent states, thus maintaining at least a minimum of communication 
between the Societies of the opposing countries.

Two points stand out from this conflict:

a) Measures taken by the International Committee were essentially aimed at 
having the Geneva Convention applied; the Committee approached 
Austria and its German allies several times, requesting them to become 
party to the Convention, and it urged Italy to apply the Convention uni
laterally, following the Prussian example. The Committee’s attention was 
therefore centred on the legal situation.

b) The International Committee also enabled communication to be main
tained between the relief societies of the belligerent states, and between 
them and those of neutral countries; this was a first extension of the role 
conferred on the Committee by Article 10 of the 1863 Resolutions. The 
article was basically concerned with the Committee’s role in promoting 
the movement; the war of 1866 showed the usefulness of the Committee’s 
special position to contribute to the movement’s practical work.

On the other hand, the Committee does not appear to have considered 
becoming directly involved in helping the victims of the conflict.14

4. The Franco-Prussian War (1870-1)15

Bismarck believed that to complete the unification of Germany, France had to 
be crushed: in July 1870, war broke out between France and Prussia on the 
pretext of yet another succession dispute -  this time over the Spanish crown.

The duration and scale of this conflict allowed the infant Red Cross move
ment to show the full measure of its potential; at the same time it induced the 
International Committee to make some important innovations.

The legal framework
At the opening of hostilities the legal framework was radically different from 
that prevailing in 1866 in the war between Prussia and Austria: this time all 
the belligerents were party to the 1864 Geneva Convention.

However, after the war of 1866 it had been felt necessary to clarify and 
extend the provisions of the Convention. A new Diplomatic Conference met 
in 1868 and adopted fifteen additional articles, nine of which concerned war 
at sea.16 But they were never ratified, and so never entered into force.
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The International Committee’s first concern was therefore to persuade the 
belligerents to pledge that they would respect the 1868 Additional Articles on 
a bilateral basis.17 The Swiss government made a similar request and this 
two-pronged approach achieved the required result, namely that the princi
ples of the Geneva Convention were applied to naval w arfare.18

The International Agency for A id to Wounded Military Personnel 
(‘Basel Agency’)
The International Conferences of Relief Societies held in Paris (1867) and 
Berlin (1869) had discussed the composition and duties of the International 
Committee.19 The Berlin Conference adopted the following resolution:

In time of war, the International Committee shall ensure that a liaison and inform
ation office is set up in a suitably chosen location, which shall facilitate, in every 
possible way, the exchange of communications between committees and the 
sending of relief supplies.20

The International Committee accordingly established an international agency 
in Basel for aid to wounded soldiers, and announced its opening when hostil
ities began.21

In the Committee’s view, the Basel Agency had three tasks to fulfil:

•  to serve as the unofficial intermediary between the relief societies of the 
warring nations which, it was felt, would wish to co-operate in the interest 
of the victims;

•  to help in the exchange of information between the societies of the coun
tries at war and those of neutral states;

•  to facilitate the forwarding of relief supplies.22

Of these three areas of activity, it was the third which was to become by far 
the most important. Assistance in the form of supplies and money was soon 
pouring into Basel, giving rise to two distinct problems concerning its 
distribution.

The first was its allocation. As most of the wounded would soon be under 
the control of the advancing German army, to be impartial, ought the relief 
to be divided equally between the two sides? The International Committee 
thought not and instead felt it fairer to apportion the supplies according to 
need.23 This principle was applied by the Basel Agency and strictly adhered to 
thereafter by the Committee.

The second was its forwarding. In order to reduce costs, the Basel Agency 
was quickly able to secure an exemption from postal and customs duties for 
its consignments.24 This deserves mention because it was the first practical 
sign of recognition and support by governments of the work of the 
International Committee and the Agency.

However, the forwarding of supplies became more and more difficult as 
lines of communication were stretched to their limits and bottlenecks devel
oped on the railways. To overcome the problem the Agency appointed
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delegates to escort and deliver the supplies; around fifty people were dele
gated for this task, some of them carrying out several missions.25

Their job was first of all to accompany the relief supplies, either to the 
warehouses of the respective Central Committees or to the mobile hospitals 
established by the medical services or relief societies near the front.26 
Generally speaking, the Agency’s delegates were not asked to distribute the 
supplies to the victims, as under the terms of the 1863 Resolutions, this was 
the task of the National Societies and not of the International Committee.27

Apart from this, the Agency delegates took it upon themselves to gather as 
much detailed information as possible about the number of wounded, the 
state of mobile hospitals and the most urgent needs. Rather than simply 
recording the data sent by the national committees of the countries at war, 
the Agency tried to obtain its own firsthand information.28

The relief consisted mainly of dressings, medicines, surgical instruments, 
clothes and food; small amounts of other items were also sent, such as 
tobacco, soap and wine.

The disruption of postal services between France and Germany soon 
opened up yet another area of activity: on 31 July, the International 
Committee announced that the Basel Agency was setting up a correspondence 
service between prisoners -  whether wounded or not -  and their families.29 
As the number of prisoners rose, so too did the number of mailbags -  eventu
ally about a thousand letters a day were arriving at the Agency.30

To facilitate its work, postal charges for this mail were waived by the bel
ligerent states and by Switzerland, the country of transit.31

The Basel Agency also set up an information bureau in respect of wounded 
and sick prisoners. Lists of names were obtained and published and enquiries 
were sent to Central Committees and governments in an effort to answer the 
numerous requests it received for information about missing soldiers.32

*

Article 6 of the Geneva Convention stipulated that wounded prisoners ‘who, 
after their recovery, are recognized as being unfit for further service, shall be 
repatriated’.

The International Committee and the Basel Agency set about putting this 
rule into practice. Thanks to their efforts, some 2600 wounded and disabled 
prisoners were repatriated through Switzerland. The Agency covered the cost 
of transport within Switzerland as well as accommodation and hospital 
expenses, mainly in Basel and Geneva.33

On the other hand, despite many offers of help the Agency refused to set 
up its own mobile hospital units, for two reasons:

•  Under the terms of the October 1863 Resolutions, the organization and 
supervision of voluntary relief personnel in the field was the sole respon
sibility of the Central Committees of the belligerent nations.
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•  The Geneva Convention ruled that only the military authorities were 
empowered to issue the red cross arm band to personnel with neutral 
status.34

The Basel Agency found itself besieged with requests from doctors, nurses 
and others who wanted to sign up under the new flag of international charity. 
Its response was to recommend that they offer their services to the relief soci
eties concerned.35

This example shows clearly the limits which the International Committee 
set on its activities. Even though, in an operational sense, it had largely over
stepped its mandate from the Berlin Conference,36 it refused to undertake any 
activity which went beyond its specific role as a neutral intermediary and 
which infringed on the responsibilities of the national committees.

Prisoners o f war
The successive defeats inflicted on the French armies and the duration of the 
conflict brought about a new problem: the prolonged detention of hundreds 
of thousands of prisoners.

Should the Committee expand its activities and do something for these 
prisoners? It received numerous appeals to do so; however, it felt that it 
would be inappropriate for an organization created to help wounded and 
sick soldiers to start assisting other victims. In particular, the Committee con
sidered that the red cross emblem, which had been granted legal authority by 
the Geneva Convention, should not be used to provide assistance to able- 
bodied prisoners.37

Ever inventive, the Committee got round the problem by creating a new 
body in Basel, separate from the Agency, and with its own distinct emblem: 
the green cross.38

The International Relief Committee for Prisoners of W ar carried out the 
same sort of work as its sister body, the Agency -  with which it shared 
offices. It collected and dispatched relief (mainly blankets and clothes), for
warded mail, published lists of prisoners, and tried to trace missing soldiers. 
It corresponded with about a hundred commanders of camps and fortresses, 
and likewise used delegates for its work; it is interesting to note that the 
International Relief Committee for Prisoners of War also established relations 
with a number of prisoners’ committees.39

Military personnel interned on neutral territory
The internment in Switzerland of General Bourbaki’s French army, in the 
depths of winter and under appalling conditions, prompted the creation of a 
third body: the Central Relief Agency for M embers of the Armed Forces 
interned in Switzerland.40

Again, this Agency carried out activities similar to those of its sister agency 
for prisoners of war, but solely for soldiers interned on Swiss territory.41
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Application o f the Geneva Convention
Despite these various operational activities, the Committee did not lose inter
est in how the Geneva Convention was being applied. While it had no formal 
authority to intervene with the belligerents, it decided to do so in cases which 
‘related to general facts known to everyone’.42 Two such cases were made 
public after the war:

•  In August 1870 the Committee drew the French government’s attention to 
the fact that French soldiers had no knowledge of the Convention, and 
that military doctors and nurses had not been issued with the red cross 
armband.43

•  In September and October 1870 it asked the Prussian government and the 
German Central Committee to apply 1868 Additional Article 5, concern
ing the repatriation of the wounded after they are cured.44 The Prussian 
government turned down the request, claiming that France was unable to 
guarantee that the repatriated soldiers would not take up arms again.45

Conclusion
During the Franco-Prussian War, the International Committee took new ini
tiatives, going well beyond the duties assigned to the mere inform ation 
bureau envisaged by the Berlin Conference.

Even though it is difficult to take full stock of its activities,46 and although 
the Agency handled only part of the assistance supplied by the relief soci
eties,47 it remains clear that the International Committee confirmed, in prac
tice, its position as a neutral intermediary and that it established basic 
operational procedures in the following fields:

•  delivery of relief supplies;
•  sending of delegates into the field;
•  transmission of mail;
•  opening of an information bureau and publication of lists of wounded sol

diers and prisoners of war;
•  repatriation of the wounded;
•  representations to ensure the application of the Geneva Convention.

In view of these achievements, it is surprising to note how far the 
Committee’s acknowledged policy lagged behind its practical work.

The most striking example is the protection of prisoners of war: the Basel 
Agency addressed their needs from the start, at least in terms of correspon
dence and the supply of medical equipm ent to infirmaries in the camps. 
Nonetheless, the Committee felt it necessary to create a separate bureau to 
assist able-bodied prisoners -  and it took pains to point out that this new 
body operated completely independently.48

In fact, this was not true: the bureau was directed by a member of the Basel 
Agency, it used the same offices and staff, applied the same principles to its
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work and provided the same services; like the Agency itself, it was answer- 
able to the International Committee for adm inistrative and management 
questions.49

But some forty years were to pass before the Red Cross gave formal con
sideration to a m atter which had been of concern to it since the beginning, 
and which constituted a natural progression from helping the wounded, 
namely assistance for able-bodied prisoners of war.

5. The war in the Balkans and the Caucasus (1875-8)50

The declining power of the Ottom an Empire and the national aspirations of 
its Christian provinces coincided to rekindle the smouldering conflict known 
as the ‘Eastern Question’.

In August 1875 rebellion flared in Herzegovina, spreading to Bosnia and 
Bulgaria. Brutal repressive measures sent Christian refugees pouring into 
M ontenegro and Serbia; in June 1876 the two principalities declared war on 
the Sublime Porte, but within a few months their armies succumbed to its 
superior forces.

Russia, however, was not willing to tolerate the subjugation of its protégés 
and its resulting loss of influence. Having secured Austria-Hungary’s neutral
ity, it intervened on 13 April 1877. The war was fought in the Balkans and 
the Caucasus, culminating in defeat for the Turks who requested an armistice 
on 31 January 1878.

The Congress of Berlin, from 13 June to 13 July that year, thereupon 
imposed a territorial settlement which sought to reconcile the rival Balkan 
ambitions of the Russian and Austro-Hungarian empires.

The legal framework
The Geneva Convention had been ratified by Russia, Romania, Greece and 
the O ttom an Empire. But the principalities of M ontenegro and Serbia, con
sidered as the O ttom an Empire’s vassal states, had not been invited to do so.

As soon as the uprising began in Herzegovina the International Committee 
made discreet attem pts to get the two principalities to accede to the 
Convention; M ontenegro did so on 29 November 187551 and Serbia on 
24 March 1876.52 The Sublime Porte protested against the accessions, deeming 
them null and void because of the vassal status of the two territories.53

It might have been hoped that the Convention would be fully applied in 
the conflict between Russia and the O ttom an Empire -  but any such hope 
was in vain. On 16 November 1876 the Sublime Porte informed the Swiss 
government, as depository of the Convention, that while it would respect 
the red cross as the emblem of neutrality on enemy ambulances, it would 
henceforth use the sign of the red crescent on a white ground to protect its 
ow n.54
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This unilateral decision meant, in fact if not in strict legal terms, that the 
Convention was suspended between the O ttom an Empire and the other con
tracting parties until a legal agreement over the change of emblem had been 
reached.55 The O ttom an demand gave rise to a lengthy exchange of corre
spondence between Berne and the other parties to the Convention. For its 
part, the International Committee set about trying to negotiate an unofficial, 
provisional arrangement to resolve the problem for the duration of the war. 
An agreement was reached between Russia and the Ottom an Empire in June 
1877, more than two months after the start of hostilities.56

Medical services and relief societies
Of the countries involved in the conflict, Russia alone had both a military 
medical service and a Red Cross Society; M ontenegro, Serbia, Romania, 
Greece and the Ottom an Empire had neither.57

It was therefore essential to create National Societies which, with the help 
of those of neutral countries, could provide basic medical services.

The International Committee did all it could to prom ote the founding of 
the new Societies: it sent a delegation to M ontenegro, and initiated contacts 
in Belgrade, Bucharest, Athens and Constantinople with people likely to 
support the work of the Red Cross. It then put the fledgling committees 
into contact with their longer-established counterparts, and before long was 
able to announce the creation of Red Cross Societies in M ontenegro,58 
Serbia,59 R om ania,60 and Greece,61 as well as the reconstitu tion of the 
O ttom an Society.62

According to reports at the time, it appears that most of the assistance to 
the wounded in M ontenegro, Serbia, Romania and within the O ttom an 
Empire was provided by the Red Cross. The Russian Society played a major 
role in evacuating wounded and sick soldiers back to home territory.

The mission to Montenegro
The ruthless suppression of the uprising in Herzegovina sent nearly 40,000 
people fleeing into M ontenegro to seek refuge. The numbers were far too 
great for the principality to cope with, and its government asked the 
International Committee for Red Cross assistance.

The Committee itself could provide no help; all it could do was ask relief 
societies to come to the aid of a sister society in need. But there was no such 
body in M ontenegro, so to help create one the International Committee 
decided to send a delegation to the capital, Cetinje.63

The Committee set a condition for this mission: M ontenegro’s accession to 
the Geneva Convention. As the Red Cross Societies acted as auxiliaries to 
the official medical services, it would have been illogical to create one in a 
country whose government had not subscribed to the same principles as the 
Red Cross concerning assistance to the wounded, in particular to that of 
helping all wounded, to whatever nation they may belong.64
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M ontenegro acceded to the Convention on 29 November 1875, and on the 
same day its government formally requested the International Committee to 
send a delegation.65

The Committee gave its delegates detailed instructions for their mission, 
specifying the following activities:

a) to organize assistance for the wounded in a regular and permanent 
manner, and in particular to bring about the formation of a Red Cross 
Society; to make known the Geneva Convention and the work of the Red 
Cross;

b) to assist wounded and sick combatants and, secondly, wounded and sick 
refugees;

c) to try, as far as possible, to bring the hum anitarian principles of the 
Convention to bear on the fighting in Herzegovina (this point, however, 
ran counter to another provision which restricted the delegates to 
M ontenegrin territory).66

The Com mittee’s three delegates -  Alois Hum bert, Charles Goetz and 
Dr Perrière -  left Geneva on 28 December 1875 and arrived in Cetinje on 
9 January; the following day they were received by Prince Nicholas I.

The M ontenegro Red Cross Society was soon established, and the dele
gates turned their attention to running a makeshift field hospital near the 
border. They do not seem to have been in a position to influence the conduct 
of hostilities in Herzegovina; the meetings planned with the Turkish military 
authorities in the province failed to take place. The delegates returned to 
Geneva the following M arch.67

The mission to M ontenegro seems to have been more official than the one 
to Schleswig in 1864; three things point to this:

a) The International Committee sent its delegation at the request of the prin
cipality’s government.

b) The delegates were instructed to ‘go directly to Cetinje to present their 
letters of credence to H.S.H. Prince Nicholas’;68 while it is not certain that 
the term ‘letters of credence’ implied a diplomatic mission and status,69 it 
certainly indicates that the mission was official;

c) during their stay in M ontenegro the delegates were under the protection 
of the prince, who provided them with a bodyguard and an interpreter.70

The Trieste Agency
The International Committee awaited the outcome of the negotiations over 
the Ottom an Empire’s decision to replace the red cross by a red crescent as 
the protective emblem for its military medical services before establishing an 
agency similar to the one set up in Basel during the Franco-Prussian W ar.71

It chose Trieste as the location and announced its opening on 14 July 
1877.72 The new agency was intended to perform the same duties as its 
predecessor.73
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But in actual fact, the Trieste Agency was not very active. There appear to 
be three reasons for this:

a) It was opened well after hostilities began, and by then the Red Cross 
Societies of neutral countries had found other ways of sending relief 
supplies.74

b) Trieste was too far away from the main conflict areas; the Agency estab
lished good sea links with Constantinople, but the bottlenecks on the 
railway system made the dispatch of goods to Serbia, Romania and Russia 
very unreliable.75

c) The Agency received little information from the belligerents; it was not 
informed which relief supplies were most urgently needed and, despite the 
efforts of the International Committee, it received no lists, either of 
wounded or of prisoners; clearly, under these conditions it was impossible 
for an information bureau to operate.76

Application o f the Geneva Convention
The conflict was marked by a succession of massacres and other atrocities. 
The constraints which the law of war tried to impose on the com batants’ sav
agery were swept away by racial and religious fanaticism.

Across Europe there was an outcry against the Ottom an Empire -  even 
Britain, traditionally well-disposed towards Turkey, was appalled at the news 
of the slaughter in Bosnia and Bulgaria. W ithout passing judgement, it must 
be adm itted that the evidence weighed heavily against Constantinople: 
although party to the Convention since 1865, the empire had no military 
medical service worthy of the name; neither officers nor men had been 
informed of their obligations under the Convention; the number of prisoners 
taken by the Turkish army was alarmingly small; and the use of irregular 
troops, uncontrollable and impervious to discipline, was a damning 
indictment.

In the face of this, what was the International Committee to do?
First, it made unofficial representations to the Sublime Porte, passing on 

complaints it had received and reminding the Turkish authorities of their 
obligations. These approaches had no effect.77

The Committee thereupon appealed to public opinion: on 21 September 
1876 it published a document which, under the guise of examining the appli
cation of the Geneva Convention during the Balkan war, am ounted to a 
summary of the charges against the Turkish army.78 The Committee then 
went on to publish the belligerents’ reciprocal complaints of violations of the 
Convention and alleged eyewitness reports testifying to them.79

With hindsight, the wisdom of the Committee’s decision to go public might 
seem questionable:

a) The one-sided condemnation of the Ottom an Empire would certainly not 
have helped those in Constantinople who were trying to establish the



O n the Battlefield 41

Ottom an Red Crescent Society and to encourage respect for the principles 
of the Geneva Convention,

b) The publication of a host of complaints and counter-accusations resulted 
only in a macabre and sterile controversy; it does not seem as though any
thing was done to establish the facts, nor to punish those guilty of 
violating the Convention.

It may well be asked whether, in acting as it did, the International Committee 
compromised its position of neutrality -  at least as far as one side was con
cerned -  without achieving any tangible results.

6. The Serbo-Bulgarian War (1885)80

After the Congress of Berlin, Serbia and Bulgaria remained locked in a border 
dispute, and on 14 November 1885 war broke out. M urderous but brief, the 
conflict gave rise to an impressive show of solidarity by neutral relief 
societies.

W hat part did the International Committee play?

Appeals to the National Societies
Both Serbia and Bulgaria had operational Red Cross Societies.81 On 20 and 
24 November 1885 the International Committee asked for support, on their 
behalf, from the Societies of neutral countries,82 and once again the Red 
Cross provided most of the care for the wounded. New procedures based on 
scrupulous cleanliness, sterilization of instruments and antiseptic precautions 
were introduced for war surgery; these practices were unknown to the official 
medical services of the time.

The Vienna Agency
The 1869 Berlin Conference resolution calling for the establishment of an 
international relief agency in time of w ar83 did not say that the International 
Committee necessarily had to run it; a National Society could be requested to 
do so. In the Serbo-Bulgarian W ar the Committee asked the Vienna Central 
Committee to assume this responsibility on behalf of the entire movement. 
The opening of an international relief agency under the auspices of the 
Austrian Red Cross was announced by the Committee on 4 December 
1885.84

The Vienna Agency dealt mainly with the forwarding of relief supplies; it 
sent a delegate to Serbia and Bulgaria to visit hospitals, assess needs and 
organize the transport and delivery of consignments. He was able to travel 
from Serbia to Bulgaria across the front line.85 Because of transport 
difficulties via the Balkans in winter, subsequent relief bound for Bulgaria 
was allowed to pass through Serbia and across the lines.86
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Lists of wounded soldiers and prisoners of war were exchanged, either 
through the Agency’s delegates or directly between the Serbian and Bulgarian 
Societies.87 As the war lasted only two weeks and the prisoners and movable 
wounded were repatriated immediately after the cease-fire, it did not become 
necessary to set up a mailing service or information bureau.

Application o f the Geneva Convention
The Convention appears to have been scrupulously respected by both sides.

One point deserves mention: the Bulgarian Foreign M inister sent the 
International Committee a com plaint concerning an alleged attack on a 
Bulgarian ambulance by Serbian troops. The Committee transmitted the com
plaint to Belgrade which set up a commission of enquiry. Its report -  later 
confirmed by witnesses -  was sent to the Committee, which in turn passed it 
on to the government in Sofia.88

This was the first example of a new procedure adopted by the International 
Committee, which was far more likely to help ensure the faithful application 
of the Convention than the acrimonious exchange of public allegations which 
had marked the Balkan crisis.

7. The Boer War (1899-1902)89

The Boer settlers of the Transvaal Republic and the Orange Free State put up 
unrelenting resistance to the spread of British rule in southern Africa. 
Fighting had flared up several times between 1877 and 1881; in 1895, a 
British expedition into the Transvaal -  the Jameson Raid -  ended in humilia
tion. In October 1899, the British authorities decided to settle the m atter 
once and for all; London had foreseen an easy victory, but the war was to 
last more than two years.

The legal framework

Soon after the Jameson Raid, the International Committee invited both Boer 
republics to accede to the Geneva Convention. The approach was well 
received: Transvaal did so on 30 September 1896 and the Orange Free State 
followed suit on 28 September 1897.90 Britain protested against these acces
sions, but when w ar broke out in October 1899 it did not dispute the 
Convention’s applicability.

The Lourenço Marques Agency
At the International Committee’s request, the Portuguese Red Cross agreed to 
set up a relief agency in Lourenço M arques,91 but wanted to make an innova
tion: whereas those in Basel, Trieste and Vienna had been run by nationals of 
neutral countries, the Portuguese Red Cross proposed that the Lourenço
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M arques Agency be placed under the responsibility of a three-member board: 
one delegate representing the British Red Cross, another the Societies of 
Transvaal and the Orange Free State, and the third the Lisbon Central 
Committee.92

That was enough to undermine the project, as the British Red Cross 
refused to appoint a representative.93 Clearly, London was not prepared to sit 
down at the same table as a representative of the Boer republics.

8. The Balkan Wars (1912-13)94

By rejecting the proposed ‘Greater Bulgaria’ the Congress of Berlin re
established Turkish rule in Macedonia. But unrest continued in the province, 
fanned by the proximity of its independent, and mainly Christian, neighbours; 
in 1911, these States formed alliances against the O ttom an Empire.

The war between Italy and Turkey allowed the Balkan League members to 
realize their ambitions, and in October 1912 Bulgaria, Serbia, Greece and 
M ontenegro themselves declared war on the Ottom an Empire. The Turks, 
weakened by their defeats in Tripolitania and the Dodecanese, were quickly 
overwhelmed, and on 3 December requested a cease-fire. Hostilities resumed 
briefly the following year, ceasing on 16 April. The first Balkan W ar was 
ended by the Peace of London (30 May 1913), which also term inated 
Ottom an domination of Macedonia.

However, the sharing of the spoils soon sowed new discord among the 
victors. The second Balkan War ensued, in which Bulgaria was pitted against 
a coalition formed by Serbia, Greece, Romania and Turkey. Bulgaria capitu
lated on 30 July, and the Peace of Bucharest (10 August 1913) brought a 
fragile settlement to the Balkans.

W hat was the ICRC’s role during these two wars?

The Belgrade Agency
On 16 November 1912 the International Committee announced the opening 
of the International Belgrade Agency for relief to the wounded and prisoners 
of war; it was headed by the Swiss Consul-General, M. Christian Vôgeli.95

Voegeli’s instructions showed that the Belgrade Agency was to differ sub
stantially from its predecessors, its main duty no longer being to forward 
relief, but to centralize inform ation about the wounded and prisoners of 
w ar.91’ This followed Resolution VI of the Ninth International Conference of 
the Red Cross, held in Washington, 1912, in which the Red Cross decided to 
extend its activities to include assistance to prisoners of w ar.97

The results were mixed. In Serbia, the Agency was able to establish and 
maintain up-to-date lists of all captured Turkish military personnel. It sent 
representatives to the various camps and other places of detention to make 
lists and to try to trace missing Turkish soldiers.
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The Greek and M ontenegro Red Cross Societies provided lists of captured 
Turkish officers, and enquired about wounded or missing soldiers.

In Bulgaria, the Red Cross failed to obtain any information about captured 
enemy soldiers during the war, and was able to provide a complete list of 
prisoners only once the hostilities had ended.

No information whatever was forthcoming from the Ottom an authorities 
concerning the prisoners in their hands. The Red Crescent Society, however, 
sent the Agency numerous requests for inform ation about captured or 
missing Turkish soldiers. The Agency replied to these in so far as it was able 
to obtain the relevant information from the Balkan States.98

So the Agency’s work was of varying success. This was due above all to the 
inadequacies of the conventions then in force: the 1907 Hague Regulations 
did provide for the exchange of information about prisoners of war, but only 
after the conclusion of peace.99 The Bulgarian authorities were therefore not 
in breach of their international obligations in waiting until the end of hostili
ties before transmitting lists of Turkish prisoners, even though the lists had 
then lost much of their hum anitarian value because the prisoners had mean
while been repatriated.

The Red Cross had nonetheless set two im portant precedents: it had 
confirmed its authority in terms of protecting prisoners of war, and it had 
shown itself capable of overcoming legal shortcomings by managing to 
exchange information -  if only partially -  about prisoners while hostilities 
were still taking place.

Missions by the ICRC
The Committee sent two missions to the Balkans.

The first, by Dr de M arval -  a member of the Swiss Red Cross -  was to see 
how the assistance provided by the Societies of both neutral and belligerent 
states was being organized.

In November and December 1912, Dr de M arval went to Serbia, Bulgaria, 
M ontenegro and Greece, visiting Red Cross field hospitals and medical instal
lations, both at the front and away from the fighting. His report focused pri
marily on practical concerns: locating the wounded on the battlefield, 
identifying them, organizing care behind the front, logistical considerations, 
and so on.100

The other mission was carried out by Dr Perrière, a member of the 
International Committee, who went to Serbia, Turkey and Greece in 
the spring of 1913. His main concern was to study the organization of the 
Belgrade Agency and the national bureaux for information about prisoners of 
w ar.101

The purpose of these two missions was essentially to evaluate the voluntary 
relief effort for the wounded and prisoners of war and thus to draw conclu
sions from the Balkan Wars which would help to improve Red Cross work in 
a future conflict.
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Tragically, there was not long to wait. Barely one year later, the outbreak 
of the Great W ar was to show how vital these assessments had been.

9. Analytical review

The foregoing pages have served to retrace the main initiatives which were 
taken by the International Committee in the period from its foundation to the 
assassination in Sarajevo and which helped either to promote application of 
the Geneva Convention or to provide some form of assistance to the victims 
of armed conflicts.

This reconstruction was inevitably no more than an overview, with all the 
risks entailed in trying to condense half a century of history into a few pages. 
It shows that there was a great deal of trial and error; numerous initiatives 
were taken -  some were repeated and can be seen as the start of a regular 
activity, while others remain isolated cases.

At this point the main events must be systematically reviewed so as to see 
where consistent responses to them formed a pattern, and to single out those 
initiatives which can be considered as im portant precedents paving the way 
for the Committee’s subsequent activity.

This exam ination will be limited to the initiatives taken during armed 
conflicts.102

The legal framework
The acceptance of neutral status for medical personnel was the cornerstone of 
all assistance to the wounded. The work of the Red Cross would have 
remained insignificant and haphazard without the Geneva Convention being 
applicable to war on land, and the Additional Articles of 1868 being appli
cable to war at sea.

The ICRC’s good offices thus proved necessary in a domain which went 
beyond its own mandate, that is, the legal relationship between parties to a 
conflict. It intervened on that account in the Austro-Prussian W ar of 1866, 
the Franco-Prussian W ar of 1870, the Russo-Turkish W ar of 1877-8, the 
Hispano-American W ar of 1898103 and the Boer W ar of 1899-1902.

Even so, the Committee had no authority to act in this essentially diplo
matic domain, and had to call on intermediaries itself: in some cases it asked 
the Swiss government to approach parties to a conflict, while in others it 
turned to the Central Committees of the warring nations.

Red Cross solidarity
Article 5 of the 1863 Resolutions stipulated that, in time of war, the Central 
Committees of belligerent nations could request the help of their counter
parts in neutral countries.
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This provision recognized the existence of a bond of solidarity between the 
relief societies. But how could this solidarity be put into practical effect?

There were two possibilities: either the committees needing help contacted 
the others directly, or else they channelled their appeals through a central 
body. The second solution was seen as preferable as it presented an opportu
nity to appeal to the movement as a whole.

The International Committee was ideally placed to request help from all 
National Societies, and it did so on several occasions: the Austro-Prussian 
W ar of 1866, the Franco-Prussian W ar of 1870, the war in the Balkans and 
the Caucasus of 1876-8, the war in which Peru and Bolivia fought Chile in 
1879-83 ,104 the Serbo-Bulgarian W ar of 1885, the Sino-Japanese W ar of 
1894-5 ,105 the Greco-Turkish W ar of 1897,106 the Hispano-American W ar of 
18 9 8 ,107 the Boer W ar of 1899-1902108 and the Balkan Wars of 1912-13.109

On the other hand, no appeals to Red Cross solidarity were made during 
the Russo-Japanese W ar of 1904-5 or in the many colonial expeditions 
which marked European imperialism in the second half of the nineteenth 
century.

How can this be explained? There are two conceivable reasons.
The first has to do with the very nature of Red Cross solidarity. The princi

ple was binding on and observed among the National Societies: the Societies 
in neutral countries offered their help not to the armed forces’ medical ser
vices, nor to the victims of the conflicts, but to their sister Societies in the 
warring countries. ‘M utuality’, a commonly used term of the time, aptly 
captures the nature and the limits of that solidarity.110

Does this mean that the Red Cross was indifferent to the suffering of 
victims in conflicts where there was no National Society on the spot, able to 
receive and distribute relief? Certainly not. There was always the possibility 
of encouraging the creation of new Red Cross Societies in countries affected 
by war, as was the purpose of the ICRC mission to Montenegro.

The second reason stems from the attitude of some National Societies; it 
was not unknown for a Central Committee to decline help from the move
ment, claiming to be able to cope using its own resources. This was notably 
the case during the Russo-Japanese W ar.111

It is therefore possible here to define the ICRC’s policy: the Committee 
appealed to the solidarity of the Central Committees whenever a National 
Society was faced with a situation of war, provided that the Society in ques
tion was ready to accept assistance from the movement.

As a general rule, ICRC appeals were for assistance to wounded and sick 
military personnel. But there were some exceptions:

•  After the rout of the Ottom an armies in 1878, civilian refugees flooded 
into Constantinople and the Red Crescent, totally overwhelmed, appealed 
to sister Societies for aid. The International Committee publicized the 
appeal, but neither endorsed it nor made it the subject of a circular to 
Central Committees.112
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•  During the Greco-Turkish war of 1897, the Greek Red Cross was likewise 
faced with a huge influx of refugees; this time the ICRC appealed to other 
N ational Societies to support the Greek Committee in looking after 
them .113

•  During the first Balkan W ar, the ICRC appealed for Red Cross solidarity 
without specifying the categories of victims needing help.114

This was an evolutionary process: for more than thirty years the ICRC 
abstained from launching appeals for relief activities which went beyond the 
specific Red Cross m andate -  that of helping wounded and sick soldiers. 
Later the Committee was to acknowledge the need to extend Red Cross 
assistance to other groups of victims, namely prisoners of war and civilian 
victims of conflict.

But how effective were these appeals?
It is very clear that the more active National Societies did not always wait 

for the ICRC to launch an appeal before doing something themselves, which 
is perfectly understandable. However, it is equally certain that the ICRC’s 
approach encouraged the mobilization and the involvement of the movement 
as a whole.

The resources deployed by the Red Cross were moreover highly impressive. 
In many wars during the second half of the nineteenth century, the official 
medical services looked like poor relations compared to the hospitals and dis
pensaries set up by the Red Cross Societies, in particular those of neutral 
countries.

The international relief agencies
The need for efficiency demanded that information and relief be centralized, 
but the means for doing so first had to be created. The Berlin Conference of 
1869 provided for this by making the International Committee responsible, 
in time of war, for ensuring that an international relief agency was 
established.

The Committee took this step on only five occasions: the Franco-Prussian 
W ar (1870-1), the war in the Balkans and the Caucasus (1875-8), the Serbo- 
Bulgarian W ar (1885), the Boer W ar (1899-1902) and the Balkan Wars 
(1912-13). Why did it not act similarly during the other conflicts? There 
appear to be two reasons:

•  In some conflicts, the National Societies of the belligerent States said that 
they could manage without help from the movement; no purpose would 
have been served in opening an agency to channel supplies which were not 
required. This was the situation in the Russo-Japanese War.

•  In other cases, only one party to the conflict had a National Society. One 
of the agency’s basic tasks was to share out the relief according to need -  
but as there would have been only one recipient, there was no sharing to 
be done and, once again, the agency would have served no useful purpose.
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This situation arose in Chile’s war against Peru and Bolivia115 and in the 
Sino-Japanese W ar.116

So the ICRC set up agencies only when assistance was requested -  or would 
be accepted -  by the National Societies of the belligerent countries, and 
where relief had to be shared between two or more recipients. The agency 
therefore had more than a technical role: by making a fair division of relief 
goods, it gave a practical demonstration of Red Cross impartiality.

W hat was the relationship between the agency and the International 
Committee?

The Berlin Resolution requested the Committee to ‘... see to it that a 
liaison and information office is set up in a suitably chosen location ...’. The 
Committee was not responsible for running it, but could entrust the task to 
another body.

From this, two distinct situations arose:
a) The Basel (1870-1), Trieste (1877-8) and Belgrade (1912-13) Agencies 

were established under the ICRC’s own auspices.
b) The Vienna (1885) and Lourenço M arques (1899) Agencies were set up at 

the ICRC’s request by the Austrian and Portuguese National Societies 
respectively; they were therefore answerable to the Central Committees of 
those Societies.

Taking the first case, of relief agencies set up under the auspices of the ICRC, 
the question to be considered is whether the agency should be seen as an 
independent body, or as an integral part of the ICRC?

In the absence of written regulations, the answer must be sought in the 
actual facts: each agency was set up after an on-the-spot mission by a repre
sentative of the International Com mittee;117 a local committee was then 
formed, to be responsible for managing the agency according to instructions 
from Geneva; the International Committee advanced funds to the local com
mittee to enable it to start work and, if need be, guaranteed it a certain 
financial cover; when all this had been done, Geneva announced the agency’s 
establishment to the National Societies.

In the course of their work, the agencies referred difficult questions to the 
International Committee and resolved them as directed by Geneva.

When the agencies closed down, it was the International Committee that 
decided what to do with any outstanding balance of funds; the respective 
agency’s local committee sent its accounts to Geneva, as well as its 
archives.118

From these various indications it may be concluded that the agencies were 
not independent bodies, but were in effect the operational arm of the ICRC.

We must return briefly to the question of the agencies’ duties. The main 
purpose of the Basel Agency was to ensure the delivery of relief supplies; with 
the help of its delegates as convoy escorts, it fully succeeded in doing so. In 
Trieste, on the other hand, this work took second place, and in Belgrade it 
was virtually non-existent.
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It should not be inferred from this that the agencies had lost their raison 
d ’être.

As explained above, from the beginning of the Franco-Prussian W ar the 
Basel Agency had opened a mailing service and information bureau in favour 
of the prisoners and the wounded. This precedent was not forgotten.

During the Russo-Turkish W ar of 1877-8, the Russian Red Cross asked 
the ICRC to open a similar bureau, but the project was abandoned owing to 
the inability or the refusal of the Sublime Porte to supply information about 
its Russian prisoners.119

In the Serbo-Bulgarian W ar of 1885, detailed lists were exchanged, either 
through the Vienna Agency or directly between the Central Committees 
concerned.

During the H ispano-American W ar of 1898, the Lisbon Central 
Committee offered its services to help forward mail between prisoners and 
their families.120

Both sides in the Russo-Japanese W ar of 1904-5 did their best to provide 
information about prisoners during the hostilities. Lists were given to the rep
resentatives of the Protecting Powers appointed by each side (France looked 
after Russian interests in Japan, the United States those of Japan in Russia). 
Because of the slowness in communicating the lists, however, other means 
were also used, which led to some confusion.121 It was clear that a central 
body responsible for channelling all information and enquiries was essential 
if the work was to be done efficiently.122

The Belgrade Agency tried to fill this gap, but with only partial success, 
since the belligerents of 1912-13 were not all equally assiduous in supplying 
the information it needed.

Although the title ‘International Relief Agency’ was used from 1870 until 
1913, the agencies’ work underwent a profound change: whereas the Basel 
Agency dealt mainly with the allotment and forwarding of relief supplies, 
that in Belgrade was first and foremost a prisoners-of-war information 
bureau.

This evolutionary process foreshadowed the role of the Agency during the 
two W orld W ars, as well as the duties assigned to it in the Geneva 
Conventions of 1929 and 1949.

The International Committee’s delegations
The Committee sent delegates to the field of battle on three occasions:
•  Schleswig (1864),
•  M ontenegro (1876),
•  the Balkans (1912-13).

These missions had very different aims. The first was primarily to gather 
information, to see how the October 1863 Resolutions and the proposals 
which the International Committee was preparing for the 1864 Diplomatic 
Conference were being, or might be, put into practice.
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The purpose of the second mission was to form a Red Cross Society in 
Montenegro.

Information was again the main objective of the missions carried out by 
Dr de M arval and Dr Perrière, during which the organization of voluntary 
relief work was studied to draw lessons for the future.

All these missions were of an exceptional nature: they took place in 
response to specific needs resulting from particular situations.

In so far as any ICRC policy can be discerned in all this, it appears to be 
one of abstention. As direct assistance to wounded soldiers was the responsi
bility of the National Societies, the International Committee felt that it had 
no role to play on the field of battle. It had made its position clear in 1870:

On several occasions, surprise has been expressed that we have not sent a 
representative to the theatre of hostilities; it should be superfluous to explain ... 
why we have not done so. Our place was not on the battlefield, and the Committees 
on either side would not have been surprised by our absence. We have remained 
where our duty lay, and where our presence was required by unceasing work.123

Moreover, as the Geneva Convention was a treaty between states, it was up 
to the contracting parties to ensure its application. Here again, the ICRC 
avoided any action which might be construed as an attem pt to exercise super
vision over the belligerents.124

A significant development occurred during the Russo-Turkish W ar of 
1877-8: the Ottom an Red Crescent became convinced that the International 
Committee’s presence on the battlefield would end the violations committed 
by the Ottom an army, and take the wind out of the accusations both sides 
were levelling against each other. Despite insistent requests the Committee 
refused to send anyone to the theatre of hostilities, saying that it had no 
authority to supervise the conduct of military operations.125

Up to the First W orld War the ICRC did not consider that its role as a 
neutral intermediary gave it the authority to intervene on the battlefield and, 
as a general rule, did not seek to be represented there.

It would, therefore, not be correct to see the missions to Schleswig, 
M ontenegro and the Balkans as precursors to the ICRC’s field missions 
during the First W orld War: their aims were completely different.

In my opinion, the precedent for what was to become, after 1914, one of 
the ICRC’s principal activities -  visits to places of detention -  is to be found 
elsewhere, namely in the field activities of the Basel Agency’s delegates sent 
out in chaotic conditions to accompany relief supplies and ensure their safe 
arrival, and to visit hospitals and prisoner-of-war camps to find out what 
was most urgently needed. Their work resembled the ICRC’s later missions in 
two respects: immediate assistance for the victims of w ar and unofficial 
enquiries about how the wounded and prisoners were faring.

It is strange that this im portant precedent was to remain forgotten for 
nearly forty years. The ICRC itself drew a veil over an initiative which 
proved its worth, but which went beyond its normal field of activity.
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It was only in 1910 that a French scholar rescued the activities of the Basel 
Prisoners-of-War Agency from oblivion.126 Referring to the precedent created 
by them, the French Red Cross proposed to the N inth International 
Conference of the Red Cross, which met in Washington in 1912, that relief 
for prisoners of w ar be channelled through the ICRC;127 this system did 
indeed prevail in both World Wars.

The link is thus clearly established.

Application o f the Geneva Convention

The 1864 Geneva Convention made no provision for dealing with complaints 
over alleged violations of its provisions. There was a legal gap which could be 
filled only by solutions founded on practical experience.

Some hesitation is evident, however, in ICRC practice at the time, and 
many moves were very tentative. Four different attitudes can be discerned:

a) In the Franco-Prussian W ar the Committee made a great show of not 
exercising any supervision over the belligerents’ conduct, but it neverthe
less approached the parties unofficially on two occasions to draw their 
attention to what it considered to be violations of the Convention and its 
Additional Articles; these approaches were made public after the war.

b) During the war in the Balkans and the Caucasus, apparently because its 
previous approaches to the Sublime Porte had been in vain, the 
Committee spoke out publicly over the violations ascribed to the Ottoman 
troops and, though observing some diplomatic niceties, took an unequivo
cal stand with regard to the facts and the law.

c) The Committee thereafter regularly published the complaints it received 
from the governments or the National Societies of the belligerent states, 
without commenting on the alleged facts but sometimes giving its own 
interpretation of the law applicable to the case in question; it likewise 
publicized the answers it received from the accused governments.128

d) Lastly, in the Serbo-Bulgarian War, one of the parties sent the Committee 
a complaint which it passed on to the other party; the latter set up a com
mission of enquiry, whose findings were sent to the Committee which, in 
turn, transmitted them to the complainant.

The Committee pointed out that this procedure seemed particularly 
appropriate to ensure the proper application of the Convention, adding 
that exchanges of this kind were best kept confidential. It does not, 
however, subsequently appear to have been regularly used.

Until the eve of the First W orld W ar, the ICRC does not seem to have 
adopted a definite policy on dealing with complaints over alleged violations 
of the Geneva Convention; its practice appears undecided.

The only consistent point to emerge is that after 1876, the Committee 
refrained from expressing any opinion as to whether acts which might consti
tute violations of the Convention had indeed taken place.
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10. Conclusions

In the first half century of its existence, the ICRC travelled a hesitant and 
sometimes surprising path.

Whereas one might have expected a straightforward and gradual progres
sion of the organization and its activities, what happened was in fact the con
trary. The audacious initiatives of the early years were followed, after the 
Franco-Prussian War, by an abrupt halt and then, w ithout doubt, a definite 
decline. The Trieste and Vienna Agencies were but a pale shadow of their 
predecessor in Basel. The prestige in which the International Committee was 
held, by both governments and National Societies alike, dwindled to such an 
extent that it hardly dared to make itself heard. Efforts to assist prisoners of 
war, brilliantly initiated by the Basel Agency, were abandoned.

This sudden withdrawal cannot be entirely attributed to personal or geo
graphical factors; but how else can it be explained?

Archives and public records give us no clear answer, but two explanations 
can be put forward.

The Red Cross had worked wonders during the Franco-Prussian War. 
Nonetheless, when the fighting was over all one could hear were recrimina
tions. In France, the Paris Committee was so blatantly unprepared for its 
tasks that improvisation and confusion were inevitable. The Geneva 
Convention fell into even graver disrepute: people spoke only of the abuses 
and violations of the Convention -  not of the thousands of wounded soldiers 
it had saved.

There were, regrettably, numerous abuses. On the French side in particu
lar, soldiers and even the medical personnel were totally unaw are of the 
Convention and its provisions. At the beginning of the war, doctors and 
orderlies had not been issued with the protective red cross armband; when an 
effort was made to put that right, things went to the other extreme, and in 
large areas of the country barely a house could be seen that had not hoisted 
the new flag of ‘universal charity’. The red cross emblem was seen as a talis
man, with power to keep the Prussians at bay -  and great indignation was 
aroused when the Prussians kept on coming. When the war had ended, it was 
far easier to find fault with the Geneva Convention than with those govern
ments that had done nothing to enforce it.

D oubt spread even within the movement. Professed supporters of the 
Convention called for it to be repealed and replaced by national regulations 
which each country was invited to draw up.129

In these circumstances it is easy to understand why the International 
Committee should have built a wall around the Convention, and done every
thing to protect w hat already existed rather than try to launch new 
initiatives.

Apart from this, the status of wounded soldiers who fell into enemy hands 
was still unclear. The 1864 Diplomatic Conference had agreed that those re
cognized as unfit for further service should be repatriated, but it had failed to
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settle the question of whether wounded soldiers who were captured should be 
regarded as prisoners of war. This idea was rejected at the first International 
Conference of Relief Societies for Wounded Soldiers, held in Paris in 1867;130 
the movement probably felt that if the wounded were put on the same 
footing as prisoners, they would lose the benefit of their neutrality and, in 
consequence, the right to be sent home without waiting for the restoration of 
peace. On that basis, the Societies argued, could the Red Cross take the risk 
of extending its assistance to able-bodied prisoners, even under the emblem 
of the green cross?

It is impossible to judge the relative importance of these various factors. 
The consequences, though, are plain enough: from 1871 on, the International 
Committee adopted a defensive attitude which paralysed the development of 
its operations and kept it far removed from the realities of the battlefield. 
The time for daring innovation was past.

It was not until the Balkan Wars that the Committee regained the pioneer
ing spirit which had marked its early years, and found new ways of aiding 
prisoners of war. But the legal fram ework had meanwhile changed com 
pletely: the Hague Conventions had provided a legal basis for the protection 
of prisoners of war and the Red Cross had decided to extend its help to them.

In the following chapter consideration will therefore be given to develop
ments in international humanitarian law, as well as the various efforts which 
were made to define the role of the International Committee, its position 
with regard to that law and in the context of the Red Cross movement as a 
whole.
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C H A P T E R  I V

THE RED CROSS IN CONFERENCES: 
FROM PARIS TO WASHINGTON 

(1867-1912)

1. Introduction

The most striking characteristic of the movement founded on the basis of the 
October 1863 Resolutions was, w ithout doubt, the solidarity linking the 
relief societies of different countries.

Before long the societies felt the need to meet in order to pool their experi
ence and to strengthen their ties. The First Conference of Relief Societies for 
Wounded Soldiers was held in Paris in 1867; it assembled not only delegates 
of the National Societies and the International Committee, but also represen
tatives of the States party to the Geneva Convention.

Subsequent conferences were held in Berlin (1869), Geneva (1884), 
Karlsruhe (1887), Rome (1892), Vienna (1897), St Petersburg (1902), 
London (1907) and Washington (1912).

The National Societies jealously guarded their independence, however, and 
the development of the movement in institutional terms was very slow. Until 
the First World War no one saw the need to adopt any governing statutes; it 
was felt sufficient to pass resolutions clarifying and building on the general 
principles adopted in 1863.

The question of how far these resolutions affected the ICRC’s wartime role 
will be examined in the following pages.

As for the legal aspect, the 1864 Geneva Conference had shown how 
advantage could be taken of periods of peace to codify the law of war.

But the 1864 Convention was not left to stand alone. During the period 
in question two separate branches of law emerged, both of which aimed to 
limit the evils of war, but in different ways. For simplicity, they have come 
to be known by the cities where decisive progress in their codification was 
accomplished.

One is the Law o f  Geneva, which is intended first and foremost to protect 
the victims of war. The main stages in its development were the Geneva 
Convention of 22 August 1864 (revised in 1906), the Additional Articles of 
20 October 1868 (which were never ratified) and the Hague Conventions for 
the Adaptation to M aritim e W arfare of the Principles of the Geneva 
Convention (Convention III of 29 July 1899 and Convention X of 
18 October 1907).

60
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The other is the Law o f  The Hague, which sets limits on the means that 
can be used to inflict harm on an enemy; the Conferences of St Petersburg 
(1868), Brussels (1874) and The Hague (1899 and 1907) were milestones in 
its codification.

The first of these branches of law directly concerns the International 
Committee, which was and still is the main driving force in its development. 
While the Committee was not involved in formulating the Law of The 
Hague, it is necessary to consider the extent to which the Hague rules have 
influenced the ICRC’s function and the tasks it may be required to perform in 
time of war.

2. The Conferences in Paris (1867) and Berlin (1869)1

The October 1863 Conference had decided that ‘The exchange of communi
cations between the committees of the various countries shall be made for the 
time being through the intermediary of the Geneva Committee’.2 The idea 
had been that, once duly formed, the national committees would correspond 
directly with each other, and that from then on the Geneva Committee would 
have nothing more to do.3

The delegates of 1863 were deluding themselves. In practice, it soon 
proved impossible to do without a central body responsible for ensuring com
munications between the national committees and looking after the general 
interests of the movement. In one form or another, the International 
Committee had to be maintained.4

But what should its peacetime and wartime activities be? W hat sort of re
lations should it have with the National Societies? How should it best be 
constituted so as to carry out its duties?

The International Committee decided to submit these questions to the rep
resentatives of the Central Committees assembled in Paris.5 After a disorderly 
and fruitless discussion the Conference simply passed the question back to 
the International Committee, asking it to consult the National Societies them
selves.6 On the basis of this survey, and in accordance with the Committee’s 
own proposals, the Berlin Conference in 1869 made the Committee respon
sible for producing a regular publication -  the Bulletin international des 
Sociétés de Secours aux Blessés -  and for setting up an inform ation and 
mailing bureau in time of w ar.7 Other questions concerning the composition 
and duties of the International Committee were deferred until the following 
conference, originally scheduled to take place in Vienna in 1871.8

The resolution on the aforesaid inform ation bureau is relevant for this 
study. It would appear to respond to two concerns:

a) The need was recognized for identification of dead, wounded and cap
tured soldiers, for after a battle the dead were hastily interred in mass
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graves, without any attem pt being made to identify them; there was no 
news either of soldiers taken prisoner, or of the wounded receiving treat
ment in hospitals or simply being looked after by private citizens in their 
own homes. Any soldiers who failed to turn up for roll call were consid
ered missing, and their families had no way of knowing whether they were 
dead or alive, injured or in captivity. This was as horrifying, in terms of 
human distress, as the gross lack of medical care denounced by Dunant 
after Solferino. Could no way be found of easing the families’ agony of 
uncertainty by communicating lists of the dead and wounded, and of pris
oners? Would it not be possible to enable prisoners and their families to 
write to each other? These questions were raised at the October 1863 
Conference in Geneva,9 and again in Paris and Berlin.10

b) It had been agreed that in wartime, the Central Committees of neutral 
countries could assist the Committees in the belligerent states.11 This 
expression of solidarity between the national committees was in fact one 
of the movement’s founding principles -  but how should it work in prac
tice? Were the committees in neutral countries simply to act as each saw 
fit, or should one of them be placed in charge of sharing out the assistance 
between the belligerents -  and if so, which one? The risk of uncertainty, 
confusion and potentially wasted effort was all too great.12 There was a 
clear advantage in designating one body to centralize requests for assist
ance and to distribute that assistance fairly, thus guaranteeing Red Cross 
impartiality.

The link between these two concerns was recognized at the Berlin 
Conference, which adopted a single resolution to address them both:

In time of war, the International Committee shall ensure that a liaison and 
inform ation office is set up in a suitably chosen location, which shall facilitate, 
in every possible way, the exchange of com m unications between committees 
and the sending of relief supplies.13

The resolution gave the International Committee great freedom in carrying 
out the Conference’s wishes, enabling it to set up the liaison office itself or 
ask a National Society to do so, and, significantly, covered both information 
and relief supplies.

The importance of this resolution should not be underestimated: it laid the 
foundations for a Red Cross institution that has rendered unique and vital 
service -  the Central Tracing Agency.

3. The Conferences in Geneva (1884), Karlsruhe (1887) and 
Vienna (1897)14

The question as to the composition and duties of the International 
Committee had been debated -  inconclusively -  in Paris and Berlin, and had
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been referred to the next conference for further consideration. In fact, it 
remained a central issue at both subsequent Red Cross gatherings -  the Third 
and Fourth International Conferences, held respectively in Geneva and 
Karlsruhe.

There was a lot at stake; at both venues, delegates were faced with two 
conflicting points of view, one from a National Society, the other from the 
ICRC itself.

The Central Committee of the Russian Red Cross proposed nothing short 
of a fundamental reorganization of the movement, based on three main ideas:

a) Relations between the various Red Cross institutions had to be regulated 
by a formal agreement.

b) This agreement, or founding charter, should give the International 
Committee a position of authority, recognized by the states party to the 
Geneva Convention.

c) The International Committee would be composed of representatives of the 
national committees of states party to the Convention, each having one 
vote; the Geneva Committee would serve as a secretariat.

In the event of war, the International Committee would have the task of fore
stalling any violations of the Convention and, if violations did occur, of 
helping to ensure that the Convention’s authority was restored. For this 
purpose, the Committee would send neutral representatives to the conflict 
area with the competence to investigate violations of the law .15

This proposal would have given the International Committee statutory 
powers vis-à-vis the National Societies; it would have made the Committee a 
supervisory body, with the right to m onitor the belligerents’ compliance with 
their obligations under the Convention.

The International Com mittee’s proposal was far more modest: all it 
wanted was to confirm the status quo, which had resulted from the empirical 
development of the movement and which fully respected the independence of 
the National Societies and the ICRC.16

Between the two proposals, there was no room for compromise. Either 
the International Committee was assigned a position of authority, and the 
National Societies thereby lost the independence they had enjoyed since the 
start of the movement, or else their autonomy was maintained, in which case 
the Russian proposal collapsed. Far more was at stake than a mere reorgan
ization of the International Committee.

From the start, the proposals gave rise to heated discussion. The Geneva 
Conference considered that it was not sufficiently well informed to make a 
decision, and once again requested the International Committee to ask for the 
opinions of the N ational Com mittees.17 All of them, except for the 
St Petersburg and Belgrade Committees, were strongly in favour of retaining 
their independence.18

The high point of the debate came at Karlsruhe. The main arguments in 
support of the Russian proposal were the ‘singular position’ of the
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International Committee, and the need both to reorganize it by including in it 
representatives of all the states party to the Geneva Convention, and to 
confirm its authority in a founding charter assigning well-defined but 
nonetheless extensive powers to it.19

The proposal’s opponents claimed that any regulation that was not sup
ported by the power to impose penalties amounted to nothing more than 
wishful thinking. They stressed the impossibility of regulating charitable 
activities and the im portance of maintaining the autonom y both of the 
national committees and of the ICRC, pointing out that the weight of evi
dence was in favour of the status quo, since the system established in 1863 
had succeeded beyond all expectations; it would, they said, be useless -  and 
even dangerous -  to try to replace it with something that might or might not 
w ork.20

When it came to the vote, the National Committees opted -  by a large 
majority -  for the International Committee’s proposal,21 and the following 
resolution was adopted:

In the general interests of the Red Cross, it is expedient to maintain the
International Committee, which has its headquarters in Geneva, in the form
it has had since the birth of the movement.
As it has done previously, it will continue to:

a) work to maintain and develop relations between the Central Committees;
b) notify the constitution of new N ational Societies, after ascertaining the basis 

on which they are founded;
c) publish the international B ulletin  international...-,
d) set up, in wartime, one or several international information agencies through 

whose good offices the National Societies can send relief, in money or in kind, 
for the benefit of the wounded of belligerent armies;

e) offer, in wartime, if it is required, its mediation or that of its agencies to the 
National Societies of belligerent countries for the forwarding of their 
correspondence.22

So, twenty-four years after its foundation, the position of the International 
Committee was at last clarified. The resolution sought only to confirm the 
status quo -  the delegates at Karlsruhe had made that quite clear. But had 
they in fact achieved this?

W ith regard to the Com mittee’s wartime activities, the Karlsruhe 
Conference had done no more than restate Resolution IV/3 of the Berlin 
Conference. Since 1869 there had, however, been several im portant develop
ments -  the mission to Montenegro, and the work carried out for prisoners of 
war under the green cross emblem, to mention just two. Codification had 
thus failed to keep pace with ICRC practice.

The composition and powers of the International Committee were discussed 
again at the Sixth International Conference of the Red Cross, held in Vienna
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in 1897. The Central Committee of the Russian Red Cross presented a docu
ment concerning sanctions to be imposed for breaches of the Geneva 
Convention.23

The proposal called for supervision at two levels -  national and interna
tional -  over implementation of the Geneva Convention:

a) Each country would be required to pass legislation setting penalties for 
breaches of the Convention.

b) The International Committee would be given the power to investigate 
alleged violations of the Convention and to settle related disputes between 
the conflicting parties; for this purpose, the composition of the Committee 
would be altered to include representatives of the National Societies.

The proposal aroused fierce opposition. The International Committee said 
that it had no desire for broader responsibilities, and that the informal links 
between it and the national committees were perfectly suited to the move
ment’s character and objectives. Representatives of states party to the Geneva 
Convention then took the floor one after another to make it clear that their 
governments would in no circumstances allow neutral delegates to come and 
check on the behaviour of soldiers and their officers. Furthermore, govern
ments were not prepared to agree, in advance, to be bound by the verdict of a 
body set up to judge the conduct of their officials.

The Central Committee of the Russian Red Cross appeared to have over
looked the thorny problem of national sovereignty! As a result, the second 
part of its proposal was left high and dry.24

A footnote to this episode came two years later in The Hague, at the first 
International Peace Conference: the Russian government delegate proposed 
‘the creation of an “ International Red Cross Bureau”, recognized by all the 
Powers and established on the principles of international law, to settle all 
questions concerning assistance and voluntary medical help in wartime . . ,’.25

The proposal was rejected on the grounds that the reorganization of the 
Red Cross was not on the Conference agenda.26

4. The Peace Conferences and the Conference for the 
Revision of the Geneva Convention (The Hague, 1899 and 
1907; Geneva, 1906)27

Introduction
W ar is an act of violence pushed to its utmost bounds; as one side dictates the law to 
the other, there arises a sort of reciprocal action, which logically must lead to an 
extreme.28
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The first half of the nineteenth century seems to have given the lie to 
Clausewitz’s prediction. From W aterloo to Solferino, the art of w ar had 
barely changed. Apart from the mediocrity of their leaders, the armies of 
Napoleon III were hardly distinguishable from those of Bonaparte.

Things were to change from about 1860: with the rise of nationalism, wars 
between sovereign princes were superseded by the ‘nation in arms’. Irregular 
forces and militias testified to the fact that the people were no longer pre
pared to stand by inactive while professional armies fought. The Franco- 
Prussian War brought a formal end to a tacit agreement dating back to the 
eighteenth century which kept laymen well away from the battlefield. 
W arfare was no longer the exclusive domain of military men.

And as the frontiers of science and technology were pushed back ever 
further, military uses were quickly found for virtually every invention. The 
Industrial Revolution allowed increasingly terrifying means of destruction to 
be produced in almost unlimited quantities. The arms race had begun.

At the same time, the optimism that had marked the first sixty years or 
so of the century began to fade as faith in m ankind’s intellectual and 
moral progress gave way to doubt and anxiety among both people and 
governments.

Diplomatic means were deployed to avert the growing threat by encourag
ing arbitration, arms limitation and codification of the laws and customs of 
war. The development of the Law of The Hague, with the object of diminish
ing the evils of war by imposing constraints on the methods and means that 
could be used in conflict, was part of that process.

The St Petersburg Conference, in 1868, declared that ‘...the employment of 
arms which uselessly aggravate the sufferings of disabled men, or render their 
death inevitable ... would be contrary to the laws of hum anity’. The 
Conference accordingly prohibited the use of explosive bullets, or those 
which contained inflammable substances.29

The Brussels Conference of 1874 produced a draft declaration on the laws 
and customs of land warfare. It laid down general principles concerning par
ticipation in hostilities, the treatm ent of prisoners of war, methods of 
inflicting harm on the enemy and rules on occupation; however, it was never 
ratified.30

The first Hague Conference (1899), which promptly became known as the 
Peace Conference, gave a decisive impetus to the codification of the laws and 
customs of war. By failing to impose compulsory arbitration and disarma
ment, this meeting disappointed the great hopes it had aroused. It nonetheless 
produced two important agreements aimed at curbing the excesses of war: 
the Convention for the Adaptation to Maritime Warfare of the Principles of 
the Geneva Convention,31 and the Convention with Respect to the Laws and 
Customs of War on Land,32 which took the 1874 Brussels Declaration -  on 
which it was largely based -  a step further.

In the wake of the Hague Conference the ICRC was able to achieve an 
important ambition: the revision of the Geneva Convention. A special confer
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ence, meeting in Geneva from 11 June to 6 July 1906, built on the experience 
gained since 1864 to produce a new treaty containing 33 articles: the 
Convention for the Amelioration of the Condition of the Wounded and Sick 
in Armies in the Field, of 6 July 1906.33

The Second Peace Conference met at The Hague in 1907, and once again 
the pacifists’ hopes were dashed. The proposal to create a permanent court of 
arbitration foundered on disagreement between the great powers, which were 
determined to control it, and the smaller states, which were equally deter
mined not to put their fate in the hands of a tribunal that would be dom 
inated by the larger ones. The disarmament issue was not addressed, for the 
Conference merely took note of the growing financial burden of military 
budgets and the development of new weapons. It did, however, give impetus 
to the codification of the law of war by revising both the Convention for the 
Adaptation to M aritim e W arfare of the Principles of the Geneva 
Convention34 and the Convention with Respect to the Laws and Customs of 
War on Land.35

The International Committee did not attend the Conferences of 
St Petersburg, Brussels and The Hague. In Geneva in 1906, its role was again 
that of a prom oter -  it was not represented, and its composition and duties 
were not discussed. Apart from an insignificant incident,36 its name was not 
even mentioned.

All the same, the ICRC and its work could not escape being affected by the 
Hague and Geneva Conferences, which inevitably also had implications for 
the future of the Red Cross as a whole. Two points merit special attention: 
the creation of information bureaux and the role of the relief societies.

Information bureaux
The question of establishing and forwarding lists of wounded, sick and dead 
soldiers, as well as lists of prisoners of war, had been of primary concern to 
the Red Cross since its foundation. The Berlin Conference in 1869 had 
adopted a resolution calling for the creation of an international relief and 
information agency; the wars that followed, especially the Franco-Prussian 
and Serbo-Bulgarian conflicts, showed very clearly the importance of such 
agencies.

However, these new bodies had no formal basis in law: a belligerent was 
under no obligation to provide the names of wounded enemy troops its forces 
had brought in, nor those of prisoners of war it was holding. In many cases, 
government offices would have been incapable of providing such informa
tion, as the prisoners were not registered.

The Hague Conference of 1899 took a first step towards solving the 
problem:

A bureau for information relative to prisoners of war is instituted, on the
commencement of hostilities, in each of the belligerent States, and, when neces
sary, in the neutral countries on whose territory belligerents have been received.
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This bureau is intended to answer all enquiries about prisoners of war, and is 
furnished by the various services concerned with all the necessary inform ation to 
enable it to keep an individual return for each prisoner of war. It is kept informed 
of internments and changes, as well as of admissions into hospital and deaths.

It is also the duty of the inform ation bureau to receive and collect all objects of 
personal use, valuables, letters, etc., found on the battlefields or left by prisoners 
who have died in hospital or ambulance, and to transm it them to those 
interested.37

The purpose of the article should not be misunderstood: it required the cre
ation of national inform ation bureaux, on the lines of those created by 
Prussia in the 1866 and 1870 campaigns;38 it did not compel a belligerent to 
pass on the information assembled by its national bureau to the adversary. It 
is as though the 1899 Conference ran out of steam halfway through its 
deliberations.

The Geneva revision conference went a step further:

As soon as possible each belligerent shall forward to the authorities of their 
country or army the marks or military papers of identification found upon the 
bodies of the dead, together with a list of names of the sick and W'ounded taken in 
charge by him.

Belligerents will keep each other mutually advised of internments and transfers, 
together with admissions to hospitals and deaths which occur among the sick and 
wounded in their hands. They will collect all objects of personal use, valuables, 
letters, etc., which are found upon the field of battle, o r have been left by the 
sick or wounded who have died in sanitary formations or other establishments, 
for transm ission to persons in interest through the authorities of their own 
country.39

The 1907 Hague Conference adopted the same provisions concerning the 
wounded, sick and shipwrecked of naval forces;40 but with regard to prison
ers of war it merely rounded off the previous regulation, stipulating that the 
individual record cards established for each prisoner be sent to the opponent 
after the conclusion of peace.41

Thus, the Geneva and Hague Conventions laid down two distinct sets 
of rules: one, applicable to the w ounded, sick, shipwrecked and dead, 
making it obligatory to forward inform ation during hostilities; the other, 
applicable to able-bodied prisoners, creating the framework for forwarding 
inform ation, but not making it compulsory to do so before hostilities had 
ceased.

In both cases, though, the same question arose: who should be responsible 
for communicating this information?

The Red Cross had made it clear that with regard to the wounded and 
sick, it was willing and able to do so and had already provided for a special 
body to that effect -  the International Agency. The ICRC had the task of 
seeing that the Agency was set up when needed.

But the question was more complex when it came to prisoners of war. The 
forwarding of lists of able-bodied prisoners was of obvious hum anitarian
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concern, a fact that the Red Cross could not fail to acknowledge, but this 
new sphere of activity implied a reorientation for the whole movement. Until 
then the Red Cross had -  officially, anyway -  concerned itself only with 
wounded and sick soldiers, since neither the 1863 Resolutions nor any subse
quent ones had authorized action on behalf of able-bodied prisoners. So the 
question was not simply whether to create an international agency for prison
ers of war, but whether to provide prisoners with assistance. At the heart of 
the m atter was the role of the relief societies.

Relief societies
The 1906 Geneva Convention had placed ‘the personnel of voluntary aid 
societies, duly recognized and authorized by their governments . . . ,42 on an 
equal footing with members of the military medical services, ‘upon condition 
that the said personnel shall be subject to military laws and regulations . . .’, 
thereby granting them the same immunities as those to which their colleagues 
in the medical services of the armed forces were entitled.

For its part, the Hague Convention for the A daptation to M aritime 
Warfare of the Principles of the Geneva Convention stipulated that ‘Hospital 
ships, equipped wholly or in part at the expense of ... officially recognized 
relief societies, shall likewise be respected and exempt from capture, if the 
belligerent Power to whom they belong has given them an official commis
sion and has notified their names to the hostile Power , . . ’.43

Finally, the Regulations annexed to the Hague Convention respecting the 
Laws and Customs of W ar on Land also provided for intervention by relief 
societies:

Relief societies for prisoners of war, which are properly constituted in accordance 
with the laws of their country and with the object of serving as the channel for 
charitable effort shall receive from the belligerents, for themselves and their duly 
accredited agents, every facility for the efficient performance of their humane task 
within the bounds imposed by military necessities and administrative regulations. 
Agents of these societies may be admitted to the places of internment for the 
purpose of distributing relief, as also to the halting places of repatriated prisoners, 
if furnished with a personal permit by the military authorities, and on giving an 
undertaking in writing to comply with all measures of order and police which the 
latter may issue.44

Thus the new Geneva Convention, as well as those of The Hague, extended 
an open invitation to voluntary relief efforts: officially recognized relief soci
eties were entitled to work on behalf of the wounded, shipwrecked and 
prisoners of war.

Yet were these ‘relief societies’ the same in all three cases? The question 
needs to be looked at more closely.

In the case of assistance for wounded and sick soldiers, no one disputed the 
fact that this was primarily the domain of the National Red Cross Societies. 
Since 1864 they had rendered too many services on the battlefield for their
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competence now to be cast in doubt. The 1906 Convention confirmed the 
existing state of affairs, which was entirely uncontested.45

The shipwrecked also came within the Red Cross ambit: the Red Cross 
itself had given rise to the new Convention, having repeatedly called for the 
adoption of such legal measures at the Paris, Berlin, Rome and Vienna 
Conferences.46 Furthermore, the Red Cross had been operational at sea for 
the first time during the recent Spanish-American W ar, with considerable 
success.47

But the situation was quite different when it came to the relief societies for 
prisoners of war.

Looking into the origins of these societies, we come across a familiar face -  
that of Henry Dunant. It was Dunant who, at the movement’s first confer
ence in Paris in 1867, proposed extending Red Cross assistance to prisoners 
of war.48 But the newly founded National Societies had too many other con
cerns at that time to think about assuming new responsibilities. The confer
ence noted D unant’s proposal, but took it no further.49 Moreover, shortly 
before the meeting Dunant had gone bankrupt, and had been forced to resign 
from the Committee. He was consequently no longer in a position to plead 
the cause that he held so dear.50

As the Red Cross refused to take charge of assisting prisoners of war, 
D unant looked for another forum to support his aims; after the Franco- 
Prussian W ar of 1870 he and some like-minded associates founded the 
‘Universal Alliance for Order and Civilization’. The Alliance organized an 
international congress in Paris in 1872, where Dunant again spoke up on 
behalf of prisoners. This time he succeeded in bringing about the creation of 
an ‘International Executive Committee to Improve the Condition of Prisoners 
of W ar’.

This committee trod the same path which, only a few years earlier, had led 
to the foundation of the Red Cross and the signature of the Geneva 
Convention: it endeavoured, on the one hand, to encourage the creation of 
national committees which would alert public opinion, and on the other hand 
to campaign for an international agreement to protect prisoners of war. In 
the spring of 1874 it sent out invitations for a congress, to open on 4 May 
1874; with the invitations was a draft convention.51

Then, out of the blue, Russia made a curious move: declaring that the 
Imperial Cabinet was preparing to take a similar initiative, Prince 
Gorchakov, the Foreign Minister, persuaded D unant’s committee to w ith
draw its invitation; St Petersburg then invited governments to send delegates 
to a diplomatic congress, scheduled to start in Brussels on 27 July 1874.52 
Russia submitted a draft declaration which, on the specific subject of prison
ers of war, borrowed heavily from the Executive Committee’s draft -  but 
dropped all references to relief societies.53 The Belgian delegate, Baron 
Lambermont, tried to have six articles relating to the societies reintroduced, 
but was unable to overcome the determined opposition of the diplomats and 
generals.54
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It was a disaster for D unant’s committee: it had not even been invited to 
the conference, and the Brussels Declaration made no mention of relief soci
eties for prisoners of war. The committee was disbanded and the idea of such 
relief societies was nipped in the bud.55

However, the six articles which the Brussels Conference had brushed aside 
were to be taken up again and, with a few additions, presented by Belgium to 
the First Hague Peace Conference in 1899, where they were accepted almost 
w ithout discussion.56

So international law gave its blessing to societies for the relief of prisoners 
of war, a concept which had been summarily dismissed a quarter of a century 
before!

This recognition placed the Red Cross in a dilemma -  whether or not to 
take on the mandate which the Hague Conference had bestowed on these 
non-existent societies. The problem was raised at the Seventh International 
Red Cross Conference in St Petersburg, in 1902; it was still one of the main 
items on the agenda of the London Conference in 1907, before being finally 
settled in W ashington in 1912.

5. St Petersburg (1902), London (1907) and Washington 
(1912)57

The Seventh International Red Cross Conference, meeting in St Petersburg in 
1902, tried to assess the results of the first Peace Conference. W hat implica
tions did the newly signed Hague Conventions have for the Red Cross?

One problem stood out -  that of assistance to prisoners of war. Should 
special societies be created for that purpose? This idea was doomed to failure, 
as any such societies would remain inactive in peacetime and would fall 
victim to frustration and inertia. They would be perceived in the eyes of the 
public as a symbol of defeatism, and would neither attract the support and 
resources they needed, nor inspire the confidence of the military authorities.

The task obviously had to be entrusted to existing bodies -  and of these, 
only the Red Cross was capable of overcoming the immense difficulties which 
would inevitably arise in aiding prisoners of war in a conflict between major 
powers. It had the requisite organization, thanks to its continuing peacetime 
activities; public support provided it with more than adequate resources, and 
its constant contacts with the military authorities had allowed it to develop a 
relationship of trust. Moreover, the Red Cross already looked after wounded 
and sick soldiers who themselves were prisoners of war. It was simply a 
m atter of extending that assistance to able-bodied prisoners. Past experience 
showed the way forward.

This argument was driven home forcefully in the documents presented by 
the Russian and French Central Committees, whose conclusions were the 
same: only the Red Cross was in a position to carry out the duties laid down
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by the Hague Regulations, and it alone could rescue prisoners of war from 
the abandonment and isolation which had always been the consequence of 
cap tiv ity /8

One difficulty might arise, however: if the Red Cross Societies agreed to 
provide assistance for prisoners of war, they might well lay themselves open 
to the charge of misusing their donors’ contributions. The solution would be 
to create a special commission within each National Society, which would 
benefit from the latter’s infrastructure and contacts w ithout drawing on funds 
destined for medical assistance.59

The duties of the N ational Societies were clearly set out by the Paris 
Central Committee: ‘... to visit prisoners of war, to facilitate communication 
between them and their families, and to act as intermediary for assistance 
arriving from elsewhere.’60

As to how the assistance efforts were to be organized at the international 
level, this was only touched on in passing. The Russian Central Committee 
proposed the creation of an ‘International Information and Relief Bureau for 
Prisoners of W ar’, to be established on the basis of a diplomatic agreement.61 
The International Committee took the opportunity of reminding the 
Conference of the services rendered by the Basel, Trieste and Vienna 
Agencies.62

The discussions which followed the submissions by the French and Russian 
Central Committees were inconclusive. Before a general solution could be 
reached, each National Society had to decide how far it could commit itself 
to aiding prisoners of war.63

The International Committee did not try to influence the decision. Its pos
ition was what might be termed ‘well-disposed neutrality’:

If the w ork of the Red Cross Central Committees is extended, at their own wish, 
to include prisoners of war, in accordance with the provisions of the Hague 
Regulations, the Geneva Committee remains entirely ready to help the Central 
Committees in this interesting and new field of activity , ..64

The matter was then referred to the Central Committees for further examina
tion, with the Conference adopting the following resolution:

The N ational Red Cross Societies are invited to examine the question of whether 
they intend to undertake the care and treatm ent of prisoners of war under the 
terms of the Hague Regulations.63

So the question was tabled again at the Eighth International Red Cross 
Conference, held in London in 1907. But by then two additional factors had 
to be taken into account:

a) The National Societies had considered where their duty lay and, by an 
overwhelming majority, had come out in favour of helping prisoners of 
war.66

b) During the Russo-Japanese War, the Red Cross Societies of the belligerent 
nations had assisted able-bodied prisoners just as they had the wounded
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and sick; the national information bureaux, laid down by Article 14 of the 
Hague Regulations, had worked well on both sides -  run in St Petersburg 
by the Red Cross, and in Tokyo by the W ar M inistry.67

These developments opened the way for an agreement. The question whether 
the Red Cross should assist prisoners of w ar, in line with the Hague 
Regulations, had already been solved in practice. As the Chairman of the 
German Central Committee pointed out, the question was now merely 
theoretical:

Let us not forget that prisoners of war are made up mainly of the wounded and 
sick, because it is often those people who are captured. Could you imagine the 
Red Cross not helping a wounded prisoner because he is a prisoner? It is 
inconceivable!68

The Russo-Japanese W ar had shown that it was not necessary for all national 
information bureaux to be organized along the same lines. In some countries, 
the National Societies could take charge of them, while in others the bureaux 
would come under the responsibility of the authorities. In each case a solu
tion could be found which suited local preferences.69

Yet international agreement still had to be reached on how the Red Cross 
Societies and the inform ation bureaux of the belligerent nations would 
co-operate.

In view of its experience in the Russo-Japanese W ar, in which the National 
Societies of both countries had remained in direct contact, the St Petersburg 
Committee thought the question could be settled simply by maintaining 
direct relations between the Societies concerned, thus removing the need for 
an intermediary.70

This sounded like wishful thinking: there could be no guarantee that in a 
future conflict, the National Societies of the enemy countries would wish to 
maintain direct contacts, or that even if they did, such contacts would be 
permitted by the authorities.

A system had to be put in place, and a proposal to this effect was made to 
the London Conference by the French Red Cross as follows: Article 15 of the 
Hague Regulations specified that delegates of the relief societies for prisoners 
of war ‘may be admitted to the places of internment for the purpose of distrib
uting relief, as also to the halting places of repatriated prisoners’; this should 
not, however, be taken as meaning that N ational Society delegates from 
country A would be allowed to visit, and bring assistance to, fellow country
men detained in enemy country B; the military authorities would not allow it. 
The relief supplies would therefore be sent to the Red Cross Society of country 
B for distribution. Conversely, delegates of country A’s Red Cross would visit 
prisoners of war from country B, and distribute relief parcels; the relief would 
be forwarded, in both directions, via the International Committee:71

The Red Cross Society of a country at war has the unquestionable duty to concern 
itself with the protection of prisoners of its own nationality taken by the enemy. It
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will send them, through the intermediary of the International Committee of 
Geneva, those items necessary to improve their spiritual and material well-being, 
and try to arrange for its efforts to be reciprocated.

But should this same Society also look after the similar interests of enemy 
prisoners captured by its own national forces and held on its own territory? I 
believe that it indeed should do so, since the spirit of social solidarity demands 
such action; the Society could, in any case ... be reimbursed, after the war, by the 
Red Cross Society of the other side, for the expenses incurred on behalf of the 
latter’s nationals who have been thus assisted. There again, the intervention of the 
International Committee would be required . ..72

This put the ICRC squarely at the centre of the debate. Its position was made 
clear by its Vice-President, Gustave Ador:

The International Committee will place itself entirely at the service of the Central 
Committees of all countries and at the service of all governments to organize, if 
deemed necessary ... the transmission of information and relief to prisoners of 
different countries , ..73

More than a policy statement, this was a definite offer of services, recorded 
by the Conference in the following resolution:

The Eighth International Red Cross Conference notes the declaration of the 
International Committee of Geneva that it will, if necessary, serve as an 
intermediar)' between the Central Committees, and recommends that the Red 
Cross Societies recognize their inherent obligation to assist prisoners of war, in 
conformity with the stipulations of the Hague Convention of 1899, and within 
the limits set by the laws and customs of their own countries.74

It might be assumed that the question of assistance for prisoners of war was 
thus well and truly settled. But this would fail to take into account the fore
sight of the French Central Committee. 

At the N inth International Conference, held in W ashington in 1912, the 
Paris Committee submitted a long report criticizing the N ational Societies 
for their tardiness in forming special commissions responsible for providing 
relief to prisoners of w ar.75 The paper also set out in detail how relief for 
prisoners should be channelled, and on this point the French Red Cross 
revised its earlier thinking. It said that instead of a N ational Society visiting 
enemy prisoners of w ar interned on its territory and bringing them assist
ance, the International Com mittee should take over this role. The logic 
of this was reinforced by the fact that there was a precedent -  the activities 
of the Basel Agency, under the emblem of the green cross, during the war of 
1870.76 

At the proposal of the French Central Committee, the Conference unani
mously adopted the following resolution:

The Ninth International Red Cross Conference, considering that Red Cross 
Societies are naturally called upon to assist prisoners of war and in view of the 
recommendation expressed by the London Conference in 1907, recommends that 
these Societies should organize, in peacetime, ‘Special Commissions’ which, in
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wartime, would collect and forward to the International Committee of Geneva 
relief for distribution to servicemen in captivity.

The International Committee, through the intermediary of neutral delegates 
accredited to the Governments concerned, shall ensure the distribution of relief to 
individual prisoners and shall distribute other gifts between the different prisoner 
of war depots, taking into account the donors’ wishes, the needs of the prisoners 
and directions of the military authorities. The expenses thus incurred by the 
International Committee shall be borne by the Red Cross Societies concerned.

The Special Prisoner of W ar Commissions shall get into touch with the 
International Committee of Geneva ... ,77

Thus, it had taken three international conferences for the Red Cross to make 
up its mind to continue doing, officially and regularly, what it had done with 
great success in the Franco-Prussian W ar 40 years earlier!

The importance of this resolution should not, however, be underestimated; 
of all the decisions made by the Red Cross since 1863, it was by far the most 
important. The following incident shows this only too clearly.

At the end of the Spanish-American W ar in 1898, there was great concern 
about the situation of Spanish prisoners of war held by rebels in the 
Philippines, and the M adrid Central Committee urged the ICRC to initiate a 
campaign by National Societies to secure their release. But was the Red Cross 
really competent to intervene? The International Committee thought not, and 
on 21 M arch 1899 gave the Spanish Central Committee its opinion:

We agree with you that the situation of the Spanish prisoners in the Philippines is 
worthy of interest and that humanity dictates sparing no effort to obtain their 
release, but we do not consider that this act of philanthropy comes within the 
programme of the international relations of the Red Cross. This programme does 
not extend beyond matters relating to the improvement of the condition of sick or 
wounded soldiers which constitutes a speciality that our u n dertak in g  has made its 
own and from which it deems it wise not to deviate. We think that the existence 
of this institution would be compromised if we made it an instrument for solving 
all the hum anitarian problems to which war can give rise and, for our part, we 
would be reluctant to urge it to extend its original task in this way ...

The Red Cross Societies have only accepted a certain community of interests for 
matters directly concerned with the purpose for which they were created. We are 
convinced that if we solicited their charity to remedy other ills, however worthy 
they might be, and even if they were not asked to make any material sacrifice, 
several would protest, at least inwardly, and would consider that advantage was 
being taken of the generous sentiments they are known to harbour.

You must understand, Gentlemen, that, believing this, the Committee, whose 
main function is to safeguard the fundamental interests of the Red Cross, would 
feel that it was betraying the trust of its constituents if it shared your views and 
brought about a collective manifestation by the Red Cross societies for the benefit 
of the prisoners of war whose cause you have espoused.78

The M adrid Committee readily adm itted that Geneva’s position lacked 
‘neither force nor logic’.79 Until then, the Red Cross had never taken up the 
cause of prisoners of war -  at least, not officially.
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But after the Washington Conference such a standpoint was out of date. By 
recognizing the competence of the Red Cross to help prisoners of war, 
Resolution VI set a new course for the movement; its work was soon to 
assume an unprecedented dimension.

The resolution also brought about a change in the relationships within the 
Red Cross movement.

From the start the Red Cross had been both national and international. Its 
success had been largely due to its ability to maintain a balance between these 
two extremes, avoiding the dangers posed by jealous nationalism, which 
would have destroyed the solidarity between the National Societies, and by 
exclusive internationalism , which would have severed the movement’s 
popular and patriotic roots. Indirectly, Resolution VI struck a new balance 
between those two forces to meet the new realities. While hospital care was 
above all a national concern, as were the Societies’ peacetime activities, assist
ance to prisoners of war called for much closer international co-operation.

This shift was further accentuated in that the W ashington resolution 
replaced the earlier one agreed in London, which had confined the ICRC’s 
role to that of a forwarding agent for the Societies of belligerent nations, 
whereas the Societies themselves retained the responsibility for distributing 
the relief supplies. The Washington resolution, on the other hand, assigned 
the task of visiting prisoners, and forwarding assistance to them, to the 
International Committee. The Committee thereby became more than a simple 
intermediary -  it was to be the linchpin of all efforts to assist prisoners of 
war.

Finally, the Washington resolution came at a crucial moment: it contained 
an unprecedented element of urgency, requiring that the special commissions 
responsible for aid to prisoners of war take up contact with the International 
Committee within a year.80 Delegates to the Conference could not ignore the 
warning of their French colleague: ‘Recent diplomatic complications have 
reminded us how unstable is peace among nations. Do not wait for the sound 
of gunfire to persuade you . . .’.81

Yet the one-year deadline proved to be too generous: before five months 
had passed, the Balkan Wars brought Resolution VI brusquely into effect. 
Europe was already sliding towards a general conflict which no one wanted 
but for which everyone was assiduously preparing.
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C H A P T E R  V

THE FIRST WORLD WAR AND ITS 
AFTERMATH (1914-21)

... the obsession with the harm that one hopes to inflict on the enemy too often 
outweighs any thought of one’s own well-being; this is the spirit of war ...
D r Frédéric Ferrière, Bulletin in ternational, no . 192, O c to b er 1917, p . 413

1. Introduction

In terms of scope and duration, the huge numbers of people drawn into the 
fighting and the means used to seek victory, the ‘Great W ar’ was an upheaval 
without precedent.

By 4 August 1914 the lights of Europe may have gone out, but the fires of 
war were well ablaze. In the west the fighting stopped on 11 November 1918 
-  but the hostilities in the east continued until the spring of 1921.

A European war at the outset, the conflict gradually spread to other conti
nents, first with the mobilization of colonial forces by the Entente powers, 
then with the entry of the United States. The Russian civil war later took the 
conflagration to Siberia; but overall, Europe was to remain the principal 
battleground and was to pay the heaviest toll.

The entire youth of Europe was thrust into battle, with millions of men 
called up; the civilian population, too, was severely affected, by economic 
hardships and by occupation. And in the final collapse of eastern Europe, 
disaster struck entire populations -  men, women and children alike.

Stalemate on the front lines led the belligerents on a constant search for 
new methods of warfare and means of destruction, including ever-tighter 
economic blockades, a deadly submarine war and poison gas. Long-estab
lished rules which set limits to the violence were flouted one after the other.

From the humanitarian point of view, the consequences were incalculable; 
millions of men perished in the inferno of the trenches, while hospitals 
overflowed with the wounded, amputees and victims of gas. Millions more 
struggled to survive in the grim conditions of prisoner-of-war camps, and at 
the same time civilians were deported, interned and taken hostage. For half of 
Europe the immediate post-war period was worse than the war itself: the suf
fering caused by anarchy and civil strife exacerbated the bitterness of defeat 
and the privations already endured. Whole towns were left without supplies, 
production and transport were paralysed and crops destroyed, leaving count
less people prey to hunger and cold; epidemics settled like vultures on the 
graveyard of Europe to finish off the survivors, killing more people than the
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war had done. Those who escaped disease faced death and mutilation in civil 
wars that made no distinction between combatant and non-combatant.

Out of this horror, the Red Cross was to emerge transformed. In order to 
accomplish their work for wounded and sick soldiers, the National Societies 
had to set up and run veritable networks of hospitals and dispensaries, often 
spread over great distances. They organized convoys to bring assistance, 
fitted out hospital trains, chartered ships; they played a crucial role in provid
ing relief for prisoners of war and were instrumental in helping civilians in 
the worst-affected areas, as well as in combating the spread of epidemics. To 
achieve this, the Societies had to overhaul their own organization, creating 
structures staffed largely by paid employees. Millions of members had to be 
recruited and adequate financial support obtained.

Changes, no less profound, were also to mark the International 
Committee. By creating the International Prisoners-of-War Agency, by visit
ing prisoners and organizing relief operations, the ICRC laid the foundations 
of an operational framework more extensive than anything it had previously 
conceived. The Committee once again proved its unique value, not only as 
the promoter of humanitarian law but as an instrument for applying it. Its 
position as a neutral intermediary between the warring parties was confirmed 
and strengthened.

The various elements of this transformation will be examined in the fol
lowing pages.

2. The legal framework

What obligations were the belligerents under when war broke out? Three 
legal instruments were paramount:

a) the Geneva Convention for the Amelioration of the Condition of the 
Wounded and Sick in Armies in the Field, of 6 July 1906;1

b) the Hague Convention (X) for the Adaptation to Maritime Warfare of the 
Principles of the Geneva Convention, of 18 October 1907;2

c) the Hague Convention (IV) respecting the Laws and Customs of War on 
Land, of 18 October 1907.3

These three Conventions were binding on the belligerents.4 But would that 
alone be enough to regulate their relations and to avoid any ambiguity con
cerning the law on the conduct of hostilities? That would have been too 
much to ask; the loopholes quickly appeared, and three should be mentioned 
here:

a) The Hague Regulations5 concerning prisoners of war laid down general 
principles rather than rules which could be immediately applied;6 it was 
impossible, when implementing these principles, to avoid divergent inter
pretations, leading to serious discrepancies in the treatment of prisoners.
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b) Apart from some general rules regarding occupied territories, the Hague 
Regulations contained nothing to protect the civilian population against 
arbitrary treatment by the enemy; the Regulations were completely silent 
on the problem of civilians who happened to be on enemy territory when 
hostilities broke out.

c) Neither the 1906 Geneva Convention, nor the Hague Conventions of 
1907, allowed for supervision, in any form; similarly, no provision was 
made for an intermediary to facilitate the exchange of communications 
between belligerents.

Treaty law was, therefore, a far from adequate guarantee of protection for 
the victims of war. To fill the gap, the belligerents tried to define and extend 
the legal protection of prisoners through a series of bilateral agreements, 
reached in 1917 and 1918. Unfortunately, these accords took effect too late 
to prevent abuse in the treatment of prisoners.

The 1906 and 1907 Conventions failed to give the International 
Committee any useful basis for its work, since they did not provide for any 
direct action by it and did not even mention the Committee.

Apart from the Conventions, there was, however, Resolution VI of the 
Ninth International Conference of the Red Cross, held in Washington in 
1912. It required each National Society to create a special commission 
responsible for collecting and forwarding relief supplies for prisoners of war 
to the ICRC, which would then take charge of transport, allocation and dis
tribution through neutral delegates accredited to the governments concerned.7

Since it was a resolution adopted by a Red Cross conference, this provision 
was not binding on the countries at war. It allowed the ICRC to offer its ser
vices -  but it placed no obligation on governments to accept them.

The legal foundations of the Committee’s work were therefore very thin. 
Once again it can be seen that the gaps and imperfections in the law were 

to be as significant as the treaties themselves: they showed new directions for 
the ICRC’s work, starting with the activities provided for in Resolution VI, 
dealing with assistance for prisoners of war, of the Washington Conference. 
Three further tasks were to appear:

a) attempts to define the scope and content of rules protecting the victims of 
war;

b) attempts to have civilian internees protected and treated as prisoners of 
war;

c) the establishment of a minimum of supervision.

It is important to note, however, that the Committee did not start its war 
work with any prepared plan of action. Although the missions by Dr de 
Marval and Dr Perrière had allowed certain lessons to be drawn from the 
Balkan Wars, the ICRC was taken by surprise at the scale and duration of the 
conflict -  as indeed were the chanceries and the general staff throughout 
Europe. It had to adapt to circumstances that were quite unforeseeable, and
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went through a process of gradual change, guided by necessity, to modify its 
structures and widen its field of action.

There is no need to go into this hesitant progression in detail; more atten
tion should be paid to the results obtained than to the trial and error neces
sary to achieve them.

3. The International Prisoners of War Agency

In August 1914 the ICRC wrote to all the National Societies to remind them 
of the pledges given under Resolution VI of the Washington Conference and 
to notify them of the opening, in Geneva, of the ‘International Agency for 
Assistance and Information for Prisoners of W ar’.8 The ICRC stressed the 
importance of centralizing assistance for the prisoners:

To carry out useful work in this field there must be unity of approach, centralized 
information and one sole organization for bringing the relief to the prisoners. A 
dispersal of efforts would only create confusion which would be prejudicial to the 
prisoners’ interests.9

The ICRC’s move came at the right time: requests for information were 
already pouring in as a result of the fighting in Belgium, northern France and 
East Prussia. The Geneva Agency had to be organized on a scale quite differ
ent from that of its predecessors; by autumn, 1200 volunteers were at work, 
dealing with a daily arrival of thousands of letters. As the war continued, the 
volunteers were gradually replaced by paid staff.10

Communications with Russia proved slow, so the ICRC asked the Danish 
Red Cross to open an information bureau in Copenhagen to deal with 
matters arising from the eastern theatre of war. This bureau was sometimes 
referred to as a ‘branch’ of the Geneva Agency, but it was in fact an entirely 
separate body, operating under the responsibility of the Danish Red Cross.11

After Italy entered the war in May 1915, the ICRC persuaded the Austrian 
and Italian National Societies to open their own information bureaux and to 
correspond via Switzerland.12

The ICRC’s centralization doctrine was applied, therefore, on a front-by- 
front basis: the Geneva Agency concentrated its efforts on the western front 
and played only a subsidiary role in respect of the war in the east and in the 
Austro-Italian theatre.

For whom was this work carried out? There were two obvious categories of 
beneficiaries: on the one hand, those protected by the Geneva Convention -  
wounded and sick soldiers, members of the medical services -  and on the other, 
prisoners of war protected by Articles 4 to 20 of the Hague Regulations.

But was it possible to stop there? Since the war began a large number of 
civilians had been arrested by enemy forces, creating new categories of victims:

•  civilian internees -  citizens of a belligerent country who, at the start of the 
war, happened to be on enemy territory;
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•  hostages -  people seized to guarantee submission by the population of
occupied territories;

•  deportees;
•  so-called ‘political’ detainees, arrested for breaking rules imposed by the

occupying armies.

On top of this, inhabitants of the invaded territories were cut off from the 
outside world, while thousands had fled the conflict zone and had disap
peared without trace. Should -  and could -  the Agency do anything for all 
these people?

The lack of any legal grounds would have justified leaving the problem 
alone; but on the other hand it was difficult to disregard the urgent requests 
which arrived daily at the Agency’s offices. The ICRC asked the opinion of 
the National Societies, without whose help any effective action would have 
been impossible. Some Societies were against extending, once again, the work 
of the Red Cross, while others pledged their co-operation; the ICRC took a 
deep breath and decided to open a Civilian Section within the Agency.13

This was a bold decision, and the starting point for a new development of 
humanitarian law.

Geographically speaking, the Agency’s work was carried out mainly for 
nationals of countries which were engaged on the western front, but it also 
played a supporting role with regard to other theatres of war. Its services for 
prisoners of war set up sixteen card-indexes, each for a particular nationality: 
the American, Belgian, Brazilian, British, French, Greek, Italian, Japanese, 
Portuguese, Romanian, Russian and Serbian sections, for the Entente powers, 
and the Austro-Hungarian, Bulgarian, German and Ottoman sections for the 
Central Powers.14 The Civilian Section had to look after enemy aliens 
interned in the belligerent countries and their dependencies, nationals of 
countries which were nominally at war but which took no active part in the 
fighting (Latin American countries, Japan, China, Siam), as well as civilians 
who had sought refuge in neutral countries. This section’s work took in virtu
ally every part of the world.15

To understand exactly what the Agency did, and how it functioned, a dis
tinction first has to be made between two basic categories of beneficiaries: 
military personnel (the sick and wounded, the medical corps and prisoners of 
war) and civilians (internees, deportees, hostages, the population of occupied 
territories, and refugees). The Agency’s procedures must also be examined in 
detail, as the process of re-establishing communication between a prisoner 
and his family calls for painstakingly meticulous work which cannot really be 
understood if looked at superficially. This is not surprising, since the bottom 
line of humanitarian law is the protection of individuals: every case is unique.

Military personnel
The following activities were carried out on behalf of captured servicemen 
(wounded, sick, medical personnel, able-bodied prisoners).
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Transm itting lists o f  prisoners

The first lists of prisoners, relating to French soldiers held in Germany, were 
given to the Agency in September 1914. The ICRC then took steps to obtain 
lists of German and Austrian soldiers held in France and Britain.16 So from 
the autumn of that year the practice of exchanging lists of prisoners was 
established; the International Committee received lists from all the belliger
ents, with the exception of Russia (whose lists were sent to Copenhagen) and 
Italy (which sent them to Vienna directly, without going through the Agency 
in Geneva).17

Following this the parties to the conflict agreed to exchange lists of prison
ers through the good offices of the Protecting Powers.18 It could be asked 
whether there remained any point in transmitting lists via the Red Cross; in 
fact, it was still extremely necessary -  not only were lists communicated far 
more quickly by the Red Cross than through diplomatic channels,19 but pos
session of the lists was crucial to the Agency for replying to the numerous 
enquiries it received from prisoners’ families. The Agency also obtained a 
great deal of information from unofficial sources, corroborating and supple
menting the official notifications it was sent. The need for this twin-track 
transmission of information was upheld in subsequent treaties.20

Lists of prisoners received by the Agency were always sent immediately to 
their respective country’s National Society. This often entailed making exact 
copies, in cases where the Agency received no duplicate; the original was kept 
in Geneva.21

There were three types of list: those of able-bodied prisoners; those of 
wounded or sick prisoners, with an indication of their medical condition; and 
those of prisoners who had died, with information on where they had been 
buried.22

Transcription errors were frequent, leading the ICRC to ask that the lists 
be written out by designated prisoners and not by officials of the detaining 
authority. This practice gradually came to be accepted and was confirmed in 
the agreements reached between the belligerents in the course of the war.23

In all, 398,336 pages giving lists of prisoners were received from official 
sources and passed on to the National Societies concerned.24 Since each page 
carried information on twenty to twenty-five prisoners,25 more than eight 
million items of information were registered by the Geneva Agency.

Unofficial informants also provided a great deal of information (country 
doctors, parish priests, and the like); some ten thousand pages of lists con
cerning French prisoners alone arrived at the Agency from such sources.26

Establishing card-indexes

The originals of the lists sent to the Agency were kept there and used as a 
basis for card-indexes. All items of information concerning the identity of the 
prisoner -  but only those -  were copied onto a card, which also showed the 
source of this information (list and page numbers). For other data concerning
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the prisoner (detention camp, state of health, follow-up, and so on) it was 
necessary to consult the original list; possible mistakes due to faulty trans
cription were thus avoided.27

The cards were then filed according to the prisoner’s nationality and, 
within that grouping, in alphabetical-phonetical order.28

Requests for information about missing soldiers were recorded on cards of 
a different colour and filed in the relevant national indexes according to the 
same principles. In this way, the enquiry card was placed together with the 
index card on which the particulars of the missing person were recorded, thus 
establishing a link (in French, the ‘concordance’) between them. The informa
tion was then verified against the original document and communicated to 
the enquirer. By this method alone, the Agency was able to provide more 
than 560,000 replies to French families.29

However, if the name of the person sought had not appeared on a list, or if 
it had been incorrectly written down at some stage -  which frequently hap
pened when lists were made of the dead -  there was no hope that the enquiry 
and the information would tally. To get round this, the Agency was com
pelled to open two further card-indexes:

•  a topographical index, where cards for dead military personnel were filed 
not alphabetically but according to where they had died -  the battlefield, 
first-aid post, hospital, prison camp, and so on. If it was known roughly 
where a soldier was last seen, a check in the topographical index would 
give information on the identity tags, warrant books, gravestone inscrip
tions and so on which had been recorded by the medical service, local 
authorities or others; a missing soldier who could not be identified in the 
general index because of a spelling error might thus be traced in the topo
graphical index;30

•  a regimental index, in which information on personnel in the same military 
unit (regiment or warship) was recorded on large cards; this index also 
enabled missing soldiers to be traced whenever spelling difficulties made 
this impossible in the general index. The regimental index also served as 
the main reference tool for the Tracing Service.31

Tracing

The Agency carried out two kinds of enquiries:

•  The first, concerning prisoners whose whereabouts were known, caused 
no particular difficulties; generally it was sufficient to contact the camp 
commandant, the head doctor of a hospital or the prisoner himself to 
obtain the information needed.

•  The second category of enquiries dealt with missing people who could not 
be traced through the Agency’s files; the evidence of a fellow soldier was 
often the last resort, and here the regimental index enabled the Agency to 
question all members of the same regiment who had been captured during



8 8 The ICRC and the Protection o f  War Victims

the same battle. This approach allowed the Agency to gather some 90,000 
reports concerning French soldiers alone, from fellow-prisoners interned in 
Germany.32 Most of the information obtained in this way consisted of 
confirmations of death.

It should be noted that in Germany, a negative response from the 
Agency to a tracing request was considered the equivalent of a death 
certificate, at least for the purpose of obtaining a pension.”

The Tracing Service was also responsible for obtaining and forwarding 
various documents, such as death certificates, wills, powers of attorney, and 
so on.

Whether through consulting the card-indexes or as a result of individual 
enquiries, the Agency managed to pass on more than a million items of infor
mation to prisoners’ families.34

Mail, parcels and m oney transfers

At the start of the war the Agency took on the task of forwarding letters, 
parcels and money orders to prisoners of war. This was accepted as being 
part of its traditional work, but it soon assumed such proportions that it 
clearly threatened to paralyse the Agency’s other activities.35

The ICRC consequently approached the postal administrations of neutral 
countries, requesting them to take over responsibility for forwarding prison
ers’ letters, parcels and money orders, and to do so free of charge. The 
burden was progressively shouldered by the postal services of Switzerland, 
the Netherlands, Denmark and Sweden.36 The Agency’s role became more of 
a secondary one (forwarding parcels when the address was incomplete, 
making enquiries when consignments proved impossible to deliver, etc.).37

Civilians
The Agency’s work for civilians had two main characteristics:

•  the great variety of situations to be addressed: there were prisoners sen
tenced by either criminal or military courts, administrative detainees and 
civilian internees, persons under house arrest, hostages, deportees, the 
inhabitants of occupied territories, refugees in neutral countries, and so on;

•  the complete absence of any rules determining the status of civilians under 
the control of an enemy power.38

As far as possible, the Agency sought to assist civilians in the same way as it 
helped prisoners of war, by

•  transmitting lists of names;
•  creating card-indexes;
•  making enquiries and tracing missing persons;
•  forwarding official documents;
•  forwarding letters, parcels and money.39
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Nevertheless, because of the lack of any legal basis and the disparate situ
ation faced by civilian war victims, these activities frequently came up against 
serious difficulties. Lists sent to the Agency were incomplete and arrived 
irregularly; many of its enquiries were never answered; the occupying powers 
put forward security reasons for preventing communication with the occu
pied territories ... and so on.40

It was only in 1917 and 1918 that the nations at war took steps to regulate 
the position of civilians, through bilateral agreements negotiated under the 
auspices of the Protecting Powers, the Red Cross Societies of the neutral 
countries or the International Committee. Unfortunately, most of these agree
ments came too late to ease the civilian war victims’ plight.

But considering the unfavourable conditions under which it worked, the 
Civilians Section of the Agency achieved quite remarkable results and 
managed to send tens of thousands of replies to anxious relatives.41

Other services
In addition to the services rendered by the Agency for prisoners of war, civil
ian detainees and prisoners’ families, two other equally important aspects of 
the Agency’s work also deserve mention.

The Agency’s help was called for in settling numerous individual cases: a 
sick prisoner needed to be examined by the Mixed Medical Commission42 
and repatriated; another asked to be transferred to a neighbouring camp in 
order to be with his brother; a child had been separated from his parents 
when fleeing the fighting or because they had been deported. In many cases, 
enquiries necessitated an approach to a medical officer, a camp commandant 
or a military governor; this would be followed by a sustained exchange of 
letters. Such approaches, running into the thousands, made a significant con
tribution to improving the situation of the victims of the war.

Yet perhaps the most important contribution made by the Agency was the 
wealth of information it accumulated, enabling it to keep a ‘humanitarian 
chart’ of the course of the conflict. Reference to the topographical index 
sufficed to reveal the mortality rates recorded in the various camps; thanks to 
the other card-indexes, the list of names of medical personnel held in camps 
in violation of the Geneva Convention, of invalids eligible for repatriation or 
internment in a neutral country, of soldiers detained in so-called ‘reprisal’ 
camps, or of hostages and deportees, and so on, could be regularly updated. 
By painstakingly assembling, recording and evaluating all these countless 
items of information, the Agency put together data giving the ICRC a reliable 
basis for its approaches to National Societies and governments. The ICRC’s 
tremendous credibility among both neutral and belligerent states was largely 
based upon the meticulous accuracy and attention to detail of the Agency’s 
work.43

After the guns fell silent, the Agency progressively reduced its activities. 
From the administrative and financial viewpoint, the Agency ceased its opera
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tions on 31 December 1919, when its accounts were integrated with those of 
the ICRC.44 But the Committee continued to make use of the Agency’s 
archives, and to reply to enquiries it received. From then on, the Agency was 
to become a permanent fixture of the ICRC itself.

4. The Committee’s delegations and visits to prison camps

At the end of 1914, the Committee appointed delegates to work in the coun
tries at war. On 3 January 1915 Dr Carle de Marval left Switzerland for 
France, whereas Arthur Eugster travelled to Germany. A few days later two 
colleagues, Edouard Naville and Victor van Berchem, went to Britain. Their 
mission was to visit camps for prisoners of war and civilian internees, and to 
report on the detainees’ conditions.45

This marked the opening of a new sphere of activity which the ICRC was 
to make its own. As a major development in the organization’s history, it 
merits closer examination.

Two questions immediately spring to mind:

a) Quite obviously the Committee did not send its delegates on the off- 
chance that they might accomplish something; a refusal, even from only 
one of the belligerents, would have had disastrous consequences. The 
three missions must have been prepared in advance, if only to ensure that 
the delegates would actually be able to see the prisoners; is it possible to 
retrace the negotiations leading to the missions?

b) What were the reasons that led the ICRC to take on this sensitive task, for 
which it appeared ill-equipped?

The ICRC’s records do not provide a complete answer.46 It is possible, 
though, to identify the main stages in the negotiations.

From 26 September to 4 October 1914 the ICRC President, Gustave Ador, 
was in Bordeaux, where he had talks with members of the French govern
ment and the Central Committee of the French Red Cross, both of which 
had been transferred there from Paris. These talks were concerned in particu
lar with the transmission of lists of prisoners and the forwarding of corre
spondence and relief.4'

There is every reason to believe that the question of visits to prisoner-of- 
war camps was also raised, for soon after M r Ador’s visit, in a letter dated 
31 October, the President of the French Red Cross, the Marquis de Vogüé, 
relayed his government’s opposition to the idea of German prisoners of war 
being visited by neutral delegates. The Marquis proposed that ‘visits to 
Germans in France be carried out by delegates of the French Red Cross, 
authorized by the military authorities, while visits to French prisoners in 
Germany be made by delegates of the International Committee’, adding that 
‘... strict reciprocity in this case is not necessary , . .’.48 His point of view was 
hardly likely to be shared in Berlin!
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In November, Baron d’Anthouard, Chairman of the Prisoners-of-War 
Commission of the French Red Cross, visited a number of prison camps in 
France and sent the ICRC a report which stressed the ‘excellent’ conditions in 
which the Germans were held. The French Red Cross asked that the report 
‘be made public and communicated to the German Red Cross as an ICRC 
document, established on the basis of information received from the French 
Red Cross following ICRC enquiries’.49

The ICRC was not going to fall for this. The report was accordingly sent 
to Germany as a ‘Communication ... made at the request of the French Red 
Cross . . . ’.50 Would this report succeed -  as the French Red Cross hoped -  
in ‘... reassuring families in Germany and putting an end to the unfounded 
complaints which are so often made in the German newspapers . . .’? It was 
unlikely; without questioning the Baron’s good faith, one would be justified 
in thinking that this report was read in Berlin with as much scepticism as a 
similar document from the German Red Cross would have received in 
Paris.

Another way had to be found to overcome the stalemate. From 9 to 
16 December, Gustave Ador and Dr Ferrière visited Berlin and had discus
sions with the leaders of the German Red Cross and with officials of the 
Foreign Affairs and War Ministries; they also met the Imperial Chancellor, 
von Bethmann Hollweg. On the basis of what had already been agreed with 
the French Red Cross, arrangements were made to set up committees for 
assistance to prisoners of war, in both Paris and Berlin; the committees would 
be formed of representatives of the respective War Ministries and National 
Societies, the Protecting Powers (Spain and the United States) and the 
ICRC.51

The committees’ task would be to ‘visit prison camps in both countries, 
study the prisoners’ needs, and to report on their treatment’.52 It seems clear 
that the responsibility for carrying out the visits rested with the neutral 
members of these committees, in other words representatives of the 
Protecting Powers and the ICRC; in practice, however, the ICRC’s delegates 
acted independently.53

During their stay in Germany, Ador and Ferrière took the opportunity of 
visiting prison camps at Magdeburg, Torgau and Zossen.54

The results of their negotiations, as well as the ICRC’s findings in the 
prison camps, were communicated to the French Red Cross in a letter dated 
19 December 1914.55 On the previous day, the German Red Cross had 
confirmed the imperial government’s consent for visits to prison camps by 
neutral delegates.56 The way was clear for the ICRC delegates to take up their 
posts.

It seems certain that the ICRC conducted similar negotiations with the 
British, although current research has failed to find any record of them.

But what made the ICRC decide to shoulder these new responsibilities? In 
its publications, the ICRC has sought to link its initiative over prisoners to 
the mandate it received in Resolution VI of the Washington Conference.57
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Under the terms of the resolution, the International Committee was respons
ible for transporting and distributing relief for prisoners of war ‘through the 
intermediary of neutral delegates accredited to the governments concerned.” 8 
The Committee’s purpose in sending delegates to the prison camps would 
accordingly have been to oversee the distribution of relief supplies.

At first sight, this explanation seems convincing, since the question of 
assistance was certainly discussed during the meetings in Bordeaux and 
Berlin, and the dispatch of collective relief supplies would obviously imply 
the exercise of outside supervision.

Nonetheless, it is not convincing enough. It was seen earlier that, at about 
the same time, the ICRC had already asked other intermediaries, in particular 
the postal administrations of neutral countries, to take over the task of for
warding assistance.59 Furthermore, the delegates’ reports reveal that the ques
tion of assistance was not their main concern: they were more interested in 
trying to obtain as complete a picture as possible of the prisoners’ conditions. 
This is reflected in the term ‘inspections’, often used at the time.60 A letter 
from Gustave Ador moreover acknowledges that his delegate in Germany, 
Mr Eugster, had complained of having nothing to distribute!61

Another explanation has to be found, and for this the problem must be 
placed in its historical context, focusing on the situation in the autumn of 
1914. Following the battle of the Marne, most people -  governments, mili
tary commanders, the public -  realized that the war was going to be a long 
one. Mobility -  the key to swift victory -  had come to a halt in the mud of 
the trenches and the barbed wire entanglements. Europe settled down to a 
war of attrition -  not to say exhaustion -  which was likely to last months or 
even years.

As this truth dawned, the most pressing humanitarian concern was for the 
fate of the prisoners, who already numbered several hundreds of thousands, 
captured during the fighting in East Prussia, Belgium and France.62 No plans 
had been made to shelter, clothe and feed them; camps had to be built, sup
plies organized, medical care arranged, and so on. At the onset of winter, 
most of the prisoners had only the summer uniforms they were captured in, 
back in August or September. Conditions for the civilian internees were no 
better.

News of these difficulties gave rise to the most fantastic rumours which 
were readily believed by a tense and credulous public; governments gave in to 
pressure for retaliatory measures, and the spiral of reprisals and counter
reprisals threatened to unravel the whole fabric of legal protection.63

Visits to prison camps by neutral and impartial observers had two main 
objectives:

•  to urge the belligerents to make whatever improvements were necessary to 
the prisoners’ conditions;

•  to provide objective reports on the prisoners’ conditions to governments 
and the prisoners’ families.64
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But there was more to it than that: by providing objective and impartial 
reports to governments and the general public, the International Committee 
hoped to put an end to the prevailing irresponsible propaganda over prison
ers, and in so doing prevent any further retaliatory measures against them. 
This aim could not be stated in as many words because of the ICRC’s desire 
not to upset the governments concerned -  but it was nevertheless alluded to 
in some of the Committee’s statements:

... these visits, carrying the greatest guarantees of independence and impartiality, 
are intended to reassure families by informing them of the real situation -  too 
often distorted by a tendentious Press -  and to bring about, where possible, a 
sa lu tary  lessening o f  ten sion  between the opposing governments , ..65

This concern explains why the ICRC had its delegates’ reports circulated as 
widely as possible: they were sent as a matter of course to the news agencies 
and to all the subscribers of the Bulletin international; they were also sold at 
bookshops, with some series being reprinted.

The visits by neutral observers to prison camps on both sides in the war 
also aimed at achieving a certain parity in the way prisoners of war were 
treated, to obtain a degree of ‘reciprocal benefit’ that could only work in the 
prisoners’ favour.66

When they began, the visits by representatives of the Protecting Powers 
and the ICRC had no legal basis other than the assent, on specific occasions, 
of the governments concerned. The agreements reached between the belliger
ents during the latter part of the war took account of the work already done 
and allowed for visits to places of detention by delegates of the Protecting 
Powers and those of ‘neutral Red Cross Societies’.67

The procedure followed during the visits can be deduced from the ICRC 
delegates’ reports.68

Although the circumstances in which the visits were conducted varied 
according to the countries concerned and the conditions prevailing in each 
place of detention, the delegates clearly all went about their work in the same 
way. It is therefore possible to reconstruct a typical visit.

The delegates would start by holding general discussions with the services 
responsible for prisoner of war and civilian internee camps (War Ministry, 
Interior Ministry, etc.), as well as the Red Cross Society; they found out as 
much as they could about the rules and regulations concerning the condi
tions of detention, and then drew up a list of camps they wished to visit.

Next came the visit proper: the delegates would inspect all the facilities, 
including the sleeping accommodation, workshops, refectory, kitchen, 
infirmary, washrooms, lavatories, disciplinary cells, food and parcel stores, 
exercise area, and so on. The delegates were thus able to gain a complete idea 
of the material conditions in each camp. Although the reports were usually 
written in general terms, certain specific remarks -  such as comparing the 
calorie content of food rations in the different camps, or listing the death and 
sickness rates -  shows that the visits were carried out with scientific precision.69
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Throughout the visits, the delegates had discussions with groups of 
detainees; the possibility to speak freely with them had been considered 
highly important from the time the visits began.70 The ICRC in fact stated 
several times that it would not carry out any new visits unless it received 
assurances that its delegates could converse in private with the prisoners of 
their choice. This was seen as an essential condition: ‘For our inspections to 
be worthwhile and offer the guarantees without which we would not under
take them, our delegates must have the assurance of being able to speak 
freely with the prisoners.’71

Visits to places of detention and the private discussions with the prisoners 
enabled the delegates to build up a precise, complete and detailed picture of 
the conditions in the camps.

At the end of the visit the delegates met the camp commandant and told 
him of their observations and suggestions and passed on any requests or com
plaints from the prisoners. Major issues were raised with the relevant min
istries after the visit, and in the case of any particularly serious incidents, the 
delegates would call for an enquiry.72

The delegates’ final report was usually in three parts: a general section out
lining the factors common to all the camps visited; a section describing the 
particular conditions at each camp; and lastly the delegates’ conclusions, 
stating the improvements which they felt should be made regarding the pris
oners’ treatment and conditions. The reports were sent to the ICRC, which 
then published them as official documents.

During the war and in the immediate post-war period, fifty-four missions 
were undertaken for the ICRC in the following places: Austria-Hungary, 
Britain, Bulgaria, Czechoslovakia, France, Germany, Greece, Italy, Poland, 
Romania, Russia, Serbia, Turkey, and the Ukraine; Burma, India, Japan and 
Siberia; Algeria, Egypt, Morocco and Tunisia.73

The delegates carried out 524 visits to places of detention.74 The figure 
appears impressive, considering that the ICRC had no legal basis for making 
the visits, and that each mission had to be negotiated individually; this task 
was made all the more difficult by the fact that none of the belligerents was 
prepared to agree unless it had the assurance that its enemies would do the 
same. But of course, set against the total number of prisoners that were 
taken, and the length of their captivity, the number of visits seems almost 
derisory; the ICRC was certainly not in a position to exercise overall super
vision of the camps on a systematic and regular basis.

The question arises why the ICRC did not do more to obtain permission 
for its delegates to make regular visits to all the camps. The following circum
stances provide the answer:

a) ICRC delegates carried out a large number of visits in 1915, when repre
sentatives of the Protecting Powers were beginning to visit prison camps, 
and in 1919, after these Powers had given up their mandate; in the inter
vening years, ICRC visits were fewer.75
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b) In the spring of 1917, 1CRC delegates visited eight camps where Allied 
prisoners of war were held in Bulgaria; a year later the ICRC decided to 
send another mission there, because ‘visits by the Dutch delegation had 
not been authorized by the Bulgarian government’.76

So while the Committee thought that neutral supervision of the treatment of 
prisoners of war and civilian internees was essential, and where need be had 
done whatever it could to bring this about, it had not, on the other hand, felt 
it necessary to send its own delegates to places which were already visited 
regularly by the Protecting Powers. This conclusion was all the more natural 
in that the said Powers sent copies of their reports to the ICRC, which was 
therefore adequately informed of the situation.

Is it possible to judge what good these visits did? In its publications, the ICRC 
made much of the ‘moral support’ the visits gave to the prisoners by providing 
a contact with the outside world, and the many improvements in their condi
tions of detention as a result of the delegates’ requests and recommendations.78

These benefits are beyond doubt, even though they are impossible to assess. 
But the really important result lay elsewhere: it was the fact that action by the 
Protecting Powers, the National Societies of neutral countries and the ICRC 
succeeded in breaking the vicious circle of reprisals and counter-reprisals to 
which the belligerents were inextricably committed; this uncontrollable spiral 
into anarchy was leading, through implacable reciprocity and with almost 
mathematical inevitability, to the collapse of the legal system of protection.

For the prisoners, a legally based system, supervised by independent 
bodies, made all the difference between decent conditions -  however Spartan 
-  and hell.

The International Committee had no mandate to do anything on behalf of 
civilians living in occupied territories, who were virtually cut off from the 
rest of the world and who had been subjected to extreme restrictions and 
hardships; it could not, however, turn a blind eye to their plight.

On several occasions the ICRC tried to send missions to these areas. 
Gustave Ador proposed going to Belgium and northern France himself, but 
his requests were dismissed by Berlin. Attempts to visit occupied Serbia were 
similarly rejected. The fact was that in every theatre of war, it was the 
Central Powers which had occupied enemy territory, making it pointless to 
invoke the argument of reciprocal interest. 9

While itinerant missions from Geneva were quite adequate for visiting intern
ment camps, a more permanent structure was required when it came to
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distributing and supervising large quantities of relief supplies. By 1917 the 
worsening food situation in most of Europe was having alarming consequences 
for prisoners; assistance once again became the top humanitarian priority.

In response to the problem the International Committee opened permanent 
delegations in several places, including Salonika, Berlin, Petrograd, Warsaw, 
Vienna, Budapest, Vladivostok and Moscow.80 They dealt mainly with the 
handling of relief supplies, and later with the repatriation of prisoners of war; 
these activities are described in detail below.

5. Relief operations

Article 15 of the Hague Regulations authorized the activities of relief societies 
for prisoners of war. But in fact, for reasons explained earlier, these societies 
did not exist, and the Red Cross had decided to take over their mandate -  
this was the purpose of Resolution VI adopted in Washington.81 According to 
this resolution, the ICRC’s role would he to arrange the transport and distri
bution of relief supplies entrusted to it, acting as a relay between each 
National Society and prisoners of the same nationality.

The ICRC dealt with two kinds of relief supplies: individual parcels, 
addressed to specific prisoners, and collective consignments.

It had already created the appropriate structure for dealing with individual 
parcels -  the Agency. However, the forwarding of parcels soon took on such 
gigantic proportions that it threatened to swamp the Agency entirely. 
Furthermore, the Agency’s services as an essential intermediary were no 
longer needed once a family knew exactly where to send a parcel. In autumn 
of 1914, the ICRC was able to pass on most of this work to the postal 
administrations of neutral countries,82 and from then on the Agency no 
longer accepted parcels which could be sent by normal post.83

However, many prisoners received nothing from home, because their fami
lies were either too poor or lived in occupied areas with no possibility of 
communicating with the outside world. The ICRC’s answer was to take steps 
to organize collective relief consignments;84 the first of these passed through 
Geneva by rail in December 1914.85 Under the terms of Resolution VI, the 
ICRC should have been responsible for distributing these supplies, but it 
handed this task over to the National Societies in the beneficiary countries.

The Committee thus played a decisive role in launching relief operations at 
both the individual and collective levels; it did not, however, seek to create a 
special position for itself in this field, but instead arranged, where possible, 
for other bodies to carry them out.

Things were not to remain quite so straightforward. The routing of assist
ance from the National Societies through the ICRC to the prisoners, as envis
aged in Washington, had to be re-thought before the end of the war to take 
account of changing circumstances. From 1917 on, events in Russia left the
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Russian Red Cross paralysed, and Russian prisoners of war hard hit by the 
famine in Germany and Austria were thus deprived of any assistance from 
their homeland. German and Austro-Hungarian prisoners soon found them
selves in a similar position because of food shortages and the political 
upheavals in central Europe.

Meanwhile, the Russian civil war, the collapse of the Dual Monarchy and 
the continued enforcement of the blockade after the Armistice led to 
increased suffering among the civilian population. The effects of the famine 
and scarcity of other essentials were beyond description: whole towns were 
cut off from supplies, medicines were non-existent, hospitals wards were 
without heat, epidemics of influenza and typhus cut through the enfeebled 
population like a scythe; in a few months, there were more deaths from 
epidemics than from four years of fighting.

While the ICRC could hardly ignore such suffering, its scant resources 
ruled out any large-scale relief operations. It did, however, take a variety of 
measures which can be grouped under four main headings:

In form ation

Thanks to its delegations in Berlin, Warsaw, Vienna, Budapest, Bucharest, 
Constantinople, Vladivostok and elsewhere the Committee was able to 
provide governments and relief organizations with detailed information 
about the situation in central and southern Europe, as well as Siberia; the 
delegations’ reports were an important source of information for the early 
relief operations of the League of Red Cross Societies and the League of 
Nations.86

Co-ordination

The ICRC was asked on several occasions to co-ordinate the work of public 
and private organizations which were providing relief for stricken areas or 
striving to control the epidemics. Among these was the Central Bureau to 
Combat Epidemics in Eastern Europe, which met in Vienna under the aus
pices of the ICRC, grouping experts from Poland, Austria, Hungary, 
Romania, Czechoslovakia, Yugoslavia and Italy; this bureau was the corner
stone of a concerted effort to halt the spread of typhus by setting up a 
network of quarantine and disinfection centres on all main roads.87

Advocacy

The ICRC repeatedly drew the attention of the victorious nations to the situ
ation in the lands of the former Central Powers and in Russia; there was, 
notably, the appeal of 10 March 1919 to the Peace Conference, in which the 
Committee called for the lifting of the blockade, at least for medical supplies, 
as well as an emergency operation to supply the hospitals in central Europe.88
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Direct intervention

A number of relief operations were carried out by the ICRC, using its own 
resources, to help the civilian population (supplying hospitals, running soup 
kitchens, setting up or equipping homes for children, and so on) and prison
ers of war (providing food for Russian prisoners of war in Germany, organiz
ing transit, disinfection and recuperation centres for returnees, and so on). 
The most spectacular operation was without any doubt the mission from 
March 1919 to June 1921 to assist prisoners of war in Siberia and organize 
their repatriation.89

In assistance work, too, the position of the ICRC thus changed fundamen
tally during the war and the immediate post-war period. From being simply 
an intermediary -  or perhaps more correctly, a relay -  the Committee was 
impelled to take up new activities in aid of both prisoners of war and 
civilians.

6. The ICRC and the repatriation of prisoners

The ICRC began to address problems relating to the repatriation of prisoners 
as early as the autumn of 1914, and continued to do so until 1921. There 
were, however, two quite distinct categories of prisoners involved:

•  those to be repatriated during the war; and
•  those to be repatriated at the end of the war.

Repatriations during the war
Customary law and the Hague Regulations stipulated that prisoners of war 
must be sent home as speedily as possible after the conclusion of peace. 
Repatriation during hostilities could, however, be considered for the follow
ing groups of people:

a) Medical personnel: Article 12 of the Geneva Convention for the 
Amelioration of the Condition of the Wounded and Sick in Armies in the 
Field, of 6 July 1906, required that military medical personnel, as well as 
members of relief societies, be repatriated as soon as their services were no 
longer indispensable for the care of the wounded.

b) Invalids: Article 2 of the Geneva Convention allowed the detaining 
powers to send home wounded or sick prisoners of war.

c) Civilians: The First World War brought about an unprecedented situ
ation, the mass internment of enemy aliens. Although their status was
not specifically defined in law, the basic distinction that had to be made 
between combatants and non-combatants applied to them, too. So while 
it might be justified to intern men of an age to serve in the army, it 
appeared clear that women, children, the sick and the elderly had to be 
repatriated.
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d) Prisoners o f  war in prolonged captivity. The very long period of detention 
experienced by soldiers captured at the beginning of the war gave rise to a 
condition (neurasthenia, anorexia, muscular atrophy, and the like) that 
has sometimes been referred to as ‘barbed-wire syndrome’; this led to a 
marked impairment of the prisoners’ physical and mental faculties, and 
the ICRC felt that these men, no longer capable of rejoining the ranks, 
should be sent home.

So even while the war was still going on, it was possible to envisage repatriat
ing a large number of prisoners. There was also the option of sending them 
for internment in a neutral country, which appeared -  and rightly so -  a less 
severe solution than remaining a prisoner in enemy hands.

The International Committee could not turn a blind eye to the fate of these 
prisoners, particularly those who were protected by the Geneva Convention, 
namely medical personnel and invalids. It took action at two levels:

a) On the diplomatic front, the Committee called for people eligible for repa
triation during hostilities to be sent home: there was, for example, its 
statement concerning the return of medical personnel90 and its appeal of 
26 April 1917, in which it requested the repatriation of prisoners who 
had undergone prolonged captivity.91 Similarly the Committee conducted 
negotiations for the exchange of prisoners and civilians, which was one of 
the purposes of Gustave Ador’s missions to Bordeaux and Berlin in the 
autumn of 1914.92 It would appear, however, that in these discussions 
the ICRC’s role was more one of an unofficial broker, seeking to pave the 
way for an agreement between the opposing nations: once conditions were 
favourable, the ICRC was happy to let a more official intermediary 
(usually the Swiss government) take responsibility for finalizing the 
accord.93

b) On a practical level, the ICRC’s role was limited but nonetheless crucial, 
consisting of drawing up lists of people who were eligible for repatria
tion.94 These lists, constantly up-dated by the Agency, were the indispens
able reference for every agreement between the warring countries.

The Committee took no part, though, in carrying out the repatriations 
(organizing convoys, providing supplies and medical care during the journey, 
and so on); this was done by the National Societies and the authorities of the 
transit countries (Switzerland, the Netherlands, Denmark and Sweden).

There are no exact statistics for these operations, but from available 
records we know that several hundred thousand people were brought home 
before the war ended.

Repatriations at the end. o f the war
When the Central Powers called for an armistice there were between seven 
and eight million prisoners being held by the warring countries. Most of them 
were in captivity in Europe, but many had been transferred to North Africa,
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the Middle East, India, Central Asia and Siberia. The immense problems in 
repatriating such a huge number of people were obvious: the establishment of 
new borders had disrupted communications, vast areas of land had been dev
astated, on the railways rolling stock was severely dilapidated and coal was 
virtually unobtainable. These practical difficulties were compounded by the 
political situation: civil war had broken out in several parts of the former 
Russian Empire, Germany was in the throes of revolutionary upheaval and 
the Austro-Hungarian Empire was falling apart.

How, in these conditions, were the prisoners ever to be brought home, and 
what could the ICRC do to help? Three separate operations can be distin
guished, covering:

a) Allied prisoners held on the territory of the former Central Powers;
b) former Central Power prisoners held by the Allied and Associated Powers;
c) Russian prisoners held in Europe and former Central Power prisoners held 

in the Soviet Union.

Allied prisoners held on the territory o f  the form er Central Powers

The armistice agreements signed in 1918 between the Allied and Associated 
Powers and, in turn, Bulgaria (29 September), the Ottoman Empire 
(30 October), Austria-Hungary (3 November) and Germany (14 November), 
called for the immediate and unilateral repatriation of all prisoners of war 
belonging to the victorious nations.95 This was carried out during the winter 
of 1918-19 under the supervision of an Allied Commission; the ICRC was 
not involved at all.96

Former Central Power prisoners held by the A llied and Associated  
Powers

Conversely, the repatriation of prisoners of war belonging to the former 
Central Powers was deferred until after the signing of a peace treaty.97

But the negotiation of these treaties was to take a long time: the treaty 
with Germany was signed at Versailles on 28 June 1919; those with Austria, 
Bulgaria, Hungary and Turkey were signed, respectively, at Saint-Germain 
on 10 September and at Neuilly on 27 November 1919, at Trianon on 4 June 
and at Sèvres on 11 August 1920.

Furthermore, Articles 214 and 215 of the Treaty of Versailles made the 
repatriation conditional on the agreement coming into force. So more than 
six months after the cessation of hostilities, the repatriation of prisoners was 
postponed indefinitely.98

Concerned about the human cost of this continuing delay, the International 
Committee wrote to the Allied Supreme Council on 22 August 1919 and 
urged the rapid repatriation of prisoners of war held by the Entente powers.99 
On 28 August the Council authorized the release of German prisoners.100 
Over the following months Britain, the United States, Italy and Serbia repatri
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ated those held by them. France, on the other hand, waited until the Treaty 
of Versailles came into effect before doing likewise.101

On 18 October the ICRC made fresh approaches to the Supreme Council to 
request the repatriation of Austrian, Hungarian, Bulgarian and Turkish pris
oners; it stressed the particular hardships suffered by prisoners held in 
Siberia.102 The Secretary-General of the Peace Conference replied, saying that 
a comprehensive repatriation plan for all prisoners was about to be drawn 
up;103 however, nothing was ever seen of this plan. It was only in the spring 
of 1920 that the League of Nations took charge of the repatriation of prison
ers of war and appointed the renowned Norwegian explorer Fridtjof Nansen 
to carry it out in co-operation with the ICRC.104

Russian prisoners held in central Europe and form er Central Power pris
oners held in the Soviet Union

The situation of prisoners captured on the eastern front was far more 
complex; it is impossible to separate their fate from the political turmoil in 
central and eastern Europe and in the former Russian Empire.

The Treaty of Brest-Litovsk (3 March 1918) between the Central Powers 
and Russia’s new Soviet government opened the way for the immediate re
patriation of all nationals of the signatory states.105 Flowever, because of the 
Russian civil war only a very small number of prisoners were actually sent 
home.

In the winter of 1918-19, a great many prisoners took advantage of the 
chaos reigning in Germany, in the collapsing Austro-Hungarian Empire and 
in Russia to try to make their own way home. They did so in appalling condi
tions: weakened by years of captivity and hardships, infested with vermin, 
their clothes and shoes in tatters, forced to steal food for their survival, ignor
ant of the new borders and often of their own new nationality, many of them 
died on the way, victims of exhaustion, sickness and deprivation; others 
ended up by returning to the camps from which they had escaped. This 
uncontrolled ebb and flow of people helped to spread the epidemics of 
influenza and typhus even further.

When the Armistice agreement between the Allies and Germany was 
extended (16 January 1919), an Allied Commission was established to work in 
Germany, with the task of supervising the return of Russian prisoners of 
war.106 But the Commission simply banned all repatriations between the two 
countries.107 This was a political response: most of the Russian prisoners in 
Germany were suspected of being Bolshevik sympathizers, and the Allies 
feared that by sending them home they would be providing fresh troops for 
the Soviet government, with which they were de facto in a situation of conflict.

The Allied Commission was dissolved in February 1920 after the Treaty of 
Versailles came into force.108

All this meant that the repatriations between eastern Europe and Soviet 
Russia were suspended for more than a year. Three groups of prisoners were
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affected by the delay: Russians held in Germany and in the territories of the 
former Austro-Hungarian Empire; German and Austro-Hungarian prisoners 
held in Russia, mostly in areas controlled by the Soviet government; and 
other German and Austro-Hungarian prisoners of war held in parts of Siberia 
under the control of the counter-revolutionary leader Admiral Kolchak or 
the Japanese expeditionary force.

In the winter of 1918-19 the ICRC, foreseeing this problem of staggering 
proportions, had already begun putting together a plan to feed and evacu
ate Russian prisoners held in central Europe.109 To carry out the plan the 
ICRC opened several permanent delegations in central and eastern Europe. 
However, the operation failed to materialize because of the Allied 
Commission’s refusal to allow repatriations to areas controlled by the 
Soviet government. The ICRC, on the other hand, felt strongly that the 
prisoners should be sent back to their native districts or elsewhere if they so 
wished, and that their repatriation should not be delayed for political 
reasons: 110

The International Committee lost no opportunity ... of pointing out the absolute 
necessity of repatriating Russian prisoners of war from all the countries where 
they were still held, and to return them to their place of origin, regardless of 
whether the place in question was within the territory of the Soviet Republic or in 
areas controlled by the anti-Bolshevik armies. The only criterion for the 
repatriation was the prisoners’ heartfelt wish, expressed everywhere, to return 
hom e.111

The situation faced by German and Austro-Hungarian prisoners of war cap
tured on the eastern front and transferred to Siberia was far more alarming, 
and their case was made worse by the Allies’ postponement of their repatria
tion until the peace treaties had come into force. On 8 October 1919 the 
International Committee asked the Allied Supreme Council to take urgent steps 
to bring these prisoners home,112 but despite the assurances given113 nothing 
was done. The Committee reiterated its request on 22 November,114 but it was 
not until 23 March 1920 that the Supreme Council authorized the repatriation 
of all prisoners, whatever their nationality, who were still in Siberia.115 By 
then, however, the Allies no longer had any control over events in eastern 
Siberia, as the area had come under the authority of the Soviet government.

Then on 11 April 1920, the Council of the League of Nations appointed 
Dr Nansen as High Commissioner, to take overall responsibility for the re
patriation of prisoners of war.116

Once the political obstacles had been removed it was possible to get down 
to practical arrangements. The German, Austrian and Hungarian govern
ments asked the ICRC to negotiate with the Soviet authorities for the return 
of prisoners captured on the eastern front.117 On 17 and 18 May Dr Nansen 
and representatives of the German, Austrian, Hungarian and Soviet govern
ments met in Berlin, at the ICRC’s invitation, and procedures for the repatri
ation were established.118
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The operations were carried out mainly by sea, using three routes:

•  across the Baltic Sea, from Narva (Estonia) or Bjorko (Finland) to Stettin 
(Germany);

•  through the Bosphorus and Dardanelles Straits, from Novorossiysk on the 
Black Sea to Trieste;

•  across the Pacific, from Vladivostok to Trieste.119

Other repatriations were carried out by train via Lithuania, Latvia or 
Poland.120

The International Committee’s role was to conduct the negotiations with 
the transit countries, draw up lists of returnees and settle the necessary for
malities with the immigration authorities.121 The ICRC’s delegation in 
Vladivostok was also instructed, at the request of the Austrian and 
Hungarian governments, to prepare identity documents to enable the pris
oners to board ship.122 Moreover, the ICRC organized transit camps and 
disinfection centres, and chartered some of the transport needed,123 the 
expenses being shared with the governments concerned and the League of 
Nations.

By the end of the operation, some 425,000 Russian, German, Austrian 
and Hungarian prisoners had been returned home under the ICRC’s 
auspices.124

7. The ICRC and the interpretation of humanitarian law

One of the main problems encountered in the application of the Hague and 
Geneva Conventions was that their terms were too general. Rather than 
laying down rules which could be applied immediately, these agreements 
established general principles, leaving their implementation to the goodwill of 
those who signed them. This led to serious discrepancies in the treatment 
granted to prisoners and provoked heated recriminations between the bel
ligerents, who sought satisfaction through reprisals. The net result was that 
the whole framework of legal protection risked breaking down because the 
law was too vague.

The International Committee appears to have tried in two ways to stop 
this happening.

a) In concrete terms, the ICRC’s visits to prison camps and the reports pre
pared by its delegates helped to ensure some uniformity in the conditions 
of detention. The ICRC was well aware of the importance of this, hence 
its instructions in the spring of 1915 to its delegates in France and 
Germany (de Marval and Eugster) to carry out a series of visits together to 
camps in both countries.125 These joint visits provided an opportunity to 
make a unique comparison, with the aim of obtaining similar treatment 
for prisoners on both sides of the front.126
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b) The Committee also tackled the problem on the theoretical level, and on 
several occasions offered the warring parties its own interpretation of the 
law. Two examples of this were:
•  the note dated 7 December 1914, addressed to all governments and 

communicated to National Societies, in which the ICRC set out what it 
judged to be the correct interpretation of articles in the Geneva 
Convention concerning the return of captured medical personnel. It 
listed the categories of people whom it felt were entitled to benefit from 
the Convention, as well as the circumstances which would make it 
obligatory to repatriate medical personnel of the armed forces and Red 
Cross auxiliaries;127

•  the circular of 15 January 1915, addressed to Central Committees and, 
through them, to the governments, entitled ‘Equality of treatment for 
military and civilian prisoners of war’. Here the ICRC proposed a set 
of practical measures which it felt would lead to a fair application of 
the Hague Convention; it expressed the hope that its proposals would 
‘lead to agreement between the belligerents on granting the same treat
ment to all prisoners of war’.128

The question arises as to the legal weight of the ICRC’s opinions. Certainly, 
interpretations of the Hague and Geneva Conventions given by a body 
devoid of any arbitral or judicial authority could not be binding on the 
parties to the conflict. Such pronouncements were no substitute for agree
ments between the belligerents which imposed obligations on the contracting 
states.129 Experience showed, however, that bilateral agreements were 
reached with great difficulty and only after considerable delays: it was not 
until 1917 and 1918 that the nations at war were able to conclude detailed 
accords spelling out the practical implications of the principles enshrined in 
the Hague and Geneva Conventions.

At the same time it would be wrong to assume that the ICRC’s interpreta
tions had no legal weight because of their lack of binding force. By giving an 
independent opinion of how the Conventions should be interpreted, the 
ICRC helped to narrow the differences between the adversaries. For govern
ments which perceived some advantage in correcting the disparities in the 
treatment of prisoners, the ICRC’s proposals represented a point of conver
gence; the record shows that governments did not ignore the Committee’s 
suggestions.130

Furthermore, in putting forward its own interpretations, the ICRC com
pelled the governments to take a position themselves and to say what practi
cal measures they intended taking to apply the law. The governments' 
responses formed the starting-point for negotiations and marked out a certain 
common ground.

It is clear that, whether by its legal interpretations or by practical steps 
such as visiting prison camps, the ICRC helped to overcome the divergences 
between governments and to promote a more uniform application of the
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Geneva and Hague Conventions. It is also certain that the governments did 
not consider that the Committee had overstepped its authority -  indeed, they 
often made reference to the ICRC’s interpretations.

8. The ICRC and violations of humanitarian law

Article 28 of the Geneva Convention of 6 July 1906 obliged the signatories to 
take national measures to repress and punish breaches of the Convention.131 
Similarly, Article 3 of the Fourth Hague Convention of 18 October 1907, 
respecting the Laws and Customs of War on Land, stated that a belligerent 
had to pay compensation for breaches committed by its armed forces, thereby 
laying down the principle of what had to be done at an international level in 
the event of violations of the Convention -  but this principle was unlikely to 
be applied during hostilities. So neither treaty specified how complaints about 
violations should be dealt with in the actual course of a conflict.

The International Committee therefore stuck to its former practice: when a 
National Society or government sent it a complaint, the ICRC passed it on to 
the alleged wrongdoer and asked for an enquiry to be held; it then sent the 
plaintiff any resulting reply, explanation or apology.132

In assuming this task, the ICRC did not intend to take a stance with regard 
to the material facts, which it had neither the wish nor the means to verify. 
But when passing on these communications, it did frequently remind both 
sides of the principles and provisions of the Geneva and Hague Conventions, 
and offered its interpretation of how the law should apply to the case in 
point.

Nor did it fail to explain its policy on dealing with alleged violations, as for 
example in the dispute between Britain and Germany over the ship Ophelia:

We took this opportunity of stating, once again, that our Committee was unable 
to verify the facts -  mostly contradictory -  presented by the opposing parties, and 
that we had to content ourselves with asserting the principles, and with giving the 
interpretation that appears to us to be both legally and historically correct, of the 
provisions of the Geneva Convention, on the basis of the facts as presented. But at 
the same time we insisted strongly on our independence, and reserved our right to 
say categorically and impartially that a certain occurrence or fact or procedure 
seemed to us to be contrary to the intention of the international legislators and to 
the letter or spirit of the international agreements of 1906 and 1907; and this we 
would do irrespective of whether our opinion upheld one side or the other in the 
argum ent.133

The ICRC gave three reasons justifying its procedure in passing on com
plaints, and explaining its aims in doing so:

a) The complaints were a reminder in themselves of the existence of treaty 
rules and of the desire of governments to abide by them and to claim the 
benefit of them.
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b) The transmission of protests gave the accused belligerent an opportunity 
of providing an explanation, of refuting the complaint or of apologizing.

c) An internal enquiry among subordinates would serve as a reminder of the 
international rules in force and would draw the attention of the troops to 
the need to comply with them.134

For all this, the International Committee was forced to admit that the 
enquiries were not always carried out as thoroughly and in such good faith as 
might be hoped. In some cases governments found that the simplest response 
was to make counter-accusations, rather than hold enquiries whose results 
could have been damaging; at other times complaints were shelved and for
gotten, despite reminders from the ICRC.135

Yet there was a far more serious obstacle than the negligence of civil ser
vants. In order to uncover misconduct by members of the armed forces, the 
procedure presupposed a determination on the part of the higher authorities 
to ensure that the legal provisions were respected. But if the government itself 
decided, deliberately, to break the rules, it would be a waste of time passing 
on complaints from the adverse party and demanding an enquiry.

The ICRC spoke out several times about such cases. It is clear that the line 
between appealing for respect for the law and publicly denouncing a vio
lation can be tenuous; the same can be said for the distinction between inter
preting the law and condemning its non-respect. However, even if one were 
to adopt the narrowest interpretation, there were at least four public state
ments in which the ICRC’s undoubted intention was to protest over vio
lations of the Conventions:136

•  the appeal of 12 July 1916 to belligerents and neutral countries concerning 
retaliatory measures against prisoners;137

•  the note of 14 April 1917 to the German government concerning the tor
pedoing of hospital ships;138

•  the appeal of 21 January 1918 addressed to the belligerents and calling for 
the closure of so-called propaganda camps;139

•  the appeal of 6 February 1918 condemning the use of poisonous gases.140

By considering what these issues have in common, it will be possible to see 
what prompted the ICRC to intervene, and hence the doctrine that deter
mined its response. Three factors stand out:

a) The facts were irrefutable.
b) The cases in question were the result of open and deliberate government 

policy.
c) This policy did not bring about simply a violation of a particular provi

sion of the Hague and Geneva Conventions: it cast the state’s willingness 
to abide by the law in doubt, thereby threatening the whole treaty struc
ture of protection.

The governments’ responses varied from warm approval to condemnation, 
according to whether or not the respective capitals considered themselves
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implicated. Governments that objected questioned the wisdom of the ICRC’s 
action or the validity of the protest -  but as far as one can see, none of the 
governments concerned questioned the Committee’s authority to make the 
protests.141

But how effective were they? They certainly did not put a stop to reprisals 
against prisoners of war, or the torpedoing of hospital ships, or the existence 
of propaganda camps, much less the use of poison gas. The ICRC had no 
illusions about the practical effects of its interventions.

Yet the results were not all negative: the French government replied to the 
appeal of 12 July 1916 by proposing that all planned reprisal measures be 
notified to the Protecting Power, allowing for a time lapse of four weeks 
during which the belligerents might be able to come to terms and thereby 
avert implementation of the announced measures.142 Negotiations followed, 
before the proposal was adopted in the agreements of 1917 and 1918.143 
Thanks to the support of the Spanish government it was also possible to 
reach an agreement protecting hospital ships flying the French flag.144

The ICRC’s practice regarding violations of the Geneva and Hague 
Conventions may, then, be defined: as a general rule the Committee restricted 
itself to passing on the complaints it received without commenting on the 
alleged facts, but with a reminder of the law applicable in the circumstances. 
It took a stance only when it was confronted with an incontrovertible and 
grave situation resulting from a deliberate act by a government which was 
likely to jeopardize the entire system of protection afforded by the 
Conventions.

9. Conclusions

The International Committee came out of the First World War transformed; 
through force of circumstances it had laid the basis of an unprecedented 
operational framework which would alter very little in later conflicts. The 
Agency had been able to watch over the fate of millions of prisoners, and by 
its tireless efforts and highly organized working methods it had managed to 
restore contact between prisoners and their families. The ICRC had sent its 
delegates to visit camps of prisoners of war and civilian internees in practi
cally every warring country, and had set up relief operations for prisoners 
and the civilian population. Where its own resources had been inadequate it 
had succeeded in co-ordinating the work of others to instigate joint opera
tions. It had played a decisive role in the repatriation of hundreds of thou
sands of prisoners.

The Committee had also been involved in important negotiations; through
out the war it had deployed discreet but continuous diplomatic efforts to try 
to improve the prisoners’ conditions. It had not hesitated to make its voice 
heard, either to offer its own interpretation of the law or to protest against 
violations of the Geneva and Hague Conventions.
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Its field of work had expanded considerably. Until 1914 the ICRC had 
concentrated on wounded and sick soldiers and on members of the medical 
corps; but during the First World War it became equally active on behalf of 
prisoners of war and the civilian victims of conflict such as internees, 
hostages and deportees. It went even further, by speaking out on the methods 
and means of warfare used by the opposing sides.

The transformation was indeed a radical one, affecting virtually every area 
of its work. In retrospect it can be said that no other period has been as 
important for the ICRC’s development.

But how was this forced evolution to have a bearing on its future develop
ment? There appear to be two factors which were to have significant conse
quences for the future of the Committee and for humanitarian law.

The first is that the involvement of neutral institutions -  the Protecting 
Powers, the ICRC, the National Societies of neutral countries -  proved to be 
essential in ensuring the application of the Geneva and Hague Conventions. 
Without this involvement the whole edifice of treaty rules would probably 
have crumbled in the first few months of the war under the onslaught of the 
reprisals and counter-reprisals adopted by the belligerents. Subsequently the 
‘neutrals’ exercised a modicum of supervision over the prisoner’s conditions 
-  without which the treaty commitment could not be maintained. In 
formally acknowledging this supervision, the agreements concluded between 
the belligerents in 1917 and 1918 did no more than confirm a situation that 
had existed de facto since 1915. It was an inescapable fact that it would 
henceforth be impossible to try to establish a treaty-based system of 
protection unless the parties accepted at least a minimum of external 
supervision.

The second point is that the International Committee became a vital com
ponent in the machinery for protecting prisoners. It did not seek a predomi
nant position for itself in this; where possible, it passed on to other 
intermediaries those tasks for which it felt its own involvement was not indis
pensable. Nonetheless, its complete independence guaranteed it exceptional 
freedom of action, allowing it to take a wide variety of initiatives and main
tain relations with any authority, recognized or not, which was holding 
prisoners of war.

In many cases these initiatives were crucial. In forwarding lists of prisoners, 
mail and relief supplies and in carrying out visits to prison camps, the ICRC 
performed pioneering work, opening doors for itself and others. In the repa
triation of prisoners it sought to create common ground between govern
ments which did not recognize one another and which refused to 
communicate directly. Overall these efforts were applauded and earned the 
ICRC immense respect and authority.

At the end of the day it was the circumstances themselves which showed 
the need for an organization that was totally independent of the parties to the 
conflict and that had no interest other than securing humanitarian protection 
for the victims of war. This was precisely the role the ICRC sought to play
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during the conflict and which it would continue to play thereafter; and it was 
fully aware of this:

The present war has shown the need for an organization, working outside 
governments and National Red Cross Societies, with the task of upholding the 
international conventions and protecting the principles of humanity.

The International Committee has sought to accomplish this mission. To do so it 
established an information service for prisoners of war; it took steps to bring 
about the repatriation of prisoners, both the invalid and the able-bodied; during 
the war it made appeals and protests whenever it felt that circumstances so 
required. In doing all this, it always acted on its own initiative and respon sib ility .

Consequently, as the National Red Cross Societies become more closely 
enmeshed in the official structures, set in motion and directed by their 
governments, the Committee, for its part, must avoid being subject to official or 
political influence if it wishes to develop and accomplish useful work. It can 
remain impartial only insofar as it remains free of any binding ties. Its only power 
lies in its absolute and jealously-guarded independence.145
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C H A P T E R  V I

THE ICRC AND THE DEVELOPMENT 
OF HUMANITARIAN LAW (1919-39)

Those who cannot remember the past 
are condemned to repeat it.
G eorge S an tayana, The Life o f  Reason

1. Introduction

Death and destruction are not the only legacies of a long conflict. The Great 
War left the old structure of humanitarian law just as ruined as the towns 
and countryside of Europe where the world’s largest armies had fought one 
another for four years. The Hague Conventions, in particular, had shown 
their weaknesses, crumbling under the weight of repeated violations and 
the recourse to reprisals; their lack of detail and the absence of any kind of 
supervision and punitive measures made most of their provisions ineffec
tive.

To overcome this difficulty, the belligerents had concluded detailed bilat
eral agreements on the treatment of prisoners of war and the repatriation of 
the wounded and sick -  but these accords were cancelled by the winning side 
when the Armistice was signed.1 The old edifice of humanitarian law suf
fered, in effect, a double blow.

The war had also thrust countless civilians into captivity. Internees, 
hostages and deportees had suffered in different ways, but they had all cruelly 
felt the same lack of legal protection against arbitrary acts by their captors.

The Geneva Convention had, overall, successfully passed the test of four 
years of war, but although recriminations over the treatment of the wounded 
and medical personnel had been provoked by breaches of the Convention 
rather than any inherent imperfections in the text, it needed revising to take 
account of the experience gained during the war.

Taking stock, the International Committee set itself three major object
ives:

e the revision of the Geneva Convention;
•  the drafting of a convention protecting prisoners of war;
•  the drafting of a convention protecting civilians in the hands of an enemy.

All three were urgently needed, and the Committee worked on them simulta
neously over a period of several years. For the sake of clarity the three pro
jects will, however, be examined separately.
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The Committee’s efforts to develop humanitarian law were not, 
however, confined to them alone. The return to peace had not stopped the 
arms race; on the contrary, scientific and technical progress was producing 
ever more terrifying weapons which posed an acute threat to the civilian 
population.

Once again the Committee had to attempt to revitalize and expand the law 
applicable to the conduct of hostilities. This work, which continued from the 
time of the Rethondes Armistice to the outbreak of the Second World War, 
had the following aims:

•  the prohibition of chemical and bacteriological warfare;
•  the setting of limits to bombardment by creating hospital and safety zones 

and localities;
•  the protection of medical aircraft;
•  the revision of the Hague Convention for the Adaptation to Maritime 

Warfare of the Principles of the Geneva Convention.

These latter projects are not of direct relevance for this study. In any 
case, although the ICRC’s efforts towards the prohibition of chemical 
warfare did help to bring about the adoption, under the auspices of the 
League of Nations, of the 1925 Geneva Protocol,2 they did not otherwise 
lead to any formal conventions. There is no need; therefore, to dwell on 
them here.3

2. The revision of the Geneva Convention4

Almost immediately after the end of the First World War the ICRC turned its 
attention to preparing a revised version of the 1906 Geneva Convention. The 
question was placed on the agenda of the Tenth International Conference of 
the Red Cross, held in Geneva in 1921, and of the Eleventh Conference in 
1923, likewise meeting in Geneva. The draft Convention adopted by the 
latter was forwarded to the Swiss government, which convened a Diplomatic 
Conference in July 1929 to revise the Geneva Convention and to draw up a 
new convention to protect prisoners of war.

This was not intended as a condemnation of the 1906 Convention:

The 1906 Convention was a remarkable achievement ... It had to be handled with 
care, and there was no question of changing integral parts of it or trying to add 
new ones unless some undoubted progress was to  come of it, for the benefit of 
war victims -  and then only on condition that the harmony and judicious balance 
of the whole would not suffer.5

The 1906 Geneva Convention had certainly proved its worth, and all that 
was needed was to delete certain clauses which had turned out to be imprac
ticable, and to clarify provisions which had been difficult to interpret. There 
was no intention of changing its overall structure.
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However, one major addition does merit discussion: Article 30, which 
allowed for an international enquiry into violations.

The 1906 Convention had obliged its signatories to pass laws enabling 
them to prosecute and punish individuals responsible for violations. On the 
other hand, it said nothing about ways of dealing with complaints from one 
party to a conflict about the conduct of another. Two proposals were made 
to the 1929 Conference to bridge this gap: one was to create an international 
tribunal empowered to punish violations of the Convention; the other was to 
set up mixed commissions, composed of representatives of the belligerents 
and of neutral countries. After long discussions, the Conference turned down 
both proposals in favour of a provision which, while obliging the adverse 
parties to hold an enquiry, left the choice of procedure up to them.6 The 
result was Article 30:

O n  th e  re q u e s t  o f  a  b e l l ig e re n t ,  a n  e n q u iry  sh a ll  b e  in s t i tu te d ,  in  a  m a n n e r  to  be 
d e c id e d  b e tw e e n  th e  in te r e s te d  p a r t ie s ,  c o n c e rn in g  a n y  a lle g e d  v io la t io n  o f  th e  
C o n v e n t io n ;  w h e n  su c h  v io la t io n  h a s  b e e n  e s ta b l is h e d  th e  b e ll ig e r e n ts  s h a ll  p u t  
a n  e n d  to  a n d  re p re s s  it  a s  p r o m p tly  a s  p o s s ib le .7

Observers at the time saw this provision as ‘a considerable innovation, a real 
achievement, towards the strict and honest application of the Convention.’8 
Sadly, these hopes were to be dashed.

The implications of Article 30 for the International Committee cannot, 
however, be ignored. The ICRC had often received complaints from the bel
ligerents, even though under previous conventions it had no power to do any
thing about them; in the existing legal vacuum, the Committee had tried to 
establish procedures which enabled the complaints to be dealt with, but in 
most cases without finding a satisfactory solution. The 1929 Convention, on 
the other hand, obliged the parties to the conflict to hold an enquiry and to 
decide for themselves the best way of doing so. This had the effect of under
scoring the belligerents’ exclusive responsibility and relieved the ICRC of 
having to deal with the question.

To prosecute violations was one thing -  to establish permanent supervision 
was another, and it may well seem surprising that the 1929 Convention said 
nothing about it -  particularly with regard to the treatment of wounded 
enemy soldiers -  when the recent World War had shown how necessary such 
supervision was. But in fact, this omission was more apparent than real, for 
Article 2 of the revised Convention specified that

E x c e p t  a s  r e g a r d s  th e  [m e d ic a l]  t r e a tm e n t  to  be  p ro v id e d  fo r  th e m  . . .  th e  w o u n d e d  
a n d  s ic k  o f  a n  a rm y  w h o  fall in to  th e  h a n d s  o f  th e  e n e m y  sh a ll  b e  p r is o n e r s  o f  
w a r ,  a n d  th e  g e n e ra l  p ro v is io n s  o f  i n te r n a t io n a l  la w  c o n c e r n in g  p r i s o n e r s  o f  w a r  
sh a ll  be  a p p l ic a b le  to  th e m .9

The Geneva Convention thus drew support from the new Convention relative 
to the Treatment of Prisoners of War which will be discussed in the following 
pages.
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3. The Prisoners-of-War Code10

The war had shown the need to ensure the protection of prisoners by means 
of specific, detailed rules. For that purpose, the Tenth International 
Conference of the Red Cross adopted a resolution calling on governments to 
conclude a diplomatic agreement as soon as possible on prisoners of war, 
deportees, evacuees and refugees, specifying their legal status and laying 
down rules governing their treatment. The Conference also formulated a set 
of general principles to serve as the basis for the proposed new Convention, 
for which it asked the ICRC to prepare a preliminary draft.11

Taking the Hague Regulations and the agreements concluded between bel
ligerents during the First World War as a starting point, the Committee pro
duced a very detailed draft which was approved by the Eleventh International 
Conference.12 The draft dealt only with captured soldiers and civilians liable 
to be called up in the event of war.13

The ICRC’s text was submitted to the Diplomatic Conference which met in 
Geneva in July 1929; it adopted a convention of 97 articles which, while less 
precise than the ICRC’s draft, nonetheless marked an important step 
forward. After stating general principles -  first and foremost the prohibition 
of reprisals against prisoners of war -  the convention dealt with the capture 
and evacuation of prisoners, organization of prison camps, food, clothing, 
hygiene, working conditions, penal and disciplinary sanctions, relief and 
information bureaux, repatriation and supervision.14

Two points will be examined more closely here.

a) The information bureaux
The ICRC’s draft code provided for the establishment of national informa
tion bureaux for prisoners of war, on the lines of those mentioned in Article 
14 of the Hague Regulations of 1907;15 the document also called for the cre
ation of a central information agency:

The International Committee of the Red Cross is authorized, if it deems necessary, 
to open a central information and relief agency for prisoners of war, in a neutral 
country. The International Committee may, as it sees fit, delegate the task of 
organizing this agency to a Red Cross Society of a neutral country closer to the 
theatre of hostilities, to work under the Committee’s supervision.

The agency will be responsible for centralizing all official and unofficial 
information about the places of detention of prisoners of war, their state of 
health, their conditions of detention and their needs, and to communicate these 
as quickly as possible to the prisoners’ own country, to the National Red Cross 
Society of that country and to the families concerned.

The belligerents shall grant this agency their official support as well as every 
facility needed for it to carry out its work . . .16

The draft article, therefore, set out to codify for future use the practice which 
the ICRC had adopted during the First World War.
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At the Diplomatic Conference several delegations considered that this 
article gave the ICRC something approaching a monopoly and thus went too 
far; they did not wish to restrict the Committee’s freedom of action, but they 
felt that other means of creating a central agency should not be ruled out, if 
geographical or practical reasons made this necessary.17 

The Conference eventually adopted the following article:

A Central Agency of information regarding prisoners of war shall be established 
in a neutral country. The International Red Cross Committee [sic] shall, if they 
consider it necessary, propose to the Powers concerned the organization of such 
an agency.

This agency shall be charged with the duty of collecting all information 
regarding prisoners which they may be able to obtain through official or private 
channels, and the agency shall transm it the information as rapidly as possible to 
the prisoners’ own country or the Power in whose service they have been.

These provisions shall not be interpreted as restricting the humanitarian work 
of the International Red Cross Com mittee.18

The Convention also required the national bureaux to send the central 
agency all the information they had.19 It exempted the information bureaux 
from postal charges as well as from import duties and transport charges.20

These provisions made it obligatory to open a central information agency 
in a neutral country and were designed to facilitate the ICRC’s initiatives to 
that effect. They gave the Committee the freedom to decide whether it should 
do something itself, but allowed the belligerents the possibility of taking 
alternative action if they judged it necessary, on condition that they reached 
agreement on doing so.21

b) The organization o f supervision
The First World War had shown that any set of legal rules, however detailed, 
would remain powerless to ensure the effective protection of prisoners of war 
unless it provided for some kind of control or supervisory mechanism.

Three articles in the ICRC’s draft dealt with this problem. They proposed 
that the signatory states should give the ICRC the job of appointing itinerant 
commissions, made up of citizens of neutral states and responsible for seeing 
that the Convention was applied properly. The commission members would 
be allowed to visit any place where prisoners of war were being held, to have 
access to all premises occupied by the prisoners and to speak to them in 
private. The commissions’ reports would be sent to the ICRC which would 
then communicate them to the belligerents as well as publish them; the bel
ligerents themselves would undertake to put right as quickly as possible any 
problems brought to their attention.22

These proposals gave the ICRC a dominant role in terms of supervision: it 
would appoint the itinerant commissions, receive their reports and send them 
to the adverse parties; the reports would be binding on the belligerents as
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they would have promised in advance to abide by their conclusions. Thus, the 
Committee would become the kingpin of the control mechanism it was 
proposing.

But the said proposals also vested the entire responsibility for supervising 
conditions of detention in the ICRC alone; they excluded the Protecting 
Powers from the vital area of visits to places of detention, even though the 
draft convention did confer certain duties on these Powers, such as the recep
tion of complaints from the prisoners, relations with the prisoners’ represen
tatives and the monitoring of legal proceedings.

Had the Committee this time really gone too far, guided perhaps by an 
inflated sense of its own importance? Had it, through ignorance, underesti
mated the role of the Protecting Powers during the war and misjudged the 
safeguards from which, thanks to their intervention, the prisoners had 
benefited?23 Or had it felt that, in a new war, the diplomats of neutral states 
would be so overworked that they would no longer be able to carry out 
regular visits to camps?24

Documents of the period suggest another motive: the ICRC felt that neutral 
delegates would enjoy far greater authority and achieve better results than 
had been the case in the previous war if the same people were responsible for 
supervision on both sides: centralization in the field of visits to prisoners 
seemed to guarantee greater efficiency, much as it did for the exchange of in
formation.25 All the same, the ICRC may have overestimated its own strengths 
and failed to recognize an important source of help, namely the Protecting 
Powers.

In any case, the Diplomatic Conference stood the ICRC’s proposal on its 
head: after a long debate,26 it adopted a provision which assigned the major 
responsibility to the Protecting Powers, as was made clear in Article 86 of the 
Convention:

The High Contracting Parties recognize that a guarantee of the regular application 
of the present Convention will be found in the possibility of collaboration 
between the protecting Powers charged with the protection of the interests of the 
belligerents; in this connection the protecting Powers may, apart from their 
diplomatic personnel, appoint delegates from among their own nationals or the 
nationals of other neutral Powers. The appointment of these delegates shall be 
subject to the approval of the belligerent with whom they are to carry out their 
mission.

The representatives of the protecting Power or their recognized delegates shall 
be authorized to proceed to any place, w ithout exception, where prisoners of war 
are interned. They shall have access to all premises occupied by prisoners and may 
hold conversation with prisoners, as a general rule w ithout witnesses, either 
personally or through the intermediary of interpreters.

Belligerents shall facilitate as much as possible the task of the representatives or 
recognized delegates of the protecting Power . ..27

The Protecting Powers were also charged with using their good offices to 
settle any dispute arising over the application of the Convention.28
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This did not mean, however, that the tables were turned completely and 
that the ICRC now found itself shut out from the supervisory process: Article 
88 of the Convention added the following clarification:

The foregoing provisions do not constitute any obstacle to the humanitarian work 
which the International Red Cross Committee [sic] may perform for the 
protection of prisoners of war with the consent of the belligerents concerned.29

This provision was of major importance for the ICRC, as it was the first 
mention, in treaty law, of what may be termed the right of humanitarian ini
tiative.

This is not the place for an in-depth analysis of Article 88, but the follow
ing three points may be made:

a) The article covers activities that the ICRC might wish to undertake for the 
protection of prisoners of war; its right of humanitarian initiative could 
not be limited to providing assistance. This view is supported by the fact 
that the activities of relief societies for prisoners are governed by other 
provisions in the Convention, in particular Article 78.

b) Article 88 comes under Part VIII, Section II of the Convention, entitled 
Organization o f  Control.30 It would seem certain, then, that the 
Diplomatic Conference wished to confirm the ICRC’s authority in super
vising the application of the Convention; this contention is upheld by the 
report submitted to the plenary session of the Conference by Commission 
II, which had been responsible for drafting the Prisoners-of-War Code:

Article 88 ... expressly states that the foregoing provisions, concerning the role 
of the Protecting Powers, do not constitute any obstacle to the humanitarian 
work that the International Committee of the Red Cross may perform for the 
protection of prisoners of war, with the consent of the belligerents 
concerned.31

c) Finally, the scope of Article 88 is clearly defined by the clause subordinat
ing humanitarian action which the ICRC might take to the consent of the 
belligerents concerned; the article recognizes the right of the ICRC to 
propose measures to protect prisoners of war, but it does not oblige the 
parties to the conflict to accept them.

Conclusion
The Diplomatic Conference of 1929 contributed in two ways to defining the 
duties and responsibilities of the International Committee:

•  by giving it a specific role in the transmission of information on prisoners 
of war;

•  by acknowledging its entitlement to monitor the application of the 
Convention.

These new terms of reference fell short of what the ICRC had actually done 
during the Great War, but the decision of the Diplomatic Conference was no
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less remarkable for all that: for the first time, the Committee’s duties and 
responsibilities were recognized in an international treaty.

4. Civilians in the power of an enemy32

W ar is not, therefore [wrote Rousseau], a relationship between man and man, but 
between State and State, in which individuals become enemies only by accident, 
not as men, nor even as citizens, but as soldiers; not even as members of their own 
nation, but as its defenders.33

This maxim was utterly disregarded during the Great War. Under the guise of 
precautionary measures, the belligerents interned most enemy aliens at the 
outbreak of hostilities. The inhabitants of occupied territories were also to 
suffer numerous tribulations, such as deportation or internment, or being 
held hostage.

Once the war was over, was it enough simply to censure these acts of 
cruelty as reminiscent of a bygone age, or should there be a convention to 
protect civilians in the hands of an enemy, even though by regulating prac
tices that were widely condemned, the international community might seem 
to be condoning measures which international law was powerless to prevent?

The International Committee resolutely took the second course.34 This 
choice was endorsed by the Tenth International Conference of the Red Cross, 
which called on governments to adopt, without delay, a diplomatic conven
tion to protect prisoners of war, deportees, evacuees and refugees and 
requested the ICRC to prepare a preliminary draft.35

The Committee set up a special commission for this purpose, which 
quickly realized that prisoners of war would have to be dealt with separately 
from civilian internees, as the plight of the latter was part of the overall 
problem of protecting civilians in wartime.36 The ICRC therefore submitted 
two draft conventions to the Eleventh Conference, one concerning prisoners 
of war, the other civilians in the power of an enemy.37

On the questionable pretext that the fate of civilians in enemy hands was a 
matter for the laws of war and not for the Red Cross, the Eleventh 
Conference rejected the draft text on civilians and confined itself to voicing 
what amounted to a pious hope, with no practical impact whatsoever.38

So while the draft convention on prisoners of war was forwarded to the 
Swiss government for submission to a diplomatic conference,39 the text on 
civilians was quietly dropped. The ICRC tried in vain to have it re-examined 
at the Twelfth Conference, which adopted a resolution that was as well- 
intentioned as it was useless.40

So the first attempts to establish international rules for the protection of 
civilians in the hands of the enemy ended in failure. The ICRC had to decide 
whether a different approach might offer a better chance of success.

The ICRC’s draft code for prisoners of war included a provision covering 
civilian prisoners of an age to take up arms; Article 91 stated:
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If the belligerents should take measures which partially or wholly restrict the 
freedom of civilians of the adverse party who find themselves on their territory at 
the start of hostilities and who are liable to be called up, the persons concerned 
shall be considered to be prisoners of war and shall be treated as such.41

While this draft article protected only one group of civilians affected by war, 
it still would have had considerable impact, since it granted a defined status 
to an important category of people. It also aimed to set a kind of ‘minimum 
standard’ of treatment, for how could women, children and the elderly be 
treated more severely than men eligible for military service?

The 1929 Diplomatic Conference turned down this draft article on the 
grounds that the question did not come within the scope of its work;42 
instead it included the following recommendation in the Final Act:

The Conference ... recommends that an exhaustive study should be made with a 
view to the conclusion of an international Convention regarding the condition and 
the protection of civilians of enemy nationality in the territory of a belligerent or 
in territory occupied by a belligerent.43

Thus, the second attempt to obtain legal safeguards for civilians in enemy 
hands also came to nothing.

The International Committee went back to the drawing board, and pre
pared a draft convention for submission to the Fifteenth International 
Conference, to be held in Tokyo in 1934; the text covered enemy aliens on 
the territory of a belligerent and the population of a territory occupied by a 
belligerent.44

This draft included general principles covering, in particular, permission 
to leave enemy territory, as well as the prohibition of reprisals, of deportation 
and of the execution of hostages; it granted interned civilians a level of treat
ment at least equal to that required for prisoners of war; supervisory meas
ures were modelled on those set forth in the Prisoners-of-War Code.45

The Tokyo Draft, as it came to be called, did not escape criticism; some 
provisions, notably those concerning occupied territories, might well appear 
over-cautious when set against the experiences of the First World War. But 
the document did place limits on the internment of civilian enemy aliens and 
on the actions of the occupying power: it banned the most arbitrary and cruel 
measures, and was therefore a valuable safeguard for civilian victims of war. 
Perhaps its most important aspect was that it lent firm support to the activi
ties of the Protecting Powers and the ICRC; one provision echoed Article 88 
of the Prisoners-of-War Code:

The foregoing provisions do not constitute any obstacle to the hum anitarian 
work which the International Red Cross Committee [sic] may perform for the 
protection of enemy civilians with the consent of the belligerents concerned.46

The Tokyo Conference recognized ‘the great interest attaching to the draft 
. . .’, and requested the ICRC to take the necessary steps towards the conclu
sion of a convention protecting civilians.47
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The Committee then transmitted the draft to the Swiss government, which 
began consulting those capitals most closely concerned. Several governments 
were reticent. The French, in particular, made clear their ‘firm and definite 
refusal’, according to Swiss Foreign Minister Giuseppe Motta.48 In these cir
cumstances Berne felt that the ‘prospects were not promising enough’ for a 
diplomatic conference to be held with any real chance of success, and gave up 
the idea.49

Despite this setback, the ICRC did not consider the plan irretrievably lost. 
Following the Sixteenth International Conference, held in London in June
1938, the Committee resumed work on several draft conventions, in particu
lar the Tokyo Draft. This time it contacted the governments of both 
Switzerland and the Netherlands,50 for whilst the Tokyo Draft, in seeking to 
establish a special set of rules to protect certain categories of people from the 
effects of war, could be viewed on the one hand as an extension to the 
Geneva Conventions of which the Swiss government was the depositary, in 
trying to restrict the freedom of the occupying power it could also be seen as 
a development of the Regulations attached to the Fourth Hague Convention, 
whose depositary was the Dutch government. After discussions between the 
two capitals and the ICRC, the Dutch government said, in the spring of
1939, that it was prepared to give Berne a free hand so that ‘the subject 
might be put before an international conference as soon as possible , . .’.51

The Swiss government engaged in new consultations with a view to calling 
a diplomatic conference early in 1940.52 But it was too late. The outbreak of 
the Second World War prevented the conference from taking place.

And so, apart from the meagre safeguards afforded by Articles 42 to 56 of 
the Hague Regulations, civilian victims had no legal protection against the 
cataclysmic events that lay ahead.

The most monstrous crimes against humanity were to take place before the 
international community finally agreed to adopt a convention protecting the 
civilian victims of war.

5. Conclusions

On the eve of the Second World War, what had the ICRC managed to 
achieve in the development of humanitarian law?

There were two new Conventions, signed on 27 July 1929:

•  the Geneva Convention for the Amelioration of the Condition of the 
Wounded and Sick in Armies in the Field;

•  the Convention relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War.

These two agreements were a decisive advance on existing law: the elimina
tion of the general participation clause (clausula si omnes), the prohibition of 
reprisals, the establishment of sufficiently detailed legal rules and of a control
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mechanism all combined to offer wounded and sick soldiers, as well as pris
oners of war, a level of protection that matched humanitarian aspirations.

But no such protection was obtained for civilians. The persistent efforts of 
the International Committee had failed to achieve their desired result. The 
reluctance of some countries to agree to legal protection for civilians showed 
only too clearly that they did not want to give up any of their freedom of 
action in this sphere, regardless of the risk that civilians might once more be 
subjected to arbitrary treatment while in captivity or under occupation.

There was, therefore, a serious disparity: on the one hand, prisoners of war 
were protected by a set of detailed legal rules, with many safeguards; on the 
other, civilians had no legal protection and were at the mercy of the govern
ment into whose hands they had fallen. Regardless of its own wishes, the 
ICRC was subject to the constraints of this situation.

Even though the 1929 Diplomatic Conference had not given the 
Committee any specific rights of which it could avail itself, it had nonetheless 
recognized its role in the protection of prisoners of war and mandated the 
Committee to create a central information agency. Here, the ICRC had a firm 
foundation for its work, at least when dealing with countries that were party 
to the Prisoners-of-War Convention.

The situation was quite the reverse when it came to civilians: there was no 
legal framework to which the Committee could refer, and no document to 
uphold its authority in this field. Any initiatives that the ICRC might take on 
behalf of civilians would be totally dependent on the belligerents’ good will -  
a quality in markedly short supply in relations between a nation at war and 
its enemies.

The difficulties encountered by the ICRC in its humanitarian activities 
during the Second World War are only too clearly foreshadowed. But before 
going on to consider that chapter of the Committee’s history, we shall first 
look at how its operations developed in the inter-war period.
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C H A P T E R  V I I

THE INTERNATIONAL COMMITTEE 
AND THE CONFLICTS OF THE 
INTER-WAR PERIOD (1919-39)

F o r  w h a t  c a n  w a r
b u t  e n d le s s  w a r  s till b re e d ?
John  M ilton

1. Introduction

The church bells which greeted the signing of the Armistice on 11 November 
1918 seemed to mark the beginning of a new era in which mankind would be 
saved forever from the scourge of war. ‘Never again!’ was the fervent cry. It 
was to be the end not just of this war, but of all wars.

Popular optimism found support in the idealism of President Wilson. The 
Allies’ victory was seen as a triumph of right over might, in the firm belief that 
the new world order established within the League of Nations would banish the 
spectre of the terrible slaughter from which Europe had just emerged exhausted.

How these hopes were to be dashed! The upheaval had been far too great 
for stability to be restored by the simple stroke of a pen. The old world order 
had been destroyed beyond repair, while the birth of the new order, based on 
the Treaty of Versailles, was accompanied by more bloody disruptions: the 
Russian Civil War, the Spartacist insurrection in Germany, revolution and 
counter-revolution in Hungary, the wars between Russia and Poland and 
between Greece and Turkey, and the continuing Franco-German antagonism 
which culminated in the occupation of the Ruhr.

It was not until 1924 that Europe at last settled down. A few brief years of 
hope ensued, marked notably by the end of the Soviet Union’s isolation, the 
easing of tension between France and Germany, the Locarno Treaty and the 
Briand-Kellogg Pact. These were boom years, the ‘roaring twenties’ during 
which prosperity and illusion conjured up an impression of enduring peace.

However, peace vanished along with prosperity: the Great Depression trig
gered by the Wall Street crash in October 1929 ushered in new political crises 
-  the collapse of currency values and of fragile democratic governments 
unable to deal with hunger and unemployment, and the rise of totalitarian 
regimes bent on revenge and conquest.

The myth of collective security was shattered at its first test, leaving inter
national relations at the mercy of armed force, ultimatums and faits
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accomplis. In an atmosphere of growing tension, the conflict in Ethiopia, the 
Spanish Civil War and the Sino-Japanese conflict were the precursors of a 
new global conflict.

The inter-war period appears, then, as a small island of peace between two 
phases of violence and instability, the first of which was an extension of World 
War I while the second was already setting the scene for World War II.

How did the ICRC’s work develop during this troubled interlude, so fraught 
with conflict, civil war, revolution and counter-revolution?

Obviously, the Committee’s ability to intervene effectively depended on the 
legal and practical considerations peculiar to each situation it was faced with. 
These can be grouped in three categories:

•  international armed conflicts;
•  non-international armed conflicts;
•  internal disturbances and tension.

The Committee carried out protection and assistance operations in the fol
lowing international conflicts:

•  the Greco-Turkish War (1919-23);
•  the occupation of the Ruhr (1923-5);
•  the ‘Manchurian Incident’ (1931-3);
•  the Chaco War (1932-5);
•  the Italo-Ethiopian War (1935-6);
•  the Sino-Japanese conflict (1937-9).

Each of these will be discussed in turn in the following sections.
The work of the ICRC during the Russian Civil War, during the events in 

Upper Silesia and in the Spanish Civil War will be covered in Chapter IX, 
which deals with the ICRC’s activities on behalf of the victims of non
international armed conflicts.

As the Committee’s activities to help victims of internal disturbances and 
tension do not come within the scope of this study, they will not be included 
in it.1

2. The Greco-Turkish War (1919-23)2

The break-up of the Ottoman Empire after the First World War appeared to 
leave the way open to Greece to restore its pre-eminence in Asia Minor. In 
May 1919 a Greek expeditionary force landed at Smyrna (Izmir) and began 
advancing inland. The conflict initially went in favour of Greece, whose 
forces penetrated deep into Anatolia, but the invasion aroused Turkish



134 The IC RC  and the Protection o f  War Victims

nationalistic fervour and soon met with determined resistance. In August 
1922 the Turks scored a decisive victory and on 9 September their troops 
recaptured Smyrna. Meanwhile, hundreds of thousands of refugees had fled 
from the fighting in various parts of the country.

An armistice was signed at Mudanya on 11 October 1922, and peace was 
formalized by the Treaty of Lausanne, signed on 24 July the following year.

The conflict was fought with appalling barbarity on both sides. In the rural 
areas, where Christians and Muslims were closely intermingled, gangs of 
irregular troops indulged in an orgy of destruction and killing. Entire regions 
were laid waste, their villages burnt to the ground, their crops destroyed, 
their livestock slaughtered and the population massacred or sent fleeing for 
their lives.

The Lausanne Conference decided that the only solution to the problem 
was the compulsory exchange of the Greek and Turkish minority popula
tions, thus ending a three-thousand-year Greek presence on the eastern coast 
of the Aegean.

In this war, where racial and religious hatred led to massacre upon mas
sacre, and where scorched-earth tactics brought about widespread devasta
tion, the ICRC responded in three ways:

•  visiting detainees;
•  providing emergency assistance;
•  repatriating prisoners.

The ICRC twice sent temporary delegations to Greece and Anatolia to visit 
prisoners of war and civilians held by the opposing sides: the first was in 
January and February 1922, the second a year later.3

During these missions the delegates drew up lists of military and civilian 
prisoners, resolved many tracing requests from families, examined the prison
ers’ conditions of detention and approached the authorities to request any 
necessary improvements, distributed relief items to the prisoners and 
arranged for the exchange of medical personnel, the sick and disabled and 
certain groups of civilian internees.4

These activities were a clear extension of the visits carried out by the ICRC 
during the First World War. But what were the chances of extending such 
protection to the minority populations, who were hardest hit by the war? In 
1921 and 1922 the Committee tried to organize relief missions to the Muslim 
communities in Thrace and the Christian communities in Anatolia, but met 
with a point-blank refusal by the authorities.5

The rout of the Greek forces in September 1922 resulted in the exodus of 
hundreds of thousands of refugees -  women, children and old people -  who 
sought refuge in a Greece ruined by twelve years of war and overwhelmed by 
its defeat. The situation was no better for the thousands of refugees pouring 
into Turkey, where vast areas had been laid waste.6

With the help of the Save the Children Fund International Union, the 
Greek Red Cross and the Turkish Red Crescent, the ICRC mounted a large-
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scale relief operation. Even before the cease-fire, it sent missions to Greece 
and Turkey, where its delegates made an initial assessment of the number of 
refugees and their needs, encouraged co-operation between the various relief 
bodies, set up communal canteens and special feeding programmes for 
infants, and distributed food, clothing, blankets and medical supplies.7

But the flood of refugees was so great that the ICRC’s own resources 
quickly proved inadequate to ensure their survival. The relief operation was 
therefore taken over by the High Commissioner for Refugees, with the 
support of the League of Nations.8 The Committee’s own intervention had 
essentially been to provide emergency relief.

The Armistice of Mudanya opened the way for all the nations concerned 
by the status of the Dardanelles and Bosporus Straits and the restoration of 
peace in the Near East to meet at the Lausanne Conference.

On 16 January 1923 the Secretary-General of the Conference, René 
Massigli, informed the Committee that the Greek and Turkish delegations 
were close to agreement on exchanging interned civilians and some prisoners 
of war, without awaiting the formal peace treaty:

The two Governments concerned are in agreement for this double exchange to 
take place under the supervision of a Commission of the International Red Cross 
including three members chosen by the International Committee of the Red Cross 
from among nationals of Powers which took no part in the war, plus one Greek 
and one Turkish representative. The Commission would determine and supervise 
arrangements for the exchange operations and the transport.9

The agreement between Greece and Turkey was signed on 30 January 1923. 
It provided for the repatriation of all civilian internees by both sides, regard
less of the respective numbers, and of all Turkish prisoners of war in 
exchange for an equivalent number of Greek prisoners of war, officer for 
officer and soldier for soldier; the remainder of the Greek prisoners of war 
were to be repatriated after the signature of peace.

Article 6 called for the establishment of an International Commission, to 
execute the agreement, comprising three representatives of Red Cross 
Societies from states that had remained neutral during the World War, as 
well as one Greek and one Turkish representative. This Commission was 
entrusted with the task of directing the operation, settling the methods by 
which they were to be effected and supervising their execution. It was in par
ticular mandated to receive from the Greek and Turkish authorities the 
hostages and prisoners to be repatriated, verify their number and identity and 
hand them over to the authorities of the other side; to organize the voyage -  
for which the Greek government was to provide ships -  and to proceed with 
all research and enquiries necessary to establish the fate of hostages or pris
oners of war claimed by one or the other party and not handed over.10

As the neutral members of the International Commission had to be 
members of Red Cross Societies, the ICRC appointed people from outside its 
ranks: it called on Colonel Wildbolz, President of the Bernese section of the
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Swiss Red Cross and former head of the ICRC’s delegation in Germany. 
Dr Lindsjo, of the Swedish Red Cross, and Dr Page of Fribourg.”

From 19 March to 4 May 1923 the Commission supervised the repatria
tion of 4921 civilians (4601 Turkish and 320 Greek internees and hostages) 
and of 20,118 prisoners of war (Turks: 9748 soldiers and 329 officers; 
Greeks: 9748 soldiers and 293 officers).12

After this first phase of the repatriations under the 30 January agreement 
was completed, Col. Wildbolz and Dr Lindsjôe returned home while 
Dr Page stayed on to conduct the enquiries provided for in Article 6 of the 
agreement, into the whereabouts of prisoners not accounted for.13

Some five thousand Greek prisoners of war remained in Turkish hands; 
they were visited by the ICRC in Anatolia during the months of June and July 
1923.14

The Treaty of Lausanne, signed on 24 July 1923, ended twelve years of 
war in the Near East. The International Commission then resumed its work 
and repatriated the remaining Greek prisoners of war, as well as a number of 
Greek civilian internees who could not be included in the first phase of the 
operation. In all, 33,183 civilian and military prisoners were repatriated by 
the Commission.15

The part played by the ICRC in the operation merits attention. The 
Commission appointed under Article 6 of the 30 January agreement was not 
merely given the authority to negotiate or supervise, but was also made 
responsible for directing and carrying out the operation. While its members 
were chosen from outside the Committee’s ranks, the Commission acted as 
though it were part of the ICRC: whenever it encountered difficulties with 
one side or the other, it asked the Committee for guidance,16 and at the end 
of the operation it was to the Committee that it made its final report.17

3. The occupation of the Ruhr (1923-5)18

In order to compel Germany to resume payments of the reparations imposed 
by the peace treaty, the French government decided to occupy the Ruhr: 
French and Belgian troops entered the valley, with its rich coalfields, on 
11 January 1923. Unable to oppose the invasion by force, the German gov
ernment ordered a campaign of passive resistance in the occupied territories. 
A general strike, accompanied by riots and acts of sabotage, led to repressive 
measures by the occupying forces, including the expulsion of German officials 
and railway staff, internment, hostage-taking, arrests and imprisonment.

German resistance, weakened by the economic crisis and the currency col
lapse, ended in the autumn of 1923. The occupying troops stayed on until the 
summer of 1925.

While the invasion of the Ruhr did not, strictly speaking, amount to a war 
-  Germany did not offer armed resistance -  it was certainly a show of 
strength resulting in military occupation, and as such could be compared to a
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wartime occupation. The intervention of a neutral intermediary was fully 
justified.

At the request of the German Red Cross, the International Committee sent 
a fact-finding mission to the Ruhr in August 1923 to enquire into:

1. Health and economic conditions, the state of hospitals, forced prostitution.
2. Hostages.
3. Expulsions.
4. Prisons.
5. Acts of violence against civilians.
6. Supplies.
7. Acts harmful to the prestige and activities of the Red Cross.19

With the consent of the commander of the occupying forces, the ICRC was 
able to carry out these enquiries on behalf of the German Red Cross. The del
egates made a particular point of checking on the conditions in which prison
ers were held: they visited thirteen places of detention housing common law 
prisoners and hostages as well as detainees arrested on political grounds and 
sentenced by military tribunals set up by the occupying forces.20 Further 
ICRC missions were sent to the Ruhr and the Rhineland Palatinate in 
November 1923 and May 1924, to visit prisoners to whom the German Red 
Cross could not obtain access.21

The ICRC does not appear to have carried out any relief activities during 
these missions; however, the Joint Council of the ICRC and the League of 
Red Cross Societies22 appealed to National Societies on 30 November 1923 
to support the German Red Cross in assisting victims of the disastrous econ
omic crisis in Germany.23

Two comments may be made on the ICRC’s intervention during the occu
pation of the Ruhr:

a) As far as is known, this was the ICRC’s first operation in an occupied ter
ritory; during the First World War, ICRC delegates had been unable to 
visit occupied areas, other than in very exceptional cases and then only to 
visit prisoners of war.

b) The delegates’ mission was not only to visit detainees, but also to make a 
general assessment of the relations between the occupying forces and the 
local population.

4. The occupation of Manchuria and the Shanghai incidents
(1931-3)24

For Japan, territorial expansion was seen as the culmination of the economic 
and social changes that had begun during the Meiji period. China seemed the 
natural target for Japan’s imperial ambitions: engrossed in its own internal 
upheavals, unable to restore its cohesion and unity, the old ‘Middle 
Kingdom’ lay wide open to new encroachments. Japan’s aims, however,
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brought Tokyo into conflict with Europe and the United States, which were 
determined to hold on to their interests in China and were not prepared to 
give way to an upstart competitor. The national integrity of China, while far 
from being a political reality, remained a tenet of Western foreign policy, as 
Japan had learned to its cost in 1895 and 1921.

While the 1929 economic crisis clipped the wings of the Western powers, it 
rekindled Japan’s ambitions: as its principal foreign outlets closed up, why 
not carve out new markets by force? By opting for conflict, Japan dealt a 
lethal blow to the League of Nations’ efforts to establish world peace through 
collective security and began a period of brazen confrontation which was to 
last fifteen years and bring about the collapse of the two giants of the Far 
East.

On 18 September 1931 invading Japanese forces set out to conquer 
Manchuria and then Jehol province. Unable to put up any valid armed resist
ance, and with only muted support from the League of Nations, China began 
a boycott of Japanese imports. The move had a severe effect on the Japanese 
economy, leading to the closure of many factories and trading firms.

Apparently to force an end to the boycott, Japanese troops landed at 
Shanghai on 29 January 1932, where they came up against stiff resistance 
from China’s XlXth army. The fierce fighting took a very heavy toll, and 
many areas were virtually wiped out by shelling and bombing, sending the 
local Chinese population fleeing to seek refuge at the gates of the foreign con
cessions or in the countryside. The events inflamed world opinion, in contrast 
to the indifference which had greeted the seizure of Manchuria.

The clashes in Shanghai ended with a truce on 3 March 1932, but fighting 
continued north of the Great Wall. An armistice was finally signed at T ’ang- 
ku on 31 May 1933, after which Japanese forces vacated Shanghai but main
tained control of the north-eastern provinces, in which they created the 
puppet State of Manchukuo. While Japan prepared for fresh conquests, 
China refused to accept the loss of its territory, so the settlement was no 
more than an interlude.

Following the Japanese example, the world coyly named the events the 
'Manchurian (or Chinese] Incident’; but such banal terms could not hide the 
fact that, with the deployment of large numbers of troops and considerable 
military equipment, a war in all but name was indeed taking place.

The ICRC followed these developments with concern, but what could it 
do?

On 22 February 1932, the Committee asked the National Societies of both 
Japan and China whether their governments had opened official information 
bureaux, in accordance with Article 14 of the 1907 Hague Regulations. It 
also asked them whether they thought a neutral agency, as provided for in 
Article 79 of the Geneva Convention on prisoners of war, would be needed.25

The Chinese Red Cross merely replied that the articles in question were 
being respected, without specifying how. The Japanese Red Cross said that 
there was no question of the articles being applied, since no state of war
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existed between the two countries; it added that the Japanese army in the 
Shanghai area might he arresting or detaining Chinese soldiers ‘whether in 
uniform or civilian dress, to exclude immediate danger, but was not holding 
them longer than necessary’.26

Neither reply was very reassuring.
In the meantime, an ICRC delegate -  Sidney Brown -  was due to sail from 

Marseilles on 6 February on his way to Japan. The Committee instructed him 
to stop off in Shanghai; he arrived on 6 March, just after the fighting had 
ended.27

Brown immediately contacted the leaders of the Chinese Red Cross, the 
Japanese military authorities, consular representatives and some Catholic 
missionaries who knew the area well and were able to help him either as 
guides or interpreters.28

Together with senior members of the Chinese Red Cross, Brown visited 
many of the thirty-nine emergency hospitals set up by it, where he saw at first 
hand the range of injuries caused by the fighting and assessed the facilities for 
treating them. He also went to the mobile field unit set up by the Hong Kong 
Chapter of the Order of St John, as well as several Japanese military 
hospitals.29

Brown also tried to get information about prisoners of war: he found none 
on the Chinese side, presumably because the Chinese army had remained on 
the defensive, but met thirteen wounded Chinese soldiers captured by the 
Japanese and being looked after in hospital. No mention was made of able- 
bodied prisoners.30

Matters were different with regard to civilian prisoners. Soon after the 
fighting began, the consular corps had formed a committee to keep track of 
civilians who had been interned. On 25 February the Japanese authorities 
allowed committee members to visit the three camps where the internees were 
being held. The ICRC delegate decided not to visit the camps himself, since 
they were about to be closed down when he arrived in Shanghai.31

Brown went to several suburbs destroyed by the shelling and bombing, in 
particular Chapei ‘which looked just like a town in the devastated areas of 
France in 1918’.32 He also visited much of the region occupied by the 
Japanese army ‘to see how the Japanese troops behaved towards Chinese 
civilians, and to find out whether there were people suffering from hunger or 
sickness who needed help’.33

The areas where fighting had taken place were themselves a cause for 
serious concern, for whereas the Japanese had cremated their own dead, as 
their traditions demanded, they had simply left the bodies of Chinese where 
they lay. There was consequently a great risk of epidemics, and local Chinese 
groups which were prepared to collect the bodies and perform the traditional 
burial rites were barred from the areas. Brown and the Chinese Red Cross 
managed to obtain permission from the Japanese for the burials to be carried 
out, and under his protection a local welfare group, joined by volunteers 
from the National Society, placed the remains in coffins and interred them.
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The Shanghai region was thus protected from epidemics and the Chinese sol
diers were given a decent burial.34

The delegate was also asked to look into a number of complaints made by 
the Chinese concerning alleged Japanese violations of the Geneva 
Convention.35

Brown, who was expected in Tokyo, left Shanghai on 20 March. From 
then on the Committee’s contacts with the Chinese Red Cross were main
tained by Henri Cuénod, Shanghai representative of the Nansen Office for 
Refugees, who had previously worked as an ICRC delegate in Greece.36

The ICRC had also thought of sending a delegate to Manchukuo but aban
doned the idea, apparently believing that he would not have sufficient 
freedom of action.37

What conclusions can be drawn from the ICRC’s intervention in the 
Manchurian conflict?

The Committee quite clearly was content to make its presence known 
without trying either to intervene directly on behalf of the victims or to set up 
independent operations in China.38

One cannot help thinking that, like the governments and the general public 
at the time, the ICRC underestimated the gravity of the conflict. It also seems 
to have been hampered by the fact that war had not been declared; there was 
a general acceptance of the spurious argument that peaceful relations reigned 
between Japan and China. Such an attitude seems hardly conceivable today, 
but at the time respect for certain formalities was still considered an essential 
factor in international relations: war and peace were seen as two distinct con
ditions and hostile acts could not be envisaged outside a state of war, which 
was itself surrounded by a well-defined procedure.

This raised the question of the binding nature of the Geneva and Hague 
Conventions ‘in the event of armed conflicts in peacetime’, particularly in 
view of Japan’s flat refusal to admit their applicability.39 The ICRC felt it 
necessary to raise the question as to ‘the application, by analogy, of the pro
visions of the Geneva Convention and the Prisoners-of-War Code in situ
ations of armed conflict not accompanied by a declaration of w ar’ at the 
Fifteenth International Conference of the Red Cross, meeting at Tokyo in 
19 34.40 The Conference clearly affirmed that the humanitarian conventions 
should be applied in non-declared wars; the fact that the question had to be 
discussed at all is indicative of the confusion caused by the ‘Manchurian 
Incident’.

5. The Chaco War ( 1932-5)41

South America gave the appearance of a haven of peace. While the peoples of 
Europe and the Far East seemed to be continually at each other’s throats,
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South Americans had not known war since 1884. But although the Latin 
American republics had managed to avoid armed conflict, they seemed 
unable to resolve certain differences that marred their relations: this was 
notably the case in a border dispute between Bolivia and Paraguay dating 
back to the mid-nineteenth century.

The bone of contention was a vast wilderness known as the Chaco Boreal 
or Gran Chaco, virtually uninhabited except for a few Indian tribes. The two 
countries had been unable to agree on partition of the territory: although 
they had colonized only the edges of it, each side claimed it all. As the two 
governments sent patrols ever deeper into the area, establishing forward 
positions, incidents were inevitable, and clashes began in June 1932, rapidly 
escalating into open hostilities. From then on the two sides became locked in 
a futile and wasteful struggle: neither was able to overcome the logistical 
difficulties of moving over inhospitable terrain without roads and railways, 
and so each advance cost them dear. Neither was capable of inflicting a deci
sive victory and finally both were defeated by exhaustion. When hostilities 
ended in June 1935, both countries were ruined to the point of collapse.

In the summer of 1933 the Committee sent a mission to Paraguay and 
Bolivia; its members were Emmanuel Galland, a Swiss living in Buenos Aires 
where he was secretary of the South American YMCA Federation, and 
Dr Rodolfo Talice, professor of parasitology at the University of Montevideo.42

The purpose of the mission was to visit prisoner-of-war camps. In 
Paraguay the delegates went to several military hospitals and 24 internment 
centres where almost all of the 1200 captured Bolivian officers and men were 
being held; a few other camps, difficult to reach and containing few prison
ers, were not visited. In Bolivia the delegates visited a number of hospitals as 
well as three camps where 137 Paraguayans were held. The proposals made 
by the delegates to the two governments for improvements in the prisoners’ 
conditions were generally accepted.43 The delegates also obtained permission 
to organize the repatriation of wounded and sick prisoners: 40 of them were 
sent home in two operations carried out after the mission.44

Apart from this Galland and Talice considered the possibility of opening 
an information agency for prisoners of war; but as the Uruguayan govern
ment had opened a bureau at Montevideo which, in co-operation with the 
Rotary Clubs of Asunción and La Paz, was ensuring that the prisoners’ mail 
was forwarded, the ICRC decided not to go ahead.45

The conflict continued, however, and the number of prisoners grew. The 
Committee therefore decided to send another mission in autumn 1934, which 
was carried out by Lucien Cramer, a member of the Committee, and Félix 
Roulet; they were accompanied by Galland and Talice.

There were then some 18,000 Bolivian prisoners in Paraguay and 2500 
Paraguayans held in Bolivia. The delegates were able to visit the camps freely 
in both countries and speak with the prisoners in private. They informed the 
respective governments of any inadequacies they had observed, and as a 
result the conditions of detention were improved in many ways even before
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the ICRC mission ended.46 The team also managed to persuade both sides to 
agree in principle to a simultaneous release of more wounded and sick pris
oners; this operation took place in May 1935 and enabled 157 prisoners to 
be repatriated.47

The missions sent by the ICRC during the Chaco War clearly served their 
intended purpose: the delegates were able to bring about distinct improve
ments in the conditions of detention and negotiated the repatriation of 
severely injured captives. Generally speaking the ICRC succeeded in carrying 
out the tasks assigned to it by the 1929 Convention on prisoners of war even 
though neither Bolivia nor Paraguay was as yet a party to the treaty.

Nevertheless, it could be said that the ICRC’s intervention did not go as far 
as it might have done: ‘What restricted its scope,’ as André Durand has cor
rectly pointed out,

was the fact that it had no permanent delegation with the two Governments and 
was obliged to limit its action to two missions, effective as long as their mandate 
continued, but not as much as they would have been had the ICRC’s 
representatives been present throughout.48

In short, during the Chaco War the ICRC was content to use an operational 
approach that had been successfully tried and tested during the First World 
War; it did not seek to broaden its activities by taking new initiatives.

6. The Italo-Ethiopian War (1935-6)49

Italy had grown weary of accumulating vast, unprofitable overseas territories 
-  a ‘collection of deserts’. Mussolini dreamed of conquering Ethiopia and 
acquiring a colonial empire that matched his ambitions. A victory in 
Abyssinia would also expunge the humiliating memory of Italy’s 1896 defeat 
by the Ethiopians at Adowa, while providing the Fascist regime with what its 
dictator wanted above all else: military glory.

Preparations were under way from 1933 onwards in the two Italian 
colonies bordering Ethiopia -  Eritrea to the north, Somalia to the south. The 
Walwal incident on 5 December 1934, in which Italian and Ethiopian patrols 
clashed, served as a pretext for a large-scale campaign of provocation and 
intimidation. While the League of Nations vainly sought to preserve peace, 
the non-stop passage of ships bringing troops and military equipment 
through the Suez Canal left little doubt about Mussolini’s intentions.

But the time of the scramble for Africa was past, and by the 1930s the 
world was no longer willing to tolerate new colonial conquests. Since the 
overriding concern was to prevent a new global conflict by taking collective 
action against aggression, no one was prepared to grant a well-armed and 
more powerful state the right to conquer another independent nation, what
ever the former’s claims of having a ‘civilizing mission’ and the latter’s level 
of development.
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Furthermore, Ethiopia had since 1923 been a member of the League of 
Nations, of which Italy was a founding member; Ethiopia could therefore 
invoke the protection of the Covenant, in particular Article 10, under which 
member states undertook ‘to respect and preserve as against external aggres
sion the territorial integrity and existing political independence of all 
Members of the League Article 16 stipulated that if one member resorted 
to war in disregard of the Covenant it shall, ipso facto, be deemed to 
have committed an act of war against all other Members of the League’.

The prospect of collective action by member states did not deter Mussolini, 
and on 3 October 1935 Italian forces launched an invasion of Ethiopia from 
the north and south. The struggle was unequal: while Italy had all the trap
pings of a modern mechanized army -  tracked vehicles, tanks, artillery, 
reconnaissance aircraft and bombers -  the Ethiopians had little more than 
obsolete rifles and a few machine guns. The Ethiopian army was more of a 
large grouping of feudal warriors, the Emperor himself having limited 
authority over the local chiefs.^

The hilly, rough terrain was the Ethiopians’ main ally, and for a while they 
managed to pin down the invaders. But from the spring of 1936 the Italians 
started using a new weapon against which the Ethiopians were utterly 
defenceless: mustard gas. The chemical was first used against the front lines, 
in bombs and shells, and later against positions in the rear, by simply spray
ing transit and rallying points. Its effect was devastating, spreading panic 
among both the army and the civilian population. Within a few weeks, 
Ethiopian resistance was crushed.

The League of Nations, whose authority had already been dented by the 
Manchurian conflict, could not stand back and watch one member state 
being taken over by another. With the only weapons it had, it tried to halt 
this war of conquest which it had been unable to prevent: on 11 October 
1935, the League Assembly took note of the Italian aggression and imposed 
an embargo on sales of arms and munitions to Italy. Economic sanctions 
came into force on 1 8 November. The war between Italy and Ethiopia thus 
turned into a trial of strength pitting Italy against the League of Nations and, 
more significantly, against the fifty member states which had voted for the 
sanctions.

For Italy this brought a real risk of economic strangulation: the suspension 
of credits, a halt to its exports and a ban on some of its imports threatened to 
paralyse the economy. The country could not put up with this situation 
indefinitely.

But even at the height of the crisis, the world’s main preoccupation 
remained the threat posed by the rise of Hitler. Both France and Britain 
hoped to persuade Mussolini to join a common front to resist the Nazis’ 
strategy of intimidation and violence, and so those sanctions which could 
have brought Italy to its knees -  an oil embargo and the closure of the Suez 
Canal -  were not used. The other measures were half-heartedly applied and 
served only to alienate Mussolini for good while doing nothing to help
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Ethiopia. On 5 May 1936 the Italian army took Addis Ababa, and four days 
later Mussolini proclaimed the outright annexation of the country.

For the League of Nations, this was an unmitigated disaster. It continued 
to operate for a few more years, but as an empty shell devoid of influence. 
Governments realized that another way had to be found to ensure their secur
ity. Fundamentally, and despite the defunct organization’s subsequent 
replacement by the United Nations, the very principle of collective security 
had been irrevocably undermined.

Ethiopia had not taken part in the drafting of the law of war, and at the 
time of the Walwal incident was not party to any of the humanitarian con
ventions. The growing external threat made them suddenly more pertinent, 
and on 15 July 1935, in response to an urgent approach by the ICRC, 
Ethiopia acceded to the 1929 Geneva Convention on the wounded and sick. 
In announcing this, the Committee drew attention to the fact that in the event 
of war the accession would take effect immediately. On 20 September 
Ethiopia became party to the 1925 Geneva Protocol for the Prohibition of the 
Use in War of Asphyxiating, Poisonous or Other Gases and of Bacteriological 
Methods of Warfare. Italy was already party to both treaties, which were 
thus binding from the start of hostilities. However, despite the ICRC’s 
urging, Ethiopia did not accede to the 1929 Prisoners-of-War Code.51

The war in Ethiopia presented the Red Cross with a new challenge. For 
while the Italian army had a well-equipped medical service, supported by a 
National Society capable of summoning up considerable resources, the situ
ation was quite different on the Ethiopian side: the army had no medical 
service -  there were no Ethiopian doctors -  and the country’s medical struc
ture consisted only of a few hospitals set up by missionaries. The Ethiopian 
Red Cross, created on 25 July 1935 and recognized by the ICRC two months 
later, barely existed other than on paper. With no medical or public health 
facilities to speak of, Ethiopia suddenly found itself confronted with the mur
derous force of modern warfare. The demands to be met by any humanitar
ian operation would therefore be considerable.

Equally daunting were the obstacles to be overcome: because of the 
country’s long-standing isolation and its level of development, the remoteness 
of the war zones, the absence of roads and communications and the danger 
of bombardment and banditry, the difficulties involved in organizing relief 
activities appeared insurmountable. To make matters worse, the existing 
medical structure could offer no local support. The approach used elsewhere 
since 1863 was completely inapplicable here.

Fortunately, National Societies were not discouraged by these problems, 
and many of them had begun preparing to help even before the war started. 
In Geneva, the International Committee was also gearing up for action.

On 4 October 1935, the Committee sent a telegram to the Ethiopian and 
Italian National Societies, offering its services:

In view opening of hostilities we are at your disposal as per decisions of
International Conferences to  appeal if necessary for help of sister Societies.



The Conflicts o f  the Inter-War Period 145

Please indicate type of help possibly needed in terms of personnel, supplies, 
m oney.32

The Ethiopian Red Cross replied the following day, requesting medical air
craft, field hospitals and personnel, medical supplies and equipment, as well 
as a monthly grant of ten thousand pounds sterling for the running expenses 
of the hospitals.53 

The reply by the Italian Red Cross was short and clear:

Italian Red Cross very gratefully expresses sincere thanks to International 
Committee for its noble and fraternal offer which it greatly appreciates and 
informs it that the means of assistance available to the Society are sufficient for 
any eventuality East Africa.54

The two replies reflected the totally different circumstances faced by the bel
ligerents. But the Italian response had the effect of making any intervention 
by the ICRC and the National Societies of neutral countries one-sided, a situ
ation that was to continue throughout the war. Until then, Red Cross impar
tiality had generally been demonstrated by the fact that it helped both sides in 
a conflict; in this war, however, assistance was provided only for the 
Ethiopians. This was not because the Red Cross refused to help the Italians, 
but because the Italians declined the help offered.

To provide care for the wounded soldiers was the overriding humanitarian 
concern. The National Societies of Britain, Finland, the Netherlands, 
Norway, Sweden and Egypt sent what were then known as ‘ambulances’; 
these were in fact full-scale mobile hospitals comprising doctors and nurses, 
medical equipment and supplies, and vehicles. Other Societies sent contribu
tions in cash or in kind. The Ethiopian Red Cross itself managed to form 
seven such mobile medical units which were led by doctors recruited from 
Europe or the United States.

Thanks to their superhuman efforts in the face of considerable risks, these 
units formed the basis of a medical service working behind the front lines and 
along the Ethiopian army’s main supply routes. A number of Red Cross vol
unteers were killed or wounded or became chronically ill. But the sacrifices 
were not made in vain: the Swedish field hospital, for instance, treated more 
than ten thousand patients, including two thousand surgical cases. Overall 
the Red Cross succeeded in providing at least a minimum of medical care for 
the wounded who otherwise would have had none at all.55

The International Committee was also involved: at the start of the war it 
sent a delegation to Ethiopia consisting of Sidney Brown, from its headquar
ters staff, and Dr Marcel Junod, a medical delegate.56

Their task was threefold. First, they had to help establish the Ethiopian 
Red Cross, which had been founded only a few weeks earlier when hostilities 
began and was quite unprepared to carry out the tasks expected of it. A head
quarters had to be organized, an accounting system set up, arrangements 
made for receiving and monitoring supplies, warehouses installed and con
tacts maintained with the ICRC and the other National Societies.57



146 The IC RC  and the Protection o f  War Victims

As the Red Cross was acting, by default, as the official medical service, an 
operational plan for the available medical teams had to be drawn up, taking 
into account where troops were deployed. This plan was worked out by 
Dr Junod and Dr Zervos, the Emperor’s personal physician, and submitted 
for approval to the Emperor, who had overall control of operations. It was 
then a question of putting the plan into effect, allocating and dispatching the 
available supplies, organizing convoys and transit warehouses, maintaining 
liaison between the different units, and a host of other activities. The ICRC 
team played a major part in carrying out these various ta sk s /8

Normally speaking, it should have been the job of the military medical ser
vices or the National Society of the recipient country to co-ordinate the work 
of the medical teams sent by the Red Cross Societies of neutral countries. But 
in Ethiopia the army had no medical corps and the Ethiopian Red Cross was 
not equipped to shoulder this responsibility. So under the operational plan 
approved by the Emperor, the ICRC took over the co-ordination of the 
foreign field hospitals and maintained liaison between them and Red Cross 
headquarters in Addis, as well as with the National Societies which had sent 
them. The ICRC delegates had to meet the teams when they arrived, brief 
them on their mission, organize the dispatch of supplies as and when needed, 
evacuate the wounded and sick, and so on. The operational plan had to be 
adapted to the changing military situation; medical units in danger of being 
captured by the Italian forces had to be moved away from the front; teams 
which had suffered losses during shelling or bombing had to be regrouped or 
merged. When the war was over medical teams working in isolated locations 
had to be found and brought back to base.59

Despite its very limited resources, the ICRC delegation was crucial to the 
successful co-ordination of medical assistance in Ethiopia, particularly with 
regard to the work of the foreign field units. It also made a decisive contribu
tion to the smooth running of the Ethiopian Red Cross.

Apart from this, the delegation had to deal with problems concerning 
respect for the international conventions. Two points were of particular 
importance:

a) Article 11 of the Geneva Convention stipulated that a belligerent which 
accepted the services of neutral medical units must notify the adverse 
party. The Convention did not specify the channels through which 
notification was to be given; in the absence of a Protecting Power, the 
International Committee assumed this task. Because of the growing threat 
of air raids, the ICRC did not simply issue a general notification but gave 
precise details of the position and movements of medical units. This pro
tective notification was extended to include the Ethiopian Red Cross units 
and the missionary hospitals.60

b) The fate of prisoners of war was also of concern to the delegates. Even 
though Ethiopia had not signed the Convention on prisoners, the ICRC 
considered it its duty ‘to do all we can to ensure that the spirit of such a
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Convention is respected’.61 However, the results of the ICRC’s efforts 
were disappointing: only five Italian prisoners who had surrendered in sin
gular circumstances were visited and protected, whereas all the delega
tion’s other attempts failed. Despite repeated approaches to the 
authorities, it proved impossible to set up an information bureau on pris
oners of war or to obtain replies to the numerous requests for information 
sent by the Italian Red Cross; all indications pointed to the strong proba
bility that captured Italian soldiers were summarily executed. Nor was the 
Committee able to get information about Ethiopian prisoners in the hands 
of the Italians. All in all, the ICRC’s work to protect prisoners of war was 
without avail.62

In addition, the ICRC was once again faced with the problem of alleged vio
lations of humanitarian law, and from the beginning of the conflict was 
approached by both sides with numerous complaints.

The Italians complained in particular of the alleged misuse of the Red 
Cross emblem which, they claimed, had served to protect buildings that had 
nothing to do with the medical services, notably Ethiopian army depots and 
installations. Their protests also related to the alleged use of dumdum and 
explosive bullets, as well as the alleged torture, mutilation and massacre of 
Italian prisoners.

The principal complaints from the Ethiopian side concerned the alleged 
bombardment of undefended settlements and installations, in particular 
medical units and hospitals protected by the Red Cross emblem.

The Committee forwarded the complaints it received to the National 
Society of the accused party, for transmission to the relevant authorities. 
Complaints, and the replies to them, were mentioned or published in extenso 
in the Revue internationale de la Croix-Rouge.63

This way of dealing with allegations was identical to the practice followed 
since the Franco-Prussian War of 1870 and which had become standard pro
cedure during the First World War.

However, two developments induced the ICRC to re-examine its proce
dure: the attacks on medical units and the use of poison gas.

On 30 December 1935, the field hospital of the Swedish Red Cross was 
bombed near Malka Lidar, behind the Somali front: of the medical team and 
patients, 28 died and 50 were injured, while most of the equipment and many 
vehicles were destroyed. The unit had to withdraw to Nugelli, some 300 km 
further back from the lines.64

Dr Junod visited Nugelli and Malka Lidar on 4 January, accompanied by 
the Swedish consul, Dr Hanner. It was clear from his inspection that the field 
hospital had been sited in an isolated and clearly marked position:

The Swedish ambulance unit was placed in a perfectly appropriate position with 
respect to the Ethiopian troops, 25 km behind the lines and 7 km from the 
Ethiopian HQ. It was working quite overtly, having displayed the signs laid down 
by the Conventions.63
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There was every reason to consider that the attack on the Swedish field hospi
tal was deliberate. Coming as it did after the bombing of several other 
medical units -  notably at Dessye on 6 December -  the Malka Lidar incident 
could hardly fail to cause acute anxiety. The central question was the Italians’
willingness, or otherwise, to respect the Geneva Convention.

On 7 January the ICRC President, M ax Huber, wrote to Mussolini to 
express the concern felt by the Red Cross as a whole over the attacks at 
Dessye and Malka Lidar, and to request, in terms that were as firm as they
were polite, guarantees that medical units would be respected:

The International Committee of the Red Cross therefore takes the liberty of 
writing to Your Excellency with the earnest request that he ensure that all 
appropriate measures are taken to avoid a repetition of events which are likely to 
cause grave impairment to the activities of the Red Cross.

The International Committee of the Red Cross is most desirous to receive the 
details which Your Excellency may feel able to transm it on the subject and which 
may be of a kind to reassure, in particular, the National Societies concerned.66

Mussolini replied in a letter dated 16 January, affirming that Italy paid 
scrupulous respect to its international commitments and giving the assurance 
that the Italian government would do its utmost to avoid the accidental bom
bardment of medical units.

Il Duce went on to recall the violations which had allegedly been commit
ted by the enemy, in particular the misuse of the protective emblem and the 
atrocities against Italian wounded, prisoners and dead, and urged that these 
violations be investigated by the ICRC:

The Italian government can only hope that delegates of the International 
Committee, selected for the occasion, will go to the area of operations to verify 
whether and how the standards of the Geneva Conventions are applied or violated 
by one or other of the parties.67

The same day, the President of the Italian Red Cross wrote to make a fresh 
protest over a series of alleged violations by Ethiopia, including the misuse of 
the red cross emblem, the use of dumdum bullets, and atrocities committed 
against Italian prisoners.68

With the ICRC receiving complaints from both sides it seemed appropriate 
to have the accusations investigated, under the procedure laid down in Article 
30 of the 1929 Geneva Convention:

On the request of a belligerent, an enquiry shall be instituted, in a manner to be 
decided between the interested parties, concerning any alleged violation of the 
Convention; when such violation has been established the belligerents shall put an 
end to and repress it as promptly as possible.69

This is precisely what the Italian government had just suggested. The Ethiopian 
Foreign Minister expressed similar ideas in a telegram sent on 23 January:

Considering recent events Ethiopian government would view with satisfaction 
dispatch representatives chosen by Intercross to investigate observance provisions
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Geneva Convention by both sides. Ethiopian government will give your 
representatives full facilities.70

So both sides appeared to agree to the holding of an impartial enquiry, to be 
conducted by the International Committee.

Although well aware that an adversarial enquiry, in which each party 
would be able to argue its case and reply to the adverse party’s contentions, 
would have to be carried out by people with specialized medical and legal 
expertise and that the cost would outstrip its own resources, the ICRC 
nonetheless immediately agreed to the two governments’ request.71

From that point on, the Committee seems to have devoted all its energies 
to bringing about this enquiry which, in establishing the facts and the respect
ive responsibilities, would give an important boost to the authority of the 
Geneva Convention.

However, the agreement of the parties in principle was only the first step. 
Before the enquiry could begin, more detailed agreement was needed on all 
aspects of the investigation, such as the powers of the commission of enquiry, 
its composition, rules of procedure, methods of proof, and so on.

It was mainly to settle these questions that the Committee sent a delegation 
to Rome in March 1936, led by President Huber. The Italian authorities 
stated their provisional conditions for the enquiry, which the ICRC found 
reasonable.72

Similar discussions should have taken place with the Ethiopian govern
ment, in order to align the two sides’ positions. But despite repeated 
approaches by the ICRC delegation in Addis Ababa, the talks never took 
place. Although there had been reports of further attacks against medical 
units, it seems that the Ethiopians’ interest in holding an enquiry had gradu
ally waned during the first few months of 1936.73 It has to be admitted that 
faced with poison gas attacks and military setbacks, the Ethiopian authorities 
had other causes for concern.

In the end the ICRC’s efforts to hold an international enquiry into the 
alleged breaches of the Geneva Convention failed: without the co-operation 
of the belligerents it simply could not take place.

In the field, the attacks on medical units continued and intensified. They 
gave up using the red cross emblem, whose protection had become illusory, 
and sought the shelter of caves, where they were able to care only for casual
ties who managed to reach them.74

Meanwhile, a more serious danger had appeared: starting in January, the 
use of poison gas was reported on several occasions. In a note dated 2 March 
the Ethiopian Red Cross complained of a series of gas attacks, while in a 
report dated 12 March Dr Junod mentioned large quantities of toxic gas 
being used on the northern front. But he added a cautionary note:

Needless to say, all this news was told to me but I was not a witness to any of the 
facts and I here make the most explicit reservations. Brown and I feel that the 
question is serious enough for me to make an investigation on the spot, as our 
aeroplane has to leave for Kvvoram very soon.75
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Dr Junod went to Kworam on 16 March with Count de Rosen, the 
Swedish Red Cross pilot. The next day they saw for themselves the use of 
toxic gas during a bombing raid which destroyed their own plane:

No sooner had we arrived than three Italian bomber planes flew over the plain of 
Kworam, recognizing the aircraft despite their camouflage, and at once began a 
real bombing raid. The Government’s plane, 200 metres away from ours, was the 
first to he hit and burned like a torch. Seeing this, de Rosen and I decided to go to 
our plane and remove the camouflage in order to show the signs and so avoid a 
severe loss. We came down the hill through the bombs, hiding under the few 
miserable trees or bushes and quickly arrived at the edge of the plain. There we 
were stopped by a strong smell of mustard gas.76

On 18 March, Junod witnessed the spraying of toxic chemicals:

That evening I was walking to the British ambulance unit and I had occasion to 
see with my own eyes an Italian aircraft spraying the ground with an oily liquid, 
dropping like fine rain and covering a huge area with thousands of droplets, each 
of which, when it touched the tissues, made a small burn, turning a few hours 
later into a blister. It was the blistering gas the British call mustard gas.
Thousands of soldiers were affected by severe lesions due to this gas , ..77

Dr Junod went on to describe conditions in the plain of Kworam, which he 
called ‘utter hell’:

Living in the mountains in rough shelters are some fifty thousand soldiers, among 
them the last troops of His Majesty, the Imperial Guard. The Emperor himself 
seemed to me to be wearied of this terrible war waged by the Italian air force, 
wounding hundreds of soldiers and burning them with this horrible gas. I myself 
have seen crowds of wounded men crying out in front of the Emperor’s shelter, 
‘Abiet, abiet’, which means ‘Have pity’, for all of them, I mean all those unable to 
move themselves, are without any treatment, w ithout doctors, and dying like flies. 
The two ambulances, Dutch and British, are immobilized in their shelters, unable 
to move because of the Italian planes . ..78

The International Committee received Dr Junod’s report on 9 April. Three 
days later it wrote to the President of the Italian Red Cross to voice its alarm; 
after mentioning information it had received from doctors of various medical 
teams, Ethiopian and foreign, the Committee cited Dr Junod’s report:

The day before yesterday we received from Dr. Junod, our delegate, circumstantial 
details which we believe we should communicate to you. On 17 M arch, at 
Kworam, on two occasions, Count de Rosen, pilot of the Swedish ambulance unit, 
and Dr. Junod, delegate of the International Committee, were moving in the 
direction of their aircraft when they were halted by gusts of mustard gas released 
by the bombs all around.

This statement could leave room for the interpretation that the bombs, of 
whatever nature, gave off suffocating vapour when exploding. Such could not be 
the case for the following observation made by Dr. Junod on 18 March. He had 
the opportunity to see with his own eyes an Italian aircraft spraying the ground 
with an oily liquid, dropping like fine rain and covering a huge area with
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thousands of droplets, each of which, when it touched the tissues, made a small 
burn developing a few hours later into a blister. According to Dr Junod, this was 
the blistering gas called mustard gas. Thousands of soldiers are suffering from 
severe lesions due to this gas ...

We think we should bring these statements to Your Excellency’s knowledge.
The use of a prohibited weapon is such as to arouse feelings whose gravity you 
cannot fail to appreciate. According to our delegate, such conduct might even 
paralyse all work by the Red Cross in the regions affected.79

The President of the Italian Red Cross replied on 11 May, arguing that the 
1925 Geneva Protocol did not explicitly forbid the use of chemical weapons 
as a means of reprisal against the type of atrocities which had, he claimed, 
been inflicted on Italian prisoners in Ethiopia.80 The Committee did not wish 
to be drawn into a legalistic argument as to the extent and limits of the right 
to reprisals; in replying to the Italian Red Cross, it insisted that from the 
humanitarian point of view, held by both the ICRC and the Red Cross as a 
whole, chemical weapons should be banned altogether.81 The Committee 
further stressed that Red Cross units must be protected from all forms of 
reprisals:

If, in the rules laid down in the Conventions for making war less inhuman, there is 
not at least a strict limit to the right, unfortunately ill-defined, of reprisals, then 
the whole system is in danger of breaking down. That limit is marked by the 
distinctive sign of the Red Cross. The Geneva Convention is not merely the 
earliest of the Conventions to protect humanitarian interests in wartime, it is also, 
and must remain, the central and inviolable com ponent.82

The Committee’s position could hardly have been clearer.
The use of gas in Ethiopia had not only aroused indignation in official 

circles, but had also inflamed public opinion. It was felt that if the 1925 
Protocol could be so lightly brushed aside, nothing could protect the popula
tion of the cities of Europe or elsewhere from annihilation by chemical or 
bacteriological weapons in the event of a new global conflict.

Following a complaint from the Ethiopian government, the League of 
Nations’ Committee of Thirteen took up the question of violations of the 
laws of war in Ethiopia.83 On 8 April 1936 the League’s Secretary-General, 
acting in the name of the Committee of Thirteen, wrote to the ICRC request
ing it to communicate any information emanating from its delegates or from 
other impartial sources, such as doctors of Red Cross ambulance units, about 
violations of international conventions on the conduct of war that had been 
signed by both belligerents. The Secretary-General made particular mention 
of the reports from Dr lunod and the doctors in the Swedish ambulance 
unit.84

This request put the Committee in an awkward position. The ICRC was 
perfectly aware of the humanitarian importance of ensuring respect for 
the law of war, in particular the Geneva Protocol. Seen from this angle, the 
ICRC’s aims were similar to those of the Committee of Thirteen. But on the
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other hand, the reports in question constituted damning evidence against 
Italy, and injecting them into a public debate would have put the ICRC in the 
position of a witness for the prosecution, if not that of a judge. Moreover, the 
League of Nations had taken sides in the war between Italy and Ethiopia: co
operation with one of its organs would inevitably have been detrimental to 
the ICRC’s reputation of impartiality.

The International Committee concluded that it was unable to accede to the 
request, and informed the Secretary-General of its decision on 9 April:

The two governments engaged in the conflict have expressed the wish that an 
enquiry be undertaken by the International Committee into the allegations made 
by each side concerning violations of the Geneva Convention. The International 
Committee, anxious to help the two parties to the best of its ability in satisfying 
that wish, has immediately taken up contact with them on the subject. Until a 
final decision has been taken -  which we hope will lead to a successful outcome -  
the International Committee feels that it cannot hand over its docum entation for 
the purposes of another inquiry relating, in part, to the same circumstances.

Moreover, independently of current negotiations concerning the inquiry, the 
neutrality which the International Committee of the Red Cross is obliged to 
observe imposes a very high degree of discretion. In particular, the International 
Committee does not consider itself able to communicate information received 
from its own delegates or entrusted to it as an international body of the Red 
Cross, if the inquiry is other than that provided for in the Geneva Convention to 
investigate alleged violations.

Any other inform ation supplied to the ICRC by governments or National Red 
Cross Societies may be made available by them as they themselves see fit.85

Naturally enough, this reply did not satisfy the Committee of Thirteen whose 
Chairman, Salvador de Madariaga, expressed his disappointment:

The Committee of Thirteen cannot but regret this decision greatly, the more so 
■ since the letter from the Secretary-General on 8 April clearly indicated that the 

points on which particulars were asked for -  there was no question of handing 
anything over -  from the documentation in the possession of the ICRC included a 
considerable number of im portant matters unrelated to the Geneva Convention.

It would further seem from your letter that the ICRC considers itself unable to 
communicate any information received, even on matters not coming within the 
scope of the Geneva Convention, because the neutrality it is pledged to observe 
imposes a very high degree of discretion.

The Committee of Thirteen can only express its surprise to see such a reason 
invoked to justify a refusal to communicate information to a body which is acting 
in the name of the League of N ations.86

The International Committee was thus forced to justify its position. On 24 April 
President Huber sent Mr de Madariaga a further letter in which he recalled the 
Statutes of both the International Red Cross and the ICRC, and went on to 
stress, once again, the ICRC’s purely humanitarian and charitable nature:

The purpose of the ICRC is purely humanitarian and apolitical: the Committee 
must first and foremost do everything it can to relieve the sufferings of victims of
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war. To do so, it must adhere scrupulously to a line of conduct enabling it to 
maintain relationships of trust with parties to a conflict, even in cases where the 
Geneva Conventions may not be legally applicable. The International Committee 
also considers itself unable to depart from these principles even in the event of 
conflicts where the right to go to war is in dispute.87

These exchanges between the ICRC and the League of Nations had been pub
lished by the latter. A large body of public opinion did not understand why 
the ICRC had refused to co-operate with an organ of the League with the aim 
of exposing blatant violations of the law of war. Not only was the decision 
criticized but also the stated reasons for it, which some observers put down 
to pro-Italian leanings rather than the strict application of principles.88 The 
ICRC therefore felt it had to explain its position. First, it sent a circular to 
National Societies, sharing with them the exchange of correspondence with 
the League of Nations and saying that it

had no doubt the National Societies would understand the discretion which the 
ICRC was obliged to maintain -  in accordance with the Statutes of the 
International Red Cross as well as its own Statutes -  with regard to any action 
which might be of a political nature.89

Public opinion also had to be addressed and a reply made to the criticisms of 
the ICRC’s policy of discretion. To this end President Huber wrote an article 
in the May 1936 edition of the Revue internationale de la Croix-Rouge, 
entitled ‘Croix-Rouge et neutralité’.90

President Huber’s intention was not to stir up further controversy but to 
emphasize the general principles which had to guide the work of the Red 
Cross -  in particular that of the ICRC. He reminded his readers that the prin
ciples of neutrality and impartiality were the cornerstones of the movement’s 
work and were essential to the acceptance of the Red Cross by parties to a 
conflict; he stressed the fundamentally humanitarian and charitable nature of 
the Red Cross; and then he came to the question of respect for the humani
tarian conventions:

International Conventions, clearly, are only of value in so far as they are 
observed. The International Red Cross Committee is, therefore, bound, in ter alia, 
to receive all complaints made regarding alleged breaches of the Conventions; 
among the latter the Geneva Convention calls for its special, but by no means 
exclusive, attention. The International Committee receives these complaints 
chiefly from the national Societies but it gives consideration also to any protest 
relating to humanitarian interests which seems to be justified. It has, moreover, 
the right of initiative and can itself take in hand certain cases about which no 
complaint has been made but which, in its opinion, justify its spontaneous 
intervention.

At the same time, even when dealing with breaches of the Conventions or with 
any act that is a violation of humanitarian principles, the International Red Cross 
Committee has no intention whatsoever of sitting in judgment. It is not a court of 
justice and, besides, it has not itself the means of ascertaining the facts, which 
alone would enable it to give a verdict. As a general rule, therefore, it merely
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transmits the protest emanating from other quarters, or from itself, to the national 
Society of the country which is accused of the breach or of the act of inhumanity 
.... In contrast to freely organized groups of private individuals, and to 
organizations which have entire liberty to vent, in resounding demonstrations, their 
emotion or indignation in respect to acts which they condemn, the Red Cross, and 
in particular the International Red Cross Committee, have to exercise great caution 
and self-command. This is not due to indifference or to lack of courage but is a 
result of the responsibilities devolving on an organization which must always be in 
a position to afford all parties the guarantee of as unbiased a judgment as possible 
and of action free from every suspicion of partiality, political or other.91

In the meantime the war had ended. On 5 May Italian troops entered Addis 
Ababa, and four days later Mussolini proclaimed the creation of the Italian 
East African Empire. The time had come for the Red Cross to take stock of 
its work in Ethiopia. Although the movement had, through great sacrifice, 
achieved some remarkable results, it was evident that the Red Cross had 
nonetheless suffered setbacks which could not simply be disregarded.

The President of the Swedish Red Cross, in particular, called for an in- 
depth examination of recent experiences in Ethiopia in order to ensure that 
the humanitarian conventions would be fully applied in future and to guaran
tee respect for the emblem, without which the work of the Red Cross was at 
grave risk.92

This review took place at a special meeting of National Societies in Paris in 
November 19 3 6.93 Once again, President Huber spelt out the Committee’s 
position on alleged violations of the conventions:

The essential task of the Red Cross is to assist v ic tim s  of war, first and foremost 
wounded and sick soldiers. The task of delegates of the International Committee 
must in principle be the sam e.

It is true that the International Committee also has the responsibility of 
ensuring respect for the principles of the Geneva Convention and for the 
principles of the Red Cross in general. This being the case, it can receive com
plaints over alleged breaches. Its normal course of action is to transm it these 
complaints to the adverse party, usually through the Red Cross Society of the 
country said to be at fault. The International Committee can also take the 
initiative itself; it is even entitled to make a direct approach to a government that 
may be responsible for such breaches.

This aspect of the International Committee’s work is to denounce violations of 
the Red Cross principles, to ask for explanations, and to demand an end to those 
violations, if they do indeed exist; but it cannot, of its own accord, simply pass 
judgment. No one can do so without first having held an enquiry which brings to 
light the facts as a whole and as seen by both parties. This is not just a 
fundamental requirement for all forms of justice, it is also, we believe, an inevitable 
corollary to the great principle behind the Red Cross: that of impartiality.

The International Committee is not, as a rule, in a position to make 
investigations enabling it to give an opinion concerning the alleged infraction. If,
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in special circumstances, a delegate of the International Committee is able to make 
useful findings he will do so for the information of the ICRC; but any report he 
may make cannot automatically constitute a complete and objective statement of 
the facts in question. There are various reasons for this. Generally, the delegates 
are not selected for such work, far more difficult and delicate than is realized by 
those with no experience of the profession of examining magistrate. But even were 
they trained for such a task, they usually have knowledge of only one aspect of an 
event under dispute. For these reasons, the International Committee must be 
extremely circumspect in its use of such documents or reports, in spite of the risk 
that its discretion may not be understood in all quarters.

W hat we have to obtain, if possible, is an impartial statement of the facts, free 
of any resentment and prompted solely by the desire for justice. Such action is not 
of course confined to the Red Cross or the International Committee in particular. 
But if the trust enjoyed by the International Committee leads parties to a conflict 
to request it, as an impartial body, to investigate acts of war of concern to the 
humanitarian work of the Red Cross, the International Committee cannot shrink 
from the task.94

What conclusions can be drawn from the work of the Red Cross and the 
ICRC’s involvement during the war between Italy and Ethiopia?

Quite clearly, the Ethiopian campaign was a new challenge for the Red 
Cross: the work to be done was immense and the difficulties enormous. But 
the Red Cross met the challenge with considerable success. Neither the feudal 
structure of Ethiopia, nor the practical problems, nor even the threat of 
bombing prevented the accomplishment of a large-scale relief operation. The 
results matched the scale of the risks and the sacrifices: the wounded and sick 
were assisted in their thousands, victims who otherwise would have been left 
completely unaided.

In this operation, the International Committee certainly played a key part. 
In the absence of any official medical service, and because of the weakness of 
the fledgling Ethiopian Red Cross, the ICRC took on most of the job of co
ordinating international Red Cross assistance in the field -  a role it was often 
to play in the future.

But the Committee’s work was hampered by the fact that it was only able 
to work on one side. This situation -  a result of the stance taken by the 
Italian Red Cross at the beginning of the war -  was a serious handicap, par
ticularly with regard to the protection of prisoners of war. There can be little 
doubt that the ICRC would have been in a better position to exert pressure 
on the Ethiopian government over the treatment of Italian POWs if it had 
had delegates in Eritrea and Somalia visiting and protecting Ethiopian prison
ers in Italian hands.

During the conflict the ICRC wás once again faced with the problem of 
violations of humanitarian law, prompting it to reconsider its approach to 
them in the light of new legal provisions, in particular Article 30 of the 1929 
Geneva Convention.
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The ICRC adopted two courses of action:

a) It continued, as in the past, to pass on the complaints it received and used 
its influence to try to halt violations brought to its attention either by its 
own delegates or by the injured party; this was the practice followed 
during the First World War.

b) It agreed, at the request of the two belligerents, to conduct an impartial 
enquiry under Article 30 of the Geneva Convention into alleged violations 
by both sides. The holding of such an enquiry would have clearly 
enhanced the authority of the Convention and of humanitarian law as a 
whole by enabling an impartial third party, with the consent of the oppos
ing sides, to determine the existence of facts which might constitute viola
tions of the laws and customs of war. This was an unprecedented task, for 
which the Committee agreed to go beyond its traditional role and to carry 
out a quasi-judicial mandate. The ICRC’s efforts ultimately failed, but 
they showed how far the Committee was prepared to go to help imple
ment Article 30.

Experience of the hostilities in Ethiopia thus led the ICRC to redefine its 
position on alleged violations of humanitarian law. While not abandoning 
its previous approach, the Committee learned lessons from the conflict 
enabling it to formulate a new policy adapted to the changed legal situation. 
This policy was to guide it in its work throughout the Second World War; it 
has remained valid, with minor adjustments, to the present day.

The Italo-Ethiopian War also raised, for the first time in practical terms, 
the question of Red Cross intervention in a conflict in which the League of 
Nations was taking collective action.

What were the points of convergence and divergence between the principle 
of collective security, which the League was trying to enforce, and the princi
ples of humanity and impartiality on which Red Cross work is based?

The question can be broken down into two parts:

a) Were the humanitarian activities of the Red Cross and collective action 
against a country which violated the Covenant of the League of Nations 
mutually exclusive?

b) Was it possible for the Red Cross to co-operate with the League when the 
latter was engaged in collective action?

The first question had been answered, as a matter of principle, at the second 
session of the League’s Assembly, for by its resolution of 4 October 1921, the 
Assembly accepted that the severance, under Article 16, of relations with a 
covenant-breaking state need not bring about the suspension of humanitarian 
relations.95 In other words, collective action by the League of Nations was no 
obstacle to the work of the Red Cross. In the case of Ethiopia, the ICRC 
offered its services to both sides, regardless of the League’s moves to 
condemn Italy and the sanctions it was preparing to impose; the ICRC’s
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position does not seem to have created any difficulties or to have aroused 
any criticism.

The question of co-operation between the Red Cross and the League of 
Nations was raised more specifically by the Committee of Thirteen’s 
request. By refusing to provide the information asked for, the International 
Committee clearly showed that, in its opinion, the principle of impartiality 
prevented it from co-operating with a body engaged in collective action. It 
may be concluded that if the ICRC so emphatically stressed its obligation 
to ‘remain outside any action which might be of a political nature’,96 even 
though the Committee of Thirteen’s enquiry had largely the same objec
tives as the one the ICRC was hoping to carry out, it was because the 
League of Nations was itself engaged in a lethal struggle with one of the 
belligerents.

7. The Sino-Japanese conflict (1937-9)97

No one had any illusions about the durability of the T ’ang-ku Truce, which 
had ended the ‘Manchurian Incident’: while China could not accept the loss 
of its north-eastern provinces, Japan was preparing for fresh conquests. 
Sooner or later, renewed hostilities seemed inevitable.

On 7 July 1937 Japanese and Chinese troops clashed near the Marco Polo 
bridge on the outskirts of Peking. After several days of negotiations, during 
which both sides rushed reinforcements to the area, fighting broke out again 
on 26 July. On the same day, Japanese forces occupied Peking and began 
advancing to the south and west: Shanghai was seized in November and 
Nanking on 14 December. A year later, after eighteen months of fighting, 
Japanese troops controlled the coast as far as Canton and the interior as far 
as Hankow. But despite these successes, the Japanese army had failed to 
break the resistance of China’s Nationalist government, which had with
drawn to Chungking, or that of the Communist forces which were waging a 
fierce guerrilla campaign behind the invader’s lines.

In an overpopulated and destitute country already suffering from years of 
upheaval, the Japanese invasion had appalling consequences for the Chinese 
people. On top of the loss of life and the extensive destruction brought about 
by the war, further widespread death and devastation was caused by excep
tionally severe floods.98

The legal position was unclear, for to get round United States legislation, 
which barred the sale of arms to countries in conflict, neither Japan nor 
China acknowledged the existence of a state of war. While huge armies thrust 
ever deeper into Chinese territory, while Japan’s navy blockaded the coast 
and its air force bombed cities further inland, people referred euphemistically 
to the ‘Chinese Incident’, just as they had spoken of the ‘Manchurian 
Incident’ a few years earlier.
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But this term was as misleading as the previous one, for the conflict had all 
the characteristics of an out-and-out war conducted without quarter, leaving 
a trail of horror in its wake -  massacres, looting, destruction, chaos, econ
omic ruin, famine and epidemics.

Confronted with this new Far Eastern conflict, what course of action was 
open to the ICRC?

The Committee was urged by the Chinese Red Cross to send a delegate to 
Shanghai. Anxious to maintain the principle of bilateral action, it contacted 
the National Societies of both countries on 14 August 1937 to offer its ser
vices and those of sister Societies."

In a telegram dated 17 August, the Japanese Red Cross thanked the 
Committee for its offer but replied that it had adequate means at its disposal 
to deal with any eventuality arising from the current situation.100 It was a 
polite but firm rejection of help.

On 20 August the Committee decided to send a delegate to Shanghai, ‘in 
order to ascertain as closely as possible the situation of the Red Cross in the 
area affected by the conflict’. It appointed Col. Charles de Watteville, former 
League of Nations representative in the Middle East, who left Geneva on 
3 September and arrived in Shanghai on the 22nd.101

Col. de Watteville stayed in China for two months. He was then replaced 
by Dr Louis Caíame, a Swiss doctor who had lived in Shanghai for several 
years, who remained the ICRC’s representative to the Chinese Red Cross 
until the delegation closed in May 1939. The Committee’s active presence in 
China lasted twenty months in all.102

The delegation’s principal tasks were to identify needs and to serve as a 
liaison: the delegates made regular visits to civilian and military hospitals, 
refugee reception centres and relief distribution centres set up by the Chinese 
Red Cross and the many aid groups which were trying to alleviate the suffer
ing of the victims. As the Chinese Red Cross had opened a number of hospi
tals, not only in the main towns but also near the front lines to make up for 
the scant resources of the army’s medical corps, the delegates often had to 
travel from Shanghai to other centres, such as Nanking, Canton and 
Hankow.103

The Committee was not represented in territory occupied by Japan. But 
during the summer of 1938 Dr Caíame was able to visit the northern 
provinces of the country ravaged by terrible floods: the Yellow River had 
burst its banks and changed course for more than 600 kilometres, while the 
Imperial Canal had flooded populated areas around Tientsin. The ICRC 
widely circulated Dr Calame’s report on his inspection tour of more than 
10,000 kilometres through the stricken areas.104

The delegates’ many missions and enquiries kept the Committee regularly 
informed on how the situation was developing and on the work and needs 
of the Chinese Red Cross and other humanitarian institutions. The ICRC in 
turn briefed National Societies which wanted to assist their Chinese 
counterpart.105
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Dr Caíame also worked with the Chinese Red Cross in organizing the recep
tion and forwarding of relief sent by the ICRC or the National Societies. The 
Chinese Society had become increasingly isolated after having to leave Shanghai 
and then Hankow. With the closure of the Canton-Hankow railway, the only 
remaining link with the outside world ran via Kunming and Hanoi through 
French Indochina. With the help of Dr Caíame, the Chinese Red Cross set up a 
service to take delivery of relief supplies at Haiphong for the non-occupied ter
ritories, and at Hong Kong for areas controlled by the Japanese.106

In their attempts to provide protection for prisoners, the delegates came up 
against insuperable difficulties. Japan had signed the 1929 Geneva 
Convention on prisoners of war, but had not ratified it. The Committee 
therefore asked de Watteville, who was due to visit Tokyo, to seek assur
ances from the Japanese government that the Convention would be respected. 
The Deputy Foreign Minister did assure him that the Convention would be 
‘taken into account’, but a few days later the government contradicted its 
representative by announcing that the Convention contained provisions 
which were not adapted to the Far East.107

The delegates did what they could to visit prisoners, but with little success. 
De Watteville was allowed into two camps of Chinese held by the Japanese -  
32 prisoners -  and a single camp of Japanese in Chinese hands -  21 prison
ers, all airmen. In June 1938 Dr Caíame visited about 100 Chinese prisoners 
-  servicemen and civilians -  held on Amoy island, which had been captured 
by the Japanese a few weeks earlier. The many other approaches made by the 
delegates towards both sides received vague replies. It was not even possible 
to gather any coherent information about what had happened to the vast 
majority of prisoners; their identity, and that of the wounded and dead, were 
not registered. The delegates’ efforts met with utter incomprehension: both 
sides were astonished at the ICRC’s concern about prisoners, whether mili
tary or civilian.108

As in the Spanish Civil War, which was taking place at the same time, 
great use was made of bombers in air attacks not only against the enemy 
lines but also on cities and towns in the rear.

From the autumn of 1937 a series of heavy air raids on the main Chinese 
cities -  especially Shanghai and Nanking -  struck indiscriminately at military 
targets and the civilian population. Not even hospitals and relief workers 
were spared.

These attacks threatened a fundamental and well established principle of 
humanitarian law, namely that a distinction must be made between military 
objectives and the civilian population. The International Committee obvi
ously had to take a stand on this issue, as it had done on 15 February 1938 
over the bombing of towns in Spain.109

The fact was that Japan had overwhelming air superiority; the Chinese air 
force was incapable of mounting bombing raids on Japan and it had no inter
est in attacking Chinese cities, other than to strike at well-defined military 
objectives. The guilty party, essentially, was Japan.110
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However, true to its customary procedure during the First World War, the 
ICRC sent its appeal of 5 March 1938 to both sides:

Among the many evils which may strike the civilian population in time of war, the 
most terrible are surely those caused by aerial bombardment, the fatal ravages of 
which make so many innocent victims, especially among women and children.

For this reason, taking its stand on the liberty granted by its statutes to take 
any humanitarian action entering within its traditional role, the International 
Com mittee regards it as a duty to make an extremely urgent appeal today to 
the Governments of China and Japan. W ithout wishing or indeed being able to 
appreciate the nature of the air operations which may have been carried out 
hitherto in the course of the present conflict in the Far East, the International 
Committee, prompted solely by its wish to prevent some of the tragic con
sequences of the air war, urges the Chinese and Japanese authorities to do all in 
their power to abstain from any air raids on places not strictly military targets.

The International Committee hopes that this appeal will be received the more 
favourably since it expresses the substance of a clause included in the Regulations 
annexed to the Fourth Hague Convention of 1907, to which China and Japan are 
parties. In effect, under the terms of Article 25 of the said Regulations, it is 
prohibited to attack or bombard, by whatever means, towns, villages, dwellings or 
buildings which are undefended.111

The appeal was met with total silence by both recipients.112 The Committee, 
when informing National Societies of the step it had taken, felt compelled to 
explain yet again the purpose of the appeal:

W ithout presuming to make any judgement on the nature of air operations 
which may have been carried out in the course of the conflict, the International 
Committee desired to appeal earnestly to the parties involved, urging them to do 
their utmost to avoid any raids affecting the civilian population behind the lines 
or places other than strictly defined military targets.113

What conclusions may be drawn from the Committee’s work in the Sino- 
Japancse conflict?

The ICRC without doubt played a significant role in the fields of informa
tion and liaison, helping the efforts of National Societies which wanted to 
assist the Chinese Red Cross.

But in assessing any intervention by the Committee, the main criterion 
must be its ability to discharge its own responsibilities, namely to act as a 
neutral intermediary between the belligerents and to protect the victims of 
armed conflict, in particular people who have fallen into the power of an 
enemy.

In these two respects the ICRC’s efforts clearly failed, as a comparison of 
the aims set out by the ICRC in its 344th Circular to Central Committees of 
6 November 1937 with the results actually achieved would readily 
confirm.114
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Two reasons for this are immediately apparent.
First of all, the Committee was handicapped -  as it had been in Ethiopia -  

by the fact that it was present on only one side. Charles de Watteville’s short 
mission to Tokyo in November 1937 could not compensate for the absence 
of any permanent representation in Japan itself or with the Japanese military 
command in China. The work of the ICRC can never be fully effective unless 
it is carried out simultaneously on both sides; being a neutral intermediary 
demands no less. By working on only one side, problems were inevitable.

Secondly, the ICRC’s means were tragically inadequate. As André Durand 
rightly points out,115 the situation in China at the time was comparable to 
that in Europe just after the First World War: whole provinces had been dev
astated by fighting or floods, the communications network had been 
destroyed, everything was in turmoil, the population was decimated by 
hunger and disease. The disaster was of continental proportions and the need 
for help immense.

On the other hand, the ICRC’s resources were non-existent. When the 
Sino-Japanese conflict broke out the Committee was already facing financial 
difficulties which were forcing it to scale down its work in Spain. Drawing on 
its own reserves, the ICRC could just afford to send one delegate to China; 
his expenses were largely covered by the Chinese Red Cross. The limited 
assistance which the Committee sent to China was a drop in the ocean com
pared to even the most pressing needs. Finally, in May 1939, the ICRC’s 
financial constraints obliged it to end Dr Calame’s mission, even though the 
war was continuing and the situation faced by the Chinese Red Cross -  as 
indeed by China as a whole -  was becoming more difficult than ever. 
Financial problems therefore appear to be the second reason for what was 
undoubtedly the Committee’s failure in China.

But beyond these obvious causes, two other factors should be taken into 
account.

First, there was the belligerents’ total incomprehension of the humanitarian 
message which the ICRC was trying to get across. This lack of understanding 
showed itself in different ways, but most noticeably with regard to the 
ICRC’s efforts on behalf of prisoners. Both Japan and China had taken part 
in the drafting of humanitarian law, whose universality was therefore taken 
for granted. But in this war, one of the belligerents let it be known that 
humanitarian law was not adapted to conditions prevailing in the Far East, 
while the other seemed powerless to enforce it.

Secondly, one cannot help thinking that the Committee, and even more so 
the National Societies and the governments of Europe and North America 
which traditionally supported the ICRC, did not grasp the importance of 
what was happening in the Far East. Confusion over the situation in China, 
the difficulty of assessing priority needs and the scope for action, and the 
feeling that the resources available were insignificant compared to the overall 
distress probably left all good intentions paralysed. But the decisive element 
was the course of events in Europe itself: in a continent sliding inexorably
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towards war, all eyes were fixed on developments in Spain and on the Rhine. 
The great ideal of international co-operation was foundering, and the Red 
Cross Societies were anxious above all to husband their resources against the 
day of renewed conflict which, as international relations steadily deteriorated, 
was becoming inevitable.

Notes

1 T hese activities are exam ined in the follow ing: Jacques M oreillon , Le C om ité international 
de la C roix-R ouge e t la pro tection  des détenus politiques, H enry  D u n an t Institu te , Geneva, 
and Editions L’Age d ’H om m e, L ausanne, 1973, pp. 4 1 -1 0 0 ; A ndré D urand , H istory o f  the 
International C om m ittee o f  the R ed Cross: From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a , H enry  D unan t 
Institu te , G eneva, 1984, pp. 9 7 -1 0 8 , 1 2 3 -3 8 , 2 1 6 -3 6  and  2 7 5 -8 8 .

2 R IC R , no . 31 , Ju ly  1921, pp. 7 2 1 -3 5 ; no. 32 , A ugust 1921, pp. 8 4 5 -6 ; no . 37 , Jan u ary  
1922, p. 78; no. 39, M arch  1922, p. 241; no. 40 , April 1922, pp. 3 5 3 -5 ; no. 41 , M ay
1922, pp . 388^400  and  4 1 3 -9 ; no. 43 , July 1922, pp. 5 5 7 -6 3 , 6 0 3 -6  and  6 1 5 -7 ; no. 46, 
O ctober 1922, pp. 9 2 0 -8 ; no . 47 , N ovem ber 1922, pp. 9 5 1 -7 9 ; no. 48 , D ecem ber 1922, 
pp. 1 1 0 8 -9 ; no. 49 , Ja n u a ry  1923, pp. 4 5 -7 ; no. 50, February  1923 , pp. 1 5 0 -2 ; no. 51, 
M arch  1923, pp. 2 4 5 -6 ; no.' 52, April 1923, pp. 4 1 1 -9 ; no. 53 , M ay 1923, p. 518; no. 54, 
Ju n e  1923, pp . 5 8 6 -9 5  and  6 0 4 -7 ; no. 55, Ju ly  1923, pp. 7 0 5 -6 ; no. 56 , A ugust 1923, 
p. 854; no . 57 , Septem ber 1923, pp . 8 8 1 -9 2 ; no. 59 , N ovem ber 1923, pp . 1097 -1 0 1  and 
1137; no . 64 , April 1924, pp. 2 9 1 -2 ; no. 73, Ja n u a ry  1925, pp. 3 6 -7 ; R apport général du 
C om ité international de la C roix-R ouge sur son activ ité  de 1921 à 1923, IC R C , G eneva,
1 923 , p p . 4 5 , 4 9 -5 0 , 5 2 , 5 3 -5  an d  7 2 -5 ;  D u ra n d , From Sarajevo to  H irosh im a, pp. 
2 2 2 -4 .

3 R1CR, no. 37 , Ja n u a ry  1922, p. 78; no. 39 , M arch  1922, p. 241 ; no. 40 , A pril 1922, pp. 
3 5 3 -5 ; no. 41 , M ay 1922, pp. 3 8 8 -4 0 0 ; no. 50 , February  1923, pp. 150 -2 ; no. 51 , M arch  
1923 , pp . 2 4 5 -6 .

4 R ICR , no. 40 , A pril 1922, pp. 3 5 3 -5 ; no . 41 , M ay  1922, pp. 388^100 .
5 Dr F. Ferrière, ‘Secours aux  p opu la tions tu rques de la T hrace  e t aux  p o p u la tions ch ré ti

ennes de l’A nato lie’, RICR , no. 43 , Ju ly  1922, pp. 5 5 7 -6 3 .
6 T here w ere a round  1 ,500 ,000  G reek refugees and som e 6 00 ,000  T urk ish  refugees.
7 RICR, no. 46 , O ctober 1922, pp. 9 2 0 -8 ; no. 47 , N ovem ber 1922, pp. 9 5 1 -7 1 .
8 R IC R , no. 47 , N ovem ber 1922, pp. 9 7 2 -9 ; no. 48 , D ecem ber 1922, pp. 1108-9 .
9 Letter from  the Secretary-G eneral o f the Lausanne C onference to  the IC R C , 16 Jan u ary  

1923, RICR , no. 49 , Ja n u a ry  1923, pp. 4 5 -6 ; the IC R C  gave its agreem ent on 17 Jan u ary  
and  con tac ted  the Secretary-G eneral and the G reek and  T urk ish  delegations in o rd er to 
clarify the C om m ission’s duties. RICR , no. 52, April 1923, pp. 4 1 1 -2 ; see also D urand , 
From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, pp. 2 2 3 -4 .

10 A greem ent betw eeen Greece and  T urkey  respecting the R eciprocal R estitu tion  o f Interned 
C ivilians and  the E xchange o f  Prisoners o f W ar, signed a t L ausanne, 30 Ja n u a ry  1923, 
League o f  N ations T reaty Series, vol. 36, pp. 1 3 7 -4 3 .

11 RICR, no. 50, February  1923, pp. 150-2 .
12 R eport by Col. W ildbolz, C om m ission President, 14 M ay 1923, IC R C  A rchives, file M is. 

57 .A .5; RIC R , no. 54 , June  1923, pp. 5 8 6 -9 5 .
T he difference in the num bers o f  G reek and  T urk ish  officers released in the first phase of 

the opera tion  stems from  the fact th a t the belligerents had already released m ilitary doctors 
and chaplains as well as som e disabled p risoners w ho w ere n o t then counted  am ong those 
repatria ted  under the term s o f  the 30 Ja n u a ry  agreem ent. In an  understand ing  signed a t 
Sm yrna on 17 April 1923, T urkey  underto o k  to  release a fu rther 30 G reek officers in o rder 
to  m ain tain  the stric t num erical parity  dem anded by the 30 Jan u ary  agreem ent. N ote  from  
Col. W ildbo lz  to  the IC R C  w ith  a ttach m en ts , 18 April 1923, IC R C  A rchives, file 
M is. 57. A.5.



The Conflicts o f  the Inter-W ar Period 163

13 Ibid.
14 RICR, no. 54, June  1923, pp. 604—5; no . 55, July 1923, pp. 7 0 5 -6 ; no. 56, A ugust 1923, 

p. 854; no . 57 , Septem ber 1923, pp. 8 8 1 -9 2  (report by delegates G eorges B urnier and  C arl 
B urckhardt).

15 A dd itional re p o rt by Col. W ildbo lz, IC R C  A rchives, file M is. 5 6 .A .5; R IC R , no . 59, 
N ovem ber 1923, pp. 1 0 9 7 -1 0 1 .

16 R IC R , no. 52 , A pril 1923, pp. 4 1 1 -1 6 .
17 RICR, no. 54 , June  1923, pp. 5 8 6 -9 5 ; no . 59, N ovem ber 1923, pp. 1097 -1 0 1  (reports by 

Col. W ildbolz to  the ICRC ).
18 RICR, no. 59, N ovem ber 1923, pp. 1069-96 , 1116 -2 0  and 1 1 3 7 -9 ; no. 60, D ecem ber

1923, pp . 1 1 6 7 -8 2  and 1 1 9 6 -7 ; no. 61 , Jan u ary  1924, pp. 1 -1 0  and  4 4 -5 3 ; no. 65, M ay
1924, pp. 3 5 1 -4 ; R apport général du C om ité  in ternational de la Croix-R ouge sur son
activité  de 1923 à 1925, IC R C , G eneva, 1925, pp. 34 and  4 3 -6 ; D urand , From Sarajevo to
H iroshim a, pp . 2 3 2 -3 .

19 RIC R , no. 59 , N ovem ber 1923, p. 1070.
20 RICR , no. 59, N ovem ber 1923, pp. 1 0 6 9 -9 6  (repo rt by D r A lbert R everdin, head of the

m ission).
21 R IC R , no. 60, D ecem ber 1923, pp. 1 1 6 7 -7 2 ; no. 65, M ay 1924, pp. 3 5 1 -4  (reports by 

delegate H enri C uénod).
22 T he League o f  Red C ross Societies is the  fed era tio n  o f  the  N a tio n a l Red C ross Societies, 

c rea ted  in M ay 1919 w ith  the  aim  o f en courag ing  c o -o p e ra tio n  betw een its m em bers 
an d  the  d ev elopm en t o f th e ir  peace-tim e w o rk , n o tab ly  in the  fields o f p ub lic  health  and 
relief fo r victim s of n a tu ra l d isasters. O n  1 A pril 1921 the  IC R C  and  the  League reached
an  a g reem en t defin ing  th e  tw o  b o d ie s ’ resp ec tiv e  fields o f  ac tio n ; th e  ag reem en t
estab lished  a jo in t council o f  six m em bers to  fac ilita te  c o -o p e ra tio n  in areas o f com m on 
in terest.

23 R IC R , no. 59 , N ovem ber 1923, pp . 1 1 3 8 -9 ; no. 61 , Ja n u a ry  1924, pp. 44—53.
24 RICR , no. 158, F ebruary  1932, pp. 1 6 2 -4 ; no. 159, M arch 1932, pp. 2 6 3 -5 ; no. 160,

April 1932, pp. 3 6 0 -1 ; no. 161, M ay 1932, p. 428; no. 164, A ugust 1932, pp. 6 3 9 -7 5  and
7 2 3 -5 ; no. 165, Septem ber 1932 , pp. 7 2 7 —42; no . 170, F eb ruary  1933 , pp . 1 9 7 -2 0 1 ; 
no. 171, M arch  1933, pp. 2 8 0 -1 ; R apport général du C om ité  international de la Croix- 
Rouge sur son activ ité  de 1930 à 1934, IC R C , G eneva, 1934, pp. 1 7 -1 8 ; D urand , From 
Sarajevo to H iroshima, pp. 2 6 8 -7 1 .

25 Telegram  o f 22 F ebruary  1932, RIC R , no . 158, February  1932, p. 164.
26 Telegram  o f 23 February  1932 from  the  Chinese Red C ross (apparen tly  garb led  in tra n s

m ission), RIC R , no. 158, February  1932, p. 164; telegram  o f 10 M arch  1932 from  the 
Japanese Red C ross, R IC R , no. 159, M arch  1932, p. 263 [IC RC translation],

27  B row n’s m ission rep o rt w as published in R IC R , no. 164, A ugust 1932, pp . 6 3 9 -7 5 .
28 Ibid.
29 R IC R , no. 159, M arch  1932, pp. 2 6 3 -5 ; no. 164, A ugust 1932, pp. 660 ff.
30 R IC R , no. 164, A ugust 1932, pp. 6 6 0 -1 .
31 Ibid., pp. 6 6 7 -8 .
32 Ibid., p. 669.
33 Ibid.
34 Ibid., pp. 6 7 3 -5 .
35 Ibid., p. 668.
36 RICR , no. 159, M arch  1932, p. 264.
37  D u ran d , From Sarajevo to  H iroshima, p. 271.
38 ‘In th is first period o f the Sino-Japanese conflict, the IC R C  had therefore tried to  assert its 

presence, th o u g h  w ith o u t carry ing  o u t any  activ ities o f the  trad itio n a l k ind , p robab ly  
lim ited by the  unusual c ircum stances o f the w a r .’ Ibid.

39 T he term  ‘in the event o f arm ed conflict in peacetim e’, w hich underscores the uncertain ty  
over the  legal app ra isa l o f the  events in M anchuria  and  Shanghai, w as used by Sidney 
Brow n in his m ission repo rt. RICR , no . 164, A ugust 1932, p. 668. T he Japanese  govern
m en t’s position  w as sta ted  in the  telegram  of 10 M arch  1932 from  the Japanese Red Cross 
to  the IC RC . R IC R , no. 159, M arch  1932, p. 263.

40 RIC R , no. 172, April 1933, p. 368.



164 The ICRC and the Protection o f  War Victims

41 RICR , no. 171, M arch  1933, pp. 2 7 6 -8 0 ; no. 173, M ay 1933, p. 456; no . 174, June 1933, 
pp . 5 2 1 -2 ;  no . 176, A ugust 1933 , pp . 6 9 9 -7 0 0 ; no . 183, M a rch  1934 , pp . 1 9 3 -2 2 3 ; 
no. 190, O ctober 1934, p. 837; no. 191, N ovem ber 1934, pp. 9 4 7 -8 ; no. 195, M arch  1935,
pp. 1 5 9 -8 1 ; no. 198, Ju n e  1935, p. 466 ; no. 20 0 , A ugust 1935, pp. 6 2 9 -3 0 ; no. 214,
O ctober 1936, pp . 835—46; L ’intervention du C om ité international de la Croix-Rouge en 
Am érique latine, Annexe au R apport général du C om ité international, IC R C , Geneva, 1934, 
30 pages; R apport général du C om ité  in ternational de la C roix-R ouge sur son activ ité  
d ’aoû t 1934 à m ars 1938, IC RC , G eneva, 1938, pp. 6 5 -9 ; G uillaum e Favre, ‘L’intervention 
du C om ité in ternationa l de la C roix-R ouge en A m érique la tine’, R IC R , no. 183, M arch
1934, pp. 1 9 3 -2 2 3 ; Lucien C ram er, ‘M ission  au  P araguay  et en Bolivie’, R IC R , 
no. 195, M arch  1935, pp. 15 9 -8 1 ; D urand , From Sarajevo to  H iroshima, pp . 2 7 2 -4 .

42  L ’intervention du C om ité  in ternational de la C roix-R ouge en A m érique latine, pp. 5 -6 .
43 Ibid., pp. 6 -1 6 .
44 Ibid., pp. 16 -19 .
45 Ibid., pp . 1 5 -1 6 .
46 R IC R , no . 195, M arch  1935, pp. 1 5 9 -7 8 .
47  Ibid., pp. 1 6 9 -7 0 ; RIC R , no. 198, June  1935, p. 466.
48 D urand , From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, p. 273.
49 RICR, no. 199, July 1935, pp. 5 4 9 -5 0 ; no. 200, August 1935, p. 633; no. 201, Septem ber

1935, pp. 7 1 3 -1 5 ; no. 202, O ctober 1935, pp. 7 7 7 -8 1 ; no. 203, N ovem ber 1935, 8 59-65  
and  8 7 4 -5 ; no. 20 4 , D ecem ber 1935, pp . 953 and  9 5 6 -6 7 ; no. 205 , Ja n u a ry  1936, pp. 
5 9 -8 0 ; no. 206 , February 1936, pp. 147-60 ; no. 207 , M arch  1936, pp. 2 3 3 -4 3 ; no. 208, 
April 1936, pp. 3 0 4 -4 2 ; no. 210, June 1936, pp. 5 1 1 -1 5 ; no. 211 , July 1936, pp. 5 7 9 -8 2 ; 
no. 215, N ovem ber 1936, pp. 93 7 -5 1 ; Le conflit italo-éthiopien et la Croix-Rouge, ICRC , 
Geneva, D ecem ber 1936; R apport général du Com ité international de la Croix-Rouge sur son 
activité d ’août 1934 à mars 1938, IC R C , Geneva, 1938, pp. 7 0 -9 9 ; M ax H uber, R ed Cross 
and N eutrality, IC R C , Geneva, 1936 (translation  o f offp rin t from  RICR  no. 209, M ay 1936, 
pp. 353-63); D r M arcel Junod , Warrior W ithout W eapons, ICRC , Geneva, 1982, pp. 13-83; 
J. W  .S. M acFie, An Ethiopian Diary: A Record o f  the British Am bulance Service in Ethiopia, 
University Press o f L iverpool, L iverpool, and  H o d d er 8c S toughton L td., L ondon , 1936; 
R ainer Baudendistel, ‘Force versus law: T he In ternational C om m ittee o f the Red C ross and 
chem ical w arfa re  in the Ita lo -E th iop ian  w ar 1 9 3 5 -3 6 ’, International R eview  o f  the Red  
Cross, no. 322, M arch  1998, pp . 8 1 -1 0 4 ; A ndré D u ran d , From Sarajevo to  H iroshima, 
pp. 2 9 3 -3 1 7 ; John M elly o f  Ethiopia, edited by K athleen N elson and Alan Sullivan, Faber 8c 
Faber Ltd., L ondon, 1937; F rank Paul W alters, A H istory o f  the League o f  N ations, O xford  
University Press, L ondon, 1952, vol. II, pp. 62 3 -9 1 .

50 D urand , From Sarajevo to H iroshima, p. 296.
51 The L aw s o f  A rm ed  C onflicts, pp . 1 1 5 -2 7  an d  3 2 5 -6 6 ; R IC R , n o . 199, Ju ly  1935,

pp. 5 4 9 -5 0 ; D u ran d , From Sarajevo to H iroshima, pp. 2 9 4 -5 .
52 R IC R , no. 20 2 , O c to b er 1935, pp. 7 7 7 -8 .
53 Ibid.
54 Ibid.
55 R apport général du C om ité international de la C roix-R ouge sur son activ ité  d 'août 1934 à 

mars 1938, pp . 7 2 -8 5 .
56 Ibid., p. 87.
57  Ibid., pp. 88 -9 .
58 Ibid., pp. 9 0 -4 .
59 Ibid., pp . 94—5; Ju n o d , W arrior W ithout W eapons, pp. 2 2 -8 3 .
60 RIC R , no. 205 , Jan u ary  1936, pp. 6 1 -5 ; R apport général du C om ité international de la

C roix-R ouge sur son activ ité  d ’aoû t 1934 à mars 1938, pp. 9 5 -6 .
61 Letter from  Jacques C henevière to  Sidney B row n, 12 February  1936, p. 5, IC R C  Archives, 

file CR  210/00-X IV ; D u ran d , From Sarajevo to H iroshima, p. 298.
62 R apport général du C om ité international de la Croix-R ouge sur son activ ité  d ’aoû t 1934 à 

m ars 1938, p. 96; D urand , From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, pp . 2 9 8 -9 .
63 RIC R , no. 203 , N ovem ber 1935, pp. 8 6 0 -1 ; no . 205 , Ja n u a ry  1936, pp. 6 6 -8  and 7 0 -8 0 ; 

no. 206 , February  1936, pp. 1 5 4 -6 0 ; no. 207 , M arch  1936, pp . 233—43; no . 208 , April
1936, pp. 3 0 6 -3 2 ; no . 2 1 0 , June  1936, pp. 5 1 1 -1 5 .



The Conflicts o f  the Inter-W ar Period 165

64 Ju n o d , W arrior W ith ou t W eapons, pp. 4 0 -5 0 ;  D u ra n d , From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, 
pp. 2 9 9 -3 0 1 .

65 D r Ju n o d ’s rep o rt, 13 Ja n u a ry  1936 , p. 5, 1CRC A rchives, file C R  210; D u ran d , From  
Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, p. 300.

66 L etter from  M a x  H u b e r  to  M usso lin i, 7 Ja n u a ry  1936, R IC R , no . 20 5 , Ja n u a ry  1936, 
pp . 7 0 -1 .

67  L etter from  M ussolin i to  M a x  H uber, 16 Ja n u a ry  1936 , R IC R , no. 20 5 , Ja n u a ry  1936, 
pp . 7 2 -3 ; D u ran d , From Sarajevo to  H iroshima, pp. 3 0 1 -2 .

68 L ette r from  S enator C rem onesi, P residen t o f the  I ta lian  R ed C ross, to  M a x  H u b er, 
16 Ja n u a ry  1936, R IC R , no . 2 0 5 , Ja n u a ry  1936 , pp . 7 8 -8 0 .

69 A ctes de la Conférence d ip lom atique convoquée par le Conseil fédéral suisse pou r la révi
sion de la C onvention  du 6 ju ille t 1906 pou r l ’am élioration  du sort des blessés et malades 
dans les arm ées en cam pagne et pou r l ’élaboration d ’une convention relative au traitem ent 
des prisonniers de guerre, réunie à G enève du 1er au 2 7  ju illet 1929, Im prim erie du Jou rnal 
de Genève, G eneva, 1930, p. 670; The L aw s o f  A rm ed Conflicts, p. 333.

70 T elegram  from  the  E th iop ian  M in ister o f  Foreign A ffairs to  the  IC R C , 23 Ja n u a ry  1936, 
IC R C  A rchives, file C R  210-V  (the term  ‘In tercross’ is th e  te leg raph ic  ad d ress o f  the 
ICRC ).

71 R IC R , no. 20 6 , February  1936, pp. 152-3 .
72 RICR, no. 208 , April 1936, pp. 3 0 4 -5 .
73 D u ran d , From Sarajevo to  H iroshima, pp . 3 0 4 -5 .
74 Ju n o d , W arrior W ithout W eapons, pp. 5 1 -2  and 54—5.
75 D r Ju n o d ’s re p o rt, 12 M a rch  1936 , p. 3, IC R C  A rchives, file C R  210; D u ran d , From  

Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, p. 305.
76 D r Ju n o d ’s re p o rt, 24  M a rch  193 6 , p. 2 , IC R C  A rchives, file CR  21 0 ; D u ran d , From  

Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, pp. 3 0 5 -6 .
77 D r Ju n o d ’s rep o rt, 24  M arch  1936, p. 3; D u ran d , From Sarajevo to  H iroshima, p. 306.
78 D r J u n o d ’s re p o rt, 2 4  M a rch  1936 , p. 4; see also  Ju n o d , W arrior W ithou t W eapons, 

pp. 5 1 -6 1 ; D u ran d , From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, p. 306.
79 L etter from  M a x  H u b er to  Senator C rem onesi, P resident o f the Ita lian  R ed C ross, 12 April 

1936, IC R C  Archives, file C R  210-V III; D urand , From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, pp. 3 0 7 -8 .
80 L etter from  Sen. C rem onesi to  M ax  H u b er, 11 M ay 1936 , IC R C  A rchives, file CR  210-IX .
81 L etter from  C ol. Favre, IC R C  V ice-President, to  Sen. C rem onesi, 26 M ay 1936 , IC R C  

Archives, file CR  210-IX .
82 Ibid.; D urand , From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, p. 314.
83 T he C om m ittee o f T h irteen  w as a subsid iary  o rgan  o f the  League o f  N atio n s C ouncil. It 

w as created  by th e  C ouncil to  deal w ith  all questions arising  from  the w ar in E th iop ia , and 
included all the m em bers o f the C ouncil excep t Italy; E th iopia w as neither a m em ber o f  the 
C ouncil, n o r  o f  the  C om m ittee.

84 L etter from  the Secretary-G eneral o f  the  League o f  N atio n s to  M a x  H u b er, 8 A pril 1936, 
R IC R , no . 20 8 , A pril 1936, p. 334  [IC RC transla tion ],

85 Letter from  the IC R C  V ice-President to  the Secretary-G eneral o f the League of N ations, 
9 April 1936, published in RIC R , no. 20 8 , April 1936, pp . 3 3 4 -5 ; D u ran d , From Sarajevo 
to  H iroshim a, p. 308.

86 L etter from  Salvador de M adariag a  to  M ax  H u b er, 18 April 1936, R ICR , no. 2 0 8 , April 
1936, pp . 3 3 5 -6 ; D u ran d , From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, p. 309.

87 Letter from  M ax  H u b er to  Salvador de M adariaga , 24  April 1936, R IC R , no. 2 0 8 , April 
1936, pp . 3 3 7 -8 ; D u ran d , From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, p. 309.

88 D u ran d , From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, pp . 309.
89 3 2 5 th  C ircu la r to  C e n tra l C o m m ittees, 27  A pril 1936 , R IC R , no . 2 0 8 , A pril 1936, 

pp. 3 3 2 -4 2 , in p a rticu la r pp . 3 3 3 -4 .
90 M ax  H uber, R ed Cross and N eu trality, IC R C , G eneva, 1936, 11 pages (transla tion  o f  off

p rin t from  R IC R , no. 20 9 , M ay 1936, pp. 3 5 3 -6 3 ).
91 Ibid., pp. 6 -7 .
92 D urand , From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, pp. 3 1 5 -1 7 .
93 ‘R éun ion  privée du 23 novem bre à Paris’, R IC R , no . 21 5 , N ovem ber 1936 , pp. 9 3 7 -5 1 ; 

D urand , From Sarajevo to H iroshim a, pp. 3 1 6 -1 7 .



166 The ICRC and the Protection o f  War Victims

94 R IC R , no . 2 1 5 , N o v em b er 1936 , pp. 9 4 0 -2 ;  D u ran d , From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, 
pp. 3 1 6 -1 7 .

95 R esolu tion  o f  4  O cto b er 1921, p arag rap h  16, R esolutions an d  R ecom m endations adop ted  
by the  A ssem bly du ring  its Second Session (5 Septem ber to  5 O cto b er 1921), League o f  
N ations, Official jou rn al, Supplem ent N o  6, 1921, p. 26 . See also  the article by Sidney 
Brown: ‘Le rôle de la C roix-R ouge en cas d ’app lication  de l’article 16 du Pacte de la Société 
des N a tio n s  et de b locus en tem ps de g u e rre ’, R IC R , no. 136, A pril 1930, 
pp. 2 3 3 -8 2 .

96 Letter from  M ax H uber to  Salvador de M ad ariag a , 24 A pril 1936, RICR, no. 20 8 , April 
1936, p. 337.

97 RIC R , no. 22 5 , Septem ber 1937, pp. 8 7 3 -5 ; no . 226 , O cto b er 1937, pp. 9 9 9 -1 0 0 0 ; no. 
2 2 7 , N ov em b er 1937, pp. 1 1 1 7 -4 1 ; no . 22 8 , D ecem ber 1937, pp. 1 1 9 3 -4 ; no . 22 9 , 
Ja n u a ry  1938, pp . 8 3 -7 ; no . 2 3 1 , M a rch  1938 , pp . 2 7 3 -6 ;  no . 2 3 3 , M ay  1938, 
pp. 4 6 3 -7 2 ; no. 2 3 9 , N ovem ber 1938, pp. 9 6 7 -1 0 1 6 ; no . 24 1 , Ja n u a ry  1939, pp. 6 4 -6 ; 
no. 24 5 , M ay 1939, pp. 4 2 5 -9 ; R apport général du C om ité  in ternational de la Croix- 
Rouge sur son activ ité  d ’aoû t 1934  à m ars 1938, pp. 1 3 9 -4 4 ; D u ran d , From Sarajevo to  
H iroshim a, pp. 3 6 9 -8 3 .

98 T he floods w ere them selves a result o f the general econom ic collapse and of the w ar, which 
had prevented  m ain tenance w ork  on canals and  dikes.

99 RIC R , no. 22 5 , Septem ber 1937, pp. 8 7 3 -4 .
100 Ibid.
101 Ibid.; D urand , From Sarajevo to H iroshim a, p. 372.
102 D u ran d , From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, p. 372.
103 RICR, no. 22 7 , N ovem ber 1937, p. 1118; no. 229 , Ja n u a ry  1938, pp. 8 3 -4 ; no. 23 3 , M ay 

1938, pp. 4 6 3 -4 .
104 D r Louis C aíam e, ‘La m isère dans le n o rd  de la C h ine’, R IC R , no. 23 9 , N ovem ber 1938, 

pp. 9 6 7 -1 0 1 6 .
105 RIC R , no. 231 , M arch  1938, pp. 2 7 3 -6 .
106 RIC R , no. 241 , Jan u ary  1939, pp. 6 4 -5 ; no. 245 , M ay 1939, pp . 4 2 6 -7 .
107 R IC R , no . 22 8 , D ecem ber 1937 , pp . 1 1 9 3 -4 ; D u ran d , From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a,

p. 377.
108 D urand , From Sarajevo to H iroshima, pp. 3 7 7 -8 0 .
109 See C hap te r IX, Section 7, p. 280.
110 A lessandro  C asella, Le Conflit sino-japonais de 1937  e t la Société des N ations, L ibrairie

générale de D ro it et de Ju risp rudence , Paris, 1967, pp. 7 2 -5 .
111 N o te  from  M ax  H uber to  the Foreign M inisters o f C hina and Jap an , 5 M arch  1938, ICRC

Archives, file CR  217-III; D u ran d , From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, p. 382.
112 D u ran d , From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, p. 382.
113 RICR, no. 233 , M ay 1938, p. 469.
114 RICR , no. 227 , N ovem ber 1937, pp. 1117-26 .
115 D urand , From Sarajevo to H iroshima, p. 372.

References

The only com prehensive study  o f  the period  is by A ndré D urand , H istory o f  the International 
C om m ittee o f  the Red  Cross: From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, H enry  D u n an t Institu te , G eneva, 
1984, pp. 2 2 2 -4 , 2 3 2 -3 , 2 6 8 -7 4 , 2 9 3 -3 1 7  and  3 6 9 -8 3 . F u rth e r references are  given in the 
various sections o f this chap ter.



C H A P T E R  V I I I

THE SECOND WORLD WAR

La guerre n ’est pas une maladie.
C’est un mal insupportable 
parce qu’il vient aux hommes 
par les hommes.
Jean-P au l Sartre,
Le Sursis, p. 205.

I have nothing to offer but blood, toil, 
tears and sweat.
W inston  C hurchill,
13 M ay 1940

1. Introduction

Since 1931, world peace had been threatened by a policy of intimidation 
and armed aggression which was inevitably to lead to a new generalized 
conflict.

Following the ‘Manchurian Incident’, the conflict in Ethiopia, the Spanish 
Civil War, the invasion of China, the annexation of Austria and the dismem
bering of Czechoslovakia, the Second World War was finally provoked by 
Germany’s attack on Poland.

Beginning as a new European war, the conflict spread like a forest fire, 
engulfing nation after nation, leaping oceans and searing its way across conti
nents; it ultimately became a struggle for world domination.

At the outset, the Second World War looked like a repeat of the First: once 
again Germany, drawing in its wake the countries of the Danube basin, set 
out on a quest for supremacy and challenged the rest of the world. Italy and 
Japan had changed sides, but this was to satisfy ambitions which had been 
left unquenched by their share in the victory of 1918.

But the conflict soon assumed much greater proportions: while the 
1914-18 war had remained essentially European in scope, that of 1939-45 
was a world war in every sense. Although the decisive battles were fought in 
Europe, from the Pyrenees to the Urals, the campaigning armies also left a 
trail of devastation through North and East Africa, Asia -  from Japan to the 
borders of India -  and the Pacific islands. The countries taking an active part 
in the war accounted for more than two-thirds of the earth’s total popula
tion. Only Latin America, West Africa, the Arabian peninsula, Afghanistan 
and five neutral European countries were spared. Throughout the belligerent 
states the mobilization -  of men and material resources -  reached levels never
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seen before: Germany had more than twelve million men under arms, the 
Soviet Union more than twenty million.

National economies were drained by the war effort. While scientists con
tinually sought to make existing weapons more powerful or invent new ones, 
all the resources of industry went into building up an immense strike capac
ity. Science and technology were pressed into the service of the war. On land, 
tanks and long-range artillery dominated the battlefield; in the skies, bomber 
aircraft enabled a commander to strike at enemy territory hundreds of miles 
behind the lines; at sea, the aircraft carrier and the submarine outclassed the 
battleship as a means of combat. Finally, with the atomic bomb, mankind 
acquired almost unlimited destructive power.

The growth of the armed forces and the terrifying power of the new mass- 
produced means of destruction made possible by industrial development led 
to an unprecedented loss of life. Although reliable figures are lacking for 
some countries, there is no doubt that there were more than fifty million 
direct victims of the war -  dead and missing -  with millions more wounded 
and disabled. The length of the conflict and the uncertainties of the post-war 
period meant long years of captivity for millions of prisoners.

For the first time in modern history, the number of civilian casualties 
equalled, or even surpassed, the number of servicemen killed or wounded. 
This heavy civilian toll was primarily due to air raids intended to break the 
enemy’s resistance by destroying his industrial potential or by sowing panic 
among the population. Germany took the lead by bombing Warsaw, 
Rotterdam, London, Coventry and other cities, but the Allies were soon in a 
position to pay back -  with dividend. The main cities and towns of Germany 
and Japan were bombed repeatedly by formations of more than a thousand 
aircraft; whole districts were flattened in a single raid. The attacks culmi
nated in the atomic explosions which wiped out Hiroshima and Nagasaki.

The victorious German army conquered most of Europe, from the Atlantic 
to the Volga. The territories it occupied, in particular those of eastern 
Europe, were subjected to a regime of brutality and oppression. The inhabit
ants’ initial passive resistance soon took the form of increasingly efficient 
guerrilla warfare, especially in Poland, Yugoslavia and the USSR. The occu
pying forces responded to the resistance movements’ attacks and acts of sabo
tage by taking ever harsher reprisals against the civilian population. The same 
happened in the countries occupied by Japan, notably in China, where resist
ance was particularly fierce. Occupation thus gave rise to new forms of strug
gle which ignored the distinction between combatants and non-combatants, 
with dire consequences for the civilian population.

Nazi Germany turned the conflict into an ideological crusade, which 
reached its nadir after the invasion of Russia, where untrammelled fanati
cism swept aside both law and moral values. The science and technology of 
the twentieth century were used to support a war of medieval barbarity in 
which issues were reduced to the crudest terms, giving free rein to violence 
and justifying the most heinous crimes.
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Finally, in a descent to the depths of human depravity, Hitler’s perverted 
beliefs transformed the conflict into a racial war, inspired by a pathological and 
monstrous conception of society which led to the enslavement of so-called infe
rior races and to the annihilation of the people it regarded as evil personified -  
the Jews. Without the slightest pretext of military necessity, millions of human 
beings were massacred in the execution of a methodical and concerted plan 
reflecting the demonic obsessions of the masters of the Third Reich.

The physical destruction was enormous, wiping out industry, transport, 
homes, agricultural machinery and equipment, crops and stocks of food and 
raw materials, bringing with it the deadly consequences of war: deprivation, 
famine, disease.

The moral contamination was just as serious. In every occupied country 
there were individuals who sided with the invader, acting out of conviction or 
simple opportunism; collaboration led to tragic rifts in the population, blood 
feuds and, after liberation, merciless retribution. But above all, Nazi rule was 
marked by a complete inversion of moral values which culminated in the 
mass graves, concentration camps and crematoria brought to light after the 
Nazis’ defeat. Brutality, contempt and hatred were held up as ideals, leading 
to criminal acts whose traumatic effects have not been cured by the punish
ment of those who had ordered them.

The cataclysm of the Second World War was unprecedented in terms of the 
loss of human life, physical destruction and moral decline. Never before had 
war led to such mourning, agony and devastation; never before had the 
nihilistic distortion of human values led to such inhumanity.

Faced with this explosion of violence, what could the International 
Committee possibly do? What legal support did it have on which to base its 
work?

2. The legal framework

What were the legal relations between the main belligerents during the 
Second World War?

Wounded and sick soldiers were protected by the relevant 1929 Geneva 
Convention, to which almost every country was party.1 As the general part
icipation clause (‘'clausula si omnes') which had impaired its forerunner of 
1906 had been removed by the 1929 Diplomatic Conference,2 the binding 
force of the Convention could no longer be questioned.

However, under Article 2 thereof, wounded and sick soldiers captured by 
the enemy had to be considered and treated as prisoners of war, except as 
regards the medical treatment to which they were entitled. The Convention 
thus drew for support on the law applicable to prisoners of war and referred 
specifically to its provisions.

This law had been thoroughly revised to take into account the lessons 
learnt from the First World War. The 1929 Convention relative to the
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Treatment of Prisoners of War (also known as the Prisoners-of-War Code) 
protected the latter through a precise and detailed set of rules, and gave the 
ICRC a legal basis for its work.3 But for the Convention to take full effect, all 
states concerned had to be party to it -  and two of the principal belligerents, 
the Soviet Union and Japan, were not.4 The seriousness of their defection 
cannot be overstated: since a treaty applies only between the contracting 
parties, all the countries at war with the USSR or Japan were therefore free of 
any obligations, under the Prisoners-of-War Code, towards these two coun
tries. As a result, the Convention was in force only between the Allies and 
Germany and Italy. On Europe’s Eastern Front and in the Far East, the bel
ligerents were not bound by it.

This did not mean, however, that the warring nations were freed of all 
obligations towards prisoners of war. Articles 4 to 20 of the 1907 Hague 
Regulations5 and the provisions of customary law remained in force. 
Unfortunately, the First World War had shown that the Hague Regulations 
were too imprecise, while customary law left such latitude to those who took 
prisoners that it was of little real use. In practice, then, whenever the 1929 
Convention on prisoners of war was not in force, they could not expect 
sufficient protection from either customary law or the Hague Regulations.

With regard to civilians, the legal position was just as the 1907 Hague 
Conference had left it.

Despite the International Committee’s efforts the Draft International 
Convention concerning the Condition and the Protection of Civilians of 
Enemy Nationality in the Territory of a Belligerent or in Territory occupied 
by it, which had been adopted by the Fifteenth International Conference of 
the Red Cross held in Tokyo in 1934, had not been approved by a diplomatic 
conference.6 The Tokyo Draft, as it was known, was therefore not binding on 
the belligerents; the protection of the civilian population in occupied territo
ries was ensured only by Articles 42 to 56 of the Hague Regulations, which 
the 1914-18 war had shown to be inadequate.

The protection of civilians from the effects of bombing was no better. The 
ICRC’s efforts to promote the creation of hospital or safety zones had as yet 
produced nothing more than draft texts.7 Aerial warfare was restricted only 
by Articles 25 and 27 of the Hague Regulations, as well as by Declaration 
XIV of the 1907 Hague Conference, which banned the dropping of ‘projec
tiles and explosives from balloons . . .’. So although the Spanish Civil War 
and the Sino-Japanese conflict had shown the fearsome power of aerial bom
bardment and the extreme vulnerability of the civilian population, interna
tional law in this field had not progressed beyond the era of the airship.

3. The Committee’s delegations

The position of the ICRC in September 1939 bore no resemblance to that of 
August 1914.
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For one thing, the 1929 Convention gave the ICRC certain powers -  and 
certain responsibilities -  for the protection of prisoners of war. Those provi
sions were to be the cornerstone of the Committee’s work throughout the 
war.

Another major difference was that the ICRC could work according to a 
known modus operandi. Whereas in the autumn of 1914 it had had to 
improvise its operational structure to meet the needs of a European war, in 
1939 it could base its work on methods that had been tried and tested, and 
whose principle components were the Central Agency for Prisoners of War, 
visits to places of detention, and relief operations. Many of the Committee’s 
members, having supervised the International Prisoners-of-War Agency 
during the First World War, were well versed in the operational routine. This 
changed little during World War II, except that, in the light of its work 
during the hostilities in Ethiopia and Spain,8 the ICRC decided from the start 
to conduct its operations through permanent delegations rather than tempo
rary special missions.9 And of course, like the war itself, the scale of these 
operations was to be entirely different.

Furthermore, unlike August 1914, the ICRC was not caught unprepared in 
1939: there had been enough warnings of the imminent catastrophe. On 
10 September 1938, at the height of the Sudetenland crisis, the Committee 
had formed a special commission -  La Commission des Oeuvres de Guerre 
(Commission for Work in Time of War) -  with the task of preparing for the 
ICRC’s activities in the event of a generalized conflict.10

The Commission had drawn up a plan of action and had sought to define 
the ICRC’s position and policy on several particularly sensitive issues. It had 
also made numerous practical arrangements to enable the ICRC to assume its 
responsibilities as soon as hostilities broke out: premises large enough for the 
Central Agency for Prisoners of War had been secured, the necessary office 
equipment had been hired, and former staff who might be willing to resume 
work for the ICRC, either in Geneva or in the field, had been contacted and 
were standing by.11

So when the German army invaded Poland on 1 September 1939, the 
ICRC was as well prepared as it could be to cope with a phenomenon as 
unpredictable as war.

The following day, it sent offers of services by telegram to the belligerent 
states: Germany, Poland, France and Britain.12 These messages were immedi
ately confirmed by a letter in which the ICRC outlined what it proposed to 
do ‘in order to help, according to its traditional role and with all its strength, 
to remedy the evils engendered by w ar’.13 

The ICRC wished to take action:

•  in aid of medical personnel;
•  in aid of prisoners of war, both civilian and military, in particular by the

opening of a Central Information Agency, by exchanging the seriously
wounded and sick, by transmitting correspondence and by co-ordinating
private relief operations;
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•  in aid of the civilian population by creating safety zones.

It also called for urgent measures:

•  to establish national information bureaux;
•  to grant special protective status to foreign nationals in enemy, or enemy-

controlled, territory.

In closing, the ICRC said it would ‘devote all its energy to the task before it, 
experience having shown how useful it was, in grave circumstances such as 
those of today, to ensure prompt action by a neutral and strictly impartial 
body, faithfully upholding the humanitarian cause of the Red Cross’.14

In the days that followed, it published various documents on the protection 
of civilians, the creation of hospital and safety zones, and the attitude it 
would adopt with regard to violations of international humanitarian law.15 It 
also took practical steps to set up the Central Agency for Prisoners of War, 
and announced its opening on 14 September.16

On 7 September the ICRC informed the countries at war that it proposed 
sending delegates who, with the governments and Red Cross Societies con
cerned, would work out ‘the most rapid and effective means of ensuring the 
humanitarian work of the International Committee’.17

The following delegates were appointed: Dr Marcel Junod (assigned to 
Germany), Edouard Frick (France), Rodolphe Haccius (Britain) and Robert 
Brunei (Poland); all four had already carried out several missions for the 
Committee.18

But while three of them had taken up their posts by mid-September, Brunei 
was prevented from reaching Warsaw by the speed of the German offensive. 
Forced to remain at Bucharest, he organized assistance for the Polish military 
and civilian refugees flooding into Romania and Hungary.19

The spread of hostilities and the capture of millions of prisoners of war 
impelled the International Committee to increase the number of delegations, 
especially in Germany, where there were eventually forty delegates,20 and to 
open new delegations in countries that had been swept into the war. And as 
each new declaration of war resulted in the internment of countless enemy 
civilians, the ICRC had to open delegations in countries which were far 
removed from the hostilities and which took no part in military operations.21 
It also set up delegations in neutral countries -  Portugal, Spain, Sweden and 
Turkey -  to forward mail and to act as transit points for the shipment of 
relief.22

By the end of the war, the ICRC was represented by 179 delegates in 76 
permanent delegations, assisted by hundreds of locally recruited employees.23

In addition, special missions were carried out from Geneva to conduct par
ticularly sensitive and important negotiations; no less than 194 such missions 
were made between September 1939 and June 1947.24

All this activity did not mean that the ICRC’s coverage of the belligerent 
countries was all that it wished. The growth of the delegation network was
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hampered by various problems, the disruption of transport being just one, 
and by no means the most serious.

The Nazi authorities imposed a limit on the number of staff at the Berlin 
delegation, keeping it far below what was needed to cover the territories 
occupied by the Third Reich and the number of military and civilian prison
ers being held.25 Despite repeated requests, it proved impossible throughout 
the entire German occupation of Poland and the Netherlands to open delega
tions there.26 Every attempt at opening a delegation in Moscow, or even 
arranging a visit to the USSR to meet the Soviet authorities, was likewise 
turned down.27

In the Far East, meanwhile, the appointment of delegates proved extremely 
difficult. So as to avoid the delays involved in sending delegates from Geneva, 
the ICRC appointed Swiss nationals resident in the Far East as its representa
tives. Japan agreed to recognize delegates based in Japan itself, in Shanghai 
and in Hong Kong, but refused the accreditation of delegates for the 
Philippines, the Dutch East Indies, Siam, Singapore and Borneo.28 With no 
official status, the delegates there could act only in a private capacity and in 
very hazardous conditions; deprived as they were of contact with Geneva and 
facing incomprehension and all kinds of harassment and obstacles, their 
work for the victims was limited and carried out at great personal risk. Two 
of them, Dr Matthaeus Vischer and his wife, stationed in Borneo, were 
accused of spying after trying to assist prisoners of war. Following a mock 
trial, they were condemned to death by a Japanese naval court and 
executed.29

When certain warring countries were split up by the course of hostilities, 
the Committee had to open several delegations so as to be represented with 
each administration exercising de facto authority over part of the territory, 
and to have access to the prisoners held there. This was the case in 
Yugoslavia and Czechoslovakia, as well as in Italy after the armistice of 
September 1943.30 The ICRC also opened sub-delegations when the bombing 
and disrupted means of communication made travel impossible. Similarly, 
after the German surrender, it had to adapt its operational set-up in Germany 
and Austria to the division of these countries into occupation zones.31

The ICRC had delegations in the following countries and territories:

EUROPE: Germany (Berlin, Liibeck, Frankfurt-am-Main, Munich,
Bayreuth, Vlotho, Baden-Baden, Freiburg-im-Breisgau, 
Bad Kreuznach; Britain (London); France (Paris, Lyon, 
Marseilles, Toulon); Belgium (Brussels); Italy (Rome, 
Milan, Florence, Verona, Genoa, Turin, Naples, 
Palermo); Yugoslavia (Belgrade); ‘Croatia’ (Zagreb); 
Greece (Athens, Salonika, Larissa, Corfu, Rhodes); 
Romania (Bucharest); Hungary (Budapest); Bulgaria 
(Sofia); the ‘Bohemia-Moravia Protectorate’ (Prague); 
‘Slovakia’ (Bratislava); Austria (Vienna, Salzburg,
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Bregenz, Bad Gastein, Innsbruck, Linz, Klagenfurt); 
Holland (The Hague); Norway (Oslo); Denmark 
(Copenhagen); Finland (Helsinki); Poland (Warsaw); 
Portugal (Lisbon); Spain (San Sebastian); Sweden 
(Stockholm, Góteburg); Switzerland (Berne).

NEAR EAST: Turkey (Ankara); Syria and Lebanon (Beirut).
Egypt (Cairo); Ethiopia (Addis Ababa); Italian Somalia 
(Mogadishu); Kenya (Nairobi); French Equatorial 
Africa (Brazzaville); Rhodesia (Salisbury); Union of 
South Africa (Pretoria); North Africa (Algiers, Oran, 
Tunis, Tangier); Gold Coast (Accra); Madagascar 
(Tananarive).
India (Delhi); Ceylon (Colombo); Japan and Japanese- 
occupied territories (Tokyo, Shanghai, Hong Kong, 
Singapore, Manila, Batavia); Siam (Bangkok); China 
(Chungking).

THE AMERICAS: United States (Washington); Canada (Ottawa);
Argentina (Buenos Aires); Brazil (Rio de Janeiro); 
Suriname (Paramaribo); Haiti (Port-au-Prince); Jamaica 
(Kingston); Venezuela (Caracas); Colombia (Bogota); 
Mexico (Mexico City); Uruguay (Montevideo); Bolivia 
(La Paz); Cuba (Havana).

OCEANIA: Australia (Sydney); New Zealand (Wellington).32

To meet its commitments, the International Committee thus established a 
network of delegations covering most of the world. While some missions 
were staffed by just one delegate, others had several, assisted by dozens of 
local staff. Because of the large number of prisoners held within the borders 
of the Reich, the Berlin delegation remained the largest until hostilities ended.

Despite the huge problems encountered in travelling, the ICRC delegates 
covered more than 16 million kilometres (roughly 10 million miles) by air, 
sea, rail and road, a distance equal to more than 400 times round the 
world.33 Eleven of them lost their lives while on mission.34

These were the ICRC’s ‘front-line troops’. By the spring of 1945, the staff 
at headquarters in Geneva reached their peak number of 3921, of whom 
2585 were employed by the Central Agency for Prisoners of War.35

The ICRC’s main activities will be discussed in the following sections.
As shown above, there was a great disparity in the legal relationships 

between the main belligerents and wide variations in the status of the 
victims, according to whether they were soldiers or civilians and the 
theatre of war they were in. Whatever its own wishes, those relationships 
determined the ICRC’s scope for action: what it could or could not do 
depended, as it does now, on the legal status of the people it was trying to 
help.

AFRICA:

ASIA:
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The Committee’s activities therefore have to be viewed in relation to the 
status of the victims, who may be grouped as follows:

•  wounded or sick soldiers;
•  prisoners of war (and here a distinction must be made between those who 

were protected by the 1929 Convention and those who were not);
•  civilians.

4. The protection of wounded and sick servicemen

Medical assistance on the battlefield was essentially the responsibility of the 
armed forces’ medical services and the National Red Cross Societies. As in 
the First World War, the International Committee was not called upon to 
help.36

This does not imply that the ICRC was indifferent as to whether the 
Geneva Convention was implemented. Indeed, it had to intervene to facilitate 
the shipment of essential medical supplies to countries under naval blockade. 
Through negotiations with the British authorities -  the Ministry of Economic 
Warfare -  it managed to obtain transit permits for dressings and pharmaceu
tical products, which were thus exempted from the embargo.37

The situation of medical personnel, whether military or belonging to the 
National Societies, was also a constant source of concern. The 1929 Geneva 
Convention, like its forerunners of 1864 and 1906, had stipulated that 
medical personnel may not be held as prisoners of war, but must be sent back 
to their own country ‘as soon as a route for their return shall be open and 
military considerations permit’.38 However, the Convention on prisoners of 
war, in line with general practice during World War I, allowed belligerents to 
reach special agreements ‘to retain in the camps doctors and medical orderlies 
for the purpose of caring for their prisoner compatriots’.39 As it turned out, 
the belligerents made great use of this clause and reached agreements con
cerning the percentage of doctors, dentists, nurses, orderlies and chaplains to 
be retained in relation to the total number of prisoners of war in their 
hands.40

The ICRC felt unable to protest against measures which ‘the Powers con
sidered necessary in the interest of PW;’41 however, it tried to help medical 
personnel in three ways:

a) It sought to provide members of the medical services with proof of their 
profession and thus enable them to claim their rightful status. Many 
doctors, nurses and orderlies had lost their identity cards during the 
fighting or had been deprived of them when captured. The Agency under
took to obtain and transmit thousands of certificates which enabled 
medical personnel to be recognized as such, and to claim the treatment to
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which they were entitled under the Geneva Convention. Tracing these 
documents was particularly difficult in cases where a prisoner’s country of 
origin had temporarily ceased to exist.42

b) While refraining from comment on the agreements reached by the bel
ligerents on retaining some medical personnel, the ICRC often stepped in 
to try to improve their conditions of detention, and especially to ensure 
that doctors, nurses, orderlies and chaplains who were held back in order 
to care for their fellow prisoners were allowed sufficient freedom to do so. 
It intervened each time its delegates reported that medical staff were being 
kept idle or even assigned to unrelated work.43

c) Finally, the ICRC made continuous efforts to secure the release of medical 
staff who were not needed to look after their captive compatriots. Despite 
considerable problems due to the complete disruption of communications 
and transport, a number of repatriations were arranged during the war, 
involving the return of several thousand doctors, nurses and orderlies.44

Contrary to its practice during the wars in Ethiopia and Spain, the 
International Committee was not requested to notify the location of field 
medical units to the respective opponents; no doubt the speed and extent of 
military operations made this step useless. However, in November 1944 the 
French provisional government asked the ICRC to notify the German author
ities that it had put the hospital ship Canada into service. Usually, such 
notifications were made through the Protecting Powers; but as there were no 
such intermediaries between France and Germany, the Committee agreed to 
this request.45

The ICRC was also approached on numerous occasions with complaints 
about the bombing of medical units or hospital ships. Following its usual 
practice, it passed on these allegations to the National Society of the accused 
country, but did not make them public.46

5. Prisoners of war

The tremendous size of the armies, the scale on which they were deployed 
and their lightning offensives, in which whole countries were swiftly overrun, 
led to the capture of huge numbers of prisoners of war: more than 600,000 
Poles in September 1939; 1.6 million French in May and June 1940; several 
million Russians and Germans on the Eastern Front; and in May 1945, the 
whole German army, taken prisoner after surrendering. A similar fate 
awaited the Japanese army in September 1945.

It was a situation without precedent: prisoners were transported to places 
as far apart as Canada and New Zealand, Scotland and South Africa. In 
Europe and North America the main POW camps were veritable towns, with 
tens of thousands of inmates. Millions of men entered captivity and, for the 
most part, remained prisoners for years. What would become of them?
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The Geneva Convention of 27 July 1929 had been adopted with the 
purpose of giving a captured soldier clearly defined and detailed legal pro
tection; the need for this had been shown all too clearly during the First 
World War. Two of the main belligerent powers, however -  Japan and the 
Soviet Union -  were not party to the Convention. Other governments 
asserted that because of the circumstances in which certain groups of pris
oners had fallen into their hands, they were not entitled to the protection of 
the Convention.

Thus the circumstances of capture resulted in inequalities of status which 
inevitably affected the work of the International Committee, for its ability to 
take action was influenced by the presence, or absence, of a treaty whose 
provisions could be invoked vis-à-vis the detaining power. A distinction must 
therefore be made between the following categories of prisoners:

a) prisoners protected by the Geneva Convention;
b) prisoners captured on the Eastern Front;
c) prisoners captured in the Far East;
d) combatants who were denied prisoner-of-war status.

These categories were not decided by the ICRC. They were a result of the dif
fering legal provisions applied to the prisoners and therefore were ultimately 
determined by the attitude of the belligerents themselves.

Prisoners protected by the Geneva Convention
The 1929 Geneva Convention on prisoners of war was remarkable in two 
ways: it gave prisoners a clearly defined status enabling them to claim the 
corresponding treatment from the detaining power, and it entrusted a third 
party -  the Protecting Power -  with the task of ensuring that this status was 
duly respected. Furthermore, the Convention acknowledged the International 
Committee’s competence in matters relating to their protection.

Strictly speaking, however, the Convention gave the ICRC only the right to 
propose the opening of a central agency of information regarding prisoners of 
war (Article 79), and to offer its services for the protection of prisoners. 
Article 88 states:

The foregoing provisions do not constitute any obstacle to the humanitarian work 
which the International Red Cross Committee may perform for the protection of 
prisoners of war with the consent of the belligerents concerned.

Although the scope of these provisions was limited, since anything the ICRC 
proposed remained subject to the warring parties’ approval, they nonetheless 
clearly gave the Committee the right to take an interest in the situation of 
prisoners and to make proposals, comments and suggestions with a view to 
improving their conditions of detention.

This was the basis on which most of the ICRC’s work had to be con
ducted. The resulting activities will be examined in the following pages.
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In September 1939 the Committee opened the Central Prisoners-of-War 
Agency in Geneva, to perform three main tasks:

•  to centralize all information on prisoners of war (notification of capture, 
transfer, death, etc.);

•  to act as an intermediary between the belligerents for the transmission of 
such information;

•  to reply, on the basis of the data assembled in its card-indexes or of 
research carried out, to requests from public or private organizations and 
from private persons, and in general try to restore contact between the 
prisoners and their families.47

The Agency’s activities were essentially the same as those it had carried out 
during the First World War: transmitting lists of prisoners, creating card- 
indexes containing all available information on prisoners of war, establishing 
a message system to maintain contact between prisoners and their families, 
forwarding documents and official papers, making enquiries, and so on. 
These activities have already been described above;48 the guiding principles of 
such work had changed little in the intervening twenty years. Certain points, 
however, distinguished the 1939 Agency from its predecessors and merit 
examination here.

During the First World War, there had been some notable exceptions to 
the established principle of centralizing information on prisoners of war. The 
International Committee had asked the Danish Red Cross to open an agency 
in Copenhagen to gather information on prisoners captured on the Eastern 
Front; the National Societies of Austria and Italy had exchanged information 
directly on prisoners taken during the fighting on the Austro-Italian front. 
This procedure was abandoned during World War II. The Agency sought to 
centralize data on all prisoners of war and on all servicemen interned in 
neutral countries; it opened card-indexes for each nation at war, with the 
exception of China and Ethiopia, for which it did not receive the necessary 
information.49 It did envisage opening an office at Ankara, but only as a for
warding agency to help in the transmission of mail and lists of names of pris
oners of war between the USSR and the Axis countries.50 The Geneva Agency 
was therefore open to all countries, whether belligerent or neutral; it was 
unique and its scope universal.

From the autumn of 1939, the ICRC urged the belligerents to make sys
tematic use of ‘capture cards’, to be filled in by the prisoners themselves when 
they arrived in a camp. This would help overcome the inevitable delays which 
resulted from establishing the official lists provided for in Article 77 of the 
Prisoners-of-War Code. And as the cards would be filled in by the prisoners 
themselves, the risk of error would be far less than in lists compiled by 
officials of the detaining power. Moreover, the capture cards could be 
inserted directly into the Agency’s card-indexes. The systematic use of these 
cards as a supplementary source of information was one of the most import
ant innovations introduced by the 1939 Agency.51
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The Central Agency made great use of the latest methods of data-process- 
ing and transmission, such as telegraphy, radio and microfilm. Thanks to the 
generosity of IBM President Thomas J. Watson, the Agency had the free use 
of a large number of office machines which opened up new possibilities, espe
cially for regimental enquiries. Following the battle for France, these 
machines enabled the Agency to send letters to 570,000 French prisoners of 
war, asking them for news of missing comrades; 170,000 positive replies 
were received, giving details of where and how more than 30,000 soldiers 
had died. The number of missing whose fate was unknown was thereby 
reduced from 40,000 to 10,000 men.32 An enquiry of this magnitude could 
never have been carried out without the help of those forerunners of today’s 
computers.

The Agency’s activities grew phenomenally, as evidenced by the volume of 
its card-indexes: at the close of the 1914-18 war those of the International 
Prisoners of War Agency contained some seven million cards, whereas the 
Central Agency had a total of 36 million at the end of June 1947.53

The First World War had shown that legal rules to protect prisoners were 
of little practical use without third-party supervision. This omission was cor
rected by the 1929 Diplomatic Conference, which assigned the responsibility 
for supervision to the Protecting Powers: under Article 86 of the Geneva 
Convention on prisoners of war, representatives of these Powers were autho
rized to visit any place where prisoners were being held; they could enter all 
premises used by prisoners and could speak to them, as a general rule in 
private. However, the Conference did not wish to limit the ICRC’s own 
work, and confirmed the Committee’s right of initiative in Article 88.

This right of initiative was used by the ICRC as the basis for requesting 
permission -  which it did soon after the conflict started -  to visit prisoners of 
war. The first visits took place three weeks after fighting began: from 23 to 
26 September Dr Junod, stationed in Berlin, visited camps holding Polish 
prisoners of war at Itzehoe, Bromberg and Hammerstein.54 Over the next few 
months, other visits took place in Germany, Britain and France.55

After the battle for France, the capture of two million prisoners of war by 
the Germans led the ICRC to introduce a major change in its visits to camps. 
Realizing that occasional visits, carried out during special missions, did not 
give a full idea of the prisoners’ conditions of detention, it recognized the 
need to have all camps visited by its delegates at regular intervals. This soon 
became the rule, to such an extent that the ICRC stopped sending in special 
missions, as it had done during the early months of the conflict, and there
after based its operations on permanent delegations in the countries at war.56

These regular visits in no way duplicated those made by officials of the 
Protecting Powers. While the activities of each were in many ways similar, 
their aims were different. The Protecting Power acts on behalf of the state 
whose citizens and interests it is looking after; it accepts that country’s 
mandate and must follow its instructions. The ICRC, on the other hand, is 
nobody’s agent; it acts on its own initiative, working in the name of its
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humanitarian principles and on behalf of all prisoners. Often it alone has 
access to prisoners on both sides, allowing it to have an overall view of 
prison conditions and thus to advance the argument of mutual interest. 
Moreover, the ICRC can sometimes act on behalf of prisoners who do not -  
or who no longer -  benefit from the work of the Protecting Powers.37 So 
when, for instance, the armistice of 22 June 1940 ended the mandate of the 
Protecting Power taking care of French interests, the ICRC was able to con
tinue its work in aid of French prisoners of war held in Germany.58

The aims of the ICRC’s visits to places of detention were explained in its 
Report:

The inspection of camps enabled the ICRC to know and to keep a check on the 
treatm ent of PW and the application of the terms of the Convention; to give 
impartial and objective information to the Powers concerned; to improve the 
conditions of PW by steps taken on the spot, or by intervention made from 
Geneva; to realize their needs and to direct measures of relief; and finally, to 
verify the distribution of relief parcels.59

The visits followed the procedure laid down during the First World War. 
After an initial interview with the camp commandant, the delegates visited all 
buildings and installations used by the prisoners: dormitories, refectories, 
kitchens, food stores, canteens, hygiene and sanitary facilities, sick bays, pun
ishment cells, workshops, warehouses, exercise yards, and so on. Through 
private discussions with the prisoners, and in particular their elected repre
sentative, the chaplain and the chief medical officer, the delegates built up a 
complete picture of conditions in the camp and the prisoners’ daily life. At 
the end they had a further meeting with the camp commandant, to seek 
clarification on any point and to comment on the visit.60

After each visit a detailed report was written. This set out to describe, as 
precisely and as objectively as possible, the conditions of detention, any com
plaints by the prisoners, and the outcome of the discussions with the prison
ers’ representative and the camp commandant. Contrary to First World War 
practice, the reports were not published but were sent, in an identical form, 
to the governments of both the detaining power and the prisoners’ country of 
origin.61

Finally, representations were made after each visit to try to improve the 
conditions of detention. According to the seriousness of the problems 
encountered, steps were taken either by the delegation concerned or by the 
ICRC in Geneva; approaches might be made to the camp commandant, to 
various levels of the administration or to the highest authorities in the land. 
There is no need here to go into the many approaches that were made; they 
touched on every aspect of the lives of millions of prisoners, from minor 
questions such as the number of cigarettes or changes of underwear they were 
allowed, to major violations of the Convention itself, such as forcing prison
ers of war to work in support of the war effort, or taking reprisals against 
them.62
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From 1 September 1939 to 31 December 1948 ICRC delegates carried out 
more than 12,750 visits to places of internment.63 This unprecedented 
achievement is without any doubt the most significant and the most import
ant aspect of the International Committee’s work during the Second World 
War. The visits conditioned all the ICRC’s other activities for prisoners, in 
particular the supply of relief.

The 1929 Convention made the detaining power responsible for the 
upkeep of prisoners of war and obliged it to provide all vital necessities: 
shelter, clothing, food, medical care, and so on. From a material point of 
view, prisoners of war were to be treated in the same way as troops of the 
detaining power who were stationed in barracks.64 It was reasonable, 
therefore, to assume that the need for outside assistance would remain 
exceptional.

In practice, things turned out quite differently. Whether from a lack of 
determination to apply the rules, or because of the economic war -  whose 
effects were felt almost from the start of the conflict and became gradually 
worse as time went on -  it was soon clear that the Axis powers were unable 
to look after the millions of prisoners they had taken.

This put the question of upkeep in an entirely different light: in order to 
ensure the prisoners’ survival and to maintain their health, large-scale assist
ance was needed. Flowever, this was hindered precisely by the economic 
warfare which made it indispensable. By means of a naval blockade or sub
marine attacks, each side tried to isolate the other and cut off its supplies. All 
trade with the enemy was banned, and even shipments to neutral countries 
were subject to strict quotas and close supervision.

In view of the serious shortages everywhere in Europe -  including the 
neutral countries -  food for prisoners had to be brought from overseas. But 
although the British government was concerned about the situation of Allied 
prisoners of war and recognized the need for external relief efforts, it was not 
prepared to relax the blockade. The ICRC therefore opened negotiations with 
the Ministry of Economic Warfare in London which were continued through
out the war. On 29 August 1940, London agreed in principle to the sending 
of collective relief consignments for prisoners of war, but only on condition 
that their distribution was strictly supervised to ensure that supplies sent to 
Europe under this special dispensation could not be used to help the enemy’s 
war effort. Lurthermore, an individual permit had to be requested for each 
consignment.65

This outline agreement was never called into question. But the ICRC con
stantly tried to expand the categories of prisoners receiving the relief sup
plies, whereas the authorities responsible for enforcing the blockade sought 
to restrict them to clearly defined groups, so as to reduce the risk of misuse. 
The Ministry of Economic Warfare also made the issuing of permits condi
tional on ICRC visits to the prisoners concerned, while the ICRC maintained 
that relief consignments should not be made dependent on visits which might 
be compromised by the fortunes of war.66
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On the basis of its agreements with the belligerents, the ICRC was able to 
carry out two kinds of relief operation:

•  those which it undertook using its own funds and whose procedure and 
beneficiaries it was able, within the terms of the agreements with the 
blockading authorities, to determine itself; as the ICRC’s own resources 
were pitifully small, so too were these operations;

•  those in which it acted as an agent: the supplies were entrusted to the 
ICRC which then forwarded them and ensured their distribution to the 
beneficiaries specified by the donor; because of the huge amounts of relief 
sent by the National Societies of the Allied countries, in particular those of 
the United States, Britain and Canada, operations of this kind grew to 
gigantic proportions.67

To reach an agreement with the authorities enforcing the blockade was 
only the first hurdle to be overcome: there remained the enormous practical 
difficulties resulting from the disruption of transport and the problem of 
making the necessary logistical arrangements on a scale hitherto unknown.

To get the relief supplies to the prisoners, the ICRC had to charter -  and 
later purchased -  a number of ocean-going ships, which sailed under the red 
cross emblem. Before each voyage safe conducts had to be obtained.68 
Warehouses had to be set up at each stage of the hazardous journey from the 
prisoners’ home countries to the camps; the main ones were at Lisbon, 
Marseilles, Goteburg, Liibeck, Geneva and Moosburg.69 From Switzerland, 
relief was sent to Germany in sealed railway wagons and later, after the 
destruction of the German rail network, by convoys of trucks.70 The proce
dure had to be completed by scrupulous checking of the receipt forms signed 
by the prisoners’ representatives, as well as checks made by ICRC delegates 
during their visits so as to make sure the supplies were not being diverted. 
Only in this way could the Committee provide donors with the assurances 
essential for the continuation of the relief programme.71

During the final months of the war the complete breakdown of the trans
port system in Germany and the mingling of prisoners of every nationality 
made orderly relief distributions, allocated in accordance with the donors’ 
wishes, impossible to continue -  just at a time when the need for relief was 
more urgent than ever. The Committee then proposed pooling all its remain
ing stocks. This was accepted by the main donors, allowing the ICRC at last 
to supply any prisoners, regardless of status or nationality, that its relief 
convoys encountered along the roads or in the camps.72

Every month the ICRC managed to provide four standard relief parcels, 
weighing five kilograms, to each prisoner of war from the United States or 
the British Empire, and one or two such parcels a month to prisoners of other 
nations (Poland, France, Belgium, Luxembourg, Holland, Yugoslavia, 
Greece, etc.).73 This amounted to the equivalent of about two thousand 
railway wagons a month -  430,000 tonnes of relief for the whole war, equal 
to ninety million individual parcels.74 The ICRC’s Relief Division thus
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became, for the duration of the conflict, the largest private shipping concern 
in Europe.75

Mention should also be made of the provision of numerous items which, 
while hard to quantify, meant a great deal to the prisoners: medicines, surgi
cal instruments, artificial limbs, spectacles, books in virtually every language, 
scientific manuals, prayer books, items for religious services, musical instru
ments and scores, games, and so forth.76

These were remarkable achievements, which transformed the lives in cap
tivity of millions of prisoners of war. It must nonetheless be borne in mind 
that, owing to its own lack of resources and the rules imposed by the belliger
ents, the ICRC’s relief operations were subject to constraints which persisted 
until the final weeks of the war: it was not allowed to decide on the 
beneficiaries of its assistance and was unable to provide relief to camps which 
its delegates were not authorized to visit.

Under Article 68 of the 1929 Convention, the detaining power was 
required to send seriously ill or seriously wounded prisoners of war back to 
their own country, regardless of rank or numbers. This rule confirmed what 
had been the usual practice in previous conflicts, in particular the First World 
War. It was hoped, therefore, that there would be no difficulty in applying it.

That was not the case. Whereas Germany did unilaterally repatriate 
numerous sick and wounded from countries it had occupied, such as Poland, 
France, Yugoslavia and Greece,7' exchanges with Britain and its allies came 
up against serious problems and were long delayed. Two of these deserve 
mention.

Until 1943, the number of prisoners eligible for repatriation was far higher 
in the Axis countries than in the Allied nations. The Reich tried to exploit 
this imbalance, either by linking the release of sick and wounded prisoners of 
war to other measures, such as the repatriation of German civilians, or by 
demanding an exchange on a per capita basis -  a measure categorically 
rejected by the British. The first exchanges were therefore restricted to Italian 
prisoners of war held by British forces and vice versa, while in Germany and 
Britain thousands of invalids remained unjustifiably detained. But from 1943, 
successive Allied victories tended to even out the numbers, putting an end to 
Germany’s demands.78

Another serious problem was the breakdown of all channels of communi
cation. Whereas a great many sick and wounded prisoners had been repatri
ated during the First World War via Switzerland, Denmark or the 
Netherlands, the first of these was now completely surrounded by Axis 
powers, while the other two had been occupied since April and May 1940. 
Since there was no longer any neutral overland route between the opposing 
sides, the only solution until the liberation of France was for the exchanges to 
take place at a neutral port, to which the prisoners could be brought by ship. 
But because of the war at sea, operations of this kind were extremely difficult 
to prepare and carry out.
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However, eight exchanges did take place, at Smyrna (Izmir), Lisbon, 
Barcelona and Gôteburg. 4 Towards the end of the war, two more repatria
tions were effected via Switzerland.80

The International Committee’s role in these operations is noteworthy in 
three respects:

a) Article 69 of the Geneva Convention called for the creation, in each bel
ligerent country, of a mixed medical commission responsible for examin
ing sick or wounded prisoners and deciding whether they should be 
repatriated. These commissions were to be composed of three doctors, one 
appointed by the detaining power and two belonging to a neutral country. 
But the Convention did not stipulate how the neutral doctors should be 
appointed; in the event, the belligerents asked the Committee to designate 
them. The ICRC also helped the commissions in their work, in particular 
in establishing standard criteria without which the repatriations might 
have been suspended.81

b) Although the diplomatic negotiations for the repatriations were generally 
conducted by the Protecting Powers, the ninth operation, in which French 
and German invalids were repatriated via Switzerland on 1 November 
1944, was organized exclusively by the ICRC, since no Protecting Power 
had been appointed to look after the interests of the provisional French 
government in Germany and German interests in recently liberated 
France.82

c) Lastly, for each operation the governments concerned asked the ICRC to 
send delegates with the convoys to check the lists of persons being repatri
ated, to make sure that all prisoners who were named on the list were 
indeed in the convoy and were duly released, to look after the sick and 
wounded during the journey and to act as intermediaries between officials 
of both sides, so as to ensure that things ran smoothly.83

In these ten operations, over 35,000 people were repatriated; about half were 
war invalids, the others medical personnel or civilians.84

As they advanced through Germany, the victorious Allied forces released 
prisoners of war held by the Reich, evacuated them behind the lines and repa
triated them. Thanks to the extensive use of aircraft, the repatriation of 
Allied prisoners of war was completed in record time after Germany’s capitu
lation on 8 May 1945. The ICRC was not requested to help.85

It was a different story when it came to the prisoners of war of the defeated 
countries, especially the Germans.

Article 75 of the Prisoners-of-War Code stipulated that the belligerents 
should normally include provisions for the repatriation of prisoners in their 
armistice agreements, and that in any case prisoners must be sent home as 
soon as possible after the conclusion of peace. But in 1945 there was neither 
an armistice nor a peace treaty. Germany, as a state, simply disappeared, and 
with it any possibility of negotiating the repatriation of prisoners of war.
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This left the prisoners’ fate at the whim of the victorious governments. 
Although there was no risk of renewed hostilities, the Allies were in no hurry 
to repatriate the prisoners in their hands, who constituted a large, cheap 
workforce. Thus, the nature of their captivity had radically changed, for 
whereas the legitimate justification for holding prisoners of war had been to 
prevent them taking up arms again, this reason had disappeared when hostili
ties ended. They were now assigned to reconstruction work, and there was so 
much to do because of the devastation that it was impossible to say how long 
it might last. Captivity became forced labour, which former soldiers were 
obliged to perform by way of war reparations.

The ICRC continued its work for prisoners from the defeated nations, 
without letting this imply that it acknowledged any legal justification for their 
continued detention.86 Between 1 July 1947 and the end of January 1948, 
ICRC delegates in France made 801 visits to camps holding German prison
ers of war.87

No doubt these visits, and the little assistance that the Committee was able 
to give the prisoners, were a comfort at a time when uncertainty over the 
future was adding to the bitterness of defeat.

However, the main issue was the release and the return home of these pris
oners; here, the ICRC took a clear stand against their prolonged captivity.

As early as 21 August 1945, it issued a memorandum stating that prisoners 
of war should not be detained indefinitely, even in the absence of a peace 
treaty; it also stressed that to demobilize prisoners or modify their status 
without allowing them to return home could not be considered as having 
ended their captivity.88

A year later, in a circular dated 2 July 1946, the ICRC underlined the 
serious consequences of the prisoners’ uncertainty over their continued deten
tion, and urged the governments concerned to make known without delay 
their plans to repatriate them.89

It expressed its concern once more in an appeal issued on 31 December 
1946,90 and again in a memorandum dated 28 November 1947, in which it 
pointed out that the continued detention of prisoners, more than two years 
after hostilities had ended, was a breach of international law:

The capture of prisoners of war has only a single aim: to prevent enemy 
com batants taking up arms once more. The prolongation of such a state of affairs 
cannot be justified by any military consideration, as soon as hostilities are actually 
ended. For this reason a principle has been embodied in international law 
demanding that, as soon as possible after the close of hostilities, all prisoners of war 
who are not the subject of penal proceedings or sentences shall be repatriated.91

Besides drawing attention in this way to the principle involved, the ICRC 
was also negotiating with the governments directly concerned to try to speed 
up the repatriation of prisoners, in particular those held in countries where 
the climate might eventually affect their health, such as India, Egypt and 
South Africa.
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ICRC delegates inspected most of the ships provided for the repatriations, 
and were generally present when prisoners of war were embarking and 
landing.92

The conflicts in Eastern Europe
Eastern Europe was the scene of three conflicts. They were all part of the 
Second World War, but each was nonetheless a distinct episode:

•  the war between the Soviet Union and Poland, from 17 to 30 September 
1939, in which the Red Army seized more than 200,000 Polish prisoners;

•  the war between the USSR and Finland, from 30 November 1939 to 
12 March 1940;

•  the war between Germany and the USSR, from 22 June 1941 to 8 May 
1945; the Reich drew Romania, Italy, Finland, Slovakia and Hungary in 
its wake into what was to become a terrible confrontation between huge 
forces, extending from the Arctic Circle to the Caucasus and resulting in 
millions of prisoners.

Of the three wars, that between Germany and the Soviet Union was obvi
ously the most crucial, but due consideration must also be given to the earlier 
conflicts and to the attitude of Germany’s satellites.

The significant legal point common to all three is that the Soviet Union -  as 
well as Finland -  was not party to the 1929 POW Convention.93 The ICRC 
was thus deprived of any legal basis for its work on behalf of prisoners cap
tured on the Eastern Front; its right of humanitarian initiative entitled it only 
to offer its services, which were then subject to the parties’ consent.

Under these circumstances, what could the ICRC do?
Anxious to resume contact with the Soviet government and the Alliance of 

Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies of the USSR, on 27 September 1939 it 
sent a telegram to the People’s Commissar for Foreign Affairs, proposing to 
send a delegate to Moscow.94 It likewise approached the Soviet embassy in 
Paris.

On 12 October, the ambassador stated his government’s position:

The Union of Soviet Socialist Republics has not signed the 1929 Convention 
relating to prisoners of war; consequently the stipulations therein are not binding 
on the USSR. For this reason it is considered that the sending of a special delegate 
of the International Committee of the Red Cross to the Soviet Union to settle 
questions arising from the above-mentioned Convention is unnecessary.95

Despite this flat refusal, the ICRC again approached the USSR on 
26 October, but to no avail.96

The outbreak of hostilities between the USSR and Finland prompted the 
Committee to reiterate its proposal.

On 4 December 1939 the ICRC offered its services to both countries. 
Finland agreed to the sending of a delegate, who obtained the assurance that 
the Finnish Red Cross was authorized to open an information bureau for
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prisoners of war, as laid down by Article 14 of the 1907 Hague Regulations. 
By special favour, the delegate was allowed to visit a clearing camp for Soviet 
prisoners of war.97

At the same time the ICRC sent a mission to Paris for talks with the Soviet 
ambassador; it was led by Carl Burckhardt, a member of the ICRC’s govern
ing body, accompanied by Dr Junod. The following February Burckhardt 
went to Berlin, where he met the Soviet ambassador and suggested going on 
to Moscow in order to discuss a range of pending issues and restore co
operation between the ICRC and the Alliance. The talks in Berlin, like those 
in Paris, came to nothing. Hostilities between Russia and Finland ended on 
12 March 1940 and the negotiations were suspended.98

In April 1941 the ICRC sent a delegate, Miss Elsa Quinche, on a special 
mission to Stockholm to take up contact with the Soviet ambassadress, 
Madame Alexandra Kollontay. During two meetings at the Soviet embassy, 
Miss Quinche expressed the ICRC’s wish to appoint a delegate in Moscow 
who would be accredited to the Alliance, as had been the case from 1921 to 
1938. The ICRC confirmed its proposal in a letter on 23 April, but received 
no answer.99

On Sunday 22 June 1941 the German army invaded Russia. The next day 
the ICRC placed its services at the disposal of all parties to the conflict; in its 
telegram to the People’s Commissar for Foreign Affairs the Committee 
offered in particular to transmit information about prisoners of war and to 
open a branch of the Central Tracing Agency, at a place to be agreed. The 
ICRC stressed that the fact that the USSR was not party to the 1929 
Convention must not form an obstacle to the execution of these proposals, in 
so far as their application was approved by the parties to the conflict.100

On 27 June the Soviet Commissar for Foreign Affairs, Viatcheslav 
Molotov, accepted the ICRC’s proposals, subject to reciprocity.101 After 
receiving similar replies from Germany and its satellites, the Committee 
decided to send Dr Junod to Ankara to take up contact with the Soviet gov
ernment through its embassy there.102 He arrived in the Turkish capital on 
22 July to conduct in-depth negotiations, the primary issue being the trans
mission of POW lists. On 20 August, the ICRC was able to forward to the 
USSR a list of 300 Soviet prisoners held by Germany; the names were written 
in pencil, in Cyrillic characters, on unofficial ordinary squared paper.103 
Longer lists were sent to the ICRC from Finland, Romania and Italy.104 In 
Moscow, the National Society announced the opening of an information 
bureau for prisoners of war, but the ICRC never received any lists, either 
directly or through its delegation in Ankara.105 Taking the lack of reciprocity 
as an excuse, the German government declared on 24 September 1941 that it 
would send no more lists of prisoners as long as there was no effective quid 
pro quo .106 Discussions continued throughout the autumn and winter, but 
no progress was made.

So the negotiations which had begun with some encouraging statements 
from all sides became bogged down because the commitments made
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depended on reciprocity. Each side accused the other of the most barbaric 
atrocities, while at the same time demanding evidence of the other’s intention 
to apply the humanitarian conventions.107

Meanwhile, increasingly alarming reports were circulating over the 
appalling plight of Russian prisoners in Germany. The ICRC had no 
firsthand information -  this could come only from visits to the camps -  but it 
was well aware that the Soviet prisoners of war lacked even the barest neces
sities and were dying in their thousands.108 Assistance was desperately 
needed. In response to the ICRC’s approaches, the German authorities made 
it known that they would not object to collective relief consignments being 
sent, which would then be distributed by the camp commandants without 
any external supervision.109

Quite obviously, this was unacceptable to the Allies, and especially to the 
British. While London was prepared to facilitate the passage of relief consign
ments for Russian prisoners of war and even to provide large quantities of 
food and other items, it made this conditional on the distributions being 
properly supervised. But without access to the camps, such supervision was 
impossible. The supply of relief hinged on permission to visit the prison 
camps.110

Only in Finland were ICRC delegates allowed to visit camps for Soviet 
prisoners, and to distribute parcels there sent by the American Red Cross.111 
Germany forbade all visits to Russian prisoners for as long as the ICRC 
remained unable to visit German prisoners held in the Soviet Union. Since the 
ICRC had no delegates in the USSR, its hands were tied.112

The key to the problem, therefore, lay in the question of the ICRC’s pres
ence in the Soviet Union. From the summer of 1941, the Committee took 
steps to try to re-open a permanent delegation in Moscow, where it had been 
represented from 1921 to 1938. In September 1941 a visa application for 
Dr Junod was lodged with the Soviet embassy in Ankara.113 As it remained 
unanswered, further attempts were made through the embassies in London 
and Stockholm.114 The Committee put forward the names of several dele
gates, both Swiss and Swedish, inviting the Soviet government to choose 
whomsoever it preferred; again, there was no reply.115 The name of Voldemar 
Wehrlin, who had been the ICRC’s representative in Moscow from 1921 
to 1938, was also submitted -  but all was in vain, and no visa was 
forthcoming.116

At the same time the ICRC also proposed sending temporary missions to 
Moscow. Because of the complexity of the issues at stake it seemed virtually 
impossible to advance in the negotiations without direct contact with the 
Soviet government and the Alliance of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies 
of the USSR. As Switzerland was encircled by Axis forces there could be no 
question of an Alliance representative travelling to Geneva, so the ICRC sug
gested sending a delegation to visit Moscow. Various solutions were dis
cussed, and in the end the Alliance and the ICRC agreed to establish contact 
in Teheran.11' However, the representative sent there by the Alliance made it
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clear that the latter ‘was wholly absorbed by its relief work at home and had 
temporarily abandoned all foreign activities’.118 Nevertheless, the discussions 
went on for several months. On 9 August 1944 the Alliance delegate said 
that his organization was no longer authorized by the Soviet government to 
maintain official relations with the ICRC.119 Voldemar Wehrlin stayed in the 
Iranian capital until the end of the year, but relations between the Committee 
and the Alliance remained suspended until after the war.120

So all the ICRC’s efforts to assist prisoners captured during the conflicts in 
eastern Europe ended in failure. The Soviet prisoners in Finland were the only 
ones to receive help regularly, although some Russian prisoners of war in 
Germany benefited indirectly from the assistance supplied to British and 
American prisoners. During the final weeks of the war, the prevailing chaos 
in Germany and the mingling of prisoners of all categories and all nationali
ties enabled the ICRC to assist without distinction whatever prisoners of war 
its convoys could reach.121 Despite this minor achievement, the cruel fact 
remains that millions of prisoners of war on both sides were denied the assist
ance that was offered. Many of them did not survive the hardships of captiv
ity and died from cold, hunger, exhaustion, lack of care or ill treatment.

How did this failure come about?
The International Committee repeatedly offered its services to all parties 

involved; every possible opportunity for contact was taken and all conceiv
able solutions were explored. So no blame can reasonably be attached to the 
ICRC for this failure, that was shared by the Protecting Powers appointed by 
the belligerents and even, up to a point, by the British and American govern
ments which tried to persuade their Soviet ally to accede to the 1929 
Convention.122

The answer lies in the attitude of the belligerents themselves.
From the start, Nazi Germany saw the conflict with Russia as an ideolo

gical crusade and a racial struggle in which the laws of war were irrelevant. 
The maintenance of order and security in the occupied areas of the Soviet 
Union was in the hands not of the Wehrmacht but of special Gestapo and 
SS units, which committed innumerable atrocities.123 Moreover, evidence 
given by General Haider and Field Marshal Keitel at the Nuremberg trial 
revealed that Hitler had given orders for the laws and customs of war to be 
ignored during the Russian campaign, on the pretext that the Soviet Union 
was not party to the Convention on prisoners of w ar.124 There is no doubt as 
to the responsibility of the Third Reich’s leaders. But in all negotiations with 
regard to Soviet prisoners of war, Germany took refuge behind the fact that 
the USSR had not acceded to the 1929 POW Convention, and that there had 
been no reciprocity on the part of Moscow.

The attitude of the Soviet government, therefore, also has to be analysed. 
Why did the USSR not accede to the 1929 Convention, despite the urging of 
the ICRC and of its allies? Why did it never communicate lists of the prison
ers it was holding? Why did it never allow the ICRC’s delegates or those of 
the Protecting Powers to visit its prisoner-of-war camps?
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The answer is locked in the official Soviet archives. The fact remains that 
the authorities in Moscow never took part in any real negotiations; most of 
the International Committee’s approaches received no reply and the ICRC 
was never able to send even so much as a temporary mission to the USSR for 
a serious discussion of the problems. Faced with so many unanswered ques
tions, we are left with hypotheses, none of which is very convincing.

Russian historians who have had access to recently declassified Soviet 
records have come to the conclusion that Stalin wanted Soviet prisoners of 
war in German hands to meet the most dreadful fate so that Red Army 
officers and men would give up any idea of surrender and fight to the finish, 
knowing that there was no alternative but victory or death.125

In these circumstances, all ICRC approaches were doomed.

The war in the Far East
In the sweeping offensives that followed the attack on Pearl Harbour, the 
Japanese army gained control over half of Asia and took tens of thousands of 
prisoners of war. But any illusions that because Japan had taken part in 
drafting humanitarian law, it actually subscribed to its underlying philoso
phy, were soon to be dispelled.

The status of prisoner of war is rooted in the implicit idea that captivity in 
wartime is a consequence of misfortune rather than cowardice. This notion, 
which had not been accepted in Europe without some reservations,126 had 
never taken hold in Japan, however much the country had embraced Western 
ideas in other fields. Defeat, for a Japanese soldier, meant unbearable 
dishonour, and captivity a lasting shame which reflected on the whole 
family. When he went away to war, he knew he could return alive only as 
a victor: for the vanquished, death was preferable to the indelible stain of 
disgrace.127

From this perspective, anyone who surrendered voluntarily was viewed 
with deep contempt, which was reinforced by the deeper antagonism stem
ming from cultural differences and Japan’s national pride. There was no 
sense of respect for the conquered enemy as a human being.

In any case, although Japan had taken part in the 1929 Diplomatic 
Conference and had ratified the Geneva Convention on the wounded and 
sick, it was not party to the 1929 Convention on the treatment of prisoners 
of war.128

Furthermore, the number of Japanese prisoners in Allied hands remained 
for a long time very small, even after Japan began losing the military initia
tive. This meant that any argument based on mutual interest fell on deaf ears 
in Tokyo.129

Faced with this apparently intractable problem, what could the ICRC hope 
to achieve?

After the attack on Pearl Harbour, the ICRC offered its services to the 
countries fighting in the Pacific. In urging the governments concerned to com



The Second World War 1 9 1

municate information about prisoners of war to the Central Agency in 
Geneva, the ICRC stressed that even though Japan was not party to the 
Prisoners-of-War Code, this should not prevent it from being applied de 
facto , provided there was reciprocity. The Committee also proposed that its 
correspondent in Tokyo, Dr Fritz Paravicini, be accredited as the official 
ICRC delegate in Japan.130

The governments agreed to the ICRC’s requests; the Japanese announced 
the opening of an information bureau for prisoners of war and accepted the 
appointment of Dr Paravicini.131

However, it was still vital to know how the Japanese stood with regard to 
application of the POW Convention. In reply to further approaches by the 
ICRC, the Japanese Legation in Berne set out its government’s position in 
the following terms:

Since the Japanese Government has not ratified the Convention relating to the 
treatm ent of prisoners of war, signed in Geneva on 27 July 1929, it is not in fact 
bound by the said Convention. Nevertheless, as far as is possible, it intends to 
apply the Convention, mutatis mutandis, to all prisoners of war falling into its 
hands, while at the same time respecting the customs of each nation and people 
in relation to the food and clothing of prisoners.132

This declaration of intent -  which was far from being a pledge to abide by 
the Convention -  included some important reservations. In stating it would 
apply the Convention ‘mutatis mutandis’, Tokyo was saying that it reserved 
the right to choose which provisions it intended applying and which it would 
ignore, according to the circumstances and at its own discretion. The state
ment lacked an essential element: the will to submit to the terms of the 
Convention.

Indeed, whenever Japanese officials were adjured to respect the 
Convention, they never hesitated to point out that their country was not 
bound by its provisions.133

It is hardly surprising, therefore, that the ICRC came up against a host of 
problems, due both to the lack of any legal basis for its work and to the 
suspicion shown by Japan’s military leadership towards any foreign 
organization.

The first arose over the accreditation of the Committee’s delegates. Japan 
agreed to the appointment of delegates in Tokyo, Shanghai and Hong Kong, 
but refused to recognize those who had been designated before the Japanese 
occupation of Singapore, Java, Sumatra and Borneo, as well as those in 
Manila and Bangkok.134 As they were thus deprived of any official status, 
their activities were restricted and performed merely in a personal capacity, 
with great difficulty and at considerable risk -  as shown by the execution of 
Dr Vischer and his wife.135

Moreover, the appointment of a new head of mission in Japan to replace 
Dr Paravicini, who died in January 1944, was not accepted until a year 
later.136 The ICRC’s repeated requests for permission to send a temporary 
mission to Japan were persistently stalled, so that the Committee was unable
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to establish direct contact with its delegates in the Far East until after the 
hostilities ended.137

Other problems concerned the lists of prisoners of war passed on by the 
Tokyo information bureau: they were never complete and took months to 
arrive in Geneva. The time lag, coupled with the difficulty of transcribing 
Western names into Japanese, made it extremely hard to identify prisoners 
with any degree of certainty. For their part, most Japanese prisoners of war 
refused to allow their names to be passed on, or concealed their true 
identities.138

Prisoners’ correspondence was subject to the whim of individual comman
dants and suffered delays: many prisoners were never allowed to write home, 
while in other cases letters were held back for several months.139

But without any doubt, the delegates’ main problem lay in gaining access 
to the prison camps. Large areas had been designated as war zones; delegates 
were refused access to them, and so were unable to visit any prisoners held 
there.140 In Japan itself, the very existence of some camps was kept secret until 
after the surrender. Moreover, each visit had to be authorized individually, a 
lengthy process which reduced the frequency of the visits. When they did take 
place, they were generally restricted to two hours, consisting of one hour spent 
with the camp commandant, thirty minutes touring the camp, and a further 
half-hour of talks with prisoners selected by Japanese officers and in the latter’s 
presence. The delegates’ repeated requests to be allowed to talk privately with 
the prisoners’ representatives were never granted, and so the visits lost much of 
their value, both for the ICRC and for the prisoners themselves.141

The transport of relief supplies for prisoners in Japanese hands was also 
extremely problematic, not only because of the distances involved. Small 
amounts of food and other supplies had been sent on ships chartered to take 
home diplomats and their families, but negotiations to establish a sea link for 
regular relief consignments to the main camps remained unsuccessful.142 The 
delegates were forced to buy locally whatever supplies they could find, but 
exchange rates imposed by the Japanese authorities drastically reduced the 
purchasing power of the funds at their disposal.143

So despite the countless approaches made by the ICRC and the unremitting 
efforts of its delegates in the field, its achievements in the Far East were few 
and far between and their practical results were trifling as compared with the 
dreadful plight of the prisoners there.

Combatants who were denied prisoner-of-war status
The occupation of most of Europe by the Axis forces led to great political 
upheavals: countries were split up or disappeared, new and unrecognized 
‘states’ were created, governments were dissolved, exiled or reconstituted, 
cease-fires were agreed, alliances reversed. The list is endless; and throughout 
occupied Europe clandestine resistance movements bent on continuing the 
struggle came into being.
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The chaos was mirrored in the confused legal situation: many groups chal
lenged the political changes and continued to fight, either in the occupied ter
ritories or alongside the Allied forces, while the Axis powers refused to 
regard members of the resistance as combatants, treating any they captured 
as outlaws.

The International Committee felt that respect for human life should not 
depend on legal or political judgements by governments as to whether one 
group or another was legitimately engaged in combat. It frequently requested 
that captured resistance fighters be granted the protection of the 1929 
Convention, provided they had fulfilled the four conditions laid down in 
Article 1 of the Hague Regulations, which required them to be commanded 
by a person responsible for his subordinates, to have a fixed distinctive 
emblem recognizable at a distance, to carry their arms openly, and to conduct 
their operations in accordance with the laws and customs of war.144

The ICRC intervened to that effect on numerous occasions, in particular 
on behalf of French, Slovak, Yugoslav, Italian, Polish and Greek partisans.145

Seeing that partisan activity was spreading to more and more countries in 
the wake of the major Soviet offensives in the east and the Normandy land
ings, on 17 August 1944 the ICRC sent a memorandum to all the belligerents 
in which it stated that ‘when, in the course of war, situations arise analogous 
to those of war, but not explicitly covered by International Conventions, the 
fundamental principles of international law and of humanity should never
theless be regarded as applicable’. The ICRC said it believed that ‘all combat
ants, without regard to the authority to whom they belong, should enjoy the 
benefit of the provisions applicable to Prisoners of War, if they fall into 
enemy hands . . . ’, provided that these combatants respected ‘the laws and 
usages of war . . .’. It further demanded that auxiliary Red Cross organiza
tions be allowed to help the wounded and sick, and called for the application 
of the said principles ‘irrespective of all juridical arguments as to the recogni
tion of the belligerent status of the authority to whom the combatants con
cerned belong’, saying that it was available to act as a neutral intermediary 
between the warring parties.146

The ICRC continued its efforts on behalf of resistance fighters until the 
end of the war -  but to what avail?

As its approaches had no legal basis accepted by all parties, since its status 
as a neutral intermediary was questioned by the occupying power, and as the 
argument of reciprocity generally could not be invoked, its efforts had very 
limited effect. Still, despite the particular nature of the partisan war and the 
appallingly brutal repression inflicted by Nazi Germany and its cohorts, the 
ICRC did in a few instances manage to save the lives of captured resistance 
fighters; these were interned in POW camps where it was possible to help 
them as though they were regular prisoners of war.14' However, in most cases 
the Committee’s efforts were in vain: captured partisans were either summar
ily executed or sent to concentration camps, to which the ICRC had no 
access.148
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The Committee also interceded on behalf of French, Belgian, Dutch and 
Polish prisoners of war who, either voluntarily or because of pressure from 
their captors, had accepted the status of civilian workers and were conse
quently denied the protection of the POW Convention. But while it succeeded 
in setting up a family message service for these former prisoners of war, it 
never managed to ensure workable safeguards for them or to provide them 
with food when acute shortages ravaged Germany.149

The situation was similar for Italian servicemen who were disarmed by 
the Wehrmacht and interned in Germany after the armistice between the 
royal Italian government and the Allies. Claiming that they were subject to 
the neo-Fascist government established by Mussolini in northern Italy 
and which was still Germany’s ally, the German Supreme Command 
refused to recognize these men as prisoners of war. Despite the ICRC’s 
efforts on their behalf, conditions for these prisoners, who were cut off 
from all help, were horrifying -  similar, in fact, to those endured by Soviet 
prisoners of w ar .150

Lastly, in 1945 the Allies refused prisoner-of-war status for German and 
Japanese soldiers who fell into their hands after the capitulation of their 
respective countries, claiming that their situation was not covered by the 
1929 Convention. Instead, they were classed as ‘Surrendered Enemy 
Personnel’ (SEP).

The ICRC protested against this measure, considering that its legality was 
questionable and that it created a dangerous precedent likely to undermine 
the moral authority and binding nature of the POW Convention. 
Nonetheless, the Allies’ decision did not seriously limit its scope for action: 
the ICRC helped the ‘Surrendered Enemy Personnel’ in much the same way 
as it assisted prisoners captured earlier, and continued to do so until they 
were repatriated.151

It can thus be seen that the Committee’s efforts to assist prisoners of war 
and, in a broader sense, all combatants captured by the enemy, achieved 
varying degrees of success. The ICRC had accomplished miracles -  but it had 
also suffered grievous failures.

These mixed results were largely due to the fact that not all prisoners 
enjoyed the same legal status -  and, most importantly, to whether or not the 
Committee could base its activities on the Prisoners-of-War Code. But they 
were also affected by the belligerents’ relative positions of strength, and by 
the extent to which reciprocity could be invoked to allow the ICRC to act as 
a neutral intermediary.

If the ICRC encountered such difficulties in the only field where it had a 
legal basis to work on, it is hardly surprising that it met with even greater 
problems in an area where it had none -  the protection of civilians in the 
power of an enemy.



The Second World War 1 9 5

6. Civilians under enemy domination

War has never been kind to civilians, who all too often find themselves at the 
mercy of a rabble of undisciplined soldiers. But the principle that the civilian 
population was entitled to general immunity had developed through the ages 
and had finally become binding: war had to be fought against the enemy’s 
armies, and civilians who took no part in the fighting should be spared.

The St Petersburg Declaration of 1868 stated: ‘... the only legitimate object 
which States should endeavour to accomplish during war is to weaken the 
military forces of the enemy.’152 This was echoed in the Final Protocol of the 
1874 Brussels Conference: ‘... the only legitimate object which States should 
have in view during war is to weaken the enemy without inflicting upon him 
unnecessary suffering.’153 Article 7 of the Manual of the Laws of War on 
Land, adopted by the Institute of International Law at its Oxford session 
in 1880, declared succinctly: ‘It is forbidden to maltreat inoffensive 
populations.’154

These principles were enshrined in the Hague Conventions of 1899 and 
1907, notably in Article 46 of the Hague Regulations which expressed the 
basic rights of the inhabitants of occupied territories: ‘Family honour and 
rights, the lives of persons, and private property, as well as religious convic
tions and practice, must be respected .... Private property cannot be 
confiscated.’155 During the Second World War this precept -  the immunity of 
the civilian population -  was utterly violated.

At the outbreak of hostilities the belligerents, as in August 1914, interned 
most enemy civilians who were in their territory.

The successive victories of the German army then led to the occupation of 
most of Europe, where an increasingly brutal rule was imposed, marked by 
arbitrary arrests, deportations, hostage-taking and summary executions.

Each new conquest extended the persecution which, since 1933, had been 
inflicted upon persons regarded by the Nazi regime as its enemies: liberals, 
Social Democrats, Communists, trade unionists, pacifists, gypsies and Jews.

Stripped of all their belongings, herded into overcrowded ghettos, forced to 
wear a yellow star -  an invitation for discrimination and aggression -  the 
Jews were singled out for countless forms of humiliation and brutality, 
deportation and mass murder. At the Wannsee Conference on 20 January 
1942, the leaders of the Third Reich decided to have the Jews in the territo
ries under their control systematically exterminated. From then on, arrests 
increased; one after another, the ghettos were emptied and their inhabitants 
deported to camps, never to be heard of again.156

Hitler’s perverted philosophy thus put in place a huge and monstrous 
system of persecution whose tentacles stretched across Europe, ending in the 
concentration camps and gas chambers.

The ICRC’s unremitting attempts during the inter-war years to bring about 
an international agreement protecting civilians in wartime had failed to 
produce any results. The Draft International Convention concerning the
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Condition and the Protection of Civilians of Enemy Nationality in the 
Territory of a Belligerent or in Territory occupied by it (Tokyo Draft) had 
been approved by the Fifteenth International Conference of the Red Cross 
held in Tokyo in 1934, but events had forestalled its subsequent adoption by 
a diplomatic conference.157 In September 1939, as in August 1914, civilians 
in the power of an enemy had virtually no legal protection.158

The ICRC therefore approached the belligerents on 2 September 1939, 
proposing the provisional adoption of the Tokyo Draft as a temporary 
measure for the duration of the war.159

Oddly enough, the only reply came from the German government, which 
said it ‘would be prepared to discuss the conclusion of a convention for the 
protection of civilians on the basis of the “Tokyo Draft’” .160

The Committee reverted to the matter in a memorandum dated 
21 October: it repeated its recommendation that the Tokyo Draft be provi
sionally adopted, but proposed that if this was not possible, the governments 
should extend to civilian internees the protection of the Prisoners-of-War 
Convention.161

This latter solution was finally chosen. In letters dated 23 and 
27 November 1939 and 30 April 1940 respectively, the French, German and 
British governments agreed to apply to civilian internees the provisions of the 
1929 Geneva Convention relative to the treatment of prisoners of war; 
exception was made of those provisions which, by their very nature, con
cerned military prisoners alone.162

Thereafter most of the other countries which took part in the hostilities 
also agreed, either formally or de facto , to treat civilian internees according 
to the relevant provisions of the said Convention.163 On 7 December 1939 
the ICRC sent the belligerents a note specifying, article by article, which pro
visions could be applied to civilian internees and giving interpretative guide
lines as to their application.164

So the ICRC’s initial efforts for civilians in enemy hands achieved a 
favourable -  albeit limited -  result. Throughout the war, it was able to carry 
out the same activities on behalf of civilian internees as for prisoners of war: 
registration by the Agency, transmission of family messages, visits to intern
ment centres, provision of relief, involvement in repatriation procedures.165

But it was in fact no more than a half measure, for the agreement covered 
only foreign civilians who happened to be on enemy soil at the outbreak of 
hostilities, and who were interned by reason of their nationality. It differed 
from the Tokyo Draft in that it did not include the inhabitants of occupied 
territories; they were protected only by Articles 42 to 56 of the Hague 
Regulations, which had proved to be of little use during the First World War.

As the victories of the Wehrmacht brought ever more territory under the 
domination of the Reich, they also erased the possibility of negotiating any 
protection for the population there. Indeed, once its army had tightened its 
grip on the defeated nations to the west and east, there was no longer any 
reason for Germany to agree to discuss proposals designed to restrict the
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rights of the occupying power; nor could the argument of reciprocity be 
advanced. It was not until the autumn of 1944, when the Allied armies were 
at the gates of the Reich, that any opportunity arose for negotiations over the 
fate of civilians -  and by then it was too late.

Faced with a dictatorial regime at the zenith of its power, the ICRC found 
itself devoid of means of action, either legal or political. Its only weapons 
were persuasion and moral authority, and experience had already shown that 
these made little impression on the leaders of the Third Reich.

Yet it could not give up the people of the occupied territories as a lost 
cause. An account of what the ICRC did -  or tried to do -  for them is there
fore given below. For the sake of clarity, a distinction will be made between 
the question of political and racial persecution, and that of the concentration 
camps, even though the victims were often the same and the path of persecu
tion usually led to the camps.

Shortly before the war, the International Committee had approached the 
German Red Cross about Jews on two occasions, offering its services first on 
behalf of internees, and later for those who were too sick to accompany 
people able to emigrate from the Reich. Both offers were dismissed, for 
although the Jews had been deprived of their nationality within Germany, the 
authorities still brandished the principle of national sovereignty to prevent 
any representations on their behalf. The Jews had been stripped of their 
rights as citizens, but for outside purposes were still, according to the Reich, 
German nationals.166

In December 1939, President Huber had talks with the External Relations 
Director of the German Red Cross, Mr Hartmann, about Jews from Vienna 
who had been deported to Poland. This meeting likewise achieved nothing.167

The ICRC was soon forced to admit that any specific intercession on behalf 
of Jews was bound to fail, as the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and the German 
Red Cross simply refused to discuss the subject. The question of race, which 
was giving rise to the most vicious persecution, could not be invoked to 
justify the need for protection.168

Consequently, the only possible means of alleviating their plight was to 
take a more general approach and intervene on behalf of victims of mass 
arrests or deportations, while avoiding any reference to race or religion, 
although it was clear that most of the people concerned were Jewish. For 
instance, the Committee asked its Berlin delegation in April 1942 to intercede 
with the Reich Ministry of Foreign Affairs on behalf of internees at the 
Drancy and Compiègne camps in France who had been deported to 
Germany.169

On 1 June 1942, Professor Carl Burckhardt, a member of the ICRC’s gov
erning body, sent a personal letter to the Acting President of the German Red 
Cross, Dr Ernst Grawitz, about the taking of hostages in Holland. Strictly
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speaking, the letter concerned only the situation of the many Dutch hostages 
whose arrest had been reported in the press. But couched as it was in general 
terms, it called into question the behaviour of the German authorities 
throughout the occupied territories, and in particular the problem of arbi
trary arrests.

After stressing the ‘paramount importance’ he attached to the subject, 
Professor Burckhardt referred to Article 19 of the Tokyo Draft, which 
forbade the killing of hostages, and to Article 50 of the Hague Regulations, 
which prohibited the infliction of general penalties upon the population on 
account of individual acts for which the population could not be regarded as 
responsible.

Burckhardt then drew attention to the efforts made by ICRC delegations 
on behalf of German nationals living overseas, particularly for interned civil
ians, and to the substantial improvements obtained in their conditions. The 
ICRC had regularly supplied the Reich with detailed reports on these activi
ties, but, he pointed out, the work could not have any practical and lasting 
effects unless its results were borne in mind by the German authorities in 
their treatment of enemy nationals in their hands:

There is nothing we more ardently desire than to do everything within our 
power, as we have been doing until now, to relieve the often sorry plight of non- 
com batant war victims. But how could we and our delegations count upon the 
understanding and goodwill of the authorities of any of the Detaining Powers, if 
they can object that the facilities they grant are as a rule not requited by Germany?

He urged Dr Grawitz to use all his influence to ensure that the competent 
authorities ‘take into account the difficulties encountered by our delegates in 
the different belligerent States, and the pre-condition of reciprocity’.170

In basing his main argument on the principle of reciprocity, Professor 
Burckhardt was not prompted by any mercenary inclination; he did so 
because he was convinced that it was the only argument the Nazis might 
heed.

Dr Grawitz replied on 7 July. While claiming to share the ICRC’s concern, 
he regretted that he was unable to reply in a satisfactory manner to Professor 
Burckhardt’s letter; at the same time, he stressed that any action against 
interned German civilians would be counter-productive, saying that: ‘... I 
nevertheless share your hope that any deterioration in the situation of my 
countrymen, now or later, will be avoided, as such measures always lead to 
reprisals’. Grawitz also underlined the distinction which he believed should 
be made between the requirements with which the German authorities were 
confronted in the occupied territories and the attitude towards civilian 
internees for whom the agreements provide a specific system of treatment. He 
closed by declaring that he was unable to offer any effective mediation by the 
German Red Cross, emphasizing that military requirements alone had made 
the German authorities act as they did, and added that ‘for the moment it is 
impossible to invoke even certain principles which lie close to our hearts’.171
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Thus, the ICRC’s approaches were once again rejected on grounds of inad
missibility. When presented with the argument of reciprocal interest, the head 
of the German Red Cross responded with a threat of reprisals; humanitarian 
principles could not even be mentioned.

The German authorities showed the same attitude towards individual 
enquiries. Since the start of the war, the Central Agency had been trying to 
trace the whereabouts of individual deportees. A special section -  the Service 
des Civils internés divers (CID) -  had been set up to deal with cases that were 
not covered by any of the Agency’s national services; it was concerned in par
ticular with German and Austrian Jews, with survivors of the International 
Brigades and with stateless persons. But although the CID Service worked 
with infinite patience and care, its results were disappointing owing to the 
lack of co-operation from Germany.172 On 29 April 1942 the German Red 
Cross announced that it would no longer give any information on non-Aryan 
detainees moved from occupied territories and requested the International 
Committee henceforth to send it no more enquiries about such people.173 On 
20 August, it stated that it was no longer able to obtain information on non- 
Aryans detainees in territories occupied by the Wehrmacht.174

Faced with a regime that had no doubts as to its ultimate victory, 
the ICRC’s approaches at the diplomatic level seemed doomed to failure. 
But might it not be possible to achieve at least something by providing 
relief?

The needs were urgent. As the Jews had been forced out of work, robbed 
of their possessions and crammed into ghettos, their very survival was at 
stake. Some form of assistance, however limited, would give them a chance.

Through the German Red Cross, the Committee had sent some relief sup
plies to an aid organization for Polish Jews, the Jiidische Unterstiitzungsstelle. 
Dr von Wyss, a delegate of the Joint Relief Commission set up by the ICRC 
and the League of Red Cross Societies in October 1940, had twice been sent 
to Poland, but had not been able to be present at any distributions. As a test 
case, the ICRC had furthermore sent some packages of medicines to the 
Theresienstadt (Terezin) ghetto in Czechoslovakia, but had received no 
confirmation of their arrival.175

In 1943 the ICRC decided to step up its assistance programmes for the 
Jewish communities, especially those in Hungary, Romania and Slovakia -  
Germany’s allies and satellites.176 It also tried to include Jews among the 
beneficiaries of relief operations conducted under its auspices in the occupied 
countries, especially in Greece.177

Jewish organizations, in particular the World Jewish Congress and the 
American Joint Distribution Committee, had placed considerable financial 
resources at the ICRC’s disposal.178 But as the International Committee was 
unable to supervise the distributions of relief supplies, it was not allowed to 
import them from overseas; purchases had to be made within Europe, at a 
time when shortages in most countries on the continent were becoming 
increasingly acute.



2 0 0 The ICRC and the Protection o f  War Victims

The ICRC’s delegates were also seriously hindered by the occupation 
authorities and local officials. Their presence and their work were barely tol
erated, and some activities had to be carried out clandestinely -  such as pro
viding funds to enable Jews in Slovakia who had managed to evade the mass 
deportations of 1942 to continue living in hiding.179

In these conditions, the ICRC’s efforts to assist the Jews inevitably had a 
very limited effect: they helped some victims of the persecution to survive, in 
the hope of better days to come, but for most of them those days never 
dawned.

Would it have been possible to protect Jewish victims of persecution by 
helping them to leave Europe?

Until the summer of 1941 not all European borders were closed, although 
it was far from easy to get across them, and to find a country willing to grant 
asylum was not the least of the difficulties involved. In fact, very few people 
managed to escape to Spain or Turkey.

At the time, the Committee considered that emigration should be dealt 
with solely by governments and by the organizations they had established for 
that purpose, in particular the High Commissioner for Refugees and the 
London Intergovernmental Committee, formed after the ill-starred Évian 
Conference in July 1938 which had tried in vain to find countries of asylum 
for German and Austrian refugees.

In the spring of 1942 the ICRC became involved in a plan by the Jewish 
Agency to transfer 270 Jewish children to Palestine: it agreed to transmit a 
request for exit visas for them to the Romanian and Hungarian governments. 
Under the pressure of events in the summer and autumn of 1942, the ICRC 
consented to support emigration more actively and to lend a hand with other 
similar projects.

In late summer 1943 the ICRC sent a delegate to Budapest and assigned a 
second delegate to its mission in Bucharest. This increased presence in the 
Danube region was intended to help carry out several schemes to enable Jews 
to emigrate to Turkey, and from there to Palestine or Latin America. 
Romania played a key role in this, first because its government had for some 
time seemed rather well-disposed, and secondly because Romania’s Black Sea 
ports were now the continent’s only exit points not subject to direct German 
supervision, since the Germans now controlled the Franco-Spanish frontier 
and Bulgaria’s borders.

With the support of the Jewish organizations, the ICRC and its dele
gates devised a variety of plans which demanded their constant contact with 
the governments concerned and the exchange of numerous telegrams be
tween Geneva, Berlin, Budapest, Bucharest, Ankara, London and Washing
ton.

All their efforts were in vain. None of the plans materialized, and the only 
Jews who managed to leave Europe did so secretly, at their own risk, on 
board ships so old and dilapidated that many of the refugees drowned at
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This failure was hardly surprising: it was simply not possible to leave 
Europe without Germany’s consent. The Reich’s leaders were not prepared to 
compromise their pro-Arab policy by allowing more Jews to emigrate to 
Palestine. But beyond this, the Nazis feared that by fostering Jewish migra
tion they would encourage the formation of a Jewish homeland from which 
world Jewry would draw new strength. In the pathological view of Hitler 
and his cronies, Jews who were not under German control were even more 
dangerous than those who were.181 Furthermore, as was revealed after the 
war, the Nazis decided in January 1942 on a more brutal way to get rid of 
the Jews.

Furthermore, the difficulties that arose from the closure of potential coun
tries of asylum, whether Allied or neutral, should not be ignored.182 When 
these countries did at last agree to open their borders, either in late 1944 or 
early 1945, it was too late.

The defeats suffered by the German army did not lead to any lessening of 
the persecution -  on the contrary, they exacerbated the murderous frenzy of 
the Reich’s leaders, which now reached its peak. The systematic deportation 
of Jews from Hungary began in the spring of 1944. But whereas in 1942 
and 1943 the Nazis had succeeded in maintaining an aura of doubt over the 
existence of the death camps -  and therefore over the true purpose of the 
deportations -  in 1944 things were different. In early July newspapers 
in neutral countries, including Switzerland, published detailed articles about 
Auschwitz.

On 5 July the President of the ICRC sent a letter to the Hungarian Regent, 
Admiral Horthy, in which he referred to the alarming information reaching 
the ICRC, expressed his concern over the ‘severe measures allegedly being 
taken against Jews of Hungarian nationality’, requested clarification and 
beseeched the Hungarian government ‘to prevent the occurrence of the slight
est act that might give rise to such monstrous reports’.183 Horthy replied on 
12 August, saying ‘it is not within my power to prevent inhuman acts, which 
no one condemns more severely than do my people . . . \ 184

The Primate of Hungary, the Vatican and the King of Sweden had made 
similar representations a few days earlier; and the United States had reiter
ated its determination to hunt down and punish anyone who took part in the 
persecution and deportations.185

On 7 July the Hungarian government did in fact order a halt to deporta
tions. The Hungarian chargé d ’affaires in Berne informed Carl Burckhardt of 
this on 18 July and said that the ICRC was authorized to distribute relief to 
all Jews in the ghettos and camps.186

The reprieve was short-lived. On 15 October 1944 the Germans deposed 
Horthy and installed a puppet regime led by the fascist Arrow Cross move
ment; this ushered in a new wave of persecution and deportations.

On 15 December the ICRC President wrote to Monsignor Tiso, the Slovak 
Head of State, about the deportation of Jews from Slovakia.187 In his reply, 
Mgr Tiso expressed regret that his government had been obliged to resort to
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‘material measures affecting individuals’, but claimed this was dictated by 
necessity.188

So all the ICRC’s efforts to help victims of racial persecution had little 
effect: the Nazi authorities refused any intercession on behalf of the Jews, 
declaring it unwarranted, while the leaders of Germany’s satellites professed 
themselves powerless to prevent acts which they claimed to regret.

*

What possibilities were there for ICRC delegates stationed in the various 
European countries to help the victims, even though the Committee, as an 
institution, was prevented from doing so?

In Germany, Poland and the occupied areas of the USSR, the ICRC’s dele
gates were unable to do anything significant for the Jews. Throughout the 
war, the ICRC was in any case never allowed to open a delegation in occu
pied Poland, nor was any delegate ever permitted to visit the occupied areas 
of the Soviet Union.

Efforts made in other occupied countries (including Norway, Holland, 
Belgium, France and Greece) produced results that at best were tragically 
inadequate. In some cases -  notably Greece -  delegates succeeded in handing 
out relief items to people about to be deported.189 Elsewhere the delegates 
managed only to gather second-hand information and reports on the number 
of deportees, and occasionally their identity. Concrete attempts to protect the 
victims of persecution were swiftly countered by the occupying power: 
Dr René Burkhardt, the ICRC’s deputy delegate in Salonika, had to be 
recalled at Germany’s insistence after he protested over the deportation of the 
city’s Jewish community.190

It was only in Germany’s satellites and allies -  Slovakia, Croatia, Italy, 
Hungary, Romania and Bulgaria -  that the ICRC’s delegates achieved 
some limited results: with the complicity of some local officials, and taking 
advantage of the misgivings felt by the authorities and population in 
view of the Wehrmacht’s successive defeats, they carried out several rescue 
operations during the closing months of the war and succeeded in
providing a limited measure of protection to some of the victims of
persecution.

This was notably the case in Hungary which, in the spring of 1944, was 
the only European country under Hitler’s sway whose Jews had, relatively 
speaking, been spared. Like all Germany’s allies, the Hungarian government 
had introduced anti-Semitic legislation, but it had not been applied as
severely as elsewhere. There had certainly been pogroms, looting and killing,
but no systematic annihilation. Hungary was at that time home to some
800,000 native Jews, as well as thousands more who had fled from Poland, 
Slovakia and Yugoslavia.

It was, however, the lull before the storm: on 19 March 1944 the 
Wehrmacht occupied Hungary, and in its wake the SS established its unre
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lenting authority. Between 15 May and 7 July virtually all Jews in the rural 
areas were sent to Auschwitz by special SS squads, aided by their local 
agents: in all, more than 400,000 people were deported.

The ICRC’s delegates -  Jean de Bavier and his successor after 17 May, 
Friedrich Born -  could only look on helplessly as this first wave of deporta
tions took place.

But the assurances which the Hungarian government gave the ICRC in July 
1944 enabled Friedrich Born to intervene in a domain which the authorities 
had hitherto considered as strictly internal. Accompanied by Dr Schirmer, 
who had come to deliver President Huber’s message to Regent Horthy, Born 
visited the concentration camps at Kistarcsa and Szarvar and protested over 
the deportations carried out by the SS in mid-July, despite the solemn under
takings of the Hungarian authorities.

Born also agreed to pass on the immigration certificates which had been 
issued by some Latin American countries, particularly Nicaragua, El Salvador 
and Mexico; he furthermore repeatedly sought to arrange for Jews to be 
transferred to Switzerland, Sweden, Spain, Palestine and the United States, 
and submitted countless proposals to this effect. Although his efforts failed to 
bring about any actual transfer to countries of asylum -  hardly surprising 
since it was impossible to leave Hungary without crossing territory controlled 
by the Reich -  at least some measure of protection was offered by the docu
ments he so unstintingly handed out.

In addition Born organized about sixty children’s homes, which gave 
shelter to between seven and eight thousand Jewish children, many of them 
orphans. He also took all Jewish hospitals, shelters and soup kitchens under 
his protection and provided most of their supplies, thanks partly to the 
money sent by Jewish organizations abroad and partly to the generosity of 
Jewish charities in Hungary itself. To carry out this huge operation Born 
recruited three thousand volunteers, most of them Jewish, to whom he gave 
identity cards. After obtaining the ICRC’s agreement, he put up signs with 
the following words, in Hungarian, German and French, on the buildings 
housing these various facilities:

The persons confined in this building by order of the Hungarian authorities are, 
with the consent of the said authorities, placed under the protection of the ICRC 
and visited by its delegates. Kindly respect this protection. ICRC Delegation .... 
(address).191

These measures were generally respected until Horthy’s overthrow on 
15 October 1944. The newly installed Arrow Cross government reintroduced 
anti-Semitic policies with unprecedented brutality. In the space of a few days,
50,000 Jews from Budapest were put into an improvised concentration camp, 
at the Altofeuer tile factory. From there they were taken in groups of a thou
sand, on foot, exhausted and totally destitute, along the old Vienna road to 
the German border, 200 kilometres away. Born was to write later: ‘The old 
Wiener Landstrasse became a scene of horror, a symbol of man’s inhumanity
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and hatred. Forty columns each of a thousand deportees set off for Germany, 
on this road that led to death and destruction’.192

Born did all he could, but was unable to prevent this final deportation. Yet 
the delegation was able to distribute some supplies along the way to the 
deportees, who otherwise had nothing; and it managed to prevent the final 
columns from leaving, thereby saving more than seven thousand people.193

Despite the homicidal fury shown by the Nazis and their Hungarian 
lackeys even as the Soviet army arrived at the gates of Budapest, it would 
seem that the protective signs put up by Born were generally respected and 
that most of the people in the places under his protection escaped deporta
tion. There were, however, some grave incidents: for example, 154 people, 
including 130 patients, were murdered by Arrow Cross militants at the 
Jewish hospital in Varosmajor utca on 14 January 1945;194 this showed only 
too clearly the fragility of the protection offered by the ICRC delegation and 
the limits to what it could achieve without an international convention to 
provide a basis for its work.

Thanks to his daring initiatives -  which at times caused some alarm to the 
Committee in Geneva -  and to the changed circumstances which forced 
Horthy and some of his ministers to present a more humane face to the 
Allies, Born succeeded in saving the lives of thousands, perhaps tens of thou
sands, of victims of persecution.195

Yet these rescue operations carried out in particularly desperate conditions, 
and others, on a smaller scale, by delegates in Croatia, Slovakia and 
Romania, cannot conceal the cruel fact that millions of men, women and 
children did not escape.196

However many thousands or tens of thousands of lives the ICRC and its 
delegates managed to save through their diplomatic approaches and ingenuity 
in the field, neither they nor any other organization were able to preserve 
entire communities from deportation and ruthless murder.

Concentration camps had been opened in Germany as early as 1933. World 
opinion had not been particularly concerned about them, considering them to 
be an internal matter of the Third Reich. The camps’ first inmates were the 
Nazi regime’s political opponents, real or imagined.

Following the German army’s victories at the start of the war a great many 
suspects were arrested in the annexed or occupied territories and likewise 
sent to the camps.

From 1942 onward some of the concentration camps, in particular 
Chelmno, Belzec, Sobibor, Treblinka, Majdanek and Auschwitz, were con
verted into veritable extermination centres.

Apart from a few penal law prisoners, the people there were held either for 
security reasons or as a result of Germany’s racial policies; all of them were 
incarcerated without trial. The concentration camps were under the exclusive
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control of the Reich Security Services, and everything about them was 
shrouded in the utmost secrecy.

As early as 1933 the International Committee had approached the German 
Red Cross -  very tentatively, it must be said -  on the subject of the camps. In 
1935 Carl Burckhardt had visited the camps at Lichtenburg, Esterwegen and 
Dachau. A further visit was made to Dachau in 1938. But as the visits could 
not take place on a regular and systematic basis, and fearing that they were 
more useful to Hitler’s propaganda machine than to the detainees, the ICRC 
had decided not to continue them.197

In the summer of 1940 the Committee interceded on behalf of Dutch 
hostages -  for the most part of Asian origin -  who had been arrested in the 
Netherlands in retaliation for the internment of German nationals in the 
Dutch East Indies and then deported to Buchenwald.198 Again, in the autumn 
of 1941, the ICRC intervened with the German authorities on behalf of 
Spanish refugees who had been employed in foreign workers’ units attached 
to the French army, captured during the battle for France, sent to a POW 
camp and later transferred to Mauthausen concentration camp.199 Similar 
approaches were made for other clearly defined groups of people, such as 
former members of the annexed countries’ armed forces, officers released 
from POW camps and arrested again as civilian detainees, hostages, and civil
ians interned as a retaliatory measure. The ICRC’s aim was to identify 
specific categories of people for whom it was possible to claim a particular 
status, and prevent their absorption into the concentration camp system. But 
even when the ICRC succeeded200 -  and this remained an exception -  the 
number of people involved was pitifully small when compared to the total 
number of detainees.

On 30 March 1942 the ICRC instructed its delegation in Berlin to find out 
discreetly from the relevant authorities whether relief parcels could be sent to 
Jewish internees at Compiègne camp in France. On 16 April the delegation 
was instructed to contact the Foreign Ministry to enquire into the where
abouts of Jews who had been transferred from France to eastern Europe and 
ask whether parcels could be sent to them.201

The Wilhelmstrasse turned down these requests, declaring them inadmissible. 
The ICRC’s head of delegation, Dr Marti, reported to Geneva on 20 May: 
‘Dr Sethe regrets he must give a negative reply: these Jews were deported for 
acts against the security of the German army; they are not considered as 
internees, but as criminals, and as such they are outside our supervision ...’. 
Disillusioned, Marti added: ‘We could have seen that coming . , .’.202

The ICRC also tried to reach the detainees by making enquiries about the 
place and conditions of detention of individuals arrested in occupied terri
tory, asking if they could correspond with their families and receive parcels. 
Most of these enquiries, which were compiled and submitted by the Agency’s 
CID Service, remained unanswered.203

On 20 August 1941 the German Red Cross asked the ICRC not to send it 
any more enquiries, while the war lasted, about detainees in concentration
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camps.204 As indicated above, on 29 April 1942, the National Society 
announced that it could no longer supply information about non-Aryan 
detainees transferred from occupied territories and, on 20 August, it said it 
could answer no further enquiries about non-Aryans in the occupied terri
tories.205 The ICRC thus found itself denied any information whatsoever 
about people held in concentration camps. From then on the German Red 
Cross and the relevant authorities responded only to individual enquiries con
cerning prisoners of war and civilians of enemy nationality who were in 
Germany at the outbreak of the war.

The refusal of the German Red Cross to co-operate deepened the ICRC’s 
misgivings. Throughout the spring and summer of 1942, increasingly alarm
ing information about the plight of the Jews had reached Geneva. It was too 
little to give any real idea of the systematic extermination plan which the 
Nazi leaders had decided on in January of that year, and which was kept 
strictly secret, but the reports were sufficiently detailed and similar in content 
to reveal the existence of a concerted policy: in Germany, France, the 
Netherlands and elsewhere, Jews were being taken from their homes, gath
ered at assembly points where they were stripped of their possessions, then 
sent eastwards in overcrowded convoys to camps and never heard of again.

The name of Auschwitz (spelt ‘Hauswitz’) first appeared in a file memo 
dated 2 June 1942, then in a letter from the Slovak Red Cross dated 9 June 
(received in Geneva on 8 July), and again in a report, dated 7 July, from 
the French Red Cross, but no intimation was given in those documents that 
the place might be an extermination camp.206 In a letter dated 7 August, the 
British Red Cross asked whether it was true that all Jews from occupied 
countries were actually being deported to Poland.207

On 24 September 1942 the Committee made its first general approach on 
the subject of the concentration camps, asking its delegation in Berlin to hand 
a note to the Reich Ministry of Foreign Affairs.

In the note, the ICRC recalled that the Reich had on several occasions 
drawn its attention to the situation of German nationals who had been 
arrested for security reasons in countries at war with Germany, and that 
ICRC delegates had been allowed, in Britain and the United States, to visit 
such people in their actual places of detention.

It added that it was anxious to pursue these activities, which were in con
formity with its customary policy and with the mandates entrusted to it by 
the International Conferences of the Red Cross, and wished to ensure for this 
category of persons the facilities provided for them by the extension to civil
ian internees of the 1929 Convention relative to the treatment of prisoners of 
war, and by the provisions of the Tokyo Draft.

The ICRC went on to point out that it had received similar requests con
cerning people arrested by the German authorities in the occupied territories, 
and stressed that its activities on behalf of German nationals had been poss
ible only on the basis of reciprocity, which obliged the ICRC to take care of 
all war victims without any distinction whatsoever.
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For that reason it was submitting the following proposals with regard to 
persons arrested in occupied territories and then deported to Germany:
1. Information should be provided about the detainees, enabling the ICRC to 

inform their families.
2. The detainees should have the opportunity to write to their families.
3. The families and the National Red Cross Societies should have the poss

ibility of sending parcels to the detainees.
4. ICRC delegates should be authorized to visit the detainees.

In closing, the ICRC emphasized that its absolute neutrality obliged it to obey 
the same principles in all countries and in all circumstances, and to ask from 
everyone the same facilities to accomplish its task.

In a covering letter addressed to the Berlin delegation, the ICRC set out the 
negotiating procedure to be followed and explained its underlying concerns. 
Specifying that its proposals covered both Jews and non-Jews arrested in the 
occupied territories, it mentioned the many individual enquiries it had sent to 
the German Red Cross, most of which had remained unanswered, and 
expressed its conviction that it had to do more:

In our opinion, however, this problem is much too serious to be dealt with solely 
by individual inquiries. The wave of arrests and deportations, especially in France, 
poses a humanitarian problem from which the International Committee of the 
Red Cross cannot dissociate itself. For the International Committee, those persons 
are civilian nationals in the hands of an enemy.

The ICRC ended by saying it believed that by advancing the principle of reci
procity, it had chosen the best possible argument.208

Dr Marti immediately carried out Geneva’s instructions. At every meeting 
with Foreign Ministry officials he drew their attention to the note of 
24 September, but to no avail. By December 1942, the Committee had given 
up expecting a written reply, which clearly would have been negative.209

Documents published after the war show that the leaders of the Third 
Reich believed that complete uncertainty about the fate of arrested people 
was essential to maintain the reign of terror imposed to discourage any 
hostile acts by the population of the occupied territories. Even though 
Hitler’s Nacbt und Nebel (Night and Fog) decree of 9 December 1941 did 
not apply to all internees, the contagious atmosphere of secrecy, coupled with 
the fact that no official wanted to risk being accused of weakness for having 
been lenient towards certain detainees, resulted in information on virtually 
any inmate being suppressed.210

In reply to the ICRC’s repeated representations, the German authorities 
consistently stated that the persons detained in concentration camps were 
criminals who were held for security reasons, not because of their nationality 
but because they had committed acts hostile to Germany.211 They insisted 
that the ICRC had no authority to intervene on their behalf.

The ICRC maintained its pressure, seeking as a priority to provide the 
camp inmates with material assistance which, according to appeals reaching
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it by indirect means, was urgently needed. At last, in the spring of 1943, the 
German authorities agreed to allow individual parcels to be sent to prisoners 
whose names and addresses in the camps were known.212 However, those 
same authorities refused to disclose where deportees were being held and 
failed to answer the ICRC’s enquiries. It was a hollow concession.

All the Committee had to work on were the names and camp addresses of 
fifty detainees: in June 1943 it sent each of them a food parcel and during 
that summer received over thirty receipt forms, signed by the addressees.213 
It thereupon set up a special unit -  the Service des colis aux camps de con
centration (CGC, or Concentration Camp Parcel Service) -  with the aim of 
gradually increasing the number of beneficiaries in the camps. Thanks to 
firsthand reports by a few camp inmates who managed to escape, informa
tion from prisoners of war who were in contact with civilian detainees, 
interviews between delegates and camp officials, but above all the fact that 
detainees who shared a single parcel each signed the receipt before return
ing it, the Concentration Camp Parcel Service was able to gather infor
mation on a steadily growing number of internees. By 1 March 1945 the 
ICRC had collected the names of 56,000 detainees; by the end of the war 
this figure had risen to 105,000.214 In the summer of 1944 the ICRC went 
a step further and began sending collective relief consignments, particu
larly medicines, without waiting for permission (which was not given until 
later).215

To step up this operation, funds and supplies were needed. The ICRC felt 
that the receipts signed by the camp inmates were sufficient proof that the 
relief consignments were indeed reaching their intended recipients, and there
fore asked the British government to allow it to import food from overseas to 
make up the parcels. The authorities in charge of the blockade, however, did 
not share this view: they felt that without visits by ICRC delegates, there 
remained an unacceptably high risk of misappropriation, as camp guards 
could force the detainees to sign the receipts and then take the parcels away 
from them. They consequently forbade both the import of supplies and the 
transfer of funds. The Committee, using money it had collected in 
Switzerland, was obliged to make its purchases within Europe, where essen
tial goods were in desperately short supply. It was only at the end of 1944 
that the War Refugee Board in Washington provided the ICRC with 
significant relief stocks.216

Despite these limitations and the obstructiveness of the German author
ities, the ICRC managed to send the detainees in the concentration camps a 
total of 1,631,000 parcels, equivalent to 6836 tonnes of relief.217

Given the conditions in which this operation was carried out, some losses 
were inevitable. The ICRC was, for instance, forced to suspend its shipments 
to Mauthausen after learning that supplies were being diverted. Other camps 
could not be reached. But, from testimony given either during the war or 
after the inmates’ release, it appears that most consignments did reach the 
victims, for whom they were a major morale-booster.218
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But the vast majority of prisoners could not be assisted in this way, for the 
ICRC was not allowed to send parcels to those categories of concentration 
camp inmates who were subject to the most stringent regime, and whose 
names were a closely guarded secret. Moreover, relief parcels offered no pro
tection against torture and killing. So while trying to extend its assistance 
programme to ever more detainees, the ICRC maintained its efforts to win 
permission to visit the camps -  or at least some of them. This was vital for 
any attempt to protect the prisoners, as well as being the sine qua non for any 
large-scale relief operation.

It met with a flat refusal.219 The German authorities were adamant that 
the concentration camp inmates were criminals who came under the sole 
responsibility of the Reich Security Services, and that the ICRC had no right 
to intervene on their behalf. It was not until the autumn of 1944, when the 
Allied armies were closing in, that conditions for any real negotiations on the 
fate of the civilian prisoners were restored.

On 2 October 1944 the ICRC sent a note to the Reich Ministry of Foreign 
Affairs requesting that foreign detainees, whatever their nationality, their 
place of internment and the grounds for that internment, be given the benefit 
of certain fundamental guarantees for their safety and treatment.

The Committee emphasized its concern for all civilians detained and cut off 
from their country, saying that it considered it should do everything possible 
for their benefit in a manner similar to its action for prisoners of war and 
interned civilians, and asked the German government to grant it the follow
ing facilities as soon as possible:

a) authorization for ICRC delegates to visit concentration camps and 
other places of detention containing political detainees not of German 
nationality;

b) authorization to distribute food, clothing and medicaments to those 
detainees, according to their needs as ascertained by ICRC delegates;

c) lists of the names and addresses of the detainees referred to, to be drawn 
up and transmitted to the ICRC.

The ICRC ended by underscoring the urgency of these measures which, it 
pointed out, represented only a small part of the privileges granted to civilian 
internees in belligerent countries, and it asked the authorities to reply as soon 
as possible.220

In an accompanying letter, addressed to Reich Foreign Minister von 
Ribbentrop, President Huber re-emphasized the ICRC’s special interest in the 
question of civilian detainees, recalled the work carried out by the ICRC on 
behalf of German nationals interned for security reasons in countries at war 
with Germany, and stressed that the International Committee was ‘the only 
institution capable of providing these foreign detainees with moral and 
material support, however slender compared to that afforded to prisoners of 
war and civilian internees’.221
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The ICRC thereupon informed the governments of Britain and the United 
States, in a memorandum dated 16 October, of its latest approach to the 
Reich Foreign Ministry, and asked for pledges from both countries that they 
would grant guarantees similar to those now requested by the ICRC from 
the German government to any German civilians who fell into their hands, 
whatever judicial proceedings might be instituted against such persons. The 
ICRC believed that if the Allies agreed to that course of action, the represen
tations it would then renew in Germany would stand a better chance of 
success.222

The strategy is clear: the ICRC was trying to secure German agreement to 
certain immediate concessions for the benefit of the concentration camp 
inmates, against the promise of similar measures to be applied by the Allies as 
and when they interned German nationals. It was a form of anticipated 
reciprocity.

On 9 December President Huber sent another letter to von Ribbentrop. 
Keen to reach agreement as soon as possible over the protection of civilians, 
Huber suggested a meeting in Geneva of ‘plenipotentiaries of the govern
ments concerned to reach agreement through the International Committee of 
the Red Cross -  without direct discussions -  on a temporary modus vivendi 
for everything connected with civilians in the hands of an enemy’. He 
stressed, however, that the ICRC attached ‘the greatest importance to the fact 
that the examination of the proposals submitted to the German Government 
in its note of 2 October 1944 should in no way suffer any delay’.223

There was no reply.
However, Germany’s military setbacks led to cracks in the Nazi hierarchy. 

While some fanatics, blindly following the Fiihrer’s destructive obsession, 
were prepared to plunge the whole world into the cataclysm now engulfing 
the ‘Thousand-year Reich’, other leaders tried to distance themselves from 
the party’s extremist positions, either so as to present themselves to the Allies 
as valid negotiators, or merely in a last-ditch attempt to escape the imminent 
retribution for their hideous crimes that was heralded by the progressive 
defeat of the German army.

In order to escape blame for the regime’s atrocities, some senior officials 
were now ready to give assurances which they would have condemned as 
signs of weakness when victory seemed assured. This, combined with the dis
integration of the Nazi administration, opened the way for concessions which 
the ICRC had long striven to obtain.

On 1 February 1945 the Reich Foreign Ministry at last replied to the pro
posals made by the ICRC on 2 October the previous year. It said that the fol
lowing measures had been taken on behalf of French and Belgian nationals 
held in the concentration camps: they were authorized to correspond with 
their families on Red Cross forms; they could receive relief in the form of 
individual or collective parcels from the ICRC; and detainees against whom 
judicial proceedings were taken would be notified of the charges against 
them. To draw up lists of detainees’ names was considered superfluous, since
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the ICRC and the families would be informed of their names via the Red 
Cross messages; the authorities would nonetheless reply to individual 
enquiries. The question of the detainees’ repatriation was said to be under 
consideration. But on one major point, the German authorities gave a cat
egorical refusal: they would not allow the ICRC access to the concentration 
camps: ‘For imperative reasons of national security, visits to camps and other 
places where those detainees are held are unfortunately not possible.’224

For the ICRC, the reply was unacceptable since it concerned only French 
and Belgian detainees, and above all because it ruled out any direct contact 
with the inmates. Nonetheless, it was the first break in the wall of secrecy 
surrounding the camps; it was now up to the ICRC to force open that breach 
a little wider.

In its reply dated 15 February, the ICRC took note of the assurances given 
by the German authorities and welcomed their letter as a ‘notable advance’ in 
the status of political detainees; it asked, however, for further information 
and made new requests. In particular it suggested that the detainees should 
fill in identification cards, asked to be given details of the location of the 
camps and the numbers held in each, called for judicial guarantees for the 
inmates similar to those stipulated in the 1929 Convention for prisoners of 
war, and proposed that repatriation of the internees -  first the women and 
children and then the aged and the sick -  should start as soon as possible. 
The ICRC also reiterated its request that its delegates be allowed to visit the 
camps, ‘with a view in particular to making practical arrangements for the 
despatch of relief and the transmission of news’, stressing that it was on this 
very point that it had received assurances of reciprocity from the govern
ments holding German civilians in custody. In closing, it again asked that an 
official German representative be appointed to negotiate these matters with 
it.225

Given the growing disarray spreading through the German administration, 
it was indeed essential to establish contact with those directly responsible for 
the running of the concentration camps: the Reich Security Services.

The ICRC tried to arrange a meeting with Himmler, the head of the 
Security Services, but as he had just been appointed commander-in-chief of 
German forces on the Vistula front, he designated his deputy, SS General 
Kaltenbrunner, for the talks.226

On 12 March 1945 a meeting took place at Feldkirch in Austria between 
Professor Carl Burckhardt, ICRC President since the beginning of the year, 
and Kaltenbrunner, the man directly in charge of the concentration camps.

This meeting was of decisive importance for the ICRC’s subsequent work 
for the victims of the camps. The two men discussed the release of French 
and Belgian civilians in exchange for interned German civilians, food sup
plies for the camps, the transfer to hospital of Polish prisoners of war 
together with women and youths detained after the Warsaw uprising, and the 
transfer of Jewish civilian internees to Switzerland. But the key issue in the 
negotiations was the ICRC’s access to the camps.
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Kaltenbrunner maintained that imperative reasons of national security pre
vented visits to the camps by ICRC delegates. He said that as the prisoners 
were employed in the Reich’s war industries, they could not be allowed to 
meet ICRC staff unless the delegates agreed to remain in the camps until hos
tilities ended; the delegates admitted to the camps would be able to speak to 
other members of the ICRC’s delegation in Germany, but only in the pres
ence of German officers. In other words, the delegates would themselves have 
to become hostages.

Well aware of what was at stake -  above all the risk that to eliminate any 
trace of the crimes they had committed, the SS might simply kill the survivors 
of the camps -  President Burckhardt decided to accept this unprecedented 
demand.227

Further meetings, aimed at implementing the agreement as quickly as 
possible, followed in Constance on 10 April and Innsbruck on 24 April be
tween Hans Bachmann, Burckhardt’s deputy, and an emissary of Kalten
brunner.228

But time was running out: the collapse of the Reich which had helped bring 
about the concessions might now prevent them from taking effect.

The ICRC therefore did not wait for Kaltenbrunner’s written agreement, 
which was not sent until 29 March.229 It had been holding parallel discus
sions with the Allies on obtaining the necessary means for a large-scale rescue 
operation -  food, clothing, medicines, trucks, fuel, spare parts, and so on -  
and decided to act immediately. Accompanied by the delegates who were to 
stay in the concentration camps and those who would escort the released 
prisoners, the first convoys crossed the German border on their way to those 
camps that were still accessible.

With all the means it could muster, the ICRC set out to get urgently needed 
supplies to the concentration camps, where unspeakable deprivation pre
vailed; returning to Switzerland, the trucks carried released prisoners.230

The first operation carried out under the agreement with Kaltenbrunner 
was the repatriation of women inmates from Ravensbriick camp. A delegate 
arrived there on 30 March, but it was not until 5 April that he was able to 
leave the camp with a convoy of ICRC trucks carrying 300 women deportees, 
arriving in Switzerland four days later.231 Before hostilities had ended, about 
5,500 deportees were evacuated to Switzerland, France and Sweden in this 
way.232

However, the crucial question of installing the delegates in the concentra
tion camps remained unresolved; at Mauthausen, Dachau and Ravensbriick 
the delegates found the gates resolutely barred to them. Desperately trying to 
conceal their crimes, the camp commandants claimed they had received no 
confirmation of the agreement reached with Kaltenbrunner, and refused to let 
the ICRC in. The situation was all the more alarming as there was every 
reason to fear either a hasty systematic extermination of the camp inmates, or 
their mass transfer in horrifying conditions, following the grim example set 
by the evacuation of the camps in Poland and East Prussia.
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It was not until the closing days of the war that ICRC delegates succeeded 
in entering the camps of Tiirckheim (Landsberg), Dachau, Mauthausen 
(which was also responsible for the Gusen camps) and the ghetto city of 
Theresienstadt. Their presence in the camps served to prevent last-minute 
executions and to negotiate the surrender of the guards when the Allies 
arrived so that the inmates, nearing the end of their appalling ordeal, did 
not fall victim to the final clashes between their oppressors and their libera
tors.233

Thus, timely intervention by the delegate Louis Haefliger brought about 
the cancellation of an order to blow up the Gusen underground aircraft 
factory, along with some 40,000 detainees working there.234

On the other hand, however, the delegates were unable to prevent the evac
uation of Oranienburg and Ravensbriick, which went ahead under horren
dous conditions: columns of wretched, emaciated prisoners were herded onto 
the roads with nothing to eat and forced to trudge along until they dropped; 
they were at the mercy of guards who did not hesitate to kill those who, 
through exhaustion or sickness, were unable to keep up. All the delegates in 
northern Germany could do was to try to keep the captives fed at the road
side, using supplies from the ICRC’s stores at Lübeck. During the final hours 
of Germany’s debacle, the ICRC’s white trucks moved constantly to and fro 
to provide food for the endless columns of deportees, along roads that were 
becoming increasingly congested with fleeing civilians and soldiers. By their 
presence, the delegates curbed the violence of the guards and gave the prison
ers hope. On their way back to base, the ICRC’s trucks were used to ferry 
sick and exhausted prisoners.235

So in the death throes of Nazi Germany, the ICRC was finally able to take 
advantage of the chaos to enter certain camps and provide some measure of 
assistance and protection for the survivors.

What conclusions can be drawn from the ICRC’s work on behalf of civilians 
in enemy hands?

Clearly, the negotiations in aid of nationals of belligerent states who were 
on enemy territory at the start of hostilities proved successful. Throughout 
the war, the ICRC was able to do the same to assist and protect them as it 
did for prisoners of war.

On the other hand, it was prevented from protecting the victims of depor
tation and racial persecution. When the full horror of the concentration 
camps was finally revealed, the ICRC found itself at the centre of a storm of 
protest: it was accused of not having tried hard enough to help the victims 
and of failing to speak out against atrocities which it must have known about 
in some way or other.

This question must be examined, because it highlights the limits and con
straints of humanitarian work.
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It has to be admitted that while its perseverance brought hope to thou
sands of detainees, and the courage, determination and inspiration of its dele
gates helped to save thousands of lives in the final months of the war, the 
Committee failed tragically in its endeavours: after atrocious suffering, mil
lions of people were murdered in cold blood. The ICRC remained unable to 
protect them.

This failure is shared by the Red Cross as a whole, and indeed by all 
mankind. But it particularly concerns the ICRC because of its specific mission 
and its position within the Red Cross movement. Never before had its 
guiding principles been so devastatingly held in contempt.

There can be no doubt as to the causes of this failure: they lie in the racial 
hatred and destructive obsession of the Nazi leaders, in the blind obedience 
of much of the German population and in the active support of thousands of 
fanatics, which enabled the murderous plans of the Reich’s leaders to be 
carried out with total disregard for any moral values.

Confronted by the monstrous determination of the Nazis, who had the 
resources of a major totalitarian state at their command and whose arrogance 
was inflated to unprecedented levels by a series of astounding military victo
ries, the International Committee found itself virtually powerless.

Furthermore, civilians in enemy hands were entirely unprotected by inter
national law. It would be naive to imagine that the leaders of the Reich 
would have felt restrained by any legal barriers, but the existence of a con
vention protecting civilians would at least have given the ICRC a sorely 
needed basis for its intervention. Each time the ICRC tried to raise the ques
tion of civilians detained in occupied territories, the German authorities 
replied that it was none of its business.236

This left the ICRC with two options: either to take a pragmatic approach, 
trying to secure concessions which allowed it to provide some measure of 
protection and assistance to people arrested, or to adopt a public stand, 
attacking the very principle of arbitrary arrests, racial oppression and the 
concentration camp system.

The first approach was in conformity with the ICRC’s traditional prac
tice. It achieved results which, though totally disproportionate to what was 
at stake, cannot be simply brushed aside: even one life saved is priceless. 
Nevertheless, this sort of approach called for discreet and patient diplo
macy, relying on repeated representations to make gradual progress 
towards new concessions. But discretion could easily be mistaken for inac
tion, patience for indifference. In point of fact, it was only in the final days 
of the conflict that the results even began to match up to the efforts that 
had been made.

Seeing that it was not obtaining the facilities it needed to develop its activi
ties, should the International Committee not have broken its silence and 
denounced the crimes it was unable to prevent? This question was pivotal to 
the serious accusations against the ICRC after the war and must therefore be 
examined.
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Only total ignorance of the history of the Third Reich and of its leaders’ 
fanaticism could possibly lead anyone to think that the Nazi warlords would 
have bowed to the injunctions of an organization whose only means of pres
sure was its moral authority. Knowing that the extermination of the Jews 
was carried out despite the urgent need for manpower in the Reich’s war 
industries,237 knowing too that in the spring of 1944, Eichmann had little 
difficulty in obtaining transport and fuel for the deportation of Jews from 
Hungary even though the Wehrmacht desperately needed both to fight the 
war,238 one would have to harbour immense illusions to believe that moral 
pressure, or even outright condemnation, could have stopped the destructive 
forces set in motion by the Third Reich. German public opinion, largely 
indoctrinated by Nazi propaganda, was either muzzled or mute. Neutral 
states had no political power. As for the Allies, they had no need of state
ments by the 1CRC to reinforce their determination to end the Nazi reign of 
terror. And in any case, the ICRC -  whose delegates were barred from enter
ing the concentration camps -  had no information which was not also acces
sible to the Allies themselves.239

Force alone could halt the genocide. But for a long time, Germany held its 
ground against the rest of the world.

As things stood, public condemnation would have had little practical 
effect. It might have shielded the ICRC from the criticism it later suffered, but 
it would have done nothing for the victims.

However, saying this does not answer the question. Indeed, if the most 
heinous crimes are not condemned, if repeated atrocities are not denounced 
as such, even though no punitive measures can be taken against their perpe
trators, there is every reason to fear that moral values will eventually disinte
grate. It follows, therefore, that in certain circumstances public condemnation 
is necessary in itself, quite apart from any practical results it may achieve.

In the case in question, however, public condemnation would most proba
bly have resulted in blocking any further negotiations with the German 
authorities, and consequently destroying any chance of helping the victims of 
persecution.

This was the dilemma faced by the ICRC: could it risk forfeiting all hope 
of providing practical assistance by making a public protest, whose effects 
were doubtful? In the final analysis this is a question of ethical values, which 
cannot be decided by historical research and on which opinions may vary.

The ICRC itself believed that it should not jeopardize its possibilities of 
giving practical help by speaking out, knowing that it alone might subse
quently be able to provide that help; nor could it, for highly uncertain results, 
compromise its ongoing activities to protect prisoners of war, under the 
mandate assigned to it by the international community:

The International Committee could do no more than persuade, not having the 
powers which all too frequently it is thought to have: its force is only moral.

It has on many occasions seen how public protest -  sometimes demanded by 
public opinion -  is useless and even likely to endanger what good the Red Cross is
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able to do. So it holds to its view that its primary duty is to provide practical help 
wherever it can.

Consequently, in its efforts to help German concentration camp inmates, the 
International Committee kept in close touch with political developments and 
seized every opportunity to obtain results which, however slight by comparison 
with the hardship it sought to alleviate, it alone was able to achieve. In that way, 
it gradually prepared the negotiations which, towards the end of the fighting, 
opened the gates of certain concentration camps to its delegates and its lorries.240

*

Yet the question whether the ICRC did do everything in its power to protect 
the victims of Nazi persecution remained. It was at the root of the criticisms 
levelled at the ICRC after the horror of the genocide became known; but it 
must also be said that the ICRC itself has not failed to question its own atti
tude, and its own actions, in relation to that unprecedented human tragedy.

Determined to shed light on this chapter of its history, the ICRC decided in 
July 1979 to ask a Swiss historian of international academic renown to look 
into what the Committee actually knew about the ‘final solution’, and what it 
wanted -  and was able -  to do for the victims. It was agreed that he would 
have unlimited access to the relevant ICRC records and would retain com
plete control over the form and content of his work, which would be con
ducted without any supervision or censorship by the ICRC.

The person chosen by the International Committee was Jean-Claude Favez, 
Professor of Modern History and former Dean of the Faculty of Arts at 
Geneva University.

The Committee also agreed to open its archives to a survivor of the con
centration camps, the Israeli lawyer Arieh Ben-Tov, who wanted to write a 
book about the ICRC and the Jews in Hungary.

Professor Favez’s work, entitled Une Mission impossibles’, and that of 
Attorney Ben-Tov -  Facing the Holocaust in Budapest -  appeared within a 
few weeks of each other in the autumn of 19 8 8.241

These two studies led the ICRC to reassess its work on behalf of the 
victims of Nazi persecution.

With regard to Germany, Poland and the Eastern Front, the ICRC con
cluded that, half a century later, it could still do no more than record its 
impotence:

In view of the determination -  as it is known today -  with which the Nazis 
pursued their policy of systematic annihilation of the Jews and considering the 
constant rejection by the Nazis of any gesture in favour of Jewish individuals, the 
ICRC, even now, doubts that it would have been able to exert any decisive 
influence on the fate of these people in Poland, in the occupied territories of the 
USSR or in the territory of the Third Reich.

Conversely, the ICRC felt that if it had taken more rapid and resolute action 
in the other territories under Axis influence (occupied, allied and satellite),
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and given greater encouragement to its delegates in the field, it would proba
bly have saved more lives: ‘One can say, with hindsight, that in some coun
tries where the domination of the Third Reich was not total, the ICRC could 
probably have saved more Jewish people than it did.’242

7. The protection of the civilian population against 
bombardment

‘Whereas warfare was formerly waged between armed forces, it is now 
finding its victims, to an increasing extent, among civilians. Almost daily, 
bodies of innocent women and children are being shattered and destroyed 
through the bombing of open cities’, declared Norman Davis, Chairman of 
the Board of Governors of the League of Red Cross Societies and President 
of the American Red Cross, speaking in London in June 1938 at the opening 
of the Sixteenth International Red Cross Conference.243

The Second World War was to confirm Davis’s sombre prediction. The 
bombing of Warsaw in September 1939 showed once again the vulnerability 
of large cities to air attacks; it was followed by raids on Rotterdam, London 
and Coventry, Cologne, Hamburg, Dresden, Berlin, Tokyo, Hiroshima and 
Nagasaki, and many other cities and towns. Both the Germans and the Allies 
believed that the bomber would achieve victory; this belief led to ever greater 
and ever more murderous raids against enemy urban areas, culminating in 
the use of the ultimate weapon, capable of wiping out, in a flash, a city that 
had stood for centuries.

The bomber radically transformed military strategy by allowing strikes 
deep into hostile territory; it became easier to attack the enemy’s factories 
and urban centres than his armed forces. From the smoking embers of cities 
and towns rose the choking vapour of total war.

International law seemed incapable of stopping the process. Indeed, the 
rules forbidding the bombing of undefended towns dated back to the time 
when aviation was as yet in its infancy.244

There were two possible means of addressing this problem. The first was to 
reach agreements establishing neutral safety zones in which all military activ
ity would be prohibited and where anyone not or no longer taking part in the 
fighting or in military production could seek refuge -  wounded and sick sol
diers, women, children, the elderly, the disabled. However, such agreements 
were difficult to draw up, for they covered very sensitive subjects such as the 
marking and identification of the areas to be included and supervision of the 
zones to prevent any misuse. Furthermore, in creating such zones protected 
by special agreement, there was a risk of undermining the principle of general 
immunity for all non-combatant civilians.

The second was to reaffirm the principle of general immunity for the civil
ian population by condemning attacks on undefended cities and towns.
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The International Committee tried both approaches, with an equal lack of 
success.

In the inter-war period, various organizations had sought to lay the foun
dations for a general agreement for safety zones.245 A Commission of 
Experts, convened by the ICRC in October 1938, had prepared a draft con
vention on the institution of hospital towns and localities in time of war.246 
The Swiss government had sent the draft to governments invited to take part 
in the Diplomatic Conference scheduled for the spring of 1940;247 the out
break of war prevented the conference from taking place.

But the ICRC remained convinced of the vital humanitarian importance of 
the draft. On 9 September 1939 it sent the belligerent governments a memo
randum recommending the conclusion of ad hoc agreements establishing 
both hospital zones and localities to shelter the sick and wounded of the 
armed forces, and safety zones to provide refuge for civilians taking no part 
whatsoever, not even indirectly, in the fighting.248 It raised the subject once 
more in a memorandum dated 21 October 1939, in which it again offered its 
help in bringing about an agreement between the belligerents and proposed 
establishing direct contact, in neutral territory, between representatives of the 
countries at war.249

The ICRC was obliged to abandon these efforts, as its proposals received 
no response. Meanwhile the terrifying escalation of aerial warfare was taking 
an ever heavier toll among the civilian population. The ICRC therefore 
appealed to the belligerents again on 15 March 1944, beseeching them to set 
up safety zones for the wounded and sick -  both military and civilian -  and 
for civilians taking no part in the fighting and making no contribution to the 
war effort, especially children, the elderly, pregnant women and women with 
young children.250

Despite the particularly earnest nature of this appeal, it failed to have any 
practical effect. However, the difficulties that stood in the way of any agree
ment on safety zones must be borne in mind. They included the problem of 
delimiting habitable areas situated away from roads, railways and war indus
tries, of making the neutral zones clearly recognizable both by day and by 
night and defining who would be allowed to take refuge there, of setting up 
supervisory measures to prevent the zones from being misused and of giving 
adequate guarantees to the other side... Even in peacetime, these were consid
erable stumbling blocks. In war, they appeared insurmountable. In fact, 
not one safety zone was created as a result of an agreement between the 
belligerents.

In seeking to limit the effects of the bombing, the only other possible 
course of action was to insist on the principle of general immunity for the 
civilian population.

On 12 March 1940, the ICRC sent an appeal to the governments of states 
party to the Geneva Convention and the IVth Hague Convention of 1907, as 
well as to the National Red Cross Societies. It stressed that the new means of 
waging war, in particular the use of bomber aircraft, had not altered the
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basic principles underlying the humanitarian conventions, especially that of 
the general immunity conferred on the civilian population by international 
law. It then pointed out that the IVth Hague Convention of 1907, in which 
this principle was enshrined, forbade the attack or bombardment, by what
ever means, of undefended towns or dwellings. In the absence of any law 
providing for the creation of safety zones, the ICRC urged the belligerents to 
reach bilateral agreements which would uphold the general immunity of the 
civilian population, state that the only legitimate targets were military objec
tives (and define the meaning of the term), forbid any attack on the civilian 
population as such -  in particular, bombardment for the purpose of intimida
tion -  and acknowledge that an act of destruction must not, in any circum
stances, cause harm to the civilian population that was excessive in relation 
to the military importance of the actual target. The ICRC also called for the 
establishment of an enquiry procedure to deal with alleged violations of 
humanitarian law; it urged belligerents not to take reprisals, and stressed that 
people protected by the red cross emblem should under no circumstances be 
attacked, even as a retaliatory measure.251

The ICRC renewed its appeal on 13 May 1940, three days after Germany 
launched its offensive against the Netherlands, Belgium, Luxembourg and 
France.252 This, too, fell on deaf ears.

Three years passed, during which the bombing of urban areas became 
increasingly destructive and lethal. On 24 July 1943 the ICRC issued a new 
appeal to the countries at war, calling on them ‘not to have recourse to 
destruction which could have no justification and to methods of warfare pro
scribed by international law and by m an’s conscience’.253

A further appeal was made on 30 December 1943, emphasizing that:

... the International Committee has observed with deep and growing concern the 
continual worsening of methods of warfare which affect, in various ways and in 
ever greater degrees, the civilian population as well as property having no military 
significance, some of which is irreplaceable in terms of our civilization. Tbe 
principle of the law of nations, which states that legitimate attacks on armed 
forces and military objectives should not expose people and property unconnected 
with military purposes to harm and risks that are disproportionate to the 
importance of the target, appears to be increasingly pushed to one side by the 
unrestrained pursuit of what has become total war.

The International Committee of the Red Cross has always considered that its 
duty lies less in making public protests than in bringing practical assistance 
wherever it can, very often keeping its own counsel in order not to compromise its 
efforts. However, the exceptional importance of the moral questions and values at 
stake today force it to speak out.’ 254

While the ICRC’s statements were generally received with approval by the 
governments, they all too clearly did not bring about any practical steps to 
limit the harm inflicted on the civilian population. On the contrary, as the 
belligerents in turn gained air superiority, they used it to strike at urban areas 
in order to destroy the enemy’s industrial base and the population’s will to
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resist. The resultant spiral of violence culminated in the use of the atomic 
bomb.

Compared with even the most lethal weapons deployed until then, the A- 
bomb was on a totally different scale. By its virtually unlimited destructive 
power, its instantaneous ability to annihilate, the near-impossibility for its 
victims to shelter from its effects and the long-term consequences of its radia
tion, it marked a turning point without precedent in the history of mankind, 
a break with the past more brutal than any other temporal event in human 
memory.

By obliterating any distinction between military objectives and the civilian 
population, by inflicting atrocious suffering on its victims and making their 
death inevitable, and by threatening the lives of those who might attempt to 
assist them, the atomic bomb called into question the very basis of the law of 
war and the work of the Red Cross. On 5 September 1945, in its 370th 
Circular to the National Societies, which dealt with the end of the war and 
the movement’s future activities, the ICRC sought to show the irreconcilabil
ity of this awesome weapon of mass destruction with the foundations of 
humanitarian law and the Red Cross mission. At the same time, the 
International Committee refrained from making any comment as to the 
bomb’s legality under the law currently in force:

There can be no doubt that war, an anachronism in a civilized world, has taken 
on a character so devastating and so widespread ... that the thoughts and labours 
of all should be turned to the paramount task of making impossible the resort to 
arms. The Red Cross, nevertheless, is compelled, in time of war, to pursue its 
traditional efforts in the field of international law, that is to rise in defence of 
humanity and of the demands that it makes. At a moment when peace seems, at 
last, to have returned, it may appear ill-timed to take up such a task, but that 
should not deflect the Red Cross from this fundamental duty. As the destructive 
forces of war increase, so much the more imperative does it become to protest 
against this overthrow of human values and to turn the light of man’s conscience, 
frail though it be, to pierce the darkness.

It is indeed questionable whether the latest developments of the technique of 
warfare leave any possibility for international law to cover a firm and sound order 
of society. Already the First World War, and still more the long disaster of the 
past six years, demonstrate that the conditions which prompted the framing of 
international law in its model form in the Geneva and Hague Conventions, have 
undergone far-reaching change. It is clear that developments in aviation and the 
increasingly destructive effects of bombing have made practically inapplicable the 
distinctions hitherto drawn, whereby certain classes of people had by right a 
special protection (for instance, the civil population in contrast to the armed 
forces). The inevitable development of weapons, and so of warfare as a whole, has 
a greater significance by reason of the exploitation of the discoveries in nuclear 
physics, which permit the producing of arms of a potency hitherto unknown. It 
would be useless to attempt a forecast for this new weapon, or even to express an 
opinion on the prospect that the Powers would relinquish it altogether. The 
question arises whether they would, perhaps, keep it in lasting and unfailing 
reserve as a supreme safeguard against war and as a means of preserving a just
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order. This hope is not, perhaps, entirely vain as, during this six-year struggle, there 
has been no recourse to the chemical or bacteriological means of warfare as out
lawed by the Powers in 1925. It is as well to remember this fact at a time when there 
have been so many infringements of law and so many reprisals have been taken.

In former times war was, essentially, an armed contest between combatant 
forces. Today, it supposes the total mobilization of all living forces of the nation 
against the enemy country and it involves the whole population. Warfare has now 
altered fundamentally owing to recent discoveries and to technical application of 
them. Mankind is thus faced with a problem of supreme gravity which calls for 
decisions on the moral plane.

The Geneva Convention gives guarantees to the wounded and sick of the armed 
forces -  just as to their adversaries -  that their lives will be protected and that they 
will have the right to proper care; the Convention on the treatment of prisoners of 
war watches over the physical and moral situation of those in captivity. The terms 
of these instruments declare the absolute inviolability of an enemy who is no 
longer fit for combat and give recognition to the dignity of the human personality. 
Protection of the civil population must rest on these same principles ....

From totalitarian war have sprung new techniques. Must it then follow that the 
individual person will no longer enjoy the protection of the law and that he will 
thus be considered as a mere pawn in the mass struggle? That would mean the 
collapse of the principles that are the foundation of international law, which 
affords physical and moral protection to the human person. Even in time of war, a 
system of law which is purely expedient, based on self-interest and which serves 
only the exigence of the moment, could never offer an enduring security.

Unless respect for the significance and dignity of man is sustained, war will 
inevitably lead to boundless destruction, since the human mind which harnesses 
the forces of the universe seems, by the mechanisms it contrives, to hasten the 
onrush of destruction.

The Red Cross ideal, however, endures. It embodies the conception of the 
significance and dignity of man. It then far transcends the law of nations and the 
laws of war. It is upon that ideal, using the word in its most profound sense, that 
human society depends for its survival.’ 255

This statement did not prevent the start of the nuclear arms race. 
Nonetheless, through the International Committee, the Red Cross spoke out 
unequivocally, less than a month after the annihilation of Hiroshima, on the 
legal and moral consequences of man’s latest means of destruction.

The ICRC’s position was unanimously endorsed by the Seventeenth 
International Conference of the Red Cross, which met in Stockholm in 
August 1948.256

What conclusions can be drawn from the ICRC’s efforts to protect civilians 
against air raids?

Technical and industrial progress had transformed the position of the civil
ian population in wartime, because once material resources had been 
acknowledged as a decisive factor on the battlefield, industry became an
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essential instrument in the waging of war. Battles were won not only at the 
front, hut also in the mines, factories and workshops. The civilian pop
ulations ceased to be helpless spectators of wars and became vital auxiliaries 
in the struggle for victory. Hence the industrial mobilization that took place 
in all the belligerent countries.

For this reason military commanders looked for a weapon that could 
destroy the enemy’s industrial potential. They found it in the bomber air
craft, more effective for striking at cities than for inflicting harm on enemy 
forces spread out on the battlefield.

Obviously, the ICRC had no means of preventing or curbing this develop
ment without the support of the governments concerned. But the govern
ments of the warring states were hardly likely to refrain from using a weapon 
which they relied upon to paralyse the enemy’s industrial output and ensure 
victory by destroying morale on the home front. This explains why such 
unprecedented violence was unleashed against the civilian population.

In these circumstances, the ICRC’s appeals were like a lone voice in the 
wilderness. Did they at least serve to uphold the Law of The Hague’s under
lying principle that the civilian population is entitled to general immunity? It 
is a moot question, for indeed, what value remained in a rule which had been 
blatantly ignored for so many years by the leading players in the conflict?

8. Relief operations for the civilian population

The massive deployment of tanks, artillery and aircraft during the war 
brought about unimaginable destruction. In most of Europe the countryside 
was laid waste by the passage of armies, cities and towns were devastated by 
bombing, industrial plant and equipment were destroyed, livestock slaugh
tered, transport systems left in ruins.

In the occupied territories, the Axis powers requisitioned much of the 
available manpower, raw materials and food, sometimes to such an extent 
that the population was left without the basic means of survival. Home pro
duction collapsed because of the mass deportation of workers.

In addition, the economic war was waged with exceptional severity. All 
the measures which had been progressively introduced during the First World 
War were reimposed outright in September 1939, to be supplemented soon 
after by even harsher constraints as each side sought to isolate the other and 
to cut its supply lines. Severe quota restrictions were imposed on the neutral 
countries’ trade, which was closely supervised. Britain, with its command of 
the high seas, played a major role in enforcing the blockade; the entry of the 
United States into the war strengthened the Allies’ control over international 
commerce, while on the European mainland all trade, even that of the neutral 
countries, was controlled by Germany.

The combination of these three factors -  destruction, requisition and 
blockade -  dealt a drastic blow to industrial production throughout Europe.
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Economic stagnation, shortages and hunger compounded the damage caused 
by the fighting itself. Hardest-hit were countries dependent on industry, trade 
or shipping (such as Belgium and Greece), which even in peacetime had to 
import a substantial part of their food. Disease due to malnutrition was 
rampant, with an alarming rise in mortality rates.

But whereas the 1929 Convention guaranteed the right of passage for relief 
for prisoners of war, there was no similar provision for the benefit of civil
ians. The rules governing maritime blockades, while trying to protect the 
rights of the neutral states, placed no limit on the damage which one bel
ligerent might inflict on its enemy’s economy, whatever suffering this might 
entail. Yet even though the ICRC had no legal basis to work in this domain, 
it could not ignore the plight of the civilian victims of the blockade.

Any possible risk that its relief work for them might duplicate that of the 
League of Red Cross Societies, whose particular mission was to co-ordinate 
the activities of National Societies to help civilians, did not materialize. As 
both organizations were trying to assist the victims of the war, some form of 
co-operation had to be found, for Article IX, paragraph 1, of the Statutes 
adopted in 1928 by the Thirteenth International Conference of the Red 
Cross, held in The Hague, stipulated that:

The International Committee of the Red Cross and the League of Red Cross 
Societies shall co-operate in matters affecting the activities of both, and especially 
in regard to the work of relief organization on the occasion of national or interna
tional calamity.257

After carrying out a number of small-scale operations, the ICRC and the 
League realized that the only effective solution commensurate with the needs 
was to set up a special relief agency for civilian victims of the war. The Joint 
Relief Commission of the International Red Cross was therefore created in 
October 1940.258

This Commission was not intended to become a new Red Cross institution 
at the international level: its purpose was to carry out relief operations on 
behalf of the ICRC and the League.259

The League, which had transferred its headquarters from Paris to Geneva 
in September 1939, offered the services of its secretariat. Although this had 
long experience in the procurement of relief supplies, its activities had been 
severely cut back by the war, since the League was unable because of its com
position to work in most of the belligerent countries -  as several of its senior 
officials were nationals of countries at war with the Axis, it was clear from 
the start that Germany would not agree to its working in the occupied 
territories.260

On the other hand, the position of the ICRC as a neutral and impartial 
intermediary was almost universally recognized; it could act in most of the 
countries at war. Moreover, it had delegations accredited in almost all coun
tries and could place their services at the Joint Commission’s disposal. And 
because of its relief work for prisoners of war, the ICRC enjoyed numerous
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facilities -  such as exemptions from customs duties and transport charges -  
which it sought to have applied to the Joint Commission.261

Once the Joint Commission had been created, the framework for its activi
ties had to be established; evidently, the consent of the main belligerents was 
indispensable. The ICRC therefore opened negotiations with both the 
Germans and the Allies.

On 11 January 1941, the Reich Foreign Ministry agreed in principle to 
relief operations for the civilian populations of the occupied territories, 
subject to the following conditions: the relief must be sent as collective con
signments and not as individual parcels; the German Red Cross would be 
responsible for organizing and supervising its distribution; the relief deliveries 
would be exempt from customs duties and transport charges, provided they 
were addressed to delegates of the German Red Cross; the distributions 
would be carried out by local welfare agencies and according to the donors’ 
wishes; any requisitions for the benefit of German troops or officials were 
expressly forbidden; representatives of the donors could be authorized, in 
individual cases, to visit the occupied territories to convince themselves that 
the relief supplies were being correctly distributed.262

Britain, on the other hand, was not prepared to give up the advantages it 
enjoyed from its control of the seas and the use of the blockade as an econ
omic weapon. London’s position was spelt out in a letter, dated 
14 September 1940, from the Ministry of Economic Warfare: in the opinion 
of the British government, it was the responsibility of the occupying power to 
ensure the food supplies of districts under its jurisdiction; relief deliveries 
could only ease the burden of the occupying power by allowing it, if not to 
seize part of the relief, at least to increase requisitions of local produce; the 
occupied territories would not have been threatened with famine if the 
invader had not seized all available reserves. Britain was adamant that 
humanitarian considerations must not obstruct enforcement of the blockade, 
since in its view only the strictest enforcement would result in shortening the 
duration of hostilities; an exception would be made solely for medical stores 
destined exclusively for the needs of invalids and the wounded.263

Despite the ICRC’s negotiations throughout the war, the British govern
ment refused to change its basic position on the enforcement of the block
ade;264 nor would it permit the transfer of funds to finance relief operations 
within the occupied territories.265 Certain exceptions were made, however, 
for specific ICRC operations, as in the case of Greece; this will be discussed 
below.

The Joint Commission was consequently restricted to carrying out limited 
operations supported by whatever funds and supplies it could obtain within 
the blockaded zone.

Its main donors were the governments of the occupied countries (in so far 
as they had available resources), the governments and general public of the 
neutral countries, as well as National Red Cross Societies and other char
itable organizations.266 Some overseas donors were able to support the Joint
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Commission through cash transfers, made via the Bank for International 
Settlements or the Swiss National Bank.267

Prevented from purchasing on the world market, the Joint Commission 
had to buy food and other supplies either within the blockaded area, in the 
neutral countries -  particularly Switzerland, Turkey and Portugal -  or in bel
ligerent countries that had a food surplus, such as Romania and Hungary. 
However, as the war continued every country in Europe was increasingly 
affected by the shortages; those which still did have surplus supplies would 
part with them only in exchange for goods they lacked, and as the Joint 
Commission had nothing to offer, it was unable to barter.268

The lack of funds, the scarcity of supplies within Europe and the shortage 
of transport all became more and more difficult to overcome.

In such circumstances there could be no question of feeding the entire 
population of countries suffering shortages. The Joint Commission sought to 
help the most vulnerable groups: wounded and sick civilians, children, preg
nant women and women with young children, the elderly, the infirm and the 
destitute. Relief supplies were generally entrusted to the National Red Cross 
Societies or other welfare organizations in the occupied countries, to be dis
tributed in civilian hospitals, nurseries, maternity homes, orphanages, shelters 
and soup kitchens.269 The arrival and distribution of the supplies were 
verified by means of acknowledgements of receipt and reports sent by the 
beneficiary organizations; this information was completed by visits by ICRC 
delegates which, where possible, were made at regular intervals.270

Sixteen European countries received shipments from the Joint Commission, 
in particular Belgium, France, the Netherlands, Yugoslavia and Poland, and 
in the immediate post-war period the Commission carried out large-scale 
relief operations in the defeated countries -  Germany, Austria, Italy and 
Hungary.271

Notwithstanding the enormous difficulties -  mainly due to the lack of 
funds, the scale of the needs throughout hunger-stricken Europe and the 
destruction of the transport system -  the Joint Commission managed to pur
chase, forward and distribute some 165,000 tonnes of relief (including more 
than 2000 tonnes of medicines and pharmaceutical products), worth 314 
million Swiss francs.272

Independently of the work carried out by the Joint Commission, the ICRC 
itself mounted a number of relief operations in particularly sensitive circum
stances; three should be mentioned here:

The Channel Islands
The British Channel Islands, off the coast of Normandy, were occupied by 
the German army in June 1940; between then and 1944 the ICRC sent 
numerous cartons of medicines which had been donated by the British Red 
Cross. The islanders’ situation deteriorated sharply after the liberation of 
France and a disastrous local harvest, for as the islands were still occupied by
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the Germans, they could not be provisioned from either France or Britain. 
With the prior consent of the British and German authorities the ICRC set up 
a relief operation using one of its own ships. During the winter of 1944-5, 
the SS Vega made five voyages between Lisbon and the island ports of Jersey 
and Guernsey, carrying 4300 tonnes of food and other relief. An ICRC dele
gate sailed with the ship each time, to supervise the handover of the supplies 
to the islands’ bailiffs and to supervise the distributions.273

‘Pockets’ on the Atlantic coast
After the liberation of France, in summer 1944, the German coastal garrisons 
at Lorient, St Nazaire, La Rochelle, Royan and Dunkirk found themselves 
surrounded by Allied troops; these ports and the neighbouring countryside 
were cut off from the rest of France. From autumn onward, the situation of 
the civilians who had remained there became alarming and so, at the request 
of the French government, the ICRC agreed to try to get supplies through to 
them. In each town the consent of the German authorities had to be obtained 
and a local truce negotiated before the lines could be crossed. The supplies 
were taken in either by road, by rail (after the track had been repaired) or by 
sea; ICRC delegates accompanied each consignment to ensure that the food 
and medicines did in fact reach the civilian population. Some 2300 tonnes of 
relief were brought in and distributed in the course of seven particularly sen
sitive and hazardous operations.274

The Dodecanese
The Greek mainland was liberated in October 1944, but the Dodecanese 
islands remained under German occupation until 8 May 1945. As no supplies 
could be sent in from outside, the situation of the civilian population soon 
became catastrophic. With the agreement of the belligerents and Turkey, the 
ICRC began a relief operation using dhows hired at Izmir in Turkey; the 
mine-infested waters of the archipelago made the use of larger vessels impos
sible. The first operation took place in February 1945. However, while the 
dhows and the delegates were still at Rhodes, Turkey declared war on 
Germany. The delegates nonetheless obtained the belligerents’ consent for the 
plan to go ahead, on condition that the dhows sailed under the red cross 
emblem. Three further operations took place in March, April and May, 
taking in a total of 2700 tonnes of food, clothing and medicine provided by 
the British government and various Greek communities abroad.275

These three rescue operations -  for the Channel Islands, the Atlantic coast 
‘pockets’ and the Dodecanese -  had three points in common:

a) They required exceptions to be made to the blockade regulations.
b) The ICRC delegates and supplies had to cross the front lines, either by sea 

or on land.
c) Stringent conditions were imposed each time, namely that the German 

authorities had to guarantee in advance that none of the supplies would
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be requisitioned for the occupying forces and that the ICRC delegates 
would be allowed to exercise scrupulous control over the distributions.

Modest though they were, these operations nonetheless helped to save the 
lives of tens of thousands of civilians who, because of the altered military 
situation, found themselves in desperate straits. Many of them would have 
starved to death without the intervention of a humanitarian organization 
whose neutrality was fully accepted by the countries at war.

Without any doubt, however, the ICRC’s biggest relief operation during 
the war was the one it conducted in Greece from 1941 to 1945.

Greece, which in normal times had to import more than one third of the 
foodstuffs required for national consumption, was abruptly cut off from its 
external sources of supply by the Axis occupation in April 1941. To make 
matters worse, the destruction caused by the war and, in particular, the loss 
of most of the country’s tractors and draught animals, led to the collapse of 
farming: from the summer of 1941, agricultural production fell to below half 
its pre-war level and continued to decline. Furthermore Bulgaria had annexed 
Thrace and eastern Macedonia, which normally supplied over one quarter of 
the total Greek harvest, and appropriated their crops for its own use. To cap 
it all, the Italian and German occupiers seized all available reserve stocks.276 
Disaster was inevitable.

Alerted in the summer of 1941 by its delegate in Greece and by the 
Hellenic Red Cross, the ICRC immediately contacted the governments con
cerned. After lengthy negotiations Britain authorized the shipment of up to
50,000 tonnes of food; Turkey gave permission for relief supplies to be 
bought locally and placed a ship at the disposal of the Turkish Red Crescent. 
For their part, the occupying powers agreed to allow food imports on condi
tion that ICRC delegates assumed responsibility for their distribution. With 
funds provided mainly by Greek communities abroad, food supplies were 
purchased in Turkey, Egypt and the Near East.277

Countless problems had to be overcome: there was not enough food avail
able in Turkey and the Near East; delays in obtaining safe-conducts held up 
shipment of the supplies; the Red Crescent ship sank in the Sea of Marmara 
during its sixth voyage; a Swedish ship was attacked and sunk by Italian air
craft ... All the same, 45,000 tonnes of food were shipped in during the first 
eleven months of the operation (from October 1941 to August 1942). 
However, only 7500 tonnes arrived during the fateful winter of 1941-2: star
vation became widespread -  the bread ration, which had stood at 320 
grammes per person per day in October 1941, dropped to 96 grammes in 
February 1942 and was no longer distributed regularly. In Athens and several 
other towns, the death rate rose to four or five times the level of the previous 
winter.278

The arrival of several shiploads of wheat in March 1942 helped to redress 
the situation; the famine, which it had been impossible to prevent, was finally 
brought under control.
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It was nonetheless clear that the relief operation had to be planned on a 
completely different scale. Aware of the situation in Greece as early as 
autumn 1941, the ICRC had set out to convince the countries at war of its
gravity and of the urgent need to take action.

This had been the main objective of Professor Burckhardt’s mission to 
London in December 1941. After long discussions, the British government 
had agreed, subject to certain conditions, to consider allowing the monthly
shipment of 15,000 tonnes of Canadian wheat.

Two vital questions still had to be resolved:

a) how to transport the wheat across the Atlantic;
b) how to provide the guarantees demanded by Britain in exchange for this 

major exception to the blockade regulations, in particular that the occupy
ing powers would not use the new supplies as an excuse for making 
further requisitions of Greek domestic production.279

Only Sweden had spare tonnage available: since the occupation of Denmark 
and Norway in April 1940, many Swedish ships had been unable to leave the 
Baltic Sea.

After long negotiations with the belligerents by both the ICRC and the 
Swedish government, it was agreed to form a neutral commission in Athens 
which would be responsible for the reception and distribution of food 
imported for the relief programme and supervise, in accordance with the 
pledges made to the Allies, the use to which local food production was put. 
This ‘Managing Commission for Greek Relief under the Auspices of the 
International Committee of the Red Cross’ (Commission de Gestion pour les 
Secours en Grèce sous les auspices du Comité international de la Croix- 
Rouge) was composed of eight members appointed by the Swedish Red Cross 
and seven from the ICRC; the Swedes appointed the chairman of the 
Commission, the ICRC its vice-chairman. The chairman had sole responsibil
ity for all matters concerning the honouring of the guarantees given by the 
Swedish government to the blockading authorities; all other questions were 
to be settled by mutual agreement between the chairman and vice-chairman. 
The Managing Commission set up committees in the provincial capitals, 
towns and even in many villages to distribute the supplies. It could also rely 
on the help of Swedish Red Cross officials and ICRC delegates in the main 
cities.280

The results fully justified these complex arrangements. Swedish ships 
crossed the Atlantic 94 times between Canada (or Argentina) and Greece. 
From September 1942 to March 1944 they carried 17,000 tonnes of food 
each month; after further negotiations the shipments were increased to
29,000 tonnes a month from April to November 1944. By the time the opera
tion was handed over to the Greek government in March 1945, the 
Managing Commission had received 610,000 tonnes of food in all from over
seas, including 470,000 tonnes of wheat. Taking into account the relief sup
plies sent from Sweden and Turkey, those given by the Axis powers in
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compensation and the relief provided by the Allies after liberation, the total 
amount of food and other relief distributed by the Managing Commission 
came to 712,000 tonnes. This was not merely a supplement, but the basic 
food supply for the cities, towns and villages, in other words for about half 
the population of Greece.281

Food consignments from abroad were financed mainly by the Canadian 
government, and later by the United States under the Lend-Lease Act. Other 
supplies were provided by the Red Cross Societies of Sweden and 
Switzerland, by the Turkish Red Crescent and by Greek associations abroad, 
in particular the Greek War Relief Association. The cost of chartering the 
Swedish ships was covered by the Greek government-in-exile in London.282

Most of the food was distributed through bakeries in the form of loaves or 
through groceries in weekly or monthly allocations. Additional rations for 
the most vulnerable groups were allocated through hospitals, maternity 
homes, nurseries, orphanages, school canteens and the kitchens of concentra
tion camps and prisons. A milk feeding programme for babies and the sick 
was administered by the Swiss Red Cross delegation.283

As the chairman of the Managing Commission received his instructions 
directly from the Swedish government, the International Committee was 
worried that it might lose control of the relief operation, which it had itself 
initiated and for which it bore responsibility. Its misgivings were dispelled by 
the fact that ICRC/Swedish joint action made it possible to save the people of 
Greece from starvation. And although some friction did arise between the 
partners -  inevitable in any joint operation -  there were no fundamental dis
agreements. There is no doubt that the operation was carried out in 
accordance with Red Cross principles.284

The situation was no less critical in the countries of the Far East, particularly 
in China. There, however, the ICRC had no means of carrying out relief 
operations on any significant scale for the population suffering the effects of 
the war. Its delegates could do no more than provide limited assistance for 
prisoners of war and interned civilians.285

9. Conclusions

During the Second World War, ICRC operations expanded tremendously. 
They were marked by outstanding achievements, but also by bitter failures. 
From these numerous operations, carried out on various fronts and in situ
ations that were constantly changing as the war took its course, three import
ant points stand out with regard to the development of humanitarian law.

First of all, the sheer scale of the ICRC’s activities is striking. The 
figures speak for themselves. At 30 June 1947, the Central Agency’s card-
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index contained almost 36 million cards; by that time, the Agency had 
received more than 59 million items of mail and had dispatched some 61 
million. ICRC delegates had made 11,170 visits to prison camps. And despite 
the blockade and the disruption of transport, the ICRC had transported and 
distributed 470,000 tonnes of relief for prisoners of war and civilian 
internees, the equivalent of 90 million individual five-kilo parcels. In addi
tion, the Joint Commission had handed out 165,000 tonnes of relief, while 
more than 750,000 tonnes of food and other supplies had been distributed in 
Greece.286

But the figures do not tell the whole story: just as important was the 
painstaking and systematic way the ICRC set about its work. The Central 
Agency, for instance, sought to obtain information on all prisoners of war and 
civilian internees, regardless of where they were held, while the ICRC 
did its utmost to ensure that its delegates made regular visits to all prisoners 
protected by the 1929 Convention. So while it is true that the action taken by 
the Committee was largely based on well-established operational procedures, 
the systematic nature of that action was new compared to its previous 
interventions and had major implications for the development of humanitarian 
law.

The second point is the global nature of the Committee’s activities. Faced 
with what became total war, the ICRC tried to find ways of protecting all 
victims, whatever their nationality and their status: wounded and sick 
members of the armed forces, prisoners of war, members of the resistance 
and partisans, civilian internees, concentration camp inmates, and the civilian 
population bearing the brunt of air raids and economic warfare. The fact that 
many of its approaches were rejected, that some governments obstinately 
refused to allow its delegates into their camps and prisons, does not detract 
from the efforts that were made. Never before had the ICRC undertaken so 
many operations covering such a wide variety of fields; never before had it 
sought to take such widespread action to counter the effects of a conflict 
which seemed to know no bounds.

Thirdly, there is no escaping the contrast between the ICRC’s successes in 
areas where its work was supported by humanitarian rules binding on the 
belligerents, and its inability to help when that support was lacking.

The situation of prisoners of war who were protected by the 1929 
Convention and those captured on the Eastern Front or in the Pacific is a 
case in point: the first were able to maintain vital links with their families and 
their homeland; they benefited from the visits and the advocacy of repres
entatives of the Protecting Powers and the ICRC; right up to the final weeks 
of the war, they continued to receive parcels from home; and despite the 
inevitable hardships and deprivations of imprisonment, their personal dignity 
and physical well-being was safeguarded. Those of the second category, on 
the other hand, were kept in total isolation, without protection against their 
captors and denied all material help; for many of them, captivity was simply 
an appalling humiliation followed by interminable agony.
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The contrast is even more shocking when the fate of those civilian internees 
who were allowed to benefit by the provisions of the 1929 Convention on 
prisoners of war is compared with that of the deportees, hostages and con
centration camp inmates who were helpless victims of degrading treatment, 
torture and arbitrary killing at the hands of their tormentors.

While the First World War had underscored the need to place prisoners of 
war under the protection of a detailed set of legal rules, together with supervi
sion by neutral bodies -  the Protecting Powers and the ICRC -  to ensure com
pliance with its provisions, the war of 1939-45 showed just as starkly the need 
for similar protection to be extended to the civilian victims of conflict.

The measures proposed by the ICRC at the end of the war for the develop
ment of humanitarian law therefore included two vital objectives:

a) enlarging the scope of legal protection to cover all war victims;
b) incorporating in each new convention a mandatory form of supervision.

The war had given harsh and irrefutable proof of the need for such measures. 
The ICRC’s concern was consequently shared by meetings of experts and 
ultimately by delegates to the Diplomatic Conference convened to revise 
humanitarian law, at which the new Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 
were adopted.
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access, the  IC R C  w ould  have ruled o u t v irtua lly  any hope it m ight have had  of ob ta in ing  
access to  o thers.
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C H A P T E R  I X

THE INTERNATIONAL COMMITTEE 
OF THE RED CROSS AND INTERNAL 

CONFLICTS (1863-1945)

Le respect dû aux malades et aux blessés 
ne dérive pas de la Convention de Genève, 
mais de leur seule qualité de malades et de 
blessés ...
‘La C onven tion  de G enève e t l’insurrection  
brésilienne’, Bulletin in ternational, no. 98,
April 1894, p. 79.

1. Introduction

The law of war was born of armed conflict between sovereign powers with 
equal rights.1 This law long existed as a set of customary rules which kings 
observed with regard to their peers, but which did not apply to relations 
between sovereigns and subjects who rebelled against them. Similarly, the 
first codified rules governing the conduct of hostilities -  the Paris Declaration 
of 1856, the Geneva Convention of 1864, the St Petersburg Declaration of 
1868 and the Hague Conventions of 1899 and 1907 -  were binding only on 
the contracting parties -  namely, the states.

The law of war, in other words all the customary and treaty rules govern
ing the conduct of hostilities, was consequently not applicable to internal 
conflicts. In such situations only national legislation could be taken into 
account. The sovereign was free to use all the force of criminal law against 
rebellious subjects; insurgents were usually regarded as outlaws and treated 
as such. In practice this led to extremely severe repressive measures and an 
escalation of violence.

The application of certain rules of the law of war could not be considered a 
legal obligation but simply as an act of clemency or humanity intended to 
reduce, as far as circumstances allowed, the horrors that civil war inevitably 
entailed.

When the usual means of repression and sanctions under criminal law 
failed to quell a rebellion, the government concerned might claim for itself 
and grant its opponents the status of belligerent. The recognition of bel
ligerency could be either explicit, in the form of a declaration of war, or 
implicit, as in the imposition of a naval blockade or similar action. Whatever 
form it took, its effect was to make relations between the two sides subject to
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most of the laws and customs of warfare, and in particular to all humani
tarian rules. Such a status gave the insurgent party a limited legal personality, 
restricted to the application of jus in bello and valid only for the duration of 
the conflict in question. However, for a government locked in the grip of a 
civil war, this was a discretionary power. Whether or not it was exercised 
depended on the balance of power between the government and the rebels.2

If a state of belligerency was recognized by the government of a state not 
involved in the civil war, this recognition brought the law of neutrality into 
effect in the relations between that state and the two parties to the conflict.3 
These rules are still valid, even though belligerent status has not been recog
nized in recent conflicts.

It can therefore be seen that the general terms ‘civil w ar’ and ‘internal 
conflict’ cover situations that might differ substantially both in fact and in 
law: in fact, according to how well the insurgents are organized and the 
degree of control they exercise over a greater or lesser area of the national 
territory; and in law, according to whether or not there has been a recogni
tion of belligerency by the national government or by foreign powers.

Nonetheless, the distinction between international conflicts waged between 
two states or alliances of states, and internal conflicts taking place on the ter
ritory of one state, has always been upheld in both theory and practice. 
Similarly, it has always been accepted that the laws and customs of war were 
not directly applicable to internal conflicts, and that when they became so, 
they could not be applied as a whole.

The existence of a specific legal regime is the reason why the problems relat
ing to the intervention of the Red Cross in internal conflicts or the discussions 
to which these questions have given rise at International Red Cross 
Conferences have not yet been considered in this book.4 This is a dual omis
sion which the present chapter will seek to rectify.

Although such an approach is a departure from the chronological order of 
the book, it should thus be possible to examine, in the space of one chapter, 
the legal and historical aspects of the ICRC’s intervention in internal conflicts 
up to the end of the Second World War.

2. Early interventions by the Red Cross in internal conflicts 
(1863-1912)5

The uncertainty as to the legal rules applicable to internal conflicts left the 
Red Cross in a dilemma.

The organization had, after all, been created to assist wounded soldiers in 
wars between nations. Intervention by the relief societies in the event of civil
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war was never envisaged by the founding Conference in October 1863.6 
Furthermore, Red Cross Societies were formed as auxiliaries to the armed 
forces’ medical services, and as such it was difficult to imagine them being 
able to act independently and impartially during a civil war. The Geneva 
Convention itself, which was the cornerstone of the whole new institution, 
was applicable only in wars between its signatories. There were indeed 
serious obstacles to any Red Cross intervention in internal conflicts.

But beyond such legal considerations, it seemed utterly unacceptable to 
abandon the wounded when the Red Cross had been created precisely to help 
them. Theoretically, at least, the movement was left in stalemate.

The question was of most immediate concern to National Societies in 
countries engaged in internal conflicts. But in fact, these Societies had found 
practical ways of taking action long before the theoretical problems of Red 
Cross intervention in civil wars had been seriously discussed.

During the Paris Commune, in 1871, the French Society for the Relief of 
Wounded Soldiers sought to continue the work it had carried out during the 
Franco-Prussian War; throughout the internal conflict it provided assistance 
alongside the medical service of the regular army, while in Paris itself the 
field hospitals set up during the siege of the capital never faltered, despite the 
fact that the revolutionary government had ordered the Society’s property to 
be confiscated. These units cared for the wounded of both sides.7

In Spain, during the Third Carlist War (1872-6), the Spanish National 
Society’s neutrality was generally recognized and respected, enabling it for 
some time to step in on both sides. But as the conflict wore on the Carlists 
established their own relief society (‘La Caridad’) to work in areas they con
trolled, while the official Society continued to work with the regular army’s 
medical teams. From then on, both societies operated a liaison office in 
Paris.8

These early examples created a precedent. On many occasions since then, 
the respective National Societies have intervened to alleviate distress when 
their own countries were engaged in civil war, either by merely acting as an 
auxiliary to the medical services of the regular forces or by trying to assist on 
both sides.

The problems became more complex when a Society from another country 
wanted to provide assistance to the victims of a civil war.

Such was the case during the Transvaal rebellion of 1881. From the outset 
the Netherlands Red Cross wanted to help the Afrikaaners, with whom the 
Dutch people felt a strong affinity. But while public opinion and some local 
branches of the Society called for the immediate dispatch of relief, the 
Society’s Central Committee felt that it could not act without the consent of 
the British government, which then ruled Transvaal and the Orange Free 
state. However, London shortly afterwards acknowledged the Boers’ rights as 
belligerents and let it be known that it would not oppose assistance to either 
side. The Dutch Society thereafter felt that it could act under the same condi
tions as if the conflict were taking place between two countries.9
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A different situation arose in Cuba, where Spanish rule was being worn 
down by frequent uprisings. The 1895 rebellion led to a vicious civil war; 
under the pretext of protecting the civilian population from rebels, the 
authorities gathered villagers in concentration camps where they were deci
mated by famine and disease. Despite the fierce fighting, neither Spain nor 
other governments recognized the rebels as belligerents. In 1897 the 
American Red Cross decided to send a relief mission to the island, to which 
Spain agreed: under the energetic leadership of Clara Barton a major food 
and medical aid operation was mounted early in 1898 for the so-called recon
centrados., but when relations between Spain and the United states were 
broken off a few months later the American Red Cross delegation had to 
leave.10

This mission was an important precedent. As the International Committee 
pointed out, it was the first time that a National Society from outside a 
country engaged in civil war had obtained permission to work at the scene of 
a rebellion.11

The American Red Cross sent similar missions during uprisings in 
Nicaragua ( 1909), Honduras (1911) and China (1912).12

The International Committee viewed the whole question of Red Cross 
intervention in internal conflicts with great reserve. Its position was, however, 
somewhat ambivalent.

On the one hand, the Committee believed that the Geneva Convention 
embodied fundamental humanitarian principles which were applicable in all 
circumstances. Even if the Convention itself applied only between the con
tracting parties, it nevertheless met certain humanitarian demands which 
could not be ignored in the event of internal conflicts; the requisite respect to 
be shown for the wounded did not stem from the Convention, but from the 
fact that, as wounded human beings, they were entitled to it. The Committee 
therefore insisted that the Red Cross had the right to assist the wounded 
during internal conflicts in the same way as in wars between states; it went so 
far as to say that National Societies had a duty  to help the victims of civil 
wars and rebellions.13

On the other hand the ICRC felt that civil war was essentially an internal 
affair, which concerned above all the National Society of the country in ques
tion. Sister Societies could offer their help to the Society of that country but 
not to the parties to the conflict.14 The Committee itself, as co-ordinator of 
Red Cross work at international level, should not get involved: it could offer 
its services only in exceptional cases, and then only if both sides agreed to ask 
for its help.13

In fact, while the Committee always carefully monitored the situation of 
victims of internal conflicts, there are only two known cases where its 
concern went beyond a declaration of the humanitarian principles to be 
applied and resulted in action, limited though it might have been.

During the Third Carlist War of 1872 to 1876, the ICRC sent a circular to 
the Central Committees asking them to support the relief societies on both
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sides in their work to assist the wounded. However, before doing so it waited 
until the two Societies in question had opened their liaison office in Paris 
which undertook to divide the donations equally. This prevented the impar
tiality of the International Committee, and of the Red Cross as a whole, from 
being called into question.16

From the start of the Macedonian uprising against the Ottoman Empire 
(1903-4), the ICRC publicized the plight of the victims of the insurrection 
and of the repression that followed in the Bulletin international; but it like
wise did not appeal to National Societies for help until it was requested to do 
so by the Bulgarian Red Cross.17

These two examples, together with the absence of any action taken by the 
Committee in the many other internal conflicts which marked the close of the 
nineteenth century, show the narrow limits which the ICRC felt it had to 
respect when dealing with internal conflicts and the precautions it considered 
necessary to ensure that any action it took was not seen either as unaccept
able interference in the internal affairs of a country or a National Society, or 
as bias towards one side or the other.

Clearly, the question of Red Cross intervention in internal conflicts con
cerned the movement as a whole; the correct place to discuss it was the 
International Conference.18 But it was not until the Ninth International 
Conference, held in Washington in 1912, that it was finally addressed by the 
movement.19 This delay is a clear indication of the difficulties inherent in the 
question of Red Cross assistance to the victims of civil war, as well as the ret
icence of the Red Cross over discussing what action it might take.

3. The Ninth International Conference of the Red Cross 
(Washington, 1912)20

The credit for having initiated the first international discussion about the 
intervention of the Red Cross in situations of internal conflict falls to the 
American Red Cross, which submitted a report to the Ninth International 
Conference, held in Washington in 1912, on the role the Red Cross could 
play during civil wars or uprisings.21

The report, presented on behalf of the Society by Joshua Clark, Solicitor 
for the Department of state, began by stressing the need for all wounded or 
sick combatants, as well as all non-combatant victims of internal strife, to be 
given the assistance they required. It then set out to define the conditions 
under which the National Society of a foreign country might offer its services 
to both parties to help the victims of the unrest, even without a formal recog
nition of belligerency, since it was already accepted practice that once the 
government in power had claimed belligerent status for itself or granted such 
status to the opposition, National Societies of countries could offer assistance 
just as they did in international conflicts. Finally, the report outlined a draft 
convention designed to guarantee the impartiality of the Red Cross and
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specify the rights and obligations of a National Society which offered help, as 
well as those of the Societies on each side of the conflict.22

The report made no reference to any possible role for the ICRC. This is 
hardly surprising, since the document was essentially a summary of the 
experience acquired by the American Red Cross in sending relief missions to 
the Caribbean and China. Moreover, the ICRC at the time did not feel it was 
in a position to offer its services in internal conflicts.

The American Red Cross report was remarkable in that it managed to 
reconcile the interests of the victims, Red Cross freedom of action and the 
rights of the parties to the conflict. The sovereignty of the government in 
power was amply protected -  under point 3 of the draft convention, a 
foreign relief society would not have been allowed to carry out an assist
ance operation on the rebel side if the government objected.23 The draft 
also stressed that offers of help from National Societies of other countries 
were intended as purely philanthropic, and could not be interpreted as a 
form of recognition of belligerent status, or even as a first step in that 
direction.24

For all that, the draft caused an uproar among the representatives of 
certain European governments; among them, General Yermolov expressed 
the opposition of the Russian imperial government with an eloquence that 
would have been admirable if put to better use:

As the delegate of the Imperial Government, I consider and declare that the 
Imperial Government would under no circumstances, and in no form whatever, 
become a party to, or even discuss, any agreement or recommendation on this 
subject; I consider that, in view of its politically serious nature, this subject should 
not even be a matter for discussion at a conference devoted exclusively to hum
anitarian and peaceful affairs. I further consider that Red Cross Societies have no 
duty whatsoever towards bands of insurgents or revolutionaries who cannot be 
considered by the laws of my country as anything other than criminals .... Any 
offer of services from Red Cross Societies, whether direct or indirect, to insurgents 
or revolutionaries could be seen only as a breach of friendly relations, indeed as 
an unfriendly act likely to encourage and foment sedition and rebellion . ..25

Nonetheless, the question was discussed by a special commission and then 
in plenary session; but in order to avoid a vote which would have caused a 
split in the Red Cross ranks without doing anything to promote concrete 
action, the Conference decided it would take note of the document as submit
ted, without stating any opinion.26 Some delegates expressed the hope that 
the question could be taken up at a later Conference.27

The Conference chairman, Gustave Ador, ended the debate by stressing 
that the question remained open:

This question will remain on the agenda for all Red Cross Societies, which will 
consider it in the light of the circumstances of their own countries ... It also 
remains on the agenda of all Governments and ... it is very possible that in a few 
years’ time the question will have greatly progressed, so that the solution which 
eludes us today may then be found.28
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In fact, what most National Societies lacked was firsthand experience of a 
relief operation for victims of internal conflicts. In these discussions the Red 
Cross, which never hesitated to take action when in the actual presence of 
suffering, appeared reluctant to adopt a policy for a field of activity of which 
it had no practical experience.

More than time, it needed a precedent. This was soon to be provided by 
the Russian Civil War.

4. The Russian Civil War (1917-21)29

Russia was the only major European power to have maintained an absolute 
monarchy right up to the start of the twentieth century. But its basis had been 
eroded by economic and social changes; the defeat in Manchuria and the rebel
lion of 1905 had exposed the regime’s failings. However, the government’s 
response to calls for reform was to clamp down more firmly than ever.30

It was this empire, undermined by nationalist demands and social tension, 
which had to face the gruelling challenges of the First World War. The early 
defeats at Tannenberg and the Masurian Lakes along with efforts to reverse 
the military situation were to impose enormous sacrifices on the Russian 
people, sacrifices which were all the more painful since the nation was 
divided in its support for the war. As the ultimate source of authority, the 
Tsar was blamed for his government’s incompetence, the economic crisis and 
the disasters on the battlefield. In March 1917 violent riots over food short
ages broke out in Petrograd (St Petersburg), with troops joining the mob; 
during the night of 15-16 March, Nicholas II abdicated.

A Provisional Government, led first by Prince Lvov and then by a lawyer, 
Kerensky, strove to reorganize the country and stage a military recovery, but 
to no avail. The old order was collapsing under the revolutionary onslaught 
unleashed by the downfall of the Romanovs.

From Switzerland, where he lived in exile, Lenin fanned the flames of revo
lution. Immediately after the Tsar’s abdication Lenin returned to 
Petrograd and took control of the Bolsheviks. A rival power, the Soviets of 
workers and soldiers, emerged to challenge the authority of the Provisional 
Government. In October 1917, the Petrograd Soviet ordered an armed insur
rection which overthrew the government on 7 November (25 October in the 
Russian calendar).

The new authorities acted swiftly: agrarian reform (9 November) was fol
lowed by workers’ control of the factories (14 November), the nationalities 
decree (15 November), and so on. Though these measures had, for the time 
being, little more than a theoretical impact, they were evidence of the pro
found changes that had occurred. It was not merely a transfer of power -  it 
was a complete economic and social upheaval.

But the most urgent priority was peace. The army, wracked by doubt, in
discipline and desertions, was on the verge of disintegrating. The publication
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of the peace decree, on 9 November, made clear the Soviet authorities’ in
tention to secure peace without annexations or indemnities; it confirmed their 
wish to withdraw from the conflict as soon as possible, a move that presaged 
the end of the Entente with Britain and France. On 26 November the govern
ment called for an armistice, which was agreed on 15 December 1917. For a 
while the negotiations with Germany made no progress, and fighting broke 
out again on 18 February; but peace was at last concluded at Brest-Fitovsk 
on 3 March 1918.

Meanwhile, the whole edifice of the old imperial state was falling apart. 
Secessionist movements sprang up in Finland, the Baltic states, Poland, 
Ukraine, Georgia, Armenia and elsewhere, while at the same time counter
revolutionary forces were gathering strength. The new Soviet authorities were 
soon faced with armed resistance around the periphery of the former empire: 
civil war was superseding the ‘imperialist war’.

It was thought that the end of hostilities in Europe might determine the 
outcome of the Civil War. After their victory over the Central Powers, 
several Allied leaders gave serious thought to crushing the Russian 
Revolution and thereby nipping the threat of contagion throughout Europe 
in the bud. Britain and France landed troops in northern Russia and the 
Ukraine, while the Japanese occupied Vladivostok and part of Siberia. The 
Soviets were then assailed from all sides: by the troops of General 
Yudenich in the north, Generals Denikin and Wrangel in the south, 
Petlyura in the Ukraine, and Admiral Kolchak and the Czechoslovak 
Fegion in the Urals.

But the Western Powers were unable to sustain a costly and prolonged 
war, and pulled out their forces after a few months, having achieved nothing. 
Deprived of this support, and incapable either of co-ordinating their op- 
ertions or of winning popular support, the White armies were defeated one 
by one. Resistance collapsed in southern Russia in November 1920 and in 
Siberia the following year.

The end of the fighting did not mean, however, the end of the suffering. A 
terrible famine swept through the country, already ravaged by seven years of 
international and civil war, while refugees flooded into eastern Europe, 
Turkey, Persia and China.

The Civil War took place in a country the size of a continent and gave rise 
to an upsurge of violence which can be explained only by intense class hatred 
which had festered for generations. It posed new problems for the 
International Committee, problems for which it was ill-equipped to find solu
tions: at the legal level, the Washington Conference had refused to sanction 
Red Cross intervention in internal conflicts, while at the practical level the 
Committee had no resources of its own and could only channel relief supplies 
provided by others at their own discretion.

However, the Committee could hardly shut its eyes to a conflict which was 
creating innumerable victims -  and which had to be seen as a by-product of 
the World War. The question was: what could it do?
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The ICRC had not been represented in Russia during that war, any more 
than in the other belligerent states. But it happened that Edouard Odier, the 
Committee’s Vice-President, had for several years represented Switzerland in 
Petrograd.

Alarmed by the collapse of the Russian Red Cross in the spring of 1918, 
Odier took the initiative of appointing a Swiss citizen who lived in Russia, 
Édouard Frick, as ICRC delegate. Frick had worked as a volunteer with the 
Russian Red Cross since December 1914.31

The Committee confirmed the appointment on 7 May, giving its delegate 
instructions which allowed him considerable freedom of action:

The essential purpose of the mandate we entrust to you is to help the Red Cross 
of Russia, so that the humanitarian activities protected by the Geneva Red Cross 
may continue there, despite the changes which have occurred in the country. But 
we cannot venture to specify in any way the form they should take.32

The new delegate’s first concern was to try to preserve what was left of the 
Red Cross in Russia.

Founded in 1867, the Russian Red Cross had grown remarkably. From the 
start of the First World War it had run a network of dispensaries and 
hospitals, as well as hospital ships and trains. It had a large staff and many 
warehouses. But it also suffered from the same defects as the imperial admin
istration: inefficient bureaucracy, corruption and nepotism. Furthermore, it 
was controlled by members of the aristocracy, and after the Tsar’s abdication 
the Society’s leaders were replaced by people who knew little about its work
ings. Like all major Russian institutions at the time, it soon began to crumble; 
its employees fled and its warehouses were ransacked. In the border regions, 
local branches were reconstituted as independent Societies. Just like the 
empire itself, the Russian Red Cross fell apart.33

After the October Revolution the central directorate of the Red Cross fell 
out with the new Soviet authorities. In a decree dated 6 January 1918, the 
Council of People’s Commissars announced that Red Cross property had 
been taken over by the Russian Republic, that the central administrative 
committee had been dismissed and that a council had been appointed to 
submit a plan for reorganization of the Society.34 Several members of the 
central directorate were arrested, and the head of the Prisoners Commission 
was assassinated.35

The consequences soon made themselves felt. After fighting broke out 
again on 18 February, the Central Powers promptly seized all Red Cross 
property they could lay their hands on: as it now belonged to the state, they 
saw it as part of the spoils of war. Many hospitals, trains and ships were lost 
in this way. As for the Reorganization Committee, it seems that its main 
concern was to dismiss the staff and sell off the Society’s assets.36

By stressing the international nature and role of the Red Cross, Edouard 
Frick managed to convince the Society’s new leaders of the need to maintain 
what was left of the Russian Red Cross.37 His first achievement took shape in
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the publication of a new decree, which supplemented that of 6 January and 
stated that the Russian Red Cross,

as a special section of the international association of the Red Cross whose 
activity is based on the Geneva Conventions of 1864 and 1907, has not ceased to 
exist and retains all the prerogatives of the Russian Red Cross Society as a section 
of the International Society.38

This was only a first step. After further talks with the Society’s Council and 
the government, Frick was invited to join a commission set up to draft a 
decree on the reorganization of the Russian Red Cross and its position within 
the international Red Cross movement.39 It seems that the draft proposed by 
Frick was used as the basis for the decree of 2 June 1918, which is repro
duced here in full:

The Council of People’s Commissars of the Russian Socialist Federal Soviet 
Republic informs the International Committee of the Red Cross in Geneva and 
all the Governments which have acceded to the Geneva Convention that this 
Convention in its first version as well as in subsequent versions, and all the other 
Conventions and international agreements relating to the Red Cross to which 
Russia was an adherent until October 1917, are recognized and will be main
tained by the Russian Soviet Government and that the Red Cross Society retains 
all rights and prerogatives based on the said conventions and agreements.

As a result of the changes which have taken place in the organization of the 
Red Cross, details of which will be communicated at a later date to the 
International Committee of the Red Cross and the governments which have 
acceded to the Geneva Convention, the supreme body of all the Red Cross 
organizations is the Committee for the Reorganization of the Russian Red Cross 
Society, former Ermitage-Olivier building, Trubnaya Square, Moscow.

This Committee has been made responsible by the Russian Government for 
fulfilling the obligations arising out of the Red Cross functions. It enjoys all rights 
and prerogatives under the Geneva Convention and other international 
agreements.

Now that peace has been concluded, the special mission of the Red Cross is 
to give aid to the German, Austro-Hungarian and Turkish prisoners of war in 
Russia. For this purpose, the Russian Government has ordered the Russian 
National Society to devote all its energies to assisting the prisoners of war and 
to use all means available to help them.

The Moscow Committee for Assistance to Prisoners of War (302 Krasnaya 
Srednii Riady Square) forms part of the National Society and has not ceased its 
activities directed towards assisting the prisoners of war in Germany, and 
continues to enjoy all rights and prerogatives recognized under the international 
conventions and special agreements of the various Red Cross institutions and to 
fulfil all the functions which it exercised previously. It has been specially ordered 
by the Russian Government and the Red Cross Society to devote all its energies to 
assisting prisoners of war held in other countries, and possesses the greatest 
measure of autonomy in this respect.

The Russian Government and the Russian Red Cross Society request the 
International Committee of Geneva and all existing Red Cross Societies and all
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governments which have acceded to the Geneva Convention to provide help and 
support and assistance to this Committee.

The Russian Government, convinced of the exceptionally grave nature of the 
question of prisoners of war, considers it necessary to inform the governments and 
organizations concerned that it has created a special body entitled ‘Administrative 
Committee for Prisoners of War and Refugees in Moscow’ (no. 43 Balshaya 
Nikitskaya Street) empowered to exercise all government functions relating to 
prisoners of war, civilian prisoners and refugees.40

The importance of this decree should not be underestimated: at a time when 
the Soviet government was denouncing all political, economic and military 
treaties concluded by the imperial government, it nevertheless recognized the 
immutability of its humanitarian commitments. It confirmed its intention to 
remain a member of the international Red Cross, thereby underlining the uni
versality of the movement’s fundamental principles.41

For the time being, the decree guaranteed the existence of a Red Cross 
Society in Russia -  but that Society had to be completely reorganized.

To this end, Frick brought together members of the Reorganization 
Committee, as well as representatives of the Danish, Norwegian and Swedish 
Red Cross Societies, which had large delegations in Russia, in an ad hoc body 
called the ‘International Conference of the Red Cross’.42 It was through this 
group, of which he was the driving force, that Edouard Frick accomplished 
his work.

The main activities of the ‘International Conference’ were:

•  to reorganize the Red Cross in Russia;
•  to protect Russian Red Cross property and installations held by the 

Central Powers;
•  to protect and assist German, Austro-Hungarian and Turkish prisoners of 

war in Russia and Russian prisoners held by the Central Powers, mainly 
by sending mixed commissions made up of representatives of the Russian 
Red Cross and of neutral Societies to visit prisoners of war and distribute 
relief;

•  to form two committees, in Moscow and in Petrograd, to provide assist
ance for detainees held in prisons;

•  to send a mission composed of members of the Swedish and Danish Red 
Cross Societies to Siberia to take relief supplies to the civilian population 
and to prisoners of war there;

•  to send a mission to the authorities in Siberia to seek the release of 
hostages held by the White Guards and to locate children from Moscow 
and Petrograd who had been staying in the Urals and were unable to 
return home (as it turned out, these children were evacuated eastwards 
and were eventually brought back to Russia by the American Red Cross, 
after travelling all the way across Siberia, the United states and Europe!);

•  to combat epidemics, in particular by sending a large medical team to the 
Caucasus; the team was placed under the protection of a joint delegation
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of the Danish Red Cross and the International Committee, whose repre
sentative appointed by Frick was a fellow Swiss, Paul Piaget.43

Most noteworthy here is the work carried out in the prisons, for it was in fact 
the first time that the International Committee had tried to intervene on 
behalf of people detained in connection with an internal conflict. Above all, it 
was an assistance operation, as the food crisis, the general shortages and the 
overcrowding in the prisons had left the inmates in desperate need. The 
‘Conference’ distributed food, medicines, clothing, shoes, books and various 
other relief items. The operation was designed first and foremost to help 
foreign detainees, regardless of why they were imprisoned. However, the del
egates were authorized to visit prison infirmaries, as well as jails where 
Russian prisoners were held alongside foreigners; the improvements they 
requested were consequently of benefit to Russians and foreigners alike.44

‘Conference’ delegates appear to have won permission for monthly visits to 
the detainees, plus distributions of necessities on a more frequent basis.45 It 
can be seen from a report on a visit made by Dr C. Martini and Dr J. Boss 
which was addressed to the People’s Commissar for Justice, that the dele
gates carried out the visits very much in line with the customary procedure 
for visits to prisoners of war.46

Edouard Frick returned to Geneva in October 1918. He expected to be 
away from his duty station only for a few weeks to enlist support for the 
Russian Red Cross and to find solutions to the problems faced by the prison
ers of war. But he never went back to Moscow.4

Frick had barely arrived in Switzerland when the Armistice was signed, 
changing the whole situation. It was now the turn of the Central Powers to 
slide into chaos, leaving the Russian prisoners they held on the brink of cata
strophe. The prisoner-of-war camps were no longer supplied, either by the 
detaining powers, which were still blockaded and where the food crisis was 
worse than ever, or by Russia, then deep in the throes of civil war.48 
Thousands of prisoners took to the roads in the hope of reaching home on 
foot; many died on the way, from hunger or exhaustion. At the same time the 
decision-making capacity now lay elsewhere, as the Armistice had transferred 
responsibility for the fate of Russian prisoners to the Allied Powers.

The Committee therefore decided to send Frick to Paris to submit a plan to 
the Allies for supplying, and ultimately repatriating, the Russian prisoners. 
Once the Allies had given him the requisite assurances of financial backing 
for the ICRC, the Committee put Frick in charge of mounting and co
ordinating its relief operation for Russian prisoners of war.49 In fact, he soon 
became the overseer of all the Committee’s operations in eastern Europe and 
spent the following three years travelling between Geneva and the ICRC mis
sions in Berlin, Warsaw, Riga, Reval (present-day Tallinn), Prague, Vienna, 
Budapest, Bucharest, Kiev and elsewhere.

But because of this new assignment, the post in Moscow remained vacant50 
just at a time when relations between the Committee and the Soviet author
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ities entered a critical phase. After Frick’s departure the ‘International 
Conference’ soon collapsed; it was dissolved, and its offices ransacked, in 
June 1919.51

Two questions soured relations between the ICRC and the Soviet govern
ment. The first was that the authorities considered the reconstituted Russian 
Red Cross as the continuation of the Society founded in 1867, for the decree 
of 6 January 1918 had dissolved the Central Committee without abolishing 
the Red Cross as a corporate entity. The authorities therefore argued that the 
Russian Red Cross should be allowed to enjoy the same prerogatives as any 
recognized National Society.

But the International Committee found itself faced with rival claims, from 
the Soviet-backed society on the one hand and from the former leaders of the 
original Society on the other, which had been set up again both in the area 
held by the counter-revolutionary forces and abroad. Furthermore, societies 
using the red cross emblem had been formed in parts of the old empire, such 
as Finland, the Baltic states, Ukraine and Georgia. While the ICRC was ready 
to co-operate with all Red Cross bodies which carried out humanitarian 
activities, it was not prepared to grant recognition to any society before the 
situation in Russia had stabilized.52

The second difficulty concerned the two-and-a-half million Russian prison
ers of war held in the former Central Power territories, who constituted a 
major reserve of trained manpower which both sides in the Civil War wanted 
to exploit. Both the Soviets and their enemies demanded that these prisoners 
be returned to them.

The Committee believed that the repatriation of prisoners of war should 
not be contingent on political considerations, and that the captives should be 
sent either back home or to whichever part of Russia they chose.53

Nonetheless, although the Committee never took part in any forced re
patriations, the simple fact that it was assisting Russian prisoners of war at a 
time when the only prisoners of war who could be sent home returned to 
areas controlled by the White armies was enough to give the impression that 
the ICRC was helping the enemies of the revolution.

One cannot help feeling that, by not sending Edouard Frick back to 
Moscow, by not appointing a successor and by failing to inform the Soviet 
authorities of the reasons why Frick had been assigned elsewhere, the 
Committee showed a lack of tact towards a government whose sensitivities 
were all the more acute because the rest of the world refused to deal with it.

It was not until July 1919 that the Committee decided to send a new 
mission to Moscow to resume contact with the Red Cross and the govern
ment.54 But just as the delegation, led by Major Léderrey, was about to leave, 
Soviet radio announced that the delegates would not be allowed into the 
country.55

Renewed contact was vital. Early in 1920, the Committee decided to send 
Edouard Frick to Copenhagen to meet the Deputy People’s Commissar for 
Foreign Affairs, Mr Litvinov.56 For unknown reasons, however, the meeting
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did not take place. The Committee then wanted Frick to go to Moscow -  but 
this attempt also failed. In a letter dated 12 June 1920, the chairman of the 
Russian Red Cross Central Committee, Dr Soloviev, justified the Soviet 
authorities’ refusal on the grounds that Frick had been to Kiev, which was 
then held by counter-revolutionary forces, and had taken up contact with 
representatives of the former Red Cross organization. Frick was also seen in a 
poor light by the government because of his role in the repatriation of 
Russian prisoners of war.57

In opposing the sending of an ICRC mission, the Russian Society also 
raised the issue of the ICRC’s refusal to recognize it formally.58 It was only in 
October 1921, after granting this recognition, that the ICRC was able to send 
a delegate to Moscow.59

Finally, it should be noted that at the end of the Civil War the Committee 
did a great deal not only to help the large numbers of refugees who poured 
into Turkey, eastern Europe and China,60 but also to assist the victims of the 
appalling famine which struck large areas of Russia in 1921.61

What conclusions can be drawn from this operation, the ICRC’s first con
frontation with civil war? Quite clearly, the results were mixed.

While there were some resounding successes -  foremost among them 
Edouard Frick’s contribution to the decree of 2 June 1918 and to the reform of 
the Russian Red Cross -  there were also some serious setbacks. The ICRC was 
unable to play its part as a neutral intermediary between the opposing sides.

This failure was largely due to the refusal by each belligerent to acknow
ledge any legitimacy for the others and to observe the laws and customs of 
war in their relations. Each side demanded exclusive recognition and chal
lenged the ICRC’s right to deal on equal terms with its opponents.

Yet it was equally due to the deep reciprocal mistrust felt by the 
International Committee and the new Soviet authorities; this was made worse 
by the fact that the ICRC did not manage to dissociate itself sufficiently from 
the Allied Powers, which actively supported the enemies of the Soviet regime.

Finally, the fact that the Committee was not represented in Moscow during 
the most crucial period of the Civil War -  1919 and 1920 -  turned out to be 
an insuperable handicap. As the Committee had to admit: ‘Neutrality 
between the parties is far more difficult to maintain and to have accepted 
than neutrality between nations’.62

Yet the setbacks suffered by the Committee were just as vital as its achieve
ments in showing the importance of Red Cross intervention in civil wars and 
the need to establish a basis for it. The Washington Conference had studied 
the question without reaching any decision. Since then, events themselves had 
provided the answer. By a strange twist of fate -  not uncommon in history -  
Red Cross intervention was at last demanded by those who, at Washington, 
had been its fiercest opponents.
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The need had been demonstrated; it remained only to draw the conclu
sions. The ICRC did so in its report to the Tenth International Conference of 
the Red Cross, which met in Geneva in 1921:

The efforts of the International Committee and those of other neutral 
representatives in Russia and Hungary have proved that:

1. in the event of civil war it is possible to persuade new governments which are 
being organized of the supranational value of Red Cross institutions and 
activities;

2. action by neutral delegates, and possibly by a supranational body whose 
members do not go beyond their capacity as delegates of the Red Cross, may 
greatly help to ease relations between Red Cross institutions which have 
remained active or those of the various parties to the conflict and may even 
succeed in bringing these parties to acknowledge the apolitical and purely 
humanitarian character of all activities carried on under the Red Cross flag.

Since civil war, when prolonged, gradually but inevitably becomes merely war, it 
seems that the two possibilities described above deserve to be officially adopted by 
a decision of an International Conference proclaiming the indispensable role of 
the Red Cross in a civil war.63

It was now up to the Tenth International Conference to confirm that ‘indis
pensable role’ of the Red Cross.

5. The Tenth International Conference of the Red Cross 
(Geneva, 1921)64

Was the Red Cross authorized to assist the victims of an insurrection or a 
civil war? As mentioned above, this question which the Washington 
Conference had left unresolved was answered by subsequent events.

Nine years lay between the Washington Conference and the Tenth 
International Conference of the Red Cross, which met in Geneva in 1921. 
Those nine years had witnessed not only the First World War but also the 
Russian Civil War, revolution in Hungary and the Spartacist uprising in 
Germany, to name only the major events. In all these situations the Red 
Cross had intervened without hesitation.

The authority of the Red Cross to assist the victims of uprisings and civil 
wars was henceforth accepted as a matter of principle. In including this item 
on the agenda of the Tenth Conference, the sole intention was to determine 
precisely when and how such an intervention should take place.65

Reports were submitted to the Conference by the Red Cross Societies of 
Germany, Finland, Italy, Poland, Portugal, Russia (the former organization) 
Turkey and Ukraine.66 Except for the Italian Red Cross, all these Societies 
had had to face situations of civil war or internal disturbances. The ICRC 
itself had devoted a chapter of its Rapport général to its work in Russia and 
Hungary.67
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While the experiences described in them varied widely, the National 
Societies’ reports showed a remarkable unanimity on some important points.

The authority of the Red Cross to assist victims of civil wars or disturb
ances was taken for granted; it was not a right which the Red Cross claimed 
for itself, but a prerogative whose possession by the Red Cross was acknow
ledged.68 It therefore followed that no legal or political consideration could 
inhibit Red Cross work for the victims of internal strife.69 Similarly, any dis
tinction between civil wars or internal disturbances was irrelevant; the 
reports by the National Societies covered not just situations of civil war, but 
all kinds of insurrection, rebellion and revolutionary disturbances. No line 
was drawn between these different categories -  the only criterion seemed to 
be the existence of victims resulting from armed clashes that were political in 
origin.70

Naturally, Red Cross work had to observe the principle of impartiality: 
assistance had to be given to all victims without regard to their class or political 
views. ‘The Red Cross only helps human beings and is not interested in their 
political, civic or religious opinions, their race, class, social position, culture or 
anything else, other than their humanity’, wrote the Italian Red Cross.71

It was felt that the responsibility for helping the victims lay first and fore
most with the National Society of the country engaged in civil war.72 To have 
any chance of succeeding, the Society had to remain completely independent 
of the authorities and of the opposing parties;73 it should recruit its members 
and volunteers from all classes and all sides of the political spectrum.'4 The 
example of the former Russian Red Cross could not be ignored: once the rev
olution started, the Society had fallen apart because of its links with the 
imperial family and the old ruling classes.75

But was it realistic to expect that a National Society of a country engaged 
in civil war would be able to stand apart from the opposing factions and 
carry out its task, even when the state itself was lapsing into chaos? This was 
frankly asking too much. What was needed was the intervention of an inter
national and neutral body, capable of carrying out humanitarian work at 
national level and, where necessary, maintaining the independence and in
violability of the Red Cross in its relations with the rival factions. This could 
be done only by the International Committee. 6

Finally, it was generally agreed that assistance had to be properly organ
ized at international level. Direct intervention by a foreign National Society 
in a country engaged in civil war would amount to unacceptable interference 
and could lead to abuses; it was equally unacceptable that one side or the 
other should ask for help from the Societies of foreign countries.77 The organ
ization of international relief therefore had to be entrusted to an independent 
and neutral body which would guarantee the impartiality of the assistance 
given.

It was obvious that the International Committee would be called on to 
carry out this role: ‘The indispensable and natural intermediary in such cases 
would be the International Committee’, stated the German Red Cross.78
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The National Societies’ reports laid great store by the International 
Committee, which was seen both as the pivot of efforts to arrange interna
tional assistance and as the substitute whereby the humanitarian work of a 
paralysed National Society could he continued within its country. These were 
the conclusions of the German, Italian, Ottoman and former Russian 
Societies; the Polish Red Cross, for its part, proposed that the composition of 
the ICRC be altered to include representatives of every National Society, and 
that in the event of civil war it would simply take over from the National 
Society concerned.79

The Societies’ reports were examined by Commission III of the Conference, 
whose conclusions were presented by Professor Rossi-Doria.80

The professor began by recalling that the Washington Conference had been 
unable to reach a decision on the question of Red Cross intervention in civil 
wars, because of the refusal by some governments to accept that wounded or 
sick rebels be protected by the Red Cross flag, and receive assistance. But 
times had changed, he said, and ‘events of tragic proportions’ imposed a new 
perspective: it was not so much a case of protecting rebels by allowing them 
to benefit from the Geneva Convention, as of helping ‘those huge numbers of 
innocent victims resulting from civil war’.81

In reality, he went on, the Red Cross had been transformed: it could no 
longer confine its work to helping wounded and sick soldiers, but had to 
assist all victims of human violence or of nature’s savagery.82

The Red Cross was therefore duty-bound to help the victims of internal 
strife as well. It had done so, and no one could any longer contest its right to 
protect the victims of a civil war, whatever side they belonged to.83

But the Red Cross had to be sure to assist all victims, without exception; 
it therefore had to act with total independence and refrain from taking 
sides.84

These thoughts led to three conclusions:

a) The Red Cross had the right and the duty to assist all victims of civil war.
b) It was first of all the duty of the National Society of the country concerned 

to provide this help; the independence and freedom of action of that 
Society had to be fully respected.

c) The ICRC was responsible for organizing international relief.85

Commission Ill’s conclusions were endorsed without debate by the 
Conference, which went on to adopt six resolutions, three of which were pro
posed by the Commission and three by the former Russian Red Cross. 
Together, they formed Resolution XIV of the Tenth International Conference 
of the Red Cross:

General Principles:

I. The Red Cross, which transcends all political and social distinctions, and 
differences of creed, race, class or nation, affirms its right and duty of affording 
relief in case of civil war and social and revolutionary disturbances.
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The Red Cross recognizes that all victims of civil war or of such disturbances are, 
without any exception whatsoever, entitled to relief, in conformity with the 
general principles of the Red Cross.
II. In every country in which civil war breaks out, it is the National Red Cross 
Society of the country which, in the first place, is responsible for dealing, in the 
most complete manner, with the relief needs of the victims; for this purpose, it is 
indispensable that the Society shall be left free to aid all victims with complete 
impartiality.
III. If the National Red Cross cannot alone, on its own admission, deal with all 
the relief requirements, it shall consider appealing to the Red Cross Societies of 
other countries, in conformity with the following general principles:

a) Requests for foreign assistance cannot be accepted from one or other of the 
parties in conflict but only from the National Red Cross Society of the country 
devastated by the civil war; such requests must be addressed by it to the 
International Committee of the Red Cross.

b) The International Committee of the Red Cross, having ensured the consent of 
the Government of the country engaged in civil war, shall organize relief, 
appealing to foreign relief organizations.

Should the Government in question refuse its consent, the International 
Committee of the Red Cross shall make a public statement of the facts, 
supported by the relevant documents.

Exceptional cases:

I. When, following the dissolution of the National Red Cross Society, or by 
reason of the inability or unwillingness of such Society to request foreign aid or 
accept an offer of relief received through the intermediary of the International 
Committee of the Red Cross, the unrelieved suffering caused by civil war 
imperatively demands alleviation, the International Committee of the Red Cross 
shall have the right and the duty to insist to the authorities of the country in 
question, or to delegate a National Society to so insist, that the necessary relief be 
accepted and opportunity afforded for its unhindered distribution. Should the 
authorities of a country refuse to permit such relief intervention, the International 
Committee of the Red Cross shall make a public statement of the facts, supported 
by the relevant documents.
II. Should all forms of Government and National Red Cross be dissolved in a 
country engaged in civil war, the International Committee of the Red Cross shall 
have full power to endeavour to organize relief in such country, in so far as 
circumstances may permit.

Resolutions:

1. The Xth International Red Cross Conference approves the above proposals 
and recommends them for study to all National Red Cross Societies.

2. The Conference recommends that, in agreement with the International 
Committee of the Red Cross, all Red Cross Societies should undertake 
intensive propaganda to create in all countries an enlightened public opinion, 
aware of the complete impartiality of the Red Cross, in order that the Red 
Cross may enjoy throughout the world, on all occasions and without any 
exception, the confidence and affection of the people without distinction of
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party, creed, class or persons, which are indispensable conditions to enable the 
Red Cross to accomplish its tasks fully and to secure the most effective safe
guard possible against any violation of Red Cross principles in the event of civil 
war.

3. The Xth International Red Cross Conference entrusts the International 
Committee of the Red Cross with the mandate to engage in relief in the event 
of civil war, in accordance with the above prescriptions.

4. The Xth International Red Cross Conference, recalling the distressing 
experiences of the Red Cross in countries engaged in civil war, draws the 
attention of all peoples and Governments, of all political parties, national or 
other, to the fact that the state of civil war cannot justify violation of 
international law and that such law must be safeguarded at all cost.

5. The Xth International Red Cross Conference condemns the political hostage 
system, and emphasizes the non-responsibility of relatives (especially children) 
for the acts of the head or other members of the family.

6. The Xth International Red Cross Conference deplores the unlimited suffering 
to which prisoners and internees are sometimes subjected in countries engaged 
in civil war, and is of the opinion that political detainees in time of civil war 
should be considered and treated in accordance with the principles which 
inspired those who drew up the 1907 Hague Convention.86

Three major points emerged from the debates of the Tenth International
Conference.

a) There is no doubt that the Russian Civil War dominated people’s think
ing; though there were few direct references to the recent conflict, the 
allusions to it were sufficiently clear. Resolution XIV can therefore be 
seen as the Red Cross reaction to the horrendous sufferings endured by 
the Russian people, as well as an attempt to draw a lesson from the 
efforts of the Red Cross to assist the victims of this unprecedented civil 
war.

b) Despite its ponderous style, Resolution XIV should not be underesti
mated: it is one of the most important texts in the history of the Red 
Cross, opening up new possibilities of action in a field which international 
law had failed to codify, i.e. civil war. For more than a quarter of a 
century this text -  and it alone -  served as the basis for Red Cross work to 
help the victims of internal conflicts.

c) The resolution confirmed, in unmistakable terms, the position of the 
International Committee, to which the Conference entrusted ‘the mandate 
... to engage in relief in the event of civil war The Committee was 
therefore not only the pivot of relief efforts in such situations, but would 
act as the agent for the whole movement.

Less than two months later, events in Upper Silesia were to show the import
ance of this resolution.
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6. The conflict in Upper Silesia ( 1921 )87

Under the terms of Article 88 of the Treaty of Versailles, the population of 
Upper Silesia -  an inextricable mingling of Germans and Poles -  was to decide 
in a plebiscite whether the province would remain within the German Reich or 
would be attached to Poland. While waiting for this vote to take place, the ter
ritory was placed under the authority of an Inter-Allied Commission.

Polling on 20 March 1921 resulted in a pro-German majority, but the 
outcome was challenged by the pro-Polish party, which claimed the vote had 
been distorted by the participation of a large number of German immigrants. 
On 2 May the leader of the Polish party, Korfanty, called for an uprising; the 
Germans responded by forming a corps of irregular forces under the 
command of General Hôfer.

It was not until the following July that Allied forces succeeded in restoring 
order. On 12 October the Council of the League of Nations ordered that the 
province be divided, with the northern and western regions remaining 
German, and the south allotted to Poland.

Opinion was divided as to whether the dispute could be strictly termed 
a conflict. Yet there hardly seems any room for doubt: the intensity of 
the fighting, the existence of organized groups and of prisoners taken by each 
side were clearly the marks of an armed conflict. But it was not an interna
tional one, as the two countries directly concerned -  Germany and Poland -  
did not take part in the fighting. The affair was unquestionably a civil war 
between two factions, with the Inter-Allied Commission trying to act as medi
ator.

Whatever the nature of the conflict, the Red Cross was certainly faced with 
one of those ‘exceptional cases’ foreseen by Resolution XIV of the Tenth 
International Conference.88 The head of the Inter-Allied Commission, 
General Le Rond, forbade the German and Polish National Societies to work 
in the plebiscite territory.89 The International Committee was, therefore, the 
only Red Cross institution which might be able to help the victims. All condi
tions for an ICRC intervention were fulfilled.

On 23 May 1921 the Committee contacted the Polish and German Red Cross 
Societies, as well as General Le Rond. The two Societies made it clear that 
they were unable to act because the borders had been closed. Le Rond, on the 
other hand, asked the ICRC to send a delegation to the Silesian town of 
Oppeln.90 The position he took then was maintained throughout the period 
of instability:

The International Red Cross is the only Red Cross authority which may be called 
upon to take immediate action to relieve the victims of the conflict, which is not, 
strictly speaking, a civil war, since the dispute is between two governments issuing
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conflicting claims to a territory at present placed under the sovereignty of an 
Inter-Allied Commission.1,1

Soon after, on 28 May, Lucien Cramer and Lucien Brunei left Geneva for 
Oppeln to set up an ICRC delegation there, which remained operational until 
4 October. Its main activities were:

•  the protection of prisoners;
•  the exchange of prisoners;
•  the tracing of missing persons;
•  the evacuation of civilians;
•  the protection of medical services.92

With the blessing of the Inter-Allied Commission, the delegates quickly con
tacted the leaders of the opposing factions to arrange for visits to the prison
ers they held. Korfanty authorized the delegates to ‘visit the prison camps 
without restriction and work there according to Red Cross principles’.93 
General Hofer likewise offered every facility to help the delegates’ work.94 
However, as the prisoners taken by the pro-German forces had been trans
ferred to Germany, permission also had to be obtained from Berlin. This was 
received on 2 June.95

The visits began immediately and revealed that the prisoners were suffering 
from hunger, cold and a lack of medical care:

Prisoners and internees of all kinds who are held in camps and with whom the 
delegates of the International Committee of the Red Cross have been able to speak 
in private are suffering from hardships and hunger, as their guards have no means 
of feeding them properly. Lacking bedlinen and clothing, the prisoners also suffer 
from the cold nights in the sheds where they are kept. The delegates have observed 
that, despite the good will of the doctors responsible for health care, there is 
insufficient medicine and equipment. Under the circumstances, these unfortunate 
prisoners should be released as soon as possible.96

This view was shared by the leaders of the opposing sides. However, negotia
tions for the exchange of prisoners could not begin, as the Inter-Allied 
Commission refused to deal with Korfanty, whose authority it did not recog
nize. It also refused to receive from the German government those prisoners 
who had been transferred to Lower Silesia or Saxony, since it considered 
their deportation to have been illegal. The stalemate was complete.97

The Inter-Allied Commission therefore gladly accepted the suggestion that 
the ICRC delegation be made responsible for organizing an exchange, and 
informed the German government accordingly:

The Inter-Allied Commission ... is unable to take charge of the internees whom the 
German government has offered to release into its custody, but nonetheless wishes 
to end this state of affairs at the earliest possible occasion. [The Commission] 
proposes that these persons be handed over by the German government to 
delegates of the International Red Cross of Geneva, properly accredited in Upper 
Silesia. These will ensure that the internees are sent home as and when possible.98
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With this mandate, the ICRC delegates opened negotiations with the Polish 
party, General Hôfer and the German government. The exchange began on 
16 June and continued at regular intervals, securing the release of 1796 
Germans and 1824 Poles. Three medical convoys were organized for the 
repatriation of severely wounded prisoners."

The delegation also received a great many tracing requests concerning pris
oners or missing persons. Neither of the insurgent parties had an information 
bureau of the kind governments were obliged to open under the terms of 
Article 14 of the Hague Regulations, so the delegation set up a tracing bureau 
with which two members of each National Society -  German and Polish -  
were invited to co-operate. This mixed commission furthermore undertook to 
trace political detainees and prisoners of all kinds, who were held throughout 
the territory and who had not been included in the initial exchanges, 
and opened a total of 5674 enquiries, of which 5158 were completed 
successfully.100

The ethnic German population of the territory’s towns were cut off from 
food supplies, since the Polish insurgents held the countryside and had closed 
the main roads. With the consent of both sides, the delegation organized 
trains to evacuate women, children, the sick and the elderly from the besieged 
towns; these trains ran under the ICRC’s protection, using its distinctive 
emblem.101

The delegation’s other main task was to try to protect the medical services. 
As the troops of the opposing sides were not regular armed forces, their 
medical services were not covered by the Geneva Convention of 6 July 1906. 
Moreover, under the terms of the Convention, only the ‘competent military 
authority’ had the right to issue medical personnel with duly validated arm
bands;102 in the case in question, the competent military authority appeared 
to be the Inter-Allied Commission, as the territory’s governing body. The 
commission, however, refused to grant recognition of any kind to the 
insurgents.

The International Committee therefore submitted a draft declaration to 
both parties in which they pledged to respect all provisions of the Geneva 
Convention. The Committee itself proposed issuing special armbands to reg
istered members of the medical services on both sides; these would bear the 
red cross emblem and the Committee’s official stamp, and be marked ‘Upper 
Silesia’.103

The draft declaration was accepted by both Korfanty and Hofer; the arm
bands, however, were never issued because hostilities came to an end at 
about the same time.104

Few delegations had enjoyed such clear and prompt success as the one in 
Upper Silesia. In visiting prisoners and arranging their release, in setting up a 
tracing and information service, in organizing evacuation convoys and, above
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all, in getting both sides to agree to respect the Geneva Convention, the ICRC 
appears to have achieved all the objectives for which its services had been 
requested.

This result was not due solely to the competence of the delegates and the 
support they received from the Inter-Allied Commission. The success showed 
what could be achieved, in a poorly defined legal situation, by a purely 
humanitarian organization capable of establishing relations with all the 
parties, regardless of their legal status and without those relations being inter
preted as affecting the respective positions of those parties or as some form of 
recognition.

In any conflict, the crucial factor is the will of the belligerents to find 
solutions to humanitarian issues. They then have to find a well-intentioned 
intermediary able to restore the contacts which the hostilities have severed. 
Legal reasons prevented the Inter-Allied Commission from performing this 
role in Upper Silesia and brought it to a standstill; on the other hand, the 
relations which the ICRC delegates were able to establish with all parties 
placed them in a favourable position and allowed them considerable scope 
for action.

The success of the mission in Upper Silesia was a striking demonstration of 
the value of Resolution XIV adopted at the Tenth International Conference 
of the Red Cross.

The mission also set two important precedents:

a) The ICRC applied to an internal conflict the rules and operational princi
ples it had developed during its work in international conflicts.

b) The parties to the conflict undertook to respect all provisions of the 
Geneva Convention.

The Committee was right, therefore, to see these precedents as the start of a 
new area of activity: ‘... the intervention of the International Committee of 
the Red Cross in all cases where, as the result of an insoluble or merely com
plicated political or social situation, regularly constituted governments are 
unable to take any practical action’.105

7. The Spanish Civil War (1936-9)106 

Introduction
Shackled by its archaic structures and the memory of a glorious past, Spain 
remained unable to reconcile the contradictory forces within society: the 
struggle between the landed aristocracy and the business community, on the 
one hand, and the urban and rural proletariat on the other; the quarrel 
between the Church and the liberals; the rivalry between the centralized 
power of Castile and the autonomist aspirations of the provinces. Tensions 
built up everywhere, to be vented in sudden explosions of violence.
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The Second Republic, proclaimed in 1931, was unstable and crisis-ridden. 
Lacking strong popular support, it embarked on a programme of political, 
economic and social reforms that merely increased opposition to it without 
managing to satisfy demands which had for so long been repressed. The 
victory of the Popular Front in the February 1936 elections brought the hos
tility of the old ruling classes to a head.

A military uprising took place on 18 July 1936, led by Generals Franco 
and Mola. It was successful in Spanish Morocco, Navarre, Old Castile and 
the main cities and towns of Andalusia, but it failed in the industrial centres 
of Barcelona, Madrid and Bilbao, and in the Basque country, Catalonia, New 
Castile and the Levante provinces.

Spain split into two opposing factions which remained locked for thirty- 
three months in a bitter struggle. On the Nationalist side were most of the 
army, as well as the aristocracy, senior churchmen and the Falange, a group
ing of supporters of an authoritarian regime. The Republican side included 
the working classes, farm workers and what remained of the liberal bour
geoisie. In provinces loyal to the Republic, the abortive coup resulted in a 
shift of power to the unions and workers’ parties; the military revolt thus 
gave momentum precisely to the social revolution it had aimed to prevent. At 
the same time, the rising helped to bring long-demanded autonomy to the 
Catalans and Basques. In short, Republican Spain was breaking up into a 
multitude of power centres.

In the chaos that followed the military coup, the Nationalists had a major 
advantage -  Spain’s Army of Africa, which was airlifted to the Spanish main
land with German and Italian help, and which enabled Franco to take the 
offensive. In the space of a few weeks the Nationalists managed to link up 
the provinces they controlled, but their advance on Madrid was halted by 
the fierce resistance of the workers’ militia, who were soon reinforced by the 
International Brigades. With the establishment of an unbroken front, Spain 
found itself cut in half, each side controlling territory and possessing a mili
tary and political organization. The lightning strikes of the opening days were 
succeeded by set battles conducted by ever-larger forces.

The Spanish Civil War must be seen in the context of a Europe that was 
itself moving towards a new general conflict. From the start, Germany and 
Italy offered the Nationalists aid which was to prove decisive. The Soviet 
Union supplied the Republicans with the arms they needed, while the 
Comintern recruited volunteers for the International Brigades. Britain and 
France were above all concerned with preventing the war from sparking off 
a new European conflict, and at their instigation a ‘Non-Intervention 
Committee’ was formed. Its proceedings -  which will remain a showpiece of 
hypocrisy and deceit -  did nothing to prevent further supplies of troops and 
arms from Germany and Italy; the USSR soon simply disregarded it. Spain 
became the training ground for the Second World War.

By humanitarian standards, the conflict took a disastrous turn from the 
start. The 18 July rising and its partial failure had the effect of unleashing all
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the pent-up hostility in Spanish society, and hostage-taking, the wanton 
killing of opponents and suspects, the execution of prisoners and a rising tide 
of reprisals became commonplace on both sides during the early months. The 
disintegration of authority led to the settling of old scores and personal 
vendettas. Violence and hatred were given full rein, and human life seemed to 
have suddenly become worthless.

Only very gradually was authority restored on either side, curbing the vio
lence; but the war remained marked to the end by extreme brutality. At the 
front, the combatants fought with astonishing ferocity, in a spirit of sacrifice 
noted by all observers but with a distinct contempt for human life. Behind the 
lines, the security services which were hunting down suspects were rarely 
controlled by any higher authority and resorted to the most cruel methods. 
At the end, the repression that followed the Nationalists’ victory was like the 
war itself: it was ruthless and deadly.107

The legal framework
The Geneva and Hague Conventions, which covered international conflicts, 
were not directly applicable to the Spanish Civil War. Furthermore, the 
parties to the conflict adamantly refused to recognize a state of belligerency, 
although such recognition would have allowed most of the laws and customs 
of war to be applied and although their implementation was fully justified by 
the circumstances of the conflict.10s The belligerents failed -  or did not even 
try -  to reach agreement on observing the rules of war, an agreement which 
would have only slightly curtailed their freedom of action but greatly reduced 
the hardships of the war. Generally speaking, the conflict was characterized 
by a callous disregard for the laws and customs of war and humanitarian 
principles.109

The only instrument that the International Committee had at its disposal 
was Resolution XIV of 1921,110 but as a resolution adopted by a Red Cross 
Conference, this was not binding on the belligerents. The ICRC’s first move 
was, therefore, to try to obtain formal pledges by both sides that they would 
observe the basic principles of humanitarian law and the law of war. This 
was the primary objective of the mission carried out by Dr Marcel Junod.111

Dr Jutiod’s mission
As soon as the conflict began, several Red Cross Societies asked the ICRC 
how they should react with regard to the ‘tragic events in Spain’ and what 
action it was planning to take.112

Under Resolution XIV of the Tenth International Conference, it was first 
of all up to the National Society in the country engaged in civil war to deal 
with the situation. The ICRC therefore contacted the Spanish Red Cross to 
offer the assistance of other Societies. A few days later, it again approached 
both parties to the conflict, asking them for information about the activities 
of the Spanish Red Cross and about arrangements for caring for the
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wounded; the Committee also reminded the parties of Resolution XIV. As no 
reply was forthcoming, and anxious to get some firsthand information about 
the possibilities of taking humanitarian action, the ICRC decided to send 
Dr Junod to Spain (he had just completed his mission to Ethiopia).113

Junod went first to Barcelona, then to Madrid where he had talks with the 
President of the Spanish Red Cross, Dr Aurelio Romeo, and with the Prime 
Minister, José Giral. These meetings resulted in two agreements, or rather 
two unilateral declarations.114

In a letter dated 1 September 1936, Dr Romeo said that ‘after listening to 
the proposals made by the International Committee of the Red Cross regard
ing the civil war in Spain’, he approved the following arrangements:

The Central Committee of the Spanish Red Cross accepts all assistance offered by 
sister Societies abroad via the ICRC in Geneva; it will endeavour by every means 
at its disposal to ensure that the red cross emblem is respected; it will give its full 
support to the International Committee’s delegates in their requests to the Spanish 
government for permission to open information bureaux on civilian prisoners 
and prisoners of war, under the complete control of the ICRC delegates.

The Society further promised to give the delegates its moral and practical 
support.115

On 3 September, Prime Minister Giral stated that the Spanish government 
had consented to ‘the sending of a double delegation of the International 
Committee, delegations which will carry out their activities in Madrid and 
Barcelona, on the one hand, and in Burgos and Seville on the other’. Their 
mission would be to protect the emblem and ensure respect for it by both 
sides, and to facilitate the humanitarian work of the Red Cross. The govern
ment also agreed to the creation of information bureaux regarding military 
and civilian prisoners and accepted the possibility of exchanging certain non- 
combatant prisoners, in particular women and children.116

These two statements were of crucial importance in two ways: first, they 
signalled acceptance of the applicability, in an internal conflict, of certain 
rules of the law of war, in particular those concerning respect for the red 
cross emblem; secondly, they opened the door to ICRC activities on both 
sides.

Encouraged by this early success, Junod went to Burgos where he met the 
Count of Vallellano, head of the Red Cross Society formed in the Nationalist 
zone, and General Cabanellas, leader of the Nationalists’ supreme military 
command (Junta de Defensa Nacional). These talks resulted in two state
ments, similar to those of Madrid, concerning the acceptance of foreign 
assistance, respect for the emblem and the creation of information bureaux 
regarding civilian and military prisoners. General Cabanellas went on to 
declare that the ‘the Junta was prepared to observe and respect ... the Geneva 
Convention concerning the wounded, sick and prisoners’, and that it would 
allow, on a reciprocal basis, women, children and young people not liable for 
military service to leave Nationalist-controlled areas if they wished.117
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So by the end of Junod’s mission the ICRC had obtained four statements 
which, by converging on certain points, amounted to a virtual agreement 
binding not between the parties to the conflict themselves but between each 
of them and the International Committee.

In fact, this agreement was narrower in scope than it appeared, since it 
covered only foreign assistance, respect for the emblem and the opening of 
information bureaux on prisoners. Provisions for prisoner exchanges were 
not identical and from the start revealed serious divergences.118 Furthermore, 
the reference made by the Junta to the Geneva Conventions was more an 
attempt to obtain some form of international status than a serious intention 
to abide by any legal commitments.119 The ICRC still felt, however, that the 
statements gave it sufficient grounds for starting a humanitarian operation on 
both sides.

Delegations were quickly established in Madrid, Barcelona and Burgos. 
More offices were opened during the autumn, and by the end of 1936 the 
ICRC had ten delegations (at Madrid, Barcelona, Valencia, Bilbao, Santander 
and Alicante, on the Republican side; at Burgos, San Sebastian, Saragossa 
and Seville, in the Nationalist zone). Each was run by one or two delegates, 
assisted by volunteers from the local branch of the Spanish Red Cross. Later, 
because of developments in the military situation, serious political problems 
and, above all, growing financial difficulties, the ICRC was gradually forced 
to reduce the number of its offices.120

Thus, even though the Geneva Conventions did not provide any legal basis 
for its work, the ICRC was better represented in Spain than it had been in the 
Chaco War, during which it had carried out only temporary missions, or in 
Ethiopia, where it had been present on only one side.

The Committee’s main activities in Spain were as diverse as the forms taken 
by the conflict itself, which ranged from pitched battles to small-scale clashes, 
killing combatants and civilians without distinction. In those circumstances, it 
is not surprising that some of the ICRC’s objectives were achieved, while others 
failed because of the irreconcilable positions adopted by the belligerents.

It would be impossible to list all the many initiatives taken by Geneva and 
the delegations. However, the main activities can be grouped under three 
general objectives, namely:

•  the protection of medical units;
•  the protection of prisoners;
•  the protection of the civilian population.121

The protection o f medical units
One of the tangible results of Dr Junod’s mission was the pledge given by the 
belligerents that they would respect the red cross emblem. The Committee 
considered, with some justification, that this pledge implied that both parties 
would apply, by analogy, the Geneva Convention concerning the wounded 
and sick.



Internal Conflicts 271

The emblem was used by both sides to indicate military medical units, as 
well as civilian teams which were under the authority of the military medical 
service or which were likely to have to care for the wounded.

Throughout the conflict the ICRC was asked to inform the adversary 
where newly opened hospitals were located. These notifications led to a con
stant exchange of communications -  probably one of the few which worked 
regularly between the opposing sides. Thanks to this, hospitals were largely 
spared the effects of the fighting.122

The ICRC was nonetheless approached many times with complaints about 
the shelling or bombing of medical units, or about other violations of the 
Geneva Convention. Contrary to its practice during international wars, it 
decided not to pass these protests on to the adverse party when it felt it was 
inopportune to do so; it preferred other means of trying to ensure the safety 
of medical installations. The Committee did not publish any of the com
plaints made to it.123

These occasional violations should not obscure the fact that, in general, 
medical units were respected:

A first point should be made: the value of the emblem of the red cross on a white 
ground is recognized and respected. The analogous application of the Geneva 
Convention to the civil war is generally accepted in practice by the opposing 
parties. This is shown not only by the notifications of hospital sites made to the 
International Committee, but also by the protests sent to the Committee by the 
Red Cross sections of each side regarding violations, or alleged violations, of 
the Convention.124

While medical units were generally respected by the combatants, captured 
medical personnel and Red Cross volunteers were almost always kept as pris
oners, contrary to the provisions of Article 12 of the 1929 Convention. 
Attempts by the Committee to negotiate the release and return of doctors 
and nurses were ignored.125 The limits imposed by the belligerents on apply
ing the Geneva Convention ‘by analogy’ are only too clear, as are the tight 
constraints placed on efforts to ‘humanize’ the Civil War.

Most of the doctors and nurses captured by the opposing sides joined the 
great mass of prisoners of war.

The protection o f prisoners
The fate of prisoners remained the foremost humanitarian concern during the 
whole of the Civil War. There is little doubt that while no group of combat
ants or non-combatants were totally spared, the prisoners paid the heaviest 
price. For thousands of them, their cells were the antechamber to torture and 
death.

The law of war, which has developed in its present form from conflicts 
between states since the seventeenth century, is based on a fundamental dis
tinction between combatants and non-combatants, rendered visible by a 
uniform or any fixed insignia which can be recognized from a distance. But
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this fundamental distinction is virtually meaningless in a civil war which, by 
definition, is a fratricidal struggle; in Spain, it was completely disregarded.

From the start of the rising on 18 July, there were mass arrests of combat
ants caught bearing arms, of civilians who were suspect because of their pre
vious political activities or simply because they belonged to a certain social 
stratum, or of men and women who were victims of anonymous tip-offs or of 
personal feuds. Many others, including women and children, were seized as 
hostages, as a form of security or as bargaining chips.

These people were herded indiscriminately into makeshift prisons -  the 
holds of decommissioned ships, old forts, concentration camps hastily set up 
in unhealthy places. The conditions were appalling -  overcrowded, lacking 
privacy and deprived of medical care.

The prisoners were moreover helpless prey to summary execution. In the 
first few months of the war, special courts handed down thousands of death 
sentences without giving the accused the slightest possibility of mounting a 
defence. Thousands of prisoners were killed without trial and thousands of 
others were executed as a means of reprisal.126

Faced with this paroxysm of violence, the ICRC had little to fall back on. 
Protective activities such as those it had carried out during the First World 
War seemed inconceivable, in view of the prison conditions, and ill-adapted 
to the realities of the Civil War.

Nevertheless, this was the approach it adopted. As soon as the delegates 
arrived, they sought access to the prisoners on both sides -  and were refused, 
fdowever, the agreements reached in Madrid and Burgos allowed for the 
opening of information bureaux on civilian and military detainees and, by 
making individual enquiries and proposing exchanges of prisoners, the dele
gates gradually gained access to places of detention. The aim of the initial 
visits was simply to verify the presence of a particular detainee whose name 
was known to the delegates, but further approaches to the authorities gradu
ally enabled the delegates to overcome the obstacles and see all the prisoners 
held in a particular place and, eventually, to repeat the visits with a certain 
degree of regularity.127

The prison visits were never governed by a proper agreement which the 
ICRC could use as a reference; everything depended on the belligerents’ good 
will. But a certain ‘standard practice’ did evolve,128 so that by the end of 
December 1938 the delegates had made occasional or regular visits to 82 
places of detention in which some 89,000 prisoners were held.129

Whereas the Nationalist ju n ta  abruptly stopped these visits in August 
1938, the ICRC was able to continue visiting Republican prisons until the 
end of the war.130

What did the visits achieve?
Needless to say, the ICRC could not put an end overnight to the unre

strained hatred and violence which marked the war in Spain and whose 
primary victims were the prisoners. Still, the Committee’s unremitting efforts 
did in many ways ease their plight. In Bilbao, for instance, the ships with
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some 1500 prisoners confined in their holds were first of all moved away 
from their quayside moorings, where they were in danger from the angry 
crowds, and anchored offshore; later, the inmates were transferred to a 
prison which was both more secure and cleaner. At Barcelona, prisoners held 
on former cargo vessels were moved to the fortress of Montjuich, where they 
were visited by ICRC delegates, and later to a proper prison. In other cases 
guards were replaced, infirmaries and even hospitals were set up, and in 
many instances family visits were arranged. There is little doubt that the visits 
and repeated representations made by ICRC delegates helped to improve the 
conditions of detention.131

Moreover, the visits enabled the ICRC to establish a prisoners’ information 
service. Messages from and to prisoners were specially scrutinized and regis
tered in Geneva: the name and location of each prisoner was recorded, so 
that the ICRC had some idea, incomplete though it may have been, of the 
prison population. About 90,000 messages between prisoners and their fami
lies were exchanged across the front line by the ICRC.132

A tracing service was also set up in each delegation. One of the purposes of 
visits to prisons has always been to trace missing persons, both to give them 
at least some protection by registering their existence and to reassure their 
families. The alphabetical card-index in Geneva contained some 120,000 
names.133

A certain amount of relief was distributed in the places of detention by the 
ICRC. At the beginning, it sought to equip the prison infirmaries to make 
good the lack of medical care, and surgical instruments, medicines, beds and 
sheets were provided to many camps and jails. Later, clothing and food 
parcels were distributed, but because of the financial problems faced by 
the ICRC in Spain material assistance was never available in sufficient 
quantities.134

Despite the immense difficulties encountered in its prison-related activities, 
the ICRC managed to bring about a real improvement in the detainees’ con
ditions by means of its delegates’ approaches to the authorities, by setting up 
family message services or by providing material assistance.

Yet it could not feel satisfied: the results it achieved could not mask the fact 
that in many cases its delegates’ approaches were brushed aside and the most 
inhumane acts continued to be perpetrated.

In its visits to prisons, the ICRC came up against two particular obstacles. 
First of all, notwithstanding the efforts made by Geneva and the delegations, 
it was never possible to draw up a complete list of the prisoners’ names. 
Neither the Republicans nor the Nationalists had exact records of the people 
they were holding; in some cases, not even the people in charge of individual 
camps had an up-to-date list of their prisoners.135

Yet the registration of prisoners is the first step towards protecting them. 
Hence the stipulation by the 1929 Diplomatic Conference, in Article 77 
of the Prisoners-of-War Convention, that lists of prisoners must be supplied. 
In the Spanish Civil War these notifications were never made. Under
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these circumstances the security of prisoners could not be guaranteed. The 
number of summary executions did diminish, but the practice never really 
ceased.

Nor were the delegates ever able, on either side, to visit all the places of 
detention. Whereas they could accomplish useful work in some prisons and 
camps, other places escaped all control and could be used for the worst atroc
ities. Moreover, a number of interrogation centres were run throughout the 
war by secret factions or groups unknown to either the Nationalist or 
Republican authorities.136 Little wonder, therefore, that the ICRC was 
unaware of their existence.137

So while the Committee’s work in places of detention during the Spanish 
Civil War achieved far more than could have been hoped for at the start, 
it was never as effective as it could have been. This sombre fact illustrates the 
problems facing humanitarian operations which have no support in law.

There was, however, a further means of improving the lot of the prisoners, 
namely by proposing exchanges. The first such operation, involving the 
release of a Nationalist politician held at Bilbao and a Basque notable held at 
Pamplona, was carried out by Marcel Junod on 25 September 1936. During 
the following weeks delegates organized similar exchanges, in particular for 
women and children.138

But in the absence of a general agreement, proposals for individual 
exchanges led to seemingly interminable negotiations whose results were 
usually disappointing. Proposals made by one side were inevitably challenged 
by the other, which in turn submitted a counter-proposal requiring renewed 
bargaining. Because of the large number of prisoners held on both sides and 
the ever-increasing political difficulties, the individual approach seemed less 
and less suited to the situation. Although the ICRC and its heads of delega
tion on both sides of the line did all in their power to continue the process, 
the number of people actually released was derisory compared with the total 
number of prisoners.

The Committee then tried to bring about a general exchange of civilian 
prisoners. On 27 March 1937, ICRC President Huber sent both sides a draft 
agreement defining the principles of a general exchange of non-combatant 
detainees, and setting out the procedure which might be followed.139

The replies from the belligerents revealed serious differences of opinion. 
The initial proposal was set aside in favour of a system involving lists, the 
first aim being the release of 2000 prisoners on each side. These lists, drawn 
up by the belligerents, gave rise to new disagreements, so that the project 
constantly had to be reduced still further. In the end, the prolonged discus
sions led to just a few small-scale exchanges, each one bringing about the 
release of only a few dozen people.140

From September 1938, negotiations for a general exchange of prisoners 
were conducted under the auspices of the British government, but again no 
overall solution was reached. The ICRC itself continued to deal with pro
posals covering the exchange of specific groups of prisoners.141
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All in all, the ICRC managed to secure the release of 674 civilians and sol
diers142 -  a disappointing outcome considering the lengthy efforts made 
throughout the war to free prisoners from captivity and constant fear, and a 
pathetic one when compared with the total number of prisoners.

But the success of these negotiations should not be judged solely by the 
number of prisoners exchanged. By keeping the negotiations going and by 
maintaining a regular exchange of proposals and lists, the Committee ensured 
a modicum of protection for thousands of prisoners who, without this, would 
probably have been killed. Many of them under sentence of death were 
granted a reprieve in anticipation of an exchange.143 Just as much as the 
prison visits themselves, the exchange negotiations helped to restore some 
value to human life, if only as a guarantee or bargaining chip to obtain the 
release of prisoners held by the other side.

However, beyond visits to prisons and the arduous efforts to negotiate 
exchanges, should not something have been done to put an end to certain 
practices which were rife during the first few months of the war -  particularly 
the taking of hostages, which the Tenth International Conference had explic
itly condemned?144

The ICRC did in fact send a memorandum on 3 November 1936 to all 
parties to the conflict to protest in the strongest terms against the taking of 
hostages, which it described as ‘incompatible with the methods of warfare of 
civilized states’. The Committee stressed the respect to which women, chil
dren, the elderly and the sick, people who had not been involved in politics, 
and doctors and other medical personnel were entitled. It went on to remind 
the belligerents that reprisals must not on any account be taken against non- 
combatants and prisoners of war.14:1

The memorandum -  which was published -  included proposals for ensur
ing the greatest possible freedom of movement for the civilian population and 
for allowing the exchange of non-combatant prisoners or their transfer to 
another country.146 But these proposals came to nothing.

It was a firm and courageous stand, but does not appear to have been 
enough to halt certain particularly abominable practices.

The protection o f the civilian population
Heedless of the distinction between combatants and non-combatants, the 
Spanish Civil War brought severe hardships for the civilian population help
less in the face of food shortages, repression, threats of reprisals and 
bombing.

The ICRC had few cards to play to ensure the effective protection of civil
ians. All the same, various efforts were made on their behalf, which may be 
grouped in three categories:

•  family messages;
•  material assistance;
•  protection against bombing.
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Family messages

The Madrid and Burgos agreements had provided for the establishment of an 
information service for prisoners, but nothing similar had been arranged for 
civilians. Necessity brought it into being: the war had broken out in the 
middle of the summer, when many families were dispersed -  women and chil
dren had gone to the mountains or to the seaside while their menfolk stayed 
behind to work, and thousands of children had been sent to holiday camps. 
Almost overnight, the war created a new border, keeping relatives apart who 
had separated for only a few days. As there was no postal service operating 
between the Nationalist and Republican zones, the ICRC set up a family 
message service similar to the one it had run during the First World War. 
This service was exempt from postal and telegraphic charges on both sides.14

Many enquiries could not simply be forwarded from one part of the 
country to another, but needed special treatment; these included requests to 
trace missing people or to arrange for evacuations, repatriations or family 
reunification, requests for documents and enquiries concerning prisoners 
(asking to know where they are or for news of them, for visits or an exchange 
to be arranged, or seeking a pardon or a release). An enquiry service was 
opened by the ICRC in Geneva and at the delegations to deal with these 
special requests.148

The message and enquiry service could not possibly have functioned 
without the support of the hundreds of volunteers which local branches of 
the Spanish Red Cross on either side of the front placed at the ICRC delega
tions’ disposal.

A total of 5,025,843 family messages were exchanged through the ICRC, 
while the enquiry service in Geneva opened some 30,000 files.149

M aterial assistance

Resolution XIV of the Tenth International Conference gave the ICRC the 
task of organizing international Red Cross relief in the event of a civil war.150 
This made the ICRC, in a way, the mandatory channel for Red Cross 
assistance.

In practice, the National Societies abstained from intervening directly 
during the Spanish Civil War, immediately preferring to support the ICRC’s 
operations and leaving it responsible for using and distributing the assistance 
they made available. This attitude stemmed from a legitimate concern for 
impartiality and also from a wish to respect the official non-intervention 
policy which virtually all governments had adopted, at the instigation of 
Britain and France. The ICRC’s role was, then, that of the movement’s ‘han
dling agent’ for the supply of relief.151

The Committee’s main efforts went into supplying medical aid: surgical 
and X-ray equipment, laboratory supplies, medicines, beds, sheets, ambu
lances, and so on. Flospital directors and heads of medical services gave the 
delegates lists of needed equipment. After the most urgent items had been
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identified, the lists were passed to various suppliers in order to obtain the 
best prices. The relief items were then sent to the delegations concerned, 
which saw to their distribution.152

The severe food shortages in the Republican zone from the autumn of
1936 made the ICRC question the limits it had placed on its relief operation. 
Should it also provide food aid for civilians, even though this might compro
mise its neutrality? In any case, the Committee simply did not have the means 
to carry out a large-scale operation. Its response, therefore, was to plan care
fully defined aid programmes, whose principal aim was to provide food to 
hospital patients, orphans and specific groups of children suffering from mal
nutrition. So as to maintain ‘a proper balance between the two zones’ the 
ICRC also supplied food to hospitals and dispensaries run by the Red Cross 
in the Nationalist zone.153

The relief operation in Spain was the biggest undertaken by the Red Cross 
in the period between the two World Wars.154 The amount of medical assist
ance, in particular, was impressive. But the relief operation was hampered by 
financial problems which became steadily worse as the war continued. The 
world had not really emerged from the Great Depression which followed the 
1929 financial crisis; as government and Red Cross funds were heavily com
mitted to domestic aid programmes, especially for the millions of unem
ployed, little money was left for international relief. From the summer of
1937 this situation gradually forced the ICRC to scale down its relief dis
tributions, but they were never completely stopped.

The ICRC scrupulously respected the principle of impartiality. In appor
tioning relief supplies, it tried as far as possible to maintain a balance 
between the two sectors of Spain. Contrary to the procedure followed during 
international conflicts, equality of numbers took precedence over the princi
ple of proportionality, which requires that relief should be shared out accord
ing to need and the most urgent priority. Furthermore, in each zone the 
supplies were shared between the civilian population and prisoners. This rule 
of ‘dual sharing’, under which ICRC assistance ‘was shared first between the 
Republican zone and the Nationalist zone, then, within each zone, between 
Nationalist and Republican beneficiaries’, was a practical demonstration of 
impartiality.155

This same concern for impartiality led the Committee only to accept gifts 
which it could distribute in accordance with Red Cross principles. Because of 
the passions aroused by the Spanish Civil War, the application of this rule 
had the effect of limiting the donations the Committee received, for many 
donors preferred to support organizations which assisted only one side or the 
other. Thus many relief organizations formed specially during the war, which 
had nothing to fear from openly taking sides, attracted greater backing than 
the Red Cross.156 But its respect for impartiality enabled the Committee -  
and it alone -  to continue bringing assistance throughout the war to both 
sides of the front line and to people of both parties.157 Despite the strong 
partisan feelings aroused by the war, the ICRC’s impartiality was always
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acknowledged by both sides; this was an important achievement, particularly 
with regard to the development of the law applicable to non-international 
armed conflicts.

Protection against bom bing

Military aircraft had first been used in 1911 in Cyrenaica, during the war 
between Italy and Turkey. In the First World War aviation had played only a 
minor role. Since then, however, things had changed: in the arms race 
between the European powers, air power took on growing importance, and 
the Spanish Civil War provided the opportunity to test its potential.

In November 1936, the Nationalists’ Army of Africa was at the gates of 
Madrid; General Mola prepared to launch the decisive attack which would 
ensure victory. To make sure of seizing the city, he counted not only on his 
land forces but also on aerial bombardment which would spread panic 
among the population and break the Republicans’ will to resist. Night after 
night, German and Italian aircraft returned and dropped their lethal cargo of 
bombs on the besieged capital.158

In fact, the attacks were not decisive, although their psychological impact 
was considerable. It was the first time that a great city had been bombed 
from the air -  and it was felt that the sufferings of Madrid foreshadowed the 
fate of all major cities in the event of a new generalized conflict.

The Nationalists failed to take the capital, but the air war intensified.
On 26 April 1937, the bombers of the German Condor Legion attacked 

the Basque city of Guernica. In the space of a few minutes the city centre 
became an inferno; successive waves of aircraft continued the attack while 
the people fled in panic. It was a market day and there was considerable loss 
of life. Yet Guernica was not at the front line, and within the city there were 
no military objectives. There seemed to be no other purpose in its destruction 
than to spread terror among the Basque people on the eve of a Nationalist 
offensive and to gauge the effects of a devastating attack upon a defenceless 
population.159

From the spring of 1938 onwards, both sides in the conflict -  but especially 
the Nationalists, who had clear air supremacy -  resorted to the bombing of 
towns to the rear as a means of smashing the resistance of their opponents 
and of trying to secure the victory which eluded them on the ground. 
Barcelona, in particular, suffered repeated attacks: skimming the hilltops, 
the planes arrived literally out of the blue, leaving no time for people to 
seek shelter, dropped their bombs and vanished as quickly as they had 
come.160

Once again, the International Committee was faced with a new escalation 
of violence.

There were military means of dealing with the problem, such as anti
aircraft defences, interception and dissuasion; other possibilities were passive 
defence (such as providing shelter), which was unreliable because of the sud-
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denness of the attacks, and a general prohibition on bomber aircraft, which 
was illusory because of the arms race. Apart from these, there were only two 
ways of protecting civilians against aerial warfare. The first was to create 
safety zones where all military activity would be prohibited and where the 
population would enjoy the kind of security guaranteed, in previous times, 
simply by distance from the front line. The second would be to evacuate the 
population of towns and cities deemed vulnerable to attack. In Spain, the 
ICRC tried the first of these approaches, and later the second.

In November 1936 the Committee contacted both parties in an attempt 
to arrange for an area of Madrid to be declared neutral, where military acti
vity would be banned and as many non-combatants as possible grouped to
gether.

The Nationalist government proposed the Salamanca district as a refuge 
for the non-combatant population. The Republican government, on the other 
hand, insisted that the entire civilian population of the capital should be con
sidered as non-combatant and should therefore be spared; they argued that 
the proposal to group non-combatants in a specific area was unacceptable, 
since it implied that other parts of the city could be regarded as targets. But 
despite the Republicans’ rejection of the idea, Franco continued to respect 
the immunity of the Salamanca district, which was consequently left in rel
ative peace during the siege of Madrid.161

Nationalist aircraft continued to pound other quarters of the city. With 
the assent of the Republican government, the ICRC therefore began to evacu
ate women, children and old people who had been granted permission to 
leave Madrid but who did not have the means to do so. The Swiss govern
ment and the Swiss Red Cross supplied the ICRC with a dozen coaches and 
three trucks, which for two months drove back and forth between Madrid 
and Valencia, carrying a total of 2500 people to the coast. In Valencia the 
evacuees were put on board ships for Marseilles, and from there they trav
elled on overland to the Nationalist zone. This procedure was emulated by 
other governments, thus helping to speed up the evacuation of civilians from 
the capital.162

So by attempting to create a safety zone and by helping to evacuate some 
of the civilian population from Madrid, the ICRC did achieve some success. 
But neither approach ensured sufficient protection for the civilian population 
as a whole. The idea of granting neutrality to one part of a city did in fact 
lend weight to the belief that other districts might be regarded as 'free-fire 
zones’ forming legitimate targets. Nor could there be any question of evacu
ating the whole population of a city for any length of time. In both these sce
narios, the protection of part of the population was carried out at the 
expense of the majority.

It was clear that the development of military aviation and its use against 
population centres raised a question of principle. By eliminating the trad
itional distinction between the front line and areas to the rear of it, bomber 
aircraft totally changed the relative positions of combatant and civilian.
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Bombers could strike deep inside enemy territory -  distance no longer gave 
any protection:

The bombing of open cities ... on both sides in the Spanish conflict has become 
more widespread and alarming than was the case even in the world war. Long- 
range, high-speed aircraft arrive unexpectedly over a city, release their bombs and 
disappear before the population is aware of the appalling danger. Most often, by 
the time the sirens go off the bombers are already flying away.163

The centuries-old distinction between combatants and non-combatants -  
which lay at the heart of humanitarian law -  was being called into question. 
It was therefore not surprising that the ICRC, ‘conscious of its position as the 
voice of the Red Cross as a whole, and of all those who put their trust in the 
movement ,..’164 decided to take a stand on this new method of waging war. 
On 15 February 1938 it addressed an appeal to the two belligerents, the text 
of which was communicated to every Red Cross Central Committee:

On many occasions, the various delegations of the International Red Cross 
Committee with the two parties to the struggle have drawn its attention to 
bombardments from the air and the terrible ravages they cause amongst so many 
innocent people, more particularly women and children ....

The International Red Cross Committee cannot, indeed, be unmindful of the 
fact that the protection of civilian populations constitutes for it a task of the 
greatest importance. Accordingly, availing itself of the fact that its Statute 
confers upon it the liberty to take any humanitarian initiative consonant with its 
traditional role, it feels it its duty to address a very urgent appeal to the parties to 
the struggle. It urges them to use all the means at their disposal to prevent -  as it 
has always requested -  any bombardment affecting the civilian population of 
localities in the rear and also any bombardment of localities that do not constitute 
strictly military objectives. The tragic consequences of aerial warfare would thus 
be lessened.

The International Red Cross Committee earnestly requests the parties to 
examine, as a matter of urgency, the possibility of entering for this purpose 
into a reciprocal undertaking. Being concerned, indeed, to relieve to the fullest 
possible extent the suffering inevitably occasioned by the hostilities, it is its duty 
further to put forth all its efforts with a view to removing some of the causes of 
that suffering.

In the conviction that, by thus doing, it is remaining within the limits of the 
strict impartiality by which its action is, in all circumstances, inspired, the 
International Red Cross Committee ventures to express the firm hope that the 
sentiments of humanity and generosity to which it appeals today will not have 
been invoked in vain.’165

The Republican government remarked that, ‘by an involuntary irony’, the 
Committee’s appeal had coincided with three days of extremely severe air 
raids on Barcelona. While protesting against the phrase ‘the parties to the 
conflict’, which placed the victims of the bombing and those who were 
responsible for it on the same footing, the Valencia government gave a 
reminder of its earlier statements that it was refraining from bombing areas
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behind the lines except in retaliation for raids by German and Italian aircraft; 
it declared its support for the ICRC’s appeal, whose humanitarian intentions 
it appreciated.166

Likewise surprised by this simultaneous request to both parties, although 
the Committee had not voiced any protest after the bombing of Burgos and 
Cantalejo, the Nationalist government rejected the appeal:

The National Government will continue to share, as far as it can, your 
humanitarian feelings and absolute respect for the civilian population, within the 
requirements imposed by war and which cannot be set aside for any consideration 
whatever, the more so since the character of the cities described as being behind 
the lines would appear to have been perverted.167

Several governments -  in particular, the British -  approached the belligerents 
at about this time, with the same purpose, but their requests went unheeded 
and the bombing of cities behind the lines continued until the end of the 
w ar.168

However, concern over the bombing of the civilian population was not 
confined to the Spanish Civil War. In view of the effects of aerial warfare in 
Spain and the Sino-Japanese conflict, military commanders were placing 
increasing emphasis on bomber aircraft in their strategic planning, recogniz
ing their potential for destroying an enemy’s industrial centres and cities and 
undermining the morale of the population. In the event of a new generalized 
conflict, no city would be safe from air attacks.

It is not hard to appreciate, therefore, why the Sixteenth International 
Red Cross Conference, meeting in London in 1938, took up the subject and 
unanimously adopted the following resolution:

The fifty-four national Red Cross Societies assembled at the XVIth International 
Red Cross Conference ... appeal in the name of humanity to the competent 
authorities in all countries to prevent or so restrict bombing from the air as to 
safeguard the lives of helpless women and children and aged civilians, and urges 
these authorities, in all areas where civilian lives are liable to be endangered by 
any military operations, to arrange for the evacuation of women and children into 
zones of immunity under Red Cross protection.

The Red Cross Societies desire to place on record their earnest hope that 
effective steps will be taken without delay to secure agreements to this end 
between all governments in accordance with the spirit of chivalry and humane 
conduct for which the Red Cross stands.169

Although the resolution was adopted in plenary session, thus with the par
ticipation of states party to the Geneva Conventions, it was not voted in the 
name of the Conference, as would usually be the case, but in the name of 
the National Societies. Its wording to this effect was intended to stress the 
resolution’s particular solemnity as an appeal addressed by the Red Cross 
to all governments -  or, more precisely, ‘to the competent authorities’, a 
term which could also describe governments whose legitimacy was con
tested.170
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But the world was already teetering on the brink of war. Governments 
were not prepared to forgo new means of warfare which they believed would 
guarantee their security or ensure their supremacy, and which the more ambi
tious among them were eager to try out on the battlefields of Spain or the Far 
East.

In showing the extreme vulnerability of large cities to the destructive power 
of air warfare, the bombing of Madrid and Barcelona was a forewarning of 
the ordeal that lay ahead for many cities during the Second World War.

Conclusions
What conclusions can be drawn from the activities of the International 
Committee during the Spanish Civil War?

The first point is that its work covered a wide variety of fields, such as 
respect for the emblem, protection for medical units, assistance for prisoners, 
reciprocal releases of prisoners, family messages, protection for civilians and 
the provision of relief supplies. Almost all the activities carried out by the 
ICRC prior to 1936 were, to some extent, repeated in Spain. The Committee 
sought to apply to a civil war the operational framework that had proved 
successful during international conflicts.171 It made frequent reference to the 
Geneva and Hague Conventions, which it repeatedly said should be applied 
by analogy.

Some of the ICRC’s efforts failed, owing to the warring parties’ intransi
gence or lack of understanding. But others accomplished far more than might 
have been expected -  for instance, in the protection of prisoners. In spite of 
the intensity of feeling aroused by the Civil War, the belligerents consistently 
acknowledged the impartiality of the ICRC and allowed it to work on either 
side of the front line to assist victims of both parties.

Nonetheless, the absence of a legal basis was a severe handicap to its work. 
The Geneva and Hague Conventions were not directly applicable to the war 
in Spain, and so the ICRC had no support in law for its work. Everything 
depended on the belligerents’ goodwill and on their receptiveness to the argu
ment of mutual advantage.

With regard to the development of humanitarian law, two fundamental 
points stand out:

a) The Committee’s intervention demonstrated that humanitarian activities 
were indeed possible during a civil war: the special position of the ICRC 
and its impartiality were fully recognized.

b) The war highlighted the serious problems resulting from the absence of 
legal rules applicable to civil wars and showed how difficult it was, during 
actual hostilities, to reach agreements between belligerents to limit the vio
lence and protect the victims: throughout the war no general agreement 
was reached, under the auspices of the ICRC or anyone else, despite 
continuous negotiations.
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In the final analysis, the Spanish Civil War underscored the need to draw up, 
in peacetime, legal rules applicable to civil wars. The proposals made by the 
ICRC to the Sixteenth International Conference were to be a first step in that 
direction.

8. The Sixteenth International Conference of the Red Cross 
(London, 1938)172

The Sixteenth International Conference of the Red Cross opened in London 
in June 1938 in an atmosphere heavy with foreboding. The Sino-Japanese 
conflict, the annexation of Austria and the Sudeten crisis seemed to have set 
the stage for new cataclysmic upheavals of which the Spanish Civil War was 
only the prelude. More than any other in the movement’s history, this confer
ence was overshadowed by an awareness of imminent disaster and impelled 
by the fervent desire to achieve practical results.

Drawing on the experience it had acquired in Upper Silesia, Ireland and 
Spain, the International Committee presented a report on the role and activi
ties of the Red Cross in time of civil w ar.173

The document stressed the moral authority and practical value of 
Resolution XIV adopted by the Tenth International Conference, and did not 
question its validity; the ICRC’s proposals were intended to develop, not to 
revise the 1921 resolution.1'4

The report pointed out, however, that the range of situations which had to 
be taken into consideration went far beyond armed conflicts. While acknowl
edging that there were many forms of civil war, it sought to group them in 
three categories and to define what role and possibilities of action the Red 
Cross might have in each:

a) disorder of secondary importance, sporadic unrest, strikes, acts of terror
ism or riots, in which it was up to the National Society to give help if nec
essary; there would scarcely be occasion for the ICRC to take action;

b) serious disturbances which the government endeavours to suppress with 
the help of the police or military fighting against armed or organized 
forces, here, the intervention of the National Society would always be nec
essary; the International Committee may be led, irrespective of any 
outside demand, to suggest to the government that outside assistance be 
given to the victims of the clashes; such an offer would not constitute 
political interference or any form of recognition for the insurgents;

c) civil wars between two hostile political organizations, both exercising 
control over one part of the national territory and each having an army at 
its disposal; as the two parties would be separated by a fighting front, 
there must necessarily be two Red Cross bodies; the ICRC could offer its 
assistance spontaneously.175
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The document ended with a draft resolution which covered not only the pos
sibilities and conditions for Red Cross intervention in internal conflicts, but 
also the principles governing the behaviour of combatants towards the 
conflict victims.1 6

The draft resolution began by stressing ‘the right and duty of the Red 
Cross to assist all victims of civil war, or of social and revolutionary 
disturbances, of any kind whatsoever’, and confirmed the terms of the 1921 
resolution.177

It was then divided into four parts. Sections I, II and III dealt with the pro
tection of the sick and wounded, prisoners of war and political prisoners, as 
well as non-combatants. Section IV laid down conditions for Red Cross 
action: the National Society must try to ensure respect for the principles relat
ing to protected persons, and must enjoy entire liberty to afford impartial 
assistance to war victims; it could also ask for the assistance of foreign 
National Societies. Article IV, paragraph 3, dealt with intervention by the 
ICRC:

Independently of direct requests for assistance, the International Committee is 
empowered, when the National Red Cross is divided between both parties, or 
when foreign Societies are co-operating, to act as intermediary and thus facilitate 
the organization or co-ordination of the relief action.

Acting spontaneously and on its own authority, the International Committee 
may also offer its services and the collaboration of its appointed delegates, in 
order to ensure the best possible care of the sick and wounded, and assistance for 
prisoners of war and for families separated by the events of war.

Such steps shall only be taken with the consent of the interested parties.
The International Red Cross Committee may, as in time of international war, 

request the direct or indirect co-operation of foreign Red Cross Societies.
Such action, whatever the form it may take, shall in no case be considered as 

the recognition of a state of war or of belligerence, nor as help furnished to one or 
other of the hostile parties.178

The draft was certainly one of the most comprehensive proposals yet made 
for a legal framework applicable to internal conflicts in which there was no 
recognition of belligerency; it outlined a veritable set of regulations for the 
protection of victims of internal strife. It also clarified the conditions which 
the ICRC, drawing on the lessons of the Spanish Civil War, judged necessary 
to guarantee the efficiency of its work in internal conflicts. Three points 
should be stressed:

a) the spontaneous nature of the ICRC’s offers of services;
b) the fact that an offer of services would be subject only to the consent of 

the party to which it was addressed; in other words, one side in a conflict 
could no longer object to the ICRC’s working on the other side;

c) the fact that the ICRC’s intervention would have no bearing on 
the qualification of the conflict or on the legal status of the parties 
involved.
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The tasks assigned to the ICRC stemmed implicitly from the references made 
to the Geneva Conventions of 1929 on the wounded and sick and on the 
treatment of prisoners of war.179

The ICRC’s report was sent in advance to all National Societies.180 This 
prompted the Spanish Red Cross in Madrid to produce a document on the 
same subject.181 In it, the Spanish Red Cross unreservedly endorsed the 
Committee’s conclusions, and emphasized the need for close co-operation 
between the ICRC and the National Society "of a country engaged in civil 
war. Speaking from its own experience, the Spanish Society illustrated the 
need for ICRC intervention with a simple and irrefutable argument: civil war 
would inevitably split a National Society into two groups which would be 
separated by the front but whose humanitarian aims would make it essential 
to find some common ground in order to alleviate the victims’ suffering; since 
the conflict would itself be an obstacle to direct co-operation, the intervention 
of a neutral intermediary would be essential -  and this role had to be played 
by the ICRC.182

The ICRC and Spanish Red Cross reports were passed on to the 
Conference’s Legal Commission, which discussed them at its fifth meeting. 
Three bodies of opinion emerged: some delegates, in particular those of the 
Red Cross in Nationalist Spain and of Portugal, felt that it was inopportune 
to discuss such a delicate subject at a time when feelings were running high, 
and called for it to be referred to a later International Conference; others, 
among them the representative of the Madrid Red Cross, insisted that the 
ICRC’s draft be adopted, or at least discussed; the third group, including the 
French Red Cross, urged the adoption of a resolution which, while acknowl
edging the importance of the ICRC’s intervention, would avoid laying down 
detailed rules to cover civil wars. The ICRC did not press the Commission to 
continue debating its draft but stressed the need to give the Committee a 
‘moral basis’ for its work.183

In the end a compromise was agreed. The Commission adopted the follow
ing text which was accepted without debate at the Conference plenary 
session:

The XVIth International Red Cross Conference,
having taken cognizance with keen interest of the report presented by the 

International Red Cross Committee on the role and activity of the Red Cross in 
time of civil war,

recalling the resolution relating to civil war adopted by the Xth Conference in 
1 9 2 1 ,

pays tribute to the work spontaneously undertaken by the International Red 
Cross Committee in hostilities of the nature of civil war and relies upon the 
Committee to continue its activity in this connection with the co-operation of the 
national Societies, with a view to ensuring on such occasions respect for the high 
principles which are at the basis of the Red Cross movement,

requests the International Committee and the National Red Cross Societies to 
endeavour to obtain:
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a) the application of the humanitarian principles which were formulated by the 
Geneva Convention of 1929 and the Xth Hague Convention of 1907, 
especially as regards the treatment of the wounded, the sick, and prisoners of 
war, and the safety of medical personnel and medical stores,

b) humane treatm ent for all political prisoners, their exchange and, so far as 
possible, their release,

c) respect of the life and liberty of non-combatants,
d) facilities for the transmission of news of a personal nature and for the re-union 

of families,
e) effective measures for the protection of children ...
The Conference requests the International Committee, making use of its practical 
experience, to continue the general study of the problems raised by civil war as 
regards the Red Cross, and to submit the results of its study to the next 
International Red Cross Conference.184

It was, in a sense, a show of recognition for the ICRC in that the Conference 
hailed the initiatives taken by it on behalf of victims of internal conflicts and 
encouraged it to continue in this vein, but it failed to provide what the ICRC 
had hoped for -  a legal basis for its work.

From the proceedings of the Sixteenth International Conference, it can be 
seen that two factors inhibited discussion of the substance of the ICRC’s 
draft and prevented its adoption:

a) the continuation of the Spanish Civil War, whose reverberations were felt 
at the Conference and which precluded a sufficiently calm and objective 
debate;

b) the fact that the ICRC declined to define the practical conditions that 
would determine the applicability of the proposed rules, and the difficulty 
in deciding the ‘hostility threshold’ beyond which the rules would come 
into force; this problem appears to have deterred several delegates who 
otherwise recognized the need to define more clearly the powers of the 
Red Cross in situations of internal conflict.

The Conference ultimately preferred to achieve unanimous approval for a 
watered-down text rather than risk a split over one whose scope was more 
sharply defined.

Its essentially moralizing nature meant that Resolution XIV was neither a 
restatement of the humanitarian rules applicable to civil war, nor the prop 
which the ICRC needed. In the final analysis, the Conference was encour
aging the ICRC to continue down the same difficult and dangerous path, 
while withholding appropriate support.

The problem of the legal basis for Red Cross work for victims of internal 
conflicts remained unchanged.
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9. Conclusions

The work of the Red Cross for victims of internal conflicts comes up against 
two main obstacles.

a) the uncertainty over the legal provisions applicable to internal conflict. 
Apart from certain basic humanitarian principles whose substance 
remains to be defined, neither the unwritten law of war, which developed 
during wars between nations, nor the humanitarian conventions, which 
apply only between the contracting parties, are directly applicable to inter
nal conflicts.185 Only the classic procedure of recognizing a state of bel
ligerency enabled violence to be limited through the implementation of 
most provisions of the law of war. However, this procedure was not used 
during the first half of the twentieth century, with the result that internal 
conflicts very largely escaped the control of international law;

b) the attitude of governments which, regardless of the repercussions that 
any internal upheaval inevitably has upon other countries, tend to view 
insurrection as a purely internal affair to be dealt with by national law. 
Any outside intervention, even if only to help the victims of the conflict, is 
likely to be seen as unwelcome interference or as an unfriendly act.

Despite these legal and political obstacles the Red Cross, true to the principle 
of humanity that is the cornerstone of its work, did all it could to assist the 
victims of internal strife. With the 1921 resolution, the Red Cross claimed for 
itself the right and the duty to help all victims of civil war, to whatever side 
they may belong.

The primary responsibility for providing help lay with the National Society 
of the country engaged in civil war. But that Society itself was in danger of 
being divided or paralysed by the conflict. Moreover, its resources would 
quickly be used up. So there had to be outside help. Since direct intervention 
by other National Societies might be seen as interference, it was deemed 
preferable to entrust the organization of international relief to a body whose 
traditional impartiality was beyond reproach: the ICRC.

Such was the system provided for by the 1921 resolution. But in fact the 
Committee went much further. Of its own accord, without waiting to be 
asked by the Spanish Red Cross, it sent a delegate to Spain, who took up 
contact with the Red Cross organizations and the political authorities of both 
sides. In Upper Silesia, and especially in Spain, the ICRC applied virtually the 
same operational framework that it had developed during international wars; 
it sought to carry out the whole range of activities stemming from the Geneva 
and Hague Conventions, and called for these Conventions to be applied by 
analogy.

The ICRC’s right to take any humanitarian initiative therefore stands out 
as the driving force in the development of Red Cross work in situations of 
internal conflict.
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In some cases, the ICRC’s initiatives produced miracles. But the Committee 
also suffered undeniable failures: inhuman practices such as hostage-taking, 
torture and the massacre of prisoners continued despite the presence in the 
field of the Committee’s delegates and its approaches to those responsible. 
This illustrated only too well the difficulty of carrying out humanitarian 
activities which had no basis in law, and the consequent need to establish 
rules in peacetime which would apply to internal conflicts.

When the question was submitted to the Sixteenth Conference, discussion 
of it was deferred to a later meeting.

Yet the need to codify the law applicable to internal conflicts had to be 
addressed. This task was taken on by the Diplomatic Conference convened to 
revise the humanitarian conventions after the Second World War, which ulti
mately adopted Article 3 common to the four Geneva Conventions of 
12 August 1949.
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CONCLUSIONS

The end of the Second World War marked a turning point in the history of 
mankind.

The multilateral system of international relations, in place since the 
Congress of Vienna, gave way to a new order dominated by the rivalry of 
two superpowers -  the United States and the Soviet Union -  whose strategic 
arsenals guaranteed them unchallenged superiority over other states.

At the same time, because of the threat nuclear weapons posed to the 
future of the planet, those states that possessed them were in effect neutral
ized by each other’s strike capacity. It was a nuclear stand-off -  a balance of 
terror.

Unable to fight each other openly, the great powers were forced to coexist, 
while waging proxy wars through states that relied upon their support. This 
led to a series of seemingly insoluble confrontations and conflicts: in the 
Middle East, Kashmir, Indochina, Korea and elsewhere, the wars that broke 
out after the end of the Second World War continue to smoulder even today 
and may flare again at any moment.

Meanwhile, the weakening of Western Europe, exhausted by two fratri
cidal wars, led to the collapse of its colonial empires and the birth of new 
nations trying to escape as best they could the domination and rivalry of the 
superpowers.

This second post-war period also marked the beginning of a new era for 
the International Committee of the Red Cross, in which it sought to assist the 
victims of new forms of conflicts generated by the after-effects of the Second 
World War or the decolonization process. Still unresolved, these conflicts 
continue to demand the ICRC’s intervention.

Moreover, the legal context of the ICRC’s activities had been radically 
transformed. The Second World War had shown the urgent need to revise 
and develop the rules of humanitarian law, drawing lessons for the future 
from the greatest bloodletting of all time. This legislative process culminated 
in the adoption of the four Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949.

These Conventions are still in force. They have governed all the activities 
of the International Committee since their adoption and continue to serve as 
a basis for its work today.

For these reasons -  the outbreak of new conflicts in which the ICRC is still 
involved, and the creation of a new legal framework -  the essentially
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chronological approach followed until now must be set aside so as to 
examine, in a more analytical manner, the position of the International 
Committee in contemporary humanitarian law.

This will be the aim of Book II.

As the first part of this study draws to a close, it may be useful to review the 
historical development outlined in the preceding chapters.

The International Committee of the Red Cross was formed with the dual 
purpose of promoting both the creation of relief societies to help wounded 
soldiers and the adoption of a convention to improve the condition of the 
wounded and sick in armed forces in the field. As conflicts came and went, 
however, the ICRC found itself playing an increasingly active role in pro
viding assistance and protection for all victims of war.

During this evolutionary process, three factors played a key part in the 
development of humanitarian law.

First of all, despite the setbacks and failings which have been recorded 
above, one is struck by the Committee’s unwavering commitment to helping 
the victims of war. In conflict after conflict the ICRC did its utmost to 
provide assistance, either through the National Societies concerned or -  
increasingly -  by intervening itself in the theatre of hostilities.

Whereas many organizations gradually lose sight of their original 
purpose, the International Committee never allowed itself to be diverted 
from what it considered its raison d ’être. It was never misled by the siren 
song of those pacifists who, claiming that its activities legitimize war by 
seeking to limit its effects, often beseeched it to follow their lead. Nor was 
it carried away by the surge of optimism of those National Societies which 
proclaimed after the First World War that the entire Red Cross should 
henceforth devote its energies exclusively to peacetime work. While 
National Societies invested a growing proportion of their time and 
resources in activities which, essentially, were concerned with public health 
and social welfare, the ICRC believed that it had to remain true to the 
mission for which the Red Cross had been created, namely, to provide pro
tection and assistance to victims of war. When peace prevailed, it took the 
opportunity to improve the rules of international law protecting war 
victims, and continued its own preparations to face the burdens which any 
new conflict would impose upon it. And at all times the fundamental prin
ciples which guided its work -  in particular those of humanity, impartiality 
and neutrality -  remained unchanged. This constancy of purpose, main
tained despite the cross-currents and head winds of four-score years, cannot 
be over-emphasized.

Secondly, it must be stressed that the practical ways in which the ICRC 
demonstrated its concern for the victims of war have continued to develop, in 
three directions:
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a) The range of situations in which the ICRC felt itself qualified to intervene 
has constantly been extended. At the beginning, it intended to act only as 
a neutral intermediary between National Societies duly formed on the ter
ritory of states party to the Geneva Conventions; in practice, this 
restricted its scope of action to situations of declared war between recog
nized states. While the ICRC was certainly never indifferent to the plight 
of victims of internal conflicts and colonial wars (as evidenced by many 
articles and announcements in the Bulletin international), and although it 
often encouraged the National Societies directly concerned to assist the 
victims of those conflicts, it felt no compulsion to offer its services when 
the parties in conflict were not signatories to the Conventions and when 
there were not Red Cross Societies working on both sides.

These self-imposed restrictions were progressively dropped. From 1917 
onwards the ICRC began intervening in situations of civil war and in
ternal unrest, including the Russian Civil War, the revolution and counter
revolution in Hungary, the conflict in Upper Silesia and the war in Spain. 
It also sought to assist the victims of the war between Spain and the Rif 
tribesmen of Morocco, during which Madrid repeatedly rejected the 
ICRC’s offers of services although the number of victims was rising 
steadily. Despite the Spanish administration’s opposition the ICRC there
fore finally decided to contact the Rif leader Abd el-Krim directly, but 
since the fighting ended just as its delegate arrived in Morocco, no relief 
operation ensued.1 Similarly, the ICRC intervened in China during the 
‘incidents’ of 1931 and 1937, even though war had not been declared.

The International Committee thus progressively ceased to apply the 
formal concept of war as a criterion for its intervention and came to feel 
that it was justified in offering its services whenever an armed conflict 
gave rise to large numbers of victims.

b) A similar development took place with regard to the beneficiaries of the 
ICRC’s work. Initially confined to wounded and sick soldiers in land 
warfare, from 1868 it was extended to include wounded, sick and ship
wrecked members of armed forces at sea. This remained the official policy 
of the ICRC until the early twentieth century, even though in practice it 
had begun assisting able-bodied prisoners during the Franco-Prussian War 
of 1870. In the Great War of 1914-18 the plight of prisoners of war 
became an overriding concern, then the Spanish Civil War and World 
War II prompted the ICRC to become involved in helping the civilian 
victims of war: political prisoners and the population hard hit by air raids 
or economic warfare.

So as the all-out nature of modern warfare became increasingly evident, 
the ICRC sought to protect all the victims of war, even though it did not 
always have the legal basis which would have provided crucial support 
and enabled it to work more efficiently.

c) Finally, the very nature of the ICRC’s interventions gradually changed. At 
the beginning, its members envisaged no more than a liaison activity in
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line with Resolution 10 of the October 1863 Conference and Resolution 
IV/3 of the Berlin Conference of 1869, thus simply passing on to the 
National Society concerned any requests, information, messages or relief 
supplies received from the Red Cross Society on the enemy side or from 
Societies in neutral countries. In practice, however, the Committee soon 
overstepped this narrow limit, going wherever it could to be in direct 
contact with the victims of war themselves. Thus, the International 
Agency was not content merely to act as a largely passive relay, but 
endeavoured to trace the missing by making enquiries to national infor
mation bureaux, camp commandants, prisoners’ representatives and regi
mental comrades. Similarly, visits to prison camps were designed to 
establish a direct, personal contact between the ICRC and the prisoners it 
was called to protect. And in the field of assistance, the ICRC did not 
remain a simple ‘clearing house’ in accordance with the role originally 
assigned to it, but sought to deliver the relief supplies it received to the 
beneficiaries themselves and to monitor the distributions, so as to ensure 
some form of supervision without which large-scale relief operations 
would have been impossible.

The ICRC’s work thus gradually became an all-embracing commitment to 
providing direct and immediate assistance to all victims of armed conflicts, 
regardless of their status or the legal qualification of the conflicts.

Thirdly, in what is probably the most important contribution to the devel
opment of humanitarian law, there is the extraordinary accumulation of 
precedents created by the ICRC in its work to protect the victims of war.

In one way or another, the ICRC has carried out its humanitarian work in 
most conflicts that have occurred since its foundation. In both world wars its 
operations extended to almost every belligerent country, as well as to neutral 
states housing civilian or military internees. As the ICRC cannot impose its 
services, its operations have always taken place with the consent or at the 
request of the states concerned.

Can it be considered that the elements needed to constitute customary rules 
giving the ICRC specific powers for the protection of war victims are now all 
present? This question will be considered in Book II.

Suffice it to say here that one of the constituent elements of international 
customary law -  uniformity of practice -  does indeed appear to have been 
established, at least in three domains in which the ICRC, with the agreement 
of most members of the international community, has worked with particular 
consistency and regularity -  the work of the Central Tracing Agency, visits to 
places of detention, and relief operations. By consenting to these activities, 
have not the states themselves implicitly acknowledged them as an estab
lished practice of the ICRC and recognized the ICRC’s right to carry them 
out?

Be that as it may, this process of consolidating established precedents 
merits some attention.
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Most of the ICRC’s activities stem from an initiative taken by the 
Committee to address a specific problem that emerged during hostilities. 
Examples are the work carried out in aid of prisoners of war during the 
Franco-Prussian War of 1870 and the opening of the Civilian Section of the 
International Prisoners-of-War Agency in 1914.

These initiatives, taken in response to a given set of circumstances, lead to 
activities undertaken with the belligerents’ consent. The activities are then 
rationalized either as an extension of the ICRC’s official policy, which hence
forth provides for the activity to be repeated in similar circumstances, or in 
the form of a resolution adopted by an International Conference of the Red 
Cross, should the ICRC feel it necessary to obtain authority from the move
ment as a whole for an activity which it first undertook on its own initiative. 
This resolution paves the way for that activity to be repeated systematically 
in future conflicts. Its consistent repetition, with the approval of the govern
ments concerned, ultimately helps to establish a customary or treaty-based 
rule.

An attempt to illustrate and explain this alternation of cause and effect 
was made in the foregoing chapters: action taken on the ICRC’s initiative 
fosters the development of rules; they in turn allow the action to become sys
tematic, while opening the way to further initiatives. Like the endless series of 
reflections in parallel mirrors, there is thus a continual interplay between the 
development of the ICRC’s practice and that of its official policy and human
itarian law.

Seen in this light, the importance of Articles 79 and 88 of the 1929 
Convention on prisoners of war needs no emphasizing. They amounted, in 
effect, to recognition by the international community of the work achieved by 
the ICRC in the First World War, while providing the legal basis for the 
Committee’s activities to become systematic in future conflicts.

Equal importance must be given to three resolutions adopted by 
International Conferences of the Red Cross:

•  Resolution IV/3 of the Berlin Conference (1869), concerning the establish
ment of a relief and information bureau;

•  Resolution VI of the Washington Conference (1912), concerning assistance 
to prisoners of war;

•  Resolution XIV of the Geneva Conference (1921) concerning the role of 
the Red Cross in civil war.

In these three resolutions, the National Societies and states represented at the 
Conferences acknowledged the authority of the International Committee in 
three essential aspects of its work, namely the activities of the Tracing 
Agency, assistance to prisoners of war and relief operations in time of civil 
war. They thus provided that key support needed for the development of the 
ICRC’s practice.

Nevertheless, in all three cases the ICRC went well beyond the mandates it 
had received.
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From the start the Tracing Agency played a far more active role than might 
have been expected of a bureau set up to exchange correspondence and infor
mation. Similarly, the ICRC did not restrict itself during the First World War 
to assisting prisoners of war, but tried to initiate that form of supervision 
over conditions of detention without which the whole framework of legal 
protection would have been rapidly undermined by the belligerents’ use of 
reprisals. During the conflict in Upper Silesia and the Spanish Civil War the 
ICRC went far beyond its mandate to provide relief -  as laid down by 
Resolution XIV of the Tenth International Conference -  and sought to obtain 
respect for at least a minimum of humanitarian rules while working actively 
to ensure their application.

The ICRC’s right of humanitarian initiative thus remains the fundamental 
driving force behind the development of its practice and official policy; it is 
also one of the factors that has most directly contributed to the development 
of contemporary humanitarian law.

Note

1 A ndré D u ran d , H istory o f  the International C om m ittee o f  the R ed Cross: From Sarajevo to
H iroshim a , H enry  D u n an t Institu te , G eneva, 1984, pp. 2 3 9 -4 3 .



BOOK TWO

THE INTERNATIONAL 
COMMITTEE OF 
THE RED CROSS 

IN CONTEMPORARY 
INTERNATIONAL 

HUMANITARIAN LAW
The quality of mercy is not strained,
It droppeth as the gentle rain from heaven 
Upon the place beneath: it is twice blessed:
It blesseth him that gives and him that takes.
‘Tis mightiest in the mightiest, it becomes 
The thronèd monarch better than his crown:
His sceptre shows the force of temporal power,
The attribute to awe and majesty,
Wherein doth sit the dread and fear of kings;
But mercy is above this sceptred sway,
It is enthronèd in the hearts of kings;
It is an attribute to God Himself,
And earthly power doth then show likest God’s 
When mercy seasons justice.
W illiam  Shakespeare,
The M erchant o f  Venice, Act IV, sc. 1.





INTRODUCTION

‘It is easier to do one’s duty than to know  exactly what that duty is’ -  so 
declared Baron Jomini, delegate for Russia, at the opening of the Brussels 
Conference in 1874.1 There is no doubt that this observation applies to orga
nizations just as much as to individuals.

However, to do one’s duty one must also have been taught how to do it, 
and be quite clear about one’s obligations and one’s rights. Hence the impor
tance, for both practical and theoretical reasons, of defining the tasks and 
prerogatives of the International Committee of the Red Cross in the light of 
contemporary international humanitarian law. This is the aim of Book II.

Contemporary humanitarian law is not confined to the Geneva 
Conventions of 12 August 1949. They are, however, the quintessence of it 
and remain the cornerstone of the ICRC’s work of protection and the main 
basis for its activities. The Conventions are still in force today, as the 
Additional Protocols of 8 June 1977 were intended solely to supplement them 
on a number of important points, but not to revise or repeal them.

In considering the work carried out by the ICRC since the adoption of the 
1949 Conventions, and even certain operations which preceded them, the 
focus will therefore be placed on a parallel analysis of the type of activity and 
the legal background for it. It is a fact that draft conventions on which the 
ICRC had been working since the end of the Second World War were fre
quently invoked by it long before they became law. Conversely, some field 
operations -  conducted while such drafts were being prepared -  themselves 
had a decisive influence on the development of humanitarian law. An 
example can be found in the safety zones set up by the ICRC in Jerusalem in 
May 1948.

This synchronic and analytical approach will now take over from the 
chronological narrative which brought us from the battle of Solferino to the 
end of World War II.

At the same time a different method of presentation is required, for even 
though the underlying homogeneity of the ICRC’s activities may have been 
perceived, some form of classification or grouping remains necessary, since 
we are unable to apprehend complex issues other than through their individ
ual elements.

I have not hesitated to abandon the distinction between protection and 
assistance, which runs like a fault line through the Final Report on the
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Reappraisal o f  the Role o f  the Red Cross2 and many subsequent works. 
Whatever the value of that distinction from an analytical point of view, it 
reveals a profound misunderstanding of humanitarian work. Is not caring for 
the wounded or feeding the starving the first step towards protecting them 
from suffering and death? In practice, protection and assistance are so closely 
interrelated that they are inseparable. In the final analysis, both terms amount 
to no more than two ways of describing one and the same thing, two 
interpretations of the same action. Trying to dissociate them, therefore, is 
pointless.

Another approach is suggested by the law itself, offering a distinction 
between international conflicts, to which the whole of humanitarian law is 
directly applicable, and non-international conflicts, which are governed by a 
more restricted body of rules. This was the approach I adopted initially, only 
to give it up later.

The truth is that, even though rules which were developed in international 
conflicts are not directly applicable to civil wars, they have neverthe
less a definite exemplary value that should not be underestimated. The 
ICRC, which is a humanitarian organization and not a court of law, has 
constantly invoked the whole body of humanitarian rules and asked for their 
application by analogy, even in situations where they were not directly appli
cable.

Moreover, the object of this study is not the law as it applies to different 
types of conflicts, but the duties and powers assigned to the International 
Committee to protect the victims of war. The fact that different sets of rules 
apply to these conflicts does not necessarily imply that the ICRC’s activities 
will be different. Let us take, say, visits to places of detention. The legal 
basis for such visits varies fundamentally. In the case of international 
conflicts, the ICRC’s delegates have the right to visit all places where prison
ers of war and civilian internees are held; in non-international conflicts, on 
the other hand, visits take place only at the discretion of the detaining 
authorities and on the basis of special agreements. When such agreements 
are reached, however, the visits themselves are carried out under the same 
operational procedures and principles as those applied during international 
conflicts.

It therefore appeared preferable to study the ICRC’s activities in situations 
of international armed conflicts together with those carried out in internal 
conflicts, pointing out the characteristics of the legal position in each case. 
While this approach may appear surprising at first, it does prove to be the 
most enlightening.

Since the sole concern of the International Committee is to protect human 
life, our approach to the subject must be determined by the situations in 
which the various groups of protected persons are placed. The 1949 
Conventions suggest dividing those situations into four categories. However, 
in order to avoid repetition I have taken the liberty of grouping together the 
activities for prisoners of war and those for detained civilians.
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We thus arrive at a slightly different four-way classification of the follow
ing groups of protected persons:

•  wounded and sick military personnel in land warfare;
•  wounded, sick and shipwrecked military personnel in war at sea;
•  prisoners of war and detained civilians;
•  the civilian population (detainees excepted).

That being said, certain problems concern all protected persons: those relat
ing to the general rules which provide the ICRC with a legal basis for its 
work, and those with regard to its offers of services informing belligerents of 
its availability and willingness to help. These two issues, quite logically, will 
be discussed early in Book II.

Furthermore, it is necessary to compare the activities of the ICRC with 
those of the Protecting Powers mandated to look after the interests of the 
parties to conflict and of their nationals. Finally, the ICRC’s possible courses 
of action in the event, alas, of breaches of humanitarian law must also be 
examined with reference to all sets of rules and all categories of protected 
persons. These matters will be covered separately at the end of this work.

With these considerations in mind, the contents of Book II are structured 
as follows:

1. the sources of the law;
2. the ICRC’s offers of services;
3. the protection of wounded and sick military personnel in land warfare;
4. the protection of wounded, sick and shipwrecked military personnel in

war at sea;
5. the protection of prisoners of war and detained civilians;
6. the protection of the civilian population;
7. the ICRC and the Protecting Powers;
8. the ICRC and the implementation of humanitarian law.

These subjects will be dealt with in the following Parts 1 to 8.

Notes

1 A ctes de la Conférence de Bruxelles (1874), Im prim erie du M o n iteu r Belge, Brussels, 1874, 
p. 5.

2 D onald  D. T ansley, Final Report: An Agenda for the R ed Cross, Jo in t C om m ittee for the 
R eappraisal of the Role o f the Red C ross, H enry  D u n an t Institu te , G eneva, 1975.





PART ONE

THE SOURCES OF THE 
LEGAL REGIME 
APPLICABLE TO 

THE INTERNATIONAL 
COMMITTEE OF 
THE RED CROSS 

IN CONTEMPORARY 
HUMANITARIAN LAW

The protection of human personality 
and of its fundamental rights 
is the ultimate purpose of all law, 
national and international.
Sir H ersch l.au terpach t,
In ternational Law , C ollected Papers, vol. 2, p. 47,
C am bridge U niversity Press, C am bridge, 1975.





INTRODUCTION

In order to solve any legal problem, the relevant body of law must first be 
identified. Which rules of law govern the activities of the International 
Committee of the Red Cross, and what are the effects of these rules on the 
parties to a conflict and on the ICRC itself? The duties and powers of the 
International Committee in current humanitarian law cannot be determined 
until these questions have been answered.

So the first question to be considered is that of the formal sources of the 
rules applicable to the ICRC.1

As humanitarian law is part of public international law, it can be assumed 
that its sources are to be found among the formal sources of public interna
tional law, consisting mainly of those listed in Article 38, paragraph 1, of the 
Statute of the International Court of Justice.2 It is nevertheless of interest to 
try to identify those sources which are of direct relevance for the subject of 
this study, namely the work of the ICRC for the victims of war.

To do so, a distinction must be made between rules of a general nature 
which arc valid for a variety of different situations, and specific rules which 
apply only to a given pre-existent situation. The determining factor is thus 
the chronological connection between the rule and the situation(s) to which it 
applies.

The general rules include first and foremost the humanitarian treaties 
currently in force -  the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 and their 
Additional Protocols.

The importance of treaty law should not, however, divert attention from 
the role played by universal custom. Indeed, it would be unthinkable to con
sider the ICRC’s practice -  and that of states with regard to the ICRC -  as 
having no bearing on the formation of international law. The extent to which 
the numerous precedents created throughout the ICRC’s history have helped 
to consolidate customary rules must therefore be determined.

Furthermore, the International Committee is a Red Cross institution. As 
such, it takes part in the deliberations of the International Conferences and 
the other statutory bodies of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement, whose decisions also influence its work. This raises the question 
as to the decision-making power of the Conferences and the Movement’s 
other statutory bodies, and the extent to which their decisions are binding for 
the ICRC, the National Societies and the parties to a conflict.
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Specific rules are of two kinds: they can he either special agreements 
framed to regulate a given pre-existent situation, or resolutions passed by a 
statutory body of the International Red Cross or by another international 
body in response to particular situations.

The aim of the following chapters is to assess the relevance of these various 
formal sources with regard to the rights and duties of the International 
Committee. Although the questions considered are essentially theoretical, 
they have practical consequences for the ICRC’s activities in aid of war 
victims.

However, two things should be borne in mind.
First, the sources referred to above are only those that directly concern the 

subject of this book; they do not comprise all relevant sources. Obviously, 
rules deriving from other sources of law might also be pertinent, such as the 
general principles of law, which govern the ICRC in the same way as they do 
any other subject of the international legal order. The International 
Committee is moreover affected by treaty provisions outside the humanitar
ian conventions, such as those of the Universal Postal Union Convention 
under which the Central Tracing Agency was granted exemption from postal 
charges. The ICRC may also be called upon in resolutions adopted by inter
governmental organizations, such as the United Nations, the ITU, and the 
like.

Secondly, there is nothing to prevent the same rule of international law 
from stemming from several distinct sources. One example is the rule pacta 
sunt servanda. Besides being a customary norm binding on all subjects of 
international law, it is confirmed by Article 26 of the Vienna Convention on 
the Law of Treaties of 13 May 1969; it also derives from the general princi
ples of law, since no legal order will allow the unilateral abrogation of 
contracts.

Notes

1 By form al sources is m ean t the processes w hereby the rules o f law  are created .
2 Article 38, p arag raph  1 o f the S tatu te  o f  the In ternational C o u rt o f Justice, states: ‘T he C ourt, 

w hose function  is to  decide in accordance w ith  in ternationa l law  such d isputes as are subm it
ted  to  it, shall apply:
a) in ternationa l conventions, w hether general o r particu la r, establish ing  rules expressly re

cognized by the  con testing  states;
b) in ternationa l custom , as evidence o f a general p ractice accepted as law;
c) the general principles o f law  recognized by civilised nations;
d) subject to  the provisions o f Article 59 , judicial decisions and  the teachings o f the m ost 

highly qualified publicists o f the various nations, as subsid iary  m eans for the dete rm in a
tion  o f rules o f law .’



C H A P T E R  I

INTERNATIONAL TREATIES OF A 
GENERAL NATURE

I-A. T H E G E N EV A C O N V E N T I O N S  OF 12 A U G U S T  1949

Peace hath her victories
No less renown’d than war.
Jo h n  M ilton

1. Background and preparatory work

The Second World War had shown the need to expand the humanitarian 
conventions and thereby provide the civilian population with adequate pro
tection at last.

The International Committee did not wait for the conflict to end before 
preparing to revise the 1929 Geneva Conventions and the 1907 Hague 
Convention No. X and draft a new convention to protect civilians in time of 
war. In a memorandum dated 15 February 1945, the ICRC announced that it 
was starting consultations for that purpose and asked for the support of gov
ernments and National Societies in gathering the necessary documentation.1

In October 1945, the ICRC convened a meeting of experts drawn from the 
neutral members of the Mixed Medical Commissions which had been respon
sible during the war for examining sick and wounded prisoners of war and 
determining their eligibility for repatriation.

The ICRC submitted its proposals and first drafts to a conference of 
National Red Cross Societies which met in Geneva in July and August 1946 
to examine the conventions and other questions relating to the Movement. 
The conference was attended by 145 delegates from forty-five National 
Societies, as well as representatives of the ICRC and the League of Red Cross 
Societies.2

The Committee then consulted the Conference of Government Experts con
vened in Geneva in April 1947 to study the conventions protecting war 
victims. This meeting brought together seventy experts appointed by the gov
ernments of fifteen countries which had particularly wide experience in the 
matter.3

On the basis of the conclusions reached by the two preparatory confer
ences and of other consultations, the ICRC formulated four draft conven
tions relating to the wounded and sick in armies in the field (revision of the 
relevant Geneva Convention of 27 July 1929); the wounded, sick and
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shipwrecked in armed forces at sea (revision of Hague Convention No. X of 
18 October 1907); prisoners of war (revision of the relevant Geneva 
Convention of 27 July 1929); and the protection of civilians in time of war.4

These draft conventions were submitted to the Seventeenth International 
Red Cross Conference, meeting in Stockholm from 20 to 30 August 1948; 
they were referred to the Legal Commission, which examined them article by 
article and approved them with only minor amendments.5 The Stockholm 
Conference also recommended 'that all governments meet at the earliest pos
sible moment in Diplomatic Conference for the adoption and signature of 
the texts now approved.’6

The draft conventions produced in Stockholm were sent to the govern
ments of all countries invited to take part in a diplomatic conference to be 
held the following year. The ICRC also sent the governments concerned a 
document entitled Remarks and Proposals subm itted by the International 
Committee o f  the Red Cross, containing a number of considerations resulting 
from its most recent research on the subject.8

Convened by the Swiss government, the Diplomatic Conference opened in 
Geneva on 21 April 1949, in the presence of 277 delegates representing fifty- 
nine governments. Experts from the ICRC and the League were allowed to 
take part, while representatives of the United Nations and of various special
ized organizations were invited as observers.

The work of the Conference was carried out by four main committees:
•  Committee I was responsible for examining the draft conventions concern

ing the wounded and sick in armed forces in the field and the wounded, 
sick and shipwrecked in armed forces at sea;

•  Committee II studied the draft convention concerning prisoners of war;
•  Committee III examined the draft convention for the protection of civilians 

in wartime;
•  the Joint Committee examined the articles common to all four draft con

ventions.
These main committees appointed sub-committees or working parties as and 
when they felt it necessary to do so. The drafts finalized by the main commit
tees were then examined and adopted by the Plenary Assembly of the 
Conference.9

The Conference ended with the adoption of four Conventions, revised or 
new, for the protection of war victims:
•  Geneva Convention for the Amelioration of the Condition of the 

Wounded and Sick in Armed Forces in the Field;
•  Geneva Convention for the Amelioration of the Condition of Wounded, 

Sick and Shipwrecked Members of Armed Forces at Sea;
•  Geneva Convention relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War;
•  Geneva Convention relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time 

of War.

All four C onven tions  bear  the da te  o f  12 A ugust 1 9 49 .10
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2. The binding force of the Geneva Conventions

By 31 December 2001, 189 states had become party to the Geneva 
Conventions of 12 August 1949 -  virtually every nation in the world.11 Only 
a few recently independent states have not yet done so.

The Geneva Conventions have therefore attained a degree of universality 
comparable to that of the United Nations Charter or the founding charters of 
some of its specialized agencies, such as ILO, UNESCO, W HO and FAO. 
They are one of the rare sets of rules which have received the unanimous 
support of the international community.

The 1949 Diplomatic Conference took every possible precaution to guar
antee the binding force of the new Conventions. As in 1929, the general par
ticipation clause (clausula si om nes) was intentionally omitted; moreover, 
allowance was made for the Conventions to apply also to a state that was not 
party to them, on condition that it declared its readiness to accept their provi
sions and did in fact apply them. Article 2 common to the four Conventions 
stipulates that:

Although one of the Powers in conflict may not be a party to the present
Convention, the Powers who are parties thereto shall remain bound by it in their
mutual relations. They shall furthermore be bound by the Convention in relation
to the said Power, if the latter accepts and applies the provisions thereof.12

Common Article 62/61/141/157 also specifies that when a state engaged 
in international or internal conflict notifies its accession to the Conventions 
at the start of or during hostilities, that notification will take immediate 
effect.

Another common article (63/62/142/158) states that denunciation of the 
Conventions will take effect one year after notification has been made to the 
Swiss government, the depositary thereof, but not if the denouncing Power is 
involved in a conflict. In that case the denunciation would not take effect 
until peace has been concluded, and then only after the release and repatria
tion of all protected persons. The denunciation would affect only the party 
concerned, and would not alter relations between other states.

However, given the universality of the Conventions and their international 
moral standing, it is hard to imagine that any country, once party to them, 
would denounce them.

On the other hand, it is conceivable that instead of denouncing the 
Conventions -  which would have repercussions vis-à-vis all contracting 
parties -  a country at war might decide to suspend their application in regard 
to its adversary, on the ground that the latter had blatantly violated their 
basic provisions.

In such a case the moot point would be the effects of an absence of 
reciprocity.

This question deserves examination. It is in fact generally accepted in inter
national law that a state that is directly harmed by a material breach of a
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multilateral treaty has the right, in certain circumstances, to suspend applica
tion of all or part of that treaty in its relations with the defaulting party.13 
This rule is confirmed by the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties 
of 23 May 1969, Article 60 of which allows a contracting party that has 
been specially affected by a material breach of a multilateral treaty ‘to invoke 
it as a ground for suspending the operation of the treaty in whole or in part’ 
in the relations between itself and the defaulting state.14 It is a form of 
reprisals which a state affected by a breach takes to penalize the state respon
sible.15

As regards the law of war, however, experience has repeatedly shown that 
the taking of reprisals inevitably leads to abuse, each side using alleged 
breaches by its adversary as an excuse to rid itself of obligations restricting its 
freedom of action. Furthermore, all reprisals lead to counter-reprisals, with 
the result that the opposing sides become locked in a process of measures 
and counter-measures which rapidly erode all semblance of legality and open 
the way to unrestrained violence.

In the specific field of humanitarian law, moreover, any exercise of the 
right of reprisal runs counter to the aims of the relevant conventions, since 
punitive measures against a state accused of non-compliance inevitably harm 
the very people the law is supposed to protect.

Lastly, any reprisals whatsoever against persons protected by the Geneva 
Conventions are iniquitous and contravene the general principles of law, as 
their effect is to penalize people who are themselves the victims of war -  the 
wounded and sick, the shipwrecked, prisoners of war, civilian internees and 
the population of occupied territories -  for acts which they have not 
committed.

By virtue of Articles 46, 47, 13 and 33 of the 1949 Conventions, the con
tracting parties have therefore expressly renounced the right to take reprisals 
and have prohibited any form of reprisals against people protected by the 
Conventions.

As a result, a contracting party is not allowed to suspend the application of 
the Geneva Conventions, in whole or in part, with regard to an adversary 
who may have violated their provisions.16

The Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties takes account of the 
specific requirements of the humanitarian law treaties: Article 60, paragraph 
5, specifies that the rules allowing a state to suspend the operation of a treaty 
in whole or in part, because of an alleged violation by another contracting 
party, do not apply ‘to provisions relating to the protection of the human 
person contained in treaties of a humanitarian character, in particular to pro
visions prohibiting any form of reprisals against persons protected by such 
treaties.’

The binding force of the 1949 Geneva Conventions stems primarily from 
the fact that the contracting parties undertake to respect the Conventions in 
all circumstances. Article 1 of each Convention states: ‘The High Contracting 
Parties undertake to respect and to ensure respect for the present Convention
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in all circumstances.’ In more general terms, the binding force of the Geneva 
Conventions originates in the principle of pacta sunt servanda, according to 
which any treaty in force binds the contracting parties and must be executed 
in good faith.

Except for the particular conditions arising from their universality, from 
the suspension of the principle of reciprocity and from the banning of 
reprisals, the rules governing the interpretation and application of the Geneva 
Conventions are those prescribed by the law of treaties.

3. The effects of the Geneva Conventions with regard to the 
ICRC

The question now to be considered is whether the Geneva Conventions do, in 
effect, confer rights and obligations on the International Committee of the 
Red Cross.

Generally speaking, a treaty creates neither rights nor obligations for enti
ties which are not party to them, in accordance with the maxim pacta tertiis 
nec nocent nec prosunt. This general rule stems from the contractual nature 
of international treaties as well as from the principle of the equality of 
states.17

The Geneva Conventions are treaties between states, and states alone may 
become party to them. The International Committee is not one of the con
tracting parties. It would be wrong, however, to conclude that the Geneva 
Conventions do not create rights and obligations for the ICRC and that they 
are for it simply a res inter alios acta. Both common sense and international 
practice reject any such conclusion.

The point is that there are numerous exceptions to the maxim pacta tertiis 
nec nocent nec prosunt. The most important of these -  and perhaps that to 
which least consideration has been given -  concerns the relation between the 
founding charter of an international organization and the organization itself. 
While there can be no doubt that its founding charter gives rights and obliga
tions to an international organization, it is also clear that the organization 
cannot be party to it, since its very existence is a consequence of the adoption 
of that charter. The aforesaid maxim therefore cannot be taken to rule out 
the possibility that the Conventions might well confer rights and obligations 
on the ICRC.

Everything hinges on the intention of the contracting parties. Indeed, there is 
nothing to prevent sovereign states, if they so wish, from assigning rights and 
obligations to a legal entity within the international order or, for that matter, to 
a legal entity or individual that is subject to a state’s internal legal order.18

Each case must be considered on its own merits in order to determine the 
intention of the parties involved; the question is one of interpretation, subject 
to the usual rules governing the interpretation of treaties. So the first step
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should be to look at the text of the treaty to find out the intention of the con
tracting parties and, if in doubt, to study the preparatory work for it or the 
subsequent practice.

In Article 126 of the Third Geneva Convention, the intention is clear:

Representatives or delegates of the Protecting Powers shall have permission to go 
to all places where prisoners of w ar may be, particularly to places of internment, 
imprisonment or labour, and shall have access to all premises occupied by 
prisoners of war; they shall also be allowed to go to the places of departure, 
passage and arrival of prisoners who are being transferred. They shall be able to 
interview the prisoners, and in particular the prisoners’ representatives, w ithout 
witnesses, either personally or through an interpreter.

Representatives and delegates of the Protecting Powers shall have full liberty to 
select the places they wish to visit. The duration and frequency of these visits shall 
not be restricted. Visits may not be prohibited except for reasons of imperative 
military necessity, and then only as an exceptional and temporary measure .... 19

The phrasing of the article, the use of the indicative mood, the precision of 
the terms employed and the mass of detail leave no doubt that the Diplomatic 
Conference intended to impose definite obligations on the detaining power -  
obligations which, for the Protecting Power, become rights of which it may 
claim the benefit.

The final paragraph of Article 126 goes further by bringing the position of 
the ICRC’s delegates into line with that of the Protecting Powers’ representa
tives. It states:

The delegates of the International Committee of the Red Cross shall enjoy the 
same prerogatives. The appointm ent of such delegates shall be submitted to the 
approval of the Power detaining the prisoners of war to be visited.20

So if it is clear that Article 126 of the Third Geneva Convention confers 
rights on the Protecting Power, it must also be evident that the International 
Committee enjoys identical rights.

Any possible doubt in this respect is dispelled by the record of the prepara
tory work. With regard to the said Article 126 (draft Article 116), the report 
by Committee II to the Plenary Assembly of the Diplomatic Conference 
makes the following comment: this article,

which amplifies similar provisions of the 1929 Convention, defines the  righ t of 
representatives of the Protecting Powers and of the International Committee of the 
Red Cross to exercise their supervision direct, by visiting all places of detention 
where prisoners of war may be, and to interview them.21

So the Geneva Conventions indisputably do grant rights to the International 
Committee which it is fully entitled to invoke.

But can the same be said for any obligations which might stem from the 
Conventions? Not necessarily. For a treaty to impose obligations on a third 
party, it is not sufficient that this be the intention of the contracting parties -  
the third party must give its consent, and that consent cannot be taken for 
granted.22
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It must therefore be determined in each case whether the International 
Committee has consented to any of the obligations imposed on it by the 
Geneva Conventions.

The last paragraph of Article 126 of the Third Convention is a good 
example. As a corollary to granting the ICRC the right for its delegates to 
visit POW camps, the Convention obliges the ICRC to submit the names of 
its delegates to the detaining power for approval. The ICRC’s consent to this 
obligation is shown by the fact that it proposed the measure itself.23

The question of the binding force of the Geneva Conventions with regard 
to the International Committee was brought into sharp focus during the 
Nigerian civil war.24

In the event of a blockade, Article 23 of the Fourth Geneva Convention 
obliges the blockading power to allow the free passage of certain relief sup
plies for the civilian population. However, it also grants that same power 
extensive rights to check on the relief consignments; these rights are tanta
mount to obligations binding on the organizations bringing in the relief.

While stressing that the right to monitor such supplies should not be used 
to block the relief operation, and while trying by every legitimate means to 
preserve its freedom of action, the ICRC always considered that it was bound 
by the provisions of Article 23 and that it was therefore obliged to submit to 
any requirements which the Nigerian federal government might impose in 
good faith, on the basis of that article.25

The ICRC was virulently attacked for taking this stance, especially as other 
organizations, undeterred by the same scruples, appeared to circumvent 
without any difficulty the obstacles it encountered. But the ICRC’s attitude 
was justified: it could hardly ignore a set of rules which it had itself helped to 
create and for which it demanded respect by all governments.26

To sum up, although the International Committee is not a party to the 
Geneva Conventions, it is evident that the Conventions do give it rights, of 
which it may claim the benefit, and impose obligations upon it, in so far as it 
has agreed to them.

Moreover, the ICRC’s role in the preparatory work, the fact that the 
Diplomatic Conference used its drafts as a basis for discussion, the participa
tion of its experts in the negotiations and the fact that the conference consulted 
it on provisions directly concerning it, all suffice to show that for the ICRC the 
Geneva Conventions are not, and never can be, a res inter alios acta.

I-B. THE P R O T O C O L S  A D D I T I O N A L  T O  THE  
GENEV A C O N V E N T I O N S

1. Background and preparatory work

At the end of its deliberations, the 1949 Diplomatic Conference expressed the 
earnest hope that ‘in the future, Governments may never have to apply the



320 The ICRC and the Protection o f  War Victims

Geneva Conventions for the Protection of War Victims and that ‘peace 
shall reign on earth for ever’.27

Alas, even as this resolution was adopted it was clearly no more than 
a pious hope. Rivalry between the two power blocs, the dismembering of 
the colonial empires and the political instability of a growing number of 
states had sparked off a host of conflicts, most of which had no end in 
sight.

Throughout these conflicts, the application of humanitarian law suffered 
mixed fortunes. While the Geneva Conventions did offer effective protection 
for the victims of war when they were applied in good faith, the fact remains 
that they were often flagrantly violated.

What is more, these modern conflicts were generally very different in form 
from those in which the laws and customs of war had developed over the 
centuries: wars of national liberation; internal conflicts which were in reality 
proxy wars between the superpowers, fuelled by their overt or covert inter
vention; armed subversion or revolutionary wars; or straightforward conflicts 
between two or more factions within divided nations.

It is hardly surprising, therefore, that there was a growing call for humani
tarian law to be updated. Three entirely different factors appear to have 
influenced this demand.

In the first place, the discrepancy between the ‘Law of Geneva’, entirely 
reshaped in 1949, and the ‘Law of The Hague’, which had last been revised 
in 1907, was too great to be overlooked. The disparities were most striking in 
the provisions relating to the conduct of hostilities, the methods and means of 
combat and the protection of civilians against attack; these appeared 
positively archaic at a time of acute alarm at the threat posed by the nuclear 
bomb for the future of mankind.28

Secondly, it was felt -  rightly or wrongly -  that the 1949 Conventions, 
drawn up just after the Second World War and implicitly based on the experi
ences of that conflict, were ill-adapted to the new forms of struggle which 
had appeared since their adoption, especially to wars of national liberation 
and guerrilla warfare.

And lastly, there was resentment among Third World nations, most of 
which had acceded to independence after 1949, at being bound by legal 
instruments in whose formulation they had not participated. These countries 
wanted humanitarian law to be revised in a way that better suited their con
cerns. This, again, was hardly surprising, since most of the post-1949 
conflicts were taking place in the developing world.

These concerns were voiced within the Red Cross movement29 and, more 
imperatively, within the United Nations system.30

The ICRC, however, saw little possibility of the international community 
overcoming its deep divisions and reaching the broad consensus that would 
be essential to write a new chapter in humanitarian law. But neither did it 
feel able to back away from the task it was requested to assume, and relin
quish to other organizations a role that it had played for more than a century
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in the codification and development of humanitarian law. So its legal 
draughtsmen went back to the drawing board.

Did this mean that the 1949 Conventions had to be dismembered? The 
most elementary caution counselled against it. The only acceptable solution 
was to supplement and develop the Geneva Conventions by means of addi
tional protocols.

After amassing a wealth of documentation, the ICRC invited government 
experts to a conference on the development of humanitarian law applicable 
in armed conflicts; this meeting, held from 24 May to 12 June 1971, was 
attended by 190 experts sent by forty-one governments;31 a second meeting 
was held in Geneva from 3 May to 3 June 1972, attended by more than 400 
experts representing seventy-seven governments.32

The Red Cross was also consulted: in March 1971 at The Hague, and in 
March 1972 at Vienna, the International Committee convened two confer
ences of experts nominated by the National Red Cross Societies.33 In 
November 1971 the ICRC also asked the opinion of a meeting of non
governmental organizations.

On the basis of these consultations, the International Committee drafted 
two protocols additional to the Geneva Conventions: the first dealt with the 
protection of victims of international armed conflicts, the second with the 
protection of victims of non-international conflicts.34 These drafts were sub
mitted to the Twenty-second International Conference of the Red Cross 
which met in Teheran from 8 to 15 November 1973; they were approved 
without modification, and the Conference recommended that they be used as 
the basis for discussion at the forthcoming Diplomatic Conference convened 
by the Swiss government.35

The Diplomatic Conference for the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law applicable in Armed Conflicts met in 
Geneva in four sessions (20 February to 29 March 1974, 3 February to 
18 April 1975, 21 April to 11 June 1976 and 17 March to 10 June 1977). 
The conference was attended by representatives of 124 states and a number 
of national liberation movements; the ICRC was invited to take part as an 
expert.

The Conference established three main committees to study the draft pro
tocols. It also set up a plenary Ad Hoc Committee responsible for the 
examination of the questions of prohibition or restriction of the use of certain 
categories of conventional weapons which may be deemed to cause unneces
sary suffering or to have indiscriminate effects. Where needed, the main com
mittees created sub-committees or working groups.36

The Conference ended its work on 10 June 1977 after adopting two 
Additional Protocols:

a) Protocol additional to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949, and 
relating to the Protection of Victims of International Armed Conflicts 
(Protocol I);
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b) Protocol additional to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949, and 
relating to the Protection of Victims of Non-International Armed Conflicts 
(Protocol II).37

2. The binding force of the Additional Protocols

The Protocols additional to the Geneva Conventions came into force on 
7 December 1978.38 By 31 December 2001, 159 states were party to Protocol 
I and 151 to Protocol II.39

In order to guarantee the binding force of Protocol I, the Diplomatic 
Conference instituted safeguards similar to those adopted by the 1949 
Conference in respect of the Geneva Conventions. For instance, even if one of 
the parties to a conflict is not party to Protocol I, those that are remain 
bound by it in their mutual relations; they are also bound by the Protocol in 
relation to a party not bound by it, if the latter accepts and applies its provi
sions.40 Denunciation of Protocol I is subject to the same conditions as for the 
Conventions themselves: when notified during hostilities, it cannot take effect 
before the end of the conflict or occupation and the release and final repatria
tion of protected persons.41

On the other hand, there are new provisions concerning the effects of 
becoming party to the Protocol at the start of or during hostilities. To under
stand them clearly, it is necessary to have another look at the conditions of 
application of the Geneva Conventions and Protocol I, and to take a major 
step back into the past.

The application of the 1949 Conventions is determined by Article 2 
common to all four Conventions, which states that they apply to

all cases of declared war or of any other armed conflict which may arise between 
two or more of the High Contracting Parties, even if the state of war is not 
recognized by one of them [as well as to[ all cases of partial or total occupation of 
the territory of a High Contracting Party, even if the said occupation meets with 
no armed resistance.

The application of the Conventions is, therefore, subject to a material condition 
(the existence of an armed conflict or occupation) and a formal condition: the 
involvement of two High Contracting Parties, in other words, two states.

Unless the level of hostilities became such that other provisions of humani
tarian law might be invoked -  by virtue of customary law, a recognition of 
belligerency or an agreement between the belligerents -  internal conflicts were 
covered only by Article 3 common to the four Conventions. Its provisions 
offered but minimal protection to the victims of these conflicts.

Within these parameters, wars of national liberation waged by indigenous 
peoples against the respective colonial powers were considered internal 
conflicts, as they took place on the territory of just one High Contracting 
Party. Thus, Article 3 alone was applicable. Furthermore, the device of recog
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nition of belligerent status -  which would have led to the application of most 
provisions of the law of war -  was never, as far as is known, applied to colo
nial wars, although the circumstances and especially the scale of military 
operations would have fully justified such an application in conflicts of the 
kind which took place in Algeria or Indochina.

This situation could hardly be expected to satisfy the countries of the Third 
World. On the basis of the principle gradually accepted within the United 
Nations that under international law, colonial peoples enjoyed a status sep
arate and distinct from that of the colonial power,42 these countries 
demanded that wars of national liberation be equated with international 
armed conflicts and not viewed merely as internal struggles.

This demand was forcefully expressed from the outset of the Diplomatic 
Conference in 1974. After a lengthy debate -  and a vote which the conflicting 
opinions on that question made inevitable43 -  the Conference adopted the 
following provisions:

This Protocol, which supplements the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 for 
the protection of war victims, shall apply in the situations referred to in Article 2 
common to those Conventions.

The situations referred to in the preceding paragraph include armed conflicts 
in which peoples are fighting against colonial domination and alien occupation 
and against racist regimes in the exercise of their right of self-determination, as 
enshrined in the Charter of the United Nations and the Declaration on Principles 
of International Law governing Friendly Relations and Co-operation among states 
in accordance with the Charter of the United Nations.44

This is a vitally important provision, which affects the whole substance of 
Protocol I and which enlarges the scope and the conditions governing the 
application of the Geneva Conventions for those states which are party to the 
Protocol.

To enable the provision to become effective, national liberation movements 
had to be given the opportunity of acceding to Protocol I. This was achieved 
through the provisions concerning the effects of an accession notified at the 
start of or during hostilities, for under Article 96, paragraph 3, an accession 
notified by a liberation movement engaged in an armed conflict takes imme
diate effect with regard to that conflict:

The authority representing a people engaged against a High Contracting Party in 
an armed conflict of the type referred to in Article 1, paragraph 4, may undertake 
to apply the Conventions and this Protocol in relation to that conflict by means of 
a unilateral declaration addressed to the depositary. Such declaration shall, upon 
its receipt by the depositary, have in relation to that conflict the following effects:

a) the Conventions and this Protocol are brought into force for the said authority 
as a Party to the conflict with immediate effect;

b) the said authority assumes the same rights and obligations as those which have 
been assumed by a High Contracting Party to the Conventions and this 
Protocol; and
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c) the Conventions and this Protocol are equally binding upon all Parties to the 
conflict.

For the accession of a liberation movement to have the above-mentioned 
effects, does the state in question itself have to be party to Protocol I? There 
can be little doubt that it does -  the procedure laid down by the Protocol 
could hardly be binding on a state which is not party to it. Furthermore, the 
phrase ‘engaged against a FTigh Contracting Party in an armed conflict’ is 
sufficiently clear to dispel any doubt. In Protocol I, the term ‘High 
Contracting Party’, unless qualified, can only mean a party to the Protocol, 
and not to any other treaty.

It is therefore hard to understand why the Diplomatic Conference made no 
allowance for a state which notified its accession at the start of or during 
hostilities to become party to Protocol I with immediate effect. The unfortu
nate result could be that a state which deposits its instrument of ratification 
while involved in a conflict would have to wait six months before becoming 
party to the Protocol.45

It has been shown how seriously the practice of reprisals undermines the 
binding force of humanitarian rules. The Diplomatic Conference therefore 
extended the prohibition of reprisals to cover all persons protected by the 
Conventions and Protocol I; it now includes reprisals against wounded, 
sick and shipwrecked members of the armed forces and civilians, military 
or civilian medical or religious personnel, military or civilian medical units, 
premises and transport, mortal remains and missing persons.46 Also 
forbidden are attacks by way of reprisals against the civilian population 
and individual civilians, against civilian objects, cultural objects and 
objects indispensable to the survival of the population, against the 
environment and against works and installations containing dangerous 
forces, such as dams, dykes and nuclear power plants used to generate 
electricity.47

The parallel existence of the 1949 Conventions and Protocol I raises the 
issue of the relationship between two successive treaties or groups of treaties 
which cover the same situations, but of which the second is less widely 
adopted than the first.

Since only those states that are party to the Conventions may also sub
scribe to Protocol I,48 three situations might arise:

a) In cases where all the belligerents are party to Protocol I, the Conventions 
will apply ‘as supplemented by this Protocol’; the same applies where a 
liberation movement engaged in armed conflict with a High Contracting 
Party makes a unilateral declaration in accordance with Article 96, para
graph 3, of the Protocol.49 If a provision in the Conventions deals with the 
same subject as a provision in the Protocol but diverges from it, the latter 
provision will prevail, provided that it does not adversely affect the situ
ation of protected persons as governed by the 1949 Conventions or 
restrict the rights which the Conventions confer upon them.50
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b) If not all belligerents are party to Protocol I, there are two distinct 
relationships:
•  Those which are party to the Protocol are bound by it both in their 

mutual relations and towards a belligerent which, though not party to 
the Protocol, has agreed to accept and apply its provisions.51

•  In relations between belligerents which are party only to the 
Conventions and have not given the latter undertaking, and between 
them and belligerents which are party to the Protocol, the Conventions 
alone will apply.

c) Lastly, if only one belligerent is party to Protocol I (or if none of them is), 
the Conventions alone will apply.

The binding force of Protocol II and the conditions governing its application 
raise particular problems which will be discussed in Chapter IIB, dealing with 
non-international armed conflicts (page 337-40).

3. The effects of the Additional Protocols with regard to the 
ICRC

Like the Geneva Conventions, there is nothing to prevent the Protocols grant
ing the ICRC rights which it is fully entitled to invoke, as well as obligations 
which are binding insofar as the Committee has agreed to them. This is 
confirmed in the first part of Article 81, paragraph 1, of the Protocol:

The Parties to the conflict shall grant to the International Committee of the Red 
Cross all facilities within their power so as to enable it to carry out the 
humanitarian functions assigned to it by the Conventions and this Protocol in 
order to ensure protection and assistance to the victims of conflicts ... 52

It is therefore clearly established that the Geneva Conventions and Protocol I 
assign humanitarian duties to the International Committee. But how could 
instruments of international law -  in other words, treaties -  assign tasks to 
any organization other than in the manner provided for by international law, 
namely by conferring rights and obligations?
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C H A P T E R  I I

GENERAL TREATY RULES 
APPLICABLE TO 

NON-INTERNATIONAL ARMED 
CONLLICTS

II-A. A R TI C LE  3 C O M M O N  T O  THE GE NE V A  
C O N V E N T I O N S  OF 12 A U G U S T  1949

1. The origins of Article 3

The civil wars in Russia and Spain had shown that it was possible to help the 
victims of internal conflicts -  but that in the absence of any legal basis, such 
action was extremely precarious.

Above all, those two wars had shown the need to draw up a legal 
framework applicable to non-international armed conflicts, in order to 
prevent a return to the atrocities inevitably produced by any fratricidal 
struggle.

This was one of the aims which the International Committee set itself at 
the start of the preparatory work which was to lead to the adoption of the 
1949 Conventions. No other issue was considered at such length, and very 
few others gave rise to such impassioned debates.

The difficulties were obviously enormous. The deep-seated resistance of 
governments to any international regulation of matters they consider to be of 
exclusive national jurisdiction is well known; states are never so concerned 
about their sovereignty as when they feel it is threatened.

Furthermore, the very concept of non-international armed conflict is mis
leading, giving the impression that all such struggles are the same. But they 
certainly are not, as can be seen when comparing internal conflicts with wars 
between nations.

The latter include all conflicts between two states or groups of states. The 
scale of the fighting and the relative power of the belligerents may vary enor
mously, but the fact that there are sovereign states on each side, each with its 
government, territory, population and regular armed forces, clearly puts all 
such conflicts in the same homogeneous category.

The same cannot be said for non-international conflicts. From a socio
logical point of view, there exists a wide variety of conflict situations ranging 
in an unbroken progression from local riots or isolated, sporadic acts of vio
lence to outright civil war between two organized groups separated by a front
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line, each controlling part of the national territory and the population. It is 
possible for one and the same conflict to escalate from one extreme of the 
scale to the other: an uprising, local at first, gradually spreads, to culminate 
in pitched battles resembling those of an international war.

Quite apart from the sensitivity of governments referred to above, it is easy 
to see the problems inherent in trying to establish a legal framework to cover 
such diverse situations.

Since there could be no question of applying the entirety of the Geneva 
Conventions to all situations of internal unrest -  in the case of riots or iso
lated and sporadic acts of violence it would have been incommensurate to do 
so -  two possibilities arose: either a) to apply all their provisions to a limited 
number of conflict situations, or b) to apply a limited number of humanitar
ian rules to all non-international armed conflicts.1

The Stockholm Conference had come out in favour of applying all provi
sions of the Geneva Conventions to non-international conflicts, although 
without specifying the threshold of violence beyond which they should take 
effect;2 the 1949 Diplomatic Conference therefore unhesitatingly chose the 
first option. However, as discussions wore on and draft after draft was 
debated, the Conference laid down conditions which were so restrictive that, 
according to experts, they would not have been met even in the Spanish Civil 
War.3 In other words, the Conference came close to adopting a set of rules 
which could never have been applied.

The French delegation deserves credit for extricating the Conference from 
that impasse: it proposed the reverse of what had first been considered, 
namely the adoption of a minimum of rules which could be applied in full to 
every non-international conflict, whatever its scale and duration, and 
however organized the insurgent faction might be.

The Conference thus came to adopt Article 3 common to the four Geneva 
Conventions of 1949, which is in effect a ‘convention in miniature’4 applica
ble to all non-international armed conflicts:

In the case of armed conflict not of an international character occurring in the 
territory of one of the High Contracting Parties, each Party to the conflict shall be 
bound to apply, as a minimum, the following provisions:

(1) Persons taking no active part in the hostilities, including members of armed 
forces who have laid down their arms and those placed hors de  c o m b a t by 
sickness, wounds, detention, or any other cause, shall in all circumstances he 
treated humanely, without any adverse distinction founded on race, colour, 
religion or faith, sex, birth or wealth, or any other similar criteria.
To this end, the following acts are and shall remain prohibited at any time and 
in any place whatsoever with respect to the above-mentioned persons:

(a) violence to life and person, in particular murder of all kinds, mutilation, 
cruel treatment and torture;

(b) taking of hostages;
(c) outrages upon personal dignity, in particular humiliating and degrading 

treatment;
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(d) the passing of sentences and the carrying out of executions without
previous judgment pronounced by a regularly constituted court, affording 
all the judicial guarantees which are recognized as indispensable by 
civilized peoples.

(2) The wounded and sick shall be collected and cared for.

An impartial humanitarian body, such as the International Committee of the Red 
Cross, may offer its services to the Parties to the conflict.

The Parties to the conflict should further endeavour to bring into force, by 
means of special agreements, all or part of the other provisions of the present 
Convention.

The application of the preceding provisions shall not affect the legal status of 
the Parties to the conflict.’5

2. The validity of Article 3

It is now necessary to look at the circumstances in which Article 3 is sup
posed to apply, and at its implications for the parties to a conflict.

The Diplomatic Conference has sometimes been criticized for not having 
defined the concept of ‘non-international armed conflict’, and for not having 
set the threshold beyond which an internal conflict would be subject to the 
provisions of Article 3.

These criticisms are unfounded; the intentions of the Conference leave no 
room for doubt. The field of application for Article 3 stems from its con
tents: it amounts to a set of minimum rules to be applied in all situations of 
non-international armed conflict.

This was stressed by the rapporteur of the working party which drew up 
Article 3:

M r Lamarle presented the text drawn up by the second Working Party . . . .  He 
pointed out that it offered in all cases and circumstances the chief advantage of 
permitting the automatic implementation of concrete and precise provisions which 
were the essence of humanitarian rules to be observed in cases of armed conflict 
not of an international character.6

The same point was made in the report by the Joint Committee to the Plenary 
Assembly of the Conference:

The Draft of the second Working Party ... abandons the idea of applying the 
Convention as a whole and also of defining the objective conditions which would 
make it obligatory. It repeats the words of the Stockholm text: ‘conflict not of an 
international character’ and lays down a minimum of humanitarian rules which 
both Parties are bound to respect.7

That Article 3 does indeed constitute a minimum  set of rules, intended to 
apply to all situations of non-international armed conflict, is therefore clear 
beyond question.
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The concept of ‘non-international armed conflict’, however, still needs to 
be defined. The 1949 Conference did not do so, to the (unwarranted) confu
sion of some experts. The fact is that only the widest possible interpretation 
of the term is compatible with the minimal content of the obligations which 
the article imposes on the parties to the conflict.

The Commission of Experts convened by the ICRC in October 1962 
understood this perfectly:

In the Commission’s opinion, the existence of an armed conflict, within the 
meaning of article 3, cannot be denied if the hostile action, directed against a 
legal government, is of a collective character and consists of a minimum of 
organization. In this respect and without these circumstances being necessarily 
cumulative, one should take into account such factors as the length of the conflict, 
the number and framework of the rebel groups, their installation or action on a 
part of the territory, the degree of insecurity, the existence of victims, the methods 
employed by the legal government to re-establish order, etc.8

The Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law confirmed this broad interpretation by 
giving a negative definition of non-international conflicts in Article 1, para
graph 2, of Protocol II : ‘This Protocol shall not apply to situations of inter
nal disturbances and tensions, such as riots, isolated and sporadic acts of 
violence and other acts of a similar nature, as not being armed conflicts.’ 
Conversely, any concerted, armed operation, any armed action of a collective 
nature and marked by a minimum of organization, constitutes a non
international armed conflict to which Article 3 will apply.

In practice, a government cannot deny the existence of an armed conflict, 
within the meaning of Article 3, when faced by collective armed action which 
cannot be suppressed by ordinary means, such as the police and the enforce
ment of ordinary criminal legislation. The use of the military and the promul
gation of special powers would, in the large majority of cases, be conclusive 
evidence that the situation in question is indeed an armed conflict in the sense 
of Article 3.

Article 3 therefore applies to all conflict situations which are neither inter
nal disturbances nor civil wars in which the government side has claimed for 
itself or recognized for its enemy the status of belligerent, but applies to all 
armed conflicts between these two extremes. In the event of a recognition of 
belligerency, most of the law of war -  hence most provisions of the Geneva 
Conventions as well -  becomes applicable, with the effect that the minimum 
provisions contained in Article 3 are subsumed in the implementation of a 
much wider set of rules.

The binding force of Article 3 for the parties to a conflict must now be con
sidered. Is the article equally binding on all parties, and if so, what is the 
basis for this?

There is no difficulty here with regard to the side which claims to be the 
legal government: as such, it is bound by its country’s ratification of or
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accession to the Geneva Conventions. As the 1949 Conference ruled out any 
conditions based on form or reciprocity, Article 3 applies immediately, irre
spective of any recognition of belligerent rights and whatever the supposed 
attitude of the opponent.

But what of the insurgent party? Is it bound by a treaty to which it has not 
subscribed? The 1949 Conference assumed without any hesitation that it 
was, but did not give any basis for this obligation which, according to one 
expert opinion, ‘... may be legal heresy, but ... necessary heresy’.9

For its part, the International Committee has sought to establish the 
binding force of Article 3 for the insurgent side on the basis of the effects of 
treaties with regard to individuals:

... insurgents are assumed to know article 3, and its application by them is 
compulsory when conditions so require. These provisions -  and herein lies the 
revolutionary innovation of this article -  must be applied by authorities which 
were not in existence when the state, by ratification or accession, became a party 
to the Conventions. Adherence to these Conventions is binding not only on the 
government, but also on the population of the state concerned.10

This explanation is hardly convincing.
As a general rule, an international treaty does not have any direct legal 

effects on individuals. In most cases such effects come about after a treaty 
passes into the domestic law of the contracting states,11 which thereafter 
becomes the direct source of the obligation.

Both state practice12 and international jurisprudence13 have, however, re
cognized that treaties can establish legal rules directly affecting individuals, if 
such is the intention of the contracting parties. There is nothing to prevent, 
a priori, a treaty granting rights to individuals, which they may insist on, or 
obligations which individuals are called upon to respect, irrespective of 
whether the treaty has passed into domestic legislation. What counts is the 
intention of the contracting parties.

But was this indeed the intention of the 1949 Diplomatic Conference? 
Eminent legal scholars have maintained that the laws and customs of war are 
based on the presumption that their provisions are binding not only on states 
but also on individuals;14 they do not, however, put forward any clear argu
ments in support of this view.

I believe that the question of the effects of the Geneva Conventions on indi
viduals cannot be decided without taking account of the content of the rules 
and of the entities or persons to whom they are addressed. It is, of course, 
quite clear that the vast majority of the rules are intended for the state and its 
institutions, and that their purpose is to impose obligations on parties to 
conflict which amount to rights for persons protected by the Conventions. 
On the other hand, the provisions designed to impose obligations on individ
uals are an exception; in every case they are obligations that arc concomitant 
to the exercise of the rights that the Conventions confer on protected 
persons.15
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The obligations imposed by Article 3 on parties to a conflict are of a differ
ent kind. Should it then be accepted that Article 3 derogates from the general 
tenor of the Geneva Conventions by imposing obligations on individuals 
which are binding in themselves and not as a corollary of certain rights? If so, 
it is regrettable that the Diplomatic Conference failed to clarify this point.

But however Article 3 is construed, there can be no question of invoking 
some supposedly general rule under which a state’s international obligations 
are equally binding on its citizens. No such rule exists.

So if one accepts that adherence, by ratification, accession or succession, to 
the Geneva Conventions entails obligations for all state institutions -  includ
ing members of the armed forces and the public services, it does not necess
arily follow that adherence is equally a source of obligations binding on 
individuals. Such obligations would have to be demonstrated, and to my 
knowledge no such demonstration has been made.

A second -  and, in my opinion, sounder -  explanation derives from the 
principle that a treaty is a commitment for the state as a continuing entity, 
and not just for the particular government which signed it. Therefore, any 
authority -  government or insurgent -  which claims leadership of the state 
and the right to exercise the power of the law is bound to respect the state’s 
international obligations.16 In the final analysis, the binding force of Article 3 
for an insurgent movement stems from that movement’s claim to represent 
the state.

However, there is another drawback to these two explanations.
Whatever the legal implications, for insurgents, of a state’s adherence to 

the Geneva Conventions, they can hardly be expected to feel that decisions 
taken by a government against which they have taken up arms, and whose 
legitimacy they challenge, constitute any obligation for them. All internal 
conflicts result from a rejection of allegiance and a disintegration of the social 
fabric; in such circumstances it would be illusory to think that legal argu
ments may be convincing. Insurgents challenge the authority of the ‘legal gov
ernment’ to represent the state -  and hence the validity of the state’s 
adherence to the Geneva Conventions; a secessionist movement contests the 
authority of the legal government to enter into commitments on behalf of the 
breakaway territory.

Therefore another way has to be found to assess the binding force of 
Article 3 for an insurgent movement. This, I believe, can only be done by 
taking into consideration the article’s content.

It must be borne in mind that Article 3 represents only a minimum set of 
essential rules which must be respected in all circumstances. Its fundamen
tal nature is highlighted both by the basic obligations it imposes on the 
parties to a conflict and by the wording of the article itself17 and of the 
preparatory w ork .18 At each stage of the drafting of Article 3, the Con
ference repeatedly stressed that it was to be no more than a minimum set of 
rules, which it hoped would be surpassed by the implementation of broader 
rules.19
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The provisions contained in the first paragraph of Article 3 are no more 
than the codification of existing customary rules, as is confirmed in the 
phrase the following acts are and shall remain prohibited at any time and 
in any place These are rules common to both international law and the 
domestic legislation of civilized nations,20 applicable to both peace and war; 
rules which, in fact, no insurgent movement could transgress without incur
ring the condemnation of the civilized world.21

Similarly, the mention of the right of initiative accorded to the ICRC and 
any other impartial humanitarian body is not of a constitutive nature; it is 
simply the confirmation of an existing right, as the Conference itself 
stressed.22

Since the third paragraph of the article is in the nature of an exhortation, 
and the purpose of the fourth is to limit the article’s legal effects without 
imposing any further obligation on the parties to it, the whole of Article 3 
must be seen essentially as restating customary law.

Article 3 furthermore responds to a requirement of humanity in seeking to 
uphold the most elementary humanitarian rules during an internal conflict, in 
other words those which are truly indispensable for a person’s survival. It 
also meets an important social need, since only through respect for its provi
sions can a relapse into the barbarity of darker days be avoided.

Finally, it should not be overlooked that the 189 states party to the Geneva 
Conventions have accepted Article 3 without reservations.23

The binding force of Article 3 therefore derives from the fundamental 
nature of the rules it contains and from their recognition by the entire inter
national community as being the absolute minimum needed to safeguard vital 
humanitarian interests. It also derives from international custom, the laws of 
humanity and the dictates of public conscience.

These rules are core standards that neither governments nor insurgent 
movements can possibly ignore without thereby exposing their own criminal 
nature and putting themselves totally beyond the pale of civilization. In com
plying with Article 3, an insurgent movement distinguishes itself from a dis
reputable band of outlaws.

Thus the binding force of Article 3 exists irrespective of the ratification of 
the Geneva Conventions by the state in question.24

The foregoing conclusion is as valid for the party claiming to be the legal 
government as it is for the insurgents, since there is little doubt that by virtue 
of international custom, the laws of humanity and the dictates of public con
science, a state not party to the Conventions is nonetheless bound by the 
basic rules contained in Article 3.25 This conclusion was moreover implicitly 
accepted by the spokesman of the only delegation which, from start to finish 
of the 1949 Conference, systematically opposed the adoption of any provi
sions concerning non-international armed conflicts.26

Although, strictly speaking, there is no international legislative authority 
whereby a majority would be allowed to impose decisions on a minority 
without the latter’s consent, it is certain that the international community
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does have the power to establish rules of a basic nature without which no 
international order could survive. As general international law, they apply to 
all subjects of the international legal order, and therefore also to insurgent 
movements. The basic humanitarian principles contained in Article 3 clearly 
form part of these rules.

ll-B.  P R O T O C O L  II A D D I T I O N A L  T O  THE 1949 
G E N E V A C O N V E N T I O N S

1. The origins of Protocol II

The numerous internal conflicts which have occurred since 1949 have fully 
confirmed the importance of Article 3. No other article of the new Geneva 
Conventions has so frequently been invoked, and it is certain that no other 
single article has achieved as much.

However, these conflicts have also shown its limitations. As a minimum set 
of rules, Article 3 offers victims of internal conflicts no more than rudimen
tary protection which, more often than not, should have been enhanced by 
the implementation of other provisions from the Conventions, such as those 
concerning help for wounded and sick combatants, the protection of medical 
units, the status of prisoners, the protection of civilians, relief operations, and 
so on. The fact is, though, that the belligerents have virtually never reached 
agreement on a wider application of the Conventions, with the result that 
Article 3 -  which should merely have been seen as a minimum guarantee, a 
kind of humanitarian safety net -  has all too often been regarded as the 
general standard for humanitarian protection in such situations.

It is therefore easy to understand the many calls for the protection of 
victims of internal conflicts to be increased by adopting new rules to supple
ment the provisions of Article 3.

The ICRC took the lead in this movement for change.27 Following the 
meetings of government experts in Geneva in 1971 and 1972, the ICRC for
mulated a draft protocol additional to the 1949 Geneva Conventions and 
relating to the protection of victims of non-international armed conflicts 
(Protocol II); this served as the basis for discussion at the Diplomatic 
Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of International 
Humanitarian Law which met in Geneva from 1974 to 1977.

This draft was first examined in the Conference Committees. In response to 
proposals by Western delegations, the Committees adopted several amend
ments designed to strengthen the protection of victims of non-international 
conflicts but which, in doing so, also increased the obligations imposed on 
the parties to a conflict. These proposals were undoubtedly motivated by 
genuine humanitarian concern, but they failed to take sufficient account of 
the reservations of a growing number of Third World countries. In fact, from
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the moment that Article 1, paragraph 4, of Protocol I was adopted, removing 
wars of national liberation from the category of internal conflicts and classi
fying them among international armed conflicts, a great many Third World 
governments lost all interest in Protocol II. They felt considerable misgivings 
about the adoption of rules that were likely to curtail their freedom of action 
in quelling insurgency and safeguarding their still-fragile national unity. 
When the Committees ended their work, there were good reasons for suppos
ing that the resulting draft would fail to garner the two-thirds support needed 
to ensure its adoption by the plenary assembly.

At this point the Pakistan delegation proposed replacing the draft produced 
by the Committees,28 which had forty-seven articles, with a new draft of 
twenty-eight articles, heavily watered down and from which all provisions 
substantially reducing the freedom of action of parties to a conflict had been 
deleted.29 While the Committees had spent the greater part of seventy-seven 
meetings discussing the ICRC’s draft30 -  not to mention countless meetings of 
working parties -  the Plenary Assembly rushed through its examination of 
the Pakistan project in only six meetings, in an atmosphere reminiscent of a 
closing-down sale.31

After the adoption of Protocol II, some twenty delegations made it clear 
that although they had agreed to a consensus, it was not because they 
approved of the new rules it contained, but only because they had not wanted 
to prevent its adoption by other states. In the event of a vote, these delega
tions would have abstained.32 The façade of consensus had begun to crack 
even before the Final Act was signed.

Let there be no illusions: despite the last-minute rescue operation carried 
out by the Pakistan delegation, the story of Protocol II is a tale of ship
wreck.33

2. The binding force of Protocol II

The material field of application of Protocol II is stated in Article I, 
paragraph 1:

This Protocol, which develops and supplements Article 3 common to the Geneva 
Conventions of 12 August 1949 without modifying its existing conditions of 
application, shall apply to all armed conflicts which are not covered by Article 1 
of the Protocol Additional to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949, and 
relating to the Protection of Victims of International Armed Conflicts (Protocol I) 
and which take place in the territory of a High Contracting Party between its 
armed forces and dissident armed forces or other organized armed groups which, 
under responsible command, exercise such control over a part of its territory as to 
enable them to carry out sustained and concerted military operations and to 
implement this Protocol.

Protocol IPs field of application is therefore more restricted than that of 
Article 3 of the Conventions: whereas the latter applies to all non



Treaty Rules and Non-International Conflicts 339

international armed conflicts, the Protocol applies only to those which meet a 
number of given material conditions. Below the threshold of hostilities 
defined in Article 1 of the Protocol, Article 3 alone applies; above that thresh
old, Article 3 and the Protocol apply equally.

But make no mistake: the application of Protocol II is determined by the 
de facto existence of certain circumstances and does not depend on whether 
their existence is recognized by the parties to a conflict. This view is confirmed 
by the fact that the Diplomatic Conference rejected a proposal by Colombia to 
make the application of the Protocol subject to the acknowledgement of these 
circumstances by the government of the country concerned.34

Here the question arises as to the binding force of Protocol II for the 
parties to a conflict.

With regard to the party claiming to be the legal government, the answer is 
clear. It is bound by the state’s adherence to the Protocol.

But what of the insurgent party? Article 5 of the ICRC’s draft included a 
provision relating to the rights and duties of the parties to a conflict: ‘The 
rights and duties of the parties to the conflict under the present Protocol are 
equally valid for all of them.’33 In support of its proposal, the ICRC made the 
following comment:

The experts several times voiced their concern that the insurgent party might only 
be lightly bound by the Protocol, and the view was expressed that it would be 
desirable to make an attempt to strengthen its obligations. In this regard, the 
present draft follows a technique similar to the one adopted in common Article 3: 
an engagement entered into by the state is not only binding upon the government 
but also upon the constituted authorities and the private individuals who are on 
the national territory, upon whom certain obligations are thus imposed; this is a 
technique frequently adopted in contemporary international law. Article 5 implies 
that it is this same technique that is followed in the present draft and clearly 
indicates that the rights and duties of private individuals extend over a range that 
is identical to that of the rights and duties of state organs.36

So once again, the ICRC sought to establish the basis for the Protocol’s 
binding force on insurgents on the theory of the effect of treaties on individu
als. As indicated above, this theory must be viewed with serious reservations. 
In the case in point, one cannot help wondering whether the ICRC was not 
mistaking its own high hopes for the reality of international legal relations.

However that may be, the Diplomatic Conference rejected draft article 5 
along with all the other provisions which would have established identical 
rights and obligations for both governments and insurgents.37 This made it 
questionable to rely on the theory referred to above. Nor can the foregoing 
conclusions reached with regard to Article 3 be applied to Protocol II, since 
unlike that article it does not represent a minimum set of rules accepted by 
the entire international community.

Having turned down draft article 5, the Diplomatic Conference should 
have provided for some other means of giving the Protocol binding force 
vis-à-vis insurgents. It did not do so.
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Under the circumstances -  and given the current level of ratifications of 
Protocol II -  I do not believe that this treaty constitutes a source of rights and 
obligations for an insurgent movement which has not agreed to accept them. 
The failure of the Conference to establish any procedure allowing such a 
movement to undertake to respect the Protocol can only be deeply regretted.

It is as though an architect built a house and forgot to include an entrance 
door.

3. The effects of Protocol I I  on the ICRC

In seeking to determine the effects of Protocol II on the ICRC, it must be 
remembered that at the last minute the Diplomatic Conference rejected the 
draft compiled by its Committees, which was based on the ICRC’s own pro
posals. It did so in favour of another draft, some of whose provisions -  in 
particular Article 18, paragraph 2 -  risk being interpreted in a sense quite 
contrary to that of the proposals put forward by the ICRC.

The International Committee would therefore have been justified in stating 
that it could not be bound by these new provisions.

Since then, however, it has consistently urged governments to become 
party to Protocol II. It must therefore be concluded that the ICRC has 
accepted the Protocol’s contents, while stressing the fact that its own univer
sally recognized right of humanitarian initiative has been entirely preserved. 
Indeed, it is unthinkable that the ICRC would ever have accepted provisions 
or interpretations which fell short of the provisions of Article 3 of the 1949 
Geneva Conventions.
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CUSTOMARY INTERNATIONAL LAW

Custom is the lord of all.
Pindar

1. Introduction

Does the International Committee possess rights or obligations that are 
founded in customary law, and which are therefore binding on subjects of the 
international legal order, irrespective of any formal treaty obligations?

Before seeking to answer this question, we must define what we mean by 
‘customary international law’.

It is generally acknowledged that international custom is established as a 
result of a regular practice being recognized as law. Custom is therefore com
posed of two elements. The first is uniformity of practice, in other words the 
continuous repetition of the same behaviour over the years: the similarity of 
positions adopted in similar situations by different subjects of law provides 
evidence of the existence of a sufficiently extensive and uniform practice. It is 
a factual element (usus), present when the behaviour of subjects of law is 
supported by a sufficient number of precedents. However, the existence of 
corroborative precedents does not in itself establish the existence of a legal 
rule, since these precedents might have come about for the sake of expedi
ency, with those concerned reserving the right to adopt a different course on 
another occasion if they saw fit. For there to be a customary rule -  and here 
the second constituent element of customary law comes into play -  there 
must also be recognition that this continuous and uniform practice corre
sponds to a necessity or duty; in conforming to it, subjects of law must be 
convinced that they are exercising a right or fulfilling an obligation. The 
binding force of custom flows from this very conviction. It is the intellectual 
element of custom which jurists call opinio juris sive necessitatis, in other 
words belief in the existence of a right or an obligation.1

A customary rule therefore arises from the conjunction of two elements: 
uniform practice and legal conviction. Article 38 of the Statute of the 
International Court of Justice defines custom as ‘a general practice accepted 
as law’.2

Having defined our terms, we can now return to the question: does the 
ICRC have rights and obligations founded in international customary law?

To look first at the position of the International Committee itself, although 
the ICRC has constantly referred to what it calls its ‘tradition’, its ‘traditional 
tasks’ and its ‘traditional mandate’, I am unaware of any documentary
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evidence that the Committee has invoked international custom as a source of 
any rights, powers and obligations it might possess.

There is no doubt that the notion of ‘tradition’ implies the continuity of 
doctrine or a regular practice; it therefore embraces the element of con
stancy and uniformity indispensable to the establishment of a legal rule. 
However, it does not necessarily include the notion of legal conviction, the 
acknowledgement of a practice accepted as law. In any case, the notion of 
tradition is not defined in international law and is not really part of the 
legal vocabulary.

So the question cannot be answered simply by identifying tradition with 
custom, for while the two concepts are similar, they are not quite the same.

Nor can it be argued that the ICRC has no rights and obligations under 
customary law merely because it has never invoked that law as a source of its 
rights and obligations. There are other reasons why it may not have done so. 
Two of these should be mentioned.

a) Surprising though it may seem, the ICRC has no complete record of its 
own practice. To establish the existence of a customary rule, it would be 
necessary to carry out exhaustive archival research, examine numerous 
precedents, analyse the ICRC’s correspondence with various governments, 
and so on. Given the pressure of the ICRC’s operational work, such a 
task would be out of the question.

b) The existence of a customary rule must be proved. The difficulties in 
doing so cannot be over-stated, even in a well-established case such as 
that of the SS Lotus, which came before the Permanent Court of 
International Justice.3 It is not sufficient to establish the existence of prece
dents -  it must also be shown that these precedents result from a legal 
conviction, and to do this one has to know the underlying intentions of 
the governments concerned, which they are rarely inclined to specify.

The ICRC is a charitable organization. Even when it has no doubt itself 
about its rights, it is above all anxious to avoid becoming embroiled in legal 
controversies which might paralyse its practical work for people it is man
dated to protect. When it is unable to base its work on a precise legal provi
sion, whose interpretation and binding force are unquestionable, it prefers 
either to do so on its right of humanitarian initiative or else to appeal to the 
belligerents’ good will. So the fact that it does not enter into arguments of a 
legal nature should not be taken to imply the absence of any legal conviction 
on its part.

As no conclusions can be drawn from the Committee’s public statements, 
the question whether the ICRC possesses rights and obligations under cus
tomary law remains open. It must therefore be considered in greater depth, 
distinguishing between the substantive rules and the procedural rules. Among 
the latter, the only one which merits close study as to its possible customary 
basis is that which grants the ICRC a right of proposal -  generally termed its 
right o f  humanitarian initiative.
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2. The substantive rules

The first part of this book described the action taken by the ICRC during the 
main conflicts which took place between its foundation and the end of the 
Second World War and highlighted the extraordinary number of precedents 
created by the Committee through its efforts to protect the victims of war. 
Particularly striking was the ICRC’s consistent conduct in three areas of 
work: the activities of the Central Tracing Agency, visits to prisoners, and 
relief operations for war victims -  the wounded and sick, prisoners of war 
and civilians.

These precedents undoubtedly prove the existence of a regular practice. 
Even if the International Committee is thought to play no part in the estab
lishment of public international law -  a view I do not share -  it is nonetheless 
clear that governments have responded to the ICRC’s initiatives and agreed 
to co-operate with it. As the ICRC cannot force its services upon unwilling 
recipients, not one of its activities could take place without the acceptance of 
belligerent and neutral states. Hence, the consistent practice of the ICRC 
induces a generally uniform attitude of governments.

A detailed examination of the activities carried out by the ICRC with the 
belligerent states’ consent, and sometimes at their request, reveals enough 
concurring precedents to deduce the existence of a constant and uniform 
practice. The material element needed for the establishment of a customary 
rule is there.

Yet does this amount to legal conviction? In other words, do we have that 
indispensable intellectual component of custom, the opinio juris sive 
necessitatis?

In seeking an answer, primary consideration must be given to the ICRC’s 
practice during the two world wars. As has been seen, the International 
Committee was able to carry out its activities in almost all the belligerent 
states, as well as in most of the neutral countries housing civilian refugees or 
interned members of the armed forces. The factors impeding the ICRC’s 
work -  in particular Germany’s attitude towards Soviet prisoners of war, the 
inhabitants of occupied territories and civilian detainees, and that of Japan 
towards Allied prisoners of war -  were ruled illegal by the international mili
tary tribunals at Nuremberg and Tokyo, and do not in themselves constitute 
an obstacle to the establishment of a customary rule.4

Was such consistency of conduct on the part of the vast majority of bel
ligerents involved in two world wars merely a matter of expediency, or was it 
a sign that they acknowledged a legal obligation?

The latter is indeed more likely. But for any degree of certainty, the reasons 
why the governments decided to accept the ICRC’s offers of services would 
have to be closely examined. Their reasons were not necessarily identical, for 
although many governments probably did believe that granting certain facili
ties to the ICRC was a humanitarian duty, or at least necessary in order to 
conform to the minimum standard which international law guarantees to
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foreigners,5 expediency may also have played a part, particularly their desire 
to ensure, by maintaining reciprocity, the protection of their own nationals in 
enemy hands. A study of the governments’ motivations would call for 
research far beyond the scope of this book. On the basis of the information 
available, their acknowledgement of a legal obligation can only be 
presumed.6

However, the reasoning of the International Committee itself must also be 
taken into account.

The ICRC is guided by the conviction that it is not only empowered to 
take initiatives to protect the victims of war, but that it also has a humanitar
ian mandate under which it is obliged to carry out specific tasks to protect 
and assist those victims; in particular, these include taking practical steps to 
operate the Central Tracing Agency, to visit prisoners of war and civilian 
internees and to carry out relief operations. The Committee does not consider 
these as optional activities, to be undertaken or not according to circum
stances or its own wishes, but as duties which the international community 
has entrusted to it and which it must fulfil. Even before it called for the 
authority vital for the accomplishment of its task, the ICRC saw itself as 
having duties which made certain forms of conduct mandatory for it.

This conviction is expressed in its Statutes; those of 10 March 1921, 
revised in 1930, state that the ICRC’s particular function is

to be a neutral intermediary whose intervention is recognized as necessary, 
especially in cases of war, civil war or internal strife... [to] coordinate efforts to 
relieve victims of conflict from the suffering which results from war...,  [and to] 
perform the duties assigned to it by the International Conventions.7

Similarly, the Statutes adopted on 21 June 1973 and last revised in May 1991 
state that the role of the ICRC shall be in particular

to undertake the tasks incumbent upon it under the Geneva Conventions, to work 
for the faithful application of international humanitarian law applicable in armed 
conflicts and to take cognizance of any complaints based on alleged breaches of 
that law, [to] endeavour at all times -  as a neutral institution whose humanitarian 
work is carried out particularly in time of international and other armed conflicts 
or internal strife -  to ensure the protection of and assistance to military and civil
ian victims of such events and of their direct results [and to] ensure the operation 
of the Central Tracing Agency as provided in the Geneva Conventions.8

This conviction is also expressed in the Committee’s offers of services. In its 
messages to the belligerents in September 1939, the ICRC stated that it had 
‘the duty’, as soon as hostilities began, to propose the organization in Geneva 
of a central agency for information on prisoners of war. As a corollary 
to ‘this obligation’, it said it was immediately taking the measures required to 
begin operating the agency. Among other things, the ICRC also referred to 
‘its humanitarian task’ and to the need to ‘assume the humanitarian func
tions conferred on it’.9
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Thus, even in September 1939, the ICRC considered that a humanitarian 
mission had been assigned to it and that it was consequently duty-bound, if 
not to achieve results, at least to pursue a certain course of action, namely to 
provide protection and assistance to the victims of conflicts. The ICRC’s 
subsequent practice, its wide-ranging activities during the Second World 
War and in the many conflicts since 1945, its successes and its failures, have 
all combined to strengthen its belief that it holds a humanitarian mandate 
which obliges it not only to offer its services but also to carry out a set of 
prescribed activities whenever the parties to a conflict give it the scope to do 
so. It is utterly inconceivable that the Committee should regard its own prac
tice over the years, the long series of interventions described in the preceding 
chapters, as being the result of mere expediency or chance. The accumula
tion of precedent imposes obligations upon it, if only by virtue of the prin
ciple of impartiality which requires it to be equally at the service of all. 
There can be no doubt that the ICRC’s practice is the expression of a legal 
conviction.

Nor can there be any doubt that this conviction is shared by the interna
tional community. The Geneva Conventions and Protocol I grant the ICRC 
rights and prerogatives which can only be seen as the corollary of the human
itarian duties assigned to it. It would be hard to accept, for example, that the 
Third Convention could oblige the detaining power to transmit lists, capture 
cards and other documents to the Central Tracing Agency10 without the 
ICRC being obliged to use these sources of information to relieve the mental 
suffering brought on by captivity. Similarly, how could there be an obligation 
on the detaining power to the effect that ‘The special position of the 
International Committee of the Red Cross [in the field of relief operations] 
shall be recognized and respected at all times’,11 unless the ICRC had specific 
responsibilities in terms of assistance to prisoners of war. Thus, the rights 
and prerogatives bestowed on the ICRC by the Geneva Conventions and 
Protocol I -  which amount to obligations for the belligerents -  must be seen 
as the counterpart of the ICRC’s humanitarian tasks.

In any case, the ICRC’s humanitarian mandate was explicitly recognized 
by the 1949 Diplomatic Conference: Resolution 11 stated that:

... the Geneva Conventions require the International Committee of the Red Cross 
to be ready at all times and in all circumstances to fulfil the humanitarian tasks 
entrusted to it by these Conventions . . . ,12

Article 81, paragraph 1, of Protocol I likewise stipulates that:

The Parties to the conflict shall grant to the International Committee of the Red 
Cross all facilities within their power so as to enable it to carry out the 
hu m anitarian  fun ction s  assigned to it by the Conventions and this Protocol in 
order to ensure protection and assistance to the victims of conflicts ....

It is clearly established, therefore, that the ICRC has been entrusted with 
humanitarian tasks by the international community.
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Are these humanitarian duties founded in conventional law? The 
Diplomatic Conferences of 1949 and 1974-77 appear to have thought so, 
without really having studied the question.13 It merits examination.

As mentioned above, the ICRC already believed in 1939 that it had been 
assigned humanitarian functions which required it to fulfil certain cor
responding obligations. However, these obligations were not laid down by the 
1929 Prisoners-of-War Code, Articles 79 and 88 of which merely gave it the 
right to make proposals. They could therefore stem only from customary law.

This situation was little changed by the 1949 and 1974-7 Conferences, as 
can be seen from the tasks and obligations assigned to the ICRC by the 
Conventions and Protocol I: it is invited to lend its good offices to facilitate 
the establishment and recognition of hospital and safety zones and local
ities;14 it must obtain approval for the delegates it wishes to appoint to visit 
prisoners of war and interned civilians;15 at the request of the detaining 
power of prisoners of war, it must appoint the neutral members of the Mixed 
Medical Commissions set up to examine sick and wounded prisoners and, in 
agreement with that power, settle the terms of service of these nominees;16 if 
no Protecting Power has been designated, the ICRC must offer its help to the 
parties to the conflict with a view to designating such a Power17 and, if 
requested by the detaining power of protected persons, it must assume the 
duties performed by Protecting Powers;18 finally, the ICRC must keep lists, 
available to the High Contracting Parties, of qualified personnel trained to 
facilitate the application of the Conventions and of Protocol I, and in particu
lar the activities of the Protecting Powers.19

Obviously, the list of duties and obligations assigned to the ICRC by the 
Conventions and Protocol I by no means covers its entire humanitarian 
mandate. It is no more than a series of disconnected obligations which, 
together, do not make up a coherent whole.20

Yet that mandate does exist, and the international community has recog
nized its importance. Its coherence is the outcome of long practical experience 
and a host of precedents. Its source lies in customary law: on the one hand it 
stems from the Committee’s practice and its conviction that it is vested with a 
humanitarian mandate which imposes obligations upon it; on the other hand, 
it comes from the acceptance of that legal conviction by the international com
munity and state practice. Only a few isolated parts of the mandate are 
expressed in the Conventions, in the form of obligations assigned to the ICRC.

To sum up the foregoing analysis:

a) The International Committee is convinced that it has been given a human
itarian mandate which imposes certain obligations upon it.

b) This conviction is shared by the international community.
c) The foundation for the said mandate lies mainly in the ICRC’s practice 

and in international customary law.

If it is accepted that the ICRC has been given humanitarian duties -  with the 
attendant rights and obligations -  of a customary nature, should it not also
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be accepted that through its work it contributes to the development of cus
tomary international humanitarian law? For such is indeed the case. The 
history of the ICRC shows that it has played, and continues to play, a major 
part in that development, in particular by the implementation of its univer
sally recognized right of humanitarian initiative.

3. The right of humanitarian initiative21

When, on the evening of June 24th 1859, Henry Dunant arrived near the 
battlefield at Solferino, he did not stop to ask himself whether he had the right 
to call together a few volunteers and give help and comfort to the wounded 
and dying, he simply took the initiative to do it.22

It is impossible to ignore the symbolic impact of Dunant’s gesture. It high
lights an essential feature of the Red Cross: the spontaneous action of any 
charitable person seeking to relieve human suffering transcends all rules and 
regulations. All the work of the Red Cross for the victims of war originates 
from this first initiative.

In the same way, the history of the ICRC is punctuated by a succession of 
initiatives. They began with the Conferences of 1863 and 1864 which 
brought the Red Cross into being and led to the adoption of the original 
Geneva Convention. Then came the Committee’s countless initiatives to 
protect war victims, especially the Basel Agency to help wounded military 
personnel and the work to provide assistance to able-bodied prisoners of war 
in the 1870 Franco-Prussian War, the efforts to protect prisoners of war 
during the First World War, and the opening of the Civilian Section of the 
International Prisoners of War Agency in October 1914, as well as the 
Committee’s intervention in the Russian and Spanish civil wars. More 
recently, there were the various activities undertaken during World War II as 
a result of the Committee’s initiatives. Apart from a few rare exceptions 
where its help was requested by the parties to a conflict, every activity carried 
out by the ICRC can be traced back to an initiative taken by it on some 
occasion.

This gradual accumulation of precedents could not fail to have legal impli
cations: the fact that governments frequently agreed that the ICRC could take 
initiatives, or at least submit proposals for improving the fate of war victims, 
led to it being granted a prerogative generally known as the ‘right of human
itarian initiative’.

This prerogative was first recognized by the 1929 Diplomatic Conference. 
After confirming that the ICRC had the right to propose, to parties to a 
conflict, the organization of a Central Prisoners of War Agency, the 
Conference made it clear that this was not the full extent of the ICRC’s 
authority. Article 79, paragraph 3, of the Prisoners-of-War Code stated: 
‘These provisions shall not be interpreted as restricting the humanitarian 
work of the International Red Cross Committee.’
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The right of humanitarian initiative is stated in a more general way in 
Article 88 of the Code, after provisions concerning the mandate of the 
Protecting Powers:

The foregoing provisions do not constitute any obstacle to the humanitarian work 
which the International Red Cross Committee may perform for the protection of 
prisoners of war with the consent of the belligerents concerned.

This article, adopted by the Conference without discussion,23 is in the section 
dealing with supervision of the Convention’s application.24 The initiatives 
referred to here are therefore primarily those that the ICRC may take with 
regard to supervision.25 However, the article does not prevent the Committee 
from taking initiatives in any other sphere, subject to the consent of the 
governments concerned.

The expression ‘right of initiative’ is not, in fact, found in the Convention. 
But by putting the text of Articles 79 and 88 in the positive form, it becomes 
clear that the ICRC has the right to undertake -  subject to the consent of the 
parties to the conflict concerned -  activities other than those expressly men
tioned in the Convention. This is none other than the right of humanitarian 
initiative, and the ICRC interpreted the two articles in this way; it adapted its 
own Statutes to conform to the new Conventions by introducing the follow
ing clause: ‘It is free to take ... any humanitarian initiative which comes 
within its traditional role’.26

There was no debate within the Committee over the inclusion of this 
clause, suggesting that the ICRC saw it as no more than ‘the clear expression 
of a right which it already enjoyed and which had gradually been consoli
dated, notably since the 1914-1918 war’.27

The right of humanitarian initiative was the main basis for all the ICRC’s 
activities during World War II.28

The 1949 Diplomatic Conference took the ICRC’s practice into account 
when it included its right of humanitarian initiative in the general provisions 
making up the first chapter of the new Conventions. Common Article 
9/9/9/10 states:

The provisions of the present Convention constitute no obstacle to the human
itarian activities which the International Committee of the Red Cross or any 
other impartial humanitarian organization may, subject to the consent of the 
Parties to the conflict concerned, undertake for the protection of [those persons 
protected by each Convention), and for their relief.29

This article met with no opposition, either at the Seventeenth International 
Conference of the Red Cross or at the Diplomatic Conference.30 

Its inclusion in the 1949 Conventions has two crucial implications:

a) By repeating the article in all four Conventions, the Conference clearly 
wanted to show that the International Committee was empowered to take 
initiatives for the protection and assistance of all persons protected by the 
Conventions: the sick and wounded in armies in the field; the sick,
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wounded and shipwrecked of armed forces at sea; prisoners of war; and 
civilians.

b) By placing it among the general provisions of the new Conventions, 
the Conference stressed that the right of humanitarian initiative covered 
the whole field of application of the Conventions, and that none of the 
Conventions’ provisions restricted the ICRC’s authority to take initiatives 
in aid of conflict victims.31

The 1974-77 Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and 
Development of International Humanitarian Law confirmed the ICRC’s right 
of initiative in the second part of Article 81, paragraph 1, of Protocol I:

The Parties to the conflict shall grant to the International Committee of the 
Red Cross all facilities within their power so as to enable it to carry out the 
humanitarian functions assigned to it by the Conventions and this Protocol 
in order to ensure protection and assistance to the victims of conflicts; the 
International Committee of the Red Cross may also carry out any other 
humanitarian activities in favour of these victims, subject to the consent of 
the Parties to the conflict concerned.32

This article, adopted by consensus in Commission I and then in plenary,33 is 
a restatement of the law as it stands. Its wording, however, has the merit of 
making a precise distinction between the tasks that the Committee is fully 
authorized by the Conventions or the Protocol to undertake, namely those 
to which the contracting parties have given their prior consent by virtue of 
their adherence to the said treaties, and on the other hand the additional 
activities which the ICRC might undertake on the basis of its right of initia
tive and for which the agreement of the parties concerned must be obtained 
in each case.

In the case of non-international armed conflicts, the right of initiative is 
confirmed by Article 3 common to the four Geneva Conventions: ‘An impar
tial humanitarian body, such as the International Committee of the Red 
Cross, may offer its services to the Parties to the conflict.’34 

There is no similar provision in Protocol II. This omission does not, 
however, have any legal consequences, as the Protocol develops and supple
ments Article 3 without altering its conditions of application, and as the 
field of application of Protocol II is more limited than that of Article 3, 
with the effect that all situations covered by the Protocol are also covered 
by Article 3.35 The International Committee can therefore invoke the right 
of initiative confirmed in Article 3 for any situation covered by Protocol II. 
The head of the ICRC delegation to the Diplomatic Conference emphasized 
this point, and several other delegations agreed to the deletion of a draft 
article relating to the ICRC in Protocol II only on condition that its removal 
would not weaken the ICRC’s authority.36

The ICRC’s right of initiative is expressly provided for in the Statutes of 
the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement, revised by the 
Eighteenth International Conference (Toronto, 1952) and the Twenty-fifth
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International Conference (Geneva, 1986). Article 5, paragraph 3, stipulates 
that:

The International Committee may take any humanitarian initiative which 
comes within its role as a specifically neutral and independent institution and 
intermediary, and may consider any question requiring examination by such an 
institution.37

Furthermore, the reference to the Committee’s right of humanitarian initia
tive, which first appeared in its Statutes in 1930, has been maintained in all 
subsequent revisions. Thus, Article 4 of the ICRC’s Statutes of 21 June 1973, 
revised in 1977, 1982, 1988 and 1991, after describing the specific duties of 
the ICRC, states:

The ICRC may take any humanitarian initiative which comes within its role as a 
specifically neutral and independent institution and intermediary, and may con
sider any question requiring examination by such an institution.38

Thus the Committee’s right of humanitarian initiative is firmly rooted in both 
current conventional law and in the statutory rules of the Red Cross.

This being said, three questions remain to be answered: what are the 
formal sources of the right of initiative, what are its contents and what are its 
limits? Lastly, consideration should be given to the reasons for granting the 
ICRC such a right, in order to understand more fully its significance and 
scope.

Let us begin with the sources of the right of initiative. In view of the many 
provisions in the Conventions and its mention in the Statutes of the 
Movement, it might well be supposed that it is founded in those texts. 
However, this is not the complete answer, as reference to the discussions of 
the 1929 Diplomatic Conference will show.

Article 88 of the Prisoners-of-War Code states: ‘The foregoing provisions 
do not constitute any obstacle to the humanitarian work which the 
International Red Cross Committee may perform , ..’39 

The negative form used in the 1929 Convention -  and repeated almost 
word for word in the 1949 versions -  leaves not the slightest doubt: the 
Convention was not granting the ICRC any new rights, but only confirming a 
competence it already enjoyed.

This conclusion is corroborated by the preparatory work40 and by the 
closing address given on 24 July 1929 by the chairman of the commission 
which had drawn up the Code:

... we have succeeded in taking account of both the need to define and strengthen 
the position of the Protecting Powers and the equally important need not to 
diminish the field of action of the International Committee of the Red Cross.41

The same conclusions can be drawn with regard to the mention of the right 
of humanitarian initiative in Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions. In its report 
to the Joint Committee of the Diplomatic Conference, the special committee 
responsible for studying the question of the protection of victims of non
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international conflicts stated on three occasions that ‘the right of initiative of 
the International Committee of the Red Cross or any other impartial human
itarian body was safeguarded’.42 Obviously, it is not possible to safeguard 
something that does not already exist. This proves that the Conference was 
merely upholding a right that the Committee had already acquired by virtue 
of its past practice and which it had made considerable use of during the 
Russian and Spanish civil wars and the conflict in Upper Silesia.

Whether relating to international or non-international armed conflicts, the 
mention of the right of initiative in the Geneva Conventions had but one 
purpose: to confirm a prerogative which the Committee already possessed 
and which was founded in customary law. This prerogative stems from the 
many proposals made by the ICRC on its own initiative, and from the gov
ernments’ response to these proposals. In fact, it is true to say that while gov
ernments often questioned the suitability of an initiative, there have been 
hardly any cases where a government contested the ICRC’s right to submit 
proposals for the benefit of war victims.43 The ICRC’s initiatives have con
cerned every state in the international community: governments to which the 
Committee’s proposals were directly addressed, either as belligerents or as 
neutrals which had agreed to accept military internees or civilian refugees, 
and countries that were called on to support the ICRC’s initiatives by provid
ing financial backing or relief goods or by granting exemptions or other facil
ities for the transit of people, mail or goods. The Committee’s right of 
initiative is therefore part of customary law. It is maintained and confirmed 
in current treaty law and in the Statutes of the Red Cross.44

The importance of this conclusion is far more than theoretical. It has three 
major consequences:

a) As part of customary law, the right of humanitarian initiative is not 
restricted to the field of application of the Geneva Conventions. 
Consequently, even before the adoption of Article 3 common to the 1949 
Conventions, the right of initiative entitled the ICRC to make proposals 
with a view to relieving the suffering of victims of internal conflicts, as it 
did in Russia, in Upper Silesia and in Spain. Similarly, the ICRC may 
today use the right of initiative to propose measures to protect and assist 
the victims of internal disturbances and tensions, even though these situ
ations are not covered by the Conventions.45

b) As part of customary law, the right of initiative is not confined to persons 
protected by the Geneva Conventions. This enabled the ICRC, during 
both world wars, to make proposals for the benefit of civilian victims, in 
particular internees.

c) As part of customary law, the right of initiative allows the ICRC to make 
proposals to states that are not -  or not yet -  party to the Geneva 
Conventions, for instance to the Soviet Union during the Second World 
War. Although the USSR was not party to the Prisoners-of-War Code, it 
agreed to consider the proposals made by the ICRC and enter into negoti
ations with it. For a long time there were hopes of a successful outcome.
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Is it possible to determine the content of the right of humanitarian initiative? 
At first sight, it might seem to have no specific content -  indeed, such a right 
should by its very nature be free of any rigid definition.

Yet the ICRC’s freedom of interpretation is not as wide as might appear.
In the first place, it is a right of humanitarian initiative. Any action envis

aged within its scope must therefore be directed towards a humanitarian end: 
that is, it must be concerned with ‘the condition of man, considered solely as 
a human being without regard to the value which he represents as a military, 
political, professional or other unit’.46

Secondly, it is clear from common Article 9/9/9/10 and Article 3 that the 
right of initiative is granted to the ICRC as an impartial humanitarian organ
ization. This provision means that the ICRC, when exercising that right, has 
the duty to observe impartiality vis-à-vis the parties concerned, a duty which 
requires it to make its services equally available to all belligerents.

And finally, if it is accepted that the right of initiative is founded in the 
ICRC’s own practice, it must also be accepted that that very practice in turn 
imposes its own obligations on the ICRC, requiring it in particular to remain 
true to its own tradition and respect the principles that have guided its work 
since its foundation.

The right of initiative is also subject to a strict limitation: the consent of the 
parties to the conflict concerned. This ensures that national sovereignty is 
fully respected.

Yet make no mistake: while this provision limits the ICRC’s power to carry 
out the activities it has in mind, it does not restrict its right to propose a 
course of action. The parties’ consent is required to implement proposals, not 
to make them; that right is fully reserved. Both state practice and the relevant 
treaty provisions make this absolutely clear.47

Because of the limits imposed by the obligation to obtain the relevant 
parties’ consent, the right of humanitarian initiative is really a right of pro
posal, for if one has the right to take some course of action only with the per
mission of the state, it means that one has the right only to propose that 
course of action.48 There could be two possible outcomes to any ICRC pro
posal: rejection, in which case things remain as they are, with the government 
concerned taking responsibility for the consequences, or acceptance, with the 
agreement between the ICRC and the party concerned becoming the legal 
basis for the proposed activity.

In such circumstances, the practical benefit of a right which is so narrowly 
restricted might well seem questionable. Indeed, any institution or individual 
may submit proposals to the authorities of their own or another country. If 
the consent of the warring parties concerned must be obtained in any case, 
what is so special about the right of humanitarian initiative? Does it have any 
value at all?

It certainly does. Although restricted by the need to obtain the consent of 
the authorities concerned, the right of initiative remains vitally important on 
three counts.
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First, the International Committee works in highly volatile situations. 
Armed conflict can create such tensions that any proposal may be viewed 
with suspicion, especially in cases of internal conflict; a government faced 
with an uprising might well regard any offer of services as interference in 
what it considers to be its internal affairs. Recognition of the right of human
itarian initiative precludes any misunderstanding: it rules out the possibility 
for parties to conflict to qualify a proposal by the Committee as an unfriendly 
act.49

Secondly, as Yves Sandoz so rightly points out, it follows that in granting 
the ICRC the right to make proposals, governments have ‘implicitly pledged 
to examine those proposals and to respond to them with careful considera
tion; if not, there would be no sense in granting the ICRC this right’.50

Finally, it must be presumed that the states party to the Conventions do 
indeed intend to honour their obligations and therefore could not lightly 
dismiss any proposal intended to help them do so.51

In conclusion, it is worth considering why the right of humanitarian initia
tive has been granted to the ICRC and upheld in treaty law. There are three 
main reasons.

The first is that, even though the right of initiative is firmly rooted in cus
tomary law and endows the ICRC with an authority on whose recognition by 
every member of the international community it may insist, there are 
nonetheless good grounds for its being confirmed in the Geneva Conventions. 
There could be a risk that the Conventions, in granting the Committee 
certain defined rights, might be interpreted as excluding any others not 
expressly mentioned, under the principle expressio unius est exclusio alterius. 
By explicitly recognizing the ICRC’s right of humanitarian initiative, the con
tracting parties have ruled out in advance any interpretation likely to restrict 
its right of proposal.

Secondly, if one accepts -  as I do -  that the international community has 
entrusted the International Committee with a humanitarian mandate that 
imposes obligations upon it, the right of initiative can be seen as one of the 
means enabling the Committee to fulfil that mandate. It can then be under
stood why the Committee has at times referred to its ‘right and duty’ to take 
the lead in initiating relief activities.52 The expression is somewhat paradoxi
cal, since the fulfilment of a duty would appear to rule out the notions of 
choice and spontaneous decision implicit in the concept of a right of initia
tive. The contradiction is more apparent than real, however, if the right of 
humanitarian initiative is considered as a counterpart to the obligations 
imposed on the ICRC by its mandate. This interpretation is confirmed by 
Article 5 of the Statutes of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement adopted by the Twenty-fifth International Conference of the Red 
Cross (Geneva, 1986), hence also by all states party to the Geneva 
Conventions, which lists the various tasks entrusted to the International 
Committee and mentions in particular its duty to endeavour at all times to
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ensure the protection of and assistance to the victims of armed conflicts and 
of their direct results. It is therefore clear that if the international community 
has granted the ICRC certain rights, in particular a broad right of proposal, it 
has done so in return for a duty  to ensure protection and assistance for the 
victims of armed conflicts.

Lastly, there is the fact that war is unpredictable. It has its own dynamics, 
each day inventing new methods and means of combat, each day causing new 
victims. Inevitably, the diplomats drafting humanitarian law can work only 
in the light of known situations and of events experienced by the countries 
they represent. Any codification therefore runs the risk of coming one war 
too late. Seen thus, the ICRC’s right of initiative has every justification: it 
allows the Committee to make proposals for the protection and assistance of 
war victims each time an unforeseen situation arises. This is very appropri
ately stressed by the Commentary to the First Convention:

No one can foretell what a future war will consist of, under what conditions it 
will be waged and to what needs it will give rise. It is therefore right that a door 
should be left open to any initiative or action, however unforeseeable today, 
which may help effectively in protecting, caring for and aiding the wounded and 
sick.53

The right of initiative thus forms a kind of humanitarian counterbalance to 
the dynamics of war. A feeble one, to be sure, since the powers and resources 
available to any humanitarian organization will never match those of 
mankind’s war-making potential. But feeble though it is, that response 
remains in many cases the only hope for mitigating the suffering of war 
victims.
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C H A P T E R  I V

RED CROSS LAW

1. Introduction

The International Committee is a Red Cross institution. It takes part in the 
deliberations of the International Conferences and other statutory bodies of 
the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement of which it is the 
founder; but it may also be subject to rules laid down by those statutory 
bodies.1

What is the impact of the rules and resolutions adopted by the Movement’s 
statutory bodies vis-à-vis the ICRC, the National Societies and their 
Federation on the one hand, and the states party to the Geneva Conventions 
on the other? In any study of the formal sources of the rules applicable to the 
International Committee in current humanitarian law, this question must he 
examined.

As the Red Cross resulted from a private initiative, one might see ‘Red 
Cross law’ -  meaning all the rules drawn up by the International Red Cross 
and Red Crescent Movement -  as an autonomous legal system having no rel
evance to international law. But this would be quite wrong.

Indeed, despite the essentially private origins of the Movement’s con
stituent parts -  the National Societies, the ICRC and the Federation -  there 
can be no denying that the deliberations and actions of the International Red 
Cross are of concern to public international law. Three points should be 
made:

a) The states party to the Geneva Conventions take part in the Movement’s 
International Conferences; they are represented by delegates with 
sufficient powers for them to participate in the debates and to vote in 
accordance with the instructions of their governments; these delegates 
therefore legitimately represent the states whose official position they put 
forward; the participation of government delegates gives the International 
Conferences an element of public authority which cannot be disregarded 
by international law.2

b) The Red Cross and Red Crescent institutions are subject to rules of public 
international law and carry out activities that are governed by the law of 
nations; because of this, it must be assumed that they possess some 
measure of international legal personality.

c) The Red Cross and Red Crescent institutions themselves contribute to the 
formation of international humanitarian law, both by their activities and
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by the drafting of legal instruments which are then submitted to diplo
matic conferences.

It can therefore be concluded that although the Red Cross and Red Crescent 
institutions are governed essentially by private law, by virtue of their compo
sition and their statutes, their actions and in particular the proceedings of 
the International Conferences have a certain relevance to public international 
law. Consequently, it must be determined what impact the deliberations of 
the Movement have on its members on the one hand and on the states party 
to the Geneva Conventions on the other.

Before considering these questions, a reminder of the composition and 
terms of reference of the statutory bodies of the International Red Cross is in 
order.

2. The statutory bodies of the International Red Cross and 
Red Crescent Movement

From the outset, the Red Cross differed from other charitable organizations 
that flourished during the second half of the nineteenth century in two basic 
respects: the permanent nature and the international aspirations of the insti
tutions set up on the basis of the resolutions adopted at the Geneva 
Conference of October 1863.

In order to preserve the bonds of solidarity that united them across 
national borders, the Red Cross Societies were to meet regularly, as laid 
down by Article 9 of the 1863 Resolutions:

The Committees and Sections of different countries may meet in international 
assemblies to communicate the results of their experience and to agree on 
measures to be taken in the interest of the work.3

The International Committee, as promoter of the Red Cross and guardian of 
its Fundamental Principles, has always played an active part in such assem
blies; the League, as the federation of the National Societies, took part from 
1921.

Moreover, from the very start the Red Cross has placed its work in the 
context of international relations and the law of nations.

To achieve its aims, therefore, the Red Cross needed to associate states 
with its activities. This was done at two levels: nationally, each central com
mittee was expected to ‘get in touch with the Government of its country, so 
that its services may be accepted should the occasion arise’;4 while at the 
international level the states party to the Geneva Convention were invited to 
take part in the International Conferences of the Red Cross and did so from 
the very first, which was held in Paris in 1867.

All these factors led to the present composition of the International 
Conference of the Red Cross and Red Crescent. Under the Statutes adopted
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by the Thirteenth Conference (The Hague, 1928), revised by the Eighteenth 
(Toronto, 1952) and again by the Twenty-fifth (Geneva, 1986),5 the 
International Conference is made up of the following:

•  delegations from duly recognized National Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Societies;

•  delegations from the International Committee of the Red Cross and from 
the International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies;

•  delegations from the states party to the Geneva Conventions.

The International Conference is the Movement’s supreme deliberative 
body; as a rule, it meets every four years. The delegations from the National 
Societies, the ICRC, the Federation and the states party to the Geneva 
Conventions are all entitled to play a full part in the proceedings and the 
voting; each delegation has one vote.6

From the time of the Second International Conference of the Red Cross 
(which met in Berlin in 1869) onwards, National Society delegates were 
asked to come with precise instructions and sufficient authority to be able to 
exercise their right to vote.7 Likewise, it has always been acknowledged that 
the government delegates are not acting in a personal capacity, hut on behalf 
of the states whose official position they express through their statements and 
ballots.8

While the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement is essen
tially a non-governmental international association, the participation of gov
ernment representatives at the International Conference gives the meeting a 
mixed status, both private and public. The composition of the Conference 
also affects the impact of its resolutions:

The votes of government representatives transform what was originally a private 
matter into a semi-private legal act, of a mixed nature: Conference resolutions 
thus impinge on the sphere of public international law because of the status of 
those who drafted and approved them, and any obligations they may contain may 
be binding on states, to an extent to be determined later.9

The Movement’s other statutory bodies are the Council of Delegates and 
the Standing Commission.

•  The Council of Delegates is made up of representatives of the National 
Societies, the ICRC and the Federation; it must meet at the time of every 
International Conference and may also meet between Conferences.10 As it 
comprises only representatives of Red Cross and Red Crescent institutions, 
the Council is the forum in which questions directly concerning the 
Movement can be discussed. Moreover, several particularly important 
matters have been given their first airing at the Council of Delegates before 
being submitted to the Conference.11

•  The Standing Commission of the Red Cross and Red Crescent consists of 
nine members, five elected in a personal capacity by the International 
Conference, two representatives of the ICRC and two of the Federation; as
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a rule it meets twice a year. Its duties are essentially of a procedural
nature.12

In examining the formal sources of the rules applicable to the International 
Committee in current humanitarian law, consideration must be given first 
and foremost to resolutions of the International Conferences. However, 
before seeking to gauge the legal impact of these resolutions, close attention 
must be paid to two instruments which, because of their constitutive and fun
damental nature, occupy a special place: the Movement’s Statutes and its 
Fundamental Principles.

3. The Statutes of the International Red Cross and 
Red Crescent Movement13

Origins
Up to the end of the First World War, the legal structure of the Red Cross 
was relatively slender, consisting of the resolutions of the founding 
Conference of October 1863, which the ICRC and the National Societies 
considered binding, a few resolutions of a regulatory nature adopted by 
International Conferences of the Red Cross, and a number of tacit rules 
imposed by the nature and aims of its work. Each International Conference 
adopted its own rules of procedure, using previous ones as a guide. Thus at 
the statutory level the International Red Cross was governed by rules that 
were to a large extent customary.

With the founding of the League of Red Cross Societies arose the question 
of the Movement’s organization at the international level. During lengthy 
negotiations, not always very cordial, vain attempts were made to merge the 
ICRC and the League. Nothing came of this. The ICRC was adamant in pre
serving its independence, which it believed was essential for its work, while 
several National Societies insisted on maintaining a federative body which 
they had a hand in running. Despite its drawbacks, the ‘two-headed’ struc
ture was maintained.

This coexistence of two institutions at the international level necessitated a 
rational sharing of tasks and responsibilities, as well as a clear demarcation 
between the position of the ICRC and that of the League within the 
Movement. The Red Cross as a whole had to adopt a statutory structure 
designed to safeguard the unity of the Movement and harmonize the activities 
of the National Societies, the ICRC and the League.

A set of draft statutes, drawn up by Professor M ax Huber, then a 
member of the Committee, and by Colonel Paul Draudt, Vice-President 
of the League, was adopted by the Thirteenth International Conference 
of the Red Cross held at The Hague in October 1928.14 These statutes were 
revised by the Eighteenth International Conference which met in Toronto 
in July and August 1952, but their basic tenor remained unchanged.15
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Although for the most part the Statutes of the International Red Cross did 
no more than confirm the status quo , the delegates meeting in The Hague 
firmly believed that they had laid the foundations of a veritable international 
organization by giving the Red Cross statutory bodies with defined powers. 
Indeed, those statutes stood the test of time, and for more than half a century 
they provided the framework for the Movement’s development.

However, in April 1982 the League’s Executive Council set up a working 
group which was asked to ‘undertake a detailed study with a view to revising 
the Statutes of the International Red Cross’.16 Although the ICRC was quite 
satisfied with the statutes then in force, it agreed to take part in this enterprise.

The draft statutes drawn up by the joint ICRC/League working group drew 
largely on the Toronto revision.17 The balance between the Movement’s com
ponents was not altered, but the powers and tasks of the various bodies were 
more clearly defined; the price of this was that the statutes became more 
wordy, as not even the Red Cross was immune from the rampant verbosity 
endemic among international organizations.

The new Statutes of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement were adopted by consensus at the Twenty-fifth International 
Conference of the Red Cross, meeting in Geneva in October 1986.18

Content
The preamble, which we shall come back to later, recalls the mission and 
Fundamental Principles of the Movement.

Article 1 gives various definitions; Article 2 is addressed to governments 
and reminds the states party to the Geneva Conventions that they have 
undertaken to co-operate with the components of the Movement.

Article 3 defines the role of the National Societies, and the conditions for 
their recognition are given in Article 4.

Article 5 defines the role of the International Committee, Article 6 that of 
the Federation. Co-operation between them, and within the Movement, is 
dealt with in Article 7.

Articles 8 to 11 lay down the definition, composition, functions and pro
cedure of the International Conference; Articles 12 to 15 do the same for the 
Council of Delegates, and Articles 16 to 19 for the Standing Commission.

Article 20 sets conditions for amending the Statutes; their entry into force 
(8 November 1986) is given in Article 21.19 

Article 5 is of direct concern to this study; its wording is as follows:
1. The International Committee, founded in Geneva in 1863 and formally 
recognized in the Geneva Conventions and by International Conferences of the 
Red Cross, is an independent humanitarian organization having a status of its 
own. It co-opts its members from among Swiss citizens.
2. The role of the International Committee, in accordance with its Statutes, is in 
particular:
a) to maintain and disseminate the Fundamental Principles of the Movement, 

namely humanity, impartiality, neutrality, independence, voluntary service, 
unity and universality;
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b) to recognize any newly established or reconstituted National Society, which 
fulfils the conditions for recognition set out in Article 4, and to notify other 
National Societies of such recognition;

c) to undertake the tasks incumbent upon it under the Geneva Conventions, to 
work for the faithful application of international humanitarian law applicable 
in armed conflicts and to take cognizance of any complaints based on alleged 
breaches of that law;

d) to endeavour at all times -  as a neutral institution whose humanitarian work is 
carried out particularly in time of international and other armed conflicts or 
internal strife -  to ensure the protection of and assistance to military and 
civilian victims of such events and of their direct results;

e) to ensure the operation of the Central Tracing Agency as provided in the 
Geneva Conventions;

f) to contribute, in anticipation of armed conflicts, to the training of medical 
personnel and the preparation of medical equipment, in co-operation with the 
National Societies, the military and civilian medical services and other 
competent authorities;

g) to work for the understanding and dissemination of knowledge of international 
humanitarian law applicable in armed conflicts and to prepare any 
development thereof;

h) to carry out mandates entrusted to it by the International Conference.
3. The International Committee may take any humanitarian initiative which 
comes within its role as a specifically neutral and independent institution and 
intermediary, and may consider any question requiring examination by such an 
institution.
4. a) It shall maintain close contact with National Societies. In agreement with

them, it shall co-operate in matters of common concern, such as their 
preparation for action in times of armed conflict, respect for and develop
ment and ratification of the Geneva Conventions, and the dissemination of 
the Fundamental Principles and international humanitarian law.

b) In situations foreseen in paragraph 2 d) of this Article and requiring co
ordinated assistance from National Societies of other countries, the 
International Committee, in co-operation with the National Society of the 
country or countries concerned, shall co-ordinate such assistance in 
accordance with the agreements concluded with the League.

5. Within the framework of the present Statutes and subject to the provisions of 
Articles 3, 6 and 7, the International Committee shall maintain close contact with 
the League and co-operate with it in matters of common concern.
6. It shall also maintain relations with governmental authorities and any national 
or international institution whose assistance it considers useful.20

It will be seen that the Movement’s new Statutes did not give the
International Committee any powers that it had not exercised previously.
Article 5 can therefore be considered as codifying well-established practice.

Legal effects
The constitutive instrument of an organization always has two aspects: a con
tractual aspect, since it is an agreement between the parties concerned, and a
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constitutional aspect, since it provides the framework that enables the organ
ization to function. The binding force of these rules arises directly from the 
constitutive aspect of the instrument in question: if the rules were not binding 
on the parties, the organization could not exist:

The constitutive instrument states in a mandatory fashion the rights and 
obligations of the members and determines the powers of the statutory bodies; 
its obligatory nature necessarily stems from its constitutive status since, by the 
will of the parties, it creates an association.21

In the case of the Statutes of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement, however, the diverse nature of the bodies bound by the rules 
must he taken into account. The legal implications of the Statutes must be 
examined separately in relation to the Movement’s members on the one 
hand, and in relation to the states party to the Geneva Conventions on the 
other.

The ICRC, the National Societies and their Federation all stem from 
private initiative. There are no particular conditions for an association 
between organizations of this kind; all that is required is their agreement.22 A 
relief organization that refused to adhere to the Movement’s Statutes could 
not be recognized as a Red Cross or Red Crescent institution and could in no 
circumstances become a member of the Movement.23 Nor could the members 
of the Movement demand of a new National Society that it abide by condi
tions that they themselves were not bound to observe.24 The Statutes are 
binding in all respects on every member of the Movement.

The question becomes more complex in regard to the states party to the 
Geneva Conventions. The Statutes were not adopted in the usual manner laid 
down in the law of treaties, but as a resolution -  or decision -  of an 
International Conference of the Red Cross. They therefore do not have the 
status of an international treaty, but this does not detract from their obliga
tory nature; states, after all, are free to give their assent in any way they see 
fit. By voting for the Statutes, they contributed to the adoption of a legal 
instrument enshrining the existence of the International Red Cross and estab
lishing the statutory basis of a Movement with which they are closely linked:

The fact that the Statutes were not adopted as a treaty does not mean that states 
are not bound by them: governments are free to give their consent in any way they 
choose. Although the Statutes were not adopted in the form of an international 
treaty, they nevertheless constitute an international instrument which, by its 
nature, binds the states.25

Moreover, it would be absurd for states to take part in the establishment of 
statutory rules imposing obligations on members of the Movement -  the 
ICRC, the Federation and the National Societies -  without accepting that the 
rules are binding on them as well.

In any event, whether or not they were party to the adoption of the 
Statutes, states that take part in the International Conference recognize 
the obligatory nature of the statutory rules of the Movement, of which the
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Conference is an organ; otherwise their attendance would be about as logical 
as the presence at a sporting event of a competitor who refused to accept the 
rules of the competition. The obligatory nature of the Statutes therefore also 
stems from the principle of estoppel.

These conclusions are confirmed by practice. The fact is that government 
delegations have never claimed, either in 1928 or later, that the states they 
represented were not bound by the Statutes.26 Quite the contrary: in accept
ing the Movement’s new Statutes, states party to the Geneva Conventions 
explicitly undertook to co-operate with the Movement’s components in 
accordance with the Conventions, the Statutes and the resolutions of the 
International Conference.27

We can therefore conclude, along with Richard Perruchoud, that:

By their vote, the states recognized the existence of the International Red Cross 
.... Consequently, the Statutes apply to them in their entirety, both the provisions 
defining the authority of the Movement’s statutory bodies and those specifying the 
functions assigned to the ICRC or the League.28

The International Committee is thus entitled to insist on the recognition by 
states party to the Geneva Conventions of the powers it has been granted by 
the Movement’s Statutes.

4. The Fundamental Principles of the Red Cross and 
Red Crescent29

Origins
From the very start, the Red Cross was aware of following a number of basic 
principles dictated by the institution’s aims and by the nature of the activities 
it proposed to carry out.

To a large extent these principles were expressed in the Resolutions and 
Recommendations of the 1863 Conference, and in Article 6 of the Geneva 
Convention of 22 August 1864, which stated: ‘Wounded or sick combatants, 
to whatever nation they may belong, shall be collected and cared for’.

From then on there were countless references to the ‘fundamental princi
ples’ of the Red Cross. In 1869, for instance, the Berlin Conference asked the 
International Committee to ensure that the principles were upheld and dis
seminated.30 New National Societies, in order to be accepted as members of 
the Movement, had to adhere to the fundamental principles of the Red 
Cross.31 The existence of these principles was accepted and their authority 
recognized.

On the other hand, for almost a century little effort was made to establish 
a coherent and universally accepted wording for them.

A first attempt was made in 1874, by Gustave Moynier. Noting that the 
Red Cross Societies were linked by ‘the pledge they had made to conduct
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themselves according to certain common rules’, Moynier distinguished four 
main principles:

•  centralization, meaning that there could be only one Society in each 
country; it had to extend its work throughout the national territory;

e preparedness, which required each Society to take all necessary measures 
to be ready to work in the event of war;

•  mutuality, whereby each Society pledged to help all wounded and sick 
with equal urgency, whatever their nationality;

•  solidarity, whereby the Societies undertook to help each other.32

When revising its own statutes after the First World War, the ICRC incor
porated therein four ‘fundamental and uniform principles which are at the 
basis of the Red Cross institution, namely: impartiality, political, religious 
and economic independence, the universality of the Red Cross and the equal
ity of its members’.33 These principles are mentioned, in almost identical 
wording, in Article 10 of the ‘Conditions for the recognition of National Red 
Cross Societies’ approved by the Seventeenth International Conference of the 
Red Cross (Stockholm, 194 8),34 and in Article VI, paragraph 2, of the 
Statutes of the International Red Cross, revised by the Toronto Conference in 
1952.35

This statement of principles could not, however, be considered exhaustive. 
So even though the existence and binding force of the fundamental principles 
was universally accepted, they remained largely undefined. The Red Cross 
constantly claimed to adhere to fundamental norms but appeared unwilling -  
or unable -  to specify their content.

The League’s Board of Governors took up the question after the Second 
World War. To the four existing principles they added thirteen others, in 
which the aims of the Red Cross, its fundamental principles and mere rules of 
procedure were jumbled together.36

The Toronto Conference endorsed this new statement of principles, while 
stressing that the four original principles remained ‘the corner-stone of the 
Red Cross’ -  a remark that only added to the confusion.3

Since the process of formulating the fundamental principles of the Red 
Cross had been started, universally acceptable wording had to be found. The 
Standing Commission decided to set up a joint ICRC-League commission for 
the purpose. On the basis of the resolutions of past Conferences and the out
standing contribution made by Max Huber and Jean Pictet, the joint commis
sion prepared a draft of seven articles which was sent to all National Societies 
and approved unanimously by the Council of Delegates, meeting in Prague in 
1961.38 The draft was then submitted to the Twentieth International 
Conference, held in Vienna in 1965, where it was adopted unanimously 
under the title ‘Proclamation of the Fundamental Principles of the Red 
Cross’.39

Since then, the Fundamental Principles -  which are solemnly read out at 
the opening ceremony of each International Conference -  have been
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recognized as the Movement’s basic charter. Their authority has never been 
questioned.

These principles -  whose wording has remained unaltered, save for the 
replacement of ‘Red Cross’ by ‘International Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement’ -  are now incorporated in the Movement’s new Statutes.40 Their 
position in the preamble underscores both their authority and their pre
eminence in what may be called ‘Red Cross law’.

Content
The Fundamental Principles are duly quoted here in their entirety:

HUMANITY
The International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement, born of a desire to 
bring assistance without discrimination to the wounded on the battlefield, 
endeavours, in its international and national capacity, to prevent and alleviate 
human suffering wherever it may be found. Its purpose is to protect life and health 
and to ensure respect for the human being. It promotes mutual understanding, 
friendship, co-operation and lasting peace amongst all peoples.

IMPARTIALITY
It makes no discrimination as to nationality, race, religious beliefs, class or 
political opinions. It endeavours to relieve the suffering of individuals, being 
guided solely by their needs, and to give priority to the most urgent cases of 
distress.

NEUTRALITY
In order to continue to enjoy the confidence of all, the Movement may not take 
sides in hostilities or engage at any time in controversies of a political, racial, 
religious or ideological nature.

INDEPENDENCE
The Movement is independent. The National Societies, while auxiliaries in the 
humanitarian services of their governments and subject to the laws of their 
respective countries, must always maintain their autonomy so that they may be 
able at all times to act in accordance with the principles of the Movement.

VOLUNTARY SERVICE
It is a voluntary relief movement not prompted in any manner by desire for gain.

UNITY
There can only be one Red Cross or one Red Crescent Society in any one country. 
It must be open to all. It must carry on its humanitarian work throughout its 
territory.
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UNIVERSALITY
The International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement, in which all Societies
have equal status and share equal responsibilities and duties in helping each other,
is worldwide.41

Legal effects
Consideration must now be given to the legal effects of the Fundamental 
Principles of the Red Cross and Red Crescent.

The moral authority of the principles is unquestionable, but this does not 
exempt them from being examined from the legal viewpoint. In looking into 
the formal sources of the rules governing the ICRC, it is crucial to determine 
their legal effects.

Once again, a distinction must be made between the position of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent institutions on the one hand, and that of the states 
party to the Geneva Conventions on the other.

The binding force of the principles for the Movement stems from their fun
damental character, from their unanimous acceptance as mandatory rules for 
the Movement’s members and from their place in the set of rules making up 
‘Red Cross law’.

Just like the Statutes, the Fundamental Principles form part of the constitu
tive rules of the Red Cross. In terms of conduct, they perform the same func
tion as the Statutes do at the institutional level: they create a moral cohesion 
without which the unity of the Movement could not be maintained. Even 
more than the statutory rules, the principles stand for belief in certain basic 
ideals which transcend not only national borders but also political, economic, 
religious, ideological and racial differences; they preserve the bond of solidar
ity without which the Movement would lose its meaning.

The binding force of the Fundamental Principles is also rooted in tradi
tion. Although their wording is relatively recent, there is no doubt that their 
proclamation in 1965 was the expression of a conviction that goes back to 
the very beginnings of the Movement.

Last but not least, the principles are binding on the Red Cross and Red 
Crescent because they flow quite naturally from the Movement’s essential 
purpose: take away the principle of humanity, and the Red Cross loses its 
raison d ’être; take away the other principles, and its work is paralysed.

There is no difficulty in proving that the Fundamental Principles are indeed 
mandatory. The tenth condition for the recognition of new National Societies 
states that an aspiring Society must ‘respect the Fundamental Principles of the 
Movement ... \ 42 It would be contrary to those very principles, and in partic
ular to that of the equality of National Societies, to impose rules on new 
Societies that are not binding on existing ones. As for the Federation, it could 
hardly exempt itself from rules that are binding on all its members. The 
International Committee, as guardian of the Fundamental Principles, obvi
ously has to abide by them.



3 7 4 The ICRC and the Protection o f  War Victims

There is no doubt, therefore, that the Fundamental Principles proclaimed 
by the Twentieth International Conference, and reaffirmed by the Twenty- 
fifth, are mandatory in their entirety for all Red Cross and Red Crescent insti
tutions. They form a set of obligatory rules which the Movement could not 
renounce without dissolving itself.

The same does not hold true, however, for the states party to the Geneva 
Conventions. The wording of the 1965 proclamation and that of the pream
ble to the Statutes makes it quite clear that these are rules directed towards 
the Red Cross and Red Crescent institutions.

Nevertheless, this does not mean that states are totally unaffected by 
rules which they themselves approved unanimously. Indeed, as the 
Fundamental Principles are referred to in treaty law, they may create 
obligations for states party to the Geneva Conventions. Article 44, para
graph 2, of the First Convention allows National Societies to use the red 
cross emblem in peacetime when carrying out activities that conform to 
the principles laid down by International Conferences of the Red Cross. 
Article 63 of the Fourth Convention states that an occupying power must, 
save for temporary and exceptional security measures, allow recognized 
National Societies to ‘pursue their activities in accordance with Red Cross 
Principles, as defined by the International Red Cross Conferences’. 
Similarly, Article 81 of Protocol I refers to the Fundamental Principles to 
define the facilities which parties to a conflict must grant to National 
Societies and the League;43 during the drafting of the Protocol, it was 
made clear that this referred to the principles contained in the 1965 
proclamation.44

But the states’ obligations go beyond those set out in treaty law. It has to 
be accepted that they are bound in a more general sense; it would be incon
ceivable that states should take part in the adoption of rules binding on the 
Red Cross and Red Crescent institutions without acknowledging that those 
institutions have to obey the rules in question.

Is it possible to define the scope of this obligation? Any legal obligation can 
take one of the following three forms: an obligation to act, an obligation to 
refrain from acting, or an obligation to permit action. In the case of the 
Fundamental Principles of the Red Cross and Red Crescent, the governments’ 
obligation is of the third kind. Given the mandatory force of the principles 
for members of the Movement and their place in ‘Red Cross law’ on the one 
hand, and the participation of governments in the adoption of the principles 
on the other, it is obvious that, quite apart from any treaty obligation, the 
states are bound to allow Red Cross and Red Crescent bodies to act in 
accordance with the principles and to insist on this right being respected. If 
this were not the case, government support for the adoption of the principles 
would be meaningless.

So while the states themselves are not bound to adhere to the Fundamental 
Principles, they are obliged to allow Red Cross and Red Crescent organiza
tions to do so. The principles may therefore be invoked vis-à-vis states party
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to the Geneva Conventions, and the Movement’s organizations are within 
their rights to insist on respecting them.

This conclusion is supported by Article 2, paragraph 4, of the Movement’s 
Statutes, which stipulates: ‘The states shall at all times respect the adherence 
by all the components of the Movement to the Fundamental Principles’.45

A recent example serves to illustrate the point.
Between 1970 and 1979 Cambodia was ravaged by a ferocious civil war, 

followed by a reign of terror imposed by fanatical revolutionaries; this regime 
was toppled in January 1979, leaving the country in an indescribable state of 
devastation. In the summer of 1979 the ICRC and UNICEF sent two dele
gates to Cambodia, then called Kampuchea, to meet the new authorities and 
to lay the groundwork for a relief operation to save the Khmer people from 
imminent famine. Negotiations with the government of the People’s Republic 
of Kampuchea had almost been completed when hundreds of thousands of 
Cambodian refugees fled towards Thailand. The ICRC and UNICEF decided 
to assist them by distributing relief supplies not only to those who had 
crossed into Thailand but also to those who had gathered at the border, in 
areas that the Phnom Penh government did not control. The latter considered 
this to be unacceptable interference in the country’s internal affairs and 
threatened to expel the joint ICRC-UNICEF mission unless it stopped the 
border operation immediately.46 The two organizations were faced with a 
dilemma: either they ignored the pressing need to help people at the border, 
or they accepted the risk of a breakdown in relations with the Phnom Penh 
authorities, who exercised de facto control over most of the country and 
most of the population.

The International Committee assessed the problem primarily from the 
point of view of the Red Cross principles. On the basis of the principles of 
humanity and impartiality, it came to the following conclusions:

a) It had not only the right but also the duty to bring protection and assist
ance to all victims of the conflict.

b) The principle of impartiality obliged it to offer its services to every author
ity which exercised de facto control over the victims.

c) No government was entitled to demand that the ICRC violate the 
Fundamental Principles of the Red Cross.

The Executive Director of UNICEF, having regard essentially to the principle 
of non-discrimination, came to the same conclusions.

Delegates of the joint mission were instructed to explain this position to 
the Kampuchean authorities. While maintaining its opposition to the relief 
operations carried out from Thai territory, the Phnom Penh government 
agreed to pursue its co-operation with the ICRC and UNICEF, thereby 
implicitly acknowledging the ICRC’s right to continue an operation consist
ent with the Red Cross principles.47 Once this political obstacle had been 
overcome, the two organizations began what was to become one of the 
largest relief operations since the end of the Second World War.48
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This example is a good illustration of the legal weight of the Fundamental 
Principles of the Red Cross and Red Crescent: the principles are obligatory 
for the Movement; they can be invoked vis-à-vis the states party to the 
Geneva Conventions in that these states must agree to the Red Cross and 
Red Crescent institutions’ observance of them.

In its judgment of 27 June 1986 in the case of military and paramilitary 
activities in and against Nicaragua, the International Court of Justice 
acknowledged without any ambiguity that the Fundamental Principles of 
the Red Cross had to be respected by states. Examining the lawfulness of the 
‘humanitarian assistance’ supplied by the United states government to the 
counter-revolutionary forces (Contras) opposing the government of 
Nicaragua, with reference to the principle of non-interference in the internal 
affairs of a state, the Court unhesitatingly observed that the provision of 
strictly humanitarian assistance to persons or forces in another country could 
in no way be considered illicit, provided that such assistance conformed to 
the Fundamental Principles of the Red Cross, in particular those of humanity 
and impartiality:

An essential feature of truly humanitarian aid is that it is given ‘without discrimi
nation’ of any kind. In the view of the Court, if the provision of ‘humanitarian 
assistance’ is to escape condemnation as an intervention in the internal affairs 
of Nicaragua, not only must it be limited to the purposes hallowed in the practice 
of the Red Cross, namely ‘to prevent and alleviate human suffering’, and ‘to protect 
life and health and to ensure respect for the human being’; it must also, and above 
all, be given without discrimination to all in n e e d  49

The International Court of Justice thus clearly recognized the binding force of 
the Fundamental Red Cross Principles; not only do they oblige states to allow 
Red Cross and Red Crescent bodies to abide by them, but they are also a 
source of obligations for states themselves, if the latter claim to be engaged in 
humanitarian activity.

Finally, government delegations attending International Conferences of the 
Red Cross must respect the Movement’s Fundamental Principles in the same 
way as all the other delegations. Article 11, paragraph 4, of the Movement’s 
Statutes states: ‘All participants in the International Conference shall respect 
the Fundamental Principles and all documents presented shall conform with 
these Principles’.50

5. The resolutions of the International Conferences of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent51

We can now return to the question which was put at the beginning of this 
chapter: what are the legal effects of resolutions of International Conferences 
of the Red Cross, for the Red Cross and Red Crescent institutions on the one 
hand, and for states party to the Geneva Conventions on the other?
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Few questions have so divided legal opinion since the end of the Second 
World War as that of the legal impact of resolutions passed by international 
organizations. Some schools of thought have endeavoured to prove the 
mandatory nature of such resolutions, and others the absence of any legal 
effects.

In these terms, the question seems poorly phrased. Instead of asking 
whether or not the resolutions have any binding force, it would appear 
preferable to look at the matter from another angle and break it down into 
two aspects:

a) What are the conditions to be met for a resolution to be binding on the 
members of an organization?

b) If a resolution is not binding, can it still have any legal effects, and, if so, 
which?

The theory of international organizations provides an answer to the first 
question: two conditions must be met for a resolution to be obligatory. First, 
the body adopting it must be competent to lay down rules that are binding on 
those whom they address; secondly, that body must intend to lay down such 
rules.

Generally speaking, the intentions of the body adopting the resolution are 
sufficiently clear from the wording of the text; in case of doubt, the 
preparatory work will make its authors’ wishes clear. This is a matter of 
interpretation.

With regard to the competence of such bodies, two factors must be taken 
into account. In the first place, an organization may adopt resolutions that 
are binding on its members in so far as it is competent to do so; the limits of 
such competence vary according to the aims of the organization, its structure 
and the degree of integration its members intend to achieve; as a rule, exam
ination of the organization’s founding charter will reveal the scope of its 
powers, in particular its power to take decisions binding on its members. The 
fact that the Statutes of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement were adopted as a resolution and not as a treaty does not alter the 
legal situation, once it has been established that the Statutes are binding both 
on members of the Movement and on states party to the Geneva Conventions.

Apart from the powers which are explicitly assigned to an organization by 
its founding charter, it is generally accepted that every organization enjoys 
other powers necessary for the achievement of its aims. These are implicit 
powers not specifically mentioned in its charter; in each case, it must be 
proved that such implicit powers are necessary for the pursuit of the organ
ization’s objectives.52

The theory of implicit powers serves as a guide in the interpretation of an 
organization’s founding charter. In case of doubt, treaty obligations are gen
erally given a restrictive reading, while the founding charter can be inter
preted more broadly; the principle of effectiveness prevails over other rules of 
interpretation.53
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This theory also applies to the internal rules of an organization. No organ
ization could achieve its aims if it did not have the power to lay down rules 
necessary for it to function, for instance in areas such as the admission of 
new members, the election of decision-making bodies, the procedure for 
ensuring that those bodies express the common will of the organization’s 
membership as a whole, and the establishment of subsidiary bodies. In every 
aspect of its internal regulation, any organization is empowered to supple
ment the rules laid down in its founding charter. The binding force of those 
rules on the membership stems from their status as internal regulations, from 
their relationship to the constitutive rules which are thereby supplemented 
and clarified, and from the need to ensure that the organization can function 
properly so as to achieve its aims.54

These considerations apply to the International Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Movement as well as to any other organization. To determine the 
binding force of the resolutions of International Conferences, therefore, we 
must examine both the powers given to the Conference by the Movement’s 
Statutes and those which may be regarded as implicit.

It has to be said, however, that the Statutes are not entirely clear about the 
powers of the International Conference.

Under the terms of Article 10, paragraph 5, ‘ ... the International 
Conference shall adopt its decisions, recommendations or declarations in the 
form of resolutions’. The Conference alone has the authority to amend the 
Movement’s Statutes and Rules of Procedure, to give a final ruling on any dif
ference of opinion over the interpretation and application of the Statutes and 
Rules, and to settle any question referred to it by the International 
Committee or the Federation in the event of disagreement. The Conference 
contributes to the unity of the Movement and to the pursuit of its mission in 
full compliance with the Fundamental Principles; it contributes to respect for 
and development of international humanitarian law; it may assign mandates 
to the International Committee or the Federation, within the limits of their 
respective statutes and those of the Movement; but it has no power to amend 
their statutes or to take any decision that runs counter to them.55

The preparatory work offers few clues. Indeed, while it was agreed that the 
Conference might have to take decisions that were binding on members of 
the International Red Cross, it was also stressed that the adoption of the 
Movement’s Statutes would in no way jeopardize the independence enjoyed 
by the Red Cross institutions.56

Although they are not absolutely clear, the Statutes still allow certain con
clusions to be drawn, particularly when they are analysed with reference to 
the theory of international organizations.

Among the texts which must be considered as mandatory are resolutions 
concerning internal regulations, such as the Rules of Procedure of the 
International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement, resolutions concerning 
the establishment of subsidiary bodies and the rules governing the various 
Funds and Medals.57
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It must also be accepted that the Conference is empowered to lay down 
binding rules that are essential to maintaining ‘the unity of the Movement 
and the achievement of its mission in full compliance with the Fundamental 
Principles’. These would include, for example, the Principles and Rules for 
Red Cross Disaster Relief.58

Furthermore, Article 10, paragraph 6, of the Statutes allows the 
Conference to assign mandates to the International Committee and to the 
Federation; Article 5, paragraph 2(h), states that the ICRC shall carry out 
mandates entrusted to it by the International Conference.

Therefore it must be assumed that the resolutions whereby the 
Conference assigns mandates to the ICRC are binding on the Committee. 
However, Article 5, paragraph 1, of the Statutes defines the ICRC as an 
independent organization; is there not, then, a risk that in assigning m an
dates to the ICRC the Conference might be violating the Committee’s inde
pendence? There is no such risk: a mandate is a contractual arrangement 
whereby the agent undertakes to act on behalf of the principal. For the 
mandate to be valid, the Committee has to give its consent, either by 
proposing the mandate itself, by agreeing to it in the course of discussions 
or by voting for it. When these conditions are met, the mandate is then 
binding on the ICRC.59

It thus appears that the International Conference’s power to lay down 
binding rules depends on the body directly addressed by those rules: the 
power is greater with regard to the Red Cross and Red Crescent institutions 
than to states; and it is greater with regard to the ICRC and the Federation 
than to the National Societies.

However, it should be noted that a resolution that is binding only on 
certain entities may create indirect obligations for others. For example, it 
would be inconceivable for the Conference to assign a mandate to the ICRC 
or the Federation without states and National Societies (which took part in 
the decision to assign that mandate) being obliged, at the very least, not to 
obstruct its execution. A resolution binding on certain members of the 
Conference is thus likely to create concomitant obligations -  of a different 
sort -  for other members.

The competence of the International Conference to adopt resolutions 
binding on its members is nonetheless very restricted. The vast majority of 
resolutions do not lay down mandatory rules, but recommend a certain 
course of action for members of the Movement or for states. The resolutions 
may deal with any matter of concern to the Movement, such as health and 
social welfare, disaster relief, protection and assistance in the event of armed 
conflict, the development of humanitarian law, and Red Cross action for 
peace.

These resolutions are essentially recommendations or exhortations. But it 
would be quite wrong to see them as having 110 legal significance.

Any resolution by an international body is the expression of a certain con
vergence of opinion or common will. It may also reflect a legal conviction,
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whose authority must be judged in each case on its merits, taking account of 
the text itself and the degree of unanimity in its adoption.

Moreover, a resolution which is not in itself binding may still have a 
certain legal impact if it is linked to another source of law. Thus, a resolution 
referring to a continuous and uniform practice may, although not having 
legal force itself, provide evidence of a legal conviction which in turn suggests 
the existence of a customary rule. Similarly, a resolution of an International 
Conference of the Red Cross may help in interpreting a treaty provision, 
notably a provision of the Geneva Conventions or their Additional Protocols.

It must also be accepted, in a more general sense, that a resolution adopted 
by an international body always carries an element of compulsion in respect 
of the members thereof. Judge Lauterpacht has stated that a resolution of the 
United Nations General Assembly, recommending a certain course of action 
to member states, ‘creates some legal obligation which, however rudimen
tary, elastic and imperfect, is nevertheless a legal obligation and constitutes a 
measure of supervision. The state in question, while not bound to accept the 
recommendation, is bound to give it due consideration in good faith’.60 
Government participation in the adoption of resolutions of International 
Conferences of the Red Cross has a lesser impact than in the adoption of 
United Nations resolutions because, for the former, the governments are 
not alone in voting. However, this does not fundamentally alter the con
clusion: there is here a question of good faith, of a threshold below which the 
participation of states at the International Conference would have no 
meaning.

Among the resolutions urging belligerents to adopt a certain line of conduct, 
particular mention should be made of those that apply to non-international 
armed conflicts.

Because of the rudimentary nature of the legal rules applicable to internal 
conflicts, it is hardly surprising that the Red Cross should try to supplement 
them, either by resolutions dealing specifically with internal strife, or by reso
lutions that apply equally to international and internal conflicts.61

There then arises the question of the binding force of these resolutions on 
the parties to a conflict, and in particular on an insurgent movement. It 
cannot be claimed a priori that they are fully binding on insurgents who took 
no part in their adoption. But, if adopted unanimously, such resolutions 
should be taken as the expression of a legal conviction held by the interna
tional community and the Red Cross. As such, they carry a certain degree of 
legal authority which an insurgent movement seeking some form of interna
tional recognition could hardly ignore. At the very least, such a group would 
be expected to consider the resolutions in good faith.
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Whether they are intended to impose mandatory rules on those to whom they 
are addressed, or are essentially in the nature of recommendations, the reso
lutions of International Conferences of the Red Cross have an undeniable 
impact on international law. The weight of that impact has to be measured in 
each case. It must be accepted that ‘Red Cross law’, while retaining its sep
arate identity, is too closely linked to the law of nations for it to have no 
bearing on the latter.

These conclusions are supported by the practice of the International 
Committee and by that of states in their relations with it. Throughout its 
history the ICRC has relied on resolutions of International Conferences for 
support, in particular those which have granted it mandates or acknowledged 
its authority in particular fields.62
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ANNEX: RESOLUTIONS OF INTERNATIONAL RED CROSS 
CONFERENCES APPLICABLE TO  NON-INTERNATIONAL ARMED 
CONFLICTS

Tenth Conference (Geneva, March-April 1921) C onference report

Res. XIV Civil war pp. 21 7 -1 Í

Sixteenth Conference (London, June 1938)

Res. IX Protection of civilians against air raids p. 103
Res. XIV Role and activity of the Red Cross in

time of civil war p. 104

Seventeenth Conference (Stockholm, August 1948)

Res. XX Persons prosecuted or detained for
political reasons p. 93

Res. XXIV Non-directed weapons p. 94
Res. XXV Extension of the activities of the

National Societies to all victims of
the war p. 94

Res. XL Facilities to be granted by governments
to National Societies and to the
International Red Cross organizations
in matters of relief p. 97

Res. XLIV Repatriation of Greek children p. 98

Eighteenth Conference (Toronto, July-August 1952)

Res. XII Co-operation between National Societies
and governments p. 149

Res. XVI Application of Geneva Conventions
of 1949 p. 150

Res. XVII Geneva Protocol of 17 June 1925 p. 150
Res. XVIII Atomic weapons p. 150
Res. XIX Alleged violations of the Geneva

Conventions p p . 150-1
Res. XX Release of detained persons p. 151

Nineteenth Conference (New Delhi, October-November 195

Res. XI Algerian refugees p. 153
Res. XIV Role of National Red Cross Societies

in the sphere of civilian protection p. 154
Res. XVII Medical care p p . 154-5
Res. XVIII Protection of populations p. 155
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Res. XIX Relief in the event of internal
disturbances p. 155

Res. XX Reunion of dispersed families p. 155

Centenary Congress (Geneva, September 1963)
Res. IX Protection of victims of non-international

conflicts p. 108

Twentieth Conference (Vienna, October 1965)
Res. XIX Reunion of dispersed families p. 105
Res. XXIII Tracing of burial places pp. 106-7
Res. XXVIII Protection of civilian populations

against the dangers of indiscriminate 
warfare pp. 108-9

Res. XXX Protection of civil medical and nursing
personnel pp. 109-10

Res. XXXI Protection of victims of non-international
conflicts p. 110

Res. XXXIV Red Cross contribution to civil defence p. I l l

Twenty-first Conference (Istanbul, September 1969)
Res. XIV 
Res. XVI

Res. XVII

Res. XVIII

Res. XXVI

p. 99

100

100

Weapons of mass destruction 
Protection of civilian medical and 
nursing personnel p.
Protection of victims of non-international 
armed conflicts p.
Status of combatants in non-international 
armed conflicts p. 100
Declaration of principles for international 
humanitarian relief to the civilian 
population in disaster situations p. 107

Twenty-second Conference (Teheran, November 1973)
Res. I Activities of the International Committee

of the Red Cross p. 116
Res. V The missing and dead in armed conflicts p. 118
Res. VIII Relief actions p. 119
Res. XIV Prohibition or restriction of use of

certain weapons p. 123

Twenty-third Conference (Bucharest, October 1977)
Res. VIII Taking of hostages p. 138
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Res. XII Weapons of mass destruction
Res. XIV Torture

p. 139 
p. 140

Twenty-fourth Conference (Manila, November 1981)
Res. I 
Res. II 
Res. IV

Res. VI

Res. XIII

Res. XIV 
Res. XXI

Wearing of identity discs
Forced or involuntary disappearances
Humanitarian activities of the
International Committee
of the Red Cross for the benefit of
victims of armed conflicts
Respect for international humanitarian
law and for humanitarian principles and
support for the activities of the
International Committee of the
Red Cross
Disarmament, weapons of mass 
destruction and respect for 
non-combatants 
Torture
International Red Cross aid to refugees

p. 149 
p p . 149-50

p p . 150-1

p. 151

p. 155 
p p . 155-6 
p p . 159-60

Twenty-fifth Conference (Geneva, October 1986)
Res. I Respect for international humanitarian

law in armed conflicts and action by the 
ICRC for persons protected by the 
Geneva Conventions 

Res. VIII Protection of the civilian population in
armed conflicts 

Res. IX Protection of children in armed conflicts
Res. X Torture
Res. XIII Obtaining and transmitting personal

data as a means of protection and of 
preventing disappearances 

Res. XV Co-operation between National Red
Cross and Red Crescent Societies and 
governments in the reuniting of 
dispersed families 

Res. XVI The role of the Central Tracing Agency
and National Societies in tracing 
activities and the reuniting of 
families

Res. XVII The Movement and refugees

p. 151

p. 155 
p p . 155-6 
p. 156

p. 157

pp. 157—S

p. 158 
pp. 158-



C H A P T E R  V

SPECIFIC RULES AND SPECIAL 
AGREEMENTS

1. Introduction

A review of the formal sources of rules governing the activities of the 
International Committee cannot be confined to the Geneva Conventions and 
their Additional Protocols, international customary law and the general rules 
of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement; the ICRC’s 
rights and obligations stem not only from general rules applicable to many 
different situations, but also from specific rules covering particular cases.

These specific rules can have various sources: special agreements, or resolu
tions adopted in response to particular situations by the Movement’s interna
tional conferences' or by other international bodies such as the United Nations.2

The criteria for the validity of resolutions adopted by International 
Conferences of the Red Cross to cover particular situations, and the effects of 
such resolutions, are the same as those for resolutions of a general nature 
and need not be discussed again.3 As for resolutions passed by other interna
tional organizations, their implications for parties to a conflict and for an 
institution such as the ICRC depend on the charter of the organization in 
question and on the conditions surrounding their adoption. It is not possible 
to examine them here.

This chapter will therefore be concerned with rules arising from special 
agreements. The history of the ICRC is full of agreements reached between a 
limited number of parties to deal with existing situations and to assign rights 
and duties to it.

As these agreements can take on various forms, it is worth pointing out 
their main characteristics.

2. Types of special agreements4

The agreements covered here all deal with existing situations, but they differ 
in their aim, their legal effects and the number and status of the contracting 
parties.

The agreements can be bilateral or multilateral -  an example of the latter 
is the peace treaty between the Allies and Japan.5

3 8 9
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The contracting parties may be governments, non-official groups such as 
liberation movements or insurgent forces, or international organizations. The 
ICRC has concluded agreements with all three categories -  governments,6 
insurgent or liberation movements7 and international organizations, both uni
versal8 and regional.9

The agreements may also have different purposes: some may simply seek 
to confirm that the Geneva Conventions apply in a given situation.10 Others 
may set out to define the practical measures to be taken to implement a par
ticular provision of the Conventions; this is the aim of a number of accords 
concerning the repatriation of prisoners of war or interned civilians. Others 
confer new tasks and powers on the ICRC which go beyond its usual 
responsibilities. This was the case of the peace treaty between the Allies and 
Japan, Article 16 of which gave the ICRC a mandate concerning 
the indemnification of former Allied prisoners of war held by Japan,11 or the 
Bonn Agreement of 6 June 1955 on the International Tracing Service, the 
direction of which is entrusted to the ICRC.12

The implications of these special agreements for the ICRC may vary, 
according to whether or not it is party to them. A distinction therefore has to 
be made between:

•  agreements to which the ICRC is not party; and
•  agreements to which the ICRC is party.

This will be discussed in the following two sections.

3. Agreements to which the ICRC is not a party

Generally speaking, agreements between belligerents are the most effective 
way of solving the countless humanitarian problems created by war. As long 
as they do not adversely affect the situation of persons protected by the 
Geneva Conventions, such agreements are entirely lawful; they are moreover 
expressly provided for by the Conventions themselves, in both internal and 
international conflicts.13

It is not unusual for the contracting parties to want to involve the ICRC in 
the implementation of such agreements, and to include provisions to this end. 
This was the case, for example, with the Agreement between Germany and the 
USSR with regard to the mutual repatriation of prisoners of war and interned 
civilians, signed at Berlin on 19 April 1920:

Both parties entrust the conduct of negotiations with such states as may be 
concerned in the passage of convoys to the International Red Cross at Geneva, 
which body shall also be responsible for the management and safety of the 
convoys during their passage through the territory of such states. Each of the 
contracting parties shall conclude a special agreement with the International 
Red Cross with regard to the expenses arising out of these proceedings.14
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Here the question arises as to whether agreements to which the ICRC is 
not party can create rights and obligations for it. To find an answer, a dis
tinction must be drawn between two situations:

a) The ICRC might have been associated with the negotiations leading to 
the conclusion of an agreement, but without being party to the agreement 
itself. In this case, it would have had the opportunity of stating the limits 
to its role in implementing the accord; it is therefore bound by it in so far 
as it has given its consent. A perfect example of this is the Bonn 
Agreement of 6 June 1955 concerning the International Tracing Service, 
since a bilateral agreement between the Chairman of the International 
Commission, acting on behalf of all the governments that signed the 
Convention, and the President of the ICRC is annexed to it and lays down 
the terms and conditions governing participation by the ICRC in its imple
mentation.15

b) But a special agreement might also result from negotiations in which the 
ICRC took no part. Would the ICRC still be bound to accept the duties 
conferred on it?
The answer has to be ‘no’, since it is a clearly accepted legal principle that 
no person can be bound by an agreement to which that person is not 
party. This principle, an expression of the freedom of contract, applies 
equally to international and national law, in accordance with the maxim 
pacta tertiis nec nocent nec prosunt. The few exceptions allowed in inter
national law, which rely on the theory of ‘objective rights’ or ‘objective 
situations’, do not apply to agreements between a limited number of states 
acting on their own behalf.16 The International Committee cannot there
fore be bound by an agreement to which it has not consented and which, 
as far as it is concerned, remains a res inter alios acta.

These conclusions are endorsed by the ICRC’s own practice, as illustrated 
by the following two examples:

a) Article 8 of the truce agreement concluded on 9 July 1948 under the aus
pices of the United Nations Mediator on Palestine provided for the ICRC 
to supervise the distribution of relief for the civilian population:

Relief to populations of both sides in municipal areas which have suffered 
severely from the conflict, as in Jerusalem and Jaffa, shall be administered by 
an International Red Cross Committee [sic] in such a manner as to ensure that 
reserves of stocks of essential supplies shall not be substantially greater or less 
at the end of the truce than they were at its beginning.17

The ICRC felt -  with some justification -  that it was not its role to ensure 
the food supply for a civilian population which was intermingled with 
fighting forces. It therefore decided to confine its assistance to transporting 
supplies for hospitals, whereas UN observers took charge of supervising 
the other relief operations.18
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b) An agreement between the Red Cross Societies of Japan and the People’s 
Democratic Republic of Korea on the repatriation of Koreans living in 
Japan was initialled in Geneva on 24 June 1959 and signed in Calcutta on 
13 August; the International Committee agreed to provide the help 
requested of it, but stressed that it would not consider itself bound by any 
terms of an agreement reached without its participation and would set its 
own conditions for taking part in the operation. The ICRC sent a mission 
to Japan to settle the practical measures for its role in implementing the 
agreement.19

These conclusions are also confirmed by state practice. For example, follow
ing the New Delhi Agreement of 28 August 1973 concerning the repatriation 
of Pakistani prisoners of war held in India, Bengali servicemen and civilians 
held in Pakistan, and Pakistanis and a ‘substantial number’ of non-Bengalis 
stranded in Bangladesh, the Pakistan and Bangladesh governments formally 
requested the International Committee to carry out the tasks assigned to it 
under Article 9 of the agreement.20

There can be little doubt that once it has given its consent, the ICRC is 
bound to carry out the mandate assigned to it under an agreement reached 
without its participation; its obligation is of course limited by the degree of 
its consent. The agreement then becomes a source of rights and obligations 
for the ICRC towards the contracting parties, even though the Committee 
was not party to it.

This being said, the ICRC would hardly refuse to participate in executing 
an agreement confined to reaffirming the provisions of the Geneva 
Conventions and concluded in order to address a specific situation.

4. Agreements to which the ICRC is party

In other situations the ICRC might be a contracting party, either in a bilateral 
agreement with one other principal, or in a multilateral agreement with 
several other parties.

Emphasis must be placed here on the importance of a particular legal 
accord which is sometimes referred to as ‘trilateral’, even though the 
relationships arising from it are ‘V’-shaped rather than triangular. It comes 
about when two belligerents reach separate agreements with the ICRC in 
order to resolve some specific humanitarian issue, while refusing any direct 
contact with each other. In such circumstances, the only means of sealing the 
understanding reached through the good offices of the ICRC is to establish 
two separate and symmetrical agreements between the ICRC and each 
belligerent. Most operations carried out since 1948 between Israel and its 
opponents to repatriate prisoners of war and interned civilians have been 
based on agreements of this kind.
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Here our analysis must be centred on the legal effects of agreements to 
which the ICRC is party: can agreements concluded by an organization such 
as the ICRC create rights and obligations governed by international law?

Thus we come to the question as to the International Committee’s legal 
personality: does the ICRC possess a degree of international personality and, 
if so, does it include the capacity to conclude international agreements?

This question is clearly of fundamental importance for the pursuit of this 
study. However, detailed consideration of it at this point would be out of 
place in a review of the sources of the ICRC’s rights and obligations.21 
Another approach -  based on an examination of practice -  is more appropri
ate in tracing the legal effects of agreements concluded by the Committee.

In the course of its activities, the ICRC often concludes agreements with 
states, insurgent groups, liberation movements or international organizations 
on the implementation of humanitarian law. Any agreement is governed by 
the legal order on which it is founded; this order gives the agreement its 
validity and legal force. Because of its very purpose, namely to implement 
humanitarian law, an agreement reached between the ICRC and a party to 
conflict cannot possibly be considered subject to that party’s domestic law. 
Nor can it be devoid of legal force, since the intention of the contracting 
parties is obviously to create rights and obligations for those same parties. 
Such an agreement is therefore clearly governed by international law and is 
destined to take effect within the international legal system.

The objections can already be heard: it is impossible for agreements con
cluded by the ICRC to create legally binding rights or obligations, as any dis
agreements over their interpretation and application cannot be settled by any 
arbitral or judicial procedure.

This argument must be rejected.
First of all, although the ICRC itself may not be a party in cases before the 

International Court of Justice, there is nothing to prevent the Committee and 
its contracting partner from agreeing to refer any differences regarding the 
application of the accord in question to arbitration. A good example is the 
headquarters agreement of 28 March 1975 between the ICRC and the gov
ernment of Cyprus on the status and activities of the ICRC delegation in 
Cyprus: this stipulated that all disputes concerning the interpretation or 
application of the agreement which could not be settled by negotiation or 
other agreed mode of settlement should be referred to a Tribunal consisting 
of two arbitrators -  one named by the ICRC and one by the Cyprus govern
ment -  and one umpire, to be chosen jointly. If the two parties failed to agree 
on the choice of the umpire, either party could ask the President of the 
International Court of Justice to make the appointment. Arbitral awards by 
the Tribunal were to be considered final.22

The headquarters agreements concluded with Lebanon (1 April 1978), 
Zaire (19 April 1983), Nigeria (15 June 1988), Tunisia (11 January 1991), 
Senegal (10 May 1991), Namibia (28 June 1991), Kuwait (29 October 1991 ) 
and Switzerland (19 March 1993) include the same provisions.23
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Secondly, it is an inescapable fact that many countries refuse to submit to 
any form of arbitral or jurisdictional procedure. To make the legal force of 
an international agreement conditional upon third-party adjudication would 
be tantamount to admitting that legal relations with these states are imp
ossible, which would be absurd. There is no justification for subjecting agree
ments signed by the ICRC to more demanding conditions than those that 
apply to treaties between states.

These conclusions are confirmed in practice. While it is true that some gov
ernments have used questionable arguments to free themselves from their 
obligations -  which is no specific failing of agreements to which the ICRC is 
a party, but shows the weakness of international law in general and of the 
law of war in particular -  there is no known case of a belligerent seeking to 
free itself from pledges made to the ICRC by claiming that the agreement 
had no legal force.

The disagreements that arose after the exchange of prisoners in the Middle 
East on 23 and 24 November 1983 illustrate this point.

The operation was based on two agreements concluded separately by the 
ICRC with Israel on the one hand and with the Palestine Liberation 
Organization on the other; the accords provided for the simultaneous freeing 
of six Israeli prisoners held by the PLO and all prisoners held by Israel in 
southern Lebanon, as well as a hundred Palestinian detainees held in Israel 
and the occupied territories.

When the operation had ended it came to light that certain prisoners who 
the ICRC believed should have been freed by the Israeli authorities had not in 
fact been released. While accepting that an operation of this scale, carried 
out in such a short time, carried a risk of error, the ICRC declared that it 
expected ‘the terms of the agreement to be strictly respected.’24 For its part, 
the Israeli government denied that the prisoners in question were among 
those entitled to be freed, but it did not challenge the binding force of the 
agreement.25 Subsequently, in demanding the immediate release of the latter 
prisoners, the United Nations General Assembly underlined the binding force 
of the pledges made by Israel, thereby confirming the validity of the agree
ments concluded by the ICRC.26

It is therefore clearly established that within the framework of the tasks 
assigned to it, the International Committee has the capacity to conclude 
agreements that are governed by international law. The same conclusion has 
been reached by the United Nations International Law Commission.27
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CONCLUSIONS

No legal question can be resolved without first determining the rules that 
apply to it. The preceding review of some of the sets of rules governing the 
activities of the International Committee of the Red Cross has been carried 
out with this aim in mind, seeking to identify the legal effects of the rules on 
the parties to conflicts and on the Committee itself. This review covered the 
Geneva Conventions and their Additional Protocols, international customary 
law, ‘Red Cross law’ and special agreements concerning the ICRC.

The intention has not been to establish a complete list of the legal sources 
applicable to the ICRC; this would have to encompass other sources, which 
can be mentioned here only in passing, without discussion of their legal rel
evance to the ICRC. They include:

•  international conventions concerning the laws and customs of war, in par
ticular the Hague Conventions of 29 July 1899 and 18 October 1907, as 
well as the Geneva Protocol of 17 June 1925;

•  international conventions on human rights;
•  international conventions which, a priori, do not concern the laws of war 

or human rights, but which nevertheless contain certain provisions rel
evant to the protection of victims of armed conflicts -  for example, the 
Universal Postal Convention, whose Article 17 deals with exemption from 
postal charges for mail to prisoners of war and interned civilians;1

•  general principles of law;
•  provisions of domestic law which confer powers on the International 

Committee; for example, the work of the ICRC from 1961 to 1972 to 
ensure compensation for the victims of pseudo-medical experiments 
carried out by the Third Reich was based on a decree by the government 
of the Federal Republic of Germany dated 26 July 1951;2

•  resolutions by the United Nations General Assembly or Security Council 
concerning war victims -  for instance Resolutions 193-C (III) 1948, 288-B 
(IV) 1949, 382-C (V) 1950, 517 (VI) 1952 and 618 (VII) 1952 of the 
General Assembly concerning the repatriation of Greek children, and 
Resolutions 436 (1978) and 515 (1982) of the Security Council, concern
ing the situation in Lebanon;

•  some resolutions or decisions of other international bodies; there are, for 
example, a number of resolutions concerning transport and communications,
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such as that of the High Frequency Broadcasting Conference (Mexico City, 
winter of 1948-9), granting the ICRC the right to its own frequency in time 
of war,3 Article 64 of the International Telegraph Regulations adopted by 
the Administrative Telegraph and Telephone Conference, meeting under the 
auspices of the International Telecommunications Union (Geneva, autumn 
of 1958),4 Recommendation 34 of the Administrative Radio Conference 
(Geneva, 1959),5 Recommendation SPA 2-13 of the World Administrative 
Radio Conference for Space Telecommunications (Geneva, 1971),6 
Recommendation no. 2 of the Plenipotentiary Conference of the 
International Telecommunication Union (Malaga-Torremolinos, 1973),7 
Recommendation MAR 2-17 of the World Maritime Administrative Radio 
Conference (Geneva, 1974),8 Resolution CYI of the World Administrative 
Radio Conference (Geneva, 1979)9 and Resolution no. 10 of the same 
Conference,10 Resolutions 200 and 788 of the International Air Transport 
Association,11 and so on.

Obviously, this summary is far from complete, but it does allow certain 
conclusions to be drawn.

To begin with, there is the wide diversity of sources for the rules which 
apply to the ICRC’s activities, and hence the large number of legal instru
ments which the Committee may invoke in support of its work.

Yet there appears to be a striking lack of doctrinal reflection by the 
Committee with regard to this diversity. The impression is often given that 
outside the scope of the Geneva Conventions and their Protocols, the ICRC’s 
only weapon is its right of humanitarian initiative -  whose nature and legal 
weight are in any case not clearly understood. International custom, in partic
ular, is notable by its absence from the ICRC’s published works; virtually no 
reference is made to it. Such ostracism is hard to explain.

Even with regard to the Conventions themselves, the Committee too often 
seems to take refuge behind semantic or literal readings which take no 
account of state practice -  or of its own. In fact, these interpretations fre
quently fall short of the practice that the Committee itself has developed on 
the basis of the Conventions.

I therefore believe that the Committee should draw up a thorough and 
detailed catalogue of all general and specific rules relevant to its work, drawn 
from every formal source of public international law. There is every reason to 
believe that such a list would open up new perspectives for the ICRC and 
enable it to strengthen the foundations of its work.

The Committee should also establish an exhaustive inventory of its own 
practice. I have no doubt that a list of this kind, covering, in particular, 
tracing activities, visits to places of detention, relief operations, the repatria
tion of prisoners and the protection of non-combatants, would show up the 
extraordinary richness of the ICRC’s tradition; it would create the basis for a 
more dynamic interpretation of the Geneva Conventions, as befits the organ
ization’s humanitarian mission. Moreover, by highlighting its numerous
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precedents, the ICRC would be better able to demonstrate its competence in 
fields where belligerents too often try to challenge its right to act.

Finally -  and perhaps most importantly -  there must be a constant aware
ness that the humanitarian conventions are really no more than the expres
sion of the fundamental humanitarian principles which underlie them. These 
principles, just as much as any explicit provisions of the law, must serve as 
the Committee’s guiding light.
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PART TWO

OFFERS OF SERVICES BY 
THE INTERNATIONAL 

COMMITTEE OF 
THE RED CROSS

No one can guarantee success in war, 
but only deserve it.
W inston  C hurchill,
26 N ovem ber 1940





INTRODUCTION

Apart from the extremely rare cases where the parties to a conflict request its 
assistance, any intervention by the International Committee begins with an 
offer of services. This is basically a notification to the belligerents that the 
ICRC is at their disposal, during that conflict, to carry out the tasks assigned 
to it by international humanitarian law.

The ICRC’s ability to assist and protect the conflict victims depends on 
whether its offer is accepted or rejected. The importance of this subject for 
the belligerents, for the ICRC and for the victims is therefore obvious.

For greater clarity, each of the following aspects will be considered 
separately:

e the legal bases for offers of services;
•  how they are made;
•  their content;
•  the addressees of such offers; 
e their effects.

They will be dealt with in the next five chapters.
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C H A P T E R  I

THE LEGAL BASES FOR OFFERS 
OF SERVICES

The offers of services by which the International Committee announces its 
availability and proposes carrying out the tasks assigned to it under human
itarian law are above all the embodiment of a tradition. They are based on a 
long line of similar approaches made in earlier wars, and on the acceptance 
of those offers by the belligerents.

This tradition is confirmed by the Statutes of the International Red Cross 
and Red Crescent Movement, which stipulate in Article 5, paragraph 2(d) 
that the role of the International Committee is in particular:

to endeavour at all times -  as a neutral institution whose humanitarian work is 
carried out particularly in time of international and other armed conflicts or 
internal strife -  to ensure the protection of and assistance to military and civilian 
victims of such events and of their direct results.1

However, attention will be focused here primarily on the bases provided by 
treaty law for such offers of services.

A distinction must first be made between international and non-interna
tional armed conflicts.

As regards international armed conflicts, the Geneva Conventions contain 
no specific provision governing offers of services by the ICRC. This should 
not be considered surprising. The offers of services are not, after all, an end 
in themselves; they are simply a first step towards the accomplishment of 
tasks which humanitarian law has entrusted to the Committee, such as the 
transmission of lists of military and civilian prisoners, the exchange of mes
sages between prisoners and their families, visits to places of detention and 
relief operations. To identify the legal bases for the ICRC’s offers of services, 
therefore, the legal provisions governing these activities must be examined, 
for in assigning tasks and prerogatives to the ICRC, they also give it the 
authority to make whatever approaches are necessary to enable it to carry 
out the tasks in question.

This does not mean that the Committee’s offers of services must be 
confined to activities that are expressly mentioned in the Geneva 
Conventions. On the contrary, common Article 9/9/9/10 allows the ICRC to 
undertake other humanitarian activities, subject to the consent of the parties 
to the conflict concerned. It could not possibly do so without also being 
authorized to offer its services to carry them out. Here the ICRC’s right of 
humanitarian initiative comes into play.
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So in situations of international armed conflict, the ICRC is empowered to 
offer its services on the basis of all legal provisions which assign rights and 
duties to it. It may also propose carrying out other humanitarian activities for 
conflict victims on the basis of its universally recognized right of humanitar
ian initiative.

In the case of non-international conflicts, the ICRC’s offers of services are 
based on Article 3, paragraph 2 of the Geneva Conventions: ‘An impartial 
humanitarian body, such as the International Committee of the Red Cross, 
may offer its services to the Parties to the conflict.’ This provision applies to 
all non-international conflicts, including those covered by Protocol II; it has 
been shown above that in all situations covered by Protocol II, Article 3 also 
applies.2

In situations of internal unrest, the ICRC can base its offers of services on 
its right of initiative and on Article 5, paragraph 2 of the Movement’s 
Statutes.

The legal basis for the ICRC’s offers of services, and their legal implica
tions for the parties to a conflict, will therefore depend primarily on the 
nature of the situation in question and secondly on the activities that are 
proposed.

This leads to the question as to whether the ICRC has the right to judge for 
itself whether a situation justifies an offer of services, or whether it must 
abide by the assessment of the belligerents themselves.

This question is crucial, for the ICRC’s freedom of action hinges upon it. 
Three factors must be taken into account:

a) First of all, the views of the belligerents are often subjective and almost 
always at odds: country A claims it is the victim of aggression, while 
country B says there has merely been a border incident; country C claims 
to have nothing to do with the conflict, although in fact its troops are 
actively involved; another country might deny there is any conflict at all, 
even though the dead and wounded are piling up in their thousands. If 
there is one area in international relations where fiction reigns supreme, it 
is that of warfare. Quite obviously, the International Committee cannot 
possibly be bound by contradictory statements or assessments which are 
divorced from reality.

Such deception is no less common when it comes to non-international 
conflicts. The side claiming to be the legitimate government can be seen 
deploying the full might of its armed forces and assuming powers that 
would be totally inappropriate except during a conflict, while maintaining 
that the insurrection it faces is nothing more than banditry, to be dealt 
with under ordinary criminal law. Out in the hills, meanwhile, the rebel 
side is donning all the outward attributes of sovereignty and claiming that 
it, and not its opponent, is the legal authority. Here again, the ICRC is 
confronted with opposing claims that cancel each other out.

b) Secondly, it must be stressed that the application of humanitarian law is 
determined not by any formal condition, such as a declaration of war, but
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by the fact that a conflict exists. Legal subtleties put forward by the 
parties to a conflict cannot impede the application of the Geneva 
Conventions or, consequently, the ICRC’s activities. The execution of the 
Conventions is not subordinated to the belligerents’ assessment of the 
conflict: once the established criteria have been met, the Conventions will 
apply and the ICRC is entitled to offer its services to the parties involved,

c) Third and last, it would be absurd for the international community to 
have requested the International Committee to carry out certain tasks 
without also having granted it the power to decide whether and when a 
given situation calls for the performance of those tasks.

Therefore, the International Committee is not bound by the opinions of the 
warring parties as to the nature of the conflict. It will take their assessments 
into account, along with factual criteria, and may accept them or reject them 
after considering all the circumstances. The ICRC must be free to make an 
independent determination of the facts which may prompt it to make an offer 
of services.

It is obvious that its assessment would concern only those matters relating 
to the protection of victims of war or of similar situations, since this is the 
limit of the ICRC’s competence.

It must also be clear that this assessment is not binding on the parties to a 
conflict. Given the decentralized nature of international society, and the prin
ciple of national sovereignty, only a body which had been given such author
ity by the states themselves would be empowered to determine the existence 
and nature of armed conflicts in a manner binding on the belligerents. Such 
authority may not be taken for granted.

Nonetheless, the ICRC retains the right to make an independent assess
ment of the existence of a conflict, for its own purposes, in order to be able to 
offer its services to the belligerents.

If the International Committee may make an independent assessment of a 
situation with a view to offering its services, may it also offer its services 
without having been approached to that effect by the parties concerned?

It undoubtedly can. Since common Article 9/9/9/10 authorizes the ICRC, 
subject to the parties’ consent, to carry out humanitarian activities other than 
those specified in the Geneva Conventions, it must also authorize the ICRC 
to offer its services in order to carry out such additional activities -  if not, the 
article would have no point. As we have seen above, the right of humanitar
ian initiative is fundamentally a right to put forward proposals.3

It would be inconceivable for the Geneva Conventions to allow the 
Committee to offer its services spontaneously in order to carry out activities 
which are not expressly provided for, but not in order to carry out those 
which are.

Thus the International Committee has the right to offer its services on its 
own initiative, without having to consult the parties concerned beforehand. 
This conclusion is confirmed by the ICRC’s consistent practice in offering its 
services at the opening of hostilities without prior consultations which, given
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the kind of situations in which it works, might all too often serve to delay or 
paralyse all action.

The importance of this conclusion should not be underestimated: whereas 
other international organizations are obliged to wait -  often in vain -  for 
governments to request their help, the ICRC has the right to make the first 
move and offer its services to the parties to a conflict. This right is both the 
result, and one of the clearest signs, of the spirit of initiative which the ICRC 
has so frequently demonstrated.

But then the question should be reversed: is the ICRC obliged to offer its 
services?

After debating this question privately, the Committee decided that it was not:

The ICRC is mentioned a great many times in the 1949 Conventions. It should be 
noted that it is generally mentioned by way of an example: ‘A humanitarian body 
such as the ICRC’. Parties to conflict arc in no way bound to call upon it and it is 
not legally obliged to carry out the various activities mentioned.

The ICRC will not renounce any of these activities; it is ready to undertake 
them when needed. But this does not mean that it is obliged to perform them as a 
matter of course. It will determine in each case whether or not to do so.4

Quite frankly, this opinion is not convincing.
To start with, the premise is incorrect. While it is true that the 

International Committee is often mentioned by way of example in the 1949 
Conventions, this is not true of provisions concerning its traditional activities, 
such as the work of the Central Tracing Agency, visits to places of internment 
and relief operations; there, the ICRC is mentioned in its own right.5

Moreover, while the Geneva Conventions admittedly do not oblige 
the ICRC to undertake any activity,6 this is in the very nature of the 
Conventions, the purpose of which is to create rights and obligations for the 
contracting states. The fact that they do not impose activities on the ICRC 
does not imply the absence of any obligation whatsoever.

Other sources of law must also be taken into account.
In view of the ICRC’s long-established practice, there can be little doubt 

that the Committee has not only the right to carry out the tasks assigned to it 
by the Geneva Conventions, it also has the duty to do so.

This is confirmed by Article 5, paragraph 2(c) of the Statutes of the 
International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement, which stipulates that 
the role of the International Committee is in particular:

to undertake the tasks incumbent upon it under the Geneva Conventions, to work 
for the faithful application of international humanitarian law applicable in armed 
conflicts and to take cognizance of any complaints based on alleged breaches of 
that law.7

The wording dispels all doubt: the ICRC is indeed bound to carry out the 
tasks assigned to it by humanitarian law.

This is moreover the standpoint adopted by the ICRC itself at the 1949 
Diplomatic Conference, with regard to internal conflicts.8
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It follows that if the Committee has a duty to carry out certain activities, it 
must also have a duty to offer its services with a view to carrying them out.

Clearly, the ICRC may judge for itself what it considers to be the right 
moment for the offer to be made, as well as the form it should take -  in other 
words, it has the freedom to interpret the obligation it is under. But this right 
of interpretation -  quite usual within international law -  should not be con
fused with an absence of obligation.

This argument leads to a conclusion radically different from that reached 
by the Committee: I believe that in any situation of armed conflict, the ICRC 
is bound to offer its services with a view to carrying out the tasks imposed on 
it by humanitarian law.

This is perfectly logical: could one imagine the Committee declining to 
offer its services during an armed conflict in which the Geneva Conventions, 
or at least Article 3, applied? Its tradition, its consistent practice, the 
Fundamental Principles of the Red Cross and its own ethos combine to reject 
the very idea.

Granted that the International Committee is obliged to offer its services to the 
parties to a conflict, are they then obliged to accept?

This brings us to the question of the legal effects of its offers of services. 
But before attempting to answer it, consideration must be given to the proce
dure, the content and the addressees of those offers. Such will be the subject 
of the following chapters.
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C H A P T E R  I I

PROCEDURE AND TIMING OF 
OFFERS OF SERVICES

The Geneva Conventions and its own previous practice give the ICRC every
freedom in deciding how to make its offers of services.

As such an offer is essentially a notification, any means may be used to
convey it. It can be made in a letter or telegram, at a meeting either in Geneva 
or elsewhere with a representative of the country concerned, or by sending a 
delegate to the country itself. More than one means might be used, since the 
prime consideration is to inform the parties to a conflict as quickly as poss
ible of the ICRC’s availability.

Of all these, sending a delegate to the country is usually the most effective 
means. He or she can meet all the officials concerned by the ICRC’s proposed 
activities, brief them on its intentions and capabilities, and answer their ques
tions. The ICRC is certainly aware, however, of the risks inherent in placing 
so much responsibility on the shoulders of one person; before setting out, the 
delegate must be given detailed negotiating instructions.

The timing of the offer is also entirely up to the Committee. As a general 
rule, offers are made as soon as hostilities begin, or at least as soon as it hears 
that there are victims, such as casualties, prisoners of war or interned civilians.

But there is nothing to prevent the ICRC from making an offer of services 
in advance, if a political crisis looks likely to develop into a conflict. In this 
case, the governments concerned are not bound to accept its offer, but they 
must bear responsibility for the consequences of their refusal.

There have been three cases, to my knowledge, in which the ICRC decided 
to offer its services before the outbreak of hostilities:

•  Middle East, 1967: Concerned by the growing tension in the region, the 
ICRC made contingency plans and decided, on 25 May, to send delegates 
to Cairo, Tel Aviv, Damascus, Amman and Beirut. The Committee thus 
had delegates in the field and ready to take action when war hroke out on 
5 June.1

•  Cyprus, 1974: After the coup that ousted President Makarios on 15 July, 
the ICRC, foreseeing a new outbreak of communal violence, contacted the 
Cyprus Red Cross Society and made an offer of services to the country’s 
new authorities, basing it on Article 3. The Committee also dispatched a 
delegate and a doctor to Nicosia, but as their aircraft was refused permis
sion to land, the ICRC was not present on the island when Turkish forces 
went ashore near Kyrenia on 20 July. It was not until 23 July, just after a 
cease-fire had been agreed, that the delegates managed to reach Cyprus.2
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•  Iraq/Kuwait, 1990: The ICRC soon realized that the hostilities resulting 
from Iraq’s invasion of Kuwait on 2 August would spark a much wider 
conflict between Iraq and a coalition of states led by the United States, 
Britain, France and Saudi Arabia. It therefore used the months prior to 
the outbreak of this new war to complete its own preparations, not only 
mobilizing its own resources and those of the International Red Cross and 
Red Crescent Movement, but also taking the appropriate steps at diplo
matic level. In its numerous contacts with the countries concerned, the 
Committee reminded them of the provisions of humanitarian law and of 
their own commitments in that regard, so that when it made formal offers 
of services to all the belligerents at dawn on 17 January 1991, these were 
less an announcement of its availability than a confirmation of arrange
ments already made. When fighting flared, the ICRC was present in Iraq, 
Saudi Arabia, Jordan, Syria and Iran, even though it was not initially able 
fully to deploy its staff and logistic resources everywhere.3

These three examples -  two of them successful, the other not -  show both the 
importance of anticipatory measures and the difficulty in getting the author
ities concerned to accept them.

Indeed, because of the speed with which some modern conflicts develop, 
coupled with the closing of airspace over the war zone, the ICRC often finds 
it impossible to send personnel to the conflict area once fighting has begun. 
Only by sending delegates beforehand can it be sure of being represented on 
the spot in order to carry out its assigned tasks without having to wait until 
the fighting is over. The importance of prior action cannot be overstated.

On the other hand, the ICRC has to avoid taking an alarmist attitude over 
each political crisis which might lead to a conflict. It must not give the 
impression that it has lost all hope for peace.

The quality of relations firmly established in peacetime and the possibility 
of sending delegates to countries for routine contacts, along with speed and 
absolute discretion in taking preliminary measures, are often the key to 
success.

Notes

1 Annual Report 1967, p. 5.
2 Bulletin d ’information interne,  no . 46 2 , 22  Ju ly  1974 , pp. 8 -1 0 ; no . 46 3 , 29  Ju ly  1974, 

pp. 8 -1 1 ; no. 464 , 5 A ugust 1974, annexes.
3 ‘C onflict in the M iddle E ast’, IRRC,  no. 280 , Ja n u a ry -F eb ru a ry  1991, pp. 2 2 -3 0 .
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THE CONTENT OF OFFERS OF 
SERVICES

The content of any offer of services by the ICRC will naturally depend on the 
circumstances: the services proposed will be determined in each case by the 
victims’ needs, and the content of the offer will vary accordingly.

Such offers do, however, have certain features in common, as an analysis 
of their content will show.

An offer of services, as stated earlier, is basically a notification by the ICRC 
to the parties to a conflict of its availability to carry out the tasks assigned to 
it under humanitarian law. It is therefore primarily an offer to co-operate 
with them in order to implement the Geneva Conventions and the other 
humanitarian rules.

In many cases the Committee has from the start specified the activities it 
wished to carry out (drawing up lists of prisoners, transmitting family mes
sages, visiting prisoner-of-war and civilian internee camps, repatriating seri
ously wounded or sick military personnel, providing relief supplies, and so 
on).' At other times -  especially when it was not adequately informed about 
the conflict victims’ situation -  it has formulated its offer in more general 
terms, stating that it was ready to co-operate as far as possible with the 
authorities concerned to ensure the proper application of the Geneva 
Conventions, but without going into detail about the activities it proposed to 
undertake.2

Either approach is perfectly acceptable, on condition that the principles of 
neutrality and impartiality are scrupulously respected.

Provided there was no risk of controversy in doing so, the ICRC has pre
ferred to base its offers of services on the relevant provisions of the Geneva 
Conventions. In international conflicts, it has cited articles which grant it 
specific powers, such as the provisions relating to the Central Tracing 
Agency, as well as Articles 126 of the Third Convention and 143 of the 
Fourth, concerning visits to places of captivity.3 In non-international 
conflicts, it has based its offers on Article 3.4

On the other hand, where the nature and classification of the conflict might 
be contested, the ICRC has generally preferred to base its offers of services on 
the fundamental humanitarian principles and on its universally recognized 
right of initiative,5 so as to avoid becoming entangled in legal polemics which 
threaten to paralyse its work. This approach does not mean, however, that 
the Committee lacks legal conviction as to the nature of the conflict and the 
law that should apply.

4 1 2
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The point is that the Geneva Conventions and its own established practice 
allow the Committee great latitude in deciding whether or not to base its 
offers on the relevant provisions of the law, as well as every freedom in de
ciding how the offer should be made and the form it should take.

In most cases, the offer of services is the ICRC’s first formal approach to 
the belligerents when a new conflict breaks out. As such, it is an opportunity 
for the Committee to remind them of the pledges they have given and the 
rules they must observe. Here its practice has been consistent: at the start of 
each new conflict it has drawn the belligerents’ attention to the existence of 
humanitarian rules and stressed that they must be respected.

The reminder might vary in substance, according to the situation. In some 
cases, the ICRC has referred to the whole of the Geneva Conventions, while 
in others mention has been made only of Article 3. Elsewhere, it has spelt out 
and called for respect for the fundamental humanitarian principles.

The importance of this reminder should not be underestimated. Experience 
has shown that the conduct of the belligerents during the first few hours or 
days usually determines whether or not the laws and customs of war will be 
respected throughout the conflict. The spiral of recriminations and reprisals 
can be avoided only by insisting on strict compliance with humanitarian law 
from the moment the first shots are fired. While the application of the Geneva 
Conventions and of Article 3 does depend solely on certain factual criteria 
being met, and not on any declaration or statement of intent, it is nonetheless 
essential, when conflict breaks out, to dispel any uncertainty as to the binding 
force of the humanitarian rules and the determination of the contending 
parties to abide by them.

The clearly stated position of a humanitarian organization, whose 
impartiality is universally acknowledged, is vital in seeking to ensure that 
the law is observed; indeed, it will in most cases incite the belligerents 
themselves to confirm their intention to apply the humanitarian rules in the 
conflict.

But should the Committee stop at simply reminding the belligerents of the 
legal provisions to which they have subscribed? Should it not also, where 
appropriate, call on them to supplement these rules for the duration of the 
conflict with other humanitarian arrangements to alleviate the suffering that 
will inevitably follow?

The ICRC’s practice on this point is almost as old as the ICRC itself: its 
first call for wounded and sick members of the armed forces and military 
medical personnel to be granted the protection of the Geneva Convention, 
even though Austria and the southern German states were not yet party to it, 
was made during the Austro-Prussian War of 1866.6

This approach has been consistently maintained. The ICRC has called for 
the de facto application of the Geneva Conventions or other humanitarian 
rules whenever non-ratification by one or other party to the conflict has 
threatened their implementation.
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Without dwelling again on the historical examples discussed earlier,7
mention may be made of three particularly significant cases:

a) When the Suez conflict broke out on 29 October 1956, Egypt, France and 
Israel were party to the 1949 Geneva Conventions; Britain, however, was 
not. In a telegram dated 31 October, the International Committee urged 
the British government to ratify the Conventions by accelerated proce
dure. The Prime Minister replied the next day that his government was 
not yet empowered to proceed with ratification, but assured the ICRC 
that Britain accepted the Conventions and had every intention of applying 
their provisions should the occasion arise.8

This statement, which was communicated immediately to the other bel
ligerents,9 brought the Conventions into effect between Britain and its 
adversaries, under the terms of common Article 2, paragraph 3:

Although one of the Powers in conflict may not be a party to the present 
Convention, the Powers who are party thereto shall remain bound by it in 
their mutual relations. They shall furthermore be bound by the Convention in 
relation to the said Power, if the latter accepts and applies the provisions 
thereof.

b) Yemen, which had isolated itself from the rest of the world for genera
tions, had taken no part in drawing up humanitarian law and was not 
bound by the Geneva Conventions when civil war broke out in 1962; the 
ensuing hostilities devastated the country for several years.

Following a number of preliminary contacts the International 
Committee decided to send two delegations to the country.

After a tortuous journey, the first of these reached Imam al-Badr’s 
remote mountain stronghold. The Imam said he would order his troops to 
respect the basic provisions of the Geneva Conventions, in particular 
Article 3.

The other delegation met the republican leadership at Sanaa, where 
President Sallal gave a similar undertaking for his forces. Both pledges 
were subsequently confirmed in writing.10

So although Yemen was not bound by humanitarian law, the ICRC was 
able to obtain undertakings from both sides that they would respect the 
main provisions of the Conventions.

c) Extremely concerned about the alarming reports on the plight of the civil
ian population in the October 1973 war, the ICRC urged all the belliger
ents (Egypt, Iraq, Israel and Syria) to apply, on an anticipatory basis, the 
provisions of Part IV (‘Civilian population’) of the draft Additional 
Protocol to the 1949 Conventions relating to the protection of victims of 
international armed conflict, in particular draft Articles 46 (‘Protection of 
the civilian population’), 47 (‘General protection of civilian objects’) and 
50 (‘Precautions in attack’).

Despite some initial misunderstandings, cleared up in subsequent con
tacts, the proposal was accepted by all belligerents."



The Content o f  Offers o f  Services 415

These three examples clearly show that the International Committee is enti
tled, when the interest of the victims so demands, to call on belligerents to 
apply more extensive rules for the duration of a particular conflict than those 
laid down by international customary law and by the international conven
tions in force between them.
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C H A P T E R  I V

THE ADDRESSEES OF OFFERS OF 
SERVICES

To whom should the International Committee address its offers of services?
In international armed conflicts, the ICRC must obviously address its offers 

of services to all the warring parties,1 in particular to all authorities exercising 
power over persons protected by the Geneva Conventions: the wounded, sick 
and shipwrecked, prisoners of war and interned civilians. This requirement 
stems not only from the principle of impartiality, but also from that of 
humanity, which requires the ICRC to assist all victims of a conflict, what
ever party may happen to control them.

The offer of services is not an expression of sympathy, but a duty. In 
making the offer, the ICRC therefore does not take into consideration the 
nature or political persuasions of the authorities it deals with. Those who 
reproach it for having maintained relations with Nazi Germany, despite the 
Hitler regime’s criminal nature, simply do not know or fail to understand the 
principles and procedures of humanitarian law. Indeed, how could the ICRC 
have managed to assist prisoners of war and interned civilians in Nazi hands 
if it had refused all contact with the Nazi authorities?

Similarly, the ICRC is not concerned with the legal status of the govern
ments to which it offers its services. All that counts is whether those govern
ments exercise de facto power over victims of the conflict, in particular over 
persons protected by the Geneva Conventions, whether they possess armed 
forces, or whether contacts with them may be conducive to its humanitarian 
activities. A few examples will illustrate the ICRC’s consistent stance in this 
regard.

•  Throughout the Second World War the ICRC maintained contact with 
Allied governments exiled in London, even though none of them was re
cognized by the Axis Powers. At the same time, the ICRC offered its ser
vices to the satellites of the German Reich (Slovakia, Croatia), despite the 
fact that these ‘states’ did not enjoy any international recognition, either 
by the Allies or by the neutral countries.2

•  In the same way, in December 1971 the ICRC offered its services to the 
government of Bangladesh and sent a delegation to Dacca (Dhaka), even 
though the new state was then recognized only by India, whose armed 
intervention had enabled it to attain independence.3

e In 1979 the Committee offered its services to the government of the 
People’s Republic of Kampuchea and sent a mission to Phnom Penh even

416
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though the government was not recognized internationally, except by the 
Soviet Union and its allies.4 

•  Since 1945 the ICRC has established relations with several liberation 
movements in Africa, the Middle East and Asia, long before they were 
granted any kind of legal recognition or enjoyed the passing favours of 
inter-governmental organizations.

However, the fact that the International Committee offers its services to a 
party to a conflict does not have the slightest bearing on that party’s legal 
status. As the ICRC has nothing to do with the legal status or legitimacy of 
the authorities to which it proposes its services, nothing can be inferred from 
its offers. And since it has no authority outside the field of humanitarian pro
tection for victims of armed conflicts and similar situations, its actions can 
have no effects beyond this field.

It follows that:

a) No party to a conflict can justifiably criticize the ICRC for offering its ser
vices to an authority not recognized by that party, since it is duty bound 
to make such offers.

b) No government can make its acceptance of an offer of services conditional 
on a mark of recognition by the ICRC, as the Committee is not em
powered to grant any such recognition.

c) No authority may try to pass off the ICRC’s offer of services as a form 
of recognition, since the offers do not affect the legal status of their 
recipients.

Do these three conclusions apply equally to non-international armed 
conflicts?

In replying to this question, the conclusions reached for one category of 
conflicts cannot automatically be transposed to another. The analogy is not 
necessarily valid for the following reasons.

Conflicts between nations are governed by a principle which underlies the 
whole of jus in bello and thus the whole of humanitarian law, namely that all 
belligerents stand equal before the law of war. In the final analysis, it is based 
on, and is an extension of, the principle of the equality of states. Because of 
this principle, no party to such a conflict can legitimately object to the ICRC 
likewise offering its services to the opposing side.

In a non-international conflict, however, the side claiming to be the legiti
mate government will often invoke the inequality of the parties to the conflict 
under national law, and perhaps international law, to forbid any contact with 
the insurgents. Any relations with the other side will be considered as inter
ference in the internal affairs of the state, or even a violation of national sov
ereignty. It might even happen that both sides in a civil war claim to be the 
sole legitimate authority and seek to prevent any contact between their oppo
nents and third parties. In such cases, the ICRC is caught between the rival
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claims of two sides who challenge each other’s legitimacy and try to prevent 
it from co-operating with the other.

This raises the question as to whether the International Committee has the 
right to offer its services to the different parties, without regard to their legal 
status, or whether it should in fact offer its services only to the side that 
claims to be the legitimate government? If the answer is yes, what criteria will 
it use to decide between the conflicting claims it will inevitably face as each 
side strives to prevent it from having contact with the other?

When the government of a state affected by civil war has claimed for itself, 
or has granted its adversary, the status of belligerent, no problem arises: 
recognition of belligerency brings into force most of the laws and customs of 
war, as well as the whole of humanitarian law, except for the provisions con
cerning Protecting Powers and occupied territories.5 The International 
Committee is then able to carry out all the tasks assigned to it by humanitar
ian law, just as though the conflict were taking place between nations, and to 
offer its services to each of the parties to the conflict without needing the 
prior consent of the government of the country in question.

But what if that recognition is withheld? Relations between the parties are 
then essentially governed by Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions, and the 
addressees of ICRC offers of services will obviously have to be determined on 
that basis. Before examining the question in this light, however, it is interest
ing to recall the ICRC’s past practice.

The ICRC first sought to help the victims of civil wars and internal unrest 
at the end of the First World War. In doing so, it found itself obstructed by 
the rival claims of parties which challenged each other’s legitimacy.

It thereupon decided to establish working relations with any authorities, 
regardless of their status under national or international law, which exercised 
de facto power over persons it wanted to help:

The delegates of the International Committee [wrote Mrs Renée-Marguerite Frick- 
Cramer] established contact with all the Governments, legitimate or not, who 
exercised de facto authority, provided they recognized the principles on which the 
Committee’s work was founded: strict neutrality and equality of treatment of all 
parties and belligerents. Thus, the Committee’s delegates were in touch with the 
Moscow Government, that of Bela Kun in Hungary, of Petlioura and Skoropatski 
in the Ukraine, of Kurt Eisner in Munich, Denikine in Southern Russia, Koltchak 
and Semenov in Siberia, etc. The International Committee had a similar line of 
conduct in regard to Red Cross societies which were already constituted or in 
course of formation. They were able to act in this manner because their own insti
tution was wholly devoid of political ties; this liberty of action enabled the 
Committee to take the initiative of repatriating prisoners of war on the Eastern 
front, and of carrying out that action on an international footing -  the only possi
ble method, under the circumstances.6

Resolution XIV of the Tenth International Conference of the Red Cross, 
meeting in Geneva in 1921, had stipulated that as a general rule the 
International Committee, after having obtained the consent of the govern-
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ment of the country engaged in civil war, should organize international assist
ance for the victims. If the government in question refused, the ICRC was to 
make a public statement of the facts. But the Conference had also foreseen, as 
exceptional cases, situations in which the government and the National 
Society had effectively ceased to exist. In that case, the International 
Committee would have ‘full power to endeavour to organize relief in such 
country ... V  The Conference had thus established the first exception, albeit 
limited, to the rule calling for the consent of the official government in a 
country in the throes of civil war.

During the conflict in Upper Silesia, the ICRC delegation established rel
ations with all parties, regardless of their legal status and without these rel
ations being seen as any form of recognition. It was this purely pragmatic 
approach which enabled the Committee to solve the humanitarian problems 
caused by the conflict, bypassing such considerations which had rendered the 
Inter-Allied Commission there incapable of doing so.8

At the beginning of the war in Spain, the Committee asked the Spanish 
Red Cross for information about its needs and its ability to take action. 
Receiving no reply, it decided to send a delegate to Spain; but the question 
immediately arose as to whether it should contact only the government, or 
both sides? Should it first obtain the permission of the parties to the conflict 
or should it merely inform them of the mission? In line with its procedure 
after the First World War, the ICRC decided to send the mission to both 
sides and simply to inform the belligerents that the delegate was coming. 
Dr Junod, who had just returned from Ethiopia, was immediately appointed 
to the task: ‘The International Committee decided that it would restrict itself 
to informing the parties in conflict that it was sending Dr Junod, and that he 
would be visiting both parties.’9

This decision was fully compatible with the humanitarian obligations of 
the ICRC; it was also quite logical in view of the division of Spain into two 
opposing camps. But it nonetheless ran the risk of serious difficulties, for if 
the Republican government had vetoed any contact with the insurgents, the 
Committee would have been forced either to back down and give up any 
hope of aiding the victims on the Nationalist side, or to ignore the govern
ment’s opposition and possibly face an angry confrontation.

Fortunately, the Republican government agreed to the sending of twin del
egations, to Barcelona and Madrid on one hand, and to Burgos and Seville on 
the other, thus averting a crisis.

For all that, the question of establishing relations with an insurgent group 
had been brought sharply into focus. The episode showed that the solution 
proposed by Resolution XIV of the Tenth International Conference was 
inherently flawed, since it allowed a country’s legal government, as a general 
rule, to forbid the Red Cross to assist victims within an insurgent-held area.

Apart from the difficulty, in controversial situations, in determining which 
was the legal government whose consent must be obtained, this solution 
threatened to paralyse any Red Cross activity to help the victims of civil war.
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The International Committee therefore submitted a new proposal to the 
Sixteenth International Red Cross Conference which met in London in 1938. 
In its draft, which took account of its experience during the Spanish Civil 
War, it stressed the spontaneous nature of its offers of services and proposed 
that its intervention should be subject to the consent only of the party to 
which the offer was made: there could no longer be any question of one side 
barring assistance for victims who happened to be under the control of the 
other.10

As we saw earlier, the Conference decided against any substantive dis
cussion of this draft, adopting a more general resolution which failed to 
settle the question of the ICRC’s offers of services in internal conflicts either 
way.

However, the question had been raised, and was tabled again at the 
Diplomatic Conference of 1949. There at last an answer was found to it.

All discussion at the Diplomatic Conference on the subject of non-inter- 
national conflicts was dominated by the overriding concern to establish rules 
that would apply equally to all parties to a conflict, whatever their status 
under general international law or internal legislation.

This is reflected in the first paragraph of Article 3:

In the case of an armed conflict not of an international character occurring in the
territory of one of the High Contracting Parties, each P arty  to  the conflic t shall be
bound to apply, as a minimum, the following provisions...11

In other words, the inequality of the parties to the conflict before domestic 
law and general international law does not prevent them being equally bound 
by the rules of Article 3, which imposes identical obligations on all sides.

This should not be considered surprising: experience and plain common 
sense dictated that no other solution would be worth the paper it was written 
on, since none of the parties to a conflict would agree to be bound by a set of 
rules which discriminated against it.

The principle of the equality of the parties also governs the ICRC’s offers of 
services; paragraph 2 of Article 3 states: ‘An impartial humanitarian body, such 
as the International Committee of the Red Cross, may offer its services to the 
Parties to the conflict.’ This provision makes no distinction whatsoever between 
the parties, and does not benefit one side to the disadvantage of another.

The Committee may, therefore, offer its services to all parties, whatever 
their legal status and without any obligation to obtain the prior consent of 
any one of them. In plain terms, the ICRC does not need to seek the agree
ment of one side in order to help the victims under the control of the other.12

This reasoning is endorsed by the preparatory work. Before the adoption 
of Article 3 the most ardent opponent of the draft, General Oung, warned the 
Diplomatic Conference that the article would allow the Committee, or any 
other impartial humanitarian body, to offer its services at the request of 
either the legal government or the insurgents; he particularly stressed that in 
the latter case, the consent of the legal government would not be needed.13 So
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the Conference was perfectly aware of what it was doing when it adopted the 
article, as were the governments when they ratified it.

However, by making offers of services to all parties to a conflict, would the 
Committee not risk being accused of granting the insurgents some kind of 
legal personality?

This fear is unfounded. Since the Committee offers its services on the basis 
of humanitarian criteria, regardless of the legal status of the parties con
cerned, no inference as to the legal personality of these parties can be made 
from its offers. Paragraph 4 of Article 3 is explicit: ‘The application of the 
preceding provisions shall not affect the legal status of the Parties to the 
conflict.’

Thus, the Committee’s offers of services can neither confer any kind of 
legal personality on an insurgent group, nor be considered proof of any such 
personality. Nor can such offers be seen as acknowledging, in any form, 
a state of belligerency, since the ICRC is not qualified to make such 
acknowledgement.

There is a danger, however, that in offering its services to the insurgents 
without first obtaining the prior consent of the side that claims to be the legal 
government, the Committee risks being accused of violating national 
sovereignty.

While the risk is there, any such accusation would be unjustified. The 
ICRC’s right to offer its services is not one that it has bestowed on itself; it 
stems from the will of the international community and from the respective 
governments’ ratification of the Geneva Conventions. As the Permanent 
Court of International Justice has stressed, ‘the right of entering into interna
tional engagements is an attribute of State sovereignty’.14 When the ICRC 
acts on the basis of rules expressly laid down by the states themselves, it 
cannot be accused of violating their sovereignty.

Nor could the Committee be accused of interference in the internal affairs 
of a country torn apart by civil war. A conflict situation that comes within 
the scope of international rules -  even such a minimum set of rules as those 
expressed by Article 3 -  cannot be considered an exclusively internal affair, at 
least as far as the application of those rules is concerned.

To sum up, I believe that the International Committee is entitled to offer its 
services to all parties to a conflict, regardless of their legal status, without 
having to obtain the prior consent of either side.15 These offers have no effect 
on the legal status of the parties to a conflict and cannot be considered either 
as an infringement of national sovereignty or as interference in a country’s 
internal affairs.
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C H A P T E R  V

THE EFFECTS OF OFFERS OF 
SERVICES

1. Introduction

The effects of the International Committee’s offers of services on the parties 
to a conflict will obviously be determined by the legal provisions on which 
they are based; which legal provisions are applicable will depend on the type 
of conflict in question.

This study of the effects of such offers must therefore be divided into two 
distinct sections, covering, respectively, international and non-international 
armed conflicts.

2. The effects of offers of services in international armed 
conflicts

In situations of international armed conflict, humanitarian law requires the 
ICRC to carry out certain tasks.

The Committee’s offers of services therefore impose definite legal obliga
tions on each warring party from the start of an armed conflict to which the 
Geneva Conventions apply and as soon as there are victims, namely to allow 
the ICRC to perform the tasks assigned to it by humanitarian law and to 
grant it the facilities needed to do so.

Since the Conventions have affirmed the ICRC’s right to carry out activities 
such as drawing up lists of prisoners of war and civilian internees, visiting 
places where they are held, organizing relief supplies for them and supervis
ing the distributions, and forwarding personal messages between them and 
their families,1 the warring parties are obliged to ensure that the ICRC is able 
to carry out these activities. They must consequently respond favourably to 
any proposal it might make to this effect.

This view is firmly held by the Committee itself, which rightly believes that 
in international conflicts a government is obliged to accept its offer of 
services:

In the case of an international armed conflict, the ICRC may intervene by virtue of 
the four Geneva Conventions of 1949, in particular, under Art. 126 of the Third 
Convention and Art. 143 of the Fourth Convention; in addition, its right of
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initiative is recognized in Art. 9 of the First, Second and Third Convention, and in
Art. 10 of the Fourth Convention.2

These obligations do not derive from the ICRC’s offers, but from the legal 
provisions governing the proposed activities; in other words, their source lies 
in the commitments accepted by the states themselves.

So a belligerent cannot, in any situation to which the Geneva Conventions 
apply, reject the Committee’s offers of services without violating its own 
international commitments, the interests of the victims, the rights of its 
adversary, the prerogatives of the ICRC and the interests of all states party 
to the Geneva Conventions. For those states do indeed have an interest in 
the observance of the treaties they have signed and they are entitled to 
demand respect for them, even if their own nationals are not the victims of 
any violation. In short, to reject the ICRC’s offers in such circumstances is 
an unlawful act.

On the other hand, if the ICRC wishes to carry out humanitarian activities 
other than those specified in the Geneva Conventions, it may base its offers of 
services on its right of initiative under international customary law, the 
Statutes of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement and 
Article 9/9/9/10 common to all four Geneva Conventions. In this case its 
offer constitutes a proposal which must be examined in good faith, but which 
the parties to the conflict are under no obligation to accept.

The same applies to offers of services by the ICRC to governments 
involved in an international crisis prior to the outbreak of an armed conflict: 
they must consider its proposals in good faith, but are not bound to act upon 
them. If a government rejects them, however, it must bear responsibility for 
the consequences.

In view of these conclusions, it is distinctly alarming to note the disparity 
between the pledges made by states at international conferences and the 
conduct of too many governments in situations where they should honour 
those same promises.

To evade their treaty obligations, and in particular, to deny the ICRC the 
facilities to which it is entitled, governments can display a degree of ingenuity 
worthy of a better cause; all sorts of objections and obstacles crop up to keep 
the Committee away from the victims it is mandated to help.3

Some of these objections are based on arguments concerning the situation 
itself; they cannot be examined theoretically in a study such as this, since 
each must be assessed in the light of the relevant facts.

Others are based on legal considerations. As it would be impossible in 
this book to review them all, only those which are most frequently raised 
will be considered here in order to assess their validity in terms of humani
tarian law.
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Objections based on the absence o f a declaration o f war4

Does the International Committee have the right to offer its services to parties 
to a conflict even if war has not been declared?

In the early days of humanitarian law, its application was linked to the 
existence of a ‘state of w ar’.5 This was not a factual observation, but a 
legal classification reflecting the will of the states concerned -  or at least 
one of them -  to be free of the constraints of the law of peace and to 
respect only the far less strict limitations imposed by the laws of war and 
of neutrality. As a general rule, hostilities had to be preceded by a declara
tion of war whose purpose was to replace the law of peace with the rules 
of jus in bello in relations between the belligerents themselves, and with 
those of the law of neutrality in relations between belligerents and neutral 
states.6

For various reasons, in particular the prohibition of wars of aggression by 
the Covenant of the League of Nations, the Briand-Kellogg Pact and the 
United Nations Charter, there have been a growing number of conflict situ
ations which the states concerned have refused to have classified as ‘w ar’, 
even though they bore every characteristic of a war between states.

In such situations, is the ICRC entitled to offer its services to the parties to 
the conflict, and are they bound to accept its offers? This question carries 
even broader implications: do the humanitarian rules in fact apply to situa
tions which are not classified as ‘wars’?

The question arose at the time of the ‘Manchurian Incident’ (1931) and 
again during the Sino-Japanese conflict (1937); it will be recalled that the 
Japanese government did not consider humanitarian law applicable to those 
conflicts, since none of the parties concerned had recognized the existence of 
a state of war.7

This was submitted by the ICRC to the Fifteenth International Conference 
of the Red Cross, which met at Tokyo in 1934.8 The Conference firmly sup
ported the application of the Geneva Conventions by analogy in conflicts 
where there was no declaration of war, but did so in the form of a recom
mendation,9 with the result that the whole question of the law applicable to 
such situations remained open.

The point was finally settled at the Diplomatic Conference of 1949. Article 2, 
common to the four Geneva Conventions, states in the first paragraph:

In addition to the provisions which shall be implemented in peacetime, the present 
Convention shall apply to all cases of declared war or of any other armed conflict 
which may arise between two or more of the High Contracting Parties, even if the 
state of war is not recognized by one of them.

Thus, the application of the 1949 Conventions depends solely on a factual 
circumstance -  the existence of armed conflict -  and not on any interpreta
tion of that circumstance which the parties to the conflict, or anyone else, 
might care to give.
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The absence of a declaration of war therefore does not undermine the right 
of the International Committee to offer its services and in no way diminishes 
the effects of these offers.

From the perspective of this analysis, paragraph 1 of Article 2 raises no 
problems of interpretation. But would the Conventions apply even if none of 
the parties to a conflict acknowledged a state of war? There can be no doubt 
about it: the concessive clause ‘even if the state of war is not recognized by 
one of them’ serves only to reinforce the initial proposition -  it cannot restrict 
its scope. Moreover, a situation of this kind would undeniably be covered by 
the phrase ‘any other armed conflict which may arise between two or more of 
the High Contracting Parties’. So the Conventions would indeed apply in 
such an event and the International Committee would have the right to offer 
its services to the belligerents.

The conflict over the Falkland/Malvinas Islands (1982) is a clear example 
of this: the ICRC offered its services to both sides, although neither Argentina 
nor Britain acknowledged the existence of a state of war. Both accepted its 
offer.10

In its judgment of 27 June 1986 in the case of military and paramilitary 
activities in and against Nicaragua, the International Court of Justice had no 
hesitation in stating that relations between the United states and Nicaragua 
were subject to international humanitarian law, even though war had not 
been declared between the two countries, nor diplomatic relations broken 
off.11

That judgment confirmed unequivocally that international humanitarian 
law applies to all international armed conflicts, even those in which none of 
the belligerents recognizes the existence of a state of war.

‘Between war and peace, there is nothing’, wrote Cicero, implying that there 
can be no intermediate stage between two diametrically opposed situations.12

History has long refuted this claim. Hostile acts of limited range, such as 
armed incursions, retaliatory attacks, air strikes, occupation of a part of the 
adversary’s territory, and blockades, are steadily increasing. Can the Geneva 
Conventions apply to situations like these, which have been aptly termed 
‘hostilities short of war’?

As the Commentary published by the ICRC so rightly points out, Article 2 
leaves no room for doubt:

Any difference arising between two states and leading to the intervention of 
members of the armed forces is an armed conflict within the meaning of Article 2, 
even if one of the Parties denies the existence of a state of war. It makes no 
difference how long the conflict lasts, how much slaughter takes place, how 
numerous are the participating forces.13

As soon as a conflict results in victims, the Committee may offer its services. 
It makes no difference how many victims there are. If there is only a single
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prisoner or wounded person, the Conventions apply. As the Commentary 
puts it: ‘The respect due to human personality is not measured by the number 
of victims.14

Objections based on the principle o f exclusive domestic 
jurisdiction15
Is a state justified in turning down the ICRC’s offer of services by invoking 
the principle of non-interference in affairs that come essentially or exclusively 
within its domestic jurisdiction?

To answer the question, it must first be considered whether the activities 
proposed by the Committee on behalf of the victims of war come within the 
scope of this principle.

As the Permanent Court of International Justice found in the case of the 
nationality decrees issued in Tunis and Morocco, the development of interna
tional relations determines the domain reserved for the exclusive jurisdiction 
of an individual state:

The question whether a certain matter is or is not solely within the jurisdiction of 
a state is an essentially relative question; it depends upon the development of 
international relations.16

Quite obviously, it is up to international law to set the limits, for once a 
matter is governed by international law, it no longer comes under the exclu
sive jurisdiction of any particular state. This can be inferred from Article 15, 
paragraph 8, of the Covenant of the League of Nations:

If the dispute between the parties is claimed by one of them, and is found by the 
Council, to arise out of a matter which by international law is solely within the 
domestic jurisdiction of that party, the Council shall so report, and shall make no 
recommendation as to its settlement.

The same conclusion can be drawn from Article 2, paragraph 7, of the United 
Nations Charter, even though the wording is less precise:

Nothing contained in the present Charter shall authorize the United Nations to 
intervene in matters which are essentially within the domestic jurisdiction of any 
state or shall require the Members to submit such matters to settlement under the 
present Charter; but this principle shall not prejudice the application of 
enforcement measures under Chapter VII.

The preparatory work in fact shows that if it was not felt necessary to 
stress that something came within national jurisdiction, according to interna
tional law, it was because this could be taken for granted.1 ' Furthermore, it is 
evident that the interpretation and application of Article 2, paragraph 7, of 
the Charter are matters that come within the scope of, and are governed by, 
international law.

This is confirmed by the practice of the United Nations. Its political organs 
have never allowed domestic jurisdiction to take precedence in matters gov
erned by provisions of treaty or customary law.18
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The International Court of Justice has likewise concluded that the question 
of whether an act came within the national jurisdiction of a state had to be 
decided ‘in the light of the principles and rules of international law...’.19

It is therefore clear that the way in which a belligerent state treats enemy 
nationals -  or, for that matter, its own nationals when they are protected by 
international law -  cannot be considered as an exclusively internal matter, 
particularly when the fate of these nationals is governed by treaty or custom
ary rules. More generally speaking, the principle of exclusive domestic juris
diction does not apply to any situation that is regulated by treaty-based or 
customary international humanitarian law.

Objections based on the principle of exclusive domestic jurisdiction are 
therefore null and void.

This does not, however, prejudice national sovereignty, since one of the 
attributes of sovereignty is precisely the ability to assume rights and obliga
tions under international law.

Objections based on provisions o f domestic law20
May a party to a conflict invoke provisions of its own domestic law to 
prevent the International Committee from carrying out the tasks assigned to 
it under the Geneva Conventions?

There can be no doubt about the answer: the very concept of an interna
tional legal order postulates its pre-eminence over any domestic legal order, 
since the common will must prevail over the individual will of each party.

International courts and tribunals have consistently emphasized the 
primacy of international law: ‘It is incontestable, and uncontested, that inter
national law stands above internal law’, stated the French-Mexican Claims 
Commission in its ruling of 19 October 1923 in the case of Georges Pinson.21 
Similarly, the Permanent Court of International Justice has declared: ‘It is a 
generally accepted principle of international law that in the relations between 
Powers who are contracting parties to a treaty, the provisions of municipal 
law cannot prevail over those of the treaty’.22 The same rule was stressed in 
the award of 23 March 1936 in the case of the Warsaw Electricity Company:

A properly concluded treaty is a source of objective law for contracting states, 
having obligatory force just as much within each state as it does internationally, 
even in cases where the rules of the said treaty would contradict national laws 
enacted before or after its conclusion.23

Article 27 of the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties, of 23 May 
1969, stipulates that a party may not invoke the provisions of its internal 
law as justification for its failure to perform a treaty. This is an immutable 
principle that cannot be overturned without compromising the very concept 
of international relations founded in law. Consequently, a state may not avail 
itself of the rules of its domestic law in order to escape its international obli
gations or, in particular, to prevent the ICRC from carrying out the tasks 
assigned to it under the Geneva Conventions.
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Objections based on the argument o f military necessity24

‘Necessity knows no law’, as the saying goes. But is a state justified in invok
ing military necessity as an argument for rejecting the International 
Committee’s offers of services?

In order to answer this question, it is necessary to determine whether the 
pressure of military necessity would allow a belligerent to violate the rules of 
war.

‘It is established that the purpose of all law is to ensure the co-existence of 
interests deserving of legal protection. This also undoubtedly holds true for 
international law’, wrote Professor Max Huber in the arbitral award handed 
down in the case of British property in Spanish Morocco.25

In the field of jus in bello these interests are not hard to identify: as the 
St Petersburg Declaration of 29 N ovem ber/l l  December 1868 put it, the 
objective was to ‘conciliate the necessities of war with the laws of humanity’.

This leads to the conclusion that the principle of military necessity had 
already been taken into account in formulating the rules of the law of war; 
this is confirmed in the preamble to the Hague Convention (IV) respecting the 
Laws and Customs of War on Land, of 18 October 1907:

... these provisions, the wording of which has been inspired by the desire to 
diminish the evils of war, as far as military requirements permit, are intended to 
serve as a general rule of conduct for the belligerents in their mutual relations and 
in their relations with the inhabitants.

The line between military necessity and the requirements of humanity can 
be drawn in three ways:

a) by accepting that military necessity must prevail, in which case lawmakers 
have abandoned any attempt to establish rules limiting the belligerents’ 
freedom of action;

b) by accepting that military necessity must yield to the requirements of 
humanity, in which case the argument of military necessity may not be 
used to justify breaking a rule which is absolutely binding on the 
belligerents;

c) by seeking a compromise reconciling both interests, in which case provi
sion is made for a derogation, in the event of imperative military necessity, 
from the rule limiting the belligerents’ freedom of action. An example is 
Article 53 of the Fourth Geneva Convention, which forbids the occupying 
power to destroy property within the occupied territory ‘except where 
such destruction is rendered absolutely necessary by military operations’.

There can be no question, therefore, of allowing a general exception to the 
rules of war in order to accommodate military necessity, since the very 
purpose of these rules is to establish a dividing line between military necessity 
and the requirements of humanity. The idea of any such exception -  which 
would deprive jus in bello of any legal impact -  has been firmly rejected by 
jurisprudence and by most legal doctrine.26
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This is understandable. To allow the laws of war to lose their binding force 
in the event of military necessity would be tantamount to saying that the laws 
of war are binding as long as they do not curtail the belligerents’ freedom of 
action, but cease to be binding as soon as they become restrictive, in other 
words that laws are obligatory when they do not apply, but not when they 
need to be applied. Such an idea is clearly untenable.

The argument of military necessity can therefore be invoked only in cases 
where treaty or customary law has expressly provided for such an exception.

To determine whether a belligerent has the right to use that argument to 
reject the International Committee’s offers of services, it is necessary to check 
whether the law allows a waiver to accommodate military necessity, and the 
limits to any such waiver.

A cursory examination of the Geneva Conventions reveals that visits to 
camps for prisoners of war and interned civilians ‘may not be prohibited 
except for reasons of imperative military necessity, and then only as an 
exceptional and temporary measure’.27

Conversely, the provisions concerning the transmission of capture cards28 
and of lists of prisoners,29 the dispatch of individual and collective relief and 
the supervision of distributions30 allow no exceptions. A belligerent cannot 
use the excuse of military necessity to prevent the ICRC from carrying out 
these tasks or to refuse it the facilities needed to do so. In any case, it is hard 
to see how activities of this kind could conflict with any operational military 
needs.

Whatever the circumstances, a belligerent may not cite pressure of military 
necessity to reject the ICRC’s offers of services as a whole.

Objections based on a fundamental change o f circumstances31
Can a belligerent refuse the ICRC’s offers of services on the grounds that 
unforeseen circumstances have arisen?

The question raises a complex legal problem -  that of the effects which a 
change in the state of facts and conditions upon which a treaty was founded 
may have on the binding force of that treaty. Few other questions have given 
rise to so much controversy at both the theoretical and practical levels.

On the one hand, it may seem questionable that a state which has entered 
into clearly defined contractual obligations, based on known circumstances, 
should find the scope of those obligations suddenly and radically altered by 
unforeseen circumstances.

On the other hand, however, there can be no question of a state citing a 
change of circumstances to withdraw unilaterally from obligations under a 
duly concluded treaty; the effect would be to deprive international commit
ments of all binding force.

Notwithstanding the discussions over the doctrine of rebus sic stantibus,32 
some rules are uncontested. It is thus generally accepted that no state may 
invoke a change of circumstances as a ground for terminating, withdrawing
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from or suspending the operation of a treaty unless the following four condi
tions are met:

a) a fundamental change of circumstances has occurred with regard to those 
existing at the time of the conclusion of the treaty;

b) this change was not foreseen by the parties when concluding the treaty;
g) the existence of those circumstances constituted an essential basis of the 

consent of the parties to be bound by the treaty;
d) the effect of the change is radically to transform the extent of obligations 

still to be performed under the treaty.33

Does a change of circumstances that meets the four conditions specified 
above entitle a contracting party to denounce the treaty unilaterally, or 
merely to seek a revision? Unfortunately, the Vienna Convention on the Law 
of Treaties says nothing on this point, which remains a subject of 
controversy.

It is not my intention to try to settle this question or to comment on the 
validity, in international law, of the rebus sic stantibus clause. However, in 
view of the uncertainty surrounding the effects of a fundamental change of 
circumstances, it is necessary to examine whether a state that is party to the 
Geneva Conventions may invoke such a change to justify suspending their 
application.

The Conventions were evidently not drawn up with any particular situ
ation in mind, but were meant to apply to ‘all cases of declared war or of any 
other armed conflict which may arise between two or more of the High 
Contracting Parties’, as well as to ‘all cases of partial or total occupation of 
the territory of a High Contracting Party’.34 It therefore cannot be claimed 
that the Conventions were drawn up in view of particular circumstances 
likely to undergo any change which might be termed fundamental.

Moreover, the officers, diplomats and lawyers who took part in the 1949 
Diplomatic Conference were perfectly aware of the unpredictable nature of 
modern warfare. They took account of this by drawing up general rules of a 
broad scope which could be applied in any situation that might arise. None 
of the governments which subsequently became party to the Geneva 
Conventions could have been in any doubt that the reality of war is never 
quite what one expects.

The Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law, which met in Geneva from 1974 to 1977, 
by no means believed that the Geneva Conventions were out of date. On the 
contrary, it confirmed their binding force without the slightest reservation.35

Lastly, the states party to the Geneva Conventions have pledged to respect 
and ensure respect for them ‘in all circumstances '.36 This itself is an indica
tion of the parties’ consent not to invoke a fundamental change of circum
stances as a justification for denouncing the Conventions or ceasing to apply 
them.
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For all these reasons, and whatever effects a fundamental change of cir
cumstances may ultimately have on the binding force of other treaties, it is 
out of the question for any state that is party to the Geneva Conventions to 
take such a change as an excuse for suspending their application. Nor may 
any state use this argument to reject the International Committee’s offers of 
services.

As already mentioned in another context, in May 1945 the Allies advanced 
the argument of a fundamental change of circumstances to deny prisoner-of- 
war status to German soldiers captured after Germany’s unconditional capit
ulation and to give them the status of ‘Surrendered Enemy Personnel’. A 
similar measure was taken later with regard to captured Japanese military 
personnel. The Allies justified this by maintaining that the 1929 Diplomatic 
Conference had probably not contemplated a situation in which all the armed 
forces of a state gave themselves up simultaneously following an uncondi
tional surrender.37

This argument is dubious. In terms of the law, Germany’s unconditional 
capitulation was nothing more than a particular case of debellatio,3S of which 
there are numerous examples in history. Under the circumstances, the unfore
seen nature of the change and its alleged fundamental nature are far from 
established.

Although the ICRC’s delegates were allowed to visit the ‘Surrendered 
Enemy Personnel’ and provide them with assistance, this decision by the 
Allies obstructed the Committee in several ways. The Allies’ failure, for 
example, to send the Central Prisoners of War Agency lists of names of 
German soldiers taken prisoner after the capitulation obviously hindered the 
ICRC’s work.39

Whatever the legality of this decision with regard to the 1929 Convention, 
one thing is certain: under the 1949 Geneva Conventions, any such measure 
would be clearly and manifestly illegal.

Objections based on the theory o f reprisals40
Is a belligerent justified in preventing the International Committee from carry
ing out its duties under the Geneva Conventions in aid of enemy nationals, 
on the grounds that the enemy in question had allegedly violated the law of 
war?

This raises the question as to whether reprisals are legal under humanitar
ian law.41

Customary law and international jurisprudence subject the use of reprisals 
to three conditions: the prior existence of an act contrary to international 
law, refusal to heed demands for redress, and a certain proportionality 
between the harm inflicted through reprisals and the harm suffered as a result 
of the act which prompted them.42 Furthermore, there must not have been 
any undertaking to abstain from taking reprisals.43

While recourse to reprisals is morally objectionable, reflecting the primitive
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and decentralized state of international relations, it is not prohibited by inter
national law provided the above conditions are met.

In the field of humanitarian law, however, exercise of the right of reprisals 
raises extremely serious objections:
a) It inflicts the consequences of an unlawful act on persons who are them

selves victims of war and who cannot possibly be held responsible for the 
act which prompted the reprisals; as such, it is a manifest breach of the 
natural right of every human being to be treated with justice, safe from 
arbitrary acts and without being made to bear the responsibility for acts 
which he or she did not commit.

b) As a means of seeking redress for a wrong, it is particularly inefficient; the 
belligerent targeted by the reprisals is likely to persist in the conduct for 
which it is blamed rather than admit responsibility for an unlawful act. 
This attitude is shown in a host of examples throughout history, a particu
lar case being that of the handcuffing of British, Canadian and German 
prisoners during the Second World War.44

c) Reprisals may well set off a spiral of mutual recriminations and unlawful 
acts: the belligerent targeted by the reprisals will deny the initial transgres
sion and will in turn use the violation of which it now claims to be the 
victim as an excuse to carry out further unlawful acts.

d) Finally, given that a belligerent is not confined, when responding to a vio
lation of a given rule, to violating that same rule, the right of reprisals 
provides a convenient means for a belligerent to flout any provision which 
it finds burdensome, while continuing to demand respect for it by the 
enemy. The theory of reprisals can therefore open the door to all kinds of 
abuse.45

For all these reasons, the International Committee has unremittingly cam
paigned and protested against the use of reprisals, especially during the two 
world wars, and has sought to limit their effects.46

For its part, the 1949 Diplomatic Conference formally prohibited reprisals 
against persons, buildings and property protected by the Geneva 
Conventions.47 The Diplomatic Conference of 1974-7 extended the ban on 
reprisals to include all persons protected by the Conventions and Protocol I.48 
This prohibition is unreserved and unrestricted:

The prohibition of reprisals is absolute, and remains so when an offence, which 
would formerly have justified reprisals under international law, is committed -  no 
matter what the nature of the offence may be.49

Consequently, no belligerent is entitled to invoke the right of reprisals to 
prevent the International Committee from carrying out its assigned tasks 
under the Geneva Conventions. To do so would constitute not only a harsh 
measure against the opponent, but also an infringement of the rights and pre
rogatives of the ICRC that no act ascribed to the opponent could ever justify.

Although the provisions of the Geneva Conventions are thus perfectly 
clear, the International Committee has more than once found itself prevented
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from carrying out its tasks under humanitarian law by a belligerent claiming 
the right to take reprisals.

The most striking example occurred after the Arab-Israeli war of October 
1973. On the grounds that the government of Israel did not recognize the 
applicability of the Fourth Geneva Convention in the occupied territories, 
Syria refused to give the names of the Israeli prisoners of war it was holding 
and withheld permission for ICRC delegates to visit them. As a counter
measure, Israel prevented ICRC delegates from entering the Syrian territories 
it had occupied during the conflict. The resulting stalemate was not resolved 
until several months later, in the course of political negotiations conducted by 
the US Secretary of state, Dr Henry Kissinger.50

In an appeal dated 21 January 1974 and addressed to the 135 signatory 
states, the ICRC protested over the fact that

The competent authorities all too often make reciprocity a condition for the 
application, totally or in part, of the Geneva Conventions. This is equivalent, in 
prevailing circumstances, to the exercise of reprisals. They also make the 
accomplishment of their humanitarian obligations subject to political and military 
demands which are alien to the Geneva Conventions.

The Committee went on to stress that

commitments under the Geneva Conventions are absolute, and that states, each 
one to all others, bind themselves, solemnly and unilaterally, to observe in all 
circumstances, even without any reciprocal action by other states, the rules and 
principles which they have recognized as vital.51

Under the law, it must be accepted that whatever the reasons put forward 
by the two governments, they could not on any account justify reprisals 
against persons protected by the Geneva Conventions. From a humanitarian 
perspective, the anguish and suffering which these reciprocal violations of the 
Conventions inflicted on the hundreds of wounded, prisoners and civilians on 
either side and on their families can only be deplored.

Objections based on the absence o f reciprocity51
If one side in a conflict turns down the ICRC’s offer of services and prevents 
it from working, is the Committee still entitled to offer its services to the 
other side? And if so, would the latter be justified in also rejecting the 
Committee’s offer because of the absence of reciprocity?

To answer these questions, the law applicable to such a situation must first 
be defined.

It is widely accepted that in accordance with the rule inadimplenti non est 
adimplendum, a state affected by a material breach of a treaty is allowed to 
suspend application of the treaty, wholly or in part, in its relations with the 
defaulting state.53

However, this rule, which reflects the largely contractual nature of inter
national relations, does not apply to treaties such as the Geneva Conventions,
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whose purpose is not to provide for an exchange of goods and services but to 
establish an objective legal framework to protect human beings in all 
circumstances.

This is made clear in the first article of the Geneva Conventions, under 
which the contracting parties undertake to respect and ensure respect for the 
Conventions ‘in all circumstances’. Quite obviously, this stipulation also 
applies in cases where a belligerent fails to fulfil its obligations.54

Furthermore, using the absence of reciprocity by an opponent as a motive 
for denying the nationals of that country the ICRC’s protection and assist
ance amounts to a form of reprisals against those persons. It has already been 
established that the Geneva Conventions and Protocol I expressly forbid their 
signatories to take any retaliatory measures against persons or property pro
tected by those instruments.55 All that was said in the preceding section about 
the prohibition of reprisals applies equally here.

These conclusions are confirmed in the law of treaties. Article 60, para
graph 5, of the Vienna Convention of 23 May 1969 specifies that the rule 
mentioned above, under which a party that is specially affected by a material 
breach of a multilateral treaty may invoke that breach as a ground for sus
pending the operation of the treaty in whole or in part in its relations with 
the author of the violation, does not apply ‘to provisions relating to the pro
tection of the human person contained in treaties of a humanitarian charac
ter, in particular to provisions prohibiting any form of reprisals against 
persons protected by such treaties.’56

The situation that results from the refusal by a party to a conflict to accept 
the Committee’s offers of services must be analysed in the light of these 
provisions.

Obviously, this sort of situation would not prevent the ICRC from offering 
its services to the other belligerents; nor would it prevent it from carrying out 
the tasks assigned to it under the Conventions, apart from those which, by 
their very nature, require the co-operation of both parties. The ICRC’s 
mission is above all humanitarian and charitable -  the fact that one belliger
ent hampers its work does not in any way relieve the Committee of its obliga
tions towards other belligerents to carry out the duties assigned to it by the 
international community.57

This conclusion does not conflict with the principle of impartiality. The 
Committee’s impartiality is sufficiently demonstrated by its having offered its 
services to all parties to the conflict and by its continuing willingness to co
operate with them all.58 If one party rejects the Committee’s offer of services, 
it must take sole responsibility for its action; the ICRC cannot be held 
responsible for a decision in which it had no part.

With regard to the second part of the original question -  whether the 
adverse party may in turn reject the ICRC’s offer of services on the grounds 
of a lack of reciprocity -  the answer has to be no. As we have seen, the 
absence of reciprocity does not release a party to conflict from its obligations 
under the Geneva Conventions.
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This is consistent with the ICRC’s practice; as stated earlier (pages 144-5), 
during the war in Ethiopia the ICRC felt that the fact that Italy had turned 
down its offer of services did not prevent it from providing assistance to 
people in distress on the Ethiopian side.69

During the Korean War the Committee persistently demanded that it be 
allowed to carry out its work, as laid down by the Geneva Conventions, for 
persons under the control of the United Nations Unified Command and the 
South Korean government, even though its delegates were not allowed into 
North Korea.60

The International Committee adopted the same position during the war in 
Vietnam: it maintained that the governments of the United States and of 
South Vietnam remained bound by their obligations under the Conventions 
despite the absence of reciprocity on the part of North Vietnam and the 
National Liberation Front, and sought to base its work in South Vietnam, in 
particular its activities for prisoners of war, on the Conventions.61

The absence of reciprocity nonetheless does place the International 
Committee in a difficult position. It is unable to play its essential role as a 
neutral intermediary, and instead finds itself locked into a partnership with 
only one side; it cannot make use of the argument of mutual interest, or carry 
out certain activities which, by their very nature, call for the co-operation of 
both sides. And even where its activities are accepted, it often finds itself 
blamed for being unable to do anything for persons in the power of the 
enemy. In these circumstances, needless to say, its work can hardly be at its 
most efficient.

Reciprocity can be regarded as a de facto element, of a sociological nature, 
in relation to the ICRC’s work, but the observance of humanitarian rules 
may not be made conditional upon it.62

Objections based on an agreement between the parties to a c o n flic t
Do belligerents have the right to agree between themselves to turn down the 
ICRC’s offers of services?

This in fact happened on several occasions during the Second World War. 
Following the agreements between Scapini and Hitler (November 1940) and 
between Laval and Sauckel (April 1943), the captivity of many French pris
oners of war was ‘suspended’ so that they could be classified as civilian 
workers; they were thereby withdrawn from ICRC supervision and could no 
longer benefit from collective relief supplies. Other agreements to bypass the 
1929 Convention were reached between the Allies and the Italian govern
ment of Marshal Badoglio.64

This is not the place to discuss the legality of the above agreements with 
regard to the 1929 Convention.65 But any special agreement designed to 
derogate from the provisions of the 1949 Conventions would unquestionably 
be illegal. Common Article 6/6/6/7 expressly states that no agreement reached 
between belligerents may ‘adversely affect’ the situation of protected persons,
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as defined by the Geneva Conventions, nor ‘restrict the rights’ which it 
confers upon them.

This provision, expressing the desire of the Diplomatic Conference to 
establish legal protection applicable in all circumstances, is unqualified and 
unrestricted. It applies equally to agreements freely entered into by both sides 
and to those whose terms are dictated by the side which has the upper hand 
as a result of military successes.

Therefore any agreement designed to waive the provisions of humanitarian 
law would be flawed from the outset, since the states party to the Geneva 
Conventions have expressly agreed not to enter into accords of that nature.66

As a result, a belligerent does not have the right to reject the ICRC’s offers 
of services on the grounds of an agreement either with its opponent or with 
an ally.

Objections based on the renunciation by protected persons 
themselves o f the ICRC’s protection67
Does a belligerent have the right to turn down the ICRC’s offer of services on 
the grounds that the protected persons have themselves declared that they do 
not wish to benefit from the ICRC’s activities?

The question here is whether or not protected persons may renounce the 
protection accorded to them under the Conventions; the work of the ICRC is 
in effect no more than an instrument of that protection.

This point arose during the Second World War. Article 31 of the 1929 
Geneva Convention on the treatment of prisoners of war had prohibited their 
use for work in support of the war effort. In order to meet the enormous 
need for labour in its war industries, Germany urged the prisoners it held to 
renounce their POW status and agree to be ‘transformed’ into civilian 
workers. Whether because of the pressure of the detaining authorities, or in a 
desperate attempt to escape what seemed endless captivity, or merely tempted 
by the benefits they were promised, thousands of prisoners agreed.68

But they were soon to regret it. Having renounced prisoner-of-war status, 
they found themselves without recourse in the face of arbitrary treatment; 
they were outside the ICRC’s scope of activity; as food became scarcer they 
could not receive parcels from abroad, since the Allied blockade prohibited 
the sending of food supplies to people working to increase Germany’s mili
tary potential.

After hostilities ended, France -  for different reasons -  also proposed trans
forming the prisoners of war in its power into civilian workers.69

These precedents clearly opened a loophole which seriously threatened the 
integrity of the protection offered by the Conventions.

Steps were promptly taken to close it at the 1949 Diplomatic Conference 
when humanitarian law was revised after the Second World War: prisoners 
had to be protected not only against being placed under duress to renounce 
the protection to which they were entitled, but also against themselves. This
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led to common Article 7/7/7/S: ‘[Protected persons] may in no circumstances 
renounce in part or in entirety the rights secured to them by the present 
Convention ... ,7°

This article imposes an obligation not only on protected persons them
selves, by forbidding them to renounce the rights granted to them by the 
Conventions, but also on the belligerents, as the states party to the Geneva 
Conventions have pledged in advance not to accept any such renunciation.

There can be no doubt that the intercession of the ICRC forms part of the 
rights guaranteed to protected persons by the Conventions. The detaining 
authority may not, therefore, use any alleged renunciation of rights by pro
tected persons as an excuse to obstruct the Committee’s work.

That being said, if it is clear that the protected persons do really refuse the 
ICRC’s intercession of their own free will, the Committee must take this into 
account. It cannot force its protection on people who do not want it. But it 
then becomes the ICRC’s task to ascertain, through private interviews, 
whether this really is the prisoners’ wish -  it cannot be left to the detaining 
power to speak for the prisoners in order to create a barrier between them 
and the ICRC, whose mission is to ensure their protection. To allow this 
would open the way to all sorts of abuses and jeopardize the entire system of 
legal protection.

Yet the practice persists. During the war between Iran and Iraq each side 
claimed, despite the crystal-clear provisions of the 1949 Conventions, that 
some prisoners refused the ICRC’s protection. On the basis of this allegation 
they prevented the ICRC from performing its duties in aid of those prisoners.

Objections based on the origins o f the conflict71
May a belligerent turn down the ICRC’s offer of services on the grounds that 
it is a victim of aggression?

The question raises a much broader issue: that of the autonomy of rules 
governing relations between belligerents (jus in bello) with regard to rules pro
hibiting the use of force (jus ad bellum). Can the fact that one side has 
launched a war of aggression alter the conditions of application of jus in bello 
and, more specifically, the conditions of application of humanitarian law?

In its modern form, international humanitarian law developed in a legal 
context in which recourse to arms was permitted; war was an attribute of 
sovereignty; it was lawful provided it was waged on the king’s orders; a state 
that resorted to it was the sole judge of the reasons for that decision. Such 
was the legal opinion of governments, and the dominant doctrinal view, 
during the nineteenth century. Seen from that perspective, the question of the 
possible subordination of jus in hello to jus ad bellum did not arise.

Today, the context is different. Recourse to war was first restricted by the 
Covenant of the League of Nations, then outlawed altogether by the Briand- 
Kcllogg Pact72 and the United Nations Charter. Under the terms of the 
Briand-Kellogg Pact, the signatories declared that they condemned ‘recourse 
to war for the solution of international controversies’ and that they
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renounced it ‘as an instrument of national policy’. Moreover, the Charter of 
the United Nations forbids any use of force in international relations, except 
for the collective enforcement action provided for in Chapter VII and the 
right, reserved in Article 51, of legitimate individual or collective self-defence.

This brings us to the crucial question: does the prohibition of the use of 
force alter the conditions governing the application of jus in bello?

Some writers, especially in the United States and the former Soviet Union, 
believe that it can. 3 There are then two hypotheses:

Either
a) a war of aggression is deemed to be an unlawful act -  the ultimate inter

national crime -  over which no regulation is possible; it must then be 
accepted that in the event of aggression jus in bello does not apply to 
either party;

or
b) the illegal use of force is considered to have the sole effect of divesting the 

aggressor of the rights conferred by jus in bello, whereas all the aggres
sor’s obligations under that law remain unchanged; the result would be a 
differentiated application of the law of war, with the aggressor state still 
held to its obligations as a belligerent, and the victim of aggression freed 
of all obligations towrards its enemy.74

Only the first hypothesis draws all the logical consequences of a subordina
tion of jus in bello to jus ad bellum. Nonetheless, it must be rejected without 
hesitation, for an essential purpose of all law, whether national or interna
tional, is to regulate situations resulting from unlawful acts.75 Moreover, 
since war is prohibited under the United Nations Charter except in response 
to aggression, it would have to be assumed that governments had drawn up 
rules lacking any field of application, an assumption which would be absurd. 
Finally, this hypothesis would open the way to utter lawlessness and a degree 
of savagery alongside which the horrors of earlier wars would pale into 
insignificance. Brought about by an abdication of the rule of law, it would 
produce both senseless and appalling results.

The second hypothesis calls for deeper examination. The case for a differ
entiated application of the laws and customs of war may be based on three 
arguments:

a) Justice demands that a clear distinction be made between the aggressor 
and the victim of aggression; it would be unjust for humanitarian law to 
place both the aggressor state and the state resisting aggression on the 
same footing -  on the contrary, the law should come to the aid of the 
victim while obstructing the aggressor; and it should unequivocally 
condemn the aggressor.

b) As a war of aggression is the ultimate war crime engendering and encom
passing all others, no one can be required to observe the law of war vis-à- 
vis the party which, by starting the war, has broken the very first rule 
thereof; in other words, the aggressor state outlaws itself.
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c) In accordance with the maxim ex injuria jus non oritur, the aggressor 
state may not enjoy rights deriving from an unlawful act.

How valid are these arguments?
Clearly, the prohibition of the use of force would have no practical effect 

unless it were backed by sanctions in the form of an adverse distinction 
between the aggressor and the victim of aggression. It is incontestable and 
uncontested that contemporary international law does make such a distinc
tion, as shown by the collective enforcement measures provided for in 
Chapter VII of the United Nations Charter, by the right of legitimate individ
ual or collective self-defence, and by the provisions concerning relations with 
third states, the acquisition of territory, treaties imposed by the aggressor on 
the victim of aggression, and reparations at the end of hostilities. Moreover 
individuals who have planned, launched or directed a war of aggression may 
be held personally liable under criminal law.

This raises the question as to whether the illegality of the use of force may 
justify a discriminatory application of rules governing relations between the 
belligerents, in particular the rules of humanitarian law?

This question must be examined in the light of legal doctrine and positive 
law.

In legal doctrine, there are important exceptions in both national and inter
national law to the maxim ex injuria jus non oritur. It can therefore hardly be 
recognized as one of the general principles of law referred to in Article 38, 
paragraph 1(c), of the Statute of the International Court of Justice.76 But even 
if it were recognized as such, its application to the case in point would result 
from confusion at two levels: that of formal logic (confusion between cause 
and accident), and that of the law (confusion between the source of a right or 
obligation and the material fact which renders that right or obligation applic
able). If a house burns down, it is not the fire but the insurance policy which 
gives the householder the right to claim from the insurance company -  other
wise, no one would bother paying the premiums. Similarly, the source of the 
rights and obligations stemming from jus in bello is not war itself, but the 
humanitarian conventions and customary law; the armed conflict -  whatever 
its classification -  is no more than the material fact which brings the treaty- 
based or customary rules into play. Otherwise the belligerents would possess 
identical rights and obligations, whether or not they were party to the 
humanitarian conventions -  and this is clearly not the case. The maxim ex 
injuria jus non oritur is therefore irrelevant to the case in point.77

The argument which likens an aggressor state to an outlaw must also be 
rejected. Great caution is required when seeking to transpose concepts of 
national law to the international level, particularly those that derive from 
criminal law. In the case in point, the transposition is both deceptive and fal
lacious: deceptive, because it likens a state’s international responsibility to an 
offender’s criminal liability; fallacious, because it presumes that a criminal is 
automatically deprived of any legal protection, something no legal order
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could allow. In any state governed by the rule of law, a criminal remains 
subject to and protected by penal law, however dreadful the charges against 
him. As an unlawful act, a war of aggression incurs a sanction, or even a 
number of sanctions, through the right of legitimate individual or collective 
self-defence, collective enforcement measures, non-recognition of territorial 
gains acquired by force or of treaties imposed by the threat or actual use of 
force, discriminatory measures by third parties and a demand for reparations 
from the aggressor once hostilities have ended. But the war of aggression may 
under no circumstances have the effect of placing the aggressor state beyond 
the bounds of the law.78

There remains the argument based on the demand for justice or equity. 
While this is undoubtedly the most persuasive from a moral point of view, it 
betrays a complete misunderstanding of the purpose of humanitarian law. 
There is no question of humanitarian law placing the aggressor state and its 
victim on the same footing, since it is simply not competent to do so; its sole 
objective is to protect the human being as such, to the exclusion of all politi
cal, military, ideological, religious, racial, economic or other considerations. 
In humanitarian law there is but one equality: that founded on the immutable 
right of all victims of war to be treated according to the principle of human
ity. Furthermore, no demand for justice or equity could possibly justify all 
nationals of a country, even all members of its armed forces, being considered 
as criminals simply because they are citizens of a state regarded as an aggres
sor. There is no right to infer, from a state’s international responsibility, the 
criminal liability of every member of its armed forces or of each of its 
citizens.

The main arguments in favour of a discriminatory application of jus in 
bello must therefore be rejected. What is more, certain imperative considera
tions demand that the principle of the equality of belligerents before the law 
of war be upheld.

For a start, there are the obvious difficulties in designating the aggressor. 
Despite more than half a century of discussions at international level, there is 
no general, binding agreement on the definition of aggression. It is not 
defined in either the Briand-Kellogg Pact or the United Nations Charter. Nor 
does Resolution 3314 (XXIX), adopted on 14 December 1974 by the General 
Assembly of the United Nations,79 come anywhere near providing a real 
definition. It says virtually nothing with regard to the indirect forms of 
aggression all too common nowadays, such as subversion, foreign interven
tion in civil wars, occupation with the acquiescence of a puppet government, 
and so on. Furthermore, in making an exception for wars of national libera
tion,80 Resolution 3314 took account of an essentially subjective factor -  the 
grounds for the use of force -  which is incompatible with any proper 
definition. Moreover, the definition it does contain is not binding on the 
Security Council.81

Could the question be resolved from case to case by a body possessing the 
necessary authority? It is up to the Security Council to determine the
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existence of an act of aggression.82 Under the terms of Article 25 of the 
Charter, this determination is valid erga omnes, meaning that all UN member 
states are bound to accept it. Yet this does not overcome the problem 
entirely, for in the absence of legal criteria binding on the Security Council, 
its decisions can be nothing other than political acts, and it is hard to see how 
they could have legal effects beyond those laid down by the Charter or by 
other treaty provisions. Crucially, there is nothing in the Charter to authorize 
the discriminatory application of jus in bello in relations between belliger
ents.83 Furthermore, a determination of aggression requires the affirmative 
vote of all permanent members of the Council;84 the Council would therefore 
be paralysed each time the aggressor happened to be one of the permanent 
members, or an ally or client state of a permanent member. Given the present 
structure of the international system, only the most exceptional circumstances 
-  such as those of June and July 1950, at the start of the Korean War, or of 
summer and autumn 1990, in the wake of the Iraqi occupation of Kuwait -  
would enable the Council to make such a decision.

There is consequently a great temptation to do without a decision by the 
Security Council. Advocates of a discriminatory application of the law of war 
have proposed either to let the matter be decided by a General Assembly res
olution,85 or to be guided by public opinion.86 However, nothing in the 
Charter assigns such powers to the General Assembly; and as for public 
opinion, it is enough to consider who its spokesmen might be to realize where 
that precarious option would lead: every government would decide for itself 
that it was the victim of aggression.

Without centralized and mandatory legal procedures allowing the determi
nation of aggression in each case according to clear legal criteria, and in such 
a manner as to be equally binding on all belligerents, the theory of the dis
criminatory application of jus in bello would lead inevitably to non-applica
tion of the law on all sides. Each belligerent would consider its enemy to be 
the aggressor and take advantage of that determination to disregard the rules 
of the law of war. Here, too, the result would be a reversion to barbarity.

Even supposing that the problem could be overcome and that the Security 
Council, thanks to an exceptional political constellation, managed to make a 
decision which stood unchallenged, other difficulties -  no less complex -  
would arise. Indeed, the theory of the discriminatory application of the law 
of war is based on the assumption that it is possible to separate the rights 
from the obligations deriving from this body of law, and that the aggressor 
state would have all the obligations without any of the rights, while the 
reverse would hold true for the victim.

This notion, once again, shows a profound misconception of the law of 
war in general, and of humanitarian law in particular. The purpose of the 
laws and customs of war is not to confer subjective rights on belligerents 
without any corresponding obligations, or vice-versa, but to protect the 
human being through the application of objective sets of rules imposing both 
rights and obligations on all belligerents.
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This is the case for the red cross or red crescent emblem: it protects the 
medical establishments marked by it, but it also protects the adversary in that 
establishments thus indicated may not be used for hostile acts. Similarly, 
the essential aim of the distinction made between combatants and non- 
combatants is to protect the civilian population -  but it also protects the adver
sary in that civilians know that if they take up arms against the enemy they will 
jeopardize their immunity. Prisoner-of-war status protects both the prisoner 
and the adversary because it limits the categories of persons who may lawfully 
take part in hostilities and then, if captured, claim the protection granted by 
this status. The same point can be made with regard to other provisions such 
as the prohibition of perfidy, the protection of bearers of a flag of truce, the 
respect for a truce or armistice and the maintenance of order and security in 
occupied territories. It is obvious that rights cannot be separated from obli
gations without endangering both, and without dismantling the rules.87 The 
law of war as a whole is a balance between rights and obligations: if the 
balance is disturbed, the result is not a unilateral application of the law, but 
lawlessness and anarchy.

Further, a discriminatory application of humanitarian law would constitute 
a form of reprisal. Since those directly responsible for planning, launching or 
waging a war of aggression could not be punished, others within reach -  the 
wounded and sick, prisoners of war, civilian internees and the population of 
occupied territories -  would be punished in their stead. All the arguments 
already put forward against the use of reprisals directed against persons or 
property protected by humanitarian law are equally valid here.

But there is also a major, practical obstacle to the discriminatory applica
tion of the laws and customs of war. Diplomats and lawyers are sometimes 
wont to reason as though the law of war had been written for their benefit. 
With all due respect for these eminent professions, that is not the case. The 
real addressees, upon whom application or non-application of the rules will 
depend, are the combatants. What is their situation? Every country expects 
its soldiers to put up with suffering and hardship, to accept the death of their 
comrades and be prepared to sacrifice their own lives. At the same time, they 
are expected to treat wounded and captured enemy soldiers with respect and 
consideration -  hardly an easy matter, under the circumstances. Nevertheless, 
the rules are generally observed, through a combination of military discipline, 
a sense of chivalry, concern over the fate of comrades held by the enemy and, 
perhaps, a humane instinct which has not been entirely extinguished by the 
horrors of the battlefield. It would, however, be completely illusory to 
imagine that a soldier would respect the rules of war if he himself were con
sidered an outlaw solely because his country had been labelled an aggressor. 
No legal argument will persuade a soldier to respect rules when he himself 
has been stripped of their protection.

It would be just as unrealistic to expect a government to respect the laws 
and customs of war after being told that it and its citizens were no longer 
entitled to enjoy the rights stemming from them.
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This psychologically untenable situation is the outcome of a fundamental 
contradiction in terms of formal logic, in that all acts of war committed by 
the alleged aggressor are considered unlawful, while demanding that the 
latter respect the distinction between acts that are not prohibited by the laws 
and customs of war, and those that are intrinsically unlawful because they 
are committed in violation thereof. If every hostile act is considered a war 
crime simply because it is committed in the context of a war of aggression, 
there is no point in demanding respect for the laws and customs of war.

So whatever the legal or moral motives behind it, the theory of the discrim
inatory application of the law of war leads in practice to the same result as 
the theory that a war of aggression escapes all regulation -  namely unlimited 
violence.

The principle of the equality of belligerents before the laws and customs of 
war must therefore be upheld. Its application corresponds to a requirement of 
humanity, since the principle of humanity demands respect for the victims 
of war in all circumstances, whatever side they belong to. Furthermore, it 
meets a requirement of civilization since, as Bluntschli said, ‘the law of war 
civilizes both the just war and the unjust war, in equal measure’.88 Finally, it 
meets a requirement of public order, since only by applying that principle 
can unlimited violence be averted.89

These conclusions are entirely consistent with positive law.
Neither the Covenant of the League of Nations nor the Briand-Kellogg 

Pact weakened the principle of the equality of belligerents before the law of 
war. The ‘Committee of Eleven’, formed in 1930 by the League’s Council to 
study possible amendments to the Covenant to bring it into line with the 
Briand-Kellogg Pact, expressly acknowledged that the law of war remained 
applicable in the case of resistance to aggression or the execution of interna
tional police measures, whatever name may be given to such operations.90

The Charter of the United Nations likewise contains no provision altering 
the conditions of application of the law of war in relations between belliger
ents. Conversely, the Charter gives unqualified confirmation to the principle 
of the sovereign equality of states,91 of which the principle of the equality of 
belligerents before the law of war is one application.

The Charter of the International Military Tribunal (Nuremberg 
International Tribunal), annexed to the London Agreement of 8 August 
1945, is certainly the legal instrument that has gone the furthest in condemn
ing wars of aggression, qualifying such a war not only as an unlawful act 
involving the international responsibility of the state but as an international 
crime for which those persons participating in its preparation and initiation 
shall bear individual responsibility. The Charter nonetheless clearly main
tained the distinction between crimes against peace, that is the ‘planning, 
preparation, initiation or waging of a war of aggression, or a war in violation 
of international treaties, agreements or assurances’, on the one hand, and war 
crimes, that is ‘violations of the laws or customs of war’, on the other. This 
meant that any acts in conformity with the laws and customs of war would
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not be prosecuted, even though they had been committed during a war of 
aggression.92

The Tribunal strictly applied the distinction between crimes against peace 
and war crimes. It considered as war crimes only those acts committed in 
violation of the laws and customs of war whose illegality could be demon
strated through reference to the Geneva or Hague Conventions. On the other 
hand, the Tribunal allowed the defence to argue that the accused had exer
cised their rights laid down by jus in bello, thus confirming the principle of 
the equality of belligerents before the law of war.93 The great majority of 
national tribunals that dealt with war crimes after the Second World War 
applied the same principles, thereby confirming the autonomy of jus in bello 
with regard to jus ad bellum.94

The 1949 Geneva Conventions give twofold confirmation of the principle 
of the equality of belligerents as regards the application of humanitarian law: 
by forbidding reprisals directed against persons and property protected by 
the Conventions,95 and above all by the provisions of their identical first 
article: ‘The High Contracting Parties undertake to respect and to ensure 
respect for the present Convention in all circumstances.’

This provision underscores the binding force of the Geneva Conventions, 
whose application may in no way be subject to any judgement as to the legal
ity or otherwise of the use of force, whether such judgement be made by the 
contending parties or by an international body.96 Their common Article 2 
goes on to specify that the Conventions apply ‘to all cases of declared war or 
of any other armed conflict which may arise between two or more of the 
High Contracting Parties’.

This interpretation is confirmed by the Commentary, published by the 
ICRC:

The application of the Convention does not depend on the character of the 
conflict. Whether a war is ‘just’ or ‘unjust’, whether it is a war of aggression or of 
resistance to aggression, the protection and care due to the wounded and sick are 
in no way affected.97

The Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law (1974-7) put an end to all argument by 
introducing the following provision into the Preamble of Protocol I:

The High Contracting Parties ...
Reaffirming further that the provisions of the Geneva Conventions of 12 

August 1949 and of this Protocol must be fully applied in all circumstances to all 
persons who are protected by those instruments, without any adverse distinction 
based on the nature or origin of the armed conflict or on the causes espoused by 
or attributed to the Parties to the conflict ... 98

This provision, adopted by consensus and without any debate or opposition 
at the Diplomatic Conference,99 must be considered as the authentic interpre
tation of the Geneva Conventions. It is binding on all states party to the 
Conventions, whether or not they are party to Protocol I. It also confirms the
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autonomy of humanitarian law in respect of jus ad bellum. As a result, no 
government may put forward the excuse that it is the victim of aggression, or 
advance any other reason linked to the origin or nature of the conflict, in 
order to dispense with its obligations under international humanitarian law 
and turn down the ICRC’s offer of services. To do so would be contrary to 
the letter and spirit of the Geneva Conventions and Protocol I.

Most states which have been involved in armed conflicts since 1945 have 
claimed that they were exercising their right of legitimate individual or collec
tive self-defence against a war of aggression of which they themselves, or one 
of their allies, were victim. However, to my knowledge only one of them, the 
Democratic Republic of Vietnam, drew concrete conclusions regarding the 
application of humanitarian law and the work of the International 
Committee. Until the Paris agreements of January 1973 and the repatriation 
of American prisoners of war, it rejected all offers of services by the ICRC, 
asserting that as the victim of a war of aggression waged by the United states, 
Vietnam was not bound to apply the Third Geneva Convention to American 
prisoners of war, nor obliged to allow the ICRC to carry out on their behalf 
the activities laid down by the Geneva Conventions. All efforts by the ICRC 
to help these prisoners were in vain.100

The government of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam advanced the same 
argument during the Sino-Vietnamese conflict of February 1979. After pro
longed discussions it did nevertheless allow the ICRC’s delegates to visit 
Chinese prisoners of war taken during the conflict, even though it claimed to 
have been the victim of aggression by the People’s Republic of China.101

However, when it ratified Protocol I, the Hanoi government tabled no 
reservations over paragraph 5 of the Preamble.102 It may therefore be consid
ered to have revised its opinion regarding the conditions of application of the 
Geneva Conventions, and to have adopted the unanimous view of the 
Diplomatic Conference that no consideration based on the nature or origin of 
a conflict or on the causes espoused by the contending parties could obstruct 
the application of humanitarian law.

Only three military operations have been carried out under Chapter VII of 
the UN Charter:

•  the campaign by the United States and its allies in Korea, on the basis of 
Security Council Resolution 83 (1950) adopted on 27 June 1950;

•  the operation by the anti-Iraq coalition to liberate Kuwait, on the basis of 
Resolution 678 (1990) adopted on 29 November 1990;

•  the intervention by NATO forces in Bosnia-Herzegovina, on the basis of 
Resolutions 816 (1993) and 836 (1993), adopted respectively on 
31 March and 4 June 1993, and of many subsequent resolutions.

In none of these cases did the various states concerned, acting on the orders 
or with the consent of the Security Council, try to use this as an excuse to 
escape their humanitarian obligations; nor did they advance it as a just cause 
for rejecting the ICRC’s offers of services.
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Conclusions

I do not claim to have examined all possible objections that belligerents 
might raise to counter the International Committee’s offers of services. That 
would virtually require a book of its own.

On the other hand, leaving aside those based on circumstantial considera
tions, I believe I have covered all objections ostensibly based on some kind of 
legal argument. As we have seen, none of these is acceptable under the terms 
of the 1949 Conventions.

This is not surprising. After all, the Second World War clearly demon
strated how quick belligerents were to take advantage of the slightest gaps in 
the law, with devastating consequences.

Hence it is easy to understand why the 1949 Diplomatic Conference set 
out to produce a universal legal framework applicable in all circumstances, 
and to close all the loopholes through which belligerents might escape their 
obligations. In the application of the Conventions the International 
Committee itself is a cog -  small, perhaps, but nonetheless necessary. It must 
therefore also he able, in all circumstances, to carry out the tasks assigned to 
it.

3. The effects of offers of services in non-international armed 
conflicts103

If the government of a country engaged in civil war grants its opponents, or 
claims for itself, the status of belligerent, this recognition of belligerency, as 
we have seen earlier, entails the application of most of the laws and customs 
of war and consequently most of humanitarian law; apart from provisions 
concerning Protecting Powers and certain rules regarding occupied territo
ries, the Geneva Conventions become applicable in their entirety. The 
International Committee then has the right, as in a conflict between states, to 
carry out the tasks assigned to it by the Conventions, and its offers of services 
produce the same effects as those discussed in the context of international 
conflicts.

In the twentieth century, however, governments have generally refused to 
recognize the existence of a state of belligerency, even though the circum
stances would often have justified doing so.104

In the absence of any such recognition, relations between the belligerents 
will essentially be governed by Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions. With 
regard to the ICRC’s offers of services, the article’s paragraph 2 states: ‘An 
impartial humanitarian body, such as the International Committee of the Red 
Cross, may offer its services to the Parties to the conflict.’ This provision 
clearly acknowledges the ICRC’s right to offer its services, but does not 
oblige the parties to a conflict to accept them. The belligerents are expected to 
examine the offers in good faith -  the provision would otherwise serve little
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purpose -  but they are under no legal obligation to accept them if they 
believe that they have good reasons for not doing so. The decision is up to 
each belligerent, which must take responsibility for the consequences of a 
refusal.

Since the belligerents are not bound to accept the ICRC’s offers of services, 
there is no need to examine the validity or otherwise of any objections that 
they might raise. Conversely, the effects of and limits to the ICRC’s right 
under the Geneva Conventions to offer its services to the parties in conflict, 
and the effects of any objections raised by either party, do need to be 
examined.

Generally speaking, three kinds of situation may arise.
First, all the belligerents may accept the Committee’s offers of services, in 

which case the ICRC can carry out its humanitarian work on both sides, on 
the basis of Article 3 and any other provisions that the parties might agree to 
put into effect through special accords or tacit understandings. This is what 
happened, for example, in the civil wars in Yemen (1962-7) and Nigeria 
(1967-70).

Second, both sides may refuse its offers of services. The Committee can 
then do nothing but wait for a favourable opportunity to renew its offers.

Third, the offers of services may be accepted by one side and refused by the 
other. Would the Committee then be entitled to assist the conflict victims 
under the control of the side that accepted the offer, despite the objections of 
the other side?

It is widely held that this question raises no particular problems when the 
refusal comes from the insurgent side. In that case the ICRC certainly has the 
right to assist the victims under the control of the government. But what if 
the side claiming to be the legitimate government opposes any contact 
between the ICRC and the insurgents, or if the Committee finds itself faced 
with rival claims to legitimacy by both sides, each seeking to deny the ICRC 
any contact with the other?

It has been shown above that Article 3 authorizes the International 
Committee to offer its services to all parties to a conflict and does not give 
precedence to one side or another.105 This conclusion is in keeping with the 
general tenor of the article, which confers identical rights and obligations on 
all parties.

Since the Committee’s offers of services are in effect no more than a pro
posal to co-operate for the benefit of the victims of war, it cannot be argued 
that Article 3 allows the ICRC to offer its co-operation to each of the parties 
but does not authorize it to co-operate with them if the offer is accepted. The 
right to propose co-operation presupposes the right to co-operate. In other 
words, each of the parties to a conflict has the right to accept or refuse, for 
itself, the Committee’s offers.

To carry out its work the Committee needs no other authorization than 
that of the party to which it has made an offer of services. The consent of the 
other party is not required.
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If its offer is accepted by one side and rejected by the other, the 
International Committee is therefore entitled to carry out its assigned tasks in 
co-operation with the former, notwithstanding any objections by the latter; 
this holds true whatever the respective legal status of the parties accepting or 
rejecting the offer.106

However, there is certainly a risk that the government in power might 
contest this standpoint and invoke its authority under domestic law to forbid 
the ICRC to carry out any activities in areas not under its control. We must 
therefore clarify the limits to the powers that Article 3 grants to the ICRC.

The side claiming to be the legitimate government could not raise any valid 
objections to the ICRC assisting people who had fled from the combat zone 
into a neighbouring country. Once they had crossed the border these people 
would be beyond the jurisdiction of the country at war, both in law and in 
fact. The consent of the government of the state on whose territory they had 
sought refuge would be sufficient.

Similarly, there would be no justification for the side claiming to be the 
legitimate government to oppose the provision of medical supplies to 
members of dissident forces abroad, since Article 3 specifies that ‘the 
wounded and sick shall be collected and cared for’ and since these supplies, 
by their very nature, cannot be put to other uses.

But what of other relief supplies, such as food, clothing, tents, blankets -  
things which the victims of the conflict might need most urgently? Without 
any proper control over the distributions, there could be no guarantee that 
such items would not be used for the benefit of the combatants. This leads to 
the question of the supervision of distributions -  but how could effective 
supervision be ensured without the presence of the ICRC?

Moreover, how could the Committee give protection and assistance to gov
ernment soldiers who had been taken prisoner by the insurgents, if it were 
unable to send in a delegate to see them?

So in the final analysis, the question is whether a mission can be sent into 
areas not controlled by the government. Is the consent of the insurgents 
sufficient, or must the Committee also obtain the permission of the side 
claiming to be the legitimate government?

If the latter consents to, or at least tolerates such a mission, the ICRC has 
every reason to feel satisfied; its work is made a great deal easier. But what if 
that consent is denied, or if the authorities make it clear they will refuse if the 
ICRC asks permission? Can the Committee decide to go ahead anyway?

Two situations are possible.

Either:
a) the areas controlled by the insurgents are entirely surrounded by govern

ment-held territory, in which case the ICRC has no choice but to pursue 
its negotiations with the government in the hope of persuading it to 
change its mind. On no account would the Committee organize clandes
tine missions into rebel zones from government-controlled areas;
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or:
b) there is some means of entering rebel-held territory without going through 

areas held by the government.107 If so, would the ICRC be entitled to use 
that access route in order to work in areas outside the government’s 
control?

This is a particularly sensitive issue. Obviously, the ICRC must co-operate 
with states -  thus with the governments that represent them -  in order to 
implement humanitarian law. It therefore cannot lightly disregard a govern
ment’s express wishes. On the other hand, it would be unacceptable for the 
victims of war to be deprived indefinitely of assistance which is available, 
simply because their government prohibits any relief operations on a part of 
the national territory that it no longer controls. As the representative of 
Mexico said at the Diplomatic Conference in 1949, ‘...the rights of the state 
should not be placed above all humanitarian considerations’.108

The question has to be answered in the light of Article 3. As pointed out 
above, this article gives identical rights and obligations to all parties to a 
conflict and authorizes the ICRC to offer its services to them all, without 
favouring one belligerent over another. Since it is entitled to offer its services 
to each party, the ICRC also has the right to carry out its activities on the ter
ritory controlled by any party that accepts the offer, whatever position is 
adopted by the other party, for the right to offer its services presupposes the 
right to take the corresponding action if the offer is accepted.

When the situation of the victims so demands and they can be reached 
without crossing territory controlled by the party that claims to be the legiti
mate government, the International Committee is therefore entitled to 
perform its humanitarian activities in areas outside that party’s control 
without necessarily having to obtain its consent.

Such an operation, based on a provision of a Convention to which the state 
in question is party, would not constitute a violation of national sovereignty. 
As the Permanent Court of International Justice has pointed out, ‘the right of 
entering into international engagements is an attribute of state sover
eignty’.109 If it is not necessary to obtain the prior consent of the government 
of a country engaged in civil war, the reason is not that the International 
Committee considers it can do without it, but that the state in question has 
already given its consent by becoming party to the Geneva Conventions.

Nor could that operation be seen as interference in the internal affairs of the 
state: a conflict that comes within the scope of Article 3 cannot, with regard to 
its humanitarian implications, be considered a purely internal affair.

The risk that it might provoke a strong protest from the government in 
power nonetheless remains. The ICRC would therefore engage in such an 
operation only after very cautious consideration, and only if the situation of 
the victims made it imperative.

The practice of the International Committee, which we shall now consider, 
supports these conclusions.
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The first time the ICRC resolved to send a mission to an area outside the 
control of the government, without its prior consent, was during the Algerian 
war (1954-62). The Committee was quick to get in touch with leaders of the 
Algerian rebellion, and sought to carry out the same activities in aid of 
French soldiers held by the insurgents as it did for rebel fighters captured by 
the French army.

In January 1958 representatives of the National Liberation Front told the 
Committee that its delegates could visit four French soldiers captured a few 
days earlier; the visit would take place on the border between Algeria and 
Tunisia, but on Algerian territory. The ICRC decided to accept the proposal, 
which opened up new prospects for its efforts to protect French prisoners, 
but also decided that it would not ask the permission of the French govern
ment. Instead, it would ‘inform the French authorities’, and suggest they ‘turn 
a blind eye to a possible discreet crossing of the border’. The visit took place 
on 30 January 1958, and the four prisoners were freed later that year on 
20 October.110

The Committee made similar decisions during the uprisings in Iraqi 
Kurdistan (1974), Eritrea and southern Angola.

Examination of these cases shows that the ICRC acted with extreme pru
dence: it decided to send missions to rebel-held areas without the govern
ment’s prior permission only when it felt that it had exhausted every 
possibility of reaching an agreement with the authorities, or had become con
vinced that rather than discuss such operations, the government would prefer 
to know nothing about them.

The records also show that in each of these instances, the most pressing 
aim of the mission was to ensure protection and assistance for government 
prisoners held by the insurgents.

But are these conclusions not challenged by Article 18 of Protocol II, at least 
as regards relief operations for the civilian population?

It would appear so. The article says:

1. Relief societies located in the territory of the High Contracting Party, such 
as Red Cross (Red Crescent, Red Lion and Sun) organizations, may offer 
their services for the performance of their traditional functions in relation to 
the victims of the armed conflict. The civilian population may, even on its 
own initiative, offer to collect and care for the wounded, sick and 
shipwrecked.

2. If the civilian population is suffering undue hardship owing to a lack of the 
supplies essential for its survival, such as foodstuffs and medical supplies, relief 
actions for the civilian population which are of an exclusively humanitarian 
and impartial nature and which are conducted without any adverse distinction 
shall be undertaken su b jec t to  the  consen t o f  the H igh C o n tractin g  P arty  
con cern ed .m
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Paragraph 1 covers national relief societies. Only paragraph 2 applies to 
international relief operations for which the ICRC might take the initiative -  
but subjects such operations to the approval of the High Contracting Party 
concerned.

This provision raises, however, a delicate problem of interpretation that 
immediately comes to mind. In contested situations -  thus by definition any 
situation covered by Protocol II -  which body is entitled to give or withhold 
that vital consent in the name of the High Contracting Party? Can each party 
to an internal conflict give consent for the areas it controls? Or is the legal 
government alone entitled to give its consent for the whole of the national 
territory, including areas which it does not effectively control? But who is to 
determine which is the legal government whenever there are two parties that 
claim that position, as was the case in the Spanish and Chinese civil wars 
and in many other more recent conflicts?

Unfortunately, the preparatory work gives no guidance on this point. While 
some participants were determined to limit the prerogatives of international 
relief agencies, others were just as determined to oppose any provision which 
might obstruct the work of such organizations. Furthermore, it was only at 
the very last minute that the Diplomatic Conference inserted the phrase 
‘subject to the consent of the High Contracting Party concerned’, in place of 
the words ‘subject to the consent of the Party or Parties concerned’ which 
had been adopted in the Commission.112 The new wording was adopted 
without the slightest discussion likely to explain its meaning, so that it is 
impossible to know whether the Conference merely wished to make a cos
metic change, designed to allay any misgivings without basically modifying 
the sense, or whether the intention was indeed to alter the provision radically.

For its interpretation the context must therefore be examined.
Generally speaking, the term ‘High Contracting Party’ in the Geneva 

Conventions and Additional Protocols means the state as a legal entity 
viewed in terms of its continuity and permanence, regardless of changes of 
government and policy or of the upheavals inherent in the situations to which 
the Conventions and Protocols apply. This is certainly how the term is under
stood in provisions concerning adherence to these treaties, as well as those 
applicable in time of peace.

As a legal entity, the state expresses itself through its official organs. In the 
normal course of international life, the executive represents the state towards 
the outside world. Thus it would be for the legal government -  and it alone -  
to give or withhold the consent required in Article 18, paragraph 2.

This is how some delegations wished to interpret the provision, and this 
interpretation must be considered as a first hypothesis. However, it does give 
rise to a number of difficulties that cannot be glossed over.

With the exception of Article 18, paragraph 2, all the substantive provi
sions of Protocol II create identical rights and obligations for both sides in a 
conflict. The Diplomatic Conference’s rejection of draft Article 5, which 
stressed this point, in no way refutes it, for it is a natural conclusion based on
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the scope of those obligations. Did the Diplomatic Conference really intend 
deviating from the principle of the equality of the belligerents only in respect 
of international relief actions, even though it risked jeopardizing the effective 
application of Protocol II, since a rebel movement was unlikely to feel bound 
by a treaty that it had good reason to consider discriminatory? Hardly.

Moreover the Conference, though fully aware of the implications of Article 
3 for international relief operations, was careful to point out that Protocol II 
develops and supplements Article 3 common to the 1949 Geneva Con
ventions ‘without modifying its existing conditions of application’.113 Is it 
conceivable that the Conference would deliberately have adopted two rules 
that contradict each other? Again, hardly -  particularly as the argument of 
lex posterior is of no relevance here, since the validity of Article 3 is 
confirmed in the first article of Protocol II.

But that is not all. If the Conference had really wished to make interna
tional relief operations subject to the consent of the legal government alone, 
it had it in its power to say so, clearly and unambiguously. If it did not do so, 
it is because opinions were divided on this point. Several delegations would 
have opposed any such wording with as much tenacity as others rejected the 
proposals approved by Commission II.

The truth is that reliance upon the concept of ‘legal government’ creates 
more problems in international law than it solves.

A crucial point to bear in mind is that the situations covered by Protocol II 
are, in the true sense, extraordinary: they are situations of armed conflict 
which preclude the normal running of the state, and in which rebel armed 
forces or organized armed groups exercise such control over part of the 
national territory that they are able to ‘carry out sustained and concerted 
military operations and to implement [the] Protocol’.114 In other words, they 
are situations in which the legitimacy of the government in power is under
mined in foro domestico and its authority non-existent in part of the national 
territory. Can international legislation be based on a notion which appears 
clear in normal circumstances, but which becomes blurred when faced with 
exactly the kind of situation it was designed to deal with?

The very concept of legal government is here called into question. Indeed, 
in most cases it is not a question of insurgents waging an armed struggle 
against a government whose legality they nevertheless recognize, but of two 
entities challenging each other for legitimacy.

Any civil war presupposes fundamental damage to the national fabric, 
which cannot be explained away in the legalistic terms of the seventeenth 
century. Non-participant states are divided in their loyalties and recognize 
one side or the other according to their interests or ideological inclinations, 
without the slightest regard to questions of legality. In the closing days of the 
twentieth century it is impossible to reason in the way that people did at the 
time of Grotius. If the concept of legitimate government could be said to have 
any objective meaning in a homogeneous society, such as existed in Europe at 
the time of the Ancien Régime, it certainly cannot today. It is plain that inter
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national law is incapable of providing an objective definition of a legitimate 
government. Nor can that legitimacy be defined in terms of national law, if 
only because of the many governments that are recognized internationally 
after coming to power by force rather than by any lawful process. An exami
nation of state practice shows that current international law is not founded 
on the concept of legitimacy but on the actual possession and exercise of gov
ernmental authority. When a situation such as those covered by Protocol II 
arises, it is precisely because that authority can no longer be exercised in part 
of the national territory.

On looking at various internal conflicts -  the Spanish Civil War, the 
conflict which afflicted Chad for longer than one cares to remember and the 
wars in China and Yemen, not to mention hostilities of a mixed nature such 
as the Vietnam War and the conflict that tore apart Cambodia from 1979 
until the Paris peace agreement of 23 October 1991, it can be seen that some 
states recognize one party to the conflict as the legitimate government, 
whereas other states recognize the adverse party. The international commu
nity is divided just as much as national communities, and the proclaimed 
consensus which produced Article 18, paragraph 2, evaporates. As the 
expression of an agreement, it is reminiscent of the answer made by King 
Francis I of France to the envoys of Charles V, the Holy Roman Emperor, 
who had come to relay their master’s demand that Francis renounce his claim 
to the Duchy of Milan: ‘Ce que veult mon frère Charles, je le veulx aussi’ 
[‘Whatever my brother Charles wants, I wish for also’]. Pleased with the 
success of their mission, the envoys reported that agreement had been 
reached and that peace would be preserved. But what Francis had really 
meant was: ‘If the Emperor has his eyes on Milan, then so do I!’. War broke 
out soon after ...

The Diplomatic Conference could hardly have been unaware of these con
tradictions.115 Are we, then, seriously to believe that it wished to force the 
International Committee and other impartial humanitarian bodies to weigh 
up the rival claims of the parties in conflict in order to decide which was the 
legitimate government whose consent had to be obtained? Would this not be 
the surest way of plunging these agencies into the political controversies they 
have to avoid at all costs, and encourage interference in the internal affairs of 
the country in question -  something which the Conference had strenuously 
tried to rule out?

It stands to reason that states cannot maintain the decentralized processes 
giving them every liberty to decide which party to a conflict they will recog
nize as the legitimate government, and at the same time expect humanitarian 
organizations to behave as though there were some form of centralized proce
dure for objectively determining the legitimate government in a country 
wracked by civil war.

Finally, it is common knowledge that a great many states, large and small, 
supply arms and ammunition to the various parties involved in countless 
grievous internal conflicts throughout the world, heedless of the rules of law
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and without any consideration for the governments having to contend with 
these situations. Can the same states conceivably have wished to grant those 
governments the right to veto relief supplies, thereby threatening the humani
tarian work of organizations whose sole concern is to alleviate the war 
victims’ plight? In other words, free passage for guns and bombs, but strin
gent checks on humanitarian relief! Surely not. Such a degree of cynicism and 
hypocrisy is impossible to believe of a Conference whose very purpose was to 
reaffirm and develop humanitarian law.

Clearly, any interpretation of Article 18, paragraph 2, which identifies the 
consent of the ‘High Contracting Party’ with that of the ‘legal government’ of 
the country in question creates more difficulties in situations covered by 
Protocol II than it solves.

There must therefore be another interpretation. Bearing in mind that 
Protocol II applies to conflict situations in which two organized factions are 
fighting for power, each controlling part of the national territory, it must be 
assumed that each party to the conflict has the right to give or withhold its 
consent to relief operations within the territory it effectively controls.116 This 
solution does not escape all criticism, but it at least has the merit of being in 
keeping with the general tenor of Protocol II, of avoiding contradiction with 
Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions and of responding to the actual situation 
of countries engaged in the kind of internal conflicts to which Protocol II 
applies. It also takes account of the regrettably anarchical state of interna
tional relations.

Above all, this conclusion does not risk embroiling the International 
Committee and other humanitarian bodies in political controversies over the 
legitimacy or otherwise of the conflicting parties, an involvement which 
would destroy such organizations altogether.

But whatever interpretation is given to the closing words of Article 18, 
paragraph 2, of Protocol II, two points should be kept firmly in mind.

In the first place, the International Committee’s universally recognized right 
of humanitarian initiative, which is confirmed in Article 3 of the 
Conventions, is and remains fully valid. As explicitly acknowledged by the 
Diplomatic Conference, its conditions of application are unchanged.117 There 
is consequently no question of invoking Article 18, paragraph 2, or the argu
ment of lex posterior to restrict the ICRC’s field of activity under Article 3.

Secondly, it must be remembered that the purpose of Article 18 is ‘to facili
tate the provision of assistance to the civilian population when their survival 
[is] threatened’.118 Before granting one or other of the warring parties the 
right to give or withhold its consent to a relief operation, the article places 
them under the obligation to allow such operations to be carried out when
ever the population is suffering undue hardship; the use of the mandatory 
‘shall be undertaken’ leaves no room for doubt about this. Whatever meaning 
is attributed to the final phrase of Article 18, it cannot be advanced as an 
argument for denying assistance to the civilian population that needs it. This 
would be a flagrant violation of the law, all the more so since Protocol II
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expressly demands that the wounded and sick be given the care they need, 
and repeats that starvation of civilians as a method of combat is prohibited.

If there are real and urgent needs, the victims must receive whatever assist
ance their condition requires. If the resources of national relief agencies are 
insufficient -  and they are almost certain to be lacking in a country ravaged 
by civil war -  international help must be accepted.

The International Court of Justice broadly confirmed these conclusions in its 
judgment of 27 June 1986 in the case of military and paramilitary activities 
in and against Nicaragua.

The Court declared without hesitation that assistance of a strictly humani
tarian nature could not be considered as interference in a state’s internal 
affairs:

There can be no doubt that the provision of strictly humanitarian aid to persons 
or forces in another country, whatever their political affiliations or objectives, 
cannot be regarded as unlawful intervention, or as in any other way contrary to 
international law.119

After recalling the Fundamental Principles of the Red Cross, in particular 
those of humanity and impartiality, the Court expressed the view that respect 
for the principle of impartiality was an essential condition for the legitimacy 
of humanitarian assistance:

An essential feature of truly humanitarian aid is that it is given ‘without discrimi
nation’ of any kind. In the view of the Court, if the provision of ‘humanitarian 
assistance’ is to escape condemnation as an intervention in the internal affairs of 
Nicaragua, not only must it be limited to the purposes hallowed in the practice 
of the Red Cross, namely ‘to prevent and alleviate human suffering’, and ‘to 
protect life and health and to ensure respect for the human being’; it must also, 
and above all, be given without discrimination to all in need in Nicaragua, not 
merely to the con tras and their dependents.120

In the eyes of the Court, the wrongful act lay not in the fact that humanitar
ian aid was given to the rebels without the consent of the government in 
power, but that assistance had been given to only one side -  which side was 
not the point at issue.
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the Kiel C anal. This fact constitu tes a sufficient reason for the  restrictive in te rp re ta tio n , in 
case of d o u b t, o f the clause w hich produces such lim ita tion . But the C o u rt feels obliged to 
stop  a t the po in t w here the so-called restrictive in te rp re ta tio n  w ould  be con trary  to  the 
p lain term s o f the article and w ould  destroy  w h a t has been clearly g ran ted .’ (Perm anent 
C o u rt o f In ternational Justice, ‘Case o f the S.S. W im bledon, Judgm en t o f A ugust 17th, 
1923’, C ollection o f  Judgm ents, Series A, no. 1, pp. 1 5 -4 2 , esp. p. 2 4 -5 ).

50 Keesing’s C on tem porary Archives, 1973, p. 2 6203 ; 1974, pp . 2 6 3 2 0 -1  and  2 6 5 6 5 -7 .
51 ‘A ppeal to  sta tes party  to  the G eneva C onventions, 21 Ja n u a ry  19 7 4 ’, IR R C , no . 155, 

F ebruary  1974, pp . 7 6 -7 .
52 O n the  effects o f the absence o f recip rocity  on trea ty  o b liga tions, see the follow ing: 

Brownlie, Principles o f  Public International Law , pp. 6 1 5 -1 6 ; G uggenheim , Traité de D roit 
international public, vol. I, second edition , pp. 2 2 6 -9 ; Lord M cN air, The L aw  o f  Treaties,
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pp. 5 5 3 -8 6 ; O ppenheim , In ternational Law , vol. I, pp. 9 4 7 -8 ; R oger P into, Le dro it des 
relations internationales, É ditions Payot, Paris, 1972, pp. 1 2 5 -6 ; Paul R euter, Introduction  
to  the L aw  o f  Treaties, pp. 1 9 3 -2 0 1 ; C harles R ousseau, D ro it international public, vol. I, 
p p . 2 1 3 -1 5 . C oncern ing  the  absence o f rec ip roc ity  in the  ap p lica tio n  o f  the  G eneva 
C onventions, see C om m entary, vol. I, pp. 2 4 -7 .

53 See A rticle 60 , p a rag rap h s  1 -3 , o f  the  V ienna C o n v en tio n  on the Law  of T rea ties , of 
23 M ay 1969.

54  T he sam e in te rp re ta tio n  is given in C om m entary, vol. 1, p. 25.
55 First C onvention , Article 46 ; Second C onvention , A rticle 47 ; T h ird  C onvention , Article 

13, p a rag rap h  3; F o u rth  C o n v en tio n , A rticle 33, p a rag rap h  3; P ro toco l 1, A rticles 20; 
5 1 , p a rag rap h  6; 52 , p a ra g ra p h  1; 53(c); 54 , p a ra g ra p h  4; 55 , p a rag rap h  2; and  56, 
p arag rap h  4.

56 V ienna C onvention  on the Law of T reaties , o f 23 M ay 1969, Article 60 , parag rap h  5.
57  T he opposite  conclusion w ould  im ply th a t a governm ent w hich  rejected the IC R C ’s offer of 

services had the pow er o f veto over the  C o m m ittee’s relations w ith  o th er belligerents. This 
w ould  be in flag ran t co n trad ic tio n  to  the p rincip le  o f  legal equality  am ong  sta tes th a t 
underlies all in ternationa l law.

58 ‘T he IC R C ’s im partiality  having been sufficiently established by an  identical offer o f  se r
vices to  both  parties, the C om m ittee is w ith in  its rights to  w ork  on the one side w hich 
allow s it to ’, IC R C  A rchives, docum ent SP 673b , 5 D ecem ber 1968, pp . 1-2.

59 For fu rther details see above, Book I, C h ap te r VII, Section 6, pp. 144 -5 .
60 This w as m ade clear in the m em oranda sent to  the U N  Secretary-G eneral on 12 January  

and  8 F ebruary  1951, and published in Le C om ité  in ternational de la Croix-R ouge et le 
conflit de Corée: Recueil de docum ents, IC R C , G eneva, 1952, vol. I, pp. 8 2 -5 .

61 A sum m ary o f the IC R C ’s efforts is given in the study by M ichel Barde, La Croix-R ouge et 
la R évo lu tion  indochinoise: H isto ire  du  C om ité  in ternational de la C roix-R ouge dans 
la guerre du Vietnam , G raduate  Institu te  o f In ternational Studies, G eneva, 1975, cyclo- 
styled.

62 See X X Ist In te rn a tio n a l C onference o f the Red C ross, Istanbu l, 6 -1 3  Septem ber 1969, 
Reaffirm ation and D evelopm ent o f  the Law s and Custom s applicable in A rm ed Conflicts, 
rep o rt presented  by the  In ternational C om m ittee o f the Red C ross, IC R C , G eneva, M ay 
1969, pp . 8 2 -3 .

63 T here is an abundance  of references to  the com patib ility  o f treaties; the follow ing w orks, in 
p a rticu la r, m ay be consu lted : G uggenheim , Traité de dro it in ternational public, vol. I, 
second edition , pp. 2 6 8 -7 3 ; O ppenheim , International L aw , vol. I, pp. 894—5; R ousseau, 
D roit in ternational public, vol. I, pp. 1 5 1 -6 3 . C oncern ing  the validity o f special agree
m ents betw een belligerents w ith  regard  to  the  G eneva C onven tions , see C om m entary, 
vol. I, pp. 6 5 -7 7 ; vol. 11, pp. 4 5 -5 4 ; vol. Ill, pp . 7 8 -8 7 ; vol. IV, pp. 6 4 -7 2 , as well as the 
s tudy  by R ené-Jean W ilhelm , Le caractère des d ro its  accordés à l ’individu  dans les 
C onventions de G enève, IC R C , G eneva, 1950, (o ffp rin t from  R IC R , no. 38 0 , A ugust 
1950, pp . 5 6 1 -9 0 ).

64 W ilhelm , Le caractère des droits, p. 15.
65 For a de ta iled  analysis o f  th is q u estio n , see the  above-m en tio n ed  study  by R ené-Jean 

W ilhelm , Le caractère des droits.
66 N either the argum ent o f  lex specialis n o r th a t o f  lex posterior  m ay be invoked here, since a 

subsequent treaty  w ould  be inherently flawed, as being incom patib le w ith the earlier one. In 
o rder to  take precedence over a p rio r treaty , the subsequent one w ould a t least have to  have 
been validly concluded. T he sam e is true for a special treaty  w ith regard to a general treaty.

67  O n the  in a lienab ility  o f  the  righ ts co n ferred  on  p ro tec ted  persons by the G eneva 
C onventions, see C om m entary, vol. 1, pp. 7 7 -9 5 ; vol. II, pp. 5 4 -9 ; vol. Ill, pp. 8 7 -9 2 ; 
vol. IV, pp. 7 2 -8 0 ; W ilhelm , Le caractère des droits-, an d  Can the Status o f  Prisoners o f  
War be A ltered?, ICR C , G eneva, 1953.

68 T housands o f o thers suffered restric tions and  pun ishm ent for having refused.
69 R eport o f  the International C om m ittee o f  the R ed Cross on its A ctivities during the Second  

W orld War, vol. I, pp. 5 4 5 -5 2 .
70 T he designation  o f pro tected  persons varies accord ing  to  the C onvention: thus, the First 

C onvention  refers to  ‘W ounded and  sick, as well as m em bers o f the m edical personnel and
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chap la ins’, the Second C onven tion  to  ‘W ounded , sick and  shipw recked persons, as well as 
m em bers o f the m edical personnel an d  chap la in s’, the T h ird  C onvention  to  ‘Prisoners of 
w a r’, an d  the  F o urth  C onvention  to  ‘P rotected  p ersons’.

71 T he essential reference w ork  on the question  o f the re la tionsh ip  betw een ¡us ad bcllum  and  
jus in bello  is th a t o f  M eyrow itz, Le principe de l'égalité des belligérants (cited in the b iblio
g raphy  of th is volum e, p. 1110). O th e r  w orks to  be consu lted  are: C om m entary, vol. I, 
pp. 2 4 -7 ; Denise B indschedler-R obert, ‘A reconsideration  o f the law  o f arm ed  conflicts’, in 
The L aw s o f  A rm ed Conflicts, C arnegie  E ndow m ent fo r In te rn a tio n a l Peace, N ew  Y ork, 
1971, pp. 5 -6 1 , in p a rticu la r pp . 9 -1 0 ; Ian  B row nlie, In ternational L a w  and the Use o f  
Force by  States, C larendon  Press, O x fo rd , 1968, pp. 4 0 6 -8 ; G uggenheim , Traité de droit 
international public, vol. II, pp. 9 3 -1 0 0 , 2 5 3 -6 1  and  2 9 5 -3 0 5 ; Sir H ersch  L au terpach t, 
‘T he lim its o f the opera tio n  o f the  law  of w a r’, The British Year Book o f  International 
L aw , vol. X X X , 1953, pp. 2 0 6 -4 3 ; O ppenheim , In ternational L aw , vol. II, pp. 1 7 7 -9 7 ; 
S chw arzenberger, International L aw  as app lied  b y  International C ourts and Tribunals, 
vol. II, pp . 9 6 -1 0 6 ; Skubiszew ski, ‘Use o f force by sta tes -  C ollective security  -  Laws of 
w ar and  n eu tra lity ’, pp. 8 0 8 -1 2 ; R obert W . T ucker, The L aw  o f  W ar and N eu tra lity  at 
Sea (In te rn a tio n a l L aw  S tudies, vol. 50), U nited sta te s  N av a l W ar C ollege, N e w p o rt 
(R hode Island ), 195 5 , pp. 3 -2 5 ; R o b e rt W . T u ck er, The Just War: A S tudy in 
C ontem porary Am erican D octrine, the Jo h n s H opk ins Press, Baltim ore, 1960; G regory 
Ivanovic T u n k in , D ro it international public, Problèm es théoriques  ( transla ted  from  the 
R ussian by the C entre  de R echerches sur l’URSS et les pays de l’Est de la Faculté de D ro it 
et des Sciences Politiques et E conom iques de S trasbourg), L ibrairie Pedone, Paris, 1965, 
pp . 3 5 -5 5  an d  2 1 0 -1 9 ; Q u incy  W rig h t, ‘T he o u tlaw ry  o f w ar and  the  law  o f w a r’, 
Am erican Journal o f  In ternational L aw , vol. 47 , no. 3, Ju ly  1953, pp. 3 6 5 -7 6 .

72 G eneral T reaty  fo r R enunciation  o f  W ar as an  In stru m en t o f  N atio n a l Policy, signed a t 
Paris on 27  A ugust 1928, League o f  N ations Treaty Series, vol. 94, pp . 5 7 -6 4 .

73 A sum m ary  o f  the  m ain  positions is given in M eyrow itz , L e principe de l'égalité, 
pp . 7 7 -1 4 0 .

74 A detailed  s ta tem en t o f  the doctrine o f d ifferen tiated  app lica tion  o f hum an ita rian  law  is 
given in the  d o cu m en t C D D H /4 1 , su b m itted  on 12 M a rch  1974  by the  D em ocratic  
R epublic  o f V ietnam  to  the  1 9 7 4 -7  D ip lo m atic  C onference , O fficial R ecords o f  the 
D ip lom atic  Conference on the R eaffirm ation an d  D eve lo p m en t o f  In ternational 
H um anitarian L a w  A pplicab le  in A rm ed  Conflicts (G eneva, 1 9 7 4 -1 9 7 7 ), 17 volum es, 
Federal Political D epartm en t, Berne, 1978 (here inafter O fficial Records C D D H ), vol. IV, 
pp. 177-88 .

75 This is, for exam ple, the  purpose o f crim inal law  a t n a tio n a l level, and  of rules governing 
in ternationa l responsib ility  under in ternationa l law.

76 W ith  regard  to  na tio n a l law , the m axim  m ale captus, bene judicatus  m ay be m entioned; 
this holds th a t a crim inal cou rt m ay declare itself com peten t to  judge an accused person 
even though  he o r she m ay have been b rough t before it by unlaw ful m eans, such as seizure 
in an o th er coun try . A t in ternationa l level, it can  be said th a t the occupation  o f te rrito ry  -  
w hich is a m aterial fact -  has legal effects, even w hen the occupation  has no  valid legal 
basis and  results from  a pure and  sim ple ac t o f force. Sim ilarly, there  is the  relative indif
ference o f in ternationa l law  tow ards the position  o f  a co u n try ’s governm ent in term s of 
th a t co u n try ’s constitu tional law . Provided th a t it exercises de facto  con tro l over m ost of 
the  national te rrito ry  and  its p o pu la tion , a governm ent will generally be recognized in ter
nationally  as legitim ate, even if it cam e to  pow er by unlaw ful m eans. T hus, the in te rn a
tio n a l legal effects o f an unlaw fu l ac t com m itted  in fo ro  d om estico  usually  go 
unchallenged. T he T o b a r D octrine, w hich fo rm ulated  the princip le th a t sta tes shou ld  no t 
recognize a foreign governm ent established by force, w as never acknow ledged ou tside the 
A m ericas and  d id n o t enjoy any lasting app lication .

77  In a certain  sense, the w hole theory  o f the d isc rim inato ry  app lica tion  o f the law  o f w ar is 
based on the prem ise (a false one, in my opin ion) th a t jus in bello  g ran ts subjective pow ers 
and rights to  belligerents. This is no t the case. T he role o f the law  of w ar is no t to  confer 
pow ers o r  rights but, on the co n tra ry , to  set lim its on the belligerents’ freedom  of action; 
th is w as confirm ed in the a rb itra l aw ard  o f 2 A ugust 1921 in the case o f the cession of
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vessels an d  tugs for nav igation  on  the D anube: ‘In te rn a tio n a l Law  as app lied  to  w arfa re  is 
a body o f lim ita tions, an d  is n o t a body o f  g ran ts o f p o w er’, R eports o f  In ternational 
A rbitra l A w ards, vol. I, U nited N a tio n s , N ew  Y ork , 1948, p. 104. T he pow ers usually  
referred to  as ‘the rights o f belligerents’ are strictly speaking noth ing  o ther than  the exercise 
of sta te  sovereignty w ith in  the lim its im posed by the law  o f w ar (a view also expressed by 
Schw arzenberger, International L aw , pp. 6 3 -5 ). If th a t  w ere n o t so , the absence o f rules in
a specific dom ain  w ould  result in an absence o f pow ers, and  n o t, as is in fact the case, an
absence o f lim its im posed on  the belligerents’ freedom  of action .

78 M eyrow itz , Le principe de l ’égalité, pp. 1 2 7 -3 0 .
79 R eso lu tion  331 4  (X X IX ) 1974, D efin ition  o f  A ggression, R esolu tions a d o p ted  by  the 

G eneral A ssem bly during its T w enty-nin th  Session  (17  S ep tem ber-18  D ecem ber 1974), 
volum e I, G eneral Assem bly, Official Records: T w enty-n in th  Session, Supplem ent no. 31, 
D ocum ent A /9631, pp . 142—4.

80 Article 7 o f the A nnex to  R esolution  3314.
81 Article 4 o f R esolution  3314.
82 Article 39 o f the U nited N ations C harter.
83 M eyrow itz , Le principe de l ’égalité, p. 8.
84 Article 27 , parag rap h  3.
85 W righ t, ‘The ou tlaw ry  of w a r’, p. 370.
86 A. A lvarez, Le d ro it in ternational nouveau dans ses rapports avec ¡a vie actuelle des 

peuples, L ibrairie A. Pedone, Paris, 1959, p. 510.
87 M eyrow itz , Le principe de l ’égalité, pp. 1 0 6 -1 6 , in particu la r p. 112.
88 ‘D as K riegsrecht zivilisiert den gerechten und den ungerechten  Krieg ganz gleichm àssig’, 

Jo h a n n  C asp ar B luntschli, D as m oderne V ôlkerrecht der ziv ilisierten  S taaten als 
Rechtsbuch dargestellt, Beck, N ôrd lingen , 1868, p. 292 , p a rag rap h  519.

89 M eyrow itz , Le principe de l ’égalité, pp. 2 5 2 -9 .
90 ‘A m endm ent o f the C ovenant o f  the League of N atio n s in o rd er to  bring it in to  harm ony  

w ith  the Pact o f Paris’, R eport o f the C om m ittee appo in ted  by the C ouncil, 15 Jan u ary  
1930, League o f  N ations Official Journal, 1930, pp. 3 5 3 -8 3 , in p articu la r pp . 3 5 4 -5 .

91 Article 2, parag rap h  1. T he fact th a t none of the provisions o f the C h arte r supports a d is
c rim ina to ry  app lica tion  o f the law s and  custom s of w ar m ust be seen in the light o f  the 
m any p rov isions au th o riz in g , o r im posing , d isc rim in a tio n  to w ard s the  aggressor in 
relations betw een th ird  coun tries and the belligerents: the  m axim  o f s ta tu to ry  in te rp re ta 
tion  expressio unius est exclusio alterius confirm s the view th a t the  au th o rs  o f the C harter 
had  no  in ten tion  o f w eakening  the  princip le o f the  equality  o f  belligerents before the laws 
and  custom s o f  w ar, and d id n o t do so.

92 Article 6 o f the C h a rte r  o f  the In ternational M ilita ry  T ribunal. T he tex t o f  the London 
A greem ent o f 8 A ugust 1945 and its annexes is given in U nited N ations Treaty Series, 
vol. 82, pp. 2 7 9 -3 1 1 . See also  The L aw s o f  A rm ed Conflicts: A Collection o f  Conventions, 
R esolu tions and O th er D ocum ents, ed ited  by D ietrich Schindler and J iri T om an , th ird  
ed ition , H enry  D u n an t Institu te , G eneva, and  M a rtin u s  N ijh o ff Publishers, D ord rech t, 
1988, pp. 9 1 1 -1 9 .

93 T he judgem ent o f the  N u rem b erg  T rib u n a l is rep ro d u ced  in the A m erican Journal o f
International L aw , vol. 41 , no. 1, Jan u ary  1947, pp. 1 7 2 -3 3 3 . O f particu la r note is the
fact th a t the T ribunal refused to  convict A dm irals D onitz and R aeder for conducting  all- 
o u t sub m arin e  w ar (w hich included to rp ed o in g  Allied and  neu tra l m erch an t ships and 
ab an don ing  the survivors), on the g rounds th a t the illegality o f these acts w ith regard to 
the laws and custom s of w ar had n o t been sufficiently established  (pp. 3 0 4 -5  and 308). 
T he T ribunal thus acknow ledged th a t the rules o f jus in hello w orked  n o t only against the 
accused, bu t also in their favour: they cou ld  n o t be convicted for hostile acts w hose illegal
ity had n o t been p roved , even though  these acts had  been com m itted  du ring  a w ar o f 
aggression.

94 N um erous exam ples are  given in M eyrow itz , Le principe de l ’égalité, pp. 6 2 -7 6 .
95 C onven tion  I, Article 46; C onven tion  II, Article 47; C onvention  III, Article 13, p arag raph

3; C onvention  IV, Article 33, parag rap h  3.
96 The sam e in te rp re ta tio n  is given in M eyrow itz , Le principe de l ’égalité, pp. 3 7 -4 0 .
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97 C om m entary , vol. I, p. 27.
98 Protocol I, p a rag rap h  5 o f  the Pream ble. U nder A rticle 31 , p a rag rap h  2, o f the V ienna 

C onvention  on the Law of T reaties o f 23 M ay 1969, the pream ble is an integral p art o f any 
treaty.

99 O fficial R ecords C D D H , vol. V II, pp . 1 6 5 -7 0 , in p a r tic u la r  p. 170, D o cu m en t 
C D D H /SR .54 , Sum m ary record o f the fifty-fourth p lenary  m eeting o f 7 Ju n e  1977.

100 T he position  o f  the H ano i governm ent has been sta ted  m any tim es, no tab ly  in D ocum ent 
C D D H /41  su b m itted  o n  12 M a rch  1974  to  the  D ip lo m atic  C onference  on  the  R e
affirm ation  and D evelopm ent o f In te rn a tio n a l H u m an ita rian  Law  applicab le  in A rm ed 
Conflicts (Official Records C D D H , vol. IV, pp. 17 7 -8 8 ). A sum m ary of the negotiations 
betw een the IC R C  and  the governm ent o f the D em ocratic R epublic o f V ietnam  is given in 
the study by M ichel Barde, op. cit., as well as in the  w ork  by Professor Jacques Freym ond, 
Guerres, R évolutions, C roix-R ouge, G rad u a te  Institu te  o f  In ternational Studies, G eneva, 
1976, pp. 8 5 -9 4 . T he H ano i governm ent also referred to  the reservation  it had  announced  
concern in g  A rticle 85 o f the  T h ird  C o n ven tion  and  re lating  to  the tre a tm e n t o f w ar 
crim inals.

101 ‘R ap p o rt sur la mission de p ro tec tion  et d ’assistance effectuée en R épublique socialiste du 
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p ro tection  et d ’assistance effectuée en R épublique socialiste du V iet-N am  du 24 au 31 mai 
1979’, in particu la r pp. 6 -1 0  and annex  8, IC R C  A rchives, file 251 (69).
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tion  o f w a r’ m ade by the Federal M ilitary  G overnm ent o f N igeria to  the B iafran secession
ists on 11 A ugust 1967 -  K eesing’s C on tem porary A rchives, 1967, p. 2 2 242  B; C harles 
Z orgb ibe, La guerre civile, Presses universitaires de France, Paris, 1975, p. 42.

105 See above, C h ap te r IV, pp. 4 1 6 -2 2 .
106 See D anièle Bujard, ‘Le d ro it d ’initiative hum an ita ire  en cas de conflit arm é n o n -in te rn a

tio n a l’, 3 D ecem ber 1974, typew ritten , IC R C  Archives, file 059.
107 T he ex istence o f an access ro u te  via a ne ig h b o u rin g  sta te  w ou ld  n o t be enough . The 

au tho rities o f  th a t sta te  w ould  have to  consen t to  its being used: the IC R C  w ould  n o t send 
delegates o r relief supplies across the te rrito ry  o f  a ne ighbouring  coun try  w ith o u t its gov
ern m en t’s perm ission.

108 Final Record o f  the D ip lom atic  Conference o f  G eneva o f  1949 , Federal Political 
D epartm en t, Berne, 1949, vol. II-B, p. 11, rem arks by de Alba.

109 P erm anen t C o u rt o f  In te rn a tio n a l Justice , ‘C ase o f the  S.S. W im bledon , Ju d g m en t of 
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PART THREE

THE PROTECTION OF 
WOUNDED AND SICK 

MILITARY PERSONNEL 
IN WAR ON LAND

Soldiers are citizens 
of death’s grey land.
Siegfried Sassoon,
D ream ers, 1918





INTRODUCTION

The Red Cross was born of compassion for the plight of the wounded sol
diers left to die on the battlefield of Solferino. Over the years, in one conflict 
after another, the International Committee of the Red Cross itself has gradu
ally extended its activities to other war victims -  able-bodied prisoners of 
war, and civilians in distress -  but it has never lost interest in those with 
whom it was first concerned.

As a neutral intermediary between the belligerents, the ICRC naturally 
concentrates on helping wounded and sick military personnel who have fallen 
into enemy hands. Under Article 14 of the First Geneva Convention of 
12 August 1949 they are prisoners of war and must be treated as such. Most 
of the ICRC’s activities on their behalf therefore take place as part of the 
protection to which prisoners of war are entitled, and will be examined 
within that framework. There are, however, activities that apply equally to 
wounded and sick military personnel collected by their own armed forces, or 
in enemy hands, or as yet unaccounted for.

Humanitarian aid makes no distinction in seeking to alleviate distress. Yet 
for clarity’s sake these activities will be considered under three headings:

•  protection of wounded and sick military personnel against the effects of 
hostilities;

•  efforts to trace wounded, sick and missing military personnel;
•  relief operations.

These are dealt with in the following three chapters.

469



C H A P T E R  I

THE PROTECTION OF WOUNDED 
AND SICK MILITARY PERSONNEL 

AGAINST THE EFFECTS OF 
HOSTILITIES

The purple testament of bleeding war.
W illiam  Shakespeare,
Richard II, Act. I ll, sc. 3.

1. Introduction

The Geneva Convention of 22 August 1864 declared, in Article 6, that 
‘Wounded and sick combatants, to whatever nation they may belong, shall be 
collected and cared for’. This is the underlying principle of the entire 
Convention, and indeed of the whole of the Law of Geneva.

However, for wounded or sick members of the armed forces to be collected 
and given the treatment their condition requires, they must be shielded from 
the effects of hostilities and those who seek to help them must not come 
under fire.

How, then, are wounded and sick military personnel to be protected? 
This question is crucial, for it is no good going to the rescue of the 
wounded, whether friend or foe, if they then remain exposed to the 
violence of war.

Clearly, the principle involved here is that of the inviolability of wounded 
and sick military personnel and of medical personnel and equipment. But 
how far does their inviolability extend, and what can the International 
Committee do to help ensure that it is respected?

As a humanitarian institution, the ICRC cannot confine itself to reminding 
parties to a conflict of a legal principle, however high-minded. It also wants 
to see that principle put into practice.

Furthermore, two particular cases of implementation of the principle of 
inviolability of the wounded and sick merit special attention:

•  ratione loci: hospital zones and localities, and
•  ratione temporis: truces and evacuations.

This chapter will therefore be divided into three sections: the first will con
sider the principle itself; the second, hospital zones and localities; and the 
third, truces and evacuations.
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2. The principle of immunity of wounded and sick military 
personnel, and of medical personnel and equipment

The principle of immunity of wounded and sick members of armed forces is 
laid down by Article 12 of the First Geneva Convention of 12 August 1949, 
which states: ‘Members of the armed forces ... who are wounded or sick shall 
be respected and protected in all circumstances.’ The whole Convention rests 
on this fundamental principle that military personnel compelled by wounds 
or sickness to lay down their arms may not be attacked, but must be 
respected and protected, to whichever party they may belong.

The same principle is expressed by Article 10 of Protocol I, which restates 
the law in force. It reads:

All the wounded, sick and shipwrecked, to whichever Party they belong, shall be 
respected and protected.

In all circumstances they shall be treated humanely and shall receive, to the 
fullest extent practicable and with the least possible delay, the medical care and 
attention required by their condition. There shall be no distinction among them 
founded on any grounds other than medical ones.

With regard to non-international armed conflicts, the immunity of 
wounded and sick combatants is laid down in Article 3 of the 1949 
Conventions:

Persons taking no active part in the hostilities, including members of armed forces 
who have laid down their arms and those placed hors de  c o m b a t by sickness, 
wounds, detention, or any other cause, shall in all circumstances be treated 
humanely.

The same article provides that ‘The wounded and sick shall he collected and 
cared for’.

This principle is confirmed by Article 7 of Protocol II, which reproduces 
almost word for word the text of Article 10 of Protocol I, as follows:

All the wounded, sick and shipwrecked, whether or not they have taken part in 
the armed conflict, shall be respected and protected.

In all circumstances they shall be treated humanely and shall receive, to the 
fullest extent practicable and with the least possible delay, the medical care and 
attention required by their condition. There shall be no distinction among them 
founded on any grounds other than medical ones,.

The principle that wounded and sick military personnel are inviolable is thus 
firmly rooted in treaty law. It applies to international and non-international 
conflicts alike.

This principle imposes two kinds of obligations upon the belligerents, 
which are expressed in the injunction to ‘respect’ and ‘protect’ as laid down 
by the Conventions and Protocols. The first obligation, respect, is the duty to 
refrain from certain acts; it forbids attacks on, or other acts of violence 
against, the wounded and sick. The second obligation, protection, is a duty to
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act. It requires the belligerents to take all precautions in attack and defence so 
as to avoid exposing wounded and sick military personnel gratuitously to 
danger; to remove them from the fighting and evacuate them; and to protect 
them from theft and pillage.

However, the wounded and sick cannot be given the protection that is their 
due, or be collected and cared for, unless medical personnel are likewise 
respected and medical installations are spared. The immunity of medical per
sonnel and installations from attack is therefore a corollary of the principle 
that the wounded and sick in armed forces are inviolable. Provision is made 
for this immunity in international armed conflicts by Articles 19 to 35 of the 
First Convention.

In non-international armed conflicts, the immunity of medical personnel 
and installations follows logically from the obligation of either party to 
collect and care for the wounded and sick. If one side attacks the other side’s 
medical personnel or prevents them from carrying out their errands of mercy, 
obviously it is contravening that obligation. But immunity is not expressly 
laid down in the minimal set of provisions contained in Article 3. The regret
table consequences of this omission soon became evident, and the Diplomatic 
Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of International 
Humanitarian Law took care to remedy it. Article 9 of Protocol II accord
ingly stipulates that:

Medical and religious personnel shall be respected and protected and shall be 
granted all available help for the performance of their duties. They shall not be 
compelled to carry out tasks which are not compatible with their humanitarian 
mission.

In the performance of their duties medical personnel may not be required to 
give priority to any person except on medical grounds.

For medical personnel to be able to do their job properly it is not enough to 
protect them against the hazards of battle; the belligerents must also refrain 
from obstructing their work. The most common impediment of all, and the 
most likely to bring the work of medical services to a standstill, is captivity. If 
doctors, medical orderlies and nurses are thrown into camps and fortresses 
pell-mell with prisoners of war, they can do nothing for the wounded lying 
on the field of battle.

This raises the question of the retention of medical personnel who fall into 
enemy hands.

The 1864 Conference settled the issue in the clearest possible way: it ruled 
that medical personnel were not to be taken prisoner; that even under enemy 
occupation, they must be freely able to continue their work of tending the 
wounded and sick; and that when their care was no longer required they 
were to be handed over to the outposts of their own armed forces.1

In the two world wars, however, the belligerents found it necessary to 
retain some or all captured medical personnel to look after prisoners of war 
of their own nationality. In some cases the warring parties came to an agree-
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ment on the number of doctors, medical orderlies and nurses -  in proportion 
to the total number of prisoners -  to be retained.2

This kind of solution was endorsed by the 1949 Conference after lively 
and fertile debate. Thus, Article 28 of the First Convention states that:

Personnel designated in Articles 24 and 26 who fall into the hands of the adverse 
Party, shall be retained only in so far as the state of health, the spiritual needs and 
the number of prisoners of war require.

Personnel thus retained shall not be deemed prisoners of war. Nevertheless 
they shall at least benefit by all the provisions of the Geneva Convention relative 
to the Treatment of Prisoners of War of August 12, 1949. Within the framework 
of the military laws and regulations of the Detaining Power, and under the 
authority of its competent service, they shall continue to carry out, in accordance 
with their professional ethics, their medical and spiritual duties on behalf of 
prisoners of war, preferably those of the armed forces to which they themselves 
belong.

The article also defines the facilities to be granted to medical personnel 
retained to tend prisoners of war. Medical personnel not required for that 
purpose must be returned to their own side’s armed forces as soon as a road 
is open for their return, in accordance with Article 30, paragraph 1:

Personnel whose retention is not indispensable by virtue of the provisions of 
Article 28 shall be returned to the Party to the conflict to whom they belong, as 
soon as a road is open for their return and military requirements permit.

These provisions apply ipso jure only to international armed conflicts. In situ
ations of internal conflict, the belligerents are under no obligation to set 
medical personnel free even when they are not needed to tend military and 
civilian prisoners.

Captivity, however, is not the only possible obstruction; wounded and sick 
members of the armed forces are likely to be left to their fate if the very 
people whose task is to collect and care for them are liable to prosecution for 
so doing. The protection of military wounded and sick necessarily depends 
on respect for the principle of neutrality of medical care.

Such care is protected by Article 18, paragraph 3, of the First Convention: 
‘No-one may ever be molested or convicted for having nursed the wounded 
or sick.’3 This rule is confirmed by Article 16, paragraph 1, of Protocol I: 
‘Under no circumstances shall any person be punished for carrying out 
medical activities compatible with medical ethics, regardless of the person 
benefiting therefrom.’

Do these provisions also protect the doctor’s duty to preserve the confiden
tiality of his patients’ medical history? If they do not, wounded or sick 
persons may have to forgo necessary medical attention for fear of being 
reported to the enemy.

The 1949 Conventions are silent on this point.4 The Diplomatic Con
ference on the Reaffirmation and Development of International H um an
itarian Law tried to settle the question, but did so in a way that
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protects the medical services only from investigation and prosecution by the 
adverse party. Thus Article 16, paragraph 3, of Protocol I stipulates that:

No person engaged in medical activities shall be compelled to give to anyone 
belonging either to an adverse Party, or to his own Party except as required by the 
law of the latter Party, any information concerning the wounded and sick who 
are, or who have been, under his care, if such information would, in his opinion, 
prove harmful to the patients concerned or to their families. Regulations for the 
compulsory notification of communicable diseases shall, however, be respected.

In other words, if the law were to require compulsory notification of suspect 
wounds, medical confidentiality would no longer be protected.

The above rules apply only to international conflicts. However, the risk of 
attempts by each side to try to weaken the other by rendering its medical ser
vices inoperative is greatest in civil wars, or in mixed conflicts combining 
characteristics of both internal and international conflict, since the opposing 
forces are at such close quarters and their resources are often unequal. It is 
also in situations such as these, where clandestine activity tends to be the 
rule, that each side is likely to order its medical services to report all suspect 
wounds, in the hope of rooting out undercover fighters.

Only Article 3 is immediately applicable. It stipulates that: ‘The wounded 
and sick shall be collected and cared for’, and thus unquestionably forbids 
any attack on medical personnel. Conversely, it does not forbid other means 
of hindering the work of an adversary’s medical services in order to deprive 
enemy combatants of necessary medical care. The Nineteenth International 
Conference of the Red Cross, which met in New Delhi in October and 
November 1957, tried to fill this gap by adopting the following resolution:

The XlXth International Conference of the Red Cross, considering the efforts 
already made by the International Committee of the Red Cross to minimize the 
suffering caused by armed conflicts of all types, expresses the wish that a new 
provision be added to the existing Geneva Conventions of 1949, extending the 
provisions of Article 3 thereof so that:

a) the wounded may be cared for without discrimination and doctors in no way 
hindered when giving the care which they are called upon to provide in these 
circumstances,

b) the inviolable principle of medical professional secrecy may be respected,
c) there may be no restrictions, other than those provided by international legisla

tion, on the sale and free circulation of medicines, it being understood that 
these will be used exclusively for therapeutic purposes,

Furthermore, makes an urgent appeal to all Governments to repeal any measures 
which might be contrary to the present Resolution.5

The New Delhi Conference was unmistakably pointing the way for a future 
development of the law. It was therefore up to the Diplomatic Conference on 
the Reaffirmation and Development of International Humanitarian Law to 
incorporate these recommendations into positive law. It did so only to a very 
limited extent.
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Medical activities are protected by Article 10, paragraph 1, of Protocol II, 
which reads:

Under no circumstances shall any person be punished for having carried out 
medical activities compatible with medical ethics, regardless of the person 
benefiting therefrom.

But the Diplomatic Conference paid mere lip service to the crucial matter of 
respect for medical confidentiality by adopting the following hypocritical 
provision:

Subject to national law, no person engaged in medical activities may be penalized 
in any way for refusing or failing to give information concerning the wounded or 
sick who are, or who have been, under his care.6

Thus the law of the country only has to be amended to force doctors and 
other medical personnel to report their patients to the authorities. There 
really was no need to compose such sanctimonious phrases to grant the bel
ligerents powers they had never denied themselves. The Diplomatic 
Conference lost no time in taking back with its left hand what it was pretend
ing to hold out in its right.

Moreover, what a gulf there is between the general principle of inviolabil
ity of wounded and sick members of the armed forces, medical personnel and 
medical installations, and the way in which that principle has been embodied 
in positive law!

Such are the legal foundations on which the International Committee of 
the Red Cross has to base its work to protect both wounded and sick military 
personnel and medical personnel and installations in land warfare. It will be 
noticed that these provisions do not mention the ICRC. No wonder, for it is 
first and foremost the duty of military medical services and, in an auxiliary 
capacity, of the National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies, to apply the 
fundamental principle underlying the entire law of Geneva that ‘wounded or 
sick combatants, to whatever nation they may belong, shall be collected and 
cared for’, and those services and Societies are the first to benefit from the 
immunities laid down by the First Convention.

The ICRC could not, however, fail to be interested in the application of a 
principle that became positive law mainly through its own efforts. It has 
therefore based its efforts to protect wounded and sick in armed forces from 
the dangers of war on its right of humanitarian initiative.

Now that the legal basis for the ICRC’s activities has been outlined, it 
remains to describe its practice.

In the first place, the Committee has taken every opportunity of emphasiz
ing that the wounded and sick in armed forces are inviolable, and that this 
principle has mandatory force. It has made representations to this effect in 
practically every conflict since the 1864 Convention. Obviously they have
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been most important in cases where the Geneva Conventions were not imme
diately applicable, as in the ICRC’s appeal of 12 March 1948 concerning 
Palestine and urging that:

Protection shall be given to the wounded and sick, and without distinction they 
shall be treated with humanity and shall he given the care which their condition 
requires. The vehicles for the transport of the wounded and sick, the mobile 
medical units and the fixed establishments of the medical service, the medical 
personnel as well as the medical equipment and stores, shall be respected and be 
accorded protection in all circumstances.7

This appeal was accepted by the Jewish Agency Executive on 4 April 1948, 
and by the Arab Higher Committee for Palestine on 5 April 1948.8

Similarly, in its appeal of 31 October 1956 concerning the events in 
Hungary, the ICRC insisted that: ‘The wounded and sick shall be collected 
and cared for without discrimination’.9 Two days later, in a message relating 
to the Suez conflict, the ICRC again insisted that: ‘The wounded and sick, 
whether members of the armed forces or civilians, friends or enemies, shall be 
collected and protected and shall receive without delay the treatment their 
condition demands’.10

In other cases the ICRC has cited the relevant provisions of the 
Conventions to stress the mandatory force of the principle that wounded and 
sick combatants are inviolable, as in its telegrams to all parties to the Korean 
conflict on 26 June 1950, which quoted Article 3 in full.11

Similarly, it has made innumerable calls for respect to be shown to the 
emblem of the red cross or red crescent, which is the visible sign of the pro
tection due to the wounded and sick and to medical personnel and installa
tions. Never in any war has the ICRC failed to remind all concerned of the 
vital importance of this emblem, underscoring the absolute need to prevent 
misuse of and forbid violations of it. The ICRC’s representations have been 
decisive: but for its untiring vigilance, the emblem would soon have been 
deprived of any protective value by its misuse, which in wartime spreads like 
the plague, and the countless violations which inevitably result. Its appeals 
and protests have been especially numerous in internal conflicts such as the 
blood baths in Lebanon and Chad some years ago, which are fought by a 
variety of militias and factions and the risk of misuse and violations of the 
emblem is thus particularly high.12 Furthermore, in spring 1948 the ICRC 
managed to obtain the assurance of the Arab authorities in Palestine and the 
Arab League that they would respect the emblem of the red shield of David 
(Magen David Adorn), the distinctive sign used by the Israeli medical ser
vices, although it had no legal status.13

The ICRC has also intervened on countless occasions to counter accidental 
or deliberate disregard of the principle that wounded and sick combatants, 
and medical personnel and installations, are inviolable. In doing so, however, 
its main concern has been to restore the authority of the broken rule rather 
than to denounce violations after the event. The overwhelming majority of
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such representations have been confidential, made with its customary discre
tion, but in some cases it has gone public. During the Vietnam war, for 
example, it publicized its representations to the responsible authorities con
cerning the destruction by American and South Vietnamese armed forces of 
National Liberation Front field infirmaries and stocks of medical supplies dis
covered in the course of military operations.14 Similarly, in the Iran-Iraq 
conflict the ICRC denounced as grave breaches by both parties the fact that 
enemy wounded were abandoned on the battlefield.15

The ICRC does not however confine itself to reminding belligerents, at the 
start of hostilities or at the time of alleged violations, of the principle that 
wounded and sick members of armed forces, as well as medical personnel 
and installations, are inviolable. It may also be requested by a belligerent to 
notify the latter’s adversaries of the names of the relief societies authorized to 
assist the medical service of its armed forces. Such notification is all the more 
important since under Article 26 of the First Convention the staff members 
and volunteers of National Red Cross Societies and other voluntary aid soci
eties duly recognized and authorized by their governments, who are exclu
sively engaged in searching for and caring for the wounded and sick, are 
placed on the same footing as medical personnel of the armed forces and 
enjoy the immunities laid down by the Convention. However, before actually 
using their services each belligerent must notify the other of the names of the 
relief societies it has recognized and authorized.16

The Convention does not specify through which channel this notification is 
to be made. If no Protecting Power has been appointed, there is little doubt 
that the ICRC will be the most appropriate channel.

Could a belligerent also request the ICRC to notify the adverse party of the 
location of its hospitals and medical installations so that they will not be 
attacked inadvertently? The 1949 Conference did not provide for this possi
bility, for the obvious reason that in notifying the location of medical units 
there was a risk of also revealing the tactical deployment of troops. However, 
many armies now rely less on mobile medical units that follow combatant 
troops than on fixed installations, many of them far from the front. So there 
seems to be nothing against such notification being given, especially as Article 
12, paragraph 3, of Protocol I provides for it. If there is no Protecting Power 
the ICRC would certainly be the most appropriate means of conveying it.

Medical helicopters and planes are often the quickest and most efficient 
means of collecting and evacuating the wounded. The Vietnam war and other 
recent conflicts have amply demonstrated the potentialities of the new ‘flying 
ambulances’, but also their vulnerability to interception and the inadequacy 
of the treaty provisions applicable to them .1. Understandably, therefore, 
those provisions were completely recast by the Diplomatic Conference on the 
Reaffirmation and Development of International Humanitarian Law. The 
new regulations on medical air transports largely incorporate the latest tech
nical developments in distinctive signals and aircraft identification,18 but for 
the greater safety of medical aircraft the party intending to use them can



4 7 8 The IC RC  and the Protection o f  War Victims

notify the adverse party of their number, flight plan and means of 
identification.19 It is recognized that when flying over front-line areas ‘protec
tion for medical aircraft can be fully effective only by prior agreement 
between the competent military authorities of the Parties to the conflict’;20 
and before flying over areas physically controlled by an adverse party that 
party’s agreement must be obtained.21

The use of medical aircraft protected by the Geneva Conventions and 
Protocol I obviously requires the prior exchange of communications between 
belligerents, and presumably the ICRC will often be the most appropriate 
channel for these exchanges.

The fate of medical personnel who fall into enemy hands is also a matter of 
concern to the ICRC. In both world wars the ICRC repeatedly intervened on 
behalf of doctors, medical orderlies and nurses who had been taken prisoner, 
in particular those who were not required to look after prisoners of war of 
their own nationality. Its interventions were not always successful. However, 
it did manage to arrange for several thousand such medical personnel to be 
sent back to their own armed forces, thus enabling them to resume their 
work in aid of the wounded on the battlefield. Their repatriation took place 
either in operations for that specific purpose, or together with exchanges of 
seriously sick or seriously wounded prisoners of war. During visits to places 
of internment, ICRC delegates also checked on the living and working condi
tions of doctors and other medical personnel retained to look after prisoners 
of war of their own nationality.22

Since the end of the Second World War medical personnel have seldom 
been taken prisoner in large numbers by the adverse party, but the ICRC has 
continued to keep a close watch on developments. For instance, after the 
conflict between India and Pakistan in December 1971 the ICRC 
approached the Indian government to ask that in accordance with Article 30 
of the First Convention, any Pakistani doctors or orderlies who were not 
needed to look after their fellow-captives be released. The detaining power 
did not deem it possible to comply with the request, so they continued to 
languish in camps until the general repatriation of prisoners of war began in 
September 1973.23

In other cases, however, medical personnel who were not needed to look 
after prisoners of war were set free either during hostilities or immediately 
after the end of active fighting, during operations to repatriate seriously sick 
and seriously wounded prisoners. Thus in the Grenada incident, 57 sick or 
wounded Cuban prisoners and ten Cuban medical personnel were repatri
ated by the ICRC on 2 November 1983, less than a week after the fighting 
ended.24

The ICRC is also concerned with respect for the principle of neutrality of 
medical activities. Violations of this principle occurred in particular during 
the Second World War. Doctors and other medical personnel in occupied 
countries were executed for giving medical care to partisans or failing to 
denounce them to the authorities. When the hostilities ended others were
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brought before courts and sentenced for having enrolled in the occupying 
power’s medical services or Red Cross Society, as to do so was regarded as an 
act of treason. The ICRC raised the issue at the Seventeenth International 
Conference of the Red Cross, held in Stockholm in August 1948, and submit
ted a report in which it stressed that the fact of giving care to wounded and 
sick should never be considered as an unlawful act or as equivalent to bearing 
arms against one’s own country.23 The Conference adopted a non-committal 
resolution referring the matter to the next Diplomatic Conference,26 which 
chose to evade the real difficulties. Article 18, paragraph 3, of the First 
Convention accordingly reads: ‘No one may ever be molested or convicted 
for having nursed the wounded or sick.’27

The question of enrolment in the adverse party’s medical services or 
National Red Cross Society, and the crucial issue of respect for medical 
confidentiality in situations of armed conflict, were dodged.

The many conflicts since 1949 and most of all, perhaps, the Algerian war 
(1954-62) have been a constant reminder of these issues. In their attempt to 
crush the rebellion, the French authorities established a ‘medical blockade’. 
Their decree of 22 December 1956 prohibited the import into Algeria of 
many medicines and other medical supplies, and the sale of numerous other 
articles was made subject to notification of the buyer’s name to the authori
ties. Several doctors and other medical staff who had treated insurgents were 
arrested and sentenced to long terms of imprisonment. Conversely, some 
French doctors, medical orderlies and nurses, were kidnapped or assassinated 
by the insurgents.

On the basis of Article 18, paragraph 3, of the First Convention and 
Resolution no. XVII of the New Delhi Conference, the ICRC repeatedly 
urged the French authorities to respect the fundamental principle of the neu
trality of medical activities, and stressed that caring for the wounded should 
never be regarded as an offence. Although the French authorities would not 
budge from their position that the accused doctors and other medical person
nel had not been prosecuted for giving medical care to insurgents, but on a 
charge of belonging to a criminal association, the ICRC’s interventions 
usually resulted in clemency or reduced sentences. In individual cases, there
fore, solutions in accordance with the spirit of the New Delhi resolution were 
found. Nevertheless the essential ambiguity of Article 1 8, paragraph 3, was 
not overcome: it was not considered an offence to give medical care to insur
gents, but enlistment in the other side’s medical services -  to some extent a 
corollary of providing that care for insurgents -  was punished. The ICRC 
also protested to the National Liberation Front against its murders of French 
military and civilian doctors and other medical personnel.2S

The Committee made similar representations on behalf of medical person
nel captured in later conflicts, and met with the same difficulties.

Evidently, the ICRC has made great efforts to ensure respect for the princi
ple of inviolability of wounded or sick military personnel and of medical per
sonnel and installations. There are two specific applications of that principle,
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however, which offer the ICRC the widest scope for action and therefore 
deserve special consideration:

•  ratione loci: hospital zones and localities, and
•  ratione temporis: truces and evacuations.

They are examined in the next two sections.

3. Hospital zones and localities

The proposal to establish hospital towns in which the wounded and sick in 
armies in the field could be given the medical attention required by their con
dition in perfect safety first came from Henry Dunant. He submitted it to the 
Empress Eugénie on 20 August 1870, when the armies of France and Prussia 
were engaged in hostilities in Alsace and Lorraine:

Would not Her Imperial Majesty be of the opinion that it would be a most 
useful step to propose to Prussia that a number of towns, to which the 
wounded would be sent, be declared neutral? This would shelter the wounded 
from the dangers of war, and members of the public who look after them 
would be protected by the safeguards granted in such circumstances by the 
Diplomatic Convention.29

His proposal of course came to nothing in the upheaval that followed the col
lapse of the French Second Empire.

The question of hospital zones and localities was not examined again 
before the First World War. It was believed that the Geneva Convention, 
revised in 1906, would ensure that wounded military personnel received the 
necessary medical treatment.

The development of military technology throughout the First World War 
and during the inter-war period, however, led to renewed interest in safety 
zones where the wounded and sick could be sheltered from the fighting and 
given appropriate care.

The earliest plans for neutral hospital localities came from French army 
doctor General Georges Saint-Paul and the associations of military doctors 
and pharmacists.30 The matter was then referred to the Sixteenth 
International Red Cross Conference, which instructed the ICRC to consult 
experts and draft a Convention on the subject, while declaring that ‘the cre
ation of hospital towns and hospital areas could not in any way weaken the 
protection resulting from the rules of International Law as a whole’.31 The 
ICRC had held a previous conference of experts in October 1936, and con
vened a second in October 1938. They prepared a ‘Draft Convention for the 
creation of hospital localities and zones’, which the Swiss Federal Council 
sent to the governments invited to take part in the Diplomatic Conference 
scheduled for spring 1940. But war broke out in 1939, and the conference 
could not take place.32
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During the Second World War the ICRC appealed to the belligerents on 
three occasions to set up hospital and safety zones and localities where the 
following might find refuge:

•  wounded and sick members of the armed forces;
•  civilian wounded and sick;
•  certain categories of civilians who take no part, not even indirectly, in the 

fighting, and make not the least contribution to the war potential of the 
state (children, old people, pregnant women, and women with young 
children).

These proposals came to nothing.33
However, the terrifying increase in the scale and violence of air warfare 

seriously undermined the fundamental principle that non-combatants are 
immune from attack. The need for hospital and safety zones and localities 
was so imperative that when the humanitarian conventions were revised, it 
had to be taken into account. Moreover, neutralized zones had already been 
set up and respected in Madrid ( 1936—7), Shanghai (1937) and Jerusalem 
(1948), and their success gave the lie to the scepticism of all too many 
experts.34 Understandably, therefore, the Seventeenth International 
Conference of the Red Cross and the 1949 Diplomatic Conference largely 
followed the ICRC’s proposals. Thus Article 23 of the First Convention came 
into being:

In time of peace, the High Contracting Parties and, after the outbreak of 
hostilities, the Parties to the conflict, may establish in their own territory and, if 
the need arises, in occupied areas, hospital zones and localities so organized as to 
protect the wounded and sick from the effects of war, as well as the personnel 
entrusted with the organization and administration of these zones and localities 
and with the care of the persons therein assembled.

Upon the outbreak and during the course of hostilities, the Parties concerned 
may conclude agreements on mutual recognition of the hospital zones and 
localities they have created. They may for this purpose implement the provisions 
of the Draft Agreement annexed to the present Convention, with such amend
ments as they may consider necessary.

The Protecting Powers and the International Committee of the Red Cross 
are invited to lend their good offices in order to facilitate the institution and 
recognition of these hospital zones and localities.35

This article is supplemented by Annex I to the First Convention, a ‘Draft 
agreement relating to hospital zones and localities’, which amplifies Article 
23 by taking over key provisions of the 1938 draft.36 Legally, the draft agree
ment is no more than a model for use by the belligerent parties if they so 
wish, but it is nevertheless a valuable example because it was adopted by the 
Diplomatic Conference.37

International conventions are meant to confer rights and obligations on 
the states which are party to them. At first sight Article 23 and the relevant 
Annex do not do this; they merely confirm powers that the belligerents have
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anyway. Nevertheless they do have a precise legal significance, for although 
hospital zones and localities are not protected by the Convention until they 
are recognized by the adverse party, the fact that they are based on treaty 
provisions at once gives rise to a presumption of their legality. Therefore, a 
belligerent could not refuse to recognize the adverse party’s hospital zones 
and localities without showing good reason for its refusal, and any belligerent 
opposing the institution of hospital zones and localities would be responsible 
for the consequences.

In practice, the institution and recognition of hospital zones and localities 
requires the services of a neutral intermediary. In accordance with the general 
tenor of the Geneva Conventions, this task has naturally been assigned to the 
Protecting Powers or the ICRC.38 It entails much more than the merely 
administrative function of forwarding communications between the belliger
ents, for the ICRC and Protecting Powers are ‘invited’ by the Convention 
itself ‘to lend their good offices in order to facilitate the institution and recog
nition of these hospital zones and localities’. They are therefore certainly enti
tled to make proposals to that effect;39 furthermore, in international law the 
very notion of ‘good offices’ includes the power to take the initiative.40

Lastly, recognition of hospital zones and localities necessarily presupposes 
some form of supervision. No belligerent would agree to respect the neutral
ity of hospital zones and localities proposed by its adversary unless it could 
be reasonably sure that their misuse by the enemy to gain a military advantage 
was impossible. The experts meeting in 1938 advocated that such supervision 
should be carried out by neutral commissions appointed by the ICRC.41 In the 
drafts submitted to the 1948 Stockholm Conference the ICRC itself proposed 
entrusting this task to the Protecting Powers.42 The latter proposal is fully con
sonant with the responsibilities of the Protecting Powers as set out in common 
Article 8/8/S/9 and indicated by the general tenor of the Conventions, and was 
accepted without discussion by the Stockholm Conference and thereafter by 
Committee I of the 1949 Diplomatic Conference. However, during the draft’s 
final reading in plenary, the Swiss delegation objected that ‘such control’ went 
far beyond the functions of a Protecting Power and was incompatible with the 
relations that the diplomatic mission of a neutral state was bound to maintain 
with the authorities of the state to which it was accredited. The Swiss delega
tion accordingly proposed that all references to the Protecting Powers should 
be deleted from the provisions for the supervision of hospital zones and local
ities. The proposal was adopted by twelve votes to eleven with fourteen absten
tions.43 The result was Article 8 of Annex I:

Any Power having recognized one or several hospital zones instituted by the 
adverse Party shall be entitled to demand control by one or more Special 
Commissions, for the purpose of ascertaining if the zones fulfil the conditions and 
obligations stipulated in the present agreement.

For this purpose the members of the Special Commission shall at all times have 
free access to the various zones and may even reside there permanently. They shall 
be given all facilities for their duties of inspection.
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The Convention itself does not specify who is to nominate the Special 
Commissions; obviously, the decisive factor will be the agreement of the 
warring parties. Under Article 10 of Annex I, the belligerents may by mutual 
agreement choose the members of the Special Commissions, or may have 
them nominated by neutral powers; and the belligerents can, if they so agree, 
always ask the ICRC to nominate those members.

However, the application ratione loci of the principle that the wounded and 
sick in armed forces are inviolable is not entirely covered by the provisions 
examined above. The idea throughout the deliberations on hospital zones and 
localities had indeed invariably been to set up relatively permanent zones far 
from the firing line, but the Spanish Civil War, the Sino-Japanese conflict and 
in particular the Palestine conflict pointed in an altogether different direc
tion, that of temporary safety zones in the immediate vicinity of the front.

It would have been irresponsible to ignore the lessons of experience. The 
ICRC therefore proposed that provisions on neutralized zones be included in 
the draft Conventions submitted to the Stockholm Conference. After a few 
stylistic alterations the draft was endorsed by the Seventeenth International 
Conference of the Red Cross and then by the 1949 Diplomatic Conference. 
The result was Article 15 of the Fourth Convention:

Any Party to the conflict may, either direct or through a neutral state or some 
humanitarian organization, propose to the adverse Party to establish, in the 
regions where fighting is taking place, neutralized zones intended to shelter from 
the effects of war the following persons, without distinction:

a) wounded and sick combatants or non-combatants;
b) civilian persons who take no part in hostilities, and who, while they reside in 

the zones, perform no work of a military character.

When the Parties concerned have agreed upon the geographical position, 
administration, food supply and supervision of the proposed neutralized zone, a 
written agreement shall be concluded and signed by the representatives of the 
Parties to the conflict. The agreement shall fix the beginning and the duration of 
the neutralization of the zone.44

Although the Fourth Convention relates to the protection of civilian 
persons in time of war, this article also applies to wounded and sick military 
personnel; the terms used leave no room for doubt on this point.45 Besides, 
nothing would be farther from the spirit of the Geneva Conventions than to 
exclude wounded and sick members of armed forces from these zones.46

The belligerents may request the ICRC to pass on communications con
cerning the institution of neutralized zones. Moreover, the right of humani
tarian initiative confirmed by common Article 9/9/9/10 of the Geneva 
Conventions fully entitles the ICRC to offer its services to establish neutral
ized zones. Indeed, this is what has always happened in the past.
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The ICRC has made full use of its possibilities under Article 23 of the First 
Convention and Article 15 of the Fourth Convention. In particular, it estab
lished the following safety zones:

•  at Dacca (Dhaka) in December 1971;
•  at Nicosia in August 1974;
•  at Phnom Penh in April 1975;
•  at Managua and other towns in Nicaragua in July 1979;
•  at N ’Djamena in March 1980;
•  at Port Stanley in June 1982;
•  at Tripoli (Lebanon) in November 1983.

The dividing line between the hospital zones and localities mentioned in 
Article 23 of the First Convention and the neutralized zones mentioned in 
Article 15 of the Fourth Convention is clearer in theory than in practice; but 
in each of the above cases it does seem that the safety zones were of relatively
brief duration and intended to shelter non-combatants from temporary
danger. In other words, they were primarily neutralized zones of the type 
mentioned in Article 15 of the Fourth Convention. Moreover, they gave 
shelter to civilians as well as to wounded and sick military personnel. Lastly, 
the provisions of the Fourth Convention concerning safety zones are of wider 
scope than those in the First Convention, for wounded and sick military per
sonnel and civilians can both take refuge there. To avoid repetition, ICRC 
practice will be examined in the chapter relating to the protection of civilians 
against the dangers of war.47

4. Truces and evacuations

Whereas a safety zone calls for a suspension of hostilities in a limited area, a 
truce is an interruption of hostilities for a limited time. It may cover the 
whole theatre of war or only a single sector. Its aims are always limited, for 
example to permit a search for the wounded and the dead, a meeting for 
negotiations, an exchange of prisoners or the evacuation of a besieged 
locality.

Truces are an institution as old as war itself. They were well known in 
Greek antiquity,48 and in medieval Europe the Church was foremost in 
arranging suspensions of hostilities.49 To call a truce is a universal practice of 
which there are well-documented examples in all civilizations.

Moreover, until the end of the nineteenth century battles never continued 
after sunset. A war could last a hundred years, but no battle lasted more than 
a day. Even without any agreement between the opposing sides, sunset 
imposed a moratorium which was used to collect the wounded and bury the 
dead. ‘Night has power over gods and men’, sang Homer.50 That the
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wounded were left to die on the battlefield of Solferino was entirely due to 
the negligence of the military supply services and not because the fighting 
went on. The battle was over long before nightfall.51

Battle by artificial light is one of the infamous innovations of this century. 
In the First World War whole armies fought, as they have done ever since, 
day and night under a hail of fire for weeks or months on end for a hill, a 
thicket, a sunken road or a few shattered fire-blackened walls. Fort de Vaux 
and Douaumont will forever symbolize those endless sacrifices.

How then is it possible to bring aid to the wounded in no man’s land, or to 
collect or even identify the dead before they sink beneath the mud of shell 
holes?

On 16 October 1915 the ICRC, alarmed by the swelling numbers of 
missing soldiers, sent an open letter to all belligerent states calling upon them 
to observe, whenever the fighting permitted, ‘a few hours’ suspension of hos
tilities ... to enable orderlies on both sides to collect the wounded, identify 
the day’s casualties and bury the dead.’ On this matter at least, the warring 
governments saw eye to eye; they all refused.'2

The 1929 Diplomatic Conference took a first timid step towards settling 
this matter; Article 3 of the Geneva Convention of 27 July 1929 on the 
wounded and sick stated:

After each engagement the occupant of the field of battle shall take measures to 
search for the wounded and dead, and to protect them against pillage and 
maltreatment.

Whenever circumstances permit, a local armistice or a suspension of fire shall 
be arranged to permit the removal of the wounded remaining between the lines.

These provisions were amplified in the proposals submitted to the 1949 
Conference. The result was Article 15 of the First Convention:

At all times, and particularly after an engagement, Parties to the conflict shall, 
without delay, take all possible measures to search for and collect the wounded 
and sick, to protect them against pillage and ill-treatment, to ensure their 
adequate care, and to search for the dead and prevent their being despoiled.

Whenever circumstances permit, an armistice or a suspension of fire shall be 
arranged, or local arrangements made, to permit the removal, exchange and 
transport of the wounded left on the battlefield.

Likewise, local arrangements may be concluded between Parties to the conflict 
for the removal or exchange of wounded and sick from a besieged or encircled 
area, and for the passage of medical and religious personnel and equipment on 
their way to that area.51

These provisions are intended primarily for the parties to conflict, but para
graphs 2 and 3 of Article 15 also concern the ICRC, for the conclusion of a 
truce and supervision of the search for wounded and sick combatants usually 
require the good offices of a neutral intermediary. The ICRC is often the 
intermediary best placed to supervise short truces concluded for purely 
humanitarian purposes.
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There is little doubt that the ICRC can intervene when requested to do so 
by either party, and is also entitled, as part of its right to take humanitarian 
initiatives, to make an unsolicited offer of its services in order to arrange a 
truce and the evacuation of wounded, sick and dead combatants.

These conclusions are confirmed by the ICRC’s practice, which will now be 
considered. It is not possible, however, to make an exhaustive inventory of 
ICRC interventions of this kind, for many of them have led only to short 
cease-fires of purely local interest, and not all of them have been recorded. A 
few particularly significant cases may nevertheless be mentioned.

In the first few months of the Palestine conflict (1948), ICRC delegates 
were requested almost daily to bring in casualties -  dead or wounded com
batants, or civilians caught in the crossfire -  from the front line and more 
often than not from no man’s land. It was necessary to get the agreement of 
all the parties to a cease-fire before venturing between the lines, and possibly 
into minefields, without any protection other than the belligerents’ assurances 
and the emblem of the red cross. The ICRC delegates were oblivious to all 
but their duty, and displayed exceptional courage and self-sacrifice, bringing 
in hundreds, perhaps thousands, of wounded in extremely difficult condi
t io n s /4 Missions of this kind far exceeded the duties of the ICRC. They 
exposed ICRC delegates to disproportionate risks, for although the belliger
ents had agreed to a cease-fire they were all the less reluctant to break it when 
the lives of their own men were not at stake. After several serious accidents in 
which ICRC delegates and the people they were trying to help were killed or 
wounded, the ICRC was forced to recognize that, where the parties to the 
conflict did not feel that they should endanger their own medical personnel, it 
had little choice but to adopt the same attitude. It decided instead to resume a 
practice more in line with its traditional role; it instructed its delegates to 
help to arrange truces and supervise their due observance, leaving the bel
ligerents’ medical services to collect the wounded and dead from between the 
lines.55

On 4 November 1956, at the height of the fighting in Budapest and in 
response to an urgent request from the Hungarian Red Cross, the ICRC 
appealed to the commanders and combatants to conclude a truce to allow the 
collection and care of the wounded in accordance with Article 15 of the First 
Convention. Its appeal was communicated to the Hungarian and Soviet 
authorities and broadcast on several wavelengths. Meanwhile the ICRC dele
gates in Budapest made repeated attempts to bring about a cease-fire so that 
the many wounded lying in the streets could be collected. All the ICRC’s 
efforts were in vain.56

Bitter fighting erupted in Bizerta from 19 to 22 July 1961 between French 
and Tunisian forces. At the request of the Tunisian Red Crescent the ICRC 
sent a delegation to Bizerta on 22 July 1961. That night fighting was ended 
by a cease-fire. In the early hours of the next morning the ICRC delegate 
crossed the lines and negotiated an agreement to allow the Tunisian Red 
Crescent to evacuate casualties who could not be given appropriate care on
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the spot. Five convoys conveyed a total of 266 military and civilian wounded 
to hospitals in Tunis, and on the same day Red Crescent teams buried more 
than 800 dead bodies to avert the outbreak of widespread epidemics.57

The coup of 25 April 1965 in the Dominican Republic plunged the country 
into civil war and was soon followed by an American landing. Fighting was 
interrupted on 30 April but broke out again on 13 May, so violently that it 
was practically impossible to retrieve the dead and wounded. When the ICRC 
delegate arrived in Santo Domingo on 16 May he at once set about negotiat
ing a truce for the Dominican Red Cross to collect the casualties. After 
repeatedly travelling back and forth to consult the leaders of the two con
tending juntas, the ICRC delegate managed, with valuable support by the 
President of the Dominican Red Cross, to persuade both parties to agree to a 
24-hour cease-fire, beginning on 21 May 1965 at noon. This was scrupu
lously observed, and nearly 5000 wounded were collected and cared for by 
Dominican Red Cross teams, who also managed to collect the dead and 
supply the Santo Domingo hospitals with food and medicines. The belliger
ents failed to reach an agreement to extend the truce, but neither side 
resumed hostilities, so that in effect the cease-fire negotiated by the ICRC 
delegate and the President of the Dominican Red Cross brought hostilities to 
an end.58

During the events in Kisangani in July 1967, a special ICRC mission evac
uated more than 600 people held by European mercenaries who had 
mutinied against the Congolese government. The captives were badly 
wounded soldiers of the Congolese National Army who could not be prop
erly cared for on the spot. They and their families were flown out to 
Kinshasa.59

The hijacking of three airliners to an improvised landing strip near Zarqa 
led to violent clashes which on 17 September became a full-scale civil war 
between regular Jordanian armed forces and Palestinian movements. Fierce 
fighting in the Jordanian capital, Amman, made it impossible to collect the 
dead and wounded. Severe casualties died for lack of care, and others, left to 
fend for themselves, fell victim to gangrene and infection. Alarmed by this 
situation, on 23 September the ICRC appealed to all the warring parties to 
conclude a 24-hour truce throughout Amman and in a radius of 20 kilome
tres around it, so that the wounded could be evacuated and cared for. Its 
appeal went unheard. Not until 27 September was a cease-fire agreed in 
Cairo under the auspices of President Nasser, and fighting ceased two days 
later. In spite of the particularly difficult circumstances the delegates managed 
to evacuate more than 150 seriously wounded combatants or civilians to 
Beirut on a plane chartered by the ICRC.60

The situation in the 300-bed hospital in Suez at the end of the Arab-Israeli 
war of October 1973 was desperate: there were more than 1300 patients, 
most of them military casualties requiring urgent and extensive treatment. 
The city was completely encircled by Israeli forces, essential supplies were 
lacking, and the main building of the hospital had been partly destroyed. The
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wounded in the field hospitals of the Egyptian Third Army in the Sinai were 
no better off, for the Third Army itself was surrounded, cut off from all its 
supply sources and had practically no medical supplies left. Alerted to this 
critical situation, the ICRC immediately contacted the Egyptian and Israeli 
authorities with a view to evacuating all patients, military and civilian, to 
hospitals in the Nile Valley. The negotiations were almost complete and the 
operation was due to begin on 28 October, when the Israeli authorities 
announced that they would oppose any evacuation of Egyptian wounded 
because Egypt had failed to comply with the Third Geneva Convention. In 
the end the matter was settled by two bilateral agreements concluded under 
United Nations auspices at the Kilometre 101 checkpoint on 11 and 
14 November 1973. The 1300 patients were evacuated from the Suez hospi
tal in three operations between 15 and 18 November 1973. These were co
ordinated with the operations for the repatriation of prisoners of war 
between Egypt and Israel and were carried out under ICRC auspices, using 
Egyptian Red Crescent ambulances driven by the United Nations Emergency 
Force. The remaining wounded members of the Egyptian Third Army were 
evacuated to Cairo in ambulances driven by United Nations personnel.

About 300 civilian and military wounded and sick were evacuated in sub
sequent operations in January 1974. In all, 1636 wounded and sick were 
evacuated by 23 January 1974 under the auspices of the ICRC.61

The conflict in which ICRC delegates were most often asked to arrange 
truces to collect and evacuate the wounded is surely the civil war that raged 
in Lebanon from 1975 to 1990. It is also the conflict in which their attempts 
met with the greatest difficulties, because of the break-up of the Lebanese 
state into a host of rival factions, the innumerable ill-disciplined militias, and 
the countless snipers operating with impunity in the prevailing anarchy.

Nevertheless the ICRC delegates carried out several extremely delicate 
operations at great personal risk. The most important of these, and probably 
the one that most dearly shows the obstacles they had to overcome, is the 
evacuation of the wounded from Tall-al-Zaatar, a Palestinian camp in the 
suburbs of Beirut besieged by the Christian militias since June 1976. After 
several attempts which failed because cease-fire arrangements were never 
respected, three ICRC delegates managed to get through to the camp on 
23 July. They found about a thousand casualties there in dire straits: the doctors 
were short of medicines, gangrene and tetanus had appeared, and there was a 
danger of epidemics due to the shortage of water. It was urgently necessary to 
evacuate the wounded, but particularly difficult since the camp was completely 
surrounded and the roads leading to the camp had first to be cleared.

The ICRC repeatedly urged all parties to agree to a truce so that an evacua
tion could take place. At last, on 3 August, the minimum safety conditions 
indispensable for the protection of the victims and their rescuers were secured 
and ninety-one wounded were evacuated that same day in ICRC lorries and 
ambulances waiting outside the camp. Another 243 wounded were brought out 
the next day. The third operation, on 6 August, had to be suspended when a
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wave of panic spread through the civilian population and renewed fighting 
broke out; only seventy-four people were evacuated.

In view of these serious incidents the ICRC decided that the only really 
humanitarian solution for the plight of the besieged camp dwellers was to 
evacuate the wounded and the camp’s entire civilian population. 
Negotiations were under way when the fall of Tall-al-Zaatar was announced 
on 12 August.

In carrying out the operations of 3, 4 and 6 August the ICRC delegates 
were assisted by Lebanese Red Cross volunteers and by stretcher-bearers 
from the ‘Palestinian Red Crescent’.62

The ICRC delegates in Lebanon also carried out several other such opera
tions, including that of spring 1981 when they evacuated wounded and sick 
from the town of Zahle which was besieged by ‘Arab Deterrent Force’ 
contingents.63

The taking of hostages at the Presidential Palace in Managua on 22 August 
1978 was the signal for an insurrection in which Sandinista National 
Liberation Front (FSLN) rebels seized several Nicaraguan towns. These were 
reconquered by the National Guard a few weeks later in fighting so fierce 
that it was often impossible to retrieve the wounded and dead. The ICRC del
egate repeatedly approached President Somoza to obtain safe conducts allow
ing Nicaraguan Red Cross volunteers to enter the combat areas and collect 
the wounded and dead there, replenish hospital stocks and distribute relief 
supplies to the civilian population. After a number of unsuccessful attempts 
in which two volunteers from the National Red Cross Society were killed, 
several operations were carried out under ICRC auspices, for example in 
León on 16 September and at Esteli on 18 and 21 September. Short truces 
enabled Nicaraguan Red Cross teams to collect the wounded, bury the dead 
and distribute large quantities of relief supplies. The most serious casualties 
were evacuated to hospitals in the capital, Managua.

Similar operations took place in the spring of 1979, in the fighting that led 
to the overthrow of the Somoza regime.64

The civil war in Chad had for years spared the capital, N ’Djamena. 
Hostilities were concentrated around the oases in the north of the country 
until the spring of 1979, when the situation abruptly changed. From 
12 February onwards heavy fighting caused many casualties in N ’Djamena, 
where a veritable front line split the city into two opposing sectors. The 
ICRC promptly made a broadcast appeal on 13 February to all parties to 
respect fundamental humanitarian principles in their treatment of the 
wounded and of prisoners and non-combatants. At the same time the dele
gates on the spot made every effort to negotiate a suspension of hostilities. 
Their efforts and those of other intermediaries led to a truce -  the first -  that 
enabled the ICRC delegates and local rescue workers to collect the wounded 
and take in supplies to the hospitals. Both warring parties asked the dele
gates to supervise the collection and burial of the many dead lying in the
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streets. Heavy fighting was also reported from Abéché in the east of the 
country, and the delegation did its utmost to bring aid to the wounded and 
evacuate the most seriously wounded, who were flown out on aircraft char
tered by the ICRC to hospitals in the capital on 14 and 19 February 1979. 
The cease-fire agreement of 19 February acknowledged the role of the ICRC 
by allowing for its vehicles to travel freely wherever they were needed.

Yet a cease-fire is not peace, and the build-up of tension sparked many inci
dents. On 21 March 1980 fighting again flared in the capital, and since both 
sides used mortars and artillery, the destruction and casualties were much 
greater than in the previous year. Alarmed by the appalling number of civilian 
victims, on 27 March the ICRC delegation informed both sides that a neutral
ized zone had been established under ICRC responsibility around the cen
tral hospital in N ’Djamena, and asked for a 48-hour truce so that 
the wounded could be collected and the civilian population evacuated from the 
combat zone. Whereas the neutralized zone was fairly well respected, the truce 
was not observed despite the assurances given by both sides. The ICRC medical 
teams did their best to give first aid to the wounded at collection points, then 
took advantage of lulls in the fighting to take severe casualties to a field hospital 
set up by the French government on the western bank of the Chari, as the hos
pitals in the capital were too badly damaged to provide anything but basic 
emergency care. More than 900 seriously wounded were thus evacuated in dug- 
out canoes or by other makeshift means to Kousseri in Cameroon.

The ICRC carried out similar operations in the following months.65
The Israeli offensive of 6 June 1982 in Lebanon culminated in the siege of 

the western quarters of Beirut, where the Palestinian forces and some of the 
Syrian troops from the ‘Arab Deterrent Force’ were entrenched. It soon 
became clear that the only way of saving West Beirut from being taken by 
storm and avoiding street fighting that would result in carnage among the 
civilian population would be to evacuate all the Palestinian fighters. After 
prolonged negotiations the American emissary Philip Habib managed to lay 
the foundations of an agreement in principle to that effect. The ICRC was 
then requested to organize the evacuation. As this amounted to withdrawing 
able-bodied fighters from a besieged position, the proposal gave rise to 
serious ethical and legal objections, as well as security problems with which 
the ICRC is totally unfitted to cope. Nevertheless, in view of the immense 
dangers threatening the Beirut population and by virtue of Resolution X of 
the Twentieth International Conference of the Red Cross,66 the ICRC agreed 
to undertake this assignment, on condition that all the parties concerned for
mally requested it to do so and that it would be enabled to exercise real 
control over the operation. The Palestinian combatants, however, insisted on 
taking their personal weapons with them and refused to be evacuated under 
the red cross emblem, which they felt would have been perceived as proof of 
their defeat. So some other solution had to be found.

The able-bodied Palestinian combatants were ultimately evacuated under 
the auspices and protection of the French, American and Italian contingents
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of the Multinational Peacekeeping Force. The ICRC took charge of the 238 
wounded, evacuating them in two operations on 26 August and 6 September 
1982 on board the hospital ship Flora, chartered and placed at its disposal by 
the German Red Cross.67

These few examples -  especially the last -  clearly show the limits within 
which it is possible for the ICRC to operate. These it has always kept well in 
mind:

•  The evacuation of wounded and sick combatants and of non-combatant 
civilians is a humanitarian action given legal sanction by the Geneva 
Conventions. The ICRC has appropriate means at its disposal to carry it 
out, namely its status as a neutral intermediary, its right of humanitarian 
initiative, and the protective emblem which Article 44, paragraph 3, of the 
First Geneva Convention expressly entitles it to use.

•  On the other hand, the evacuation of able-bodied combatants is a political 
and military operation requiring political and military means, if only to 
ensure the safety of the evacuees from the time they leave their defensive 
positions until they reach the safety zone prescribed in the evacuation plan. 
The ICRC has no such means.

Save in very exceptional circumstances -  and such, no doubt, was the crisis in 
the summer of 1982 -  the ICRC should not allow itself to be drawn into 
operations for which it was never intended and whose strategic implications 
are out of all proportion to the means of action at its disposal.

These examples also serve to show the limits of the ICRC’s duties as regards 
truces and evacuations. Those duties are evidently part of its role as a neutral 
intermediary.

The first of them is to negotiate between the opposing parties. A humani
tarian institution such as the ICRC is particularly well qualified to do so, 
because it can contact all groups exercising de facto authority over the 
victims of the conflict, whatever the status of such groups in international or 
domestic law and without affecting that status. The ICRC’s duty is, then, 
essentially that of offering its services to facilitate an agreement between the 
parties as to the principle and terms of a truce. However, they are not 
required to conclude a bilateral agreement; it is enough if each party enters 
into a separate undertaking with the ICRC, provided the undertakings do 
tally.68 A truce, or a suspension of hostilities, is of course a temporary 
arrangement of limited duration and territorial extent. It does not affect the 
parties’ legal or political position.69 Legal opinion is unanimous on this point.

ICRC delegates may be asked to monitor the extent to which undertakings 
are being honoured. Experience shows that each party to conflict will be 
reluctant to order a cease-fire unless it is sure the other side is doing likewise. 
The presence of delegates of the ICRC, or of any other body enjoying the 
confidence of both sides, will usually be regarded by the belligerents as an 
adequate guarantee that promises made will be kept.
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ICRC delegates may also be called upon to mark out the area to which the 
truce applies. When wounded combatants and civilians are to be evacuated, 
the use of the red cross emblem is authorized and fully compatible with 
Article 44, paragraph 3, of the First Convention.

Lastly, ICRC delegates may be called upon to supervise the agreed opera
tions, for instance to certify that stretcher-bearers going to collect wounded 
between the lines are not bearing offensive weapons, or that vehicles used 
for evacuation are not carrying military equipment. Experience shows that 
supervision of this kind may well be needed to give that essential degree of 
trust without which parties to a conflict will simply not agree to a truce.

It is, however, certainly not the duty of ICRC delegates to collect the 
wounded in no man’s land. That is the duty of the army medical corps, and 
to a lesser extent of the first-aid workers of National Red Cross or Red 
Crescent Societies. It is their job and it is they who are protected by the 
immunities prescribed for this purpose. As the Palestine conflict showed, 
ICRC delegates should not consent to run risks to which the belligerents 
themselves refuse to expose their armed forces’ medical services.

Nevertheless, although it is perfectly clear where their responsibilities begin 
and end, ICRC delegates can certainly not be blamed for having all too often 
done much more than their duty to come to the aid of wounded combatants 
left untended on the battlefield.

Although Articles 15 and 23 of the First Convention apply ipso jure only to 
international armed conflicts as described in Article 2 common to all four 
Conventions, they may very well be taken as a guide in non-international 
armed conflicts. The provisions relating to hospital zones and localities, and 
to truces and evacuations, merely specify certain ways of applying the rule 
that ‘the wounded and sick shall be collected and cared for’. That rule applies 
to internal as well as international conflicts, for it is explicitly stated in Article 
3 of the Geneva Conventions. Besides, paragraphs 2 and 3 of Article 15, and 
Article 23, are essentially exhortations. They do not impose on the parties to 
conflict any obligation not implicitly contained in the aforesaid general rule.

Similarly, Article 8 of Protocol II is essentially a restatement of the law in 
force, setting out an obligation already contained in Article 3 of the 1949 
Conventions. It reads:

Whenever circumstances permit, and particularly after an engagement, all possible 
measures shall be taken, without delay, to search for and collect the wounded, 
sick and shipwrecked, to protect them against pillage and ill-treatment, to ensure 
their adequate care, and to search for the dead, prevent their being despoiled, and 
decently dispose of them.

These interpretations are confirmed by ICRC practice -  the ICRC has unhesi
tatingly invoked Articles 15 and 23 of the First Convention in internal as
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well as international conflicts -  and by the practice of the belligerents, for 
more often than not it is in non-international armed conflicts that these pro
visions have been effectively applied.
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C H A P T E R  II

TRACING WOUNDED, SICK AND 
MISSING MILITARY PERSONNEL IN 

WAR ON LAND

When sorrows come, they come not single spies,
But in battalions.
W illiam  Shakespeare 
H am let, A ct IV, sc. 2 ,1 . 78

For centuries soldiers killed in battle were left where they lay or thrown into 
mass graves. Nobody bothered to identify the corpses: ‘At that time armies 
had little concern for their fighting men and even less for those of their adver
saries. After an important battle, the dead were thrown into a common grave 
and the number of unidentified bodies often outnumbered the identifiable 
ones’, as Gradimir Djurovic rightly observes.1

It is easy to imagine the anguish of their families, who were tortured by 
hope daily renewed and daily disappointed. Only after many months and the 
inglorious return of the invalids and prisoners did the bereaved families 
accept the harsh reality that their beloved son or husband would never come 
home. There was not even the meagre consolation of knowing for certain 
that he was dead.

This state of affairs was as intolerable as the total neglect of the wounded 
recorded by Dunant after the battle of Solferino. Indeed, one was the logical 
result of the other.

Dunant had seen all this at Castiglione. He had seen the dead -  and proba
bly some of the wounded -  hastily buried without any serious attempt to 
identify them. He did not see the grief of the families they had left behind in 
France or Piedmont or Austria. But he did witness time and again the anguish 
of wounded men as an anonymous death drew near, and their longing to 
send a last farewell to their loved ones, to whom it would at least bring the 
comfort of knowing for sure what had happened to them. ‘Oh, Sir, if only 
you could write to my father to comfort my mother’, said young Corporal 
Mazuet of Lyon, their only son, as he lay dying.2

Obviously, the Red Cross could not set out to bring aid to the wounded 
without regard for the way the dead were laid to rest and the suffering of 
their families. It therefore raised these questions at the first International 
Conferences, held in Paris in 1867 and in Berlin in 1869.

The first thing to be done was to reduce the number of missing persons and 
therefore to find a way of identifying the dead.

498
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Several armies issued soldiers with a paybook that was also a valid identity 
document, but they carried it in their packs, which they shed before going 
into battle. It was therefore useless in identifying the dead.

In the French army all equipment was stamped with a personal number 
whose holder could in theory be identified from the quartermaster’s records. 
But the morning after a big battle many of the dead on the battlefield were 
left naked, having been stripped by looters during the night. In nineteenth- 
century Europe even a jacket torn by shot was too precious to be left on a 
corpse that would soon be thrown into a mass grave.

What was needed was some form of identification that every soldier would 
always carry on his person, weatherproof evidence that would outlive all the 
hazards of service in the field, so that whatever happened it would identify 
the wearer. The First International Red Cross Conference, meeting in Paris in 
1867, adopted a resolution to that effect.3 Hence the identity disc that all 
soldiers in the world should wear suspended on a chain round their necks.

There also had to be an obligation for the victorious army to make known 
the names of the wounded men brought in by its medical services, and the 
identity of the dead collected on the battlefield. The Paris Conference adopted 
a resolution to that effect,4 but only when the Geneva Convention was 
revised in 1906 did this obligation become part of positive law. Thus Article 
4 of the Convention of 6 July 1906 states:

As soon as possible each belligerent shall forward to the authorities of their 
country or army the military identification marks or military papers of 
identification found upon the bodies of the dead, together with a list of names of 
the sick and wounded taken in charge by him.5

Lastly, a channel had to be arranged for the exchange of these communica
tions. The Red Cross did so in Resolution IV/3 adopted by the Second 
International Conference, meeting in Berlin in 1869:

In time of war, the International Committee shall ensure that a liaison and 
information office is set up in a suitably chosen location, which shall facilitate, in 
every possible way, the exchange of communications between committees and the 
sending of relief supplies.6

The Red Cross clearly lost no time in establishing a system to elucidate the 
fate and whereabouts of missing servicemen and to inform their families. Its 
value was demonstrated in two world wars and many other conflicts, and 
the 1949 Diplomatic Conference retained it without significant alteration. 
These subjects are regulated by Articles 16 and 17 of the First Geneva 
Convention. Article 16:

Parties to the conflict shall record as soon as possible, in respect of each wounded, 
sick or dead person of the adverse Party falling into their hands, any particulars 
which may assist in his identification.

These records should if possible include :

a) designation of the Power on which he depends;
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b) army, regimental, personal or serial number;
c) surname;
d) first name or names;
e) date of birth;
f) any other particulars shown on his identity card or disc;
g) date and place of capture or death;
h) particulars concerning wounds or illness, or cause of death.

As soon as possible the above mentioned information shall be forwarded to the 
Information Bureau described in Article 122 of the Geneva Convention relative to 
the Treatment of Prisoners of W ar of August 12, 1949, which shall transm it this 
information to the Power on which these persons depend through the 
intermediary of the Protecting Power and of the Central Prisoners of W ar Agency.

Parties to the conflict shall prepare and forward to each other through the same 
bureau, certificates of death or duly authenticated lists of the dead. They shall 
likewise collect and forward through the same bureau one half of a double identity 
disc, last wills or other documents of importance to the next of kin, money and in 
general all articles of an intrinsic or sentimental value, which are found on the dead. 
These articles, together with unidentified articles, shall be sent in sealed packets, 
accompanied by statements giving all particulars necessary for the identification of 
the deceased owners, as well as by a complete list of the contents of the parcel.

Article 17:

Parties to the conflict shall ensure that burial or cremation of the dead, carried out 
individually as far as circumstances permit, is preceded by a careful examination, 
if possible by a medical examination, of the bodies, with a view to confirming 
death, establishing identity and enabling a report to be made. One half of the 
double identity disc, or the identity disc itself if it is a single disc, should remain 
on the body.

Bodies shall not be cremated except for imperative reasons of hygiene or for 
motives based on the religion of the deceased. In case of cremation, the 

. circumstances and reasons for cremation shall be stated in detail in the death 
certificate or on the authenticated list of the dead.

They shall further ensure that the dead are honourably interred, if possible 
according to the rites of the religion to which they belonged, that their graves are 
respected, grouped if possible according to the nationality of the deceased, 
properly maintained and marked so that they may always be found. For this 
purpose they shall organize at the commencement of hostilities an Official Graves 
Registration Service, to allow subsequent exhumations and to ensure the 
identification of bodies, whatever the site of the graves, and the possible 
transportation to the home country. These provisions shall likewise apply to the 
ashes, which shall be kept by the Graves Registration Service until proper disposal 
thereof in accordance with the wishes of the home country.

As soon as circumstances permit, and at latest at the end of hostilities, these 
Services shall exchange, through the Information Bureau mentioned in the second 
paragraph of Article 16, lists showing the exact location and marking of the 
graves together with particulars of the dead interred therein.

The meaning of these articles is perfectly clear. The obligation to record any 
particulars which may assist in the identification of the wounded, sick and
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dead of the adverse party is absolute and admits of no exceptions.7 So is the 
obligation to forward this information to the power on which the victims 
depend -  their own country or that of the armed forces to which they 
belonged. Information on graves must be given as soon as circumstances 
permit, and at the latest when hostilities end.

The first duty assigned here to the ICRC is that of liaison. Information on 
wounded, sick and dead military personnel and on the location of their 
graves must be sent via the Protecting Powers safeguarding the interests of 
the parties to the conflict, and also via the Central Tracing Agency, to the 
victims’ countries of origin or respective authorities. The Agency will record 
and keep on file all the information it passes on, so that it can answer queries 
from the authorities and families concerned. Articles found on the dead, 
including one half of the double identity disc and articles of value, must be 
forwarded via the Protecting Power or the Central Tracing Agency.

But the Agency is not content to act merely as a relay. Whatever the care 
taken to identify the wounded and dead, there are unfortunately always mili
tary personnel who remain unaccounted for: soldiers buried by the collapse 
of a trench, for instance, or blown to pieces by a shell. For some of the 
enquiries it receives, therefore, the Agency will find no information in the 
lists of prisoners of war required by Article 122 of the Third Convention, or 
in the lists of wounded and dead required by Articles 16 and 17 of the First 
Convention. It will therefore have to investigate each of these cases. The First 
Convention mentions no such contingency, but in fact provision is already 
made for it in Article 122 of the Third Convention, requiring National 
Information Bureaux to reply to any request for information concerning pris
oners of war; and until their fate is definitely known any persons listed as 
missing may be prisoners of war. Anyway, the practice is so well established 
that it is unquestionably the ICRC’s legitimate responsibility.

ICRC investigations entail meticulous enquiries of official departments and 
bodies such as town councils, parishes, local Red Cross and Red Crescent 
sections and hospitals. However, the only people who can give any informa
tion about a missing man’s last moments are often his fellow soldiers, if they 
can be found, and the ICRC made many ‘regimental enquiries’ for this 
purpose in both world wars.8 Such investigations call for patience, ingenuity 
and scrupulous attention to detail, and are absolutely necessary although the 
results are all too often disappointing. Anybody who has seen the distress of 
a missing person’s family knows how much it means to them to receive even 
the slightest news of their loved one, even when -  as is all too often the case -  
it merely confirms that person’s death.

Articles 16 and 17 of the First Convention are clear, and the obligations they 
impose on belligerents are unlikely to conflict with military necessity. It 
should therefore not be difficult to apply them in international armed
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conflicts. Yet there have in fact been many difficulties, three of which deserve 
particular mention.

Most conflicts since the Second World War have been in Third World 
countries whose soldiers were often not issued with the identity disc men
tioned in Article 16. In this respect, therefore, they were no better off than 
European soldiers in the first half of the nineteenth century; the dead were 
generally buried without it being possible to identify them, and there were 
more missing soldiers than identified dead. In these circumstances the count
less a posteriori enquiries to the Central Tracing Agency were bound to give 
disappointing results.

The Twenty-fourth International Conference of the Red Cross, held in 
Manila in November 1981, adopted a resolution that underscores the import
ance of identity discs:

The XXIVth International Conference of the Red Cross, 
considering that, in several situations of armed conflict, the identification of 
members of the armed forces killed on the battle-field is made extremely difficult 
for lack of identification documents,
recalling that Articles 16 and 17 of the First Geneva Convention of 12 August 
1949 provide for identity discs to be worn by members of the armed forces to 
facilitate their identification in case they are killed and the communication of their 
deaths to the Power on which they depend,

1. urges the Parties to an armed conflict to take all necessary steps to provide the 
members of their armed forces with identity discs and to ensure that the discs 
are worn during service,

2. recommends that the Parties to an armed conflict should see that these discs 
give all the indications required for a precise identification of members of the 
armed forces such as full name, date and place of birth, religion, serial number 
and blood group; that every disc be double and composed of two separable 
parts, each bearing the same indications; and that the inscriptions be engraved 
on a substance as resistant as possible to the destructive action of chemical and 
physical agents, especially to fire and heat,

3. reminds the Parties to an armed conflict that one half of each disc must, in case 
of death, be detached and sent back to the Power on which the member of the 
armed forces depended, the other half remaining on the body,

4. notes that the International Committee of the Red Cross is prepared to provide 
models to States asking for them.9

This resolution, although important, omits the essential requirement that 
the identity disc should be engraved and issued as soon as the holder enters 
the armed forces, and not merely when the first salvo lands. There is no doubt 
at all that identity discs must be issued to all soldiers in peacetime. When war 
breaks out, it is too late to provide each member of the armed forces with 
their identity disc, since the troops must be deployed as quickly as possible.

Furthermore, in many post-Second World War conflicts the belligerents did 
not have in place the National Information Bureaux prescribed by Articles 
122 of the Third Convention and 136 of the Fourth Convention. This is a
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serious omission; these bureaux are, so to speak, the Agency’s natural part
ners, for their job is to centralize all individual data that must be passed on to 
the Agency.

The ICRC did what it could to improve matters by opening Central Tracing 
Agency branch offices in the countries concerned; these offices to some extent 
took over the tasks normally assigned to National Information Bureaux, or 
provided National Societies with the services of specialists who could help to 
set one up. Although these expedients have proved very useful, they lead to 
confusion between the tasks of the Agency and those of the National 
Information Bureaux. In the long term this could cause serious difficulties.

Lastly, there is the deplorable fact that in several recent conflicts, such as 
those in Korea and Vietnam and the Arab-Israeli conflict of October 1973, 
some of the belligerents deliberately refused to disclose the identity of the 
prisoners, wounded and dead who had fallen into their hands. This was a 
flagrant violation of the Conventions, and an attempt, unjustifiable on any 
grounds, to make capital out of the mental anguish of the families 
concerned.

The Twenty-second International Conference of the Red Cross, meeting in 
Teheran in November 1973, unanimously adopted a resolution (no. V) invit
ing parties to armed conflicts to help locate the graves of the dead, provide 
information about persons reported missing, and co-operate with the ICRC 
in accounting for the dead and missing.10

In its Resolution 3220 adopted on 6 November 1974, the General 
Assembly of the United Nations unreservedly endorsed Resolution V of the 
Teheran Conference, adding that ‘the desire to know the fate of loved ones 
lost in armed conflicts is a basic human need which should be satisfied to the 
greatest extent possible’. The Assembly also stressed that ‘provision of 
information on those who are missing or who have died in armed conflicts 
should not be delayed merely because other issues remain pending’.11

Lastly, by explicitly reasserting ‘the right of families to know the fate of 
their relatives’ the Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and 
Development of International Humanitarian Law definitely confirmed the 
fundamental principle underlying this whole question.12

The Conference also pointed out that each party to a conflict is under the 
obligation, ‘as soon as circumstances permit and at the latest from the end of 
active hostilities’, to search for persons reported missing by an adverse party. 
It laid down rules of procedure for this purpose and adopted detailed regula
tions on mortal remains and graves.13

Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions, which concerns non-international armed 
conflicts, contains no explicit requirement that the wounded and dead shall 
be identified and their families informed. To fill this gap the ICRC inserted a 
provision to that effect in the draft of Protocol II.14 In spite of its obvious



5 0 4 The ICRC and the Protection o f  War Victims

humanitarian value, this draft article was unfortunately dropped when the 
Diplomatic Conference adopted Protocol II in plenary session.15

There is nevertheless no legal lacuna here, for the above-mentioned resolu
tions of the Teheran and Manila Conferences and Resolution 3220 (XXIX) 
1974 of the General Assembly of the United Nations do not distinguish 
between international and internal conflicts; moreover the fundamental prin
ciple confirmed by the 1974-7 Diplomatic Conference, namely that families 
are entitled to know the fate of their relatives, undoubtedly applies to all 
armed conflicts.

Lastly, Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions and Article 4 of Protocol II 
require that persons who do not take a direct part in hostilities, or who have 
ceased to do so, shall in all circumstances be treated humanely. Indubitably, 
to refuse families available information on their dead or missing relatives is a 
form of mental torture and is incompatible with that obligation.

Accordingly, although humanitarian law leaves the belligerents in internal 
conflicts entirely free to choose the procedure and means, it does impose on 
them at least the obligation to identify the wounded and dead where means 
of identification exist, and to inform their families. Undoubtedly also, 
humanitarian law authorizes the ICRC to offer its services and those of the 
Central Tracing Agency for that purpose.

The difficulty is that in such conflicts combatants rarely carry identity 
discs, and many of them try to conceal their real identity under various 
assumed names.

In this respect and in spite of all statements to the contrary by the Diplomatic 
Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of International Human
itarian Law, wars of national liberation are in fact more akin to internal than 
to international conflicts, for ‘freedom fighters’ are not often known by their 
real names. Still less often do they carry any means of identification.

In such circumstances, whatever the Central Tracing Agency can do to 
trace missing combatants is not likely to succeed.

To conclude, the First Convention and Protocol I give the ICRC definite 
responsibilities in tracing missing persons. They require it to transmit lists 
and other means of identifying the wounded, sick and dead members of the 
armed forces who have fallen into enemy hands; to send on objects of value 
found on the dead, and in particular one-half of their identity disc; to record 
all data forwarded via the ICRC; and where necessary to enquire into the fate 
of missing persons.

Neither Article 3 nor Protocol II impose any definite tasks on the ICRC in 
non-international armed conflicts, but the Conventions and Protocols undeni
ably authorize the ICRC to offer its services and those of the Central Tracing 
Agency to set up information bureaux and pass on any information which 
the belligerents may choose to give them.
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That is what has in fact happened. The ICRC has opened tracing offices in 
many non-international armed conflicts, for example in Cyprus in 1964,16 in 
Eastern Pakistan in August 1971,17 in Lebanon in 1975,18 in Chad in 1978,19 
in Nicaragua in 1979,20 and in El Salvador in 1980.21

Tracing wounded and sick members of the armed forces is not the Central 
Tracing Agency’s only function. It has no responsibility towards wounded 
collected by their own forces, but it does try to keep track of captured 
wounded and sick military personnel throughout their captivity and monitor 
their situation. Thus it is responsible for sending on capture cards, notifying 
changes of address and transfers, passing on family messages, and transmit
ting the death certificates of military personnel who die in captivity. It may 
also be asked to enquire into the state of health of wounded and sick military 
personnel in enemy hands.

The Agency has to discharge the same duties for medical and religious per
sonnel in enemy hands. Many doctors and other medical personnel cannot 
show any identity documents, having lost them in action or been deprived of 
them, contrary to the relevant provisions of the Geneva Conventions, when 
captured. Being unable to prove their status, they cannot get the treatment 
that is their due -  either repatriation during hostilities, or the facilities they 
need to look after their fellow prisoners if they are retained to do so. The 
Agency will often be asked to make the appropriate enquiries and send the 
documents enabling them to claim the status to which they are entitled under 
the Conventions.22 In both world wars the Agency frequently had to take 
such steps, because of the long hostilities and the large number of medical 
personnel in that situation.23

Under Article 14 of the First Convention however, wounded and sick mili
tary personnel in enemy hands are prisoners of war and are entitled to be 
treated as such. Except for the initial notification required under Article 16 of 
the First Convention, any activities by the Central Tracing Agency on their 
behalf will be the same as for all other prisoners of war. The Agency’s work 
for wounded and sick members of the armed forces and medical personnel in 
enemy hands will accordingly be dealt with in the chapter on its activities on 
behalf of prisoners of war and civilian internees, and not in the present 
chapter.24
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C H A P T E R  I I I

RELIEF OPERATIONS FOR WOUNDED 
AND SICK MILITARY PERSONNEL IN 

WAR ON LAND

To every thing there is a season, 
and a time to every purpose 
under the heaven:
A time to be born, and a time to die; 
a time to plant, and a time to pluck up 
that which is planted;
A time to kill, and a time to heal.
Ecclesiastes, ch. Ill, v. 1.

The responsibility for collecting wounded and sick members of the armed 
forces and giving them the care their condition requires lies first and foremost 
with the military medical services of the belligerent states and then, in an 
auxiliary capacity, with the National Red Cross or Red Crescent Societies. 
Those services and National Societies are the principal beneficiaries of the 
immunities conferred by the First Geneva Convention.

However, the violence of war is such that the resources of National 
Societies of belligerent states and even the best equipped medical services are 
almost always inadequate to cope with the huge numbers of casualties, and 
help from other countries spared by the war is needed. That same spirit of 
solidarity, which unites all National Societies and transcends all borders, is 
one of the most fundamental characteristics of the International Red Cross 
and Red Crescent Movement.

Help from neutral countries may be of two kinds, each complementing the 
other: material aid such as medicines, blood or blood plasma, dressings, sur
gical instruments, vehicles and the like; and the provision of qualified person
nel, mainly doctors and nursing staff.

The importance of relief operations launched by neutral countries cannot 
be sufficiently stressed. More than once, the pitifully small resources of 
official services have been highlighted by the modern ambulances and field 
hospitals dispatched to the theatre of war by the National Societies of neutral 
countries.

The Geneva Conventions have only very incompletely regulated assistance 
by neutrals. Yet this is not surprising, for the purpose of the Conventions is 
to regulate reciprocal relations between belligerents, not between belligerents 
and neutrals. The legal questions raised by such assistance, and especially
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problems relating to relief operations which the ICRC may be called upon to 
support, will therefore be reviewed as much on the basis of previous practice 
as by reference to the Conventions.

To start with, however, the basic principles governing all such questions 
will be recalled.

These principles have not varied. The first is that wounded and sick members 
of the armed forces must be collected and given the care required by their 
condition. The second is that all such care must be impartial. These principles 
were established by the original Geneva Convention of 22 August 1864, 
Article 6 of which begins: ‘Wounded or sick combatants, to whatever nation 
they may belong, shall be collected and cared for’.

Article 15 of the First Geneva Convention of 12 August 1949 echoes this 
as follows:

At all times, and particularly after an engagement, Parties to the conflict 
shall, w ithout delay, take all possible measures to search for and collect the 
wounded and sick, to protect them against pillage and ill-treatment, to ensure 
their adequate care, and to search for the dead and prevent their being 
despoiled.

Whenever circumstances permit, an armistice or a suspension of fire shall be 
arranged, or local arrangements made, to permit the removal, exchange and 
transport of the wounded left on the battlefield.

Likewise, local arrangements may be concluded between Parties to the conflict 
for the removal or exchange of wounded and sick from a besieged or encircled 
area, and for the passage of medical and religious personnel and equipment on 
their way to that area.

In addition, Article 10 of Protocol I stipulates that:

All the wounded, sick and shipwrecked, to whichever Party they belong, shall be 
respected and protected.

In all circumstances they shall be treated humanely and shall receive, to the 
fullest extent practicable and with the least possible delay, the medical care and 
attention required by their condition. There shall be no distinction among them 
founded on any grounds other than medical ones.

These principles also apply to non-international armed conflicts. 
Thus Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions states: ‘The wounded and sick shall 
be collected and cared for.’ Article 7 of Protocol II further stipulates 
that:

All the wounded, sick and shipwrecked, whether or not they have taken part in 
the armed conflict, shall be respected and protected.

In all circumstances they shall be treated humanely and shall receive, to the 
fullest extent practicable and with the least possible delay, the medical care and 
attention required by their condition. There shall be no distinction among them 
founded on any grounds other than medical ones.
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The obligation to give such care, and to do so with complete impartial
ity, is thus firmly rooted in conventional law and in the practice of more 
than one hundred years, and applies both to international and internal 
conflicts.

Admittedly, parties to conflict have no legal obligation to accept assistance 
offered by neutrals, as Article 9 of the First Convention makes amply clear in 
so far as ICRC assistance is concerned, but neither are they completely free to 
refuse it. It would indeed be unthinkable for wounded and sick military per
sonnel to be deprived of medical care merely because certain belligerents had 
refused the proffered assistance.1

For that matter, it is hard to see what belligerents could gain by refusing 
medical assistance offered through ICRC channels, as they would be the first 
to suffer from any such refusal.2

The application of the above principles will now be examined, and for this 
the provision of material aid must be distinguished from that of medical 
personnel.

Article 5 of the resolutions of the Geneva International Conference of 
October 1863, at which the Red Cross movement came into being, provided 
that ‘in time of war, the Committees of belligerent nations ... may call for 
assistance upon the Committees of neutral countries’.3

This provision makes no reference to the International Committee, which 
was expected to be dissolved soon afterwards. It was assumed that the relief 
societies of belligerent countries would take up direct contact with those of 
neutral countries and that international assistance would be regulated by 
bilateral agreements.

Contrary to expectations, the relief societies of belligerent states preferred 
from the start to contact the Geneva Committee, which could appeal to all 
neutral societies. This system was adopted in the Austro-Prussian War of 
1866 and is still in force today.4 The International Committee was thus given 
the responsibility of asking for help from the entire movement. This is the 
regular practice. In every conflict the International Committee has informed 
the National Societies and governments of neutral states of the victims’ needs, 
and has appealed to those spared the ravages of war to show solidarity with 
its victims.

For many years the International Committee merely passed on the lists of 
needs it received from the National Societies of belligerent countries, but 
since the Second World War it has generally sent out a mission to make a 
quick independent evaluation of needs. This has enabled it to back up its 
appeals with detailed firsthand information.

To avoid overlapping and wasted effort it was equally necessary to central
ize information and the dispatch of relief supplies to some extent, but for this 
the appropriate mechanism first had to be set up.

The Second International Conference of Relief Societies, held in Berlin in 
1869, did so. In Resolution IV/3 it stipulated that:
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In time of war, the International Committee shall ensure that a liaison and 
information office is set up in a suitably chosen location, which shall facilitate, in 
every possible way, the exchange of communications between committees and the 
sending of relief supplies.'

From the Franco-Prussian War of 1870 onwards the International 
Committee regularly acted in this way as a clearing house for information 
and relief. At the beginning of the Second World War it formed a separate 
Medical Division to organize all medical aid. In the long series of subsequent 
conflicts this division has gained unrivalled experience and reached a high 
level of professional expertise that is respected by all.

Relief is not centralized solely for the sake of efficiency. It is also a means 
of ensuring Red Cross impartiality, since the same body is responsible both 
for collecting information on needs and apportioning donations fairly.

This means that an equitable formula for the allocation of relief supplies 
has to be found, as became clear in the very first weeks of the war of 1870. It 
had originally been intended to share out the donations equally between the 
belligerents, but before long this arrangement had to be dropped because 
mathematical equality led to absurd results -  the German army, winning 
battle after battle, was collecting nearly all the wounded of both sides.6 Thus 
it was soon realized that the principle of impartiality did not mean math
ematical equality, but an equitable allocation of supplies in proportion to 
needs.

The International Committee has regularly applied this principle of distrib
ution in all conflicts since 1870, the sole exception being the Spanish Civil 
War, when the rule of mathematical equality was resumed for reasons pecu
liar to that conflict.7 As Spain was divided at the time into two halves, the 
needs of each side were more or less equal, so that there was no real contra
diction between the rule of mathematical equality and the principle of appor
tionment according to needs.

The kind of relief sent evidently depends on the needs reported. It will 
consist mainly of medicines, blood and blood plasma, dressings, surgical 
instruments and perhaps stretchers, bedding, tents and blankets, ambulances 
and the like.

On the basis of its experience in carrying out relief operations, mainly in 
the Third World, the ICRC’s Medical Division has prepared standard kits of 
medicines and medical material providing a selection of products adapted to 
the ability of the recipients of medical assistance to use them. The contents 
vary, depending on whether they are intended for hospitals, dispensaries or 
infirmaries, etc. Each pack contains a small range of basic medicines, with 
exact instructions for their use, written wherever possible in the language of 
the country of destination.8 There is admittedly no such thing as a perfect 
standard kit, but the system has given excellent results and saves time at the 
beginning of emergency operations.

The volume of relief sent depends on the needs reported and the resources
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made available to the ICRC. It can range from a few cartons of medicines to 
a complete field hospital with all the equipment (operating theatre, tents, 
stretchers, electricity generator, and so on) needed to provide emergency aid 
in conflict situations. The ICRC’s responsibilities go no further. Long-term 
needs, development of the national medical and hospital infrastructure and 
assistance to victims of natural disasters are the responsibility of other insti
tutions, such as the World Health Organization and the International 
Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies.

Medical supplies are best sent by air. In an emergency, the ICRC does not 
hesitate to charter planes to fly in large quantities as quickly as possible. It 
did so in particular during the following conflicts:

•  the events in Hungary (October 1956);
•  the Suez conflict (November 1956);
•  the Middle East conflicts (June 1967 and October 1973);
•  the civil war in Jordan (September 1970);
•  the conflict between India and Pakistan (December 1971);
•  the Cyprus conflict (July-August 1974);
•  the civil war in Lebanon (many relief operations from 1975 to 1990);
•  the Ogaden conflict (in September 1977);
•  the civil war in Chad (several relief operations from 1978 to 1983);
•  the civil war in Nicaragua (in July 1979).9

The scale of these operations has steadily increased. For example, after 
heavy fighting in Lebanon in the summer of 1982 the ICRC sent out three 
fully-equipped field hospitals, nearly 2500 litres of fresh blood, more than 
4000 standard kits of medicines and other medical supplies, and seventy- 
three ambulances to replace Lebanese Red Cross or ‘Palestinian Red 
Crescent* vehicles damaged or destroyed during the clashes.10

The First Geneva Convention does not specify that medical supplies des
tined for the treatment of wounded and sick military personnel must be 
exempt from customs duty, doubtless because this was taken for granted. 
And indeed this exemption has regularly been accorded since the 1870 
Franco-Prussian W ar.”  It is moreover hardly likely that a belligerent would 
want to charge duty on relief supplies from which it is the first to benefit.

Lastly, since the ICRC has no revenue of its own but depends on funds 
placed at its disposal, it must be able to account for the use made of them. 
The institutions receiving its assistance therefore have to send in reports 
detailing what they have done with the supplies received, and ICRC delegates 
must be able to verify and confirm that these supplies are being put to good 
use. The intention is not to make a pernickety check that would be both irri
tating and useless, but to establish a form of co-operation between organiza
tions that have the same goal.

However, the very nature of medical aid precludes its use for the benefit of 
combatant forces, and the ICRC is therefore not required to check as strin
gently as might be necessary for other forms of relief.
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Throughout the Vietnam war, for example, it was consequently able to 
send large amounts of medical aid to the North Vietnamese Red Cross 
Society, including two field hospitals (sixty and 120 beds), although the 
ICRC itself could not check on the use made of them because it was not rep
resented in Hanoi.12

So even though the First Geneva Convention does little to regulate the pro
vision of medical aid intended for the treatment of wounded and sick 
members of the armed forces, there are generally no serious legal problems. 
These are much more likely to be financial, logistic and operational, starting 
with the problems of running an efficient, well co-ordinated operation in the 
turmoil of war.

Legal difficulties that may paralyse the ICRC’s activities are likely to crop up 
only when the passage of relief supplies destined for one party to a conflict is 
subject, as in a naval blockade or siege, to the consent of the adverse party.13

Is a belligerent state which attempts to obstruct the enemy’s trade and cut off 
its supplies entitled to intercept consignments of medical aid exclusively 
intended for the treatment of the wounded and sick, or must it allow such 
consignments to proceed unhindered?

Unfortunately, the First Geneva Convention does not settle this question. 
Since it arises mainly in relation to transport by sea, the answer must be 
sought in the laws of naval warfare.

Under Article 29 of the London Declaration concerning the Laws of Naval 
War of 26 February 1909, ‘Articles serving exclusively to aid the sick and 
wounded’ are explicitly included among the articles which ‘may not be 
treated as contraband of war’.14 Unless, therefore, the blockading power is in 
urgent need of them for its own medical services and is prepared to pay fair 
compensation, it is bound to allow such articles free passage and they are not 
liable to capture or condemnation, i.e. lawful expropriation.

Although the Declaration of London was never ratified, it is generally 
accepted as reflecting the law in force when it was adopted,15 but since then 
much of it has fallen into disuse because of countless violations during the 
two world wars. By and large, however, its Article 29 appears to have been 
respected.

Furthermore, Article 38 of the Second Geneva Convention stipulates that:

Ships chartered for that purpose shall be authorized to transport equipment 
exclusively intended for the treatment of wounded and sick members of armed 
forces or for the prevention of disease, provided that the particulars regarding 
their voyage have been notified to the adverse Power and approved by the latter. 
The adverse Power shall preserve the right to board the carrier ships, but not to 
capture them or to seize the equipment carried.

By agreement amongst the Parties to the conflict, neutral observers may be 
placed on board such ships to verify the equipment carried. For this purpose free 
access to the equipment shall be given.
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Does this article authorize the blockading power to prohibit any consign
ment of medical aid to the adverse party, or does it only allow that power to 
have a say in the practical arrangements and proposed route, since the free 
circulation of medical aid is an accepted principle? Article 38 appears to 
support either interpretation.

However, an examination of the preparatory work removes all doubt, for 
Committee I of the 1949 Diplomatic Conference states in its report that:

The routes and duties of such transports must be notified to the adverse Power 
and approved by it. That Power may in no case regard the medical character of 
the equipment transported as a reason for refusing its approval. Only the 
conditions of the voyage, e. g. route, destination, etc., may be contested.16

The blockading power is therefore bound to allow free passage to exclusively 
medical relief supplies. It is free to discuss only the ‘conditions of the voyage’, 
that is, the date of the voyage and the route, speed and markings, etc. of the 
vessel.17 This was the point of view adopted by the ICRC in both world 
wars,18 and in the only two naval blockades proclaimed since 1945.

For instance, as soon as the civil war in Nigeria and the blockade on its 
secessionist Eastern Region began, the ICRC asked the Lagos government to 
allow the passage of medical aid to beleaguered Biafra. The first consign
ments of medicines and dressings, in the form of standard medical kits, were 
dispatched by air in July 1967. The ICRC expanded its medical operation in 
proportion to the growing number of military and civilian wounded and sick 
on both sides, until a plane placed at its disposal by the Swedish Red Cross 
was shot down on 5 June 1969, forcing the ICRC to end its airlift.19

The ICRC did not need to draw attention to the principle of free passage 
for medical supplies when an embargo was imposed on Iraq following its 
occupation of Kuwait, since the relevant Resolution 661 (1990) adopted by 
the Security Council of the United Nations on 6 August 1990 expressly 
excluded from it ‘supplies solely for medical use’, whether destined for the 
treatment of wounded and sick military personnel or of civilians.

In spite of the air strikes on Iraqi territory from 17 January to 28 February 
1991, the ICRC was able to organize three relief convoys from Iran to 
Baghdad carrying a total of 44 tonnes of medical supplies (medicines, dress
ings, perfusions and rehydration salts). Some of these relief supplies were 
donated by National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies, in particular the 
Iranian Red Crescent. The belligerent states and the committee set up by the 
Security Council to monitor the application of the economic sanctions against 
Iraq were notified of each convoy.20

Do the above conclusions also apply to relief consignments to a besieged 
area? Not necessarily, for the law applicable to siege warfare is not identical 
with that governing naval blockades.
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The passage of relief supplies to a besieged area is regulated by Article 15, 
paragraph 3, of the First Convention:

Likewise, local arrangements may be concluded between Parties to the conflict for 
the removal or exchange of wounded and sick from a besieged or encircled area, 
and for the passage of medical and religious personnel and equipment on their 
way to that area.

The wording of this article is clear: the commander of the besieging forces 
may allow relief supplies to pass through his lines to the besieged area, but he 
is not bound to do so. Relief may therefore be forwarded only at his discre
tion and by agreement. Nevertheless, as the following examples of ICRC 
practice show, this is not a futile provision.

During ICRC relief operations in spring 1945 for the civilian population in 
and around St Nazaire, La Rochelle, Lorient and Dunkirk, where large 
German garrisons had set up strongholds when France was liberated, the gar
rison commanders asked to be given medical supplies also for the treatment 
of seriously wounded German soldiers in hospital there. The ICRC obtained 
the French government’s consent, but the war ended before the consignments 
had left Germany.21

In the Palestine conflict (1948-9) the ICRC delegation was able to send 
urgently required medical supplies to the Egyptian forces surrounded in the 
Faluja pocket.22

In the civil war of summer 1958 in Lebanon the ICRC delegation org
anized several operations, with the agreement of all parties concerned, to take 
in much-needed medical supplies to hospitals and clinics in the rebel-held 
areas. The situation was particularly critical in the Chouf mountains, where a 
population of over 100,000 had only a single doctor with nothing but the 
most basic equipment, who was driven to the extremity of performing major 
operations such as abdominal surgery without anaesthetics on a kitchen 
table. With the consent of the competent authorities the ICRC delegates suc
cessfully delivered several consignments of medical aid, as well as enough 
equipment to install a small field hospital in Muktara. A Lebanese doctor 
and nurse joined one of the ICRC convoys in order to get through to 
Muktara, and stayed on there.

When Tyre, Sidon and Tripoli were in insurgent hands and cut off from the 
rest of the country, ICRC delegates also took in supplies to hospitals and 
clinics there.23

At the end of the Arab-Israeli war of October 1973 the Third Egyptian 
Army was completely encircled in the Sinai and its supply lines were 
severed. As mentioned earlier, the wounded -  of whom nearly one thou
sand had been transferred to the Suez hospital -  were in a desperate plight; 
medical stocks were running out and it was impossible to give blood trans
fusions. On 26 October the ICRC delegates took in 200 litres of fresh 
blood and 200 units of blood plasma, followed by another 117 litres of 
blood and 200 units of plasma two days later, to the Third Egyptian
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Army’s medical service. All this material was supplied by the Magen David 
Adorn relief society in Israel. It was flown to Ras-el-Sudr on board a plane 
provided by the Israeli authorities, then transported overland to the cease
fire lines, where ICRC delegates handed it over to Egyptian Army medical 
officers.

Also on 26 October, the ICRC delegates in Cairo managed to take in a 
large convoy of medical aid to the hospital in Suez, which was likewise an 
enclave behind Israeli lines. However, further relief operations planned for 
the next few days had to be cancelled, because the Israeli government refused 
to allow any more convoys through until Egypt complied with the Third 
Geneva Convention. ICRC delegates were not able to resume operations until 
11 and 12 November.24

The civil war which ravaged Lebanon from 1975 to 1990 was from the 
outset a return to siege warfare. The ICRC delegation repeatedly had to act 
as an intermediary between the various warring parties in order to supply 
the hospitals and clinics of besieged towns, as in the siege of west Beirut by 
the Israeli army in the summer of 1982, the siege of Tripoli by dissident 
Fatah forces in the autumn of 19 8 3,25 and many other cases. The importance 
and difficulty of these operations cannot be overestimated. Besides requiring 
the prior consent of all parties, the ICRC delegates had to cross the lines in 
places where commanders often had only nominal control over their troops 
and snipers had long become convinced that they could operate with com
plete impunity.

Relief supplies will be of little use unless there are enough qualified medical 
personnel to care for the armed forces’ wounded and sick. But however many 
there are, they will never be adequate in number and they will still need 
neutral help to cope. Provision for such help was made from the start: even 
more than the boxes of dressings and bales of lint, the presence of volunteers 
from neutral countries who come to tend the wounded on the battlefield has 
given eloquent expression ever since to the ideal of international solidarity 
symbolized by the red cross emblem. Dunant himself, caring for the wounded 
at Solferino, had shown them the way.

However, before these volunteers could help the wounded their own safety- 
had to be assured, and any suspicion aroused by the presence of foreign civil
ians on the battlefield had to be dispelled.

This was done by establishing a dual equivalence of status: volunteers from 
neutral Societies were equated with volunteers from National Societies of bel
ligerent states, who were themselves integrated in the armed forces’ medical 
services. In this way volunteer medical personnel, whether from the National 
Societies of belligerent or neutral states, were placed under the control of the 
military authorities and entitled to the same protection as the official medical 
services.
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This system, which was introduced by the Diplomatic Conference of 1864, 
was confirmed by the 1949 Conventions. Article 27 of the First Convention 
provides that:

A recognized Society of a neutral country can only lend the assistance of its 
medical personnel and units to a Party to the conflict with the previous consent of 
its own Government and the authorization of the Party to the conflict concerned. 
That personnel and those units shall be placed under the control of that Party to 
the conflict.

The neutral Government shall notify this consent to the adversary of the state 
which accepts such assistance. The Party to the conflict who accepts such 
assistance is bound to notify the adverse Party thereof before making any use of it.

In no circumstances shall this assistance be considered as interference in the 
conflict.26

At first sight, this organization of voluntary assistance does not call for 
intervention of any kind by the ICRC. This was also the point of view of the 
Geneva Committee when doctors and other medical personnel asked to serve 
under its authority: it considered that the Central Committees of the belliger
ent nations were alone responsible for co-ordinating voluntary assistance in 
their respective fields of action, and that it was not competent to do so.27

As time went on, however, it became clear that this way of organizing 
international relief had its disadvantages. Neutral Societies would often have 
preferred to lend their volunteers to an international humanitarian institution 
rather than to the National Society of a belligerent state. Besides, National 
Societies receiving the help of volunteers from abroad were not always able 
to direct them to the best possible effect. In the Italo-Ethiopian War, for 
example, their work was largely co-ordinated by the ICRC delegates, acting 
on behalf of the Ethiopian Red Cross.28

Above all, this way of organizing voluntary assistance was likely to be 
totally impracticable in a non-international armed conflict. In some countries 
divided by civil war, the National Society seemed to have become completely 
identified with one of the warring parties, so that neutral Societies, fearing to 
be accused of taking sides, hesitated to lend their personnel to it. In other 
cases the National Society was itself divided, drawn into the chaos engulfing 
the state and in no position to direct assistance from abroad.

Yet voluntary assistance had to be co-ordinated, and as early as 1921 the 
Red Cross decided to entrust this responsibility to the ICRC.29 It is therefore 
the Committee’s task to co-ordinate all assistance provided by the movement 
as a whole when the National Society of a country engaged in civil war is 
unwilling or unable to do so. But since it would evidently be out of the ques
tion for the ICRC to act as a state within a state, even if only as regards vol
unteer assistance, it is accountable for its actions to the warring parties 
concerned.

Red Cross emergency medical activities since the Second World War have 
steadily increased, for two reasons: most conflicts during the last fifty 
years have been in Third World countries whose medical facilities were
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overwhelmed by the exceptional demands upon them, and tremendous efforts 
have been made by National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies to help 
the victims. If any proof were needed that the Red Cross ideal of solidarity is 
still alive, it is there in the Movement’s ability to enlist the services of tens 
and hundreds of doctors and nurses from all over the world in an incredibly 
short time.

But then comes the task of co-ordinating the activities of many medical 
teams from many different countries and speaking several different lan
guages. This task, which is entrusted to the ICRC, is all the more imperative 
because the teams invariably have to work in the chaotic context of war.

The difficulties are considerable. The ICRC cannot merely allot a specific 
area to each medical team and leave them all to fend for themselves as best 
they can. It must first draw up a plan of action taking account not only of 
local needs but also of security conditions in the field, even though the avail
able information is always fragmentary and often inconsistent. Then after 
deciding what each team has to do and arranging for liaison with the civilian 
and military authorities and between teams, it must keep them supplied with 
medical requisites and food even though communications are frequently dis
rupted by fighting; evacuate casualties who cannot be given the necessary 
treatment on the spot; adapt the teams’ assigned duties to changing circum
stances and needs; arrange for doctors and nursing staff to be relieved after a 
tour of duty, and so forth.

The ICRC has proved its ability to do all this in many conflicts, including 
the civil war in Yemen (1962-70), the Nigerian conflict (1967-70), the 
civil war in Cambodia (1970-75) and the Lebanese conflict (from 1975 to 
1990).

But the most outstanding example is undoubtedly the brief civil war in 
Jordan in September 1970. Hostilities flared on 17 September, bringing 
ferocious fighting in the towns, causing innumerable civilian and military 
casualties, and devastating the country. On 24 September the ICRC appealed 
to National Red Cross, Red Crescent and Red Lion and Sun Societies, which 
sent eleven medical teams totalling 516 doctors and nursing staff, plus the 
necessary technical personnel.30 Most of the teams were flown to Amman by 
special plane, the others travelled overland. Within a few days they treated 
more than 5100 patients, many of them seriously injured. Fighting ceased 
around the end of September, and the teams were gradually withdrawn in 
October, November and December 1970. Before leaving they entrusted 
their last patients to the hospitals and donated most of their material, 
including three fully equipped field hospitals, to the Jordanian medical 
services.

This exceptionally large-scale relief operation was directed by an ad hoc 
co-ordinating group headed by the Secretary General of the Finnish Red 
Cross, the ICRC retaining overall responsibility for the operation as explicitly 
requested by the Jordanian government and as required by the Statutes of 
the International Red Cross.31
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The special circumstances of the civil war in Yemen (1962-70) led the 
ICRC to set up a field hospital under its own direct responsibility. Whereas 
the Republican Army’s medical services had the logistic back-up of the 
Egyptian Expeditionary Force and could use the medical facilities in the 
capital and other towns, the Royalist tribes controlling the mountainous 
regions in central and eastern Yemen were without even a rudimentary 
medical service. Unless casualties could be evacuated to Najran or Jeddah in 
Saudi Arabia, there was no means of giving them medical treatment, and few 
of them could survive the exhausting march to get there. There were no facil
ities for treatment on the spot.

After sending several mobile medical teams to the Royalist zone, the ICRC 
decided that the only effective solution was to set up a field hospital within 
easier reach at Uqhd, on a mountain plateau near the Saudi Arabian border. 
Its hub was the ‘Clinobox’, a prefabricated, fully equipped surgical unit with 
an operating theatre; auxiliary units -  the X-ray service, laboratories and the 
out-patients’ clinic -  were housed in tents. It was originally intended as a 
fifty-bed hospital, but often housed more than a hundred in-patients at a 
time. The clinic treated large numbers of out-patients who came to live near 
the hospital in tents or caves. Uqhd hospital also served as a logistic base for 
several mobile medical teams giving emergency treatment near the front line 
to military or civilian war casualties.

After the Jeddah agreements in late summer 1965 and the resultant cease
fire, Uqhd hospital was gradually phased out, and was closed by the ICRC in 
November.

Eight medical teams with twenty to twenty-five staff each -  doctors, male 
and female nurses, technicians and aides -  worked in turn at Uqhd in extreme 
climatic conditions, including violent sandstorms and sweltering heat of up to 
50°C, to ease the suffering caused by the civil war.

Their achievements were as great as their self-sacrifice. In two years the 
hospital treated 1700 in-patients; the doctors and nursing staff performed 
2088 surgical operations and gave more than 60,500 out-patient consulta
tions. In addition, over 12,000 consultations were given by the mobile 
medical teams, mostly in inaccessible regions where no European had ever set 
foot before.32

This precedent was not forgotten. In the fierce fighting that devastated 
Beirut in spring 1976 the ICRC set up a 120-bed field hospital in an impover
ished district of Beirut where the health services were notoriously inadequate. 
The Danish, Finnish, Norwegian and Swedish Red Cross Societies provided 
the necessary medical personnel. The hospital was initially housed in tents, 
but the fighting around it was so intense that it had to be transferred to the 
basement of a masonry building. Doctors and nursing staff worked there 
round the clock; within ten months the medical and surgical teams performed 
635 major operations and 3266 minor operations, and gave more than 
24,000 consultations.33 After the Israeli invasion in summer 1982 the ICRC 
set up three field hospitals: a 40-bed unit installed in a West Beirut hotel
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basement during the siege of Beirut and later transferred to Baalbek, a second 
unit in Zable, and a third in Tripoli.34

Similarly, on 15 June 1981 the ICRC opened a 110-bed surgical hospital in 
Peshawar, Pakistan, for casualties of the fighting in Afghanistan. In July 1983 
the ICRC opened a second hospital, with fifty beds, in Quetta, also in 
Pakistan. Both hospitals were steadily enlarged, reaching a respective capacity 
of 390 and 250 beds. By 31 December 1990 they had treated 29,425 in
patients, all war casualties; the medical personnel, seconded by several 
National Red Cross Societies, had performed 59,485 surgical operations and 
given over 130,000 out-patient consultations.35

More than half the patients treated there had been brought in from first-aid 
posts dotted along the border with Afghanistan. Run by the ICRC with the 
co-operation of the Pakistan Red Crescent Society, their purpose was to 
provide initial treatment near the combat zone and then to evacuate the 
wounded to the Peshawar and Quetta hospitals. By the end of 1990 the 
International Committee and the Pakistan Red Crescent Society were running 
seven first-aid posts in Pakistan, and six other posts were working in 
Afghanistan.36

Furthermore, after prolonged negotiations the ICRC was given permission 
to set up a surgical hospital in Kabul. This 150-bed hospital was opened on 
1 October 1988 and by the end of 1990 had already admitted 6362 wounded, 
performed 13,180 surgical operations and treated 17,625 out-patients.37

Evidently, the shortcomings and gaps in the Conventions have not prevented 
the ICRC from working out its modus operandi. Although the First Geneva 
Convention of 1949 followed the system established by the 1863 and 1864 
Conferences, which made voluntary assistance dependent on a network of 
bilateral agreements, experience has always shown that it is more efficient to 
centralize information and relief operations to some extent. Better still, it 
ensures that the Red Cross is impartial. And surely no organization was 
better fitted than the Geneva Committee to act as a central clearing house for 
voluntary assistance in armed conflicts.

So although the First Convention does not assign any particular task in 
that regard to the ICRC, more and more often the Committee has found itself 
co-ordinating international operations of the entire Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Movement comprising not only consignments of relief supplies but 
also the use of volunteer personnel. Far beyond the limits of the Red Cross, 
the experience and authority it has acquired in this way are recognized and 
respected by all.

In some situations the ICRC has found it necessary to carry out relief oper
ations on its own responsibility, for instance to deliver medical supplies to 
besieged areas. Such operations clearly come well within the role of neutral 
intermediary assigned to it by humanitarian law. It has also set up field hos-
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pitáis and medical units in situations such as those in Yemen and Lebanon 
and on the sidelines of the Afghan conflict.

Moreover the ICRC’s role as guardian of the Fundamental Principles of 
the Red Cross, assigned to it from the start, is not confined to taking a stand 
on points of theory and doctrine, but also entails operational responsibilities 
that it would be unthinkable to neglect.

*

Yet the ICRC’s activities on behalf of wounded and sick military personnel 
go further than those described above. Whereas the Committee has no 
responsibilities towards the wounded and sick who receive treatment after 
being collected by their own armed forces, it tries to monitor the welfare of 
those in enemy hands throughout their captivity. Its delegates meet them 
during visits to their places of internment, and the ICRC may provide them 
with relief supplies when necessary. Eventually the ICRC may be required to 
organize their repatriation at the end of hostilities, or before then if they are 
seriously wounded or sick.

However, under Article 14 of the First Convention and except as regards 
the treatment their condition may require, the wounded and sick of a bel
ligerent who fall into enemy hands are prisoners of war and must be treated 
as such. ICRC activities on their behalf will therefore be covered in the chap
ters relating to prisoners of war in Part Five.

Peace heals many wounds, but not all. Every war leaves permanent wounds, 
and one of the most grievous is undoubtedly the plight of the maimed and 
otherwise disabled, who are all too often reduced to a miserable incapaci
tated existence. The ICRC has done what it could to help them by providing 
prostheses, crutches, wheelchairs and so on. Its long experience of this work 
began after the Franco-Prussian War of 1870.38

More recently it has set up workshops to manufacture prostheses for local 
distribution. This solution is infinitely better than sending out equipment 
manufactured in industrial countries, because it produces appliances well 
adapted to local conditions and trains technical and paramedical personnel 
who will be able to ensure the long-term maintenance of orthopaedic appli
ances and rehabilitation of patients.

The ICRC opened the first workshop of its own following the civil war in 
Yemen, which left large numbers of disabled who could not be fitted with 
appropriate appliances locally. Rather than transfer them to another country, 
the ICRC thought it would be preferable for Yemen to have a rehabilitation 
centre which would manufacture prostheses in its own workshop and have 
the necessary rehabilitation equipment on the spot. The ICRC supplied 
machines, models and other apparatus, lent the workshop the services of a
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prosthetist and physiotherapists, and held courses for Yemeni staff. The 
centre was opened in Sanaa in August 1970, and worked under ICRC direc
tion for two years, during which 306 invalids were treated and 240 of them 
were fitted with prostheses. It was then handed over to the Yemeni Ministry 
of Health, which had undertaken to run it with the support of the World 
Health Organization.39

In view of the success of this experiment, similar centres were opened in 
Ethiopia, Angola, Mozambique, Chad, Pakistan, Lebanon, Syria, Sudan, 
Nicaragua, Zimbabwe, Burma, Afghanistan, Uganda and Vietnam. In the 
twelve years from 1979 to 1990, they manufactured 37,896 prostheses and 
fitted them to 26,857 patients. In addition, 11,717 orthotic appliances, 
68,487 pairs of elbow-crutches and 3410 wheelchairs were manufactured 
and issued to patients.40

These centres continue their valuable work long after the ICRC ceases to 
be responsible for them. For each of them the ICRC has made a point of 
choosing a national partner, generally the Ministry of Health or the National 
Society, which will be able to run the centre for a long time to come. Indeed, 
an ICRC delegate who visited Yemen thirteen years later found that the pros
thetic centre opened there in 1970 was not only still in existence but had 
modernized its equipment and enlarged its capacity.41

To mark the ‘International Year of Disabled Persons’ proclaimed for 1981 
by the General Assembly of the United Nations, and pursuant to Resolution 
XXVII of the Twenty-fourth International Conference of the Red Cross 
(Manila, 1981), the ICRC established a Special Fund for the Disabled to 
support long-term projects in aid of war invalids. It has already financed two 
rehabilitation programmes in Zimbabwe and Burma.42

Lastly, alarmed by the number of patients admitted to its hospitals in 
Peshawar and Quetta with injuries to the spinal cord, the ICRC decided to 
open a centre for paraplegics in Peshawar with the co-operation of the 
Pakistan Red Crescent Society. This 100-bed centre for the treatment of 
Afghan and Pakistani invalids was opened in February 1984 and by 
31 December 1990 had admitted 1837 patients, 1747 of whom had been able 
to leave it after appropriate treatment and rehabilitation.43
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CONCLUSIONS

There is a striking similarity between the reports of ICRC delegates and 
Henry Dunant’s moving account. All conjure up terrible visions of over
crowded hospitals, wounded lying crowded together on the ground, festering 
wounds and dried blood, and the stink of rotting flesh. Of doctors, always 
too few, overwhelmed by the immensity of their task and worn down by the 
cruel need to choose between one casualty and another; knowing that the 
few minutes they spend saving one life will mean the death of another human 
being for whom equally urgent treatment will come too late. Of the same 
shrieks and groans, the same unbearable suffering, and the anguish of those 
left to their fate who know they are soon to die alone and untended.

Since the battle of Solferino humanity has not made equal progress in every 
field. Nor has it all been true progress. There have been great advances in 
medicine, but infinitely more in weapons of destruction.

Worse still, the recent discoveries in medicine have hardly reached the 
Third World, the scene of nearly all wars since 1945, yet the most lethal and 
destructive weapons are supplied there in abundance.

To cap it all, the unthinkable of a century ago has now become a cruel 
reality; one city after another is transformed into a battlefield before our very 
eyes, devastated by the unholy alliance of revolutionary wars and the most 
sophisticated weaponry.

For all these reasons, and although it must recognize that humanitarian 
action alone is not enough, the world needs more than ever before the volun
tary assistance of the National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies. Nor 
can it do without the help of a neutral intermediary, a unique intermediary 
whose duty it is to remind belligerents of the fundamental humanitarian prin
ciples, see to it that they are applied, and lend a helping hand in applying 
them.
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PART FOUR

THE PROTECTION OF 
WOUNDED, SICK AND 

SHIPWRECKED MILITARY 
PERSONNEL IN WAR 

AT SEA
Toll for the brave -
The brave! that are no more;
All sunk beneath the wave,
Fast by their native shore!
W illiam  C ow per,
O n the Loss o f  the R oyal G eorge, 1791





INTRODUCTION

The principle of the inviolability of wounded and sick members of the armed 
forces applies to both war on land and war at sea, but its implementation at 
sea has to be adjusted to the specific conditions of maritime warfare.

Shipwrecked combatants have the same right to assistance as wounded or 
sick combatants, for the loss of their ship by enemy action has much the same 
incapacitating effect as injury or illness on the battlefield. So do aircrew 
whose plane has been shot down.

In war at sea, the hospital ship is vitally important for assistance to 
wounded, sick and shipwrecked combatants. It is therefore also the key 
element in the system of protection laid down by the Geneva Conventions.
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C H A P T E R  I

THE PROTECTION OF WOUNDED, 
SICK AND SHIPWRECKED MILITARY 
PERSONNEL AGAINST THE EFFECTS 

OF HOSTILITIES

Under the glassy, cool, translucent wave 
John Milton

1. The principle of immunity of wounded, sick or 
shipwrecked military personnel, and of medical personnel and 
equipment

The principle that wounded, sick and shipwrecked members of armed 
forces at sea are inviolable is laid down for international armed conflicts in 
Article 12 of the Second Convention and Article 10 of Protocol I, and for 
non-international armed conflicts in Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions and 
Article 7 of Protocol II. In this respect the Conventions do not distinguish 
between wounded, sick and shipwrecked military personnel in war on land 
or at sea; all are inviolable. The relevant provisions of the Second 
Convention correspond to those of the First Convention, whereas Article 
10 of Protocol I and Article 7 of Protocol II apply both to war on land and 
war at sea.

The provisions for the protection of military medical personnel in war at 
sea likewise correspond to those applicable to military medical personnel on 
land.1 Disembarked medical personnel of naval forces come under the First 
Convention.2 Uniformity of treatment is thus ensured.

The similarity of the two sets of legal rules calls for similarity in the ICRC’s 
interventions. With regard to the principle that wounded and sick combat
ants and medical personnel and equipment are inviolable, respect for the 
emblem and the situation of retained medical personnel, the ICRC makes no 
distinction between war at sea and war on land. Further discussion of these 
points is therefore unnecessary.3

The procedures adopted by the ICRC to deal with complaints concerning 
the destruction of hospital ships or of medical installations in war on land 
have also been identical.4

Only two questions need closer examination: notification of the commis
sioning of hospital ships, and verification of their use.
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2. Notification of the commissioning of hospital ships

The commissioning of military hospital ships must be notified to the adverse 
party, in accordance with Article 22 of the Second Convention:

M ilitary hospital ships, that is to say, ships built or equipped by the Powers 
specially and solely with a view to assisting the wounded, sick and shipwrecked, 
to treating them and to transporting them, may in no circumstances be attacked 
or captured, but shall at all times be respected and protected, on condition that 
their names and descriptions have been notified to the Parties to the conflict ten 
days before those ships are employed.

The characteristics which must appear in the notification shall include 
registered gross tonnage, the length from stem to stern and the number of masts 
and funnels.

Hospital ships commissioned by National Red Cross Societies, by other 
officially recognized relief societies, or by private persons belonging to a bel
ligerent or a neutral state, must be notified in exactly the same way.5

The Convention does not specify the channel to be used to notify the 
adverse party. The Protecting Powers have usually been requested to do so, 
and the 1949 Conference appears to have envisaged this solution.6 If there 
is no Protecting Power the ICRC will generally be the most suitable 
intermediary.

Previous practice confirms this. In November 1944 the provisional French 
government requested the ICRC to notify the Reich government and the 
authorities of the ‘Italian Social Republic’ that the hospital ship Canada was 
being put into service.' During the Suez conflict the French government like
wise asked the ICRC to advise all belligerents that the hospital ship 
Marseillaise was being put into service.8

In the Vietnam war the ICRC was asked to notify the commissioning of the 
hospital ships USS Repose and USS Sanctuary. The North Vietnamese gov
ernment did not dispute the ICRC’s right to transmit such notifications, but 
strongly protested against the presence of these ships in Vietnamese territorial 
waters. The National Liberation Front sent back the first ICRC communica
tion and left the second unanswered.9

In the South Atlantic conflict in spring 1982 the belligerents informed each 
other via the Protecting Powers appointed to safeguard their interests that 
they were commissioning their hospital ships. They also notified the ICRC for 
information purposes.10

3. Verification of the use of hospital ships

In the final analysis, the inviolability of hospital ships depends on the parties’ 
good faith. The Geneva Conventions do, however, also recognize that bel
ligerents are entitled, subject to the general laws of sea warfare, to verify their
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use. The belligerents’ warships accordingly have the right to visit and search 
belligerent or neutral hospital ships,11 to refuse assistance from such vessels, 
order them off, make them take a certain course, monitor the use of their 
means of communication and even detain them for a period not exceeding 
seven days from the time of interception, if the gravity of the circumstances 
so requires.12 The protection to which hospital ships are entitled may even 
cease if they are used to commit, outside their humanitarian duties, acts 
harmful to the enemy. Protection may, however, cease only after due warning 
has been given and has remained unheeded.13 In the event of manifest misuse, 
the vessel may be seized and condemned by a prize court, in which case it 
becomes the property of the capturing state.14

In practice, however, the belligerents cannot exercise this supervision over 
each other’s hospital ships unless their naval forces are roughly equal. 
Otherwise, the only belligerent able to do so will be the one that succeeds in 
clearing the war zone of all surface vessels belonging to the enemy. War being 
what it is, the latter will then probably denounce all sorts of nefarious abuses 
and, since it derives so little benefit from the Convention, will cease to 
observe it.

That is what happened in the First World War. In January 1917 Germany, 
alleging that the Allies had made illegal use of their hospital ships to trans
port troops and munitions, announced that German submarines would 
henceforth attack without warning all hospital ships encountered in the 
Channel and Mediterranean.15 Several hospital ships were in fact sunk in 
the next few months. As Allied protests and reprisals proved ineffective, the 
French government offered as evidence of its good faith to subject all hospital 
ships flying its flag to supervision by neutral commissioners with full powers 
to live on board and inspect embarkations and disembarkations. It also asked 
the ICRC to appoint an ICRC official to inspect Entente hospital ships and 
ascertain that they were being used in accordance with the Xth Flague 
Convention.16 In the end France, Great Britain and Germany agreed that 
Spain, the Protecting Power entrusted with safeguarding French interests, 
should supervise hospital ships sailing in the Mediterranean. Officers of the 
Spanish Royal Navy went to sea on board Allied hospital ships, whose invio
lable character was thereafter scrupulously respected. Unfortunately, despite 
lengthy negotiations no such agreement was reached for the Atlantic, the 
Channel and the North Sea, where attacks continued and several hospital 
ships were lost with all hands.17

Drawing the necessary conclusions, the meetings of experts in 1937,18 
1946 and 1947 recommended that the revised Convention should contain a 
provision allowing for neutral verification and supervision. The result was 
Article 31, paragraph 4, of the Second Convention:

Parties to the conflict may, either unilaterally or by particular agreements, put on 
board their ships neutral observers who shall verify the strict observation of the 
provisions contained in the present Convention.19
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It must be noted, however, that this is no more than an option open to the 
belligerents; it cannot on any account be considered mandatory.20 Hospital 
ships are inviolable because of their medical assignment, their distinctive 
markings and their notification as such; not because they have neutral 
observers on board. In other words, a belligerent could never argue that since 
there were no neutral observers on board, it did not have to comply with its 
obligations under the Convention.

The observers’ duties are sufficiently clear from the terms used and the 
preparatory work at the Diplomatic Conference. They are ‘to ascertain facts 
and be able to report thereon’.21 It is their duty to report whether the 
Convention has been violated or respected, so as to exonerate the captain of 
a vessel from unfounded charges and thus avoid reprisals. The observers are 
also entitled to give their opinion, spontaneously or on request, on the atti
tude to be adopted in certain circumstances. But they are not entitled to give 
orders to the vessel’s captain, who is solely responsible for his own decisions 
and must always have complete freedom of action.22

The Convention does not say who is to supply the neutral observers. Their 
duties are, however, entirely covered by the general mandate entrusted to the 
Protecting Powers by common Article 8/8/8Z9 of the Geneva Conventions, 
which stipulates that the Conventions shall be applied ‘with the co-operation 
and under the scrutiny’ of those Powers. Requests for neutral observers may 
therefore first be addressed to them. But the belligerents are nonetheless free 
to ask the ICRC, either individually or by special agreement, to do so, just as 
the ICRC is entitled to exercise its right of humanitarian initiative for this 
purpose.

As far as I know, the only time this provision was applied was during the 
Falkland Islands/Malvinas conflict in spring 1982, when the United Kingdom 
and Argentina accused each other of misusing hospital ships for military pur
poses. One of the parties even threatened to sink a hospital ship which it 
accused of hampering the movements of its armed forces. Each of the two 
governments separately approached the ICRC and formally requested it to 
inspect hospital ships on both sides and verify their use. The ICRC replied 
that it had only one expert who was sufficiently well qualified to act as a 
neutral observer in accordance with Article 31, paragraph 4, of the Second 
Convention, and suggested that the belligerents should approach the 
Protecting Powers or other institutions in a better position to appoint 
qualified delegates. It nevertheless agreed to carry out the duties asked of it. 
In the space of a few days the ICRC expert boarded the six hospital ships 
(four British and two Argentine) deployed in the South Atlantic and found 
that all their installations were in conformity with the Second Convention. 
He also made a number of suggestions that were immediately accepted by the 
captains of the vessels concerned.

This ICRC operation scotched the suspicions that so nearly prevented the 
use of hospital ships and even threatened their safety. These vessels played a 
decisive part in evacuating and giving medical attention to the many soldiers
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and crew members wounded in the landings and subsequent fighting.23
In response to a British proposal but without any written agreement to that 

effect, both parties recognized a neutral zone at sea. Known as the ‘Red Cross 
Box’, it was approximately twenty-five nautical miles in diameter and situ
ated thirty miles to the north of the archipelago; the hospital ships of both 
sides could moor there in safety without hindering the movements of war 
vessels, and were near enough to the hostilities to provide assistance at short 
notice. This neutral zone was also the scene of several operations in which 
the British and Argentine hospital ships exchanged severely wounded person
nel.24

This innovation is not specifically provided for in the Second Convention, 
but is fully in accordance with the spirit of that Convention and shows how 
adaptable humanitarian law can be when the parties to a conflict are pre
pared to apply it in good faith.

Article 31, paragraph 4, of the Second Convention does however raise 
theoretical and practical problems that the ICRC cannot ignore.

•  The greatest practical difficulty is to recruit experts sufficiently well versed 
in seamanship to ascertain that the Conventions are being strictly 
observed.

•  The most delicate theoretical question is what the ICRC should do if it dis
covers that the inviolability of hospital ships is manifestly being misused to 
commit acts harmful to the adverse party. When requested to supply the 
neutral observers mentioned in Article 31, paragraph 4, of the Second 
Convention, the ICRC is certainly entitled to assume that the warring 
parties intend to carry out their obligations under the Conventions in good 
faith. In agreeing to supply observers it is counting on a relationship of 
mutual trust. However, knowing the very nature of war it must no less cer
tainly consider, if only as a hypothesis, that its delegates might come 
across forms of grave misuse clearly incompatible with the status of a hos
pital ship. Obviously the ICRC could not use its authority to hush them 
up. If its protests were disregarded, its only possible course would be to 
withdraw its delegates from the vessel and notify the belligerents of its 
decision. The adverse party would then certainly consider that the situ
ation referred to in Article 34 of the Second Convention had arisen and 
that it was therefore within its rights, after giving due warning which had 
gone unheeded, to conclude that the offending vessel was no longer en
titled to the protection conferred by the Convention.

Clearly, in such serious circumstances it is essential to avoid any ambiguity. 
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C H A P T E R  I I

TRACING WOUNDED, SICK, 
SHIPWRECKED AND MISSING 

MILITARY PERSONNEL IN WAR 
AT SEA

The provisions for recording and forwarding information on the identity of 
shipwrecked, wounded, sick or dead members of armed forces engaged in 
war at sea are closely aligned to the corresponding provisions applicable to 
war on land. So are the prescriptions regarding the dead, which stipulate that 
before burial at sea the parties to a conflict must take all reasonable pre
cautions to confirm death and establish the dead person’s identity. In fact, 
Articles 19 and 20 of the Second Convention are almost a repetition of 
Articles 16 and 17 of the First Convention.

Under either Convention, the action to be taken by the ICRC and the 
Central Tracing Agency respectively is identical, namely to forward a list of 
names of wounded, sick, shipwrecked and dead military personnel, as well as 
any objects of value found on the dead, to forward details of burials at sea, to 
record the aforesaid information, to enquire into the fate and whereabouts of 
missing persons, and so on. As these tasks were described in the chapter on 
activities to trace wounded, sick and missing military personnel in war on 
land, there is no need to go into them again here (see Part III, Chapter II, 
above, pp. 498-507).
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RELIEF OPERATIONS FOR 
WOUNDED, SICK AND 

SHIPWRECKED MILITARY 
PERSONNEL IN WAR AT SEA

In war at sea as in war on land, the responsibility for collecting wounded, 
sick and shipwrecked military personnel and giving them the care required by 
their condition rests primarily with the armed forces’ medical services and, in 
an auxiliary capacity, with the National Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Societies of the belligerent states. It is first and foremost these medical services 
and National Societies that are covered by the immunities laid down by the 
Second Geneva Convention of 12 August 1949.

But in war at sea, too, the belligerents’ resources may prove inadequate. 
Neutral assistance will then be needed in the form of medical supplies and 
medical personnel; the rules governing such assistance are identical to those 
previously described.1

However, the most decisive way for neutrals to help wounded, sick and 
shipwrecked members of naval forces is by providing hospital ships. Military 
hospital ships of neutral states are protected by the Second Convention, on 
condition that their names and descriptions have been notified to the parties 
to the conflict in accordance with its Article 22.

Conversely, hospital ships used by relief societies of neutral countries do 
not appear to be so protected unless they are placed under the control of one 
of the parties to the conflict. Article 25 stipulates that:

Hospital ships utilized by National Red Cross Societies, officially recognized relief 
societies, or private persons of neutral countries shall have the same protection as 
military hospital ships and shall be exempt from capture, on condition that they 
have placed themselves under the control of one of the Parties to the conflict, with 
the previous consent of their own governments and with the authorization of the 
Party to the conflict concerned, in so far as the provisions of Article 22 concerning 
notification have been complied with.

Although this condition may appear unduly burdensome, considering that it 
applies to relief societies of neutral countries wishing to assist victims of 
naval warfare, it is not unreasonable, for only the commanders of the oppos
ing fleets can assess where a battle might take place, and will order the move
ments of the hospital ships under their command accordingly. A hospital ship 
sailing independently might hamper the belligerents’ movements, and is
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unlikely to be in the right place at the right time. So although the ICRC has 
co-ordinated international voluntary assistance in war on land, there can be 
no question of requesting it to do so in war at sea.

The Second Geneva Convention does not expressly provide for the ICRC 
to charter a hospital ship to assist wounded, sick and shipwrecked members 
of naval forces. Protocol I does, however, allow for that eventuality: Article 
22, paragraph 2 extends the protection of the Conventions to hospital ships 
made available by an impartial international humanitarian organization. The 
ICRC is therefore unquestionably entitled to charter hospital ships, but for 
these to qualify for the protection of the Conventions it too would have to 
place them at the disposal of the warring parties.

Thus ICRC assistance to wounded, sick and shipwrecked members of 
naval forces is strictly limited to relief supplies and medical personnel, and to 
hospital ships which must be placed under the control of one of the parties to 
the conflict. In practice there is clearly little that it can do, and I know of no 
case in which it has provided such assistance.

This does not mean that there is no way in which the ICRC can act. On the 
contrary, it may decide to transport relief supplies by sea to victims of hostili
ties on land, for example in coastal towns, by using either cargo vessels to 
take in medical supplies, or hospital ships to evacuate or provide treatment 
for the wounded and sick.

Ordinary cargo vessels cannot be classed as hospital ships even if they are 
used to transport medical aid, and therefore do not qualify for protection as 
such under the Second Geneva Convention.

Yet the sea does not belong to the belligerents. Neutral vessels are entitled 
to sail the seas unmolested, provided they do not render assistance of a 
hostile nature and submit to supervision in accordance with the law of war at 
sea, which authorizes belligerent warships to search and control merchant 
vessels flying a neutral flag. A merchant vessel chartered by the ICRC to 
transport relief supplies and flying a neutral flag is therefore entitled to the 
general protection due to neutral ships. It is in addition entitled to the protec
tion of the red cross emblem, which Article 44 paragraph 3, of the First 
Convention authorizes the ICRC to use at all times.2

Vessels charged with philanthropic missions are also protected by Article 4 
of the Xlth Hague Convention of 18 October 1907, which may be regarded 
as a restatement of customary law.3

Lastly, vessels chartered to transport equipment exclusively intended for 
the treatment of wounded and sick members of armed forces or for the pre
vention of disease are protected by Article 38 of the Second Geneva 
Convention of 12 August 1949, ‘provided that the particulars regarding their 
voyage have been notified to the adverse Power and approved by the latter’.4

The ICRC is therefore fully entitled to charter merchant vessels to trans
port relief supplies for the care of the wounded and sick. These vessels are 
protected by international law and the belligerents are under an obligation to 
respect them;5 however, before they may be used to bring relief supplies to a
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besieged area there must be an understanding to that effect between the ICRC 
and the belligerents. Article 18, paragraph 2 of the Second Convention makes 
this perfectly clear.

ICRC practice confirms these conclusions. The ICRC chartered several 
neutral cargo vessels, usually of relatively low tonnage, to take relief supplies 
to Lebanon. They flew their national flag and displayed the red cross emblem; 
when they were en route to a besieged area the belligerents’ prior consent was 
always required.6

Whether the ICRC is also entitled to use hospital ships to assist victims of 
war on land obviously depends on whether those ships will be duly protected. 
The Second Geneva Convention, which above all regulates relations between 
belligerents, is anything but clear on this point. It neither explicitly authorizes 
the ICRC to charter a hospital ship, nor bars it from doing so. Moreover, like 
Protocol I it appears to require that to qualify for protection under the 
Conventions, hospital ships chartered by relief societies of neutral countries 
or by an impartial international humanitarian organization must be placed 
under the control of one of the parties to the conflict. That condition is 
readily understandable, as explained above, when the objective is to assist 
victims of engagements between naval forces, but is not justified in any way 
for hospital ships used to assist victims of fighting on land. While the purpose 
of the Convention is ‘the amelioration of the condition of wounded, sick and 
shipwrecked members of armed forces at sea’, it is certainly not intended to 
prevent the use of hospital ships for other purposes compatible with humani
tarian law. It is not clear, however, whether the Convention can then be 
invoked to ensure the protection of those ships.

That it can is a reasonable proposition. In any case, there is no doubt that 
hospital ships chartered or used by a humanitarian institution such as the 
ICRC are entitled to protection above all because they are neutral and 
engaged in a humanitarian operation. Protection is also conferred by the red 
cross emblem which the Geneva Conventions authorize the ICRC to use at all 
times, and by Article 4 of the Xlth Hague Convention of 18 October 1907, 
which forbids the capture of vessels charged with religious, scientific or phil
anthropic missions.

It can therefore be concluded that the ICRC has the right to use hospital 
ships, sailing under its responsibility and using its emblem, to assist the 
victims of land battles; the belligerents are bound to respect such ships, 
whether or not a special agreement has been concluded to that effect, because 
they are neutral and engaged on a mission of mercy.

Nevertheless these ships may not be used to evacuate wounded and sick 
from a besieged area unless the belligerents so agree. This is clear from Article 
18, paragraph 2, of the Second Geneva Convention:

Whenever circumstances permit, the Parties to the conflict shall conclude local 
arrangements for the removal of the wounded and sick by sea from a besieged or 
encircled area and for the passage of medical and religious personnel and equip
ment on their way to that area.
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Hospital ships engaged in an evacuation are therefore immune by virtue of 
the above principles and the belligerents’ consent to that evacuation. To my 
knowledge the ICRC has used hospital ships on two occasions to evacuate 
victims of land warfare.

The first was in late summer 1982 when the hospital ship Flora, char
tered by the German Red Cross and placed at the ICRC’s disposal, was 
used to evacuate wounded Palestinian combatants from Israeli-besieged 
West Beirut. In all, 238 patients were evacuated on board the Flora to 
Larnaca and Athens in two voyages, on 26 August and 6 September respec
tively. Many of them had very serious injuries and required medical atten
tion during the crossing.7

The second occasion was on 17 December 1983, when the ICRC evacuated 
94 Palestinian wounded from Tripoli (Lebanon) to Larnaca on board the 
Appia, chartered by the Italian government and converted into a hospital ship 
for the operation.8

Both operations were carried out by the ICRC with the prior consent of all 
the warring parties concerned. The ICRC put delegates and medical person
nel on board both ships, which flew a neutral flag and also displayed the red 
cross emblem.

Notes

1 See Part III, C hap te r III, above, pp . 5 0 8 -2 4 .
2 A lthough A rticle 44 , p a rag rap h  3, is p a rt o f the First G eneva C onven tion , it au thorizes the 

IC R C  to  use the  red cross em blem  to  ind icate  its activ ities in im plem enting  any  of the 
C onventions. This is perfectly clear from  the tex t o f the article and  the p rep ara to ry  w ork  (see 
Final R ecord  o f  the D iplom atic  Conference o f  G eneva o f  1949, 4 volum es, Federal Political 
D epartm en t, Berne, 1949, vol. 11-A, pp. 1 3 6 -7  and 198). Article 44 o f the Second C onvention  
leads to  the sam e conclusions.

3 Article 4 o f C onvention  (XI) relative to  C ertain  R estric tions w ith  regard to  the Exercise o f the 
R ight o f C ap tu re  in N aval W ar, signed a t T he H ague on 18 O ctober 1907, reads: ‘Vessels 
charged w ith  religious, scientific o r p h ilan th rop ic  m issions are likewise exem pt from  cap tu re ’. 
See The L aw s o f  A rm ed Conflicts: A C ollection  o f  C onventions, R esolu tions and O ther  
D ocum ents, ed ited  by D ietrich  Schindler an d  J ir i T o m a n , th ird  ed itio n , H enry  D u n an t 
In stitu te , G eneva, and  M a rtin u s  N ijh o ff Publishers, D o rd rech t, 1988, pp. 8 1 9 -2 4 , esp. 
p. 821. C o n s tan tin e  Jo h n  C o lom bos, The In ternational L aw  o f  the Sea, six th  ed ition , 
L ongm an, L ondon , 1967, pp. 6 0 6 -7  may also be consulted.

4 For the in terp re ta tion  o f Article 38 o f the Second C onven tion , see Part 111, C hap te r III, above, 
pp. 5 1 3 -1 4 . This provision prim arily  p rotects vessels belonging to belligerents and engaged in 
a relief o pera tion . It applies a fortiori to vessels chartered  by the ICRC.

5 T h a t obligation  does n o t affect the right o f the belligerents’ w arsh ips to search and contro l 
m erchan t vessels chartered  by the IC R C , in accordance w ith the supervisory m easures laid 
dow n by in ternationa l law  and  w ith in  the lim its prescribed  by th a t law.

6 F or exam ple , betw een  A ugust and  D ecem ber 1976 the  fre igh ter K alliop i m ade th irteen  
voyages under IC R C  ch arte r betw een C yprus and  the po rts o f T ripo li, Joun ieh , T yre and 
Beirut in L ebanon, carry ing  in all 3988 tonnes o f  relief supplies. Annual R eport 1976, p. 9.
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7 Annual R eport 1982, p. 59; Dr M u h e im ’s rep o rt on his m ission, 10 Septem ber 1982, IC R C  
Archives, file 322  (175).

8 Annual R eport 1983, p. 64; IC R C  A rchives, file 2 6 4  (1 7 5 -1 0 0 ).
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PART FIVE

THE PROTECTION OF 
PRISONERS OF WAR AND 

CIVILIAN DETAINEES
Ah me unhappy!
W ho have no home on the earth 
or in the shades, 
no home with the living or 
with the dead.
Sophocles, Antigone, 
verses 8 5 0 -2 .





INTRODUCTION

The purpose of war being to destroy the enemy 
state, its defenders may rightfully be killed so long 
as they are carrying arms; but as soon as they lay 
them down and surrender, ceasing to be enemies or 
agents of the enemy, they become simply men again, 
and there is no longer any right over their lives.
Jean-Jacques R ousseau, The Social Contract, Book I, C h ap te r IV.

The fate of prisoners of war has never been enviable. They were held respon
sible for the suffering of the civilian population, and punished for having 
served an unjust cause. They had been defeated. Therefore they were guilty 
and, whether few or many, could be put to death. History indeed records 
countless occasions on which they were massacred, often after atrocious 
cruelties one shudders to mention. If they escaped massacre it was usually at 
the cost of their status as free men. Prisoners were part of the spoils of war, 
like property and cattle. When their captor sold them as slaves he was merely 
recovering the expenses of fielding an army. The only chance captives had of 
recovering their freedom and dignity was the highly uncertain prospect of a 
stalemate between equally matched armies leading to a negotiated peace; but 
if their city was defeated their fate was sealed. They could hardly hope for 
clemency. True, the chroniclers report some examples of magnanimous treat
ment of prisoners. One instance -  largely a calculated political move -  was 
Philip II of Macedon’s prompt release of the Athenians captured at 
Chaeronea (2 August, 338 BC) without ransom and even before the conclu
sion of a peace treaty. But the chroniclers have invariably remarked that such 
generosity was in stark contrast to the customs of the time.

Only the practice of ransom, by which a prisoner bought his freedom for 
money, could confer any value at all on the life of a captured enemy, though 
only a cash value, for it then became more profitable to set a captive free 
than to enslave or kill him. The appalling cruelties of antiquity gradually gave 
way to this sordidly mercantile practice, and were in fact abolished largely 
because of it. Its widespread acceptance in the Middle Ages and until the 
dawn of modern times then gave rise to the first tentative formulation of pris
oner-of-war status. Yet whereas the treatment reserved for kings and nobles
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is fairly well documented, there are few accounts of how commoners fared. 
History rarely tells us whether they were set free on the spot as not worth 
keeping captive, or put to death because they could not pay.

In Europe at least, attitudes towards captive combatants did not change 
until the mid-seventeenth century. With the advent of absolute monarchy and 
regular armies there, it was no longer considered a disgrace or punishment to 
be held in captivity as a prisoner of war, but only a safety precaution to 
prevent a captured enemy from taking up arms again. The prisoner-of-war 
status later codified by the Hague Conventions of 1899 and 1907 and the 
Geneva Conventions of 1929 and 1949 is based on this perception of 
captivity.

The fate of civilian captives was hardly more enviable, whether they were 
inhabitants of captured cities, peasants caught in the fields or the numerous 
non-combatant camp followers -  servants, grooms, women and children -  of 
armies in the field. They were generally not butchered but sold on the slave 
market. As the Athenian historian Xenophon laconically observes, ‘It is a uni
versal and eternal law that in a city captured by enemies in a state of war, 
everyone and everything belongs to the victors'(Cyropaedia, VII, 5, 73). In 
principle, slavery in relations between Christian nations did not survive an
tiquity, but civilian prisoners were no better off for the change. Military and 
civilian prisoners were massacred on innumerable occasions in the wars of 
religion and the Thirty Years’ War, as Jacques Callot’s terrifying engravings 
testify. Here again the rise of absolute monarchy rid Europe of the scourge of 
private wars, checked violence and led to recognition of the fundamental 
principle that the civilian population was not to be harmed. Royal armies 
were immediately recognizable by their brightly coloured uniforms. Royal 
army fought royal army, but peaceful populations taking no part in the war 
were to be spared and protected. This principle gained ground in doctrine 
and international practice from the mid-seventeenth century onwards and 
was ultimately enshrined in the Hague Conventions of 1899 and 1907. It 
nevertheless remained permissible for an army in enemy territory to seize 
hostages to ensure the submission of the local population and take any pre
cautionary measures it saw fit against civilians taking part in or suspected of 
preparing hostile operations. Similarly, whereas it was customary in the 
eighteenth and nineteenth centuries to allow enemy nationals who happened 
to be in the territory of a belligerent state at the outbreak of war, such as 
merchants, tutors, domestic servants or travellers, a certain time to leave the 
country, in the twentieth century they were generally interned. The resulting 
abuses, particularly during the Second World War, are well known. The 
Fourth Geneva Convention of 12 August 1949 which protects civilians in 
enemy hands, especially detainees and internees, was adopted to prevent their 
recurrence.

The Red Cross was founded to help wounded soldiers on the battlefield. 
Surely then, it was destined to help prisoners of war as well. As early as the 
Franco-Prussian War of 1870, the International Committee had made the
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first moves to this effect through the Basel Agency. However, it was not until 
the Ninth International Conference of the Red Cross, meeting in Washington 
in 1912, that such activities were formally endorsed: Resolution no. VI of 
the Conference proclaimed that the Red Cross had not only the right, but 
also the responsibility, to help prisoners of war and made the International 
Committee the linchpin of all Red Cross activities on their behalf.

But could the Red Cross assist captured members of armed forces and 
refuse to assist civilian prisoners? Again, the reply was self-evident. Long 
before the matter was considered in terms of policy, it had already been 
settled in practice, for the International Committee had opened the Civilian 
Section of the International Prisoners of War Agency in October 1914 on its 
own initiative, although there were no treaty provisions authorizing it to do 
so.

Thus the ICRC’s multiple activities to protect and assist prisoners of war 
and civilian detainees came into being. Their objective is to protect people in 
captivity against the consequences of war; to identify prisoners and forward 
family news; to visit places of detention; to carry out relief operations; and to 
secure the release and repatriation of prisoners. These will be the subjects of 
the next five chapters.

Purists may object to dealing with aid to prisoners of war together with aid 
to civilian detainees. There are in theory grounds for this objection, for the 
protection of civilian detainees is undeniably part of the general protection 
of the civilian population and is not based on the provisions protecting 
prisoners of war.

Nevertheless, to include the protection of civilian detainees in the chapters 
on the protection of the civilian population would have meant much repeti
tion or a host of cross references. I have therefore preferred not to do so. 
Besides, my intention is not to consider the set of legal rules applicable to this 
or that category of war victims, but to state what the ICRC may be called 
upon to do to protect them. Two activities are not necessarily different 
because they are based on two different Conventions; they may just as well 
be identical, especially where the two Conventions are related in content. 
This is not surprising: after all, ICRC activities are shaped not so much by the 
legal basis for them as by the needs of victims, and the needs of civilian cap
tives are much more similar to those of prisoners of war than to those of 
civilians at liberty.

Therefore, for clarity’s sake and the better to convey the intrinsic unity of 
purpose of its activities, I shall deal with the work of the ICRC for prisoners 
of war together with its work for civilian detainees, pointing out minor varia
tions due to differences in the sets of legal rules applicable. The provisions of 
the Third Geneva Convention relating to prisoners of war and of the Fourth 
Convention relating to civilian internees resemble each other sufficiently to 
justify this approach.
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THE PROTECTION OF PRISONERS 
OF WAR AND CIVILIAN DETAINEES 

AGAINST THE EFFECTS OF 
HOSTILITIES

The Prophet said:
The captive is your brother. It is by the grace 
of Allah that he is in your hands and working 
for you. Since he is at your mercy, ensure that 
he is fed and clothed as well as you are.
Do not demand from him work beyond his 
strength. Help him instead to accomplish his 
tasks.
M uham m ad , H adith.

An enemy who surrenders must be spared. Once he has laid down his arms 
no one has any right to take his life. He must also be protected against the 
dangers of battle by being evacuated to the rear as soon as circumstances 
allow, and until then must not be unnecessarily exposed to danger. Article 19 
of the Third Convention states this as follows:

Prisoners of w ar shall be evacuated, as soon as possible after their capture, to 
■ camps situated in an area far enough from the combat zone for them to be out of 

danger.
Only those prisoners of war who, owing to wounds or sickness, would run 

greater risks by being evacuated than by remaining where they are, may be 
temporarily kept back in a danger zone.

Prisoners of war shall not be unnecessarily exposed to danger while awaiting 
evacuation from a fighting zone.

Until the early twentieth century a distance of twenty miles from the front 
was sufficient for prisoners of war to be out of danger, but not in the Second 
World War, in which thousands of prisoners were killed or wounded during 
air raids by their own or allied air forces.1 Understandably, therefore, the 
Diplomatic Conference of 1949 sought to protect prisoners of war against 
the dangers of war. Article 23 of the Third Convention stipulates that:

No prisoner of war may at any time be sent to, or detained in areas where he may 
be exposed to the fire of the combat zone, nor may his presence be used to render 
certain points or areas immune from military operations.

5 4 8
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Prisoners of war shall have shelters against air bombardm ent and other hazards 
of war, to the same extent as the local civilian population. With the exception of 
those engaged in the protection of their quarters against the aforesaid hazards, 
they may enter such shelters as soon as possible after the giving of the alarm. Any 
other protective measure taken in favour of the population shall also apply to 
them.

Detaining Powers shall give the Powers concerned, through the intermediary of 
the Protecting Powers, all useful information regarding the geographical location 
of prisoner of war camps.

Whenever m ilitary considerations permit, prisoner of war camps shall be 
indicated in the day-time by the letters PW or PG, placed so as to be clearly 
visible from the air. The Powers concerned may, however, agree upon any 
other system of marking. Only prisoner of w ar camps shall be m arked as 
such.

Similar principles apply to civilians of enemy nationality. The detaining 
power may not in any circumstances use them as a shield against enemy mili
tary operations. Article 28 of the Fourth Convention states: ‘The presence of 
a protected person may not be used to render certain points or areas immune 
from military operations.’

Camps for civilian internees must be indicated in the same way as pris
oner-of-war camps:

The Detaining Power shall not set up places of internment in areas particularly 
exposed to  the dangers of war.

The Detaining Power shall give the enemy Powers, through the intermediary of 
the Protecting Powers, all useful information regarding the geographical location 
of places of internment.

Whenever military considerations permit, internment camps shall be indicated 
by the letters IC, placed so as to be clearly visible in the daytime from the air. The 
Powers concerned may, however, agree upon any other system of marking. No 
place other than an internment camp shall be marked as such.2

With reference to non-international armed conflicts, Article 3 of the 1949 
Conventions stipulates that

Persons taking no active part in the hostilities, including members of armed forces 
who have laid down their arms and those placed hors de  c o m b a t by sickness, 
wounds, detention or any other cause, shall in all circumstances be treated 
humanely ....

It is therefore forbidden to expose such persons deliberately to fighting, 
whether to shield certain objectives from military operations or for any other 
reason. Furthermore, Article 5 of Protocol II states that

places of internment and detention shall not be located close to the combat zone 
[and that persons deprived of their liberty] shall be evacuated when the places 
where they are interned or detained become particularly exposed to danger arising 
out of the armed conflict, if their evacuation can be carried out under adequate 
conditions of safety.
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In every new conflict the ICRC has drawn attention to the fundamental oblig
ation to respect and protect any person falling into enemy hands.

•  Thus in an appeal on 12 March 1948 concerning the Palestine conflict, 
the ICRC demanded ‘safety for all who take no part in the fighting’ and 
stressed ‘the right of every combatant who falls into the hands of the 
adverse party to be treated as a prisoner of war’.3

•  On 26 June 1950 the ICRC likewise drew the attention of all parties to the 
Korean War to Article 3, which is based on the same principles.4

•  Then on 31 October 1956, in a broadcast appeal relating to the events in 
Hungary, the ICRC stressed that:

All those who take no part in the fighting must be respected. The taking of 
hostages ... is forbidden. It is prohibited to kill or to wound an enemy who 
gives himself up. Prisoners must be treated humanely. In no case can any 
sentence be passed on them w ithout previous judgment pronounced by a 
regularly constituted court.5

•  Similarly, in a message broadcast on 2 November 1956 concerning the 
Suez conflict, the ICRC repeated that: ‘Every enemy soldier, non
commissioned officer or officer surrendering, or otherwise captured, must 
be treated as a prisoner of war’.6

•  On 11 June 1965, in an appeal relating to the Vietnam War, the ICRC 
urged that ‘the life of any combatant taken prisoner wearing uniform or 
bearing an emblem clearly indicating his membership of the armed forces 
shall be spared, he shall be treated humanely as a prisoner of w ar’.7

There is no need to cite further examples, for this is the regular practice of 
the ICRC. Whenever a conflict has broken out the ICRC has reminded all 
concerned that an enemy who surrenders must be spared and that any prison
ers must be humanely treated. In that respect there is no possible distinction 
between international and internal armed conflicts.

Nor has the ICRC ever failed to intervene when it learned that these princi
ples were being violated. The overwhelming majority of its representations 
have been confidential, made with its customary discretion, but in some cases 
it has gone public. For instance, in the Iran-Iraq war it denounced the 
summary execution of captured enemy soldiers as grave violations of human
itarian rules, committed by both sides.8

The safety of prisoners of war and civilian internees depends largely on 
where their camps are situated. A nearby airfield, railway junction, arma
ments factory or other likely target increases the danger to them. The ICRC 
accordingly instructed its delegates to check on this when visiting places of 
detention and to notify the relevant authorities whenever prisoner-of-war 
camps were near major military objectives.9 The delegates also made a point 
of investigating whether the prisoners had air-raid shelters and fire-fighting 
equipment, and really could go to their shelters if the alarm was given.10



The Protection o f  POW s and Civilian Detainees 551

Article 23 of the Third Convention and Article 83 of the Fourth 
Convention require the detaining power to give the enemy authorities, 
through the intermediary of the Protecting Powers, all useful information 
regarding the geographical location of prisoner-of-war camps. The lack of a 
Protecting Power does not invalidate this obligation, which is imposed to 
ensure the prisoners’ safety,11 and the detaining power will then have to find 
another intermediary. The best qualified and most readily trusted will gener
ally be the ICRC. For example, in the Korean War it was requested to pass 
on to the government of the Democratic Republic of Korea the information 
supplied by the UN Unified Command on the location of prisoner-of-war 
camps controlled by the United Nations forces.12

Finally, the combat situation may be such that the detaining power can 
neither ensure the safety of prisoners of war in its hands nor evacuate them. 
This is particularly likely when prisoners are taken by resistance movements 
engaged in guerrilla warfare.

Both in international conflicts and in wars of national liberation as defined 
by Article 1, paragraph 4, of Protocol I, the detaining power must release 
prisoners that it cannot evacuate from the combat zone. That obligation is 
laid down in Article 41, paragraph 3, of Protocol I:

When persons entitled to protection as prisoners of war have fallen into the power 
of an adverse Party under unusual conditions of combat which prevent their evac
uation as provided for in Part III, Section I, of the Third Convention, they shall be 
released and all feasible precautions shall be taken to ensure their safety.

This provision, which is concerned primarily with prisoners of war, applies 
a fortiori to civilians captured in similar circumstances. The practice it reflects 
is very long-standing and can therefore be considered applicable to all inter
national armed conflicts, even when the belligerents are not bound by 
Protocol I.

In internal conflicts, it is not certain that the detaining authority is under 
any obligation to free prisoners it cannot evacuate. It can, however, do so -  
and indeed often has done so -  at its own discretion. The ICRC’s good offices 
have thus been requested at various times to facilitate the release of military 
and civilian prisoners captured by insurgent groups and resistance or libera
tion movements. In the Algerian war, for example, the ICRC took part in the 
following operations:

•  release of four French soldiers in Tunis on 20 October 1958;13
•  release of eight French soldiers in Rabat on 3 December 1958;14
•  release of six French soldiers at Oujda on 20 February 1959;15
•  release of fifteen French prisoners (nine soldiers and six civilians) and one 

Swiss national in Kabylia on 15 and 18 May 1959;16
•  release of three French civilians and one French soldier in June 1959;17
•  release of two French soldiers in Tunis on 31 December 1961.18
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Apart from an exchange or unilateral release, which in such a situation 
depends on the goodwill of the detaining authority, the safety of prisoners 
can be ensured only by arranging for them to be interned in a neutral country 
under the terms of Article 111 of the Third Convention:

The Detaining Power, the Power on which the prisoners of w ar depend, and a 
neutral Power agreed upon by these two Powers, shall endeavour to conclude 
agreements which will enable prisoners of war to be interned in the territory of 
the said neutral Power until the close of hostilities.

This solution has been proposed by the ICRC on several occasions, but as far 
as I know it has only once been accepted: under agreements with the Soviet 
Union, Switzerland, Pakistan and the Afghan resistance movements, three 
Soviet soldiers captured by Afghan resistance fighters were handed over to 
the ICRC and transferred on 28 May 1982 to Switzerland for internment 
under the responsibility of the Swiss authorities. Eight more Soviet prisoners 
were later transferred to Switzerland in similar circumstances for internment 
under the same agreements.19

Except for frequent delays in the evacuation of prisoners, the implementa
tion of Articles 23 of the Third Geneva Convention and 28 of the Fourth, has 
given rise to no major difficulties since their adoption. As a rule, the belliger
ents have not deliberately used prisoners of war or civilian captives to 
hamper enemy military operations.

The Iraqi government is the only one to have used prisoners of war and 
civilian internees as human shields, a method of warfare justifiably con
demned by the international community. In response to the economic sanc
tions imposed by the United Nations Security Council following the 
occupation of Kuwait, and to the deployment of the armed forces of the 
United States and its allies in Saudi Arabia, the Iraqi government not only 
forcibly prevented thousands of foreigners in Iraq and Kuwait from leaving, 
it announced that they would be interned at strategic sites in order to prevent 
attacks. Although Baghdad defined these internees as ‘guests’ being held to 
preserve peace, most other states denounced the decision as a form of 
hostage-taking. In the terms of Resolution 664, adopted on 18 August 1990, 
the Security Council ordered the unconditional release of all foreign nationals 
being held against their will. Despite any uncertainty about their status in 
international law, since Iraq and their countries of origin were not yet at war, 
their internment on strategic sites unquestionably constituted a first step 
towards violation of Article 28 of the Fourth Geneva Convention. Apart 
from one British subject, all these foreigners were released during the final 
months of 1990.20

When the crisis sparked by the occupation of Kuwait flared on 17 January 
1991 into armed conflict between Iraq and a coalition of states led by the 
United States, the United Kingdom, France, Saudi Arabia and Kuwait, the 
Iraqi government adopted the same attitude as during the hostage crisis, and 
announced that the prisoners of war captured by its forces would be held at
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strategic sites.21 Although this threat was apparently never followed 
through,22 it was nevertheless indicative of a clear intention to disregard the 
provisions of Article 23 of the Third Geneva Convention and to use the pris
oners of war to hamper enemy military operations.

The ICRC handled the human shields issue within the framework of a 
comprehensive approach to the human suffering resulting from the occupa
tion of Kuwait and the subsequent events. In spite of the pressure exerted by 
public opinion and Western governments, the ICRC was determined to show 
that it gave priority to no category of victims and was as concerned about the 
plight of the Iraqi population affected by the sanctions and of the occupied 
Kuwaiti population as it was about that of the Western hostages.

The ICRC nevertheless made it clear that placing captives at or near strate
gic sites was contrary to international humanitarian law. It offered its dele
gates’ services to visit all detained foreigners to whom the consular services of 
their country of origin were not available. It also offered its services to facili
tate the exchange of correspondence between the detained foreigners and 
their governments and the members of their families outside Iraq and Kuwait. 
Last but not least, it offered to facilitate the departure of all those authorized 
to leave Iraq and Kuwait.23

Those offers were not accepted. Baghdad rejected the ICRC’s comprehen
sive approach, which included activities in aid of the population of occupied 
Kuwait. The Iraqi authorities also probably thought that their interests would 
be better served by negotiating the fate of the detained foreign nationals in 
bilateral talks with each of the states concerned. Any doubts they might have 
had on that point were soon dissipated by the number of emissaries who set 
off for Baghdad. The rest is history.

By the same token, the ICRC informed the Iraqi authorities of its views as 
soon as Radio Baghdad announced that the prisoners of war captured by 
Iraq would be placed at strategic sites. In a note verbale dated 22 January 
1991, the ICRC voiced its acute concern and reiterated the terms of Article 
23 of the Third Geneva Convention.24 In the end, the threat to transfer the 
prisoners to strategic sites was apparently never carried out.
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C H A P T E R  I I

FROM REGISTERING PRISONERS OF 
WAR AND CIVILIAN DETAINEES TO 

RESTORING FAMILY TIES

Keep the home fires burning,
While your hearts are yearning;
Though your lads are far away 
They dream of home.
There’s a silver lining 
Through the dark cloud shining;
Turn the dark cloud inside out,
Till the boys come home.
Lena G uilbert Ford,
Keep the H om e Fires Burning, 1915.

A regimental number is not a piece of information, 
but a man.
Frédéric Siordet,
Inter A rm a Caritas, p. 27.

In the great wars before 1815 prisoners of war were virtually forgotten men. 
Communications between regions disorganized by war were so difficult that the 
arrival of a letter several months old was considered as a piece of extraordinary 
good fortune.

So wrote Prince Anatole Dentidoff in a letter read out by Henry Dunant to 
the Constituent Conference of October 1863.1 Unless a prisoner of war was 
an officer fortunate enough to have a well-lined purse, it was practically 
impossible for him to send a message to his family or his superior officers. 
Servicemen who did not answer at roll call were officially regarded as 
missing. There was no way of knowing whether they were alive or dead, 
wounded or in captivity, and apparently the authorities did not care. Time 
alone would tell: some would come back, and others would not, when the 
prisoners were handed back at the end of the war. Until then, there was 
nothing to be done but to wait and see. It is easy to imagine the families’ dis
tress, for the uncertainty was hardly less cruel than knowing their loved one 
was dead; and also the anxiety of prisoners sent to far distant lands inhabited 
by people of strange language and customs -  prisoners without news of their 
families, fearful, not altogether groundlessly, of being ‘forgotten’ when peace 
was finally restored.

Prisoners of war still have such fears, as ICRC delegates can testify. Once 
the shock of capture is over, what a prisoner of war wants most of all is to

5 5 5
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send a message home, if only to say ‘I’m alive’, which is also an appeal: 
‘Don’t forget me !’.

Civilian prisoners, caught unawares in a round-up or brutally snatched 
from their homes, have no less cause to feel lonely and anxious, and to fear 
that their identity will be lost amid an anonymous multitude of captives.

For all prisoners, military or civilian, to send or receive a message is more 
than consolation, it is a light in the darkness, almost a promise that they will 
come back home.

The first attempt to rescue prisoners of war from the isolation that had 
always been part of captivity was made during the Crimean War (1854-6). 
Prince Anatole Demidoff, an attaché at the Russian Embassy in Vienna, 
opened an information bureau to centralize and exchange lists of prisoners. 
Pointing out that its work was to the mutual advantage of all the parties con
cerned, this bureau was able to get detailed lists of Western prisoners in 
Russia and of Russian prisoners in Great Britain, France and Piedmont. 
Influential correspondents were appointed to visit prisoner-of-war camps, 
report on the state of the prisoners, distribute relief supplies to them and 
enquire into the fate and whereabouts of the missing. The bureau also under
took to forward correspondence, money, and documents concerning the 
prisoners and their families.2

Since the intended purpose of the Red Cross was to help wounded soldiers, 
then surely -  as Prince Demidoff suggested to the Constituent Conference of 
October 18633 -  it should also relieve the mental anguish of captivity? 
Dunant himself supported this argument at the First International Conference 
of Societies for the Relief of Wounded Soldiers, held in Paris in 1867.4

Action prevailed over hesitation. There is no need to recall here the work 
of the Basel Agency and the immense achievements of the International 
Prisoners of War Agency in two world wars.5 Their efforts paved the way for 
a whole set of important provisions in the 1949 Conventions, aimed at 
ending the isolation and anonymity of prisoners of war and civilians in 
captivity.

These provisions will now be considered. For the sake of clarity a distinc
tion will be made between their institutional requirements and their practical 
effects, always bearing in mind that while an organ is created to perform a 
certain function, it will in turn influence the action it performs.

To rescue military and civilian prisoners from anonymity and oblivion, two 
things are needed: centralization at national level of information about them, 
and an organ to transmit that information from one belligerent to the other.

Under Article 122 of the Third Convention each of the parties to a conflict 
must, as soon as hostilities begin and in all cases of occupation, set up an 
official information bureau for prisoners of war who are in its power, and
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must also ensure that it is provided with the necessary accommodation, 
equipment and staff to work efficiently. The bureau must be at liberty to 
employ prisoners of war, provided that the conditions laid down in the 
Convention and relating to work by prisoners of war are duly observed.

Each of the warring parties must, as soon as possible, give its bureau all 
requisite information to notify the next of kin without delay. This informa
tion must include full particulars of each prisoner’s identity, address and 
family’s address, state of health and notifications of transfers, releases, re
patriations, escapes, admissions to hospital and deaths.

The Convention further stipulates that the bureau must forward such 
information immediately by the most rapid means to the powers concerned 
via the Protecting Powers and the Central Prisoners of War Information 
Agency.6

The bureau is also responsible for replying to all enquiries sent to it con
cerning prisoners of war, including those who have died in captivity. It must 
make any enquiries necessary to obtain the information which is asked for if 
this is not in its possession. All written communications made by the bureau 
must be duly authenticated.

It is furthermore responsible for collecting all personal valuables, including 
sums in currencies other than that of the detaining power and documents of 
importance to the next of kin, left by prisoners of war who have been repatri
ated or released, or who have escaped or died.7 The bureau must also central
ize and forward all information on enemy military personnel killed in action 
or shipwrecked, and all articles of value found on the dead.8

Articles 136 to 139 of the Fourth Convention require an information 
bureau concerning civilians to be established in the same way, with partic
ular responsibility for centralizing and transmitting information about any 
persons protected by the Convention who are kept in custody for more 
than two weeks, or who are subjected to assigned residence or interned. Its 
duties are closely aligned to those of the information bureau for prisoners 
of war, with one important exception: whereas information on prisoners of 
war is in principle automatically transmitted to the power on which they 
depend, information on a civilian will not be transmitted to that person’s 
country of origin or residence if to do so might be detrimental to the 
person concerned or to his or her relatives. Even in such cases, however, 
the information may not be withheld from the Central Tracing Agency, 
which on being notified of the circumstances will take the necessary 
precautions.9

Clearly, the Geneva Conventions have established a well-organized system 
for the centralization, at national level, of information on prisoners of war 
and civilian prisoners. They allow each party to a conflict to set up two sep
arate information bureaux, or, if it so prefers, a single bureau to deal with 
both categories of prisoners.

However, these provisions would be of little use without an efficient and 
reliable channel for the transmission of information between belligerent
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states. That role is assigned to the Central Prisoners of War Information 
Agency, instituted by Article 123 of the Third Convention:

A Central Prisoners of W ar Information Agency shall be created in a neutral 
country. The International Committee of the Red Cross shall, if it deems 
necessary, propose to the Powers concerned the organization of such an Agency.

The function of the Agency shall be to collect all the information it may obtain 
through official or private channels respecting prisoners of war, and to transm it it 
as rapidly as possible to the country of origin of the prisoners of war or to the 
Power on which they depend. It shall receive from the Parties to the conflict all 
facilities for effecting such transmissions.

The High Contracting Parties, and in particular those whose nationals benefit 
by the services of the Central Agency, are requested to give the said Agency the 
financial aid it may require.

The foregoing provisions shall in no way be interpreted as restricting the 
humanitarian activities of the International Committee of the Red Cross, or of the 
relief Societies provided for in Article 125.10

As regards civilians, Article 140 of the Fourth Convention stipulates that:
A Central Information Agency for protected persons, in particular for internees, 
shall be created in a neutral country. The International Committee of the Red 
Cross shall, if it deems necessary, propose to the Powers concerned the 
organization of such an Agency, which may be the same as that provided for in 
Article 123 of the Geneva Convention relative to the Treatm ent of Prisoners of 
W ar of August 12, 1949.

The function of the Agency shall be to collect all information of the type set 
forth in Article 136 which it may obtain through official or private channels and 
to transm it it as rapidly as possible to the countries of origin or of residence of the 
persons concerned, except in cases where such transmissions might be detrimental 
to the persons whom the said information concerns, or to their relatives. It shall 
receive from the Parties to the conflict all reasonable facilities for effecting such 
transmissions.

The High Contracting Parties, and in particular those whose nationals benefit 
by the services of the Central Agency, are requested to give the said Agency the 
financial aid it may require.

The foregoing provisions shall in no way be interpreted as restricting the 
humanitarian activities of the International Committee of the Red Cross and of 
the relief Societies described in Article 142.11

The essence of these two articles lies in their first paragraph. The texts are 
somewhat unfortunately worded, but the proceedings of the Diplomatic 
Conference of 1929 clarify their meaning and scope. The International 
Committee had introduced into the draft Prisoners-of-War Code a provision 
authorizing it to create in a neutral country a Central Information and Relief 
Agency to which the belligerents would be required to give their support and 
all facilities.12 The United States delegation, speaking on behalf of countries 
far distant from Geneva, did not dispute the need to create an agency in a 
neutral country, but requested that other means of creating a Central Agency 
should not be ruled out where geographical or other practical reasons made it
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desirable.13 The result was Article 79, paragraph 1, of the 1929 Convention, 
which the 1949 Conference took over unchanged.

This provision is clear enough: it is obligatory to set up a central agency in 
a neutral country; the International Committee is invited to offer its services, 
if it sees fit, to create it. The parties to the conflict are therefore under no 
compulsion to accept the ICRC’s offer, provided they have agreed among 
themselves to appoint another body to create a central agency in a neutral 
country. Otherwise they are bound to accept the ICRC’s proposal.

Practice has, however, shown that the American delegation’s scruples were 
unfounded. I know of only one occasion since the 1929 Conference adopted 
this provision, and indeed in Red Cross history, when a central agency was 
set up on other than the ICRC’s initiative. It was the Montevideo Agency, 
opened under Uruguayan government auspices at the time of the Chaco War. 
Its activities were, to the best of my knowledge, on a very modest scale 
indeed.14

Nevertheless, the 1949 Conventions did allow the formation of a central 
agency outside the ICRC. The 1929 and 1949 Conferences appear to have 
overlooked the possibility that in such a case the ICRC would risk being 
deprived of the information it needed for its other activities. The Diplomatic 
Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of International 
Humanitarian Law (1974-7) took steps to put this right by adopting the 
following provision (Article 33, paragraph 3, of Protocol I):

Information concerning persons reported missing ... and requests for such 
information shall be transm itted either directly or through the Protecting Power or 
the Central Tracing Agency of the International Committee of the Red Cross or 
national Red Cross (Red Crescent, Red Lion and Sun) Societies. Where the 
information is not transm itted through the International Committee of the Red 
Cross and its Centra! Tracing Agency, each Party to the conflict shall ensure that 
such information is also supplied to the Central Tracing Agency.

It must be admitted, however, that the possibility of setting up a central 
agency except on the ICRC’s initiative is little more than theoretical. 
Although the Conventions authorize belligerents to appoint, by mutual agree
ment, an intermediary other than the ICRC to set up a central agency in a 
neutral country, the ICRC’s Central Tracing Agency has outstanding advan
tages: it has more than a century’s experience, well-tried methods, dedicated 
expert staff, the appropriate technical equipment, and in the National Red 
Cross and Red Crescent Societies a world-wide network of first-class corre
spondents. Besides, the Central Tracing Agency is a permanent body, avail
able immediately and at any time. That being so, there seems no reason why 
states wishing to apply the Geneva Conventions should reject the co
operation it offers and seek another intermediary.

In these days of computers and world-wide telecommunication networks 
the geographical reasons put forward by the American delegation at the 1929 
Conference no longer apply. Only two eventualities could now justify
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creating another central agency from scratch, under auspices other than those 
of the ICRC: the ICRC’s incapacity to act, or its refusal to provide the ser
vices of its own Central Tracing Agency.

The first eventuality is outside the scope of this book. The second raises a 
question of principle that merits closer consideration, namely the nature of 
the ICRC’s competence.

The question is whether the ICRC is obliged to offer the Central Tracing 
Agency’s services in the event of conflict. The rapporteur of Commission II of 
the 1929 Conference unhesitatingly declared that it had no such obligation; 
he wrote of Article 79:

this formula leaves the International Committee entirely free to take that 
initiative or not, just as it leaves the powers concerned free to proceed otherwise 
if they believe that they have good reason to do so, and provided they agree to 
do so .15

Over half a century later, the ICRC appears to have lost some of that 
freedom, for it has offered its Tracing Agency’s services in every armed 
conflict since 1929. The states that supported its action in the past are en
titled to expect the same services in future, if only because the principle of 
impartiality requires the ICRC to come to the relief of all victims without dis
crimination, whatever their nationality. That is also the conclusion to be 
drawn from the new Statutes of the International Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Movement, approved by the Twenty-fifth International Conference 
of the Red Cross (Geneva, 1986), Article 5 of which states that the role of the 
International Committee of the Red Cross is in particular ‘to ensure the oper
ation of the Central Tracing Agency as provided in the Geneva 
Conventions’.16 The Statutes of the International Committee of the Red Cross 
contain an identical provision.17 Anyway, surely nobody can seriously 
suppose that the ICRC would, except for good reason, fail to offer the 
Central Tracing Agency’s services in circumstances covered by the Geneva 
Conventions.

The Geneva Conventions do not preclude the formation of two separate 
agencies, one for prisoners of war and the other for civilians, but a single 
body that would combine the respective functions stated in Article 123 of 
the Third Convention and Article 140 of the Fourth Convention would obvi
ously be more efficient. This has always been the solution chosen in 
practice.18

Under the Conventions, national information bureaux and the Central 
Tracing Agency enjoy free postage for mail, are exempt from import, customs 
and other dues, and enjoy exemption from telegraphic charges or at least 
greatly reduced rates.19

War disrupts communications. Any special means of transport organized 
by the Protecting Powers, the ICRC or any other relief organization approved 
by the warring parties may therefore be used by the Agency to forward cor
respondence, lists and reports exchanged with national information bureaux,
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correspondence by and for prisoners of war and correspondence by and for 
civilians protected by the Fourth Convention.20

The parties to a conflict are required to give the Agency all reasonable 
facilities for its work.21 These may include the provision of means of trans
port or of space on board their own means of transport, respect for the radio 
channels and frequencies reserved for the ICRC, and facilities to obtain visas 
for its delegates and couriers.

The legal status of the Agency has occasionally given rise to questions: is it an 
independent legal entity, or is it simply a part of the ICRC?

Under the Geneva Conventions the belligerents may agree to create a 
central information agency on their own initiative, and not under ICRC aus
pices. Such an agency would exist independently of the ICRC. The situation 
of the Central Tracing Agency is clear, however: the ICRC appoints the 
Agency’s director and gives him or her the directives it deems necessary; it 
budgets for the work of the Agency, which has no separate source of funding; 
the Agency’s activities are an integral part of ICRC operations; and so on. 
The Agency is therefore a part of the International Committee, which makes 
it available to belligerents for the accomplishment of certain tasks. 
Consequently, the fact that the Agency is the subject of specific provisions in 
the Geneva Conventions and the Additional Protocols thereto does not make 
it a legal entity separate from the ICRC.

Now that the Agency itself has been described, let us consider the tasks 
assigned to it.

The first is to collect all information on prisoners of war and civilian cap
tives that it is able to obtain through official or private channels.22 This 
information will thus be of two kinds: official information from the public 
services of a belligerent or a neutral state, and unofficial or private informa
tion coming from all other sources.

As a general rule, all official information should reach the Agency via the 
national information bureaux, which must send it all data enabling it to 
notify the next of kin without delay. This information must be sent to the 
Agency immediately, and by the most rapid means. In respect of each pris
oner of war it must include, in so far as such information is available to the 
bureaux, the surname, first names, rank, army, regimental, personal or serial 
number, the place and full date of birth, an indication of the power on which 
the prisoner depends (the nation in whose armed forces they were serving 
before capture), the father’s first name and the mother’s maiden name, the 
name and address of the person to be informed, and the address to which 
correspondence for the prisoner may be sent.
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The Agency must also be given full information regarding transfers, 
releases, repatriations, escapes, admissions to hospital and deaths. In
formation regarding the state of health of prisoners of war who are seriously 
ill or seriously wounded must be supplied regularly, every week if possible.23 
It must likewise be given full information of any measure taken with regard 
to civilians protected by the Fourth Convention who are kept in custody for 
more than two weeks, or who are subjected to assigned residence or interned. 
For each protected person, the information must include in particular the 
surname, first names, place and date of birth, nationality, last residence and 
distinguishing marks, the father’s first name and the mother’s maiden name, 
the date, place and nature of the action taken with regard to that person, the 
address at which correspondence may be sent to him or her and the name 
and address of the person to be informed.

The Agency must furthermore be given full information about all changes 
pertaining to these protected persons, such as transfers, releases, repat
riations, escapes, admissions to hospital, births and deaths. Information on 
the state of health of internees who are seriously ill or seriously wounded 
must be supplied regularly and if possible every week.24

The quantity of information required to identify prisoners of war and civil
ians in captivity may seem excessive to people with no experience of the work 
entailed. But it must be remembered that at the end of the Second World 
War, the Central Agency’s card indexes contained information on nearly 
50,000 persons of the name of Meyer, nearly 50,000 persons of the name of 
Müller (including 5000 Hans Müller), and thousands or tens of thousands of 
people called Smith, Brown, Martin or Rossi.25 Clearly, therefore, accurate 
and detailed information is essential to avoid cases of mistaken identity and 
all its disastrous consequences for the prisoners and their families.

Fortunately, no conflict since then has led to the detention of prisoners of 
war and civilian internees in numbers comparable to those of the Second 
World War. But the risk of error has been just as great, if only because there 
have been so many persons bearing the same name, especially among Muslim 
prisoners. In the 1971 conflict between India and Pakistan, for instance, the 
Agency received 7700 capture cards front Pakistani prisoners bearing the 
name of Mohamed Siddiqi, whilst one-third of all Indian capture cards bore 
the name of Singh.26

National information bureaux are of course required to supply only as 
much of the information necessary to identify prisoners as the prisoners 
themselves have given. If a prisoner refuses to reveal his true identity or gives 
incomplete information, the obligation to transmit the information specified 
in the Conventions to the Central Agency may never be used as a pretext to 
justify violence or intimidation in order to obtain that or any other informa
tion. The prohibition of physical or mental torture certainly prevails over any 
other obligation.27

It is thus mandatory, under the Geneva Conventions, for parties to a 
conflict to transmit to the Central Tracing Agency all data enabling it to iden



Registering POW s and Restoring Family Ties 5 6 3

tify captives, to monitor them throughout their captivity, and to inform their 
families. In principle, all this information has to be sent via the national 
information bureaux, which are, so to speak, the Central Agency’s natural 
counterparts. All communications in writing made by these bureaux must be 
authenticated by a signature or seal.28

But however carefully the information supplied by the information 
bureaux has been compiled, it will not clear up all cases or enable all missing 
persons to be found. The Geneva Conventions therefore authorize the Agency 
to use any other legitimate official or private source of information.29

Apart from the national information bureaux, the prisoners themselves will 
of course be able to give the most information, provided they can make them
selves known to the requisite person.

Shortly after the beginning of the Second World War, the ICRC delegation 
in Berlin, alarmed by the delay in drawing up the official lists of prisoners, 
proposed that every prisoner of war should be authorized on arrival at a 
camp and on each subsequent transfer to send the Central Agency a ‘capture 
card’ reporting his capture and giving all the information necessary to iden
tify him, together with his and his family’s address.30

This initiative proved invaluable. The ICRC’s facilities for forwarding its 
mail enabled these cards to circulate much more quickly than those sent by 
prisoners to their families, many of which failed to reach addressees who had 
been bombed out, or who had fled before the advancing enemy. Similarly, the 
capture cards reached the Central Agency long before the official lists, and 
since they were filled in by the prisoners themselves or under their dictation, 
the spelling was usually more accurate than in the lists prepared by the 
detaining authority. Also, the cards could be filed directly into the Agency’s 
card indexes, where they often ended up alongside -  and thus provided an 
answer to -  cards recording tracing requests by the prisoners’ families.31 The 
ICRC therefore lost no time in asking for this system to be put into general 
use. Hence Article 70 of the Third Convention:

Immediately upon capture, or not more than one week after arrival at a camp, 
even if it is a transit camp, likewise in case of sickness or transfer to hospital or 
another camp, every prisoner of war shall be enabled to write direct to his family, 
on the one hand, and to the Central Prisoners of W ar Agency provided for in 
Article 123, on the other hand, a card similar, if possible, to the model annexed to 
the present Convention, informing his relatives of his capture, address and state of 
health. The said cards shall be forwarded as rapidly as possible and may not be 
delayed in any manner.

Article 106 of the Fourth Convention lays down identical rules for civilian 
internees.32

Prisoner-of-war representatives and internee committees will often be able 
to give the Agency particularly valuable information, and must be granted all 
facilities for correspondence for that purpose.33

The Agency may also collate information gleaned from family messages 
forwarded through it. In the Spanish Civil War, for example, all messages to
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and from prisoners were specially processed in Geneva: by registering each 
prisoner’s name and place of detention, valuable information was gathered 
on missing persons and the prison population. About 90,000 messages were 
examined for that purpose.34

Besides the information it receives from the official bureaux and the prison
ers themselves or their representatives, the Agency may record all information 
passed on to it by other correspondents such as National Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Societies, other relief organizations, local institutions, parishes, hos
pitals or private individuals. In the two world wars, the Agency was able to 
ascertain the fate and whereabouts of thousands of missing persons by means 
of information sent to it by private persons.35

Lastly, the Agency may obviously be able to fill in gaps in its information 
from data collected by ICRC delegates in the course of their work, especially 
during their visits to places of detention.

Part of the Agency’s work is to centralize certain documents that the 
detaining power is required to send it, such as a duplicate of any certificate of 
medical treatment issued to a prisoner of war or civilian internee, a duplicate 
of the medical certificate that must be issued to all prisoners of war who meet 
with an accident at work, a duplicate of any statement issued to a prisoner of 
war in respect of moneys or valuables impounded on capture and not forth
coming on repatriation, and death certificates of all prisoners of war or civil
ian internees who die in captivity.36 The Agency may furthermore be asked to 
forward documents intended for or made out by prisoners of war and civilian 
internees, such as powers of attorney and wills.37 National information 
bureaux must send the Central Agency all valuables and documents found on 
dead combatants or left behind by prisoners of war or civilian internees on 
their repatriation, release, escape or death.38

The Agency’s primary responsibility is to preserve the information and 
documents entrusted to it. It is first and foremost a depositary, like a notary 
responsible for the safe custody of documents or information whose 
preservation is important. But that responsibility is fulfilled only if the 
information is so ordered that it can be retrieved and used at a moment’s 
notice. It must therefore be sorted under appropriate headings and sub
headings and analysed, for although the Agency is probably required to 
record all the relevant information it receives, it must certainly not regard 
all information as equally important and credit-worthy. So each item of 
information must be critically examined, and assessed on its own merits 
and with reference to its source, using methods that meet the most rigorous 
standards of research.

Thus the growing volume of information has to be properly filed. This is 
much more difficult than it may seem, because many persons may have the 
same name, which may be spelt in several different ways,39 even for one and 
the same person. There may be changes of identity, transcription mistakes, 
vague or inaccurate information by prisoners of war, and especially by fami
lies, and so on.
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The Agency is also an intermediary between the belligerents and will send 
to the captives’ power of origin -  or, in the case of prisoners of war, to the 
power in whose forces they were serving when captured -  all the information 
that it has to communicate.

In principle, information on prisoners of war is sent on automatically,40 in 
accordance with Article 123 of the Third Convention:

The function of the Agency shall be to collect all the information it may obtain 
through official or private channels respecting prisoners of war, and to transm it it 
as rapidly as possible to the country of origin of the prisoners of war or to the 
Power on which they depend.

Information relating to civilian captives must also be transmitted, except 
where it could harm the person in custody or his or her family. The opinion 
of the persons concerned on this point is to be considered as decisive.41 
Article 140 of the Fourth Convention states:

The function of the Agency shall be to collect all information ... which it may 
obtain through official or private channels and to transm it it as rapidly as possible 
to the countries of origin or of residence of the persons concerned, except in cases 
where such transmissions might be detrimental to the persons whom the said 
information concerns, or to their relatives.

The Agency will also forward legal documents, especially wills and powers of 
attorney made out by or intended for prisoners of war and civilian in
ternees.42

It may also be requested to forward articles found on dead combatants to 
the rightful authority or person, such as one half of the double identity disc, 
last wills or other documents of importance to the next of kin, money and all 
objects of intrinsic or sentimental value; the same applies for personal valu
ables, sums in currencies other than that of the detaining power and docu
ments of importance to the next of kin that are left by prisoners of war or 
civilian internees who have been repatriated or released, or who have escaped 
or died in captivity.43

The Agency is required to keep a duplicate of medical certificates and state
ments issued to prisoners of war and civilian internees that give particulars of 
medical treatment they have received.44 The information in these documents 
must never be passed on to the captives’ power of origin unless the Agency is 
satisfied that the confidential character of the medical data will be preserved.

As regards correspondence of prisoners of war and civilian internees, the 
Geneva Conventions merely state that cards and letters sent by or to prison
ers must be conveyed by the most rapid method.45 The Conventions do not 
specify by what channel these messages will reach their destination. In the 
past the belligerents often relied on the help of a neutral state’s postal ser
vices,46 but there is nothing to stop them from enlisting the services of the 
Central Tracing Agency for that purpose. After the conflict of December 
1971 between India and Pakistan, for instance, the Agency forwarded 
fifteen million family messages to and from prisoners of war. Japan Airlines
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transported the Agency mail bags free of charge between Bangladesh, India 
and Pakistan.47

Correspondence, relief consignments and authorized remittances of money 
addressed to prisoners of war or civilian internees or dispatched by them 
through the post office, either direct or via a national information bureau 
and the Central Agency, are exempt from any postal dues, both in the coun
tries of origin and destination and in intermediate countries.48

The Agency does not, however, confine itself to receiving, centralizing and 
transmitting information communicated to it, but often has to make its own 
enquiries to find out the information it is asked for. It receives countless 
requests from authorities, relief societies, prisoners’ families and sometimes 
the prisoners themselves. Some of these are for news of missing persons, and 
it is these which normally need the most prolonged and difficult investigation. 
This has already been discussed above.49

Other requests are for news of prisoners of whom nothing has been heard 
since their capture was announced, who do not write home, or are wounded 
or sick. Prisoners in their turn may ask for news of their next of kin, esp
ecially those who have been uprooted by the fighting and compelled to join 
the flood of refugees. Prisoners or their next of kin may apply for various 
documents, such as duplicate identity cards that will enable captured medical 
personnel to prove that they belong to the medical services and be treated 
accordingly, or powers of attorney, contracts, wills, business papers, pay 
allotments, and so forth.

These requests cover practically every aspect of the lives of prisoners and 
their families. Each has to be dealt with individually, according to the indi
vidual circumstances, but they do have some features in common.

The first step, of course, is to look through the Agency’s card index or 
archives to see whether they contain the desired information. Despite comput
erization, this often means long and detailed research, trying to track down 
any data on file that might match the enquiry, identifying transcription mis
takes and assessing information that does not tally or is contradictory, etc.50 It 
is painstaking work calling for scrupulous care and accuracy, in which the 
Central Tracing Agency’s astonishing skill in establishing hitherto unsuspected 
connections has enabled it to clear up some seemingly hopeless cases.51

If the Agency does not have the information required, or if its information 
is too old or unreliable, it will have to open an enquiry. The process starts 
when an approach is made to national information bureaux. Article 122, 
paragraph 7, of the Third Convention states:

The Information Bureau shall also be responsible for replying to all enquiries sent 
to it concerning prisoners of war, including those who have died in captivity; it 
will make any enquiries necessary to obtain the information which is asked for if 
this is not in its possession.

Article 137 of the Fourth Convention provides that: ‘The Bureaux shall reply 
to all enquiries which may be received regarding protected persons.’
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In theory, therefore, the Agency could confine itself to contacting the 
national information bureaux and leaving them to track down any informa
tion not in their possession. In fact, however, it often has to contact numer
ous other potential sources as well, such as National Red Cross or Red 
Crescent Societies, commanders in charge of prisoner-of-war or civilian 
internee camps, prison governors or hospital directors, town halls and muni
cipalities, prisoners’ representatives or internee committees, fellow soldiers 
and fellow prisoners, and innumerable governmental or local authorities. In 
countries where there is an ICRC delegation the Agency can naturally rely on 
the services of its parent institution, the ICRC. In some cases it sets up its 
own tracing offices in the belligerent countries.

Many of these enquiries take a long time, always longer than expected, 
and call for infinite patience. Agency officials must be extremely circum
spect, lest they arouse suspicion or endanger protected persons or 
their families; conscientious, for exact, reliable data comes only from 
scientifically meticulous research; and as ingenious as Sherlock Holmes 
himself. The Agency’s principles do not vary -  they are the standard prin
ciples of the entire Red Cross -  but no two situations, no two personal 
tragedies that the Agency has to deal with are alike. Each has to be handled 
differently.52 If there ever was a job calling for initiative and resourceful
ness, this is it!

Rather than attempt to give a general account of activities that defy catego
rization, 1 would ask the reader’s indulgence if for once I relate how a case I 
witnessed was resolved.

The tracing request came from a Palestinian detainee interned in Kfar Yona 
prison in Israel. Selim53 left the West Bank long before the Israeli occupation, 
spent some years in the Federal Republic of Germany, and married a young 
German woman there with whom he had a son. In 1970 he came to visit his 
parents and was arrested on leaving the plane. He then spent more than a 
year in prison without a single visit from his parents, who were angry with 
him for going abroad without their permission. He had sent several messages 
to his wife but had no reply. The poor man was desperate and felt aban
doned by everybody.

An enquiry was sent to the German Red Cross, enclosing a note sup
plied by the prisoner, Selim, and giving his wife’s name and address. It did not 
help. She still could not be found, and even the village in which she was 
said to live could not be identified. Exhaustive enquiries undertaken by the 
Ministry of the Interior and the postal authorities gave no clue to her where
abouts.

The ICRC delegate started again from scratch. He discovered that Selim 
was illiterate, a fact he had carefully concealed. The precious note on which 
all the previous enquiries were based had been returned by the German Red 
Cross. It was found to have been dictated by the prisoner to a cell-mate, who 
knew no German and had used English phonetic spelling to write out the 
name and address Selim had given him. It was not at all certain that Selim
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could produce a more reliable version from memory. He remembered his 
wife’s first name and maiden name, but his memory of place names had faded 
with time. The less he felt he could rely on his memory the more he pinned 
his faith to the note bearing his wife’s name and address, which for him 
became almost a talisman.

The ICRC delegate, relying entirely on Selim’s pronunciation and noting 
each time he hesitated, made a list of about twenty possible spellings of the 
very long and complicated name of the village in which Selim’s wife was sup
posed to live. He then addressed an envelope for each possible variation of 
the spelling, wrote a letter to Selim’s wife, made twenty or so photocopies of 
it, one for each envelope, and sent them all off by post.

Ten days later the delegate received a long letter on pink paper, in which 
Selim’s young wife gave moving expression to her despair since her husband’s 
departure and said how very happy she was to know he was alive, though 
sad to hear that he was in prison. She enclosed a long message to her 
husband together with photographs of herself and their little son. The dele
gate lost no time in handing these precious papers, as required by the current 
regulations, to the prison authorities for delivery to Selim.

A few days later the ICRC delegate visited Kfar Yona prison, and on 
asking to see him again found that, as he had feared, Selim did not know 
what was in the treasured letter. None of his fellow prisoners understood 
German, and he had been too reserved or too afraid to ask the prison gover
nor. So it was the delegate who read out the long-awaited message and took 
down Selim’s reply.

This is a good example of the unforeseeable difficulties that crop up, but it 
was really a very simple case because Selim’s young wife had never changed 
her address. The difficulties are a hundred times worse when attempting to 
trace people uprooted by war and transformed into refugees crowding the 
roads. For each case submitted to it the Agency then has to make one enquiry 
after another, perhaps in several different countries, using contradictory 
scraps of information to follow stage by stage the haphazard route that the 
fortunes of war have driven these unfortunate people to take. Contact 
between members of a family scattered to the four winds by war, captivity 
and mass migration is often only restored when two convergent tracing 
requests from different members of the family come to be filed together in the 
Central Tracing Agency’s card index.

This shows how useful it is to have an Agency in a neutral country where 
all tracing requests can converge, and how essential it is for this Agency to be 
the only one of its kind.

Not only does war tear people apart, it also shifts borders. As a result 
many prisoners of war cannot go home after their release because their 
country no longer exists, is under foreign occupation or is in turmoil for 
other reasons. They have to find a host country, but if they have no identity 
papers they cannot comply with the formalities for entry to a country of 
asylum. Other prisoners sent away to distant lands can only return home via
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other countries, but have no identity papers and therefore cannot travel. Can 
the ICRC come to their aid?

The initiative to help former prisoners of war who had been deprived of 
any identity document was first taken by the ICRC at the end of the First 
World War. The governments of Austria and Hungary, which were not then 
represented in Vladivostok, asked the ICRC delegation in the Far East to 
issue identity documents to enable former Austro-Hungarian prisoners of war 
deported to eastern Siberia to embark for Europe.54

This situation might still have been thought exceptional at the end of the 
First World War, but was no longer so at the end of the Second. There were 
then millions of displaced persons -  prisoners of war, internees, deportees 
and refugees -  and tens of thousands of persons who could not go back to 
their own country. In February 1945, therefore, the ICRC created the travel 
document which is still in use today.

The document is intended for displaced persons, stateless persons and 
refugees who, for lack of proper identity papers, can neither return to their 
country of origin or usual residence, nor travel to a country of their choice 
willing to grant them asylum. It is issued on the basis of the applicant’s state
ments or of such documents as he or she can produce. Unlike an official doc
ument issued by a government authority and attesting to the bearer’s identity, 
it is therefore not an authentic identity document, and the ICRC cannot guar
antee that the information shown on it is correct.55

The document is nevertheless extremely useful. It provides the holder with 
a piece of paper on which the authorities of the host country, and where nec
essary the countries of departure and transit, can stamp the entry and exit 
visas without which the country of his or her choice could not be reached.

The ICRC travel document is not governed by any international conven
tion, but was introduced by virtue of the ICRC’s universally recognized right 
of humanitarian initiative. It is also sanctioned by widespread practice, for it 
has over the years been stamped by the authorities of eighty-nine states and 
territories, testifying to their acceptance of it. Since 1945, more than half a 
million displaced or stateless persons and refugees have been able to travel to 
the country of their choice thanks to an ICRC travel document.56

The work of the Central Tracing Agency does not cease with the end of 
hostilities, or even the return of peace. In the course of its various activities 
the Agency accumulates an enormous mass of information and documents 
that mostly cannot be found anywhere else. Often former military and civil
ian prisoners, their dependants or other rightful claimants apply to it for the 
information and documents they need to obtain an indemnity, a pension or 
any other form of compensation.

If it has the requested information, the Agency accordingly issues attesta
tions of captivity, illness, injury, admission to hospital, and death. When it is 
not entitled to issue a particular document, such as a death certificate, it can 
pass on its information to an authority empowered to do so, for example a 
registrar of births, marriages and deaths in the country concerned.
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This activity is not governed by any special provision of the Geneva 
Conventions, but is obviously a normal corollary of the tasks they assign to 
the Central Tracing Agency.

In fact, the Agency is still often asked to give information or issue 
certificates in connection with the Second World War and subsequent 
conflicts. Over the years, however, the number of enquiries and requests 
arising from the First World War has dwindled, and generally speaking they 
are now only of historical interest.57

To sum up, it is clear that the Geneva Conventions, taking account of the 
experience acquired in two world wars, have prescribed simple, efficient and 
practical arrangements to rescue prisoners of war and civilian detainees from 
the isolation and oblivion that has been the lot of captives since time 
immemorial. The Central Tracing Agency is a vital part of these arrange
ments, for it has to collect, centralize, preserve and transmit the information 
specified by the Conventions.

These arrangements, however, apply ipso jure only to international armed 
conflicts. In spite of the grim record of the Spanish Civil War and the obvious 
humanitarian value of all means of rescuing prisoners from their isolation 
and allaying their families’ anguish, Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions does 
not contain any special provision for identifying captives and passing on 
family messages in non-international armed conflicts.

The Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law should have filled this gap, but did so only 
to a very limited extent.

Article 5, paragraph 2, of Protocol II provides that persons deprived of 
their liberty shall be allowed to send and receive letters and cards, the 
number of which may be limited by the detaining authority if it deems nec
essary. The effect of this obligation, however, is greatly restricted by the fact 
that the persons responsible for the internment or detention of persons 
deprived of their liberty are required to respect these provisions only ‘within 
the limits of their capabilities’.

The ICRC had included in draft Protocol II provisions for the registration 
and transmission of information on the prisoners and the dead, and had 
offered the co-operation of the Central Tracing Agency in communicating 
this information to the parties to conflict.58 Nobody questioned the humani
tarian value of these provisions, but unfortunately they were dropped when 
Protocol II was submitted to the Plenary Meeting of the Diplomatic 
Conference.59

Nevertheless it should not be concluded that the belligerents are free to act 
as they please in this respect, for Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions stipulates 
that:

Persons taking no active part in the hostilities, including members of armed forces 
who have laid down their arms and those placed hors de  c o m b a t by sickness,



Registering PO W s and Restoring Family Ties 5 7 1

wounds, detention or any other cause, shall in all circumstances be treated
hum anely__

Article 4 of Protocol II confirms this principle no less clearly. Prolonged 
refusal to provide near relatives with any information on persons who are 
deprived of their liberty or dead, or with any correspondence or communica
tion between a prisoner and his or her family, is unquestionably a kind of 
mental torture and is utterly incompatible with that obligation.

Furthermore, like the United Nations General Assembly60 the Diplomatic 
Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of International 
Humanitarian Law unhesitatingly and unreservedly confirmed ‘the right of 
families to know the fate of their relatives’.61 It is beyond all doubt that a 
humanitarian principle so fundamental and so clearly reaffirmed as this one 
does apply to all armed conflicts, whether international or non-international.

Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions also invites parties to a conflict to bring 
into force, by means of special agreements, all or part of the other provisions 
of the Geneva Conventions, and authorizes the ICRC to offer its services to 
them.

These provisions, and the ICRC’s right of humanitarian initiative, are the 
grounds on which it may offer its services and those of the Central Tracing 
Agency in internal conflicts so as to facilitate the exchange of family messages 
and the transmission of information on persons deprived of their liberty or 
dead.

Practice confirms these conclusions. In the civil war in Chad and the 
conflicts in Nicaragua and El Salvador the ICRC offered its services and those 
of the Central Tracing Agency to facilitate the registration of captives and the 
transmission of family messages. With the consent of the detaining author
ities, ICRC delegates themselves registered prisoners when visiting places of 
detention. During these visits they also delivered family messages to prisoners 
and collected their messages to their families.62

The provisions of the 1949 Conventions governing tracing activities on 
behalf of prisoners of war and civilian detainees are clear and not of a nature 
to conflict with military necessity. It might therefore be hoped that they 
would be fairly easy to apply. Unfortunately this has not always been the 
case.

Although capture cards, lists of prisoners and family messages have indeed 
reached their destination much more quickly in many conflicts since 1949 
than they did before, mainly because they were sent by air or by telex and 
computer, there have been serious difficulties in other conflicts.

Some were due to a lack of qualified personnel and suitable equipment. In 
many cases the belligerents did not even have the most elementary form of 
the national information bureaux prescribed by the Geneva Conventions, and 
could not open one for want of the requisite material and above all human
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resources. This was a tremendous handicap, for the national bureaux are the 
Central Tracing Agency’s natural counterparts. They are also the channels 
through which the Agency receives the official information the belligerents 
are required to give it. Without those bureaux the Agency is, so to speak, 
blind and deaf.

To overcome this difficulty, the Agency had to take over more and more of 
the work normally assigned to the national information bureaux. With the 
consent of the competent authorities it set up tracing offices in most of the 
belligerent countries, and in many cases even assumed the task of registering 
prisoners of war and civilian internees, and collecting and distributing family 
messages. By doing so it certainly rescued countless war victims from their 
isolation and eased their anxiety, and that is the main thing; but it meant 
that people have tended to confuse the work of the Central Tracing Agency 
with that of the national information bureaux. This may in the long run have 
serious disadvantages.

Other difficulties were caused by deliberate disregard for the relevant pro
visions, as when certain belligerents refused to disclose the number and iden
tity of prisoners captured by their armed forces, and either absolutely 
prohibited the transmission of family messages or made them subject to polit
ical conditions completely alien to the letter and spirit of the Geneva 
Conventions.

The ICRC’s work was particularly severely impaired in three such cases:

•  After sending the ICRC two lists of prisoners in August and September 
1950, bearing in all 110 names, the North Korean authorities ceased to 
give any particulars of the prisoners captured by their armed forces and 
did not reply to the Agency’s requests. The ICRC was therefore unable to 
answer the many requests for information that were addressed to it. 
Conversely, the United Nations Command regularly sent the ICRC full 
lists and capture cards for its Korean and Chinese prisoners of war.63

•  In the Vietnam war the Democratic Republic of Vietnam refused to notify 
the identity of American and Vietnamese prisoners captured by the North 
Vietnamese forces or their allies. The authorities in Saigon did send the 
ICRC lists of prisoners captured by the American or South Vietnamese 
forces, but they reached the ICRC only after interminable delays and were 
invariably incomplete. Thus the ICRC never had more than fragmentary 
information on prisoners held south of the 17th parallel, and no informa
tion at all on prisoners held north of that line.64

•  In the October 1973 war the Syrian Arab Republic refused to inform the 
ICRC of the number and identity of the Israeli prisoners captured by its 
armed forces. It was not until 28 February 1974 that a list of names of 
these prisoners was sent to the ICRC, more than four months after the 
cease-fire ordered by the United Nations Security Council.65

These were obviously flagrant breaches of the Conventions. They flouted the 
ICRC’s prerogatives and prevented it from fulfilling its mandate, and were an
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implicit and inexcusable form of blackmail placing the prisoners’ future at 
stake.

The sole purpose of all the Central Tracing Agency’s activities for military 
and civilian prisoners in enemy hands, and for their families, is to alleviate 
the mental suffering caused by separation and captivity. To a prisoner far 
from home in hostile surroundings, or a family devastated by the news that 
father, husband or son has been reported missing in action, a name on a list 
of prisoners, or a capture card or family message, brings mental solace as 
great, in its way, as the physical relief a medical officer brings to a wounded 
man on the battlefield.66 From this point of view all the Central Tracing 
Agency’s activities can be regarded as a form of assistance to captives and 
their families.

But at the same time, all the Agency’s activities are designed to provide 
protection. First of all, they protect against the loss of identity, the demoral
ization and insidious lapse into anonymous oblivion that all too often accom
pany captivity and are the first stages of a dehumanization process to which 
innumerable victims have borne witness. By giving prisoners back their 
names and identity as individual human beings, and restoring at least a 
minimum of communication for them with the outside world and people near 
and dear to them, the Agency is helping to protect their personality and 
human dignity.

Its activities are also a form of protection against violence and arbitrary 
treatment. Registering a captive will not protect him from all the iniquities of 
a cynical adversary, but a prisoner whose identity is known outside the 
prison camp is in less danger than one who is not known to exist and who 
the detaining authority can always claim was killed in action. In this respect, 
for each prisoner to have a ‘duplicate’ in the Central Tracing Agency’s card 
indexes, where all his or her movements, transfers and changes of status are 
recorded, is undoubtedly a valuable insurance policy against arbitrary treat
ment and the threat of an unmarked grave.67 It is also a precious guarantee 
that those prisoners will not be forgotten when the time for repatriation 
comes. Registration is the first stage of the protection that the ICRC can give 
captives, for it can only protect people it knows.

This explains why the Geneva Conventions not only stipulate that all pris
oners must be enabled to announce that they are still alive by sending their 
respective family and the Central Tracing Agency a capture card on arrival at 
a camp and whenever they are transferred elsewhere, but also require the 
detaining power to inform the power on which the prisoners depend of their 
name and other particulars establishing their identity.68 In giving this inform
ation the detaining authority recognizes to some extent its responsibility 
towards its captured enemies.69

Experience shows that the prisoners themselves are fully aware of the pro
tection they derive from being registered by an external neutral witness. This
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is clear from the Agency’s archives. They contain humble evidence of the 
wealth of ingenuity expended by captives to make themselves known, such as 
the empty cigarette packet bearing the names and home addresses of Italian 
prisoners who, at an obscure station, pushed it through a chink in the railway 
wagon that was carrying them away into the unknown.70

Protection and assistance; these two facets of ICRC action are intimately 
associated in the Central Tracing Agency’s activities. They are more tightly 
intertwined than the tendrils of the vine, for they are not two separate activi
ties that can be combined and separated at will, but a single activity with a 
dual aim. Registration, capture cards, and family messages bringing long- 
awaited consolation to next of kin are also a form of protection, for they are 
proof that the individuals concerned are prisoners in the hands of an enemy 
which may therefore be held accountable for them. There is perhaps no other 
activity that so clearly demonstrates the fundamental unity of humanitarian 
work, and the utter futility of attempts to divide ICRC activities into two 
separate categories.
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VISITS TO PLACES OF DETENTION

I was sick, and ye visited me.
I was in prison and ye came 
unto me.
St M atthew , xxv, 36.

1. Introduction

Visits to places of detention are undoubtedly the most important of all the 
International Committee’s activities, for in this way it establishes direct, per
sonal contact with the captives it is mandated to protect. All its other activi
ties on behalf of detainees depend on this one. It is generally by visiting places 
of detention that ICRC delegates can complete lists of prisoners and are most 
likely to pick up the trail of missing persons; and all ICRC relief operations 
begin by enquiring into captives’ needs and end by monitoring distributions. 
Only by visiting places of detention can the ICRC get the firsthand informa
tion it needs to make suitable representations and inform governments about 
the living conditions and treatment of their nationals there.1 Visits to places 
of detention are the cornerstone of the ICRC’s protection of prisoners.

Every one of the ICRC’s Annual Reports mentions the year’s visits to 
places of detention in various countries, but the Committee has rarely 
described the procedure of its visits and the conditions that must be met. 
Does that mean that no comment is necessary, and that the term ‘visits to 
places of detention’ is self-explanatory? Certainly not. Every delegate who 
has had the heavy responsibility of presenting the ICRC’s offers of services, 
or of making the first visit to a place of detention, has seen the detaining 
authorities’ surprise on hearing how the visits were to be carried out, espe
cially when the delegate asked to be able to speak in private with the prison
ers of his or her free choice. The general public is no better informed than 
governments. As for the captives, they are usually torn between distrust and 
disbelief when they meet for the first time this foreign visitor, this civilian 
who seems to have come straight from a world as remote to them as another 
planet -  a world at peace.

The subject of ICRC visits to places of detention therefore deserves thor
ough consideration. For clarity’s sake I shall deal with it under the following 
headings:

•  the legal basis for visits to places of detention;
•  the purpose of visits;
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•  the visiting procedure;
•  the preparation of reports on visits; 
e the addressees of reports on visits;
•  the use of reports on visits; ^
•  the categories of prisoners whom delegates are authorized to meet.

In a concluding section I shall try to show the main developments in ICRC 
policy and practice on this subject since the Second World War.

The legal basis and operational principles for visits to prisoner-of-war camps 
are the same as for visits to civilian internee camps. Visits to one or the other 
follow the same procedure; reports have the same basic structure, and are 
circulated in accordance with the same principles. Both kinds of camp can 
therefore be dealt with in a single chapter by taking visits to prisoner-of-war 
camps as the model and mentioning at the end of each section any specific 
considerations to be taken into account for civilian internee camps.

2. The legal bases for visits to places of detention

The International Committee’s first visits to prisoner-of-war camps were 
made in the winter of 1914-15, on its own initiative and after obtaining the 
consent of the governments concerned. On that basis it continued to make 
such visits throughout the First World War.2

It had hoped that by acknowledging the ICRC’s right to appoint special 
missions to visit prisoner-of-war camps, the Diplomatic Conference of 1929 
would enshrine that initiative in positive law. That hope was disappointed. 
Under the terms of Article 86 of the 1929 Geneva Convention on prisoners of 
war, the Conference recognized the right of representatives of the Protecting 
Powers to proceed to any place where prisoners of war were interned and to 
hold conversation with prisoners, as a general rule without witnesses. It did 
not see any need to add a similar provision in favour of ICRC delegates.3

So the ICRC was again acting on the strength of its right of humanitarian 
initiative, and subject to the prior consent of the belligerents concerned, when 
it instructed its delegates to visit prisoner-of-war and civilian internee camps 
in the Second World War. This did not prevent it from developing such work 
to an extent hitherto unknown.4

Its legal right to do so was, however, uncertain. This was a great disadvan
tage, if only because the detaining authority could at any moment challenge 
the facilities granted to the ICRC. The 1949 Diplomatic Conference therefore 
readily agreed to insert in the Third and Fourth Geneva Conventions provi
sions bringing the prerogatives of ICRC delegates into line with those of rep
resentatives of Protecting Powers. The Conference thereby paid tribute to the 
ICRC’s exercise of its right of initiative throughout two world wars, and gave 
it the firm basis for its future efforts that it had hitherto lacked.
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Visits to prisoners of war by representatives of the Protecting Powers and 
by ICRC delegates are regulated as follows by Article 126 of the Third 
Convention:

Representatives or delegates of the Protecting Powers shall have permission to go 
to all places where prisoners of war may be, particularly to places of detention, 
imprisonment and labour, and shall have access to all premises occupied by 
prisoners of war; they shall also be allowed to go to the places of departure, 
passage and arrival of prisoners who are being transferred. They shall be able to 
interview the prisoners, and in particular the prisoners’ representatives, w ithout 
witnesses, either personally or through an interpreter.

Representatives and delegates of the Protecting Powers shall have full liberty to 
select the places they wish to visit. The duration and frequency of these visits shall 
not be restricted. Visits may not be prohibited except for reasons of imperative 
military necessity, and then only as an exceptional and temporary measure.

The Detaining Power and the Power on which the said prisoners of war depend 
may agree, if necessary, that com patriots of these prisoners of w ar be permitted to 
participate in the visits.

The delegates of the International Committee of the Red Cross shall enjoy the 
same prerogatives. The appointm ent of such delegates shall be submitted to the 
approval of the Power detaining the prisoners of war to be visited.5

These provisions amplify Article 86 of the 1929 Convention in two essential 
respects:
a) They bring the competence and prerogatives of ICRC delegates strictly 

into line with those of representatives of Protecting Powers.
b) They explicitly and unreservedly give representatives of Protecting Powers 

and ICRC delegates the right to speak with the prisoners in private. The 
phrase adopted by the 1929 Conference ‘as a general rule without wit
nesses’, which in the Second World War brought untold suffering to so 
many prisoners of war, particularly those in Japanese hands, was dis
carded without discussion.

Article 126 of the Third Convention met with no opposition at the 1949 
Diplomatic Conference. It reflects the practice in the Second World War of 
the Protecting Powers and the International Committee in countries in which 
the 1929 Convention was applicable. It should therefore also be interpreted 
in the light of that practice.

Article 143 of the Fourth Convention regulates in identical terms visits to 
camps and other places of detention in which civilian prisoners are interned.6 
Moreover, Article 76 of the Fourth Convention explicitly confers on repre
sentatives of the Protecting Powers and ICRC delegates the right to visit civil
ians who are accused of or have been sentenced for an offence.

These provisions call for little comment,7 but it is worth mentioning three 
points which make clear the respective obligations of the detaining power 
and the ICRC. They are as follows:
a) The International Committee must request the detaining power’s approval 

of the appointment of delegates who are to visit camps for prisoners of
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war or civilian internees. This provision is in accordance with international 
usage and ICRC practice. It allows the detaining power to object to the ap
pointment of a delegate whom it has good reason to reject, but not to 
refuse systematically delegates nominated by the International Commit
tee, a procedure that would make the above-mentioned articles mean
ingless and would be a manifest breach of the Geneva Conventions.

b) The Conventions require ICRC delegates, just as they require delegates of 
the Protecting Powers, to ask permission to visit places of detention; but 
they also oblige the detaining power to grant that permission. This is clear 
from Article 126, paragraph 1, of the Third Convention and Article 143 
of the Fourth Convention, which state that ‘Representatives or delegates 
of the Protecting Powers shall have permission ... ’.8

c) Lastly, the reservation relating to military necessity is strictly limited. It 
reads: ‘Visits may not be prohibited except for reasons of imperative mili
tary necessity, and then only as an exceptional and temporary measure’. It 
is for the detaining power to assess the degree of imperative military 
necessity in the situation of the moment, but if it abuses this reservation it 
becomes responsible for the consequences, and may be accused of violat
ing the Geneva Conventions by disregarding the restraints they impose. 
The reservation must be interpreted in the spirit of the rest of the 
Conventions, especially Article 19 of the Third Convention, which re
quires the detaining power to evacuate prisoners of war from the com
bat zone as soon as possible after their capture, and Article 50 thereof, 
which rules that prisoners of war may not be compelled to do any work of 
a military character.9

On the basis of Articles 126 of the Third Convention and 143 of the Fourth
Convention, the International Committee has established three operational
principles which regulate its visits to places of detention and form part of its
instructions to its delegates:

a) The ICRC requests that its delegates be permitted to visit all places o f  
detention o f  prisoners o f  war or civilian detainees, and to meet all persons 
held there.
This requirement is essential, for if the ICRC permitted its delegates to 
visit only certain places of detention chosen by the detaining power, or to 
meet only some of the inmates, it would get only incomplete information 
which might mislead it to sanction conditions in others not visited by its 
delegates, and possibly maltreatment of prisoners its delegates were not 
allowed to meet.

b) The ICRC requests that its delegates be allowed to interview w ithout w it
nesses the prisoners o f  their own free choice.
This requirement is in accordance with regular ICRC practice and with 
the provisions of the above-mentioned Articles 126 and 143.

c) The ICRC requests that its delegates be allowed to visit places o f  deten
tion at regular intervals until the prisoners there are finally released.
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This requirement is self-evident, for the Geneva Conventions are intended 
to protect captives throughout their detention, not momentarily, and the 
only way to give them long-term protection is to make repeated visits. 
Only visits repeated at reasonably short intervals will enable a relationship 
of mutual trust to be established with the detaining authorities and the 
captives. Moreover, without repeated visits there is no certainty that once 
the delegates have left, retaliatory measures will not be taken against 
detainees who have complained of their living conditions. A one-off visit 
would most probably miss essentials.10

These three operational principles are essential conditions without which the 
International Committee will not allow its delegates to visit places in which 
prisoners of war and civilian prisoners are detained, other than in very ex
ceptional circumstances.

The ICRC also requests that its delegates be given a list of names of the 
prisoners they will be visiting, or that they be allowed to compile one during 
their visit. This request is based on the provisions concerning the Central 
Tracing Agency, whose activities are described in the previous chapter.

Lastly, the ICRC requests that its delegates be allowed to distribute relief 
supplies, where necessary, to prisoners and their needy families. This request 
is based on Articles 72 and 125 of the Third Convention and Articles 59, 62, 
76, 108 and 142 of the Fourth Convention. It, too, is self-evident, for the 
purpose of visits to places of detention is not merely to observe and monitor 
conditions of detention but also to improve them whenever necessary. Where 
ICRC delegates find shortcomings that the ICRC itself could remedy by 
sending relief supplies, it would be absurd for the detaining power to object 
to such assistance being sent.11

Articles 126 of the Third Convention and 143 of the Fourth Convention are 
immediately applicable only to international armed conflicts.

Unless there has been a recognition of belligerency or a special agreement 
between the parties to conflict on ICRC visits, the only provisions that are 
immediately applicable to internal conflicts are Article 3 common to all four 
Geneva Conventions and, in some cases, Protocol II additional thereto.

However, although Article 3 stipulates that ‘members of armed forces who 
have laid down their arms and those placed hors de combat by sickness, 
wounds, detention, or any other cause shall in all circumstances be treated 
humanely’, it does not contain any special provision requiring that ICRC del
egates be given access to places where prisoners are held.12

Consequently the belligerents, arguing that there was nothing in the 
Conventions requiring them to allow delegates of the ICRC or any other 
impartial humanitarian institution to visit places of detention controlled by 
them, often forbade any such visits, thus depriving prisoners of much of the 
protection to which they are entitled under Article 3.



Visits to Places o f  Detention 5 8 5

This was unsatisfactory, especially when the captured combatants were 
carrying arms openly and complied with the other conditions of Article 4, 
paragraph 2, of the Third Convention. The Twenty-first International 
Conference of the Red Cross, held in Istanbul in 1969, therefore declared 
that:

com batants and members of resistance movements who participate in non
international armed conflicts and who conform to the provisions of Article 4 of 
the Third Geneva Convention of 12 August 1949 should when captured be 
protected against any inhumanity and brutality and receive treatm ent similar to 
that which that Convention lays down for prisoners of w ar.13

The Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law applicable in Armed Conflicts should there
fore have regulated this matter. It did not do so.

In view of the reservations that transpired at the Conferences of 
Government Experts meeting in Geneva in 1971 and 1972, the ICRC submit
ted to the Diplomatic Conference a provision of very limited scope that did 
not go so far as the opinion expressed by the Red Cross Conference at 
Istanbul. Article 8, paragraph 5, of draft Protocol II read:

Subject to temporary and exceptional measures, the parties to the conflict shall 
endeavour to facilitate visits to the persons referred to in paragraph 1 by an 
impartial humanitarian body such as the International Committee of the Red 
Cross.14

Although this draft article was little more than a recommendation, it met the 
same fate as all the provisions for the implementation of Protocol II: the 
plenary Conference made a clean sweep of them all.15

Failing a recognition of belligerency or a special agreement between the 
belligerents concerned, the only provision in the Conventions that applies 
with regard to visits in the case of non-international armed conflicts is still 
Article 3, paragraph 2, of the 1949 Conventions: ‘An impartial humanitarian 
body, such as the International Committee of the Red Cross, may offer its 
services to the Parties to the conflict.’ The ICRC may therefore propose, on 
the basis of this provision, the competences granted to it by the Statutes of 
the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement, and the fundamen
tal principle of humanity, that its delegates be allowed by the belligerents to 
visit the prisoners in their hands. The belligerents, however, are under no 
obligation to accept that proposal, as the ICRC itself agrees:

This obligation by States to grant the ICRC access to prisoners of war and civilian 
detainees exists, however, only in international conflicts. In civil wars, internal 
disorders or tensions, such ICRC visits are permitted only as a concession and 
subject to a d  hoc  agreements with the detaining authority.16

Thus, if there has been no recognition of belligerency or ad hoc agreement in 
a non-international armed conflict, the belligerents are under no obligation to 
allow ICRC delegates to visit places where captives are held. If they do allow
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such visits it will be only as a voluntary concession, reflecting a relationship 
of mutual trust. The question of the procedure for visits to places of deten
tion in a non-international conflict will then arise.

This matter is not regulated by the Geneva Conventions, so to avoid 
difficulties during the visits it will be advisable to fix the procedure for them 
in advance by concluding agreements with the detaining authorities. The 
ICRC will therefore have to negotiate with each party concerned, in an 
atmosphere of mutual respect, a procedure acceptable to the belligerents and 
to itself.

For a long time the ICRC’s attitude in these negotiations reflected an 
empirical approach: the Committee did what it could to get permission for its 
delegates to work as freely as possible in the particular circumstances of each 
case, but did not set minimum conditions in advance for carrying out the 
visits.

This pragmatic approach had its drawbacks, as it could lead the ICRC to 
submit in some cases to conditions that it rejected in others. To avoid arbi
trary decisions the ICRC therefore found it necessary to lay down guidelines 
applicable not only to all non-international armed conflicts but also to inter
nal disturbances and tension.

There are few questions that the ICRC has studied as thoroughly.
The conclusion was that the only possible operational principles in such 

circumstances were those derived from the Geneva Conventions:

•  Its delegates must have access to all places of detention and be allowed to 
meet all prisoners therein.

•  They must be allowed to converse freely and without witnesses with any 
prisoners of their choice.

•  They must be allowed to make return visits as and when needed to places 
of detention.17

The ICRC consequently applies those same operational principles to all 
conflicts and all categories of prisoners.

This is not surprising, for the principles and rules established in response 
to international armed conflicts are always valuable as examples in internal 
conflicts, which, as already stated, are still largely regulated on the 
international plane by provisions transposed from the law of international 
armed conflicts. Besides, the three principles mentioned above are not 
arbitrary, but follow from the aims envisaged and the very nature of this 
activity.

Some observers may object that by invoking the same operational prin
ciples in different situations, the ICRC is disregarding the difference between 
the law applicable to international armed conflicts and the law governing 
internal conflicts.

This objection is unfounded. Whereas the ICRC does consider that the 
principles -  which derive from the Geneva Conventions -  apply fully to inter
national armed conflicts, in non-international armed conflicts they serve as a
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basis for negotiated agreements with the warring parties, and therefore rank 
as proposals.

They are incorporated accordingly in the ICRC’s directions to its delegates 
and in the draft agreements they are instructed to submit to the competent 
authorities.18

*

Both in international and internal armed conflicts, the detaining authorities 
may be somewhat reluctant to apply the ICRC’s operational principles.

What they most strongly oppose is interviews without witnesses. At the 
1929 Diplomatic Conference, for example, some government representatives 
voiced their fears, in suitably quavering tones, that the interviews might be 
used for espionage purposes.19 This indeed is the usual pretext on which 
ICRC delegates are refused permission to converse freely with captives. It is 
appallingly absurd, for obviously a detaining power does all it can to prevent 
prisoners from collecting information on what goes on outside the camps, if 
only to prevent their reporting on it if they escape to their own lines, and 
whatever intelligence they may be able to pick up before capture is out of 
date long before they are put in a camp. Moreover, for there to be any danger 
of spying there would have to be active collusion by the delegates of the 
Protecting Powers or of the ICRC, and a knowledge of military matters 
which those delegates do not have. The real reason for the authorities’ refusal 
is quite different. They are afraid the prisoners will tell the unpalatable truth 
about the conditions in which they are detained and the interrogations they 
have undergone. In practice it is always where the Geneva Conventions are 
least respected that the detaining authorities most strongly oppose the princi
ple of interviews without witnesses.

For reasons of expediency20 and after lengthy discussion the 1929 
Conference finally adopted the phrase ‘as a general rule without witnesses’. 
Notoriously, this restriction led to serious abuses. In Japan, for example, the 
ICRC delegates were always accompanied by Japanese officers, and were 
sometimes brought face to face with prisoners of war who had been forbid
den to say a word or make the slightest movement. This made a grim travesty 
of the ICRC visit.21

The 1949 Diplomatic Conference took a firmer line. It maintained that the 
right of visiting delegates to interview without witnesses any prisoners they 
might choose was not subject to any reservation or restriction whatsoever.22

Although the provisions of the 1949 Conventions are crystal clear it may 
still happen, even in an international armed conflict, that ICRC delegates are 
authorized to visit prisoner-of-war or civilian internee camps but forbidden 
to converse freely with the captives there.

The ICRC is then on the horns of a dilemma.23 Either it does not allow its 
delegates to visit prisoners on conditions contrary to those prescribed in the 
Conventions, in which case it deprives the captives of any humanitarian help
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it might well be able to give, or it accepts the detaining power’s conditions, 
thereby endorsing a breach of the Conventions.

Any such situation must be considered on its merits, weighing the immedi
ate interests of the captives against the long-term interests of war victims. 
There are, however, six good reasons why the ICRC should refuse any such 
concession:

a) If the ICRC permits its delegates to visit prisoner-of-war or civilian 
internee camps where they are not allowed to interview any prisoners they 
wish in private, it puts the prisoners in the awkward and indeed in
humane situation of being unable to talk freely without risking reprisals.

b) The delegates cannot reach impartial conclusions, because the detaining 
authorities will be free to put their own case whereas the prisoners will 
not be able to talk freely.24

c) If the delegates cannot interview the prisoners without witnesses, they 
may easily overlook serious abuses which they will appear to countenance 
by their mere presence, and attempts at ‘window-dressing’ or more elabo
rate deceit can never be entirely ruled out.

d) In its dealings with a particular state the ICRC should not renounce a 
right which is granted to it by the international community.

e) The ICRC could not possibly renounce this right in its relations with one 
of the belligerents without violating the principle of impartiality.

f) The ICRC must take care not to create any precedent that would weaken 
the authority of the Geneva Conventions or restrict their scope.

Thus in all situations in which the Geneva Conventions are applicable, it 
appears consonant with international humanitarian law and with the long
term interests of protected persons that unless the conditions set out in those 
Conventions are met, the ICRC should not permit its delegates to visit pris
oner of war or civilian internee camps. In my opinion the ICRC should not 
deviate from its operational principles, which are based on the Conventions 
themselves. If it must do so, then this should be only in the most exceptional 
circumstances.

This policy has the advantage of clarity. It means that the detaining power 
must either allow ICRC visits to prisoners to be conducted in accordance 
with the relevant provisions, or take sole responsibility for rejecting a moni
toring procedure instituted by the Conventions.

The problem becomes more sensitive in non-international armed conflicts 
because neither Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions nor Protocol II lay down 
the conditions in which visits to places of detention in such conflicts must be 
conducted. Since there is no obligation in such conflicts to allow ICRC dele
gates to visit prisoners, each party may subject such visits to whatever condi
tions it pleases without violating the Conventions, since they are silent in this 
respect.

Conversely, the ICRC is clearly not bound to submit to requirements that 
would prejudice the humanitarian character and credibility of its opera
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tions.25 Besides, the first three of the above arguments apply to internal 
conflicts just as much as to international conflicts.

In either kind of conflict, visiting delegates who are not allowed to inter
view prisoners without witnesses put those prisoners in a difficult situation, 
indeed, an inhumane one; there can be no guarantee that their conclusions 
are impartial, and there will always be the danger that merely by making the 
visit they will appear to set the seal of approval on abuses and maltreatment 
that have not come to their notice.

It seems to me that these arguments are decisive, and that in internal and 
international conflicts alike the ICRC should not normally permit its dele
gates to visit places of detention unless they are allowed to interview prison
ers there without witnesses. Unless the ICRC can obtain permission for its 
delegates to work in conditions that provide sufficient guarantees, it is prefer
able that they should make no visits, rather than visits that might turn out to 
be of no humanitarian value and whose conclusions would not be worthy of 
belief.

Nevertheless, there are admittedly some exceptional situations in which 
ICRC delegates can give some captives the protection and moral support they 
need merely by noting their identity and the fact that they are held by a par
ticular authority, even if they meet them in the presence of the detaining 
authorities. Obviously, the theoretical conclusions set forth above should not 
prevent ICRC delegates from meeting these prisoners, especially when the 
prisoners’ lives may hang in the balance, as so often happened during the 
Lebanese civil war (1975-90). But it must be clearly understood that these 
are not visits to a place of detention in the usual meaning of the term, and 
will not be the subject of reports such as are routinely made on standard 
visits to places of detention, which the detaining authority could thereafter 
proudly exhibit as good-conduct certificates or as proof that it possesses the 
international status which it claims for itself.26

Politics is the art of the possible, and so, unfortunately, is the conduct of a 
humanitarian operation. Thus, in most of the conflicts whose victims the 
ICRC has tried to protect, it has had to strike a balance between respect for 
its own operational principles and the concessions which it may sometimes 
have to make. In no conflict was this predicament as extreme as in the 
Vietnam War.

In accordance with its usual practice the ICRC asked that its delegates be 
permitted to visit all persons detained because of the hostilities, both north 
and south of the 17th parallel. The Democratic Republic of Vietnam flatly 
refused: the Hanoi authorities claimed that the ICRC’s offers of services were 
inadmissible owing to the origin of the conflict and invoked their reservation 
to Article 85 of the Third Geneva Convention. The National Liberation Front 
gave an equally curt refusal.

The situation was more complex in the areas controlled by the Republic of 
Vietnam. The authorities in Saigon and their American allies classified prison
ers in an excessively complicated way, by their origin and circumstances of
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capture, and this classification determined the extent to which the ICRC 
could take action. Its delegates were permitted in principle to visit prisoner- 
of-war camps and speak in private with any prisoners they wished, but their 
work for civilians held in prisons and ‘re-education centres’ was subject to 
severe restrictions and interviews without witnesses were not allowed there.

Since visits in such circumstances could do little good, the ICRC suspended 
them several times in an effort to get permission for its delegates to work in 
more favourable conditions. But after several months it agreed to resume its 
visits to civilian detainees, on receiving verbal assurances that were subse
quently never honoured.

Finally, in the spring of 1971, the ICRC delegates stationed in Saigon 
asked the ICRC to stop all visits to civilian prisoners until interviews without 
witnesses were authorized. Their request was supported by the ICRC’s 
Delegate-General for Asia and Oceania. The delegates declared that the 
restrictions imposed by the Saigon authorities deprived the visits of any 
humanitarian effect and all too often reduced them to a farce. The visits, they 
pointed out, were pointless and deceptive because they misled the detainees 
into believing that their conditions would be improved; they could moreover 
even endanger detainees who, by making complaints in the presence of the 
detaining authorities, exposed themselves to reprisals that the ICRC could 
do nothing to prevent. Also, the delegates said, their visits could be inter
preted as sanctioning abuses that might be committed without their knowl
edge in the places of detention that they visited.

This protest placed the ICRC in a quandary. It was well aware that 
because it could do nothing to help prisoners held by North Vietnam and the 
National Liberation Front, it was in a weak position vis-à-vis the Saigon 
authorities and the United States government. Also, the ICRC feared that it 
would jeopardize its humanitarian activities for prisoners of war in South 
Vietnam if it adopted an attitude with regard to civilian prisoners that the 
Saigon authorities could interpret as breaking off relations. The ICRC was 
torn between reluctance to abandon civilian prisoners to their fate, and the 
knowledge that the only protection it could give them as things stood was 
worth little or nothing.

In the end the ICRC overruled the recommendation of its delegates sta
tioned in Saigon and decided to continue its visits to civilian prisoners until 
further notice, even if it achieved no useful result by reiterating its requests 
for authorization to interview them without witnesses.

In March 1972, however, the Saigon authorities took a new offensive by 
the Communist partisans as a pretext to order a temporary suspension of the 
ICRC’s visits. The ICRC then decided not to resume its visits until interviews 
without witnesses were authorized, but as the South Vietnamese government 
refused to consider any new arrangements, that decision marked the end of 
the ICRC’s activities in aid of civilian detainees.

The North Vietnamese authorities, for their part, constantly objected 
that the ICRC had for too long allowed its delegates to visit prisons and re
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education centres in South Vietnam in circumstances that gave their inmates 
no protection, and by doing so had countenanced the abuses and atrocities 
which according to their -  the authorities’ -  information were everyday 
occurrences there. It must be admitted that their criticism was not unfounded.

Subsequent events, especially statements by released detainees, showed that 
the ICRC had been right in March 1972 to end an ambiguous situation that 
had gone on too long, and that it would have done better to follow its dele
gates’ advice much sooner than it did.27

The International Committee’s experience in Vietnam showed that it had 
to decide on a firm and consistent approach to this issue, such as had heen 
sadly lacking during the conflict. It therefore adopted guidelines which reflect 
the operational principles mentioned above and have directed its policy in 
subsequent conflicts.

For example, in spring 1978 the ICRC, wishing to put into effect the agree
ment in principle reached during a mission by its President to Algiers, sent a 
team of delegates to the Tindouf area to begin visiting Moroccan and 
Mauritanian prisoners held by the Polisario Front. But as the delegates could 
not get permission to visit all the prisoners and to interview any of them 
without witnesses, the ICRC came to the conclusion that it could not carry 
out the visits, and recalled its delegates.28

The ICRC paid dearly for taking this firm line, for it was then prevented 
for many years from visiting the prisoners held by either side.

A similar situation arose the following year in the Socialist Republic of 
Vietnam. With the consent of the Vietnamese government, the ICRC sent a 
temporary mission to Hanoi in April 1979 to visit Chinese prisoners of war 
captured in the hostilities of February. However, as authorization was with
held for its mission to meet all the prisoners and interview any of them 
without witnesses, the International Committee found it preferable to recall 
its mission and to continue its discussions on the subject with the Vietnamese 
authorities. These negotiations were successful, and the Vietnamese authori
ties invited the ICRC to send out a new mission in May 1979, when the dele
gates were allowed to visit Thai Nguyen camp, meet 187 Chinese prisoners of 
war, and interview them freely without witnesses. The delegates were, 
however, unable to meet ten prisoners who were working outside the camp 
on the day of the visit.29

As the above examples show, practical experience and legal analysis lead to 
the same conclusions.

3. The purpose of visits to places of detention

Any human activity is shaped by the purpose it is intended to serve. 
Accordingly, before describing how visits to places of detention are carried 
out it may he useful to explain what the ICRC and the states party to the 
Geneva Conventions hope to achieve by them.
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All the ICRC’s activities are designed to help war victims. Here, too, their 
interests will determine its objectives and course of action.

Its prime concern in visiting places of detention will be to provide protec
tion. Protection is the underlying purpose of humanitarian law as a whole, 
and is enshrined in the principle of humanity which directs all of Red Cross 
and Red Crescent action. But what gives protection is rules -  rules that pro
hibit or restrict violence and thereby save its potential victims. ICRC repre
sentatives can only contribute to the faithful application of the rules. They 
are no substitutes for them.

Protection is therefore always by rule. Its purpose is to ensure that war 
victims enjoy the rights the Geneva Conventions and humanitarian principles 
recognize as their due, in particular the right to life, to preservation of their 
physical integrity and human dignity, to the basic necessities and to the neces
sary medical care to maintain life and health.

All the same, the idea of protection is essentially negative in that it is pre
ventive: its purpose is to prevent suffering and death, cruel treatment, arbitrary 
acts, reprisals, etc. Similarly, the main purpose of visits to places of detention 
is to protect prisoners from threats, violence and arbitrary acts, cruel treat
ment and execution. In this regard, what delegates actually do for prisoners 
matters less than the suffering their visit might prevent.30 In many cases, 
though unfortunately not all, repeated visits are often a sufficient protection.

The ICRC’s second aim is to improve the prisoners’ conditions of deten
tion. It can do so in many ways. Negotiation and the normal methods of 
diplomacy will be used to bring about all improvements that depend on a 
decision by the detaining power or an agreement between belligerents. The 
ICRC can also take steps itself, or in co-operation with other institutions, to 
give the prisoners moral or material assistance. This second aim is therefore 
essentially positive.

Both these aims -  to protect captives and to improve their situation -  are a 
logical extension of the ICRC’s original mandate. It is simply including pris
oners of war and civilian detainees in its constant concern to alleviate the 
suffering caused by war.

However, visits to places of detention also have very specific objectives.
For the ICRC, the first objective is to find out about the conditions of 

detention. Its interest is clear from the active part it played in drafting the 
humanitarian Conventions, and its role as guardian of the Fundamental 
Principles of the Red Cross and Red Crescent. It consequently expects its del
egates to report as fully, accurately and objectively as possible on the living 
conditions of prisoners of war and civilian detainees. Their reports will 
enable it to formulate its requests for improvements. Only requests based on 
firsthand information are likely to have the desired results.

ICRC visits to places of detention are also of use to the Central Tracing 
Agency, for the delegates can check and update lists of prisoners, ask them to 
fill in capture cards, gather information on missing persons and restore 
contact between prisoners and their families.
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Lastly, the information collected during such visits will show where relief 
operations are needed, while subsequent visits will provide an opportunity to 
check that relief supplies are being properly distributed.

Visits to places of detention also enable the ICRC to relay firsthand infor
mation to the states concerned.

The interest of the power of origin -  or in the case of prisoners of war, the 
power in whose armed forces they were serving when captured -  in receiving 
such information is also clear. As a party to the Geneva Conventions it can 
claim the benefit of them for its nationals in enemy hands; it will therefore 
obviously want to know their true situation. If their rights are not respected 
the power of origin is entitled to intervene via the Protecting Power represent
ing its interests or the International Committee. It can send relief supplies to 
its nationals through the same channels.

The detaining power is no less interested in knowing the facts, for it is 
accountable to the international community for the way in which it applies 
the humanitarian Conventions to enemy nationals. Experience shows that the 
competent authorities are often ill-informed about the actual living condi
tions of captives in their hands, for the reports they receive are watered down 
by every successive official in the chain of command. Even camp commanders 
are often ill informed, because the language barrier, suspicion and enmity 
prevent them from communicating easily with their captives. The only 
persons who can establish relations based on mutual trust with the detaining 
authorities and also with the prisoners are neutral delegates, whose firsthand 
reports consequently provide political leaders with otherwise unobtainable 
information.

But there may also be a further objective. It is worth remembering that the 
ICRC made its first visits to prisoner-of-war camps in the winter of 1914-15 
to put a stop to irresponsible propaganda giving distorted and extremely 
alarming accounts of the situation of prisoners of war and calling for 
reprisals which, by their own momentum, were leading almost inexorably to 
the breakdown of the whole system of legal protection.31

A similar situation arose in May 1940 during the French campaign. On 
receiving a report that a German airman who had made a forced landing 
near Charleville had been set upon by the local inhabitants, the government 
of the Third Reich announced that for every German airman put to death 
fifty Allied prisoners would be shot immediately. The only reason this threat 
was not carried out was that ICRC delegates established that this pilot and 
other airmen captured by the French forces had been transferred to prisoner- 
of-war camps in southern France and were being held there in conditions 
which complied with the 1929 Convention.32

The vicious spiral of allegations of ill-treatment, reprisals and counter
reprisals occurs in every war. Only impartial information from neutral del
egates who are allowed to speak freely with captives can reassure the 
authorities and scotch rumours deliberately inflated by war propaganda. The 
ICRC has always been discreet about its efforts to prevent reprisals, but to do
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so is one of its most constant concerns,33 and its visits to places of detention 
are therefore a vital part of the protection prescribed by the Conventions.

Objective information is often the first stage of protection.

4. The various phases of the visit

The Geneva Conventions do not say how visits to places of detention are to 
be carried out, but if ever there was an ICRC activity that shows evidence of 
a continuous and uniform practice it is surely this one. The procedure fol
lowed by ICRC delegates visiting prisoner of war camps has hardly varied 
since the first visits in the winter of 1914-15,34 which suggests that it is deter
mined by the nature of the work itself. How it is done can be deduced from 
the Committee’s instructions to its delegates.35

A visit to a prison camp obviously has to be prepared in advance. 
Delegates must have prior interviews with the relevant authorities such as the 
Ministry of Defence or Ministry of the Interior, the General Staff, internment 
service and national information bureau on prisoners of war, during which 
the delegates make sure that the authorities understand and accept the opera
tional principles of the ICRC, namely that its delegates must have access to 
all places of detention, be able to meet all prisoners and interview any of 
them without witnesses, and be free to make return visits. 
t Delegates must also first obtain as much information as possible from the 
authorities about the laws, decrees and regulations relating to prisoners of 
war and civilian detainees, and find out whether capture cards and lists of 
prisoners have been sent to the Central Tracing Agency as required by 
Articles 70 and 122 of the Third Convention and 106 and 137 of the Fourth 
Convention. Delegates not accompanied by a liaison officer will generally be 
given a letter of introduction to the camp commander.
» Once a delegate has done all this -  often in haste, for the sooner the visit is 
made, the better -  he (or she, for like all the ICRC’s other activities, visits are 
also carried out by women delegates) can set out for the camp. He will usually 
be accompanied by a medical delegate -  an ICRC doctor or sometimes a nurse 
-  and, if the camp is a large one, by one or more colleagues. Soon the stark 
outline of watch-towers and a forbidding perimeter fence of barbed wire loom 
before them, and they know that they have reached their destination.

» The visit always starts with an interview with the camp commander; the 
delegate explains the purpose of the visit, stresses that it is being made for 
strictly humanitarian reasons, says how he intends to carry it out and assures 
the commander that he will not discuss politics or military matters, especially 
when interviewing prisoners without witnesses. He also stresses that the only 
information which is of interest to the ICRC concerns the conditions of 
detention and the prisoners’ personal and family problems, and informs the 
camp commander that at the end of the visit he will let him know his findings 
and recommendations.
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The camp commander gives the delegate statistics as to the number, rank 
and status of prisoners in the camp, and full information about its organiza
tion -  the number of huts, their capacity, facilities for medical treatment, 
laundering and replacement of clothing, kitchen organization and monitoring 
of food rations, compulsory work and precautions against accidents, 
payment of wages and prisoners’ allowances, management of the canteen (the 
camp shop), facilities for leisure, physical exercise and religious observance, 
prisoners’ mail, the reception and distribution of relief supplies, and regula
tions on order and discipline. The delegate must pay special attention to 
information about labour detachments and other groups of prisoners who 
might be outside the camp on the day of the visit.

If there have been previous visits to the camp the delegate asks what has 
been done since the last visit, how far his suggestions have been put into 
practice, and to what extent the competent authorities have acted on the 
assurances they gave him.

The initial interview with the camp commander gives the delegate a prelim
inary idea of conditions in the camp; an incomplete idea, to be sure, but one 
that he will be able to complete and correct if necessary by inspecting the 
premises and interviewing prisoners. The purpose of the initial interview is 
also to establish a relationship of mutual trust with the camp commander, 
otherwise the visit may easily take place in a tense atmosphere that does 
nothing to further the ICRC’s humanitarian aims and could do the prisoners 
more harm than good.

The delegate then visits the camp in detail, generally accompanied by the 
camp commander or his assistant and the prisoners’ representative.36

Prison camps look much alike. They usually consist of long rows of 
wooden, brick or corrugated iron huts, or tents, separated by straight paths 
to facilitate constant surveillance. In the middle of the camp is the parade 
ground for roll calls, which also serves as exercise yard and sports ground; 
near the entrance are the administrative buildings, the mail room, storerooms 
for food and relief supplies, kitchens and workshops. At the opposite end of 
the camp are the infirmary and punishment cells. Sometimes there is a 
common room, a chapel, and a row of graves. Around it all is the ‘universal 
symbol of captivity’, the perimeter fence of barbed wire, with watch towers 
and guard posts at intervals.37

The delegate must inspect each hut. He must estimate the area and volume 
(living space and amount of air per prisoner), ventilation, lighting and 
heating of the dormitories. He must examine the furniture, generally consist
ing of two- or three-tier bunks, a few tables and chairs, and shelves or pigeon 
holes for prisoners’ personal belongings. He must check on the condition of 
blankets, fire-fighting equipment and facilities for speedy evacuation of the 
hut in case of fire or air-raid warning.

Similarly, the delegate must examine all installations for hygiene and ablu
tions, such as showers, latrines, washbasins, laundry facilities, drinking water 
supplies and waste water disposal. He must inspect the kitchen equipment
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and food stores, note the menus and quantities of food allowed so as to cal
culate the nutritional value of daily rations, and talk with the prisoners on 
kitchen duty.

The medical delegate pays particular attention to the infirmary. He must 
talk with the medical officer appointed by the detaining authority, with 
doctors and medical orderlies among the prisoners themselves, and with 
patients. He must check the available equipment and stocks of medicines, 
consult the register of patients, note their names and medical disorders and if 
necessary give them a medical examination, note the treatment given and the 
number of deaths and their causes. He must ask about facilities for emer
gency transport and admission to hospital, about precautions taken against 
epidemics, and what equipment, medicines, vaccines, and so forth, are most 
urgently needed.

The delegate must visit the common room, mail room, canteen and relief 
store, note the books available and enquire into facilities for leisure, study 
and religious observance. He must also visit the workshops and enquire into 
working conditions, working hours, and compliance with provisions in the 
Conventions relating to prohibited work, safety precautions and payment 
of wages. If prisoners are employed outside the camp he must take care to 
meet them when they return in the evening, or ask to visit their work-sites. 
Lastly, he must visit the punishment cells and note the duration and nature 
of the punishments meted out, as well as the names of the prisoners 
punished.

The delegate’s visit must be complete and systematic. He must ask for 
every door to be opened for him and meet all the prisoners. He must enter all 
the dormitories, even if they are all built on the same model, and inspect all 
punishment cells, empty or not; for if he failed to visit a single hut or meet 
any group of prisoners, or was prevented from doing so, this would be 
enough to raise the very suspicions that his visit is intended to prevent. His 
visit must be thorough; it must not neglect any significant detail of the prison
ers’ living conditions. It must be exhaustive; the delegate must find out 
whether the Conventions are being fully complied with.

Every possible source of information must be used. The medical delegate, 
for instance, must take a good look at the patients’ register, and the delegate 
must examine the list of daily menus and the punishment register, note the 
price list in the canteen, and scan the notice boards bearing orders, discipli
nary regulations, daily schedules, hours of compulsory work and time of 
lights out, and the text of the Geneva Convention.

He will be able to clear up many questions immediately by talking to the 
camp commander and the prisoners’ representative.

Above all, during his inspection of the camp premises he will be able to 
meet and question the prisoners in the dormitories and common room, at 
work in the workshops, doing fatigues in the kitchen or elsewhere, the 
wounded and sick in the infirmary, the inmates of the punishment cells, and 
the men working outside the camp.
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This part of the visit may last several hours, or in large camps two or three 
days, and the delegate must use it to examine the entire premises. More 
important still, he must meet the captives, talk with them and assess their 
physical and mental health and psychological condition, for to visit a prison 
camp and be oblivious to anything other than its installations would be to 
miss the essential object of the exercise. Of course it is important to inspect 
dormitories, sanitary facilities, kitchens and so on, but this is only one way of 
finding out how the prisoners live. Delegates will learn much more about this 
by observing their faces, expressions and the look in their eyes, and by paying 
attention to barely perceptible signs of fear or emotion such as trembling 
hands or lips, a tone of voice, a glazed stare or evasive eyes, than by carefully 
measuring dormitories and punishment cells. Discomfort and dilapidated 
accommodation are often much easier for prisoners to bear than fear and 
oppression. Judged only by their perfect design, some places of detention are 
models of penitentiary architecture; but they may really be appalling master
pieces of inhumanity, for the very reason that their impeccable design makes 
round-the-clock supervision possible, destroys all privacy and all trace of free 
will, stifles imagination and serves a policy which, by intentionally depriving 
prisoners of any sense of individuality or value as human beings, does them 
serious harm.

The principle of interviews without witnesses having been accepted by the 
detaining authorities before the visit, of which it is a condition sine qua 
non,is the delegate will start by interviewing the prisoners’ representative, 
and then other prisoners who may be able to brief him on the conditions of 
their captivity, such as doctors and chaplains, NCOs in charge of dormito
ries, and heads of detachments. On his tour of inspection he will probably be 
approached by prisoners asking to speak to him. In a small camp he notes 
their names and does his best to meet them singly, but in a large camp 
holding hundreds or even thousands of prisoners he will let the inmates know 
that he cannot hear individual complaints but will discuss with any 
spokesman they wish to appoint to represent them.

The camp commander has no authority to restrict the number or choice of 
the prisoners with whom the delegate decides to speak in private, for the 
Geneva Conventions give the ICRC and the Protecting Powers the uncondi
tional right to interview prisoners without witnesses.39 The delegate is there
fore completely free to choose those he wants to interview. There may of 
course be a language barrier to interviews without witnesses. Ideally, the del
egate should understand the prisoners’ language, or the ICRC should include 
an interpreter in its delegation. Otherwise the delegate will choose an inter
preter from among the prisoners.40

The delegate must see to it that his interviews with prisoners deal primarily 
with life in the camp and conditions of detention.41 As in his initial interview 
with the camp commander, he must enquire into all aspects of the prisoners’ 
living conditions, particularly those he has not been able to see for himself, 
and try to assess the prisoners’ state of mind and morale and any latent
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tension between them and their guards or between various groups of prison
ers. He must also use interviews without witnesses to ascertain whether mail 
and any relief supplies sent to the prisoners by the ICRC have duly arrived, 
and whether distributions have been regularly and properly conducted in his 
absence.

The delegate must do all he can to take note of the countless individual 
requests made to him by prisoners or their spokesman. These will be from 
prisoners who have no news of their families, civilian detainees whose fami
lies are not visiting them or are in dire poverty, wounded or sick prisoners 
asking for early repatriation, and so on. The longer their captivity lasts, the 
more such cases there will be, leading to growing despair, hatred and vio
lence. The delegate must, however, firmly refuse to be drawn into political 
discussion. He is well aware that any such digression would be contrary to 
the purpose of his visit and at once cause the authorities and prisoners to 
lose trust in him.

As always happens in war, many complaints will be made to him of brutal
ity and ill-treatment.

If the incidents are alleged to have taken place in the place of detention he 
is visiting, the delegate must not fail to take careful note of the statements 
made by the prisoners concerned, and of any information or explanations 
given him on the subject by the camp commander. The medical delegate must 
examine the complainants and note any marks or after-effects of ill- 
treatment. If the alleged facts are sufficiently serious the delegate may call for 
an enquiry, but he must not allow himself to be inveigled into acting as an 
examining magistrate (a role for which he is not qualified), and must strictly 
abstain from expressing any opinion on disputed facts that he has not verified 
himself. If, however, the complaints relate to another place of detention, in 
which case they will generally be complaints of maltreatment or cruelty 
during interrogation before transfer to a prison camp, it is debatable whether 
a delegate is bound to take note of them.

There are two sides to this particularly sensitive question, and no plain 
solution. It can be argued that the delegate is visiting a specific place of deten
tion and that it is not his business to record unprovable complaints of alleged 
ill-treatment in other places of detention. Conversely, it can be argued that 
the whole purpose of his visit is to record prisoners’ living conditions, which 
are very severely affected by ill-treatment, wherever inflicted.

Unfortunately the Committee’s practice gives no clear answer. Although 
the same question has arisen in nearly all conflicts the ICRC does not appear 
to have specific guidelines leading to a reasonably uniform response to it.

Some years ago a number of experienced delegates recommended the adop
tion of what was called the ‘four walls’ policy, according to which the 
ICRC’s assigned task was solely to inspect prisoners’ living conditions within 
the four walls of the place of detention being visited. It held that while del
egates should not of course show indifference to alleged maltreatment of pris
oners in another place of detention, they should say they were not
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empowered to record complaints about it.42 This policy has not, however, 
been systematically applied.

In my view the deciding factor should be the purpose of visits to places of 
detention. What matters most is not the state of the premises, but a true 
insight into the prisoners’ living conditions. It should therefore be unthink
able to ignore complaints of ill-treatment, regardless of where they are said to 
have taken place, or to apply the ‘four walls’ policy unless delegates have 
free access to all places of detention, including interrogation centres, police 
stations, and the like.43 The policy should never be applied where delegates 
are refused access to such places, for if it were, maltreatment or cruelty need 
only be restricted to places delegates were not authorized to visit for them to 
be unable to report it. The most traumatic aspect of prisoners’ lives would 
then be concealed and the delegates’ visit would be reduced to a mere short
ened formality that fights shy of essentials. This would seriously undermine 
the protection which the ICRC is mandated to provide, and it might justly be 
accused of countenancing the very abuses that it exists to prevent.

If the ‘four walls’ policy is not applied, a delegate may admittedly be 
snowed under by systematically exaggerated complaints he cannot verify. He 
can forestall this, however, by making the prisoners understand that he can 
do nothing to improve their living conditions unless the detaining authority 
continues to regard him as credible, and that if they abuse his good faith they 
will ruin his credibility and therefore his ability to help them. He must make 
perfectly clear to them that all that he will do is report what he has been 
told, and that he will be extremely careful not to endorse allegations he has 
not been able to check. The rest is a matter of common sense, a critical mind 
and judgement.

At the end of the visit the delegate always has a final interview with the 
commander of the place of detention and gives him a full account of his 
findings during his visit and conversations with the prisoners. He mentions 
the good and bad points, so that the commander can take whatever decisions 
are necessary in full knowledge of the facts. The delegate may suggest ways 
of improving the prisoners’ living conditions and will say which remarks and 
proposals he intends to submit to the higher authorities; it is after all import
ant that the visit should lead to real improvements and that the prisoners’ 
expectations should not be disappointed. He will ask the commander for his 
comments, and offer to support requests the commander may decide to make to 
his superiors. The aim is to bring about a genuine dialogue and the realization 
that the interests of both parties are not opposed but are ultimately the same.44

Belles prisons,
Laides amours,
Jamais ne furent

Prisons lovely,
Loves unlovely,
Never were



6 0 0 The IC RC  and the Protection o f  War Victims

as Ronsard says. The delegate will often have to report complaints made to 
him, and whenever possible should immediately broach them with the com
mander. If this approach is inconclusive he will have to decide whether to put 
the complaints to the higher authorities himself or simply inform the ICRC, 
which will then decide what further steps to take.45 If there has been any inci
dent leading to a prisoner’s death or serious injury, or any allegation of ill- 
treatment, he may demand that the authorities institute an official enquiry, in 
accordance with Article 121 of the Third Convention or Article 131 of the 
Fourth Convention and notify him of its results.46

Lastly, the delegate will inform the commander of his general impression as 
to the living conditions in the camp and compliance there with the Geneva 
Conventions.

The delegate’s work will not end with his visit to the prison camp, where 
he will have raised great hopes, many of them, unfortunately, in vain.

He will have to report on his visit to the higher authorities -  including the 
Ministries of Foreign Affairs, Defence or the Interior, and the General Staff, 
and acquaint them with his findings and suggestions. To get results quickly 
he will often have to make repeated representations to various government 
departments such as those dealing with detention or internment, health, food 
supplies and censorship. If his findings are sufficiently serious and urgent he 
will approach the country’s highest authorities directly.

If he has observed urgent needs that the official services cannot meet, he 
will inform the ICRC and suggest that an emergency relief operation be set 
up. He will have to procure food, medicines, clothing or blankets and get 
them cleared by customs, transported and distributed.47

After each visit there will be an exchange of correspondence with the 
Central Tracing Agency, which will be sent lists of prisoners or capture cards, 
requests for news, information on missing persons and replies to tracing 
requests, so that it can deal with the countless individual applications made 
by captives and their families.

The delegate may have to return to the camp a few days later to check 
whether the commander has made the promised improvements, or to clear up 
outstanding matters or distribute relief supplies.

Throughout his visit a delegate makes pages and pages of notes for the report 
he has to send the ICRC. The next three sections will deal with that report.

Visits to civilian places of detention follow the same course: first comes an 
interview with the officer in charge, then the delegate inspects the premises, 
interviews detainees in private, and has a final interview with the said officer. 
Since the provisions of the Conventions and the operational principles gov
erning visits by ICRC delegates are identical, whether the visits are to prison
ers of war or to civilian detainees, this is not surprising. After all, in both 
cases the activity is the same.

However, the persons receiving the visits are different, and the delegate 
must therefore pay special attention to the problems of civilian detainees. For
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example women, and families with children, should have separate living 
accommodation and suitable facilities; the discipline to which they are subject 
should respect the dignity of women and ensure that they are treated with all 
the consideration due to their sex; and they should be allowed some privacy 
and family life; civilian detainees should be authorized to receive visits by 
relatives who are not in custody.

The delegate must also bear in mind the difference in kind between prison
ers of war and civilian detainees. Prisoners of war are soldiers. They form a 
homogeneous group under military discipline and are led by officers and 
NCOs of the same nationality as themselves. Civilian prisoners are entirely 
different, being divided by differences in income, social standing and legal 
status. They are not a close-knit community, only co-existing families and 
clans each bent on preserving its individuality. More often than not, their 
private concerns prevail over the common interest. The delegate cannot 
ignore this. He will have to have interviews without witnesses, for example, 
with many inmates and ask the same question a hundred times before he can 
get an idea of the general situation.

Prison camps are not the sort of thing one builds in peacetime, and when 
war comes civilian and military authorities have other things in mind. When 
a delegate makes his first visit, therefore, many camps look like huge building 
sites, with prisoners busily putting up the huts they are to live in. Other 
camps may be in an old fortress or disused factory, a warehouse, a garage, or 
some other requisitioned building built for a completely different purpose. 
The delegate must make allowances for this and for the particular circum
stances of the country concerned, but he must also respect the ICRC’s opera
tional principles and keep to the various phases of his visit. Reduced to 
essentials -  the initial interview with the camp commander, inspection of 
camp premises, interviews in private with prisoners and the final interview 
with the camp commander -  the visiting procedure applies to all situations 
and all places where prisoners are held, such as camps for prisoners of war or 
civilian detainees, re-education centres, labour camps, transit camps, prisons, 
penitentiaries, police stations, hospitals and clinics.

Are ICRC delegates authorized to visit prison camps without notice? This 
question must be settled by an agreement between the detaining power and 
the ICRC, for the Geneva Conventions neither explicitly mention the possi
bility nor rule it out.48

In practice, notice of the visit usually has to be given. This is perhaps a 
pity, for a delegate making a snap visit could be sure that no special prepara
tions had been made for it. But previous notice has its advantages as well as 
disadvantages, for a delegate can then meet the camp commander and his 
deputies. Also, he is expected by the prisoners’ representative, the camp 
doctor and chaplain, who often have reports to give him on such things as 
distribution of relief supplies, or a list of medicines needed or of prisoners 
who are without news from their families.49
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But if a delegate does give prior notice of his visit, will not the camp 
authorities indulge in ‘window-dressing’ or cover up more serious 
problems?

‘Window-dressing’, yes. Improvements are often made to impress a visit
ing delegate. He will find freshly repainted walls, brand-new installations, 
and daily rations increased only a few days previously. If these improve
ments are lasting, so much the better; they may be looked upon as advance 
results of his visit. If they are only temporary this will emerge when he inter
views prisoners without witnesses or makes a return visit to the place of 
detention. If the ICRC’s operational principles are respected they are there
fore a sound insurance against any such cover-up, and a guarantee that the 
delegate will get a true picture of life in the camp. If they are not respected, 
the delegate’s report to the Committee on his visit to the camp will not be 
objective, and the Committee’s efforts to protect prisoners will not carry 
conviction.

5. The preparation of reports on visits to places of detention50

One objective of ICRC visits to camps for prisoners of war and civilian 
detainees is to inform the ICRC, and through it the authorities concerned, 
about the captives’ living conditions.

Delegates must draw up a separate report for each visit, and send it to the 
ICRC in Geneva by the quickest means available. If the post is too slow they 
must send a summary of the report by telegraph, fax or electronic mail.51

The report must be strictly objective.52 It must be constructive and state 
exactly what the delegates have seen for themselves and what they have 
learned from the detaining authorities and the prisoners. It should not 
contain subjective remarks or the delegates’ personal impressions, or any 
remarks unrelated to the conditions of detention. It should be, so to speak, an 
X-ray of those conditions.

Delegates accordingly follow a model originally outlined during the First 
World War.53 The headings which follow correspond more or less to the 
various stages of the visit. This model enables a clearer account to be given of 
all matters examined during the visit than any other document. Although it is 
somewhat technical, a closer look at the contents is therefore of interest.

The following is the layout for a report on visits to prisoners of war. The 
relevant articles of the Third Convention are shown in brackets after each 
heading.54

Layout o f report for visits to prisoner-of-war camps
Title

Specify the detaining power, give the official name of the camp and the names 
of the ICRC delegates who made the visit and of any person accompanying
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them (liaison officer, other government representative, National Society dele
gate or representative of another relief organization, etc.).

1. D ate o f  visit

2. Date o f  previous visit

3. A dm inistration

•  Camp Commander (Article 39)
•  Deputy(ies)
•  Medical officer(s)
•  Medical orderly (ies)
•  Chaplain(s)
•  Prisoners’ representative (Articles 79-81)
•  POW doctor(s) (Article 33)
•  POW chaplain(s) (Article 35)
•  Interpreter(s) (Article 126, para. 1).

4. Capacity (Article 25, para. 2)

Camp capacity according to the detaining authorities, and delegate’s own 
estimate if it differs substantially.

5. N um ber and status o f  prisoners 

Number on the day of the visit. Specify:

•  the number of officers
•  the number of NCOs
•  the number of private soldiers
•  the number of civilians (if any)
•  the number of women (if any).

Number at previous visit. Specify changes since previous visit:

•  admissions
•  transfers (Articles 46-8)
•  repatriations (Articles 109 and 110)
•  releases on parole (Article 21, paras. 2 and 3)
•  escapes (Articles 91-4)
•  releases (Article 118)
•  deaths (Articles 120 and 121).

6. N ationality

The name of the power in whose armed forces the prisoners of war were 
serving when captured.
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7. Location and climate (Articles 22 and 23)

Geographical location and altitude of the camp. Climate according to season.
State whether the camp is in an unhealthy or dangerous area.

8. General description (Articles 22 and 23)

•  Type of premises (barracks, huts, tents), state of premises, shape and 
number of buildings of each kind, their previous use

•  Marking of the camp by the letters PG or PW
•  Type of fencing and security regulations
•  Lie of the land around the camp.

9. Quarters (Articles 22, 23 and 25)

•  Description of premises (officers’ dormitories, soldiers’ dormitories, cells, 
huts, tents, etc.)

•  Ventilation, air circulation, natural and artificial lighting, heating
•  Capacity of the premises, number of prisoners in the camp and number per

cell or room
• Furniture and bedding
•  Precautions against fire and, if any, air raid shelters.

10. Hygiene (Article 29)

•  Description of installations: washrooms, latrines, showers, water tanks, 
hot and cold water supply, drainage

•  Distribution of soap and washing powder, facilities for cleaning and disin
fecting clothing and for eliminating vermin

•  Access to sanitary installations by day and by night. Specify how often 
prisoners can have hot showers, etc.

11. M edical care (Articles 30 -3 )

•  Description of the infirmary and all other medical facilities, such as 
consulting rooms, isolation ward for contagious diseases, dental 
surgery, and pharmacy; description of their furniture, equipment and 
instruments

•  Medical staff appointed by the detaining authority, and POW doctors, 
dentists and other specialists, medical orderlies and nursing aides

•  Organization of medical care: frequency and duration of medical consulta
tions, number of patients examined at each consultation, interval between 
medical inspections, possibility to call in specialists from outside, facilities 
for emergency evacuation to a military or civilian hospital; available dental 
and other specialist care; medical register; facilities for POW doctors and 
medical orderlies to treat prisoners of war

•  State of medical stocks; storage and supply system; specify whether prison
ers have individual first-aid kits
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•  Main medical disorders, medical disorders of patients in the infirmary, 
vaccinations, precautions against epidemics

•  Whether there are any wounded or sick eligible for repatriation under 
Articles 109 and 110

•  Number and cause of deaths, issue and forwarding of death certificates, 
burial services and care of graves (Articles 120 and 121).

12. C lothing (Article 27)

•  Description of day clothes and nightwear, working clothes and changes of 
clothing

•  State and source of uniforms
•  Personal effects that prisoners of war may retain, including protective 

equipment (helmets, gas masks, groundsheets)
•  Upkeep of clothing and replacement of worn-out clothing.

13. Food (Article 26)

•  Description of the kitchen and food stores, and of fittings, equipment and 
utensils available

•  Origin and storage of food; distribution of drinking water
•  Number and composition of meals, nutritional value of daily rations; facil

ities for inspection by the prisoners’ representative
•  POW participation in the preparation of meals
•  Refectory, plates and dishes, conditions in which prisoners eat their meals.

14. Work (Articles 4 9 -5 7  and 62)

•  Type of labour inside and outside the camp
•  Description of workshops, equipment and tools
•  Number of prisoners compelled to work inside or outside the camp;

working schedule and conditions; specify whether the daily break and the
weekly day of rest are respected

•  Compliance with the provisions in the Conventions relating to prohibited, 
unhealthy or dangerous work

•  Safety precautions; accident insurance for prisoners who work.

15. Financial resources (Articles 58-68)

Method of payment of wages and military pay, amounts allocated, prisoners’
personal accounts, withdrawal of cash, remittances to and from the family.

16. Canteen (Article 28)

•  Goods on sale, prices, source of the goods sold, restrictions on the use of 
certain articles such as tobacco

•  Canteen organization, display of prices, checking of accounts, use made of 
profits.
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17. Leisure and physical exercise (Article 38)

•  Description of facilities available: common room or reading room, exercise 
yard, sports ground

•  Equipment available: books, games, musical instruments, radio or TV set, 
cinema, gymnastic apparatus, footballs, etc.

•  Encouragement of intellectual, educational and recreational pursuits, 
sports and games; free time, conditions for access to reading room and 
sports ground, possibility to listen to radio and hold lectures, shows and 
concerts, facilities for study, permitted and prohibited games, etc.

18. Relations w ith the outside (Articles 70-4)

•  Sending of capture cards, number of cards or letters that prisoners may 
send, possibility to send legal documents such as certificates, powers of 
attorney and wills, any restrictions on correspondence, exemption from 
postal charges

•  Distribution of mail and parcels addressed to prisoners, organization of 
censorship, time taken by censorship, delays in correspondence, prisoners 
without news

•  Possibility for prisoners’ representatives to correspond freely with the mili
tary authorities and the Protecting Power (Article 78).

19. Religious observance (Articles 34 -7 )

•  Description of premises used for religious services: chapel (or mosque, 
pagoda, etc.), common room or exercise yard

•  Presence of chaplains (priests, imams, rabbis, etc.) among the prisoners, or 
visits by clergy from outside

•  Organization and frequency of religious services, respect for freedom of 
belief

•  Availability of sacred books and devotional objects.

20. Treatm ent and discipline (Articles 4 1 -2  and 82-9)

•  Is the text of the Geneva Convention posted up? Are all orders and regula
tions in the prisoners’ own language?

•  Daily orders, time of lights-out, etc.
•  Wearing of badges of rank, saluting, respect for officers’ rights
•  General attitude of the prisoners, their relations with the guards and camp 

commander (can they make complaints, how are these treated, is there a 
complaints book, etc.?)

•  Nature and duration of disciplinary punishments, number of prisoners 
who have undergone disciplinary punishments or judicial proceedings

•  Description of punishment cells
•  Escapes, attempted escapes and other incidents.
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21. Interview s w ith  prisoners o f  war (Article 126)

The delegate must state whether he was able to interview any prisoner of his 
choice without witnesses or any time limit, particularly the prisoners’ represen
tative, and specify the choice and origin of the interpreter. The delegate must 
also note down under this heading any complaint or request by prisoners that is 
worthy of mention but does not come under any of the previous headings, pro
vided it relates to conditions of detention (ill-treatment on capture or during 
interrogation or transfer, any incident involving the use of weapons, indoctri
nation, delay in repatriation of seriously wounded prisoners, etc.).

22. Final interview  w ith  the catnp cotnm ander

The delegate must cite the improvements made in the camp since his previous 
visit and the main questions raised during the final interview, including pris
oners’ complaints and requests passed on by him to the commander, and the 
latter’s reply thereto. The delegate must state his own suggestions for improv
ing the conditions of detention, and the decisions, orders and pledges of the 
officer in charge to put them into effect.

23. Final remarks

The delegate must give his general opinion of the camp he has visited and of 
the prevailing atmosphere there. This should not be a subjective opinion but 
a reasoned conclusion drawn from and illustrating all his observations under 
the previous headings, and therefore based on all his observations during the 
visit. In doing so he must bear in mind the general circumstances of the 
detaining power and whether it is able, in practical terms, to comply with all 
the requirements of the Geneva Convention.

24. Assistance

Under this heading mention must be made of all the relief supplies (food, 
clothing, toilet articles, tobacco, medicines, and so on) received from the 
ICRC, a National Society or any other institution aiding the prisoners, the 
visits made by representatives of those institutions, and the conditions in 
which the supplies were distributed.

25. G overnm ent action

The delegate must specify the proposals for improving conditions of deten
tion that have been submitted to the higher authorities, urgent measures 
needed, approaches already made and those that should be made.

D ocum ents attached

The delegate may attach supporting documents giving useful information, 
such as the disciplinary regulations, extracts from the meals list, death and
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other certificates, and a list of the relief supplies distributed during his visit, 
with an addendum on future relief operations, and other items.

Reports on visits to places of detention for civilians must follow the same 
model, taking into account the status of the persons visited and the provi
sions applicable to them.55

This model is of course a working document, which delegates must if nec
essary adapt to local conditions. It would obviously be absurd to report on 
heating arrangements in a tropical prison camp, or on ventilation where pris
oners sleep in the open. In general, delegates must allow for local conditions, 
including the possibly limited resources of the detaining power. They cannot 
expect conditions of detention in a country whose economy has been ruined 
by the war to be as good as in a prosperous country with ample resources. 
This is a matter of common sense and tact which usually presents no 
difficulty.

The finished report must be sent without delay to the International 
Committee in Geneva for immediate ‘processing’ by the departments con
cerned, such as the Central Tracing Agency, and the Medical and Relief 
Divisions.

All reports are revised at ICRC headquarters. The ICRC does not censor 
their content, but merely finalizes their presentation -  gives them all the same 
format, corrects awkward phrases, and ruthlessly deletes subjective expres
sions that might have crept into a report written in the heat of action, but are 
out of place in an official document.

The report can then be passed on to the authorities concerned.
In brief, reports on visits should give a complete, impartial, objective 

picture of the conditions of detention, mentioning the good points observed 
during the visit as well as the bad ones. Where delegates have not been able 
to verify the facts by seeing for themselves, they must give both the detaining 
authorities’ and the prisoners’ point of view. It must be immediately and 
unmistakably clear from the report what the delegates have seen for them
selves and what third parties have told them.

Reports on visits are neither a plea for the defence nor for the prosecution. 
Still less are they documentaries highlighting sensational features unrepresen
tative of general conditions. Readers who do not know the aims of these 
reports may well get the impression that they were written by unfeeling 
observers without any sympathy for the prisoners they meet during their 
visits. This is certainly not true. There are other reasons for this seeming 
indifference; the delegates know well that if their own statements are not 
objective the International Committee’s reports will no longer carry any 
weight, and it will therefore be powerless to improve the prisoners’ condi
tions. What looks like coldness on the delegates’ part in fact reflects a quest 
for objectivity, similar to a scientific approach.



Visits to Places o f  Detention 609

6. The addressees of reports on visits56

One purpose of visits to places of detention is to inform the competent 
authorities of the true situation of prisoners of war and civilian detainees. 
This is done mainly by delegates’ reports -  so the question arises as to whom 
the ICRC should send them.

The Geneva Conventions do not prescribe the way in which ICRC reports 
on visits to places of detention should be prepared or to whom they should 
be sent, and there is no resolution on the subject by International 
Conferences of the Red Cross. To find out the legal basis for this particular 
ICRC activity and the rules applicable to it, we shall have to review ICRC 
practice.

During the First World War the International Committee circulated its del
egates’ reports very widely, publishing them in series and sending them not 
only to all governments and National Societies but also to subscribers to the 
Bulletin international des Sociétés de la Croix-Rouge, the principal press 
agencies, and some newspapers. They were on sale in bookshops, and several 
series were reprinted.57 There was no need to decide on any specific 
addressees -  anybody could buy the reports and do what they liked with 
them.

In the Second World War, however, the Committee ceased regular publica
tion of its delegates’ reports, only reproducing extracts from them periodi
cally in the Revue internationale de la Croix-Rouge, as part of a summary of 
the ICRC’s activities.

The reports were sent simultaneously to the prisoners’ power of origin and 
the detaining power, in the form of identical cyclostyled copies (in cases 
where prisoners of war had served in the armed forces of a state of which 
they were not nationals, reports on visits were sent to that state instead of the 
power of origin). The ICRC did not send them to other institutions, but 
referred persons and associations wishing to consult the reports to the gov
ernments concerned. National Societies could obtain them from their own 
government.

As a general rule the reports were transmitted in French. When trans
lations were requested, only one version was held to be authentic, so as to 
rule out any divergence between the texts sent to each of the parties.

The reports written by the delegates were sent to the ICRC in Geneva, 
which revised them, made any necessary modifications and passed them on to 
the governments concerned. In principle, delegates were not allowed to give 
their official contacts copies of reports that had not been revised in Geneva. 
The ICRC waived this rule only in the Far East conflict because of the delays 
caused by severed postal communications, but even then the official version 
of the report was finalized in Geneva and sent to the parties to the conflict as 
confirmation. Only that official version was held to be authentic.

The reports sent to the detaining power were accompanied by a covering 
letter drawing attention to the most important passages, the deficiencies
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noted and the complaints registered by the delegates. The prisoners’ power of 
origin was informed of the deficiencies mentioned in the covering letter and 
of steps to have them remedied.58

This practice was in accordance with three important considerations:

a) It respected the principle of the equality of belligerents before the laws of 
war.

b) It maintained the integrity of the official text: the copies sent to the parties 
were absolutely identical, and where translated only one version was held 
to be authentic.

c) It underscored the official character of the reports: the ICRC regarded 
them as official documents for which it was responsible as an institution, 
and not as papers for which its delegates were personally responsible.

The Report o f  the International Committee o f  the Red Cross on its 
Activities during the Second World War records the procedure followed in 
preparing and communicating reports on visits.59 This procedure does not 
appear to have attracted criticism. The same principles have been followed in 
international conflicts since the Second World War, for instance those 
between India and Pakistan, between Israel and the Arab states, between 
China and Vietnam, between Iran and Iraq, and in the South Atlantic 
conflict. The belligerents do not appear to have criticized the practice 
adopted.60

It may therefore be concluded that the ICRC’s regular practice, widely 
accepted by parties to conflict, is that in conflicts between states identical 
reports on visits are communicated simultaneously to the prisoners’ power of 
origin and to the detaining power.

This rule is in keeping with the principle of neutrality and the principle of 
the equality of belligerents before the law of war. Its purpose is to give each 
party exact information; where the reports show that either of them is not 
meeting its treaty obligations, it enables the ICRC to remind the offending 
authorities of their responsibilities.

However, it is not automatically applicable in all circumstances. For 
example, if a party to a conflict rejects the International Committee’s offers of 
services and refuses to allow it to visit prisoners held by that party, the ICRC 
is obviously not bound to send it reports on visits by ICRC delegates to the 
adverse party’s places of detention. Indeed, it should refrain from doing so, 
for it should certainly not do anything that might give one party to a conflict 
a political or propaganda advantage over the other. A power which forbade 
the ICRC to visit its places of detention but nevertheless received such reports 
could use the information contained in them against the adverse party, which 
would then be in an inferior position even if it had fully complied with its 
obligations under the Conventions.

Conversely the ICRC is duty-bound, for the victims’ sake, to send its 
delegates’ reports to a detaining power which allows it to visit its places of
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detention, so that any shortcomings observed there are brought to its notice 
and put right.

Thus if a party to a conflict rejects the Committee’s offers of services and 
refuses to co-operate with it, the ICRC should not send that party reports on 
visits to prisoners held by the adverse party. This is not contrary to the prin
ciple of impartiality, for the impartiality of the ICRC is sufficiently proved by 
it offering its services equally to both parties.61

In any war waged by a coalition of states, prisoners may be transferred 
from one detaining power to another. Obviously, the power that captured the 
prisoners and the power to which they are transferred must share responsibil
ity for them.62 The ICRC is therefore entitled to send its reports to the power 
that captured them, the power holding them at the time of the visit, and the 
captives’ power of origin.63

Similarly, in any such war a belligerent may hold prisoners in captivity on 
the territory of one of its allies. In that case the state on whose territory the 
prisoners are held, and the belligerent in whose power they are, will likewise 
share responsibility for them. The ICRC must therefore send its reports to the 
state on whose territory the prisoners are held, the state holding them at the 
time of the visit, and their power of origin.64

In internal conflicts it is infinitely more difficult to decide on the appro
priate addressees for reports on visits. Non-international armed conflicts 
are not a homogeneous category; they comprise a wide range of very dif
ferent situations, in law and in actual fact. At one end of the range are 
clashes of limited intensity -  hardly more than riots and isolated, sporadic 
acts of violence -  between armed but only loosely organized groups. At 
the other end are veritable civil wars between two parties each exercising 
de facto  control over a substantial part of the national territory and 
its population, and deploying organized armed forces under responsible 
command.^The law applicable to such conflicts varies just as much. In 
some cases only Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions applies; in others, 
Article 3 and Protocol II both apply. In further cases, most of the laws and 
customs of war apply by virtue of a recognition of belligerency or for other 
reasons.

This wide variety of de facto situations and sets of rules applicable 
inevitably affects the ICRC’s ability to intervene. In some cases only one of 
the parties to the conflict, and in other cases both parties, will allow ICRC 
delegates to visit prisoners in places of detention under their respective 
control. Hence the difficulty of establishing guidelines for the communica
tion of reports on visits in internal conflicts.

Many different solutions have been adopted in practice.
In the civil war in Greece (1945-9) the only camps which ICRC delegates 

were allowed to visit were those holding insurgents captured by government 
forces. The ICRC sent its reports on visits to the Greek government in Athens 
via the Hellenic Red Cross, but not to the insurgent party, with which the 
International Committee was not in touch.63
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I In the civil war in Nigeria (1967-70), ICRC delegates were allowed access 
I to prisoners captured by either side. The ICRC sent its reports on prisoners 
held by the federal forces only to the federal military government, and on 
prisoners held by the secessionist forces to the secessionist authorities only.66

In some phases of the civil war in Chad (for example in 1978 and 1979) 
ICRC delegates were allowed access to prisoners captured by the Chad 
National Liberation Front (FROLINAT) and to prisoners captured by the 
Chad national army (ANT). The ICRC sent its reports on government sol
diers captured by FROLINAT, and those on FROLINAT combatants cap
tured by the national army, both to the Chad government in N ’Djamena and 
to the FROLINAT command.67

These past variations in the International Committee’s practice show how 
'( difficult it is to lay down guidelines applicable to all internal conflicts.

The difficulty is no less in wars of national liberation. The 1974-7 
Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of Inter
national Flumanitarian Law decided, in the terms of Article 1, paragraph 4, 
of Protocol I, that ‘armed conflicts in which peoples are fighting against colo
nial domination and alien occupation and against racist régimes in the exer
cise of their right of self-determination’ are international armed conflicts to 
which the Geneva Conventions and Protocol I apply.

One does not have to be a genius to realize that any government faced 
with this sort of situation will refuse to be branded a colonial dominating 
power, an alien occupant or a racist régime, and will therefore deny that 
the conflict it has on its hands comes under Article I, paragraph 4, of 
Protocol I.

The International Committee will then be caught between two fires. The 
liberation movement will claim that the conflict is an international one. On 
the strength of that claim it will press the ICRC for reports on its delegates’ 
visits. It will regard the communication of such reports to it as evidence, or 
recognition, of the international status it claims. The adverse party will affirm 
equally strongly that the conflict is solely an internal matter, and will there
fore object to the communication of ICRC reports to its enemies, whom it 
persists in regarding as insurgents or mere rebels devoid of any legal person
ality under international law.

Both sides will therefore attribute an entirely unwarranted political or legal 
significance to the communication of ICRC reports.

Clearly, the Committee is not qualified to arbitrate in a dispute of this 
kind. Besides, Article 1, paragraph 4, of Protocol I is so worded that the 
ICRC could not recognize the conflict as a war of national liberation without 
implicitly casting doubt on the legitimacy of one of the parties to the conflict. 
This would be a violation of the fundamental Red Cross and Red Crescent 
principles.

Nevertheless, the question whether reports on visits should be communi
cated in such circumstances remains, for some liberation movements have 
asked the ICRC for reports on its visits to their captured militants.
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To avoid random action the ICRC found it necessary to adopt guidelines 
for a consistent approach. After careful consideration,68 it concluded that it 
would be contrary to its humanitarian mission, and therefore inadmissible, to 
make the communication of reports on visits depend on the legal status of 
parties to the conflict. It resolved to consider only two alternatives, both 
depending strictly on the positions adopted by the parties to the conflict 
themselves:
•  where the parties agree that the conflict is an international one, to transmit 

identical reports on visits simultaneously to the detaining power and the 
prisoners’ power of origin (except if one of the parties to the conflict 
rejects the ICRC’s offers of services and refuses to allow it to visit the pris
oners held);

•  in all other circumstances, always to transmit reports on visits to the 
authority holding the prisoners concerned, and if that authority raises no 
objection in principle, also to the authority the prisoners acknowledge as 
their own.69

This procedure is not altogether unexceptionable, but it does solve the prob
lems that arise in all kinds of conflicts -  international armed conflicts, inter
nal conflicts, wars of national liberation, and internal disturbances and 
tensions -  as to the appropriate addressees for such reports, without the 
ICRC having to decide on the nature of the conflict when the parties’ views 
on this point and on their respective legal status diverge. It is a solution 
strictly in accordance with the principles of impartiality and neutrality, and 
also with the principle of the equality of belligerents before the law of war, 
which underlies the law of armed conflict and the whole of humanitarian 
law. In my view, this procedure is fully consonant with the ICRC’s humani
tarian mission.

7. The use made of reports on visits

Reports by ICRC delegates on their visits to places of detention are intended 
to give the International Committee, and the authorities to whom it will send 
them, impartial and objective information on the living conditions of prison
ers of war or civilians in captivity, and suggest any necessary improvements. 
That being so, the addressees may legitimately circulate them internally to the 
various departments concerned. The ICRC does not normally need to 
concern itself with this; each party to the conflict may do as it pleases.

Whether the reports may be circulated outside those departments is a very 
different matter. The main question here is whether reports on visits may be 
published, either by the International Committee, or by the authorities to 
whom they are sent.

As mentioned above, throughout the First World War the ICRC regularly 
published its delegates’ reports on visits and clearly did all it could to ensure 
their wide circulation. But in the Second World War it confined itself to pub
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lishing extracts from them at regular intervals in the Revue internationale de 
la Croix-Rouge, as part of reports on the work of ICRC missions. Since the 
Second World War the ICRC has not published reports on visits in any form, 
regarding them as official documents solely for the information of the author
ities to whom they were sent. It has not deviated from this operational rule 
for more than fifty years.

The Committee has repeatedly come under fire for this obstinate preference 
for discretion. It has been accused of keeping its delegates’ findings to itself 
and keeping quiet about breaches of the humanitarian Conventions. Some 
critics have not hesitated to go one step further and vilify it with allegations 
of complicity and collusion. It is therefore worth considering whether the 
ICRC should publish its delegates’ reports.

A place of detention is by definition a closed area; any information gath
ered there is to some extent confidential. One reason why the states party to 
the Geneva Conventions have acknowledged the right of ICRC delegates to 
enter camps for prisoners of war and civilian detainees and interview them 
without witnesses is that the ICRC had shown that it used the information 
collected during these visits conscientiously and discreetly. Moreover, before 
embarking on a programme of visits the ICRC is often required to confirm its 
pledge of discretion. Those who criticize it for not publishing its delegates’ 
reports pretend not to know that if the Committee did not apply its self- 
imposed rule of discretion it would hardly ever have been allowed to visit the 
prisoners concerned.

However, the ICRC does not in fact keep its delegates’ reports to itself; it 
generally communicates them to the detaining power and to the prisoners’ 
power of origin.

We now come to the second question, whether the authorities to which 
the ICRC transmits its delegates’ reports have leave to publish them.

In the Second World War the ICRC considered that the governments to 
which it sent reports on visits could do what they liked with them; they were 
free to pass them on to agencies asking for them, and even to publish them.70 
Later on, the growing danger of political exploitation, and a number of 
unfortunate incidents in which its freedom of action was jeopardized by ill- 
judged publication, caused the ICRC to revise this view. It then concluded 
that the reports were solely for the confidential information of the authorities 
to which they were communicated. This view has not always been shared by 
the addressees.

To my mind, the question should be examined by reference to law. The 
ICRC is not bound, either by the Conventions or by customary law, to trans
mit its delegates’ reports to the authorities concerned. It is therefore entitled 
to fix the conditions for doing so. It has three options:

•  to allow unrestricted publication of reports on visits;
•  to forbid their publication; or
•  to regulate their publication.
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War is no longer fought only by armed men. The belligerents’ arsenal now 
includes political manoeuvre and poisonous propaganda, and the 
International Committee unfortunately has to work in this context. Political 
capital is made out of reports on visits published in an incomplete or dis
torted form; humanitarian activities then come under cross-fire from propa
ganda, and the polemics inevitably generated can ruin the ICRC’s reputation 
for being discreet, jeopardize its humanitarian work, and harm the very 
victims it endeavours to protect. For all these reasons the first of the above 
options must be rejected.

The second, a complete ban on publication, therefore seems inescapable, 
but experience has shown that the ICRC is hardly able to enforce it. 
Belligerents have quite often divulged reports on visits, either openly or more 
frequently by ‘leaking’ them.

The ICRC has of course protested, but there is little it can do to stop them. 
All it can do is refuse from then on to send its delegates’ reports to authorities 
that had divulged them, but this might have a backlash effect on the cap
tives, for reports on visits are one of the most effective means of bringing 
about improvements in conditions of detention. This is doubtless why the 
ICRC, as far as I know, has never gone to these lengths.

There remains the third option: stating the conditions on which reports 
may be published. These are self-evident -  they must be published in full, 
and all reports on any given situation must be published together. By giving 
an overall view, the disadvantages of incomplete publication are avoided and 
the risks of political exploitation are reduced. If a belligerent fails to comply 
with these conditions, the ICRC can itself make known or publish all reports 
made in connection with that particular conflict and thus put the facts 
straight. Clearly, the ICRC is no longer bound by any pledge of discretion 
when dealing with belligerents who take it on themselves to publish its dele
gates’ reports. Whereas an absolute ban on publication tends to be disre
garded, the ICRC seems able to put over its demands for publication subject 
to certain conditions.

In my view, this is the only realistic policy. It is also the one ultimately 
adopted by the ICRC.71

8. Limits to the ICRC’s entitlement to visit prisoners

As a general rule ICRC delegates visiting places of detention are entitled to 
meet all medical personnel protected by the First or Second Geneva 
Convention, all prisoners of war protected by the Third Convention, and all 
civilians (whether interned, awaiting trial, or sentenced by a court of law) 
who are protected by the Fourth Convention. The International Committee is 
thus qualified to concern itself with all persons protected by the Geneva 
Conventions.
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In other words, the extent to which the ICRC is competent to concern itself 
with prisoners depends on how far the Geneva Conventions and their 
Additional Protocols are applicable ratione personae.

This is basically a question of interpretation of the Conventions. Much has 
been written on the subject, but it lies outside the scope of this work and will 
not be discussed here.72 However, in three cases -  war criminals, spies and 
saboteurs, and mercenaries -  the ICRC’s competence to concern itself with 
protected persons as just defined has been restricted by a provision in the 
Conventions or by the use of reservations. Each of these cases will now be 
considered in turn.

War criminals
Every army in the field commits excesses. War being a systematic use of vio
lence, the less clear the dividing line between acts of violence not forbidden 
by the laws and customs of war, and non-permissible violence (war crimes), 
the more excesses there will be.

To prevent war from degenerating into an uncontrolled frenzy of violence, 
each belligerent has the obligation to repress war crimes committed by its 
nationals and in particular by members of its armed forces, and the right to 
repress those committed by enemy nationals who fall into its hands.

In actual fact, however, the vast majority of war crimes are not prosecuted. 
Each warring party will hesitate to put members of its armed forces on trial 
for acts that will often be attributed to excessive military ardour or patriotic 
zeal, and will hesitate to prosecute enemy nationals in wartime for fear of 
reprisals. In practice, only if hostilities end in the utter defeat of one of the 
warring parties, as with the German and Japanese capitulations of 1945, will 
it be possible to prosecute and punish war crimes, and then only those of the 
losing side.

Most of the accused will be members of the adverse party’s armed forces, 
militias or other volunteer corps. At this point the question of their status will 
arise, namely whether an enemy soldier prosecuted or sentenced for violating 
the laws and customs of war is still entitled to the protection of the rules he 
has himself transgressed, or, in other words, to prisoner-of-war status.

This question arose at the end of the Second World War because of the 
enormity of the crimes imputed to the German and Japanese armies, and 
because of the large numbers of German or Japanese soldiers brought before 
Allied courts to stand trial for crimes committed before capture. The courts 
generally refused them the protection of the 1929 Convention, and especially 
of its judicial guarantees. They justified their refusal on the following 
grounds:

a) It is an old and well-established principle of customary law that those who 
have violated the laws of war cannot invoke the benefit of them; enemy 
soldiers who have committed war crimes are therefore not entitled to 
prisoner-of-war status.73
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b) The fact that the 1929 Convention made no mention of this matter shows 
that there was no intention of modifying the customary rules which 
already existed.74

c) The legal guarantees instituted by the 1929 Convention apply to prisoners 
prosecuted for offences committed during the period of captivity, but not 
to prisoners prosecuted for offences committed prior to captivity.75

This argument is not supported by the preparatory work on the 1929 
Convention and shows a blatant disregard for the fundamental principle that 
an accused person is deemed innocent until proved guilty. On the pretext of 
repressing war crimes it destroyed much of the protection given by the 
Convention, since it took for granted that the detaining authority could 
deprive enemy soldiers of prisoner-of-war status by a unilateral act for which 
it was not accountable to any judicial authority.

The International Committee took remedial action in the draft Convention 
relative to the treatment of prisoners of war which it submitted to the 
Seventeenth International Conference of the Red Cross, meeting in 
Stockholm in August 1948: it inserted a provision whereby prisoners of war 
prosecuted for acts committed before their capture were still entitled to the 
protection of the 1929 Convention, at any rate until being sentenced. The 
Stockholm Conference went even further by providing for prisoners of war 
prosecuted or sentenced for acts committed before their capture to remain 
entitled to protection by the Convention.

Fierce debate ensued at the 1949 Diplomatic Conference. The Soviet del
egation tabled a draft amendment whereby prisoners of war convicted of war 
crimes and crimes against humanity under the legislation of the detaining 
power would be treated in the same way as persons serving a sentence for a 
criminal offence in the territory of the detaining power. In support of this 
proposal the Soviet delegates maintained that war criminals had by their own 
acts debarred themselves from the protection of the Convention, and that 
once found guilty and sentenced by a regularly constituted court they had no 
right to that protection and should be treated as common criminals.

This contention was opposed mainly by the Anglo-Saxon delegates, who 
argued that it was inadmissible to convict a person for failing to respect the 
rules of humanity, while at the same time refusing him the benefit of those 
rules; furthermore, by subjecting sentenced prisoners to domestic law, the 
Soviet draft amendment reintroduced unequal treatment that it was the very 
purpose of the Convention to remove.

It was unanimously agreed that the Third Convention authorized the 
repression of war crimes and crimes against humanity and that war criminals 
duly convicted by regularly constituted courts were no longer entitled to the 
full protection of the Convention, but only to the minimum safeguards it 
accorded to convicted prisoners of war. In spite of this agreement it proved 
impossible to reach a compromise, and when the vote was taken the Soviet 
draft amendment was rejected. The result was Article 85 of the Third 
Convention: ‘Prisoners of war prosecuted under the laws of the Detaining
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Power for acts committed prior to capture shall retain, even if convicted, the 
benefits of the present Convention.’76

The Soviet Union and its allies lodged reservations to this article. Their 
wording varies slightly but the meaning is the same. The Soviet reservation 
reads:

The Union of Soviet Socialist Republics does not consider itself bound by the 
obligation, which follows from Article 85, to extend the application of the 
Convention to prisoners of war who have been convicted under the law of the 
Detaining Power, in accordance with the principles of the Nuremberg trial, for 
war crimes and crimes against humanity, it being understood that persons 
convicted of such crimes must be subject to the conditions obtaining in the 
country in question for those who undergo their punishment.'7

The war crimes and crimes against humanity referred to in this reservation 
are defined as follows in Article 6(b) and (c) of the Charter of the International 
Military Tribunal appended to the Agreement for the prosecution and pun
ishment of the major war criminals of the European Axis, signed at London 
on 8 August 1945:

(b) War crimes: namely, violations of the laws or customs of war. Such violations 
shall include, but not be limited to, murder, ill-treatment or deportation to 
slave labour or for any other purpose of civilian population of or in occupied 
territory, murder or ill-treatment of prisoners of war or persons on the seas, 
killing of hostages, plunder of public or private property, wanton destruction 
of cities, towns or villages, or devastation not justified by military necessity;

(c) Crimes against humanity: namely, murder, extermination, enslavement, 
deportation, and other inhumane acts committed against any civilian 
population, before or during the war, or persecutions on political, racial or 
religious grounds in execution of or in connection with any crime within 
the jurisdiction of the Tribunal, whether or not in violation of the domestic 
law of the country where perpetrated.78

The crimes referred to in the Soviet reservation do not include crimes 
against peace, which are defined in Article 6(a) of the Charter of the 
International Military Tribunal. But for this important restriction it might 
be feared that in some circumstances most or all prisoners of war would be 
deprived of the protection afforded by the Convention after being convicted 
merely for taking part in a conflict branded as a war of aggression. The 
reservation authorizes no such extension; prisoners of war convicted on 
those grounds alone could not be deprived of the protection of the 
Convention.

In the opinion of some states, the reservation did not specify clearly enough 
when the prisoners would be deprived of the said protection. The Soviet gov
ernment therefore made this point clear in a note dated 26 May 1955, whose 
text the Swiss Federal Council, as depositary of the Geneva Conventions, 
communicated to all states party thereto. It reads as follows:
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A s is shown by its wording, the reservation made by the Soviet Union concerning 
Article 85 of the Geneva Convention of 1949 relative to the Treatment of 
Prisoners of War means that prisoners of war who have been convicted under 
Soviet law for war crimes or crimes against humanity must be subject to the 
conditions applied in the U.S.S.R. to all other persons undergoing punishment 
after conviction by the courts. Consequently, this category of persons does not 
benefit from the protection of the Convention once the sentence has become 
legally enforceable.

With regard to persons sentenced to terms of imprisonment, the protection of 
the Convention will only apply again after the sentence has been served. From 
that moment onwards, these persons will have the right to repatriation in the 
conditions laid down by the Convention.

Moreover, it should be remembered that the conditions applicable to all 
persons undergoing punishment under the laws of the U.S.S.R. are in every way in 
conformity with the requirements of humanity and health, and that corporal 
punishment is strictly forbidden by law. Furthermore, the prison authorities are 
obliged, under the regulations in force, to transm it immediately to the Soviet 
authorities concerned, for investigation, complaints of convicted persons with 
regard to their sentences, or requests for a review of their cases, and any other 
complaint whatsoever.79

This note faithfully reflects the attitude of the Soviet delegation throughout 
the Diplomatic Conference and clearly shows that accused persons remain 
entitled to all the guarantees instituted by the Third Convention, including 
the judicial guarantees in Articles 82 to 108, until their sentence becomes 
legally enforceable.

The reservation to Article 85 of the Third Convention restricts the ICRC’s 
capacity to fulfil its mandate, for the reserving states can use it to prevent the 
Committee from pursuing its activities in aid of prisoners deprived of the 
Convention’s protection. Those states are no longer obliged to allow family 
messages and relief supplies to be sent to prisoners duly sentenced for war 
crimes or crimes against humanity, and are also able to prevent ICRC dele
gates from visiting them.

States which have not made this reservation may also use it to obstruct the 
ICRC’s work for prisoners from reserving states who have been sentenced for 
the same crimes, for it is a well-established rule that if a reserving state can 
invoke its reservation in its relations with any other contracting party which 
has accepted it, expressly or tacitly, each of the states which have not made 
that reservation may in turn use it against the aforesaid state.80

The most alarming consequences of this reservation, however, stem less 
from its text, whose strictly limited scope was confirmed by the Soviet note of 
26 May 1955, than from its implication that a war criminal is a person 
stripped of all human dignity who can he excluded from any humanitarian 
protection. Whenever a breach is made in the rampart of treaty protection, 
war takes over and arbitrary action follows.

This was shown all too clearly in the Vietnam war.
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When the Democratic Republic of Vietnam acceded to the Geneva 
Conventions on 5 June 1957, it made the following reservation to Article 85 
of the Third Convention:

The Democratic Republic of Vietnam declares that prisoners of war tried and 
convicted of war crimes or crimes against humanity, in accordance with the 
principles laid down by the Nuremberg Judicial Tribunal, shall not benefit from 
the provisions of the present Convention as is specified in Article 85.81

The text clearly shows that only prisoners of war tried and convicted of war 
crimes or crimes against humanity shall no longer benefit from the protection 
of the Third Convention. Like the Soviet reservation, the Vietnamese reserva
tion takes effect only after conviction.

Nevertheless, in answer to the Committee’s appeal of 11 June 1965, the 
government of the Democratic Republic of Vietnam defined its position as 
follows:

As all the world is aware, the United States Government and its agents in Saigon 
are engaged in committing crimes in their war of aggression in Viet Nam, 
undermining peace, violating the laws and customs of war and perpetrating acts 
against humanity.

In order to compensate for its defeats in the undeclared war of aggression in 
South Viet Nam, the United States Government has, w ithout any justification, 
given orders to its air and naval forces to make surprise attacks on the Democratic 
Republic of Viet Nam, in flagrant violation of the Geneva Agreements of 1954 on 
Viet Nam and of the rules of international law. It has employed napalm and 
phosphorus bombs, poisonous chemical products, and its aircraft and warships 
have indiscriminately bombed hospitals, schools, road transport stations, markets, 
villages, fishing vessels, churches, pagodas, etc., massacring large numbers of 
innocent civilians and violating the Geneva Conventions of August 12, 1949, for 
the protection of the victims of war, as well as other rules of war.

The people and the Government of the Democratic Republic of Viet Nam 
consider the actions of the United States Government and of its agents in Saigon 
as acts of piracy and regard the pilots who have carried out pirate-raids, 
destroying the property and massacring the population of the Democratic 
Republic of Viet Nam, as major criminals caught in flagrante delic to  and liable for 
judgement in accordance with the laws of the Democratic Republic of Viet Nam, 
although captured pilots are well treated. Authorization had been granted them to 
correspond with their families. However, the regulations concerning mail with the 
exterior having been recently infringed, the competent authorities of the Democratic 
Republic of Viet Nam have decided temporarily to suspend this correspondence. In 
future, if those concerned demonstrate their willingness to observe the regulations in 
force in the Democratic Republic of Viet Nam, the competent authorities could 
reconsider the question with a view to finding an appropriate solution.

In South Viet Nam, the Government of the United States and its agents in 
Saigon are also undertaking a war of great atrocity, employing against the civilian 
population arms and methods of warfare which have for long been prohibited by 
international law. The Government of the Democratic Republic of Viet Nam ener
getically condemns these barbarous acts committed by the Government of the
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United States and its agents and declares that they must take entire responsibility
for the crimes they have perpetrated.82

This reply implicitly referred to, but did not explicitly quote, the 
Democratic Republic of Vietnam’s reservation to Article 85. Although this 
reservation related only to prisoners of war who had been tried and con
victed, and the American prisoners were never put on trial, the Hanoi govern
ment made use of it to obstruct all ICRC attempts to help the prisoners held 
by that government.

The United States and Saigon governments did not use North Vietnam’s 
reservation as an excuse for inflicting similar treatment on the North 
Vietnamese prisoners in their hands. But they did use the ICRC’s inability to 
do anything to help American or Vietnamese prisoners held north of the 17th 
Parallel as a pretext for restricting and hindering its activities south of the 
17th parallel; and the North Vietnamese authorities and National Liberation 
Front (Vietcong) leaders were quick to blame the ICRC for this.83

The Hanoi government again invoked its reservation to Article 85 when 
the ICRC asked permission for its delegates to meet the Chinese prisoners of 
war captured in the conflict between China and Vietnam of February 1979. 
After prolonged discussion, however, it ceased to do so and allowed delegates 
to visit the Thai Nguyen camp, where the prisoners were held, and interview 
any of them without witnesses. Their visit took place on 26 May 1979, and 
the prisoners were repatriated soon after in the presence of the ICRC 
delegates.84

A reservation to any one provision of a treaty weakens the treaty as a 
whole. Allowing two different rules on the same subject to exist at the same 
time, it undermines the effectiveness and authority of that treaty far beyond 
the often very limited scope of its own text. The Vietnam War was a harsh 
reminder of how serious this eroding influence is, and it would therefore have 
been wise, at the Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and 
Development of International Humanitarian Law, to seek common ground 
on which to restore the unity of the humanitarian rules. The Conference 
achieved little in this direction, as will be seen from Article 75, paragraph 7, 
of Protocol I:

In order to avoid any doubt concerning the prosecution and trial of persons accused
of war crimes or crimes against humanity, the following principles shall apply:
a) persons who are accused of such crimes should be submitted for the purpose 

of prosecution and trial in accordance with the applicable rules of 
international law; and

b) any such persons who do not benefit from more favourable treatment under 
the Conventions or this Protocol shall be accorded the treatment provided by 
this Article, whether or not the crimes of which they are accused constitute 
grave breaches of the Conventions or of this Protocol.

This provision is a reminder that the Geneva Conventions and Protocol I do 
not prevent persons accused of war crimes or crimes against humanity from
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being prosecuted and sentenced. At the same time -  since the reservation 
to Article 85 of the Third Convention applies only after conviction -  it con
firms that accused persons retain the benefit of all the guarantees intro
duced by the Third Convention until their sentence becomes enforceable. 
Furthermore, prisoners convicted of war crimes or crimes against humanity 
and deprived of prisoner-of-war status by the said reservation continue to ben
efit at the very least by the fundamental guarantees introduced by Article 75 
of Protocol I.

Only time will show whether the Conference really has managed to dispel 
all the doubts it claims to have removed.

Spies and saboteurs
The Fourth Convention protects all civilian persons who find themselves in 
the hands of the adverse party in time of conflict or occupation and are not 
protected by the First, Second or Third Convention; it also protects stateless 
persons and nationals of a neutral state who are in the territory of a party to 
conflict and cannot be effectively protected by the diplomatic services of their 
country of origin, as well as neutral nationals in occupied territory.85 
However, the 1949 Diplomatic Conference did not define civilian persons, 
except in negative terms.

It is easy to see why. If they had been defined in positive terms, in the 
same way as the Third Convention gives a positive definition of prisoners of 
war, this might have left an intermediate category of enemy nationals who, 
in captivity, could be said to be neither prisoners of war as defined by the 
Third Convention nor civilian persons as defined by the Fourth 
Convention; they would then be deprived of any humanitarian protection 
whatsoever. The decision taken by the Conference allows no such conclu
sion. On the contrary, it means that all nationals of a belligerent who are in 
the power of the adverse party and are neither members of the armed 
forces’ medical services nor prisoners of war are civilians within the 
meaning of the Fourth Convention and are protected by it. There is no 
intermediate category.

Some delegations thought that this arrangement was open to abuse. For 
example, enemy nationals could take advantage of some countries’ hospital
ity to settle there long before hostilities began and act as spies or saboteurs. 
Once found out they would demand all the rights the Convention guarantees 
to harmless civilians. Similarly, in occupied territory it was to be expected 
that the population would do everything in its power to obstruct the invading 
forces, which consequently had to be able to maintain their security.

These delegations therefore proposed inserting a provision which they 
believed would strike a better balance between the rights of the state and 
those of protected persons, and would allow a waiver of some rules in the 
Convention. This proposal was supported mainly by the Anglo-Saxon del
egates, and opposed by the Soviet Union and its allies.
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The Conference failed to reach agreement, and eventually adopted the fol
lowing provision only after successive votes. Thus Article 5 of the Fourth 
Convention reads:

Where in the territory of a Party to the conflict, the latter is satisfied that an 
individual protected person is definitely suspected of or engaged in activities 
hostile to the security of the state, such individual person shall not be entitled to 
claim such rights and privileges under the present Convention as would, if exercised 
in the favour of such individual person, be prejudicial to the security of such state.

Where in occupied territory an individual protected person is detained as a 
spy or saboteur, or as a person under definite suspicion of activity hostile to the 
security of the Occupying Power, such person shall, in those cases where 
absolute military security so requires, be regarded as having forfeited rights of 
communication under the present Convention.

In each case, such persons shall nevertheless be treated with humanity and, in 
case of trial, shall not be deprived of the rights of fair and regular trial prescribed 
by the present Convention. They shall also be granted the full rights and privileges 
of a protected person under the present Convention at the earliest date consistent 
with the security of the state or Occupying Power, as the case may be.86

The wording of this article is particularly unfortunate and leaves innumer
able loopholes in the protection given by the Convention.

Only the term ‘spy’ refers to a reasonably clear notion in international law. 
In the words of Article 29, paragraph 1, of the Hague Regulations of 1907:

A person can only be considered a spy when, acting clandestinely or on false 
pretences, he obtains or endeavours to obtain information in the zone of operations 
of a belligerent, with the intention of communicating it to the hostile party.87

There is, however, no instrument of international law that defines the term 
‘saboteur’. In the present context it means a person who commits clandes
tine acts of destruction in order to weaken the enemy’s industrial or mili
tary potential. The terms ‘definite suspicion’ and ‘activities hostile to the 
security of the state or Occupying Power’ leave room for extremely wide 
interpretation.

It is no easier to assess the effect of this provision. Yet one thing is certain: 
it does not allow anyone to be deprived of the status of civilian person in the 
way the reservation made by some states to Article 85 of the Third 
Convention allows military personnel convicted of war crimes or crimes 
against humanity to be deprived of prisoner-of-war status. On the territory of 
a party to the conflict, Article 5 means only that an individual person 
definitely suspected of activities hostile to the security of the state ‘shall not 
be entitled to claim such rights and privileges under the present Convention 
as would, if exercised in the favour of such individual person, be prejudicial 
to the security of such State’. It follows that the said provision does not affect 
the obligations of the detaining authority towards the adverse party or third 
persons.
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In occupied territory, individuals arrested as spies or saboteurs or because 
they are individually under definite suspicion of activity harmful to the secur
ity of the Occupying Power therefore do not forfeit any rights other than the 
‘rights of communication’ conferred by the Fourth Convention; their other 
rights are not affected by this provision.

It is anything but clear from the text whether the detaining power is enti
tled under Article 5 to forbid ICRC delegates visiting places of detention to 
meet individuals detained as spies or saboteurs or under definite suspicion of 
activities harmful to the security of the state or occupying power.

However, the right to meet civilian prisoners and interview them without 
witnesses does not belong primarily to protected persons, but to the represen
tatives of the Protecting Powers and to the International Committee’s del
egates. Article 143 of the Fourth Convention leaves no room for doubt on 
this point. It must therefore be concluded that Article 5 of the Fourth 
Convention does not preclude visits by representatives of the Protecting 
Powers or by ICRC delegates.

Nevertheless, the article is badly drafted, allows serious differences of inter
pretation, and weakens the entire system of protection provided by the 
Conventions.

The territories occupied by Israel in the conflict of 1967 were a case in 
point. Most of the civilians arrested by the Israeli army were suspected of 
espionage, sabotage or other activities prejudicial to the security of the occu
pying power. Once arrested, they were kept incommunicado for periods of 
interrogation lasting sometimes for weeks or months. Without explicitly 
referring to Article 5 of the Fourth Convention, which they did not recognize 
as applicable to the territories occupied in June 1967, the Israeli authorities 
cited the needs of the enquiry as grounds for refusing permission to ICRC 
delegates to meet detainees under interrogation. This restriction seriously 
reduced the effectiveness of ICRC visits to places of detention. Accordingly 
the International Committee persisted in its requests that its delegates be 
allowed access to all detainees without exception, or at least that the interro
gation period for which its delegates were barred from meeting detainees 
should be shorter.88

In November 1977, after lengthy negotiations, the Israeli authorities and 
the ICRC agreed on a new procedure whereby the ICRC would be notified of 
the arrest of protected persons within fourteen days of their arrest. Also 
within that same period, delegates would be allowed to meet all detainees, 
including detainees under interrogation, freely and without witnesses. Visits 
to detainees under interrogation could be repeated once every fourteen days 
until the end of the period of interrogation and would aim essentially at 
ascertaining their state of health. If necessary, an ICRC physician could make 
an additional visit. Lastly, the Israeli authorities undertook to conduct an 
enquiry whenever one was justified by the delegate’s report, and agreed to 
inform the ICRC of the findings and conclusions of each such enquiry.89 This 
agreement was later improved in certain respects90 and is still in force.
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Between 1 January 1978 and 31 December 1991 ICRC delegates made 
28,532 individual visits to detainees under interrogation, during which they 
met more than 20,000 prisoners.91

Despite these figures, the extent to which Article 5 of the Fourth 
Convention seriously undermines the system of protection laid down in the 
Conventions must not be underestimated. Unquestionably, the article does 
not authorize collective measures, and the persons to which it relates have to 
be humanely treated; but the fact remains that it enables many of the guaran
tees laid down in the Conventions to be withheld from persons who, being 
under suspicion, are the most likely to undergo violence and arbitrary treat
ment. As Mr Morosov, the Soviet delegate to the 1949 Conference, 
remarked, the article may render the entire Fourth Convention null and 
void.92

The Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law might therefore have been expected to 
remedy this situation. Unfortunately it did so only to a very limited extent.

To start with, Article 75 of Protocol I introduces fundamental guarantees 
covering any person who does not benefit from more favourable treatment, 
and therefore including spies and saboteurs. No provision is made, however, 
to monitor compliance with it.

In addition, under Article 45, paragraph 3, of Protocol 1 any person who 
has taken part in hostilities in occupied territory and is not entitled to 
prisoner-of-war status shall, unless held as a spy and notwithstanding 
Article 5 of the Fourth Convention, be entitled to the rights of communica
tion under that Convention. Thus in occupied territory and when Protocol I 
is applicable, only spies, but not saboteurs, may be deprived of the said 
rights of communication.

Lastly, with regard to spies, the Diplomatic Conference adopted a long 
article relating only to members of armed forces engaging in espionage. It 
repeats Articles 29 to 31 of the Hague Regulations, but with many redundant 
phrases and obscure passages.93 Civilians engaging in or suspected of espi
onage still come under Article 5 of the Fourth Geneva Convention.

Mercenaries
From time immemorial young men from poor countries, especially mountain
ous regions, have had to seek a living abroad as mercenaries in the service of 
rulers of more prosperous countries.

There have been mercenaries since earliest antiquity. Xenophon’s Anabasis 
recounts the tribulations of the Greek mercenaries enrolled by Cyrus the 
Younger to make war on his brother Artaxerxes II for the crown of Persia. In 
eighteenth-century Europe, and until the middle of the nineteenth century, 
cannon fodder for royal armies came mainly from the Swiss cantons. There 
are still mercenaries today, such as the renowned Gurkhas of Nepal in the 
British and Indian armies.
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Mercenaries may be broadly defined as persons who voluntarily and for 
pay enter the service of a country other than their own. Captured mercenaries 
cannot claim the status of neutral nationals, but may not be prosecuted solely 
for enrolling in the service of a belligerent power. If duly enlisted they must 
be considered as regular combatants who share the fate of their companions 
in arms. That is the gist of Article 17 of the Hague Convention (V) respecting 
the Rights and Duties of Neutral Powers and Persons in Case of War on 
Land of 18 October 1907, which reads:

A neutral cannot avail himself of his neutrality
a) if he commits hostile acts against a belligerent;
b) if he commits acts in favour of a belligerent, particularly if he voluntarily 

enlists in the ranks of the armed force of one of the parties.
In such a case, the neutral shall not be more severely treated by the belligerent
against whom he has abandoned his neutrality than a national of the other
belligerent State could be for the same act.94

So if a neutral national was duly enlisted into the armed forces of a belliger
ent state or was a member of militias or other volunteer corps fulfilling the 
four conditions of Article 1 of the Regulations annexed to the Hague 
Convention IV of 1907, he is entitled to prisoner-of-war status. Those four 
conditions are: to be commanded by a person responsible for his subordi
nates; to have a fixed distinctive emblem recognizable at a distance; to carry 
arms openly; and to conduct their operations in accordance with the laws 
and customs of war.

The same rule was adopted in the Third Geneva Convention of 12 August 
1949: under Article 4 all captured members of the armed forces of a party to 
conflict, and captured members of its militias or volunteer corps that fulfil the 
aforesaid conditions, are prisoners of war. What qualifies them for prisoner- 
of-war status is therefore membership of the armed forces, militias or other 
volunteer corps of a party to conflict, and not their nationality.95

This is not to be wondered at. In spite of all the recent denunciations of 
mercenary warfare it must be remembered that, as has been said, there have 
been mercenaries for ages past, that many states (including some of their 
most ardent critics) still use them, and that international law does not regard 
mercenary service as illegal.96

Since decolonization, however, a new form of mercenary service has 
emerged whose economic basis is the reverse of the old one: soldiers of 
fortune from developed countries have gone to fight in Third World countries 
infinitely poorer than their own. This has led to serious abuses, especially in 
Africa, where mercenaries have been used to topple recognized governments 
or for covert intervention in civil wars. Others have turned their weapons 
against the government that took them into its service, and committed terri
bly destructive hostile acts that were to all appearances private wars.

The use of mercenaries in the Congo and Angola has provoked bitter 
resentment, voiced by the United Nations General Assembly in its Resolution 
2465 (XXIII) of 20 December 1968, which declared ‘that the practice of
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using mercenaries against movements for national liberation and independ
ence is punishable as a criminal act and that the mercenaries themselves 
are outlaws’.97 Similarly, in its Resolution 3103 (XXVIII), adopted on 
12 December 1973, the General Assembly declared that:

The use of mercenaries by colonial and racist régimes against the national 
liberation movements struggling for their freedom and independence from the 
yoke of colonialism and alien domination is considered to be a criminal act and 
the mercenaries should accordingly be punished as criminals.98

Inevitably, this issue was raised at the Diplomatic Conference on the 
Reaffirmation and Development of International Humanitarian Law. After a 
debate dominated by ideological concerns and carefully fostering the confu
sion between mercenary service and private war, the Conference adopted the 
following provision (Protocol I, Article 47) by consensus:

1. A mercenary shall not have the right to be a com batant or a prisoner of war.
2. A mercenary is any person who:

(a) is specially recruited locally or abroad in order to fight in an armed 
conflict;

(b) does, in fact, take a direct part in the hostilities;
(c) is motivated to take part in the hostilities essentially by the desire for 

private gain and, in fact, is promised, by or on behalf of a Party to the 
conflict, material compensation substantially in excess of that promised or 
paid to com batants of similar ranks and functions in the armed forces of 
that Party;

(d) is neither a national of a Party to the conflict nor a resident of territory 
controlled by a Party to the conflict;

(e) is not a member of the armed forces of a Party to the conflict; and
(f) has not been sent by a State which is not a Party to the conflict on official 

duty as a member of its armed forces.99

The definition adopted by the Diplomatic Conference is very restrictive, for it 
requires all the conditions enumerated in its paragraph 2 to be fulfilled cumu
latively. It excludes individuals enlisted under long-term contracts, such as 
members of the French Foreign Legion and the Gurkhas of Nepal. It also 
excludes instructors and technicians teaching the use of weapons or maintain
ing weapons without taking direct part in hostilities, volunteers who have 
enlisted for other reasons than the desire for private gain, nationals of a party 
to the conflict and neutral nationals residing in territory controlled by a party 
to the conflict, members of the armed forces of a party to the conflict and sol
diers sent on an official mission by a non-belligerent state.

In fact, the only persons covered by this definition are nationals of a 
neutral or non-belligerent state who take a direct part in hostilities as a lucra
tive occupation, and are not members of the armed forces of a party to the 
conflict. The definition is of private war rather than mercenary service.

Mercenaries who fulfil all the conditions stated in Article 47 are not en
titled to prisoner-of-war status. They may be prosecuted and convicted merely 
for taking part in hostilities, but will still have the benefit of the fundamental
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guarantees instituted by Article 75 of Protocol I, as the text of that article and 
the preparatory work make perfectly clear.100

In spite of the precautions taken by the Diplomatic Conference, Article 47 
is, I think, out of place in a treaty of a humanitarian nature such as Protocol 
I. It is not for a treaty of that kind to declare that certain persons are not en
titled to prisoner-of-war status; furthermore, to proclaim in advance that a 
mercenary is not entitled to such a status places him beyond the pale of 
humanitarian law. Since he can be sentenced merely for his motives for enlist
ing and taking part in hostilities, it would be unrealistic to expect him to 
observe the laws and customs of war. Article 47 of Protocol I has many fail
ings: it makes classification as a mercenary depend on a subjective factor such 
as the desire for private gain, which it is practically impossible to prove; it 
declares that a mercenary is not entitled to prisoner-of-war status, whilst 
defining ‘mercenary’ in a way that covers only some kinds of mercenary 
service and not all persons who would have been called mercenaries in the 
past; and it allows a detaining authority to refuse prisoner-of-war status to 
persons so defined, without being accountable for its refusal to any interna
tional or legal authority. By so doing, Article 47 opens the door to many 
abuses, and indeed beckons them in.

This became amply clear in the Iran-Iraq conflict: Iraq had enlisted many 
soldiers from other Arab countries, and Iran refused prisoner-of-war status to 
all combatants who were captured by its forces and were not Iraqi nationals. 
The International Committee was denied access to these prisoners and could 
do nothing for them.101

At its forty-fourth session the General Assembly of the United Nations 
adopted an International Convention against the Recruitment, Use, Financing 
and Training of Mercenaries;102 with regard to armed conflicts, this 
Convention, which also applies to other situations, largely takes over the 
definition of mercenaries given in Article 47 of Protocol I. Its purpose is to 
make the prevention, prosecution and punishment of mercenary service com
pulsory and to organize international legal co-operation to eradicate it. It 
stipulates, however, that any person arrested for trial or extradition shall be 
entitled to communicate with a representative of the state of which he is a 
national and may be visited by a representative of that state,103 and that any 
state that wishes to do so may invite the International Committee to commu
nicate with and visit the alleged offender.104

In spite of its title, this Convention is less concerned with mercenary service 
in the traditional sense of the term than with private war, for according to 
the definition it has adopted the Convention does not apply to members of 
the warring parties’ armed forces. Nevertheless there is every reason to fear 
that the belligerents will avail themselves of it to deny humanitarian protec
tion to enemy combatants who are not nationals of the adverse party, and to 
prevent the ICRC from doing anything to help them.
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Article 5 of the Fourth Convention, Article 47 of Protocol I and the reserva
tions to Article 85 of the Third Convention all have one thing in common: 
they allow the detaining power -  without any form of international 
verification and supervision -  to deprive some persons of most of the guaran
tees of humanitarian law. The approach they take, and the unilateral charac
ter of the action they authorize, undermine the Conventions and open the 
door to abuses which experience has unfortunately shown to be very serious.

Spies and saboteurs do not deserve particular sympathy; neither do sol
diers of fortune who wage other people’s wars to line their own pockets; and 
war criminals are the least deserving of all. Foul play that seriously threatens 
state security or violates the laws and customs of war certainly should be 
punished, and it is entirely possible to do so within the framework of human
itarian law and in full compliance with it. But it is shocking that the humani
tarian Conventions themselves declare that certain persons should be 
deprived of any humanitarian protection requiring external supervision. And 
what a gross paradox it is to see some states take advantage of humanitarian 
rules to deny captured enemies the benefit of those very rules and obstruct the 
humanitarian work of the International Committee of the Red Cross!

This situation indubitably results from a complete misunderstanding of the 
function and purpose of humanitarian law. At the 1949 and 1974-7 
Diplomatic Conferences delegates vied with each other in repeating that 
humanitarian law was not there to protect spies, saboteurs, mercenaries and 
war criminals. But that is not the point. Humanitarian law is there to protect 
all war victims, whatever reprehensible conduct is ascribed to them. Bar par
ticular categories of prisoners from its scope and protection, and its basic 
principles and effectiveness will be drastically undermined.

Without wishing to make unfounded accusations, one cannot help noticing 
that when states took on new humanitarian commitments they left themselves 
a back door to escape from them; and for arbitrary action to move in. ‘The 
only treaties that would matter would be those concluded between ulterior 
motives’, says Paul Valéry.105 Alas, too true.

9. The development of ICRC practice

If the ICRC’s work could be expressed as a set of statistics, visits to places of 
detention would account for more than half the total. As they are usually the 
main activity of ICRC delegations, any detailed account of how the 
Committee’s practice has developed over time is not possible here. It would 
mean adding another volume to the present study, which is already too long.

A short and largely statistical account will therefore have to suffice, for 
which sixteen conflicts have been selected that were deemed particularly 
significant because of their widely differing character, the obstacles encoun
tered and the successes and failures recorded.
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i) The civil war in Greece
No sooner did the Second World War come to an end than Greece was riven 
by a civil war that continued until 1949.

Only in May 1947, however, was the International Committee allowed to 
come to the help of prisoners as part of a relief operation for the Greek popu
lation. ICRC delegates were allowed to visit detention camps on the islands 
of Yioùra, Makronissos, Chios and Ikaria, as well as prisons and hospitals. 
During their visits they distributed large quantities of relief supplies, mainly 
food, medicines, blankets and clothing.

The Committee’s attempts to establish relations with the insurgent party 
were unsuccessful, and ICRC delegates were never allowed to meet prisoners 
captured by the partisans.

The ICRC continued its relief operation until 1963, when the last prisoners 
were released. In all, its delegates made 194 visits to sixty-two places of 
detention and seven hospitals, visiting the two largest camps eleven times.106

ii) The Palestine conflict
In the spring of 1948 it was better not to be taken prisoner in Palestine. 
Neither the Jewish nor the Arab community was bound by the 1929 Geneva 
Conventions, and of all the Middle East states preparing to intervene, only 
Iraq and Egypt were party to them. Each side accused the other of giving no 
quarter and retaliated by giving no quarter itself. Hostage-taking was the 
rule; the hapless victims were usually executed. Prisoners on the battlefield 
were all too often shot out of hand.

On 12 March 1948 the International Committee appealed for safety for 
all persons taking no part in the hostilities, and for all combatants falling 
into the hands of the adverse party to be treated as prisoners of w ar.107 The 
Jewish Agency and the Arab Higher Committee for Palestine both agreed 
to comply with this appeal.108 Meanwhile the ICRC delegation did its 
utmost to trace kidnapped and captured persons, and to visit and protect 
them.

The Arab states’ intervention with regular armed forces on 15 May 1948 
transformed a civil war into an international conflict to which the entire body 
of humanitarian law was applicable. Prisoner-of-war camps were set up in 
Israel, Transjordan and Egypt, whereas prisoners of war in Syria were housed 
in a prison. The number of prisoners rose steadily, and by the end of 1948 
there were some 6000 Arab prisoners, including about 1000 combatants, in 
Israeli hands, and 673 Israeli prisoners in Transjordan, 147 in Egypt, forty- 
six in Syria and seven in Lebanon.

Prisoner-of-war status was granted only in Israel and Transjordan. In the 
other countries, where most of the prisoners were civilians, their status was 
hardly ever specified.

ICRC delegates regularly visited camps, prisons and hospitals where pris
oners of war were held, and were allowed to speak freely with any prisoners
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they wished. They also passed on lists of prisoners, family messages, individ
ual parcels and collective relief, and repatriated seriously wounded and sick 
prisoners during the hostilities.

They continued their activities until the prisoners were repatriated under 
the armistice agreements concluded by Israel and its neighbours between 
March and May 1949.

ICRC delegates made thirty-six visits to places of detention in Israel, four
teen in Transjordan, fourteen in Syria and seven in Egypt, thus seventy-one 
visits in all. They also made many informal visits -  to trace missing persons, 
collect and deliver mail or distribute relief supplies -  on which no reports 
were drawn up and no statistics kept.109

iii) The Korean War
Twenty-four hours after hostilities began in Korea, the ICRC sent telegrams 
of identical content to the respective governments of the Republic of Korea 
and the Democratic Peoples’ Republic of Korea. In them it urged both sides 
to apply the humanitarian principles for the protection of war victims con
tained in the Geneva Conventions, even though Korea was not party to them, 
and drew particular attention to Article 3 thereof, which it quoted in full. 
The Committee sent similar messages to all other governments whose armed 
forces took part in the conflict, and to the United Nations.110

The government of South Korea declared that it was bound by Article 3, 
and on 15 July 1950 the government of North Korea informed the Secretary- 
General of the United Nations by telegram that the Peoples’ Army of the 
People’s Democratic Republic of Korea was strictly applying the principles of 
the Geneva Conventions relating to prisoners of war.111

In fact, however, the ICRC never succeeded in accrediting a delegate to the 
North Korean authorities and could do nothing to help prisoners captured by 
the North Korean forces or the Chinese People’s Volunteer Army. A letter 
sent by President Kim-Il-Sung, Supreme Commander of the Peoples’ Army of 
Korea, and General Peng Teh-Huai, Commander of the Chinese People’s 
Volunteer Army, to General Ridgway, Commander-in-Chief of the United 
Nations Forces, with a copy to the ICRC, defined as follows the North 
Korean and Chinese attitude to the request that ICRC delegates should be 
allowed to visit prisoner-of-war camps:

The decision we have taken to provide precisely, and in full detail, for the good 
treatment of prisoners of war is a sufficient indication of our intentions and 
humanitarian preoccupations and we accordingly do not see what purpose could 
be served by the ICRC visiting prisoner of war cam ps.112

The first visits to prisoner-of-war camps in South Korea took place on 26 and 
29 July 1950. ICRC visits to prisoners of war continued throughout the 
conflict except when, in spite of the Committee’s protests, they were tem
porarily suspended by the UN Unified Command after serious incidents in 
some camps. Few relief supplies were distributed, and the number of family
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messages forwarded remained insignificant because the ICRC was unable to 
establish relations with North Korea.

ICRC delegates could do little for civilian prisoners held in South Korean 
jails, but between 1950 and 1953 they paid 163 visits to prisoner-of-war 
camps (in the largest camps their visits lasted for eight or ten days), twenty- 
seven visits to prisons holding irregular combatants, one visit to a civilian 
internee camp, and nineteen visits to hospitals treating prisoners of war, a 
total of 210 visits.113

iv) The Algerian war
Sixty or more violent incidents in the night of 1 November 1954 marked the 
outset of a conflict that raged in Algeria for the next seven years.

In January 1955, seeing that unrest was spreading throughout the country 
and that more and more people were being accused of or sentenced for sub
versive activities, the ICRC offered its services on their behalf under Article 3 
of the 1949 Conventions.

The French government accepted its offer on 2 February 1955, authorizing 
ICRC delegates to visit places of detention in Algeria and interview any pris
oners they wished without witnesses, on condition that they enquired only 
into conditions of detention and not into the reasons for detention and that 
the ICRC’s reports would be sent only to the French government.

The first ICRC mission to Algeria from 28 February to 18 April 1955 
visited forty-three places of detention. It was followed by nine more such 
missions, during which the delegates carried out a round of visits and dis
tributed relief supplies and family messages. A summary report covering 
the various places of detention visited, which included detailed suggestions 
for improving the prisoners’ living conditions, was drawn up after each 
mission.

These activities were not without effect. In March 1958 General Salan, 
Commander-in-Chief of the French forces in Algeria, ordered special camps 
to be opened for National Liberation Army (ALN) combatants captured 
while bearing arms openly. Although the French government had declared 
that these captives were not prisoners of war, they were henceforth treated in 
much the same way as prisoners of war. The French authorities’ decision was 
of paramount importance, for it reversed their previous policy of automati
cally bringing to trial members of the ALN captured while bearing arms. As 
from November 1961 political detainees were granted special treatment.

From 1958 onwards the ICRC did similar work in aid of Algerian militants 
imprisoned in France.

The ICRC also sought to help French civilians and soldiers captured by 
the insurgents. Although it was in frequent touch with the National 
Liberation Front (FLN), and later on with the Provisional Government of the 
Algerian Republic, it was only once allowed access to prisoners in ALN 
hands: on 30 January 1958, on the border between Algeria and Tunisia, dele
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gates met four French soldiers who had been captured by the ALN at Sakiet 
Sidi Youssef. These prisoners were released on 20 October 1958.

Between February 1955 and 1 July 1962 the ICRC sent ten missions to 
Algeria, where they made 490 visits to prisons, screening camps, military 
internment camps, hospitals and other places of detention; and between 1958 
and 1962 ICRC delegates made ninety-six visits to places of detention in 
France in which Algerian militants were imprisoned.114

v) The Suez conflict
As soon as fighting broke out the ICRC reminded all the belligerents of the 
basic principles of humanitarian law, and stressed in particular that ‘every 
enemy soldier, non-commissioned officer or officer surrendering, or other
wise captured, must be treated as a prisoner of war’,115 and sent delegates to 
Israel and to the Canal Zone of which British and French troops had just 
taken control. It was already represented in Cairo.

ICRC delegates in Israel paid regular visits to three camps and two hospi
tals, where there were about 5600 prisoners of war; they collected and deliv
ered family messages, distributed relief supplies and organized the 
repatriation of serious casualties. In the Canal Zone ICRC delegates visited 
Egyptian prisoners captured by the Anglo-French expeditionary force. Its 
Cairo-based delegates visited Israeli prisoners captured by the Egyptian army, 
British and French civilian internees and stateless Jewish internees.

In all, ICRC delegates made twenty-nine visits before all prisoners were 
repatriated in January and February 1957.116

vi) The Vietnam War
The Vietnam War was the result of the festering resentment left by the 
Geneva agreements of 1954 that ended the Indochina War.

These agreements were doomed from the start, for there was never any 
true peace in South Vietnam. The internal disturbances that began in 1954 
grew steadily worse, degenerating first into civil war, and then, with foreign 
intervention, into a full-scale international armed conflict to which -  as the 
ICRC declared in its appeal of 11 June 1965 to all the warring parties -  the 
whole of humanitarian law was applicable. In particular the ICRC stressed 
that any combatant taken prisoner while wearing a uniform or bearing an 
emblem clearly indicating his membership of the armed forces must not be 
killed, but must be treated humanely as a prisoner of war; that lists of com
batants taken prisoner must be communicated without delay to the Central 
Tracing Agency; and that ICRC delegates must be authorized to visit prison 
camps.117

The Democratic Republic of Vietnam considered itself as the victim of an 
undeclared war of aggression by the United States. The Flanoi government 
described all its American prisoners as major criminals caught in flagrante 
delicto and rejected any ICRC activities on their behalf.118 The National
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Liberation Front (Vietcong) adopted a similar position and refused all contact 
with the ICRC.119

The United States and South Vietnamese governments assured the ICRC of 
their co-operation,120 but in fact adopted an excessively complicated system 
of classifying prisoners captured by their forces. This system, which was inap
propriate for the realities of revolutionary war and often arbitrarily applied, 
seriously impeded the ICRC’s work.

For instance, lists of prisoners of war were never complete and were sent to 
the Central Tracing Agency only after long delays. Admittedly, ICRC del
egates were allowed to visit prisoner-of-war camps and speak in private with 
the inmates, but their visits were too widely spaced to keep a proper check on 
interrogation methods and conditions of detention. And in spite of top-level 
representations, ICRC delegates were never allowed to speak in private with 
civilian detainees. This restriction made their visits to prisons and correc
tional institutions ineffective and prevented the ICRC from protecting the 
detainees there.

Nevertheless, between 1964 and 1975 ICRC delegates made 620 visits to 
places of detention in South Vietnam (prisoner-of-war camps and hospitals, 
screening centres, interrogation centres, correctional institutions and civilian 
prisons).

As the ICRC could do nothing to help prisoners held in North Vietnam or 
by the National Liberation Front, it was ill-placed to bring any pressure to 
bear on the South Vietnamese government and its American allies. All too 
often, ICRC delegates had to content themselves with reporting defects 
without being able to get them remedied. In the words of a former Vice- 
President of the International Committee, ‘the ICRC was gradually reduced 
to the ultimately compromising policy of maintaining only a symbolic pres
ence in South Vietnam’.121

Nor did the Saigon government gain anything from this state of affairs. 
Since there was no real inspection by an outside agency of conditions of 
detention in South Vietnam, its denials of critical reports were never convinc
ing, especially after the discovery of the Con Son ‘tiger cages’. The only 
people who believed them were those with an axe to grind.122

vit) South Africa and Namibia/South West Africa
In 1964 the ICRC was authorized to visit political prisoners serving sentences 
in South Africa. From then on, its delegates visited them regularly, usually 
once a year at the Robben Island, Viktor Voerster, Pretoria and Barberton 
prisons where they were held. The number of prisoners met during each 
round of visits varied, ranging from 350 to 945. From 1976 onwards ICRC 
delegates were also authorized to visit prisoners being held in preventive 
detention under the Internal Security Amendment Act. As from 1980, they 
were allowed access to security detainees in Namibia, where they visited 
Mariental camp and several prisons housing SWAPO (South West Africa 
People’s Organization) militants. Relief supplies were distributed during these
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visits, both in South Africa and in Namibia. The ICRC opened a delegation 
at Pretoria in November 1978, and at Windhoek in July 1981. It helped pris
oners’ families by distributing food parcels and blankets and paying fares for 
family visits.

ICRC delegates also visited Angolan, Cuban and Soviet prisoners of war 
captured by South African forces in southern Angola and on the border 
between Angola and Namibia, as well as South African prisoners of war in 
Angola.

In spite of repeated requests, ICRC delegates were never authorized to meet 
persons awaiting trial, or those imprisoned under the Terrorism Act (then 
Section 29 of the Internal Security Amendment Act of 1982), and the South 
African authorities refused to allow more frequent visits. Recognizing that it 
would not be allowed access to all security detainees, in 1987 the 
International Committee decided to suspend its visits in the Republic of 
South Africa.

From 1964 to 1986, ICRC delegates made 271 visits to places of detention 
in South Africa and Namibia, and twelve visits to South African prisoners of 
war in Angola.123

viii) The Six-Day War and after
Shortly before the outbreak of hostilities the International Committee sent 
delegates to Israel and Egypt, and then to Jordan, Syria and Lebanon, so that 
when the crisis over the closure of the Strait of Tiran flared into armed 
conflict on 5 June 1967, its delegates were already on the spot.

As soon as fighting began the head of the ICRC delegation in Israel asked 
for authorization to visit prisoners captured by the Israeli army. He was told 
that he would be granted every facility as soon as the prisoners of war had 
been assembled in a camp. On 14 June ICRC delegates made their first visit 
to Atlit camp, which contained 5611 prisoners of war and 500 civilian pris
oners, and visited it nine more times over the next few months. Other visits 
were made to hospitals where enemy wounded were receiving medical care. 
In accordance with the ICRC’s customary procedure, the delegates inter
viewed any prisoners of their choice in private, including the prisoners’ repre
sentatives; they also collected and delivered family messages, distributed relief 
supplies and arranged for the seriously wounded to be repatriated. After each 
visit, contact was taken up with the competent authorities. The delegates’ 
reports on their visits were communicated to the detaining power and to the 
prisoners’ powers of origin.

Israeli prisoners of war in Egypt, Jordan, Syria and Lebanon were visited 
between 13 and 23 June 1967.

Before the general repatriation of prisoners of war, which took place on 
27 June 1967 between Israel and Jordan, on 17 July 1967 between Israel and 
Syria, on 9 August 1967 between Israel and Lebanon, and in January 1968 
between Israel and Egypt, delegates made nineteen visits in Israel, four in 
Jordan, one in Syria, three in Lebanon and fourteen in Egypt.
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The Israeli occupation of the Golan Heights, the West Bank, the Gaza Strip 
and Sinai was resisted by some of the population. Inevitably, this led to 
repressive measures, including the arrest, trial and imprisonment of many 
civilians. The ICRC asked to visit them, but it was not until December 1967 
that its delegates were authorized to visit prisons in Israel and the occupied 
territories in which persons protected by the Fourth Convention were held. 
Systematic visits began in February 1968, and ICRC delegates subsequently 
made regular visits to prisons at Ashkelon, Beersheba, Damoun, Ramleh, 
Neve Tirza and Kfar Yona in Israel, and to prisons at Gaza, Hebron, Jenin, 
Jericho, Nablus, Tulkarem and Ramallah in occupied territory. The total 
number of detainees varied according to circumstances, but was generally 
between 3000 and 4000.

The visits lasted from one to three days, depending on the size of the place 
of detention and the number of prisoners there. During the visit the delegates 
met all detainees except those still under interrogation, taking the names of 
those to be interviewed without witnesses and noting individual requests that 
could be registered at once, for example those concerning families without a 
breadwinner, family visits and requests for news. They then spoke in private 
with any prisoners of their choice. These usually numbered between fifteen 
and sixty, according to the size of the place of detention and the problems 
encountered. From 1978 onwards delegates were also authorized to visit 
detainees under interrogation, freely and without witnesses, within fourteen 
days of their arrest. As agreed, the purpose of these visits was essentially to 
ascertain the conditions of detention and to ensure that the Fourth 
Convention was being observed. The delegates refused to enter into discus
sion about the reasons for detention, other than in exceptional cases. Each 
visit ended with an interview with the officer in charge of the prison, during 
which the delegates raised all matters within his responsibility.

After the visits, the relevant authorities were contacted with a view to 
improving the conditions of detention; such requests were concerned, for 
instance, with the situation of detainees from East Jerusalem, the status of 
administrative detainees, conditions of interrogation, overcrowding in 
prisons, food, medical care, clothing, leisure and physical exercise, family 
visits, and mail. Relief supplies were regularly distributed to detainees who 
were not receiving family parcels. The ICRC also arranged for transport by 
bus to enable close relatives to visit prisoners once a month.

Between 1967 and 1986, ICRC delegates made 1540 complete visits, thus 
about a hundred to each of the prisons in Israel and the occupied territories, 
as well as several hundred partial visits and over 19,600 individual visits to 
detainees under interrogation.

Complete statistics of interviews in private with prisoners are unfortunately 
not available, but a tendency towards individual treatment can be seen: in 
1985 alone, delegates had 1405 interviews without witnesses with detainees 
under interrogation and 2993 interviews with detainees whose interrogation 
was finished.124
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The Israeli authorities’ repression of the Palestinian uprising (intifada) in 
the occupied territories from 1986 on led to a sharp increase in the number 
of arrests and the opening of new places of detention. For the International 
Committee this meant a greater number and frequency of visits to places of 
detention, especially to newly arrested prisoners: between January 1987 and 
December 1991 ICRC delegates made 8914 visits to detainees under 
interrogation.125

ix) The civil war in Nigeria
During the civil war in Nigeria the ICRC had access to secessionist prisoners 
of war captured by the Nigerian federal army and to government prisoners of 
war captured by the secessionist forces, but not to civilian prisoners on either 
side.

The ICRC never received complete lists of names of prisoners on either 
side, and as it was not informed of new captures it could not possibly keep 
proper records of them. Transmission of family messages was difficult 
because of the remoteness of villages and the mass flight of the population. 
General shortages and famine in the Biafra enclave obliged the ICRC to take 
charge of supplying food to government prisoners in secessionist hands. 
Its proposal that these prisoners be evacuated to a neutral country was not 
followed up.

On the government side, ICRC delegates made ninety-three visits to about 
fifteen places of detention containing 2000 to 2500 prisoners of war; on the 
secessionist side eighty-two visits were made to four places of detention con
taining 170 prisoners of war. The ICRC continued to monitor the welfare of 
prisoners of war after Biafra collapsed and hostilities ceased. In February 
1970, its delegates visited about 1200 prisoners of war in Port Harcourt. It 
then had to end its mission and recall its delegates.

On 14 May 1970 the Nigerian Minister of Defence informed the 
International Committee that all prisoners had been released.126

x) The conflict between India and Pakistan in December 1971
The third conflict between India and Pakistan led to the dismemberment of 
Pakistan and the emergence of a new state, Bangladesh. On 16 December 
1971 the Pakistan army capitulated in East Pakistan, plunging about 76,000 
prisoners of war and some 17,000 Pakistani civilians into captivity.

As soon as fighting ceased in East Pakistan, the Indian army began trans
ferring these prisoners to India, where they were housed in fifty camps and 
twenty hospitals in fourteen localities scattered through the Ganges valley. 
The transfer ended on 15 January 1972, but seventy-five Pakistani prisoners 
of war and nearly 2500 Pakistani civilian internees were left behind in 
Bangladesh. In West Pakistan there were 657 Indian prisoners of war and 
270 Indian civilian internees, as well as almost 120,000 persons of Bengali 
origin of whom over 50,000 were interned.
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When the fighting broke out the ICRC delegates posted in Islamabad, New 
Delhi and Dacca immediately requested permission to visit prisoners on both 
sides, but access was granted only when active fighting was over.

In Bangladesh, the delegates were authorized to visit the Pakistani prison
ers of war and civilian internees awaiting transfer to India. They visited 
transit camps at Dacca, Chittagong and Sylhet and distributed essentials such 
as clothing, blankets, food and cooking utensils to the many Pakistani civil
ians, most of them destitute women and children, who had taken refuge in 
the camps.

After the huge mass of Pakistani prisoners of war and civilian internees 
had been transferred to India, the Bangladesh authorities reported that they 
had come across a few dozen Pakistani prisoners of war still held in various 
prisons. These men were grouped together at the Central Jail in Dacca and 
regularly visited by ICRC delegates until their repatriation. The delegates also 
made regular visits to two camps housing Pakistani civilian internees, who 
were repatriated in September 1973.

In India, the delegates’ request for permission to visit all Pakistani prison
ers captured on either front was granted on 4 February 1972. Their first 
round of visits began on 8 February and ended on 22 April 1972. From then 
on they generally made a round of visits every three months (four visits a 
year to each place of detention), concentrating as usual on living conditions 
there. They paid special attention to repatriating seriously wounded prison
ers, forwarded family messages and parcels prepared by the prisoners’ fami
lies and the Pakistan Red Cross Society, and launched a relief operation in 
aid of civilian internees, especially children.

From March 1972 tension progressively built up as captivity dragged on. 
There were several serious incidents, and dozens of prisoners of war met their 
death in riots and escape attempts. ICRC delegates visited the camp after 
each incident, took down firsthand accounts from prisoners and statements 
by the detaining authorities, and asked the detaining power to conduct 
enquiries in accordance with Article 121 of the Third Convention.

ICRC delegates in Pakistan made similar visits to Indian prisoners of war 
and civilian internees, and to the ‘repatriation centres’ where about 54,000 
Bengalis (military personnel and their families, or former civil servants) were 
interned.

The ICRC delegates continued their visits until all the prisoners had been 
repatriated under the New Delhi agreement of 28 August 1973. From 
December 1971 until the repatriation operations ended in July 1974, the del
egates paid 199 visits to places of detention in Bangladesh, 442 in India, and 
149 in Pakistan, in all 790 visits. A report was drawn up on each visit and 
sent to the detaining power and to the power of origin of the prisoners.127

xi) The Yom Kippur War
Nine thousand Egyptian, Syrian and Israeli soldiers were taken prisoner in 
the Arab-Israeli conflict of October 1973. All three states were bound by the
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Third Geneva Convention, so there should have been no problem in applying 
it. Instead, its application was made to depend on whether the Fourth Geneva 
Convention was applicable, a question unresolved since June 1967.

When hostilities were resumed on 6 October 1973 the ICRC delegates sta
tioned in Tel Aviv, Cairo and Damascus asked for lists of the prisoners of 
war captured on either side, and for permission to visit them.

In Israel the first lists were handed to the ICRC delegation on 10 October 
and delegates were granted access without delay to wounded prisoners in 
hospital. Their first visit to able-bodied prisoners took place on 19 October. 
These visits continued at regular intervals until the prisoners were repatri
ated.

In Egypt the ICRC delegates were informed of the capture of fifty-one 
wounded Israeli prisoners of war and were allowed to meet them, but 
received the list of able-bodied Israeli prisoners only on 14 November, fol
lowing the first Israeli-Egyptian agreement. Their first visit took place the fol
lowing day, which was also the day on which repatriation began.

Between 15 and 22 November 1973 the International Committee repatri
ated 8300 Egyptian and 241 Israeli prisoners of war in four planes made 
available to it by the Swiss Confederation.

The Syrian government, on the grounds that Israel did not recognize the 
applicability of the Fourth Convention to the territories occupied in June 
1967, refused to inform the ICRC of the number and identity of Israeli pris
oners captured by its forces and prevented ICRC delegates from visiting 
them. This was a violation of Article 126 of the Third Convention and led to 
fears for the prisoners’ safety. The Israeli government’s riposte was to prevent 
ICRC delegates from entering the Syrian territory it had just occupied, on 
the grounds that the Syrian government was not respecting the Third 
Convention. In this dispute both the Israeli and the Syrian governments were 
violating the Geneva Conventions, and in particular the provisions banning 
reprisals. The result was a deadlock which the International Committee tried 
in vain to overcome.

It was not until 28 February 1974 -  following political negotiations con
ducted by Secretary of State Henry Kissinger -  that the Syrian government 
handed over a list of the sixty-eight Israeli prisoners of war held in Syria. 
The first ICRC visit to these prisoners took place on 1 March, and the ICRC 
delegates based in Israel were authorized to enter the newly occupied Syrian 
territories immediately afterwards. The sixty-eight Israeli prisoners of war 
held in Syria and the 392 Syrian prisoners of war held in Israel were repatri
ated by the ICRC in two operations, on 1 and 6 June 1974.128

xii) The Nicaraguan civil war
The long history of unrest in Nicaragua erupted into a full-scale civil war 
when guerrillas of the Sandinista National Liberation Front seized the 
National Palace in Managua, the seat of parliament, on 22 August 1978. 
Eleven months later, on 19 July 1979, President Somoza was overthrown,
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but the Sandinista victory did not end the civil war, for a counter-revolution
ary alliance carried on armed opposition with the backing of the United 
States and some Latin American countries.

The ICRC had been trying to come to the aid of political detainees in 
Nicaragua since 1959. It redoubled its efforts when hostages were taken at 
the National Palace, and in September 1978 requested permission to meet 
any person, civilian or military, arrested in connection with the events. Its 
visits began on 26 September 1978 and continued regularly in Managua 
and the provinces. At the same time it tried to help government soldiers 
captured by the insurgents; its first visit was at Jinotepe, where its delegates 
were allowed access to a group of National Guards captured by the 
Sandinista Front. However, from April 1979 onwards the ICRC’s activities 
to protect prisoners were sharply curtailed because fighting prevented its 
delegates from reaching many places of detention inside National Guard 
quarters.

During the days when the actual change of power was taking place, ICRC 
delegates went to the largest prisons in Managua to forestall acts of violence 
when detainees held by the Somoza regime were released. The prisoners held 
at the Central de Policia and the Cárcel Modelo were thus set free under 
ICRC supervision, without untoward incident.

To avoid a final bloodbath when the Somoza regime collapsed, the ICRC 
and the Nicaraguan Red Cross set up safety zones in the main cities and 
towns of Nicaragua, in which groups of National Guardsmen who had laid 
down their arms found sanctuary with their families. On 23 July 1979, 
however, these soldiers were taken into custody by the new government. The 
International Committee then did for them what it had previously been doing 
for their adversaries.

Its work was concerned with the following categories of detainees:

•  National Guardsmen taken prisoner when the Somoza regime fell;
•  civilians accused of collaboration with the former government;
•  persons arrested after the Sandinista rise to power and accused of counter

revolutionary activities.

ICRC delegates were allowed access to prisoners held by the national peni
tentiary service and by some police stations, but not, despite repeated repre
sentations, to detainees under interrogation who were held by the state 
security authorities.

Any necessary approaches were made to the authorities after each visit, 
and a report was sent to the government. The delegates also carried out large- 
scale relief programmes supplying mainly food, toilet articles, educational 
material and games. ICRC medical delegates gave consultations to large 
numbers of detainees, supplied medical, dental and laboratory requisites, and 
gave training courses to prison paramedical staff. The ICRC pressed for the 
release of sick or elderly prisoners on humanitarian grounds, and set up an 
assistance programme for the detainees’ families.
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During the period between the taking of hostages at the National Palace 
and the overthrow of the Somoza regime, ICRC delegates made 111 visits to 
Sandinista militants in various places of detention. From the Sandinista 
victory to May 1990, ICRC delegates made 673 visits to opponents of the 
new regime held in various places of detention; they visited about 6400 
detainees in August 1979, 3700 in 1983 and nearly 4000 at the end of 1986.

On 17 March 1989, 1650 detainees were released, and the remainder in 
early 1990.129

xiii) The civil war in El Salvador
In October 1979 the ICRC was given permission for its delegates to visit all 
places of detention where combatants or civilians imprisoned in connection 
with the internal conflict in El Salvador were held. The first visit was made on 
26 October 1979.

The government of El Salvador undertook to allow ICRC delegates to visit 
all places of detention under the authority of the Ministry of Justice (peniten
tiaries, municipal prisons and detention centres for minors), the National 
Guard, customs police and national police.

The ICRC was especially concerned with detainees under interrogation; its 
main objective was to protect them by meeting and registering them as soon 
as possible after their arrest. For that purpose ICRC delegates therefore made 
a point of visiting places of detention run by army or police security forces 
once or twice each week. The number of visits consequently rose steadily -  
from 1211 in 1981, 1296 in 1982 and 1700 in 1983, to 1866 in 1984, and so 
on.

Obviously, for so many visits there could not be a separate report for each, 
as would be the normal procedure. It was therefore agreed that the ICRC 
delegation would present a general report every three months to the govern
ment of El Salvador, and if any particular event so required, would hand in a 
note verbale immediately.

In addition, the ICRC set up a tracing service that kept in touch with the 
prisoners’ families and made every effort to register arrests, transfers and 
releases, and the delegation regularly distributed clothing, toilet articles, 
games and other relief items among the prisoners.

In spite of the pledges given by the government of El Salvador and repeated 
representations by the International Committee, ICRC delegates were often 
refused entry to the premises of military police or security services holding 
detainees under interrogation.

The ICRC was also concerned with members of government forces cap
tured by the Farabundo Marti National Liberation Front. In summer 1982 
ICRC delegates were authorized to contact the insurgents to arrange visits 
and promptly made nine visits between August and December to four groups 
of government soldiers, 244 persons in all, who were later handed over to the 
delegates and escorted under ICRC protection back to their barracks.
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Soldiers captured later were similarly treated, the Front having decided to 
release them as a routine procedure. However, ICRC delegates were not 
allowed access to ten officers of the El Salvador army who were captured in 
1983.130

xiv) The Irati-Iraq conflict
As soon as war broke out between Iran and Iraq the International Committee 
offered its services to both belligerents and asked for permission for its dele
gates to visit prisoners of war and civilian prisoners on either side 
(23 September 1980). The first visit to Iranian prisoners of war in Iraq took 
place on 10 October, and to Iraqi prisoners in Iran on 22 October 1980.

From then on the ICRC did its utmost to ensure that its delegates made 
regular visits (in Iraq, monthly) to all places of detention where prisoners of 
war and civilian captives were held: POW camps, prisons, hospitals and else
where. During their visits, the delegates asked the prisoners to fill in capture 
cards and, unless prevented from doing so by the detaining authority, system
atically noted down the identity of new prisoners. In this way they registered 
about 18,000 Iranian prisoners of war in Iraq and more than 45,000 Iraqi 
prisoners of war in Iran. The Central Tracing Agency set up a family mes
sages service between prisoners and their families; the number of messages 
steadily increased with the number of captives. Over two million messages 
were sent in 1986 alone.

Mixed Medical Commissions consisting of two ICRC doctors and a doctor 
appointed by the detaining power were formed in Iran and Iraq to examine 
seriously sick or seriously wounded prisoners of war and decide whether they 
should be repatriated directly, before the end of hostilities. Between 1981 
and 1989, 1139 Iranian prisoners and 1071 Iraqi prisoners were thus enabled 
to return home in thirty-one operations carried out under ICRC auspices, but 
they were only a minority of the seriously sick or seriously wounded prison
ers eligible for repatriation under Articles 109 and 110 of the Third 
Convention. Clothing, toilet articles, educational material, books, games and 
other relief supplies were distributed during the ICRC delegates’ visits. As is 
customary, a confidential report on each visit was transmitted to the detain
ing power and the power of origin of the prisoners.

Since this was an international conflict between two states party to the 
Geneva Conventions, it was to be hoped that application of the Conventions 
would go smoothly. Instead, serious problems arose almost at once.

In Iran, delegates were not allowed to visit certain camps, or to meet 
certain categories of prisoners such as senior officers of the Iraqi army and 
prisoners who were nationals of countries other than Iraq. Prisoners were 
moreover subjected to intense ideological and political pressure to induce 
them to turn against their power of origin and revile its government. This 
pressure, which was a violation of the prisoners’ dignity, led to fierce clashes 
between groups of captives and between prisoners and guards.
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In Iraq, ICRC delegates were not allowed to meet certain prisoners, includ
ing the Iranian Minister of Petroleum who was captured soon after the out
break of hostilities, or members of the Iranian Red Crescent Society. For a 
long time Iranian civilians were treated as prisoners of war, whereas they 
should have been released or housed in separate internment camps.

Brutality and acts of violence, sometimes leading to the death of prisoners 
of war, were reported to have occurred in both countries. Furthermore, seri
ously wounded and sick persons who should have been repatriated were kept 
in captivity.

As top-level representations proved ineffective, the ICRC denounced these 
breaches of humanitarian law in two appeals sent on 9 May 1983 and 
13 February 1984 to all states party to the Geneva Conventions.131

In Iran the ICRC had to interrupt its visits to places of detention on 27 July 
1983 and on several other occasions because of the hostile attitude of the 
prisoners of war, who attacked the head of the ICRC delegation during one 
visit. They were again interrupted on 10 October 1984, after violent inci
dents in which six prisoners of war were killed and more than thirty-five 
injured while the delegates were visiting Gorgan camp. Over two years 
passed before the ICRC was able to resume its visits to Iraqi prisoners in 
Iran, but it had to suspend them soon after at the request of the Iranian 
authorities.

On the grounds that the ICRC had no access to most of the Iraqi prisoners 
of war in Iran, the Iraqi authorities barred ICRC delegates from meeting and 
registering Iranian prisoners of war captured after December 1986, but still 
allowed them to visit prisoners captured before that date.

Iraq declared that it had released all Iranian prisoners of war -  except for 
those who refused to return to their home country -  in repatriation opera
tions that took place in August and September 1990, while Iran returned an 
identical number of Iraqi prisoners of war. The remaining Iraqi prisoners of 
war -  except for those who refused to return to their home country -  were 
repatriated in 1998, more than ten years after the end of active hostilities.

Between October 1980 and July 1990 ICRC delegates made 794 visits to 
Iranian prisoner-of-war camps in Iraq, and 286 visits to Iraqi prisoners in 
Iran.132

The Iraqi decision of December 1986 divided Iranian prisoners of war into 
two categories:

•  those captured before December 1986 and registered by the ICRC delega
tion, whom ICRC delegates were allowed to meet when they visited places 
of detention, usually at eight-week intervals;

•  prisoners captured after December 1986, to whom the delegates had no 
access.

Both categories of prisoners were repatriated in August and September 1990 
in operations in which the International Committee took an active part. It
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was then obvious that there was a world of difference between the mental 
and physical health of the two groups of prisoners -  those whom the dele
gates had been allowed to meet and the others -  even though the former had 
been in captivity much longer than the latter.133

Ever since it began its visits to prisoner-of-war and civilian internee camps 
in the First World War, the International Committee has wondered what its 
delegates really achieve and whether they do any good. The plight of the 
Iranian prisoners in Iraq and the Iraqi prisoners in Iran is a moving and 
irrefutable answer to that question.

xv) The South Atlantic conflict
The International Committee monitored the welfare of British and Argentine 
prisoners captured in the South Atlantic conflict.

ICRC delegates visited and registered all Argentine prisoners captured in 
South Georgia and in the Falkland/Malvinas Islands. Since there was no place 
of detention there, prisoners were speedily evacuated to Ascension Island or 
Montevideo (Uruguay), or direct to Argentine ports on the mainland. The 
delegates therefore met the prisoners on board the warships and hospital 
ships used to evacuate them, and spoke in private with those of their choice. 
All these prisoners -  there were more than 11,000 after the surrender of the 
Argentine garrison at Port Stanley (Puerto Argentino) -  were released under 
ICRC auspices and handed over to the Argentine authorities in May, June 
and July 1982.

Similarly, ICRC delegates paid three visits to a British pilot who had been 
picked up off the Falkland Islands by an Argentine vessel and taken to the 
mainland. He was released under ICRC auspices on 8 July 1982.

The precedent set in the South Atlantic conflict is significant: it was, to the 
best of my knowledge, the first time that ICRC delegates visited prisoners of 
war on the high seas before their transfer to a final place of detention on 
land.134

xvi) The G ulf War
The consequences of the war with Iran were far from settled when Iraq 
embarked on another adventure with equally disastrous repercussions.

On 2 August 1990, the Iraqi armed forces invaded Kuwait and captured 
the small Kuwaiti army and members of the civilian population. Kuwait was 
immediately annexed and became Iraq’s nineteenth province.

The reaction of the international community was instantaneous. On the 
same day, the United Nations Security Council condemned the invasion and 
demanded Iraq's immediate withdrawal from Kuwait. It subsequently ordered 
first an economic embargo against Iraq and occupied Kuwait, then a naval 
blockade, before authorizing the use of force to oblige Iraq to withdraw.

Hostilities resumed on 17 January 1991 when a broad coalition led by the 
United States, Saudi Arabia, Kuwait, the United Kingdom and France
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launched air strikes, which were backed up by a ground offensive as from 
24 February. Active hostilities ended on 28 February with the liberation of 
Kuwait, the occupation of part of Iraqi territory and the capture of over 
62,000 Iraqi prisoners of war.

Iraq’s military defeat led to an uprising on two fronts: Shi’ite Muslims took 
control of much of southern Iraq, and Kurdish insurgents took over the north 
and north-east. Both uprisings were harshly put down in March and April 
1991.

Until 28 February 1991, the ICRC was refused access to Kuwaiti prisoners 
of war and civilians being held in Iraq. Its offers were flatly dismissed, the 
Iraqi authorities considering the situation of the inhabitants of its nineteenth 
province to be a strictly internal matter and claiming that all those arrested 
had been swiftly released. The ICRC was also refused access to foreign 
nationals being held in Iraq in retaliation for the embargo decreed by the 
Security Council; however, they were subsequently released in autumn 1990.

The ICRC’s requests for access to members of the Coalition armed forces 
captured by the Iraqi army were also in vain. Those prisoners -  forty-seven in 
all -  were released in the days following the cease-fire and handed over to the 
ICRC delegation in Baghdad, which took charge of their repatriation.

Conversely, the ICRC’s delegates were free to meet the Iraqi prisoners cap
tured by the Coalition armed forces, to register them and to speak in private 
with the prisoners of their choice. Although an agreement was quickly 
reached on the repatriation of the Iraqi prisoners of war, most of those cap
tured after the cease-fire did not wish to return home and chose to remain in 
camps in Saudi Arabia. The others were released and repatriated in March 
and April 1991.

After the cease-fire, the ICRC was also granted access to the Kuwaiti pris
oners of war and civilians being held in Iraq. In spite of the Shi’ite and 
Kurdish uprisings, ICRC delegates were able to meet those captives in their 
places of detention, to register them and to make preparations for their 
repatriation.

At the same time, the delegates made every effort to see all people who had 
been arrested in Kuwait after its liberation and accused of having collabo
rated with the Iraqi occupiers. Thanks to the vigorous intervention of the 
ICRC delegation, the detainees’ conditions of detention were improved in 
many ways. The delegation’s work was nevertheless hampered by the chaos 
that reigned in post-liberation Kuwait, under cover of which countless fac
tions opened parallel centres of detention that were largely outside the 
control of the Kuwaiti authorities.

Last but not least, ICRC delegates had access to members of the Iraqi 
armed forces captured by the insurgent Kurds. In the course of sixteen visits 
to thirteen places of detention, they saw several hundred Iraqi soldiers and 
officers and spoke freely with the prisoners of their choice. The delegates 
were refused access, however, to the Kurdish and Shi’ite insurgents captured 
by government forces.
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In all, the ICRC conducted sixty-one visits in Iraq, forty-two in Saudi 
Arabia and over 600 in Kuwait. Yet these figures in no way reflect the true 
extent of its delegations’ activities, in particular the delegation in Riyadh. The 
ICRC delegates based in Saudi Arabia were in fact present almost every day 
in the camps for Iraqi prisoners of war captured by the Coalition, but as the 
main purpose of those visits was to register the prisoners, to make sure they 
wished to be repatriated and to prepare their repatriation, they did not 
constitute detailed visits as described in this chapter; they were moreover 
never included in ICRC statistics, as their objective was limited and very 
specific.135

10. Conclusions

The International Committee’s statistics are an historian’s nightmare, for 
except in financial matters the Committee is surprisingly unsystematic in pre
senting its data. Whenever an operation extends over several years one can be 
sure that the Annual Report for the first year will show the number of visits 
made, for the second year the number of places of detention visited, and for 
the third year the number of prisoners visited, so that there is no way of inte
grating these figures over time.

With the invaluable help of the Protection Division, it has nevertheless 
been possible to establish with reasonable accuracy that between 1946 and 
1991, in the armed conflicts that broke out after the Second World War, 
ICRC delegates made over 15,000 visits to places of detention. This figure 
does not include:

•  the 5000 or so visits made to German and Japanese prisoners of war after 
the end of the Second World War;

•  visits made during internal disturbances or tension, as in Greece after 
the coup of 21 April 1967 and in Chile after the coup of 11 September 
1973;

•  the 28,532 individual visits to prisoners under interrogation in Israel and 
the occupied territories, or the 16,223 visits in El Salvador from 1979 to 
1990, for these followed a simplified procedure not entirely identical with 
that described above.

Counting these simplified visits, ICRC delegates have made over 50,000 visits 
to places of detention in armed conflicts since the Second World War.

These figures are significant for three reasons:

a) Visits have become more numerous and more frequent. The ICRC has not 
merely sent its delegates to visit the main camps at fairly long intervals; it 
has done its utmost to ensure that they visit all places of detention of pris
oners of war and civilians often enough to keep an accurate check on the 
number, identity and living conditions of the people held there.
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b) The ICRC has been increasingly concerned with the situation of individual 
prisoners. Delegates no longer confine themselves to assessing a commu
nity’s living conditions; they now also lend an ear to all the personal 
requests that come within the International Committee’s scope, such as 
the repatriation of seriously sick and seriously wounded prisoners during 
hostilities and requests for release on humanitarian grounds, for relatives 
to be traced, for family news and for aid to prisoners’ families. This 
expansion of the Committee’s activities means more delegates, longer 
visits and above all more interviews without witnesses, because the aim is 
no longer only to meet prisoners’ representatives but also to give every 
prisoner who wants to talk to the delegate about his or her personal situ
ation a chance to do so. This also entails more administrative work after 
the visit, because the countless private requests made in interviews 
without witnesses have to be followed up.

c) Lastly -  and this must not be forgotten -  these figures show the number of 
visits that ICRC delegates have actually been able to make. They say 
nothing of the all too many occasions when those delegates have been 
denied access by the belligerents to the prisoners in their power. The 
results the ICRC has achieved should not lead people to overlook the 
obstacles placed in its way, or the circumstances that have sometimes 
prevented it from carrying out its mandate.

The general public tends to assume that the very presence of the ICRC in a 
country is a guarantee that the situation of prisoners there is relatively satisfactory 
-  as if the mere presence of a doctor at the bedside of a patient ensured recovery

to quote the International Committee.136
It is perfectly true that when ICRC delegates are given permission to visit a 

prison or other place of detention, this does not mean that living conditions 
there will automatically become bearable or will improve. Delegates have 
sometimes discovered outrageous situations of which the detaining authority 
makes no secret. More often, attempts are made to hide shortcomings instead f 
of correcting them, or delegates observe the same inadequacies time and time 
again because either the will or the means to remedy them are lacking.

Nevertheless, in the large majority of cases, merely by allowing the ICRC ! 
into its prisons a government shows that it wants to improve the situation of 
the people held there by applying the humanitarian principles. As innumer=t I 
able prisoners past and present bear witness, visits by neutral observers a re \  I 
thus the best way to prevent abuse, defuse tension and improve prisoners’ ^ 
living conditions. To prisoners they are, more than anything else, an opportu- (
nity of escaping from a constrictive and inevitably unequal relationship with 
the detaining authority. They give them the chance of another form of dia
logue. They open a window on the outside world, on life and freedom. They ,1
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are a ray of light in the darkness of captivity, a breath of fresh air in the 
stifling atmosphere of the cells.

From this point of view, it does matter that prison doors and camp gates 
opened more than 50,000 times in the years that followed the Second World 
War to admit a neutral, considerate and benevolent visitor.
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IC R C  is n o t w hether the C am p C om m ander has any com plain ts ab o u t the p risoners, bu t 
w hether the p risoners them selves have any reasons to  com plain  o f their trea tm en t. These 
three exam ples show  clearly th a t w hen delegates are fo rb idden  to  converse freely w ith  cap 
tives, they unconsciously ad o p t the deta in ing  au th o rity ’s p o in t o f view.

25 T he reader is strongly  recom m ended to  bew are o f  the argum en t often p u t fo rw ard  th a t ‘in 
in ternal conflicts the IC R C  is n o t entitled  to  insist on its delegates being perm itted  to  in te r
view prisoners w ith o u t w itnesses, and  m ust therefore give w ay w hen the detain ing  a u th o r
ity refuses to  a llow  any  such in te rv iew s.’ T he conclusion  does n o t fo llow  from  the 
prem ises; in such circum stances the IC R C  is n o t bound to  perm it its delegates to  visit the 
prisoners, so the question is n o t w hether it can  insist on any particu la r facility, bu t w hether 
it w ould  do better to  give up its in ten tion  o f  visiting the cam ps, ra th e r  th an  yield to  the 
detain ing  au th o rity ’s dem ands.

26 ‘D istinction  en tre  les visites de lieux de déten tion  p ar le C IC R  et les activités de l’Agence 
concern an t des personnes privées de liberté’, IC R C  no te  no. 9 to  the Beirut delegation , 
22 Ja n u a ry  1979, IC R C  A rchives, file 219  (175).

27  P rocès-verbaux  du C onseil de la Présidence et de l’A ssem blée du C IC R , 1 9 6 5 -1 9 7 3 , 
passim; Annual R eport 1967, p. 26; Annual R eport 196S, pp. 2 9 -3 0 ; Annual R eport 1969, 
pp. 3 4 -5 ; Annual R eport 1970, pp. 3 6 -9 ; Annual R eport 1971, p. 30; Annual R eport 
1972, p. 40; Annual R eport 1973, p. 28; IR R C , no. 141, D ecem ber 1972, p. 658; no. 145,
April 1973, p. 192; no. 148, Ju ly  1973, p. 366; no. 152, N ovem ber 1973, p. 592; M ichel
Barde, La Croix-R ouge e t la R évolution indochinoise: H istoire du C om ité in ternational de  
la Croix-R ouge dans la guerre du Vietnam, G rad u a te  Institu te  o f In te rn a tio n a l Studies, 
G eneva, 1975, cyclostyled, pp. 3 7 -6 3 .

28 Annual R eport 1978, pp. 2 2 -3 .
29 Annual R eport 1979 , pp. 3 8 -9 . A n o th er IC R C  d e legation  w as a llow ed  access to 

V ietnam ese p risoners o f  w ar in the P eople’s R epublic  o f C h ina , Annual R eport 1979, 
p. 39.

30 It is im possible to  quan tify  the p rim ary  benefit o f  visits to  places o f  d e ten tion , hence the
criticism  som etim es levelled a t the IC R C . It is easy enough to  po in t o u t w here it has failed,
b u t there is no  w ay o f  m easuring  the suffering it has prevented.

31 See Book I, C h ap te r V, section 4, above, pp. 9 0 -6 .
32 IC R C  R eport, vol. I, pp. 3 6 7 -8 ; Ju n o d , W arrior w ith ou t W eapons, pp. 156-67 .
33 IC R C  R eport, vol. I, p. 233.
34 In fo rm ation  on the practice follow ed during  the F irst W orld  W ar will be found in the 

D ocum ents publiés à l'occasion de la guerre ; for the p ractice follow ed in the Second W orld
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W ar, see IC R C  R eport, vol. I, pp. 2 2 8 -3 3 , and  A ndré D urand , H istory o f  the International 
C o m m ittee  o f  the R ed  Cross: From Sarajevo to  H irosh im a, H enry  D u n a n t In stitu te , 
G eneva, 1984, pp. 4 4 7 -5 0 .

35 F or a sum m ary  o f  these in s tru c tio n s, see M anuel du délégué, second ed ition , IC R C , 
G eneva, 1972, pp. 1 6 1 -6 .

36 A rticle 79 o f the T h ird  C onvention  stipu lates th a t prisoners o f w ar shall freely elect by 
secret ballo t, every six m onths, a p risoners’ representative en trusted  w ith representing them  
before the m ilita ry  au tho rities , the Protecting  Pow er, the IC R C  and any o th er organ ization  
w hich m ay assist them . In cam ps for officers the senior officer shall be recognized as the 
cam p p risoners’ representative. A rticle 102 o f  the F o urth  C onvention  likewise stipulates 
th a t every six m onths and in accordance w ith  sim ilar conditions, civilian internees shall 
elect a C om m ittee em pow ered to  represen t them .

37  D urand , From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, p. 448.
38 M anuel du délégué, p. 162.
39 T h ird  C onvention , Article 126; F ourth  C onven tion , A rticle 143. T he T h ird  C onvention  

also specifies, ex abundante cautela, th a t delegates shall be allow ed to interview  w ithou t 
w itnesses prisoners o f w ar undergoing  d isciplinary o r  penal p un ishm en t (Articles 85, 98 
and 108). T he Fourth  C onvention  lays dow n sim ilar rules w ith regard to  pro tected  persons 
accused o r  convicted  o f offences (A rticle 76), and  in ternees undergo ing  d isc ip linary  o r 
penal pun ishm ent (Articles 76, 125 and  126).

40  T he IC R C  does n o t a p p e a r to  have given th is im p o rta n t qu estio n  all the  a tten tio n  it 
deserves. C onsequen tly  som e of its interview s w ith  p risoners have been com pletely useless, 
for it has happened th a t delegates w ho  did no t speak the language of the prisoners they met 
d uring  their visit failed to  identify serious abuses in the  place o f deten tion  they  w ere visit
ing, because the detainees they used as in terp re ters had  been m anipu lated  by the detain ing  
au th o rity . A delegate w ho u nderstood  the p risoners’ language discovered the abuses later 
and m anaged to  get them  pu t right by m aking v igorous p ro tests (M inutes o f  the ICRC 
Executive Board, 8 N ovem ber 1973, pp. 4 -5 ).

T he IC R C  has over the years form ed a pool o f seasoned delegates w ith  a high standard  
of professional expertise. In my view it shou ld  system atically  encourage them  to  extend 
their linguistic know ledge, and should  no t hesita te to  pay them  language allow ances so that 
they can follow  intensive courses in the countries concerned. A system atic policy o f this 
kind w ould n o t be cheap , bu t the expense w ould be insignificant com pared  w ith the loss of 
credib ility  th a t such incidents as the one described above incur for the ICRC .

It is also my view th a t the IC R C  should  keep a record o f  persons fam iliar w ith a p articu 
lar language w ho  w ould  be w illing to  ac t as in terp re ters on tem p o rary  assignm ents. In 
m any countries the  au tho rities keep lists o f this k ind  w hich they  m ake available to  public 
services and courts. These lists are  generally freely available to  the public and  the ICRC 
could therefore  consu lt them .

41 M anuel du délégué, p. 163.
42  Ibid., pp. 2 2 7 -9 .
43 T he ‘four w alls’ policy w as devised on the basis o f experience gained in a situa tion  w here 

delegates w ere au tho rized  to  visit w ith o u t previous notifica tion  any place o f d e ten tion , 
including in terrogation  centres and police sta tions, even if detainees w ere kept there only 
for a few hours. C om plain ts o f violence inflicted in such places could then be registered and 
exam ined on the spot, and  app lica tion  o f the policy did n o t conceal the m ost traum atic  
p a rt o f  the p risoners’ lives. T he ‘four w alls’ policy has proved its w orth  in such c ircum 
stances, bu t it w as, I th ink , a m istake to  believe th a t it could be applied  to o th er s itua tions 
w here delegates did n o t have such freedom  of action .

44 M anuel du délégué, pp. 163-4 .
45 Ibid., p. 164.
46 ‘T he p ro tec tion  o f p risoners o f w ar’, IR R C , no. 157, April 1974, pp. 1 9 1 -3 .
47  Relief o p era tions for p risoners o f w ar and civilian detainees will he dealt w ith  in the next 

ch ap te r (pp. 6 5 8 -6 7 6  below).
48 T here is no con trad ic tio n  betw een th is sta tem ent and the fact th a t delegates m ust request 

the  perm ission  o f  th e  deta in in g  p ow er in acco rd an ce  w ith  the first p a rag rap h  o f  bo th
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A rticle 126 of the T hird  C onvention  and Article 143 of the Fourth  C onvention , for this 
provision  relates to  a general au th o riza tio n  under w hich visits w ith o u t notice m ay per
fectly well be m ade.

49 IC R C  R eport, vol. I, pp. 230—1. A delegate m ay no t, o f course, take aw ay any docum ent 
given him by prisoners unless the detaining au thority  so agrees (Manuel du délégué, p. 163).

50 IC R C  R eport, vol. I, pp. 2 3 3 -8 ;  M anuel du délégué, pp. 1 6 6 -7 0 ; IC R C  A rchives, 
cyclostyled d ocum en t no. 793: ‘Schém a de ra p p o rt po u r les visites à des prisonniers de 
guerre ’, n .d ., 6 pages.

51 M anuel du délégué, p. 166.
52 Ibid.
53 D ocum ents publiés à l ’occasion de la guerre, passim ; IC R C  R eport, vol. I, pp. 2 3 3 -8 ; 

M anuel du délégué, pp. 16 6 -7 0 ; IC R C  A rchives, cyclostyled docum ent no. 793 , ‘Schéma 
de ra p p o rt po u r les visites à des prisonniers de guerre ’. It will be seen th a t  the  delegates of 
the Protecting  Pow ers have usually  follow ed an a lm ost identical m odel. For Swiss practice 
see A n ton ino  Jan n er, La Puissance protectrice en dro it international, D ’après les expéri
ences faites par la Suisse pendan t la seconde guerre m ondiale, V erlag von H elbing und 
L ich tenhahn , Basel, 1948, pp. 7 1 -4 ; for A m erican practice see W illiam  M cH enry  F ranklin , 
Protection o f  Foreign Interests: A Study in D iplom atic and Consular Practice, U nited States 
G overnm ent P rin ting  Office, W ash ing ton , 1946, pp. 2 2 4 -5 .

54 The descrip tion  th a t follow s is based on cyclostyled docum ent no. 793, ‘Schéma de rap p o rt 
p o u r les visites à des prisonniers de guerre’; IC R C  R eport, vol. 1, pp. 2 3 3 -8 ; the  M anuel du  
délégué, pp. 16 6 -7 0 ; and  my ow n experience.

55 U nder heading no. 5 (num ber and status), references to  rank  m ust be replaced by references 
to  the legal sta tu s o f detainees, for instance ‘adm in istra tive  detainees’, ‘aw aiting  tr ia l’ o r 
‘sen ten ced ’. If there  are  w om en and  ch ild ren , th is shou ld  be specified. H ead ing  no . 6 
(nationality) m ust m ention  the detainees’ pow er o f orig in . H eadings nos. 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 
16 an d  17 (q uarters , hygiene, m edical care , clo th ing , food, can teen , leisure and  physical 
exercise) m ust sta te  w h at, if any th ing , is done to  safeguard  the dignity o f  w om en and pre
serve fam ily life. H ead in g  no. 14 m ust be ad ap ted  to  tak e  in to  acco u n t th a t civilian 
detainees m ay n o t be com pelled to  w ork  in the sam e w ay as p risoners o f w ar. Similarly, 
heading no. 20 m ust take  in to  account the special characteristics o f the d isciplinary regu la
tions applicable to  them . U nder heading no. 18 (relations w ith  the outside w orld) the dele
gate m ust sta te  w hether civilian detainees are allow ed visits by m em bers o f  the ir fam ily 
w ho  are n o t in custody (the place in w hich the visits take  place m ust be described and their 
frequency and d u ra tio n  sta ted . Any relief supplies th a t fam ilies are allow ed  to  give the 
prisoners m ust be m entioned).

In d rafting  his rep o rt, the delegate m ust be guided by A rticles 7 9 -1 3 5  of the Fourth  
C onvention .

56 IC R C  R eport, vol. I, pp. 2 3 8 -4 2 ; IC R C  A rchives, docum ent SP 253 , ‘Procédure de com 
m unication  des ra p p o rts  de visites de cam p s’, 25 F ebruary  1960; docu m en t A 414 , 
‘C om m unication  des rap p o rts  de visites de lieux de d é ten tio n ’, 18 A pril 1983; docum ent 
A 4 1 4  bis, ‘Lignes directrices relatives à la com m unication  des rap p o rts  de visites de lieux 
de d é ten tio n ’, adop ted  by the IC R C  Assem bly on 10 M ay 1984.

57 See Book I, C h ap te r V, section 4, above, pp. 9 0 -6 .
58 IC R C  R eport, vol. I, pp. 2 3 8 -4 2 .
59 Ibid.
60 IC R C  A rchives, docu m en t A 4 1 4 , ‘C o m m u n ica tio n  des ra p p o rts  de visites de lieux de 

d é ten tio n ’, 18 April 1983, pp. 1 7 -2 0 .
61 Ibid., pp. 2 1 -3 .
62 T he transfer and  resu ltan t sharing  o f responsib ility  is governed by A rticle 12 o f the T hird  

C onvention  and by Article 45 o f the Fourth  C onvention .
63 IC R C  A rchives, docum en t A 41 4 , ‘C om m u n ica tio n  des ra p p o rts  de visites de lieux de 

d é ten tio n ’, 18 April 1983, pp. 2 4 -3 0 .
64 Ibid., pp. 3 1 -3 .
65 IC R C  A rchives, file G 44/53.
66 IC R C  Archives, files 219 (186) and  219 (186 B).
67 ICRC Archives, file 219 (206).
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68 IC R C  A rchives, docu m en t A 41 4 , ‘C om m u n ica tio n  des ra p p o rts  de visites de lieux de 
déten tio n ’, 18 April 1983; M inutes o f the IC R C  Assem bly, sessions o f 9 and  10 M ay 1984, 
pp. 20—4.

69 ICR C  A rchives, docum en t A 414  bis, ‘Lignes directrices relatives à la com m unication  des 
rap p o rts  de visites de lieux de déten tio n ’, adopted  by the IC R C  Assembly on 10 M ay 1984.

70 IC R C  R eport, vol. I, pp. 2 3 8 -9 .
71 IC R C  A rchives, d o cu m en t A 41 4 , ‘C om m u n ica tio n  des rap p o rts  de visites de lieux de 

d é ten tio n ’, 18 A pril 1983, pp. 9 6 -1 1 6 ; docum ent A 414  bis, ‘Lignes directrices relatives à 
la com m unication  des rap p o rts  de visites de lieux de d é ten tio n ’, adop ted  by the  IC R C  
Assem bly on 10 M ay 1984, pp. 7 -9 .

72 T here is no lack o f lite ra tu re  on the g ran ting  o f p risoner-of-w ar sta tus. See for exam ple: 
C om m en tary, vol. I ll, pp . 4 4 -7 8 ; C laude P illoud , Jean  de P reux , Yves Sandoz, Bruno 
Z im m erm an n , Philippe E berlin , H ans-P eter C asser, C laude F. W enger, Sylvie-S. Ju n o d , 
w ith the co llab o ra tio n  o f Jean  Pictet, Com m entary on the A dditional Protocols o f  8 June 
1977 to the Geneva Conventions o f  12 August 1949, ed ited  by Yves Sandoz, C hristophe 
Sw inarsk i and  B runo Z im m erm an n , IC R C , G eneva, an d  M a rtin u s  N ijh o ff Publishers, 
D ord rech t, 1987, pp. 5 0 3 -8 1 ; M ichael Bothe, K arl Josef Partsch  and  W aldem ar A. Solf, 
N ew  Rules for V ictim s o f  A rm ed Conflicts: C om m en tary on the T w o 197 7  P rotocols  
A ddition al to the G eneva Conventions o f  1949, M artin u s N ijhoff Publishers, The H ague, 
1982, pp. 2 3 2 -7 2 ; Geza H erczegh, ‘The extension of the notion  o f co m b atan t in the light of 
the G eneva P ro toco ls o f 1977’, in European Seminar on H um anitarian L aw  (Jagellonean 
U niversity , K rakow , 1979), Polish Red C ross , W arsaw , and  IC R C , G eneva, 1979, 
pp. 4 7 -6 0 ; R. C. H ingoran i, Prisoners o f  War, second edition , O xford  &  1BH Publishing 
C o., N ew  Delhi, and  O ceana Publications, N ew  Y ork, 1982, pp. 9 -75 ; Ruth Lapidoth , ‘Q ui 
a d ro it au s ta tu t de prisonnier de guerre ?’, Revue générale de D ro it international public, 
vol. 82, 1978, no. 1, pp. 170 -2 1 0 ; Paul de La Pradelle, La Conférence diplom atique et les 
N ouvelles C onventions de G enève du 12 aoû t 1949, Les É ditions in ternationa les, Paris, 
1951, pp. 4 4 -6 2 ; H o w ard  S. Levie, Prisoners o f  W ar in In ternational A rm ed Conflict 
(International Law  Studies, vol. 59), United States N aval W ar College, N ew port (Rhode 
Island), 1978, pp. 3 4 -8 4 ; S tanislaw  E. N ahlik , ‘L’extension du s ta tu t de co m b a ttan t à la 
lum ière du Protocole I de Genève de 1977’, C ollected Courses o f  the Hague A cadem y o f  
International Law, vol. 164, 1979, no. Ill, pp. 171-249; A llan Rosas, The Legal Status o f  
Prisoners o f  War, Suom alainen T iedeakatem ia, H elsinki, 1976, pp. 2 1 9 -4 2 4 .

As regards civ ilian  persons p ro tec ted  by the  F o u rth  C o n v e n tio n , see C om m entary, 
vol. IV, pp. 4 5 -6 4 ; La Pradelle, La Conférence d ip lom atique e t les N ouvelles Conventions 
de G enève du 12 aoû t 1949, pp. 6 2 -8 1 ; R oland  Seeger, Le sta tu t personnel des étrangers 
ennemis et la C onvention de G enève du 12 aoû t 1949 relative à la protection  des civils, 
Éditions R ingier, Zofingen, 1958.

73 T his w as the op in ion  expressed by the N etherlands Special C o u rt o f  C assa tion  in its judg
m ent o f 12 Jan u ary  1949 on the appeal against the judgm ent rendered on 4 M ay 1948 by 
the ‘S-G ravenhage Special C ourt against H ans Albin R aute r, L aw  R eports o f  Trials o f  War 
C rim inals, vol. XIV, H is M ajesty ’s S tationery  Office, L ondon , 1949, pp. 8 9 -1 3 8 , esp. 
pp. 114-18 .

74 Ibid.
75 Ibid. T he Suprem e C ourt o f the U nited States cam e to a sim ilar decision in its judgm ent of 

4 F eb ruary  1946 on G eneral T o m o y u k i Y am ash ita , L aw  R eports o f  Trials o f  War 
Crim inals, vol. IV, 1948, pp. 1 -9 6 , esp. pp. 4 4 -9 ; dissenting  op in ion  of Judge R utledge, 
ibid., pp . 6 0 -7 3 . Until 1950 the French cou rts  w ere o f a sim ilar op in ion , bu t the French 
Suprem e C ourt o f  A ppeal (C our de C assa tion) overtu rned  previous ju risprudence a t a joint 
m eeting o f all its cham bers on 26 July  1950 w hen, being required to give judgm ent on the 
com position  o f the  tribuna l com peten t to judge the appellan ts , C ap ta in  H ans and  Seaman 
Schw artz, it concluded th a t Article 63 o f  the 1929 G eneva C onven tion  w as ‘undoubted ly  
ap p licab le ’, even if the accused persons w ere on tria l fo r acts com m itted  before their 
cap tu re  (quoted  by Jean-P ierre M a u n o ir, La répression des crimes de guerre devan t les tri
bunaux français et alliés, É ditions M édecine e t H ygiène, G eneva, 1956, pp. 168-73 ).

76 For the legislative h istory  o f Article 85 o f the T hird  C onven tion , see R eport o f  the Work o f  
the Conference o f  G overnm ent E xperts for the Study o f  the C onventions fo r the Protection
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o f  War V ictim s, pp. 2 0 1 -6 ; X V lIth In ternational C onference o f  the Red C ross, S tockholm , 
A ugust 1948 , D raft R evised  or N ew  C onventions fo r the P rotection  o f  W ar V ictim s, 
pp . 105-6 ; XVIIe C onférence in ternationa le  de la C roix-R ouge, S tockholm , ao û t 1948, 
Résum é des débats des sous-com m issions de la C om m ission juridique, p. 37; R evised and  
N ew  D raft C onventions for the Protection  o f  W ar Victims: T exts approved  and am ended  
b y  the X V IIth  In ternational R ed  Cross Conference, p. 82; Final R ecord  194 9 , vol. I, 
pp . 90, 263 and  3 4 2 -5 7 ; vol. II-A, pp. 2 9 0 -1 , 3 0 3 -4 , 310 , 3 1 8 -2 2 , 3 8 9 -9 0 , 47 4 , 4 8 1 -2 , 
48 5 , 4 8 7 -8 , 5 0 0 -1 , 516 , 517 , 5 1 9 -2 0 , 5 70-1  and 593; vol. II-B, pp. 180, 3 0 3 -1 2  and 
5 2 0 -2 4 ; vol. Ill, p. 79.

77 Final R ecord  1949, vol. I, p. 355.
78 A greem ent for the p rosecution  and punishm ent o f  the m ajor w ar crim inals o f the European 

A xis, signed a t  L ondon , 8 A ugust 1945 , an d  C h a rte r  o f  the  In te rn a tio n a l M ilita ry  
T rib u n a l, United N ations Treaty Series, vol. 82, pp. 2 7 9 -3 1 1 , esp. p. 288.

79 R IC R , no . 44 0 , A ugust 1955, pp. 5 3 3 -4 ; C laude P illoud, R eservations to  the G eneva  
C onventions o f  1949, IC R C , G eneva, 1976, p. 29.

80 V ienna C onvention  on the Law of T reaties, 23 M ay 1969, A rticle 21; C harles R ousseau, 
D ro it in ternational public, vol. I, Sirey, Paris, 1970, p. 124.

81 A ct o f  accession  o f  the  D em ocratic  R epublic  o f V ietnam  to  the  G eneva C onven tions , 
5 June  1957; The L aw s o f  A rm ed Conflicts: A Collection o f  Conventions, R esolutions and  
O th er D ocu m en ts, ed ited  by D ietrich  S chindler an d  J ir i T o m a n , th ird  ed itio n , H enry  
D u n an t Institu te , G eneva, and  M a rtin u s N ijhoff Publishers, D ord rech t, 1988, p. 592.

82 N ote  o f 31 A ugust 1965 from  the M in istry  o f Foreign A ffairs o f the D em ocratic R epublic 
o f V ietnam  to  the  IC R C , tra n s la tio n , rep roduced  in 1RRC, no. 55 , O c to b e r 1965, 
pp. 5 2 7 -8 ; IC R C Archives, file 202  (69).

83 Jacques Freym ond, Guerres, Révolutions, Croix-Rouge: Réflexions sur le rôle du C om ité  
international de la Croix-R ouge, G raduate  Institu te  o f In ternational Studies, G eneva, 1976, 
pp. 8 5 -9 4 .

84 R a p p o rt su r la m ission de p ro tec tion  et d ’assistance effectuée en R épublique socialiste du 
V iet-N am  du 5 au 14 avril 1979; R a p p o rt sur la m ission de p ro tec tion  et d ’assistance effec
tuée en R épublique socialiste du V iet-N am  du 24 au 31 m ai 1979, IC R C  A rchives, file 251 
(69); Annual R eport 1979, pp. 3 8 -9 .

85 F ourth  C onvention , Article 4.
86 For the legislative h istory  o f A rticle 5 o f the Fourth  C onvention , see Final R ecord 1949, 

vol. I, p. 298; vol. II-A, pp . 7 9 6 -8 , 807, 8 1 4 -1 5  and 848; vol. II-B, pp. 189, 3 7 7 -8 4 , 478 
and  4 8 2 -6 ; vol. Ill, pp. 100-1 .

87 T his article also specifies th a t  soldiers n o t w earing  a disguise w ho have penetra ted  in to  the 
zone o f opera tio n s o f the hostile arm y, for the purpose o f ob ta in in g  in fo rm ation , a re  no t 
considered  spies; ne ither are  bearers o f d espatches ca rry in g  o u t th e ir m ission openly. 
Article 30 stipulates th a t a spy taken in the act shall n o t be punished w ithou t previous trial.
Article 31 prescribes th a t a spy w ho, after rejoining the arm y to  w hich he belongs, is subse
quently  cap tu red  by the enem y, is treated  as a prisoner o f w ar, and  incurs no responsibility  
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C H A P T E R  I V

RELIEF OPERATIONS IN 
AID OF PRISONERS OF WAR AND 

CIVILIAN DETAINEES

Imagine for a moment that you are a prisoner of war, 
and just ask yourself whether one or two rations a day of 
bread and soup, and a bed, and something to wear -  in 
short, what are known as basic needs -  are really all the 
care you need in an enemy country.
H enry D unan t, ‘Le m eilleur m ode de faire parven ir 
aux prisonniers des secours en a rgen t et en n a tu re ’, a 
rep o rt subm itted  to  the First In ternational C onference of 
Societies fo r the Relief o f  W ounded  Soldiers, Paris, 1867,
C om pte rendu, p. 343.

War begets scarcity. Crops, warehouses, plant and means of transport are 
damaged or destroyed by bombardment and passing armies. All available 
resources are diverted to the war effort, so the civilian population and the 
armed forces have to go without luxuries and all too often without 
necessities.

Countries at war do not willingly deplete their limited resources to provide 
for the upkeep of enemy prisoners of war and civilian internees, who are all 
too often blamed for the privations and bereavements endured by the public 
around them.

Often, therefore, people in places of detention make pressing appeals for 
help to visiting ICRC delegates who can see for themselves that they are in 
dire need. Sometimes, too, the International Committee is alerted by letters 
from prisoners and prisoners’ representatives, or reports from relief societies 
trying to help them, or even by a detaining authority’s appeal for help 
because it despairs of being able to fulfil its obligations to the prisoners in its 
hands. On the other side of the firing line the prisoners’ families, as well as 
charities and governments, are anxious to send relief to those who have fallen 
into enemy hands through bad luck or the fortunes of war.

The ICRC may be asked to send books, games and musical instruments, or 
the little extras that make life more bearable and captivity less harsh by 
reminding prisoners of home or deluding them that in some small ways they 
are still free. But delegates will often see that prisoners urgently need the 
food, clothing, blankets and medicines without which they will die.

Delegates will use their influence to persuade the detaining authority to 
face up to its responsibilities by remedying the shortcomings they have
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reported. They do not always succeed, either because the will to improve 
prisoners’ conditions is lacking or simply because there are no resources to do 
so.

The question as to sending relief then arises: under what conditions may 
the ICRC and the National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies send pris
oners of war and civilians in captivity the relief supplies they need?

De facto, this question has cropped up repeatedly ever since the Franco- 
Prussian War of 1870; the Red Cross answered it by founding the 
International Relief Committee for Prisoners of War in Basel.1 De jure, 
however, it was not raised until just after the First Peace Conference, held 
in The Hague in 1899, for by an aberration of a kind not unknown in 
diplomatic assemblies the Conference had made assistance to prisoners of 
war the responsibility of relief societies that did not exist. After a long 
debate that occupied the attention of three international conferences -  those 
of St Petersburg (1902), London (1907) and Washington (1912) -  the Red 
Cross decided to take on the work assigned to the phantom societies. As it 
was unlikely that National Society officials from an enemy state would 
readily be allowed to enter a belligerent’s territory to distribute relief sup
plies to prisoners of war there of their own nationality, it was agreed that 
such distributions should be made by the delegates of the International 
Committee.2 Such was the intention of Resolution VI of the Washington 
Conference.3

This procedure was used only to a very limited extent in the First World 
War, since most of the relief supplies for prisoners of war were sent through 
the postal services and transport companies of neutral countries. The ICRC 
took little part in such work.4

Things were very different in the Second World War, in which 
most neutral countries were soon drawn one by one into the maelstrom 
and all lines of communication were destroyed. The ICRC thus had to set 
up an extensive supply system to deliver nearly 450,000 tonnes of food 
and other relief items, approximately equivalent to 90 million parcels 
weighing 5 kg each, to prisoner-of-war and civilian internee camps.5 To 
tens of thousands of prisoners, these supplies made all the difference 
between life and death.6

Such is the origin of several provisions in the Conventions that need to be 
examined before the ICRC’s relief operations for prisoners of war and civil
ian internees can be described.

The power detaining prisoners of war or civilian internees is bound to 
provide free of charge for their maintenance and for the medical attention 
required by their state of health. It must give them proper accommodation, 
sufficient food to keep them in good health, and clothing and footwear suit
able for the climate.7
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So it is the duty of the detaining power to see to the maintenance of the 
prisoners in its hands. But relief consignments from outside are still neces
sary, and prisoners eagerly look forward to them even at the best of times.

Relief consignments to prisoners of war are regulated primarily by Articles 
72 to 76 of the Third Convention and Annex III thereto. The general princi
ples are laid down in the first two paragraphs of Article 72, as follows:

Prisoners of war shall be allowed to receive by post or by any other means 
individual parcels or collective shipments containing, in particular, foodstuffs, 
clothing, medical supplies and articles of a religious, educational or recreational 
character which may meet their needs, including books, devotional articles, 
scientific equipment, examination papers, musical instruments, sports outfits and 
materials allowing prisoners of war to pursue their studies or their cultural 
activities.

Such shipments shall in no way free the Detaining Power from the obligations 
imposed upon it by virtue of the present Convention.

Prisoners in exile far from home and in a hostile environment naturally 
appreciate individual relief supplies more than anything else. Nothing can 
take the place of parcels from a loving wife or mother which contain items 
she has made or selected herself. But these are not enough, for some prisoners 
will receive plenty of parcels and others none at all, depending on the situ
ation of their families. Besides, forwarding and checking thousands of miscel
laneous parcels is extremely difficult when prisoners are captured in tens or 
hundreds of thousands. Collective relief then becomes indispensable and is 
regulated by the aforesaid detailed provisions. In the absence of any special 
agreement between the powers concerned it is mandatory to apply Annex 
III,8 which is therefore not merely a set of suggestions but the general rule, 
fully applicable unless the belligerents agree on another procedure.

Since Article 72 states what kind of articles may be sent, these provisions 
primarily regulate the procedure for distribution of collective consignments. 
The Third Convention makes the prisoners’ representatives responsible for 
this; they must draw up a plan of distribution that is in accordance with the 
donors’ instructions.9

However, these provisions cannot be considered to preclude relief opera
tions for prisoners of war who have no prisoners’ representative, for example 
because they have not yet arrived in a camp or are being transferred, for the 
Third Convention expressly reserves

the right of prisoners of war to receive collective relief before their arrival in a 
camp or in course of transfer, [and] the possibility of representatives of the 
Protecting Power, the International Committee of the Red Cross, or any other 
body giving assistance to prisoners which may be responsible for the forwarding 
of such supplies, ensuring the distribution thereof to the addressees by any other 
means that they may deem useful.10

All relief consignments for prisoners of war are exempt from import, customs 
and other dues. Those sent through the post office are exempt from any
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postal dues, both in the countries of origin and destination and in intermedi
ate countries. If relief consignments intended for prisoners of war are too 
heavy to be sent by post, the transport cost must be borne by the detain
ing power in all the territories under its control. The other powers party 
to the Convention must bear the cost of transport in their respective terri
tories.11

Thus the power holding prisoners of war, and countries of transit thereto, 
are bound to forward individual and collective relief consignments to prison
ers of war free of postal and other dues.

Often, however, the necessary transport facilities will have been destroyed 
by military operations. In that case the Protecting Powers, the International 
Committee or any other organization duly approved by the parties to the 
conflict may undertake to ensure the conveyance of such shipments by suit
able means (railway wagons, motor vehicles, vessels or aircraft). For this 
purpose the contracting parties must endeavour to supply them with such 
transport and to allow its circulation, especially by granting the necessary 
safe-conducts.12

The detaining authority is entitled to examine consignments intended for 
prisoners of war, but not in conditions that expose the goods contained in 
them to deterioration. Consignments other than written or printed matter 
must be examined in the presence of the addressee, or of a fellow-prisoner 
duly delegated by him.13

These provisions, evidently intended to confirm the right of prisoners of 
war to receive individual or collective relief, state the obligations that this 
right imposes on the detaining power and to a lesser extent on transit 
countries.

The activity of relief societies is regulated by Article 125 of the Third 
Convention:

Subject to the measures which Detaining Powers may consider essential to ensure 
their security or to meet any other reasonable need, the representatives of religious 
organizations, relief societies, or any other organization assisting prisoners of war, 
shall receive from the said Powers, for themselves and their duly accredited agents, 
all necessary facilities for visiting the prisoners, distributing relief supplies and 
material, front any source, intended for religious, educational or recreative 
purposes, and for assisting them in organizing their leisure time within the camps. 
Such societies or organizations may be constituted in the territory of the Detaining 
Power or in any other country, or they may have an international character.

The Detaining Power may limit the number of societies and organizations 
whose delegates are allowed to carry out their activities in its territory and under 
its supervision, on condition, however, that such limitation shall not hinder the 
effective operation of adequate relief to all prisoners of war.

The special position of the International Committee of the Red Cross in this 
field shall be recognized and respected at all times ....

The wording of the third paragraph of this article is not particularly felici
tous, but its intended meaning is sufficiently clear from the context and from
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the preparatory work. Article 125 as a whole is intended to make prisoner- 
of-war camps easily accessible to relief societies aiding prisoners of war, 
whether religious or secular, national or international. As the Convention 
does not restrict the number of relief societies entitled to make use of this 
provision, it was deemed necessary to allow the detaining power to regulate 
and if need be restrict their activities, so as to prevent a multiplicity of com
peting organizations from stepping in and possibly creating disorder and con
fusion. It thereupon had to be made clear that the International Committee’s 
special position as an organization for relief to prisoners of war has always to 
be recognized and respected. This obligation means that the restrictions 
intended for other relief societies may not be applied to the ICRC. The 
detaining authority could therefore never use Article 125 as an excuse to 
reject its aid or to restrict the rights and responsibilities assigned to the ICRC 
elsewhere in the Conventions for carrying out relief and, a fortiori, other 
operations.14

Articles 108 to 112 and Annex II of the Fourth Convention regulate, in 
terms practically identical with those just summarized, consignments of indi
vidual and collective relief to civilian internees. In addition, Article 76 of the 
Fourth Convention stipulates that persons living in occupied territory who 
are accused of, or sentenced for, an offence shall have the right to receive at 
least one relief parcel monthly. Article 38 furthermore stipulates that aliens 
on the territory of a party to the conflict shall be enabled to receive the indi
vidual or collective relief that may be sent to them. Since this provision is 
neither qualified nor the subject of any reservation, it must be understood as 
applying also to protected persons in confinement awaiting trial or serving a 
sentence.

Article 142 regulates the activities of relief societies in aid of civilians pro
tected by the Fourth Convention. It is identical, mutatis mutandis, with the 
first three paragraphs of the above-mentioned Article 125 of the Third 
Convention.

Lastly, for relief operations not expressly mentioned in the Third or Fourth 
Convention the ICRC may avail itself of common Article 9/9/9/10 of the 
1949 Conventions, reading as follows:

The provisions of the present Convention constitute no obstacle to the 
humanitarian activities which the International Committee of the Red Cross or 
any other impartial humanitarian organization may, subject to the consent of the 
Parties to the conflict concerned, undertake for the protection [of the protected 
persons] and for their relief.15

As already pointed out,16 this article permits the ICRC to offer its services 
in order to undertake, subject to the consent of the parties to the conflict 
concerned, humanitarian activities or relief operations other than those 
expressly provided for in the Geneva Conventions. A belligerent could not, 
therefore, use this provision to prevent the ICRC from carrying out the tasks
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assigned to it by the Conventions or restrict its right to bring relief to prison
ers of war and civilian captives.

With regard to non-international armed conflicts, it will be seen that Article 3 
of the 1949 Conventions contains no provision relating to relief operations in 
aid of military or civilian prisoners. It does however state that

persons taking no active part in the hostilities, including members of armed forces 
who have laid down their arms and those placed hors d e  c o m b a t by sickness, 
wounds, detention or any other cause, shall in all circumstances be treated 
humanely [and that] the wounded and sick shall be collected and cared for.

Furthermore, it authorizes the ICRC to offer its services to the parties to such 
conflicts.

Whether the International Committee is to be allowed to deliver relief sup
plies to persons taken prisoner in an internal conflict is, therefore, essentially 
for the belligerents to decide at their discretion. But when the parties to the 
conflict can no longer guarantee prisoners the humane treatment to which 
they are entitled and the care they need, they are no longer altogether free to 
reject the help of a humanitarian organization such as the ICRC.17

Article 5 of Protocol II stipulates that persons deprived of liberty 'shall be 
allowed to receive individual or collective relief’. The said article does not of 
course oblige the detaining authority to accept services offered by the ICRC 
for that purpose, provided the captives are indeed receiving the relief they 
need. But where they are not, in my view the detaining authority is bound to 
permit the ICRC to give the prisoners whatever relief supplies it may have 
available.

The above-mentioned provisions in the Conventions are intended to guaran
tee the right of prisoners of war and civilian detainees to receive the relief 
they need. They oblige the detaining powers and transit countries not to 
stand in the way of necessary relief operations, but to co-operate with them by 
facilitating the transport, customs clearance and distribution of relief 
supplies.

Yet these obligations cannot override the detaining power’s legitimate 
desire for security. Although the Geneva Conventions do not say so in so 
many words, it must always be understood that the detaining authority may 
legitimately object to the distribution of any article that might facilitate 
escapes or jeopardize the order and security of the place of detention, other
wise the detaining authority’s recognized right to examine consignments 
would be pointless.18 The detaining authority is not, however, entitled to 
object to bona fide operations for the relief of real needs.
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Since the Geneva Conventions allow prisoners of war and civilian captives 
to receive the individual and collective relief they need, it follows that those 
treaties authorize the International Committee -  whose special position in 
this respect must be recognized and respected at all times -  to deliver relief to 
prisoners of war and civilian detainees.

The Geneva Conventions say next to nothing about the guiding principles 
of relief operations, but in fact the question has already been settled else
where: it has always been accepted that all Red Cross or Red Crescent relief 
operations must obey the fundamental humanitarian principles which gave 
rise to the organization itself.

Three of these should be cited here. They are:

a) the principle of humanity, which proclaims that the Red Cross exists to 
prevent and alleviate human suffering. The purpose of its relief operations 
will therefore be to prevent any decline in the captives’ physical and 
mental health, to alleviate their suffering and, wherever possible, to spare 
them the privations that are all too often the penalty of captivity;

b) the principle of impartiality, which requires the Red Cross to make no 
discrimination as to nationality, race, religious beliefs, class or political 
opinions, and to endeavour to relieve the suffering of individuals, being 
guided solely by their needs, and give priority to the most urgent cases of 
distress;

c) the principle of neutrality, which forbids the Red Cross to take sides in 
hostilities. This means that its relief operations must not benefit any 
person other than the victims, or affect the relative strengths of the parties 
to the conflict.

Evidently, the Fundamental Principles of the Red Cross and Red Crescent do 
not merely affirm a moral stance; they also set obligatory operational stan
dards for every Red Cross and Red Crescent organization and especially their 
recognized guardian, the International Committee.

The Conventions and the fundamental principles cited above will dictate how 
relief operations in aid of prisoners of war and civilian captives are to be 
conducted.

The first step is to assess needs and priorities.19 This assessment will be 
more or less detailed, depending on the urgency and size of the proposed 
operation, but it is always essential. A visit to the place of detention, 
following the ICRC’s customary procedure, will usually provide all the 
desired information. Where a full-scale visit is impossible, interviews with 
the camp commander and the prisoners’ representative, and a brief 
inspection of the camp premises, will provide the information needed to 
launch the operation (such as the number of prisoners, their living
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conditions, supplies most urgently needed, available equipment and facili
ties for forwarding supplies). Further enquiries may be made during the 
operation.

This prior assessment will identify needs and priorities. Next comes the 
question of resources, to which there are two possible answers:

Either
•  The ICRC has sufficient funds of its own to carry out the proposed 

operation.
or
•  It will do so using resources entrusted to it for that purpose by a specific 

institution, usually the National Society or the government of the power of 
origin of the prisoners it is to help.

In the first case the ICRC has full control of the proposed operation. 
Provided the belligerents agree, it is free to decide on its approach and proce
dure so long as the fundamental humanitarian principles are respected. In the 
latter case the ICRC acts as trustee of the relief supplies made available to it, 
but the donor of these supplies remains their legal owner until they are 
handed over to the intended beneficiaries.

Relief operations in which the ICRC acts as trustee will be seen as visible 
evidence of the home country’s solicitude for the prisoners. The relief may be 
on a huge scale, for states and many National Societies may be able to muster 
much larger resources than can the International Committee. But in such 
operations some imbalance can hardly be avoided, as every state and 
National Society will want to give priority to prisoners of its own nationality; 
and, since the resources of states and National Societies are not all equal, 
some prisoners will get lots of parcels and others will feel left out.

The relief operations which the ICRC undertakes with its own funds may 
enable it to correct this imbalance to some extent, but its limited resources 
will restrict the scale of its operations. The vast majority of the relief supplies 
handled by the ICRC during the Second World War were forwarded and dis
tributed by it in operations in which it acted as a trustee.20 Since then it has 
increasingly conducted relief operations with its own funds or those raised by 
general appeals, but has also continued to forward and distribute relief sup
plies entrusted to it.

As a general rule, money will be of no use to prisoners. Funds raised will 
therefore have to be converted into relief supplies, whenever possible bought 
by the Committee in the territory of the detaining power in order to avoid 
customs formalities and save transport costs. This procedure is explicitly pro
vided for in the Geneva Conventions.21 Usually, however, the very need for 
the proposed relief operation will stem from shortages in the territory con
trolled by the detaining authority, and relief supplies will have to be imported 
from a neutral country or from the prisoners’ home country.

The crying need for the intended humanitarian operation may then clash 
with the objectives of economic warfare. Even where there is no regular block
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ade comparable to the Allied blockade of Germany, its allies and the neutral 
states of Europe in the two world wars, each belligerent will do its utmost to 
paralyse its enemy’s economic potential by blocking its sources of supply.

Each party to the conflict will then be torn between wanting to come to the 
aid of its nationals in enemy hands, and fear of supporting the enemy’s war 
economy, even minimally, by allowing the export of relief supplies to prison
ers for whom that enemy is responsible. The only escape from this dilemma is 
through strict control of distributions, which will prove that the relief sup
plies are really getting to the prisoners and are not being diverted. Before the 
start of some relief operations the International Committee will therefore be 
required to certify that it can exercise effective supervision, and to give 
appropriate guarantees for that purpose. It cannot of course conduct any 
relief operation unless the belligerents so agree. It could not in any circum
stances consider running a blockade, even to come to the aid of nationals of 
the blockading power.

Next comes the question of how relief supplies are to be forwarded. There 
are two possible solutions.

It is sometimes possible to take advantage of a truce or armistice to get 
relief supplies through the front lines, either overland or by air. Often, how
ever, military operations or the warring parties’ intransigence will rule this 
out. The relief will then have to be sent via a third country. It cannot be too 
strongly emphasized that not only the detaining power, but also intermediate 
states, are bound by the Geneva Conventions to ensure the conveyance of 
relief consignments to prisoners of war and civilian detainees.22

But, as in the Second World War, there may no longer be any intermediate 
state capable of forwarding relief supplies, or all lines of communication may 
be cut. The ICRC overcame these difficulties at the time, with the help of the 
American, British and Canadian Red Cross Societies, by building up a vast 
logistic system comprising several seagoing vessels, warehouses, trains and 
convoys of lorries.23 After the war, the 1949 Diplomatic Conference eventu
ality took this into account: Article 75 of the Third Convention and Article 
111 of the Fourth Convention authorize the Protecting Powers, the 
International Committee or any other organization duly approved by the 
warring parties to organize special means of transport to forward relief sup
plies to prisoners of war and civilian internees, if military operations prevent 
the belligerents and neutrals from fulfilling their obligations to forward such 
supplies. When the ICRC organizes such transports, Article 44, paragraph 3, 
of the First Convention permits it to use the red cross emblem to protect 
vessels, vehicles and aircraft chartered for the purpose.

Lines of communication with a belligerent country have hardly ever been 
completely severed since these provisions were adopted.24 The ICRC could 
therefore have confined itself to asking transit states to co-operate, but for 
greater speed and efficiency it has often preferred to organize special trans
ports in accordance with Articles 75 of the Third Convention and 111 of the 
Fourth Convention. For example, all the relief supplies for prisoners of war
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during the Arab-Israeli conflicts of 1956, 1967 and 1973 were forwarded by 
the ICRC either in planes chartered to repatriate serious casualties, or over
land after truces made it possible to cross the cease-fire lines.25

When relief supplies reach their destination delegates have to clear them 
through customs and see to it that they are allowed in free of any tax or 
import duty. This can raise unexpected difficulties, for with an obstinacy 
worthy of a better cause many customs officers often refuse to grant such 
exemptions.

Lastly, as the Geneva Conventions authorize the detaining power to 
examine relief consignments before they are handed over to prisoners, ICRC 
delegates have to ensure that this examination is made without unreason
able delay and that the supplies are not held up or misappropriated at this 
stage.

Once all this has been done, the consignments can be handed over to their 
addressees. This phase -  distribution -  is the culmination of any relief opera
tion. Its exact procedure will depend on whether the Committee is carrying 
out the relief operation as a trustee or financing it from its own funds.

If it is acting as a trustee, the Geneva Conventions require the supplies, 
except medical supplies, to be handed over to the POW representatives or 
internee committees, for distribution as instructed by the donors. Medical 
supplies must be distributed by agreement with the senior medical officers of 
the camp or other place of detention, who may waive the donors’ instructions 
if the needs of their patients so demand.26

In relief operations financed by the ICRC with its own funds, the consign
ments may be distributed in any of three ways:

a) The relief supplies may be handed direct to the addressees.
b) The relief supplies may be entrusted to the prisoners’ representatives or 

internee committees.
c) The relief supplies may be entrusted to the detaining authority, which then 

becomes responsible for their distribution.

Any one of these three procedures may be used provided distribution is 
carried out in accordance with a plan accepted by the ICRC, that the funda
mental humanitarian principles are respected, and that the prisoners are 
informed of the origin of the supplies distributed to them.

The ICRC wishes its delegates to take part in the distributions whenever 
possible, even if they are not in charge of them.

Finally, any relief operation must end with a check that the supplies have 
been properly distributed.27 Whether the ICRC has conducted the operation 
as a trustee or with its own funds, it must certainly be able to show that it 
has made proper use of the resources placed at its disposal, as sound manage
ment and respect for the fundamental principles require. This is usually also 
the sine qua non for any relief operation on behalf of prisoners, for neither 
the prisoners’ power of origin nor anyone else is going to hand over to the 
International Committee the wherewithal for such an operation unless the
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Committee can guarantee that the relief sent will indeed reach the prisoners 
for whom it is intended.

There are generally three ways of ensuring that it does:

•  The first and simplest is to require receipts. All but extremely urgent relief 
consignments are accompanied by a covering letter stating the number of 
parcels and their contents. A duplicate of this letter duly countersigned by 
the detaining authority and the addressee of an individual parcel, or, in the 
case of collective relief, by the detaining authority and the representative of 
the prisoners of war or internee committee, need only be returned to the 
ICRC to prove that the consignment has in fact reached the person(s) for 
whom it was intended.

•  The second way is to make out distribution reports showing in particular 
the dates of distributions, the number of beneficiaries and the supplies 
received by each.

•  The third way is for ICRC delegates to be invited to take part in all distrib
utions so that they can certify that these have been properly conducted 
and that the supplies were indeed handed over to the persons for whom 
they were intended.

When delegates are themselves in charge of distributions they must make out 
the appropriate documents. When they are not, the captives’ representative or 
the detaining authority must do so.

Often, however, detaining authorities are found to be inexplicably opposed 
to any form of supervision, as if doubt were being cast on their own good 
faith. That is emphatically not so. A check on distribution is as much a part 
of every relief operation as distribution itself, and is usually an essential con
dition of the operation. It meets the donors’ legitimate wish for confirmation 
that the supplies did indeed reach the prisoners for whom they were intended; 
it is necessary to the credibility of the International Committee, which must 
be able to prove that the resources assigned to it were properly used; and it is 
in the prisoners’ interests, because it prevents loss and misappropriation. But 
it is also in the best interests of the detaining authority, which may -  modern 
warfare being what it is -  be accused at any moment of appropriating relief 
sent for the prisoners in its hands. Periodical distribution reports and regular 
participation by ICRC delegates in distribution operations make nonsense of 
such allegations. Unless the detaining authority countenances misappropria
tion, which will not be readily admitted, it therefore has nothing to fear and 
much to gain by allowing the Committee to exercise its right under the 
Geneva Conventions to supervise distributions of the relief supplies it has 
forwarded.28

But how effective is that supervision? In time of famine, could not the 
camp guards confiscate relief consignments, forcing the addressees to sign 
receipts? This question has to be asked. It may be recalled that while the 
ICRC was making desperate efforts to help the inmates of Nazi concentration
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camps, it had to stop sending relief supplies to prisoners in Mauthausen camp 
for the very reason that it had heard reports of the kind.29

So in the final analysis, ICRC visits to places of detention and ICRC dele
gates interviewing the prisoners in private are the best means of proving 
beyond all doubt that relief supplies are really getting through to the people 
they are intended for, and that the detaining power is not availing itself of 
these consignments to reduce the prisoners’ meagre rations in complete disre
gard for the Geneva Conventions, which stipulate that: ‘Such shipments shall 
in no way free the Detaining Power from the obligations imposed upon it by 
virtue of the present Convention.’30

Such is also the lesson of history. During the Second World War, in spite 
of the blockade and submarine warfare, the ICRC managed to forward 
ample relief supplies regularly to the prisoners of war and civilians in cap
tivity whom its delegates were allowed to visit. But until the last few months 
of the war the Allies would not allow relief supplies to be sent to Soviet prison
ers of war or inmates of Nazi concentration camps, although they were 
infinitely worse off than Allied prisoners of war. The reason for the Allied 
refusal was that the International Committee was not allowed to interview 
those captives without witnesses, and therefore could not guarantee that if 
relief shipments were sent they would not be diverted to the Nazi war econ
omy.31

This shows the extreme naivety of proposals to redistribute duties and 
responsibilities within the International Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement so that the National Societies and their Federation would have the 
sole responsibility for all assistance operations, whereas the ICRC would be 
confined to what are known as ‘protection’ activities. For without visiting 
places of detention and interviewing prisoners in private, those institutions 
that would take over the relief responsibilities now assigned to the ICRC 
could not provide the guarantees demanded by donors, and would thus be 
unable to obtain the resources they would need.

Nor would the ICRC find it any easier to perform the tasks left to it. At 
present its relief operations are clear evidence that it is interested not only in 
inspecting prisoners’ living conditions, but also in actively co-operating with 
the detaining authorities to promote the prisoners’ welfare. If the ICRC were 
relieved of all responsibility for relief, it would be regarded as an inspector, 
and indeed as a nuisance, to be got rid of without scruples or regret. It would 
no longer be able to establish the relationship of trust and co-operation it 
needs to discharge its mandate.32 It, too, would be brought to a standstill.

Clearly, the Red Cross should not disrupt the system that has worked so 
well for more than half a century and separate protection from assistance, 
leaving protection to the International Committee and handing over assist
ance to the National Societies and their Federation, without jeopardizing 
both its ability to protect captives and its ability to come to their aid. For pro
tection and assistance are not two different activities, but two sides of one 
and the same activity.
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Registration of prisoners, visits to places of detention and relief operations 
are all closely interlinked. They are all part of a logical sequence that has 
developed over many years and is basically natural and inevitable.

In theory, a visit to a place of detention does not necessarily lead to a relief 
operation; the prisoners may say they have all they want, and the visitor may 
see that they do have all they need. But only in theory. Prisoners always need 
something even at the best of times, if only a few small things to remind them 
of home.33 Privations that might otherwise pass unnoticed are hard to bear in 
captivity. Exile always has a bitter taste, and doubly so behind bars.

A relief operation is not the ultimate purpose of visits to places of deten
tion, nor can it be; but it will usually be seen as their natural complement. 
The International Committee’s relief operations for prisoners of war and 
civilian detainees have accordingly developed on the same lines as visits to 
places of detention. But whereas visits follow an almost invariable pattern, 
every relief operation is geared to particular needs. It is therefore not possible 
to give a generic description of ICRC relief work, and a few inevitably 
summary remarks must suffice.

When they were given access to prisoners of war and civilian detainees, 
ICRC delegates were usually also allowed to distribute relief supplies to 
them. The prisoners to whom the detaining authority would not allow relief 
supplies to be sent were prisoners the delegates were not allowed to visit. 
Thus North Korea refused all relief supplies sent to prisoners of war belong
ing to UN Unified Command forces, and the countries which the ICRC asked 
to co-operate in forwarding these supplies refused to do so.34 Similarly, 
North Vietnam availed itself of its reservation to Article 85 of the Third 
Convention to refuse relief consignments for American prisoners of war.35

In other conflicts the ICRC generally managed to carry out the relief opera
tions it found necessary or with which it had been asked to help. Its main 
constraints were its limited resources and the inevitable logistic problems.

In some of these operations the ICRC acted as a trustee. For example, the 
ICRC delegations in New Delhi and Islamabad organized eighteen operations 
in 1972 and 1973, at the request of the Indian and Pakistan Red Cross 
Societies, to exchange parcels at Wagah, on the border half-way between 
Lahore and Amritsar. In the course of these operations the Indian Red Cross 
handed over 5200 standard parcels for Indian prisoners of war in Pakistan to 
the ICRC delegation based in Islamabad, and the Pakistan Red Cross handed 
over 393,600 parcels for Pakistani POWs and civilian internees in India to 
the ICRC delegation based in New Delhi.36 These were mainly individual 
parcels of clothing, underwear, sandals, toilet articles, biscuits, vitamins, cig
arettes, pencils and writing paper, and to a lesser extent collective consign
ments of sports footwear, bales of cloth, tea and the like. The military 
authorities undertook to transport the parcels and deliver them to the various
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camps and sections of each camp. The prisoners’ representatives in each 
section supervised the distributions, at which ICRC delegates were usually 
present, and signed receipts which were then returned to the donors.37

There have been similar operations, with the ICRC acting as a trustee, in 
many other conflicts since the Second World War, but never on such a large 
scale. On the other hand, the expansion of relief operations carried out by the 
ICRC with its own funds has been spectacular.

First of all, ICRC food aid has increased substantially. In most cases it is 
provided as a supplement to relieve the monotony of, or compensate for 
deficiencies in, the basic food rations supplied by the detaining authority. For 
instance the ICRC delegation in New Delhi, helped by the Indian Red Cross, 
ran a supplementary food programme from 1972 to 1974 that provided one 
daily unit of fresh fruit each to all Pakistani children below the age of seven
teen who had been interned with their parents following the December 1971 
conflict, and a daily ration of baby food to all children under five.38 Similarly, 
starting in summer 1969 the ICRC delegation in Israel and the occupied terri
tories distributed monthly individual parcels, mainly of fresh fruit and bis
cuits, to all civilian prisoners who did not get relief supplies from their 
family.39 In particular circumstances, however, the ICRC has agreed to 
supply most of the prisoners’ food. In the Nigerian civil war, for example, the 
famine in the Biafra enclave was so severe that the ICRC had to provide most 
of the food rations for government prisoners captured by the secessionist 
forces.40 And again, in spring 1978 the Committee sent food in answer to an 
appeal by the Chad National Liberation Front (FROLINAT), which was at a 
loss to feed the government prisoners of war and civilians in its hands.41 But 
even in such situations as these the ICRC has been at pains to make clear that 
its assistance could only be supplementary and that the responsibility for pro
viding food for prisoners remained that of the detaining authority.42

Although the detaining power is under an obligation to supply prisoners of 
war and civilians in captivity with the clothing and footwear they need, dele
gates have often reported that captives were in rags and barefoot. Clothing, 
underwear, footwear, and blankets or mosquito nets according to climate 
therefore loom large in the ICRC’s relief operations, as do toilet articles such 
as towels, face-cloths, soap, toothbrushes and toothpaste, which prisoners 
often lack.43

Quite often, an infirmary in a prisoner-of-war camp is only an empty room 
indistinguishable from any other except by a notice on the door. The ICRC 
has therefore often been asked for medical equipment, instruments for minor 
surgery and dentistry, medicines, vaccines, water filters, sheets and linen, and 
miscellaneous material for the prevention of epidemics and for first aid.44 
However, this equipment is useless except in the hands of competent person
nel. The ICRC has therefore held several training courses for medical assist
ants,45 whereas ICRC medical delegates, in addition to their normal duties 
when visiting places of detention, have given consultations and care to 
prisoners.46 ICRC medical assistance to prisoners, especially war invalids,
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has also been extended to include the provision of spectacles, crutches, 
prostheses, and specialized equipment for the rehabilitation of the dis
abled.47

Although the ICRC is neutral in matters of religious belief, it tries to 
respond to the spiritual needs of prisoners as far as possible. It has often been 
asked to supply prisoners with prayer-books and devotional articles, and has 
done so with complete impartiality and without any discrimination between 
religions.48 At times it has even gone farther to minister to the prisoners’ spir
itual needs. For example, in spring 1973 Pakistani civilians interned in 
Bangladesh since the conflict of December 1971 asked the ICRC, as their 
dearest wish, to help them build a mosque in their prison camp, which con
sisted of a series of disused warehouses. This request was obviously outside 
the Committee’s usual scope. However, the ICRC delegation in Bangladesh 
was carrying out a big programme to build huts and shelters for displaced 
persons. The delegate in charge of the programme, a trained architect, drew 
up plans for a mosque which met with the prisoners’ approval and could be 
built with local materials and those at the delegation’s disposal. The ICRC 
supplied the materials and the internees built a mosque in which they could 
meditate and follow their religious practices, sheltered from the sun and bad 
weather.49

Prisons are always overcrowded, and the prisoners’ days nearly always 
empty. Unless prisoners are compelled to work, they are defenceless against 
boredom and the monotony of prison life. Indoor games, musical instru
ments, and especially books, are always welcome. There are never enough 
books for those prisoners who can read. But not all of them can. In countless 
prisons the ICRC has therefore begun by distributing chalks and slates, 
pencils and notebooks, and has made arrangements for literacy courses.50

Where large numbers of young people were interned or imprisoned the 
ICRC has done its best to encourage the formation of school classes so that 
they would not be handicapped all their lives by having their schooling cut 
short. For instance, the ICRC delegation in Israel and the occupied territories 
supplied most of the equipment for several school classes which were started 
up in Gaza prison and were taught by fellow prisoners. Since the young 
pupils had no other pastimes, they made such encouraging progress that it 
soon became necessary to consider enabling them to take examinations as 
evidence of their studies, and the local authorities agreed to hold intermedi
ate-level examinations for them. With the consent of the Egyptian and Israeli 
authorities and the help of UNESCO experts, it even proved possible to hold 
school-leaving examinations conforming to the Egyptian curriculum in force 
in Gaza. Examination papers were sent from Cairo in sealed parcels under 
the supervision of UNESCO experts, who also invigilated the examinations in 
prison, after which the candidates’ answers were sent to Egypt for marking 
and announcement of results. This enabled several hundred young 
Palestinians to pass the Egyptian secondary school-leaving examination (the 
Tawjihi) in an Israeli prison.51
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Physical exercise is just as essential as mental exercise. Provided there is a 
little free space, a football or a volley-ball and net can break the monotony of 
prison life by healthy exercise and an hour’s illusion of freedom.

Exile and separation put a great strain on family life, and long 
absence sows the seeds of uncertainty all too often ending in the break-up 
of the family. The ICRC has always done its utmost to preserve family 
unity and to restore contact, at least in the form of correspondence, 
between captives and their families. Here the Central Tracing Agency plays 
a vital part, but the Committee will often have to supply some relief items 
such as pens, writing paper, envelopes and aerogrammes to back up its 
activities.

Prisoners of war are not normally allowed family visits from the other side 
of the front. This restriction does not necessarily apply to civilian internees, 
who under Article 116 of the Fourth Convention are allowed visits from near 
relatives at regular intervals. In practice they are, for material reasons, often 
very difficult to make, especially when the family lives a long distance away 
from the internment camp and cannot afford the fare because the internee is 
the breadwinner. In such cases the ICRC has made every effort to organize 
collective transport, either free of charge or at very low prices. The ICRC 
delegation in Israel and the occupied territories appears to have been the first 
to do so: from July 1969 to December 1986 it chartered sixty to eighty buses 
a month, enabling between two and three thousand people to visit their close 
relatives in prison. From 1987 onwards the repressive measures taken in 
response to the uprising (intifada) of the population in the occupied territo
ries led to a sharp increase in the number of passengers, which reached its 
peak in 1990 with a total of 131,298. By the end of 1991 more than one 
million passengers had used this service.52

When a breadwinner is jailed, his family may starve. Besides having to 
endure his own hardships, a prisoner then has the worry of seeing his 
family slide deeper into poverty month by month. In theory the national 
social welfare services should look after prisoners’ families, but the ICRC 
has sometimes had to assist them as well. To take only one example, during 
the civil war in Nicaragua (1978-90), the ICRC delegation based 
in Managua used to distribute standard food parcels every month to 
prisoners’ families.53

It would be easy, but perhaps tedious, to continue this enumeration. 
Imprisonment brings with it any number of hardships, so the relief operations 
which the ICRC may undertake to alleviate them will affect almost every 
aspect of prison life. The kind of relief it brings varies enormously, but there 
is an unquestionable consistency in the ICRC’s respect for the fundamental 
humanitarian principles and the procedure it follows. It is equally clear that 
far from keeping to a cut-and-dried model, the International Committee has 
endeavoured to adapt its aid to the prisoners’ humanitarian needs, and to 
meet those needs to the best of its ability.
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C H A P T E R  V

THE INTERNATIONAL COMMITTEE 
OF THE RED CROSS AND THE 
REPATRIATION OF PRISONERS

‘Freedom is one-half of life.’
From  a P O W ’s letter, 
quo ted  in a censorship  repo rt

1. Introduction

The confinement of prisoners of war is a safety precaution intended only to 
prevent enemies who have surrendered from taking up arms again against 
their captors. Since its purpose is neither repression nor punishment, it must 
end as soon as the reasons for that safety precaution cease to exist.1 
Prisoners of war must therefore be released and repatriated without delay 
after the cessation of hostilities, and seriously wounded and seriously sick 
prisoners unable to bear arms again, together with members of the medical 
services who are not required to look after their fellow prisoners, must be 
released before the end of hostilities.2 The belligerents are also free to 
conclude agreements for the early release of prisoners of war who are elderly 
or are fathers of large families, or who have already endured prolonged 
captivity.

These principles also apply to civilian prisoners. All interned enemy nation
als must be released once the reasons for their internment cease to exist, and 
in any case immediately after the cessation of hostilities.

It follows that prisoners of war and civilian internees, other than those 
who escape or die in captivity, will normally be released and repatriated 
during or at the end of hostilities.

When one side suffers a crushing defeat and the whole of its territory is 
occupied, as was the case when Germany and Japan unconditionally surren
dered at the end of the Second World War, the victors can make what 
arrangements they like to bring home their own nationals and decide unilat
erally when to repatriate enemy prisoners. In all other cases repatriation will 
be a bilateral process carried out jointly by the opposing parties, usually with 
the help of a third party.

Two questions now arise: to what extent may the International Committee 
offer its services to help with repatriations, and what tasks and powers does 
humanitarian law give it for that purpose?

6 7 7
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Before attempting an answer, it will be useful to review the provisions of 
the Geneva Conventions regulating the release and repatriation of captives.

2. Legal bases for the release and repatriation of prisoners

Two situations must be considered:

•  the release, admission to hospital in a neutral country, and repatriation, of 
prisoners during hostilities;

•  the release and repatriation of prisoners at the end of hostilities.

The release, admission to hospital in a neutral country, and 
repatriation, o f prisoners during hostilities
'The whole duty of the soldier is to do his best to riddle enemy flesh with 
shreds of iron’, wrote Malraux.3 Many combatants falling into enemy hands 
are permanently disabled and even after they are cured will be unable to take 
any further part in hostilities. There is no justification whatsoever for contin
uing to hold them prisoner. The detaining power is none the safer for detain
ing them and they are a burden on health services already overstrained by the 
war. For reasons of humanity and in the best interests of the belligerents, 
these unfortunates should be returned to their own countries and their 
families.

This is a very ancient practice attested by innumerable cartels (agreements) 
between hostile powers under the Ancien Regime4 and codified by Article 6 
of the Geneva Convention of 22 August 1864:

Wounded or sick combatants, to whatever nation they may belong, shall be 
collected and cared for.

Commanders-in-Chief may hand over immediately to the enemy outposts 
enemy combatants wounded during an engagement, when circumstances allow 
and subject to the agreement of both parties.

Those who, after their recovery, are recognized as being unfit for further 
service, shall be repatriated.

The others may likewise be sent back, on condition that they shall not again, 
for the duration of hostilities, take up arms.

Evacuation parties, and the personnel conducting them, shall be considered as 
being absolutely neutral.5

On the pretext that the belligerents should have an absolute right to retain 
those wounded enemy servicemen whom they considered it important to have 
in their possession, the 1906 Diplomatic Conference decided to abolish this 
obligation and replace it by the completely discretionary provision in Article 
2 of the Geneva Convention of 6 July 1906 that ‘the belligerents shall have 
authority to agree to send back to their own country the sick and wounded 
who have recovered, or who are in a condition to be transported and whom 
they do not desire to retain as prisoners’.6
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The first few months of World War I sufficed to show how absurd this 
decision was. Before long the belligerents found themselves having to main
tain hundreds, and later on thousands, of mutilated and disabled men whom 
it was inhumane and pointless to keep in captivity. As there was nothing in 
the 1906 Convention to provide for the release of these unfortunates, the 
warring parties had to conduct laborious negotiations with the help of 
neutral states in order to conclude bilateral agreements for the exchange of 
war-disabled prisoners.'

Chastened by this experience, the Diplomatic Conference of 1929 adopted 
Article 68 of the Prisoner-of-War Convention, which reintroduced the earlier 
rule providing for the compulsory repatriation of seriously ill and seriously 
wounded prisoners.8 However, in the Second World War it became difficult 
to apply this rule because lines of communication were totally disrupted. The 
Protecting Powers and the ICRC nevertheless managed to organize ten opera
tions for the exchange of seriously sick or seriously wounded prisoners of 
war at the neutral ports of Smyrna, Lisbon, Gôteborg and Barcelona or 
through Switzerland, in which 21,500 British, Italian, German, Canadian, 
American, French and other war-disabled, as well as several thousand 
medical personnel, were released during hostilities. In addition, Germany uni
laterally repatriated several thousand disabled nationals of countries under 
German occupation.9

The Diplomatic Conference of 1949 consequently did not hesitate to main
tain the principle of compulsory repatriation for seriously sick and seriously 
wounded prisoners of war. It is laid down in Article 109, paragraph 1, of the 
Third Convention:

The Parties to the conflict are bound to send back to their own country, regardless 
of number or rank, seriously wounded and seriously sick prisoners of war, after 
having cared for them until they are fit to travel ....

To allow for the possibility of occupation and political upheavals caused by 
the war, the Conference ruled, however, that no prisoners of war eligible for 
repatriation under that paragraph might be repatriated against their will 
during hostilities.10

Thus, the following are to be repatriated direct:

•  incurably wounded and sick whose mental or physical fitness seems to 
have been gravely diminished;

•  wounded and sick who, according to medical opinion, are not likely to 
recover within one year, whose condition requires treatment and whose 
mental or physical fitness seems to have been gravely diminished;

•  wounded and sick who have recovered, but whose mental or physical 
fitness seems to have been gravely and permanently diminished.11

But these general principles are too vague to serve as a reliable guide for prac
titioners who have to choose patients for repatriation during hostilities. The 
Diplomatic Conference therefore supplemented them with a detailed list of
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the infirmities and afflictions giving eligibility for early repatriation. As a list 
of this kind has to be modified at regular intervals to keep abreast of devel
opments in weaponry and medical progress, it is given in a model agree
ment annexed to the Convention, instead of in the Convention itself.12 This 
Annex is not merely for guidance. Parties to conflict are empowered to 
make special direct repatriation agreements among themselves. If they do 
not do so, the Annex constitutes the ordinary law to be followed and 
applies automatically.13

If the detaining power’s medical services were solely responsible for choos
ing the patients to be repatriated all these precautions might well be ineffec
tive, and differing interpretations leading to interminable argument would 
hold up repatriations. The Diplomatic Conference of 1949 therefore decided 
to follow the practice that had proved so valuable in both world wars. It pro
vided for Mixed Medical Commissions of three members, two of whom were 
to be nationals of a neutral country and the third appointed by the detaining 
power, to be formed to examine sick and wounded prisoners of war and 
decide whether they should be repatriated or not, or whether they should be 
referred for examination at a later date, as appropriate. The detaining power 
is bound to carry out the decisions of the Mixed Medical Commission within 
three months of being notified of them.14

As these precautions are intended to ensure as far as possible that the crite
ria for repatriation during hostilities on the grounds of disability or sickness 
are uniformly applied, it was obviously preferable to make a single body 
responsible for appointing the neutral members of Mixed Medical Commis
sion. In accordance with the practice followed during the Second World War, 
the Diplomatic Conference designated the International Committee to make 
these appointments, and to settle the nominees’ terms of service by agree
ment with the detaining power.15

Needless to say, prisoners of war repatriated under these regulations may 
not again be employed on active military service.16

It is clear from the model agreement annexed to the Third Geneva 
Convention that the Diplomatic Conference of 1949, following the practice 
adopted in both world wars, recognized only injuries leading to serious per
manent disability, such as total blindness or loss of a hand or foot, as giving 
entitlement to direct repatriation during hostilities.

This is understandable; although the Convention strictly forbids repatri
ated prisoners of war to be employed on active military service, the detaining 
power will never willingly release prisoners who, although disabled, can still 
be of use to the enemy war effort, for example in a workshop or office in 
place of an able-bodied individual who can then be sent to the front.

It was therefore necessary to adopt severe rules limiting direct repatriation 
during hostilities to seriously disabled wounded. But there are always large 
numbers of wounded in prisoner-of-war camps who, although badly injured, 
do not qualify for repatriation during hostilities. Can anything be done for 
them?
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This question arose in the First World War. The French government espe
cially was unwilling to return disabled soldiers to Germany who could still be 
useful to the German army, for example in General Staff offices or depots. At 
the suggestion of the ICRC the Swiss Federal Council therefore offered to 
admit to hospital in Switzerland those wounded who did not quite qualify for 
repatriation during hostilities, but whose injuries made life in a prison camp 
almost unbearable for them. It was not unreasonably felt that for these 
‘minor seriously wounded’ -  a tragically inadequate term coined at the time17 
-  internment in a neutral country was less cruel than captivity in an enemy 
prison camp and more likely to lead to their recovery, whilst making it 
impossible for them to resume military service.18

The Swiss Federal Council negotiated the internment and admission to hos
pital in Switzerland of more than 67,000 sick and wounded prisoners of war, 
over 25,000 of whom were still in Switzerland when the Armistice was signed 
on 11 November 1918.19 Denmark, Norway, Sweden and the Netherlands 
also agreed to take in wounded and sick prisoners and give them hospital 
treatment.20

The Diplomatic Conference of 1929 did not neglect this possibility of 
easing the plight of disabled prisoners; besides direct repatriation during hos
tilities, Article 68 of the 1929 Convention on prisoners of war provides for 
the accommodation in a neutral country and hospital treatment there of 
wounded and sick prisoners who do not fully qualify for repatriation.21

In spite of all the efforts of the International Committee, and the offers of 
services hy the Swiss Federal Council, which again said that it was ready to 
receive wounded and sick prisoners for hospital treatment in Switzerland, the 
latter provision was never applied in the Second World War. Partly for 
financial reasons, the belligerents agreed to extend direct repatriation to 
wounded and sick prisoners eligible for admission to hospital in a neutral 
country.22

The Diplomatic Conference of 1949 nevertheless retained this possibility to 
make life easier for wounded and sick prisoners, for its Third Convention 
stipulates that the parties to a conflict shall endeavour, with the co-operation of 
the neutral Powers concerned, to make arrangements for the accommodation 
in neutral countries of wounded and sick prisoners of war whose recovery 
may be expected within one year of the date of the wound or the beginning 
of the illness, and of prisoners whose mental or physical health is seriously 
threatened by continued captivity.23

As a general rule able-bodied prisoners are not repatriated before the end 
of hostilities; but in a long-drawn-out conflict the harmful effects of several 
years of captivity with no prospect of early release cannot be ignored.

Alarmed by the growing numbers of prisoners of war sinking into a state 
of depression and by the ravages of a form of neurasthenia sometimes known 
as the ‘barbed-wire syndrome’, the International Committee therefore pro
posed in its appeal of 26 April 1917 that as many prisoners as possible 
should be repatriated, beginning with those longest in captivity.24
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This appeal and the negotiations conducted by the ICRC and the Swiss 
Federal Council led to the insertion in the Franco-German agreements of 
15 March and 26 April 1918 of provisions for the repatriation, irrespective 
of number and rank, of NCOs and soldiers aged 48 or over who had been in 
captivity for at least eighteen months, and of men aged over 40 who had 
three or more children and had been in captivity for at least eighteen months. 
Officers fulfilling these conditions were to be interned in Switzerland.25 
Regrettably, the ICRC’s efforts to bring about a similar agreement in the 
Second World War were unsuccessful.26

The Diplomatic Conference of 1949 nevertheless endorsed the possibility 
that the parties to the conflict might, if they so wished, conclude agreements 
for the direct repatriation or internment in a neutral country of able-bodied 
prisoners of war who had undergone a long period of captivity.27

The Geneva Convention of 22 August 1864 laid down the principle that 
army medical personnel were exempt from capture. Under enemy occupation 
they were to be allowed to continue their work of attending to the wounded 
in their care, and were to be delivered to the outposts of their own army 
when their patients no longer needed them.28 It was indeed generally accepted 
that only if they were completely exempt from capture could medical person
nel stay with the wounded during an enemy advance, and continue their 
errand of mercy unhindered.

In both world wars however, the belligerents agreed that some captured 
medical personnel could be retained to tend to prisoners of war of their own 
nationality. In some cases bilateral agreements fixed the number of doctors 
and nurses to be retained in proportion to the total number of prisoners.29

The 1949 Geneva Conventions made similar provisions: doctors, nursing 
staff and military chaplains could be retained by the adverse party ‘only in so 
far as the state of health, the spiritual needs and the number of prisoners of 
war require’.30 All such personnel whose retention is not essential under 
Article 28 of the First Convention ‘shall be returned to the Party to the 
conflict to whom they belong, as soon as a road is open for their return and 
military requirements permit’.31

In practice, medical personnel and chaplains who are not required to look 
after their companions in captivity are usually repatriated together with seri
ously sick and seriously wounded prisoners of war, as in both world wars.32

The Geneva Conventions have thus meticulously defined the categories of 
prisoners of war whom the belligerents can or must repatriate direct during 
hostilities, or who may be admitted to hospital or interned in a neutral 
country. The same applies to medical personnel and chaplains. The principles 
that determine the situation of prisoners of war are in fact crystal clear, and 
the 1949 Diplomatic Conference was also able to base the rules concerning 
them on a long and well-established practice.

Enemy civilians are unfortunately in a worse position, for the internment 
of enemy nationals raises questions of principle to which contemporary inter
national law apparently has no clear answer.
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Until the end of the nineteenth century it was generally accepted that 
nationals of one of the parties to the conflict who were on the territory of the 
adverse party when hostilities began should be allowed to leave. They were 
given a stated time, often several weeks or months, to dispose of their prop
erty and pack their bags.33 This practice was apparently so well established 
that the 1907 Hague Conference refused to insert in the Hague Regulations a 
rule restricting -  but by so doing implicitly legitimizing -  recourse to the 
internment of enemy civilians.34

These fond illusions vanished in August 1914. Immediately after the outbreak 
of war the belligerents began to intern thousands of enemy nationals -  not only 
men of military age, but also women, children, the elderly and the infirm.

From the first days of the war onwards enemy civilians were ruthlessly hunted 
down while trying to flee enemy territory in droves. Needless to say, it was those 
who were the slowest off the mark, precisely because they were the least capable 
of doing harm, who were arrested without knowing why, having had neither time 
nor leave to take their property away with them. M ost of them were penniless. At 
the drop of a hat they were treated as criminals, and taken to concentration camps 
or hastily improvised centres whose equipment was rudimentary or, worse, often 
grossly inadequate. Here men, women and children, the sick and the infirm, 
people of all sorts and conditions, were herded together, all too often in 
lamentable overcrowding and discomfort undiminished by the passage of time. 
Few pitied them. Hatred and threats were their portion.35

Since international law seemed unable to prevent the internment of enemy 
aliens, although it was recognized to be contrary to custom and even to the 
most firmly established legal principles, it was felt that it should at least be 
governed by rules to mitigate its evils.

This the International Committee attempted to do. The Draft International 
Convention concerning the Condition and the Protection of Civilians of 
Enemy Nationality in the Territory of a Belligerent or in Territory occupied 
by it, which was approved by the Fifteenth International Conference of the 
Red Cross, held in Tokyo in October 1934, stipulated that the internment of 
enemy civilians may be ordered only for those eligible for immediate mobil
ization or mobilization within a year, or where the security of the detaining 
power so required, or the situation of the enemy civilians rendered it neces
sary.36 Civilians who did not come under any of these three headings were 
neither to be interned nor prevented from leaving the country.37

The Tokyo Draft was never approved by a Diplomatic Conference. In the 
Second World War, at least in Europe and Japan, most civilians who were in 
enemy territory when war broke out were interned.38 It therefore fell to the 
Diplomatic Conference of 1949 to adopt rules on internment, but it did so 
only to the limited extent of Article 35, paragraph I, of the Fourth 
Convention:

All protected persons who may desire to leave the territory [of a Party to the 
conflict] at the outset of or during a conflict, shall be entitled to do so, unless their 
departure is contrary to the national interests of the State ....
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Any state is therefore entitled to prevent enemy aliens from leaving its terri
tory if it considers their departure contrary to its national interests, and to 
intern them or place them in assigned residence if it considers this absolutely 
necessary to its security.39 These provisions largely leave the state of residence 
to make its own unilateral assessment. In practice, on the outbreak of hostili
ties each belligerent may be expected to order most or all enemy nationals on 
its territory to be interned as a precaution or for any other reason, and to 
release some of them later after investigating individual cases as prescribed by 
the Fourth Convention.

Similarly, the occupying power is entitled to place in assigned residence or 
intern protected persons who are in occupied territory, if it considers such 
measures necessary for imperative reasons of security or if they have commit
ted offences.40

The provisions for the release of internees also leave the decision to the 
unilateral discretion of the detaining authority, as is clear from Article 132 of 
the Fourth Convention:

Each interned person shall be released by the Detaining Power as soon as the 
reasons which necessitated his internment no longer exist.

The Parties to the conflict shall, moreover, endeavour during the course of 
hostilities, to conclude agreements for the release, the repatriation, the return to 
places of residence or the accommodation in a neutral country of certain classes of 
internees, in particular children, pregnant women and mothers with infants and 
young children, wounded and sick, and internees who have been detained for a 
long time.

Apart from the bilateral agreements mentioned in the second paragraph of 
this article, which are generally concluded only after arduous negotiations, 
whether internees are released during hostilities will depend largely on the 
detaining authority’s goodwill. Although the relevant provisions are vaguely 
worded, it is to be hoped that a modicum of humanity, and above all the 
obvious absurdity of interning and maintaining a host of inoffensive civil
ians, will lead to the release of all persons who cannot enhance their home 
country’s economic and military potential. Once released, they will be penni
less and usually without a livelihood, prey to the hostility of their erstwhile 
neighbours before internment. It will then be high time to repatriate them.

So although the vast majority of prisoners of war, and some civilian pris
oners, will not be able to return to their home country before the end of hos
tilities, humanitarian law does prescribe or authorize the repatriation during 
hostilities, or admission to hospital in a neutral country, of various categories 
of captives, in particular seriously wounded or seriously sick prisoners of 
war, medical personnel who are not required to look after their companions 
in captivity, and civilian internees whose departure is not considered con
trary to the national interests of the state of residence.
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The above provisions are immediately applicable only in international armed 
conflicts. In non-international armed conflicts the only immediately applica
ble provisions are Article 3 common to all four 1949 Conventions and, for 
the states party thereto, Protocol II additional to those Conventions. Neither 
Article 3 nor Protocol II, however, stipulate that prisoners, whether wounded 
or able-bodied, must be released during hostilities. Yet the parties to a conflict 
are not entirely free to act as they please in that regard, for both common 
Article 3 and Protocol II do stipulate that persons taking no direct part in 
hostilities, including persons deprived of liberty, shall in all circumstances be 
treated humanely. Article 3 also lays down that ‘the wounded and sick shall 
be collected and cared for’. If, therefore, one of the warring parties cannot 
ensure that the prisoners in its hands are humanely treated, and especially 
that wounded and sick prisoners receive the care that their state of health 
requires, it is bound to release them.

Otherwise, it must be admitted that the parties to an internal conflict are 
under no obligation to set their prisoners free during hostilities. If they do so, 
it will be entirely at their discretion or under special agreements.

This is not a vain hope; several operations for the release of prisoners have 
been carried out with the International Committee’s assistance or under its 
auspices. The most remarkable precedent for them is undoubtedly the unilat
eral release of Cuban prisoners at the suggestion of Fidel Castro some months 
before the fall of the Batista regime. On 4 July 1958 Fidel Castro, then com
manding the rebel forces in the Sierra Maestra, asked the ICRC to co-operate 
in handing over to the Cuban Red Cross seriously wounded members of the 
government forces captured by the insurgents, who could not give them the 
medical care they required because of measures taken by the Batista govern
ment to prevent the sending of supplies to rebel-controlled areas. The ICRC 
sent out two delegates, who made radio contact with the insurgents; this led 
to an agreement to conclude a truce. The delegates escorted a government 
medical convoy to the meeting place chosen by the insurgents in the Sierra 
Maestra. On 23 and 24 July 1958, at Las Vegas de Jibacoa, the insurgents 
unilaterally released fifty-seven seriously wounded prisoners and 196 other 
prisoners in bad health.41

There have since been similar operations in internal conflicts, especially in 
El Salvador, where from 1982 to 1991 the Farabundo Marti National 
Liberation Front regularly handed over groups of captured wounded and 
able-bodied government soldiers to ICRC delegates.42

Despite such precedents, whether in international or internal conflicts, 
most prisoners can have little hope of being released and returning home 
before the end of hostilities.

Release and repatriation o f prisoners at the end o f hostilities
Repatriation operations during hostilities allow those prisoners least able to 
bear captivity, especially those who are seriously wounded or seriously ill, to



6 8 6 The ICRC and the Protection o f  War Victims

return to their country and home. They are, however, a minority, and the 
overwhelming majority of prisoners will not be set free until the end of 
hostilities.

There have been long periods of history where they could not even hope 
for that. In the ancient world prisoners who were not put to death were 
usually enslaved for the rest of their lives. Only exceptionally, as when the 
Athenians and Lacedaemonians concluded the Peace of Nicias in 421 BC, did 
a negotiated peace make an exchange of prisoners possible.43 In the Middle 
Ages, the custom of ransom enabled prisoners to buy back their freedom if 
they could afford to do so. The fate of other prisoners depended wholly on 
the clemency of the victor.

Only with the emergence of the nation-state and the rise of professional 
armies did an exchange of prisoners of war come to be seen as a natural con
sequence of the restoration of peace. This rule is laid down in Article LXIII of 
the Treaty of Münster of 30 January 1648, which ended the Thirty Years’ 
War, as follows: ‘All prisoners of war shall be released on either side without 
payment of ransom and without any distinction or reservation ,. . .’44

Thereafter that rule went unquestioned. Practically all the peace treaties 
signed in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries provided for the release of 
prisoners of war on either side, irrespective of number and rank, and without 
ransom.

This rule is codified by Article 20 of the Hague Regulations of 18 October 
1907, which reads: ‘After the conclusion of peace, the repatriation of prison
ers of war shall be carried out as quickly as possible.’45

However, for this firmly established rule to be effective, peace had to be 
concluded without undue delay.

This did not happen at the end of the First World War. In the armistice 
agreements the Allies compelled the defeated countries to release all the pris
oners in their hands immediately and without reciprocity,46 whereas the repa
triation of German, Austrian, Hungarian, Bulgarian and Turkish prisoners 
was to be arranged only on conclusion of the peace preliminaries.47 There 
were of course no such preliminaries and the peace treaties were concluded 
only after interminable delays. Moreover, Article 214 of the Treaty of 
Versailles made the repatriation of German prisoners conditional on the entry 
into force of the treaty,48 and the peace treaties with Austria, Hungary, 
Bulgaria and Turkey contained similar provisions.49 Since the Treaty of 
Versailles entered into force only on 10 January 1920, as many as 425 days 
elapsed between the end of hostilities and the beginning of the general re
patriation of prisoners of war belonging to the former Central Powers.40

The Diplomatic Conference of 1929 reacted hardly at all to these circum
stances. Thus Article 75, paragraph 1, of the Prisoner-of-War Code read as 
follows:

When belligerents conclude an armistice convention, they shall normally cause to 
be included therein provisions concerning the repatriation of prisoners of war. If it 
has not been possible to insert in that convention such stipulations, the
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belligerents shall, nevertheless, enter into communication with each other on the 
question as soon as possible. In any case, the repatriation of prisoners shall be 
effected as soon as possible after the conclusion of peace.M

The de facto  situation at the end of the Second World War once again 
foiled the legislator’s intentions, for the Allies forced Germany and Japan to 
surrender unconditionally and there was therefore no armistice and no 
peace treaty. Some states, such as France and the Soviet Union, took advan
tage of this to retain the prisoners in their hands for several years longer. As 
there was no reason to fear that hostilities would be resumed, this was a 
gross perversion of the purpose of war captivity. Originally a security 
measure, it became a disguised forced labour service foisted on former 
enemy soldiers as war reparations. Four years after the fighting had ceased, 
and at the very time when the Diplomatic Conference was meeting to revise 
the humanitarian rules, tens of thousands of prisoners of war were still 
waiting to be set free.

Deeply concerned about this situation, the 1949 Conference adopted a res
olutely new provision linking the release of prisoners of war not, as previ
ously, to a formal condition -  the conclusion of a peace treaty -  but to a 
de facto situation, namely the end of active hostilities. Thus, Article 118, para
graph 1, of the Third Convention stipulates that: ‘Prisoners of war shall be 
released and repatriated without delay after the cessation of active hostilities.’ 

This wording, as clear-cut as a newly minted coin, was thought to leave no 
room for doubt, but before long its interpretation was the subject of dispute 
on two counts:

a) What is the exact meaning of the phrase ‘cessation of active hostilities’? 
When hostilities do not end by a capitulation making any resumption of 
fighting impossible, as in 1945, but by an armistice or some kind of cease
fire that either side can break at any moment, must the belligerents release 
prisoners of war who may take up arms again if the armistice or cease-fire 
does not hold?

b) What are the obligations of the detaining power if some prisoners of war 
do not wish to be repatriated? Must it use force to repatriate prisoners 
who refuse to go back to their home country?

No attempt will be made to answer these questions here. Much has already 
been written about them, and an in-depth analysis would be beyond the 
scope of the present study.52 Suffice it to say that the International Committee 
has always been of the opinion that Article 118 of the Third Convention 
links the repatriation of prisoners of war to the de facto end of the fighting, 
and that therefore any armistice agreement, or any suspension of hostilities 
for an indefinite period, entails the obligation to release and repatriate enemy 
prisoners. The ICRC also considers that violence should never be used to 
return to their own country prisoners of war who do not wish to be repatri
ated. It has never taken part, or required its delegates to take part, in repatri
ations involving any form of compulsion.53
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As regards civilian internees, Article 133, paragraph 1, of the Fourth 
Convention requires that ‘internment shall cease as soon as possible after the 
close of hostilities’. Moreover, Article 134 stipulates that: ‘The High 
Contracting Parties shall endeavour, upon the close of hostilities or occupa
tion, to ensure the return of all internees to their last place of residence, or to 
facilitate their repatriation.’

The aforesaid provisions are immediately applicable only to international 
armed conflicts. Neither Article 3 of the 1949 Geneva Conventions nor 
Additional Protocol II thereto prescribe how prisoners, whether combatants 
or non-combatants, are to be treated at the end of hostilities in non
international conflicts.

Since humanitarian law has refrained from settling this matter, it will be 
decided by force of arms. There are two possible situations:

•  The civil war may end with the victory of the secessionist party and the 
war-torn state break up into two or more states which sooner or later will 
have to enter into a new legal relationship based on international law, in 
which case prisoners will be released and repatriated in accordance with 
the rules and procedures applicable in international armed conflicts. Both 
sides may therefore be expected to release and exchange their prisoners as 
part of the arrangements for ending the conflict.

•  Alternatively, the civil war may end with the state’s unity restored, in 
which case the winning side will regard the treatment of the defeated party 
as an internal matter within the sole jurisdiction of that state. Except for 
any measures of clemency which it might consider advisable for the sake of 
national reconciliation, the winning side will probably pursue the losers 
with the full force of the law. Here it is immaterial whether the fortunes of 
war lie with the insurgents or the government. Should they win, the insur
gents will represent their victory as sufficient proof of legitimacy, and find 
any number of provisions in the arsenal of national legislation to sentence 
supporters of the old order. To take only one example, Franco’s regime in 
Spain, which came to power through the coup d ’état of July 1936, sen
tenced on grounds of military rebellion officers and soldiers who had 
continued to serve the Republic.54

Victors are rarely inclined to mercy, especially towards their fellow-country
men, and countless captives are therefore likely to languish in prison for long 
years after the fighting, serving penal sentences or held in administrative 
detention or for what is called ‘re-education’.

Since humanitarian law seeks to protect victims of internal conflicts 
throughout hostilities, should it not also try to intervene between victor and 
vanquished once the fighting is over, in particular to fix a deadline for the 
release of prisoners? So far, its efforts in that direction have been timid indeed.

Article 3 of the Geneva Conventions of 1949 simply states that: ‘Persons 
taking no active part in the hostilities, including members of armed forces
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who have laid down their arms shall in all circumstances be treated 
humanely This wording may certainly be interpreted in a variety of 
ways.

Article 6, paragraph 5, of Protocol II further stipulates that :

At the end of hostilities, the authorities in power shall endeavour to grant the 
broadest possible amnesty to persons who have participated in the armed conflict, 
or those deprived of their liberty for reasons related to the armed conflict, whether 
they are interned or detained.

However admirable in intention, this sentence is little more than an exhorta
tion, and therefore of distinctly limited effect.

Article 5, paragraph 4, of Protocol II further stipulates that: ‘If it is decided 
to release persons deprived of their liberty, necessary measures to ensure their 
safety shall be taken by those so deciding.’

It is difficult to feel any enthusiasm for this rule, for, notoriously, one of 
the most painful after-effects of civil war is not the way in which former com
batants or political prisoners are released, but that they are kept in prison for 
ten, fifteen or twenty years after the fighting is over. Without wishing to cast 
doubt on the good faith of the Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation 
and Development of International Humanitarian Law, there is reason to 
believe that the winning side will find in this rule some specious excuse for 
deferring the release of its prisoners indefinitely.

3. ICRC practice

Having reviewed the relevant provisions of the Conventions, we can now 
return to the tasks and prerogatives which humanitarian law entrusts to the 
ICRC in connection with the release and repatriation of prisoners of war and 
civilian detainees.

The Conventions do not mention the ICRC in this connection, except to 
state that it shall appoint the neutral members of the Mixed Medical Commis
sions formed to examine seriously wounded and seriously sick prisoners of 
war and to decide upon their repatriation during hostilities.

According to the letter of the Geneva Conventions, parties to the conflict are 
entitled to agree among themselves on the release and repatriation of prison
ers, or to approach another intermediary for that purpose.

But the ICRC, having registered the prisoners and sent delegates to visit 
them, and doubtless having provided them with relief supplies, cannot simply 
forget about them at the time of their release. As a neutral and uniquely 
experienced intermediary whose impartiality is universally recognized, it can 
offer the warring parties invaluable help in negotiating and carrying out re
patriation operations. Ever since the First World War it has moreover taken 
part in countless operations to repatriate prisoners of almost every national
ity; in so doing it has established a tradition, perhaps even a custom, to such
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good effect that states that have used its services in the past could not now 
challenge its competence to do such work.

To sum up, the ICRC is entitled by the Geneva Conventions, by its right of 
humanitarian initiative and by a long series of precedents extending over 
almost a hundred years to offer its services to help parties to conflict fulfil 
their obligation to repatriate prisoners.

There are in practice four possibilities: the ICRC may be excluded from 
release and repatriation operations, or may take part in them as a witness, a 
conciliator or an executive. Each of these will now be examined.

Exclusion o f the ICRC from release and repatriation operations
The first possibility is that the ICRC may be purely and simply excluded 
from release and repatriation operations in that it is not asked to take 
any part in them, either because the belligerents have decided to deal 
with them on a strictly bilateral basis or have agreed to call in another 
intermediary.

Provided the prisoners are repatriated within the specified time limits and 
as prescribed by the Geneva Conventions it must be admitted that this 
approach conforms to the letter of the Conventions -  except as regards the 
appointment of the neutral members of Mixed Medical Commissions -  but 
not to their spirit.55

This was the approach reflected in the Paris peace agreement of 27 January 
1973 ending the war in Vietnam.

Under this agreement the ICRC was excluded from the operations for the 
repatriation of American prisoners held in North Vietnam and for the release 
of the Vietnamese prisoners held south of the 17th parallel. The duties nor
mally carried out by the ICRC were entrusted to an international commission 
whose quadripartite composition ensured that it would remain completely 
ineffective.56

As was to be expected, those provisions of the Paris agreement which 
related to the release of Vietnamese civilian prisoners held south of the 17th 
parallel were never applied.57 Nor is it surprising that more than twenty years 
after the end of the war the uncertain fate of the American airmen captured 
or missing north of the 17th parallel still rankles in relations between the 
United States and the Socialist Republic of Vietnam.58

This precedent confirms a contrario the value of a neutral intermediary, if 
only as a witness.

The ICRC as a witness
The parties to a conflict may agree on the principle and procedure of release 
and repatriation operations, but may nevertheless ask the International 
Committee to be present at them as a witness. The ICRC delegates will 
merely have to note the number, identity and state of health of the released 
and repatriated prisoners, confirm that the operations are carried out in an
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orderly fashion without brutality or compulsion, and report on them if 
necessary.

Their role, although limited, is a useful one. Systematic registration of 
released and repatriated prisoners will go far to answer the numerous tracing 
requests that will certainly reach the Central Tracing Agency once the former 
prisoners are home again. The presence of neutral observers will obviate 
many future disputes as to the number, identity and health of repatriated 
prisoners, and perhaps persuade the parties to the conflict not to wage the 
propaganda wars that so often poison relations between them once the 
prisoners are back home.

The International Committee was requested to act essentially as a witness 
in the operations to repatriate the Pakistani prisoners of war and civilian 
internees held in India following the conflict of December 1971; they were 
carried out in accordance with the New Delhi Agreement of 28 August 1973, 
in whose conclusion the ICRC had no part. The Indian authorities ran special 
trains to take the prisoners from various internment camps in the valley of 
the Ganges to the border post at Wagah, where they handed them over to the 
Pakistani authorities. The role of the ICRC delegates was to inform the pris
oners of the stages and procedure of repatriation; get them to fill in individual 
repatriation cards, designed by the Central Tracing Agency, before leaving 
their internment camp; escort the special trains to the border post; and in 
general facilitate the repatriation operations. On crossing the border each 
prisoner handed the ICRC delegates his or her individual repatriation card 
for transmission to the Central Tracing Agency, which would file it with the 
capture card filled in by that prisoner at the beginning of his or her captivity.

Between 28 September 1973 and 30 April 1974 ICRC delegates escorted 
105 special trains, were present at the release of 72,795 Pakistani prisoners of 
war and 17,186 Pakistani civilian internees, and reported on each operation. 
A copy of their report was sent to both governments.59

ICRC delegates were also asked to be present as witnesses at the repatria
tion of the Chinese and Vietnamese prisoners of war captured in the conflict 
of February 1979. Having agreed on the procedure in bilateral negotiations, 
the Chinese and Vietnamese Red Cross Societies organized the repatriation 
operations. These took place at the mountain pass known as the ‘Friendship 
Pass’, on the road between the Chinese town of Nanning and the Vietnamese 
town of Lang Son. The Chinese and Vietnamese armed forces provided trans
port and medical care. The ICRC delegates’ sole task was to be present at the 
operations and to note down the identity of repatriated prisoners. In five 
operations between 21 May and 22 June 1979, 1636 Vietnamese prisoners of 
war and 238 Chinese prisoners of war were repatriated.60

In both cases the presence of the ICRC was doubtless useful but certainly 
not essential. There is every reason to believe that the prisoners would have 
been repatriated in the same way without it, for the belligerents or their 
National Societies had managed to re-establish direct contact and conclude 
repatriation agreements. Their contacts continued during the operations, so
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that the detaining power handed over the prisoners to their power of origin 
without having recourse to an intermediary.

However, it takes little knowledge of international affairs to realize that 
things do not always go so smoothly. In most repatriation operations during 
or after active hostilities the belligerents refuse all direct contact with each 
other, and the help of a neutral intermediary, a ‘conciliator’, is then indis
pensable for dialogue to be resumed.

The ICRC as a ‘conciliator’
In principle, the early release during hostilities of seriously sick or seriously 
wounded prisoners of war, military medical personnel not needed to look 
after their fellow captives, and civilians whose retention is not absolutely nec
essary to the security of the detaining power is a unilateral obligation for 
each individual party to a conflict. Similarly, each party is bound to release 
without delay after the cessation of active hostilities all prisoners of war and 
civilian prisoners other than those detained in connection with a judicial 
prosecution or conviction.

In practice, however, most releases will be reciprocal, for no belligerent, 
unless compelled to release its prisoners because it has lost the war, will agree 
to set them free unless the adverse party does the same. Except where one of 
the parties to a conflict is utterly defeated and has to accept whatever terms 
the victor dictates, the parties will have to come to an agreement. As the prin
ciple that prisoners must be repatriated is already established by the Geneva 
Conventions, that agreement will be on repatriation procedure: which prison
ers are to be repatriated, where, when and how.

Two nations locked in a death struggle, however, will be disinclined to 
parley. There will rarely be any channels of communication open between 
them, except a few secret ones between undercover agents.

Communications are unlikely to be any easier at the end of hostilities. Any 
possibility of negotiation between ex-enemies will long be blocked by the 
emergence of new political configurations, new states which one side or 
the other refuses to recognize, changes of regime, the overthrow of alliances, 
the arrogance of victory and the bitterness of defeat. The time is long past 
when the heads of two warring nations could meet for peace talks immediately 
after a hard-fought battle, as did the Emperors Francis Joseph and Napoleon 
III at Villafranca only a day or so after the bloody battle of Solferino.

The help of a third party will therefore be necessary. The ICRC has no 
monopoly in this respect, and the Geneva Conventions do not oblige the 
parties to use its good offices to repatriate the prisoners they hold. But in 
practice the services it can render are by no means negligible.

What often turns the scale in its favour is its tradition of neutrality, the fact 
that it is universally recognized as an impartial humanitarian organization, 
and its special status. The ICRC, although no more than an association 
founded by private initiative, is vested with international functions. It can
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enter into relations with any group exercising de facto authority over pro
tected persons, whatever the group’s position in terms of international law or 
the domestic legal system, without changing the status of the group.

The ICRC has thus been able to take up contact with belligerents who 
denied each other’s legal existence, without that contact being regarded as 
recognition in any shape or form. Renée-Marguerite Frick-Cramer made this 
perfectly clear with respect to the operations to repatriate prisoners that took 
place after the First World War. She writes:

The delegates of the International Committee established contact with all the 
Governments, legitimate or not, who exercised de fa c to  authority, provided they 
recognized the principles on which the Committee’s work was founded: strict 
neutrality and equality of treatm ent of all parties and belligerents. Thus, the 
Committee’s delegates were in touch with the Moscow Government, that of Bela 
Kun in Hungary, of Petlioura and Skoropatski in the Ukraine, of Kurt Eisner in 
Munich, Denikine in Southern Russia, Koltchak and Semenov in Siberia, etc. The 
International Committee had a similar line of conduct in regard to Red Cross 
societies which were already constituted or in course of formation. They were able 
to act in this manner because their own institution was wholly devoid of political 
ties; this liberty of action enabled the Committee to take the initiative of repatriating 
prisoners of war on the Eastern front, and of carrying out that action on an 
international footing -  the only possible method, under the circumstances.6'

The ICRC likewise intervened between the Spanish Republic and the Burgos 
ju n ta , between Nazi Germany and Gaullist France, between France and the 
Algerian insurgents, between Pakistan and the new state of Bangladesh, 
between the Arab states and Israel, and between Israel and the Palestine 
Liberation Organization. All these parties refused to enter into direct commu
nication with each other. Their refusal could be overcome only by a third 
party able to restore dialogue by acting as a go-between without thereby 
entailing any form of recognition.

Moreover, the ICRC will be familiar with prisoners’ living conditions from 
the work of the Central Tracing Agency and its own visits to places of deten
tion, provided the Conventions have been observed. This can be of great help 
in seeking a solution, for experience shows that the competent authorities 
often know little about the situation of the prisoners they hold, and still less 
about the number and situation of their own nationals in enemy hands. 
Uncertainty breeds distrust and bars the way to any form of compromise. To 
reach agreements on the release of captives, precise and reliable information 
will often be indispensable.

Last but not least, the ICRC is incomparably more experienced in organiz
ing repatriation than any other organization. For almost a century it has been 
instrumental in the conclusion of agreements for the release and repatriation 
of countless groups of prisoners in practically all conflicts on all continents. 
Its heads of mission and delegates-general are well-versed in discreet and sen
sitive negotiations whose difficulty can be realized only by persons who have 
had to conduct negotiations between two belligerents.
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The fact is that it is not enough to pass on each belligerent’s proposals to 
the other. Each party will regard any proposal from the adverse party with 
the utmost suspicion, based on the erroneous assumption that ‘his meat is my 
poison’.

A neutral intermediary cannot hope to succeed if all he does is to pass on 
each party’s messages to the other. He must first note each party’s position 
and then suggest a middle course -  that third way which is very hard to find 
but the only one likely to lead to a compromise. Even though the 
International Committee is not given specific authority to submit proposals to 
that effect, its right of humanitarian initiative obviously entitles it to do so; 
and the sole purpose of its proposals will be to help the belligerents to reach 
an agreement on the release of prisoners.

The value of the ICRC’s universally recognized right of humanitarian in
itiative is unquestionably most evident in situations such as these. Experience 
shows that the International Committee has often managed to suggest a com
promise which enabled belligerents, without losing face, to find a way out of 
the impasse in which their irreconcilable demands had placed them.

By helping parties to a conflict to view the question of repatriation in a 
humanitarian context, by setting it apart from the political and military 
dispute between them and proposing compromise solutions which both sides 
could accept, the ICRC has often paved the way for thousands of prisoners to 
be set free and return home.

This is therefore an essentially diplomatic task in which good offices are 
combined with the role of conciliator, a role which the ICRC has played in 
many conflicts since the First World War. Although it was mostly performed 
off stage and records of it, if any, are hard to trace, in some cases it was 
acknowledged more officially and the belligerents themselves invited the 
ICRC to help them find a solution.

The ICRC’s most effective intervention as a conciliator unquestionably took 
place during the Gulf War in early 1991. As soon as active hostilities had 
ended, the ICRC organized several meetings bringing together representatives 
of Iraq, on the one hand, and of Saudi Arabia, Kuwait, the United States, the 
United Kingdom and France, on the other. During these meetings, which were 
chaired by the ICRC Delegate-General for the Middle East and North Africa, 
the belligerents settled on the principles and procedure of repatriation opera
tions. They agreed to base their discussions on the ICRC’s proposals, which 
were more often than not adopted with very minor changes or none at all.62

Obviously, the political willingness of the belligerents to repatriate without 
delay all prisoners of war who wished to return home played a decisive part 
in the repatriation of more than 60,000 prisoners in the weeks after the 
fighting ceased, but the ICRC’s good offices certainly also did much to make 
it possible.

However, there is a difficulty in acting as a conciliator which the 
International Committee often has to face, but of which it does not seem to 
be fully aware.
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It is not enough for a conciliator to be neutral and impartial; he must also 
be disinterested. He is there to assist the parties to work out a settlement 
acceptable to them. He will therefore have to endeavour to narrow the gap 
between them and overcome their mutual antagonism, without expressing 
any opinion on the attitude of either.

But the ICRC cannot wash its hands of the fate of war victims. It is often 
asked to act as a conciliator in various situations, especially for the release of 
captives, yet this role may conflict with its universally recognized role as 
guardian of the fundamental humanitarian principles.

For although the ICRC may well be asked to help the parties to find 
common ground, it is also duty-bound to remind them of the humanitarian 
principles applicable to the release of prisoners. These are in particular the 
obligation to repatriate seriously wounded and seriously sick prisoners of war 
after having cared for them until they are fit to travel and as soon as a road is 
open for their return; the obligation to release military medical personnel not 
needed for the care of their fellow prisoners; the obligation to release civilian 
internees during hostilities as soon as the reasons which necessitated their 
internment no longer exist; the obligation to release without delay after the 
cessation of active hostilities all prisoners of war and civilian detainees except 
those awaiting trial or serving a sentence pronounced by a court of law; and 
the principle that prisoners of war and civilian detainees must be released 
and repatriated irrespective of their number or rank, without making their 
release subject to political demands or any other form of benefit in return, 
such as the requirement of legal recognition, cession of territory or payment 
of ransom in cash or kind.

The International Committee’s insistence on these humanitarian principles 
may arouse the opposition of a party to the conflict, and may even disqualify 
the Committee from acting as conciliator.

This is what happened after the conflict between India and Pakistan in 
December 1971. The Indian government made the release of Pakistani pris
oners in India conditional on Pakistan’s recognizing the new state of 
Bangladesh, on the grounds that the Pakistani armed forces in Eastern 
Pakistan had surrendered to the Joint Command of the Indian and 
Bangladeshi armed forces; the Pakistan government rejected this demand as 
totally unacceptable. The resulting deadlock prolonged the captivity of nearly
90,000 Pakistani prisoners of war and civilian internees for many months 
after the end of active hostilities, raising the question of respect for Article 
118 of the Third Convention and Article 133 of the Fourth Convention.63

In these circumstances the ICRC was repeatedly torn between its duty to 
remind the parties of their obligations to repatriate prisoners without delay 
after the end of active hostilities, and its fear of forfeiting, in the eyes of the 
Indian government, its position as a neutral intermediary, thereby jeopardiz
ing its ability to help bring about an agreement for the prisoners’ release.

The difficulty of acting as conciliator whilst upholding the fundamental 
humanitarian principles is not one to be overcome by cut-and-dried formulas.
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In all circumstances the International Committee will do its utmost to pre
serve its ability to discharge both functions, but there are cases in which it 
can only choose between them. In such cases the ICRC should, in my view, 
remember that if it does forfeit its acceptance as a conciliator there will 
always be other intermediaries that will try to intervene between the belliger
ents; but that if the ICRC ceases to demand respect for the humanitarian 
principles whose guardian it is, nobody will step into its shoes. ‘If the salt 
have lost his savour, wherewith shall it be salted?’64

The ICRC will nevertheless do all it can to retain its freedom of action, for 
if it is no longer accepted as a conciliator it will be unable to help in carrying 
out operations for the release and repatriation of prisoners.

Its executive role in carrying out such operations will then be forfeited as 
well.

The ICRC as an executive
Operations for the release and repatriation of prisoners always entail serious 
difficulties, even when the underlying principle is not disputed. How many 
prisoners are to be released? Which prisoners? Where and when are the opera
tions to take place? Who is to provide the transport, medical care, and food?

In theory there is nothing to prevent the belligerents from settling these 
matters strictly between themselves, but experience has shown that if left to 
their own devices they usually fail to do so. For example, to repatriate seri
ously wounded military personnel during hostilities it might seem that all 
each side has to do is to take the enemy wounded in ambulances to a ren
dezvous where they would be transferred to vehicles supplied by their own 
country. In practice things are not so easy. First of all a truce or cease-fire has 
to be arranged -  no easy matter. Then a rendezvous has to be agreed on, 
probably halfway between the front lines, out in that inhospitable no man’s 
land raked by the fire of both parties. The road, if any, is sure to be mined 
and littered with unexploded shells and wreckage of all kinds. Clearing the 
road might well expose a flank to a surprise attack, and even if the road is 
open neither side will want to send its precious transport, drivers and medical 
personnel into what may be a trap. Clearly, an operation that by peacetime 
standards looks like child’s play turns out to be fraught with difficulties that 
only the help of a benevolent neutral intermediary -  usually the International 
Committee -  can overcome.

What can the ICRC do to organize and carry out operations for the release 
and repatriation of prisoners? The first task -  and indeed the only task -  that 
the Geneva Conventions explicitly assign to it for this purpose is to appoint 
the neutral members of the Mixed Medical Commissions formed to examine 
seriously sick and seriously wounded prisoners of war and decide whether or 
not they should be released.

These commissions must be appointed upon the outbreak of hostilities;65 
their appointment cannot be deferred until an agreement on the repatriation
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of disabled prisoners has been concluded. Yet their essential purpose is obvi
ously to repatriate disabled prisoners during hostilities. They therefore play 
an executive role, even though it may precede any repatriation agreement.

Mixed Medical Commissions rendered invaluable services in both world 
wars, but although the Geneva Conventions explicitly state that they shall be 
appointed, they do not appear to have been set up since 1945. This is 
regrettable.

With the belligerents’ consent, the ICRC has on occasion instructed its 
medical delegates to do the work normally done by the neutral members of 
the Mixed Medical Commissions. Thus in the Palestine conflict of 1948-9, 
medical commissions consisting of two ICRC medical delegates and a doctor 
belonging to the detaining authority were formed in Egypt, Israel, Jordan and 
Syria.66 The same procedure was adopted in the Iran-lraq conflict, when 
medical commissions of two ICRC medical delegates and one doctor belong
ing to the detaining authority’s medical services were formed in Iran and 
Iraq, and examined hundreds of wounded and sick soldiers from both sides. 
They met, however, with many difficulties, and not all the prisoners certified 
eligible for repatriation were released.67 This shows that such makeshift 
arrangements have their drawbacks, and that everything possible should be 
done to revive the practice prescribed by the Geneva Conventions, which is 
the one most likely to facilitate the release and repatriation of seriously 
wounded and seriously sick prisoners.

Except for the appointment of the neutral members of Mixed Medical Com
missions, the Geneva Conventions and their Additional Protocols do not 
assign any specific task to the ICRC in the preparation and execution of oper
ations for the release and repatriation of prisoners. Its possible co-operation 
will therefore depend almost exclusively on special agreements and informal 
understandings, and will be defined in accordance with the principles that 
govern its work. Nevertheless, the ICRC has wide experience in that field, 
and the tasks which may be entrusted to it will be directly connected with the 
difficulties encountered by the belligerents.

The most important and difficult preliminary is usually to compile and pass 
on lists of prisoners to be repatriated. Before any general exchange of prison
ers, each belligerent will want to be sure that all its nationals will be released; 
and before any exchange during hostilities, that all the prisoners in the agreed 
categories will be released. In most cases, therefore, the absolute prerequisite 
for any repatriation will be an exchange of lists of prisoners that each side 
intends to repatriate.

As a rule, it is up to the belligerents themselves to make out the lists of 
prisoners to be repatriated, and the International Committee has only to pass 
them on. But in practice the ICRC is often required either to check that both 
parties’ lists include the names of all prisoners to be repatriated, or to make 
out the lists itself.

This will be a particularly delicate task if the prisoners have to be con
sulted about their repatriation. The Third Convention stipulates that no
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wounded or sick prisoner of war who is eligible for repatriation may be repa
triated against his will during hostilities,68 and the Fourth Convention that 
civilian internees may be released in the territory of the detaining power if 
they were previously resident there, provided that power agrees.69 The Third 
Convention does not answer the difficult and hotly debated question as to 
whether the detaining power may legitimately grant asylum to prisoners of 
war who do not wish to be repatriated at the end of active hostilities.70

When prisoners are entitled to object to being repatriated, it is essential to 
find out who is qualified to ascertain their true wishes. The Conventions give 
no explicit ruling on this, and it is therefore in the first place for the detaining 
authority to note and respect the prisoners’ wishes. But if this were left solely 
to the detaining power there would be every reason to fear abuse and recrim
inations, each party accusing the other of failing to respect the prisoners’ 
wishes and of forcibly retaining prisoners on the ostensible grounds that they 
prefer not to be repatriated. The Protecting Powers must therefore be able to 
exercise their right of scrutiny under common Article 8/S/8/9 of the Geneva 
Conventions, and to satisfy themselves that prisoners who object to being 
repatriated do so of their own free will. Where there are no Protecting 
Powers the parties to conflict may by mutual agreement entrust this task to 
an ad hoc commission of undoubted impartiality, or to the ICRC.

A similar difficulty may arise if the parties to the conflict have agreed that 
prisoners to be released may choose between release on the spot or release at 
another destination, or have the option of two different destinations. Here, 
too, the co-operation of a third party requested to interview the prisoners 
and ascertain their true wishes is decisive. The parties to the conflict can 
request either the Protecting Powers, or an ad hoc body of undoubted impar
tiality, or the International Committee to do so.71

For example, in a dual exchange of letters in November 1983 between the 
ICRC and the state of Israel on the one hand, and between the ICRC and the 
Palestine Liberation Organization on the other, it was agreed that the Israeli 
forces would release all the prisoners they were holding in southern Lebanon, 
about 4400 in all, in exchange for the release of six Israeli soldiers held by 
the PLO in Tripoli (Lebanon). The prisoners held by the Israeli forces were 
given the choice between release on the spot or transfer to Algeria, the 
Algerian government having agreed to grant them asylum. The ICRC dele
gates were asked to question the latter prisoners one by one; 3300 of them 
chose to be released in southern Lebanon, and 1100 prisoners were trans
ferred to Algiers in three heavy transport aircraft placed at the ICRC’s 
disposal by the French government for this operation. 2

Similarly, in the operations for the release of prisoners of war captured in 
the Iran-Iraq conflict of 1980-8 ICRC delegates were asked to interview all 
the Iranian and Iraqi prisoners individually to make sure that they were all 
returning to their home country of their own free will. This was especially 
important because both sides had subjected the prisoners to indoctrination of 
various kinds to induce them to speak out against the government of their
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own country or even to take up arms against their homeland. So some pris
oners had good reason to object to repatriation. Within only a few weeks the 
ICRC delegates questioned more than 37,000 Iranian prisoners and about 
the same number of Iraqi prisoners.73

The same thing happened after the Gulf War, in the spring of 1991. During 
a meeting held under ICRC auspices in Riyadh on 7 March 1991, the repre
sentatives of Iraq and those of Saudi Arabia, Kuwait, the United States, the 
United Kingdom and France agreed that no prisoners of war would be re
patriated against their will and that any prisoners who did not wish to be re
patriated would be able to say so during an interview in private with an 
ICRC delegate. The ICRC delegates therefore spoke individually with several 
thousand Kuwaiti prisoners of war and civilian internees being held in Iraq; 
over 6400 of them were repatriated to Kuwait. They also met almost 85,000 
Iraqi prisoners of war and civilian internees being held in Saudi Arabia; about
65.000 Iraqi prisoners of war agreed to be repatriated to Iraq, but another
20.000 prisoners of war and civilian internees did not. Those who agreed 
were immediately repatriated; the fate of those who refused to go back to 
Iraq remains to be settled. '4

The choice of how and where the handover is to take place will certainly 
be problematic, especially for a repatriation operation during hostilities. 
There are three possibilities:

•  an operation at cease-fire lines or on the front line during a truce or cease
fire;

•  an airlift;
•  an operation in a third country.

It is always extremely difficult to conclude a truce, for each belligerent is 
afraid that the enemy will use it to resupply its outposts or launch a surprise 
attack. But truces do prove conclusively that some kinds of peaceful relations 
are possible even in war, and that humanitarian law does maintain at least a 
minimum of communication between belligerents. The ICRC has therefore 
attached the utmost importance to carrying out operations for the release of 
prisoners at cease-fire lines wherever possible.

For example, since 1967 the ICRC has successfully carried out many oper
ations for the release of prisoners at cease-fire lines in the Middle East: at the 
Suez Canal for exchanges of prisoners between Egypt and Israel; at Rosh 
Hanikra/Ras Nakoura, the border post between Israel and Lebanon; at 
Ahmedieh on the Golan Heights, in the no man’s land between the Israeli and 
Syrian forces; and at the Allenby Bridge, on the cease-fire line between Israel 
and Jordan. For many of these operations a truce had to be concluded. In 
accordance with Article 44, paragraph 3, of the First Convention, the ICRC 
used the red cross emblem to signal the truce and protect the prisoners and its 
own delegates.75

Similarly, the prisoners captured in the conflict between Turkey and 
Cyprus in summer 1974 were released between 16 September and
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28 October 1974 in fourteen successive operations, organized by the ICRC 
with the co-operation of the United Nations forces stationed in Cyprus. 
These operations were carried out on the dividing line between the Greek 
Cypriot and Turkish Cypriot sectors of Nicosia, in the courtyard of the Ledra 
Palace Hotel, the headquarters of the United Nations contingent. The 
approaches to the neutralized zone within which they took place were 
guarded by United Nations troops; in all, 5980 Greek-Cypriot, Turkish- 
Cypriot, Greek and Turkish prisoners were released.76

Seriously wounded and seriously sick prisoners are best repatriated by air, 
since this obviates the hazards of transport by ambulance and transfer to 
other vehicles on the cease-fire line.

When the belligerents cannot agree either to conclude a truce or to open an 
air corridor, the only course left is to exchange prisoners in a neutral country. 
Thus in the Arab-Israeli conflicts, several operations for the release of 
wounded or able-bodied prisoners took place in Cyprus with the co-operation 
of the Cypriot authorities and the Cyprus Red Cross Society/7 In two other 
operations at Cointrin airport, Geneva, sixty-six Arab civilian detainees and 
one Israeli prisoner of war were released on 14 March 1979, and three Israeli 
prisoners and 394 Palestinian prisoners were released on 20 May 1985.78 
Similarly, in the Iran-Iraq conflict several operations for the release of war- 
disabled prisoners took place at Larnaca with the help of the Cypriot Red 
Cross Society, and at Ankara airport with the help of the Turkish Red 
Crescent Society.79

The choice of means of transport is no less problematic. In principle, each 
party to the conflict has to transport the prisoners whilst they are in the terri
tory under its control, and provide the necessary ambulances, buses, trains, 
ships or aircraft. But here, too, difficulties may arise. It is often inadvisable to 
transfer wounded from one vehicle to another at the cease-fire lines, espe
cially when repatriating seriously sick and seriously wounded prisoners, and 
they will have to travel in the same vehicles from the point of departure to 
the point of arrival. No belligerent will be willing to provide suitable trans
port into enemy territory or give permission for an enemy aircraft to overfly 
the territory under its own control; the necessary transport will therefore 
have to be provided by a third party. The ICRC will usually be asked to do 
this, as at the end of the Suez conflict of November 1956, when forty-eight 
Egyptian disabled military personnel were released by Israel and repatriated 
direct from Tel Aviv to Cairo on 5 and 16 December 1956 in two hospital air
craft placed at the ICRC’s disposal by the Italian government.80

Again, at the end of the Six-Day War 260 seriously wounded prisoners 
were repatriated from Tel Aviv to Cairo or Amman in twelve operations 
between 15 June and the end of July 1967 in a DC4 plane placed at the 
ICRC’s disposal by the Swiss Confederation.81 Similarly, the first repatria
tion of prisoners seriously wounded in the conflict between India and 
Pakistan of December 1971 was carried out by the ICRC on 25 February 
1972 in two planes provided by the Swiss Confederation, the parties to the
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conflict having insisted -  in the opinion of the ICRC, an exorbitant demand -  
that each plane should take off and arrive at exactly the same time as the 
other.82

In each of these operations the International Committee provided doctors 
and nursing staff for the wounded and sick.

Since each belligerent wants to be perfectly sure that all the prisoners due 
for release -  but only they -  are returned to it, the ICRC will often be 
requested to check the number of prisoners and their identity when they 
board the vehicles used for their repatriation, cross the cease-fire lines, or are 
handed over to their own authorities. Any such request inevitably raises the 
tricky problem of how much responsibility the ICRC can assume, for ICRC 
delegates can never be sure of the captives’ identity and have to rely on the 
statements of the responsible authorities and of the prisoners themselves.

Modern war is such that the belligerents often refuse any direct contact 
with each other, even in an operation for the exchange of prisoners. Since the 
prisoners cannot be left to find their own way across the lines a third party, 
usually the International Committee, has to take temporary charge of them. 
Their repatriation then calls for a dual transfer -  first by the detaining power 
to the ICRC, then by the ICRC to their power of origin. Two handover 
certificates have to be signed,83 the ICRC taking responsibility for the prison
ers between the two operations. In this way operations for the release and 
repatriation of prisoners can take place between states, or organizations other 
than states, which will not accept any form of contact. Indeed, this is how 
most such operations have been carried out in the Middle East between the 
Arab States and Israel, or between Israel and the Palestine Liberation 
Organization.84

If prisoners cannot return to their country of origin without passing 
through other countries the International Committee may be asked to apply 
to the governments of the transit states for the necessary visas, and to issue 
travel documents to the prisoners for the journey to their home country.85

Thus, even though the Geneva Conventions and the Additional Protocols 
thereto do not explicitly entrust the International Committee with any 
definite task for the release and repatriation of prisoners of war and civilian 
prisoners, apart from appointing the neutral members of the mixed medical 
commissions, in practice it is often requested to help with the negotiations 
prior to repatriation and in preparing and carrying out repatriation 
operations.

The ICRC has accordingly taken part in operations for the release of pris
oners captured in most conflicts since the Second World War:

•  the Palestine conflict of 1948-9;
•  the Kashmir conflict of 1948-9;
•  the Suez conflict of 1956;
•  the Bizerta affair of 1961
•  the Irian-Jaya affair of 1962;
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•  the civil war of 1962-7 in the Yemen;
•  the Six-Day War of June 1967;
•  the conflict between Honduras and El Salvador of 1969;
•  the border incidents between Saudi Arabia and Southern Yemen of 

1969-70;
s  the conflict between India and Pakistan of December 1971 (only in the 

operations for the release of wounded and sick prisoners, as the ICRC 
acted essentially as a witness in the general repatriation of prisoners);

•  the Arab-Israeli conflict of October 1973;
•  the conflict between Turkey and Cyprus in the summer of 1974;
•  the Falkland Islands conflict of 1982;
•  the Grenada landings in 1983;
•  the Iran-Iraq conflict of 1980-8; and
•  the Gulf War of early 1991.

Most of these operations were carried out under the auspices and responsibil
ity of the ICRC, which supplied some or all of the logistics used and was in 
most cases responsible for co-ordinating the operations.

It is still too early to talk about a customary rule, but the number and scale 
of these precedents prove conclusively that the International Committee is 
well able to handle work of this kind.

*

The International Committee’s work for prisoners will not necessarily end 
with their general repatriation.

The Central Tracing Agency will be asked to make enquiries about many 
former prisoners who have not returned home, or missing persons whose fate 
and whereabouts are still unknown. Indeed, it is only to be expected that rel
atives and friends of missing persons will get into touch with former prison
ers and gather information that will oblige the Central Tracing Agency to 
re-open old files. Unfortunately, in most cases their hopes will be in vain.

Some prisoners of war and civilian detainees may object to being repatri
ated, and ask for asylum in any country that will take them, particularly 
when their own country is no longer an independent political entity, is occu
pied, or has suffered political upheavals that make them fear persecution if 
they were repatriated. Once released by the detaining authority, they will 
have to be treated as stateless persons or refugees for whom institutions such 
as the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees are 
responsible. The ICRC may be asked to help by issuing them with travel doc
uments to enter a host country.

Moreover, the Geneva Conventions allow the detaining power to detain 
prisoners of war and civilian internees who are being prosecuted for, or have 
been convicted of, a crime or indictable offence, until the end of the criminal 
proceedings and, if circumstances require, until they have served their sen
tence.8'1 They will remain, however, under the protection of the Geneva
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Conventions until their final release and repatriation.87 The ICRC is therefore 
entitled to go on helping these prisoners in all the ways in which it had previ
ously helped all other prisoners.

Lastly, so that prisoners will not suffer the tragic fate of being ‘forgotten’ 
in repatriation operations, the Geneva Conventions stipulate, in mandatory 
terms, that the belligerents shall establish commissions to search for dispersed 
prisoners and repatriate them with the least possible delay.88 The belligerents 
are free to form these commissions as they see fit, but there is nothing to 
prevent them from asking the ICRC to take over this task. For instance, after 
the repatriation of the prisoners captured in the conflict between India and 
Pakistan of summer 1965, ICRC delegates were requested to visit several 
camps and prisons on either side of the cease-fire lines to make sure that none 
of the other warring party’s nationals had been left behind there.89

4. Conclusions

In general, the ICRC was excluded from the operations for the release and 
repatriation of prisoners of war and civilian captives that took place after the 
Second World War. Germany and Japan having surrendered unconditionally, 
the victors could bring their own nationals home as and when they pleased, 
and decide unilaterally what to do about enemy prisoners. A neutral interme
diary was no longer needed.

This situation is reflected in the Geneva Conventions of 1949, which do 
not assign any definite task to the International Committee with regard to the 
repatriation of prisoners other than that of appointing the neutral members 
of Mixed Medical Commissions.

History, however, has decided otherwise. Belligerents have generally acc
epted or asked for the Committee’s help either in reaching or in implement
ing an agreement for the release and repatriation of prisoners.

Besides, in practice the role of a conciliator and the capacity to assist in 
implementing an agreement are mutually complementary. By offering the ser
vices of its delegates, its own practical experience and its logistic resources, 
thus backing up its diplomatic approaches with its operational capacity, the 
ICRC has sometimes managed to open the way for an agreement on the re
patriation of prisoners. Conversely, its active diplomacy as a conciliator often 
leads to an agreement providing for the ICRC’s help in its implementation. 
Thus active diplomacy and operational capacity each support and enhance 
the other.

But the full significance -  and the limits -  of the International Committee’s 
work for the repatriation of prisoners derives from its role as guardian of the 
fundamental humanitarian principles. For whether it is requested to help 
parties to a conflict to work out an agreement for the repatriation of captives, 
or to take part in repatriation operations, the ICRC must never lose sight of 
the humanitarian principles that underlie all its activities. Nor must their
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practical significance be overlooked. The ICRC’s insistence on compliance 
with those principles has often prevented negotiations from becoming 
bogged down in sordid haggling and placed them in a humanitarian per
spective again, the only one in which a solution could be found. On the 
other hand, the ICRC has sometimes had to refuse its own and its del
egates’ help when the proposed agreement would have required it to con
travene the fundamental humanitarian principles which it is its privilege 
and duty to uphold.

Once more, it is clear that what makes the International Committee’s work 
so unique and so effective is neither its steadfast insistence on the fundamen
tal humanitarian principles nor its operational expertise alone, but both of 
these together: its strength lies in its combined role as guardian of the funda
mental humanitarian principles and ability to give practical help in putting 
them into effect.

Indeed, above and beyond its immediate benefit to the prisoners concerned, 
any release and repatriation operation reaffirms the essential humanitarian 
principle that victory in war does not confer unlimited rights over an enemy 
who has surrendered unconditionally.
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CONCLUSIONS

Anyone whose rights have been infringed knows how hard it is to get them 
restored, even at the best of times and in countries that are proud of the inde
pendence of their courts. Prisoners of war and civilian captives are defence
less against arbitrary treatment by an enemy power, and for them redress is 
impossible. Some degree of external supervision, and the presence of a ben
evolent third party, are essential lest the legal safeguards for war victims 
become a dead letter.

The Geneva Conventions therefore provide for mechanisms to facilitate 
and ensure the regular application and proper supervision of these safe
guards. These mechanisms are not perfect, but in the present state of interna
tional relations they are the best possible -  and usually the only -  guarantee 
of captives’ rights. Far from being, as they have often been called, an optional 
accessory of the protection given by the Geneva Conventions, to be adopted 
or ignored at the belligerents’ pleasure, they are part and parcel of that pro
tection, for they have been set up by the Conventions themselves.

The International Committee of the Red Cross can only invigilate, it 
cannot enforce. It cannot ensure by its unaided efforts that captives’ rights 
are respected. That respect depends on whether the parties to the conflict do 
or do not intend to honour their humanitarian commitments. The ICRC 
cannot prevent all breaches of the Conventions, but its delegates’ visits to 
places of detention and the duties entrusted to it are valuable safeguards that 
enable captives to make their voice heard and assert their rights.

Conversely, to prevent the International Committee from doing its work is 
a breach of the Geneva Conventions and a strong indication that further 
breaches will follow, for the Conventions themselves assign to the ICRC the 
various tasks incumbent upon it.

In a non-international armed conflict, the parties are not obliged to accept 
the ICRC’s offers of services or to allow its delegates access to the prisoners 
they hold. However, persons who take no active part in the hostilities, in par
ticular those whose liberty has been restricted, m ust in all circumstances be 
treated humanely. They are entitled to respect for their person and their 
dignity and must receive the medical care their condition requires; they must 
be allowed to receive individual and collective relief supplies and must, when
ever possible, be allowed to correspond with members of their family. Does
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not compliance with these obligations demand acceptance of the help of a 
third party?

No matter what the parties’ obligations, the plight of the captives must 
never be forgotten: the tragic circumstances of the thousands of men and 
women, combatants and non-combatants, who are held far from their loved 
ones in a hostile environment, forced to endure countless privations, some
times for years on end, subject without recourse to the arbitrary decisions of 
an enemy power, and all too often the victims of repeated humiliation if not 
unspeakable torture.

Of course, the International Committee of the Red Cross is powerless to 
prevent the almost intolerable ordeal of captivity. But it can at least render 
that captivity less cruel by the warmth of its presence, by opening a small 
window on the outside world, by renewing contact between the captives and 
their loved ones, by protecting them from abuse of power and loss of iden
tity, by providing material assistance and, last but not least, by holding out 
the promise of freedom.





PART SIX

THE PROTECTION OF THE 
CIVILIAN POPULATION





INTRODUCTION

War is the business of those who wage it, but it also hits the civilian popula
tion, which is both its victim and its prize.

Attacks on a peaceful population are prohibited. But war does not spare 
a peaceful population, which suffers because weapons are never perfectly 
accurate and targets are not always properly identified, or because civilians 
are attacked indiscriminately along with military objectives, or deliberately 
in terror raids or as a reprisal. Whether the attacks are accidental or 
deliberate, the civilian population must be protected from the effects of 
hostilities.

Besides causing physical harm, war severs communications, tears families 
apart and uproots whole populations in terrified flight, thereby destroying 
the fabric of family life and inflicting the anguish of separation. Solutions 
must then be found to enable members of dispersed families to exchange mes
sages with each other and ultimately be reunited.

War also places civilians in enemy hands, either as the population of an 
invaded territory or as nationals of one party to the conflict who happen to 
be in enemy territory when war breaks out. In either case they need to be 
protected against the potential tyranny, abuse and violence of a hostile 
power.

The civilian population will be hard hit by the privations which inex
orably accompany armed conflict, and by the attempts of all belligerents to 
cripple the enemy economy and cut off its sources of supply. When famine 
appears and essential items are no longer available, relief operations are 
indispensable.

My original intention of examining the tasks assigned to the International 
Committee to protect the population of an occupied territory unfortunately 
had to be dropped, for the legal problems raised by enemy occupation are too 
numerous and too complicated to be dealt with here. (Certain aspects of the 
ICRC’s activities in aid of the population in occupied territory have neverthe
less been considered in earlier chapters. Those for persons arrested or 
detained in occupied territory are dealt with in Book II, Part V, whereas the 
activities of the Central Tracing Agency, and relief operations in aid of the 
population of occupied territory, are dealt with in Book II, Part VI, Chapters 
II and IV.)
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Consideration will accordingly be given to four areas of ICRC activity:

•  protection of the civilian population against the effects of hostilities;
•  family messages and the reunification of dispersed families;
•  protection of aliens in the territory of a party to conflict;
•  relief operations in aid of the civilian population.

Such are the subjects of the following chapters.



C H A P T E R  I

THE PROTECTION OF THE CIVILIAN 
POPULATION AGAINST THE EFFECTS 

OF HOSTILITIES

A lion has come out of his lair 
the destroyer of nations 
he has struck his tents, 
he has broken camp 
to harry your land ...
Like clouds the enemy advances 
with a whirlwind of chariots; 
his horses are swifter than eagles -  
alas, we are overwhelmed!
Jerem iah , 4 .7  and  4 .13 ,
T he N ew  English Bible.

1. Introduction

War is a contention between states that is fought out by their armed forces. 
The civilian population taking no part in hostilities must be spared and pro
tected. This fundamental principle underlies the whole of the law of war, and 
is the basis of the Geneva and Hague Conventions.

It has taken centuries for this principle to be accepted. Always and in all 
civilizations there has been a chivalrous feeling that man should fight man, 
and that to attack women, children and the elderly is an act of abject cow
ardice. But this feeling no longer applied once the fighting was over. Defeat 
placed the civilian population at the victor’s mercy. He could do what he 
liked with them, and all too often they were enslaved, deported or put to 
death. History is, unfortunately, an endless recital of towns overrun by ram
paging soldiers, of rape, pillage, murder, fields laid waste, cities burned to the 
ground and their inhabitants slaughtered.

Only in modern times, with the advent of professional armies, did war 
come to be considered as a dispute between princes and not as a mortal 
struggle between two nations. The civilian population took no part in the 
clash of opposing armies and therefore had to be spared.

Credit for laying down unequivocally the principle that non-combatants 
should be immune from attack is due to Jean-Jacques Rousseau, who writes:

War is not a relation between men, but between states; in war individuals are 
enemies wholly by chance, not as men, not even as citizens, but only as soldiers; 
not as members of their country, but only as its defenders.1
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This principle was progressively accepted by legal opinion and state practice. 
The gentlemanly warfare of the eighteenth century -  known in French as ‘la 
guerre en dentelles’ -  was no minuet, but at least it spared the civilian popu
lation, a practice that continued throughout the nineteenth century. So the 
Hague Conventions of 1899 and 1907 gave effect to a principle already 
firmly rooted in customary law when the preamble to the Declaration of 
St Petersburg of 1868 put it into words: the only legitimate object which
states should endeavour to accomplish during war is to weaken the military 
forces of the enemy’.2

Yet as the principle that the civilian population was immune from attack 
was gaining recognition in international law, its sociological basis was simul
taneously being undermined by three new factors which first appeared at the 
time of the French Revolution and were strongly accentuated by the two 
world wars.

The first was a change of mentality. The spread of liberal ideas, and even 
more conspicuously, the rise of nationalism of which conscription was the 
most visible sign, profoundly affected the status of the civilian population. 
No longer content to be passive spectators of a struggle on which their own 
fate depended, civilians took an increasingly active part in hostilities that 
tended to involve the entire population. The development of militias and 
other volunteer corps, popular uprisings on the approach of the enemy,3 and 
the emergence of irregular troops and resistance movements attacking the 
rear of an occupying army, have blurred the once clear dividing line between 
armed forces and peaceful civilian population. This trend has reached its 
peak in our time in the glorification of revolutionary war enlisting all the 
vital forces of the nation, men, women and children alike.

Secondly, the whole production process has changed. The industrial rev
olution has enabled arms and munitions to be manufactured on an infinitely 
larger scale than before, so transforming warfare and drawing on the 
country’s entire human resources. The clash of armies is now only one aspect 
of a generalized confrontation in which industrial production and high tech
nology counts for most. War is won or lost in the mines and factories as 
much as on the battlefield, and this necessarily affects the status of munition 
and transport workers. In spite of all objections to the concept of ‘quasi
combatants’ used by Anglo-Saxon publicists,4 it does cover a de facto cate
gory that is neither armed forces nor peaceful population; and in wartime 
the majority of the civilian population is indeed employed in producing war 
material.

Finally, there is technological change: long-range artillery, air power and 
missiles can now reach vitally important centres anywhere in enemy terri
tory. The temptation to destroy the adversary’s industrial production and so 
render it incapable of continuing the war is all the greater since large urban 
areas are infinitely more vulnerable than armed forces on the ground. Even 
more insidious, and infinitely more dangerous for the future of civilization, is 
the temptation to break enemy morale by attacks primarily intended to
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spread terror among the civilian population. The only difference between a 
bomb or missile that devastates a peaceful town and a terrorist hand-grenade 
thrown among civilians in a restaurant, a market or cinema is one of scale. 
On the road to total war the most advanced technology and barefoot guer
rilla warfare go hand in hand.

The results are eloquent: in the First World War civilian casualties 
accounted for only 5 per cent of the total number of war victims, in the 
Second World War nearly 50 per cent, and in the Korean and Indo-Chinese 
wars over 80 per cent.5 One less obvious but equally real consequence of 
technological progress is the constant threat of nuclear warheads to the civil
ian population in cities all over the world, and ultimately to the future of 
mankind.

Faced with these ominous developments, what can the International 
Committee do?

For the sake of clarity, a distinction must be drawn between:

a) efforts to restore respect for the general principle of civilian immunity 
from the effects of hostilities; and

b) activities on behalf of persons and property covered by special protective 
regulations, namely:
•  civilian wounded and sick, and civilian medical personnel and installa

tions;
•  civil defence personnel and installations;
•  truces and evacuations;
•  safety zones.

These will be the next two subjects considered.

I-A. THE G E N E R A L  PRINCIPLE OF I M M U N I T Y  OF THE  
C IV I L IA N  P O P U L A T I O N  FR O M  TH E EFFECTS OF  

H O S T IL IT IE S

1. The legal bases
Beyond question, the general principle that the civilian population shall be 
immune from the effects of hostilities is above all based on customary law; it 
meets a fundamental requirement of humanity and civilization, and was 
accepted by legal opinion and state practice long before being confirmed in 
treaties.6 Its development can however be most easily followed through the 
various stages of its codification.

The main provisions are Articles 25 to 28 of the Hague Regulations:

Art. 25. -  The attack or bombardment, by whatever means, of towns, villages, 
dwellings or buildings which are undefended is prohibited.

Art. 26. -  The officer in command of an attacking force must, before 
commencing a bombardment, except in cases of assault, do all in his power to 
warn the authorities.



7 2 0 The ICRC and the Protection o f  War Victims

Art. 27. -  In sieges and bombardments all necessary steps must be taken to 
spare, as far as possible, buildings dedicated to religion, art, science, or charitable 
purposes, historic monuments, hospitals and places where the sick and wounded 
are collected, provided they are not being used at the time for military purposes.

It is the duty of the besieged to indicate the presence of such buildings or places 
by distinctive and visible signs, which shall be notified to the enemy beforehand.

Art. 28. -  The pillage of a town or place, even when taken by assault, is 
prohibited.7

As a codification of customary law these rules are binding on all members 
of the international community whether or not they are parties to the Hague 
Convention (IV) of 18 October 1907. As regards bombardment by naval 
forces, the principle that the civilian population is immune from attack is 
enshrined in Articles 1 and 2 of the Hague Convention (IX) of 18 October 
1907:

Art. 1. -  The bombardment by naval forces of undefended ports, towns, villages, 
dwellings, or buildings is forbidden ....

Art. 2. -  Military works, military or naval establishments, depots of arms or 
war m atérie l, workshops or plants which could be utilized for the needs of the 
hostile fleet or army, and the ships of war in the harbour, are not, however, 
included in this prohibition. The commander of a naval force may destroy them 
with artillery, after a summons followed by a reasonable time of waiting, if all 
other means are impossible, and when the local authorities have not themselves 
destroyed them within the time fixed.

He incurs no responsibility for any unavoidable damage which may be caused 
by a bombardment under such circumstances 8

The difference between the two sets of protective rules is obvious. Whereas 
the rules applicable to war on land are based on the distinction between 
defended and undefended localities, those applicable to war at sea are con
cerned first and foremost with the notion of military objective.

This difference is easily explained. An officer commanding an army in the 
field has every possibility of seizing an undefended locality and destroying or 
taking over any installations of military interest there. To bombard it would 
therefore cause damage that no military interest could justify.

A fleet commander, on the other hand, would not normally be able to seize 
an enemy locality, even if it were undefended, in order to destroy or take 
possession of any military resources there. He may therefore legitimately 
bombard it provided the bombardment is restricted to military objectives.9

Except for the requirement of a prior summons (notification), which is 
impracticable in modern warfare, these principles are still as valid as ever in 
their respective contexts.

On the other hand, the very notion of ‘undefended locality’ became largely 
meaningless with the emergence of continuous fronts. Could any town or 
village behind the enemy lines still be styled an undefended locality? Could it 
legitimately be destroyed by long-range artillery or air bombardment simply 
because it lay behind the lines?
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These questions were far from being settled when the First World War 
broke out. The air forces of both sides bombed not only objectives in support 
of ground and naval forces, but also objectives outside the actual combat 
zone. The belligerents usually tried to justify their bombing of towns in rear 
areas by representing them as reprisals.10

A clear statement of the rules of air warfare was therefore necessary to 
protect the civilian population from the grave dangers of air raids.

The Washington Conference of 1922 on the Limitation of Armaments 
appointed a Commission of Jurists to prepare rules relating to air warfare. 
Meeting in The Hague in the winter of 1922-3, the Commission rejected the 
concept of undefended localities as inapplicable to air warfare and adopted 
the principle that aerial bombardment should be limited to military objec
tives. For this purpose it prepared a draft convention, Articles 22-5 of which 
read as follows:

Art. 22. Aerial bombardment for the purpose of terrorizing the civilian 
population, of destroying or damaging private property not of military character, 
or of injuring non-combatants is prohibited.

Art. 23. Aerial bombardment for the purpose of enforcing compliance with 
requisitions in kind or payment of contributions in money is prohibited.

Art. 24. (1) Aerial bombardment is legitimate only when directed at a military 
objective, that is to say, an object of which the destruction or injury would 
constitute a distinct military advantage to the belligerent.

(2) Such bombardment is legitimate only when directed exclusively at the 
following objectives: military forces; military works; military establishments or 
depots; factories constituting important and well-known centres engaged in the 
manufacture of arms, ammunition or distinctively military supplies; lines of 
communication or transportation used for military purposes.

(3) The bombardment of cities, towns, villages, dwellings or buildings not in 
the immediate neighbourhood of the operations of land forces is prohibited. In 
cases where the objectives specified in paragraph (2) are so situated, that they 
cannot be bombarded without the indiscriminate bombardment of the civilian 
population, the aircraft must abstain from bombardment.

(4) In the immediate neighbourhood of the operations of land forces, the 
bombardment of cities, towns, villages, dwellings or buildings is legitimate 
provided that there exists a reasonable presumption that the military concen
tration is sufficiently important to justify such bombardment, having regard 
to the danger thus caused to the civilian population.

(5) A belligerent state is liable to pay compensation for injuries to person or to 
property caused by the violation by any of its officers or forces of the provisions 
of this article.

Art. 25. In bombardment by aircraft, all necessary steps must be taken by the 
commander to spare as far as possible buildings dedicated to public worship, art, 
science or charitable purposes, historic monuments, hospital ships, hospitals and 
other places where the sick and wounded are collected, provided such buildings, 
objects or places are not at the time used for military purposes. Such buildings, 
objects and places must by day be indicated by marks visible to aircraft. The use 
of marks to indicate other buildings, objects, or places than those specified above
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is to be deemed an act of perfidy. The marks used as aforesaid shall be in the case 
of buildings protected under the Geneva Convention the red cross on a white 
ground, and in the case of other protected buildings a large rectangular panel 
divided diagonally into two pointed triangular portions, one black and the other 
white 11

Although the draft was never ratified, it may be considered as ‘an authorita
tive attempt to clarify and formulate rules of law governing the use of aircraft 
in war’.12

The failure of the Disarmament Conference (Geneva, 1932-4), followed 
by increasingly murderous bombardments in the Spanish Civil War and the 
Sino-Japanese conflict, gave a fresh impetus to efforts to protect the civilian 
population. In a resolution adopted on 30 September 1938 the League of 
Nations Assembly stressed the need to adopt regulations specially adapted to 
air warfare, and recognized that the following three principles were an int
egral part of positive international law and must serve as a basis for any sub
sequent regulations:

( 1 ) The intentional bombing of civilian populations is illegal;
(2) Objectives aimed at from the air must be legitimate military objectives and 

must be identifiable;
(3) Any attack on legitimate military objectives must be carried out in such a way 

that civilian populations in the neighbourhood are not bombed through 
negligence.13

Unfortunately, the authority of this resolution was undermined because the 
three protagonists it was intended to call to order -  Germany, Italy and Japan 
-  were not present, and because the two all-important questions of defining 
the civilian population and legitimate objectives had been shirked.

Everyone knows what followed. Whereas all the belligerents proclaimed 
at the start of the Second World War that they were firmly resolved to 
confine their air attacks to purely military objectives, first Germany, and 
later the Allies, progressively ignored all constraints.14 Instead, they 
adopted the policy of ‘target-area bombing’, whereby any enemy locality 
protected by flak and containing several separate military objectives, such 
as railway stations, bridges and factories, could be considered as a single 
objective to be attacked without further ado .15 Large industrial cities were 
methodically destroyed quarter by quarter with complete disregard for 
international law, a policy that culminated in the annihilation of Hiroshima 
and Nagasaki.

Indeed, air raids on enemy residential areas were so generalized as to 
suggest that the principle that the civilian population must be immune from 
attack had fallen into disuse, for can a legal rule still be said to exist when its 
violation has become the norm?

It was the duty of the International Military Tribunal at Nuremberg to 
restore the rule of law by punishing the leaders of the Third Reich for viol
ating it. However, the Tribunal did not hand down any convictions for
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indiscriminate bombardment,16 although its Charter qualified ‘wanton 
destruction of cities, towns or villages, or devastation not justified by military 
necessity’17 as war crimes. In actual fact, the responsibility for such bombard
ment was shared by all the belligerents; furthermore, the rules limiting aerial 
bombardment had been so grossly breached that they could hardly be used as 
a basis for conviction.

A general limitation of aerial bombardment was not on the agenda of the 
1949 Diplomatic Conference, which discussed it only marginally.18 The 
Conference did, however, establish rules for the special protection of civilian 
medical personnel and installations, and of hospital zones and localities as 
well as safety zones. In spite of all statements to the contrary, its decision to 
do so reflected the loss of authority of the general principle that the civilian 
population shall be immune from the effects of hostilities.

The result was a paradox. Whereas the Diplomatic Conference had
revised every detail of the rules protecting war victims, serious doubts
remained as to whether the general principle of the civilian population’s 
immunity from attack was still valid. Yet much of humanitarian law, 
including the Fourth Convention just adopted by the Conference, rests on 
that very principle.

It was foreseeable that in the long term this contradiction would sap the 
authority of the Law of Geneva.

Extremely alarmed by this prospect, the International Committee took 
action on two fronts which, although interrelated, are best considered sep
arately for the sake of clarity. They are:

a) the prohibition of weapons of mass destruction (atomic, bacteriological 
and chemical weapons);

b) restoration of the principle of immunity of the civilian population from 
the effects of hostilities.

The International Committee made known its firm opposition to atomic and 
indiscriminate weapons in its appeals of 5 September 1945 and 5 April 
1950.19 Emphasizing that it was concerned for humanitarian reasons only, 
and citing the precedents which made it competent to discuss the matter, the 
ICRC expressed as follows its acute concern at the development of weapons 
of mass destruction.

Today ... the International Committee feels obliged to underline the extreme 
gravity of the situation. Up to the Second World War it was still to some extent 
possible to keep pace with the destructive power of armaments. The civilian 
population, nominally sheltered by International Law against attack during war, 
still enjoyed a certain degree of protection, but because of the power of the arms 
used, were increasingly struck down side by side with combatants. Within the 
radius affected by the atomic bomb, protection is no longer feasible. The use of
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this arm is less a development of the methods of warfare than the institution of an 
entirely new conception of war, first exemplified by mass bombardments and later 
by the employment of rocket bombs. However condemned -  and rightly so -  by 
successive treaties, war still presupposed certain restrictive rules; above all did it 
presuppose discrimination between combatants and non-combatants. With atomic 
bombs and non-directed missiles, discrimination becomes impossible. Such arms 
will not spare hospitals, prisoner of war camps and civilians. Their inevitable 
consequence is extermination, pure and simple. Furthermore, the suffering caused 
by the atomic bomb is out of proportion to strategic necessity; many of its victims 
die as a result of burns after weeks of agony, or are stricken for life with painful 
infirmities. Finally, its effects, immediate and lasting, prevent access to the 
wounded and their treatment.

In these conditions, the mere assumption that atomic weapons may be used, 
for whatever reason, is enough to make illusory any attempt to protect non- 
combatants by legal texts. Law, written or unwritten, is powerless when con
fronted with the total destruction the use of this arm implies. The International 
Committee of the Red Cross, which watches particularly over the Conventions 
that protect the victims of war, must declare that the foundations on which its 
mission is based will disappear, if deliberate attack on persons whose right to 
protection is unchallenged is once countenanced.

The International Committee of the Red Cross hereby requests the 
Governments signatory to the 1949 Geneva Conventions, to take, as a logical 
complement to the said Conventions -  and to the Geneva Protocol of 1925 -  all 
steps to reach an agreement on the prohibition of atomic weapons, and in a general 
way, of all non-directed missiles. The International Committee, once again, must 
keep itself apart from all political and military considerations. But if, in a strictly 
humanitarian capacity, it can aid in solving the problem, it is prepared, in 
accordance with the principles of the Red Cross, to devote itself to this task.20

The International Committee’s concern was shared by the Red Cross as a 
whole. Time and time again, the International Conference of the Red Cross 
has warned of the danger to non-combatants, and indeed to the very future 
of civilization, of weapons of mass destruction.21

However, the political and strategic implications of this danger far exceed 
Red Cross competence to deal with them. The Conference therefore restricted 
itself to expressing its deep concern, appealing to the belligerents to renounce 
weapons of mass destruction, and inviting governments to agree among 
themselves to prohibit them. But at least it has done this much, and continues 
to do so, and that is to its credit.

Notoriously, governments are no nearer an agreement to ban the manufac
ture, stockpiling and use of these terrifying weapons. The only relevant provi
sions of positive law on this subject are still Article 23(a) of the Hague 
Regulations, which forbids the use of poison or poisoned weapons, and the 
Geneva Protocol of 17 June 1925 prohibiting the use of asphyxiating, poiso
nous or other gases and of bacteriological methods of warfare.22 Fifty years 
after Hiroshima, the crucial question of the legality of nuclear weapons is 
still hotly debated.
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Failing an agreement on weapons, it might perhaps be possible to agree on 
rules to protect the civilian population. The principle of the civilian popula
tion’s immunity from attack had therefore to be restored.

The International Committee was naturally extremely concerned about 
the disparity between the precise and detailed rules adopted by the 
1949 Conference to protect wounded, sick and shipwrecked military 
personnel, prisoners of war and civilians in enemy hands, and the chaotic 
state of the rules protecting the civilian population against the effects of 
hostilities.

In 1954 the ICRC called a conference of experts to examine the legal prob
lems of protecting the civilian population and other victims of armed conflicts 
against air warfare and the use of weapons of mass destruction.23

With the backing of the Board of Governors of the League of Red Cross 
Societies24 and the help of highly qualified experts, the International 
Committee prepared draft rules to limit the dangers to which the civilian 
population was exposed in wartime. These were in fact a draft convention to 
restore the principle of the immunity of the civilian population from attack, 
define military objectives and specify that they are the only legitimate targets 
for attack, prescribe the precautions to be taken in attack, and prohibit 
target-area bombing and

weapons whose harmful effects -  resulting in particular from the dissemination of 
incendiary, chemical, bacteriological, radioactive or other agents -  could spread to 
an unforeseen degree or escape, either in space or in time, from the control of 
those who employ them, thus endangering the civilian population.25

The Draft Rules for the Limitation of the Dangers Incurred by the Civilian 
Population in Time of War were submitted to the Nineteenth International 
Conference of the Red Cross which met in New Delhi in October and 
November 1957. The most controversial point was of course the use of 
atomic weapons. The delegates from the socialist countries complained that 
the ICRC draft was too vague, and demanded that nuclear and thermonu
clear weapons should be banned outright. The delegates of the Western coun
tries condemned prohibition as unrealistic unless it were accompanied by 
general disarmament and an efficient system of inspection. The Conference 
finally requested the International Committee to transmit the Draft Rules to 
the governments for their consideration.26 In fact, the proposal was 
scuppered.

Presumably, the only conclusion to be drawn from this failure was that 
most states wanted to keep a free hand.

Since governments did not want any detailed regulations, the International 
Committee could only make a fresh start on the protection of the civilian
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population by basing its proposals on the most elementary principles. This it 
did in a distinctly tentative report to the Twentieth International Conference 
of the Red Cross, held in Vienna in October 1965.27

The Conference unanimously adopted a resolution urging the ICRC to 
pursue its efforts to that effect, and solemnly declared that parties to a 
conflict should conform at least to the following principles:

-  that the right of the parties to a conflict to adopt means of injuring the enemy is 
not unlimited;

-  that it is prohibited to launch attacks against the civilian populations as such;
-  that distinction must be made at all times between persons taking part in the 

hostilities and members of the civilian population to the effect that the latter be 
spared as much as possible;

-  that the general principles of the Law of War apply to nuclear and similar 
weapons.28

The United Nations General Assembly incorporated all but the last of these 
principles in its Resolution 2444 (XXIII), which it adopted unanimously on 
19 December 1968.29 It also reaffirmed in its Resolution 2675 (XXV), 
adopted by consensus on 9 December 1970, eight basic principles which may 
be considered as expressing the international community’s conviction that 
under international law:

1. Fundamental human rights, as accepted in international law and laid down in 
international instruments, continue to apply fully in situations of armed 
conflict.

2. In the conduct of military operations during armed conflicts, a distinction must 
be made at all times between persons actively taking part in the hostilities and 
civilian populations.

3. In the conduct of military operations, every effort should be made to spare 
civilian populations from the ravages of war, and all necessary precautions 
should be taken to avoid injury, loss or damage to civilian populations.

4. Civilian populations as such should not be the object of military operations.
5. Dwellings and other installations that are used only by civilian populations 

should not be the object of military operations.
6. Places or areas designated for the sole protection of civilians, such as hospital 

zones or similar refuges, should not be the object of military operations.
7. Civilian populations, or individual members thereof, should not be the object 

of reprisals, forcible transfers or other assaults on their integrity.
8. The provision of international relief to civilian populations is in conformity 

with the humanitarian principles of the Charter of the United Nations, the 
Universal Declaration of Human Rights and other international instruments in 
the field of human rights. The Declaration of Principles for International 
Humanitarian Relief to the Civilian Population in Disaster Situations, as laid 
down in resolution XXVI adopted by the twenty-first International Conference 
of the Red Cross, shall apply in situations of armed conflict, and all parties to a 
conflict should make every effort to facilitate this application.30

The protection of the civilian population against the effects of hostilities was 
also one of the main items on the agenda of the Conferences of Government
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Experts meeting in Geneva in 1971 and 1972, and of the Diplomatic 
Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of International 
Humanitarian Law which met from 1974 to 1977.

The result was Articles 48 to 58 of Protocol I, and especially Articles 48, 
51 and 52:

ARTICLE 48 -  BASIC RULE
In order to ensure respect for and protection of the civilian population and 
civilian objects, the Parties to the conflict shall at all times distinguish between the 
civilian population and combatants and between civilian objects and military 
objectives and accordingly shall direct their operations only against military 
objectives.

ARTICLE 51 -  PROTECTION OF THE CIVILIAN POPULATION
1. The civilian population and individual civilians shall enjoy general protection 

against dangers arising from military operations. To give effect to this 
protection, the following rules, which are additional to other applicable rules 
of international law, shall be observed in all circumstances.

2. The civilian population as such, as well as individual civilians, shall not be the 
object of attack. Acts or threats of violence the primary purpose of which is to 
spread terror among the civilian population are prohibited.

3. Civilians shall enjoy the protection afforded by this Section, unless and for 
such time as they take a direct part in hostilities.

4. Indiscriminate attacks are prohibited. Indiscriminate attacks are:
(a) those which are not directed at a specific military objective;
(b) those which employ a method or means of combat which cannot be 

directed at a specific military objective; or
(c) those which employ a method or means of combat the effects of which 

cannot be limited as required by this Protocol; and consequently, in each 
such case, are of a nature to strike military objectives and civilians or 
civilian objects without distinction.

5. Among others, the following types of attacks are to be considered as 
indiscriminate:
(a) an attack by bombardment by any methods or means which treats as a 

single military objective a number of clearly separated and distinct military 
objectives located in a city, town, village or other area containing a similar 
concentration of civilians or civilian objects; and

(b) an attack which may be expected to cause incidental loss of civilian life, 
injury to civilians, damage to civilian objects, or a combination thereof, 
which would be excessive in relation to the concrete and direct military 
advantage anticipated.

6. Attacks against the civilian population or civilians by way of reprisals are 
prohibited.

7. The presence or movements of the civilian population or individual civilians 
shall not be used to render certain points or areas immune from military 
operations, in particular in attempts to shield military objectives from attacks 
or to shield, favour or impede military operations. The Parties to the conflict
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shall not direct the movement of the civilian population or individual civilians 
in order to attempt to shield military objectives from attacks or to shield 
military operations.

8. Any violation of these prohibitions shall not release the Parties to the conflict 
from their legal obligations with respect to the civilian population and 
civilians, including the obligation to take the precautionary measures provided 
for in Article 57.

ARTICLE 52 -  GENERAL PROTECTION OF CIVILIAN 
OBJECTS

1. Civilian objects shall not be the object of attack or of reprisals. Civilian objects 
are all objects which are not military objectives as defined in paragraph 2.

2. Attacks shall be limited strictly to military objectives. In so far as objects are 
concerned, military objectives are limited to those objects which by their 
nature, location, purpose or use make an effective contribution to military 
action and whose total or partial destruction, capture or neutralization, in the 
circumstances ruling at the time, offers a definite military advantage.

3. In case of doubt whether an object which is normally dedicated to civilian 
purposes, such as a place of worship, a house or other dwelling or a school, is 
being used to make an effective contribution to military action, it shall be 
presumed not to be so used.

In addition there are special provisions for the protection of cultural objects 
and places of worship (Article 53), objects indispensable to the survival of the 
civilian population such as reserves of foodstuffs and drinking water (Article 
54), the natural environment (Article 55), and works and installations con
taining dangerous forces, such as dams, dykes and nuclear electrical generat
ing stations, which should not be made the object of attack if such attack 
may cause the release of dangerous forces and consequent severe losses 
among the civilian population (Article 56). Articles 57 and 58 state the pre
cautionary measures to be taken in and against attacks.

There can be no doubt that the greatest achievement of the Diplomatic 
Conference is to have restored the general principle of immunity of the civil
ian population from attack. The categorical prohibition of any intentional 
attack on the civilian population, and of target-area bombing, are provisions 
of paramount importance.

Nevertheless there are still several reasons for disquiet.
First of all, while the Diplomatic Conference has greatly extended the 

scope of the protection given by the Conventions and therefore also the 
restrictions imposed on belligerents, it has not strengthened the hand of 
the institutions appointed to monitor their application, even though experi
ence has constantly shown that unless provision is made for scrutiny, the 
rules of humanitarian law are much less likely to be respected.

Secondly, although the Conference claimed that Article 48 of Protocol I 
restored the fundamental distinction between the civilian population and 
combatants, and between civilian objects and military objectives, Article 44
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thereof completely obscures that very distinction by giving the combatants 
full licence to merge with the civilian population.

Lastly, and all too obviously, the Diplomatic Conference failed to agree on 
the crucial question -  on which everything ultimately depends -  of a restric
tive definition of military objectives. In view of the importance of industrial 
production in modern war, what is there that cannot be called a military 
objective? What about arms and ammunition factories and their sub
contractor factories, or steel works, rolling mills and blast furnaces, or mines, 
electric power stations and refineries which supply war industries as well as 
the civilian population? What about the entire communications network of 
roads, bridges, railways and railway stations, canals, sea and river ports, tele
phone exchanges, electricity sub-stations and the like, whose destruction 
would bring the enemy war effort to a halt? And what about offices that co
ordinate economic activity?

If the definition of a military objective is gradually extended to include all 
these, little remains of the immunity promised to the civilian population. If 
the line has to be drawn somewhere, the Conference should surely have 
drawn it distinctly, rather than wrap it up in a general formula such as that in 
paragraph 2 of Article 52 for each belligerent to interpret as best suits it.

Furthermore, while restoring the general principle that the civilian popula
tion shall be immune from attack, the Diplomatic Conference has simultane
ously created several systems of special protection by reviving the old concept 
of non-defended localities and extending the system of safety zones. This can 
only mean that the Conference itself was none too sure that the general prin
ciple it had just revived would be respected.

Is the attacker alone obliged to respect the principle of immunity of the civil
ian population? Definitely not. That principle is a corollary of the fundamen
tal distinction between combatants and civilians, and between military 
objectives and civilian objects, a distinction no less -  and perhaps even more 
-  mandatory in defence than in attack. In other words, the civilian popula
tion must never be used to shield military objectives.

This prohibition applies unreservedly to foreign nationals and the popula
tion of occupied territory. Article 28 of the Fourth Convention clearly stipu
lates that: ‘The presence of a protected person may not be used to render 
certain points or areas immune from military operations.’ Strictly speaking, 
however, this provision applies only to the relations between a belligerent 
and foreign nationals, and not between a party to a conflict and its own 
population.

May a belligerent deliberately site military objectives in civilian areas on its 
own territory? The 1949 Conventions do not explicitly prohibit this. But if a 
belligerent did so it would of course be responsible for the harm done to the 
civilian population by enemy attacks on those objectives. It goes without
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saying that a belligerent cannot continue to claim immunity from attack for 
its civilian population while using them to shield military objectives.

Article 58 of Protocol I answers this question, although not conclusively, as 
follows:

The Parties to the conflict shall, to the maximum extent feasible:

(a) without prejudice to Article 49 of the Fourth Convention, endeavour to 
remove the civilian population, individual civilians and civilian objects under 
their control from the vicinity of military objectives;

(b) avoid locating military objectives within or near densely populated areas;
(c) take the other necessary precautions to protect the civilian population, 

individual civilians and civilian objects under their control against the dangers 
resulting from military operations.

This provision amplifies and supplements Article 51, paragraph 7, of Protocol 
I, and Article 28 of the Fourth Convention. It applies equally to a belligerent’s 
relations with its own population and with an enemy population.

Does the principle that the civilian population is immune from the effects of 
hostilities also apply in non-international armed conflicts? It certainly does.

Whether the conflict is international or non-international it is inconceivable 
that belligerents should be free to attack a peaceful population. The funda
mental legal principle that the civilian population shall be immune from 
attack is an elementary requirement of humanity, of law and order, of civil
ization. It is equally out of the question that it should apply in some conflicts 
but not in others.

These conclusions are confirmed by Article 3 common to all four 1949 
Geneva Conventions, which stipulates that ‘persons taking no active part in 
the hostilities ... shall in all circumstances be treated humanely’. Clearly, any 
attack on the civilian population as such, and any attack that did not distin
guish between civilian persons and objects, on the one hand, and military 
objectives, on the other, would be a breach of that obligation.

The conclusions are also confirmed by the practice of the International 
Conferences of the Red Cross: Resolution IX of the Sixteenth Conference 
(London, 1938) and Resolution XXVIII of the Twentieth Conference (Vienna, 
1965) apply equally to non-international and international armed conflicts.31

The resolution adopted on 30 September 1938 by the League of Nations 
Assembly likewise related as much to the Spanish Civil War as to the Sino- 
Japanese conflict; similarly, Resolutions 2444 (XXIII) 1968 and 2675 (XXV) 
1970 of the United Nations General Assembly apply to all armed conflicts of 
whatever description.

It was, however, the Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and 
Development of International Humanitarian Law that most decisively helped 
to restore the principle that the civilian population shall be immune from
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attack. Article 13 of Additional Protocol II, which may be considered as codi
fying the law in force, states:

1. The civilian population and individual civilians shall enjoy general protection 
against the dangers arising from military operations. To give effect to this 
protection, the following rules shall be observed in all circumstances.

2. The civilian population as such, as well as individual civilians, shall not be the 
object of attack. Acts or threats of violence the primary purpose of which is to 
spread terror among the civilian population are prohibited.

3. Civilians shall enjoy the protection afforded by this Part, unless and for such 
time as they take a direct part in hostilities.

It is also prohibited to attack, destroy, remove, or render useless, objects 
indispensable to the survival of the civilian population (Article 14), or to 
attack installations containing dangerous forces, namely dams, dykes and 
nuclear electrical generating stations (Article 15), or cultural objects and 
places of worship (Article 16).

The principle of immunity of the civilian population thus applies to inter
nal and international conflicts alike. The terms and conditions for its applica
tion are much the same in both. It is easy to see why. The immunity of the 
civilian population stems from its own peaceful nature, not from the nature 
of the conflict.

2. ICRC practice
ICRC practice will now be considered in relation to the legal basis just 
outlined.32

At the outbreak of each new conflict the International Committee has 
restated the principle that the civilian population must be immune from the 
effects of hostilities and has called upon the belligerents to respect it. For 
example:

•  In its appeal of 12 March 1948 concerning Palestine the ICRC demanded 
‘Safety for all who take no part in fighting, especially women, children and 
the aged’.33

•  In its offers of services to all parties in the Korean War from 26 June 1950 
onwards, the ICRC quoted Article 3 of the Conventions in full and 
demanded that it be respected.34

•  In its appeal of 31 October 1956 relating to the events in Hungary the 
ICRC stressed that ‘All those who take no part in the fighting must be 
respected’.35

•  In its appeal of 2 November 1956 concerning the Suez conflict the ICRC 
again stressed that ‘Non-combatants, especially women and children, must 
never be attacked by the armed forces, but should, on the contrary, always 
be respected and humanely treated’.36

•  In its appeal of 11 June 1965 concerning the Vietnam War the ICRC issued 
the earnest reminder that ‘Parties to the conflict shall respect and protect
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civilians taking no part in hostilities, they shall abstain from attack against
such persons and subject them to no form of violence’.37

There is no need for further examples, for this has been the ICRC’s consistent 
practice in internal and international conflicts alike. In each new conflict the 
International Committee has called on both sides, either explicitly or by refer
ring to the provisions of the Conventions protecting non-combatants, to 
observe the principle of immunity of the civilian population.

Yet the ICRC has not merely spelt out the law in force. On the contrary, 
alarmed by news of the plight of the civilian population in the Arab-Israeli 
conflict of October 1973, the ICRC proposed to all the belligerents (Egypt, 
Iraq, Israel and Syria) that they apply Articles 46 (‘Protection of the civilian 
population’), 47 (‘General protection of civilian objects’) and 50 (‘Precautions 
in attack’) of the Draft Additional Protocol relating to international armed 
conflicts, although the draft had not yet been adopted as Protocol I.38 After 
some misunderstandings that were eventually cleared up in subsequent corre
spondence, all governments concerned accepted this proposal.39

So far as I am aware, the ICRC did not take similar action in later 
conflicts.

However, the most sensitive problems the International Committee has to 
face obviously relate to violations of the principle of immunity of the civilian 
population from attack.

Having proclaimed the principle and demanded that it be respected, the 
ICRC cannot disregard violations of it. On the other hand, to censure such 
violations is tantamount to censuring the methods and means of warfare 
used. But is the ICRC entitled to voice an opinion on the belligerents' 
conduct of hostilities?

This question caused bitter controversy in the Vietnam War, since the 
parties to the conflict repeatedly accused each other of attacking a peaceful 
civilian population. The fiercest argument was about the intensive aerial 
bombardment of Vietnam.

The government and Red Cross Society of North Vietnam repeatedly con
demned the American air attacks as contrary both to jus ad belhim  and jus in 
bello. As regards jus ad bellum  the Hanoi government argued that since the 
United States had not declared war, the attacks were acts of piracy liable for 
judgment under criminal law. As regards jus in bello, it accused the United 
States of indiscriminate bombing and even of deliberate attacks on civilian 
targets, condemned the destruction of leper colonies, hospitals, schools, 
dwellings and other civilian objects, and denounced the casualties inflicted on 
the peaceful civilian population. It called upon the International Committee 
to protest against bombing from the air and to use its influence to bring it to 
an end.40

The United States government replied that its air strikes were necessary to 
prevent infiltration of combatants and military material into South Vietnam. 
Whilst not absolutely excluding the risk of error, it repeatedly stated that the
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strikes were directed only at strictly military objectives and that American 
pilots took all precautions humanly possible to avoid harming civilians or 
causing damage to civilian property.41

Thus, the two sides’ standpoints were diametrically opposed.
In accordance with its customary practice, approved by Resolution XXII of 

the Seventeenth International Conference of the Red Cross and Resolution 
XXVII of the Twentieth Conference, the International Committee regularly 
transmitted to the American Red Cross or the United States government the 
protests it received from the Red Cross Society or government of the 
Democratic Republic of Vietnam. The ICRC likewise passed on the replies it 
received from Washington. The United States government consistently denied 
the accusations against it and proposed an impartial investigation in situ, 
which Hanoi refused.42

The International Committee also offered its services to transmit informa
tion on the geographical location of hospitals, and to help establish hospital 
zones and localities in which shelter could be given to the wounded and the 
sick, the infirm, the aged and the children.43 The Hanoi government consid
ered this proposal completely inadequate and demanded that the bombing 
should cease absolutely.

In its correspondence with the United States government the International 
Committee deplored the suffering inevitably caused by the bombing and drew 
attention to the rules protecting medical establishments, civilians and civilian 
objects. The President of the ICRC wrote for instance to Secretary of State 
Dean Rusk on 27 September 1965 as follows:

We take this opportunity of drawing the attention of the American authorities to 
the respect which is due to hospitals and other medical establishments duly 
marked, as well as to civilian and military wounded and sick. We consider it 
necessary to recall ... that the Parties to the conflict are obliged to respect and 
protect, in their operations, civilians not taking part in hostilities, and that they 
have not an unlimited choice in the means of causing damage to the enemy.44

Nevertheless, for most of the war the International Committee declined to 
take a stand on the legality of the American air attacks. The Committee did 
not break its silence until they were resumed with unprecedented intensity in 
the summer of 1972, when it wrote to the United States government on 
17 July 1972 as follows:

Basing itself on considerations of an exclusively humanitarian character as well as 
upon its role as laid down in its statutes and upon the resolutions of International 
Conferences of the Red Cross (particularly resolution XXVIII of the XXth 
Conference), the ICRC addresses an urgent appeal to the Government of the 
United States to suspend bombardments over Vietnam susceptible of harming the 
civilian population, of destroying buildings, facilities, equipment or property of all 
kinds essential to the population’s survival.45

This approach was not made public. The United States government neverthe
less regarded it as unacceptable, and objected that the ICRC had made no
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mention of the reasons for the American military operations, namely the 
North Vietnamese invasion of South Vietnam.46

Finally, after yet another extension of American air attacks on 
29 December 1972 the ICRC again appealed to all four parties in the 
Vietnam War (the United States, the Republic of Vietnam, the Democratic 
Republic of Vietnam and the National Liberation Front). Expressing its 
dismay at the latest escalation of military operations, the ICRC made a vehe
ment appeal to all parties to the conflict to put an end to hostilities. It 
reminded them that it was their duty to respect the principle of humanity, 
which demands that the wounded, the sick, the prisoners and the whole civil
ian population shall be afforded protection.47

So for most of the war the International Committee did not take a stand 
with regard to the American air raids, but merely passed on the protests 
addressed to it. Only in the last months of the conflict, long after the Paris 
negotiations had begun, did it depart from its self-imposed reserve.

Should the ICRC have used its recognized right of humanitarian initiative 
to condemn the very principle of air bombardment, as several governments 
and National Red Cross Societies were pressing it to do? This question is 
worth considering, for the ICRC’s reticence was little understood and widely 
criticized.

There seem to have been four reasons for its long silence.

a) Insufficient justification in law: the ICRC always had in mind that 
whereas the humanitarian law enshrined in the Geneva Conventions of 
12 August 1949 was clear and precise, the law on the conduct of hostili
ties, flouted by the great powers for decades past and alarmingly 
incomplete, was in a state of chaos. Everything goes to show that the 
ICRC was convinced it could not intervene for want of a sound legal basis 
to do so.48

b) The distinction between the Law o f  Geneva and the Law o f  The Hague: 
the ICRC considered that the Law of The Hague applied to the question 
of the legality of air bombardment, and that the ICRC was therefore not 
qualified to deliver an opinion on the subject.49

c) Lack o f  firsthand information: the ICRC felt that it could not decide on 
disputed facts on the basis of protests by one of the parties, plus articles 
in the press, especially as that party was rejecting all proposals for an 
investigation on the spot. Only reports from ICRC delegates could have 
given the Committee the firsthand information needed to give its repre
sentations the requisite authority; but it could not send delegates because 
the North Vietnamese government refused all applications for visas made 
to it.50

d) The fate o f  the American prisoners: although the ICRC has never admit
ted to any connection between the fate of the American pilots and con
demnation of the air attacks, and no document shows any formal 
connection between them, one cannot help feeling that the ICRC con-
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eluded that it could not take a stand on a question outside the scope of the 
Geneva Conventions as long as it was unable to do the work assigned to it 
by those Conventions. Furthermore, once the government of the 
Democratic Republic of Vietnam had announced that the ICRC would 
not be allowed to send a mission to Hanoi until it had condemned the 
American air raids,51 by condemning them the ICRC would have become 
an appendage of one of the parties to the conflict. Any condemnation of 
such attacks would have been perceived as the result of a deal with the 
Hanoi government, or as yielding to compulsion. In such circumstances, 
its pronouncements would have carried no weight whatsoever.

Whether these arguments sufficiently counter any objection is doubtful. 
Certainly, by putting pressure on the ICRC the Hanoi government tied the 
Committee’s hands and, if anything, prevented it from taking the public 
stand which that same government so strongly requested; nevertheless, the 
ICRC’s policy was open to objection on several counts, and showed a serious 
misjudgement of the legal position.

In this matter as in others, the International Committee tended to attach 
such undue importance to written law that it identified humanitarian law 
with the Conventions. The inevitable conclusion that a matter not regulated 
by the Conventions is not the subject of any rule is legally unsound, since any 
Convention is subject to the general principles underlying it; it is also incom
patible with the ICRC’s humanitarian mandate.

With regard to the case in point, I would submit that, although the general 
principle that the civilian population shall be immune from the effects of hos
tilities had taken some hard knocks, it was not obsolete and it was the 
International Committee’s duty to say so. The ICRC was particularly well 
placed to stand firm on this principle since none of the parties to the Vietnam 
War disputed it.

The International Committee also ascribed undue importance to the dis
tinction between the Law of Geneva and the Law of The Hague. However 
handy that distinction may be for analytical purposes, there is no clear-cut 
division between the two sets of rules. Many rules belong to both of them, 
including those restricting aerial bombardment: from the airman’s point of 
view they are part of the law applicable to means and methods of warfare 
and therefore of the Law of The Hague; but at ground level, considering the 
effects of bombing on non-combatants, they are no less certainly part of 
humanitarian law.

To sum up, in my opinion the International Committee would have been 
fully entitled to uphold the principle of immunity of the civilian population 
from the effects of hostilities. It was its duty to do so and to condemn the vio
lations of that principle perpetrated by all parties to the Vietnam War.52 The 
ICRC ultimately came to similar conclusions in July 1972.
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The appeals made by the ICRC on 17 July and 29 December 1972 with 
regard to the Vietnam War prepared the ground for similar action in subse
quent conflicts, for example:

•  the appeal of 9 October 1973 relating to the Yom Kippur war, in which 
the ICRC stressed ‘the necessity of sparing the civilian population in all 
circumstances’;53

•  the press release of 7 July 1978 on the renewed fighting in Beirut, in 
which the ICRC strongly condemned ‘the deployment within a densely 
populated town of means of warfare leading to great loss of life among 
non-combatants’;54

•  the appeal of 2 October 1978 in which the ICRC stated that it was 
‘alarmed at the worsening situation in Lebanon’ and that ‘Beirut has again 
become the target of indiscriminate shelling’, and urgently appealed to the 
belligerents ‘to cease forthwith the indiscriminate shelling of the civilian 
population’;55

•  the appeal of 19 March 1979 concerning attacks on the civilian population 
in Rhodesia/Zimbabwe;56

•  the appeals of 7 June, 1 August and 18 September 1982 following the 
Israeli invasion of Lebanon;57

•  the ICRC press release of 11 May 1983 on the Iran-Iraq conflict denounc
ing the indiscriminate bombardment of towns and villages as grave 
breaches of international humanitarian law, committed by both countries;58

•  the press release of 4 November 1983 concerning the indiscriminate 
shelling of Tripoli (Lebanon);59

•  the appeal of 7 June 1984 relating to the Iran-Iraq conflict, in which the 
ICRC denounced ‘the spiral of reprisals and counter-reprisals against the 
inhabitants of Iranian and Iraqi towns. In face of the new acts of violence 
deliberately aimed at civilian objectives, the ICRC calls upon Iran and Iraq 
to cease immediately their current bombardment of defenceless civilians’;60

•  the statement of 28 May 1985 by the President of the ICRC, in which he 
denounced the resumption by Iraq of bombardments of the civilian popu
lation and the reprisals that followed, and solemnly called on the opposing 
forces ‘to put an end to these practices which cause intolerable suffering to 
innocent civilians’;61

•  the press releases of 28 May 1985, 13 January 1987, 13 February 1987, 
9 March 1987 and 10 March 1988 concerning the bombardment of 
Iranian and Iraqi towns.62

The Gulf War was exceptional on two counts: not only was the outbreak 
of hostilities foreseeable, it was also virtually announced in advance. The 
ICRC used the six weeks between the Security Council’s adoption of 
Resolution 678 on 29 November 1990, authorizing the use of force to oblige 
Iraq to withdraw from Kuwait if it had not done so by 15 January 1991, and 
the expiry of that deadline to remind all the states concerned of their obliga
tions under international humanitarian law. In a memorandum dated
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30 November 1990, the ICRC stressed in particular the prohibition of 
attacks against civilian persons or objects, and the obligation to take all feas
ible precautions to avoid loss of civilian life or damage to civilian objects; it 
reminded the parties that the use of chemical and bacteriological weapons 
was prohibited and that the rules of the law of armed conflict also applied to 
weapons of mass destruction; lastly, the ICRC invited the states that were not 
party to Protocol I to respect Articles 54 (protection of objects indispensable 
to the survival of the civilian population), 55 (protection of the natural envi
ronment) and 56 (protection of works and installations containing dangerous 
forces), which stem from the basic principle of civilian immunity from attack. 
Special representations were made in Baghdad, on the one hand, and in 
Washington, London, Paris and Riyadh, on the other, as well as in Taef, 
home to the Kuwaiti government in exile. On 14 December 1990, the memo
randum was sent to the 164 states party to the 1949 Geneva Conventions.63

The ICRC made renewed appeals on 17 January 1991, as the first missiles 
were falling on Iraq, and on 1 February 1991.64

This is evidence enough that the ICRC is qualified to make its voice heard 
on the subject. The next difficulty is to steer a middle course between the 
Scy 11a of ICRC admonitions too often repeated, so that they progressively 
lose all authority and all influence on the belligerents’ behaviour, and the 
Charybdis of excessive restraint, leading to accusations that the ICRC is not 
impartial. The ICRC would be accused of denouncing some breaches of the 
principle of the civilian population’s immunity from attack, while failing to 
denounce equally grave breaches in other circumstances. This is an opera
tional problem for which legal analysis, unfortunately, provides no clear-cut 
solution. Only strict adherence to the principle of impartiality and a constant 
awareness of the long-term purpose of its work will enable the ICRC to avoid 
the hazards of an emotional response and maintain a line of conduct true to 
its humanitarian mission.

l-B. SPECIAL RULES P R O T E C T I N G  TH E  C IV I L IA N  
P O P U L A T I O N

1. Introduction
The general principle that the civilian population shall be immune from the 
effects of hostilities does not prevent the adoption of special rules prescribing 
additional protection for persons and objects that particularly need or 
deserve it.

Four such sets of rules must be mentioned here. They relate to:

•  protection of civilian wounded and sick, and civilian medical personnel 
and installations;

•  protection of civil defence personnel and installations;
•  truces and evacuations;
•  safety zones.
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These rules do not substitute for, but supplement the general obligation to 
respect and protect the civilian population, and are therefore practical exam
ples of how that obligation should be fulfilled.65

2. The protection of civilian wounded and sick and civilian 
medical personnel and installations

The principle that the wounded and sick shall be immune from attack is laid 
down in Article 16, paragraph 1, of the Fourth Convention: ‘The wounded 
and sick, as well as the infirm, and expectant mothers, shall be the object of 
particular protection and respect.’ This provision, which applies to the entire 
civilian population of all parties to conflict, is supplemented by Article 10 of 
Protocol I:

All the wounded, sick and shipwrecked, to whichever Party they belong, shall be 
respected and protected.

In all circumstances they shall be treated humanely and shall receive, to the 
fullest extent practicable and with the least possible delay, the medical care and 
attention required by their condition. There shall be no distinction among them 
founded on any grounds other than medical ones.

In non-international armed conflicts, the wounded and sick are protected by 
Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions, which stipulates that:

Persons taking no active part in the hostilities, including ... those placed hors de  
c o m b a t by sickness, wounds, detention, or any other cause, shall in all circum
stances be treated humanely ....

The wounded and sick shall be collected and cared for.

Article 7 of Protocol II supplements these provisions as follows:
All the wounded, sick and shipwrecked, whether or not they have taken part in 

■ the armed conflict, shall be respected and protected.
In all circumstances they shall be treated humanely and shall receive, to the 

fullest extent practicable and with the least possible delay, the medical care and 
attention required by their condition. There shall be no distinction among them 
founded on any grounds other than medical ones.

Civilian hospitals and medical installations are protected in international 
armed conflicts by Article 18 of the Fourth Convention and Article 12 of 
Protocol I. In non-international armed conflicts this protection stems from 
the obligation of all warring parties to collect and care for the wounded and 
sick, for it would obviously be contrary to that obligation, and indeed unlaw
ful, to attack hospitals or other medical installations, whether military or 
civilian, unless they were being used for particularly serious hostile acts. The 
obligation to respect civilian hospitals and medical establishments is 
confirmed by Article 11 of Protocol II, which must be regarded as restating 
the law in force. It reads:

Medical units and transports shall be respected and protected at all times and 
shall not be the object of attack.
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The protection to which medical units and transports are entitled shall not 
cease unless they are used to commit hostile acts, outside their humanitarian 
function. Protection may, however, cease only after a warning has been given 
setting, whenever appropriate, a reasonable time-limit and after such warning has 
remained unheeded.

Article 20 of the Fourth Convention protects the staff of civilian hospitals 
but only regular hospital staff. Under the Geneva Conventions, civilian 
doctors and other medical personnel who are not regularly engaged in the 
running of a hospital are protected only by the general principle of civilian 
immunity from the effects of hostilities, and by Article 16, paragraph 2, of 
the Fourth Convention, which states:

As far as military considerations allow, each Party to the conflict shall facilitate 
the steps taken to search for the killed and wounded, to assist the shipwrecked 
and other persons exposed to grave danger, and to protect them against pillage 
and ill-treatment.

In view of the risks run by civilian medical personnel in their humanitarian 
work during hostilities, these provisions could well seem inadequate. Article 
15 of Protocol I corrected that anomaly.

In non-international armed conflicts the protection of civilian medical per
sonnel follows from Article 3, which stipulates that the wounded and sick 
shall be collected and cared for. Protection is furthermore provided by Article 
9 of Protocol II, which should also be regarded as restating the law in force. 
It reads:

Medical and religious personnel shall be respected and protected and shall be 
granted all available help for the performance of their duties. They shall not be 
compelled to carry out tasks which are not compatible with their humanitarian 
mission.

In the performance of their duties medical personnel may not be required to 
give priority to any person except on medical grounds.

The principle of neutrality of medical care protects civilian medical person
nel in the same way and to the same extent as medical personnel of the armed 
forces.

Lastly, civilian medical transports by land, sea and air are protected by 
Articles 21 and 22 of the Fourth Convention and Articles 21 to 31 of 
Protocol I. In internal conflicts that protection follows indirectly from Article 
3 common to all four Conventions; it is also specifically laid down by Article 
11 of Protocol II.66

The rules protecting civilian wounded and sick and civilian medical per
sonnel and installations are thus closely aligned with those protecting their 
military counterparts.67 They do not mention the ICRC, for the good reason 
that the responsibility for protecting and caring for civilian wounded and 
sick lies with the medical services of the parties to conflict and to a lesser 
extent the National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies, and it is they
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who are covered by the immunities the Geneva Conventions provide for that 
purpose.

As in the case of wounded and sick members of the armed forces, the 
International Committee’s work for civilian wounded and sick and civilian 
medical personnel and installations will therefore be based on its right of 
humanitarian initiative. That work will now be reviewed.

A humanitarian institution such as the ICRC cannot, as a matter of principle, 
make any distinction between military and civilian wounded and sick. All are 
war victims, and must be protected and cared for. The Committee’s work to 
protect civilian wounded and sick will therefore be almost identical with its 
work in aid of wounded and sick members of armed forces, which is 
described above.68

At the start of each new conflict the ICRC has accordingly reminded all 
concerned of the principle that the wounded and sick are inviolable. For 
example, in its appeal of 12 March 1948 on Palestine, of 31 October 1956 
on the events in Hungary, and of 2 November 1956 on the Suez conflict it 
stressed that all wounded and sick, whether military or civilian, must be pro
tected and cared for.69

It has likewise repeatedly called for respect for the emblem, which protects 
civilian hospitals as well as the armed forces’ medical installations.

The ICRC also dealt in identical fashion with complaints of violations of 
the principle that the wounded and sick shall be immune from attack, 
whether such complaints related to military or civilian wounded and sick. 
Such complaints were particularly numerous during the Vietnam War: the 
Democratic Republic of Vietnam repeatedly protested against the destruction 
of. leper colonies, hospitals, clinics, and other civilian medical installations. In 
accordance with its customary practice, the ICRC passed on the North 
Vietnamese protests to the United States government, whose replies it trans
mitted to the authorities in Hanoi. The latter rejected the American proposals 
for an investigation on the spot.70

Furthermore, either party may ask the ICRC to notify the adverse party of 
the marking and location of hospitals and other civilian medical installations, 
so as to increase the effectiveness of their protection.

The Democratic Republic of Vietnam did not take up the ICRC’s offer of 
services for that purpose.71 In the Cyprus conflict, on the other hand, the 
ICRC passed on a list of the hospitals in Nicosia to the Turkish authorities, 
who confirmed that they had issued strict orders to their armed forces not to 
attack those medical facilities;72 similarly, in the Rhodesia/Zimbabwe conflict 
the ICRC gave all parties concerned a full list of hospitals and clinics 
throughout the country.73

In offering to make such notifications the ICRC was acting on its right of 
humanitarian initiative, as the Fourth Convention did not explicitly provide
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for them. In international armed conflicts this matter is now regulated by 
Article 12, paragraph 3, of Protocol I, which invites the warring parties to 
notify each other of the location of their fixed medical units. However, even 
where notification is not given, they are still under the obligation to respect 
and protect medical units.

Although there is no such provision in Protocol II, it is perfectly legitimate 
to notify the location of civilian medical units in non-international armed 
conflicts too. Parties to any conflict are under an obligation to respect 
medical units, and the only purpose of notification is to give these better pro
tection. The ICRC may also be asked to notify the use of civilian medical 
transports, in the same way as military medical transports.74

May the International Committee be requested to protect civilian medical 
installations not only by active diplomacy from Geneva, but also by being 
present on the spot?

This question has arisen on numerous occasions, and in particular at the 
start of the first Arab-Israeli conflict. As the end of the British mandate over 
Palestine on 15 May 1948 drew near, the Arab and Jewish medical personnel 
in government hospitals announced their intention, because of the growing 
insecurity, to leave their duties after the departure of the mandatory power. 
These hospitals were therefore liable to find themselves without staff just 
when war between the Arab and Jewish communities seemed inevitable.

On 5 January 1948 the British government asked the International 
Committee to dispatch doctors and nurses to take over the running of the 
hospitals and prevent the health service from breaking down. The ICRC sent 
out an evaluatory mission to Palestine to take stock of all the resources avail
able, such as hospitals, clinics, laboratories, doctors, nursing staff and 
ambulances.

Obviously, the ICRC did not have the means to ensure the operation of a 
public health service, nor could it act in place of a government administra
tion. Besides, that was not its role. It therefore concentrated on protecting 
hospitals and medical facilities. After obtaining formal assurances from all 
parties to the conflict that they would respect the fundamental humanitarian 
principles, it agreed to assume responsibility for protecting a number of hos
pitals. These it placed under the protection of its emblem and appointed a 
locally resident delegate or nurse to supervise them, who could confirm that 
they were not being used for hostile acts. It refused, however, to take over the 
administration of these hospitals, which was consequently entrusted to the 
respective Arab or Jewish municipalities or medical associations. The Arab 
and Jewish medical staff accepted these arrangements and agreed to carry on. 
In April 1948 the ICRC sent out eight delegates and ten hospital matrons 
who were assigned to the country’s main hospitals. These arrangements con
tinued until armistice agreements were concluded more than a year later.

In this way the ICRC gave the main hospitals in Jerusalem, Bethlehem, 
Jaffa, Ramleh and Nazareth effective protection throughout the war by its 
intercession, its emblem and the active presence of its delegates. These
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hospitals went on working even when fighting was raging around them and 
some of them were virtual enclaves in enemy territory. The ICRC also took 
charge of delivering most of their supplies, although at times they could only 
be reached by crossing enemy lines.

Thus, at the cost of great risks and sacrifices which it recognized and 
accepted, the ICRC managed to keep going a hospital network without 
which thousands of wounded and sick -  Arabs and Jews, soldiers and civil
ians alike -  would have had no assistance whatsoever.75

In the civil war in Cambodia (1970-5), medical teams from the Danish, 
Norwegian, Swedish and Belgian Red Cross Societies posted in the towns of 
Kompong Thom, Kompong Cham and Svay Rieng gave similar protection to 
the hospitals there.

With the consent of the Khmer authorities, these hospitals were declared to 
be ‘neutral zones’. The medical teams were made responsible for seeing that 
the rules governing neutral status were strictly observed and that no weapons 
were taken into the hospital premises, which were duly marked with the red 
cross emblem; the adverse party was notified that the hospitals had been 
given neutral status.

In practice, however, this initiative turned out to have serious disadvan
tages, for the fact that not all hospitals in Cambodia were declared ‘neutral 
zones’ could be taken to imply that those which had not were being used for 
non-medical purposes, and were therefore legitimate military objectives. So 
the ICRC decided to give up these arrangements, which in any case went far 
beyond its responsibilities under the Geneva Conventions.76

As a final but unforgettable example, in the civil war that tore Lebanon 
apart from 1975 to 1990 the ICRC delegation often saw to the protection, 
and in some instances the day-to-day running, of several hospitals in the most 
fiercely contested districts of Beirut, Tripoli, Sidon, Tyre and elsewhere. That 
these hospitals were able to carry on despite the violence and duration of the 
hostilities was largely due to the selfless dedication of ICRC delegates and of 
medical teams seconded to the ICRC by several National Red Cross 
Societies.77

3. The protection of civil defence personnel and installations

The fearsome threat of modern warfare induced governments to set up civil 
defence services to enable the civilian population to survive natural disasters 
and armed conflict.

Although they proved invaluable in the Second World War, especially in 
Great Britain and Germany, the Diplomatic Conference of 1949 gave them 
scant recognition. Thus Article 63, paragraph 2, of the Fourth Convention pro
tects only civil defence services operating in occupied territory, and then only
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against arbitrary action by the occupying power. The Geneva Conventions do 
not grant them any special protection from the dangers of war.

Yet in fire-fighting, rescuing the injured from the debris of collapsed build
ings and giving them first-aid, distributing emergency relief to a civilian popu
lation terrified by bombing, and evacuating endangered civilians when 
fighting draws near, civil defence workers run much the same risks as medical 
personnel, and therefore have a moral right to the same kind of protection.

Several National Societies whose volunteers would be expected to work 
alongside the civil defence services in time of war were alarmed by this lack 
of protection. The International Committee, no less alarmed, consulted 
several commissions of experts on the subject and submitted two reports to 
the Twentieth and Twenty-first International Conferences of the Red Cross, 
recommending that civil defence personnel be given a special status.78 Both 
Conferences recognized the need to strengthen international legal protection 
for civil defence services, and requested the ICRC to continue its work in 
that field.'9

The question was then discussed by the Conferences of Government 
Experts meeting in Geneva in 1971 and 1972, and later by the Diplomatic 
Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of International 
Humanitarian Law. The result was Articles 61 to 67 of Protocol I, confirming 
the obligation to respect and protect civilian civil defence organizations and 
their personnel (Article 62); stating the recognized rights of civil defence 
organizations in occupied territory (Article 63); providing for co-operation 
with civil defence organizations of neutral states and for international co
ordinating organizations (Article 64); specifying the circumstances that may 
lead to a cessation of protection (Article 65); laying down rules on 
identification methods and procedures (Article 66); and regulating the status 
of members of the armed forces assigned to civil defence organizations 
(Article 67).80

To the best of my knowledge, these provisions have not yet led to any 
intervention by the ICRC. Should that prove necessary in future, there are 
several courses of action open to it. It could:

•  draw attention to the law in force;
•  pass on information relating to the identification of civil defence personnel 

and the whereabouts of their fixed installations such as shelters and stores;
•  pass on information on co-operation by civil defence organizations of 

neutral states and on international co-ordinating organizations;
•  transmit complaints of alleged violations of the provisions protecting civil 

defence organizations.

Lastly, and although this is no part of their duties, ICRC delegates and 
medical teams may be requested to help civil defence organizations to rescue 
and evacuate the injured and distribute emergency relief supplies. Un
fortunately, ICRC delegates have more experience of such work than they 
ever wanted.



7 4 4 The IC RC  and the Protection o f  War Victims

4 . Truces and evacuations

Because of more advanced weaponry and more street fighting there are now 
many more civilian casualties than in previous wars. All too often civilian 
wounded cannot be rescued because they are lying between the firing lines or 
in combat zones. The plight of women, children and the elderly taking cover 
wherever they can is just as desperate.

Help must be given to them. Provision for it is made by Article 16, para
graph 2, of the Fourth Convention:

As far as military considerations allow, each Party to the conflict shall facilitate 
the steps taken to search for the killed and wounded, to assist the shipwrecked 
and other persons exposed to grave danger, and to protect them against pillage 
and ill-treatment.

Although this is a less specific and less forceful version of the corresponding 
provisions in the First and Second Conventions, it states just as clearly the 
principle that civilian wounded and sick and all other civilians exposed to 
grave danger must be protected and rescued, and that the belligerents must 
facilitate the efforts of their rescuers.

In addition, Article 10 of Protocol I stipulates that all the wounded and 
sick shall in all circumstances ‘be treated humanely and shall receive, to the 
fullest extent practicable and with the least possible delay, the medical care 
and attention required by their condition’. With regard to non-international 
armed conflicts, Article 3 of the Conventions states that ‘Persons taking no 
active part in the hostilities ... shall in all circumstances be treated humanely’, 
and that ‘The wounded and sick shall be collected and cared for’. Article 8 of 
Protocol II furthermore provides that:

Whenever circumstances permit, and particularly after an engagement, all possible 
. measures shall be taken, w ithout delay, to search for and collect the wounded, 
sick and shipwrecked, to protect them against pillage and ill-treatment, to ensure 
their adequate care ....

In practice it is just as difficult to apply these provisions as it is to rescue 
wounded and sick soldiers on the field of battle.

The enemy lines may be on the other side of the street, behind a few shat
tered walls. The local inhabitants have gone to ground in whatever shelter 
they can find in cellars and ruined buildings. Water supplies are cut off, food 
and medical supplies are almost exhausted, the wounded are not looked 
after, and the pounding of artillery and the staccato of machine-gun fire make 
it impossible to venture out. This can go on for days, weeks or months.

Without a truce or suspension of hostilities it will be virtually impossible to 
collect the wounded and evacuate civilians stranded in the combat zone. But 
there can be no truce unless the belligerents agree to it, and they are not likely 
to agree unless they have the help of a neutral intermediary. In such circum
stances the ICRC, with its specific mandate to protect and assist war victims, 
will often be the intermediary best qualified to help. Since the ICRC is not
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explicitly mentioned in the above provisions, it will once again use its right of 
humanitarian initiative to offer its services to the warring parties.

As in the case of wounded and sick military personnel, the ICRC will try to 
facilitate agreement on a suspension of hostilities. Delegates may also assist in 
marking out the cease-fire area, and may be asked to supervise evacuations so 
that neither adversary can exploit them to its own military advantage.81

The ICRC has considerable experience in this field. As a humanitarian 
institution it cannot make any distinction between civilian and military 
victims of hostilities, and most ICRC-assisted evacuations have therefore been 
concerned with both civilian and military wounded and sick in the course of, 
for instance:
•  the numerous operations during the Palestine conflict (1948);
•  the Bizerta affair (1961);
•  the ICRC intervention in the Dominican Republic (1965);
•  the events in Kisangani (1967);
•  the civil war in Jordan (1970);
•  the civil war in Nicaragua (1978-9);
•  the civil war in Chad (1979-80).
These operations have already been described above,82 so there is no need to 
dwell on them again here.

The evacuation of civilians from a besieged position raises legal problems of 
its own and must therefore be considered separately.83

It has always been accepted that a commander besieging a fortified position 
is under no obligation to allow the wounded and sick, and the women, 
children and old people to leave it.84 There have indeed been cases in which 
the besieger has taken pity on non-combatants and allowed them to leave and 
cross his lines, but in many more cases this measure of clemency was refused. 
All too often, civilians trying to flee a besieged place have been forced back 
into it.85

Belligerents invoked military necessity to justify this harsh treatment, for 
the more mouths the beleaguered garrison had to feed, the sooner it would 
consume its stocks of food and water and have to lay down its arms. But it 
was nonetheless extremely cruel to the civilians there, obliging them to share 
the fate of the garrison and suffer all the privations, hunger, deficiency dis
eases and bombardment, not to mention the hazards of the final assault. 
Non-combatants often fared worse than the defenders, whose commander 
tended to keep what food there was for his soldiers. Civilians got no more 
than crumbs.

Although cruel, this custom has existed from time immemorial and bel
ligerents have not been prepared to give it up. The Diplomatic Conference of 
1949 did not feel able to abolish it, and therefore adopted what was little 
more than a recommendation. Article 17 of the Fourth Convention thus 
reads:
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The Parties to the conflict shall endeavour to conclude local agreements for the 
removal from besieged or encircled areas, of wounded, sick, infirm, and aged 
persons, children and maternity cases ... ,86

In plain terms, this provision requires the officers commanding either side 
to examine in good faith any proposals to evacuate the wounded, sick, infirm 
and aged, children and maternity cases, and to make such proposals them
selves if they see fit. It does not oblige them to allow any such evacuation if 
they believe that they have good reason to object to it.

In non-international armed conflicts, Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions 
requires that ‘Persons taking no active part in the hostilities ... shall in all cir
cumstances be treated humanely’. This general principle may be used to 
propose the evacuation of wounded and the civilian population from a 
besieged area, the belligerents being under no obligation to agree to the pro
posal if they believe that they have good reason not to. There is, then, no 
great difference on this point between the rules for international and for non
international armed conflicts.

These provisions do not mention the International Committee. However, 
there can be no cease-fire and no evacuation of non-combatants from a 
besieged area unless the belligerents agree. In many cases it will be difficult to 
reach agreement without the help of a neutral intermediary, and the ICRC is 
often the intermediary best qualified to bring about such an agreement.

So in this case, too, the International Committee will have to base its act
ivities on its right of humanitarian initiative.

Even so, it is ill-equipped to overcome the security and logistic difficulties 
of evacuating the wounded and the civilian population from a besieged area. 
Moreover, the commander of the besieging forces is unlikely to authorize acts 
of clemency before forcing his enemy to capitulate. It is therefore not surpris
ing that the ICRC has limited practical experience in this respect. 
Nevertheless, a few examples may be given.

During the Palestine conflict (1948) the ICRC delegation was requested on 
several occasions to evacuate non-combatants who were trapped in a 
besieged area. Its most remarkable operation was unquestionably the evacua
tion of the civilian population from the Jewish quarter of the Old City of 
Jerusalem.

The Jewish quarter, at the foot of the Wailing Wall in the heart of the Old 
City, was besieged on all sides by the Arab Legion, who could take cover 
behind the ramparts built by Soliman the Magnificent but were themselves 
besieged on three sides by the Jewish troops holding the New City.

Towards the end of May it became clear that the resistance of the Jewish 
quarter was wearing thin. The ICRC delegation again opened negotiations 
for the evacuation of non-combatants, but agreement was reached only in 
the last extremity. The defenders of the Jewish quarter surrendered on 
28 May. The next day, about 2000 women, children and elderly people and 
140 wounded were handed over to the ICRC, which evacuated them to the
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New City held by the Israeli forces. The combatants were transferred to a 
prisoner-of-war camp and treated as prisoners of war.87

Similarly, the day after the attack on Jaffa the ICRC delegation asked the 
Israeli authorities to allow the Arab civilian population to be evacuated, with 
the result that more than 30,000 people were permitted to cross the Jewish 
lines, over a distance of about 10 kilometres, and go into the Arab zone 
where they wished to take shelter.88

The ICRC delegation subsequently carried out the evacuation on 18 June 
1948 of about 1100 Arab women, children and elderly from the Israeli- 
controlled area and transported them to Arab-controlled Tulkarem.89

The largest number of requests for the ICRC to arrange for the evacuation 
of besieged civilians came during the civil war in Lebanon (1975-90). Since 
each little town and village in this patchwork of different communities had 
been turned into a miniature stronghold and heavy weapons were lacking, 
siege warfare, which had been little used in modern war, returned to favour.

In such circumstances, the trapped civilian population and the wounded 
inevitably suffer most. The ICRC therefore did all it could to evacuate them 
from the most threatened areas. From 1975 onwards its delegates organized 
many such operations in aid of non-combatants from all communities.

The most remarkable was without doubt the evacuation of displaced 
persons from Deir-el-Kamar. There were many Christian villages in the 
Chouf mountains, a mainly Druze region of Lebanon. During the fighting of 
September 1983 their inhabitants fled to Deir-el-Kamar, and by the time the 
Druzes tightened their grip on the little town it had more refugees than local 
inhabitants. Living conditions there were terrible owing to the lack of food, 
blankets, housing, medicines and medical care. The ICRC took in several 
convoys of relief supplies, but the only real way to improve the situation was 
to evacuate much of the population.

After obtaining the consent of all parties, the ICRC organized a series of 
five convoys between 1 and 8 November 1983 and evacuated 990 children 
and elderly and several dozen wounded and sick to Beirut. Another 5130 
people were evacuated to Beirut and Sidon in further operations between 15 
and 22 December 1983. For these operations the ICRC delegation, ably 
backed by the Lebanese Red Cross, not only negotiated with all parties con
cerned but also provided relief supplies and transport vehicles; considerable 
logistic problems had to be overcome in exceptionally difficult conditions.90

These few examples show the various tasks the ICRC may be required to 
undertake in order to evacuate the civilian population from a besieged area.

First of all, it may lend its good offices to bring about an agreement 
between the belligerents. It may do so at the request of either party, or may 
itself take the initiative of submitting any proposals it believes may help civil
ian war victims.

The ICRC may also be required to be present as a neutral intermediary at 
the place appointed for the evacuation, for any orderly evacuation presup
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poses a suspension of hostilities. Experience has shown that it is often neces
sary for neutral observers to be present, since the parties may not otherwise 
trust each other sufficiently to abide by the pledges they have given.

Article 44, paragraph 3, of the First Geneva Convention entitles the ICRC 
to use its emblem to indicate the truce and mark out the area set aside for the 
evacuation. ICRC delegates may furthermore be required to supervise parts 
of the operation, for example to check the identity of the evacuees, any items 
transported and the condition of the vehicles used, it being understood that 
the ICRC can take no responsibility for the parties’ commitments to each 
other and that the success of any such operation ultimately depends on their 
good faith.

Finally, and although this certainly goes beyond its role as a neutral inter
mediary, the ICRC has often had to deal with some or all of the logistic 
aspects of the operation.

5. Safety zones

From time immemorial efforts have been made to circumscribe the horrors of 
war by barring acts of violence from certain places. The Greek city-states rec
ognized the great Pan-Hellenic sanctuaries as sacred and inviolable (« repot 
K a t  aauXoi»). No act of violence might be committed there; they were places 
of refuge for the civilian population, fugitives and defeated armies.91

In medieval Europe the Church had always insisted on the right of asylum 
in monasteries, churches and chapels, where the local population could find 
temporary refuge and whence no one could be removed by force.92 Similar 
rules, usually of religious inspiration, are recorded in most civilizations.

The institution of sanctuary disappeared from the modern law of war as 
shaped by the conflicts of the seventeenth and eighteenth centuries. There is 
no trace of it in the draft convention prepared by the Brussels Conference of 
1874 or in the Hague Regulations of 1899 and 1907.

This is not surprising: since the general principle of non-combatant immu
nity from the effects of hostilities prohibited any attack on the civilian popu
lation or civilian objects, there was no longer any need for particular places 
to have special immunity. All undefended localities had to be spared from 
attack; places of refuge were therefore considered unnecessary.

Interest in such places was revived, however, as a result of the First World 
War. Not only had the very idea of a non-defended locality been undermined; 
above all, air warfare had proved to be a grave danger for non-combatants in 
general, both at the front and well behind the lines.

Between the two world wars, several draft conventions for the establish
ment of hospital or safety zones were prepared under the auspices of private 
associations or the International Committee. In general they proposed fairly 
permanent places of refuge, preferably far from the front, in which certain 
categories of non-combatants could find shelter. These places were to be
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strictly supervised and guaranteed special protection by agreements between 
the belligerents.

However, these drafts did not lead to the conclusion of hard-and-fast 
conventions.93

The ICRC’s various approaches to the belligerents during the Second 
World War, calling for the establishment of safety zones, likewise had no 
effect.94 Many observers would have concluded that such proposals were 
bound to fail and should be abandoned, but for three noteworthy precedents.

The seige o f  M adrid 1936

It will be remembered that during the siege of Madrid in 1936 the ICRC took 
up a proposal first made by General Franco that an area of Madrid be recog
nized as a neutral zone not to be used for military purposes, and that as many 
as possible of the non-combatant civilian population should be assembled 
there. The Burgos (Nationalist) authorities agreed that the area contained 
between Calle de Zurbano and the New Ministries to the west, Paseo de 
Ronda to the north, the part of Calle de Velasquez between Goya and Ronda 
to the east, and Goya and Genova streets to the south be declared neutral. 
The Valencia (Republican) government rejected this proposal, arguing that to 
group the civilian population together in a particular part of Madrid might 
strengthen the belief that the rest of the capital could be regarded as a war 
zone; it held that the whole population of Madrid should be considered as 
non-combatant and should therefore be spared. Although no agreement was 
reached between the warring parties, the Nationalist government confirmed 
that it would respect the immunity of the proposed neutral zone, and did 
indeed refrain from attacking it.95

N eutral zone in Shanghai 1937

After breaking through the Chinese front in October 1937 the Japanese 
armies converged on Shanghai in a pincer movement from the north and 
south, driving before them a flood of refugees. The district of Chapei, to the 
north of the foreign concessions and already the scene of fierce fighting in 
1932, was again laid waste. At this point a French missionary, Father 

Jacquinot de Besange, took the initiative of proposing that a neutralized zone 
be established in the old district of Nantao, adjoining the French concession, 
to offer refuge to the civilian population. His representations to the belliger
ents were successful and they signed matching declarations, the Chinese 
forces undertaking to evacuate the neutral area and the Japanese authorities 
undertaking not to attack it. A supervisory committee composed of seven 
neutral members was formed to control, administer and police the neutral 
zone. These arrangements came into force on 9 September 1937. Although 
fighting raged in the neighbouring districts, the neutralized zone was strictly 
respected. On 15 November, completely surrounded, it came under the 
control of the Japanese military authorities. The supervisory committee con
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tinued, however, to administer and police it until the situation in the 
Shanghai region returned to normal, and went on with its relief operations in 
aid of destitute refugees. Thanks to Father Jacquinot, over a quarter of a 
million people were shielded from the fierce fighting that devastated the other 
districts of Shanghai.96

Safety zones in Palestine 1948

Safety zones controlled by the ICRC and placed under its responsibility were 
established for the first time during the conflict in Palestine.

From the moment the United Nations adopted the plan for the partition of 
Palestine, it was clear that fighting would break out when the mandatory 
power withdrew on 15 May 1948 as announced. The area most coveted -  
and most seriously threatened -  was obviously Jerusalem, with its Arab and 
Jewish population of 150,000.

On 24 March the ICRC delegate, who had been in Palestine for several 
weeks, proposed that safety zones be established in which the civilian popula
tion could find refuge in case of need.

Shortly before the negotiations were finalized, another much more ambi
tious proposal was made that the whole of Jerusalem should be declared 
neutral and considered as a safety zone placed under the protection of the red 
cross emblem.

The idea was that the Arab and Jewish authorities would continue to be 
responsible for their respective zones and for seeing that it was totally demili
tarized. All combatants were to leave the city. The ICRC delegation was to 
ensure ‘to the greatest possible degree’ that these stipulations were res
pected.97

Until the very last minute there was still hope that this plan would succeed 
and that the battle for Jerusalem would be avoided, but the extremists on 
both sides dispelled any such illusions by launching their attack without 
waiting for the British authorities to leave. The ICRC delegation could only 
fall back on its more modest plan of establishing smaller safety zones, to 
which all the belligerents had already agreed in principle.

On 13 May 1948 the ICRC delegation announced that three safety zones 
had been established:

•  Zone I, buildings and grounds of the King David Hotel, the YMCA 
(Young M en’s Christian Association) building and the Terra Santa 
Convent;

•  Zone II, buildings and grounds of Government House (the headquarters of 
the British mandate administration), the Arab College and the Jewish 
Agricultural School;

•  Zone III, buildings and grounds of the Italian School and the Italian 
Hospital.

It was agreed that the neutralized buildings and grounds would be indi
cated and their limits clearly shown by means of the red cross emblem; that
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only women, children and the aged, without distinction of race, religion or 
nationality, would be admitted to the safety zones; and that they would be 
given only temporary asylum, while fighting was actually taking place. The 
ICRC was to be responsible for the general supervision of the safety zones.98 
The Arab and Jewish authorities agreed to these arrangements.99

In fact, Zone III never really came into existence, as it was occupied by 
Israeli forces from 15 May on. There were no refugees there. The absence of 
any ICRC delegate at the time probably explains this fait accompli, but the 
responsibility of those who took over the safety zone remains undiminished. 
The ICRC flag was lowered and that was the end of Zone III.

Zone I, where the ICRC delegation had its office, was respected until the 
first truce came into force on 11 June 1948, when the United Nations 
Mediator requested the use of the King David Hotel for his staff. With 
the consent of the Arab and Israeli authorities the delegation handed over 
the premises to him, but fighting began again on 8 July. That same day the 
United Nations staff left the King David Hotel, which was immediately occu
pied by Israeli forces and thus became a military objective. Realizing that the 
other buildings no longer gave sufficient protection, the ICRC could only 
announce that Zone I would cease to exist on 22 July, after the last refugees 
there had been evacuated and the buildings restored to their proper owners.

The neutrality of Zone II was generally respected in spite of a serious inci
dent in August 1948. In October, realizing that there was no longer any need 
for this zone, the ICRC ended it and, with the agreement of the parties to the 
conflict, handed over Government House to the United Nations Truce 
Supervision Organization (UNTSO), which still occupies it.100

Thus, in spite of several incidents such as are inevitable in time of war, 
Zones I and II were respected throughout the battle for Jerusalem, largely 
because the ICRC kept one or more delegates, assisted by dedicated nurses, 
permanently in each. Their effective supervision of the zones gave the belliger
ents a firm guarantee that they were being used only for their proper purpose.

Thanks to these arrangements, dozens of civilians were able to take tempo
rary refuge there from the fighting.101 Moreover, the existence of the safety 
zones made the delegation’s other activities, especially movements of persons 
and relief supplies, much easier.102

Thus experience in Madrid, Shanghai and Jerusalem showed that safety 
zones which the belligerents undertook to respect and where non-combatants 
could find shelter from the effects of hostilities were a practical possibility 
which it would have been irresponsible to neglect when preparing to revise 
the humanitarian conventions.

These achievements, however, were not in line with the ICRC’s proposals, 
which were based on the conclusions of the Conferences of Experts it had 
consulted103 and recommended relatively permanent safety zones far from the 
front, whereas in practice temporary safety zones had been established at the 
scene of the fighting.
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It would have been preferable to provide for both concepts in an article 
couched in sufficiently general terms to cover all possibilities, but it was 
found more convenient to continue with two separate provisions. The result 
was Articles 14 and 15 of the Fourth Convention:

ARTICLE 14
In time of peace, the High Contracting Parties and, after the outbreak of 
hostilities, the Parties thereto, may establish in their own territory and, if the need 
arises, in occupied areas, hospital and safety zones and localities so organized as 
to protect from the effects of war, wounded, sick and aged persons, children 
under fifteen, expectant mothers and mothers of children under seven.

Upon the outbreak and during the course of hostilities, the Parties concerned 
may conclude agreements on mutual recognition of the zones and localities they 
have created. They may for this purpose implement the provisions of the Draft 
Agreement annexed to the present Convention, with such amendments as they 
may consider necessary.

The Protecting Powers and the International Committee of the Red Cross are 
invited to lend their good offices in order to facilitate the institution and 
recognition of these hospital and safety zones and localities.

ARTICLE 15
Any Party to the conflict may, either direct or through a neutral state or some 
humanitarian organization, propose to the adverse Party to establish, in the 
regions where fighting is taking place, neutralized zones intended to shelter from 
the effects of war the following persons, w ithout distinction :
(a) wounded and sick com batants or non-combatants;
(b) civilian persons who take no part in hostilities, and who, while they reside in 

the zones, perform no w ork of a military character.
When the parties concerned have agreed upon the geographical position, 

adm inistration, food supply and supervision of the proposed neutralized zone, a 
written agreement shall be concluded and signed by the representatives of the 
Parties to the conflict. The agreement shall fix the beginning and the duration of 
the neutralization of the zone.104

Although the Conventions do not give an official definition, it may be 
useful to specify the usual terminology, as follows:

•  Hospital zones and localities are reserved for military and civilian 
wounded and sick, and for the medical and administrative staff of such 
zones.

•  Safety zones and localities may be established outside the combat zone and 
are reserved solely for the infirm, old people, children under fifteen, expec
tant mothers and mothers of children aged under seven.

•  Hospital and safety zones and localities are a combination of hospital 
zones and localities and safety zones and localities.

•  Neutralized zones are established in the actual combat zone to protect 
both combatant and non-combatant wounded and sick, as well as civilians
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who are not taking part in the hostilities or engaging in an activity of a 
military character during their stay in such zones, from nearby military 
operations.

•  Place o f  refuge is a term commonly used to denote any piece of territory so 
laid out as to afford shelter to certain categories of persons, and recog
nized as such. It may therefore cover hospital zones and localities, safety 
zones and neutralized zones.105 Since the time this definition was formu
lated, the term ‘safety zone’ has come to be used in the same general sense.

Article 14 of the Fourth Convention is supplemented by a draft agreement 
on hospital and safety zones and localities106 on the lines of Article 23 and 
Annex I of the First Convention (described above in relation to the protection 
of wounded and sick members of armed forces).107 The only major differ
ence relates to marking: whereas provision is made for hospital zones and 
localities reserved solely for military and civilian wounded or sick to be indi
cated by the red cross or red crescent emblem on a white ground,108 it is rec
ommended that hospital and safety zones be marked by oblique red bands on 
a white ground, placed on the buildings and outer precincts.109

Commentators have devoted much space to the differences -  which are 
purely theoretical and have no practical effect whatever -  between hospital 
zones and localities, safety zones and localities, and neutralized zones. It 
would perhaps be more useful to point out the characteristics common to all 
the various places of refuge mentioned in the First and Fourth Conventions.

The arrangements prescribed are all temporary. They may be of longer or 
shorter duration, depending upon the wishes of the parties to the conflict, 
but they have no effect after the end of active hostilities. The present status of 
Government House in Jerusalem does not invalidate this conclusion, since 
that status was not conferred by the arrangements for the establishment of 
neutralized zones, but because all the belligerents agreed to hand over the 
building to the United Nations once it ceased to form part of a neutralized 
zone.

The said arrangements always relate to zones of limited area, perhaps a 
large easily recognizable building or group of buildings, or a locality or group 
of localities, but never more than a small part of the territory belonging to or 
occupied by the belligerents, for safety zones may not contain any important 
military objective.

The purpose of these arrangements is to give additional legal protection to 
persons who are particularly vulnerable or particularly deserving of it, 
namely military and civilian wounded and sick, the medical and administra
tive personnel of the zones, and civilians taking no direct or indirect part in 
military operations or in the production of war material.

The arrangements are always contractual ones: a zone established in 
accordance with the Conventions does not qualify for the special protection 
they prescribe unless it is recognized by the adverse party. It is the parties’ 
mutual agreement that gives a zone its special status as a safety zone and 
confers the resultant legal protection upon it.
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This special status entails three obligations: that of making no military use 
of the area or any installations therein; that of refraining from any hostile act 
against the area; and that of taking all reasonable care not to endanger the 
area or anyone in it when attacking nearby objectives.

Belligerents cannot of course be expected to refrain from attacking military 
objectives in the immediate vicinity of a safety zone merely because in spite of 
all their precautions, the attack might indirectly endanger persons who have 
taken refuge there. A safety zone should therefore never be established or 
maintained next to an important military objective, as the fate of Zone I in 
Jerusalem goes to show.

Since hospital and safety zones and neutralized zones derive their status as 
safety zones, and their consequent entitlement to special protection, from an 
agreement between parties to the conflict, it may well be asked what purpose 
is served by Articles 14 and 15 of the Fourth Convention and Article 23 of 
the First Convention. But no one at the 1949 Conference suggested abolish
ing them, for the good reason that they do confer a presumption of legality 
on any proposal based on their provisions. A belligerent that feels it has 
sufficient justification to reject such a proposal is under no obligation to 
accept it, but must at least examine it in good faith and is responsible for the 
consequences of its refusal.

Arrangements for the establishment and recognition of safety zones do not 
affect the legal status of the areas or a belligerent’s rights of sovereignty over 
them, because the status of safety zones is temporary and solely for humani
tarian purposes. There had been so many encroachments on China since the 
Opium War that it was felt necessary to specify this in the agreements on the 
safety zone in Shanghai.110 It was not done in the other cases because 
the point was self-evident.

Lastly, the establishment of safety zones enjoying special protection in no 
way weakens the protection conferred by international law on non-combat
ants in general. Sets of rules providing special protection do not invalidate the 
general principle that non-combatants shall be immune from attack. The 
establishment of safety zones is no excuse for indiscriminate destruction and 
attacks on the civilian population outside those zones. The Sixteenth 
International Conference of the Red Cross unequivocally reaffirmed this prin
ciple,111 which underlies all rules relating to safety zones and has lost none of 
its validity.

Strictly speaking, Articles 14 and 15 of the Fourth Convention apply ipso jure 
only to international armed conflicts; but they must be considered as special 
rules implementing the general principle of non-combatant immunity from 
attack. This principle applies in all armed conflicts, international or otherwise.

Moreover, Article 3 common to all four 1949 Geneva Conventions stipu
lates that persons taking no active part in hostilities must in all circumstances
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be treated humanely, and that parties to a conflict should further endeavour 
to bring into force, by means of special agreements, all or part of the other 
provisions of those Conventions. Since belligerents in a non-international 
armed conflict are thus invited to agree to establish safety zones and apply 
other provisions of the Conventions, there is no fundamental difference on 
this point between the systems of protection applicable in international and 
non-international armed conflicts.

To what extent can the International Committee promote the establishment 
and recognition of safety zones?

Clearly, the ICRC can be asked to pass on all proposals for the institution 
of safety zones, since Articles 14 and 15 of the Fourth Convention expressly 
invite it to do so. Equally clearly, it can take the initiative and make its own 
proposals. Its power to do so is inherent in the good offices referred to in 
Article 14, paragraph 3, of the Fourth Convention and, more generally 
speaking, in the ICRC’s universally recognized right of humanitarian 
initiative.

Besides, the establishment and recognition of safety zones require some 
form of inspection to ensure that the undertakings given are being honoured, 
for no belligerent will pledge to respect safety zones unless it is sure that the 
enemy will not be able to use them as a cover for hostile acts.

Annex I of the First and Fourth Conventions has consequently provided for 
inspection by special commissions whose members must be given free access 
to the various zones at all times and may even reside there permanently.112

Where no such commissions have been appointed, the belligerents are free 
to ask the Protecting Powers or the International Committee to carry out the 
inspection. The ICRC is also free to offer its services for that purpose, on the 
understanding that it cannot use force to put an end to any breaches of 
covenant it may find and can only ascertain the facts and state whether or not 
the undertakings given have been fulfilled.

These conclusions are confirmed by the practice of the ICRC, which is 
described below.

Alarmed by the escalation of air attacks on the Democratic Republic of 
Vietnam, the ICRC, in its letter of 8 July 1966, proposed the creation of 
safety zones or neutralized zones to shelter the most vulnerable members 
of the population from the effects of hostilities.

Drawing attention to the First and Fourth Conventions and Resolution 
XXVIII of the Twentieth International Conference of the Red Cross (Vienna, 
1965), but expressing no opinion on attacks on other objectives, the ICRC 
offered its services to help in setting up such zones.

The North Vietnamese authorities, which were demanding an end to the 
bombing, did not deem it necessary to reply to the ICRC’s proposal.113
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The ICRC reiterated its proposals once more on 8 May 1972, but again to 
no avail.114

In the spring of 1971 an extremely brutal civil war broke out in East 
Pakistan between the Pakistan army and the Bangladesh liberation move
ments. In December 1971 the Indian army intervened on the side of the insur
gents. The result was the break-up of Pakistan and the emergence of the new 
state of Bangladesh. What began as an internal conflict became another war 
between India and Pakistan, and the confusion was compounded by the pres
ence on both sides of paramilitary and irregular forces.

The two ICRC delegates posted in Dacca were particularly alarmed 
because there was every indication that the Pakistan army would entrench 
itself in Dacca, on which the Indian forces were converging, that there would 
be fierce fighting in that densely populated city, and that a terrible revenge 
would be taken for the atrocities of the past few months.

The ICRC delegates therefore proposed that there should be two neutral
ized zones, the Holy Family Hospital and the Hotel Intercontinental. The 
Indian and Bangladesh authorities undertook to respect these zones, and after 
obtaining the local consent of the Pakistan High Command the ICRC delega
tion took charge of them on 9 December 1971.

With the efficient support of the League of Red Cross Societies, a Swiss 
Red Cross team and a number of foreign correspondents, the ICRC delegates 
established strict control over the neutralized zones. The Pakistani forces evac
uated two positions with the approval of their superiors, the buildings were 
searched from top to bottom, all weapons were impounded and a strict 
watch was kept on comings and goings.

The delegation rescinded the neutral status of the zones on 19 December 
1971, three days after the end of hostilities; the buildings and people in 
them thereafter came under the protection and supervision of the Indian 
army.

More than a thousand wounded and civilians, many of them former senior 
Pakistani government officials in terror of their lives, found temporary refuge 
in those two safety zones,115 which were strictly respected when Dacca was 
captured.

Soon after the coup d ’état of 15 July 1974 in Nicosia which toppled 
President Makarios, Turkish forces landed in Cyprus and fierce fighting 
ensued in the north of the island. With the cease-fire of 22 July negotiations 
began in Geneva, but hostilities suddenly resumed on 14 August.

The ICRC delegation thereupon took the initiative of setting up three 
neutral zones in Nicosia, consisting of the building and grounds of the Hilton 
Hotel, the Hotel Cleopatra and a nearby clinic. On that same day the ICRC 
received assurances from the belligerents that they would respect the neutral 
zones and that the civilian population could take refuge there. Special 
arrangements were also made to mark and protect hospitals. The ICRC took
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charge of the neutral zones, which were strictly respected. About 2000 people 
found shelter there. '16

In the spring of 1975 the days of the Khmer Republic were numbered. As 
the Khmer Rouge closed in on the capital, which was practically cut off from 
the rest of the world, the whole structure of government was disintegrating. 
On 1 April the President of the Republic, Marshal Lon Nol, fled; on 12 April 
the United States evacuated its embassy; on 14 April the airport fell into 
insurgent hands, and on 16 April the debacle was complete.

Well before the final rout, the ICRC delegates had offered to turn the Hotel 
Phnom (formerly the Royal Hotel) buildings, where they had set up their 
emergency base, into a hospital and safety zone for wounded and civilians. It 
was not until 16 April at noon, however, that the Republican authorities 
finally gave their consent. At 2 p.m. the neutralized zone was opened, and by 
nightfall it had taken in more than 2000 Cambodian and foreign refugees. 
Meanwhile the ICRC in Geneva was moving heaven and earth to obtain the 
consent of the Khmer Rouge as well, but in vain.

What came next is well known. When the victorious Khmer Rouge forces 
entered Phnom Penh on 17 April they ordered the immediate evacuation of 
the entire population, including the sick, the aged, maternity cases and war 
casualties. No exception was made.

Obviously it did not suit the new rulers to have a neutralized zone in which 
more than 2000 people had taken refuge. At 5.30 p.m. the Khmer Rouge 
forces ordered the neutralized zone to be evacuated at once. The foreigners, 
including the ICRC delegates, had to seek asylum in the French embassy; they 
were evacuated to Thailand a fortnight later. The Cambodian nationals fell 
into the hands of the Khmer Rouge.117 Their fate was sealed.

When the Somoza regime collapsed on 17 July 1979, the President of the 
Nicaraguan Red Cross appealed for churches, Latin American embassies, 
hospitals and reception centres for displaced persons to be declared neutral 
zones under the protection of the Nicaraguan Red Cross and the 
International Red Cross; they were to be respected by all armed persons, who 
were not to enter them without laying down their weapons. Hoping to 
prevent a final bloodletting, the ICRC delegate agreed to endorse this appeal.

On 18 and 19 July 1979 thousands of people, including many National 
Guard officers and soldiers, took refuge in churches, hospitals and 
Nicaraguan Red Cross buildings in Managua and the provinces. Another 
1500 fugitives were stranded at the airport which, being of strategic import
ance, could not be declared a neutralized zone. But near the airport there 
were huge empty warehouses forming part of the zona franca -  the free port. 
It was agreed to turn these buildings into a neutralized zone controlled by the 
Nicaraguan Red Cross and the ICRC, and to transfer there the fugitives at 
the airport and in other makeshift shelters. Thousands of people were rescued 
and protected by this means in the final throes of the expiring regime.
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On 23 July, however, the new authorities decided to arrest all the men in 
the zona franca and other places of refuge. The Nicaraguan Red Cross and 
the ICRC were allowed to take the women and children back to their homes, 
but the men were thrown into prison, where the ICRC did its best to give 
them as much help as it had previously given the enemies of the old regime. 
Most of these men were eventually sentenced to long terms of imprisonment, 
and they accused the Nicaraguan Red Cross and the ICRC of handing them 
over to the Sandinista authorities after enjoining them to lay down their 
arms.118 This painful situation was not resolved until February 1990, when 
the prisoners were given an amnesty.119

On 21 March 1980, civil war again broke out in the capital of Chad, 
N ’Djamena. Street fighting caused heavy civilian and military casualties.

Deeply concerned, the ICRC appealed to both sides to settle their differ
ences at the earliest possible moment. It called for the Central Hospital, 
where most of the civilian and military wounded had been taken, and the 
surrounding buildings to be declared a neutralized zone immune from attack, 
whose perimeter would be marked by flags; the ICRC itself would ensure 
that no military installations or armed men were allowed in it. The ICRC 
also called for a 48-hour cease-fire to allow its delegates to evacuate civilians 
trapped in the combat zone.

The two parties agreed and the hospital was declared neutral the next day, 
but the truce was not respected.

In June 1980 the situation deteriorated still further and the ICRC was 
obliged to withdraw its medical teams from the N ’Djamena hospital to 
Kousseri on the Cameroon side of the Chari River.120

As soon as the Falkland Islands conflict (April-June 1982) began, the ICRC 
sought to ensure the protection of the civilian population and offered its ser
vices to help in setting up neutral or safety zones, but the naval blockade and 
the lack of means of transport prevented the ICRC delegates from reaching 
the capital of the archipelago (Port Stanley/Puerto Argentino) until 10 and 
11 June. They saw at once that most of the houses in the town offered no 
protection against firearms, being built of wood, and that evacuation was 
impossible. The only stone building easily recognizable from all sides was the 
Anglican cathedral.

On the basis of Article 15 of the Fourth Convention the ICRC proposed 
that the cathedral and the surrounding buildings should be declared a neutral 
zone where the wounded and sick and the civilian population could take 
refuge. The Argentine and United Kingdom governments at once agreed, but 
a cease-fire soon after made the proposed arrangements unnecessary.121

The fierce fighting of November 1983 in Tripoli (Lebanon) took a very heavy 
toll among the civilian population. On 5 November the ICRC delegation 
established and took charge of a neutral zone comprising the Islamic
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Hospital, whose capacity it doubled by installing additional equipment, and 
the adjoining Franco-Lebanese School, which was converted into a post
operative centre.

These arrangements enabled the hospital to carry on and to attend to the 
casualties caused by the violent clashes between rival factions.122

Numerous conclusions can be drawn from the above examples.
Whereas the conferences of experts that were consulted during the inter

war period recommended fairly permanent safety zones far from the field of 
battle, in practice safety zones were always temporary and situated in the 
combat area itself. In all recorded instances, they were based on exceptional 
arrangements designed to cope with the emergency of fierce fighting in an 
urban locality.

They were non-permanent because of the purpose of safety zones, which 
was to protect non-combatants from the violence of warfare, or in other 
words to give them purely temporary protection from what was expected to 
be a passing danger. There was never any question of giving lasting protec
tion against the consequences of victory or defeat to people taking refuge in 
these areas, or of removing them from the jurisdiction of the warring party 
that had authority over the area. The fate of the men who took refuge in the 
zona franca in Managua had shown that this had to be clearly understood, 
and that care had to be taken not to raise hopes that could only be bitterly 
disappointed. In this context the term ‘extraterritoriality’, which crops up as 
readily as weeds in texts about safety zones, is incorrect and should be given 
short shrift.

Although Articles 14 and 15 of the Fourth Convention provide for the bel
ligerents to take the initiative in proposing to establish safety zones, in prac
tice the decisive step has always been taken by a third party which, except in 
the case of the Shanghai zone and the Nicaraguan zones, has always been the 
International Committee.

However, even though the initiative of a third party may be decisive in 
bringing safety zones into being, only the agreement of the parties to conflict 
can give them a legal existence and the protection this confers. The unrelent
ing cruelty that put an end to the ill-fated Phnom Penh neutralized zone 
makes this clear.

Articles 14 and 15 of the Fourth Convention do not give the same answer 
to the thorny question of who may be allowed to enter a safety zone. Article 
14 provides that hospital and safety zones shall be open to the wounded and 
sick and to a few categories of civilians, namely the infirm, aged persons, 
children under fifteen, expectant mothers and mothers of children under 
seven. Article 15 provides that neutralized zones shall be open to all civilians 
who take no part in hostilities, and who, while they reside in the zones, 
perform no work of a military character.
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It will not he easy to enforce these distinctions in practice, nor to refuse to 
allow people who do not belong to these categories to enter a safety zone 
whenever they believe that they are in grave danger.

The key criterion is abstention from any political or military activity. 
Thus, the ICRC delegates posted in Dacca did not admit the ministers or 
certain senior officials of the government of East Pakistan to the neutralized 
zone until they resigned from their high offices and undertook to abstain 
from any political or military activity whilst they were in the zone. Any such 
undertaking obviously has to cover the entire duration of the respective 
person’s stay, which m ust be uninterrupted. Repeated entries must be 
absolutely banned.

The Geneva Conventions do not say whether combatants who have laid 
down their arms could be admitted to a safety zone, but soldiers on the losing 
side may well be the people most seriously threatened by the settling of scores 
that is all too often a feature of major political upheavals. If refused entry to 
a safety zone they might force their way in at bayonet point.

The final decision on their admission will lie with the parties to the conflict. 
If the belligerents agree that former combatants may be allowed into a safety 
zone there would seem to be no reason why the ICRC should object; but if 
the belligerents do not so agree, it cannot possibly override their opposition.

In any case, former combatants must never be allowed into a safety zone 
before laying down their arms and undertaking to abstain from any military 
activity. That undertaking must be final and they must be fully aware that 
admission to a safety zone will not protect them from the consequences of the 
inevitable surrender.

It is essential to mark a safety zone, for this is the outward and visible sign 
of its neutral status and of the protection it enjoys. Safety zones must there
fore comprise buildings that can be immediately identified, and the perimeter 
of the protected area must be clearly marked on the ground. In practice it has 
always been marked with the red cross emblem.

Inspection is equally indispensable, for no belligerent will undertake to 
respect a safety zone unless it is sure that the enemy cannot use it as a base 
for operations. Experience shows that safety zones cannot be established and 
recognized as such unless they are efficiently inspected. Except in Shanghai 
and Nicaragua, this has always been done by the ICRC.

The extent to which safety zones can be efficiently inspected determines 
how far the International Committee can assume responsibility for them. 
Indeed, it would be totally unacceptable for any belligerent to be able to use a 
safety zone for which the ICRC was responsible in order to gain a military 
advantage, even if the ICRC did not know of this misuse.

Seen in this light, the plan to declare the whole of Jerusalem neutral is 
frightening. The proposal was after all that the Arab and Jewish zones should 
be demilitarized by their own civilian authorities and that the ICRC delega
tion should ensure ‘to the greatest possible degree’ that these stipulations 
were respected.123
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There is no suggestion here that either side lacked good faith, or the dele
gates competence, but can anyone seriously believe that either belligerent 
could long have resisted the temptation to take advantage of such loose com
mitments and capture the Holy City by a surprise attack that it would justify 
as a pre-emptive strike? The battle for Jerusalem would not have been 
avoided, and with it would have come all the atrocities prompted by fury 
and resentment at such a breach of faith. That hazardous scheme would have 
put an end to the authority of the ICRC and to respect for the law of war.

Before leaving the subject of safety zones mention should be made of various 
plans for buffer zones, under the control and responsibility of the ICRC, in 
areas of heightened international tension. Proposals of this kind, sometimes 
designating such zones as ‘safe havens’ or ‘neutralized zones’, have been 
made on several occasions, in particular for the Israeli-Lebanese border in 
1970 and the Khmer-Thai border in 1979-80. However similar these terms 
are to those used in Articles 14 and 15 of the Fourth Convention, they envis
age a radically different approach. It is one thing to set non-combatants apart 
from the fighting without much obstructing military operations, but quite 
another to stop enemies from coming to blows when they are spoiling for a 
fight. Anyone who comes between two belligerents is asking for trouble 
unless he is strong enough to command respect.

Here as elsewhere, war imposes constraints on the International 
Committee that it would be courting disaster to ignore. However generous its 
intentions, it would be inexcusable for it to do so. Nor has it ever lost sight of 
them, as the ICRC’s practice shows.

It may be objected that as things stand, Articles 14 and 15 of the Fourth 
Convention are of little use and therefore do not merit such lengthy analysis, 
since they have helped no more than a few hundred refugees in Dacca, a few 
thousand in Nicosia, and so forth.

The objection would be unfounded. The value of a safety zone cannot be 
measured solely by the number of people finding refuge there. It is no less 
important that because of such zones, ICRC delegations and those of other 
relief organizations have been able to stay put and carry on their humanitar
ian work in spite of the violence of war.

Lastly, and perhaps most important of all, the existence of a safety zone is 
tangible evidence, obvious to combatants and non-combatants alike, that 
bounds can be set to violence. The moderating influence of an area thus pro
tected extends far beyond its borders.

*

The Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law did not modify the system of safety zones 
provided for by the Geneva Conventions of 1949. It did, however, introduce 
two new categories of localities and zones granted special protection.
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In the first of these, the Conference attempted to reinstate the old concept 
of non-defended locality, but drastically changed its meaning. Under custom
ary law and Article 25 of the Hague Regulations, the ban on attacking or 
bombarding, by whatever means, towns, villages, dwellings or buildings 
which are undefended is applicable in all circumstances. This prohibition 
applies to any undefended locality simply and solely because it is undefended; 
no special convention or declaration is required. In contrast, although Article 
59 of Protocol 1 begins with a reminder that it is prohibited to attack non
defended localities, it goes on to give this term a different connotation, 
namely of entitlement to special protection depending on an over-compli
cated system of declarations which have to be submitted to the adverse party 
for acceptance or rejection.

‘There is no worse mistake than to change the meaning of words’ as 
Confucius might have said. The Diplomatic Conference did not bother itself 
with this maxim.

Secondly, in Article 60 of Protocol I the Diplomatic Conference allowed 
for the establishment of demilitarized zones. They resemble the neutralized 
zones provided for by Article 15 of the Fourth Convention, but unlike them 
can be established outside or inside the combat zone.

The new provisions have not yet been put to the test. If zones under special 
protection are established in future on the basis of Articles 59 or 60 of 
Protocol I, and if the ICRC is asked to co-operate in implementing these pro
visions, it might be entrusted with tasks similar to those described above and 
subject to the same constraints and limitations.

Conclusions

‘When horses fight, it’s the grass that suffers’, says a French proverb; and 
when armies clash, the civilian population is the first to suffer from the vio
lence unleashed.

Industrial development, more powerful armaments and changing methods 
of warfare are claiming an ever greater proportion of civilian victims. The 
International Committee deplores this trend; it cannot stop it.

It can, however, do its best to see that peaceful civilian populations suffer 
as little as possible. This it can do in two ways: by reminding the belligerents 
of their obligation to respect the general principle that the civilian population 
must not be harmed, and by lending a helping hand in all kinds of limited 
operations that add up to improved conditions for civilian victims of war.

Both ways are necessary for the ICRC’s work to succeed. Yet two pitfalls 
must be avoided: abstract moralizing for which it would soon be called 
starry-eyed and impractical, and short-sighted activism. The ICRC’s declara
tions of principle carry weight largely because of the part it takes in good 
sound practical work. Conversely, it is those principles that ensure, to a large 
extent, the effectiveness of ICRC operations.
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The very nature of war narrowly and inexorably restricts the International 
Committee’s ability to act, but within the limits thus imposed its opportuni
ties for action are real. Events confirm as much, even though the Committee 
has not entirely overcome the theoretical difficulties of protecting the civilian 
population against the effects of hostilities.

The time has come for the International Committee to realize to the full its 
responsibilities towards a peaceful population and the many ways in which it 
can come to their aid.
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C H A P T E R  I I

FROM FAMILY MESSAGES TO 
REUNIFICATION OF DISPERSED 

FAMILIES

Il y a, pour la Croix-Rouge, la lutte contre toutes les 
souffrances matérielles qu’engendre la guerre. Il y a 
aussi, parmi tant de séparations et de drames, la lutte 
contre le silence, contre l’absence qui se prolonge, 
et qui use et détruit.
Jean-G eorges Lossier, ‘De la question  des messages 
fam iliaux à celle de la p ro tec tion  des civils’,
Repue internationale de la C roix-R ouge, no. 299 , N ovem ber 
1943, p. 904.

Nations, like individuals, live through mutual relations that flourish in peace: 
the flow of goods and services, the interchange of ideas, the movement of 
people from one country to another. Businessmen, traders, artisans, teachers 
and household staff settle and work in a foreign land. Others take up their 
abode there for family reasons such as marriages between people of different 
nationalities, or are temporarily resident or in transit as seasonal workers, 
students, commercial travellers, journalists or tourists.

Then war breaks out, and from one day to another these foreigners are 
labelled enemy aliens. Even if they escape internment, they are subject to 
severe restrictions in that same country which had offered them hospitality. 
And war cuts them off from their country of origin, severing their ties with 
home and with their loved ones.

Occupation has similar effects, subjecting entire populations to the dom
inance of an enemy power and cutting them off from neighbouring countries, 
or marking a deep divide within a single state when only part of it is occu
pied. Occupation does not imply any transfer of sovereignty, but it is a 
de facto situation that can last for months or years.

War and occupation destroy family life for thousands of people. Postal and 
telegraph services are disrupted, visits and meetings are forbidden, and close 
relatives who may have left each other for only a few days or weeks are kept 
apart by a barrier more formidable than mountains or oceans: a firing line.

Can the ICRC’s Central Tracing Agency come to their aid by trying to 
restore the vital links between family members separated by war, as it does 
for prisoners of war and their families?

People who have been arrested, interned or assigned to forced residence 
will of course be in greatest need of the Central Tracing Agency’s services.

7 7 2



From Family Messages to Reunification 7 7 3

Their names and addresses and all other particulars needed for their 
identification will have to be sent to the detaining power’s National 
Information Bureau, which will pass them on to the Central Tracing Agency. 
Its task is to centralize all such information and forward it to the home 
country of the persons concerned, except in cases where such transmission 
might be detrimental to them or to their relatives. The Agency may also be 
asked by families to enquire about persons taken into custody, especially 
those of whom there is no news or whose whereabouts are unknown, and 
given family messages, documents or valuables to be forwarded to them or 
their relatives. These activities have been described above, and there is no 
need to revert to them here.1

The Geneva Conventions do not provide for the general registration of 
protected persons whose liberty has not been restricted. On the whole, there 
are not sufficient grounds for registering such people, except children to be 
evacuated.

All the conflicts of the twentieth century have tragically underscored 
the need for special measures to protect children against the dangers, 
privations and trauma of modern war. One such measure is to evacuate 
children most at risk, as well as orphans and children separated from their 
parents, to parts of the national territory well away from the fighting, or to 
safety zones or neutral countries. Extreme care must be taken, however, to 
register their identity and make sure that in due course they can be returned 
to their parents or legal guardians. Hence the provisions of Article 24 of the 
Fourth Convention and Article 78 of Protocol I: in order to facilitate the 
return of evacuated children to their families, the authorities of the party to 
the conflict which is arranging for their evacuation to a foreign country and 
the authorities of the receiving country must establish for each child a card 
bearing photographs of it and all information needed to identify it, and 
must send the cards and photographs to the Central Tracing Agency for 
safekeeping.2

The work of the Central Tracing Agency with regard to other protected 
persons, namely aliens in enemy territory and the population of occupied ter
ritory, and more generally speaking the entire civilian population of the 
parties to the conflict, will be concerned primarily with passing on family 
news and reuniting dispersed families.

The outbreak of hostilities suspends postal and telecommunication services 
between the warring parties, henceforth divided by a formidable barrier of 
fire and steel. The rift is even more keenly felt when the front cuts the country 
into two, crossing provinces, severing links between neighbouring villages 
and sometimes even running through cities or towns, so that thousands of 
people can no longer keep in touch with each other at the very time when 
their gnawing anxiety is most acute.
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As early as the First World War the ICRC strove to provide a family news 
service for the civilian population, particularly those cruelly isolated by 
enemy occupation, but its efforts were of little avail because the belligerents 
obstructed all correspondence with enemy countries. Indeed, some areas were 
completely cut off from the outside world throughout the war.3

The first civilian family message service was established by the ICRC 
during the Spanish Civil War. Because the war broke out in the middle of 
summer, when thousands of people had left the cities and towns to escape the 
extreme heat, the number of families split apart by Spain’s division into two 
hostile zones was all the greater. As any direct communication between the 
two halves of Spain was absolutely forbidden, the ICRC set up a family 
message service via Geneva; to avoid overstraining the censorship system 
each message was restricted to twenty-five words. Only strictly personal news 
was allowed. Local sections of the Spanish Red Cross collected the messages 
and sent them to the nearest ICRC delegation, which in turn sent them to 
Geneva. From there they were forwarded to the other zone. When a message 
could not be delivered, the local section of the Spanish Red Cross or the 
ICRC delegation tried to find out what had become of the addressee. The 
messages were transmitted free of charge in both halves of Spain. No pro
vision had been made for this civilian message service in the Madrid and 
Burgos agreements on ICRC activities in Spain, but because it met a need it 
developed of its own accord and grew beyond all expectations, for the 
International Committee forwarded over five million civilian messages in all 
from one zone to the other.4

At the beginning of the Second World War the ICRC received thousands of 
letters with the request to send them on to civilians in enemy territory. It was 
not authorized to do so, and as their transcription onto official forms would 
have taken too long, the ICRC offered to reintroduce a family message 
service similar to that of the Spanish Civil War. Most of the belligerents 
accepted this proposal. The National Societies printed message forms to the 
standard design suggested by the ICRC, collected the completed forms, sent 
them to Geneva and delivered them in the country of destination. Whenever a 
message could not be delivered, the ICRC asked for enquiries to be made. 
Civilian messages were also used to communicate between the two parts of a 
country divided by the front line, as in Italy between the Allied landings in 
the summer of 1943 and the end of the war. Although there was no mention 
of any such service in the Conventions and some governments were reluctant 
to allow it, it grew to a considerable size: in all, the ICRC forwarded nearly 
24 million civilian family messages, which were delivered by National 
Societies and other relief organizations.5

Such was the origin of the civilian message service. It is now regulated by 
Article 25 of the Fourth Geneva Convention as follows:

All persons in the territory of a Party to the conflict, or in a territory occupied by
it, shall be enabled to give news of a strictly personal nature to members of their
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families, wherever they may be, and to receive news from them. This correspon
dence shall be forwarded speedily and without undue delay.

If, as a result of circumstances, it becomes difficult or impossible to exchange 
family correspondence by the ordinary post, the Parties to the conflict concerned 
shall apply to a neutral intermediary, such as the Central Agency provided for in 
Article 140, and shall decide in consultation with it how to ensure the fulfilment of 
their obligations under the best possible conditions, in particular with the co
operation of the National Red Cross (Red Crescent, Red Lion and Sun) Societies.

If the Parties to the conflict deem it necessary to restrict family correspondence, 
such restrictions shall be confined to the compulsory use of standard forms con
taining twenty-five freely chosen words, and to the limitation of the number of 
these forms despatched to one each month.

It must be stressed that this article is to be found in Part II of the 
Convention; it consequently applies to all the civilian population in the ter
ritory of the belligerents or in occupied territory, as is indeed confirmed by 
its first paragraph. The right to give or receive news of a strictly personal 
nature is laid down as an inalienable right to which no exceptions can be 
made. Parties to a conflict are therefore obliged not to hinder the exercise 
of this right and to ensure that civilian correspondence is forwarded speed
ily and without undue delay. Moreover, whenever circumstances make it 
difficult or impossible to exchange family correspondence -  as is inevitable 
when war severs communications and closes borders -  they must call on the 
services of a neutral intermediary such as the Central Tracing Agency. 
Thus, provided that family correspondence can be maintained through 
bilateral contacts or with the co-operation of the postal authorities of a 
third country or any other suitable neutral intermediary, parties to a conflict 
are under no obligation to apply to the Central Tracing Agency, but they 
must on the contrary do so or accept its offers of services if this condition is 
not fulfilled.6

Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions does not contain any specific provision 
for the forwarding of family news in non-international armed conflicts. 
Protocol II gives persons deprived of their liberty the right to receive cards 
and letters,7 but gives no such right to persons whose liberty has not been 
restricted. However, there is no legal gap, for the exchange of family news is 
one of the measures designed to safeguard family unity, which is universally 
recognized as being the natural and fundamental group unit of society and 
entitled to protection by society and the state.8 In addition, Protocol II stipu
lates that all appropriate steps shall be taken to facilitate the reunion of fam
ilies temporarily separated;1* obviously, the exchange of family news is one of 
the most important of these steps. In a non-international armed conflict the 
ICRC can therefore offer to set up a family message service by virtue of the 
inalienable rights of the family, its own universally recognized right of 
humanitarian initiative and the fundamental principle of humanity enshrined 
in Article 3 of the 1949 Geneva Conventions and Article 4 of Protocol II. 
Experience during the Spanish Civil War, the conflict in Lebanon,10 the civil
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wars in Chad11 and Uganda12 and many other internal conflicts has amply 
demonstrated the value of such a service.

In practice, however, it is usually much more difficult than one would 
imagine to set up a civilian family message service. It is usually not enough to 
forward the messages collected by one side’s postal service to the other side. 
Lazy and sometimes deliberately obstructive censorship services constantly 
have to be prodded into action, and all the difficulties of severed lines of com
munication and the general chaos of war have to be overcome. For example, 
for days and weeks after the Arab-Israeli war of June 1967, the cases and 
sacks containing the first bundles of family messages to and from inhabitants 
of the territories just occupied by Israel and their relatives in the Arab coun
tries were carried by ICRC delegates on their backs from one side of the 
River Jordan to the other. All the bridges had been blown up and the del
egates had to wade through knee-deep water to cross the river. In this way 
some 45,000 messages were forwarded in the month of June alone; at the end 
of July the total exceeded 100,000, and by the end of the year it had risen to 
nearly half a million.13

The ICRC has often had to collect and distribute civilian family messages 
itself. After the war between India and Pakistan in December 1971, the ICRC 
delegation in Bangladesh set up a special service to deliver messages to Bihari 
refugees and forward messages from them, as the Bangladeshi postal services 
did not deliver mail in the refugee camps.14 The ICRC therefore had to set up 
what was in effect a postal service in conditions of appalling confusion, since 
most of the refugees had no address and many had no domicile. With the 
help and hard work of dedicated local staff that service collected, sorted, for
warded and delivered 2,803,000 family messages between 1972 and 1975.15

Neither the Fourth Geneva Convention nor the Universal Postal 
Convention states that family messages between civilians who have not been 
deprived of liberty shall be exempt from postal charges. Parties to a conflict 
are therefore entitled to charge normal postage for correspondence of this 
kind sent by post, but when in accordance with Article 25, paragraph 3, of 
the Fourth Convention they have ordered the use of a standard form contain
ing twenty-five words, also known as a ‘Red Cross Message’, they have 
usually made no charge for forwarding these messages, especially when they 
bear the red cross or red crescent emblem.

All family messages forwarded by national information bureaux and the 
Central Tracing Agency enjoy free postage in accordance with Article 141 of 
the Fourth Convention.

Not only does modern war raise new barriers between people, it also uproots 
large sections of the civilian population -  people who flee the fighting or 
whose homes are destroyed by bombing or shellfire, others who are torn 
away from their homes at a moment’s notice and join the mass exodus on the
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roads, and the long weary lines of prisoners, internees and deportees. Some of 
these people may return home once the storm dies down, but many of them 
never do.

At the end of the Second World War the number of people who fled for 
one reason or another, euphemistically called ‘displaced persons’, was esti
mated at 30 million.16 Counting prisoners of war, internees, deportees, forced 
labour conscripts and survivors of the hell of the concentration camps, more 
than fifty million people were uprooted, and obliged to leave their homes by 
battle, terror, force or captivity. Perhaps half of them never saw their country 
again. Never before had there been such huge population movements in so 
short a time. Never before had war and terror caused migration in such mon
strous disorder.

Population movements in the conflicts since the Second World War have 
been no less tragic. Take for example the migrations following the partition 
of the Indian Empire, the exodus of Palestinian refugees in 1948 and 1967 
and of Jewish refugees after the 1948 war, Hungarian refugees in 1956, and 
Czechoslovak refugees in 1968, the flight of Algerian refugees from 1955 to 
1962 followed by the sudden uprooting of French settlers from Algeria, the 
plight of the Bengali refugees in 1971, the exile of Chilean dissidents in 1973, 
the unending flow of Indo-Chinese boat people from 1975 on, and the inter
minable ordeal of African and Afghan refugees.

Countless families are split up in hasty flight from their homes without 
plan, provision or destination, in nightmarish disorder. If they lose sight of 
each other for only a few moments, if an air-raid warning causes a frantic 
rush for shelter or there is a wave of panic when the enemy appears, they are 
parted by a surge of the crowd and carried into the unknown. As Renée- 
Marguerite Frick-Cramer wrote in 1944:

like autumn leaves before the wind, parents and children, husbands and wives, 
brothers and sisters are swept away from each other by a jostling crowd and 
scattered to the four corners of the earth without hope of ever finding each other 
again in this immense chaos.17

So long as these migrations are confined to the national territory, as in the 
French civilian exodus of June 1940, official and private national organiza
tions can come to the aid of members of dispersed families and help them to 
get in touch with each other again. But not if there is a national border or a 
front line between them. They will then need the help of an international 
organization.

The International Committee was the obvious choice. Ever since the 
Franco-Prussian War of 1870 it had worked to restore contact between pris
oners of war and their loved ones. Through the services of its Central Agency 
it could equally well try to bring families dispersed by war together again.

The first initiative to do so was taken during the First World War. The 
Civilian Section of the International Prisoners of War Agency made countless 
efforts of all kinds to reunite dispersed families. The results, though limited,
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were nevertheless remarkable, for there were no treaty provisions on which 
the Agency could base its work and tremendous difficulties to be overcome.18

The ICRC again sought to reunite families during the Spanish Civil War, 
with results unfortunately far short of those it might justifiably have expected 
from the work of its delegations and of the Agency.19

This work was resumed on a much larger scale in the Second World War. 
At the end of 1943, foreseeing what was in store once the fighting was over, 
the ICRC proposed circulating registration cards enabling any displaced 
person anywhere, and all members of dispersed families, to register with 
the Central Agency for Prisoners of War. General registration of displaced 
persons would certainly have produced tallies in sufficient number to 
answer thousands of enquiries.20 To be of any use, however, registration 
had to be general and systematic, whereas the Allied authorities would not 
authorize it in occupied Germany. Their refusal made the whole scheme 
pointless, and the ICRC gave it up.21 The national services of the Central 
Agency for Prisoners of War nevertheless handled tens of thousands of 
enquiries about members of dispersed families.22 In addition, shortly after 
the war the ICRC helped to set up an extensive family reunification pro
gramme for ethnic Germans (Volksdeutscbe) who were expelled from 
Central and Eastern Europe and the Balkan Peninsula when the German 
armies retreated.23

The ordeal of separation suffered by millions of people during the Second 
World War, and the difficulties encountered by organizations trying to help 
families dispersed by the war, gave rise to several important provisions in the 
Fourth Geneva Convention.

Thus the purpose of Article 49 is to keep the family intact in the event of 
transfer or evacuation. It prohibits any deportation of protected persons out 
of occupied territory, restricts transfers and evacuations of civilian popula
tions within a given territory, and stipulates that ‘the Occupying Power 
undertaking such transfers or evacuations shall ensure, to the greatest practi
cable extent, ... that members of the same family are not separated’.

In order to keep families intact when protected persons are interned, 
Article 82 states that

members of the same family, and in particular parents and children, shall be 
lodged together in the same place of internment, except when separation of a 
temporary nature is necessitated for reasons of employment or health or for the 
purposes of enforcement of [penal and disciplinary] provisions,

and that ‘Internees may request that their children who are left at liberty 
without parental care shall be interned with them’.

Lastly, Article 134 stipulates that ‘The High Contracting Parties shall 
endeavour, upon the close of hostilities or occupation, to ensure the return of 
all internees to their last place of residence, or to facilitate their repatriation’.

Despite these precautions many families will unfortunately be split up, for 
example in a mass flight of the civilian population. The question of reuniting
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families dispersed by the war will then arise. It is regulated by Article 26 of 
the Fourth Convention:

Each Party to the conflict shall facilitate enquiries made by members of families 
dispersed owing to the war, with the object of renewing contact with one another 
and of meeting, if possible. It shall encourage, in particular, the work of 
organizations engaged on this task provided they are acceptable to it and conform 
to its security regulations.

This article requires belligerents to do two things. First, they must facilitate 
enquiries by members of families dispersed by the war who are seeking to 
renew contact with one another and if possible to meet. To fulfil this obliga
tion the parties to a conflict may open national information bureaux on dis
placed persons, grant such persons facilities for correspondence, notify them 
of changes of address recorded by post offices and other competent author
ities, and, if necessary, grant entry or exit visas for them to rejoin close rel
atives. Secondly, belligerents must encourage the work of organizations 
engaged in the task of reuniting families dispersed by the war. The National 
Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies and the Central Tracing Agency evi
dently have a particularly important part to play. At the request of the British 
delegation, the 1949 Diplomatic Conference added the requirement that these 
organizations must be acceptable to the parties to the conflict. The only 
purpose of this condition is to prevent partisan organizations from engaging 
in political activities under the guise of family reunification;24 it therefore 
could not be used to prevent the work of a humanitarian institution univer
sally recognized as impartial, such as the ICRC.

The ICRC and the Central Tracing Agency can help in three ways to 
reunite members of families dispersed by war.

The first is to help members of displaced families to resume contact by for
warding their mail and trying to trace missing persons, which is an essential 
preliminary to attempting to reunite families. The enquiries may be difficult, 
because they will relate to a period of utter chaos when entire populations are 
displaced and scattered far and wide by the ebb and flow of hostilities, so 
that even the officials who normally register and keep track of the civilian 
population are overwhelmed by the enormity of their task. And whereas in 
enquiries about prisoners of war the Agency can use a prisoner’s army, regi
mental, personal or serial number -  a reliable and exact means of 
identification -  and the lists the belligerents must send to it, displaced civil
ians have no such number and are usually not systematically registered in 
any way. For them there will have to be innumerable individual enquiries, 
every clue and every possibility will have to be explored and queries repeated 
again and again, often with all-too-disappointing results. It is especially 
difficult to trace young children; far more than could ever be imagined are 
separated from their families when the tidal wave of war engulfs a civilian 
population. Article 24 of the Fourth Convention accordingly states that ‘The 
Parties to the conflict ... shall endeavour to arrange for all children under
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twelve to be identified by the wearing of identity discs, or by some other 
means’. To be effective this provision should be applied in advance, in peace
time;25 but to the best of my knowledge no state has taken steps to do so.

Secondly, the ICRC’s good offices may be sought to help bring about 
agreements enabling members of families dispersed by war and separated by 
national borders or demarcation lines to be reunited. In some cases, its task 
will consist only of general moves to foster an understanding between the 
belligerents and facilitate the necessary arrangements, the actual handling of 
individual cases being entrusted to other bodies. In others, however, the 
ICRC or the Central Tracing Agency may be asked to register individual 
applications themselves, submit them to the appropriate authorities in order 
to obtain entry or exit visas, and if necessary issue travel documents for 
persons allowed to rejoin their families.26

Lastly, the ICRC may be requested to give its own and its delegates’ help in 
family réunifications requiring the presence of a neutral intermediary to 
enable the persons concerned to cross demarcation or cease-fire lines.

Thus Article 26 of the Fourth Convention, whilst not mentioning the 
International Committee, gives it a basis for various activities that the ICRC 
and the Central Tracing Agency have never failed to undertake in the past. 
However, their good offices under that provision are such that a sensitive 
question can arise, namely the line to take if the parties differ as to the 
country in which the families should be reunited.

This arose, for instance, with regard to the exodus of Hungarian refugees 
in October and November 1956. Parents who had stayed behind in Hungary 
demanded that their children who had found asylum abroad should be 
returned to them, whereas parents who had fled abroad demanded that the 
children they had left in Hungary should join them.

At the request of the Hungarian authorities and the authorities in several 
host countries the International Committee agreed to use its good offices to 
resolve this painful issue. After collecting all available information the ICRC 
submitted a plan to the Hungarian government to reunite families either in 
Hungary or abroad, according to the freely expressed wish of the head of the 
family. Reuniting was to be on an individual and voluntary basis.

The Hungarian government did not accept this proposal. Whilst recogniz
ing that the problem of emigration should also be settled, it considered that 
priority should be given to the repatriation to Hungary of child refugees 
abroad.

In these circumstances the ICRC had to give up its efforts to find a general 
solution, but continued to monitor the individual cases referred to it.27

The question of principle had nevertheless been raised. It was settled by the 
Nineteenth International Conference of the Red Cross (New Delhi, 1957), 
which in Resolution no. XX urged all National Societies and governments

to facilitate by every means the reunion of persons, both adults and children, with
their families in accordance with the wishes of such persons, and in the case of
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minor children in accordance with the wishes of the recognized head of the family
no matter where domiciled.28

This was the policy adopted by the ICRC when it was again faced with this 
question.

After the Middle East conflict of 1967 the International Committee was 
heavily engaged in all three activities described above: in making enquiries to 
locate missing members of families, lending its good offices and reuniting 
families.

To restore contact between members of families dispersed by the war, the 
ICRC set up a family message service linking Israel and the occupied territo
ries with the Arab states. Within the first six months this service forwarded as 
many as 450,000 family messages; three years after the war the number had 
risen to 1,300,000.29

The Central Tracing Agency and ICRC delegations also conducted 
enquiries to locate missing civilians. Over a period of three years 9272 indi
vidual search files were opened; 5771 persons were successfully traced, 2804 
cases were closed with the mention ‘unknown, missing or dead’, and on 
30 May 1970 the remaining 697 tracing requests were still pending.30

The ICRC furthermore opened negotiations with all the relevant author
ities to establish procedures for reuniting families dispersed by the war. 
Although it achieved far less than it had hoped, largely because of the parties’ 
intransigence and the restrictive criteria ill-suited to Arab extended families 
that were applied by the Israeli authorities, its efforts were nevertheless 
successful in several practical respects.

For the occupied territories of the West Bank, for instance, the ICRC 
played a decisive part in setting up procedures to reunite families, but did not 
usually deal with individual cases. Requests for family reunification were nor
mally submitted to the occupying authorities by relatives who had stayed 
behind in occupied territory, the ICRC intervening only in cases deemed 
worthy of priority because of their especially tragic character.31

On the other hand, all individual requests concerning the Gaza Strip and 
Sinai were processed via the ICRC delegations. Thus, a Palestinian national 
wishing to rejoin his family in the Gaza Strip could apply to the ICRC delega
tion in Cairo, which then notified the ICRC delegation in Gaza; the latter saw 
to all the formalities with the competent authorities, whose decision was 
made known to the applicant through the same channels.32 Family 
réunifications on the Golan Heights were similarly dealt with through the 
ICRC’s Damascus and Kuneitra delegations.33

The ICRC also played an active part in reuniting families at the Suez Canal 
and on the Golan Heights.

For the Gaza Strip and Sinai the ICRC delegations in Cairo and Gaza, with 
the co-operation of the Egyptian and Israeli authorities, normally organized 
the reuniting of a family every six to eight weeks; the meeting place was El 
Qantara. Fuggage was inspected and loaded the night before departure, and
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at dawn on the agreed day the delegates checked the names of the authorized 
persons, who then boarded buses supplied by the competent authorities. At 
the appointed time the delegates and the passengers they were escorting 
arrived at opposite sides of the Suez Canal, which had been closed to sea
going vessels since June 1967. The two groups of passengers were ferried 
across the Canal in turn, several at a time, in small launches provided by the 
Egyptian authorities, and were reunited with their families the same evening, 
either in the occupied territories or in the Nile Valley.34

Until the cease-fire of 7 August 1970 came into force, a truce lasting 
several hours had to be concluded for each of these operations and a sector of 
about 40 kilometres between Ismailia and El Qantara had to be temporarily 
declared neutral. In spite of several regrettable incidents for which each side 
blamed the other, there were no casualties either among the ICRC delegates 
or among the civilians rejoining their relatives.

These operations were suspended for several months after the October 
1973 conflict. The ICRC resumed them on 20 March 1974, no longer across 
the Suez Canal but in the United Nations buffer zone. The Israeli authorities 
put an end to this procedure in July 1975.35

Between October 1967 and June 1975 ICRC delegates organized seventy- 
eight operations of this kind, reuniting more than 9200 persons with their fami
lies on either side of the cease-fire lines.36 For people wishing to return to the 
Golan Heights, twenty-seven operations were carried out by ICRC delegates at 
Ahmedieh on the Damascus-Kuneitra road, in the middle of the no man’s land 
between the Syrian and Israeli armies. In all, 672 people were thus able to rejoin 
their families.37

The exact number of persons reunited with their families in the occupied 
territories of the West Bank thanks to the procedures recommended by the 
ICRC is not known, as the ICRC itself did not monitor the handling of most 
of the individual cases or the operations for crossing the cease-fire lines. It is, 
however, estimated at several thousand.38

The ICRC again performed the same three tasks -  tracing members of fam
ilies, negotiating family réunifications and taking active part in them -  on a 
large scale in the Cyprus conflict of summer 1974. The occupation of north
ern Cyprus by Turkish forces led to the exodus of most of the Greek Cypriot 
population, whilst intercommunal clashes turned Turkish Cypriot villages 
scattered over the southern part of the island into strongholds besieged by Greek 
Cypriot forces. Countless families from both communities were torn apart.

To restore contact between them, the ICRC immediately set up a family 
message service. Some 140,000 messages were distributed within three 
months and more than half a million messages by the end of the year, thanks 
to the co-operation of the Cyprus Red Cross and an extensive network of 
correspondents linking all communities. It was indeed for many months the 
only mail service available to the population of Cyprus, hence the high 
number of messages exchanged not only between the north and the south of 
the island but also with other countries.39
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The Agency was also flooded with requests to trace missing persons. In less 
than three months it opened more than 36,000 enquiries and successfully 
resolved almost half of them by 15 October 1974. It could never have done 
so without the valuable help of the Cypriot radio service which day after day 
broadcast lists of missing persons.40

In addition, the ICRC took active part in intercommunal negotiations for 
the transfer of people from one area to another and made its delegates’ ser
vices available to help in crossing cease-fire lines. Thus the ICRC delegation 
arranged for 1571 Greek Cypriots stranded in the villages of Turkish- 
controlled northern Cyprus to be transferred to the south. Most of them were 
invalids and elderly people, who would not or could not leave their homes 
when the Turkish forces landed, had been left behind in the headlong flight of 
the Greek Cypriot population, and had since been living in dreadful con
ditions, neglected and destitute. They were reunited with their families in the 
south of the island.41

In response to proposals by the ICRC, the leaders of the Greek Cypriot and 
Turkish Cypriot communities agreed on 30 November 1974 to transfer 
certain categories of civilians -  the wounded and sick who could not be given 
appropriate care in the area in which they were living, elderly persons, chil
dren and pregnant women -  from the north to the south, and vice versa. In 
all, 716 Turkish Cypriots were transferred to the northern area and 505 
Greek Cypriots to the southern area before the agreement was terminated on 
27 January 1975.42 So in the six months following the outbreak of hostilities 
nearly 2800 people were reunited with their families in the area of their 
choice with the help of the ICRC.43 When intercommunal talks were resumed 
in July 1975 the ICRC felt that it was no longer needed as an intermediary 
and ceased to take charge of such operations. These were henceforth carried 
out under the auspices of the United Nations forces stationed in Cyprus.44

For the ICRC, Article 26 of the Fourth Convention is an implicit recommen
dation, nothing more, but this did not prevent it from doing its utmost to 
reunite dispersed families. However, bitter experience showed the inadequacy 
of this article, which does not give families separated by war any real right to 
be reunited. In the words of a particularly well-qualified commentator, ‘The 
veil of legal protection cast over the integrity of the family is transparent in 
every part’.45

Dispersed families have paid dearly for these shortcomings, which have 
prolonged the anguish of their separation. It was therefore to be hoped that 
the Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law would introduce a more specifically binding 
provision on this subject, but it did so only to a very limited extent.

Thus Article 74 of Protocol I states that:

The High Contracting Parties and the Parties to the conflict shall facilitate in every 
possible way the reunion of families dispersed as a result of armed conflicts and 
shall encourage in particular the work of the humanitarian organizations engaged
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in this task in accordance with the provisions of the Conventions and of this 
Protocol and in conformity with their respective security regulations.

This article amplifies Article 26 of the Fourth Convention in three ways:

a) in terms o f  the parties for which it is intended, i.e. not only the parties to a 
conflict but also the High Contracting Parties: neutral and non-belligerent 
states and parties to conflict are equally bound to facilitate the 
reunification of dispersed families;

b) in terms o f  the content o f  the obligation: not only does it place the parties 
concerned under an obligation to facilitate enquiries made by members of 
dispersed families with the object of renewing contact with one another 
and of meeting, if possible; it also obliges them to facilitate the 
reunification of dispersed families in every possible way.

c) in terms o f  the organizations qualified to help dispersed families, since the 
condition that they must be acceptable to the parties to the conflict, which 
was open to all kinds of abuse, has been dropped.

So although Article 74 of Protocol I, like Article 26 of the Fourth 
Convention, does not create any real right to reunion which the members of 
dispersed families could invoke in case of need it does nevertheless make 
some real though modest improvements.

Article 26 of the Fourth Convention and Article 74 of Protocol 1 apply 
ipso jure only to international armed conflicts. With regard to non-inter- 
national armed conflicts, Article 3 of the 1949 Geneva Conventions contains 
no special provision for the reunion of dispersed families, but Article 4, para
graph 3, of Protocol II does stipulate that: ‘All appropriate steps shall be 
taken to facilitate the reunion of families temporarily separated.’

The ICRC can therefore base its efforts to facilitate the reunion of dis
persed families on this provision, on the fundamental principle of humanity 
expressed by Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions and Article 4, paragraph 1, 
of Protocol II, and on the inalienable rights of the family enshrined in the 
Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the International Covenant on 
Civil and Political Rights. There can be no doubt that Article 3 of the 1949 
Conventions authorizes it to offer its services and those of the Central 
Tracing Agency for that purpose.

Practice confirms these conclusions. From the civil war in Greece to the 
conflicts later ravaging Tajikistan, Georgia, Rwanda and the Congo, the 
Central Tracing Agency has endeavoured to carry out the same activities in 
aid of victims of internal armed conflicts as those the Geneva Conventions 
assign to it for victims of international armed conflicts. Small wonder; for it is 
ultimately the victims’ plight that makes those activities essential, and unfor
tunately nothing changes less from one war to another than human suffering.

These activities probably reached their peak in the conflict in Lebanon 
from 1975 to 1990. The general chaos afflicting that hapless country resulted 
in countless tragic separations that required the help of the Central Tracing 
Agency to resolve them, whilst making its work particularly difficult.
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The Agency therefore introduced a family message service relying on a 
widespread network of voluntary correspondents that gave it access to nearly 
all communities. It and its correspondents collected, sorted, forwarded and 
distributed the great majority of the messages, as the Lebanese postal services 
could no longer do so. When fighting made it impossible to transport the 
mail, messages were relayed by telephone, provided of course the lines had 
not been cut.46 From 1975 to 1985 the Agency forwarded 1,409,764 family 
messages. In spite of the general turmoil, all but an insignificant number of 
messages were successfully delivered to their addressees.47

In the same period the Agency dealt with 50,125 requests to trace missing 
persons,48 making great use of the telephone when it was working, and even 
greater use of the radio network linking all ICRC offices in Lebanon. As all 
Lebanese public services had collapsed, and with new groups and factions 
springing up overnight, making enquiries was heavy going and conditions 
were exceptionally difficult; every possible precaution had to be taken not to 
endanger the persons concerned and to prevent hostage-takers on all sides 
from using the family messages and enquiries channels to announce their 
latest captures and raise the stakes for prisoners held to ransom.49

The ICRC delegation also organized many réunifications when the people 
concerned and the ICRC delegates escorting them could cross from one zone 
to another in reasonable safety. Unfortunately not even a rough estimate can 
be given of how many people were restored to their families. The delegation 
carried out innumerable line-crossing operations, but there is no means of 
knowing how many were mainly to reunite dispersed families, and any such 
description would be arbitrary because there might be several reasons for a 
single operation. For example, the operations for the evacuation of Deir-El- 
Kamar in November and December 1983, described above, were intended 
mainly to remove displaced persons from an overcrowded city where they 
were in great danger, but they also reunited families separated by the 
fighting.50

Lastly, the delegation was asked to issue travel documents -  admittedly in 
relatively few cases -  for persons needing them to rejoin their families 
abroad.51

To sum up, the havoc wrought by the civil war in Lebanon did not stop the 
ICRC delegation from carrying out nearly all the work in aid of the civilian 
population that the Geneva Conventions and their Additional Protocols 
assign to the Central Tracing Agency. The precedent is one not to be over
looked.

It has been shown that the purpose of all the tasks assigned by the Geneva 
Conventions and their Additional Protocols to the Central Tracing Agency in 
aid of civilians who have not been deprived of their liberty is to safeguard or 
restore family unity. They are, in essence, to transmit family messages, make
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enquiries to help members of families dispersed by war to resume contact, 
and active diplomacy to help reunite them if they are separated by front lines, 
cease-fire lines or national borders.

Apart from reuniting families, there is nothing in the Conventions that 
obliges belligerents to allow civilians who fled before an invader to return to 
their own country,52 nor, a fortiori, that obliges belligerents to allow migra
tion for other reasons. Therefore, if the ICRC offers its services to facilitate 
the return or transfer of displaced persons who have no claim to family 
reunification, it must base its offer on its right of humanitarian initiative or 
on special agreements, as in the following two examples.

The Six-Day War of June 1967 led to a mass exodus from the territories 
just occupied by Israel. More than 200,000 people, half of them refugees 
from the 1948 war, left the West Bank, and about 100,000 fled from their 
homes on the Golan Heights.

When the fighting ceased most of these refugees were living in the direst 
poverty, and many of them asked to go back home. Conversely, many 
Egyptian civilians stranded with their families in the occupied Gaza Strip and 
Sinai wanted to return to the Nile Valley.

As soon as the emergency phase had ended the ICRC requested permission 
for persons displaced by the war to return home. In June 1967 the Israeli 
government agreed to allow civilians from the occupied West Bank to do so 
provided they first obtained authorization granted on a case-by-case basis, for 
which heads of families had to fill in an application form. The occupying 
authorities reserved the right to screen such applications for security reasons.

The wording of the application form caused an unexpected dispute which 
threatened to torpedo the whole project, for the Israeli government insisted 
that it should bear the heading ‘State of Israel’, whereas the Jordanian gov
ernment flatly refused to circulate such forms. After strenuous negotiations 
the ICRC proposed that the two sides should meet under its auspices at the 
Allenby Bridge. This led to the agreement of 6 August 1967 that the form 
should bear the name of the ICRC at the top, with the names of the two 
states concerned alongside it, one on either side. It was further agreed that 
the operations should be completed by 31 August 1967.

Before that date the ICRC sent the Israeli Ministry of Interior 35,184 
applications for repatriation relating to about 140,000 persons. The Ministry 
granted 4699 permits to return covering about 19,000 persons; however, 
these permits did not concern any of the former refugees of 1948 who had 
been displaced for the second time in the war of June 1967. From 18 to 
31 August 1967 the ICRC, jointly with the competent authorities and with 
the Jordanian Red Crescent Society and the Israeli Magen David Adorn aid 
association, organized a series of repatriations which enabled 14,051 people to 
cross the cease-fire lines and return to their homes in the occupied West Bank.

The ICRC asked for this operation, which was clearly of great humanitar
ian value, to be extended beyond the time limit of 31 August 1967 so that all
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persons wishing to return home, or at least all those whose applications had 
been granted, could do so. In spite of top-level negotiations and a fervent 
appeal from the Council of Delegates of the International Red Cross at its 
meeting in The Hague in September 1967, the Israeli government did not 
accept this proposal. The ICRC could therefore only offer its services to help 
in establishing procedures for the reunification of families dispersed by the 
war.

There was no comparable exodus from Gaza or Sinai, but many Egyptians 
from the Nile Valley living in the Gaza Strip or Sinai asked to go back to the 
western side of the Suez Canal. With the permission of the authorities con
cerned the ICRC registered all such Egyptian nationals and submitted a list of 
their names to the Egyptian and Israeli authorities for their consent. More 
than four thousand Egyptians returned to their homes on the western side of 
the Suez Canal in several operations organized in the latter months of 1967.

There was no repatriation to the Golan Heights apart from the family 
réunifications already mentioned.

Thus more than 18,000 civilians returned home under the ICRC’s auspices 
in 1967 from either side of the cease-fire lines.33 However few this may seem 
compared with the total number of persons displaced by the Six-Day War, to 
arrange for their return was a remarkable achievement, given the region’s 
history and the intransigence of the belligerents.

The Indo-Pakistan conflict of December 1971 led to the dismemberment of 
Pakistan and the emergence of a new state, Bangladesh. It took place in one 
of the poorest parts of the world and in humanitarian terms its consequences 
were deplorable. There were three groups of war victims whose plight called 
for particular attention:

a) Approximately 75,000 military personnel and 15,000 civilians, all of 
Pakistani nationality, were captured in East Pakistan and sent to intern
ment camps in India.

b) There were almost 120,000 Bengalis in Pakistan, mainly military person
nel and government officials from former East Pakistan and their families; 
they regarded themselves as Bengali nationals and wanted to return to 
their native country, which in their absence had become the new state of 
Bangladesh.

c) There were many Urdu-speaking refugees in Bangladesh, generally known 
as ‘Biharis’ or ‘non-Bengalis’. They were Muslims from the states of 
northern India, in particular Bihar, who had taken refuge in East Pakistan 
when the Indian Empire was partitioned in 1947. In the war of 1971 for 
the independence of Bangladesh they sided with the Pakistani forces, and 
were therefore on the losing side when the Pakistan army capitulated after 
India intervened in December 1971. The Biharis were regarded as collabo
rators and traitors, and were violently rejected by the Bengali community, 
with which most of them stubbornly refused to integrate. Although few of
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them had ever lived in West Pakistan, they still looked upon themselves as 
Pakistani nationals and applied to enter Pakistan, which would not admit 
them. Their exact number was unknown, but the least improbable esti
mate was between 500,000 and 750,000. Nearly all these unfortunates 
had been hounded out of their homes and dispossessed of their property, 
and lived in squalid overcrowded ghettos. There were also seventy-four 
prisoners of war and a few hundred civilian internees in Bangladesh, all 
from West Pakistan.

On 28 August 1973 the governments of India, Pakistan and Bangladesh con
cluded an agreement in New Delhi to settle some of the problems arising 
from the 1971 conflict. It provided, inter alia, for

a) repatriation of all Pakistani prisoners of war and civilian internees in 
India, except for 195 officers whose extradition was demanded by 
Bangladesh;

b) repatriation of all Bengalis held in Pakistan and all Pakistanis interned in 
Bangladesh;

c) transfer from Bangladesh to Pakistan of a ‘substantial number’ of non- 
Bengalis in the following categories:
•  persons residing or having resided in West Pakistan;
•  former employees of the Pakistani Central Government;
•  members of separated families (immediate relatives);
•  a ‘substantial number’ of special hardship cases, at most 25,000 

people.54

The governments of India, Pakistan and Bangladesh asked the Swiss govern
ment to lend its good offices to facilitate the implementation of the agree
ment, and requested the ICRC to register all persons in Pakistan or 
Bangladesh who were eligible for repatriation. The Office of the United 
Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) was asked to provide 
transport for them between Pakistan and Bangladesh.

The ICRC delegation in Pakistan proceeded to register all the Bengali civil
ians, and processed lists of all Bengali military personnel and their families 
who had already been registered by the Pakistani authorities. By the end of 
the year 74,246 civilians and 52,078 military personnel (including their fami
lies) were registered. Their applications were sent to the Bangladesh govern
ment, which issued entry permits. Once they had obtained such a permit, 
they were granted an ICRC travel document on which the Pakistani exit visa 
could be affixed and which was recognized as a Bangladeshi entry visa. 
Holders of this document were allowed to board aircraft chartered by 
UNHCR.

In Bangladesh the ICRC delegation opened eight registration centres close 
to the largest concentrations of Bihari refugees, which were in Dacca itself, at 
Mohammedpur, Mirpur and Adamjee in the suburbs of Dacca, and at 
Saidpur, Ishurdi, Khulna and Chittagong in the provinces. Travelling teams 
registered candidates in localities without a permanent ICRC office, and
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under Article 9 of the New Delhi Agreement ICRC delegates visited all the 77 
prisons in the country so that all persons entitled to repatriation could apply 
for it. In less than six months the delegation registered applications covering
535,000 persons (including an unknown number of duplications, as some 
candidates for repatriation applied to two different offices in the hope of 
being more readily accepted). Each registration form was at once forwarded 
to the Pakistani authorities, who were the only ones who could issue entry 
permits for Pakistan.

The ICRC delegation also co-operated with the Bangladeshi authorities in 
transferring authorized repatriates to transit camps, and issued them with 
travel documents which served in lieu of a Bangladeshi exit visa and Pakistani 
entry visa and enabled them to board the UNHCR-chartered aircraft.

The UNHCR airlift began on 18 September 1973 and ended on 1 July 
1974, by which date 118,070 Bengalis had been repatriated to Bangladesh 
and 108,727 persons had been transferred to Pakistan. In the summer of 
1979 another 9248 persons were flown to Pakistan in a new operation. In all, 
236,045 persons were repatriated to the country of their choice with the co
operation of the governments concerned, the Swiss Federal Council, UNHCR 
and the ICRC, while 89,981 Pakistani prisoners of war and civilian internees 
were repatriated from India to Pakistan under the same agreement.55

To sum up, the Central Tracing Agency’s tasks under the Geneva 
Conventions and their Additional Protocols to protect civilians who have not 
been interned or placed in forced residence are limited. The purpose of all 
these tasks is to preserve or restore family unity: the Agency is authorized to 
transmit family messages, make family enquiries, and lend its good offices to 
reunite families dispersed by war.

Nevertheless, the ICRC is free to offer its services to carry out tasks other 
than those specified by the Geneva Conventions, when the interests of war 
victims so require. Similarly, parties to a conflict are free to agree among 
themselves to ask the ICRC and the Central Tracing Agency to take on other 
tasks, provided these are humanitarian ones intended to alleviate the mental 
suffering caused by war.

The steps taken by the International Committee immediately after the Six- 
Day War to facilitate the return of people displaced by the hostilities, and the 
tasks assigned to it by the New Delhi Agreement of 28 August 1973, have 
served to illustrate these two possibilities.
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C H A P T E R  I I I

THE PROTECTION OF ALIENS IN 
THE TERRITORY OF A PARTY 

TO A CONFLICT

The outbreak of war drastically changes the status of civilian nationals of a 
belligerent state who happen to be in the territory of the adverse party. 
Previously considered as foreign friends and enjoying the hospitality of the 
state they were visiting or where they lived, they suddenly become enemy 
aliens. What fate awaits them?

In antiquity, subjects of a belligerent power who were caught unawares in 
enemy territory by a declaration of war were part of the spoils of war, just as 
were prisoners of war. They could be held captive, sold as slaves or put to 
death.

Enemy subjects were hardly better off in the Middle Ages. However, such 
harsh treatment hampered the development of trade, for foreign merchants 
could not be sure that their persons or property would be safe if their sover
eign fell out with rulers of other states. They were wiser to stay at home.

It was therefore the trading nations which first introduced guarantees pro
tecting the subjects of other states. Magna Carta, signed in 1215 by King 
John of England, promised foreign merchants that their persons and goods 
would be safe and secure, and that they would be free to leave the kingdom if 
war broke out, provided that English subjects in the power of the adverse 
party were granted the same treatment.1 The Peace of the Pyrenees, signed in 
1659 between France and Spain, granted subjects of either nation caught in 
the other party’s territory by the outbreak of war six months’ grace to 
dispose of their property and withdraw. The peace treaty reads:

And the better to ensure future Trade and Friendship between the Subjects of the 
said Lord Kings, to the greater advantage and convenience of their Kingdoms, it 
has been agreed and granted, that should any quarrel arise hereafter between the 
two Crowns (which God forbid) the Subjects of either shall always be allowed six 
months to withdraw  and transport their persons and property whithersoever they 
shall see fit; which they shall be allowed to do in complete freedom and without 
any hindrance, nor shall any procedure be taken during the aforesaid time to seize 
their property and still less to arrest their persons.2

Similar provisions granting six, nine or twelve months’ grace appear in most 
ancien régime peace, friendship, navigation and commercial treaties. It could 
therefore be considered that a customary rule guaranteeing enemy subjects the 
right to leave the country and take their property with them was estab
lished long before the French Revolution. When in 1803 Napoleon ordered
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all British subjects to be interned, he represented the order as a reprisal for 
the seizure of French ships; this clearly shows that its intrinsic illegality was 
undisputed.3

This liberal practice was threatened by the spread of conscription to most 
European states in the late nineteenth century. It was argued that according 
to the principle of self-preservation belligerents were justified in refusing to 
furnish each other with resources that might increase their means of offence 
or defence, and therefore that officers and soldiers on the active and reserve 
lists who were caught on enemy territory by a declaration of war could legiti
mately be interned as prisoners of war.4

Indeed, at the beginning of the First World War ‘hunting down’ enemy civil
ians became an almost general practice. Most European states not only interned 
men of military age but seized women, old people and children as hostages or 
as a reprisal. No treaty' obligation protected these hapless people, and all in all 
they lived in conditions much more precarious than those of prisoners of war.5

The draft convention protecting civilian persons in the hands of an enemy 
power, which was approved by the Fifteenth International Conference of the 
Red Cross, held in Tokyo in 1934, therefore upheld the principle that enemy 
civilians wishing to leave the territory of an adverse party at the outset of mili
tary operations were entitled to do so. The only civilians who could be detained 
were those liable to be mobilized immediately or within one year, or to whose 
departure the detaining power might reasonably object for security reasons. In 
either case, provision was made for appeal to the Protecting Power.6

As is well known, the Tokyo Draft was never formally adopted by a 
Diplomatic Conference. Consequently there was again large-scale internment 
of enemy nationals during the Second World War, at least in Europe.7 
Following representations by the ICRC, civilians who were in enemy territory 
when war broke out and were interned solely because of their nationality 
were given the protection of a legal status in line with that of prisoners of 
war. These civilian internees -  but they alone -  enjoyed better living condi
tions than were usual in the First World War. About 160,000 civilians of 
fifty different nationalities thus benefited by the assistance of the ICRC and 
that of the Protecting Power appointed by their country of origin.8

It was nevertheless still necessary to establish firm rules for the treatment of 
aliens in the territory of a party to conflict. This is the purpose of Articles 35 
to 46 of the Fourth Convention.9

Unfortunately the Diplomatic Conference of 1949 did not reinstate the former 
customary rule guaranteeing enemy nationals the right to leave the territory of 
a party to the conflict, for Article 35 of the Fourth Convention begins:

All protected persons who may desire to leave the territory at the outset of, or 
during a conflict, shall be entitled to do so, unless their departure is contrary to 
the national interests of the state.
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This means that the state of residence may prevent nationals of the adverse 
party from leaving its territory if it believes their departure to be contrary to 
its national interest. Persons refused permission to leave the territory are en
titled to have the refusal reconsidered by an appropriate court or administra
tive board. If their appeal is dismissed the representatives of the Protecting 
Power must, unless reasons of security prevent it, be given the reasons for 
refusal.10 If their departure is permitted, the repatriation must be carried out 
in satisfactory conditions of safety, hygiene, sanitation and food.11

Except for any special measures of control, the situation of persons who 
are not repatriated must continue to be regulated, in principle, by the pro
visions concerning aliens in time of peace. In any case, they must be 
allowed to receive individual or collective relief sent to them; they must 
receive medical attention and hospital treatment to the same extent as the 
nationals of the state of residence; they must be allowed to practise their 
religion; if they reside in an area particularly exposed to the dangers of 
war, they must be authorized to move from that area to the same extent as 
the nationals of the state of residence; and children, pregnant women and 
mothers of young children must benefit by any preferential treatment to the 
same extent as the corresponding sections of the population of the state of 
residence.12

Where a party to a conflict applies to protected persons measures of 
control which result in their being unable to support themselves, the said 
party must ensure their support and that of their dependants.13

Protected persons may be compelled to work only to the same extent as 
nationals of the party to the conflict in whose territory they are, and pro
tected persons of enemy nationality may not be compelled to do work 
directly related to the conduct of military operations.14

Assigned residence (house arrest) or internment are the most severe meas
ures of control that the state of residence may apply to protected persons, 
and may be ordered only if absolutely necessary for the security of that state. 
Any protected person interned or placed in assigned residence is entitled to 
have such action reconsidered as soon as possible by an appropriate court or 
administrative board. If the decision is maintained, it must be re-examined 
periodically and at least twice yearly. The Protecting Power must normally be 
given the names of any protected persons subjected to or released from 
internment or assigned residence; it must also be informed of the decisions 
taken concerning protected persons by the appropriate courts or administra
tive boards.15

If the restrictive measures taken against protected persons have not previ
ously been withdrawn they must be cancelled as soon as possible after the 
close of hostilities.16

These provisions apply to civilians of enemy nationality and stateless 
persons; they also protect nationals of a neutral state who are not protected 
by a diplomatic mission accredited by their state of origin.17
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The civilian aliens in most direct need of the ICRC’s protection will of course 
be those interned or otherwise held in custody. The various ways in which 
the ICRC can help them -  by protection against the effects of hostilities, 
registration, visits to places of internment or detention, relief operations and 
repatriation -  are described in earlier chapters18 and need no further 
comment.

In the case of protected persons placed in assigned residence or left at 
liberty, the activities the ICRC can perform on their behalf will depend on 
their circumstances and on the supervisory measures to which they are 
subjected.

They are entitled to give news of a strictly personal nature to members of 
their families, wherever they may be, and to receive news from them. If postal 
services have been disrupted, the warring parties concerned must apply to a 
neutral intermediary, such as the Central Tracing Agency, which may set up a 
service to pass on personal news, in particular with the co-operation of the 
National Red Cross or Red Crescent Societies.19

Protected persons are entitled to receive financial allowances from their 
home country, and individual or collective relief sent to them.20 They must 
have every facility for contacting and making requests to the Protecting 
Powers and the ICRC, whose delegates are entitled to visit them.21

Thus the Geneva Conventions assign various duties to the International 
Committee in aid of nationals of a party to a conflict who are in enemy terri
tory, even if they are not held in custody.

Since 1949 there has been little occasion to implement those provisions, 
either because there were no civilian nationals of either warring party in the 
territory of the adverse party (this was the case, for example, with the United 
States and North Vietnam in the Vietnam War), or because enemy aliens 
were not subject to any restrictions, as in the Falkland Islands conflict 
between Argentina and Great Britain, or because all enemy aliens were 
interned. Furthermore, by their very nature these provisions are not of a kind 
that can be applied in non-international armed conflicts.

In fact it seems that the International Committee has invoked Articles 35 to 
46 of the Fourth Convention on only two occasions: in the Suez conflict of 
October-November 1956 and in the Gulf War of 1990-1.

Following the Suez conflict, the Egyptian government decided to compel all 
the approximately 55,000 Jews resident in Egypt to leave the country. No 
sooner were active hostilities brought to a close than they were threatened 
with general and immediate expulsion. This threat was not carried out, but 
intense pressure was put on them to leave ‘voluntarily’: Jewish businesses, 
shops and financial establishments were nationalized, the property of Jews 
was confiscated, Jewish employees were dismissed and Jews were interned, 
intimidated and subjected to harassment. This treatment was applied to
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foreign nationals of the Jewish faith, to the many stateless Jews who espe
cially since 1933 had found refuge in Egypt from persecution in Europe, and 
even to Jews of Egyptian nationality whose families had lived in Egypt for 
many generations.

The ICRC considered that it had no mandate to look after foreign nation
als who were protected by the diplomatic mission of their country of origin, 
or by the Protecting Power appointed by the British and French governments. 
Recognizing, however, that stateless persons were protected persons within 
the meaning of Article 4 of the Fourth Geneva Convention, the ICRC under
took to help them by performing the duties normally assigned to a Protecting 
Power. It endeavoured to take similar action in aid of Jews of Egyptian 
nationality -  most of whom were stripped of their nationality, first de facto 
and then de jure -  in so far as the Egyptian government was willing to turn a 
blind eye.

On 27 November 1956 the International Committee sent a telegram to the 
Egyptian government asking it to suspend all immediate expulsions and allow 
enough time for the provisions of the Fourth Convention to be respected.22

The ICRC delegation in Egypt later undertook to remit subsidies to various 
Jewish charitable associations in Cairo and Alexandria, to visit internees, 
shepherd would-be emigrants through the maze of administrative formalities 
required to obtain permission to leave the country, support their applications, 
and lastly organize transport for people who could otherwise not afford to 
emigrate.

For this purpose it chartered fourteen ships which carried 7190 stateless 
persons to Naples or Piraeus. Here they were taken over by the 
Intergovernmental Committee for European Migration (ICEM) or by Jewish 
organizations, which transferred them to a permanent host country (Israel or 
countries in western Europe, North or South America, Australia or New 
Zealand).

The delegation asked for emigrants to be allowed to take their personal 
effects with them, as well as enough money to continue their journey, but the 
International Committee considered that it had no mandate to protect econ
omic interests and property beyond the bare minimum.

This operation was to some extent outside the scope of the Geneva 
Conventions, since it was not strictly speaking concerned with repatriation 
but with emigration. It was financed mainly by Jewish charitable organiza
tions, in particular the American Joint Distribution Committee.

In early 1962 the Egyptian government, which had meanwhile reversed its 
policy on the emigration of Egyptian Jews, ordered the ICRC delegation to 
close down its offices.23

The Iraqi occupation of Kuwait on 2 August 1990 took the world by sur
prise, so much so that a number of Kuwaiti nationals found themselves in 
Iraq at the time of the invasion. Some were interned while others were left at 
liberty but subjected to measures of control. The nationals of countries
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co-operating in the embargo decreed by the United Nations Security Council 
were also interned or placed under house arrest.

Whether they had been interned or left at liberty, all Kuwaiti nationals in 
Iraq were protected persons under the terms of Article 4 of the Fourth 
Geneva Convention. So, it must be acknowledged, were the other foreign 
nationals held in Iraq, since the diplomatic missions of their countries of 
origin were not able to act on their behalf or give them the protection pro
vided for by international usage.

Whatever the case, the International Committee offered its services to the 
Iraqi authorities with a view to providing protection and assistance to both 
Kuwaiti and third country nationals.

The ICRC suggested in particular that it visit foreign nationals who were 
not allowed to leave Iraq and did not benefit from the protection of the con
sular services of their countries of origin, that it set up a family message 
service for those foreigners and their families, that it provide them with relief 
supplies and that it facilitate the departure of those authorized to leave Iraq, 
specifically by drawing up travel documents for those who had no identity 
papers and by organizing appropriate means of transport.24

The Iraqi authorities rejected the ICRC’s offer, preferring to discuss 
the fate of foreign nationals -  with the exception of the Kuwaitis -  within the 
framework of bilateral discussions with their countries of origin. As for the 
Kuwaitis, they were said to be Iraqi citizens whose situation was an Iraqi 
internal matter. With the exception of the Kuwaitis, all foreign nationals 
were released during the final weeks of 1990.25

ICRC delegates did have access, however, to a few Iraqi citizens who had 
been interned in the United Kingdom and France.26

After the cease-fire on 28 February 1991, the ICRC’s delegates were able to 
meet the Kuwaiti citizens interned in Iraq, and the Kuwaitis who had not 
been interned were authorized to take up contact with the ICRC delegation 
in Baghdad. The ICRC organized the Kuwaitis’ repatriation -  or at least the 
repatriation of all those whose return had been permitted by the Kuwaiti 
authorities. While waiting for the repatriation to take place, the ICRC set up 
a family messages service between them and their families and distributed 
relief supplies to those who needed them.

But it was the plight of foreign nationals in Kuwait that became a major 
concern. There were in fact several thousand Iraqis and tens of thousands of 
Palestinians, Jordanians, people of other nationalities and stateless people 
(the Bedun) in Kuwait at the time. The Iraqis, the Palestinians, the Jordanians 
and to a lesser extent the stateless people were collectively accused of having 
collaborated with the occupying power and many of them were imprisoned. 
Moreover, the Kuwaiti authorities decided to implement a policy aimed at 
returning Kuwait to the Kuwaitis and sharply reducing the number of non- 
Kuwaiti residents, even by means of mass expulsions.

No sooner had Kuwait been liberated than the clamp-down began: there 
was widespread intimidation in the form of arrests, internment in over
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crowded places of detention, abductions, expulsions, and so on.
When hostilities broke out between the Coalition members and Iraq on 

17 January 1991, the ICRC had sent delegates to Riyadh and Bahrain to 
establish contact with the Coalition High Command and to proceed to 
Kuwait as soon as it became possible to do so. In their interviews with the 
Kuwaiti authorities and the High Command, the delegates stressed that 
everything had to be done to ensure that the liberation of Kuwait was not 
marred by massacres and the settling of accounts.

With the help of the Coalition armed forces, the delegates managed to get 
to Kuwait on 1 March 1991, a mere seventy-two hours after the liberation, 
only to witness the very thing they had tried to prevent: the pent-up hatred of 
seven months of occupation was unleashed and, in the existing political 
vacuum and general chaos, terror took hold of non-Kuwaitis as acts of 
private revenge grew rife.

The intimidation measures were directed first and foremost at Iraqi citizens 
-  soldiers and civilians -  who were still in the Emirate but in hiding, at about
170,000 Palestinians (most of whom had Jordanian identity papers), at the 
citizens of countries who had sided with Iraq, in particular Jordan, Yemen 
and Sudan, and at about 150,000 stateless people (Bedim), some of whom 
had been living in Kuwait for decades. The International Committee consid
ered that the Iraqis, the Palestinians, the stateless persons and generally 
speaking all foreign nationals deprived of the protection of the diplomatic or 
consular services of their countries of origin were protected persons under the 
terms of the Fourth Geneva Convention.

Obviously, the fate of those who had been arrested was the source of great
est concern. The delegates asked to see them, and the first visit took place on 
23 March, at a military prison. By the end of the year, the delegates had 
carried out over 600 visits to different places of detention in Kuwait; they 
had seen more than 5200 detainees, about one thousand of whom were still 
incarcerated in December 1991.

At the same time, the ICRC delegation made every effort to assist the non- 
Kuwaitis. Since the various parts of the city had been separated by check
points at which most non-Kuwaitis would not have dared to come forward, 
the delegation opened offices in the quarters populated by Palestinians or 
stateless persons, namely in Hawalli, Jahra, Fahaheel and Farwaniya, and in 
Jabriya, where the main office was located.

The delegates informed the Kuwaiti authorities of all the excesses they 
were aware of and asked that effective steps be taken to stop them. They 
made the same request of the Coalition countries whose armed forces had 
taken part in the liberation of Kuwait. The delegates also asked that non- 
Kuwaitis be given access as in the past to food shops, distribution co
operatives and hospitals. The ICRC furthermore set up a service for exchanging 
family news and tracing persons who had gone missing during the Iraqi occu
pation or after the liberation. Since many foreign residents had no identity 
papers, the ICRC dealt with the necessary formalities to obtain from their
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countries of origin the documents they needed to recover their legal status 
and be able to return home. The delegation also issued travel documents for 
those who had no identity papers and who had found a host country. Lastly, 
the delegates provided help to the thousands of foreigners and stateless 
persons who were stranded in Al-Abdali camp, near the Iraqi border on the 
road from Kuwait to Basra.27

As the weeks passed and the Kuwaiti government gradually re-established 
its authority, the number of violent incidents and acts of revenge started to 
drop. On the other hand, the various forms of intimidation and harassment 
intended to provoke the departure of non-Kuwaitis continued, as did the 
expulsions of detainees to Iraq.

The ICRC considered that it could not oppose the principle of the expul
sions, as no state is bound to keep on its territory foreign nationals whom it 
deems to be undesirable. However, the terms and conditions under which the 
government’s policy was implemented gave cause for serious reservations.

The International Committee made known its profound concern in a mem
orandum dated 15 June 1991. It asked in particular to be notified in advance 
of any expulsion order, whether relating to a detainee or not, so that it could 
inform the family. It also requested that its delegates be permitted to meet 
persons under expulsion orders and to speak with them in private, so as to 
ensure that no one was sent to a country where there was reason to believe he 
or she would be persecuted; that family members be allowed to remain 
together whenever possible; that those being expelled be given the opportu
nity to take their personal effects with them; and that ICRC delegates be 
present on either side of the border so as to facilitate the crossing.28

The authorities agreed to these conditions, and starting in July the dele
gates spoke individually with every detainee placed under an expulsion order. 
They were thus present at the expulsions of 1734 detainees and their families, 
or about six thousand people in all. The delegates also took steps to facilitate 
the departure of the thousands of foreign nationals who wished to leave 
Kuwait, either of their own free will, or -  in the immense majority of cases -  
because they realized that there was no future for them in the Emirate. They 
worked in particular to cut through the endless red tape by which the author
ities hampered the departures of people they had every intention of getting 
rid of.29

Lastly, the issue of judicial assistance for foreign nationals had become par
ticularly acute. The Kuwaiti authorities had set up courts to shed light on the 
Iraqi occupation and punish the crimes committed during that period. The 
first judgments handed down betrayed a serious disregard of the rights of 
defence and were universally condemned, even by Kuwait’s allies. Although 
the ICRC had no specific mandate in this respect, its delegates followed the 
proceedings closely. They examined the punitive measures applied by the 
courts so as to ensure they were in keeping with the rules of international 
humanitarian law; they were attentive observers at the trials to see that the 
fundamental legal guarantees were respected, but did not intervene -  some
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thing no court would tolerate. Outside the courts, the delegates established 
fruitful contacts not only with counsel for the defence but also with the 
public prosecutor’s office and the judges. They did not, of course, try to 
influence the judges, rather they drew the latter’s attention to the need to 
respect the rights of defence and to make sure every person accused had a fair 
trial. The delegates submitted reports on their observations during the trials 
to the Kuwaiti authorities and made a number of requests: that detainees 
awaiting trial be brought before the court; that those who had been acquitted 
be indeed released; and that all sentences handed down be re-examined in 
due course so as to guarantee that the principle of proportionality between 
punishment and offence be respected. The head of the ICRC delegation asked 
the Crown Prince and Prime Minister to commute all death sentences to 
imprisonment; his request was granted.30

This presence in the legal sphere proved particularly useful and effective. 
While the ideal of calm and impartial justice is difficult to attain when feel
ings are inflamed by war, the work of the ICRC’s delegates nevertheless 
exerted a moderating influence with a view to ensuring that in each case the 
fundamental legal guarantees and the rights of defence were duly respected, 
whatever the origin of the accused person or the gravity of the indictment.

The International Committee, which had not been allowed to carry out 
any activities in Kuwait during the seven months of the Iraqi occupation, was 
thus able to take effective action on behalf of the non-Kuwaiti population 
after the liberation.
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C H A P T E R  I V

RELIEF OPERATIONS IN AID OF 
THE CIVILIAN POPULATION

A Dorian war shall come and with it, plague.
O racle quo ted  by T hucydides,
A H istory o f  the Peloponnesian War,
Book II, C h ap te r II, p a rag rap h  54.

1. Introduction

‘War nourishes war’ goes the most misleading of sayings. But war in fact 
does just the reverse, misdirecting the creative impulse of men to acts of death 
and destruction, laying waste fields and cities, annihilating the means of pro
duction, bringing trade to a standstill. It almost invariably bleeds both victor 
and vanquished dry and leaves them utterly ruined. Traditional wisdom the 
world over has rightly always portrayed war as leading famine, pestilence 
and death in a macabre and fearsome saraband.

Since the belligerents keep most of their available supplies to feed their 
fighting forces, prisoners and the civilian population are hardest hit by the 
penury, privations and destruction that inevitably accompany all armed 
conflict.

Though originally founded to come to the aid of wounded soldiers on the 
battlefield, during the First World War the Red Cross made its first move to 
help civilian victims of war, starvation and epidemics. Several National 
Societies, in particular the American Red Cross, set up large-scale relief oper
ations for the civilian populations in greatest need, especially in the stricken 
areas of northern France, Belgium, Poland and the Balkans.1

The International Committee itself had only limited resources, which were 
completely absorbed by its aid to prisoners of war and civilian internees. 
Immediately after the Armistice, however, it played an active part in combat
ing epidemics in eastern Europe and in other relief operations for the 
distressed civilian population.2

The ICRC again took the initiative of launching relief operations for the 
civilian population during the war between Greece and Turkey (1919-23) 
and the Spanish Civil War (1936-9).3

In the Second World War the International Committee and the League of 
Red Cross Societies went a step further and formed the Joint Relief 
Commission of the International Red Cross to carry out aid operations for 
the civilian population of occupied Europe. The ICRC also launched a large-
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scale operation to supply food to the population of Greece, and carried it out 
jointly with the Swedish government.4

These initiatives led to several important provisions in the Geneva 
Conventions of 12 August 1949 and the Protocols additional thereto, which 
will be better understood by distinguishing between the various predicaments 
of civilian war victims as follows:

a) relief operations in aid of civilian nationals of a party to a conflict who are 
under that party’s authority;

b) the question of blockades;
c) relief consignments to besieged areas;
d) aliens in the territory of a party to conflict;
e) the population of occupied territory.

Each of these will now be considered in turn.
Relief operations in aid of internees and other civilian detainees were dis

cussed in Chapter IV, Part V above,^ and need not be further considered here.

2. Relief operations in aid of civilian nationals of a party to a 
conflict who are under that party’s authority

Starvation and epidemics strike blindly. Enemy aliens and the population of 
occupied territory are not the only ones to suffer the hardships that are the 
bitter fruit of any armed conflict. The warring party’s own civilian popula
tion will suffer too.

Unless there is a siege or a blockade, however, the Geneva Conventions do 
not provide specifically for relief operations in aid of civilians who are under 
the authority of their power of origin. This is only natural, for the 1949 
Conventions are based on the assumption that each party to a conflict is 
responsible for its own population and will do all it can to provide it with 
essential commodities. Humanitarian law does not intervene between a state 
and its nationals except in non-international armed conflicts.

To offer its services in aid of a civilian population which is under the 
authority of its power of origin, the ICRC must therefore base its interven
tion on its right of humanitarian initiative. It is entitled to do so by Article 10 
of the Fourth Convention:

The provisions of the present Convention constitute no obstacle to the 
humanitarian activities which the International Committee of the Red Cross or 
any other impartial humanitarian organization may, subject to the consent of the 
Parties to the conflict concerned, undertake for the protection of civilian persons 
and for their relief.6

It is important to note that this article covers all civilians, and not only pro
tected persons as defined by Article 4 of the Fourth Convention. It authorizes
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the ICRC to offer its services in order to bring protection and assistance not 
only to civilians in the power of the warring party whose nationals they are, 
but also to those who have fallen into enemy hands. Nonetheless, any relief 
operation based only on Article 10 of the Fourth Convention is subject to the 
consent of the parties to the conflict concerned.

At this point a definition of the term ‘parties to the conflict concerned’ is 
required. It must be taken to mean those parties to a conflict upon which the 
possibility of carrying out the proposed operation depends7 -  the party pro
viding relief, the party receiving it, the parties which allow it to pass through 
the territories they control and, when a naval blockade is in operation, the 
blockading power. But except in the case of a siege or blockade, each party to 
a conflict is competent to decide only with regard to persons and territories 
over which it has effective control; it would be totally unacceptable for a 
relief operation for the civilian population of a warring party to be subject to 
the consent of the enemy.

The principle of national sovereignty, and the very nature of things, require 
that a relief operation must first be approved by the party to a conflict which 
exercises its authority over the people who are to benefit. It would be incon
ceivable for a humanitarian institution such as the ICRC to carry out a relief 
operation in the non-occupied territory of a party to a conflict without that 
party’s consent. The Diplomatic Conference of 1949 did not feel that this 
requirement would hamper relief operations needed by the civilian popula
tion of parties to a conflict; since each belligerent was duty bound to look 
after its own population, it was thought inconceivable that any belligerent 
might refuse relief operations for its own nationals.

Since 1949, however, belligerents have on several occasions refused relief 
operations in aid of their nationals, either for ideological reasons, in that they 
would not admit to shortages and preferred to gloss them over, or because 
they would not allow the foreign nationals needed for the proposed relief 
operations to enter the country.

The 1974-7 Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and 
Development of International Humanitarian Law therefore adopted various 
provisions concerning relief operations for the civilian population of non
occupied territory, in particular Article 70, paragraph 1, of Protocol I:

If the civilian population of any territory under the control of a Party to the 
conflict, other than occupied territory, is not adequately provided with [food and 
medical supplies, clothing, bedding, means of shelter, other supplies essential to 
the survival of the civilian population and objects necessary for religious worship], 
relief actions which are humanitarian and impartial in character and conducted 
without any adverse distinction shall be undertaken, subject to the agreement of 
the Parties concerned in such relief actions. Offers of such relief shall not be 
regarded as interference in the armed conflict or as unfriendly acts. In the 
distribution of relief consignments, priority shall be given to those persons, such 
as children, expectant mothers, maternity cases and nursing mothers, who, under 
the Fourth Convention or under this Protocol, are to be accorded privileged 
treatment or special protection.8
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This provision confirms that relief organizations must obtain the consent of 
the parties to the conflict concerned, whilst restricting the right of those 
parties to refuse it. Article 70, paragraph 1, stipulates that if the civilian pop
ulation of any territory under the control of a party to the conflict, other 
than occupied territory, is not adequately provided with certain specified sup
plies, humanitarian and impartial relief actions ‘shall be undertaken’. The use 
of the peremptory ‘shall’, and the preparatory work, clearly show that the 
parties to the conflict are not altogether free to refuse their agreement to relief 
operations.9 The provision also confirms that offers of humanitarian and 
impartial relief shall not be regarded as unfriendly acts, either by the party to 
the conflict to whom such an offer is made or by the adverse party.

The Conventions contain no provisions concerning exemption from 
customs duty and other charges that some belligerents might be tempted to 
levy on goods imported for relief operations. International Conferences of 
the Red Cross have therefore repeatedly asked for material aid sent from one 
country to another via the Red Cross to be granted exemption from charges 
of any kind.10 It would, after all, be hard to understand — and a deterrent for 
donors! -  if a party to a conflict were to levy customs duties or other charges 
on relief supplies intended for its own population. Belligerents have therefore 
generally agreed to waive customs duties on all aid for the civilian pop
ulation, and to transport it either free of charge or at greatly reduced rates.

Relief operations in war-devastated countries will often require the pres
ence of nutritionists, medical and paramedical personnel, logistic experts, 
pilots, drivers, mechanics and other specialized personnel to assess the needs 
and to transport and distribute the relief consignments. The Fourth 
Convention does not define the status of such personnel. International 
Conferences of the Red Cross have therefore regularly asked governments to 
give National Societies and the international Red Cross organizations every 
facility for their work, in particular with regard to visas and freedom of 
movement for their personnel.11 This matter is now regulated by Article 71 of 
Protocol I.

Article 44, paragraph 3, of the First Geneva Convention authorizes the 
ICRC and the International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Societies to use the red cross emblem, both in peacetime and in time of war, 
to identify relief operations in aid of the civilian population.

Clearly, the Geneva Conventions contain only the most basic regulations 
for relief operations in aid of a belligerent’s own civilian population. This is 
hardly surprising, for barring a siege or blockade -  which are the subject of 
separate regulations -  operations of that kind are unlikely to raise any partic
ular legal problems in international armed conflicts.

This cannot be said of non-international armed conflicts. In such situ
ations, one or the other of the contending parties -  or both -  will probably 
claim to be the only legitimate government and avail itself of this claim to 
oppose any relief operation by the ICRC in aid of the civilian population 
controlled by the adverse party.
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But is the International Committee bound by such claims? As stated earlier, 
Article 3 common to the four Geneva Conventions of 1949 does not discrim
inate between the parties to a conflict. Moreover, it stipulates: ‘An impartial 
humanitarian hody, such as the International Committee of the Red Cross, 
may offer its services to the Parties to the conflict.’ Obviously this provision 
authorizes the ICRC to offer its services on equal terms to both parties and 
except in the case of a siege or blockade, which will be considered separately, 
to undertake any relief operation accepted by one of them, whether or not 
the adverse party gives its assent.12

Do the results of the Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and 
Development of International Humanitarian Law confirm or invalidate these 
conclusions? The answer does not lie in Article 18, paragraph 2, of Protocol 
II, which states:

If the civilian population is suffering undue hardship owing to a lack of the 
supplies essential for its survival, such as foodstuffs and medical supplies, relief 
actions for the civilian population which are of an exclusively humanitarian and 
impartial nature and which are conducted without any adverse distinction shall be 
undertaken subject to the consent of the High Contracting Party concerned.13

Indeed, it is not at all clear how this provision should be interpreted.
Generally speaking, the phrase ‘High Contracting Parties’ in the Geneva 

Conventions and their Additional Protocols means the states party to those 
instruments. This raises the question of what body is qualified to give or 
refuse the state’s consent. Normal international practice is for the govern
ment to make known the will of the state in its relations with other states and 
with international organizations. But when the state itself is torn asunder by 
civil war and has no control over part of the population and national terri
tory -  and these are precisely the circumstances in which Protocol II is applic
able -  is that government still entitled to express the will of the part of its 
population that no longer acknowledges its authority and opposes it by 
force of arms?

The Diplomatic Conference did not settle that question and the following 
two interpretations are therefore possible:

a) The party claiming to be the legitimate government is entitled to give or 
refuse its consent on behalf of the High Contracting Party as a whole, i.e. 
on behalf of the entire state that is divided by civil war. Provided Protocol 
II is applicable, that party is therefore entitled to raise a valid objection to 
relief operations for civilian war victims effectively controlled by the 
adverse party. Several delegations at the Diplomatic Conference supported 
this interpretation, but it makes Article 18, paragraph 2, of Protocol II 
contradict Article 3 of the Geneva Conventions, whereas Protocol II is 
intended to develop and amplify the said Article 3.

b) Alternatively, each party to the conflict is entitled to give or refuse the 
consent of the High Contracting Party in respect of that part of the 
national population and national territory under its effective control.14
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Whatever the correct answer to this question, the parties to an internal 
conflict have no discretionary right to oppose operations for the relief of war 
victims. This is clear from Article 7 of Protocol II, which stipulates that the 
wounded and sick shall receive, to the fullest extent practicable and with the 
least possible delay, the medical care and attention required by their condi
tion; furthermore, Article 14 of Protocol II prohibits starvation of civilians as 
a method of combat.

It follows that no party to a conflict may validly object to operations for 
the relief of a civilian population which is suffering from hunger and lack of 
medical care. To do so would be a flagrant example of abuse of rights, and 
neither international law nor domestic law protects abuse of rights.15

Treaty law does not specify, except in very general terms, the form that 
relief operations for the civilian population should take. It stipulates only 
that they must be humanitarian and impartial and conducted without any 
adverse distinction, and that in distributing relief consignments priority must 
be given to persons who require special protection, such as children, expec
tant mothers, maternity cases and nursing mothers.16

The guidelines for such operations must therefore be drawn from the 
Fundamental Principles of the Red Cross and Red Crescent. Three of these 
principles apply directly to relief operations:

a) The principle of humanity requires the International Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Movement to endeavour to prevent and alleviate human suffer
ing wherever it may be found.

b) The principle of impartiality requires the Movement to make no distinc
tion as to nationality, race, religious beliefs, class or political opinions, 
but to endeavour to relieve the suffering of individuals, being guided 
solely by their needs, and to give priority to the most urgent cases of 
distress.

c) The principle of neutrality requires the Movement not to take sides in 
hostilities or engage at any time in controversies of a political, racial, 
religious, or ideological nature.17

It would be a great mistake to regard the Fundamental Principles of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent as merely abstract norms without any practical 
application. They are, on the contrary, rules of conduct designed to direct the 
activities of the National Societies, the ICRC and the International 
Federation, in particular in relief operations.

Thus the principle of humanity requires that the purpose of any relief oper
ation must be to prevent and alleviate human suffering. Such assistance is 
destined solely for the actual people in distress, and must be delivered to 
them alone.

This is an important conclusion, for some governments behave as though 
the relief supplies in operations intended for their population were supposed 
to be delivered to them. They are encouraged in this belief by some inter
governmental organizations, including members of the United Nations
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family, which consider that their job is to aid member countries, and that 
they have done this once they hand over their material assistance to the gov
ernment of the recipient state. They regard the distribution of that assistance 
within the country as an internal matter within the sole responsibility of the 
state concerned.

Relief operations under Red Cross auspices are on very different lines, 
especially those in aid of war victims. There can be no other recipients than 
the victims themselves. When relief is provided via the ICRC, the ICRC itself 
must monitor its transport and distribution. Only then will its relief opera
tions be recognized and respected as being purely humanitarian, impartial 
and neutral. Only supervision by the ICRC will ensure that relief supplies for 
the civilian population of a party to any conflict are not regarded by the 
adverse party as assistance to the enemy.

Naturally, this approach does not rule out close co-operation between the 
ICRC and the public services and National Society of the country for whose 
population the relief supplies are intended. It would be unthinkable for the 
ICRC to set up a state within a state by conducting a relief operation without 
enlisting their help.

A further requirement of the principle of humanity is that the purpose of 
the proposed relief operation must be ‘concerned with the condition of man, 
considered solely as a human being, regardless of his value as a military, 
political, professional or other unit’.18 The order in which people are given 
assistance will depend only on their degree of distress and need. Priority must 
be given to those whose needs are most urgent.

This conclusion, obvious in peacetime, is soon forgotten in time of war. A 
nation straining every nerve to survive is sorely tempted to keep most of its 
resources for those fighting to preserve it, and to forget people who cannot 
actively support the war effort, such as the aged and infirm and young chil
dren. It is not for the Red Cross to question the priorities set by the national 
authorities, but it can and must make perfectly clear that it cannot associate 
itself with their priorities and that its duty is to help first and foremost those 
people who are most vulnerable and most at risk.

The principle of impartiality requires the Red Cross to make no distinction 
based on nationality, race, religious beliefs, class and political opinions in its 
relief operations. It does not oblige the Red Cross to distribute supplies with 
mathematical equality -  that would often be absurd -  but it does require Red 
Cross institutions to provide assistance commensurate with needs, and 
regardless of any affiliation.

The application of this principle has often led to difficulties, as at the start 
of the joint ICRC -  UNICEF operation in Kampuchea.

At the end of a particularly cruel and lethal civil war Cambodia fell under 
the domination of a group of fanatical leaders, the Khmer Rouge, who on the 
pretext of carrying the revolutionary experiment to its extreme perpetrated 
countless massacres and ruined the country. In January 1979 the Vietnamese 
forces overthrew the Khmer Rouge and set up, under the name of People’s



Relief Operations for the Civilian Population 8 1 1

Republic of Kampuchea, a new regime that immediately concluded a military 
alliance with Vietnam.

Both the ICRC and UNICEF, whose delegations had been expelled from 
Phnom Penh in April 1975 immediately after the Khmer Rouge victory and 
whose subsequent efforts to help the population of Cambodia had been in 
vain, promptly offered their services to the new authorities.

However, it was not until July 1979 that they were invited to send a 
mission to Kampuchea. The conditions the delegates found when they arrived 
were inconceivable: deserted towns, neglected fields, no public services, and 
only a tiny fraction of farm land still under cultivation. Obviously the 
country was heading for disaster and a large-scale relief operation was 
needed to halt the advance of famine. The ICRC and UNICEF put forward a 
comprehensive plan to save the Cambodian people from this new ordeal, and 
agreement had almost been reached on the modus operandi when hundreds 
of thousands of Cambodian refugees flooded back towards the Thai border, 
seeking to escape imminent starvation. Some of them were allowed into 
Thailand; the others found themselves confined to border regions outside the 
control of the Phnom Penh authorities.

These refugees were in even worse straits than the rest of the Khmer 
people. As they could not be reached from Phnom Penh, the ICRC and 
UNICEF decided to use the only possible access route -  via Thai territory -  to 
come to their aid.

The government of the People’s Republic of Kampuchea reacted angrily, 
threatening in its memorandum of 28 September 1979 to expel the joint 
ICRC-UNICEF mission unless both institutions formally undertook to deliver 
all available relief to it and to suspend any relief operations for the civilian 
population controlled by the Khmer Rouge or any other resistance move
ment. The Phnom Penh authorities regarded any relief operation from Thai 
territory as violating the sovereignty of the People’s Republic of Kampuchea, 
interfering in its internal affairs and helping the Khmer Rouge under the guise 
of assisting all parties as a matter of principle.19

This attitude placed the ICRC and UNICEF in a quandary. Obviously 
they could not help most of the Cambodian population without the co
operation of the Phnom Penh government, which controlled the larger part 
of the country, but neither could they leave war victims to their fate when 
aid could be got through to them. Also, if they gave in to the Phnom Penh 
government’s demands the ICRC and UNICEF would create a precedent 
that might seriously restrict their future freedom of action, in Kampuchea or 
elsewhere.

The International Committee based its decision squarely on the principles 
of humanity and impartiality. It concluded that it had not only the right but 
also the duty to assist all victims of the conflict; that the principle of impar
tiality obliged it to offer its services to all parties on equal terms; and that no 
government was entitled to demand that it violate the fundamental Red Cross 
principles.
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The Executive Director of UNICEF came to a similar conclusion, based 
on the principle of non-discrimination contained in the Charter of the United 
Nations and in the constituent instrument of UNICEF.20

Both institutions therefore decided to continue their discussions with the 
Phnom Penh government in hopes of reaching agreement on a comprehensive 
assistance programme for the Cambodian population, whilst continuing 
ad hoc operations for refugees in border areas. Although the Phnom Penh 
government continued to protest against relief operations carried out across 
the Thai border, it finally agreed to go on co-operating with the ICRC and 
UNICEF.21

Within fifteen months and with the backing of governments, National Red 
Cross Societies, the European Economic Community, the World Food 
Programme and other organizations, the ICRC and UNICEF delivered over
250,000 tonnes of foodstuffs and more than 40,000 tonnes of seed for rice 
and vegetables to Kampuchea, plus clothing, tools and sufficient medical aid 
to restock all the hospitals and dispensaries in the country. In addition 
UNICEF gave large quantities of equipment and supplies so that schools 
could be reopened. To unload, transport and distribute the relief consign
ments in a completely disorganized country, cranes, fork-lift trucks and over 
a thousand lorries also had to be imported.

At the same time, the ICRC and UNICEF continued their relief operation 
both for civilians gathered in the border regions and for refugees who had 
found shelter in Thailand. This two-pronged operation saved the Cambodian 
people from starvation and helped to reactivate agriculture, education and 
health services.22

In the judgment rendered on 17 June 1986 in the case of military and para
military activities in and against Nicaragua, the International Court of Justice 
examined the question whether assistance to a rebel movement -  in this case 
the counter-revolutionary forces of Nicaragua -  was lawful without the 
agreement of the government of the state concerned.

The Court unhesitatingly agreed that strictly humanitarian aid could not be 
regarded as unlawful intervention, whatever the party to which the 
beneficiaries belonged:

There can be no doubt that the provision of strictly humanitarian aid to persons 
or forces in another country, whatever their political affiliations or objectives, 
cannot be regarded as unlawful intervention, or as in any other way contrary to 
international law.23

According to the Court, such aid had to conform to the fundamental prin
ciples of the Red Cross, and especially to the principles of humanity and 
impartiality:

An essential feature of truly humanitarian aid is that it is given ‘without 
discrimination’ of any kind. In the view of the Court, if the provision of 
‘humanitarian assistance’ is to escape condemnation as an intervention in the
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internal affairs of Nicaragua, not only must it be limited to the purposes hallowed 
in the practice of the Red Cross, namely ‘to prevent and alleviate human 
suffering’, and ‘to protect life and health and to ensure respect for the human 
being’; it must also, and above all, be given without discrimination to all in need 
in Nicaragua, not merely to the con tras  and their dependents.24

So in the view of the Court, the crucial question was not whether humanitar
ian assistance was given with or without the agreement of the government of 
the state concerned, but whether it conformed to the principle of impartiality. 
If the assistance given by the United States to the rebels in Nicaragua was to 
be condemned, it was not because the consent of the government in Managua 
had not been obtained, but because the aid was not given impartially.

Undiscerning application of the principle of impartiality could, however, 
result in accusations that Red Cross institutions perpetuate armed conflicts by 
supporting both parties. Such accusations are completely unfounded. 
Conflicts are not prolonged by humanitarian aid, but by supplies of arms and 
munitions.

It is nonetheless essential not to lose sight of the principle of neutrality, 
which enjoins the Red Cross not to take any part in hostilities. Red Cross 
assistance must not reinforce the military potential of either belligerent, or 
fall into the hands of the fighting forces.

The need to abide by this principle is constantly borne in mind, and its 
application has given rise to many difficulties. Thus in the Palestine conflict, 
Article 8 of the truce agreement concluded on 9 June 1948 between the Arab 
and Israeli authorities, under the auspices of the United Nations mediator, 
stipulated that relief for the civilian populations in the areas which had seri
ously suffered from the fighting, such as Jerusalem, should be administered 
by the ICRC in such a way that reserves of stocks of essential supplies should 
not be substantially greater or less at the end of the truce than they were at its 
beginning.25

The ICRC delegation had not been involved in the negotiations leading to 
that agreement. It decided that the principle of neutrality did not allow it to 
take part in supplying food for a civilian population which was intermingled 
with fighting forces. The delegation therefore refused the mandate envisaged 
for it and confined its assistance to supplying the hospitals, whereas United 
Nations observers took charge of supervising supply convoys to Jerusalem.26

Similar difficulties arose on other occasions. In July 1980, for instance, the 
ICRC decided to cease taking part in food distributions on the Khmer-Thai 
border to the south of Aranyaprathet because no agreement on separating 
combatants from civilians could be reached.27

Clearly, the Fundamental Principles of the Red Cross and Red Crescent 
have a practical bearing which no Red Cross institution, least of all the 
International Committee, can afford to ignore. Besides corresponding to the 
Movement’s humanitarian ideals they are necessary to its operations, as 
respect for the fundamental principles will in the end lead both sides to
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recognize that Red Cross relief operations are humanitarian, impartial and 
neutral, and respect them for being so.

This raises the question of how these principles are to be applied. To make 
sure they are effective, the ICRC has established the following three opera
tional rules, which are firmly based on the fundamental Red Cross principles 
and form part of its instructions to ICRC delegates:

a) All relief operations must meet needs identified by the ICRC’s own 
delegates.

b) ICRC delegates must take part in distributions.
c) A report on each distribution must be compiled for donors.

Experience has shown that these three operational rules enable the ICRC to 
ensure that relief supplies do in fact reach those who need them.

There is no question of pernickety, suspicious supervision. That would 
only hold up the relief operation and give offence. The aim is merely to 
supervise its progress sufficiently to prevent losses, wastage and petty theft, so 
that the ICRC can be sure that the relief supplies really are reaching the 
victims they are intended for.

Such supervision is in the interest of the victims, the donors, the institu
tions distributing relief supplies and the belligerent whose nationals are to 
receive them. In modern war, that party is likely to be accused of the most 
reprehensible forms of misappropriation, and its denials will not be believed. 
To forestall any controversy the ICRC must therefore be able to see for itself, 
and if necessary confirm, that the consignments have been correctly used.

Experience has also shown that donors are generally more inclined to 
maintain their support and make further donations if they have convincing 
evidence that the first consignments have been put to proper use. Doubt or 
argument about this will deter any donor, however willing.

Some outside supervision is therefore necessary. It is an integral part of 
any relief operation, and is indeed an absolute prerequisite for operations to 
take in assistance to a blockaded or besieged population.

Such situations will now be considered.

3. Blockades28

Throughout the ages, belligerents have endeavoured to intercept supplies 
intended for their enemy so as to deny it the resources it needs to continue 
the war. Economic warfare is a legitimate form of war intended to weaken 
the enemy’s economic and military potential, but it does not discriminate 
between combatants and non-combatants. The Red Cross has therefore done 
all it could to attenuate its effects on the civilian population.

The question of relaxing a blockade arose in the First World War, when 
neutral relief operations were made more difficult by the increasingly severe
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restrictions imposed by the Allies,29 and was discussed at International Red 
Cross Conferences between the two world wars.30

Throughout the Second World War the ICRC sought to obtain the British 
government’s authorization for relief consignments for civilian populations to 
pass through the blockade. Its negotiations were not very successful; the only 
exceptions made by the British government were for the relief operation in 
Greece and the dispatch of supplies to the Dodecanese, the Channel Islands 
and the ‘pockets’ on the Atlantic coast of France. No general suspension of 
the blockade was allowed in aid of the civilian population of occupied 
Europe, nor was any exception, either general or particular, made on behalf 
of any enemy civilian population.31

Nevertheless, the possibility of relaxing the rules of blockade in aid of the 
most vulnerable categories of people had to be addressed. It was discussed at 
the Seventeenth International Conference of the Red Cross, held in 
Stockholm in August 1948, and by the Diplomatic Conference of 1949.

Rarely did the stark contrast between humanitarian aims and military 
necessity emerge as clearly as in these discussions. There was indeed a desire 
to protect non-combatants from the effects of a blockade, especially non- 
combatants making no direct or indirect contribution to the war effort, but 
the delegations of the naval powers stressed the danger that relief supplies 
might be diverted from their proper use and that any supplies arriving from 
abroad could release resources that would be used for war production or in 
military operations. Some delegations urged that it should be an absolute 
obligation to grant free passage to relief consignments. Others equally res
olutely opposed this. In the end the Diplomatic Conference adopted a com
promise obliging the blockading power to allow some relief consignments to 
pass freely, provided it was satisfied that they would not be diverted from the 
purpose for which they were intended. This is expressed in Article 23 of the 
Fourth Convention:

Each High Contracting Party shall allow the free passage of all consignments of 
medical and hospital stores and objects necessary for religious worship intended 
only for civilians of another High Contracting Party, even if the latter is its 
adversary. It shall likewise permit the free passage of all consignments of essential 
foodstuffs, clothing and tonics intended for children under fifteen, expectant 
mothers and maternity cases.

The obligation of a High Contracting Party to allow the free passage of the 
consignments indicated in the preceding paragraph is subject to the condition that 
this Party is satisfied that there are no serious reasons for fearing:
a) that the consignments may be diverted from their destination,
b) that the control may not be effective, or
c) that a definite advantage may accrue to the military efforts or economy of the 

enemy through the substitution of the above-mentioned consignments for 
goods which would otherwise be provided or produced by the enemy or 
through the release of such material, services or facilities as would otherwise be 
required for the production of such goods.
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The Power which allows the passage of the consignments indicated in the first 
paragraph of this Article may make such permission conditional on the distribu
tion to the persons benefited thereby being made under the local supervision of the 
Protecting Powers.

Such consignments shall be forwarded as rapidly as possible, and the Power 
which permits their free passage shall have the right to prescribe the technical 
arrangements under which such passage is allowed.32

Like any compromise, Article 23 came in for more than its share 
of criticism. It was even objected that the blockading power’s right 
of supervision made nonsense of the obligation to grant free passage, and 
that the whole article was ‘nothing more than a collection of fine phrases’.33

That criticism appears to be without foundation. Like any other treaty pro
vision, Article 23 has to be interpreted and applied in good faith. In no cir
cumstances could the blockading power use its right of supervision under 
paragraphs 2 and 3 of that article to evade the obligation, laid down in para
graph 1 thereof, to allow free passage.

Application of the article nevertheless raises many difficulties which, 
despite all that has been said to the contrary, are due more to conflicting 
interests than to clumsy drafting. The civil war in Nigeria brought these 
difficulties to the surface and induced the Diplomatic Conference on the 
Reaffirmation and Development of International Humanitarian Law to 
reconsider the whole question.

The Conference proclaimed loud and clear that ‘starvation of civilians as a 
method of warfare is prohibited’,34 but hastened to add that this declaration 
did not change the law of naval blockade,35 thereby singularly reducing its 
scope.

The Conference also adopted several provisions designed to amplify 
Article 23 of the Fourth Convention. First, it enlarged the circle of 
beneficiaries of relief operations to include categories other than young 
children, expectant mothers and maternity cases, making it possible in theory 
to extend relief operations to the whole of the civilian population whilst 
respecting the priorities established by the Fourth Convention. Secondly, the 
Conference accepted a wider definition of relief supplies to be allowed 
through the blockade, to include food, medical supplies, clothing, bedding, 
means of shelter and other supplies essential to the survival of the civilian 
population, as well as objects necessary for religious purposes.36 Relief 
supplies of this kind intended for a civilian population can no longer be 
described as contraband of war.

Paragraph 2 of Article 70 governs the free passage of relief consignments, 
as follows:

The Parties to the conflict and each High Contracting Party shall allow and 
facilitate rapid and unimpeded passage of all relief consignments, equipment and 
personnel provided in accordance with this Section, even if such assistance is 
destined for the civilian population of the adverse Party.
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Paragraph 3 of Article 70 provides for supervision of consignments and their 
distribution as follows:

The Parties to the conflict and each High Contracting Party which allow the
passage of relief consignments, equipment and personnel in accordance with
paragraph 2:
a) shall have the right to prescribe the technical arrangements, including search, 

under which such passage is permitted;
b) may make such permission conditional on the distribution of this assistance 

being made under the local supervision of a Protecting Power;
c) shall, in no way whatsoever, divert relief consignments from the purpose for 

which they are intended nor delay their forwarding, except in cases of urgent 
necessity in the interest of the civilian population concerned.

At first sight Article 70, paragraph 2, of Protocol I appears to drive a coach 
and horses through blockade practice, in that relief consignments must be 
allowed free passage even when they are intended for an enemy civilian popu
lation. The blockading power will, however, undoubtedly point out that 
paragraph 1 of that article makes such consignments subject to the agree
ment of the parties concerned!

One wonders, therefore, whether the Diplomatic Conference on the 
Reaffirmation and Development of International Humanitarian Law did not 
adopt a lame decision that merely incorporates disagreement instead of over
coming it. It is surely significant that two of the major naval powers -  the 
United States and France -  have not yet ratified Protocol I. Obviously, 
whether and how a blockade can be eased is still an open question.

Since humanitarian law failed to find a really satisfactory answer in the 
case of international armed conflict, the difficulties will, as can be well ima
gined, be even greater in a non-international armed conflict. This will now be 
discussed.

Article 23 of the Fourth Convention and Article 70 of Protocol I apply ipso 
jure only to international armed conflicts. In non-international armed 
conflicts there are two possible situations: either the government of the 
country has proclaimed a blockade of rebel-held coasts and ports, or it has 
not made any such proclamation.

Legal opinion and state practice agree that naval blockade implies a 
recognition of belligerency.3' In fact, the imposition of a blockade brings 
into effect an important chapter of the law of war. It is moreover a grave 
encroachment on the rights of other states to freedom of the seas and vio
lates the principle that the state under whose flag a vessel is sailing has sole 
jurisdiction over that vessel. Any such encroachment would be inadmissi
ble outside a state of war. More generally, no government can claim bel
ligerent rights for itself if it denies that a state of belligerency exists and
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refuses to recognize that the adverse party is entitled to exercise the same 
rights.

The immediate result of a recognition of belligerency by the government of 
a country torn apart by civil war is that most of the laws and customs of war 
become applicable, hence also the whole of humanitarian law except for the 
provisions relating to Protecting Powers and occupied territory.38 Article 23 
of the Fourth Convention then applies and, if the state concerned is a party to 
Protocol I, so does Article 70 of that Protocol.

If there has been no recognition of belligerency and blockade is by land 
only, the only treaty provisions immediately applicable are Article 3 of the 
1949 Conventions, and Protocol II if the state concerned is a party thereto.

Article 3 stipulates that ‘Persons taking no active part in the hostilities ... 
shall in all circumstances be treated humanely’ and that ‘The wounded and 
sick shall be collected and cared for’, but does not provide specifically for 
relief operations for the civilian population. Protocol II also states that ‘All 
the wounded, sick and shipwrecked ... shall receive, to the fullest extent prac
ticable and with the least possible delay, the medical care and attention 
required by their condition’,39 and that ‘Starvation of civilians as a method of 
combat is prohibited’.40 There is, however, nothing in Protocol II that obliges 
either party to the conflict to allow the free passage of relief supplies intended 
for a civilian population controlled by the adverse party. Accordingly, only 
by virtue of its right of humanitarian initiative and the general provisions just 
mentioned can the ICRC demand some relaxation of the rigours of a block
ade imposed by either party. There is therefore every reason to fear that the 
wounded and sick will not be given the medical care and attention required 
by their condition and that starvation will continue to be used as a method of 
combat.

Article 4 of the Declaration of Paris of 16 April 1856 proclaims that 
‘Blockades, in order to be binding, must be effective, that is to say, main
tained by a force sufficient really to prevent access to the coast of the 
enemy’.41 This provision codifies the already existing rule that ‘paper block
ades’ -  mere declarations of a blockade -  have no legal effect.

In fact, blockade has only exceptionally been used as a weapon since 1945 
and most of the blockades declared in international armed conflicts since the 
Second World War did not fulfil the condition that they must be effectively 
maintained. The naval powers did not recognize them as valid, so the ques
tion whether Article 23 of the Fourth Convention had to be implemented did 
not arise.

Blockades appear to have been validly declared on only two occasions:

•  the Nigerian civil war (1967-70);
•  the Gulf War (1990-1).
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As soon as the Eastern Region of Nigeria declared its independence under 
the name of ‘Republic of Biafra’ on 30 May 1967, the Federal Government of 
Nigeria decreed a blockade of the coasts and ports held by the insurgents.42 
The interception on 10 July 1967 of the Panamanian vessel Kastel Luanda43 
showed that the federal blockade was effective, and its validity was unques
tioned thereafter. After failing to penetrate into the heart of the Ibo country, 
the federal army encircled the secessionist territories and gradually cut them 
off from the Cameroon border and then from the sea. The capture of the 
main Biafran harbour of Port Harcourt on 19 May 1968 left them completely 
beleaguered.44 From then on the naval blockade was reinforced by a land 
blockade.

Biafra was thus cut off from the rest of the world and seemed fated to col
lapse within weeks. Instead, its final ordeal lasted more than eighteen 
months.

As soon as the secession was proclaimed the ICRC contacted the Federal 
Government of Nigeria and the authorities in Biafra. Both pledged to respect 
the Geneva Conventions. The Committee opened a delegation in Lagos and 
another in the Biafra enclave and began a limited and almost exclusively 
medical aid operation on both sides of the front. In July 1967 the ICRC dis
patched standard kits of medicines and dressings to Nigeria and decided to 
send out two surgical teams seconded to it by the Swiss Red Cross, one to 
work in the territory held by the federal forces and the other in secessionist 
territory.45

But how were its personnel and relief supplies to reach the secessionist 
enclave? The need to find a solution became more and more pressing as the 
war dragged on and starvation spread in encircled Biafra. Although this was 
clearly a non-international armed conflict, the matter was considered in the 
light of Article 23 of the Fourth Convention, which all the parties agreed to 
go by and whose relevance was never seriously contested.46

Both the Federal Government and the secessionist authorities had con
sented in principle to a relief operation in aid of the wounded and the civilian 
population, yet the practical arrangements for it proved extremely difficult to 
settle.

There were three key issues: the choice of a base for the operation, the 
means of access, and supervision.

The secessionist authorities wanted to avoid giving the impression that they 
were subordinating themselves to the federal authorities again, through the 
intermediary of the ICRC. They therefore insisted that the ICRC should set 
up an operational base in a third country. For the opposite reason, the Lagos 
government insisted just as strongly that the operational base should be in 
federal territory.

Agreement on means of access proved just as difficult. For reasons of mili
tary necessity the Biafra authorities would not agree to a land or river corri
dor, which the ICRC would in any case have been unable to supervise. 
Discussion therefore centred on an airlift.
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To obviate any confusion between planes chartered by charitable organiza
tions and those of the hotchpotch of traffickers flying arms and munitions by 
night to the Biafra enclave, the Lagos government demanded that relief con
signments should travel by day. This the secessionist authorities flatly refused, 
contending that it was essential for them to conceal their airports -  which 
were the lifeline of Biafra -  and protect them during the daytime, lest they be 
attacked by the Nigerian air force.

There was also total deadlock over supervision. The Federal Government 
agreed to leave the ICRC to supervise distributions, but insisted on satisfying 
itself -  as it was entitled to do under Article 23 of the Fourth Convention -  
that the goods to be allowed through the blockade would not benefit the 
enemy war effort. The secessionist authorities would not agree to federal 
supervision lest it should again bring Biafra under the dominance of the 
Lagos government, from which it had broken free and was now resisting by 
force of arms.

The ICRC tried in vain to reconcile the belligerents’ contrary demands. 
After prolonged negotiations the Lagos government declared that it would 
tolerate any flights that the ICRC might make at its own risk and peril.4/ 
This was less than the formal agreement the ICRC had hoped for, but enough 
for it to set up a shuttle service by air between the Spanish colony Fernando 
Po and Port Harcourt. Flights were by night and cargoes being loaded were 
checked by the Nigerian Consul in Santa Isabel.

The capture of Port Harcourt led to the exodus of hundreds of thousands 
of refugees, greatly increasing the need for relief supplies and the problems of 
opening a ‘humanitarian corridor’. A large-scale medical operation, and 
above all regular arrivals of large quantities of food, were essential to the 
survival of the civilian population uprooted by the war.

The ICRC therefore had no choice but to step up its airlift to cope with the 
greater numbers of victims, but at the risk of conflicting with the military 
requirements of the Federal Government. On 4 November 1968, the Lagos 
government told the ICRC that it would no longer tolerate night flights.48

The ICRC was then torn between abandoning the war victims and entering 
on a collision course with the blockading power. It resolved to continue its 
mercy flights. In the spring of 1969 it expanded them still further, but 
because of the military deadlock there was then a swelling wave of antag
onism in Lagos against charitable organizations, which were accused of 
prolonging the conflict by supplying Biafra.

At dusk on 5 June 1969, a Nigerian fighter plane shot down a transport 
plane made available to the ICRC by the Swedish Red Cross; the pilot and 
crew perished. Immediately afterwards the Federal Government reiterated 
its opposition to night flights and warned the Committee not to violate its 
airspace.49 The ICRC, judging that it was bound by the Conventions and 
could only bow to the Lagos government’s formal opposition, suspended its 
flights to Biafra while endeavouring to reach an agreement that would 
satisfy the diverging contentions of the warring parties. It failed. The
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Committee could not resume its relief consignments, and on 10 January 
1970 Biafra fell.

The ICRC had nevertheless managed to make more than 2000 flights to 
the Biafra enclave, taking in over 21,000 tonnes of food and relief supplies. 
These were distributed at some 500 distribution centres, forty-nine nutrition 
centres and 745 refugee camps. By 5 June 1969, when the flights ceased, the 
number of beneficiaries exceeded one and a half million.50 The ICRC delega
tion also ran seven hospitals and sixty-four infirmaries housing about 15,000 
sick and wounded, a prosthetic workshop and a centre for the rehabilitation 
of disabled persons.51

In federal territory, the ICRC took in consignments of over 90,000 tonnes 
of food and relief supplies and thus gave regular assistance to more than one 
million people, particularly in areas near combat zones.52 ICRC medico- 
social teams treated more than 30,000 patients.53

This exceptionally large-scale relief operation would have been impossible 
without the active support of the League and many National Red Cross and 
Red Crescent Societies, foremost among them the Scandinavian Societies, and 
of UNICEF and several governments.

Coming as it did at the end of the Cold War, Iraq’s invasion of Kuwait led 
to the restoration of collective security mechanisms which had been in 
abeyance since at least the Korean War, if not the war in Ethiopia.

The United Nations Security Council condemned the Iraqi coup de force 
on the day it occurred (2 August 1990), and demanded the immediate with
drawal of Iraqi armed forces.54 On 6 August, the Security Council, acting 
under Chapter VII of the United Nations Charter, decided to prohibit all 
imports from Iraq and occupied Kuwait, all exports to those countries and 
any financial transactions with them or with people on their territory. The 
prohibition did not, however, include ‘supplies intended strictly for medical 
purposes, and, in humanitarian circumstances, foodstuffs’. The Security 
Council also established a subsidiary committee to monitor implementation 
of those measures.55

In Resolution 665, adopted on 25 August 1990, the Security Council 
authorized the use of naval force, if necessary, ‘to halt all inward and 
outward maritime shipping, in order to inspect and verify their cargoes and 
destinations and to ensure strict implementation of the provisions related to 
such shipping laid down in resolution 661’.56 While each state was individ
ually responsible for monitoring implementation of the embargo established 
under Resolution 661, Resolution 665 authorized each of Kuwait’s allies 
with a naval force to intercept any ship headed for or coming from Iraq or 
occupied Kuwait, no matter what flag it was sailing under. Resolution 665 
therefore authorized the establishment of a naval blockade, although that 
specific term was not used. On 4 September 1990, the American navy 
intercepted the Iraqi ship Zanubia, demonstrating that the blockade was 
effective.57
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The Security Council’s decisions brought the ICRC face to face with a 
number of particularly thorny issues compounded by the humanitarian needs 
resulting from the invasion and occupation of Kuwait.

The first was to determine which law was applicable. Although the 
blockade was the consequence of an armed conflict which had broken out 
on 2 August 1990 between Iraq and Kuwait, there was no state of war 
between Iraq and the Security Council members who had authorized the 
blockade. Nor did any such relationship exist between Iraq and the 
blockading powers, Iraq having decided not to attempt to break the block
ade by force.

The ICRC could not give the impression that it had lost all hope of peace 
and invoke the provisions of the Geneva Conventions when the majority of 
governments and a broad section of public opinion continued to believe that 
a peaceful settlement would be found to the crisis. Nor could it refer to the 
existence of an armed conflict, since the term had been rejected by both Iraq 
and the states taking part in the embargo and the blockade. On the other 
hand, the ICRC could not simply dismiss the consequences, in humanitarian 
terms, that the blockade was sure to have for the people of Iraq and occupied 
Kuwait.

The ICRC’s conclusion was that the provisions aimed at protecting the 
civilian population from the adverse party in time of war should be respected 
a fortiori in the event of a blockade outside a state of war. So although 
Article 23 of the Fourth Convention was not applicable de jure, since there 
was as yet no state of war between Iraq and the blockading powers, for pre
cisely that reason its humanitarian imperatives had to be respected within the 
framework of the measures taken by the Security Council.58

The question of the law applicable in the event of incompatibility of the 
Security Council decisions with the provisions of international humanitarian 
law,never arose, since Resolution 661 imposing the embargo made an excep
tion for supplies intended strictly for medical purposes and, in humanitarian 
circumstances, foodstuffs. These exceptions brought the Security Council 
decisions in line with humanitarian law, and as it could be assumed that the 
members of the Security Council had had no intention of violating their 
obligations under that law, the ICRC considered that the resolutions estab
lishing the embargo and the blockade were to be interpreted in the light of its 
provisions. This was never contested by the Security Council committee set 
up to monitor implementation of the sanctions (known as the Sanctions 
Committee).

Lastly, the Security Council’s decisions gave rise to a new situation on 
which the ICRC had to take a stance. Obviously, the ICRC could not disre
gard the decisions regularly taken by the Security Council by virtue of the 
powers conferred on it by the international community, nor could it play the 
role of blockade runner. It was equally impossible for the ICRC to act, as 
certain states wished it would, solely as a humanitarian arm of the Security 
Council. The ICRC resolved this issue by drawing attention to the relevant
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requirements of humanitarian law and the Fundamental Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Principles.

Humanitarian law does not prohibit blockades, but it makes an exception 
for certain goods and categories of victims. The ICRC did not fail to point 
this out.59

Under the fundamental principles, the ICRC was obliged to act independ
ently, to make its services available impartially to all the states concerned 
and to show equal concern for the fate of all the victims of the crisis resulting 
from the invasion of Kuwait and its consequences: Kuwaiti prisoners, the 
population of occupied Kuwait, foreign nationals being held against their will 
in Iraq or Kuwait, and civilians affected by the blockade in Iraq and Kuwait.

The ICRC therefore took a comprehensive approach. It sought to address 
all questions of humanitarian concern resulting from the crisis that flared on 
2 August 1990, and offered its services to the Iraqi authorities accordingly. 
With regard to the blockade, it decided to contact the Sanctions Committee 
and the states taking part to remind them of the law applicable and to obtain 
their agreement to certain exceptions for particularly vulnerable groups of 
people; the ICRC even offered, under certain conditions, to monitor the 
loading of ships authorized to transport relief supplies to Iraq and Kuwait 
and to put escorts on board to certify that the ships had not called at any 
ports or loaded any unauthorized goods while en route; lastly, the ICRC was 
willing, at the request of the parties concerned, to monitor food distributions 
with a view to guaranteeing that the food exempted from the blockade was 
distributed to the intended recipients and through the distribution channels 
agreed by the parties (maternity hospitals, schools, dispensaries, and so on). 
In return, the ICRC expected the Iraqi authorities to give it the facilities 
required to set up such an operation, such as visas for its delegates, freedom 
of movement in Iraq and Kuwait, and communication facilities.60

The ICRC decided to be completely open with the Sanctions Committee, 
and through it the Security Council, informing them of all its efforts to help 
the populations affected by the embargo and the blockade, but without 
asking for authorization to perform the tasks assigned to it by the inter
national community to protect the victims of war.

These proposals were submitted to the Iraqi authorities during missions by 
the Delegate-General for the Middle East and North Africa, and later by the 
ICRC President, to Baghdad in August and September 1990. The last points 
were being finalized, and indeed a draft agreement was ready to be signed 
when, for reasons which remain unknown, the Iraqi authorities suddenly 
broke off negotiations.61

The rest is history. On 29 November 1990, a new Security Council resolu
tion demanded that Iraq withdraw from Kuwait and authorized the use of 
force if Baghdad had not implemented previous resolutions before 15 January 
1991.62 Hostilities resumed on 17 January, turning the blockade ordered by 
the Security Council into a belligerent blockade to which Article 23 of the 
Fourth Geneva Convention was fully applicable.
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The air strikes and ground offensive immediately gave rise to extensive 
needs for assistance, in particular for medical supplies and drinking water, 
while at the same time rendering any relief operation an extremely difficult 
and perilous venture. Air space was closed, the roads were cut, the bridges 
destroyed and communication practically impossible. The ICRC delegation in 
Baghdad was still open, but it had been cut off from the rest of the world 
within hours after the fighting started. The ICRC’s requests throughout the 
autumn for permission to import a radio transmitter or other means of 
telecommunication had been turned down flat; the delegation had thus been 
left with only phone and fax lines, and the country’s telephone exchanges 
were obliterated in the first air raids during the night of 16 to 17 January. 
While the most advanced technology was being used to conduct the air war, 
the delegation was obliged to fall back on couriers, a throwback to the 
previous century.

Meanwhile, the wounded were arriving at hospitals, the civilian population 
had no electricity or drinking water, and supply lines were severed.

In spite of the air strikes and the lack of means of communication, the 
ICRC managed to organize a first convoy which crossed the border from Iran 
to Iraq on 31 January 1991 with 19 tonnes of relief supplies, including 
15 tonnes of medicines and medical material. The convoy had been previ
ously notified to all the warring parties and to the Sanctions Committee.63 
Other convoys reached Baghdad on 9 and 19 February 1991.64

Hostilities were suspended on 28 February 1991, opening the way for a 
vast ICRC relief operation and revealing the true extent of the disaster facing 
the Iraqi population. In all built-up areas, the damage inflicted on power 
stations had paralysed water pumps, disrupted distribution systems and 
resulted in clogged sewers. In the space of a few days, a largely urbanized 
society, accustomed to the comforts of modern life, was thrust back into the 
Middle Ages. The inhabitants of cities and towns had no choice but to fetch 
water from the rivers, into which refuse and waste water were being dumped. 
It seemed inevitable that epidemics would break out when the hot weather 
returned.65

The ICRC’s delegates realized the seriousness of this threat long before mil
itary operations ended. They had seen the inhabitants of Baghdad fetching 
the water they needed for drinking and cooking from the Tigris River. They 
had visited neighbourhoods flooded by burst sewers. An ICRC sanitary 
engineer had made an initial assessment of the state of the water conduits, 
enabling the ICRC to launch an urgently required relief operation.66

As soon as hostilities were suspended, the ICRC brought three mobile units 
to purify water (waterlines) into Iraq. Each unit was used to filter 30,000 to 
80,000 litres of water per day and package it in one-litre plastic bags, essen
tially for hospitals. At the same time, the ICRC imported the material 
required to get water distribution systems going again, including electric gen
erators to run the pumps, fuel, spare parts to repair existing equipment and 
disinfectants (chlorine and aluminium sulphate). The operation started in
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Baghdad and was later extended to Iraq’s main towns in the south, in partic
ular Karbala, Najaf, Nasiriyah and Basra.67

At the same time, the ICRC set up a vast medical aid operation both for 
the war wounded and for the victims of the epidemics that were beginning to 
spread. Hospitals and dispensaries were provided with medicines and other 
medical supplies; medical teams made available by National Red Cross or 
Red Crescent Societies worked in Baghdad’s hospitals, replacing the foreign 
doctors who had had to leave Iraq and the Iraqi physicians who had been 
sent to the front.68

All the relief supplies imported had first been notified to the Sanctions 
Committee, which in no way hampered the ICRC’s work. It agreed in partic
ular to consider all the relief supplies used to repair the water distribution 
systems -  including the disinfectants -  as medical supplies which were exempt 
from the embargo.69

In spite of the heat later in the year, the diarrhoea, typhoid and cholera epi
demics that threatened to ravage southern Iraq and would certainly have 
spread to neighbouring countries were contained and brought under control. 
Before summer ended, the average number of admissions to hospital was 
practically the same as in previous years. There can be no doubt that this 
was largely thanks to the ICRC, which thereby helped to protect the Iraqi 
population from a disaster which could have taken a higher toll than the war 
itself.

No sooner was the international war over than civil war broke out. On 
1 March the Shi’ite population in southern Iraq rose up against the central 
government, while the Kurds seized control of the mountainous regions in the 
north. Both uprisings were brutally repressed, in March in the south and in 
April in the north, forcing hundreds of thousands of people to seek refuge in 
Iran and Turkey. Iran welcomed them with open arms, but Turkey, which 
had already had to absorb several waves of refugees, closed its borders. Tens 
of thousands of men, women, children and elderly people found themselves 
in desperate plight, stranded in mountainous border regions without shelter 
or supplies and suffering the ravages of snow, cold and inadequate hygiene.70

Despite the embargo, which had been maintained, the ICRC was able to 
organize large-scale relief operations, first for the countless casualties pouring 
into Baghdad’s hospitals, then in the north and south of the country.

In early April, the Iraqi government authorized the ICRC’s delegates to 
move freely in Iraqi territory, including areas held by the insurgents.71 While 
other humanitarian organizations came to the aid of Kurdish refugees in Iran 
and Turkey, the ICRC decided to concentrate its efforts on those in Iraq. It 
opened offices in Karbala, Najaf, Nasiriyah and Basra in the south, and in 
Dohuk, Arbil and Sulaymaniyah in Iraqi Kurdistan; these offices were used 
by its delegates as bases from which to reach displaced persons in the border 
areas. The aim was to provide emergency aid to displaced persons on the 
spot and have a more developed structure in the main towns so as to facili
tate the refugees’ return.72
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ICRC action took the following form:

•  a medical operation to refurbish hospitals that had been ransacked during 
the revolt and its repression, and the opening of a surgical hospital and 
several dispensaries in regions where delegates had found large groups of 
refugees;

•  a public hygiene operation to protect wells from pollution and construct 
water distribution systems, sewers and latrines;

•  an emergency food operation to distribute foodstuffs and cooking utensils;
•  distributions of clothing and tents, and the setting up of veritable refugee 

camps in certain border areas, such as Shaklawa and Penjwin.73

By 30 May 1991 the ICRC delegation, thanks to the active co-operation of 
the Iraqi Red Crescent and of many National Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Societies, had distributed 2480 tonnes of food, 12,500 sets of cooking 
utensils, 77 tonnes of clothing, 2000 tents and 133,000 blankets.74

However, the ICRC refused to take part in Operation Provide Comfort, 
launched by the United States and its allies for Kurdish refugees in Iraq’s 
extreme north, since it was a military operation undertaken without the 
consent of the Iraqi government.75 The ICRC quite rightly considered that it 
could not expand its operations on the basis of an agreement with Baghdad 
and at the same time take part in an operation to which the latter was 
opposed.76 Moreover, the ICRC requires of states that they comply with 
humanitarian law; it can hardly do any differently itself. It must be borne in 
mind that humanitarian law is fundamentally based on the agreement of 
states, given either in advance, when the state becomes party to the Geneva 
Conventions and their Additional Protocols, or on a case-by-case basis, when 
a situation arises which was not foreseen when those treaties were concluded.

By the end of the year, the ICRC had brought 27,400 tonnes of relief sup
plies worth 49 million Swiss francs into Iraq, as well as medical supplies 
worth 20 million francs. To transport them from Amman to Baghdad, the 
ICRC had organized 159 convoys comprising a total of 1349 trucks.77

But above and beyond those relief operations, should not the ICRC have 
spoken out against the very principle of maintaining a food blockade that 
continued to inflict suffering on civilians, given that active hostilities had 
ended and that Kuwait, whose occupation had led to the embargo, had been 
liberated? The price of food was rising steadily, many products were simply 
not to be found, and the rations of hospital patients had been cut by half. 
Nutritional deficiency diseases practically unknown in Iraq before the war 
were starting to appear, in particular marasmus, often accompanied by 
oedema; these diseases affected mainly children.78 A direct witness to the pri
vations endured by the Iraqi population, the ICRC was perfectly aware that it 
did not have the means to feed the entire population of a country of 
18 million inhabitants. But its role was not to take a political stance either. 
The ICRC therefore decided, without commenting as to the lawfulness of 
maintaining economic sanctions, that it would alert the international commu
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nity and draw the attention of the Sanctions Committee to the effects of the 
food blockade on the Iraqi civilian population. On 19 March, it announced 
that it foresaw a serious food shortage in Iraq and declared that ‘wider action 
[was] urgently needed to avert a major nutritional crisis in the stricken 
country’;79 it also sent a special mission to New York from 18 to 20 March. 
Its delegates spoke with advisers to the United Nations Secretary-General and 
with the Chairman and several members of the Sanctions Committee, inform
ing them of the ICRC’s alarming firsthand observations.80 The latter were 
corroborated forty-eight hours later by the report of the Secretary-General’s 
special envoy.81 On the basis of the ICRC’s observations and those of the 
Secretary-General’s special envoy, the Sanctions Committee declared that 
‘humanitarian circumstances applied to the entire civilian population of Iraq’, 
requiring the urgent dispatch of food to Iraq.82 This in fact amounted to a 
raising of the food blockade.

Thanks to this decision, the countries and organizations wishing to send 
food to Iraq were able to do so without restriction, and indeed several of 
Iraq’s allies did. The decision did not, however, allow Iraq to import the food 
it needed to feed its population. To import large quantities of food, Iraq, 
which was already heavily indebted, had to obtain the means of payment. Yet 
its only source of foreign exchange was oil, which remained subject to the 
embargo and the income from which was heavily earmarked for the war 
reparations Iraq owed Kuwait. The Iraqi government therefore refused to sell 
the amounts of oil for which the Security Council had authorized exporta
tion. More than eight years after the fighting ended, the matter has still not 
been resolved, and the Iraqi population continues to suffer from severe short
ages even though the war is long over.

So the embargo and the blockade did not prevent the ICRC from carrying 
out major relief operations in Iraq, both for the inhabitants of Baghdad and 
for the populations that had rebelled against the Iraqi government in the 
north and south of the country. They were conducted with complete trans
parency, the ICRC keeping the Sanctions Committee constantly informed of 
its plans and activities. The Sanctions Committee recognized the validity of 
all the evaluations carried out by ICRC delegates and put no obstacles in 
their way. At no time did the ICRC meet with a refusal. It was nevertheless 
able to remain sufficiently distant from the Sanctions Committee so as not to 
appear as the Security Council’s humanitarian arm or as a ‘humanitarian 
alibi’ justifying the maintenance of sanctions, which would have tarnished its 
credibility in the eyes of the Iraqi authorities. Thanks to the support of the 
National Societies and governments, the ICRC carried out relief operations 
which went far beyond the provisions of Article 23 of the Fourth Geneva 
Convention, but which were true to the spirit thereof. Lastly, once the hostili
ties had ended, the ICRC did not hesitate to alert public opinion and the 
Security Council to the grave consequences for the Iraqi population of main
taining the food blockade. Its intervention to that effect, which was 
confirmed in the report by the Secretary-General’s special envoy, led to the
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lifting of the food embargo. That easing of sanctions did not, however, have 
all the effects that might well have been expected of it.

4. Relief consignments for besieged areas

A belligerent who cannot storm an enemy position will lay siege to it to force 
it to surrender.

A siege, like a blockade, is a kind of stranglehold, a way of forcing the 
enemy to surrender by choking off its supplies.83 It is a legitimate method of 
war that has been practised from time immemorial. It is, however, a method 
of war that inflicts terrible suffering on non-combatant civilians trapped in an 
encircled locality. The commander of a beleaguered garrison will endeavour 
to reserve most of his food supplies for the fighting troops; civilians will 
therefore have to undergo even worse privations than they. And the besiegers 
are not bound to make things easier for the besieged by allowing non- 
combatants who want to leave the besieged area to cross their lines. Civilians 
attempting to escape from the rigours of a siege have often been driven back 
by force of arms.

Civilians caught in the unrelenting grip of a siege may therefore die of star
vation for a cause they do not necessarily support. Can anything be done to 
help them?

This question arose when France was liberated in the summer of 1944. As 
the German forces collapsed, remaining garrisons were surrounded in several 
Atlantic and Channel ports: Lorient, St Nazaire, La Rochelle, Royan and 
Dunkirk. With the belligerents’ consent, the ICRC delivered several relief 
consignments there for the civilian population.84

The Diplomatic Conference of 1949 did little to endorse this precedent. 
Article 17 of the Fourth Convention reads:

The Parties to the conflict shall endeavour to conclude local agreements for the 
removal from besieged or encircled areas, of wounded, sick, infirm and aged 
persons, children and maternity cases, and for the passage of ministers of all 
religions, medical personnel and medical equipment on their way to such areas.85

The categories of persons entitled to receive relief consignments are not 
specified. The consignments may therefore be used for military as well as 
civilian sick and wounded,86 but strict limits are imposed on their contents: 
only medical supplies are allowed. The belligerents’ obligations are also nar
rowly confined; they must endeavour to conclude local agreements for the 
passage to a besieged area of medical personnel, medical equipment and min
isters of all religions, but are not required to reach any such agreement if 
they believe they have good reason not to. The pangs of hunger have always 
been the besieger’s sharpest weapon, and although the cruelty of this custom 
was undisputed the Diplomatic Conference of 1949 clearly did not intend to 
abolish it.
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The Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law appears to have been no less impressed than 
its predecessor by the plight of civilian victims of siege warfare. Although 
Article 70, paragraph 2, of Protocol I states that ‘The Parties to the conflict 
... shall allow and facilitate rapid and unimpeded passage of all relief con
signments, equipment and personnel ... even if such assistance is destined for 
the civilian population of the adverse Party’, the first paragraph of that article 
is a reminder that operations for the relief of the civilian population ‘shall be 
undertaken subject to the agreement of the Parties concerned’.

In sieges, as in naval blockades, the condition that relief consignments are 
‘subject to the agreement of the parties concerned’ may well nullify the oblig
ation, stated in Article 70, paragraph 2, of Protocol I to give free passage to 
them. When the gulf between humanitarian aims and military necessity is as 
deep as it is in sieges or blockades, the principle of national sovereignty 
cannot be given preference -  as it invariably was at the 1974-7 Diplomatic 
Conference -  without sacrificing humanitarian interests. In spite of all profes
sions to the contrary, starvation will remain one of the belligerents’ favourite 
weapons.

The gaunt figures of the Burghers of Calais surrendering to King Edward 
III the keys of a city worn out by merciless siege are unfortunately not only 
memories of the past.

*

The above provisions apply ipso jure only to international armed conflicts.
As regards non-international armed conflicts, Article 3 of the Geneva 

Conventions of 1949 merely states that ‘persons taking no active part in the 
hostilities ... shall in all circumstances be treated humanely’, and Article 14 
of Protocol II begins ‘Starvation of civilians as a method of combat is prohib
ited'. However, any hopes this provision may raise are at once deflated by the 
requirement that relief operations for a civilian population suffering undue 
hardship shall be undertaken ‘subject to the consent of the High Contracting 
Party concerned’.8. Besieging forces will doubtless find this wording gives 
them plenty of scope for refusing their consent.

To sum up, both in international and internal armed conflicts the 
International Committee may, primarily by virtue of its universally recog
nized right of humanitarian initiative, offer its services in aid of the civilian 
population of a besieged area.

However, the difficulties involved must not be underestimated. The very 
narrow legal basis is an unmistakable indication of them. Whatever the 
supervisory machinery set up and whatever assurances are given, the com
mander of a besieging force who is requested to allow relief supplies free
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passage into a besieged area will always fear that if he does so the defenders 
will be encouraged to hold out. As events have repeatedly shown, in a siege 
as in a blockade there is little or no likelihood of reconciling humanitarian 
aims with military necessity.

The civil war in Lebanon (1975-90) restored siege warfare to the eminent 
position it occupied until the advent of steel gun barrels and bomber aircraft. 
Because of the fortunes of war, shifting alliances and intervention by neigh
bouring states, factions were alternately besiegers and besieged, and ICRC 
delegates were implored to come to the aid of the inhabitants of beleaguered 
and destitute towns, villages and neighbourhoods.

Thus, between early April and 30 June 1981 the ICRC delegation, valiantly 
backed by the Lebanese Red Cross, organized thirty-one relief convoys for 
the population of Zahle, a town under siege after fierce fighting between the 
‘Arab Deterrent Force’ and the Christian militias. For each of these convoys 
of food, medicines and other medical supplies the ICRC had to negotiate a 
cease-fire. On the return journey they evacuated from the besieged area a 
total of 361 wounded, sick, old people and children.88

Similarly, between 12 September and 22 December 1983 the ICRC de
legation organized fifty-seven convoys to the Chouf area, where 1756 tonnes of 
food and 145,000 blankets, together with medical supplies and cooking 
utensils, were distributed to civilian victims of the clashes. Twenty-one of the 
convoys went to Deir-el-Kamar, a Christian village encircled by Druze 
militias, and evacuated more than 6100 persons from it.89

The question of relief supplies for the civilian population became most 
acute, however, when Beirut was besieged in the summer of 1982. The Israeli 
army began its invasion of Lebanon on 6 June 1982 and on 14 June laid 
siege to the western quarters of Beirut, where the PLO fighters had dug them
selves in, leaving themselves no line of retreat.90 Supplies for the civilian 
population and local medical centres were soon urgently needed as refugees 
flooded in from southern Lebanon and heavy shelling continued.

As early as 20 June the ICRC delegation managed to get its first convoy of 
medicines and other medical supplies through to West Beirut, with the 
consent of the authorities concerned. It was later allowed to cross the lines 
with larger convoys of food and medical supplies, as well as fuel for the hos
pitals’ electricity generators. A separate authorization had to be obtained for 
each convoy.

However, on 26 July the Israeli authorities turned back the ICRC convoy 
and cut off West Beirut’s water and electricity supply. Conditions in the city 
soon became alarming; shortages were general, public services broke down, 
and disease was spreading. On 29 July the United Nations Security Council 
demanded that the Israeli government immediately lift the blockade of Beirut 
in order to permit the dispatch of supplies to meet the urgent needs of the 
civilian population and allow the distribution of aid provided by United 
Nations agencies and by non-governmental organizations, particularly the 
ICRC.91
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The ICRC promptly sent its Vice-President to Jerusalem for talks with the 
Minister of Defence, and then the Prime Minister. Placing particular empha
sis on the plight of the civilian population of Beirut, he demanded that the 
Israeli forces should stop their bombardment and lift the blockade.92 The 
blockade was indeed relaxed and a relief convoy was again allowed to cross 
the lines on 7 August. Other convoys followed until the blockade was lifted 
on 27 August 1982, after the evacuation of the Palestinian fighters.

It was unfortunately impossible, in this extremely turbulent period, to 
keep exact statistics of these operations. From the information available it 
is estimated that between 20 June and the end of the blockade the ICRC 
managed to get about thirty convoys through to West Beirut, carrying 
between one and two thousand tonnes in all of food, medical and other 
supplies.93

On other occasions the International Committee met with a flat refusal. 
An ICRC press release of 19 February 1987 deplored that it had been denied 
access to the Palestinian refugee camps in Chatila and Borj-el-Brajneh, in the 
southern suburbs of Beirut, and Rachidiyeh near Tyre, which were then 
besieged by Amal (Shi’ite Muslim) militia; despite repeated representations to 
all parties its delegates had been unable to enter the camps to assess their 
needs and provide the necessary assistance. Whilst deeply regretting that the 
parties to the conflict were more interested in politics than in solving urgent 
humanitarian problems, the ICRC declared that it would continue its 
efforts.94

5. Aliens in the territory of a party to a conflict

Nationals of a neutral state who are in the territory of a belligerent state 
must expect to share the hardships of the local population. They are not en
titled to any special protection from the effects of blockades or economic 
warfare.

The living conditions of enemy nationals will probably deteriorate even 
sooner than those of the general population in their country of residence. 
Even if they are not interned they may be subject to security measures that 
will make it harder for them to earn a living and may bar them from gainful 
activity altogether. Their assets may be frozen or confiscated, and they may 
be excluded from certain professions or placed under house arrest.

Article 39 of the Fourth Convention therefore stipulates that where a party 
to conflict subjects protected persons to methods of control which result in 
their being unable to support themselves, and especially if those persons are 
prevented for reasons of security from finding paid employment on reason
able conditions, the said party must ensure their support and that of their 
dependants.95

Furthermore, protected persons must in any case be permitted to receive 
allowances from their home country, the Protecting Power, or relief societies
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including the ICRC,96 as well as any individual or collective relief that may be 
sent to them.97

Since postal services between belligerent states may break down, the 
Protecting Power or a humanitarian organization such as the ICRC may 
remit to protected persons any allowances and relief sent to them from their 
home country. Such allowances and relief will of course not relieve the state 
of residence of its responsibilities.

During the Second World War the ICRC was able to send relief parcels to 
civilians of enemy nationality in assigned residence or allowed to live in 
partial freedom, in particular in Italy and France.98 Since 1949, however, 
there has been hardly any occasion to implement these provisions. It would 
seem that the ICRC has been approached only twice -  in the Suez conflict of 
November 1956, and in the Gulf War (1990-1).

Following the Suez conflict, the ICRC was asked to transfer allowances 
intended for stateless Jews resident in Egypt, and did in fact organize such 
transfers.99 During the Gulf War the ICRC similarly provided material aid in 
the spring of 1991 for various groups of nationals of neutral, mostly Asian, 
countries living in Iraq. However, it was unable to do anything to help 
Kuwaiti nationals in Iraq, whether interned or at liberty, until the hostilities 
ended on 28 February 1991.100

6. The population of occupied territory

Living under the heel of an occupying army is a grim situation. Besides the 
privations that war entails for the people of any belligerent state and the 
death and destruction brought by warring armies, the civilian population of 
occupied territory will be subjected to the security controls imposed by the 
occupying forces. It will also have to bear the burden of an army of occ
upation which, as has always been accepted, is entitled to live off the con
quered country and draw from it any resources it needs.101

The abuses to which such practices gave rise in the Second World War are 
well known. Although Article 52 of the Hague Regulations stipulated that 
requisitions in kind and services must not be demanded from municipalities 
or inhabitants except for the needs of the army of occupation, and must be in 
proportion to the resources of the occupied territory, Nazi Germany system
atically exploited the human and material resources of conquered countries 
to an extent far beyond the needs of its occupying armies. It did so with com
plete disregard for the availability of resources and the vital needs of the 
population. The situation in occupied Greece was particularly critical: such 
exploitation led to the collapse of the national economy and to an acute 
famine only slightly alleviated by a huge relief operation under ICRC and 
Swedish government auspices.

To prevent any repetition of such abuses the Diplomatic Conference of 
1949 adopted several provisions defining the obligations of the occupying
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power, restricting the right of requisition and paving the way for future relief 
operations for the population of occupied territory.

The main provision is Article 55 of the Fourth Convention:

To the fullest extent of the means available to it, the Occupying Power has the 
duty of ensuring the food and medical supplies of the population; it should, in 
particular, bring in the necessary foodstuffs, medical stores and other articles if 
the resources of the occupied territory are inadequate.

The Occupying Power may not requisition foodstuffs, articles or medical 
supplies available in the occupied territory, except for use by the occupation 
forces and adm inistration personnel, and then only if the requirements of the 
civilian population have been taken into account. Subject to the provisions of 
other international Conventions, the Occupying Power shall make arrangements 
to ensure that fair value is paid for any requisitioned goods.

The Protecting Power shall, at any time, be at liberty to verify the state of the 
food and medical supplies in occupied territories, except where temporary 
restrictions are made necessary by imperative military requirements.

In spite of the reservations restricting their scope, these provisions differ 
significantly from those of the Hague Regulations. Under the latter, the occu
pying power’s duty to act went no further than to maintain public order and 
safety. In economic matters, on the other hand, it was obliged only to refrain 
from taking action: it was not to alter the basis of taxation or levy requi
sitions out of proportion to the resources of the occupied territory. If the 
population of an occupied territory was suffering from starvation, the occu
pying power was under no obligation to make supplies available to it.

Under Article 55 of the Fourth Geneva Convention, however, the occupy
ing power has the duty, to the fullest extent of the means available to it, of 
ensuring the food and medical supplies of the population. So it does now 
have a duty to act, even though this obligation is limited to the means avail
able to it. In many cases, however, it may have no such means -  or may lack 
the political will to put them into effect. The question of outside relief then 
arises.

Relief operations for the population of occupied territory are regulated by 
Articles 59 to 62 of the Fourth Convention.

Article 59 defines as follows the obligations of the occupying power and of 
the states through which relief consignments have to pass in transit:

If the whole or part of the population of an occupied territory is inadequately 
supplied, the Occupying Power shall agree to relief schemes on behalf of the said 
population, and shall facilitate them by all the means at its disposal.

Such schemes, which may be undertaken either by States or by impartial 
humanitarian organizations such as the International Committee of the Red 
Cross, shall consist, in particular, of the provision of consignments of foodstuffs, 
medical supplies and clothing.

All Contracting Parties shall permit the free passage of these consignments and 
shall guarantee their protection.

A Power granting free passage to consignments on their way to territory 
occupied by an adverse Party to the conflict shall, however, have the right to
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search the consignments, to regulate their passage according to prescribed times 
and routes, and to be reasonably satisfied through the Protecting Power that these 
consignments are to be used for the relief of the needy population and are not to 
be used for the benefit of the Occupying Power.

When the population of an occupied territory is inadequately supplied, the 
first paragraph of this article rules that the occupying power m ust accept 
relief operations undertaken in aid of that population, and facilitate them by 
all the means at its disposal. Similarly, states through which relief consign
ments must pass in transit are obliged to permit their free passage and guar
antee their protection, even when the supplies are intended for the population 
of territory occupied by the adverse party.

Relief consignments do not relieve the occupying power in any way of its 
responsibility to provide, to the fullest extent of the means available to it, the 
population with food and medical supplies. That power may not in any way 
whatsoever divert relief consignments from the purpose for which they are 
intended, except in cases of urgent necessity, in the interests of the population 
of the occupied territory and with the consent of the Protecting Power.102

•  Distribution of the relief consignments must be carried out with the co
operation and under the supervision of the Protecting Power. This task 
may also be delegated, by agreement between the occupying power and the 
Protecting Power, to another neutral power, to the International 
Committee of the Red Cross, or to any other impartial humanitarian 
body.103

•  It is mandatory for such consignments to be exempt in occupied territory 
from all charges, taxes or custom duties unless these are necessary in the 
interests of the economy of the occupied territory.104

•  Subject to imperative reasons of security, protected persons in occupied 
territories must be permitted to receive individual relief consignments sent 
to them.105

•  Operations for the relief of civilian internees are subject to special 
regulations.106

In Article 69 of Protocol I the Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation 
and Development of International Humanitarian Law extended the obli
gations of the occupying power concerning the kind of supplies that power is 
required to ensure. In addition to the duties specified in Article 55 of the 
Fourth Convention concerning food and medical supplies for the population 
of occupied territory, the occupying power is obliged, to the fullest extent of 
the means available to it and without any adverse distinction, to ensure the 
provision of clothing, bedding, means of shelter, other supplies essential to 
the survival of the civilian population of the occupied territory, and objects 
necessary for religious worship. The Conference did, however, maintain the 
reservation that so severely restricts these obligations, namely that the occu
pying power is required to discharge them only ‘to the fullest extent of the 
means available to it’.107
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The rules applicable to relief operations for the population of occupied ter
ritory underwent no change.108 The status of personnel taking part in these 
operations is defined by Article 71 of Protocol I.

Since 1949 there has been no lack of occasions to come to the aid of the 
civilian population of occupied territory, and in this field the ICRC has had 
ample practical experience. It carried out many relief operations for the 
inhabitants of Port Said, occupied by the Anglo-French expeditionary force in 
the Suez conflict of November 1956; for the population of the Golan Heights, 
the occupied West Bank, the Gaza Strip and Sinai, all occupied by Israel 
in the Six-Day War of June 1967; and for the northern part of Cyprus, occu
pied by Turkish forces in the summer of 1974.

It was, however, the Israeli invasion of southern Lebanon in the summer of 
1982 which led to the largest operations, both because of the widespread 
destruction caused by the war, particularly in Sidon (Saida), and the number 
of displaced persons. The ICRC at once mounted a large-scale relief oper
ation to take in food and medical supplies to the population of Israeli- 
occupied southern Lebanon and to people who had fled as the Israeli troops 
advanced. Two medical teams seconded by the Finnish Red Cross arrived in 
Sidon on 13 June 1982, and many standard kits of medicines and other 
medical supplies were distributed to replenish the stocks of the hospitals and 
clinics in that area. In June 1982 the ICRC gave food aid in the form of 
family parcels of foodstuffs and cooking utensils to more than 110,000 dis
placed persons, and in July to as many as 170,000 persons, of whom more 
than 40,000 were in southern Lebanon. It also distributed blankets and other 
relief supplies. As the ports at Tyre and Sidon and the airport at Beirut had 
been closed, relief supplies for Israeli-occupied Lebanese territory had to pass 
through the port of Haifa or Lod airport. From there they were transported 
overland to southern Lebanon.109

7. Concluding remarks

At first sight, relief operations for the civilian population appear to be an 
extension of the International Committee’s relief operations for wounded and 
sick military personnel, prisoners of war and civilian captives, but in fact they 
raise problems of their own. Four such problems should be mentioned here:

1. The first is a matter of scale. Whatever their number, wounded and sick 
military personnel, prisoners of war and civilian captives are only a 
minority of the population of the parties to a conflict. But modern war 
causes such terrible devastation that most of the civilian population in bel
ligerent states may have to be regarded as war victims, especially in coun
tries where even in peacetime the population lives barely at the subsistence 
level.
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Relief operations have to be organized in proportion to the number of 
victims. This requires the deployment of considerable logistic facilities, 
which raises particular legal problems. And whatever precautions are 
taken, large-scale relief operations tend to arouse suspicion in some quar
ters and covetousness in others.

2. The next problem is to agree on a division of labour and co-ordinate the 
work. Whereas the competence of the International Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Movement to bring assistance to wounded and sick military 
personnel, prisoners of war and civilian captives, and the special posit
ion of the ICRC in that regard within the Movement, are widely recog
nized, there is no such recognition in relief operations for the civilian 
population.

Intergovernmental organizations (such as UNICEF, UNHCR, W HO 
and WFP), the International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Societies, National Societies and a host of non-governmental organiza
tions, either permanent or specially formed for the occasion, will regard 
themselves as equally concerned and equally competent. Thorny problems 
as to the allocation of responsibilities and the co-ordination of relief oper
ations are consequently bound to arise.

Unfortunately, identity of aims has not always prevented regrettable 
competition in fund-raising for operations and friction in carrying them 
out. Despite the growing demands for international co-ordination of 
emergency relief operations, in practice it seems ever harder to achieve.

3. There is no difficulty in defining wounded and sick military personnel, 
prisoners of war and civilian captives. But the dividing line between com
batants and the civilian population is usually blurred because combatants 
tend to intermingle with the civilian population, and civilians take part in 
hostile activities or simply support the war effort by their work.

People then begin to question the neutrality of aid. How can civilians 
be assisted without simultaneously provisioning the combatants hiding 
among them? How can victims be given relief supplies without also 
benefiting civilians taking part in the war effort?

4. In a siege or blockade, relief operations for the civilian population will 
certainly conflict with the necessities of economic warfare. Although 
blockades are not targeted against the civilian population as such, they are 
nevertheless a form of stranglehold intended to render an enemy state, 
and therefore its population, helpless by cutting off vital supplies. The 
contradiction here between humanitarian imperatives and military neces
sity cannot be overcome, especially since it is morally impossible, as the 
blockade of Biafra showed, to supply no more than supplementary assist
ance to a civilian population deprived of the most basic necessities of 
life.

Ever since Solferino, humanitarian law has developed on the assump
tion that it was possible to alleviate the suffering of war victims without 
detriment to the conduct of hostilities. In relief operations for civilian
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populations suffering the effects of a siege or blockade, this assumption 
does not hold true.

The difficulty is all the greater because the circumstances of the con
tending parties are so dissimilar. In hostilities it can otherwise be assumed 
that there will be wounded and prisoners on both sides, even if the 
numbers differ, so that a power that collects and cares for enemy 
wounded is entitled to expect its adversary to do the same, and any power 
with prisoners in its hands is also the power of origin of prisoners held by 
the adverse party. So although the opposing parties are enemies in waging 
war, they are to some extent partners in implementing humanitarian law. 
But in a blockade the circumstances of the blockading and blockaded 
powers are poles apart. There is no common denominator, no community 
of interests. They can only be opponents.

These problems can be overcome only by pinpointing the victims and their 
needs and strictly supervising distributions. In sieges and blockades espe
cially, strict supervision is a sine qua non for any relief operation in which 
firing lines have to be crossed; for no blockading power will ever relax its 
grip unless it is satisfied that relief supplies will indeed go to the victims they 
are intended for.

The Geneva Conventions have assigned the responsibility for this super
vision to the Protecting Powers appointed to safeguard the interests of parties 
to a conflict. But in most international conflicts since 1949 the belligerents 
have failed to appoint Protecting Powers, and in internal conflicts there was 
never any question of appointing them. In practice, therefore, the task of 
supervising relief distributions has generally been entrusted to the ICRC, par
ticularly when it had itself forwarded the relief concerned.

The Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law should have reconciled practice with posit
ive law by providing a legal basis in the Additional Protocols for ICRC relief 
operations in aid of the civilian population both in international and in inter
nal conflicts. Unfortunately it did neither. It can only be regretted that current 
treaty provisions lag so far behind ICRC practice as it has evolved in the 
field.

Some commentators have suggested that the International Committee 
should therefore steer clear of relief operations for the civilian population 
and concentrate on what are said to be its ‘traditional’ activities of pro
tecting wounded, sick and prisoners. This is surely an out-of-date approach 
that takes the easy way out and ignores developments in positive law. The 
Geneva Conventions and their Additional Protocols protect civilians just as 
they protect wounded, sick and prisoners, and therefore give them an equal 
claim to the attention of the International Committee. An institution such 
as the ICRC, which exists to prevent and alleviate human suffering 
wherever it may be found, cannot pick and choose in its humanitarian 
work.
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INTRODUCTION

No state will sign a treaty if the signatories distrust each other, and no state 
will respect a treaty unless it has some means of ascertaining that the other 
party is respecting it as well. Indeed, no state will honour its obligations 
unless it can satisfy itself that its co-signatories will do the same.

In peacetime, diplomatic missions and consulates inform their governments 
of the way their host country is fulfilling its obligations towards other states. 
If it fails to do so, the injured state can uphold its rights through diplomatic 
channels.

If war breaks out, both parties withdraw their diplomatic and consular 
missions and direct contact between them ceases. Can any treaty link then 
survive?

To safeguard its interests and those of its nationals in enemy hands, each 
belligerent can request a third state acceptable to its adversary to look after 
them. This state is called a Protecting Power. This practice became more 
widely established in the second half of the nineteenth century, but the great
est expansion in the activities of Protecting Powers took place during the two 
world wars.

Obviously, one of a Protecting Power’s main functions in wartime is to 
look after the nationals of the state whose interests it is protecting. It is con
sequently a humanitarian activity in line with the concerns of the 
International Committee of the Red Cross.

The relationship between the tasks and activities of Protecting Powers and 
of the ICRC must therefore be examined. But first it may be useful to summa
rize the role and functions of Protecting Powers.

A separate chapter will be devoted to each of the following subjects:

•  the mandate of Protecting Powers;
•  the relationship between the tasks of Protecting Powers and those of the 

ICRC;
•  the possibility for the ICRC to offer its services with a view to the appoint

ment of Protecting Powers;
•  in the absence of a Protecting Power, its possible replacement by the 

ICRC.

847



C H A P T E R  I

THE PROTECTING POWER

1. Origin and development in customary law

Diplomatic protection is as old as diplomacy itself. States have always 
entrusted their diplomatic and consular agents with the task of protecting 
their interests and those of their nationals in the state to which those agents 
were accredited, a function fully recognized by conventional and customary 
law.1

But this activity is not always confined to protection of the nationals of the 
sending state, for one state (known as the power of origin) may ask another 
state (known as the Protecting Power) to safeguard its interests and those of 
its nationals in a state in which it is not itself represented.

The first instance of this delegated function is found in the sixteenth 
century, when permanent diplomatic missions became the rule. Only the 
great powers were wealthy enough to maintain embassies; rather than leave 
their nationals unprotected, small states therefore asked friendly powers to 
protect them.2

Such protection extends to foreign nationals in time of war, and especially 
to persons who have fallen into enemy hands. The practice spread in the 
second half of the nineteenth century3 and became general in the First World 
War.4 As a result of negotiations in the autumn of 1914 and the winter of 
1914-15 representatives of Protecting Powers were allowed to visit prisoner- 
of-war camps.5

The Diplomatic Conference of 1929 paid tribute to the role of the 
Protecting Powers by providing a legal basis for their future activities in 
Article 86 of the Convention relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War of 
27 July 1929. It reads:

The High Contracting Parties recognize that a guarantee of the regular application 
of the present Convention will be found in the possibility of collaboration 
between the protecting Powers charged with the protection of the interests of the 
belligerents....6

This provision placed no obligation on the contracting parties but proved 
to be extremely useful in the Second World War. Most of the belligerents 
had recourse to the services of a Protecting Power. Thus Switzerland was the 
Protecting Power for thirty-five states, including most of the great powers -  
for the British Empire (in eleven states), for France (in seventeen states), for 
the United States (in twelve states), for Germany (in fifteen states), for Japan

8 4 8
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(in fifteen states), and for Italy (in fourteen states); Sweden was the Protecting 
Power of twenty-eight states including the USSR; and until it entered the war 
the United States was the Protecting Power for a dozen states.7

Generally speaking, scrutiny by the Protecting Powers was extremely 
useful, especially as one and the same Protecting Power often represented two 
enemy powers and could therefore put forward the argument of mutual inter
est. There were nevertheless major difficulties:

•  No rule in the Conventions authorized the Protecting Powers to protect 
enemy civilians.

•  There was no provision for activities of the Protecting Powers in occupied 
territory. For example, Japan declared all the territories it occupied to be 
areas of military operations and forbade representatives of Protecting 
Powers to enter them.8

e The Protecting Powers were not usually allowed to protect the interests of 
unrecognized governments, such as those in Germany or in German- 
occupied territory of Allied governments-in-exile.9

Hence the objectives which the International Committee of the Red Cross set 
itself when, soon after the Second World War, it embarked on the prepara
tory work that led to the adoption of the new Geneva Conventions. They 
were:

•  to extend the principle of supervision by the Protecting Powers to all the 
Conventions;

e to make supervision obligatory;
•  to arrange for the replacement of Protecting Powers no longer able to 

act.10

The war had revealed a stark contrast; when the 1929 Prisoners of War 
Convention had been applied with the help of a Protecting Power its provi
sions had generally been respected, but where there had been no scrutiny by a 
Protecting Power major violations had been committed. The Diplomatic 
Conference of 1949 therefore widely accepted the International Committee’s 
three objectives. The result was Articles S/8/8/9 and 10/10/10/11 common to 
all four Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949.

2. The legal bases

The status and functions of Protecting Powers are mainly regulated by cus
tomary law and by two groups of treaties:11

a) the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 and Protocol I additional 
thereto; and

b) the Vienna Convention on Diplomatic Relations of 18 April 1961 and the 
Vienna Convention on Consular Relations of 24 April 1963.12
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It has therefore become usual to distinguish between the ‘Geneva mandate’, 
covering the functions of Protecting Powers in humanitarian law, and the 
‘Vienna mandate’, covering the activities more closely concerned with diplo
matic and consular law and practice.

Although this terminological distinction may be of some use for analytical 
purposes, it has no legal validity, for in customary law the mandate of the 
Protecting Power is indivisible even though it was later embodied in two dif
ferent sets of treaties. Moreover, Article 45 of the Vienna Convention on 
Diplomatic Relations of 18 April 1961 provides that should diplomatic rel
ations be broken off ‘the sending State may entrust the protection of its inter
ests and those o f  its nationals to a third State acceptable to the receiving 
State’.13 In the event of war, the nationals whose interests must be protected 
are obviously first and foremost prisoners of war and civilians in the hands of 
an enemy power; in other words, persons protected by the Geneva 
Conventions. Clearly, the two mandates largely overlap and the ‘Vienna 
mandate’ encompasses the ‘Geneva mandate’.14 That being so, it stands to 
reason that two things, one of which includes the other, must not be sep
arated because there is in reality no means of separating them. And the 
wording of Article S/8/8/9 common to all four Geneva Conventions shows 
beyond doubt that the legislators of 1949 fully intended to preserve the unity 
of the Protecting Power’s mandate, for that article stipulates that the new 
Conventions shall be applied ‘with the co-operation and under the scrutiny of 
the Protecting Powers whose duty it is to safeguard the interests of the Parties 
to the conflict’. The Protecting Power whose responsibility it is to protect the 
interests of a party to a conflict will therefore also be responsible for protect
ing that party’s nationals.

Moreover, who would dare to claim that the interests of a state do not 
include the lives and welfare of its citizens. There is accordingly no break of 
continuity between the two mandates, nor is there any way of separating one 
from the other. And no country could, unilaterally and because of a mere ter
minological distinction, restrict the Protecting Power appointed by an adverse 
party to activities covered by only one of the two mandates.

However, since the intention here is to show the relationship between the 
functions of Protecting Powers and those of the ICRC, the following analysis 
will be concerned primarily with the tasks entrusted to Protecting Powers by 
humanitarian law.

Their general scope is defined by Article 8/8/819 common to all four 
Geneva Conventions:

The present Convention shall be applied with the cooperation and under the 
scrutiny of the Protecting Powers whose duty it is to safeguard the interests of the 
Parties to the conflict. For this purpose, the Protecting Powers may appoint, apart 
from their diplomatic or consular staff, delegates from amongst their own 
nationals or the nationals of other neutral Powers. The said delegates shall be 
subject to the approval of the Power with which they are to carry out their duties.
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The Parties to the conflict shall facilitate to the greatest extent possible, the task 
of the representatives or delegates of the Protecting Powers.

The representatives or delegates of the Protecting Powers shall not in any case 
exceed their mission under the present Convention. They shall, in particular, take 
account of the imperative necessities of security of the State wherein they carry 
out their duties.15

In the First and Second Conventions, the article’s final paragraph concludes 
with the following additional sentence: ‘Their activities shall only be 
restricted, as an exceptional and temporary measure, when this is rendered 
necessary by imperative military necessities.’

Common Article S/8/8/9 defines the general mission of Protecting Powers 
under humanitarian law but does not regulate their appointment or their par
ticular tasks, which are assigned to them by specific provisions of the Geneva 
Conventions. These two subjects will be considered in the following two 
sections.

3. The appointment of a Protecting Power

Article 8/81819 common to the four Geneva Conventions of 1949 is per
emptory. It begins:

The present Convention shall be applied with the co-operation and under the 
scrutiny of the Protecting Powers whose duty it is to safeguard the interests of the 
Parties to the conflict.

It does not offer parties to a conflict a form of co-operation which they are 
free to refuse, but imposes on them an obligation they are bound to respect.16

The Conventions do not, however, lay down a procedure for the appoint
ment of Protecting Powers. The reason is that humanitarian law did not 
invent Protecting Powers, but had recourse to an institution already firmly 
established in diplomatic and consular practice. The customary rule that has 
emerged from that practice will therefore prevail.

Before a Protecting Power can take up its assigned tasks there will have to 
be two, or perhaps three, agreements between the states concerned.

i) Agreement between the mandator state and the Protecting Power
No state can style itself a Protecting Power of its own accord. A Protecting 
Power must be given a mandate by the state requesting its services, which 
specifies the extent of the protection to be exercised. A Protecting Power has 
only delegated authority. Therefore, as a general rule it can claim only the 
rights belonging to the state it represents, in accordance with the principle 
nemo pins juris transferre potest quam ipse habet. The state represented may 
not ask the Protecting Power to perform tasks that could obviously harm that 
Power.17
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The Protecting Power is required not to overstep the limits of the mandate 
entrusted to it. It must regularly account for its activities to the mandator 
state and report to it on the situation of its nationals in enemy territory.18

A neutral state is under no legal obligation to accept the mandate it has 
been asked to perform, but diplomatic tradition and international courtesy 
require neutral states to grant such requests, subject to the consent of the 
host state -  the one to which the diplomatic mission concerned is accredited. 
Switzerland, for example, did not feel entitled to refuse such a mandate.1S

Conversely, soon after the Second World War Switzerland unilaterally ter
minated its protection of German interests because the Reich government had 
ceased to exist.20 Similarly, Switzerland refused to assume the protection of 
some Japanese interests because it was no longer sufficiently free to commu
nicate with the Japanese government, then under Allied tutelage.21

These two examples clearly show that, at least in Swiss practice, no state 
can be a Protecting Power unless it has been so appointed by another state.

ii) Agreement between the Protecting Power and the host state
A state selected to act as a Protecting Power may not take up its assigned 
tasks without prior acceptance as such by the host state. It will usually seek 
to conclude a formal agreement with the host state guaranteeing that it will 
be allowed to perform satisfactorily the tasks it is being asked to accept.22

The host state is free to refuse the services of the Protecting Power desig
nated by the adverse party, but it may not act in such a way that the interests 
and nationals of another state are left unprotected. For example:

... the Indonesian decision of April 1961 asking the United Kingdom to cease 
representing Dutch interests in Indonesia was legitimate. But it was not legitimate 
to announce that Indonesia would no longer allow Dutch interests to be protected 
by another State. That decision is w ithout precedent in diplomatic annals, and 
betrays a curious conception of international relations.23

In an international armed conflict that attitude would manifestly be in breach 
of common Article 8/8/8Z9.

iii) Terms o f reference
For a Protecting Power to be appointed, belligerents must at least be able to 
agree as to what the state designated as Protecting Power will have to do. In 
humanitarian law, the reference basis is of course the Geneva Conventions.24 
On the other hand, no bilateral agreement or direct communication between 
parties to a conflict is necessary before Protecting Powers can be appointed or 
begin their work.

To sum up, paragraph 1 of common Article 8/8/8/9 imposes a twofold 
obligation:

a) the obligation for each party to a conflict to designate a Protecting Power 
to safeguard its nationals in the power of the adverse party;
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b) the obligation not to raise unreasonable objections to prevent the 
Protecting Power designated by the adverse party from taking up its 
duties.

The Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law made no changes in the already existing 
system, but after examining various proposals adopted two provisions, the 
main purpose of which is to clarify the twofold obligation stemming from the 
first sentence of Article 8/8/8/9 common to the Geneva Conventions. Those 
provisions are contained in Article 5, paragraphs 1 and 2, of Protocol I, 
which states:

1. It is the duty of the Parties to a conflict from the beginning of that conflict to 
secure the supervision and implementation of the Conventions and of this 
Protocol by the application of the system of Protecting Powers, including in ter  
alia  the designation and acceptance of those Powers, in accordance with the 
following paragraphs. Protecting Powers shall have the duty of safeguarding 
the interests of the Parties to the conflict.

2. From the beginning of a situation referred to in Article 1, each Party to the 
conflict shall w ithout delay designate a Protecting Power for the purpose of 
applying the Conventions and this Protocol and shall, likewise w ithout delay 
and for the same purpose, permit the activities of a Protecting Power which has 
been accepted by it as such after designation by the adverse Party.25

4. The functions of Protecting Powers under the Geneva 
Conventions and Protocol I

As the duties and prerogatives of Protecting Powers under the Law of Geneva 
are clearly specified in the Conventions and Protocol I,26 they will not be 
examined in detail here. Their mandate can be summarized under two main 
headings, liaison and scrutiny.

Liaison
The Protecting Power is a channel for liaison between parties to a conflict; it 
must receive from the detaining power various kinds of information and doc
uments which it will communicate to the power of origin, such as the laws 
and regulations concerning the application of the Conventions,27 lists of pris
oners of war and civilian internees,28 notification of judicial proceedings insti
tuted against protected persons,29 and the judgments pronounced,30 etc. 
Conversely, the power of origin may request the Protecting Power to forward 
various communications relating, for example, to recognition of the aid soci
eties allowed to perform the duties mentioned in the First Convention,31 and 
notification of the commissioning of hospital ships.32 It may require the 
Protecting Power to pass on its protests and complaints to the adverse 
party,33 and can ask it to forward and distribute relief supplies,34 allow
ances,35 etc. The Protecting Power may also be asked to lend its good offices
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either to smooth out differences of opinion on the interpretation and applica
tion of the Geneva Conventions,36 or to facilitate negotiations on matters 
requiring agreement between the belligerents, such as repatriating seriously 
sick and seriously wounded prisoners of war before the end of hostilities,37 
internment in a neutral country,38 and establishing hospital and safety zones 
and localities.39

Scrutiny
The Protecting Power is mandated to co-operate in implementing the Geneva 
Conventions, and to monitor their application;40 for this purpose its represen
tatives must be permitted to go to all places where prisoners of war or civil
ians protected by the Fourth Convention may be, particularly places of 
internment, imprisonment and labour, and to speak with the protected 
persons in private;41 they are also entitled to receive requests and complaints 
from protected persons, in particular prisoners’ representatives and members 
of Internee Committees;42 when judicial proceedings are brought against pro
tected persons, the Protecting Power has the right and the duty to find them 
an advocate or counsel;43 its representatives will normally be authorized to 
attend the trial;44 when a party to a conflict allows the passage of relief sup
plies for the civilian population of a territory under the authority of the 
adverse party, it may demand that their distribution be supervised by repre
sentatives of the Protecting Power;43 the Protecting Power must be freely able 
to verify the state of the food and medical supplies in occupied territories;46 it 
will supervise any evacuations of children who are not nationals of the party 
to the conflict carrying out the evacuation,47 etc.

Thus the Geneva Conventions and Protocol I entrust the Protecting Powers 
with far-reaching prerogatives commensurate with their functions. And with 
good reason; for it was painfully obvious in both world wars that treaty pro
visions for the protection of war victims were ignored where there was no 
proper supervision, and proper supervision is primarily the task of Protecting 
Powers.48
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those Pow ers. T he reverse is n o t true, for som e of the tasks w hich d ip lom atic law  en trusts to 
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IC R C , G eneva, 1947 , pp . 2 6 2 -8 ;  X V IIth  In te rn a tio n a l C onference  o f  the  Red C ross, 
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Protection  o f  War Victims: Texts approved  and am ended by  the X V IIth  In ternational Red  
Cross Conference, revised tran sla tio n , IC R C , G eneva, 1948, pp. 11, 33 , 54 and 11 5 -1 6 ; 
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dro it international, pp. 16 -18 .
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R eaffirm ation  and  D evelopm ent o f In ternational H u m an ita rian  Law  applicable in Arm ed
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C onflicts, T he H ague, 1 -6  M arch  1971, R eport on the W ork o f  the Conference, 1CRC, 
G eneva, A pril 1971 (h ere ina fter C onference o f  R ed C ross E xperts 1971), pp. 2 8 -3 1 ; 
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C onflicts, second session , V ienna, 2 0 -2 4  M arch  1972 , R eport on the W ork o f  the 
Conference, IC R C , Geneva, April 1972 (hereinafter Conference o f  Red Cross Experts 1972), 
pp. 4 5 -8  an d  6 9 -7 1 ; C onference o f  G overnm en t E xperts on the  R eaffirm ation  and 
D evelopm ent o f  In te rn a tio n a l H u m an ita rian  Law  app licab le  in A rm ed C onflicts, second 
session, 3 M a y -3  Ju n e  1972, R eport on the W ork o f  the Conference, IC R C , G eneva, July 
1972 (here inafter Conference o f  G overnm ent E xperts 1972), vol. I, pp. 1 78-83  and  2 0 7 -8 ; 
vol. II, pp. 2 and  9 7 -1 0 4 ; D raft A ddition al Protocols to  the Geneva Conventions o f  August 
12, 1949, IC R C , G eneva, Ju n e  1973 (hereinafter D raft A ddition al Protocols), p. 4; D raft 
A ddition al Protocols to  the G eneva Conventions o f  August 12, 1949: C om m entary, IC R C , 
G eneva, O cto b er 1973 (here inafter D raft A dditional Protocols: Com m entary), pp . 11-14; 
R eport on the S tudy by  the X X lln d  International Conference o f  the R ed Cross o f  the D raft 
A d d itio n a l P ro toco ls to  the G eneva C onventions o f  A ugust 12, 194 9 , IC R C , G eneva, 
Ja n u a ry  1974 (hereinafter R eport on the Study b y  the X X lln d  International Conference o f  
the R ed Cross o f  the D raft A ddition al Protocols), pp. 7 -9 , 42 , 4 9 , 73 and  8 4 -5 ; Official 
R ecords o f  the D ip lo m a tic  Conference on the R eaffirm ation an d  D eve lo p m en t o f  
In ternational H um anitarian L a w  applicab le  in A rm ed  Conflicts (G eneva, 1 9 7 4 -1 9 7 7 ), 
Federal P o litical D ep artm en t, Berne, 1978 (h ere inafter O fficial R ecords C D D H ), vol. I, 
p. 127; vol. I ll, pp. 1 0 -1 2  and  2 3 -3 5 ; vol. IV, p. 165; vol. VI, pp. 6 5 -8  and 7 5 -8 0 ; vol. VIII,
pp. 7 7 -8 5 , 8 8 -9 5 , 1 2 5 -6 , 1 4 2 -7 5 , 2 5 3 -8 3  and  4 3 4 -7 ; vol. X , pp. 1 1 -1 2 , 2 4 -5 , 2 8 -3 5  and
6 7 -7 1 .

26 C hap te r IV below  on the role o f the IC R C  as a possible substitu te  for P rotecting Pow ers con 
ta ins a m ore detailed  account o f their tasks (see below , pp. 8 7 8 -8 2 ). A table com paring  the 
tasks o f the P rotecting  Pow ers w ith  those o f the IC R C  will be found below  in A ppendix  II, 
pp. 1044-68 .

27  C om m on Article 48 /49 /128 /145 .
28 T h ird  C onvention , Article 122; F ourth  C onvention , Article 137.
29 T h ird  C onvention , Article 104; F ourth  C onvention , Article 71.
30 T h ird  C onvention , Article 107; F ourth  C onvention , A rticle 74.
31 First C onvention , Article 26.
32 Second C onvention , Articles 22 , 24 and  25.
33 T he C onven tions do  n o t explicitly assign this du ty  to  the Protecting  Pow er, bu t it is unques

tionab ly  an  a ttr ib u te  o f P rotecting  Pow ers by the la tte r’s very n atu re  and  by virtue o f sta te 
practice.

34 T h ird  C onvention , A rticle 73 , parag rap h  3, and  Article 75; Fourth  C onven tion , Article 109, 
parag rap h  3, and  Article 111.

35 F ourth  C onven tion , A rticle 39.
36 C om m on A rticle 11/11/11/12.
37  T h ird  C onvention , A rticle 109.
38 T h ird  C onvention , Article 111.
39 First C onvention , Article 23; F ourth  C onvention , A rticle 14.
40 C om m on Article 8/8/8Z9.
41 T h ird  C onvention , A rticle 126; F ourth  C onvention , Article 143.
42 T h ird  C onvention , Article 78; Fourth  C onvention , Article 101.
43 T h ird  C onvention , Article 105, parag rap h  2; Fourth  C onvention , Article 72, parag rap h  2.
44 T hird  C onvention , Article 105, parag rap h  5; F ourth  C onvention , Article 74.
45 Fourth  C onven tion , Articles 23 and 59.
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46 Fourth  C onvention , Article 55.
47  Pro toco l I, A rticle 78 , p arag rap h  1.
48 H ow ever, neither Article 3 o f the G eneva C onventions n o r Pro toco l II assign any rights o r 

du ties to  P ro tec tin g  Pow ers; th u s no p rov ision  is m ade fo r the ir in te rv en tio n  in a n o n 
in ternationa l arm ed conflict.
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C H A P T E R  I I

THE TASKS OF PROTECTING 
POWERS AND OF THE 

INTERNATIONAL COMMITTEE 
OF THE RED CROSS

However carefully one reads the Geneva Conventions, a guiding principle to 
explain the division of responsibilities between the Protecting Power and the 
International Committee will be sought in vain. Their respective duties 
largely overlap and the Conventions often mention them together.

Admittedly, the transmission of laws and regulations relating to imple
mentation of the Geneva Conventions,1 and legal assistance to prisoners of 
war and civilian internees against whom penal proceedings are being taken,2 
are tasks specifically assigned to the Protecting Powers. However, there is 
nothing to prevent the ICRC, by virtue of its recognized right of humani
tarian initiative, from offering to perform these functions. Conversely, whilst 
the International Committee’s special position as regards relief operations for 
prisoners of war and civilians protected by the Fourth Convention must 
always be recognized and respected,3 the Protecting Power is free to take part 
in such operations because common Article 8/8/8Z9 requires it to give its 
general co-operation in applying the Geneva Conventions.

In addition, many provisions in the Conventions grant the Protecting 
Powers and the International Committee exactly the same duties and pre
rogatives, for example, those of forwarding information on the identity of 
prisoners of war and civilian internees,4 and visiting places of internment.5

This is not fortuitous. It follows from the very nature of the fact that 
Protecting Powers and the International Committee have different terms of 
reference but their ultimate purpose is the same -  to protect war victims, 
especially combatants and civilians who have fallen into enemy hands. 
Clearly, they work on similar lines and have to cope with the same prob
lems. Naturally enough their activities show a certain affinity, especially as in 
both world wars the Protecting Powers and the ICRC tried to harmonize 
their working methods and approaches. When endorsed by codification, their 
respective practices had too much in common for their similarity not to be 
reflected in the Conventions.

But what happens if a party to a conflict considers that the parallel activi
ties of the ICRC and the Protecting Power appointed by the adverse party 
impose an undue burden upon it and are unjustifiable? Can it refuse the 
ICRC the facilities granted to it by the Geneva Conventions, claiming that as
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the enemy nationals in its hands already have the benefit of a Protecting 
Power there is a duplication of activities?

This question can be answered by delimiting the areas of activity -  essen
tially the transmission of information the detaining power is required to give, 
and visits to places of internment -  in which the responsibilities of the 
Protecting Power and the International Committee overlap.

The Conventions require the detaining power to communicate all the infor
mation needed to identify prisoners of war and civilian internees to their 
power of origin via the Protecting Power and the Central Tracing Agency.6

The use of two intermediaries is fully justified, for in this as in other 
respects the Protecting Power acts only as a relay: it passes on the informa
tion it receives, but has no reason to record or process it, and is merely a link 
between the belligerent states’ national information bureaux.

Not so with the ICRC. The Central Tracing Agency processes the lists it 
receives and creates its own files. These, being kept in a neutral country, are 
safe from air raids and other hazards of war, unlike those of the belligerent 
states’ national information bureaux.7 Also, the Agency is authorized to use 
all available sources of information, public or private, belligerent or neutral. 
In both world wars it traced thousands of missing persons from information 
given by district authorities, local Red Cross sections, parishes and private 
individuals. Conversely, the families of missing persons send it thousands of 
applications which it can answer direct from its capture cards and the lists 
passed it, so easing the strain on the national information bureaux. And in 
most cases families received information more quickly through the Red Cross 
than through diplomatic channels.8

It would therefore not be correct to say that the Central Agency duplicates 
the work of the belligerents’ national information bureaux or that by passing 
on information it duplicates the work of the Protecting Powers. Anyway, in 
this age of photocopiers, E-mail and computers the detaining power’s extra 
workload through having to pass on information to two offices can hardly be 
called unbearable.

With regard to visits to places of internment, Article 126 of the Third 
Convention and Article 143 of the Fourth Convention grant exactly the same 
prerogatives to ICRC delegates as to the representatives of the Protecting 
Powers.

However, the two parties’ activities cannot be said to overlap, for the 
representatives of the Protecting Power are acting at the request of the state 
whose interests they protect; their responsibilities are limited to the 
nationals of that state; and as a general rule their reports after visiting 
places of internment are sent only to the power of origin of the prisoners 
they visit.

In contrast, the International Committee derives its mandate from all the 
states party to the Geneva Conventions. Its delegates normally visit all 
persons held in a place of detention, whatever the prisoners’ nationality. As a 
general rule ICRC delegates do this work in all belligerent countries. It is
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consequently possible to compare conditions of detention and put forward 
the argument of mutual interest to good effect. Reports by ICRC delegates on 
their visits to places of detention are delivered simultaneously and in identical 
form to the detaining power and the power of origin of the prisoners visited. 
Furthermore, those visits enable the ICRC to monitor conditions of deten
tion, to use firsthand information to obtain better living conditions for 
detainees, to orient its relief operations and to supervise distributions of its 
relief supplies.9

Here, too, it is plain that the activities of Protecting Powers and the ICRC 
complement but do not duplicate each other.10

It is therefore firmly established that a detaining power may not, on the 
grounds that it grants a Protecting Power facilities to safeguard the interests 
of the adverse party, restrict the freedom of action that the Geneva 
Conventions confer upon the International Committee.11 The 1949 
Conventions are perfectly explicit on this point and state practice confirms it, 
for in two world wars the work of the Protecting Powers and the ICRC was 
conducted in parallel, without detriment to the activities of either.12 All this 
goes to show that the ICRC is not a mere stand-in for humanitarian affairs 
which will have nothing to do whenever a Protecting Power has been 
appointed.13

After all, even though their legal basis is the same, the aims of Protecting 
Powers and of the ICRC are different but complementary.

A Protecting Power is always the representative of a state. It is concerned 
with the nationals of that state. Its representations to the detaining power 
are made on behalf of that state, and more often than not at its injunction. 
Unless there is a flagrant breach of the Conventions, especially one violating 
its own rights and prerogatives, the Protecting Power will hesitate to make 
any such representations on its own initiative.

The International Committee, on the other hand, is the guardian of the 
Fundamental Principles of the Red Cross and Red Crescent. It is not the rep
resentative of any particular government. It acts independently and is under 
no legal obligation to account for its activities. It endeavours to reach all 
victims of conflicts. It intervenes on its own initiative when it sees that the 
humanitarian principles it is mandated to uphold are being violated. It is 
under no obligation to pass on the protests and requests of the power of 
origin, and will act on those requests only if it can expect the persons it 
protects to benefit thereby.

Thus the dual system of scrutiny meets two different requirements. The 
first form of scrutiny, which is more official, is essentially based on a del
egation of authority by a state to a Protecting Power. The second, less for
malized, is based on duties and prerogatives assigned to the ICRC by the 
entire international community and allows much greater scope. The two 
forms of scrutiny complement each other.
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THE INTERNATIONAL COMMITTEE 
OF THE RED CROSS AND 
THE APPOINTMENT OF 
PROTECTING POWERS

Under the 1949 Conventions, each party to a conflict must designate a 
Protecting Power to safeguard its nationals in the hands of the adverse party, 
and must give the Protecting Power designated by the adverse party the facili
ties it needs to discharge its mandate.1

The Conventions contain no rules for the appointment of Protecting 
Powers. The customary rules will therefore apply. In practice the current pro
cedure is simplicity itself. It is as follows:

The belligerent Power which wishes its interests to be protected asks a neutral 
Power if it is willing to represent it. Should the neutral Power agree, it asks the 
enemy Power for authorization to carry out its duties. If the enemy Power gives its 
consent, the neutral Power then starts its work as a Protecting Power.2

Thus the Geneva Conventions, whilst requiring parties to a conflict to desig
nate a Protecting Power to safeguard their nationals in the hands of the 
adverse party, leave each party to take the initiative in this respect. 
Appointment being compulsory, one might have thought that parties to a 
conflict would make every effort to give their nationals the best possible pro
tection, and that the prescribed procedure would always work. Not so; since 
the 1949 Conventions were adopted there appear to have been only five 
conflicts in which Protecting Powers have been appointed:3

•  the Suez conflict between Egypt and its adversaries Great Britain and 
France (1956);4

•  the conflict between France and Tunisia over Bizerta (July 1961 );5
•  the Goa crisis between India and Portugal ( 1961 );6
•  the Indo-Pakistan conflict (December 1971);7
•  the South Atlantic conflict between the United Kingdom and Argentina.8

No Protecting Power has been appointed in any other conflict since 1949. 
Consequently millions of war victims have been deprived of the assistance of 
a neutral state, and of that minimum of third-party supervision of their living 
conditions without which the protection of the Conventions may often prove 
illusory. In the long run that omission threatens the whole treaty system of 
protection, for rules lose their binding force if, time and time again, the 
mechanisms for applying them are rendered inactive.
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It is therefore not surprising that a new procedure for the appointment of 
Protecting Powers was proposed in discussions on the reaffirmation and 
development of humanitarian law. Since the belligerents themselves did not 
spontaneously request a third state to protect their nationals in enemy hands, 
should not an impartial intermediary be allowed to lend its good offices to 
facilitate the designation of Protecting Powers? If so, was not the 
International Committee the intermediary best qualified to do so? The replies 
were obvious. The ICRC having declared that it was willing to perform the 
tasks that the Conference had in mind for it,9 the proposal was adopted 
without difficulty.10

The result was Article 5, paragraph 3, of Protocol I:

If a Protecting Power has not been designated or accepted from the beginning of a 
situation referred to in Article 1, the International Committee of the Red Cross, 
w ithout prejudice to the right of any other impartial humanitarian organization to 
do likewise, shall offer its good offices to the Parties to the conflict with a view to 
the designation w ithout delay of a Protecting Power to which the Parties to the 
conflict consent. For that purpose it may, in ter alia , ask each Party to provide it 
with a list of at least five States which that Party considers acceptable to act as 
Protecting Power on its behalf in relation to an adverse Party, and ask each 
adverse Party to provide a list of at least five States which it would accept as the 
Protecting Power of the first Party; these lists shall be communicated to the 
Committee within two weeks after the receipt of the request; it shall compare 
them and seek the agreement of any proposed State named on both lists. 11

It would be a mistake to see this proposal only as confirming a com
petence that the ICRC already had by virtue of its right of humanitarian ini
tiative, for Article 5, paragraph 3, of Protocol I makes two significant points 
clear:

a) Since the competence of the ICRC is explicitly recognized in treaty law, no 
state will be able to accuse it of intervening in a matter outside its 
province, especially as in every situation to which Protocol I applies the 
ICRC has not only the right but also the duty to offer its good offices for 
the designation of Protecting Powers.

b) The belligerent states are obliged to help put this procedure into effect 
and to provide the lists requested by the International Committee.

Even so, the significance of this provision should not be overestimated. In 
spite of the claims of all too many delegates at the Diplomatic Conference, 
the lack of Protecting Powers in most conflicts since 1949 was not due to any 
inadequacy of the procedure for appointing them. The reasons for which bel
ligerents evaded their obligation of asking a third state to protect their 
nationals in enemy hands were political. Foremost among them were:

•  the fear that the appointment of a Protecting Power might be interpreted 
as implicitly recognizing an enemy whose existence as a legal entity was 
contested;
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•  denial that the Geneva Conventions were applicable to the particular case;
•  denial that any armed conflict existed, or of any involvement in an armed 

conflict;
•  fictitious legal classifications: in spite of massive foreign intervention, the 

conflict was represented as a non-international one so that no Protecting 
Power could be appointed.

As these examples make plain, political factors have all too often blocked the 
appointment of Protecting Powers, state practice alone will show whether the 
provisions of Article 5, paragraph 3, of Additional Protocol I will henceforth 
enable such difficulties to be overcome. ,
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C H A P T E R  I V

THE INTERNATIONAL COMMITTEE 
OF THE RED CROSS AS A SUBSTITUTE 

FOR PROTECTING POWERS

1. Introduction

The Second World War gave striking proof of the value of Protecting Powers 
in supervising the application of humanitarian rules, as evidenced by the 
treatment of prisoners of war and civilian internees who benefited from the 
help of a Protecting Power, on the one hand, and that of the millions of 
prisoners of war and civilian captives left at the mercy of their captors on the 
other. Small wonder, then, that the 1949 Conference agreed practically 
without discussion to extend the competence of Protecting Powers to super
vising the application of the four Conventions, and to make scrutiny by them 
compulsory. Both these aims were achieved by the adoption of common 
Article S/8/8/9 discussed above.

But the Second World War also showed that even where the 1929 
Convention was applicable, captives could be deprived of the aid of a Protecting 
Power. Thus, the Protocol of 16 November 1940 between the Reich govern
ment and the Vichy authorities substituted the Scapini Mission’s supposed 
national scrutiny, which proved totally ineffective,1 for supervision by the 
Protecting Power for French prisoners of war in Germany. And in December 
1941 the Third Reich opposed Switzerland’s acceptance of several protection 
mandates formerly held by the United States, on the grounds that Germany no 
longer recognized as belligerent states countries (such as Norway, the 
Netherlands and Belgium) whose government had left the national territory.2

It is therefore understandable that for cases in which protected persons do not 
benefit, or cease to benefit, by the activities of a Protecting Power the Diplomatic 
Conference should have laid down a procedure for the appointment of a substi
tute. There were precedents for this which will now be considered.

2. The origins3

Two particularly significant precedents should be mentioned. They are:

•  the mission to protect Russian prisoners of war in Germany after the First 
World War;
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•  the ICRC’s activities during the Second World War to protect members of 
the Free French Forces in captivity in Germany and German prisoners held 
by the Free French Forces.

It would certainly be a mistake to view the work of the International 
Committee during the First World War merely as that of a substitute for 
Protecting Powers, for most of the prisoners of war helped by the ICRC, such 
as British and French prisoners in Germany, German prisoners in France and 
the United Kingdom, Italian prisoners in Austria, Russian prisoners in 
Germany, and German prisoners in Russia, did also benefit by a Protecting 
Power’s activities. But even then the International Committee did all it could 
to ease the effects on prisoners of war of such a Power’s absence or inability 
to act. Thus in spring 1918, the ICRC sent a mission to visit camps for Allied 
prisoners of war in Bulgaria because the prisoners’ Protecting Power had not 
been permitted to do so.4

In that respect the ICRC mission from 1920 to 1921 to protect Russian 
prisoners of war in Germany is undoubtedly the most remarkable. In January 
1919 the victorious powers imposed an Inter-Allied Commission on Germany 
to control the situation of Russian prisoners of war.5 As it was suspected that 
most of these prisoners supported the Bolsheviks and were likely, if repatri
ated, to swell the ranks of the Red Army, the Inter-Allied Commission 
forbade repatriations to Soviet Russia. The Commission was dissolved in 
February 1920, shortly after the Treaty of Versailles came into force;6 
Germany regained its freedom of action but was left with an extremely 
volatile situation on its hands. Disheartened by captivity and seeing no 
prospect of its ending, disgusted by broken promises and convinced that the 
Allies would prevent their return home, the Russian prisoners were on the 
brink of revolt. They were tormented by having no news of their families, by 
their country’s uncertain future and by political pressure. Meanwhile tens of 
thousands of German, Austrian and Hungarian prisoners of war were 
trapped in Russia, the Soviet government refusing to repatriate them until 
Germany allowed the Russian prisoners to return. The German government 
therefore endeavoured to appoint a neutral body to assist in supervising the 
prisoner-of-war camps and negotiating exchanges of German and Russian 
prisoners of war, a body that could guarantee that Russian prisoners would 
all be repatriated of their own free will, and with whose help any disputes 
between Russian prisoners of war and the camp authorities could be settled.7 
In short, it requested a good offices mission between the detaining power, 
the power of origin and the states of transit, to be combined with a mandate 
to inspect prisoner-of-war camps and a form of mediation between the cap
tives and the detaining authority.

These tasks were obviously part of the responsibilities of a Protecting 
Power, but no state at that time had diplomatic relations with the Soviet 
regime. Besides, the German government was anxious to take the question of 
repatriating prisoners of war out of the political arena in which the
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Inter-Allied Commission had placed it, and to deal with it in the only way it 
could ever be settled, namely by adopting a humanitarian approach. The 
German government therefore requested the services of the International 
Committee which, after obtaining the necessary assurances, sent to Germany 
a delegation which soon numbered about twenty delegates and interpreters 
staffing seven regional offices.8 This extensive deployment made it possible to 
carry out regular and virtually permanent inspections of the main prisoner- 
of-war camps. Repatriation began in May 1920 and went on until July 1921, 
after which the ICRC mission was phased out.9

The term ‘substitute for a Protecting Power’ does not appear in the docu
ments of the time, but there can be little doubt that, circumstances having 
prevented the appointment of such a Power, the ICRC acted as the de facto 
Protecting Power of Russian prisoners of war in Germany.

In the Second World War, too, many prisoners of war were deprived of the 
help of a Protecting Power even where the 1929 Convention was applicable.

Those needing legal assistance were the worst affected, for under Articles 
60ff of the 1929 Convention it was the responsibility of the Protecting Power 
to see to it that prisoners of war prosecuted by the detaining power enjoyed 
the legal safeguards to which they were entitled. The Protecting Power was 
granted extensive prerogatives for that purpose:

•  It had to be notified of judicial proceedings against prisoners of war 
(Article 60).

•  If the accused had not chosen an advocate the Protecting Power was enti
tled to procure one for him (Article 62, paragraph 1).

•  Its representatives were entitled to be present at the hearing unless there 
were imperative security reasons for excluding them (Article 62, para
graphs 3 and 4).

•  Sentences on prisoners of war had to be communicated immediately to the 
Protecting Power (Article 65).

•  A death sentence on a prisoner of war could not be carried out for at least 
three months after the date on which the Protecting Power received com
munication of the sentence (Article 66).

•  Prisoners retained the right, after being sentenced, to communicate with 
the Protecting Power (Article 67).

The Convention did not recognize the International Committee as competent 
to act in such matters, but whenever prisoners of war received no help from a 
Protecting Power the ICRC did its best to make up for this deficiency.10 It 
organized legal assistance, for instance, for Yugoslav, Greek, Polish, Belgian 
and other prisoners of war held by the Axis powers, and for German and 
Italian prisoners of war being tried by Allied courts.11 Unfortunately its 
efforts were far from uniformly successful.

The question whether the ICRC should take over the functions normally 
assigned to Protecting Powers arose most particularly in respect of relations
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between the Third Reich and General de Gaulle’s Free French Forces. In the 
eyes of the Reich government, neither the French Committee of National 
Liberation in Algiers, nor the Provisional Government of the French Republic 
which succeeded it once Paris was liberated, had any legal existence, and only 
the Vichy regime was qualified to represent French interests.12

As with all legal fictions it was not long before this claim recoiled upon its 
makers. When the Axis forces in North Africa surrendered in May 1943 the 
Free French Forces took thousands of prisoners who did not benefit by the 
activities of a Protecting Power.13 The authorities in Algiers proposed that 
Spain, which until the armistice of June 1940 had been charged with the rep
resentation of German and Italian interests in France and the French Empire, 
should act as Protecting Power for these prisoners, on condition that 
Germany and Italy agreed to the appointment of a Protecting Power to look 
after French prisoners. The German government rejected the proposal and 
the Italian government did not answer it. The French authorities in Algiers 
nevertheless continued to send the Spanish consuls notifications and docu
ments concerning prosecutions of German and Italian prisoners and the sen
tences passed.14

In November 1943 the German government asked the International 
Committee to take charge of judicial assistance to German prisoners of war 
held by the French forces in North Africa. This was the first time the ICRC 
had received such a request. On humanitarian grounds, ‘and in view of the 
fact that these prisoners had no Protecting Power’, it gave its consent, whilst 
stressing ‘that it could not assume any official mandate and remained sole 
judge of its own actions’.15

Having obtained from the authorities in Algiers the facilities necessary for 
this mission, the ICRC applied to Berlin for similar facilities so that it could 
give equivalent judicial assistance to French prisoners on trial in German 
courts. Negotiations continued until May 1945, but no agreement was 
reached enabling the ICRC to give legal aid to the prisoners of war concerned 
on both sides.16

The ICRC nevertheless performed many of the tasks usually assigned to 
Protecting Powers. For example, in November 1944 the Provisional 
Government of the French Republic requested the ICRC to notify the Reich 
government and the authorities of the ‘Italian Social Republic’ of the commis
sioning of the hospital ship Canada. The French Ministry of Foreign Affairs 
pointed out that since the International Committee was acting in France as 
the protector of German interests, it was only natural that in return the 
German government should welcome any similar action for the protection of 
French interests, especially action based on a formal provision of a 
Convention regulating relations between belligerents.17 The ICRC likewise 
exploited this opportunity of obtaining some legal guarantees for French pris
oners of war in Germany,18 and with the support of the French authorities 
gave substantial judicial assistance to German prisoners of war on trial in 
French courts. In February 1944 the Spanish Consul in Algiers informed the
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ICRC delegation there that he would in future hand over to it all original 
documents transmitted by the French authorities, the German government 
having notified the Spanish government ‘that it had commissioned the ICRC 
to take the place of the Protecting Power’.19 From then on the French author
ities sent notifications of judicial proceedings and sentences direct to the 
ICRC delegation, using the opening phrase: ‘In the absence of a Protecting 
Power for German (or Italian) interests and in accordance with Article 60 of 
the Convention , . .’.20

The German capitulation greatly increased the ICRC’s work as a substitute 
for Protecting Powers, as large numbers of German prisoners of war were on 
trial by Allied courts for war crimes or other offences and Switzerland had 
ceased to act as Protecting Power when there was no longer a German govern
ment.21 Consequently the ICRC set up a legal assistance section which contin
ued to work for several years after the end of hostilities.22

Thus without any formal agreement the ICRC in fact exercised most of the 
humanitarian functions of Protecting Powers in relations between the Free 
French authorities and the Third Reich. It was therefore not surprising that 
during the proceedings for the revision of the humanitarian Conventions pro
vision was made for the ICRC to act as a substitute in case no Protecting 
Power had been appointed. Those proceedings will now be considered.

3. The legal bases23

Nearly 70 per cent of the prisoners of war in the Second World War were 
deprived of the help of a Protecting Power for all or part of their captivity.24 
No wonder, therefore, that the post-war proposals for the revision of the 
humanitarian Conventions included a procedure for replacing a Protecting 
Power should its appointment run into insurmountable difficulties.25 The 
Geneva Conference of Government Experts in 1947 took the first step in that 
direction by recommending that, should no Protecting Power be appointed, 
the ICRC or another impartial humanitarian body could agree to pass on the 
notifications and information which the Conventions require the belligerents 
to exchange.26

Emboldened by this encouragement, the ICRC inserted a common article 
introducing a real substitution procedure into the four draft Conventions 
submitted to the Seventeenth International Conference of the Red Cross, held 
in Stockholm in August 1948. It proposed that in default of a Protecting 
Power, the latter be replaced either by a body which offers all guarantees of 
impartiality and efficacy and is acceptable to the parties to the conflict, or by 
a neutral state or a humanitarian organization such as the ICRC, appointed 
unilaterally by the detaining power if the parties failed to agree among them
selves.27 The Stockholm Conference adopted this proposal without substan
tial change28 and it was then submitted to the Diplomatic Conference of 
1949.29
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The discussions of the Diplomatic Conference were long and rather con
fused.30 No one disputed the need for a substitution procedure should the 
appointment of Protecting Powers prove impossible, but the delegates had an 
incredible variety of ideas about the bodies that might be asked to act as sub
stitutes, how they should be appointed and how far their terms of reference 
should extend. Moreover, the term ‘substitute for a Protecting Power’ was 
applied to institutions that had nothing in common with each other, irrespec
tive of the extent of the duties they were to he asked to perform. In effect, 
some delegations wanted the International Committee to take over the 
humanitarian tasks normally assigned to Protecting Powers, whereas others 
proposed setting up an ad hoc international body to assume all the duties of 
Protecting Powers, including those essentially within the domain of diplo
matic law.31 Common Article 10/10/10/11 betrays the uncertainty and vacil
lation of the discussions. It reads:

The High Contracting Parties may at any time agree to entrust to an international 
organization which offers all guarantees of impartiality and efficacy the duties 
incumbent on the Protecting Powers by virtue of the present Convention.

When [protected persons] do not benefit or cease to benefit, no m atter for what 
reason, by the activities of a Protecting Power or of an organization provided for 
in the first paragraph above, the Detaining Power shall request a neutral State, or 
such an organization, to undertake the functions performed under the present 
Convention by a Protecting Power designated by the Parties to a conflict.

If protection cannot be arranged accordingly, the Detaining Power shall request 
or shall accept, subject to the provisions of this Article, the offer of the services of 
a humanitarian organization, such as the International Committee of the Red 
Cross, to assume the humanitarian functions performed by Protecting Powers 
under the present Convention.

Any neutral Power or any organization invited by the Power concerned or 
offering itself for these purposes, shall be required to act with a sense of respons
ibility towards the Party to the conflict on which persons protected by the present 
Convention depend, and shall be required to furnish sufficient assurances that it is in 
a position to undertake the appropriate functions and to discharge them impartially.

No derogation from the preceding provisions shall be made by special 
agreements between Powers one of which is restricted, even temporarily, in its 
freedom to negotiate with the other Power or its allies by reason of military 
events, more particularly where the whole, or a substantial part, of the territory of 
the said Power is occupied.

Whenever in the present Convention mention is made of a Protecting Power, 
such mention applies to substitute organizations in the sense of the present 
Article.32

Interpretation of common Article 10/10/10/11 raises many difficulties, two 
of which are relevant to our subject:

•  What possibility is there of appointing the ICRC as a substitute for 
Protecting Powers?

•  What would be the extent of the ICRC’s mandate as a substitute for 
Protecting Powers?
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These points will be dealt with in the next two sections.

4. Appointment of the ICRC as a substitute for Protecting 
Powers33

In what conditions may the ICRC be requested to act as a substitute for 
Protecting Powers? Common Article 10/10/10/11 has provided for three 
possibilities:

a) replacement of Protecting Powers by an organization which offers all 
guarantees of impartiality and efficacy, appointed by agreement between 
the parties (paragraph 1);

b) if no such agreement can be reached, replacement of Protecting Powers by 
a neutral State or by an organization which offers all guarantees of 
impartiality and efficacy, appointed unilaterally by the detaining power 
(paragraph 2);

c) if protection cannot be arranged accordingly, replacement of Protecting 
Powers by a humanitarian organization such as the ICRC, appointed by 
the detaining power, or acceptance by the detaining power of offers of 
services from any such organization (paragraph 3).

It is clear from the letter and the spirit of common Article 10/10/10/11 that 
these possibilities have to be considered in the above order: when the first is 
exhausted by default the second applies, and when the second is exhausted 
the third applies.34

The Diplomatic Conference of 1949 saw the International Committee as 
coming ‘at the bottom of the list’ of possible substitutes.35 However, the first 
possibility related mainly to a French proposal to form a permanent interna
tional organization in peacetime that in a world war would take over the 
duties assigned to Protecting Powers.36 That organization never material
ized.37

The second possibility, replacement of a Protecting Power, in default 
thereof, by a neutral state or by an organization offering all guarantees of 
impartiality and efficacy appointed unilaterally by the detaining power, was 
the subject of a reservation by the Soviet Union and its allies. These states 
feared that the detaining power would appoint a neutral state or organization 
that was devoted to its cause and would give victims no real protection.38

There are therefore serious obstacles in the way of the first two substitution 
procedures mentioned in paragraphs 1 and 2 of common Article 10/10/10/11.

The third solution -  entrusting to a humanitarian organization such as the 
ICRC the humanitarian functions normally assigned to Protecting Powers -  is 
therefore the one to be explored. Moreover, since the present study is con
cerned with ICRC activities in aid of war victims, it will concentrate on the 
replacement of Protecting Powers, in default thereof, by the International 
Committee.
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There are two eventualities:

a) The detaining power can ask the ICRC to assume the humanitarian func
tions normally performed by Protecting Powers.

b) The ICRC can offer its services to assume those functions.39

If no Protecting Power has been designated, and once the other substitution 
procedures have been eliminated by default, the detaining power is under the 
obligation to ask an impartial humanitarian organization such as the ICRC 
to assume the humanitarian functions normally performed by Protecting 
Powers. Paragraph 3 of common Article 10/10/10/11 leaves no doubt as to 
the nature of that obligation.40 However, none of the powers involved in 
armed conflicts since 1949 appears to have made any such request to the 
ICRC or any other humanitarian organization, and no state is likely to 
submit unilaterally and of its own free will to outside supervision, even by a 
humanitarian institution. Should a state do so, that initiative would be 
subject to the reservation made by the Soviet Union and its allies, as in the 
case of unilateral appointment of a substitute under paragraph 2 of Article 
10/ 10/ 10/ 11.

The second eventuality is therefore the one to be considered, namely that 
the ICRC can offer its services to assume the humanitarian functions nor
mally performed by Protecting Powers. This is undoubtedly an instance of the 
ICRC’s right of humanitarian initiative, a right recognized by customary law 
and confirmed by the Geneva Conventions; but paragraph 3 of Article 
10/10/10/11 provides two additional clarifications.

The first is that it mentions the International Committee by name. 
Therefore, no state party to the Geneva Conventions can dispute that the 
ICRC is qualified to assume the humanitarian functions normally incumbent 
on Protecting Powers, for the Conventions specifically recognize that it is so 
qualified.

The second is that under paragraph 3 of common Article 10/10/10/11 the 
detaining power is obliged to accept any offer of services that the 
International Committee may make to it with a view to assuming those func
tions. The peremptory terms of the article make this perfectly clear.41 The 
obligation is moreover confirmed by the Joint Committee’s report to the 
Plenary Assembly of the Diplomatic Conference,42 and indeed the govern
ment delegates understood it as such.43 It also follows inevitably from the 
firm resolve of the Diplomatic Conference to establish a protection mecha
nism that would apply in all circumstances, and from the ICRC’s position ‘at 
the bottom of the list’ of possible substitutes. When all other means of pro
tecting war victims are exhausted, the belligerents are bound to accept the 
offers of services which the ICRC is entitled to make to them with a view to 
assuming the humanitarian functions normally performed by Protecting 
Powers.

Paragraph 3 of common Article 10/10/10/11 therefore gives the 
International Committee considerable scope. It makes the ICRC the ultimate
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substitute and obliges the parties to the conflict to accept its offers of services 
to that effect.

Despite this conclusion, drawn from the Conventions and the preparatory 
work for common Article 10/10/10/11, there should be no misunderstanding 
as to the ICRC’s own attitude. Although the Geneva Conventions oblige 
parties to a conflict to accept offers of services by an organization such as the 
ICRC to perform the humanitarian tasks normally assigned to Protecting 
Powers, the ICRC itself has always considered that it could never offer to act 
as a substitute unless it were sure of being accepted in that capacity by the 
parties to the conflict concerned.44

This attitude harks back to the old practice of appointing Protecting 
Powers by agreement. It makes the appointment of the ICRC as a substitute 
for Protecting Powers subject to the belligerents’ consent, which is precisely 
what paragraph 3 of common Article 10/10/10/11 was meant to avoid. The 
International Committee’s policy may well be realistic and sensible, for a 
humanitarian organization such as the ICRC could hardly act as a substitute 
for Protecting Powers without the warring parties’ consent, but it certainly 
lags behind the provisions of the Conventions.

Paragraph 3 of common Article 10/10/10/11 is nevertheless of paramount 
importance for the ICRC, for if it is accepted as a substitute in default of 
Protecting Powers it will be assigned wider duties and powers because of 
paragraph 3 than those it has ipso jure under the rest of the Geneva 
Conventions.

In analysing the International Committee’s functions it would, however, 
be a great mistake to view them solely as those of a substitute for Protecting 
Powers. The ICRC holds a mandate in its own right, for which the Geneva 
Conventions have endowed it with clearly defined powers and responsibilities 
whether or not Protecting Powers have been appointed. The mandate to act 
as a substitute in default of Protecting Powers is an adjunct which justifies the 
ICRC in making further offers of services to that effect. The powers held by 
the ICRC in its own right, which it can exercise ipso jure by virtue of the pre
rogatives conferred on it by the Geneva Conventions, must never be confused 
with the additional mandate it would have if accepted as a substitute for 
Protecting Powers.

The extent of that additional mandate will now be considered.

5. The extent of the mandate

What tasks would fall to the International Committee if it were accepted as a 
substitute for Protecting Powers?

Paragraph 3 of common Article 10/10/10/11 provides that if protected 
persons do not benefit by the activities of a Protecting Power, or of a substi
tute as defined in the first two paragraphs of that article, a humanitarian 
organization such as the International Committee may assume the humani
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tarian functions performed by Protecting Powers under the Geneva 
Conventions.

The ICRC’s mandate would therefore be limited to those humanitarian 
functions, of which there are two possible interpretations:

•  that only some of the functions performed by Protecting Powers under the 
Geneva Conventions are by their very nature humanitarian; these are the 
only ones the ICRC could be asked to perform; or

•  that all the functions performed by the Protecting Powers under the 
Geneva Conventions are humanitarian ones, and the only reason for 
restricting the substitute’s mandate to humanitarian tasks is to exclude 
those functions of Protecting Powers that have nothing to do with the 
Geneva Conventions.

The said paragraph 3 may be interpreted in either way, and to decide which 
is correct the question must be considered as a whole.

Obviously, the tasks that could be assigned to the ICRC as a substitute for 
Protecting Powers must be determined by reference to those of Protecting 
Powers themselves. As already mentioned, humanitarian law did not create 
the institution of Protecting Powers, but availed itself of an already existing 
institution, some of whose tasks -  those concerned with protecting war 
victims -  were codified by the Geneva Conventions. Consequently the func
tions of Protecting Powers extend beyond the scope of humanitarian law and 
include activities concerned solely with diplomatic law and practice, such as 
protection of the public premises (embassies and consulates) of the state rep
resented, custody of its diplomatic and consular seals and archives, transmis
sion of political and military communications, and so on. Evidently, the 
ICRC cannot be asked to take on activities that have nothing to do with 
humanitarian law. Paragraph 3 of common Article 10/10/10/11 makes this 
perfectly clear.

But should the ICRC assume all or only some of the functions of a 
Protecting Power that derive from the Geneva Conventions? There are two 
sides to this question: how far is it entitled to perform those functions, and is 
it free to decide?

The powers of a substitute for Protecting Powers are clearly stated in para
graph 6 of common Article 10/10/10/11, which reads:

Whenever in the present Convention mention is made of a Protecting Power, such 
mention applies to substitute organizations in the sense of the present Article.

Therefore, if the ICRC were accepted as a substitute for Protecting Powers it 
would ipso facto have all the powers entrusted to Protecting Powers by the 
Geneva Conventions.

Whether it should exercise all those powers depends in the final analysis on 
their humanitarian relevance: on whether it is in the interests of war victims 
that the International Committee should perform all the functions devolving 
on it as a substitute for Protecting Powers, or whether it would be justified in
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performing only some of them, excluding those safeguarding the interests of 
the power of origin but of no direct help to victims.

This question can be answered only by examining the Conventions article 
by article, taking into account the provisions that expressly and  implicitly 
assign rights and duties to the Protecting Power. That Power is by definition a 
means of communication between the belligerents. The Conventions repeat
edly require parties to a conflict to exchange communications, but do not say 
how; the Protecting Power, if any, is obviously the most appropriate channel. 
Notification of the commissioning of hospital ships (Articles 22, 24 and 25 of 
the Second Convention) is a case in point.

Appendix II of this work (pages 1044-68) contains a comparative table of 
the respective tasks which the Geneva Conventions entrust to the Protecting 
Powers and to the ICRC. Only the most important of these need be 
mentioned here.45

Tasks common to all four Conventions
The mandate of Protecting Powers is primarily to help in implementing the 
Geneva Conventions and to supervise their application (common Article 
8Z8/8/9). They are given wide powers for this purpose. In particular their rep
resentatives are entitled to visit all places, including places of internment, 
imprisonment and labour, where there are wounded, sick and shipwrecked 
military personnel in enemy hands, retained medical personnel, prisoners of 
war, or civilians protected by the Fourth Convention (Article 126, Third 
Convention; Article 143, Fourth Convention). In cases of disagreement on 
the interpretation and application of the Conventions, the Protecting Powers 
are required by common Article 11/11/11/12 to lend their good offices with a 
view to settling the disagreement.

Common Article 48/49/128/145 stipulates that during hostilities the bel
ligerents must communicate to one another through the Protecting Powers 
the official translations of the Conventions and the laws and regulations 
adopted for their application.

Tasks relating to wounded, sick and shipwrecked members o f armed 
forces and to medical personnel
The Protecting Power transmits information about the identity of wounded, 
sick, shipwrecked and dead members of armed forces (Articles 16 and 17 of 
the First Convention; Articles 19 and 20 of the Second Convention). It 
notifies the adverse party of the names of the relief societies authorized to 
co-operate with the armed forces’ medical services (Article 26 of the First 
Convention), and of the commissioning of hospital ships (Articles 22, 24 and 
25 of the Second Convention). It is invited to lend its good offices to facilitate 
the establishment and recognition of hospital zones and localities (Article 23 
of the First Convention).
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Tasks relating to prisoners o f war (Third Convention)
To supervise application of the Convention representatives of Protecting 
Powers are authorized to go to all places where prisoners of war may be, 
particularly to places of internment, imprisonment, labour and transit, and 
to interview prisoners, in particular prisoners’ representatives, without wit
nesses (Article 126); they must be given lists of the labour detachments 
under the control of the camps visited (Article 56). They may receive 
complaints and requests addressed to them by prisoners of war, as well as 
periodic reports by prisoners’ representatives (Article 78). Prisoners’ repre
sentatives must be given every facility for communicating with the represen
tatives of the Protecting Powers (Articles 79 and 81); where the detaining 
power refuses to approve a prisoner of war elected by his fellow prisoners 
as their representative, or dismisses him, it must inform the Protecting 
Power of the reasons for its refusal (Article 79, paragraph 4; Article 81, 
paragraph 6).

If prisoners of war are transferred from one detaining power to another 
and the power to which the prisoners have been transferred fails to fulfil its 
obligations in any important respect, the Protecting Power must inform the 
state which has transferred them, which must then take effective measures to 
correct the situation or request the return of the prisoners of war. Such 
requests must be complied with (Article 12).

With regard to the financial resources of prisoners of war, the Protecting 
Power takes part in determining the amount of money that prisoners may 
have in their possession (Article 58, paragraph 1); it must be informed of the 
reasons for any limitations in their advances of pay (Article 60, paragraph 4) 
and may check prisoners’ accounts (Article 65, paragraph 1).

The Protecting Power decides on the admissibility of limitations to the cor
respondence of prisoners of war (Article 71, paragraph 1) and relief consign
ments sent to them (Article 72, paragraph 3). It supervises the distribution of 
relief (Article 73) and may organize special transport for relief supplies when 
other means are disrupted (Article 75). If necessary, it ensures that collective 
relief is distributed to the addressees by whatever means it sees fit (Article 9 
of Annex III).

Representatives of Protecting Powers are free to inspect registers of discipli
nary punishments of prisoners of war (Article 96, paragraph 5) and to inter
view without witnesses prisoners undergoing disciplinary punishment 
(Article 98, paragraph 1).

The Protecting Power has particular responsibilities in respect of penal 
sanctions for prisoners of war. It must be informed of offences punishable by 
the death sentence (Article 100, paragraph 1), and of judicial proceedings 
against prisoners of war (Article 104, paragraph I), sentences (Article 107), 
especially death sentences (Article 101), and appeals by prisoners of war 
against their sentence (Article 107, paragraph 1). If the death penalty is pro
nounced the sentence may not be carried out for at least six months after its
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notification to the Protecting Power (Article 101). If the accused person has 
not chosen an advocate or counsel the Protecting Power must procure one 
(Article 105, paragraph 2). Representatives of the Protecting Power are en
titled to attend the trial unless it is exceptionally held in camera in the inter
ests of state security (Article 105, paragraph 5), and may visit prisoners who 
have been sentenced (Article 108, paragraph 3).

The Protecting Power must be sent the report on the official enquiry that 
must be conducted after every death or serious injury of a prisoner of war 
caused or suspected to have been caused by a sentry, another prisoner of war, 
or any other person (Article 121).

The neutral members of Mixed Medical Commissions are appointed 
by the International Committee of the Red Cross, acting in agreement 
with the Protecting Powers; if the ICRC cannot arrange for their appoint
ment, this m ust be done by the Protecting Powers (Articles 2 and 5 of 
Annex II).

The Protecting Power acts merely as an intermediary for the transmission 
of information on the geographical location of prisoner of war camps (Article 
23, paragraph 3), notification of the rate of daily working pay (Article 62, 
paragraph 1) and transmission of notifications of payment (Article 63, para
graph 3), lists of credit balances (Article 66, paragraph 1), arrangements for 
mail (Article 69), legal documents (Article 77, paragraph 1), wills (Article 
120, paragraph 1) and information on the identity of prisoners of war 
(Article 122, paragraph 3).

Tasks relating to civilians (Fourth Convention)
General

In order to supervise the application of the Convention, representatives of 
the Protecting Power are authorized to go to all places where protected 
persons are, particularly to places of internment, imprisonment and work. 
They have access to all premises occupied by protected persons and are 
authorized to interview them without witnesses (Article 143). The Protecting 
Power is entitled to receive all complaints or requests protected persons may 
wish to make to it (Articles 30, paragraph 1; 40, paragraph 3; 52, paragraph 
1; and 101, paragraph 2).

In order to protect the civilian population against the consequences of war, 
the Protecting Power is invited to lend its good offices to facilitate the institu
tion and recognition of hospital and safety zones and localities (Article 14, 
paragraph 3), and may be asked to pass on information about the establish
ment of neutralized zones (Article 15, paragraph 1).

The Protecting Power may be requested to supervise the distribution of 
consignments of medical and hospital stores and objects necessary for reli
gious worship intended only for civilians, and consignments of foodstuffs, 
clothing and tonics for women and children (Article 23).
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In aid o f  aliens in the territory o f  parties to conflict

As a general rule the Protecting Power must be informed of the reasons for 
which protected persons have been refused permission to leave the territory 
of a party to a conflict and of the names of the persons concerned (Article 35, 
paragraph 3). It must be informed of the names of civilians who have been 
interned, placed in assigned residence or released, and of the legal or adminis
trative decisions made concerning them (Article 43, paragraph 2). It transmits 
requests for voluntary internment (Article 42, paragraph 2). The Protecting 
Power may transmit allowances to protected persons (Article 39, paragraph 3).

When protected persons are transferred from one detaining power to 
another, the Protecting Power performs the same activities on their behalf as 
for prisoners of war so transferred (Article 45, paragraph 3).

In aid o f  civilians in occupied territory

The Protecting Power must be informed at once of any transfers or evacua
tions of protected persons (Article 49, paragraph 4).

The Protecting Power is at any time free to verify the state of food and 
medical supplies in occupied territory (Article 55, paragraph 3). If the whole 
or part of the population of an occupied territory is inadequately supplied, 
the occupying power must agree to relief operations by the Protecting Power 
and must facilitate them by all the means at its disposal; such operations may 
consist in particular of consignments of foodstuffs, medical supplies and 
clothing (Article 59, paragraphs 1 and 2). The Protecting Power may be 
required to guarantee that relief consignments are to be used only for human
itarian purposes (Article 59, paragraph 4) and in cases of urgent necessity to 
consent to their original destination being changed in the interests of the 
population of the occupied territory (Article 60). The Protecting Power super
vises distributions of relief consignments to the civilian population of occu
pied territory or may delegate that duty to an impartial humanitarian 
organization such as the ICRC (Article 61, paragraph 1).

The Protecting Power must be informed of all judicial proceedings against 
protected persons in respect of charges entailing the death penalty or impris
onment for two years or more (Article 71, paragraphs 2 and 3), and of any 
judgment involving a sentence of death or imprisonment for two years or 
more. A record of other judgments must be kept by the court and be open to 
inspection by representatives of the Protecting Power (Article 74, paragraph 
2). Except in the exceptional circumstances mentioned in Article 75, no death 
sentence may be carried out within six months of its notification to the 
Protecting Power, which must be informed of any reduction of that period of 
suspension (Article 75, paragraphs 2 and 3). If the accused person has not 
chosen an advocate or counsel the Protecting Power must procure one 
(Article 72, paragraph 2). Representatives of the Protecting Power have the 
right to attend the trial of any protected person unless the hearing has, as an
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exceptional measure, to be held in camera in the interests of the security of 
the occupying power (Article 74, paragraph 1). Representatives of the 
Protecting Power may visit accused or convicted prisoners (Article 76, 
paragraph 6).

In aid o f  civilian internees

Here the tasks of the Protecting Power are similar to those it performs in aid 
of prisoners of war.

•  Representatives of the Protecting Power visit places of internment (Article 
143) and are entitled to receive any complaints or requests made by 
internees (Article 101, paragraph 2). They keep in touch with Internee 
Committees (Article 102, paragraph 1, and Article 104, paragraph 3) and 
must be informed of the reasons for which the detaining authority refuses 
to approve or decides to dismiss a committee elected by the internees 
(Article 102, paragraph 2). They must be given lists of the labour detach
ments under the authority of the places of internment they visit (Article 
96).

•  The Protecting Power may transmit allowances to internees and check 
their personal accounts (Article 98, paragraphs 2 and 3).

•  Representatives of the Protecting Power are entitled to supervise the distri
bution of the relief supplies they are responsible for forwarding to 
internees (Article 109, paragraph 3, and Annex II, Article 8). If necessary 
the Protecting Power may organize special means of transport to convey 
relief supplies to internees (Article 111, paragraph 1).

•  Representatives of the Protecting Power are free to inspect the records of 
disciplinary punishments given to internees (Article 123, paragraph 5);

. they may visit punishment cells and interview without witnesses internees 
undergoing disciplinary punishment (Article 125, paragraph 4).

•  Whenever legal proceedings are instituted against civilian internees in the 
national territory of the detaining power, the Protecting Power is entitled 
to undertake on their behalf the same activities which it is authorized to 
carry out in the case of proceedings instituted against civilians in occupied 
territory (Article 126).

•  The Protecting Power must be sent a report on the official enquiry that 
must follow any death or serious injury of an internee caused or suspected 
to have been caused by a sentry, another internee or any other person 
(Article 131).

•  The Protecting Power acts as an intermediary by transmitting information 
on the geographical location of places of internment (Article 83, paragraph 
2) and measures concerning internees’ relations with the outside world 
(Article 105), legal documents sent to or by internees (Article 113, para
graph 1), death certificates (Article 129, paragraph 3), and information on 
the identity of internees (Article 137, paragraph 1).
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These are the main responsibilities which the Geneva Conventions confer 
upon the Protecting Powers. The list is not exhaustive, for common Article 
8Z8/8/9 requires Protecting Powers to co-operate in applying the Conventions. 
This article unquestionably allows the Protecting Powers to offer their good 
offices for the implementation of all provisions contained in them, including 
those for which they have no specific mandate. These include early repatria
tion, before the end of hostilities, of seriously wounded or seriously sick pris
oners of war (Article 109 of the Third Convention), and repatriation of 
civilians who are in the territory of a party to the conflict or in occupied terri
tory, (Articles 35 and 48 of the Fourth Convention). There can be little doubt 
that Protecting Powers, although not specifically mentioned in these articles, 
are authorized to help in implementing them, for it is firmly established, in 
law and in international practice, that a treaty has to be interpreted in the 
light of any relevant rules of international law.46 And they do have vast expe
rience in repatriation, having carried out -  among others -  many operations 
for the repatriation of civilians and seriously wounded military personnel in 
both world wars.47

So much for the terms of reference; now back to the question. Since para
graph 6 of common Article 10/10/10/11 authorizes the ICRC, whenever 
appointed as a substitute in default of Protecting Powers, to carry out all the 
functions normally performed by Protecting Powers, should it assume all of 
them or can it decline certain tasks that would be of too little benefit to war 
victims to be classed as humanitarian tasks in the sense of paragraph 3 of 
common Article 10/10/10/11 ?

The first answer to be considered is that of the ICRC itself. Since the 
Diplomatic Conference of 1949 clearly accepted that the International 
Committee could not be required to assume all the tasks incumbent on 
Protecting Powers under the Geneva Conventions, but only those of a 
humanitarian character,48 it is up to the ICRC to decide, subject to humani
tarian law, what tasks it regards as in line with its aims as a humanitarian 
organization and is prepared to carry out.

There have been great changes in the ICRC’s position in this respect. At the 
1949 Conference its representatives stated that it could not be a genuine sub
stitute for Protecting Powers and could not assume all the tasks thereof.49 
The Conference endorsed that position.50

In its memorandum of 1 May 1951 the International Committee stated 
which tasks it was prepared to perform in the absence of a Protecting Power, 
and the conditions on which it could undertake them.51 It excluded most 
scrutiny of the application of the Geneva Conventions, considering that such 
an activity was incompatible with the purpose, the nature and the limits of 
the ICRC’s work as a quasi-substitute.52 It accordingly refused to supervise 
application of the provisions referring to:
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•  the attitude to be observed by belligerents in areas of military operations 
(First and Second Conventions, except for the provisions concerning 
retained medical personnel; Articles 17-20 of the Third Convention and 
Part II of the Fourth Convention);

•  the measures to be adopted by belligerents towards their own nationals 
and their own property (issue of identity documents to the armed forces, 
use of the emblem, etc.); and

•  many of the provisions relating to occupied territory (all of Section III in 
Part III of the Fourth Convention except Articles 50 (protection of chil
dren), 56-8 (hygiene and public health, hospitals), 59 and 61 (relief), 63 
(National Red Cross or Red Crescent Society), 49, paragraph 3 (condi
tions in which transfers and evacuations take place), 51, paragraph 3, and 
52, paragraph 1 (working conditions)).53

The ICRC also pointed out that other activities could give rise to difficulty, 
namely the transfer of prisoners of war or protected civilians from one 
detaining power to another (Third Convention, Article 12; Fourth 
Convention, Article 45), the establishment of hospital and safety zones and 
localities (First Convention, Article 23; Fourth Convention, Article 14), 
supervision of distributions of relief supplies to the civilian population 
(Fourth Convention, Article 23), monitoring of the financial resources of 
prisoners of war and civilian internees (Third Convention, Articles 58-68; 
Fourth Convention, Articles 97 and 98), and judicial assistance to prisoners 
of war and civilian internees (Third Convention, Articles 100-8; Fourth 
Convention, Articles 72-5 and 126).54 It can hardly be denied that after all 
these reservations there was little left of the duties of a substitute for 
Protecting Powers.

Yet although the ICRC is often over-cautious in matters of theory and 
policy, it rarely lacks audacity in bringing protection and assistance to victims 
of conflicts. No Protecting Powers have been appointed in most conflicts 
since 1949; as a result the ICRC has progressively extended its field of activ
ities and assumed more and more of the duties normally assigned to them. Its 
work in the territories occupied by Israel since June 1967, bringing help 
where it was needed although it had no mandate as a substitute for a 
Protecting Power, perfectly illustrates this.55

As its reservations in its memorandum of 1 May 1951 had lost all their rel
evance with the passage of time, the International Committee reviewed its 
position and stated categorically at the Conference of Government Experts 
on the Reaffirmation and Development of International Humanitarian Law 
convened in Geneva in 1971 that it was prepared to undertake all the tasks 
incumbent on Protecting Powers under the Geneva Conventions:

... the representative of the ICRC explained that the Committee had recently 
given careful attention to this question and that it had arrived at the conclusion 
that all the tasks falling to a Protecting Power under the Conventions could be
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considered humanitarian functions. In other words, the ICRC was ready to take 
upon itself all the functions envisaged for Protecting Powers in the Conventions.56

The International Committee confirmed this position at the second session of 
the Conference of Government Experts, as follows:

All the functions of Protecting Powers under the Conventions were humanitarian 
in nature and ... the ICRC was ready to take on those functions whenever 
necessary and possible.57

In his closing address to the Conference of Government Experts the ICRC 
President took the opportunity to confirm that the International Committee 
was always ready to offer its services. He said:

... the ICRC proposes to make use of the power conferred on it to assume the role 
of substitute for the Protecting Power whenever it considers it necessary and 
possible to do so. This role should not, however, be automatically imposed on the 
ICRC. Only when all other possibilities were exhausted would the ICRC offer its 
services. Any such offer would then require the agreement of the Parties con
cerned. To fulfil those functions the ICRC will obviously need to be supplied with 
adequate funds and staff. Finally, the ICRC would like to make it clear that, 
should it agree to act as substitute, it does not intend in any way to weaken the 
system of Protecting Powers provided for in the Conventions.58

The ICRC confirmed this proposal in the documents it submitted to the 
1974-7 Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law,59 and at that Conference.60

The question of how paragraph 3 of common Article 10/10/10/11 was to 
be interpreted was thus given a clear reply consonant with the ICRC’s 
humanitarian vocation.

All things considered, the International Committee’s long-standing reser
vations against offering its services as a substitute for Protecting Powers were 
hardly justified.

As has been shown, the main stumbling block was that common Article 
S/8/8/9 required the Conventions to be applied under the scrutiny of the 
Protecting Powers. While the International Committee has always done what 
it could to co-operate in applying the Geneva Conventions, it has often 
emphatically denied that it was exercising supervision of the belligerents’ 
behaviour.

However, there is no real problem here. It is obvious from the discussions 
before common Article 8/8/8/9 was adopted that whilst the Diplomatic 
Conference was determined to extend the remit of Protecting Powers to cover 
all persons protected by the Geneva Conventions, it did not intend to change 
the nature of the scrutiny made by those Powers. The word ‘scrutiny’ has to 
be interpreted in the light of their previous practice. Now, the practice of
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Protecting Powers and the practice of the International Committee are as like 
as two peas. This is clear from the following extract from the report by the 
Special Committee of the 1949 Conference’s Joint Committee, regarding the 
adoption of the word ‘scrutiny’ in the English text, and the word ‘contrôle’ in 
the French text:

The fundamental concept was that the Protecting Power could not give orders or 
directives to the Detaining Power. It was entitled to verify whether the Convention 
was applied and, if necessary, to suggest measures on behalf of protected 
persons.61

The International Committee has always done just this.
What confirms the above interpretation is that in the two most important 

provisions as regards scrutiny of the application of the Conventions (Article 
126 of the Third Convention and Article 143 of the Fourth Convention), the 
ICRC’s responsibilities coincide exactly with those of the Protecting Powers. 
This shows that the point at issue is not the nature of scrutiny, but the extent 
of tasks.

Obviously, if the ICRC were appointed as a substitute for Protecting 
Powers it would have to perform tasks additional to those already assigned to 
it under the Geneva Conventions, otherwise there would be no reason to 
appoint it as a substitute. The extent of these additional tasks must therefore 
be determined by comparing the ICRC’s usual responsibilities with those of 
Protecting Powers.

There are three main groups of additional activities:62

a) Liaison work, such as communicating laws and regulations on the appli
cation of the Conventions and notifying the commissioning of hospital 
ships and the geographical location of prisoner of war and civilian 
internee camps. These activities fully correspond to the ICRC’s recognized 
function as a neutral intermediary and cause no difficulties whatsoever.

b) Judicial assistance to prisoners of war, and civilians protected by the 
Fourth Convention, against whom legal proceedings have been instituted. 
The ICRC proved at the end of the Second World War that it could give 
such persons legal assistance on an ad hoc basis. There would therefore be 
nothing to prevent it from giving such legal assistance if it were a substi
tute for a Protecting Power, provided it had the means to do so.

c) Verification of the state of the food, clothing and medical supplies of the 
population of occupied territory, and supervision of distributions of relief 
supplies destined for the civilian population, which can be forwarded only 
with the consent of the adverse party (by being allowed through block
ades). This may be a large-scale activity of the utmost importance, for the 
party authorizing free passage of the consignments may insist on the 
supervisory body being able to guarantee that the adverse party cannot 
take advantage of the consignments by using them instead of merchandise 
it would otherwise have to produce or supply. This implies scrutiny of 
most of the economic management of the occupied territory.
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At the time of the relief operation in Greece (1941-4) the ICRC refused 
to carry out such scrutiny, and responsibility for it was eventually 
entrusted to the Swedish government.63 Since then, however, the ICRC 
has carried out several relief operations on a similar scale in Nigeria, 
Bangladesh, Lebanon and Kampuchea for which it had to assess the food 
situation in the countries concerned, if only to ascertain needs and priori
ties. It has also made several highly detailed evaluations of the medical 
and health situation of the civilian population in the territories occupied 
by Israel.64 There is no reason to believe that the ICRC would not be able 
to carry out the scrutiny mentioned in the Fourth Convention, in spite of 
difficulties that might be considerable.

In short, there appears to be no insurmountable obstacle that would prevent 
the ICRC, were it appointed as a substitute for Protecting Powers, from 
assuming all the responsibilities incumbent on Protecting Powers under the 
Geneva Conventions.

It remains to be seen whether all these tasks are humanitarian ones in the 
sense of paragraph 3 of common Article 10/10/10/11.

Surely, the mere fact that these tasks proceed from the Geneva 
Conventions strongly suggests that they are of a humanitarian nature. There 
is a great cohesion of all the treaty provisions. A part of them cannot be 
neglected without weakening all of them; thus, if prisoners of war and civil
ian internees are subject to arbitrary sentences against which they have no 
appeal, any attempt by a substitute for Protecting Powers to monitor their 
conditions of detention would soon be illusory. A task is humanitarian not so 
much because of its legal basis as because of the spirit in which it is carried 
out. If the International Committee were accepted as a substitute in default of 
Protecting Powers it could not carry out the additional tasks that would then 
devolve upon it with any other objective than the one towards which all its 
energies and activities are directed: to give war victims protection and assist
ance in all circumstances.

To conclude, if the ICRC is approved as a substitute for Protecting Powers it 
should endeavour to carry out all the tasks assigned to Protecting Powers by 
the Geneva Conventions, provided it has the necessary resources.

What resources would it need?
In the first place, adequate personnel. Transmitting all kinds of documents, 

regularly visiting places of internment, sending representatives to trials of 
protected persons, verifying the state of supplies available to the population 
of occupied territories, and supervising distributions of relief for the civilian 
population may require far more staff than the ICRC normally has. But this 
must never stand in its way. If it cannot recruit sufficient numbers of qualified 
staff (lawyers, doctors, accountants and others) in Switzerland it can always 
engage nationals of other neutral states. The relevant provision in the 
Conventions, paragraph 1 of common Article S/8/8/9, applies equally to the 
Protecting Power and its substitute.
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Secondly, funds. Recruiting specialized staff, paying fees for lawyers 
engaged to defend accused persons, and organizing special transport for relief 
consignments may cost more than the ICRC’s limited resources can stand. 
The Conventions say nothing about financial arrangements between the 
Protecting Power (or its substitute) and its principals; however, since by 
definition the Protecting Power represents a state, that state should, according 
to established practice, defray its expenses.65 There is no reason why there 
should be a different procedure for the substitute. In the first place it is up to 
the protected persons’ power of origin to defray the ICRC’s expenses as a 
substitute for a Protecting Power. If it cannot do so its allies or neutral states 
should contribute.

Is there a risk that some states would not appoint the ICRC as a substitute 
for a Protecting Power for fear of unduly heavy expenses? This should not 
happen. Compared with the monstrous cost of modern war, ICRC expenses, 
even for all the humanitarian tasks normally assigned to Protecting Powers, 
would be ridiculously low 66 in proportion to the humanitarian services that a 
state can expect from a Protecting Power or its substitute, which are after all 
to safeguard its nationals in the hands of the adverse party.

One more question: the Protecting Power is by definition the trustee of a 
state; if the International Committee were appointed as a substitute for a 
Protecting Power, would it too act as the trustee of the state that had 
appointed it?

After consideration, the ICRC answered with a decided negative.67 
Perhaps its answer should have been less absolute. Whilst it is true that the 

International Committee can never be subservient to a party to a conflict, 
because of its humanitarian mandate and its role as a neutral intermediary,68 
the fact remains that if it were appointed as substitute for a Protecting Power 
it would have to make regular reports on its activities and on the situation of 
the persons entrusted to its care. In this respect its accountability for its activ
ities to the power of origin of the protected persons would be greater than if 
it were not appointed as such. This responsibility derives from the very 
nature of the substitute’s mandate, and is confirmed by paragraph 4 of 
common Article 10/10/10/11 as follows:

Any neutral Power, or any organization invited by the Power concerned or offer
ing itself for these purposes, shall be required to act with a sense of responsibility 
towards the Party to the conflict on which persons protected by the present 
Convention depend ...

Surely this greater responsibility could not possibly cause any difficulty, for 
even without being appointed as a substitute the International Committee 
has regularly sent its delegates’ reports on their visits to places of detention to 
the powers of origin of the persons concerned. All that would be needed 
would be to extend this practice to the ICRC’s new activities as a substitute 
for a Protecting Power. The only difference is one of degree, and does not 
really affect the International Committee’s relations with the parties to a 
conflict.69
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To sum up, it is submitted that the International Committee should not 
hesitate to offer its services as a substitute for a Protecting Power whenever it 
can expect that it would then be able to protect war victims more effectively. 
It should also consider assuming all the tasks assigned to Protecting Powers 
by the Geneva Conventions, if the states concerned provide the necessary 
means.

The question now to be examined is whether these conclusions are 
confirmed by practice.

6. The development of practice

What use have the belligerent states and the International Committee made of 
the possibilities offered by common Article 10/10/10/11?

Probably no era apart from that of the two world wars has been as trou
bled, or has seen as many conflicts, as the one beginning in 1945 with the 
capitulation of Germany and Japan. Most conflicts since then have been non
international armed conflicts in which there was no question of appointing 
Protecting Powers. There were nevertheless many international armed 
conflicts, from the Arab-Israeli conflict in 1948 to the Gulf War (1990-1) 
and the ongoing conflict between Ethiopia and Eritrea (1998- ), yet Protecting 
Powers were appointed in only five of them. There was therefore no lack of 
opportunity to use the substitution procedures laid down in the 1949 
Conventions, but so far as I know, only in five cases was consideration given 
to entrusting the ICRC with some or all of the tasks of Protecting Powers.

Before charting the successes and failures of state practice and ICRC prac
tice in replacing Protecting Powers in the absence thereof, these five cases 
should be examined.

i) The Suez conflict (1956)
In the Suez conflict, Switzerland was appointed to protect British and French 
interests in Egypt, and India to protect Egyptian interests in the United 
Kingdom and France.70 As Egypt categorically refused any kind of official 
relations with Israel, no Protecting Power was appointed to represent 
Egyptian interests in Israel or Israeli interests in Egypt. To protect the victims 
of the conflict, especially the civilian population in Sinai and stateless persons 
in Egypt, who had no natural protector,71 the International Committee pro
posed to Egypt and Israel that it should act as substitute for a Protecting 
Power in accordance with paragraph 3 of common Article 10/10/10/11.72

The Israeli government accepted this offer of services, subject to reciproc
ity,73 but the Egyptian government made no reply. As recommended by its 
head of mission in Cairo, the ICRC made no further attempt to obtain formal 
acceptance of its offers of services.74 With the agreement of the Egyptian 
authorities,75 however, the ICRC delegation in Egypt fulfilled many of the 
duties of Protecting Powers, including consular work, in aid of the stateless
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persons who were being obliged to leave the country. In addition, the ICRC 
performed the tasks assigned to it by the Conventions in aid of the civilian 
population in the Gaza Strip and Sinai, and of prisoners of war on both 
sides.76

ii) The Irian Jaya affair (1961-2)
In August 1960 diplomatic relations between the Netherlands and Indonesia 
were broken off as a result of the dispute over West New Guinea (Irian Jaya). 
The Netherlands government asked the United Kingdom to protect its inter
ests in Indonesia, whereas Egypt represented Indonesian interests in the 
Netherlands. In the spring of 1961 the Indonesian government withdrew its 
approval of British representation of Netherlands interests and announced 
that in future it would not allow Dutch interests to be protected by another 
state.77

The Netherlands government consequently asked the International 
Committee to protect the humanitarian interests of its nationals and to send a 
mission to Indonesia to give them any necessary assistance (mainly paying 
out pensions and allowances to them and facilitating the repatriation of those 
wishing to return to the Netherlands).78

The Indonesian government allowed the ICRC to act for the Netherlands 
government, but only within narrow limits: the Indonesian Red Cross Society 
was to make the said payments and organize the departure of repatriates, the 
ICRC merely liaising between the Society and the Netherlands authorities.79 
On this basis the ICRC sent two missions to Indonesia, the first from 
30 September to 24 December 1961, and the second from 13 March to 
5 May 1962.80

In August 1962 an agreement between the Netherlands and Indonesia 
ended the dispute which had led to the severance of diplomatic relations 
between the two states and to the situation in which the ICRC had given its 
assistance.

Throughout this incident the International Committee emphatically main
tained that it was not acting as substitute for a Protecting Power, nor repre
senting Netherlands interests. It nonetheless did send two missions to 
Indonesia because Netherlands nationals there were being deprived of the 
protection to which aliens are entitled according to international usage. The 
limited tasks assigned to the ICRC were a specific part of the duties of a 
Protecting Power.

iii) The Vietnam War
In the autumn of 1965 the press reported that the government of the 
Democratic Republic of Vietnam intended to put American airmen held there 
on trial as war criminals.

To protect its nationals, and after vainly requesting several governments to 
represent American interests in North Vietnam, the United States government
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asked the ICRC to offer its services to the Hanoi government and seek 
acceptance as substitute for a Protecting Power.81

The ICRC warned the American authorities that any such approach had no 
chance of success and might endanger the American prisoners. The United 
States government nevertheless repeated its request, and confirmed it in 
writing after talks between Ambassador Harriman and the ICRC in Geneva 
on 5 May 19 6 6.82 Considering that as a neutral intermediary it was bound to 
transmit to the adverse party any proposal for application of the Geneva 
Conventions, the ICRC felt obliged, although the prospects were poor, to 
forward the American request to the government of the Democratic Republic 
of Vietnam.83 It did so on 25 May 1966, emphasizing in its covering letter 
that it was equally concerned for the fate of the victims of the American air 
raids over North Vietnam.84

As was to be expected, Hanoi gave the ICRC’s approach a chilly reception. 
The Foreign Ministry’s letter of 27 July 1966 restated the position of the 
Democratic Republic of Vietnam with regard to the Vietnamese conflict and 
declared that there was no question of applying Article 10 of the 1949 
Geneva Convention.85

This refusal was absolute and final.

iv) The Arab-Israeli conflict
After the Six-Day War and the Israeli occupation of the Golan Heights, the 
West Bank, the Gaza Strip and Sinai, the idea of appointing Protecting 
Powers was equally distasteful to the Arab States, which refused to enter into 
official relations with Israel, and to the Israeli government, which argued that 
the Fourth Geneva Convention did not apply to the occupied territories. The 
question of appointing the ICRC as a substitute therefore became acute. 
Inevitably, it had to consider offering to assume the humanitarian tasks 
normally performed by such Powers.

In April 1968 the ICRC sent the governments of the states concerned 
(Israel, Jordan, Lebanon, Syria and the United Arab Republic) a memoran
dum setting out the relevant provisions of the Conventions and, without 
offering its services, emphasizing that all parties to the conflict were obliged 
to appoint a Protecting Power or a substitute. Only the Jordanian govern
ment took the trouble to reply, and then only to inform the ICRC that it 
disagreed.86

In spring 1969, in the course of an official visit to Israel, the ICRC Vice- 
President sounded out the Israeli government’s attitude as to a possible offer 
of services by the ICRC to act as a substitute for Protecting Powers. The 
results were not encouraging. The Israeli government was against the pro
posal because it was afraid of restricting its freedom of action to no good 
purpose. For their part, the Arab governments disliked the idea because they 
objected to any step that might be construed as implicitly recognizing Israel. 
The ICRC therefore decided not to submit to either side offers of services 
that were bound to be refused.87
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The preparations for the Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and 
Development of International Humanitarian Law revived interest in this 
question. As some delegates still had the incorrect impression that the ICRC 
was refusing to act as substitute for Protecting Powers, it assured the 
Conference of Government Experts meeting in Geneva in spring 1971 that it 
would accept those responsibilities whenever there was no insurmountable 
obstacle to its doing so.88

This general statement held good for the Middle East conflict and did not 
pass unnoticed by the states involved.

In August 1971 the Egyptian government, protesting against the expulsion 
of inhabitants of the Gaza Strip, asked the ICRC to use its recognized right to 
protect the civilian population in accordance with Article 11, paragraph 3, of 
the Fourth Convention. The phrase ‘substitute for a Protecting Power’ was 
not used, but reference to it was clear enough. This request raised unexpected 
hopes, but the ICRC was wary of entering too lightly into an engagement and 
asked the Egyptian authorities to clarify their statement, and to specify 
whether they proposed to recognize it as a substitute with reference to the 
Fourth Convention only, or in the sense of all four Conventions of 1949. It 
received no reply.89

This question was nevertheless high on the agenda of the three dele
gations which the ICRC sent to the Middle East in December 1971. The 
first went to Egypt, the second to Israel and the third to Jordan, Syria 
and Lebanon.90 It had been decided that the ICRC would accept the 
Egyptian government’s request, offer the Israeli government its services as a 
substitute for a Protecting Power without setting any prior conditions, and 
make known its position to the other states engaged in the Middle East 
conflict.91

But in fact this three-pronged approach looked less like a formal offer of 
services than an attempt to sound out the authorities. The International 
Committee’s representatives informed them that the ICRC was willing to 
offer all states concerned its services as a substitute for a Protecting Power, in 
accordance with paragraph 3 of common Article 10/10/10/11.92 In Jerusalem 
and Cairo the ICRC confirmed this in writing.93

Replies were far from encouraging. The Egyptian government stated that it 
was prepared to accept the International Committee’s offers, but only within 
the confines of the Fourth Convention,94 thus stripping the proposal of any 
interest for Israel. The Israeli government intimated that it would probably 
refuse a formal offer but would in practice give the ICRC facilities for the 
performance of certain tasks.95 The Jordanian government announced that it 
was prepared to give favourable consideration to the ICRC’s offer of services 
but could do nothing in that regard without the agreement of Egypt and 
Syria. The Syrian government declared that it would examine the 
International Committee’s offers when they were submitted to it. Only the 
Lebanese government said that it was willing to receive the ICRC’s offers and 
give them favourable consideration.96
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The International Committee consequently felt that there was no point in 
sending a note to those governments confirming its approaches, and that it 
would be better to wait for a more auspicious occasion to offer its services to 
the belligerents.97

But the matter could not be left pending indefinitely, and on reconsider
ation the ICRC decided to confirm its previous initiatives and make a formal 
offer of services as substitute for a Protecting Power. It did so on 
25 September 1972 98 in notes sent to the permanent missions of the coun
tries concerned. Apparently this new approach achieved nothing.

Thus, although the ICRC made various approaches to these governments 
and sounded them out on several occasions, one cannot help feeling that in 
this case it lacked determination.

Negotiations were difficult for two reasons:

a) The Israeli government contended that the Fourth Convention did not 
apply to the territories occupied in June 1967, thereby undermining the 
legal basis for the ICRC to carry out the tasks normally entrusted to 
Protecting Powers.

b) The Arab States themselves made no real attempt to appoint a Protecting 
Power or a substitute and gave only niggardly support to the ICRC’s work 
in the occupied territories.

The International Committee therefore had reason to fear that if it were 
accepted as a substitute for a Protecting Power it might have wide responsi
bilities, but neither the legal basis nor the means to execute its new mandate 
properly.

Although its offers of services to assume that role were not formally 
accepted, the ICRC, working informally in the occupied territories by virtue 
of its right of humanitarian initiative, nonetheless managed to carry out many 
of the humanitarian tasks normally entrusted to Protecting Powers.99

v) The lndo-Pakistan conflict
In the conflict between India and Pakistan of December 1971 Switzerland 
was entrusted with the protection of Indian interests in Pakistan and 
Pakistani interests in India. Conversely, as Pakistan was opposed to any 
official relations with Bangladesh, Switzerland merely lent its good offices 
between those two countries. In the spring of 1973, however, the 
Bangladesh government announced its intention to ask the government of 
India to extradite 195 Pakistani officers to be tried in Bangladesh for crimes 
committed in East Pakistan before Bangladesh became independent. 
Pakistan threatened to prosecute an equal number of Bengali servicemen for 
treason. Here again, the question of legal assistance to prisoners of war 
arose. After internal discussion, the International Committee decided in 
principle to offer its services to Pakistan and Bangladesh to assume the func
tions normally performed by Protecting Powers, but thought it preferable
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not to do so until the prisoners were extradited. In the end they were re
patriated, so the matter was closed.100

What assessment should be made of state practice and that of the ICRC with 
regard to the appointment of a substitute in default of Protecting Powers?

Clearly, the hopes raised by common Article 10/10/10/11 have failed to 
materialize. Neither the ICRC nor any other body has been formally 
appointed as a substitute for Protecting Powers, although opportunities have 
not been lacking. International law has undoubtedly suffered a setback.101

What are the reasons for this?
The blame rests primarily with the belligerent states. It was up to them to 

take all appropriate steps to ensure that their nationals in enemy hands were 
protected and they should have appointed a Protecting Power or a substitute 
for that purpose. Instead, their disquieting apathy in most cases showed 
regrettable indifference to the fate of their nationals.

The reasons for this inertia were usually political. They stemmed from 
arguments about the nature of the conflict or about the parties’ legal status. 
The main worry was that the appointment of a Protecting Power or a substi
tute would be interpreted as a first step towards recognition of an enemy who 
was denied legal existence. The objections to appointing Protecting Powers 
were usually also raised to appointing a substitute.

Hence the failure of the substitution procedure provided for in common 
Article 10/10/10/11. Where it would have been possible to appoint a substi
tute it was unnecessary, for Protecting Powers could be appointed. Where it 
was necessary it was not possible; the reasons for not appointing Protecting 
Powers were also reasons for not appointing a substitute.

It must be acknowledged, however, that the International Committee shares 
the blame. In questioning both its competence to offer its services as a substi
tute and the extent of the tasks it was prepared to perform, it persisted for too 
long in pursuing a policy and practice that had fallen behind treaty law. One 
cannot help feeling that the Committee’s reservations, which were based on a 
mistaken idea of the role and tasks of Protecting Powers, betrayed its nervous
ness about taking on responsibilities that were not clearly defined and required 
material means and resources that it was not sure it would possess.

In the Arab-Israeli conflict the International Committee made numerous 
approaches and put out many feelers. It was, however, too indecisive to act in 
good time on paragraph 3 of common Article 10/10/10/11 and failed to take 
the only step truly in accordance with its role, namely to submit to all 
warring parties a formal offer of services clearly defining the tasks the ICRC 
proposed to perform and the conditions under which it was prepared to carry 
them out. This approach alone would have obliged each party to shoulder its 
responsibilities in full. The hesitancy so long characteristic of the 
International Committee’s approaches reflected inadequate legal analysis.
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It is therefore not surprising that the Diplomatic Conference on the 
Reaffirmation and Development of International Humanitarian Law received 
many proposals for reform of the mechanisms to monitor application of the 
rules, and in particular for new means of substitution in default of Protecting 
Powers. These proposals must now be examined before determining whether 
war victims are likely to be better protected as a result.

7. Substitutes for Protecting Powers and the Diplomatic 
Conference on International Humanitarian Law (1974-7)

Any extension of the humanitarian rules is likely to remain ineffective unless 
accompanied by a corresponding extension of the mechanisms for their appli
cation. Small wonder therefore that one of the main purposes of the 
Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law was to reinforce those mechanisms.102 
Because of practical experience since 1949, the Conference was particularly 
concerned with the problems of substitution in cases of failure of the 
Protecting Powers system, and examined this question at length. Two aspects 
of it are particularly relevant to the present discussion. They are:

a) the designation of a substitute for a Protecting Power;
b) the extent of the substitute’s mandate.

Appointment o f a substitute for Protecting Powers
The crucial question around which all discussion revolved was whether 
appointment of a substitute for a Protecting Power should be left entirely to 
the initiative of parties to conflict, or whether it was possible to prescribe a 
procedure that belligerents would have to observe.

The International Committee submitted to the Diplomatic Conference 
alternative draft articles reflecting the divergent opinions that had been 
argued at the Conference of Government Experts. These two variants came 
after the provisions for appointment of the Protecting Powers, and were as 
follows:

Proposal I

If, despite the foregoing, no Protecting Power is appointed, the International 
Committee of the Red Cross may assume the functions of a substitute within the 
meaning of Article 2(e), provided the Parties to the conflict agree and insofar as 
those functions are compatible with its own activities.

Proposal II

If, despite the foregoing, no Protecting Power is appointed, the Parties to the 
conflict shall accept the offer made by the International Committee of the Red
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Cross, if it deems it necessary, to act as a substitute within the meaning of 
Article 2(e).103

Under Proposal I, the appointment of a substitute for a Protecting Power 
was subject to the agreement of the belligerents, whereas Proposal II 
appeared to be an extension of paragraph 3 of common Article 10/10/10/11, 
for it obliged the parties to the conflict to accept the ICRC’s offers of services. 
The divergence between the two proposals was, however, more apparent 
than real, for the ICRC representatives made it clear both to the Conference 
of Government Experts and to the Diplomatic Conference that the ICRC 
would make such offers only with the agreement of the parties to the conflict 
concerned.104 In substance, the two proposals were identical: the functions of 
a substitute could be assumed only with the consent of the parties to the 
conflict, a consent those parties could freely refuse. Both proposals thus fell 
short of paragraph 3 of common Article 10/10/10/11, which reads:

If protection cannot be arranged accordingly, the Detaining Power shall request or 
sh a ll a ccep t, subject to the provisions of this Article, the offer of the services of a 
humanitarian organization, such as the International Committee of the Red Cross, 
to assume the humanitarian functions performed by Protecting Powers under the 
present Convention.105

Many draft amendments were put forward at the Conference. Some 
emphasized that a substitute for a Protecting Power could be appointed only 
by the free choice of the parties to the conflict. The others, on the contrary, 
proposed adopting a last-resort procedure binding on the belligerents.106

The proposals were debated at length by Committee I of the Diplomatic 
Conference and in Working Group A of that Committee.107 Generally speak
ing, there were three currents of opinion.

On the grounds of national sovereignty the socialist states, France and 
some Third World countries including Algeria and Madagascar opposed any 
proposal that did not make the appointment of a substitute subject to the 
consent, which could be freely given or refused, of both parties.108 The dele
gates of those countries wanted a purely consensual system. In their view it 
was unthinkable that the humanitarian objectives of the Conference should 
override the principle of national sovereignty.109 Some delegates declared that 
their government would make reservations, or would even refuse to ratify 
Protocol I, if the formula adopted was in the least compulsory.110

Most Western countries and Third World states took the contrary view 
that it would not be possible to protect war victims if the mechanisms for the 
application of treaty provisions were to depend entirely on the belligerents’ 
good will. They considered that since the appointment of Protecting Powers 
was to be subject to the consent of the parties to conflict, an automatic back
up institution should be devised that would not depend on the free choice of 
the belligerents and could serve, so to speak, as a safety net of humanitarian 
protection. The contracting parties should therefore pledge in advance to 
accept offers by the ICRC or any other impartial humanitarian organization
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to assume the humanitarian tasks normally performed by Protecting Powers. 
Only by adopting an obligatory substitution procedure could the protection 
of war victims in all circumstances be ensured.111

For reasons obviously connected with the Middle East conflict, the Arab 
States demanded that in the absence of a Protecting Power there should be an 
entirely automatic procedure for the appointment of a substitute, without 
any intervention by the power of origin.112

The unyielding opposition of the socialist states to any compulsory proce
dure, the fear that they would make reservations against any mandatory pro
vision, and the Western countries’ anxiety to reach a solution that could be 
adopted by consensus, led Working Group A to propose a text that can only 
be regarded as the lowest common denominator.113 Committee I adopted the 
proposal by fifty-three votes in favour and ten against, with eight absten
tions;114 the whole article was then adopted by consensus, first of all by 
Committee I115 and then by the plenary meeting of the Conference.116 

The result was Article 5, paragraph 4, of Additional Protocol I:

If, despite the foregoing, there is no Protecting Power, the Parties to the conflict 
shall accept w ithout delay an offer which may be made by the International 
Committee of the Red Cross or by any other organization which offers all 
guarantees of impartiality and efficacy, after due consultations with the said 
Parties and ta k in g  in to  acco u n t the resu lt o f  these  con su lta tio n s, to act as a 
substitute. The functioning of such a substitute is su b jec t to  the co n sen t o f  the  
Parties to  the  conflict; every effort shall be made by the Parties to the conflict to 
facilitate the operations of the substitute in the performance of its tasks under the 
Conventions and this Protocol.117

This provision obviously falls short of paragraph 3 of common Article 
10/10/10/11 of the 1949 Geneva Conventions by making the appointment of 
a substitute subject on two counts to the consent of the parties to conflict. 
This is equivalent to granting those parties a dual right of veto:

a) The offer of services by the International Committee or by any other 
suitable organization is subject to the favourable outcome of prior 
consultations.

b) The substitute may not take up its duties save with the consent of the 
parties to conflict.

The second condition is undoubtedly a step backwards compared with para
graph 3 of common Article 10/10/10/11, but this is not necessarily to be 
regretted. A more limited but effective rule does more to protect war victims 
than an over-ambitious impracticable one. Now, as stated above, paragraph 
3 of common Article 10/10/10/11 had not so far been applied de jure. The 
International Committee has repeatedly stated that it would not act as substi
tute for a Protecting Power without the consent of the parties to the conflict 
concerned. After all, the ICRC or any other organization could hardly con
ceive of doing the work assigned to Protecting Powers unless the states con
cerned agreed. In practice, it would be impossible. Therefore the second
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condition, regressive though it is, has at least the virtue of reconciling the 
law with the realities of international relations, for states nowadays are not 
ready to agree in advance that an unspecified organization 118 should wield 
the wide powers of substitute for a Protecting Power in their territory. The 
new provision may be less demanding than the previous rule, but at least it 
has the merit of being more realistic. It could be expected to work all the 
better for that.

It is therefore all the harder to understand why the first condition was 
imposed, namely why offers of services from the ICRC or any other suitable 
organization were made subject to the results of prior consultations with the 
belligerents.

It might be argued that since the parties’ consent has to be obtained 
anyway, the requirement of favourable prior consultations is not an addi
tional condition, and that the two conditions are in reality only one. This 
argument does not hold water: the two conditions operate neither at the same 
level nor at the same time. The second condition grants parties to conflict the 
right to accept or refuse offers of services made by a suitable organization. 
The first condition allows parties to conflict to prevent that organization 
from offering its services. It therefore operates before the offer of services is 
made, whereas the second condition operates afterwards.

Now, there are times when a humanitarian organization such as the 
ICRC, which is interested in all aspects of protection of war victims, may 
feel that prior consultations have gone on long enough. It should then be 
able to offer its services to the parties to a conflict. It is up to them to refuse 
the offer if they see fit, but even if it comes to nothing, it will at least have 
the advantage of making them give a definite answer and of highlighting 
their responsibilities.

The first condition, on the contrary, makes it easy for any belligerent to 
allege that prior consultations have not yet produced conclusive results, so 
ensnaring the humanitarian organization in the toils of endless consultations. 
This condition merely encourages procrastination.

No wonder, then, that the head of the ICRC delegation stated the 
International Committee’s specific reservations to paragraph 4 of Article 5, as 
follows:

Paragraph 4 was concerned only with the role of substitute which the ICRC might 
be called upon to play. That role was therefore quite distinct from, and could in 
no way affect, the ICRC’s main role under the Geneva Conventions. The 
Conventions expressly assigned many tasks to the ICRC, and they recognized, in 
Article 9 common to the Geneva Conventions of 1949 (Article 10 of the fourth 
Convention) that the ICRC had a general right of initiative in respect of the 
activities it might have to undertake on behalf of the victims of armed conflicts, 
with the agreement of the Parties concerned. The new provision could in no way 
restrict, therefore, the ICRC’s traditional role ....

His second comment concerned the procedure provided for in paragraph 4 for 
a possible offer by the ICRC, after undertaking consultations, to assume the task 
of substitute for the Protecting Powers. If, however, there had to be such
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consultations, w ithout publicity of course, the ICRC could obviously not keep the 
result secret. It would have to say in the end whether its collaboration was 
accepted or no t.119

It is also important to bear in mind that whatever the results of the prior 
consultations, the ICRC is still entitled to offer its services as a substitute for 
a Protecting Power. Its right of humanitarian initiative, confirmed by 
common Article 9/9/9/10 of the Geneva Conventions of 1949 and Article 81, 
paragraph I, of Additional Protocol I, is sufficient authority for this. 
Moreover, its prerogatives under paragraph 3 of common Article 
10/10/10/11 are undiminished.120 Article 5, paragraph 4, of Protocol I is nev
ertheless bound to cause difficulties, if only because the treaties contain con
tradictory rules. Equally certainly, the belligerents will find in it an arsenal of 
arguments which they can use to block the appointment of a substitute if no 
Protecting Power has been appointed, and so avoid having to submit to 
outside scrutiny. And without that scrutiny protection of war victims is all 
too often a myth.

‘Hell crowns itself with towers like Monteriggioni’, said Dante.121 The 
Diplomatic Conference has crowned the belligerents’ national sovereignty 
with a double ring of towers. No doubt the price for it will be paid by the 
victims of war. Frankly, if the majority of states represented at the 
Diplomatic Conference had wanted to deal a mortal blow to the institution 
known as ‘substitute for the Protecting Power’ they would not have acted 
otherwise.

This is all the more surprising since the Diplomatic Conference indirectly 
extended the substitute’s mandate by assigning new tasks to Protecting 
Powers. This will now be discussed.

The extent o f the mandate
To determine whether the Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and 
Development of International Humanitarian Law made any changes in the 
list of tasks which the International Committee might have to perform as a 
substitute for a Protecting Power, mention must first be made of the add
itional tasks allotted to Protecting Powers by Protocol I. They are of two 
kinds.

a) Liaison between parties to a conflict. This includes passing on their official 
translations of the Protocol and of the laws and regulations adopted to 
ensure its application (Article 84), transmitting information on missing 
persons (Article 33, paragraph 3) and forwarding notifications whereby a 
party to a conflict claims prisoner-of-war status for persons taking part in 
hostilities who fall into the power of an adverse party (Article 45, para
graph 1 ). The Protecting Power may also be expected to act as an interme
diary for the establishment of demilitarized zones (Article 60, paragraph 2).

b) Scrutiny o f  the application o f  treaty provisions. For this purpose represen
tatives of Protecting Powers are authorized to inspect the medical records
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of any person in the hands of the adverse party who is interned, detained 
or otherwise deprived of liberty (Article 11, paragraph 6) and unless in 
exceptional circumstances are entitled to attend the proceedings of any 
tribunal sitting to determine whether a combatant is entitled to prisoner- 
of-war status (Article 45, paragraph 2). The Protecting Power may be 
requested to supervise the distribution of relief intended for the civilian 
population if the passage of relief consignments has been authorized by a 
party to the conflict other than the party benefiting from the relief, or by a 
neutral state (Article 70, paragraph 3). The Protecting Power, in agree
ment with the parties concerned, must supervise any evacuation of 
children (Article 78, paragraph 1).

The above articles of Protocol I explicitly assign responsibilities to the 
Protecting Powers. In addition there are several provisions, for the exchange 
of communications by an unspecified channel or the conclusion of agree
ments between the belligerents through an unspecified intermediary, which 
obviously come within the responsibility of the Protecting Power. They 
cover notification of the location of fixed medical units (Article 12, paragraph 
3), notifications and agreements concerning medical aircraft (Article 29); 
notifications of the incorporation of paramilitary organizations into the 
armed forces of a party to a conflict (Article 43, paragraph 3), declarations 
on non-defended localities (Article 59, paragraphs 4-6), and agreements to 
provide objects containing dangerous forces with protection additional to 
that given them ipso jure by Protocol I (Article 56, paragraph 6).

These provisions obviously extend the Protecting Powers’ mandate without 
changing its nature. Several of them merely confirm the rules in force.

It does not appear that the Diplomatic Conference also conferred on the 
Protecting Powers a general mandate to supervise application of Protocol I, 
similar to that assigned to them by common Article S/8/8/9 to supervise 
application of the 1949 Geneva Conventions. Protocol I did extend the realm 
of humanitarian law,122 but a concomitant extension of the mandate of 
Protecting Powers cannot be taken for granted, and nothing in the Protocol 
grants Protecting Powers a general right of scrutiny.

The following question therefore arises: if the ICRC were accepted as a 
substitute for a Protecting Power in a conflict to which Protocol I applied, 
should it perform all the tasks which that Protocol assigns to Protecting 
Powers?

The ICRC does not appear to have made known its views on this point, 
but there would seem to be no doubt about the reply. The tasks of Protecting 
Powers under Protocol I are directly in line with those assigned to them by 
the Geneva Conventions of 1949. The International Committee has stated 
unequivocally that it is prepared to take on all the tasks incumbent on 
Protecting Powers under the Geneva Conventions. There would therefore 
seem to be no reason for rejecting any of those stemming from Protocol I.
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To sum up, the Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and 
Development of International Humanitarian Law extended the realm of the 
Law of Geneva to matters that previously formed no part of it, such as 
restrictions on methods and means of warfare. It gave national liberation 
movements all the rights and obligations stipulated by the Geneva 
Conventions and Protocol I, although they will not find it easy to meet those 
obligations. But it also weakened one of the instruments of scrutiny intro
duced by the Conventions of 1949, although experience goes to show that 
augmenting the obligations imposed on parties to a conflict without also rein
forcing the mechanisms for verifying observance of those obligations means 
that they will probably be ignored. One cannot help fearing that the 
Diplomatic Conference will have little practical effect; it is useless to adopt 
rules if there is no will to keep them.

8. A pragmatic approach?

The ICRC has never offered its services as a substitute for Protecting Powers, 
either before or after the Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and 
Development of International Humanitarian Law, nor to my knowledge has 
any other organization. Once again, hopes that the system to monitor appli
cation of the humanitarian rules would be strengthened were disappointed, 
but those who had taken the trouble to read Article 5, paragraph 4, of 
Protocol I carefully were not really surprised.

In several situations, however, the ICRC has de facto carried out the tasks 
that would normally be assigned to Protecting Powers, particularly those con
cerned with respect for the judicial guarantees to which prisoners of war and 
civilians protected by the Geneva Conventions are entitled. For example, for 
many years the ICRC delegation in Israel and the occupied territories has 
regularly attended the trials of Palestinian detainees from the territories. The 
ICRC delegation in Kuwait likewise took effective action for people brought 
before the courts after the liberation of Kuwait.123

In view of the apparent opposition to the appointment of Protecting 
Powers or of a substitute, this pragmatic approach may well be the only 
realistic one.

9. Concluding remarks

Few things have led to as much confusion as the institution known as a sub
stitute for Protecting Powers. However, the original idea was perfectly 
simple: in case no Protecting Power had been appointed, it was to let a 
humanitarian organization such as the International Committee take over the 
humanitarian tasks normally performed by Protecting Powers, so that war 
victims should not lack the protection to which they are entitled under the
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Geneva Conventions. There was a precedent for this idea: the ICRC’s part in 
relations between the German government and the Free French government 
in the Second World War.

Unfortunately the whole question has been bedevilled by the fallacy that 
states would more willingly accept a substitute if more organizations were 
qualified to act as such.124 Because of this fallacy, the original idea has been 
embellished with proposals that had nothing to do with it, such as the French 
one to form a ‘High International Committee for the Protection of Humanity’, 
whose real purpose was to replace Protecting Powers by an international 
organization that would supervise application of the Geneva Conventions.125 
In spite of its grandiloquent title this project was completely unrealistic.

The term ‘substitute for a Protecting Power’ has accordingly been applied 
to institutions that have nothing in common. Regrettably, common Article 
10/10/10/11 of the 1949 Conventions shows signs of this inconsistency.

By announcing reservation after reservation against its appointment as a 
substitute for Protecting Powers and failing to use the powers which para
graph 3 of common Article 10/10/10/11 confers upon it, the International 
Committee has given the impression that it did not want to act as a substi
tute. It has consequently induced governments and other organizations 
concerned to look for other possibilities of substitution.

This in turn affected the deliberations of the Diplomatic Conference on the 
Reaffirmation and Development of International Humanitarian Law, whose 
proceedings reflect the hesitation and setbacks of previous practice. By 
making conditions for appointment of a substitute as burdensome as for 
appointment of Protecting Powers, the Conference may have dealt a mortal 
blow to the substitution system itself.

But it is useless to bewail the past. If the substitution system is regarded as 
useful, and as enabling the International Committee to give war victims 
greater protection than would be possible with the duties and prerogatives 
explicitly assigned to it, the only consideration is what must be done to safe
guard that system. Surely the International Committee should face up to its 
responsibilities. It can act at two levels:

a) that o f  official policy: the International Committee should publish a memo
randum clearly setting out the functions it is prepared to perform as a 
substitute for Protecting Powers, and on what conditions, so that the 
states concerned know exactly what services they can expect from the 
ICRC as a substitute, and the conditions attached;

b) that o f  practice: whenever the circumstances occur for which common 
Article 10/10/10/11 was adopted, should not the International Committee 
give favourable consideration to offering its services as a substitute for 
Protecting Powers on the authority of that article? It should not allow 
itself to be paralysed by sounding out the parties. As the Middle East 
conflict clearly showed, such tentative approaches all too often do no 
more than bring negotiations to a standstill.
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IC R C Archives, files M is 33/2, boxes 22ff. (correspondence concerning the negotiations for 
rep a tria tio n  by land of prisoners o f  w ar n o t yet released) and  files 33 .5 , vols. 1 -4  (the 
S oviet-G erm an negotiations). See also: RIC R , no. 15, M arch  1920, p. 304; no. 16, April 
1920, pp. 4 0 9 -1 8 ; no. 17, M ay 1920, pp. 6 0 5 -6 ; no. 18, June  1920, pp. 7 2 1 -5 ; no. 19, 
Ju ly  1920, p. 840; no . 22 , O cto b er 1920, pp. 1 1 5 5 -9 ; no. 32 , A ugust 1921, pp. 8 5 5 -7 ; 
R apport général du C om ité  in ternational de la Croix-R ouge sur son activ ité  de 1912 à 
1920, ICRC , G eneva, 1921, (hereinafter R apport général 1920), pp. 1 1 1 -2 9  and  2 4 9 -5 0 ; 
R apport général du C om ité in ternational de la Croix-R ouge sur son activ ité  de 1921 à 
1923, IC R C , G eneva, 1923 (hereinafter R apport général 1923), pp . 5 0 -1  and  7 7 -9 4 .

For the Second W orld W ar, see: R eport o f  the International C om m ittee o f  the R ed Cross 
on its A ctivities during the Second W orld War (1 Septem ber 1 9 3 9 -3 0  June 1947), IC R C , 
G eneva, M ay  1948 (hereinafter IC R C  R eport), vol. I, pp. 214 , 3 5 2 -6 4 , 5 4 6 -5 1 ; vol. II, 
p. 75; R IC R , no. 356 , A ugust 1948, pp . 5 4 5 -9 ; ‘Le C om ité  in te rn a tio n a l de la C roix- 
R ouge et l’assistance  au x  A llem ands sous le cou p  de poursu ites  ju d ic ia ire s’, R ICR , 
no. 376 , A pril 1950, pp. 2 6 0 -7 0 .

4 Bulletin international des Sociétés de la C roix-R ouge, no. 195, Ju ly  1918, p. 348; above, 
pp. 9 4 -5 .

5 C o n ven tion  betw een the A llied Forces an d  G erm any  p ro lo n g in g  the A rm istice of 
11 N ovem ber 1918, signed a t T rie r (Trêves), 16 Ja n u a ry  1919, A rticle 4, de M artens, 
N ouveau Recueil général de Traités, th ird  series, vol. XI, p. 210 ; The C onsolidated Treaty  
Series, vol. 2 2 4 , pp . 3 9 1 -4 ; Am erican Journal o f  In ternational L aw , vol. 13, 1919, 
Supplem ent, pp. 3 8 8 -9 2 .

6 R apport général 1920, pp. 116-19 .
7  R apport général 1920, pp . 1 1 9 -2 0 ; R apport général 1923, pp. 7 7 -8 9 .
8 RICR , no. 16, A pril 1920, pp. 4 0 9 -1 1 .
9 R apport général 1923, pp . 8 0 -9 5 .

10 IC R C  R eport, vol. I, pp. 3 5 2 -3 .
11 Ibid., pp. 3 5 3 -6 4 .
12 T he G erm an  governm en t kep t up th is fiction even afte r F rance w as libera ted  and  the 

form er Vichy M inisters w ere in terned  in Sigm aringen.
13 G erm an and  Italian p risoners o f the British and A m erican forces were under the pro tection  

o f  Sw itzerland, IC R C  R eport, vol. I, pp. 3 5 8 -9 .
14 IC R C  R eport, vol. I, p. 359.
15 Ibid., p. 359.
16 Ibid., p. 357.
17 N o te  from  the M in is try  o f Foreign A ffairs o f  the French R epublic  to  the  IC R C  dated  

25 N ovem ber 1944, IC R C  A rchives, file CR 97; IC R C  R eport, vol. I, p. 214  (which says 
th a t the French request w as m ade in the spring  o f 1944).

18 IC R C  R eport, vol. I, p. 357.
19 Ibid., pp. 3 5 9 -6 0 .
20 Ibid., p. 360.
21 Ibid., pp. 3 6 0 -4 .
22  In ternational C om m ittee o f  the R ed Cross: R eport on General A ctivities (1 July 1947—31 

D ecem ber 194S), IC R C , G eneva, 1949, pp. 5 4 -8 ; In ternational C om m ittee o f  the Red 
Cross: R eport on General Activities (1 January-31 D ecem ber 1949), IC R C , Geneva, 1950, 
pp. 4 2 -5 0 ; ‘Le C om ité in ternationa l de la C roix-R ouge et l’assistance aux  A llem ands sous 
le coup de poursu ites judiciaires’, R IC R , no. 376, April 1950, pp. 2 6 0 -7 0 ; A ndré D urand ,
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H istory o f  the International C om m ittee o f  the R ed Cross: From Sarajevo to  H iroshim a, 
H enry  D u n an t Institu te , G eneva, 1984, p. 6 4 8 -5 0 .

23 T he b ib liographica l sources are: R eport on the W ork o f  the Conference o f  G overnm ent 
E xperts fo r  the S tudy o f  the C onventions for the P rotection  o f  W ar Victim s (G eneva, 
14—2 6  A pril 1947), IC R C , G eneva, 1947, pp. 2 6 2 -7  an d  2 7 0 -1 ; X V IIth  In te rn a tio n a l 
C onference o f the Red Cross, Stockholm , A ugust 1948, D raft R evised or N ew  Conventions 
for the Protection o f  War Victim s, D ocum ent no. 4a , IC RC , G eneva, M ay 1948, pp . 8 -9 , 
3 6 -7 , 57  and  157; XVIIe C onférence in ternationa le  de la C roix-R ouge, S tockholm , a o û t 
1948, Sténogram m e des séances de la Com m ission juridique, cyclostyled, pp. 7 3 -9 ; Revised  
and N e w  D raft C onventions fo r the P ro tection  o f  W ar Victim s: T ex ts A p p ro ved  and  
A m ended by  the X V IIth  International R ed Cross Conference, revised tran sla tio n , IC R C , 
G eneva, 1948, pp. 11—12, 34, 55 and 116; R evised and N ew  D raft C onventions for the 
P rotection  o f  War Victim s: R em arks an d  P roposals su b m itted  by  the In ternational 
C om m ittee o f  the R ed Cross, IC R C , G eneva, F ebruary  1949, pp. 11, 27 , 39^10  and  70; 
Final R ecord  o f  the D ip lom atic  Conference o f  G eneva o f  1949, Federal Political 
D epartm en t, Berne, 1949 (here inafter Final R ecord 1949), vol. I, pp. 48 , 62, 75 , 114, 206, 
2 2 6 -7 , 2 4 5 -6 , 29 9 , 3 4 3 -5 7  and 361; vol. II-A, pp. 2 0 8 -9 , 2 2 2 -3 , 578 and 849; vol. Il-B, 
pp . 2 1 -3 , 6 0 -9 , 7 4 -5 , 80, 89, 1 1 0 -1 2 , 27, 9 2 -3 , 9 6 -7 , 1 1 8 -1 9 , 106, 2 9 -3 0 , 34, 1 3 0 -1 , 
3 8 -9 , 158, 166, 172, 190, 3 4 6 -5 2 , 4 8 7 -9  and  5 2 1 -4 ; vol. Ill, pp. 30^1, 1 0 2 -3  and  182.

24 Final R ecord 1949, vol. 11-B, p. 21 (statem ent by Pilloud).
25 T o  avoid  any m isun d ers tan d in g , it is recalled here th a t  the  usual p ro ced u re  w hen  a 

P rotecting  Pow er can  no longer fulfil its m andate , for exam ple w hen it is itself d raw n  into 
the  conflict, is to  a p p o in t a new  P ro tec tin g  Pow er. T he pow er o f  o rig in  asks an o th e r  
neutral sta te  to  ac t as P rotecting  Pow er; th a t sta te , if it consents, asks for the app roval of 
the sta te  (know n as the host o r receiving state) to  w hich  the new  Protecting  Pow er is to  be 
accredited . O nce th a t approval is given, the  new  Protecting  Pow er takes up office. It then 
has all the  rights and  duties o f a Protecting  Pow er and can n o t be called a substitu te . These 
w ere the  c ircum stances in w hich  Sw itzerland  to o k  over from  the  U nited  S tates as a 
Protecting  Pow er in 1917  and  1941.

T he debates leading to  the ad o p tio n  o f  com m on Article 10/10/10/11 addressed  the com 
pletely d ifferent situa tion  arising w hen for any  reason the usual procedure breaks dow n; 
for exam ple because the pow er o f origin ceases to  exist o r there are no neu tra l sta tes left, 
o r  the in ternationa l sta tu s o f one o f the  parties to the conflict is d isputed . These w ere the 
circum stances for w hich a su bstitu tion  procedure w as in troduced , and  it m ust n o t o th e r
wise be used. The usual procedure m erely replaces one P rotecting  Pow er by ano ther.

26 R eport on the W ork o f  the Conference o f  G overn m en t E xperts fo r the S tu dy o f  the 
C onventions for the Protection o f  W ar Victims (G eneva, 1 4 -2 6  A pril 1947), pp. 2 6 2 -7  
and  2 7 0 -1 , esp. p. 263.

27  D raft A rticle S /9 /9 /9 , X V IIth In te rn a tio n a l C onference o f  the  Red C ross, S tockholm , 
A ugust 1948, D raft R evised  or N e w  C onventions fo r the P rotection  o f  W ar Victim s, 
pp. 8 - 9 ,3 6 - 7 ,  57  and  157.

28 XVIIe C onférence in te rn a tio n a le  de la C ro ix -R ouge, Sténogram m e des séances de la 
C om m ission juridique  (cyclostyled), pp. 7 3 -9 .

29 D ra ft A rticle 8/9/9Z9, R evised  and N ew  D raft C onventions fo r the P rotection  o f  W ar 
Victims: Texts a pproved  and am ended by  the X V IIth  International Red Cross Conference, 
pp. 1 1 -1 2 , 34, 55 and 116.

30 Final R ecord 1949, vol. I, pp. 48 , 62 , 75, 114, 206 , 2 2 6 -7 , 2 4 5 -6 , 299 , 3 4 3 -5 7  and 361; 
vol. II-A, pp. 2 0 8 -9 , 2 2 2 -3 , 578 and  849; vol. II-B, pp. 2 1 -3 , 6 0 -9 , 7 4 -5 , 80, 89, 11 0 -1 2 , 
27, 9 2 -3 , 9 6 -7 , 1 1 8 -9 , 106, 2 9 -3 0 , 34, 1 3 0 -1 , 3 8 -9 , 158, 166, 172, 190, 3 4 6 -5 2 , 4 8 7 -9  
and 5 2 1 -4 ; vol. Ill, pp. 30^1 , 102-3  and 182.

31 Forem ost am ong  these p rojects w as the French p ro p o sa l fo r a p erm an en t in te rn a tio n a l 
body to  be know n as the ‘H igh In ternational C om m ittee for the Protection o f H um an ity ’ to 
replace Protecting  Pow ers in the event o f a w orld  w ar. This proposal is reproduced in Final 
Record 1949, vol. Ill, pp. 3 0 -1 ; for the m inutes o f the discussions, see vol. II-B, pp. 22, 61, 
27 , 9 2 -3 , 9 6 -7 , 1 1 8 -1 9 , 106, 34 , 1 30-1  and 4 8 7 -9 ; fo r R eso lu tion  no. 2 o f the 
D iplom atic  C onference, see vol. I, p. 361.
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32 T he designation  o f the pro tected  persons is adap ted  to  each C onvention . T hus in the First 
C o n v en tio n  it reads: ‘w o u n d ed  an d  sick, o r  m edical p ersonnel an d  c h ap la in s’; in the  
Second C onvention: ‘w ounded , sick and shipw recked, o r m edical personnel and chap la ins’; 
in the  T h ird  C o nven tion : ‘p risoners o f  w a r’; an d  in the F o u rth  C onven tion : ‘persons 
p ro tec ted ’.

For the legislative h istory  o f com m on Article 10/10/10/11, see the docum ents cited in 
no te  23 above, p. 904.

33 T he te rm  ‘in d e fa u lt’ o f  a P ro tec tin g  P ow er w ill o ften  a p p e a r in the  fo llow ing  pages. 
Flow ever, the blam e for defau lt o f a Protecting  Pow er does n o t a ttach  to  th a t Pow er itself, 
b u t to  the  parties to  the conflict fo r failing to  fulfil th e ir  ob lig a tio n  o f  ap p o in tin g  a 
Protecting  Pow er to  safeguard  their nationals in the pow er o f  the adverse party .

34 T he sam e in terp re ta tion  is given in the Jo in t C om m ittee’s repo rt to  the Plenary Assembly of 
the  D ip lom atic  C onference o f  1949 , Final R ecord 1949, vol. 1I-B, p. 130.

35 C hristian  D om inicé, ‘T h e  im p lem en ta tion  o f  h u m an ita r ia n  law ’, in The In ternational 
D im ensions o f  H um an R ights, ed ited  by K arel V asak , U N E SC O , Paris, 1982, vol. II, 
pp . 4 2 7 -4 7 , esp. p. 428 .

36 Final R ecord 1949, vol. II-B, pp. 1 1 8 -1 9 . F or the co n ten t o f the  French p roposal see the 
docum ents cited in note 31 above, pp . 904.

37  T he French governm ent’s half-hearted  attem pts to  canvass su p p o rt for its p roposal after 
the 1949 C onference cam e to  noth ing. P rofessor G eouffre de La Pradelle describes them , 
and  exp lains w hy they failed, in ‘Le con trô le  de l’app lica tion  des C onventions h um an i
ta ires  en cas de conflit a rm é’, A nnuaire français de d ro it in ternational, vol. II, 1956, 
pp. 3 4 3 -5 2 .

38 F or th e  tex t o f  the  reservations see The L aw s o f  A rm ed Conflicts: A C ollection  o f  
C onventions, R esolu tions and O th er D ocum ents, ed ited  by D ietrich  Schindler an d  Jiri 
T om an , th ird  edition , H enry  D u n an t Institu te, G eneva, and  M artin u s N ijho ff Publishers, 
D o rd rech t, 1988, pp. 5 6 3 -9 4 .

39 P aragraph  3 o f  com m on Article ! 0/10/10/11 does n o t specifically m ention  a th ird  possibil
ity th a t will im m ediately com e to  m ind, nam ely for the pow er o f origin o f the p rotected  
persons to  ap p o in t the IC R C as a substitu te  for the Protecting  Pow er. T o  do  so, the pow er 
o f  orig in  w ould  have to  request the  In te rn a tio n a l C om m ittee, w hich  w ould  then  offer its 
services to  the detain ing  pow er. A lthough in practice the th ird  possibility is thus hardly d is
tinguishable from  the second, the pow er o f  origin is obviously duty  bound , for as long as it 
is ab le to  act, to  safeguard  its na tionals in the hands o f the adverse party  by itself ap p o in t
ing a Protecting  Pow er o r a substitu te .

40  T he French tex t leads to  the sam e conclusion: ‘... la Puissance détentrice devra  dem ander 
... ou  devra  accep te r... 1 (em phasis added).

41 T he French tex t is no less c lear than  the English text. It reads ‘... la Puissance détentrice 
devra  dem ander à un organism e h u m an ita ire , tel que le C om ité in ternationa l de la C roix- 
R ouge, d ’assum er les tâches h u m an ita ire s  dévolues p a r  la p résen te  C o n ven tion  aux  
Puissances p rotectrices ou devra  accepter ... les offres de services ém an an t d ’un tel o rg an 
ism e’ (em phasis added).

42 ‘It w as only if such p ro tection  could n o t be thus ensured , th a t the D etain ing  Pow er w ould 
have to  apply  to  a hum an ita rian  body such as the In te rn a tio n a l C om m ittee o f the Red 
C ross. H ow ever, such a body  cou ld  n o t u n d ertak e  all the tasks devolving upon  the 
Protecting  Pow ers under the C onven tion , b u t only those o f a hum an ita rian  character.

If the D etain ing  Pow er did no t, on its ow n initiative, apply  to  a h um an itarian  body in 
the circum stances envisaged, any body o f  this kind m ight offer it its services, and  it m ight 
n ot refuse them. T h is la tte r obligation  laid upon the D etain ing  Pow er w as offset by the 
condition  th a t the body offering its services should be able to  afford  sufficient guarantees o f 
its ab ility  to  perform  the  duties in question  and  to  fulfil them  w ith  im p artia lity .’ Final 
R ecord 1949, vol. II-B, p. 130 (em phasis added).

43 Final R ecord 1949, vol. II-B, p. 29 (statem ent by M orosov).
44  T his a ttitu d e  is reflected in the follow ing in ternal policy docum ents, am ong  others: D 141, 

‘M em orandum  sur l’activité du C om ité in ternationa l de la C ro ix-R ouge en l’absence d ’une 
Puissance p ro tec trice’, 1er mai 1951, p. 3; D 1165, ‘Le C IC R  doit-il accepter d ’exercer
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plus largem ent le rôle de su b stitu t des Puissances p ro tectrices?’, 28 O cto b er 1970, pp. 3 -4 ; 
D 1176, P rocès-verbal de la C om m ission ju rid ique , 29  D ecem ber 1970, p. 5. T he IC R C  
rep resen ta tives publicly  confirm ed  it a t  the  second  session o f  th e  C onference  o f 
G o vernm en t E x perts on the  R eaffirm ation  an d  D evelopm ent o f  In te rn a tio n a l 
H um an ita rian  Law  applicable  in A rm ed Conflicts, G eneva, 3 M a y -3  June  1972 (R eport on  
the W ork o f  the Conference, IC R C , G eneva, July 1972, vol. I, p. 180, p a rag rap h  4 .68), and 
a t  the  D ip lom atic  C onference on th e  R eaffirm ation  an d  D evelopm en t o f  In te rn a tio n a l 
H u m an ita rian  Law (O fficial Records o f  the D iplom atic  Conference on the Reaffirmation  
an d D eve lo p m en t o f  In ternational H um anitarian L a w  applicab le  in A rm ed  Conflicts 
(Geneva, 1 9 7 4 -1 9 7 7 ), Federal Political D epartm en t, Berne, 1978, 17 volum es (hereinafter 
Official Records C D D H ), vol. VIII, p. 147, D ocum ent CDDHZI/SR.17, parag rap h  30, and 
p. 265 , D ocum ent C D D H /I/SR .27, p arag rap h  76).

45 T he follow ing enum eration  is essentially based on pp. 1 3 -1 7  o f D ocum ent D 141 of 10 
M ay 1951, p repared  by the IC R C  Legal D ivision. See also: The G eneva Conventions o f  12 
A ugust 1949: C om m entary, pub lished  u nder the general ed ito rsh ip  o f  Jean  S. P ictet, 4
volum es, IC R C , Geneva, 1 9 5 2 -6 0 , vol. I, pp. 9 5 -6 ; vol. II, pp. 6 2 -3 ; vol. Ill, pp. 9 8 -9 ; vol. 
IV, p. 87; Frédéric S iordet, The G eneva C onventions o f  1949: The Q uestion  o f  Scrutiny, 
IC R C , G eneva, 1953, pp . 7 3 -8 .

46  V ienna C onven tion  on  the Law  o f T reaties, 23 M ay 1969, A rticle 31, p a rag rap h  3(c).
4 7  Jan n er, La Puissance protectrice en dro it international, pp . 44—6 an d  5 8 -9 .
48 ‘H ow ever, such a body [the ICRC] could  no t u ndertake  all the tasks devolving upon  the 

P ro tec ting  Pow ers und er the  C onven tion , b u t only  those  o f a h u m an ita r ia n  ch a ra c te r .’ 
Final R ecord  1949, vol. II-B, p. 130 (R ep o rt by the Jo in t C o m m ittee  to  the  P lenary 
A ssem bly o f the Conference).

49 Final R ecord 1949, vol. II-B, pp. 61 an d  63 (statem ent by Siordet).
50 Final R ecord 1949, vol. II-B, p. 130.
51 ‘M em orandum  sur l’activité du C om ité in te rn a tio n a l de la C roix-R ouge en l’absence d ’une 

Puissance p ro tec trice’, D ocum ent D 141 of 1 M ay 1951.
52 Ibid., p. 18. T he ICRC uses the term  ‘q u as i-su b stitu te ’ to  indicate the m andate  th a t m ight 

be assigned to  it under parag rap h  3 o f com m on Article 10/10 /10 /11 . It does so to  em pha
size the difference betw een th a t lim ited m andate , covering only part o f the tasks incum bent 
on Protecting Powers, and  the m andate  o f a genuine substitu te , w hich w ould  be required to 
perform  all the tasks incum bent on Protecting  Pow ers under the G eneva C onven tions. But 
the term  ‘q u as i-su b stitu te ’ is n o t used in the C onventions, and  m erely confuses the issue.

53 Ibid., pp. 18 -20 .
54 Ibid., pp. 2 0 -4 .
55 ‘T he M idd le-E ast activ ities o f  the  In te rn a tio n a l C o m m ittee  o f the  Red C ross, June  

1967 -Ju n e  1970’, IR RC , no. 113, A ugust 1970, pp . 4 2 4 -5 9 ; no. 114, Septem ber 1970, 
pp. 4 8 5 -5 1 1 .

56 Conference o f G overnm ent E xperts on the Reaffirm ation and  D evelopm ent o f In ternational 
H u m an ita rian  Law  applicable  in A rm ed C onflicts, G eneva, 24 M a y -1 2  June 1971, R eport 
on the W ork o f  the Conference, IC R C , G eneva, A ugust 1971 (here inafter Conference o f  
G overnm ent E xperts 1971), p. 109, parag rap h  553.

57  C onference o f G overnm ent E xperts on the R eaffirm ation and D evelopm ent o f In ternational 
H u m an ita rian  Law applicable in A rm ed Conflicts, second session, G eneva, 3 M a y -3  June 
1972, R eport on the W ork o f  the Conference, IC R C , G eneva, Ju ly  1972, 2 volum es (here
inafter Conference o f  G overnm ent E xperts 1972), vol. I, p. 80, p arag raph  4 .71 .

58 Ibid., p. 208 , p arag raph  5 .46 .
59 D raft A ddition al Protocols to  the G eneva Conventions o f  12 A ugust 1949: C om m entary, 

IC R C , G eneva, O c to b e r 1973 (h ere inafter D raft A dd ition a l P rotocols: C om m entary), 
p. 13.

60 Official Records C D D H , vol. VIII, p. 146 (D ocum ent C D D H /I/SR .17, p a rag rap h  26).
61 Final R ecord 1949, vol. II-B, p. 110.
62 For m ore  deta iled  in fo rm a tio n , see the  co m p ara tiv e  tab le  o f the  responsib ilities o f 

P rotecting  Pow ers and  o f the  IC R C  in A ppendix  II below , pp . 1044—68.
63 See Book I, C h ap te r VIII, Section 8 above, pp. 2 2 7 -9 .
64 IC R C Archives, file 280  (100).
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65 P ro tec ting  Pow ers have usually  asked the  p ro tec ted  pow er fo r an  advance fo r w ork ing  
expenses w hich  is periodically  reconstitu ted  in p ro p o rtio n  to  the am o u n ts  actually  d is
bursed; the P rotecting  Pow er undertakes to  produce evidence o f its expenditu re . W illiam  
M cH enry  F rank lin , Protection o f  Foreign Interests: A Study in D iplom atic  and Consular 
Practice, U nited  S tates G overnm en t P rin ting  Office, W ash in g to n , 1946 , pp. 1 6 7 -7 2 ; 
Jan n er, La Puissance protectrice en d ro it international, pp. 6 5 -6 .

66 T he IC R C  estim ated  th a t its en tire  expenditu re  du ring  the Second W orld  W ar w as equ iva
lent to  ab o u t six hours o f the to tal w ar expend itu re  o f all the belligerents, IC R C  R eport, 
vol. I, p. 100.

67  D ocum ent D 141 o f 1 M ay 1951, p. 5; D 1165 of 28 O cto b er 1970, p. 3; Official Records  
C D D H , vol. VIII, p. 146 (D ocum ent C D D H /I/SR .17, parag rap h  26, s ta tem en t by M artin ).

68 It should  be no ted  th a t P rotecting  Pow ers them selves have never accepted any su b o rd in a 
tio n  to  the  sta te  w hose in terests they  have been charged to  represen t, and have alw ays 
reserved the right to m ake independen t decisions on w h a t they should  do ab o u t th a t s ta te ’s 
com m unications and  in junctions. F rank lin , Protection o f  Foreign Interests, pp. 139 and 
1 4 6 -8 ; Jan n er, La Puissance protectrice en dro it in ternational, pp. 1 4 -1 5 .

69 N early  every year from  1968 to  1977, a t the request o f the Egyptian governm ent, the ICRC 
m ade a com prehensive survey of m edical and health  conditions in the occupied territo ries 
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INTRODUCTION

In every war there are excesses. Some are pure accidents caused by the limited 
accuracy of any weapon system, or by technical failure, or by human error 
such as mistakes in identifying objectives. Others are due to personal initia
tive, over-zealous subordinates or undisciplined soldiery. Worst of all are 
those wilfully ordered by a high command or government, either as reprisals 
or in deliberate rejection of some or all of the laws and customs of war. In 
every war there will thus be violations of humanitarian law, many or few, 
serious or less serious.

The belligerent that suffers them will protest to the International 
Committee of the Red Cross against the iniquities of the other side. The 
Committee is sure to discover other violations of humanitarian law, either 
observed by its delegates in the course of their work or evident from the 
obstacles placed in their way. Obviously it cannot turn a blind eye to 
breaches of the humanitarian rules it has sponsored and helped to introduce 
into positive law. Still less can it be indifferent to the fate of the victims. It 
will therefore have to decide what to do, how to do it and what guidelines to 
follow, how to handle complaints made to it or breaches observed by its del
egates, or what action to take when the rights conferred upon it by the 
humanitarian Conventions are flouted.

But given that the International Committee is not a party to the humani
tarian Conventions, is it competent to interpret them? For if it were not, it 
would have to accept the interpretations of them given by the parties to the 
conflict. The Committee could do nothing when the rules were violated, or 
when a belligerent misinterpreted humanitarian law to justify its own 
excesses -  as it doubtless would, for the ability of government officials to 
tailor their interpretation of the rules to suit their immediate interests is 
proverbial. Before trying to assess what the ICRC can do to counter viola
tions of humanitarian law, its right to interpret that law must be ascertained.

For that purpose two related issues will be considered:

•  the International Committee and interpretation of humanitarian law;
•  the International Committee and violations of humanitarian law.

Such are the subjects of the following two chapters.
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C H A P T E R  I

THE INTERNATIONAL COMMITTEE 
OF THE RED CROSS AND 

INTERPRETATION OF 
HUMANITARIAN LAW

1. Introduction

Has the International Committee the capacity to interpret humanitarian law, 
and if it has, what are the effects of such interpretation?

To answer this question, the ICRC’s own standpoint has to be examined, 
but unfortunately it is not always consistent. The Committee has often stated 
that it was not competent to interpret the humanitarian Conventions, but 
could only give unofficial opinions.1 In other circumstances, however, it has 
strongly asserted its right to interpret those very Conventions. In the case of 
the vessel Ophelia, for example, it wrote:

We took this opportunity of stating, once again, that our Committee was unable 
to verify the facts -  mostly contradictory -  presented by the opposing parties, and 
that we had to content ourselves with asserting the principles, and with giving the 
interpretation that appears to us to be both legally and historically correct, of the 
provisions of the Geneva Convention, on the basis of the facts as presented. But at 
the same time we insisted strongly on our independence, and reserved our right to 
say categorically and impartially that a certain occurrence or fact or procedure 
seemed to us to be contrary to the intention of the international legislators and to 
the letter or spirit of the international agreements of 1906 and 1907; and this we 
would do irrespective of whether our opinion upheld one side or the other in the 
argument.2

Moreover, the International Committee has in the past often given legal opin
ions as to the interpretation of the humanitarian Conventions, either at the 
request of a state or, more usually, on its own initiative.3

Yet the contradiction is apparent rather than real, for there are various 
forms of interpretation that differ widely in their nature and legal effects. The 
different forms of interpretation therefore have to be clearly distinguished 
one from another.
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2. The various forms of interpretation

From an analytical point of view, there are four different forms of 
interpretation:

i) Authentic interpretation
Authentic interpretation is that of the legislators themselves, in accordance 
with Justinian’s maxim: ‘Ejus est mterpretari cujus est condere’ which means 
that the person competent to enact a legal rule is also competent to interpret 
it.4

When the document interpreted is an international convention, the only 
authentic interpretation is that on which all the contracting parties agree.5 
This interpretation is explicit when it takes the form of an interpretative 
agreement or an exchange of notes with which all the contracting parties are 
associated. It is tacit when it follows from the concordant behaviour of all the 
contracting parties.6 The authentic interpretation given by the authors of a 
treaty is binding on all the contracting parties with the same force as the 
treaty itself/

ii) Unilateral interpretation
Unilateral interpretation of a treaty is in the first place that of the states party 
to that treaty, each state being competent to interpret for its own use a treaty 
to which it is a party. In the national sphere, its legislative, executive or 
judicial organs may unilaterally interpret treaty provisions.8

By virtue of the principle of the sovereign equality of states, however, an 
interpretation given by one state does not bind the other contracting parties.9 
But because of the principles of good faith, debarment and estoppel, the state 
making that interpretation may incur obligations or lose certain rights, for it 
cannot interpret the same provision now in one sense and now in another to 
suit its interests of the moment.10

Unilateral interpretation is not the exclusive prerogative of states, for it has 
been clearly established that international organizations are competent to 
interpret their constituent charter and the international agreements to which 
they are parties. Some constituent charters expressly assign such competence 
to certain organs; the Articles of Agreement of the International Monetary 
Fund and of the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development are 
examples of this.11 But even where there is no specific attribution, it is clear 
that the implicit powers of any organization include such competence as it 
must have to perform its functions. This undoubtedly includes competence to 
interpret its constituent charter and the international agreements to which it 
is a party.12
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In the internal working of international organizations this competence is 
obviously the prerogative of intergovernmental organs, which can where nec
essary ask the International Court of Justice for an advisory opinion.13 But it 
also belongs, within the limits of their particular duties, to their secretariats, 
which could not do their work unless they were competent to interpret the 
regulations governing the tasks assigned to them.14

An international organization is bound by the interpretation it gives to a 
treaty. That interpretation may be mandatory on member states if the con
stituent charter so requires or alternatively if all the member states subscribe 
to it, in which case it is no longer a unilateral interpretation but an authentic 
one.

Like an authentic interpretation, a unilateral interpretation may be either 
explicit, in which case it takes the form of a declaration or statement of 
policy, or implicit, in which case it follows from conclusive conduct by the 
legal entity concerned.

in) interpretation by arbitral tribunal or international courts
Unilateral interpretation of a treaty provision often gives rise to international 
disputes in which each party upholds the interpretation that best serves its 
interests. When diplomatic means such as negotiation, conciliation, good 
offices or mediation fail, the only way to reach a uniform interpretation is to 
submit the dispute to an arbitral tribunal or an international court.

Interpretation of treaties is a normal function of international courts and 
tribunals.15 But in virtue of the principle that no state may be judged without 
its consent, interpretation by arbitration or judicial settlement is possible only 
if the parties agree to submit their dispute to an international court.16

In principle, interpretation by arbitration or judicial settlement has no 
binding force except between the parties to the case and in respect of that 
particular case.17

iv) Doctrinal interpretation
Doctrinal interpretation is interpretation by writers and learned societies. It 
may well be of great theoretical interest, but ‘since it does not deal with any 
actual application of the treaties’ it is not legally binding on the contracting 
parties.18 However, when the most highly qualified publicists of the various 
nations agree on the interpretation of a provision, their opinion can be 
accepted as a subsidiary means of interpreting that provision.19

3. Competence of the ICRC

The preliminary question as to whether the International Committee has the 
capacity to interpret humanitarian law can now be considered.
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It cannot be acknowledged that the international community has assigned 
certain tasks and prerogatives to the ICRC without also deeming it to have 
the capacity to interpret its own rights and obligations, otherwise it could not 
possibly discharge its responsibilities. How could the International 
Committee collate and transmit lists of captives, visit camps for prisoners of 
war and civilian internees, carry out relief operations and repatriate prisoners 
if it were not qualified to interpret the relevant rules? Article 3 of the Geneva 
Conventions recognizes that the ICRC is entitled to offer its services in a non
international armed conflict. How could it do so if it did not have the 
capacity to interpret that article?

In fact, the ICRC has constantly interpreted the Conventions, both to 
orient its own activities and in its correspondence with the parties to a 
conflict, and no government has validly disputed its right to do so.

But is the ICRC competent to interpret only the rules relating to its own 
activities, or other rules of humanitarian law as well?

To answer that question, the practice of the ICRC and of states in their 
relations with it must be examined. It will be seen that the International 
Committee has regularly interpreted provisions of humanitarian law other 
than those directly related to the tasks entrusted to it; examples are its con
demnation of the torpedoing of hospital ships and the use of poison gas, and 
its statements on the marking of civilian hospitals.20 The states concerned 
have often stigmatized ICRC pronouncements as inopportune or inaccurate, 
but they have never seriously contested its right to make them. Also, states 
have often voluntarily asked the International Committee how to interpret 
such and such a provision of the Conventions.21

Moreover, in every conflict since the ICRC came into being, all the belliger
ents have submitted protests to it concerning alleged violations of humanitar
ian law, not only of the Geneva Conventions but also of other rules of the 
law of war, such as those forbidding the use of chemical or bacteriological 
weapons or indiscriminate aerial bombardment. Obviously the ICRC could 
not have taken cognizance of their protests had it not been entitled to inter
pret the rules allegedly violated.

This entitlement is confirmed by Article 5.2c) of the Statutes of the Inter
national Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement, adopted by the Twenty- 
fifth International Conference of the Red Cross at Geneva in October 
1986. This states that the role of the International Committee is, among 
other things, ‘to take cognizance of any complaints based on alleged 
breaches of international humanitarian law applicable in armed con
flicts.’22

There is therefore no doubt that the International Committee has the 
capacity to interpret humanitarian law, both because of its responsibilities in 
applying it and because of ICRC practice and the practice of states in their 
relations with it. That capacity is confirmed by the Statutes of the 
International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement.
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4 . Forms of interpretation open to the ICRC

It has already been pointed out that authentic interpretation and unilateral 
interpretation may be either explicit or tacit. The same applies to interpret
ation by the ICRC.

Its interpretation is explicit when it sets forth what it believes to be the 
correct interpretation of the humanitarian Conventions, either in diplomatic 
notes or circulars sent to all the belligerents or all the states party to the 
Geneva Conventions, or at an International Conference of the Red Cross and 
Red Crescent or a Diplomatic Conference.

It is tacit when it transpires from sufficiently conclusive conduct, a form of 
interpretation more difficult to define, but perhaps the most important one in 
the case of the ICRC. Indeed, the ICRC’s part in consolidating humanitarian 
law and sometimes making it more effective has been largely due to its con
sistent practice of interpreting the Conventions extensively, and to states’ 
acceptance of that practice.

Much of the ICRC’s practice could be mentioned here, but a single 
example will suffice: that of Red Cross sea transport in the Second World 
War. The Hague Convention (X) of 18 October 1907 for the Adaptation to 
Maritime Warfare of the Principles of the Geneva Convention restricted the 
use at sea of the red cross emblem to hospital ships. But with the belligerents’ 
consent the ICRC used the emblem to identify ships it had chartered to trans
port relief supplies for prisoners of war and civilian internees, Swedish vessels 
used for the relief operation in Greece, and some ships used to repatriate seri
ously wounded personnel or for the exchange of prisoners of war and of 
civilian internees.23 The Diplomatic Conference of 1949 confirmed this exten
sion of the use of the red cross emblem.24

5. The effects of the IC R C ’s interpretation of humanitarian 
law

Obviously, the International Committee’s interpretation of the humanitarian 
Conventions cannot be regarded as an authentic one, for only a concordant 
interpretation by all the contracting parties can be classed as authentic. Nor 
can it be regarded as equivalent to an interpretation by an arbitral tribunal or 
an international court, because arbitral or jurisdictional capacity always 
depends on the parties to the dispute recognizing the arbitrator or tribunal as 
competent to adjudicate their dispute. Such competence can never be taken 
for granted. Neither is the ICRC’s interpretation a doctrinal one, for because 
of its responsibilities in applying the humanitarian Conventions and its recog
nized powers for that purpose, it cannot be equated with a private individual 
or a learned society.
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Its interpretation is therefore a unilateral one, by an institution having a 
special legal personality because of the functions assigned to it by the inter
national community.

The ICRC’s main purpose of interpretation is to guide its activities and its 
approaches to the parties to a conflict. Belligerent and neutral states are not 
bound by it, but they cannot altogether ignore it, for it comes from an impar
tial humanitarian institution endowed with responsibilities in applying the 
humanitarian Conventions. Undoubtedly, therefore, it is a reference point 
that states have to take into account and examine in good faith.

As an independent body, the ICRC can express impartial opinions that 
narrow the gap between parties to a conflict and may help to smooth differ
ences as to the interpretation and application of international humanitarian 
law. The Geneva Conventions have recognized this, since they provide for the 
possibility of inviting an ICRC delegate to take part in the conciliation pro
cedure recommended by common Article 11/11/11/12.

It cannot be assumed that states have through their consistent practice re
cognized the International Committee as competent to interpret the humani
tarian Conventions, while themselves being entitled to dismiss its 
interpretation as worthless. Such a conclusion would be totally inadmissible.

In other words, although states are not bound by the ICRC’s interpretation 
they must examine it in good faith. There would otherwise be no point in 
recognizing the ICRC as competent to interpret the Conventions.

International practice confirms these conclusions; it shows that, far from 
going unnoticed, ICRC opinions often influence government policy.

Notes

1 For exam ple, in its rep o rt to  the Seventh in te rn a tio n a l C onference o f  the Red C ross the 
IC R C  sta tes th a t  it can  express only  ‘unofficial o p in io n s’, Septièm e Conférence in terna
tionale de la C roix-R ouge, tenue à Saint-Petersbourg du 16 au 22 m ai 1902, C om pte rendu, 
p. 159. Again, in Jan u ary  1945 the IC RC  declared , on the subject o f repatria tion  o f  staff 
adm in istering  m edical units, that: ‘the In ternational C om m ittee o f the Red C ross is o f  course 
n o t qualified to  give an  official in te rp re ta tio n  o f  the p rov isions o f  an  in te rn a tio n a l 
C onvention , b u t has expressed the follow ing personal op in ion  Revue internationale de 
la C roix-R ouge (R lC R ), no. 313, Jan u ary  1945, p. 1. It adop ted  a sim ilar position  in RICR, 
no. 2 9 9 , N ov em b er 1943, p. 849; no. 30 0 , D ecem ber 1943 , p. 93 7 , and so on . The 
In ternational C om m ittee has even been so diffident as to  affirm  th a t only states can in terpret 
the G eneva C onventions (Annual R eport 1957, p. 34).

2 Bulletin international des Sociétés de la Croix-R ouge  (here inafter Bulletin in ternational), 
no. 186, April 1916, p. 172. An identical v iew point is expressed in Bulletin international, 
no. 183, Ju ly  1915, p. 309; no. 191, Ju ly  1917, pp. 2 6 6 -7 .

3 In the F irst W orld  W ar, for exam ple: ‘Renvoi du personnel san ita ire , In terp ré ta tion  des a r ti
cles 9 et 12 de la C onvention  de Genève du 6 juillet 1906’ (R eturn  o f m edical personnel, 
in terp re ta tion  o f Articles 9 and 12 of the Geneva C onvention  o f 6 July 1906), M em orandum  
o f 7 D ecem ber 1914, Bulletin international, no. 181, Ja n u a ry  1915, pp. 4 5 -6 ; A ctes du  
C om ité international de la C roix-R ouge pendan t la guerre 1 9 1 4 -1 9 1 8 , IC R C , G eneva, 1918 
(here inafter A ctes du CICR ), pp . 1 9 -2 0 ; study o n  the  sam e question  by M essrs N aville and 
Ferrière in Bulletin international, no. 1 81, Jan u ary  1915, pp. 33—45; replies by the govern-



920 The IC RC  and the Protection o f  War Victims

m ents concerned , rep roduced  in Bulletin in ternational, no . 182, A pril 1915, pp. 144-6 ; 
no. 183, July 1915, pp. 314—19; no . 184, O ctober 1915, pp. 4 6 9 -7 1 ; com plem entary  study 
by Paul des G outtes, Bulletin international, no. 185, Jan u ary  1916, pp. 3 9 -4 2 ; ‘Égalité de 
traitem ent p ou r les prisonniers de guerre m ilitaires ou civils’ (Equal trea tm en t for m ilitary and 
civilian prisoners o f w ar), 163rd  C ircu lar to  C entral C om m ittees, 15 Ja n u a ry  1915, Bulletin 
international, no. 181, Jan u ary  1915, pp . 5 -8 ; Actes du CICR, pp. 2 1 -3 ; replies by the gov
ernm ents concerned , rep roduced  in Bulletin international, no. 182, A pril 1915, 
pp. 2 0 3 -8 , 2 2 5 -6  and 2 5 3 -5 ; no. 183, Ju ly  1915, pp. 4 0 1 -2 ; ‘C onditions de réciprocité’ 
(C onditions o f reciprocity), Bulletin international, no. 181, Jan u ary  1915, pp. 3 1 -3 ; ‘M esures 
de représailles con tre  les prisonniers’ (Reprisals against prisoners), IC R C  appeal to the bel
ligerents an d  neu tra l countries, 12 Ju ly  1916, Bulletin international, no . 187, Ju ly  1916, 
pp. 2 6 6 -8 ; Actes du CICR, pp . 39—41; Replies by the governm ents concerned, reproduced  in 
Bulletin international, no. 188, O c to b er 1916, pp. 3 7 9 -8 7 ; no . 189, Ja n u a ry  1917, 
pp. 12-14; no. 190, April 1917, pp. 146-9; ‘F ournitures sanitaires aux  Puissances cen trales’ 
(M edical supplies to the C entra l Pow ers), legal opin ion  on the British governm ent’s refusal to 
g ran t free passage to  m edical supplies sent by the A m erican Red C ross to  the Red Cross 
Societies o f the  C en tra l Pow ers, Bulletin international, no. 187, Ju ly  1916, pp . 3 2 8 -3 1 ; 
‘T orpillage des nav ires-hôpitaux’ (Torpedoing of hospital ships), IC R C  N o te  to  the G erm an 
governm ent, 14 A pril 1917, Bulletin in ternational, no. 190, April 1917, pp. 1 4 0 -2  and 
186-8 ; Actes du CICR, pp . 4 3 -4 ; legal op in ion  by the IC R C  on the sam e question , Bulletin  
international, no. 191, Ju ly  1917, pp. 2 2 3 -3 6 ; reply by the G erm an  governm ent and  the 
IC R C ’s reply th ere to , in Bulletin in ternational, no . 192, O cto b er 1917 , pp . 3 8 4 -9 0 ; 
no. 194, April 1918, pp . 2 0 2 -6 ; no. 195, July 1918, pp. 3 2 4 -6 ; ‘Appel en faveur de la su p 
pression des cam ps dits de p ro p agande’ (Appeal for the abo lition  o f the so-called p ropaganda 
cam ps), 21 Jan u ary  1918, Bulletin international, no . 194, A pril 1918, pp . 183 -5 ; Actes du 
CICR, pp. 7 1 -2 ; ‘De l’applicabilité des C onventions de la H aye de 1899 et 1907 concernan t 
les lois et coutum es de la guerre sur te rre’ (O n the applicability  o f the H ague C onventions of 
1899 and  1907 concerning the law s and  custom s of w ar on land), Bulletin international, 
no. 193, January  1918, pp. 18 -27 ; ‘Appel contre  l’em ploi des gaz vénéneux’ (Appeal against 
the use o f poisonous gases), 6 February  1918, Bulletin international, no . 194, April 1918, 
pp. 185-92 ; Actes du CICR , pp. 7 3 -5 ; replies by the governm ents concerned, reproduced in 
Bulletin international, no. 195, July 1918, pp. 3 1 2 -1 6 ; no. 196, O ctober 1918, pp. 461—4.

IC R C sta tem ents during  the Second W orld  W ar include; ‘A pplication  aux  internés civils 
des d ispositions du C ode des prisonniers de g u erre’ (The P risoners-of-W ar C ode as applied 
to  civilian in ternees), M em orandum  of 7 D ecem ber 1939, RIC R , no . 254 , February  1940, 
pp. 1 48-51 ; ‘P o rt du b rassard  b lanc à cro ix  rouge par le personnel de la défense aérienne 
passive’ (The use o f w hite arm lets bearing  the red cross by personnel engaged in civil defence 
ag a in st a ir  a ttack ), a legal op in io n  rep roduced  in R IC R , no. 26 0 , A ugust 1940, 
pp . 5 9 9 -6 0 0 ; ‘La restitu tion  du personnel san ita ire ’ (Release o f m edical personnel), a legal 
op in ion  reproduced  in RICR , no . 261 , Septem ber 1940, pp. 6 9 1 -3 ; ‘H ydrav ions san ita ires’ 
(M edical seap lanes), a legal op in io n  rep roduced  in R IC R , no. 2 6 1 , Septem ber 1940 , 
pp . 6 9 3 -5 ; ‘Officiers cap tu rés en congé’ (Officers cap tu red  w hilst on  leave), a legal opin ion  
rep roduced  in R IC R , no. 26 1 , Sep tem ber 1940 , p. 696 ; ‘É vacuation  des p riso n n ie rs  de 
guerre de la zone dangereuse’ (Evacuation o f  p risoners o f w ar from  the danger zone), an 
in te rp re ta tio n  o f A rticle 7 o f  the G eneva C o n v en tio n , R IC R , no. 26 8 , A pril 1941 , 
pp. 2 5 5 -6 ; ‘In terp ré ta tion  de l’article 14 du Code des prisonniers de guerre (obligations de la 
Puissance détentrice en ce qui concerne les soins m édicaux  et la fo u rn itu re  de p ro thèses)’ 
(In terp re ta tion  o f Article 14 o f the P risoners-of-W ar Code: T he duty  o f  the detain ing  pow er 
to  supply m edical care and prostheses), RIC R , no. 271 , July 1941, pp. 571^1 ; ‘Article 27 , 
alinéa 4, de la C onven tion  relative au tra item en t des prisonniers de guerre du 27  juillet 1929 
(responsabilité de la Puissance détentrice en ce qui concerne l’assurance-accident des p riso n 
niers de guerre astrein ts à un travail)’, (Article 27 , p arag raph  4, o f the C onvention  relative to 
the T rea tm en t o f Prisoners o f W ar o f  27  Ju ly  1929, responsibility  o f the detain ing  pow er for 
accident insurance covering prisoners o f  w ar w ho are com pelled to  w ork ), a legal opin ion 
sum m arized  in  RIC R , no . 27 3 , Septem ber 1941, pp. 7 0 7 -1 1 ; add itio n a l no te on the  sam e 
subject, R IC R , no. 27 4 , O ctober 1941, pp . 7 8 7 -9 1 ; ‘A m bulance b ritann ique  en C hine et 
articles 10 et 11 de la C onvention  de G enève relative au x  blessés e t au x  m alades’ (British
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am bu lance  in C hina and  A rticles 10 and  11 o f the  G eneva C onvention  relating  to  w ounded  
and  sick), a legal o p in io n  sum m arized  in R IC R , no. 2 7 5 , N ov em b er 1941, pp. 8 5 7 -9 ; 
‘P ro tec tion  des hô p itau x  civils’ (Protection  o f  civilian hospitals), a legal opin ion  reproduced 
in R IC R , no. 28 1 , M ay 1942, pp . 2 9 7 -3 0 1 ; ‘S ignalisation des hôp itau x  civils’ (The m arking 
of civilian hospitals), a legal opin ion  sum m arized in R IC R , no. 289, January  1943, pp. 11-15 ; 
‘A pplication  de la C onvention  de G enève -  Le personnel san ita ire  perd-il le d ro it à l’im m u
nité s’il est arm é?’ (A pplication o f  the G eneva C onven tion  -  D o m edical personnel lose their 
right to  im m unity  if they are arm ed?), a legal op in ion  sum m arized  in R IC R , no. 294 , June 
1943, pp. 4 2 4 -8 ; ‘P risonniers de guerre  victim es d ’accidents du trav a il’ (Prisoners o f w ar 
in ju red  a t  w o rk ), a legal o p in io n  rep roduced  in R IC R , no. 2 9 9 , N ovem ber 1943, 
pp. 8 4 9 -5 3 ; ‘Le p roblèm e de l’hom m e de confiance dans les cam ps d ’officiers’ (The problem  
of p riso n e rs’ rep resen ta tives in o fficers’ cam ps), a legal op in io n  rep ro d u ced  in R IC R , 
no. 299 , N ovem ber 1943, pp. 8 5 3 -5 ; ‘Signalisation des hôp itau x  civils, em ploi du signe de 
la c ro ix -rouge’ (The m ark ing  o f civilian hosp ita ls and  use o f the red cross em blem ), a legal 
op in ion  reproduced  in R IC R , no. 300 , D ecem ber 1943, pp. 9 3 7 -4 3 ; ‘E m ploi du signe de la 
cro ix -rouge sur des nav ires’ (Use o f the red cross em blem  on  ships), a legal opin ion  rep ro 
duced in R IC R , no. 305 , M ay 1944, pp. 3 5 5 -6 0 ; ‘Solde des officiers p risonn iers’ (Pay of 
PO W  officers), a legal op in ion  sum m arized  in R IC R , no . 30 5 , M ay  1944, pp . 3 5 3 -5 ; 
‘S itua tion  des m em bres de la m arine  m arch an d e  ca p tu ré s ’ (S tatus o f cap tu red  m erch an t 
seam en), a legal op in ion  reproduced  in R IC R , no. 306, June  1944, pp. 4 3 4 -9 ; ‘Em ploi de 
bom bes à re ta rd em en t’ (The use o f tim e bom bs), a legal op in ion  reproduced  in R IC R , no. 
309 , Septem ber 1944, p. 675; ‘R apatriem en t du personnel affecté à l’adm in istra tion  des fo r
m ations san ita ires’ (R epatria tion  o f personnel adm inistering  m edical units), a legal opin ion  
reproduced  in R ICR , no. 313 , Jan u ary  1945, pp. 1-4 .

M en tion  shou ld  also be m ade o f various policy sta tem ents on  the in terp re ta tion  o f the 
h u m an ita rian  C onventions, to  be found in the R eport o f  the International C om m ittee o f  the 
R ed Cross on its A c tiv ities during the Second W orld W ar (Septem ber 1, 1939-June 30, 
1947), vol. I, General A c tivities, IC R C , G eneva, M ay 1948, on the follow ing m atters: tre a t
m ent o f  retained  m edical personnel (pp. 2 0 7 -9 ); use o f the distinctive em blem  for the p ro 
tection  o f civilian hosp itals (pp. 2 0 9 -1 1 ); in te rp re ta tio n  o f  the  1907 H ague C onvention  (X) 
fo r the  A d ap ta tio n  to  M a ritim e  W arfa re  o f the P rincip les o f the  G eneva C onven tion  
(pp. 2 1 3 -1 5 ); em ploym ent o f prisoners o f w ar on an ti-a ircraft defence (p. 313); em ploym ent 
o f  p riso n ers  o f  w ar on p ro h ib ited , unhea lth y  o r  d an g ero u s w o rk , inc lud ing  clearing  
m inefields (pp. 3 3 2 -5 ); responsib ility  o f  the cap tu ring  pow er for the care o f p risoners o f w ar 
tran sfe rred  to  an o th e r pow er (p. 336); trea tm en t o f  prisoners o f  w ar p rosecuted  o r sen
tenced for w ar crim es (pp. 3 6 1 -2 ); repatria tion  o f p risoners o f w ar after the close o f hos
tilities (pp. 3 9 4 -4 0 3 ); s ta tu s  o f  partisan s (pp. 5 1 6 -1 9 ); s ta tu s  o f ‘S urrendered  Enem y 
P erso n n e l’ (pp. 5 3 9 —43); tran sfe rs  o f  p risoners from  one d e ta in in g  p ow er to  an o th e r  
(pp. 5 4 3 -5 ); prisoners o f w ar ‘tran sfo rm ed ’ in to  civilian w orkers (pp. 5 4 6 -5 1  ); etc.

4 C harles R ousseau, D ro it international public, vol. I, Sirey, Paris, 1970, p. 242.
5 Paul G uggenheim , Traité de D ro it in ternational pu blic , vol. I, second ed itio n , L ibrairie 

G eorg  8c C ie, G eneva, 1967, p. 2 4 8 , no te  1; R ousseau , D ro it in ternational public, 
pp. 2 4 2 -3 .

6 A rticle 31, p arag raph  3, o f the V ienna C onvention  on the Law of T reaties o f 23 M ay 1969; 
R ousseau, D ro it international public, pp. 2 4 3 -4 .

7 R ousseau, D ro it international public, pp. 2 4 6 -7 .
8 Ibid., pp. 2 5 0 -6 6 .
9 Ibid., pp. 2 5 0 -1 .

10 Lord M cN air, The L aw  o f  Treaties, C larendon  Press, O xfo rd , 1961, p. 485.
11 Article XVIII o f the A greem ent on the In ternational M onetary  Fund and  Article IX of the 

Agreem ent on the W orld  Bank, signed a t W ashington on 27  December 1945 (the ‘Bretton 
W oods A greem ents’), United Nations Treaty Series, vol. 2, pp. 3 9 -2 0 5 , esp. pp. 100 and 186.

12 ‘U nder in ternationa l law , the O rgan iza tion  m ust be deem ed to  have those pow ers w hich, 
though n o t expressly provided in the C harter, are conferred  upon it by necessary im plication 
as being essential to  the perform ance o f its duties’, In ternational C ourt o f Justice, R eparation  
for injuries suffered in the service o f the United N ations, Advisory opin ion  o f  11 April 1949, 
I.C .). R eports 1949, pp. 1 7 4 -2 2 0 , esp. p. 182.
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13 A rticle 96 o f  the  C h a rte r  o f  the  U nited  N a tio n s ; R ousseau , D ro it in ternational public , 
pp. 2 4 8 -9 .

14 For exam ple, the U nited N ations Secretariat could hardly  register treaties if it were n o t co m 
peten t to  in terp re t Article 102 o f  the  C h arte r (see the N o te  by the S ecretaria t reproduced  in 
the United N ations T reaty Series, vol. 1, pp. xv-xix).

15 Article 38 o f  the H ague C onven tion  for the Pacific Settlem ent o f In ternational D isputes of 
18 O ctober 1907; Article 13, p arag raph  2, o f  the C ovenant o f the League o f N ations; Article 
36  o f the S ta tu te  o f  the  In te rn a tio n a l C o u rt o f  Justice.

16 A rticle 52 o f  the  H ague C onven tion  fo r the  Pacific Settlem ent o f  In te rn a tio n a l D isputes; 
A rticle 36 o f the  S tatu te  o f the  In te rn a tio n a l C o u rt o f  Justice. See also the  advisory  op in ion  
given on 23 Ju ly  1923 by the  P erm anent C o u rt o f In ternational Justice concerning  the sta tu s 
o f  E astern  C are lia , C ollection  o f  A d v iso ry  O pin ion s, Series B, no. 5, pp . 6 -2 9 , esp. 
pp. 2 7 -8 .

17 A rticles 37 and  84 o f the  H ague C onven tion  fo r the  Pacific Settlem ent o f  In te rn a tio n a l 
D isputes; Article 94 o f the C h arte r o f the  U nited N ations; A rticle 59 o f the S ta tu te  o f  the 
In ternational C o u rt o f Justice.

18 T ransla tion  o f  ‘in tervenan t en dehors de tou te  ap p lica tion  concrète des tra ité s’ (phrase used 
by R ousseau, D ro it in ternational public, p. 241).

19 Article 38.1 (d) o f the S tatu te  o f the In ternational C o u rt o f Justice.
20 See note 3 above (pp. 9 2 0 -1 ).
21 See, for exam ple, the legal op in ion  on the in te rp re ta tio n  o f  A rticle 2 o f  the C onvention  o f 

1864, given a t  the  request o f  the  British g o vernm en t, Bulletin in ternational, no. 100, 
O cto b er 1894, pp. 2 3 5 -6 .

22 S ta tu tes o f  the  In te rn a tio n a l Red C ross and  Red C rescen t M ovem en t, ad o p ted  by the 
T w enty-fifth  In ternational C onference o f the Red C ross a t G eneva in O cto b er 1986, IR RC, 
no. 256 , Jan u a ry -F eb ru a ry  1987, pp. 2 5 -5 9 , esp. p. 33; H andbook o f  the International R ed  
Cross and R ed Crescent M ovem ent, th irteen th  edition , In ternational C om m ittee o f the Red 
C ross and In ternational Federation  o f Red C ross and  Red C rescent Societies, G eneva, 1994, 
p. 422.

23 R eport o f  the International C om m ittee o f  the Red Cross on its A ctivities during the Second  
W orld W ar (Septem ber 1, 1939-June 30, 1947), vol. I ll, R elief A c tivities, IC R C , G eneva, 
M ay 1948, pp. 132-3 .

24 First C onvention , A rticle 44 , parag rap h  3; Second C onvention , A rticle 44.
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C H A P T E R  II

THE INTERNATIONAL 
COMMITTEE OF THE RED CROSS 

AND VIOLATIONS OF 
HUMANITARIAN LAW

Violence breeds violence.
Aeschylus, Agam em non , 
lines 763ff.

1. Introduction
*

Of all the problems facing the ICRC, the most sensitive is certainly what it 
should do about violations of humanitarian law.

The ICRC cannot presume to judge the conduct of belligerents, and still 
less censure it, without compromising its ability to help war victims. But it 
cannot jettison the humanitarian rules it has called for, welcomed, and helped 
to fashion, nor close its eyes to the suffering caused by every violation of 
humanitarian law.

Its policy towards alleged violations of humanitarian law is thus circum
scribed by two equally strong but contradictory imperatives. No wonder, 
then, that no other question has more constantly weighed on its mind, that it 
has found no immediately applicable answer, and that after more than a 
century’s doctrinal study the ICRC still treads as warily here as a moun
taineer on a ridge with a sheer drop on either side.

Before trying to follow the International Committee on this arduous and 
narrow path mention should be made of the provisions of the Conventions 
that apply to violations of humanitarian law, for it is those provisions that 
must direct ICRC policy.

2. The legal bases

The fundamental provision to which all others are subject is Article 1 of the 
Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949: ‘The High Contracting Parties 
undertake to respect and to ensure respect for the present Convention in all 
circumstances.’1

This opening provision of the Geneva Conventions underscores their 
obligatory nature. They are not mere contracts for an exchange of services,

923
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binding on each party only in so far as the other party duly observes them, 
but solemn undertakings by each state vis-à-vis itself and all the other signa
tory states to recognize a higher law, one that responds to an essential 
requirement of humanity.2

The obligation to respect the Geneva Conventions is binding upon the state 
as a legal entity, and upon all its organs and agents, civilian or military.3 This 
obligation may be interpreted in either of two ways:

a) it may mean that each contracting party must ensure that all persons over 
whom it has authority respect the Geneva Conventions;4 or

b) it may mean that each contracting party must ensure that the Conventions 
are universally respected.5

The preparatory work for the Conventions does not enable either inter
pretation to be unreservedly chosen or rejected. Both were put forward at 
the Diplomatic Conference of 1949, which did not find it necessary to decide 
between them.

Whichever way the obligation to ensure respect for the Geneva 
Conventions is to be interpreted,6 there are two conclusions on which dis
agreement is impossible:

a) Any contracting state must ensure that not only its agents respect the 
Geneva Conventions, but also that every person placed under its control 
does so. Even if a treaty contains no specific provision to that effect, every 
state must see to it that private individuals under its jurisdiction do not 
contravene its international obligations. This is a matter of common sense 
and good faith. It does not mean that the state’s international obligations 
are equally binding on individuals, but that the state must show due dili
gence and use every means in its power to prevent individuals under its 
jurisdiction from infringing its obligations.7

b)' Whenever a violation is committed of any treaty such as the Geneva or 
Hague Conventions any state party to that treaty is entitled to demand 
that it be respected, even if none of its nationals is directly harmed by the 
violation.

Indeed, any substantial breach of a treaty of that kind weakens its 
authority and violates the rights of all co-signatories to it, whether or not 
they are directly prejudiced thereby.8

Are states not only entitled, but also duty bound, to intervene when a serious 
violation of humanitarian law occurs? On several occasions the ICRC has 
asked all states party to the Geneva Conventions to approach belligerents 
and demand respect for those treaties, citing the solemn undertaking in 
Article 1 thereof in support of its request. There is nothing in the preparatory 
work that clearly supports this interpretation, but nothing to rule it out 
either.9
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Every state which is party to the Geneva Conventions must therefore take all 
appropriate steps to ensure that the Conventions are properly applied by all 
its agents and respected by the population, and must consequently adopt the 
legislative, administrative and regulatory measures required for that purpose. 
This is a general obligation, binding even if it is not specifically stated. In the 
words of the Permanent Court of International Justice,

... a State which has contracted valid international obligations is bound to make 
in its legislation such modifications as may be necessary to ensure the fulfilment of 
the obligations undertaken.10

The Geneva Conventions do, however, expressly provide for such measures. 
Contracting states must in particular enact penal legislation to prevent and 
repress breaches of those treaties, as laid down in paragraph 1 of common 
Article 49/50/129/146:

The High Contracting Parties undertake to enact any legislation necessary to 
provide effective penal sanctions for persons committing, or ordering to be 
committed, any of the grave breaches of the present Convention defined in the 
following Article.

Article 80, paragraph 1, of Protocol I states that ‘The High Contracting 
Parties and the Parties to the conflict shall without delay take all necessary 
measures for the execution of their obligations under the Conventions and 
this Protocol’. This provision is undoubtedly intended above all to ensure 
that suitable laws and regulations are enacted.11

However, if the people who have to respect the Geneva Conventions and 
their Additional Protocols have no knowledge of them all these precautions 
will be in vain. The contracting parties must therefore take care, both in 
peacetime and in time of war, to make the text of the Conventions and 
Protocols as widely known as possible.12 They will for example have to 
include them in their military training programmes and encourage the civilian 
population to study them, so that both the armed forces and the general 
public know them well.13 Besides this, any civilian or military authority 
which would be responsible in wartime for prisoners of war protected by the 
Third Convention, or for civilians protected by the Fourth Convention, must 
have a copy of the appropriate Convention and be specially trained to apply 
it.14

There will nevertheless still be violations of humanitarian law, as in every 
past war. Any of the following acts committed against persons or property 
protected by the Geneva Conventions or Protocol I will be considered grave 
breaches:

•  wilful killing, torture or inhuman treatment, including biological exper
iments;

•  wilfully causing great suffering or serious injury to body or health;
•  compelling prisoners of war, or civilians protected by the Fourth 

Convention, to serve in the armed forces of a hostile power;
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•  depriving prisoners of war or protected civilians of their right to fair trial; 
hostage-taking;

•  deliberate attacks on the civilian population;
•  extensive destruction and appropriation of property, not justified by mili

tary necessity and carried out unlawfully and wantonly;
•  the perfidious use of the red cross or red crescent emblem.
This list is not exhaustive.15

Under paragraph 2 of common Article 49/50/129/146 of the Geneva 
Conventions, each contracting party is under the obligation to search for 
persons alleged to have committed, or to have ordered to be committed, a 
grave breach, and must bring such persons, regardless of their nationality, 
before its own courts. It may also hand such persons over for trial to another 
contracting party wishing to prosecute them.16

In other words, every contracting party is obliged to open an enquiry into 
any grave breach said to have been committed by a person in its power or 
under its jurisdiction. If it is established that such a breach has been commit
ted, that party is obliged to repress it or give legal assistance for that purpose. 
It must also take any necessary steps to put an end to all acts contrary to the 
provisions of the Geneva Conventions or the Protocols additional thereto, 
whether such acts are grave breaches or not.17

Even where there is no reason to believe that a violation of the Geneva 
Conventions has taken place, every power detaining prisoners of war is 
obliged to make an official enquiry whenever a prisoner is killed or wounded, 
by a sentry, another prisoner of war or any other person, or any death of 
unknown cause occurs. Article 121 of the Third Convention stipulates that: 

Every death or serious injury of a prisoner of war caused or suspected to have 
been caused by a sentry, another prisoner of war, or any other person, as well as 
any death the cause of which is unknown, shall be immediately followed by an 
official enquiry by the Detaining Power.

A communication on this subject shall be sent immediately to the Protecting 
Power. Statements shall be taken from witnesses, especially from those who are 
prisoners of war, and a report including such statements shall be forwarded to the 
Protecting Power.

If the enquiry indicates the guilt of one or more persons, the Detaining Power 
shall take all measures for the prosecution of the person or persons responsible.

Article 131 of the Fourth Convention lays down identical rules in respect of 
civilian internees killed or wounded in such circumstances.

Thus the Geneva Conventions and Additional Protocol I impose an obli
gation upon the contracting parties to take definite steps to prevent and 
repress violations of those treaties. However these steps, which must be taken 
by each contracting party, will not always prevent parties to a conflict from 
disputing the issue. They might contest:
•  either a point of law, namely the category in which certain acts are 

classified, and hence the interpretation of the humanitarian rules; or



Violations o f  Humanitarian Law 9 2 7

•  a point of fact, namely whether the acts complained of did indeed take 
place.

The international community is a decentralized society made up of sover
eign states possessing equal rights, and there is at present no body empowered 
to give an interpretation of humanitarian law that would ipso jure command 
the acceptance of parties to conflicts. Each state is entitled to interpret the 
rules concerning it. Any divergence of opinion must be resolved by the parties 
to conflict themselves. Neutral states or organizations, and in particular the 
Protecting Powers, can only use their good offices to bring the parties together 
and enable them to come to an agreement as to the interpretation of the 
Conventions.18 Common Article 11/11/11/12 makes this clear as follows:

In cases where they deem it advisable in the interest of protected persons, 
particularly in cases of disagreement between the Parties to the conflict as to the 
application or interpretation of the provisions of the present Convention, the 
Protecting Powers shall lend their good offices with a view to settling the 
disagreement.

For this purpose, each of the Protecting Powers may, either at the invitation of 
one Party or on its own initiative, propose to the Parties to the conflict a meeting of 
their representatives, and in particular of the authorities responsible for [the 
protected persons] possibly on neutral territory suitably chosen. The Parties to the 
conflict shall be bound to give effect to the proposals made to them for this purpose. 
The Protecting Powers may, if necessary, propose for approval by the Parties to the 
conflict, a person belonging to a neutral Power or delegated by the International 
Committee of the Red Cross, who shall be invited to take part in such a meeting.19

Yet the practical effect of this provision should not be overestimated. 
Whereas negotiations under neutral auspices did indeed take place between 
belligerent states during the First World War -  though without direct contact 
between the delegations of the warring powers, who refused to meet each 
other and held their deliberations in separate rooms, with neutral delegates 
acting as go-betweens20 -  there were apparently no such sessions either in the 
Second World War or in subsequent conflicts.

At the 1949 Diplomatic Conference some delegations therefore proposed 
that the contracting parties should undertake to recognize the International 
Court of Justice as competent ipso jure to deal with any question concerning 
the interpretation or application of the Geneva Conventions.21 The proposal 
was strongly opposed by several delegations, especially the Soviet delegation, 
and was accordingly dropped.22 The Conference confined itself to a mere 
recommendation, which was inserted in the Final Act as follows:

The Conference recommends that, in the case of a dispute relating to the 
interpretation or application of the present Conventions which cannot be settled 
by other means, the High Contracting Parties concerned endeavour to agree 
between themselves to refer such dispute to the International Court of Justice.23

Often, however, the dispute will not be on a point of law but on the facts 
of the case, one party denying the other party’s allegations. It then becomes 
necessary to establish whether the disputed incidents actually occurred.
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The Conventions of 1864 and 1906 say nothing about means of resolving 
a dispute of this kind, but the Diplomatic Conference of 1929 decided to set 
up commissions of enquiry to establish whether alleged violations of the 
Geneva Conventions had in fact taken place. Article 30 of the Convention of 
27 July 1929 accordingly reads:

On the request of a belligerent an enquiry shall be instituted, in a manner to be 
decided between the interested parties, concerning any alleged violation of the 
Convention; when such violation has been established the belligerents shall put an 
end to and repress it as promptly as possible.24

This provision was hailed as ‘a great step forward and a real new guarantee 
that the Convention will be strictly applied’.25

This hope was disappointed, and the responsibility for this lies fairly and 
squarely with the text adopted, for although Article 30 states in peremptory 
terms that on the request of a belligerent an enquiry shall be instituted, it 
leaves it to the parties to the conflict to agree among themselves on the proce
dure for the enquiry. Nothing is less likely than an agreement between two 
states that are at each others’ throats, and predictably, the provision was 
never applied during the Second World War.26

In the draft Conventions submitted to the Seventeenth International 
Conference of the Red Cross, meeting in Stockholm in August 1948, the 
International Committee therefore put forward a completely new enquiry 
procedure. It proposed that commissions of enquiry comprising three neutral 
members should be instituted, the plaintiff party and the defendant party 
each appointing one member of the commission. The third member would be 
designated by the other two, and should they disagree, by the President of the 
International Court of Justice, or should the latter be a national of a belliger
ent state, by the President of the ICRC.27

The proposal was approved by the Stockholm Conference, which merely 
refined a detail of the text.28 The Diplomatic Conference of 1949, however, 
decided almost without discussion to revert to the 1929 provision, claiming 
that the proposed method of recruiting the commission of enquiry was too 
complicated.29 The result was common Article 52/53/132/149 of the 1949 
Conventions:

At the request of a Party to the conflict, an enquiry shall be instituted in a manner 
to be decided between the interested Parties, concerning any alleged violation of 
the Convention.

If agreement has not been reached concerning the procedure for the enquiry, 
the Parties should agree on the choice of an umpire, who will decide upon the 
procedure to be followed.

Once the violation has been established, the Parties to the conflict shall put an 
end to it and shall repress it with the least possible delay.

This proposal shares the weak points of its predecessor in that it, too, leaves 
the parties to a conflict to agree on the formation of the commission of 
enquiry, or to choose an umpire who will decide on the procedure to be
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followed. Consequently, one of the parties has only to refuse its consent and 
the enquiry procedure grinds to a halt. Indeed, this article has never led to 
any tangible result.30

There being no independent impartial fact-finding procedure, when the 
parties to the conflict accused each other of violations of humanitarian law, 
as they did on innumerable occasions, it was impossible to investigate their 
allegations and ascertain whether violations had indeed taken place. This 
exposed the shortcomings of the procedure for the settlement of disputes 
which was introduced by the 1949 Conventions.

The question of establishing an enquiry procedure that did not depend on 
agreement between the parties was again raised at the Diplomatic Conference 
on the Reaffirmation and Development of International Humanitarian Law 
(1974-77). Two proposals for a mandatory procedure were put before the 
Conference, one by the Pakistan delegation and the other by the delegations 
of Denmark, Sweden, Norway and New Zealand. The two projects differed 
from each other in the procedure proposed, but agreed on the essential point, 
namely the need to set up a permanent commission of enquiry which would 
have the right and the duty, on the basis of a unilateral request, to institute 
an investigation.31 In support of both proposals it was argued that they 
would make humanitarian law more effective and that the dissuasive effect of 
a compulsory procedure for ascertaining the facts would suffice to prevent 
many breaches.32

These proposals aroused a storm of protest from the delegations of the 
socialist states and some Third World countries, notably India and Indonesia. 
It was even asserted that a permanent commission of enquiry would amount 
to a derogation from the sovereignty of states and to interference in their 
internal affairs! 33

So virulent was the opposition to the proposals that the Conference 
adopted a less ambitious procedure modelled on the optional clause, con
tained in Article 36, paragraph 2, of the Statute of the International Court of 
Justice, for recognizing the latter’s jurisdiction as compulsory.

Article 90 of Protocol I, which sets out the procedure adopted, accordingly 
provides for the establishment of an International Fact-Finding Commission 
of fifteen members of high moral standing and acknowledged impartiality. Its 
dual mandate is to enquire into any facts alleged to be a grave breach as 
defined in the Conventions and Protocol I, and to facilitate through its good 
offices the restoration of an attitude of respect for the Conventions and that 
Protocol. It will operate with the consent of the parties to the conflict con
cerned, but states may if they wish declare that they recognize ipso facto and 
without special agreement, in relation to any other state accepting the same 
obligation, its competence as binding. Thus Article 90, paragraph 2, reads:

(a) The High Contracting Parties may at the time of signing, ratifying or acceding 
to the Protocol, or at any other subsequent time, declare that they recognize 
ip so  fa c to  and w ithout special agreement, in relation to any other High 
Contracting Party accepting the same obligation, the competence of the
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Commission to enquire into allegations by such other Party, as authorized by 
this Article.

(b) The declarations referred to above shall be deposited with the depositary, 
which shall transm it copies thereof to the High Contracting Parties ....

Article 90 further stipulated that the Commission was to be formed when 
not less than twenty high contracting parties had agreed to accept its compe
tence as binding, and that only states having made the declaration pursuant 
to paragraph 2 could elect the members of the Commission, but must ensure 
that there is equitable geographical representation in the Commission as a 
whole.34

With regard to requests for an enquiry, two situations may arise.

•  Either the Commission’s competence has been recognized, in accordance 
with Article 90, paragraph 2, of Protocol I, both by the party alleging that 
a grave breach has been committed and by the party accused thereof, in 
which case the Commission may institute an enquiry on the basis of a uni
lateral request; or

•  These conditions are not fulfilled, in which case the Commission may insti
tute an enquiry at the request of a party to a conflict only with the consent 
of the other party or parties concerned.35

This ingenious scheme was perhaps the only way to break the deadlock 
between the states pressing for a compulsory enquiry procedure and the 
states that flatly refused to countenance any such thing. It strictly observes 
the principle of balanced rights and duties for all parties, and provides for the 
formation of a restricted treaty-based community of states that recognize the 
Commission’s compulsory competence in advance. Each state is free to enter 
that community by accepting the rights and duties of its members. It is no less 
free to stay outside it. The declaration provided for in Article 90, paragraph 
2, of Protocol I is purely optional, but its effects are binding on the state 
making it and on all states that have previously made it.

The concept has meanwhile become a reality. By the end of 1990, twenty 
states had made the unilateral declaration provided for in Article 90, para
graph 2, of Protocol I, so Switzerland, acting in its capacity as depositary of 
the Geneva Conventions, invited them to attend a special conference in order 
to elect the Commission’s fifteen members. This election took place on 
25 June 1991,36 and since then the Commission has been at the service of 
belligerents.

There has, however, been no rush to use this new procedure. At 
31 December 1998, 188 states were party to the Geneva Conventions and 
152 to Protocol I, but only fifty-three states had made the declaration men
tioned in Article 90, paragraph 2.37 So far, none has ever called on the 
Commission’s services.

Evidently, the great majority of states are not ready to recognize in 
advance, as binding on them, the competence of a body entitled to investigate 
their alleged failings.
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These conclusions cut down to size critics who blame the International 
Committee for not setting itself up as a commission of enquiry into violations 
of humanitarian law. They want the ICRC to conduct an investigation -  but 
only into the misdeeds of others! Whether it likes it or not, when the ICRC 
has to adopt a line of conduct on alleged violations of humanitarian law it 
cannot disregard these conclusions, least of all the gut reaction of the over
whelming majority of states against any compulsory procedure of enquiry.

However, before considering ICRC practice with regard to alleged vio
lations of international humanitarian law, it would be as well to set out the 
relevant rules applicable in non-international armed conflicts.

Neither Article 3 of the 1949 Conventions nor Protocol II contain any pro
vision on alleged violations of those instruments. Apart from the customary 
rules limiting the use of reprisals, the only treaty provisions immediately 
applicable are paragraphs 2 and 3 of common Article 3, which read:

An impartial hum anitarian body, such as the International Committee of the Red 
Cross, may offer its services to the Parties to the conflict.

The Parties to the conflict should further endeavour to bring into force, by 
means of special agreements, all or part of the other provisions of the present 
Convention.

There is, a priori, nothing to stop the parties to a conflict from concluding 
special agreements to implement the procedure for the settlement of disputes 
set out in common Articles 11/11/11/12 and 52/53/132/149 of the Geneva 
Conventions. In practice, however, applying these articles will raise even 
more difficulties in internal conflicts than in international ones. This means 
that the ICRC will have to decide for itself how to treat violations of humani
tarian law committed in non-international armed conflicts, for humanitarian 
law is silent on the subject.

3. ICRC practice

All the International Committee’s activities are aimed at perfecting and imple
menting humanitarian law and helping to ensure that it is respected, or in the 
widest sense at preventing violations of it, limiting their effects on war 
victims when they occur, and facilitating the return to compliance with 
humanitarian law.

The whole range of activities reviewed in the previous chapters (represen
tations to protect war victims against the effects of hostilities, tracing activi
ties, visits to places of detention, protection of aliens in the territory of a 
party to conflict and of the civilian population in occupied territory, relief 
operations and repatriations) may therefore be regarded as a response to 
actual or potential violations of humanitarian law and as a kind of continu
ous surveillance for preventive purposes.
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But it still remains to identify, if possible, the various ways in which the 
International Committee can react to violations that have already occurred or 
follow up the complaints made to it. What can the ICRC actually do when a 
violation of humanitarian law is committed?

First of all, it negotiates. It notifies the accused party of acts or omissions 
that might constitute violations of international humanitarian law, and tries 
to persuade that party to put a stop to them and resume strict compliance 
with the rules. The form and content of the ICRC’s notifications will depend 
on how serious the alleged violations are, and so may range from an oral 
remark, made by a delegate to his usual official contacts, to a top-level 
approach in the form of a diplomatic note or special mission by the President 
of the ICRC to the government concerned.38

As a rule the ICRC conducts such negotiations with its usual discretion; 
not because it has a predilection for secrecy, but because it has found a 
confidential approach infinitely more likely than a public outcry to halt a vio
lation of humanitarian law. States publicly accused of such violations are 
usually more anxious to justify themselves than to make amends for them 
(which could be construed as an admission of guilt), and as everyone knows 
they are never at a loss for excuses. Public protests have all too often been 
counter-productive. Feeling itself to be in the dock, the accused state has 
hardened its attitude and persisted in the acts ascribed to it, so as to show the 
world it had nothing to be ashamed of. It was the victims who paid the price.

In many cases, however, representations to a single belligerent will not end 
violations of humanitarian law, for example where both sides are guilty of 
the same violation or where the violations are fairly evenly balanced, so that 
in order to avoid facing up to its obligations each party to the conflict accuses 
the other of violations it is itself committing. One of the most frequent exam
ples is the retention, contrary to Article 30 of the First Convention or Articles 
109 and 110 of the Third Convention, of war invalids or of medical person
nel not needed to provide assistance to their fellow prisoners of war: each 
belligerent uses its adversary’s failure to release prisoners as an excuse for not 
freeing its own prisoners. Only diplomatic dialogue with both belligerents 
will break the vicious circle of reprisals and persuade them to observe the 
Conventions again. To this effect, negotiations must go hand in hand with 
mediation or conciliation.

Violations of humanitarian law may also lead the ICRC to step up its aid 
in order to alleviate their consequences. It may, for example, decide to launch 
a relief operation for prisoners who lack food or other essentials, or are not 
receiving the medical care their condition requires. It may also register pris
oners or transmit family messages if the detaining authority fails to do so, 
and will certainly visit places of detention more frequently if it receives 
reports of brutal treatment there.

While operations like these are often vital in emergencies, the ICRC must 
beware of engaging in longer-term relief activities whose sole effect is to miti
gate -  to an inevitably limited extent -  the effects of violations it cannot



Violations o f  Humanitarian Law 933

prevent. Similarly, it must beware of distracting from or appearing to counte
nance violations by mounting a relief operation which, though doubtless 
beneficial, can never serve as a substitute for compliance with the law.

For however useful an operation to alleviate the suffering caused by a vio
lation of humanitarian law may be, the ICRC still has to decide what stance 
to take once that violation is recognized as such. It cannot merely bind up 
wounds, turning a blind eye to the excesses and brutalities that caused them. 
Nor can its relief operations dispense it from deciding how to follow up com
plaints submitted to it.

This question arose as early as the Franco-Prussian War of 1870, the first 
conflict between states party to the brand-new Geneva Convention.

The 1864 Convention did not, of course, state what action should be taken 
on complaints of violations of its provisions, but Article 10 of the 
Resolutions of the Constituent Conference of October 1863 directed that: 
‘The exchange of communications between the Committees of the various 
countries shall be made for the time being through the intermediary of the 
Geneva Committee.’39 As the Conference did not provide for any permanent 
body to take over the functions temporarily assigned to the Geneva 
Committee, these inevitably became permanent ones. A neutral intermediary 
was indeed essential in case of conflict, for once relations were broken off 
there was no direct communication between the belligerents’ national 
committees.

Thus, shortly after the start of the Franco-Prussian War the International 
Committee found itself being used by the Berlin and Paris Committees as a 
channel for their correspondence with each other.40 And naturally it also 
received complaints of alleged violations of the Geneva Convention from the 
Central Committees of both belligerents.41

While firmly pointing out that it was not qualified to investigate the bel
ligerents’ conduct,42 the International Committee agreed to pass on the com
plaints to the Central Committee of the accused party. In so doing it stressed 
that it was not for it to decide whether the complaints were justified and 
asked that the allegations be thoroughly investigated, since the ‘honour of 
the Geneva Convention’ was so seriously at stake;43 it also undertook to 
forward the accused party’s reply. It has followed the same procedure in all 
subsequent conflicts.

This practice is confirmed by the Statutes of the International Red Cross, as 
adopted by the Thirteenth International Conference of the Red Cross (The 
Hague, 1928) and revised by the Eighteenth Conference (Toronto, 1952) and 
the Twenty-fifth Conference (Geneva, 1986). Article 5.2c) of the Statutes of 
the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement states that the role 
of the International Committee is, among other things,

to undertake the tasks incumbent upon it under the Geneva Conventions, to work 
for the faithful application of international humanitarian law applicable in armed 
conflicts and to take cognizance of any complaints based on alleged breaches of 
that law.44
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The ICRC’s Report on its Activities during the Second World War gives 
useful information on how it carried out this task. It transmitted complaints 
from a National Red Cross or Red Crescent Society to the National Society 
of the accused country, forwarding the original text or at least giving the gist 
of it, and when it saw fit emphasizing the seriousness of the accusations and 
asking to be enabled to reply to the adverse party. National Societies some
times asked the ICRC to make their protests known to all National Societies 
or even to world opinion, but the ICRC felt that it could not itself pronounce 
on the merits of facts which it was not in a position to verify by investigation 
and therefore could not accede to their request.

Protests of this kind from a government were transmitted directly to the 
government of the accused state.

However, this procedure could serve a useful purpose only if the National 
Societies exercised their influence with their governments to bring about an 
objective examination of the facts of the case, and if the latter agreed to 
conduct such an enquiry. The ICRC found that the outcome was usually dis
appointing; only the American Red Cross was able to provide it with detailed 
replies from its government.45

The International Committee therefore decided to ask the Seventeenth 
International Conference of the Red Cross (Stockholm, August 1948) 
whether to continue transmitting protests from National Societies; it pointed 
out that such action should not run the risk of endangering its humanitarian 
activities, and was futile unless National Societies made every effort to submit 
each protest to exhaustive and impartial investigation and subsequently sent 
it a detailed reply.46

The Conference was of the opinion that the International Committee 
should continue to transmit protests of this kind. In the words of Resolution 
XXII:

The XVIIth International Red Cross Conference,
considers that the International Com mittee of the Red Cross should continue 

to transm it protests it may receive concerning alleged violations of the 
Conventions,

emphasizes the duty of N ational Societies to forward these protests to their 
Governments,

recommends that National Societies do all in their power to ensure that their 
Governments make a thorough investigation, the results of which shall be 
communicated w ithout delay to the International Committee of the Red Cross.47

In spite of this resolution the International Committee found that it was 
asked to pass on a steadily increasing number of protests, but that its com
munication of them was as vain and useless as ever and was moreover gener
ally ill-received by the accused party. The Committee therefore proposed to 
cease transmitting them except in the absence of any other regular channel, 
where a neutral intermediary was necessary between the parties directly con
cerned.48 The Twentieth International Conference of the Red Cross, meeting
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in Vienna in October 1965, accepted this proposal and adopted the following 
resolution:

The XXth International Conference of the Red Cross,
after examining the Report submitted by the International Committee of the 

Red Cross on protests regarding alleged violations of the humanitarian 
Conventions,

whereas the aim in transm itting such protests to an accused party is that a 
full enquiry should be opened and a detailed report made,

considering that this procedure has never yielded any concrete results, 
takes note that the ICRC will no longer transm it such protests, except in the 

absence of any other regular channel, where there is need of a neutral inter
mediary between two countries directly concerned.49

In theory, this means that the ICRC is no longer required to transmit either 
of the third-party protests, for they can be sent direct to the parties con
cerned, or protests from a warring party’s National Society if they have been 
leaked to the media, for its services as an intermediary are no longer needed 
to make them known to the adverse party. On the other hand, it is still 
required to transmit complaints from a warring party’s National Society if 
they have not been made public. The Vienna resolution therefore relieved the 
ICRC of a number of minor tasks, but not of the responsibilities it had been 
assuming for nearly a century.

In practice, the ICRC has continued to transmit complaints from the 
National Societies of belligerent states, as it has always done since the 
Franco-Prussian War of 1870, but very rarely with any worthwhile result. All 
too often the accused parties have ignored the protests or disputed the alle
gations, or have replied by counter-accusations.

It is then faced with two contradictory versions of the same incidents, one 
party disputing the other’s allegations. This raises the question of an impar
tial investigation: does the ICRC have the capacity to conduct such an inves
tigation, either on its own initiative or at the request of a party to the 
conflict?

Article 30 of the Geneva Convention of 27 July 1929 on the wounded and 
sick stipulated that at the request of a belligerent, an enquiry into any alleged 
violation of the Convention must be instituted in a manner to be decided 
between the interested parties.50 This provision was incorporated in the 1949 
Conventions without any major change.51 It makes clear that the parties to a 
conflict are primarily responsible for having alleged violations investigated 
and, while assigning no particular task to the ICRC in this respect, does not 
preclude it from taking part in such investigations.

The first opportunity to implement this provision came in the Italo- 
Ethiopian War. Both sides lodged protests with the International Committee, 
which offered its services to help them set up an international commission of 
enquiry to examine their respective complaints and determine whether vio
lations of humanitarian law had been committed. Despite the ICRC’s persis
tent efforts the negotiations were inconclusive, and hostilities ended without
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any agreement on the formation of such a commission.52
This setback prompted the ICRC to define its future policy in a memoran

dum published on 12 September 1939. After stressing that the ICRC’s duty 
was first and foremost to protect and assist war victims, it specified the condi
tions on which it might help to form an international commission of enquiry 
in order to determine whether violations of humanitarian law had been 
committed. Those conditions were:

a) The ICRC cannot and should not set itself up as a commission of enquiry 
or arbitration tribunal, or appoint its own members as investigators or 
umpires.

b) The ICRC will confine itself to lending its good offices with a view to 
appointing one or more persons from outside its own ranks who are 
qualified to conduct an enquiry and to take a decision if necessary on the 
points raised by the parties.

c) The ICRC can act in this domain only with the agreement of the parties 
concerned. It can propose such an agreement either of its own accord or 
at the request of one of the parties. The procedure must afford all guaran
tees of impartiality and enable each party to put its case.

d) No information shall be issued to the public, in the press or otherwise, about 
a request for an enquiry or the enquiry itself unless the ICRC so agrees.

e) The ICRC’s prime function in time of conflict is to watch over the inter
ests protected by the Geneva Conventions. If it is requested to help in 
establishing an enquiry procedure, that enquiry must be concerned above 
all with infringements of the Conventions. Save for exceptional circum
stances the ICRC shall not lend its good offices for the investigation of 
violations of other rules of the law of war, including those relating to 
methods and means of combat.

f) If the above conditions are not fulfilled and an ICRC representative wit
nesses or establishes the existence of acts likely to constitute violations of 
the Conventions or the humanitarian principles, the ICRC shall be the 
sole judge of what action to take on its delegate’s report.53

In an internal memorandum dated 13 September 1939 the International 
Committee issued a set of instructions for its delegates. It reminded them that 
its mission did not in any way include ascertaining violations of the Geneva 
or Hague Conventions or investigating such violations. Delegates should con
sequently not allow themselves to be drawn into enquiries or organized 
in situ inspections, thereby being used to lend credence to the belligerents’ 
allegations. If ICRC delegates happened to witness violations or evidence 
thereof they should report them only to the ICRC, which would alone be 
competent to decide what action to take. Delegates should especially avoid 
publicity of any kind.54

These guidelines have not changed. The International Committee has 
confirmed them on various occasions, as in its memorandum of 23 November 
1951 and more recently in the International Review o f  the Red Cross of April
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1981,55 and has referred to them when certain belligerents have asked it to 
investigate alleged violations of humanitarian law.

The Katyn Massacre is a case in point. In April 1943 the German author
ities announced that they had discovered the remains of thousands of missing 
Polish officers in mass graves in the Katyn forest near Smolensk, in territory 
occupied by the German forces. The German government and media ascribed 
the massacre to the Soviet authorities, who denied the accusation and claimed 
that the Germans were the culprits.

On 15 April 1943, the German Red Cross asked the International 
Committee to take part in the exhumation, and on 17 April the Polish gov- 
ernment-in-exile in London asked the ICRC to conduct an investigation on 
the spot.

The Katyn affair was so widely publicized throughout the world that the 
International Committee made known its answer in a press release on 
23 April 1943, referring to its memorandum of 12 September 1939 and 
stating that

in principle it would be ready to lend assistance in appointing neutral experts, on 
condition that all the parties concerned ask it to do so, in conformity with the 
memorandum sent by the ICRC on September 12, 1939 to the belligerent States.

The Soviet government made no such request, and the Polish government 
withdrew its own request on 4 May 1943. Since the ICRC’s conditions were 
not met, the Committee took no direct or indirect part in investigating the 
matter.56

In February 1952 the government of the Democratic People’s Republic of 
Korea accused the American armed forces of using bacteriological weapons 
to cause epidemics of typhus, bubonic plague and cholera in the rear of the 
North Korean and Chinese forces. Feelings ran high when this accusation 
was made public. The National Societies of Hungary, Poland, Bulgaria and 
Romania made strong protests to the ICRC and called upon it to take firm 
action to prevent any further crimes of this kind.

Secretary of State Dean Acheson refuted the accusations in his telegram of 
11 March 1952, and asked the ICRC to conduct an independent enquiry 
with the object of determining the real causes, the nature and the extent of 
the epidemics which were stated to have occurred. To establish the facts 
beyond doubt the United States government undertook to co-operate fully 
with the ICRC’s experts, and asked that the enquiry should be conducted on 
both sides of the fighting lines.

On the following day the ICRC sent a telegram to the Prime Minister of 
the Democratic Peoples’ Republic of Korea, the Commander-in-Chief of the 
Chinese Volunteers, the United States Secretary of State and the Secretary- 
General of the United Nations informing them that subject to the agreement 
of both parties, it would set up a commission which would be under its direc
tion. The commission would be composed of persons who would offer every
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guarantee of moral and scientific independence; the ICRC would address 
itself to known specialists whom it would itself select in Switzerland. It would 
also invite two or three scientific experts whom it would ask the National 
Red Cross Societies of Asian countries not taking part in the conflict to 
propose. The commission would have to be assured of the co-operation of 
the authorities on both sides of the front, and of experts whom they would 
nominate. The ICRC asked the parties for their decision at the earliest poss
ible moment so that it could take the emergency measures that would be 
called for.

The United States government telegraphed on 14 March that it accepted 
the ICRC’s proposals, but although contacted a second time by the ICRC 
neither the Democratic Peoples’ Republic of Korea nor the Commander-in- 
Chief of the Chinese Volunteer Army replied to the ICRC’s telegram.

On 29 April 1952 the ICRC announced that since the conditions for an 
impartial investigation were not present it was suspending its preparations.5'

Following the Arab-Israeli conflict of October 1973 the Egyptian, Israeli and 
Syrian governments levelled serious accusations against each other of vio
lations of the Geneva Conventions which they asked the ICRC to investigate.

On the basis of common Article 52/53/132/149 the ICRC proposed the 
constitution of bipartite Egyptian-Israeli and Israeli-Syrian commissions of 
enquiry to look into the alleged violations and prevent further violations, and 
expressed its desire to help in applying the Geneva Conventions. On 
12 December 1973 it sent an identical note to all three governments in which 
it declared its willingness to lend its good offices with a view to setting up 
such commissions to investigate the allegations or to interpret any treaty pro
vision on which the parties disagreed. Each commission would have three 
members: one appointed by each of the parties, the third by the ICRC or any 
other organization approved by the parties, chosen from prominent citizens 
tif neutral states. If the ICRC were called upon to nominate the neutral 
"member, it would choose a person from outside the ICRC, in keeping with its 
practice and principles. The Committee repeated that it did not itself conduct 
enquiries, this not being its task laid down in the Geneva Conventions.

On 11 March 1974 the Egyptian government declared that it would accept 
the establishment of a commission of enquiry, on the understanding that it 
would be composed solely of neutral members and would cover all violations 
of the Geneva Conventions committed in the occupied territories since the 
war of June 1967.

The Israeli government informed the ICRC on 2 August 1974 that it would 
agree to the formation of a commission of enquiry to investigate its com
plaints concerning grave breaches of the Third Convention.

The Syrian government did not reply to the ICRC’s proposals.58
Thus, two of the three governments replied by setting conditions which 

they knew the adverse party would not accept, and the third did not trouble 
to acknowledge receipt of the International Committee’s note.
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So all attempts to form commissions of enquiry based on Article 30 of the 
1929 Convention or on common Article 52/53/132/149 of the 1949 
Conventions have failed. This is not surprising, for either the accused party 
knows that an impartial enquiry would confirm that it committed the alleged 
violations, and would therefore have no reason to take part in an enquiry 
whose conclusions might be damaging, or the party making such allegations 
knows that they are unfounded and has no reason to agree to an impartial 
enquiry which would inevitably discredit it by showing them to be untrue.

Only a really exceptional set of circumstances could induce both adver
saries to be equally eager to open an international enquiry. Such circum
stances have not yet arisen. Generally speaking, it can be seen that 
belligerents are quick to complain of violations committed by their adver
saries and to call for these to be investigated, only to back off no less 
promptly when an investigation is offered them.

Since states cannot agree to form the international commissions of enquiry 
provided for by common Article 52/53/132/149, should not the International 
Committee itself take a stand on violations of humanitarian law known to it? 
This question first arose in the Franco-Prussian War of 1870 and is clearly 
the most sensitive of any that the ICRC may have to resolve. Should the 
Committee speak out? In what cases and in what way?

Nothing in the Geneva Conventions, the Additional Protocols or the 
Statutes of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement either 
gives or denies the International Committee the right to take a stand on viola
tions of humanitarian law.

All persons of sound mind are entitled to state their opinions on such 
matters and the ICRC is an independent legal entity whose role is

to undertake the tasks incumbent upon it under the Geneva Conventions, to work 
for the faithful application of international humanitarian law applicable in armed 
conflicts and to take cognizance of any complaints based on alleged breaches of 
that law.59

It is therefore undoubtedly entitled to express its opinion on violations of 
humanitarian law, on the understanding that this does not bind the parties to 
the conflict, who are free to challenge the ICRC’s opinions or dispute their 
accuracy.

But although the ICRC is entitled to express its opinion it does not neces
sarily have to do so. Public denunciations of breaches of humanitarian law 
committed by either side might prove incompatible with its work of relieving 
suffering. By closing doors to it, inducing the accused belligerent to persist in 
its attitude and the adversary to retaliate accordingly, they could harm the 
very victims it is the ICRC’s duty to protect.

The question must therefore be settled by deciding how humanitarian aims 
would best be served -  whether the Committee would help or harm war 
victims by making a public statement of this kind.
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The ICRC’s answer to this question has varied over time and from one 
conflict to another. On four occasions in the First World War it publicly 
denounced serious violations of humanitarian law, deciding to speak out 
when it found that some governments had deliberately committed un 
deniable violations of such gravity as to undermine the entire treaty system of 
protection.60

In the Second World War the ICRC was faced with breaches of humani
tarian law infinitely more serious than in World War I and on several occa
sions it considered going public. It was never nearer doing so than in the 
summer and autumn of 1942, when it realized that the general drift towards 
total war was destroying all the barriers painstakingly erected by humanitar
ian law, and when it first got wind of the Nazi regime’s horrific machinery of 
extermination.

After an initial discussion, the ICRC Central Secretariat drafted an appeal 
on the conduct of hostilities, highlighting four violations of humanitarian law 
that appeared to be particularly serious:

•  the extension of air raids directed against the civilian population;
•  the tightening of the blockade;
•  the deportations, hostage-taking and massacres of civilians;
•  the treatment of those prisoners of war who were denied the protection of

the 1929 Convention.61

Evident care was taken to produce a balanced protest. The ICRC named no 
culprits, but obviously the first two violations were mainly attributable to the 
Allies, and the latter two to Germany.

As usual in matters of such importance, the members of the ICRC’s gov
erning body were consulted by correspondence.62 The draft was then submit
ted to them at their plenary session of 14 October 1942. Most were of the 
opinion that the ICRC could not possibly keep silent, and at first approved of 
the draft. But a minority -  composed of the most influential members -  urged 
that if it did make a public statement it was likely to achieve less than by dis
creet negotiation. In the end the ICRC decided not to issue a public appeal, 
concluding that it would do nothing to improve the belligerents’ conduct.63 It 
therefore tried to influence the course of events by making confidential repre
sentations to the governments concerned, but did not publicly condemn the 
violations of humanitarian principles which it knew had occurred. When the 
full horror of Nazi persecution was revealed after the war it was much criti
cized for this approach.

The ICRC nonetheless considered that the effectiveness of its work, and 
therefore the victims’ interests, depended on how far belligerent states could 
count on its traditional discretion. Whilst not absolutely ruling out the possi
bility of taking a public stance if necessary in exceptional circumstances, it 
remained convinced that ‘any indiscretion would cost it the confidence it 
needs and would close to it the internment camps and centres and the hospi
tals to which its delegates are privileged to have access’.64 In the Korean war
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and subsequent conflicts it accordingly refrained from publicly denouncing 
breaches of humanitarian law known to it, although public opinion was 
becoming more sensitive to them and international organizations, headed by 
the United Nations, were increasingly outspoken on current events.

Exceptional circumstances in the Yemen conflict led the International 
Committee to modify its policy: on two occasions ICRC medical teams treat
ing civilian air raid victims found evidence, and witnesses, of the use of 
poison gas.

ICRC delegates had seen for themselves the effects of this extremely serious 
breach of humanitarian law, and had gathered confirmatory evidence of it. 
Moreover, by attributing to the head of the ICRC mission statements he had 
never made, the government responsible for the raids had embroiled the 
ICRC in the controversy over the use of chemical weapons. For all these 
reasons the ICRC decided to go public. In two press releases, on 31 January 
and 2 June 1967, it denounced the use of methods of combat strictly prohib
ited by international law and urged all the parties to give a solemn undertak
ing never in any circumstances to use asphyxiating gases or any other similar 
toxic substances.65

The ICRC does not appear to have realized that by publicly denouncing 
the use of poison gas in Yemen it was departing from the policy it had fol
lowed so carefully since the Italo-Ethiopian War. It probably felt that the use 
of poison gas against a defenceless civilian population, and the firsthand evi
dence gathered by its medical teams, placed it in one of the exceptional situ
ations on which it had always reserved the right to speak its mind. This is all 
the more probable since the reports received from its delegates did not lead to 
any general revision of its traditional policy on violations of humanitarian 
law, either before or after the press releases of 31 January and 2 June 1967.66

The ICRC had nevertheless -  perhaps unwittingly -  adopted a new stance. 
The aforesaid press releases were followed by others condemning violations 
of international law, for example:

•  press release no. 860 of 23 October 1967 on the execution of three prison
ers in Nigeria;

•  press release no. 915 of 4 October 1968 on the death of two ICRC del
egates and two representatives of the World Council of Churches at 
Ogikwi, Nigeria;

•  press releases nos. 925 and 940 of 12 December 1968 and 7 January 1969 
on the bombing of hospitals in Biafra;

•  press release no. 981 of 7 June 1969 on the shooting down of an ICRC 
plane over Nigeria;

•  press releases nos. 1180, 1181 and 1182 of 28 October, 2 and 
6 November 1973, and the appeal of 21 January 1974, on the application 
of the Geneva Conventions in the Middle East conflict;

•  press release no. 1325 of 19 May 1978 on the murder of three ICRC staff 
members in Rhodesia/Zimbabwe;
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•  press release no. 1333 of 7 July 1978 on the use of weapons in densely 
populated East Beirut and failure to respect the protective emblem;

•  press release no. 1340 of 15 September 1978 on the death of two Red 
Cross volunteers in Nicaragua (joint press release by the ICRC and the 
League of Red Cross Societies);

•  press release no. 1341 of 2 October 1978 on indiscriminate shelling of 
Beirut;

•  press releases nos. 1398 and 1488 of 16 September 1980 and 20 May 
1984 on the ICRC being prevented from carrying out its humanitarian 
activities in Afghanistan;

•  press release no. 1412 of 5 April 1981 on the death of two Red Cross vol
unteers in Lebanon;

•  press release no. 1416 of 6 June 1981 on the murder of an ICRC employee 
in El Salvador;

•  press release no. 1450 of 18 September 1982 on the massacres in Beirut;
•  press releases nos. 1462 and 1480 of 11 May 1983 and 15 Lebruary 

1984 on violations of international humanitarian law in the Iran-Iraq 
conflict;

•  press release no. 1474 of 4 November 1983 on the indiscriminate shelling 
of Tripoli (Lebanon);

•  press releases nos. 1479, 1489, 1506, 1530, 1532 and 1563 of 
15 December 1983, 7 June 1984, 28 May 1985, 13 January, 13 Lebruary 
and 9 March 1987 and 10 March 1988, on the bombing of Iranian and 
Iraqi cities;

•  press releases nos. 1481 and 1567 of 7 March 1984 and 23 March 1988 
on the use of chemical weapons in the Iran-Iraq conflict;

•  press release no. 1498 of 23 November 1984 on the enforced suspension 
of ICRC activities in Iran;

•  press release no. 1504 of 3 April 1985 on the transfer to Israel of detainees 
native to southern Lebanon;

•  press release no. 1509 of 16 July 1985 on the use for a bomb attack in 
Lebanon of a vehicle bearing the red cross emblem;

•  press release no. 1545 of 14 August 1987 on the massacre of civilians in 
Mozambique;

•  press releases nos. 1559 and 1582 of 13 January and 19 August 1988 on 
the expulsion by Israel of Palestinians from the occupied territories;

•  press release no. 1581 of 18 August 1988 on the death of two administra
tive detainees in the Qeziot military detention centre in Israel;

•  press release no. 1606 of 14 April 1989 on the death of six inhabitants of 
the village of Nahalin, in the Israeli-occupied territories;

•  press releases nos. 1607 and 1611 of 14 April and 14 August 1989 on the 
shelling of urban centres in Lebanon;

•  press releases nos. 1623 and 1624 of 15 and 17 November 1989 on the 
protection of the civilian population and wounded combatants in El 
Salvador;
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•  press release no. 1625 of 29 November 1989 on the death of a detainee at 
Khiam prison in southern Lebanon;

•  press release no. 1653 of 9 November 1990 on the bombardment of a 
safety zone protected by the ICRC in Jaffna, in the north of Sri Lanka;

•  press release no. 1657 of 14 December 1990 on the obstacles preventing 
the ICRC from discharging its mandate in Kuwait and Iraq;

•  press release no. 1662 of 26 February 1991 on the protection of Kuwaiti 
prisoners of war and members of the Coalition armed forces captured by 
Iraqi forces;

•  press release no. 1667 of 29 March 1991 on the situation in the Israeli- 
occupied territories, in particular the settlement policy, the demolition of 
houses and the expulsion of residents from the occupied territories;

•  press release no. 1676 of 17 July 1991 on the misuse of the red cross 
emblem in Yugoslavia;

•  press release no. 1681 of 28 September 1991 on the attack on an ICRC 
convoy in Yugoslavia;

•  press release no. 1685 of 9 October 1991 on the shelling of residential 
areas and the execution of captured soldiers in Iraqi Kurdistan;

•  press release no. 1690 of 12 November 1991 on the shelling of cities in 
Yugoslavia;

•  press release no. 1691 of 13 November 1991 on the death of civilians as a 
result of the intervention of Indonesian security forces in East Timor;

•  press release no. 1698 of 15 December 1991 on the death of an ICRC 
worker and of a Somali Red Crescent employee in Somalia.67

To ensure that it acts impartially and consistently when confronted with 
violations of international humanitarian law, the ICRC has adopted guide
lines, published in the International Review o f  the Red Cross of April 1981.68 
After stating that it would take all appropriate steps to put an end to vio
lations of humanitarian law or to prevent their occurrence, and would do so 
first and foremost on a confidential basis, it added that it reserved the right to 
make public statements whenever the following conditions are fulfilled:

a) The violations are major and repeated.
b) The steps taken confidentially have not succeeded in putting an end to 

them.
c) Such publicity is in the interests of the persons or populations affected or 

threatened.
d) ICRC delegates have witnessed the violations with their own eyes, or the 

existence and extent of those breaches were established by reliable and 
verifiable sources.69

These guidelines, which are supplemented by internal instructions,70 are cer
tainly invaluable when the ICRC has to decide whether to make a public 
statement, but in practice they leave much leeway for individual interpret
ation; on such issues, there are no automatic solutions and decisions of this
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kind cannot be made solely by applying standards fixed in advance. The 
ICRC always has to examine each individual case thoroughly in the light of 
precedent and its own guidelines.

Any institution that dares to speak its mind on such matters has to steer 
clear of three main hazards:

a) Arbitrary action leading it to condemn some violations but not others that 
are as bad or worse. To guard against this pitfall it must apply universally 
accepted rules and strict legal standards, for it is clearly the greatest threat 
of all to a humanitarian institution endowed with a universal mandate, 
and the surest way of ruining its credibility and its capacity to act.

b) At the other extreme is legal formalism -  the temptation to take cover 
behind legal rules, condemning as the worst violations those in which it is 
easiest to identify the rule broken, rather than those intrinsically the most 
serious and inflicting the greatest suffering.

c) The third, and the most insidious, is to launch a host of appeals that are 
heeded in inverse proportion to their number and turn protests against 
outrages into a routine that serves only to soothe the protestor’s con
science. The more the press and public opinion clamour for public denun
ciations, the greater the temptation to make them. Many international 
organizations, governmental and non-governmental alike, have cheerfully 
succumbed to it and appear to enjoy issuing a string of protests no sooner 
uttered than forgotten.

Has the International Committee managed to follow its chosen line of 
conduct, whilst avoiding arbitrary action, legal formalism and the dead hand 
of countless appeals that progressively go unheeded? This is not a rhetorical 
question, but one it would do well to ask itself, for in this, of all things, the 
ICRC cannot be true to itself without constantly reviewing its policy and 
practice.

4 .  C o n c l u d i n g  r e m a r k s

"... if international law is, in some ways, at the vanishing point of law, the 
law of war is, perhaps even more conspicuously, at the vanishing point of 
international law’, wrote the eminent legal scholar and erstwhile judge at the 
International Court of Justice, Sir Hersch Lauterpacht.71

It is, of course, because the machinery for ascertaining and repressing vio
lations is inadequate that many commentators and a large segment of public 
opinion have come to doubt that public international law, especially the law 
of armed conflict, truly has the status of law. Can a set of rules whose trans
gressors incur no obligatory penalty still be styled a legal order?72

The Geneva Conventions and their Additional Protocols are not immune 
from this criticism. Although the Conventions and Protocol I contain many 
provisions for the punishment of individuals who have committed grave



Violations o f  Humanitarian Law 9 4 5

breaches of those instruments, they do not prescribe any compulsory form of 
sanction for states which have trampled them underfoot. However, the most 
serious violations always entail the responsibility of the states that have 
ordered or tolerated them, to no less an extent than the responsibility of the 
individuals who actually committed them.

As the law now stands, the only compulsory procedure for ascertaining 
violations is the enquiry procedure established by Article 90, paragraph 2, of 
Protocol I. That procedure covers only a limited number of states between 
which there are no differences likely to lead to hostilities in the foreseeable 
future, and is therefore no more than a theoretical possibility. In practice all 
existing procedure is subject to the agreement of the parties to the conflict 
concerned. One might as well ask a defendant to pass judgment and 
pronounce sentence!

Whether it likes or not, the International Committee must accommodate 
itself to the lacunae of international legislation. It is torn between the attitude 
of the vast majority of states, which reject any compulsory procedure for 
ascertaining and repressing violations, and the demands of public opinion 
and many of those very states, which call upon it to assess and condemn vio
lations of humanitarian law -  provided they are not themselves accused. In 
other words, the ICRC is being requested to make up as far as it can for the 
lack of a repressive procedure which is in fact unwanted.

This fundamental contradiction in the attitude of public opinion and of 
many governments explains why the International Committee finds it hard to 
work out a policy for dealing with violations of international humanitarian 
law. Whatever it decides, the ICRC will always be at a disadvantage in 
dealing with an international community that at one and the same time 
makes completely antithetical demands of it.

Whatever happens, the International Committee must never give way to 
pressure or emotional reactions, nor act as a substitute for a procedure -  
which the international community has refused to introduce -  to ascertain 
and repress violations. That is beyond its means and is no part of its 
mandate.
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30 Com m entary on the A ddition al Protocols, p. 1040.
31 O fficial Records o f  the D iplom atic  Conference on the Reaffirmation and D evelopm ent o f

In ternational H um anitarian L a w  applicable  in A rm ed  C onflicts (G eneva , 1 9 7 4 -1 9 7 7 ),
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m eeting (Berne, 1 2 -1 3  M arch  1992)’, IR R C , no . 2 8 7 , M a rch -A p ril 1992, pp . 199-2 0 1 .
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In ternational R ed Cross an d  R ed Crescent M ovem en t, th irtee n th  ed itio n . In te rn a tio n a l 
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styled.
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pp. 2 2 9 -3 2 ; ‘A ction  by the  IC R C  in the event o f breaches o f  in te rn a tio n a l hum an ita rian  
law ’, IR R C , no . 221 , M a rch -A p ril 1981, pp. 7 6 -8 3 .

56 Press release no. 183, 23 A pril 1943, R IC R , no. 293 , M ay 1943, p. 414 ; IC R C  Report, 
vol. I, pp. 4 2 8 -9 .

57 In form ation  notes nos. 66 o f 13 M arch  1952 and 67b  o f  15 M arch  1952, reproduced  in 
RICR, English supplem ent, vol. V, no . 3, M arch  1952, pp. 5 4 -7 ; press release no. 49 0 , 28 
M arch  1952, reproduced  in R ICR , English supplem ent, vol. V, no. 4 , April 1952, p. 79; 
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no. 5, M ay  1952, p. 106; Le C om ité in ternational de la Croix-R ouge e t le conflit de Corée: 
Recueil de docum ents, vo l. II, IC R C , G eneva, 1952 , pp. 8 4 -1 1 2 ; Annual R eport 1952 , 
pp. 5 2 -6  and 107-10 .

58 Press release no. 1189 of 13 D ecem ber 1973, reproduced  in IR R C , no. 154, Jan u ary  1974, 
p. 49; Annual R eport 1973, p. 11; Annual R eport 1974, pp. 1 8 -1 9 ; IC R C  A rchives, file 202

■ (152).
59 S ta tu tes o f the  In te rn a tio n a l Red C ross an d  Red C rescen t M ovem en t, ad o p ted  by the 

Tw enty-fifth  In ternational C onference o f the Red C ross a t G eneva in O ctober 1986, Article 
5 , p a rag rap h  2c), IR R C , no . 25 6 , Ja n u a ry -F e b ru a ry  1987, p. 33; H an dbook  o f  the 
International R ed Cross and R ed Crescent M ovem ent, p. 422.

60 Actes du C om ité  in ternational de la C roix-R ouge pen dan t la guerre 1 9 1 4 -1 9 1 8 ,  1CRC, 
G eneva, 1918, pp. 3 9 —41, 4 3 -4 , 7 1 -2  an d  7 3 -8 ; Book 1, C h a p te r  V, Section 8, above, 
pp. 1 0 5 -7 .

61 ‘A ppel en faveur de l’app lication  des principes essentiels du d ro it des gens relatifs à la co n 
duite  des hostilités’ (Appeal for the app lica tion  o f the essential principles o f h um an itarian  
law  relating  to  the conduct o f hostilities), D raft no. 3, 13 A ugust 1942, and  D raft no. 4, 16 
Septem ber 1942, IC R C  Archives, file CR 73, box 50.

62 IC R C  A rchives, file CR 73, box 50.
63 M inutes o f the  IC R C , Plenary session of 14 O cto b er 1942.
64 L eopold Boissier, ‘T he silence o f the In ternational C om m ittee  o f the Red C ro ss’, IR R C , 

no. 95 , April 1968, pp. 1 7 8 -8 0 , esp. p. 179.
65 Press release no. 824, 31 Jan u ary  1967, IR R C , no. 71, February  1967, p. 69; press release 

no. 829, 2 June  1967, IR R C , no. 75, June 1967, p. 317; Annual R eport 1967, pp. 1 5 -1 7 ; 
IC R C  A rchives, file 202 (138). T he IC R C  did n o t accuse either party  o f  the b reach, but 
since only one o f the belligerents then possessed bom ber a ircra ft it w as obviously  the one 
responsible.
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66 M inu tes o f the P residential C ouncil, 19 and  30 Jan u ary  1967, 8 Ju n e  1967; m inutes o f the 
plenary  sessions o f  9 F ebruary , 2 M arch , 25 M ay and  1 Ju n e  1967. As regards alleged viola
tions o f  the hum an ita rian  conventions, the  rep o rt com piled  by the C om m ission for the study 
of the  d octrine , activities, m ethods and  o rgan iza tion  o f the IC R C , w hich  the 1CRC adopted
in 1968, m erely repeats the IC R C ’s previous policy in its A nnex IV.

67 T his list, w hich  has been com piled  solely on the basis o f IC R C  press releases, is n o t ex haus
tive and  the  usual reservations m u st be m ade. T h e  IC R C  obviously  has o th e r  m eans of 
denouncing  v io lations o f h u m an ita rian  law , even though  press releases are  the  m ost form al 
m eans o f  doing so. M oreover, since the d istinc tion  betw een an  appeal to  respect the  h u m an 
itarian  rules and  a denunciation  o f v io lations th ereo f is o ften  tenuous, any such p rono u n ce
m ent is open to  d ifferent in terpre ta tions.

68 ‘A ction by the  IC R C  in the event o f breaches o f in ternationa l hum an ita rian  law ’, IR RC , 
no. 221 , M a rch -A p ril 1981, pp . 7 6 -8 3 .

69 Ibid., p. 81.
70 D ocum ent A 503 bis o f  15 O ctober 1986.
71 H ersch  L au terp ach t, ‘T he prob lem  o f the revision o f  the law  o f w a r’, The British Year Book

o f  International L aw , vol. X X IX , 1952, pp. 3 6 0 -8 2 , esp, pp. 3 8 1 -2 .
72 N o  ju ris t can  d o u b t th a t the answ er is ‘yes’. W h a t characterizes a legal o rder is no t the 

m aterial sanction , b u t the faculty o f classifying behav iour as e ither law ful o r  unlaw ful, as 
Professor K rystyna M arek  m akes adm irab ly  clear in the fo llow ing passage.

By definition, all law, like any other set of rules, restricts the freedom of the persons subject to it. By 
the very fact of laying down rules, it orders, allows and forbids. In other words, a legal rule provides 
the criterion that separates the actions of those subject to it into two broad categories, lawful and 
unlawful.

However primitive the legal order may be, that is its hard core. Without that fundamental 
distinction between lawful and unlawful acts it cannot exist. A legal order can exist without 
centralized sanction, without independent organs of its own, without a clear hierarchy of norms, 
without compulsory jurisdiction, and so on. All codes of domestic law began life at this primitive 
stage, and international law is still in it. However serious these imperfections may be, they can still be 
reconciled with the idea and existence of a legal order; but the idea and existence of a legal order 
become impossible if the distinction between lawful and unlawful acts is abolished. Without that 
distinction a code of laws is as yet unborn or already dead.

K rystyna M a rek , ‘C o n tr ib u tio n  à l’é tu d e  du  jus cogens en d ro it  in te rn a tio n a l’ in En 
hom m age à Paul Guggenheim , Faculty o f  Law of the U niversity o f G eneva and G raduate  
Institu te  o f In ternational Studies, G eneva, 1968, pp. 4 2 6 -5 9 , esp, p. 451.
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BOOK III

THE INTERNATIONAL 
COMMITTEE OF 
THE RED CROSS 
AS A SUBJECT OF 

INTERNATIONAL LAW
We know what we are,
but we know not w hat we may be.
W illiam  Shakespeare,
H am let, Act. IV, sc. 5.





INTRODUCTION

B e c o m e  t h a t  th o u  a r t!
Friedrich N ietzsche,
Thus Spoke Zarathustra,
Book IV, C h ap te r 1.

My long-suffering readers might justifiably accuse me of telling them all 
about the work of the International Committee of the Red Cross and its 
responsibilities and prerogatives, but nothing of its status and composition, 
rather as though I were writing an actor’s life story by listing all the parts he 
ever played, but saying nothing of the man.

I might have done better to begin by describing the ICRC’s status and 
saying who its members are, how it is organized and what its relations are 
with Switzerland, where its headquarters are located. But I believe that it is 
what the International Committee does that paints its portrait, just as true 
artists reveal their personality through their works. We get to know 
Leonardo da Vinci, Raphael, Rembrandt and Turner by contemplating their 
pictures, not by reading about their lives.

In Book I, therefore, I sought to trace the origin and development of the 
tasks assigned to the International Committee, and in Book II to describe, in 
an analytical and systematic manner, the functions and prerogatives con
ferred on it by international humanitarian law today.

The time has now come to attempt to define the ICRC’s position as a 
subject of international law. In the next three chapters I shall therefore 
discuss three closely related questions:

•  the ICRC’s legal personality;
•  its composition;
•  its relations with Switzerland.

Questions relating to the ICRC’s internal organization will be left aside since 
they are not relevant to this book.
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C H A P T E R  I

THE LEGAL PERSONALITY OF THE 
INTERNATIONAL COMMITTEE OF 

THE RED CROSS

La personnalité juridique fait depuis 
longtemps le désespoir des juristes.
R aym ond Saleilles, D e la personnalité  
juridique: H istoire e t théories, 1910.

Is the International Committee of the Red Cross qualified to possess rights 
and obligations that flow from public international law, in other words, 
rights that states are bound to respect, and obligations they could require it 
to perform?

The same question was raised at the beginning of this work, but no 
attempt was made to answer it.1 It was acknowledged, but only hypotheti
cally, that the ICRC could possess rights and obligations governed by inter
national law, and the tasks and powers that international humanitarian law 
assigns to it for the protection of war victims were identified. The reader may 
reasonably call for an examination of this hypothesis.

An enquiry into the nature of the rights and obligations of the ICRC 
obviously raises the question of its legal personality in terms of international 
law.

It would be tempting to take a purely phenomenological approach and 
answer simply by noting that the ICRC exists and is active internationally, 
citing a series of characteristics -  namely the part it has played in drawing up 
the humanitarian Conventions, its universally recognized role as a neutral 
intermediary in armed conflicts, the functions and powers assigned to it for 
protecting war victims, the relations that states entertain with it through their 
diplomatic services, its dispatch of delegates and conclusion of agreements 
governed by international law, and its ability to call upon belligerents to 
respect the rights it is recognized as possessing -  as evidence that it is active 
on the international plane and that its actions are governed by public inter
national law.

This answers the question of the ICRC’s legal personality by means of its 
outward manifestation. Just as Diogenes proved that there is such a thing as 
movement hy getting up and walking, so the International Committee proves 
that it has an international legal personality by its life and work.

Nevertheless the question still has to be approached analytically. The 
ICRC’s own view should first be taken into consideration, but its reflection
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on this point has usually been short-lived. This is not surprising. It is there to 
bring protection and assistance to victims of war, civil war and internal strife, 
not to meditate on its own status.

The Geneva Conventions and their Additional Protocols describe the 
ICRC as an ‘impartial humanitarian organization’ but do not more fully 
define its status. The Statutes of the International Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Movement are also silent on this point. And except for a few 
recent studies, little doctrinal interest has been shown in the legal person
ality of the Red Cross, and still less in that of the ICRC. Any attempt to 
solve the latter enigma will therefore have to be by reference to general 
international law.

According to its Statutes the International Committee of the Red Cross has 
legal personality as an association governed by Article 60f f  of the Swiss Civil 
Code.2 These articles regulate non-profit political, religious, scientific, artistic, 
recreational, charitable and other associations whose statutes express their 
wish to be organized in corporate form. The very liberal provisions of the 
Swiss Civil Code impose on these associations only a few general rules regu
lating formal rather than substantive aspects, leaving them the greatest 
freedom as to their aims, the recruitment of their members and details of 
their organization. Articles 60f f  of the Swiss Civil Code apply to any form of 
private non-profit organization, from students’ associations and political 
parties to male voice choirs and village football clubs.

By basing its own Statutes on Articles 60f f  of the Swiss Civil Code the 
International Committee has been faithful to its private and Swiss origin. It 
has lost no opportunity to point out that it is simply and solely a private 
association under Swiss law,3 and one can only accept this definition as 
accurate.

However, this is not the last word on the International Committee’s legal 
personality, for the ICRC performs international functions, whereas a 
student’s association, a male voice choir or an amateur football club has no 
such aspirations.

Since the ICRC works mainly in the international sphere, the question 
should be examined in the light of international law to see whether, besides 
its legal personality in Swiss law within the meaning of Articles 60f f  of the 
Swiss Civil Code, it also possesses some measure of international legal 
personality.

Before venturing a reply to this question, the concept of international legal 
personality must be defined.

In classic international law only states had international legal personality, 
and only states took part in framing international law, which was addressed 
only to them. This conception -  which reduced international society to a
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juxtaposition of a few inward-looking states -  was shattered by the pressure 
of social requirements.

One was the recognition of groups that were not states but on which inter
national law conferred specific rights and duties; for example, insurgents, by- 
means of the recognition of belligerency; minorities -  or at least some of them 
-  through the systems of protection instituted by the League of Nations; and 
trade unions and employers’ associations, by virtue of the International 
Labour Conventions. Even individuals were recognized as having certain 
rights under the international conventions for the protection of human rights 
and fundamental freedoms.

States too, prompted by the day-to-day needs of international life, formed 
organizations to co-ordinate their activities and facilitate co-operation in 
matters of common interest. Examples are the European Danube 
Commission (1856), the International Telegraph Union (1865), and the 
Universal Postal Union (1874). These developments eventually led to the 
formation of worldwide organizations for the maintenance of international 
peace and security, namely the League of Nations and its successor the 
United Nations.

But the question then arises as to what constitutes international legal per
sonality. Since the classic criterion, whereby only a state could be a subject of 
international law, no longer applies, how is a subject of international law to 
be defined? Is it any holder of a right guaranteed by international law, even a 
holder who, as often happens, cannot singly take international action to 
claim the benefit of this right? Must it be concluded that, as some commen
tators suggest, the only real subjects of the international legal order are indi
viduals, as in the final analysis only individuals are capable of understanding 
and obeying the rules?

These questions were settled with absolute clarity by the International 
Court of Justice in its advisory opinion of 11 April 1949 on reparation for 
injuries suffered in the service of the United Nations.4 The principles on 
which the Court based its opinion should therefore be recalled before consid
ering whether the ICRC has legal personality.

The Court was requested to consider whether, as an organization, the 
United Nations had the capacity to bring a claim against a state responsible 
for injury suffered by an agent of the United Nations in the performance of 
his duties.

This evidently posed the question whether the United Nations has legal 
personality.

In the words of the Court:

But, in the international sphere, has the Organization such a nature as involves the 
capacity to bring an international claim? In order to answer this question, the 
Court must first enquire whether the Charter has given the Organization such a 
position that it possesses, in regard to its Members, rights which it is entitled to 
ask them to respect. In other words, does the Organization possess international 
personality?5
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The Court thus made recognition of international legal personality subject to 
two conditions:

•  possession of rights that states are bound to respect; and
•  ability to claim the benefit of those rights.

Before seeking to determine whether the United Nations fulfils this dual
requirement, the Court observed that in any legal system not all its subjects 
necessarily have identical rights. In the words of the Court:

The subjects of law in any legal system are not necessarily identical in their nature 
or in the extent of their rights, and their nature depends upon the needs of the 
community.6

The Court went on to show that the United Nations has international legal 
personality, pointing out that

The Charter has not been content to make the Organization created by it merely a 
centre ‘for harmonizing the actions of nations in the attainm ent of these common 
ends’ (Article 1, para. 4). It has equipped that centre with organs, and given it 
special tasks.7

But how could the United Nations perform those tasks if it did not have
the capacity to possess the rights and powers it needed to do so, and to avail
itself of those rights on the international plane?

In the opinion of the Court, the Organization was intended to exercise and enjoy, 
and is in fact exercising and enjoying, functions and rights which can only be 
explained on the basis of the possession of a large measure of international 
personality and the capacity to operate upon an international plane .... It must be 
acknowledged that its Members, by entrusting certain functions to it, with the 
attendant duties and responsibilities, have clothed it with the competence required 
to enable those functions to be effectively discharged.

Accordingly, the Court has come to the conclusion that the Organization is an 
international person. That is not the same thing as saying that it is a State, which 
it certainly is not, or that its legal personality and rights and duties are the same as 
those of a State. Still less is it the same thing as saying that it is a ‘super-State’, 
whatever that expression may mean .... W hat it does mean is that it is a subject of 
international law and capable of possessing international rights and duties, and 
that it has capacity to maintain its rights by bringing international claims.8

Finally, to determine whether the sum total of the rights of the United 
Nations includes capacity to bring international claims, the Court points out 
that ‘... the rights and duties of an entity such as the Organization must 
depend upon its purposes and functions as specified or implied in its con
stituent documents and developed in practice’.9

We can now revert to the question whether the International Committee of 
the Red Cross has international legal personality.
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The conclusions of the International Court of Justice concerning the United 
Nations cannot of course be transposed without further examination to the 
International Committee, for the relations which the states party to the 
Geneva Conventions maintain with the ICRC cannot be equated with those 
which the member states of the United Nations have undertaken under the 
Charter to maintain with the Organization.

On the other hand, there is nothing to prevent an examination of whether 
the ICRC has legal personality in the light of the principles set forth by the 
Court in its advisory opinion of 11 April 1949. Here the crucial point is 
whether the states party to the Geneva Conventions have entrusted the ICRC 
with a mission it could not fulfil unless it also had rights which it is entitled 
to ask them to respect. Everything in the foregoing pages shows clearly that 
such is the case.

The ICRC has always been convinced that it had a mission to perform. 
This is clear even from the earliest proceedings of the Committee of Five. 
Thus the International Committee wrote to Emperor Napoleon III on 2 May 
1864:

Left to fend for itself, the Committee would probably have had to wait a long 
time for the civilized nations to endorse unanimously the principles it is charged 
with propagating.10

Similarly, the International Committee mentions ‘the mandate’ which it 
received from the Constituent Conference of October 1863, the ‘heavy 
responsibility’ incumbent upon it,11 ‘its work’ which it cannot regard as 
finished,12 ‘its feeling that it has a great duty to humanity’,13 ‘its role’ of 
acting as a link between the Committees of the various countries,14 ‘the role’ 
assigned to it,15 ‘its attributions’,16 ‘its obligations’,17 ‘the functions’ in which 
the Paris Conference of 1867 confirmed it,18 ‘its mandate’,19 ‘the very special 
nature of its functions’,20 ‘the task’ incumbent upon it,21 ‘the limits of the 
mandate that was laid down for it by the Berlin Conference’,22 and more gen
erally and repeatedly, ‘its duty’.23

Far from being empty formulas or rhetorical flourishes, these words 
express a conviction that was to guide the International Committee’s acts. 
There is ample evidence of this. For example, in September 1870 the heads of 
the Basel Agency found that Germany was retaining the wounded it should 
have repatriated in compliance with the fifth Additional Article to the Geneva 
Convention of 22 August 1864. When consulted by them about the represen
tations they wished to make to General von Rôder, Minister of the North 
German Confederation in Berne, the International Committee took the view 
that the representations were justified, but should be made by itself and not 
by the Agency. It said so as follows:

The Agency has also sent us a draft letter to M. de Roeder pointing out that 
Germany is not abiding by Additional Article 5 to the Convention.

The Committee regards this letter as so right in w hat it says, and so important, 
that it has decided to make this request itself to M. de Roeder so that he may
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make a suitable approach to the King of Prussia. The Basel Agency is dealing 
directly with this matter, and it is therefore not surprising that it has recognized 
that such an approach should be made, but it is really the International 
Committee’s province to do all it can to persuade heads of States to respect the 
Convention they have accepted.24

The ICRC’s firm belief that it has a mission that imposes obligations upon it 
has steadily grown with each successive war. At the start of the First World 
War it declared that it would do its utmost to perform the ‘role of intermedi
ary’ assigned to it in asking for and forwarding relief between Red Cross 
Societies.25 It announced that it would take the necessary steps ‘to accomplish 
the mandate given it by the Washington Conference’.26 In reminding the gov
ernments of the belligerent states of the need to see that the Geneva 
Convention was strictly and faithfully applied, the International Committee 
declared that it was conscious ‘of discharging the humanitarian mission 
entrusted to it’.27 When it ran into financial difficulties it made known its 
conviction that it must ‘continue to carry out its mandate faithfully unto the 
end’.28 When urging the belligerents to refrain from reprisals against prison
ers of war, the Committee stated that it was ‘true to its duty as International 
Committee’.29 Similarly, in its note to the German government on the tor
pedoing of hospital ships, the Committee pointed out that it ‘has the right 
and duty to see that Red Cross principles and the principles of the Geneva 
Convention are respected, and to draw attention to any infringements of 
them’,30 and so forth.

In its offers of services to the governments of the belligerent states at the 
start of the Second World War the ICRC declared that it was at their disposal 
‘to contribute by humanitarian means, in accordance with its traditional role 
and to the full extent of its powers, to remedying the evils that the war will 
bring into being’.31 In its memorandum of 12 September 1939 on its activities 
concerning violations of international law, it stated that ‘its essential task in 
time of w ar’ was ‘in accordance with its tradition, to carry out the humani
tarian functions vested in it either directly by the international Conventions 
... or by its own Statutes and those of the International Red Cross’, and that 
‘its special mission, which takes precedence over all others, is to watch over 
the interests protected by the Geneva Conventions , . .’.32

It is thus clear that the International Committee is convinced it has been 
given a mission to perform which imposes obligations upon it.

This conviction is expressed in Article 4 of its Statutes, which states that 
‘the role of the ICRC shall be in particular ... to undertake the tasks incum
bent upon it under the Geneva Conventions, to work for the faithful applica
tion of international humanitarian law ...; to endeavour at all times ... to 
ensure the protection of and assistance’ to victims of war, civil war and inter
nal strife ... and ‘to ensure the operation of the Central Tracing Agency as 
provided in the Geneva Conventions . . . ’.33

This conviction is also reflected in its offers of services to the belligerents in 
each new conflict.



960 The ICRC and the Protection o f  War Victims

For example, in its telegrams of 26 June 1950 and on later dates to all the 
parties to the Korean conflict the ICRC said that it placed itself at the bel
ligerents’ disposal so that it may perform ‘its traditional tasks’.34

In its telegrams of 2 November 1956 to the Egyptian, Israeli, British and 
French governments the ICRC declared that it was ready to ‘assume all tasks 
foreseen for it in [the Geneva Conventions] and take all requisite humani
tarian initiatives warranted by events’.35

Similarly, in its telegrams of 4 November 1956 to the Hungarian and 
Soviet governments the ICRC stated that it was ready, ‘in accordance with its 
traditional mission, to assume the tasks assigned to it by the Geneva 
Conventions’.36

In its appeal of 11 June 1965 on the Vietnam War, the ICRC emphasized 
that the belligerents were bound ‘to implement the provisions [of the Geneva 
Conventions] and to permit the ICRC to carry out its mission as a neutral 
intermediary as laid down in these Conventions’.37

In its telegrams of 5 June 1967 to the governments of the United Arab 
Republic (Egypt), Israel, Jordan, Syria and Lebanon the ICRC stated that it 
was ‘ready to assume all the tasks assigned to it by the Geneva Conventions 
and to take all or any humanitarian initiatives that events may require’.38

In more recent communications the ICRC makes known its determination 
to fulfil ‘its role as stated in the Geneva Conventions’,39 ‘its humanitarian 
and traditional treaty mandate’,40 ‘the mandate assigned to it by the 
Geneva Conventions’41 and ‘its mandate in conformity with the Geneva 
Conventions’.42

Thus, diplomatic correspondence confirms the International Committee’s 
conviction that it has been entrusted with a mission which imposes definite 
obligations upon it.

This conviction is shared by the International Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement, as is shown by Article 5 of the Movement’s Statutes, which states 
that ‘The role of the International Committee ... is in particular:

c) to undertake the tasks incumbent upon it under the Geneva Conventions, to 
w ork for the faithful application of international humanitarian law applicable 
in armed conflicts and to take cognizance of any complaints based on alleged 
breaches of that law;

d) to endeavour at all times -  as a neutral institution whose hum anitarian work is 
carried out particularly in time of international and other armed conflicts or 
internal strife -  to ensure the protection of and assistance to military and 
civilian victims of such events and of their direct results;

e) to ensure the operation of the Central Tracing Agency as provided in the 
Geneva Conventions.43

The same conviction that the ICRC has a humanitarian mission is also 
expressed in many resolutions adopted by International Conferences of the 
Red Cross.

Thus the Eighteenth International Conference (Toronto, 1952) records that 
the ICRC was able to ‘perform its traditional role’ towards prisoners of war
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held by the United Nations Command in Korea, but was prevented from 
‘performing that function’ with respect to prisoners of war held in North 
Korea.44

The Twentieth Conference (Vienna, 1965) noted the constant imbalance 
between the ICRC’s financial resources and the needs arising from ‘the activi
ties it is obliged to carry out in application of the Geneva Conventions’.45 It 
also asked that the ICRC be enabled ‘to carry out its traditional humani
tarian functions to ameliorate the condition of prisoners of war’.46

The Twenty-first Conference (Istanbul, 1969) mentioned ‘the new and 
difficult activities’ that the ICRC ‘has continually to undertake’ and ‘the 
heavy responsibilities it has to assume’ and asked that the ICRC be given the 
means ‘which will enable it always to be equal to the work requested of it or 
assigned to it’.47

The Twenty-second Conference (Teheran, 1973) similarly noted ‘the very 
important task which is being performed by the ICRC and which, in view of 
the international situation, is constantly increasing’.48

The Twenty-fourth Conference (Manila, 1981) noted the persistence of 
armed conflicts in which the ICRC ‘is unable to fulfil its humanitarian task’,49 
and

that in several armed conflicts fundamental provisions of the Geneva Conventions 
are violated and that these grave violations have often the consequence of 
impeding the International Committee of the Red Cross in the discharge of its 
activities pursuant to international law applicable in armed conflicts.

It asked that the ICRC ‘be granted all the facilities necessary to discharge the 
humanitarian mandate confided to it by the international community’.50

Similarly, the Twenty-fifth Conference (Geneva, 1986) pointed out in a res
olution on ICRC financing by governments that ‘the humanitarian mandate 
of the ICRC is based essentially on the 1949 Geneva Conventions, to which 
165 States are Parties, which have thereby undertaken to provide the ICRC 
with the means required to discharge that mandate’.51

The Diplomatic Conference of 1949 was no less convinced that the ICRC 
has been given a mission that imposes obligations upon it.

Admittedly, on careful study of the Geneva Conventions it will be seen that 
the only obligation they explicitly assign to the ICRC is to appoint the 
neutral members of the Mixed Medical Commissions formed to examine seri
ously sick or seriously wounded prisoners of war and decide whether or not 
they are to be repatriated. However, the Conventions do confer rights upon it 
which inversely create obligations for parties to conflict. They include the 
right to receive lists of prisoners of war and civilian captives, the right for its 
delegates to have access to all places in which prisoners of war and civilian 
prisoners are held and to converse freely with them, and the right to recogni
tion of and respect for its special position as regards relief operations for pris
oners of war and civilian captives. These rights can only be regarded as the 
counterpart of the duties assigned to the ICRC.
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The Diplomatic Conference also left no doubt whatsoever about its convic
tion that the ICRC has been given a mission that imposes obligations upon it, 
both in time of war and in peacetime. Thus Resolution 11 states that:

Whereas the Geneva Conventions require the International Committee of the Red 
Cross to be ready at all times and in all circumstances to fulfil the humanitarian 
tasks entrusted to it by these Conventions, the Conference recognizes the necessity 
of providing regular financial support for the International Committee of the Red 
Cross.52

The Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law (1974-7) expressed itself to similar effect, 
but even more clearly, for Article 81, paragraph 1, of Protocol I reads:

The Parties to the conflict shall grant to the International Committee of the Red 
Cross all facilities within their power so as to enable it to carry out the 
humanitarian functions assigned to it by the Conventions and this Protocol in 
order to ensure protection and assistance to the victims of conflicts ....

Beyond all doubt, therefore, the international community has entrusted the 
International Committee with a mission which it is bound to fulfil; a mission 
deriving from international conventions, from ICRC practice and from 
acceptance by states of that practice. Over time, that acceptance has created 
custom.

It is also beyond all doubt that the ICRC could not fulfil that mission if it 
did not possess the rights and competence it needs to do so and was not enti
tled to demand that these be respected, but had to invoke the diplomatic pro
tection of Switzerland or another state whenever a belligerent infringed its 
recognized rights.

The international legal personality of the International Committee of the 
Red Cross is thus clearly established.

This does not mean that the ICRC has all the rights of a state or that its 
legal personality is comparable to that of a state, but only that it has the 
rights it needs to perform the duties entrusted to it, together with the capacity 
to avail itself of these rights in its relations with other subjects of the inter
national legal order. It is therefore endowed with a functional legal personal
ity, limited to the performance of the tasks entrusted to it for the protection 
of victims of war, civil war and internal strife, and resulting from its position 
in the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement.

On 16 October 1990 the United Nations General Assembly adopted by con
sensus a resolution inviting the International Committee to participate in its 
sessions and work in the capacity of an observer.53 By this exceptional deci
sion the General Assembly drew attention to the special role and mandate 
conferred upon the ICRC by the Geneva Conventions, and implicitly recog
nized its international legal personality.54
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The determination that the ICRC has international legal personality is of 
interest only because of its consequences. However, as its position on the 
international stage is unique and cannot be compared with that of any other 
institution, the content of its legal personality cannot be adequately deduced 
from a pre-established category. Instead, an attempt must be made to define 
the rights and obligations that make up that personality, using a functional 
approach, since that personality is itself functional, to identify the rights and 
powers the ICRC requires to perform the tasks assigned to it.

The capacity to possess rights and obligations based on international law is 
inherent in the very notion of international legal personality. The ICRC must 
therefore be recognized as qualified to possess rights and obligations gov
erned by international law.

It must also be recognized as having the capacity to acquire contractual 
rights and obligations governed by international law, for it could not dis
charge its responsibilities if it had no power to conclude agreements with 
states or other subjects of international law on the terms and conditions of its 
activities. It therefore has the faculty to conclude international agreements 
within the limits of its competence.55

Since the ICRC possesses a degree of international legal personality, its 
practice is undeniably relevant to the development of international law and, 
when consistent and accepted by states, entitles it to contribute to the devel
opment of customary rules. This, indeed, is evident from the whole history of 
the ICRC, especially its work for prisoners of war and civilian internees.

The ICRC is also entitled to expect the states party to the Geneva 
Conventions to recognize its legal personality on their territory, together with 
the powers it needs to perform the functions assigned to it, in particular the 
capacity to contract; to acquire and dispose of movable and immovable prop
erty; and to institute legal proceedings.

To a limited extent the ICRC furthermore enjoys the right of passive leg
ation, namely the right to receive diplomatic agents, as states do not object to 
dealing with it through their diplomatic missions. Up to the end of the 
Second World War, this used to be done through the legations accredited to 
Berne or through the consulates in Geneva, but since 1945 has been through 
the Permanent Missions to the European Office of the United Nations and to 
the international organizations in Geneva. However, its exercise of this right 
is restricted because the ICRC has no territorial base and therefore depends 
on the headquarters agreements concluded between the United Nations and 
Switzerland.

The ICRC undoubtedly possesses the right of active legation, namely the 
right to send diplomatic agents, for it is entitled to appoint delegates to repre
sent it in belligerent and other states and to perform the tasks assigned to it.

The International Committee is entitled to expect that its delegates shall 
not be treated merely as private persons, but shall be granted the appropriate 
status and the facilities necessary for the performance of their mission. It has 
sometimes been suggested that they should be granted diplomatic privileges
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and immunities: however, the privileges and immunities the ICRC can claim 
for its delegates are so obviously functional ones that the status granted to 
international officials seems better suited to their tasks and activities. This, 
indeed, is the practice that appears to be gaining ground at present.

In actual application it means that ICRC delegates should be granted 
immunity from penal and civil jurisdiction in respect of words spoken or 
written and all acts performed by them in their official capacity. They should 
not be obliged to bear witness.

They and their spouses and dependants should be exempt from immi
gration restrictions and alien registration. Instead, arrivals, departures and 
changes in duties should be reported to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 
which may issue each delegate with an identity card attesting to his or her 
official status.

Delegates and their families must of course be exempt from any form of 
national service, especially military service of any kind.

They must also be exempt from taxation on the salaries and emoluments 
paid by the International Committee, and be accorded the same privileges in 
respect of exchange facilities as are accorded to representatives of other inter
national organizations. They must have the right to import free of duty their 
personal effects and furniture, and a motor vehicle if any. Goods imported 
duty-free may be re-exported on the same conditions at the end of the dele
gate’s assignment, but may not be sold in the territory of the host country 
without permission from the authorities thereof.

In time of war or crisis delegates and their families must be given the same 
repatriation facilities as representatives of other international organizations.

It is understood that delegates are granted the above privileges and im
munities in the interests of the International Committee and not for their own 
personal benefit. It is likewise understood that these privileges and immun
ities shall not in any circumstances exempt them from having to respect the 
laws of the host country. In return, the ICRC must consent to waive the 
immunity of any delegate in any case where, in its opinion, that immunity 
would impede the course of justice and can be waived without prejudice to its 
mission. The host country may request the recall of any delegate deemed to 
have acted in a way incompatible with his or her status.

Unless a special agreement exists to that effect, such privileges and im
munities are not accorded to ICRC delegates who are nationals of the host 
country or are permanently domiciled there. Locally recruited employees do 
not benefit from them, and the ICRC has found that it cannot effectively 
protect such employees vis-à-vis the host country. Care must therefore be 
taken not to ask them to do anything that might place them in an irregular 
-  or simply potentially difficult -  position with regard to their national 
authorities.

The International Committee’s property and assets must enjoy exemption 
from every form of legal and administrative process, except in so far as in any 
particular case the ICRC has expressly waived its immunity.
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The delegation’s offices and warehouses and the offices of the Central 
Tracing Agency are inviolable. Officials of the host country may not enter 
them unless the head of delegation so agrees. These premises, their furniture 
and other contents, such as archives, documents and correspondence, may 
not be searched, requisitioned, confiscated, expropriated or subjected to any 
other form of interference, whether by executive, judicial, administrative or 
legislative action. Similarly, the delegation’s vehicles are immune from requi
sition, confiscation and expropriation. However, the International Committee 
must not allow its premises to be used as asylum by persons caught in the act 
(flagrante delicto) and seeking to evade arrest, or in respect of whom a 
warrant has been issued or who are wanted for the execution of a decision 
made by the courts.

The delegation must be exempt from all direct taxes, except when the said 
taxes constitute charges for public utility services. It will renounce the right to 
apply for exemption from indirect taxes in so far as the missions of other 
international organizations are also subject thereto.

The delegation must be exempt from customs duties or any equivalent 
charge on articles necessary to its activities. It must be free to hold funds and 
operate accounts and to import the sums necessary to its activities, convert 
them into other currencies and re-export amounts not used. Goods imported 
by the delegation duty-free may not be sold in the territory of the host 
country without permission from the authorities thereof.

The delegation must also be exempt from all taxes and customs duties on 
goods imported for distribution in its relief operations. With regard to relief 
supplies it must conform to the law of the host country on hygiene and safety 
and to commercial regulations. With the agreement of the competent auth
orities it may use vacant warehouses to store goods to be distributed in relief 
operations. It must not sell duty-free goods without permission from the 
competent authorities.

For its official communications the delegation must enjoy treatment not 
less favourable than that accorded to the missions of other international 
organizations as concerns priorities, rates and taxes on mail, telegrams, tele
phone and other means of communication.

The ICRC is entitled to use radio communications for messages between its 
headquarters and its delegations, using the frequencies assigned to it for its 
sole use by the International Telecommunication Union. These must not be 
used for any but official ICRC communications.

The official correspondence of the ICRC is inviolable and may not be sub
jected to any form of examination or censorship. It is understood, however, 
that letters and parcels to or from prisoners of war or civilian captives, and 
civilian family messages forwarded by the ICRC, will be subject to censorship 
by the states to and from which they are sent, unless the competent author
ities waive their right to such examination.

The ICRC is entitled to expect the state of residence to take adequate 
precautions to protect its delegates, premises and property in so far as is
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reasonable given the risks inherent in its mission. These precautions may not 
unduly hinder its delegates’ activities nor serve as a pretext for refusing its 
offers of services.

It would be untrue to say that the privileges and immunities listed above 
have invariably been recognized in all countries and circumstances.57 Some 
countries have treated ICRC delegates in the same way as representatives of 
voluntary agencies without special status. Other countries have treated them 
with the consideration normally shown only to heads of diplomatic missions. 
In many cases the question of their status has never formally arisen, delegates 
and their official contacts having worked out among themselves informal 
methods of co-operation that have enabled the ICRC to fulfil its mission 
without having to worry about its status. At present, then, there appears to 
be no constant and uniform practice, but the most logical arrangement, and 
the one that best suits both the ICRC and the host state, is to grant ICRC 
delegations the status enjoyed by the missions of other international organ
izations. As a humanitarian institution which has an international mandate 
and hence a large measure of international legal personality, the ICRC may 
reasonably expect to be accorded the privileges and immunities just men
tioned, and seems increasingly to be receiving them. With a few variations 
that need not be considered here, the headquarters agreements concluded in 
recent years between the ICRC and various states have granted it privileges 
and immunities of the kind just mentioned.58

Lastly, the ICRC is entitled to take action at international level to demand 
that its recognized rights be respected. While it cannot take its case to the 
International Court of Justice, because only states are entitled to appear 
before the Court,59 it is free to claim the benefit of its rights by other means.

The first means open to it is negotiation. The ICRC can try to persuade the 
state or states infringing its rights to respect and if possible restore them. 
Where the harm done is such that restitution is impossible, it is entitled to 
demand reparation.60

If it cannot get satisfaction by negotiation the ICRC can appeal, if circum
stances warrant it, to public opinion and all the states party to the Geneva 
Conventions. On 21 January 1974, for instance, the ICRC issued an appeal 
drawing attention to serious violations of the Conventions committed in the 
Middle East conflict and the hindrances that were preventing it from dis
charging its mandate there, and reminded the 135 states party to the 
Conventions that they were jointly responsible for ensuring that the 
Conventions were respected.61 Similarly, in its appeal of 16 September 1980 
the ICRC asked to be permitted to carry out its traditional tasks to the full in 
the Afghan conflict.62 In its appeals of 9 May 1983 and 13 February 1984 to 
all states party to the Geneva Conventions the ICRC denounced the obstacles 
it had encountered in its work in connection with the Iran-Iraq conflict.63

The ICRC can also appeal to the International Conference of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent. In its report to the Twenty-fourth International 
Conference (Manila, 1981) the ICRC cited the many conflicts in which it had
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been unable to carry out the tasks assigned to it; and in its Resolution IV the 
Conference deplored the fact that the ICRC was being refused access to the 
captured combatants and detained civilians in the armed conflicts of Western 
Sahara, Ogaden and Afghanistan and urged all parties concerned to enable 
the International Committee to carry out its mission.64

If a difference arises between the ICRC and a state or international organ
ization which cannot be settled by amicable agreement, the Committee and 
the other party may, if they so agree, refer it to a court of arbitration if 
clarification of a point of law is required, or to an international commission 
of enquiry if it is mainly a matter of ascertaining whether events likely to 
entail the responsibility of either party actually took place.

The headquarters agreement between the International Committee and the 
government of Cyprus, concluded on 28 March 1975 in order to determine 
the status of the ICRC delegation in Cyprus and the scope of its activities, 
accordingly stipulated that all disputes concerning the interpretation and 
application of the agreement which could not be settled by negotiation or 
other agreed mode of settlement should be referred to a Tribunal consisting 
of two arbitrators -  one named by the Cyprus government and one by the 
ICRC -  and one umpire, to be chosen jointly. If the two parties failed to 
agree on the choice of umpire, the Cyprus government or the ICRC could ask 
the President of the International Court of Justice to make the appointment. 
Arbitral awards by the Tribunal were to be considered final.65 The head
quarters agreements concluded on 1 April 1978 with Lebanon, 19 April 1983 
with Zaire, 15 June 1988 with Nigeria, 11 January 1991 with Tunisia, 
10 May 1991 with Senegal, 28 June 1991 with Namibia, 29 October 1991 
with Kuwait and 19 March 1993 with Switzerland contain provisions iden
tical with these.66

The ICRC does not appear to have taken part in any arbitral procedure, 
either pursuant to these provisions or otherwise, but the virtue of arbitration 
clauses such as those in the nine headquarters agreements just mentioned lies 
not so much in their actual implementation as in the legal security they give 
the contracting parties.

The International Committee and the United Nations did, however, agree 
to ask an international commission of enquiry to investigate the tragic deaths 
in Elisabethville on 13 December 1961 of ICRC delegate Georges Olivet and 
two volunteers from the Katanga Red Cross Society in circumstances that 
appeared to entail the responsibility of the United Nations. The United 
Nations denied legal or financial liability, but in view of the findings of the 
commission of enquiry decided to pay the International Committee a lump 
sum, which was distributed among the families of the victims.67

The ICRC’s humanitarian role, its traditions and preference for concilia
tion obviously make it most unlikely to resort to adjudicatory procedures in 
the foreseeable future. But as regards its legal personality the point is not 
whether it is likely or unlikely to use such methods to settle differences, but 
that these methods exist and that it has the right to ask its partners to agree
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with it to use them if circumstances justify their use. For reasons of expedi
ency that do not impair its legal personality, in practice it does not exercise 
that right.

The ICRC is thus entitled, and able, to maintain its rights in the comity of 
nations.

The International Committee has always been true to its traditions. It began 
as a private Swiss association. It is still that. But the world around it has 
changed. On international legal personality as on other matters, prevailing 
doctrine and positive law have evolved in line with the transformation of 
international society. The International Court of Justice acknowledged that 
evolution in its advisory opinion of 11 April 1949 by recognizing the prime 
importance of a functional approach. In the light of the principles made clear 
by the Court there can be no doubt that the International Committee of the 
Red Cross has an independent, limited and functional legal personality.

The time has come for it to realize all that this means and to shoulder the 
responsibilities it brings.

Notes

1 See the G eneral In troduction , pp . x x v iii-x x x  above.
2 ‘As an association  governed by A rticle 60 and  follow ing of the Swiss Civil C ode, the IC RC  

shall have legal p ersonality ’, A rticle 2 o f the S tatutes o f the In ternational C om m ittee o f the 
Red C ross o f 24 June  1998, IR RC, no. 324 , Septem ber 1998, pp. 5 3 7 -4 3 , esp. p. 538.

3 For instance: ' . . .  the IC R C is essentially a private  o rgan iza tion , in spite o f the  special posi
tion  it occupies under in ternationa l law  . . . ’, R eport o f  the International C om m ittee o f  the 
R ed Cross on its A c tiv ities during the Second W orld W ar (Septem ber 1, 1939-June 30,

■ 1947), IC R C , G eneva, M ay 1948 , vol. I, p. 159; ‘... though  a private  o rg an iza tio n , the 
IC R C  . . . ’, ibid., p. 188; ‘.. .th e  in terven tion  o f a private  o rgan iza tion , the  IC R C  . . . ’, ibid., 
p. 218 , etc.; ‘C learly, the tasks w hich it w as hoped  the delegates w ould  take  over w ere far 
beyond w h a t w as feasible for a handfu l o f representatives o f a private  o rgan iza tion  such as 
the IC R C ’, ‘T he In ternational C om m ittee o f the Red C ross in P alestine’, RICR, English sup 
plem ent, vol. I, no . 6, June 1948, pp. 9 8 -1 0 8 , esp. p. 102; ‘C ependan t -  e t c ’est su r ce po in t 
que l’on com m et les plus fréquentes e t les plus graves erreu rs q u a n t à la position , au rôle et 
au pouvoir du C IC R  -  celui-ci n ’est q u ’une in stitu tion  privée’ (But -  and  th is is w here the 
IC R C ’s legal sta tus, and  its role and pow er, are m ost often and  m ost grossly m isin terpreted  -  
it is no th ing  b u t a private  in stitu tion ), ‘Le C om ité in ternationa l de la C roix-R ouge et l’assis
tance aux  A llem ands sous le coup de poursu ites judiciaires’, RICR , no. 376, April 1950, 
pp. 2 6 0 -7 0 , esp. p. 262; ‘T he IC R C  is a private  and independent in stitu tion , subject to  no 
influence . . . ’, ‘T he IC R C  and  the question  o f K oreans in Ja p a n ’, press release no. 676 of 
13 M arch  1959, R IC R , English supp lem en t, vol. XII, no. 4 , A pril 1959, pp. 8 5 -6 ; 
‘H ow ever, a fter exam ining the alarm ing  rep o rt received from  its delegate, the ICR C  cam e to 
the conclusion  th a t the relief action  w hich should  be undertaken  clearly exceeded the cap a 
city and  the com petence o f a private in stitu tion  such as the IC R C ’, ‘T he Red C ross action  in 
the C o n g o ’, IR R C , no . 10, Ja n u a ry  1962, pp . 3 -1 7 , esp. p. 9; ‘T he IC R C  fu rth erm o re  
poin ted  o u t th a t as a private in stitu tion  acting  w ith  com plete independence, it never engages 
in an enqu iry  a t the request o f  a g o vernm en t o r a g overnm en ta l o rg a n iz a tio n ’, IR RC , 
no. 221, M arch -A pril 1981, p. 101; ‘As a private and independent in stitu tion , the  IC R C  has



4

5
6
7
8
9

10

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

26
27
28
29

30

31

32

33
34

35
36
37
38
39

40

41

42

The Legal Personality o f  the ICRC 9 6 9

been en tru s ted  by the  in te rn a tio n a l co m m unity  w ith  well defined fu n c tio n s ...’, Annual 
R eport 1984, p. 6, etc.
In ternational C o u rt o f Justice, ‘R epara tion  for injuries suffered in the service o f the United 
N atio n s , A dvisory O p in io n ’, I.C.J. R eports 1949, p. 174.
Ibid., p. 178.
Ibid.
Ibid.
Ibid., p. 179.
Ibid., p. 180.
Letter to H is M ajesty the E m peror o f the French, da ted  2 M ay  1864, A ctes du C om ité inter
national de Secours aux M ilitaires blessés, Im prim erie  Soullier &  W irth , G eneva, 1871, 
pp. 13 -14 .
Ibid., pp . 18 -19 .
Ibid., p. 33.
Ibid.
Ibid., p. 65.
Ibid., p. 73.
Ibid., p. 79.
Ibid., p. 80.
Ibid., pp. 104 and  137.
Ibid., pp . 133 and 137.
Ibid., p. 135.
Ibid., p. 173.
Ibid., p. 185.
Ibid., pp. 197, 2 0 2 , 204 , 206 , 227 , etc.
M inutes o f the In ternational C om m ittee, vol. 4 , session of 23 Septem ber 1870.
158th C ircu lar to  C entral C om m ittees, 15 A ugust 1914, Actes du C om ité international de la 
Croix-R ouge pendan t la guerre 1 9 1 4 -1 9 1 8 , IC R C , G eneva, 1918, pp. 7 -8 .
159th  C ircu lar to  C entral C om m ittees, 15 A ugust 1914, ibid., pp. 9 -1 0 .
‘T o  the  G overnm ents o f  the Belligerent Pow ers’, 21 Septem ber 1914, ib id ., p. 13.
166th C ircu lar to  C entral C om m ittees, 17 F ebruary  1916, ib id ., pp. 3 3 -5 .
‘T he In ternational C om m ittee o f the Red C ross to  the Belligerents and N eu tra l C ou n tries’, 
12 Ju ly  1916, ib id ., pp. 3 9 -4 1 .
N o te  from  the  In te rn a tio n a l C o m m ittee  o f  the  Red C ross to  the  G erm an  governm en t, 
14 April 1917, ibid., pp. 4 3 -4 .
L ette r from  the  In te rn a tio n a l C o m m ittee  o f  the  Red C ross to  th e  G overnm en ts o f the 
Belligerent States, 2 Septem ber 1939, RICR, no. 249 , Septem ber 1939, pp. 7 4 1 -6 . 
‘M em orandum  sur l’activité du C om ité in ternationa l de la C ro ix-R ouge en ce qui a tra it  aux  
v io lations du d ro it in te rn a tio n a l’, 12 Septem ber 1939, ib id ., pp. 7 6 6 -9 .
Article 4 o f the S tatu tes o f the IC R C , IRRC, no. 324 , Septem ber 1998, pp. 5 3 8 -9 .
Le C om ité international de la C roix-R ouge et le conflit de Corée: Recueil de docum ents, 
IC R C , G eneva, 1952, vol. I, pp. 4 ff.
IC R C  A rchives, file 201 (152); RICR, no. 45 5 , N ovem ber 1956, p. 659.
IC R C A rchives, file 201 (65).
IR RC , no. 53, A ugust 1965, pp. 4 1 7 -1 8 .
IC R C  A rchives, files 201 (43), 201 (171), 201 (174), 201 (124) and  201 (175).
Telegram s of 4 D ecem ber 1971 to  the governm ents o f  India and  P akistan , IC R C  Archives, 
files 201 (66) and 201 (165); N o tes to  the M inistry  o f  Foreign A ffairs o f the R epublic o f Iraq 
and  the M inistry  o f  Foreign A ffairs o f the Islam ic R epublic o f Iran , 23 Septem ber 1980, 
IC R C  A rchives, files 201 (70) and  201 (71).
N o tes to  the  Perm anent M ission of A rgentina and  the P erm anent M ission o f the  U nited 
K ingdom , 28 April 1982, IC R C A rchives, files 201 (20) and  201 (52).
N o te  to  the Perm anen t M ission o f  the U nited States and  com m unications to  the govern
m ents o f  the sta tes tak ing  p a rt in the m ultila teral in tervention  force in G renada, 26 O ctober 
1983, IC R C  Archives, file 201 (234).
N o tes to  the M in istry  o f Foreign A ffairs o f  the R epublic o f Iraq  and to  the M in istry  of 
Foreign A ffairs o f the State o f K uw ait, 2 A ugust 1990, IC R C  A rchives, file 202 (214).



9 7 0 The ICRC and the Protection o f  War Victims

43 A rticle 5 o f the  S ta tu tes o f the  In te rn a tio n a l R ed C ross an d  R ed C rescen t M ovem en t, 
ad o p ted  by the  T w enty-fifth  In te rn a tio n a l C onference o f  the  Red C ross a t  G eneva in 
O c to b e r 198 6 , IR R C , no . 2 5 6 , Ja n u a ry -F e b ru a ry  198 7 , pp . 2 5 -5 9 , esp. pp. 3 2 -3 ; 
H andbook o f  the International R ed Cross and R ed Crescent M ovem ent, th irtee n th  edition . 
In te rn a tio n a l C om m ittee o f the  Red C ross an d  In te rn a tio n a l F ederation  o f R ed C ross and 
Red C rescen t Societies, G eneva, 1994 (h ere ina fter H an dbook  o f  the In ternational R ed  
Cross), pp. 4 2 2 -3 .

44 R eso lu tion  X X I, Eighteenth In ternational R ed Cross Conference, T oron to , J u ly-A u gu st 
1952, Proceedings, p. 151.

45 R eso lu tion  X III, T w entieth  International Conference o f  the R ed  Cross, Vienna, O cto b er  
2 -9 , 1965, R eport, pp . 1 0 2 -3 .

46 R esolution  X X IV , ibid., p. 107.
47  R eso lu tion  VIII, T w en ty-first In ternational Conference o f  the R ed Cross, Istanbul, 

Septem ber 6 -1 3 , 1969, R eport, pp . 95—6.
48 R eso lu tion  II, Tw enty-second In ternational Conference o f  the R ed Cross, Teheran, 8 -1 5  

N ovem ber 1973, R eport, pp . 1 1 6 -1 7 .
49  R eso lu tion  IV, T w enty-fourth  In ternational Conference o f  the R ed Cross, M anila, 7 -1 4  

N ovem ber 1981, R eport, pp. 1 5 0 -1 .
50 R eso lu tion  VI, ib id ., p. 151.
51 R esolution  X X V , Twenty-fifth  International Conference o f  the R ed Cross, Geneva, 2 3 -3 1  

O ctober 1986, R eport, p. 163.
52 Final R ecord  o f  the D ip lom atic  Conference o f  G eneva o f  1949, Federal Political 

D epartm en t, Berne, 1949, vol. I, p. 362; H andbook o f  the International Red Cross, p. 197.
53 R esolution  45 /6 , adop ted  by consensus on 16 O ctober 1990, G eneral Assem bly, D ocum ent 

A /45/L ./7  o f  12 O cto b er 1990, cyclostyled, an d  D ocum ent G A /8097  o f 16 O cto b er 1990, 
cyclostyled; Resolutions and D ecisions a d o p ted  by  the General A ssem bly during its Forty- 
fifth Session  (18 S ep tem ber-21  D ecem ber 1990), volum e I, G eneral A ssem bly, Official 
R ecords: Forty-fifth  Session, Supplem ent no. 49  A, D ocum ent A /45/49, p. 15. T he d ra ft res
o lu tion  w as sponsored  by n o  few er th a n  138 delegations, an  occurrence a lm ost w ith o u t 
p recedent in the annals o f the G eneral Assem bly.

54 T he reso lu tion  is entitled ‘O bserver sta tu s for the In ternational C om m ittee o f the Red Cross, 
in co n s id e ra tio n  o f  the  special ro le an d  m an d a tes co n ferred  upo n  it by the G eneva 
C onventions o f  12 A ugust 19 4 9 ’ and  reads:

The General Assembly,
Recalling the mandates conferred upon the International Committee of the Red Cross by the Geneva
Conventions of 12 August 1949,
Considering the special role carried on accordingly by the International Committee of the Red Cross
in international humanitarian relations,
Desirous of promoting co-operation between the United Nations and the International Committee of
the Red Cross,
1 Decides to invite the International Committee of the Red Cross to participate in the sessions and 

the work of the General Assembly in the capacity of observer;
2 Requests the Secretary-General to take the necessary action to implement the present resolution.

R esolutions and D ecisions a dop ted  by  the General A ssem bly during its Forty-fifth Session 
(18 S eptem ber-21  D ecem ber 1990), volum e I, G eneral Assem bly, Official Records: Forty- 
fifth Session, Supplem ent no. 49  A, D ocum ent A /45/49, p. 15.

55 '. . .  there can  be little dou b t th a t agreem ents concluded betw een the In ternational C om m ittee 
o f the Red C ross and an in ternationa l o rgan iza tion  ... are indeed governed by in ternationa l 
law ’. ‘R eport o f the In ternational Law C om m ission on  the w ork  of its tw en ty-six th  session, 
6 M a y -2 6  Ju ly  1974 (Q uestion  o f trea ties  concluded  betw een  S tates an d  In te rn a tio n a l 
O rg an iza tio n s o r  betw een tw o  o r  m ore In te rn a tio n a l O rg an iza tio n s)’, Y earbook o f  the 
International L aw  C om m ission, 1974, vol. II, p a rt 1, U nited N ations, N ew  Y ork, 1975, 
D ocum ent A /C N .4/SE R .A /1974/A dd. 1 (Part 1), pp. 2 9 0 -9 , esp. p. 297. If the treaties co n 
cluded betw een the IC R C  and an  in ternationa l o rgan iza tion  are  governed by in ternationa l 
law , there is no reason w hy treaties concluded betw een the IC R C  and  a sta te  should  n o t also 
be so governed.
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56 T he IC R C ’s legal personality  in dom estic law  is expressly recognized by the h eadquarters 
agreem ents concluded on 7 Ju ly  1975 w ith  A rgentina, 1 April 1978 w ith L ebanon , 12 April 
1980 w ith  M o z am b iq u e , 19 M ay 1980 w ith  C o lo m b ia , 12 Sep tem ber 1980 w ith  El 
Salvador, 5 N ovem ber 1980 w ith  N icaragua, 24 D ecem ber 1981 w ith E thiopia, 27  February 
1982 w ith  Z a ire , 11 A ugust 1983 w ith  S om alia, 24  A ugust 1983 w ith  C osta  R ica, 
8 D ecem ber 1 984 w ith the Sudan, 16 February  1985 w ith  C had , 5 M arch  1985 w ith Chile, 
30 April 1985 w ith the Philippines, 31 A ugust 1987 w ith  H o n d u ras, 19 O ctober 1987 w ith  
Indonesia, 29  D ecem ber 1987  w ith  U ganda, 19 June  1988 w ith N igeria, 5 June  1989 w ith 
Peru, 13 Septem ber 1989 w ith  G uatem ala , 16 Ju ly  1990 w ith  Sri L anka, 11 Ja n u a ry  1991 
w ith  T unisia , 5 M arch  1991 w ith  Brazil, 10 M ay 1991 w ith  Senegal, 24 June  1991 w ith 
A ngola, 26 June  1991 w ith  N am ib ia , 23 O ctober 1991 w ith  Fiji, 29 O ctober 1991 w ith 
K uw ait, 14 April 1992 w ith  M ali, 24 June  1992 w ith  the R ussian Federation  and 19 M arch  
1993 w ith  Sw itzerland (1CRC Archives, file 250). The recognition in these agreem ents o f the 
IC R C ’s legal personality  in foro  dom estico  shou ld  be regarded  as confirm ing the IC R C ’s 
already  existing legal personality , and  n o t as conferring  legal personality  upo n  it. T he infer
ence w ould  o therw ise be th a t it has no such personality  on the te rrito ry  o f sta tes th a t have 
g ran ted  no such recognition , w hich is absurd .

57 At the risk o f w eakening  its legal position , the 1CRC has no t alw ays claim ed these rights and 
privileges for its delegations. In fact, until fairly recently it had  no definite policy on the 
m atter, having alw ays been m ore concerned w ith  doing its job than  w ith  recognition  o f its 
sta tus.

58 H ead q u arte rs  agreem ents concluded on 23 M arch  1972 w ith  C am eroon , 19 F ebruary  1975 
w ith  T ogo , 28 M arch  1975 w ith  C yprus, 7 July 1975 w ith A rgentina, 13 Septem ber 1976 
w ith K enya, 19 N ovem ber 1976 w ith  T hailan d , 1 April 1978 w ith  Lebanon, 7 N ovem ber 
1978 w ith  the R epublic o f  South Africa, 12 April 1980 w ith  M ozam bique, 19 M ay 1980 
w ith  C olom bia , 12 Septem ber 1980 w ith  El Salvador, 5 N ovem ber 1980 w ith N icaragua, 
24 D ecem ber 1981 w ith  E th iop ia , 27  February  1982 w ith  Z aire , 1 M arch  1983 w ith  Egypt, 
11 A ugust 1983 w ith  Som alia, 24 A ugust 1983 w ith C osta Rica, 8 D ecem ber 1984 w ith  the 
Sudan, 16 February  1985 w ith  C had , 5 M arch  1985 w ith  Chile, 30 April 1985 w ith the 
Philippines, 31 A ugust 1987 w ith  H o n d u ras, 19 O ctober 1987 w ith  Indonesia, 29 D ecem ber 
1987 w ith  U ganda, 19 June  1988 w ith  N igeria , 5 June  1989 w ith  Peru, 13 Septem ber 1989 
w ith  G u atem ala , 16 Ju ly  1990 w ith  Sri L anka, 11 Ja n u a ry  1991 w ith  T unisia , 5 M arch  
1991 w ith  Brazil, 10 M ay 1991 w ith Senegal, 24 June 1991 w ith  A ngola, 26 June 1991 w ith 
N am ib ia , 23 O cto b er 1991 w ith  Fiji, 29 O cto b er 1991 w ith  K uw ait, 14 A pril 1992 w ith  
M ali, 24 June  1992 w ith the R ussian Federation  and 19 M arch  1993 w ith  Sw itzerland. The 
H ead q u a rte rs  ag reem en t concluded  on  5 M ay  1975 w ith  M alaysia  m entions exem ption  
from  tax  and  custom s duties bu t does n o t settle the question  o f im m unity  from  jurisdiction. 
O n 18th O ctober 1974 the governm ent o f  R hodesia ex tended  to  the IC R C  the  im m unities 
and privileges g ran ted  by the Privileges and  Im m unities Act o f 1972, and  the ex tension  w as 
confirm ed w hen  Z im b ab w e becam e in d ep en d en t in A pril 1980. T he g o v ernm en t o f 
Z a m b ia ’s im plem enting  o rd er o f 13 February  1978 extended the privileges and im m unities 
o f in ternationa l o rgan iza tions to  the IC R C , and  in his p roc lam atio n  o f  20 M ay 1983 the 
President o f the R epublic o f South Africa g ran ted  the IC R C  privileges and im m unities for its 
W indhoek delegation. O n 20 June  1986 the Indian M inister o f External Affairs inform ed the 
IC R C  delegation  in N ew  Delhi th a t his governm ent had agreed to  extend to the ICR C  for a 
five-year period  certain  privileges and  im m unities prescribed by the law  giving effect to  the 
C onvention  on the Privileges and  Im m unities o f the U nited N ations; by an Executive O rder 
o f 23 Ju n e  1988 the P resident o f  the  U nited S tates ex tended  to  the  IC R C  the privileges, 
exem ptions and im m unities prescribed by the International O rganizations Im m unities Act 
and  by an  o rd er o f 14 Ju ly  1989, the G overnor o f  H ong  K ong g ran ted  to  the IC R C  certain  
privileges and im m unities (IC RC A rchives, file 250).

59 ‘O nly State^ m ay be parties in cases before the C o u rt’ (Article 34 , p arag raph  1, o f  the S tatute 
o f the In ternational C o u rt o f Justice).

60 T hus, the French governm ent agreed to  indem nify the IC R C  for dam age to  IC R C  trucks and 
relief supplies caused by the French bom bing o f Sakiet-Sidi-Youssef. T he ICR C  had decided 
n o t to  claim  rep ara tio n  because the m erely m aterial dam age to  its p roperty  w as insignificant
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com pared  to  the harm  inflicted on the T unisian  inhab itan ts  o f th a t locality (IC RC Archives, 
M inutes o f  the IC R C  Plenary Sessions o f 13 February , 6 M arch  and  1 M ay 1958).

61 ‘A pp lica tion  in the  M idd le  E ast o f  the  1949 G eneva C onven tions: A ppeal to  the  States 
parties to  the  G eneva C o n v e n tio n s’, 21 Ja n u a ry  1974 , IR R C , no . 155, F eb ruary  1974, 
pp. 7 6 -7 .

62 Press release no. 1398, 16 Septem ber 1980.
63 Press release no. 1462, 11 M ay 1983, IR RC , no . 23 5 , Ju ly -A ugust 1983, pp. 2 2 0 -2 ; press 

release no . 1480, 15 F ebruary  1984, IR RC, no . 23 9 , M a rch -A p ril 1984, pp. 1 1 3 -1 5 .
64 R esolu tion  N o IV, T w enty-fourth  International Conference o f  the Red Cross, Manila, 7 -1 4  

N ovem ber 1981, R eport, pp. 1 5 0 -1 .
65 Article 12 o f the  h eadquarters agreem ent concluded betw een the governm ent o f C yprus and 

the IC RC , 28 M arch  1975, IC R C  Archives, file 250.
66 IC R C  A rchives, file 250.
67  Annual R eport 1961, pp. 1 1 -1 4 ; Annual R eport 1962, pp. 1 4 -1 5 ; IC R C  A rchives, file 251 

(37 K); personal file on  G eorges O livet.
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C H A P T E R  I I

THE COMPOSITION OF THE 
INTERNATIONAL COMMITTEE OF 

THE RED CROSS

‘I know of no part of jurisprudence, or of human science, to which the insti
tution calling itself the Geneva Committee can be assigned’, the renowned 
Russian jurist Fyodor Fyodorovich de Martens, legal adviser to the Imperial 
Russian Government, told the Fourth International Conference of Red Cross 
Societies which met at Karlsruhe in September 1887.1

No wonder he was puzzled, for although the International Committee has 
always been an international institution by reason of its activities and duties, 
its composition was -  and still is -  that of a private association under Swiss 
law. The International Committee is the continuation of the Committee of 
Five appointed by the Geneva Public Welfare Society on 9 February 1863. 
Ever since then, members who resign or die have been replaced by prominent 
figures chosen by the remaining members, so there has been no break in the 
International Committee’s already long history.

The Committee has called in reinforcements when its workload made this 
necessary. The number of its members increased from five to seven during the 
Franco-Prussian War of 1870-1; there were sixteen at the end of the First 
World War and twenty at the end of the Second World War. Since 1945 they 
have numbered between fifteen and twenty-three.

The members of the ICRC’s governing body have always been chosen from 
among Swiss citizens. At first this was only a practice, perhaps an accident, 
but for many years now it has been a statutory prescription. Article 7, para
graph 1, of the ICRC Statutes reads: ‘The ICRC shall co-opt its members 
from among Swiss citizens. It shall comprise fifteen to twenty-five members.’2 
Article 5, paragraph 1, of the Statutes of the International Red Cross and 
Red Crescent Movement, adopted by the Twenty-fifth International 
Conference of the Red Cross (Geneva, October 1986), also provides that the 
ICRC ‘co-opts its members from among Swiss citizens’.3

On 1 January 2002, the International Committee had nineteen members, 
all of whom were Swiss.4

The practice of recruiting the International Committee by co-opting 
members from among Swiss citizens has guaranteed its neutrality, independ
ence and continuity of action. But because of the international dimension of 
its attributions, many observers have found the practice anomalous and have 
put forward proposals to modify it.

9 7 3
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The first such proposals came from the International Committee itself. In a 
communication to the First International Conference of Relief Societies for 
Wounded Soldiers, meeting in Paris in 1867, the International Committee 
stressed the need to bring its precarious situation to an end and to adapt its 
organization to the needs of the times, while placing it on a permanent 
footing.

In accordance with the principle that all the nations that rallied to the 
common cause should be represented on the Committee and have a legitimate 
share in its decisions, and anxious to uphold the principle of equality, the 
International Committee proposed to stand down in favour of a Conseil 
supérieur de l’oeuvre, whose members would be elected by the various coun
tries’ Central Committees in the proportion of one member for each military 
power. This international representation would be grouped around the 
Geneva Committee, which would act as its Bureau.5

The Paris Conference merely touched upon this proposal, postponing con
sideration of it to a subsequent Conference.6 The Second International 
Conference, held in Berlin in 1869, confirmed the International Committee in 
its functions but deferred discussion of its composition to the next 
Conference, which was due to take place in Vienna in 1871.7

The Geneva Committee, for its part, stood by the plan for its own reform 
that it had submitted to the Paris Conference, and continued to believe that it 
would not be truly international until it included representatives of the 
various nations’ Central Committees.8

Optimism was in the air. Nobody imagined that such a trivial matter as 
war could disturb the sweet harmony which apparently reigned among the 
various countries’ aid societies. The Geneva Committee wrote in July 1870:

The essentially international feature of the societies under the aegis of the Red 
Cross is the spirit that moves them, the spirit of charity that causes them to come 
to the rescue wherever blood is shed on a battlefield, and to feel as much concern 
for wounded foreigners as for their own wounded countrymen. The societies 
constitute a living protest against the savage patriotism that stifles any feeling of 
pity for a suffering enemy. They are working to pull down barriers condemned by 
the conscience of our times, barriers that fanaticism and barbarity have raised and 
still too often strive to maintain between the members of a single family, the 
human race.9

Disillusionment soon set in. A few days later the Franco-Prussian War 
broke out and the fledgling National Societies were at each other’s throats. 
The Societies of the belligerent states engaged in spreading the most poison
ous propaganda, moved by the ‘savage patriotism’ that the International 
Committee had only lately denounced; and even some Societies of neutral 
countries did not hesitate to enter the fray. So violent were the recriminations 
and so deep the wounds that it took the International Committee thirteen 
years of patient effort to persuade the National Societies to meet again.

The verdict was conclusive: the National Societies were auxiliaries of their 
army medical services; they depended on the backing of their national
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authorities and the support of public opinion; to muster the resources they 
needed for their work, they were obliged to appeal just as much to patriotism 
as to humanitarian feelings. They were too much a part of national life to be 
reasonably expected to stand aloof when their countries were fighting for 
survival.

That being so, an International Committee composed of representatives of 
the various nations’ Central Committees would certainly be paralysed just 
when it was most sorely needed.

This taught the Committee a lesson it had small chance of forgetting, for 
the same situation has arisen to a greater or lesser degree in every subsequent 
conflict up to the present day. Thus, when its composition was again dis
cussed, this time at the Third International Conference of Red Cross 
Societies, held in Geneva in September 1884, the International Committee 
resolutely opposed the suggestions it had itself put forward at the Paris and 
Berlin Conferences.

The Conference was considering a proposal for reform submitted by the 
Central Committee of the Russian Red Cross. The discord between Red 
Cross Societies produced by the Russo-Turkish War of a few years earlier 
(1876-8) had convinced the St Petersburg Central Committee that the only 
way to strengthen ties between the Societies was to set up a central body for
mally recognized by all powers signatory to the Geneva Convention.

This went far beyond the question of the composition of the International 
Committee, and the Conference, believing that the Russian proposals were 
too radical to be usefully debated until the Central Committees had studied 
them and formed an opinion, postponed its study of them to a subsequent 
Conference.10

The decisive debate therefore took place at the Fourth International 
Conference of Red Cross Societies, held in Karlsruhe in 1887. Meanwhile the 
Central Committee of the Russian Red Cross had spelled out its conclusions, 
proposing the establishment of an International Committee of the Red Cross 
composed of members appointed by the governing bodies of National 
Societies, one member for each National Society." The Geneva Committee, 
for its part, advocated the maintenance of the status quo .]1

The Russian proposals led to heated discussion. What was at stake was 
not only the composition of the International Committee, but also relations 
between Red Cross institutions, and more particularly the independence of 
the National Societies. The National Societies’ autonomy was guaranteed by 
the fairly loose structure instituted by the Constituent Conference of October 
1863 and upheld by the Paris and Berlin Conferences. The Geneva 
Committee was not elected by the various Central Committees, and could 
therefore not claim to be of higher rank than they. It existed side by side 
with, and independently of, the National Societies from which it had received 
its mandate. It could make recommendations to them and tell them what it 
would like them to do, but had no right to give them orders. But obviously 
an International Committee composed of representatives of all the Central
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Committees would ipso facto rank higher than the Central Committees and, 
once the Russian proposals were formally embodied in a diplomatic treaty as 
the St Petersburg Committee had suggested, the National Societies’ freedom 
of action would be a thing of the past.

The matter was referred to the Conference’s Third Committee. It con
cluded that the Geneva Committee should stay as it was, ‘having more duties 
than privileges, not having the exclusive monopoly in any aspect of the work 
of the Red Cross, but continuing to be the highest expression of its inter
national action’.13

The Russian Red Cross delegates, Counsellor d ’Oom and Professor de 
Martens, drew attention to the ‘singular position’ of the Geneva Committee 
and to the fact that its authority rested only on the esteem in which its 
members were held, since there were no rules governing their appointment. It 
would, they said, have to be replaced by a truly international body, com
posed of representatives of the various Central Committees, whose authority 
would be formally recognized.

Gustave Ador, speaking for the Geneva Committee, simply pointed out 
that the Committee had never asked for wider powers, had not taken the ini
tiative of asking for its rights to be more fully defined, and wanted the status 
quo to be maintained.

When put to the vote, the Russian proposal was defeated by a large 
majority.14

Thus, after a debate that had occupied the attention of four International 
Conferences, the Geneva Committee found itself confirmed in its functions 
and composition. There seem to have been four reasons for this:

a) the illusory nature of attempts to regulate charitable activities;
b) the impossibility of converting to war conditions institutions intended to 

function in peacetime;
c) the independence that the National Societies had always enjoyed and were 

determined to retain;
d) the undeniable fact that the organization set up by the Constituent 

Conference of October 1863 had prospered beyond all expectations; it 
would have been irresponsible to change it for another form of organiza
tion that no one could be sure would work.

The composition of the International Committee was again discussed at 
the Sixth International Conference of the Red Cross, held in Vienna in 1897. 
The Central Committee of the Russian Red Cross had submitted a report 
suggesting that a penal sanction be incorporated in the Geneva Convention. 
The report proposed sanctions on both the national and the international 
levels. On the national level, each state party to the Geneva Convention 
would be required to adopt a penal law enabling it to repress breaches. On 
the international level, the Geneva Committee would investigate alleged 
breaches and settle any differences that might arise between the belligerents 
in this regard. For that purpose, the composition of the Geneva Committee
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would be modified to make it truly representative of the various countries’ 
Central Committees.

This proposal was fiercely opposed. One after another the delegates of the 
states party to the Geneva Convention took the floor, declaring that their 
governments would never agree to supervision by neutral delegates appointed 
to investigate alleged breaches. When the Russian proposal was put to the 
vote, it received no support at all.15

Nothing daunted, at the First Hague Peace Conference of 1899 the 
St Petersburg government proposed

‘the creation of an ‘International Red Cross Bureau’, recognized by all the Powers 
and established on the principles of international law, in order to settle all 
questions regarding volunteer medical assistance and relief during w a r  16

The Conference rejected this proposal on the grounds that reorganization of 
the Red Cross was not on its agenda.17

*

The founding of the League of Red Cross Societies just after the First World 
War should not perhaps be seen as a new attempt to modify the composition 
of the International Committee, but it was at least an attempt to transfer 
most of its tasks and powers to a multilateral institution.

Aware that converting the Red Cross to peacetime activities, and especially 
reconstruction work, made greater co-operation between National Societies 
necessary, the International Committee had itself considered broadening its 
composition.18 But when Henry Pomeroy Davison, President of the War 
Council of the American Red Cross, led the National Societies of the Major 
Allied and Associated Powers (the United States, France, Great Britain, Italy 
and Japan) in forming an ‘International Committee of Red Cross Societies’, 
the Geneva Committee felt threatened. It became all the more uneasy when 
Davison called a Constituent Conference in Cannes without waiting for the 
International Conference of the Red Cross which the ICRC had announced it 
was about to convene.

The League and the International Committee were profuse in expressions 
of harmonious co-operation and fraternal understanding, but the differences 
between them were deep and very real.

The League was founded outside the framework of the International 
Conference of the Red Cross. Its first Statutes,19 adopted in Paris on 5 May 
1919, gave the five founding Societies a dominant position and authorized 
them to exclude permanently the National Societies of the former Central 
Powers (Germany, Austria, Hungary, Bulgaria and Turkey) as well as the 
Russian Red Cross. This ran counter to two basic principles of the Red 
Cross: universality, and the equal status of National Societies. The League’s 
founders intended the new institution to become the real centre around which
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co-operation among National Societies would be organized. They lost no 
opportunity of expressing their profound respect for the International 
Committee but, just as certainly, they saw no obvious place for it in the new 
scheme of Red Cross international relations. Without saying so openly, they 
wanted the Geneva Committee to have a merely honorary status that would 
soon have reduced it to a ‘museum piece’.20

There would be no more war, for the victors had decided as much and the 
newly founded League of Nations was there to prevent it. Therefore the role 
of neutral intermediary, until then the recognized attribute of the 
International Committee, was, like war itself, merely a legacy of the past and 
better forgotten.

For its part, the International Committee took the view that only an 
International Conference of the Red Cross attended by all duly recognized 
National Societies was entitled to adopt a new scheme of organization for 
Red Cross international relations. The Committee upheld the Fundamental 
Principles proclaimed at the very founding of the Red Cross. It had no inten
tion of abandoning the special relationship it had fostered with the National 
Societies ever since and wanted to continue to play an active part in an insti
tution which it had initiated. The experience of more than half a century had 
taught it that its universally recognized role of neutral intermediary was 
useful and, as the Great War had just shown, important. It felt that the 
scourge of war could not be abolished by decree, and that the flaws in the 
Covenant of the League of Nations were too obvious not to give rise to 
misgiving.

The dissension between the International Committee and the League was 
thus fundamental, and had nothing to do with differences of temperament, 
to which it was somewhat glibly ascribed. So, when there were calls from 
all sides for the two bodies to merge, each felt that its existence was 
threatened.

Laborious negotiations followed. They lasted more than eight years and 
occupied the attention of four International Conferences of the Red Cross. 
All proposals put forward for the merger or organic union of the two bodies 
were discarded one after the other. The League’s member Societies insisted 
that they should be represented in the decision-making organs of the new 
institution, to ensure that they would have a legitimate share in its decisions, 
while the International Committee was still convinced that its neutrality and 
independence -  and therefore the fulfilment of its mission -  depended on the 
system of co-opting its members.

This is not the place for a detailed account of these difficult negotiations, 
during which both sides made serious blunders.21 Having explored in vain all 
possibilities of a merger, they concluded that the 1CRC and the League 
should continue to exist as mutually complementary organizations. No 
attempt should be made to amalgamate them into a single body; each of them 
should be assigned a well-defined field of activity, while both would be 
included in a larger institution, the International Red Cross.
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Such was the purpose of the draft Statutes of the International Red Cross, 
drawn up by Colonel Paul Draudt, Vice-President of the League, and 
Professor Max Huber, a member of the ICRC’s governing body.22 The draft 
was adopted by the Thirteenth International Conference of the Red Cross, 
held in The Hague in October 1928.23

Thus, after nearly ten years of argument, the International Committee was 
confirmed in its functions and composition.

The International Committee was the butt of ironic comment about the 
way it had defended its traditional position at the end of the First World 
War, instead of bowing to the gale of idealism unleashed by President Wilson 
which seemed to bear the League towards the enchanted shores of a future 
free from the threat of war. But history has vindicated the International 
Committee, not its detractors. Throughout the Second World War, owing to 
the very nature of its membership, the League was unable to undertake relief 
work for civilians in occupied Europe on its own, since most of its senior 
officials belonged to countries that were at war with Germany, and the 
German government would not sanction any action by the League in territo
ries occupied by the Axis.24 It was only through the Joint Relief Commission 
of the International Red Cross that the League was able to help the civilian 
population.25 Moreover, the international organizations depending on the 
League of Nations were, like the League of Nations itself, unable to take any 
action whatsoever.

In spite of the extraordinary development of its activities during the Second 
World War, at the end of the war the International Committee found itself in 
the dock. When the Nazi concentration camps were thrown open and the 
fate of Soviet prisoners of war was made known, all that the ICRC had done 
for other victims was forgotten. Some of its critics went so far as to demand 
that the International Committee be purely and simply abolished and its 
responsibilities transferred to the League, which was completely dominated 
by the victorious nations.

Others, while not calling for the ICRC to be dismantled, attacked its com
position, working methods and mission, as did Count Folke Bernadotte, 
President of the Swedish Red Cross, in the proposal he submitted to the 
Preliminary Conference of Red Cross Societies, meeting in Geneva on the in
itiative of the ICRC from 26 July to 3 August 1946.

Count Bernadotte, after paying tribute to the International Committee’s 
work during the war, said that he was sure

‘that the results arrived at ... might have been, and could be, infinitely greater if 
the Committee possessed still greater authority, by the mere fact of its being the 
direct representative, in time of peace, of the Red Cross Societies of all the 
countries in the world and, in time of war, that of all the neutral countries’.
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In his view, the members of the International Committee could belong to 
countries other than Switzerland and should be elected by the International 
Conference of the Red Cross. In the event of war, all members belonging to 
belligerent countries would be replaced by citizens of neutral countries. Since 
it was the duty of the International Committee to monitor the application 
of the humanitarian rules, it had to be as strong and representative as 
possible.26

Count Bernadotte’s proposals were inspired by the conviction, already 
expressed during the Karlsruhe Conference sixty years previously by 
Counsellor d’Oom and Professor de Martens, that the International 
Committee’s authority would be more highly respected if recruitment of its 
members were more broadly based. But by suggesting that in the event of 
war members of the International Committee belonging to belligerent states 
would be replaced by nationals of neutral countries, he hoped to forestall the 
objection that had led to the rejection of the Russian Red Cross proposals, 
namely that the International Committee would be hamstrung by quarrels 
among members belonging to the warring parties.

These proposals were attractive. They relied implicitly on the very great 
credit enjoyed by the Swedish Red Cross and its President owing to their 
humanitarian activities during the Second World War. On closer examina
tion, however, they raised more difficulties than they could resolve, heing 
hased on a confusion between three completely different situations. The first 
of these is permanent neutrality, that is, the status of a country bound to per
petual neutrality by treaties that oblige other states to respect its territory as 
inviolable. The second is occasional neutrality, whereby a state chooses to 
stay neutral in a given conflict while reserving the right to act differently in 
another conflict. The third is non-belligerence, whereby a state abstains, 
perhaps for only a short time, from taking part in active hostilities, but does 
not consider itself bound by the obligations imposed by the law of neutrality, 
and reserves the right to enter the fray when it pleases. However, it was clear 
from the example of Italy between September 1939 and June 1940, and of 
the United States until November 1941, that the presence of nationals of non
belligerent countries on the International Committee would paralyse its work 
and make it impossible for it to convince the outside world that it was 
neutral and impartial. Furthermore, the obligation at the beginning of and 
during each conflict to appoint nationals of neutral states to replace members 
belonging to nations drawn into the war meant that the composition of the 
International Committee would have to be modified at the very time when its 
action was most needed.27 The Canadian Red Cross delegate was hardly 
exaggerating when he conjured up the image of a ‘kaleidoscopic organiz
ation’ whose composition was constantly changing.28 In any event, an 
International Committee so composed would lack the primary requisite for 
effective action, namely stability.

It is hardly surprising then that Count Bernadotte withdrew his proposals 
soon afterwards.29



The Composition o f  the ¡CRC 981

The composition of the International Committee was not called into question 
at the 1949 Diplomatic Conference or at the more recent Diplomatic 
Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of International 
Humanitarian Law (1974-7), but on both occasions it was proposed to 
transfer part of the Committee’s responsibilities to a multilateral institution.

The French delegation at the 1949 Diplomatic Conference expressed the 
fear that the protection the Conventions were designed to offer would be 
inoperative in any future world war because there would be no neutral states 
in a position to perform the tasks required of Protecting Powers. It therefore 
proposed the establishment of a ‘High International Committee for the 
Protection of Humanity’, made up of thirty eminent political, religious and 
scientific figures, leading members of the legal profession and holders of the 
Nobel Peace Prize, elected by an assembly of delegates of all the states signa
tory to the Geneva Conventions. In situations where no Protecting Power had 
been appointed, this High Committee would perform all the tasks normally 
assigned to Protecting Powers by the Geneva Conventions.30

Although the French delegates took care to point out that the proposed 
High Committee would not duplicate the International Committee, their pro
posal would nevertheless transfer much of the ICRC’s work to a multilateral 
organization.

The idea was greeted with extreme scepticism. Its critics pointed out the 
difficulty of forming a committee of members from different states, possessing 
all the necessary qualifications and able to work effectively.31 There was also 
the objection that this International High Committee -  whose members 
would have to be recognized and accepted by all states -  would be an 
artificial body, for its members would ‘therefore be in some way outside and 
superior to the existing world’.32 In the end, when the French delegate said, in 
reply to the question as to where this august humanitarian assembly would 
meet if there were no more neutral states, that ‘it could meet on a piece of 
internationalized territory, or on several such territories in different parts of 
the world’,33 it became clear that this was mere word-play and that the whole 
scheme was a fantasy rather than a realistic weighing up of possibilities. 

Finally the Conference adopted a resolution recommending that

consideration be given as soon as possible to the advisability of setting up an 
international body, the functions of which shall be, in the absence of a Protecting 
Power, to fulfil the duties performed by Protecting Powers in regard to the 
application of the Conventions for the Protection of War Victims.34

It was up to France to take steps to put this resolution into effect and the 
Quai d’Orsay began consultations in 1950. It received so few replies that it 
was clear that other countries were not interested,35 and after a brief 
exchange of correspondence this resoundingly named but impractical project 
was dropped.
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At the Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law, several delegations proposed that the 
Protecting Powers’ monitoring of compliance with humanitarian rules, which 
relies on the consent of the belligerents, should be supplemented by an auto
matic procedure entirely independent of the parties’ consent. The proposal 
envisaged that the United Nations could either act as a substitute in default of 
Protecting Powers or appoint an organization of its choice to act in their 
stead.

That was the gist of a draft amendment, presented by Norway and the 
Arab States, which proposed to add the following provision to draft Article 5 
of Protocol I relating to the appointment of Protecting Powers and their 
substitutes:

If the discharge of all or part of the functions of the Protecting Powers, including 
the investigation and reporting of violations, has not been assumed according to 
the preceding paragraphs, the United Nations may designate a body to undertake 
these functions.36

Given the similarity between the duties of the Protecting Powers and those of 
the ICRC, had this proposal been accepted it would have transferred to a 
multilateral organization part of the tasks normally falling to the 
International Committee.

In support of the amendment it was argued that a supervisory body which 
would not depend on the consent of the parties was necessary to monitor 
compliance with humanitarian law, and that the United Nations should be 
assigned powers in this regard.

The opponents of the amendment objected that it imposed an unacceptable 
constraint and interfered with the existing system of Protecting Powers, 
which was based on the parties’ consent. They felt that responsibility for 
monitoring the application of the humanitarian treaties could not be handed 
over to a political institution, and that this role was incompatible with the 
responsibilities for maintaining peace which are entrusted to the United 
Nations by its Charter.3, The United Nations observer informed the meeting 
of his organization’s reservations in this regard, pointing out that the UN 
Charter, the sole source of the powers of the United Nations and its organs, 
did not give the organization any responsibility for monitoring the applica
tion of humanitarian law.38

When put to the vote the draft amendment was rejected, with twenty-seven 
votes in favour, thirty-two votes against and sixteen abstentions.39

Thus ever since the International Committee was formed there have been pro
posals either to modify its composition or to transfer all or part of its duties 
and powers to a multilateral organization. These have been made repeatedly, 
indeed almost continually. They have been debated in depth and usually with
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some vigour. Yet every time the International Committee has been confirmed 
in its tasks and composition.

Not without good reason. Although the International Committee has been 
assigned definite tasks in promoting compliance with the Geneva 
Conventions and their Additional Protocols, and has had to set up quite a 
large administrative structure to cope with its expanding activities, it is still 
primarily a relief organization. Even when its action is based on international 
conventions, the nature of that action is not judicial but voluntary and chari
table. Charity, however, cannot be regimented. It would be fatal to try to 
confine it in a strait-jacket of rigid regulations and complicated procedure. 
'The fewer rules there are for voluntary relief, the better it will work’, as Paul 
des Gouttes said.40

An International Committee composed of representatives of various coun
tries, not all of them on good terms with each other, would inevitably have to 
have precise and detailed rules of procedure that would make any spon
taneous charitable activities impossible.

As it is composed at present, the International Committee is, so to speak, 
concurrent with and independent of the National Societies; it does not 
emanate from them. Matters would be very different if it were made up of 
representatives of all the National Societies, for its very composition would 
then suffice to rank it above each individual National Society. The question 
of the composition of the International Committee is, then, largely insepar
able from the question of international Red Cross organization and, more 
particularly, the independence of the National Societies.41 In this connection, 
there is one decisive fact whose importance was clearly recognized by the 
Karlsruhe Conference of 1887, namely that the National Societies came into 
being before the international organization of the Red Cross. They were 
founded as the Belgian, French, Dutch or Prussian Red Cross Societies, and 
not as branches of a pre-existing international organization. Only later, once 
they were well established, did they feel the need to come together and for
mulate more detailed rules to supplement the few general principles con
tained in the Resolutions and Wishes adopted by the Constituent Conference 
of October 1863. But by the time the Paris and Berlin Conferences were held, 
in 1867 and 1869 respectively, the National Societies were enjoying a great 
deal of freedom and were not prepared to renounce it. Changing the compo
sition of the International Committee to include representatives of all the 
National Societies, as Counsellor d’Oom and Professor de Martens had pro
posed at the Karlsruhe Conference, would have meant sacrificing much of 
the independence that the National Societies had enjoyed ever since the Red 
Cross was founded. And who, having tasted freedom, would willingly give it 
up?

Recruitment of members of the International Committee’s governing body 
by co-opting them from among Swiss citizens is a guarantee of cohesion and 
efficiency. Its members have attended the same schools, and often share the 
same background -  the liberal professions, or higher education; they think
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along the same lines, and can identify themselves with the institution much 
more easily than would eminent figures from different parts of the globe. And 
since they do not represent any state or party, they are responsible only to the 
Committee itself and to their own conscience. They have no constituency to 
which they are answerable for their activities and for the opinions they 
express within the ICRC. In fact, despite the momentous nature of their de
cisions, the vast majority of them are taken not by vote but by consensus 
emerging from discussion. The International Committee has never reached a 
deadlock because its members failed to agree.

This method of recruiting members also offers an invaluable guarantee of 
the confidentiality of information, and therefore of the institution’s accept
ability. There can be no doubt that considerable pressure would be brought 
to bear on Committee members of different nationalities to inform their 
respective governments of the International Committee’s activities and of the 
findings of its delegates. If its composition were to be modified, would the 
ICRC be in a position to give parties to a conflict the assurances of confiden
tiality which are necessary for the major part of its activities, especially visits 
to places of detention? Probably not.

The composition of the International Committee is also the most effective 
guarantee of its independence, for states and National Societies take no part 
in recruiting its members, and the latter follow no instructions from any state 
or party in carrying out their duties. They represent nobody but themselves 
and their decisions are completely independent. Obviously, if they were 
appointed by the Central Committees of National Societies they would be 
answerable to their respective Societies and would have to do as they were 
told.

Recruitment of members of the International Committee by co-opting 
them from among Swiss citizens also ensures that the Committee is neutral 
and therefore acceptable. Switzerland obviously has no monopoly on neu
trality, but Swiss neutrality is founded on tradition and on treaties which 
give it special status. Moreover, Switzerland has been spared war for almost 
two centuries, so has no real enemy. A priori, no belligerent party can rea
sonably fear that the International Committee will not treat it impartially; 
but what belligerent would trust the ICRC if one of its members were an 
enemy?

Those who advocate changing the composition of the International 
Committee have generally pointed to the example of the international organ
izations and their secretariats. This is a false analogy, for such organizations 
do most of their work in peacetime, and it is unrealistic to expect that peace
time methods of organization can be applied in times of armed conflict. 
Indeed, multilateral organizations do not run smoothly even at the best of 
times. It needs no great acumen to foresee that, if the International 
Committee included representatives of belligerent nations, it would itself 
become a battlefield and its work would inevitably be brought to a halt by its 
members’ quarrels. This is not mere supposition; all too many debates at the
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United Nations, and the dispute over the representation of the Republic of 
South Africa that arose at the Twenty-fifth International Conference of the 
Red Cross, held in Geneva in October 1986, have shown clearly enough 
that it is always difficult, and in many cases impossible, to get representa
tives of nations who are at loggerheads to come together around a confer
ence table.

However logical it may seem that international missions should be carried 
out by a multinational organization, there is one obvious exception. The 
International Committee has been in existence, and active on the inter
national scene, for more than 130 years. Its work has expanded beyond all 
possible expectations. It has had serious setbacks but has indisputably done 
its work with unparalleled efficiency. In its own domain, it has acquired 
experience unrivalled by that of any other institution. Its basic working prin
ciples have remained unchanged; this is the best gauge of its impartiality, the 
continuity of its action, and therefore its acceptability. It would, to say the 
least, be rash to try to replace it with a different system that nobody could be 
sure would work. Whether or not its position is anomalous, the International 
Committee’s record and the services it has rendered have always been an 
argument for maintaining it as it is.

There remains the alternative proposed by Count Bernadotte, namely that 
the International Committee would be composed of representatives of the 
various nations, on the understanding that in the event of war its members 
from belligerent nations would be replaced by nationals of neutral countries. 
To start with, it is not clear nowadays what the term ‘belligerent’ means. If 
belligerence depends on a declaration of war, the United States was not a 
belligerent in the Vietnam War, and the Soviet Union was not a belligerent in 
the Afghan conflict. During the 1962 conflict between China and India, and 
the 1979 conflict between China and Vietnam, diplomatic relations were not 
even broken off. It is easy to imagine the differences that would arise if some 
members of the Committee belonged to nations engaging in hostilities 
without a declaration of war. They would refuse to resign, on the pretext 
that their countries were not formally at war, but they would nevertheless be 
representatives of belligerent nations. Obviously, once the first shots had been 
fired and casualties were coming in, all sorts of pressure would be applied to 
influence the appointment of new members. The war would be over before 
the International Committee had even started work.

Thus, although purists may object that because of the Committee’s inter
national attributes it is illogical to recruit its members by co-opting them 
from among Swiss citizens, this is in the last analysis the best possible system 
imaginable in the present state of international relations. And it has one 
tremendous advantage: it works.

It is also the best possible guarantee of the International Committee’s inde
pendence and neutrality, and of the continuity of its action.42
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C H A P T E R  I I I

THE INTERNATIONAL COMMITTEE 
OF THE RED CROSS AND 

SWITZERLAND

What are the relations between the ICRC and Switzerland?
The very question is an acknowledgement that they are probably not iden

tical to those of the ICRC with other states. The International Committee of 
the Red Cross has its headquarters in Switzerland and recruits its members 
from among Swiss citizens. The Swiss Federal Council is the depositary of the 
Geneva Conventions and their Additional Protocols. The ICRC and 
Switzerland are therefore linked by special ties which merit explanation. It 
would be futile and patently untrue to claim that the ICRC’s relations with 
Switzerland are no different from its relations with any other state.

It would be equally wide of the mark to claim that the International 
Committee is a mere instrument of Swiss diplomacy and that both expres
sions of the equation are therefore identical. In public international law the 
ICRC not only has a legal personality that is distinct from that of 
Switzerland,1 but also the capacity to take decisions independently of Swiss 
political power. Admittedly the International Committee has never come into 
open conflict with the Swiss authorities, but on several occasions the ICRC 
and the Swiss Confederation have not seen eye to eye. To take only one 
example, which although not recent clearly shows that the ICRC is independ
ent of the Swiss authorities: after the October Revolution and the general 
strike that paralysed Switzerland in November 1918, in which a large sector 
of Swiss public opinion saw the hand of Moscow, and after Swiss assets in 
Russia were confiscated and the Swiss Legation in Petrograd was sacked, 
Switzerland obstinately refused to enter into diplomatic relations with the 
Soviet Union. In September 1934 it opposed the admission of the USSR to the 
League of Nations;2 and five years later the Swiss Federal Council welcomed 
the decision of the Council of the League of Nations to expel the USSR when 
it invaded Finland.3 Switzerland persisted in its cold-shoulder policy long 
after the battle of Stalingrad. It was not until the Soviet Union emerged from 
the Second World War as a great power on the road to victory, and as one of 
the states that would dominate the European scene and the post-war world, 
that Switzerland ceased to stand aloof and at last sought contact.4

The ICRC’s attitude was quite different. Anxious to preserve the unity and 
universality of the Red Cross movement and help in the rebirth of the 
Russian Red Cross, it appointed a delegate to Russia as early as April 1918,5 
and when he was declared persona non grata was tireless in its efforts to
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install another delegate in his place. Voldemar Wehrlin represented the ICRC 
in Moscow from October 1921 to June 1938, when it regretfully withdrew 
him, mainly because of financial constraints.6 It furthermore recognized the 
Red Cross Society of the Russian Soviet Federated Socialist Republic in 
October 1921,7 and all through the Second World War tried to resume 
contact with the Soviet government and the Alliance of Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Societies of the USSR.8 Thus, whereas the Swiss Federal Council 
was refusing to enter into official relations of any kind with the Soviet Union 
and wanted it ostracized everywhere, the International Committee sought to 
establish a dialogue with it and maintain a presence there, not out of any 
fondness for the Bolshevik regime but in accordance with the principles it 
was itself duty bound to uphold. This example -  and many more could be 
given -  will suffice to show that the ICRC is able to take independent deci
sions, and where necessary to adopt policies very different from those of the 
Swiss Confederation.

It follows that both extreme answers to the initial question -  namely that 
the ICRC’s relations with Switzerland are no different from its relations with 
any other state, or alternatively that the ICRC is merely the Swiss 
Confederation’s humanitarian showcase -  must be rejected. There is, then, a 
special relationship between the ICRC and Switzerland, which must now be 
examined.

The special ties between the ICRC and Switzerland are of several kinds -  
personal, legal, financial, operational, diplomatic and symbolic.

Since the ICRC recruits the members of its governing body from among 
Swiss citizens, there is a personal link between it and the Confederation in 
that all Committee members are of Swiss nationality. This has undoubtedly 
made for good relations between it and the country in which its headquarters 
is located, but does not impair the ICRC’s independence, for the Swiss 
authorities take no part in their recruitment. The members of the 
International Committee are neither active in politics nor government officials 
employed by the Confederation or by a canton. They certainly do not repre
sent either their canton of origin or a party, church or association. They are 
co-opted by the existing members and cannot be removed from office except 
by their peers.9

Established as a private association with its headquarters in Switzerland, 
the ICRC is subject to Swiss law, notably Article 56 of the Swiss Federal 
Constitution10 and Articles 60ff.  of the Swiss Civil Code, already men
tioned.11 This poses no threat to the International Committee’s independence, 
for the purpose of these provisions is precisely to guarantee freedom of asso
ciation. Moreover, the Swiss Federal Council undertook in its declaration of 
25 November 1958 to ‘do all in its power to enable the International 
Committee of the Red Cross to fulfil its mission and maintain its independ
ence’.12 Since this declaration was freely given, it stands to reason that the 
Federal Council can revoke it whenever it is so inclined, but the indications
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are that it is not entirely free to do so, for as a state party to the Geneva 
Conventions and their Additional Protocols Switzerland would contravene 
its own obligations if it were to prevent the ICRC from performing the tasks 
entrusted to it by those treaties.

Since its headquarters are in Switzerland and it recruits its members there, 
the International Committee participates in Swiss neutrality to an extent 
which must be specified. Like any other legal entity established in 
Switzerland, it may be subjected to any regulations the federal authorities 
may have to adopt to ensure respect for Swiss neutrality, but it also benefits 
from Swiss neutrality in conducting its humanitarian activities. This is 
undoubtedly one of the salient features of the ICRC’s relations with 
Switzerland and therefore merits further consideration.13

The ICRC’s neutrality has long been identified with Swiss neutrality, just as 
Red Cross neutrality has often been identified with neutrality in international 
law. The use of the same term in both cases has led people to think that the 
concept considered is also the same, but this is not necessarily true.

A neutral state has four basic legal obligations:

a) a duty o f  abstention: a neutral state must refrain from taking part in hos
tilities unless it is itself the victim of aggression;

b) a duty o f  impartiality: a neutral state must not favour one belligerent to 
the detriment of the other, and any legislative measure taken by it to 
restrict or prohibit the export of war material must be applied by it in 
uniform manner to all belligerents;

c) a duty o f  prevention: a neutral state may not tolerate the use of its terri
tory as an operational base by one of the belligerents; it must oppose the 
passage of troops or convoys across its territory and prevent wireless 
telegraphy stations, other means of communication or recruiting agencies, 
etc., from being installed there;

d) a duty o f  tolerance: a neutral state must allow belligerents to exercise bel
ligerent rights against it, such as the rights of stoppage, search and capture 
of its merchant vessels within the limits prescribed by international law.14

In return, belligerents are bound to respect the inviolability of the territory of 
neutral states. They are forbidden to move troops or convoys across such ter
ritory, or to install there means of communication, corps of combatants or 
recruiting agencies, and so on.

The law of neutrality applies only in the event of war.15 However, a per
petually neutral state such as Switzerland must take care not to enter into any 
commitment in peacetime that might prevent it from discharging in time of 
war the obligations imposed on it by its neutral status.16

A perpetually neutral state must in particular refrain from taking part in 
military alliances or political or economic agreements that would prevent it 
from fulfilling its duty of impartiality. It must not permit foreign military 
bases to be established on its territory, and it must maintain a state of mili
tary preparedness that will enable it to repel violations of its neutrality.
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Yet a neutral state is under no obligation to refrain from having an opinion 
and making it known. For example, in the Second World War Nazi Germany 
repeatedly asserted that the law of neutrality required Switzerland to observe 
moral as well as military and political neutrality. That would have barred 
the Swiss government, the Swiss press and public opinion from expressing 
any sympathy with the enemies of the Reich. Switzerland never accepted this 
point of view.17

As history shows, the ICRC’s neutrality is an offshoot of Swiss neutrality. 
This was recognized by the First International Conference of Societies for the 
Relief of Wounded Soldiers, held in Paris in 1867, at which Count de Bréda, 
delegate of the French Central Committee, was so sure that Paris was the 
European capital of enlightenment and progress and had advantages and 
facilities far beyond the reach of Geneva that he proposed transferring the 
headquarters of the International Committee from Geneva to Paris.18 

The conference unhesitatingly rejected the proposal in the following terms:

In the opinion of the conference the headquarters of the International Committee 
should remain in Geneva. The geographical situation of this city, the political 
neutrality of Switzerland to whom it belongs, no less than historical tradition and 
awareness of a duty to the founders of the undertaking seem to be the deciding 
factors.19

It is perfectly clear that the role of neutral intermediary intended for the 
International Committee was based on the assumption that its headquarters 
should be in a small neutral country. Not only did the Vienna Declaration of 
20 March 1815 and the Treaty of Paris of 20 November 1815 both guaran
teed Switzerland’s perpetual neutrality,20 but the signatory states had recog
nized ‘that Swiss neutrality and inviolability, and its independence from any 
foreign influence, are in the true interests of the policy of the whole of 
Europe’.21 Had the ICRC been formed on the territory of a great power, it 
would inevitably have become its plaything and would have been paralysed 
in time of war.

This does not mean, however, that the ICRC’s neutrality is indistinguish
able from that of Switzerland; it differs from Swiss neutrality in its legal 
basis, its aims and the content of the rules that define it. The legal position of 
a neutral state such as Switzerland is governed by customary law and various 
international treaties, in particular the Hague Convention (V) respecting the 
Rights and Duties of Neutral Powers and Persons in Case of War on Land of 
18 October 1907, and the Hague Convention (XIII) concerning the Rights 
and Duties of Neutral Powers in Naval War, of the same date.22 The neutral
ity of the ICRC is based on its own continuous and uniform practice and the 
international community’s recognition thereof, and on the Fundamental 
Principles of the Red Cross and Red Crescent, proclaimed by the Twentieth 
International Conference of the Red Cross, held in Vienna in October 1965,23 
and confirmed by the Twenty-fifth Conference, held in Geneva in October 
1986.24
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Switzerland regards its neutrality as a means of preserving its unity and 
independence. The Red Cross, and especially the ICRC, regard neutrality as 
an essential condition for their activities. To carry out its relief operations 
and the tasks entrusted to it, the Red Cross must refrain from taking sides or 
favouring one belligerent to the detriment of another.

The law of neutrality applies only in time of war. Switzerland’s perpetual 
neutrality imposes some obligations on it both in peace and in war, but their 
purpose is solely to preserve its neutrality if war breaks out. For the Red 
Cross, however, neutrality is a permanent duty which it can never neglect, 
even briefly, without jeopardizing its ability to help victims of conflicts. It is 
binding upon every member of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement, and above all the ICRC, because of its unique position and the 
role of intermediary that has been assigned to it.

The obligations of neutral states under the law of neutrality are primarily 
military ones. Neutral states must refrain from taking part in hostilities or 
from giving military support of any kind to any belligerent. A perpetually 
neutral state must never enter into any political or economic commitment 
that in wartime would prevent it from fulfilling its obligations. Otherwise it 
has complete freedom of action. There is nothing to stop it from voicing its 
opinion, and states that are by tradition neutral, such as Switzerland, Sweden 
and Austria, have not failed to exercise this right. In contrast, the Red Cross 
may not take part in any controversy. The principle of neutrality proclaimed 
by the Twentieth International Conference of the Red Cross (Vienna, 1965) 
and confirmed by the Twenty-fifth Conference (Geneva, 1986), rules that:

In order to continue to enjoy the confidence of all, the [International Red Cross 
and Red Crescent] Movement may not take sides in hostilities or engage at any 
time in controversies of a political, racial, religious or ideological nature.25

State neutrality consists primarily in a duty of abstention. Although since 
the Second World War Switzerland has largely pursued a policy of active 
neutrality marked by readiness to lend its good offices and show solidarity 
with war-torn countries, Swiss neutrality is still basically an attitude of 
restraint. In contrast, the neutrality of the Red Cross means that it is equally 
ready at all times to help all victims of conflicts. It never stands aloof, but is 
open to dialogue with any belligerent.

Thus, even though the ICRC’s neutrality is founded upon Swiss neutrality, 
its legal basis, aims and content are different. It obliges the ICRC to show 
greater restraint than the law of neutrality imposes on the Swiss authorities 
or on other legal entities domiciled in Switzerland, but it is also an attitude of 
openness to the world, a readiness to help all victims, to whatever side they 
may belong.

Switzerland is the depositary of the Geneva Conventions and their 
Additional Protocols.26 This responsibility is in the first place an administra
tive one: the depositary keeps the original text of the treaty in safe custody, 
prepares certified copies of it, receives instruments of accession or ratification,
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keeps them in safe custody and notifies all states concerned of them.27 
However, these duties may easily raise thorny questions, the settlement of 
which requires consultations between the depositary and the ICRC. 
Switzerland furthermore invited the states concerned to take part in the 
Diplomatic Conferences of 1864, 1868, 1906, 1929, 1949 and 1974-7, at 
which the Geneva Conventions and their Additional Protocols were adopted. 
It was also Switzerland that organized and chaired those meetings, thereby 
assuming not only administrative and financial but also considerable political 
responsibilities, for the failure of such a conference would inevitably have 
affected the country that convened it.

The International Committee and the depositary therefore share much 
common ground and have accordingly worked out a division of labour. The 
ICRC proposes a revision of the humanitarian treaties when it deems that the 
time is ripe for it and, with the help of experts from various countries, pre
pares draft articles for submission in due course to a diplomatic conference. It 
is then up to the Swiss Federal Council to organize, convene and chair such a 
conference to consider the drafts and adopt the final texts, the ICRC acting 
only as a non-voting expert.28

Switzerland also gives the ICRC considerable financial support. From the 
very start the Committee members have looked to their fellow citizens to 
provide the necessary support for its activities.29 For many years these were 
covered only by donations and legacies, for the Committee appealed to public 
generosity and not for government subsidies. The Swiss government appears 
to have made its first contribution -  150,000 Swiss francs -  to the ICRC 
during the First World W ar.30 In the Second World War it provided 
3,200,000 Swiss francs,31 and since 1951 it has made an annual contribution 
to the ICRC. The initial amount of 500,000 Swiss francs32 has risen in pro
portion to the ICRC’s increasingly extensive tasks and activities; from 
1 million Swiss francs in 1 963 the annual contribution grew to 2.5 million in 
1968, 7.5 million in 1972, 20 million in 1982, 40 million in 1986, 45 million 
in 1988, 1989 and 1990, 51.7 million in 1991, 55 million in 1992 and 1993, 
60 million in 1994 and 1995 and 65 million in 1996 and 1997.33 The Swiss 
government has also made special contributions in response to the appeals 
that the ICRC has had to make to finance its operations in the field,34 and for 
the centenary of the Red Cross it presented the ICRC with a new building 
which houses the Central Tracing Agency.35

Fearing that it might become financially dependent on the Swiss govern
ment and so lose some of its freedom of action, the ICRC has done its utmost 
to persuade the other states party to the Geneva Conventions to cover a 
greater part of its expenditure. For the year 1997 the Swiss government’s 
contribution amounted to 12.7% of ICRC receipts.36

Switzerland has nevertheless made great financial efforts to help the ICRC; 
its total contributions between 1914 and 1997 came to more than 1225 
million Swiss francs.37 It also gives invaluable help in the conduct of ICRC 
operations.
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The ICRC has its headquarters in Switzerland, i.e. in neutral territory, and 
can therefore keep in contact with all belligerents. For operational purposes 
this is a major advantage, as the ICRC found, a contrario, during the Second 
World War when Switzerland was surrounded by Axis territory and commu
nication with the Allies was consequently impeded.

Switzerland has also provided the ICRC with relief supplies in kind 
and means of communication, including aircraft and air crews.38 But 
Switzerland has no monopoly of such aid, and other states, together with 
the European Union, have given the ICRC logistic support to a steadily 
increasing extent.

Switzerland has also often agreed to allow the ICRC to use its territory, for 
example for the internment in a neutral country of seriously sick and seri
ously wounded prisoners of war39 or to repatriate prisoners of war or civilian 
captives. Besides numerous such operations in both world wars,40 two oper
ations for the release of Israeli and Palestinian prisoners took place at 
Cointrin Airport, Geneva, on 14 March 1979 and 20 May 1985.41

In diplomatic matters Switzerland gives the ICRC unobtrusive but effective 
support. When appropriate, the Swiss Federal Department of Foreign Affairs 
issues ICRC delegates with diplomatic passports, which in many countries 
work wonders in obtaining visas and settling customs formalities.

The Swiss government has also frequently used its influence, in response to 
the ICRC’s request, to persuade belligerents to fulfil their humanitarian oblig
ations. It has no monopoly in providing such help either, for all states party 
to the Geneva Conventions are entitled to intervene to ensure that they are 
respected, but the most steadfast support for the ICRC has undoubtedly 
come from Switzerland.

Switzerland is, by far, the state most often asked by belligerents to safe
guard their interests and those of their nationals. In the Second World War 
the Swiss Confederation was representing the interests of thirty-five states, 
including most of the great powers: the British Empire, France, the United 
States, Germany, Italy and Japan.42 Since the Second World War belliger
ents have usually not bothered to ask a Protecting Power to look after their 
interests and those of their nationals. Protecting Powers have been 
appointed in only five conflicts; in four of them Switzerland’s services were 
requested.43

As already indicated above, the mandate assigned to a Protecting Power 
by international humanitarian law is very similar to the International 
Committee’s tasks.44 It has consequently done much to promote especially 
close ties between Berne and Geneva, sometimes tinged with rivalry45 but 
mostly imbued with an equal concern for the welfare of war victims.46

There is also a symbolic link between the ICRC and Switzerland whose 
importance should not be underestimated. Whereas there may be good 
reasons for doubting that the Constituent Conference of October 1863 delib
erately inverted the colours of the Swiss national flag to form the distinctive 
emblem of the volunteer medical services so fervently advocated by Dunant,4'
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this was the design adopted, and it has long been confirmed by positive law. 
Article 38, paragraph 1, of the First Geneva Convention stipulates that:

As a compliment to Switzerland, the heraldic emblem of the red cross on a white 
ground, formed by reversing the Federal colours, is retained as the emblem and 
distinctive sign of the Medical Service of armed forces.48

Of all the links between the International Committee and Switzerland, this 
symbolic one is perhaps the strongest. There is probably no link that the 
ICRC and the people of Switzerland would less willingly give up, although it 
could be argued that choosing the Swiss national colours was not consonant 
with the spirit of universality that the founders of the Red Cross had in 
mind.

Thus the Swiss Confederation has given the International Committee invalu
able financial, operational and diplomatic support which reflects the special 
relationship between the ICRC and Switzerland, the Swiss humanitarian tra
dition and the widely held belief of the people of Switzerland that a country 
which has the immense privilege of being spared the horrors of war is bound 
to make special efforts to help war victims. There is no doubt that this effect
ive and constant support has made a decisive contribution to the develop
ment of the ICRC and of the Red Cross movement in general. Without it the 
Red Cross would not be what it is today.

However, the Swiss government has not only never refused the ICRC its 
support, it has also benefited from the fact that the ICRC has its headquarters 
in Switzerland. When the country’s national existence was threatened, as in 
the Second World War, the Swiss diplomatic service regularly pointed out 
that the headquarters of the International Committee were on Swiss soil, and 
that the Committee could render great services to the belligerents which 
would come to an end if Switzerland were invaded.49 Diplomatic correspon
dence also shows that some of the belligerents gave the ICRC’s activities as 
one of the reasons for respecting Swiss neutrality, in spite of the concessions 
extorted from the Swiss government by German pressure.50

More generally speaking, Switzerland has benefited from the ICRC’s high 
reputation and from the association of ideas in much of public opinion -  if 
only because of the red cross emblem -  between the Red Cross and the 
country where it was created.51

There is, then, a special relationship between the ICRC and Switzerland 
that differs from the relationship between the ICRC and other states. The 
ICRC’s relations with Switzerland are unique because its headquarters are in 
Switzerland and because it recruits its members there.

As already stated, these relations do not, in my view, subordinate the ICRC 
to the Swiss authorities. But not everyone is of this opinion. Some commen
tators, maintaining that no state could possibly tolerate the existence on its
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territory of an independent centre of decision, regard as nonsense any claim 
that the International Committee is independent of the state. They believe 
that it can only be an auxiliary of Swiss diplomacy and that its independence 
is a mere façade.

It would not be true to say that the Swiss federal authorities have never 
attempted to influence the ICRC. All in all they have shown great respect for 
its independence. Nonetheless, they have sometimes brought pressure to bear 
on it. But what government has not tried to influence the ICRC when its 
national interests were at stake? The Swiss federal authorities are not alone in 
this respect, and their attempts to do so are indistinguishable from those of 
other governments.

The opinion that the ICRC’s independence is a mere fiction is contradicted 
by state practice. If the ICRC were simply Swiss diplomacy’s humanitarian 
showcase and all important decisions were taken in Berne, attempts by states 
to influence it would be made there, not in Geneva. But the opposite happens. 
When foreign governments want to put their case, or protest against a de
cision by the ICRC, they do so in Geneva, not Berne. State practice thus 
confirms that the ICRC is truly independent.

But the Committee’s own attitude then has to be considered. Indeed, inde
pendence is not merely a legal relationship; it is also a matter of resolve and a 
state of mind. Any number of people who owe nobody anything nevertheless 
place themselves under somebody else’s protection, either because they do 
not realize that they are independent or because they do not feel strong 
enough to stand on their own feet and make the decisions that are the price 
of freedom.

Two questions therefore arise: is the ICRC really and truly aware that it is 
independent, and has it maintained sufficient distance from the Swiss author
ities for its independence to be credible?

From the outset the Geneva Committee was fully aware that its future lay 
in international, not national, relations. There is ample evidence of this. For 
example, just after the Constituent Conference of October 1863 the Geneva 
Committee asked all members of the Conference to set up national commit
tees in their several countries.52 The Swiss delegate, Dr Lehmann, retorted by 
proposing that the Geneva Committee should declare itself the relief commit
tee for Switzerland. His letter to Gustave Moynier reads:

Regarding the formation of a relief committee for Switzerland, I am convinced 
that the best thing to do would be to ask the Geneva International Committee to 
declare that it is the Swiss national committee. It will be impossible to form any 
Swiss national committee that will be more likely to perform the noble task of 
national committee for our country, for your committee has the outstanding merit 
of initiative and also that of having so excellently conducted the proceedings until 
now.53

Moynier’s reply has unfortunately not survived,54 but it is well known that 
the Geneva Committee did not take up Dr Lehmann’s proposal.
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Similarly, three years later, when the Geneva Committee issued a circular 
letter announcing the formation of a Swiss Central Committee in Berne, it 
took the opportunity of making clear that its own field of action was on the 
international plane and that it had no responsibilities in national matters. 
Having announced the formation of the Swiss Committee for Relief to 
Wounded Soldiers, the International Committee stated as follows:

To prevent any confusion in your mind between the new association just 
mentioned and the International Committee, we wish to point out that although 
the headquarters of the International Committee are in Switzerland it does not 
exist to assist the Swiss army, but only to serve as a link between the various 
national committees and, as a central office, to offer them facilities for the 
exchange of communications.

It was so mandated by the Conference of 1863, and will continue to function 
for as long as it can be useful in that way. Its relationship with the Swiss 
Committee in Berne will be the same as its relationship with the foreign 
committees.)5

So ever since its foundation the Geneva Committee has been fully aware that 
its own sphere of action was on the international plane and did not include 
any responsibility for national affairs. It affirmed that its relations with the 
Central Committee of the Swiss Society for Relief to Wounded Soldiers were 
precisely the same as with the central committee of any other country.

It might be supposed that it was equally determined to affirm its independ- 
ence'from the Swiss federal authorities, all the more so as the scale of its 
tasks and activities was increasing and its specific mandate was becoming 
more widely recognized by the international community; but in fact things 
were not so simple. The growing responsibilities of the ICRC doubtless 
helped to consolidate its international position, but also increased the 
resources it needed to discharge them, and so made it more dependent on 
donors. And one of its principal donors is the Swiss federal government.

The question cannot therefore be answered by deductive reasoning, and 
we must look to the practice of the ICRC to find out how far it has been 
determined to affirm its independence from the Swiss authorities.

That determination has varied from one time to another. In the First World 
War the ICRC managed to keep its distance from the Swiss authorities, 
which showed a dangerous complaisance towards the Central Powers. Thus 
when the Confederation was faced with the task of persuading world opinion 
that it was genuinely following a policy of neutrality, a belief that had been 
shaken in Allied circles by the disastrous manoeuvres of the Swiss Federal 
Councillor Arthur Hoffmann, it was Gustave Ador, the President of the 
ICRC, who was asked to replace him.56

In the Second World War, however, the International Committee largely 
allowed itself to be taken in tow by the Swiss federal authorities. This atti
tude is hard to explain. It cannot be entirely attributed to the influence of 
Philipp Etter, Swiss Federal Councillor and a member of the International 
Committee since 6 August 19405/ nor to Edouard de Haller, a member of the
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International Committee who was appointed as the Swiss Federal Council’s 
delegate for international relief operations.58 From June 1940 onwards 
Switzerland was in a particularly dangerous position, and it was probably 
this that induced the members of the Committee, like most other Swiss citi
zens, to close ranks behind the Swiss Federal Council. By doing so they 
unwittingly forfeited some of the Committee’s international standing and 
freedom of action.

The heavy hand of the Swiss federal authorities was probably most notice
able at the session of 14 October 1942 at which the Committee had to decide 
on a draft appeal concerning the conduct of the war. Swiss Federal 
Councillor Philipp Etter -  who was moreover President of the Swiss 
Confederation for 1942 -  came specially from Berne to Geneva to speak out 
against the draft appeal. Undoubtedly his opposition, and that of Edouard de 
Haller, were largely instrumental in tipping the scales in the direction desired 
by the Swiss Federal Council: the draft appeal was rejected.59

The lesson was not lost on the International Committee, for since the 
Second World War no person has been elected to it whilst in office as a Swiss 
federal councillor.

The new Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949, confirming and extend
ing the ICRC’s powers and responsibilities, might have been thought to make 
it more independent of the Swiss federal authorities. In fact they hardly did 
so, for the International Committee has taken little interest in the possible 
effects on its own status of the new functions assigned to it.

The ICRC has however not been altogether consistent. It has readily 
declared that it is independent of any political authority,60 including, there
fore, the Swiss federal authorities, but its deeds have not always matched its 
words. For example, it is astonishing to read in an ICRC press release that 
Mr August Lindt, then recently appointed ICRC Commissioner General in 
Nigeria, appeared for his first interview with the head of the Federal Military 
Government of Nigeria in the company of the Swiss ambassador in Lagos 
(instead of that of the head of the ICRC delegation).61 There could be no 
surer way of convincing the Nigerian authorities that the ICRC was a mere 
instrument of Swiss diplomacy!

In other situations the ICRC has clearly stood apart from the Swiss author
ities, for example during the crisis that followed the invasion of Kuwait on 
2 August 1990. Although Switzerland was not a member of the United 
Nations, the Swiss Federal Council immediately endorsed the embargo 
against Iraq decreed by the Security Council.62 The ICRC, however, offered 
its services to the Iraqi government and confirmed that offer during several 
missions to Baghdad in the summer and autumn of 1990. The Iraqi author
ities recognized the ICRC’s special position, for although Swiss nationals -  
like those of other countries taking part in the embargo -  were forced to stay 
in Iraq, ICRC delegates were free to come and go.63

On 19 March 1993, the International Committee of the Red Cross and the 
Swiss Confederation, acting on a proposal originally made by the study
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group set up by the Federal Council to consider the future of Swiss foreign 
policy and set forth in the original French version of this book, concluded a 
headquarters agreement to determine the legal status of the ICRC in 
Switzerland. This agreement recognizes the ICRC’s international legal per
sonality and legal capacity in Switzerland, guarantees its independence and 
freedom of action and grants it the same privileges and immunities as are 
accorded to international organizations that have their seat in Switzerland;64 
it specifies the scope of the relations between the ICRC and Switzerland, situ
ates them where they belong, namely on the footing of public international 
law, and gives the international community confirmation of the ICRC’s inde
pendence from the Swiss authorities.65

Two conclusions may be drawn from the foregoing analysis.
The first is that the ICRC, which in international law has a legal personal

ity separate from that of Switzerland, should not be afraid to proclaim loud 
and clear that it is independent of the Swiss federal authorities, and it should 
take care to act accordingly.66 It should obviously not disavow its great debt 
to Switzerland, but simply recognize that its special responsibilities as an 
international organization oblige it to keep its distance from the Swiss 
government.

Secondly, the ICRC should keep out of discussions on Swiss foreign policy, 
as its principles require it to do. Such issues are political, and it is not for the 
ICRC to express an opinion on them unless Swiss neutrality, from which the 
ICRC derives support, were directly and manifestly threatened. That, indeed, 
was its attitude to the question whether Switzerland should join the United 
Nations,6' and it should, in my view, show equal reserve with regard to 
Switzerland’s possible entry to the European Union.
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CONCLUSIONS

Qui croira à la justice de votre guerre si elle 
est faite sans mesure.
François de La N oue (1531-91 )

Conclusions do not conclude. They look both to the past and to the future.
The International Committee of the Red Cross was the brainchild of five 

private individuals, Dunant, Moynier, General Dufour, Dr Appia and 
Dr Maunoir, who set out to transform into reality two ideas put forward by 
Henry Dunant in his book A Memory o f  Solferino:

•  the creation in all European countries of voluntary relief societies to 
provide care for wounded soldiers;

•  the formulation of an international principle, sanctioned by a Convention 
inviolate in character, that would protect the wounded and all who try to 
come to their aid.

The Committee aspired no higher. It believed that there would be no further 
need for it once the relief societies were formed and states had pledged to 
protect the wounded and the personnel caring for them. ‘We shall rest well 
content to have fostered the growth of an institution that will spread little by 
little and whose good works will surely earn it the goodwill of all’, said 
Gustave Moynier at the Constituent Conference of October 1863, at which 
the Red Cross came into being.1

But history gave him the lie. It soon became clear that a permanent central 
body was required to look after the general interests of the Red Cross and to 
maintain liaison between the newly formed relief societies, especially in time 
of war. Also, the need for a neutral intermediary between the belligerents 
became clear when the Geneva Convention was put into effect. The 
International Committee therefore had to assume a role undreamed of by its 
founders, and did so beyond all expectations.

On glancing back over the 135 years since its inception, it can be seen to 
have evolved in four ways: in terms of those it helps, the situations in which 
it intervenes, the geographical scope of its activities, and the kind of tasks it is 
ready to perform.

When the International Committee was founded it was concerned only 
with the wounded and sick in armies in the field and the medical personnel 
tending to them. Since then it has progressively extended its services to 
shipwrecked naval personnel, prisoners of war, civilians in the power of the 
enemy and, since the Second World War, to civilian victims of military
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operations -  especially air raids -  and of the famines and epidemics that are 
all too often an after-effect of war.

As for the situations in which the Committee intervenes, these were origi
nally only conflicts between states, excluding internal conflicts and colonial 
wars, but since the Russian Civil War and the Hungarian Revolution the 
ICRC has also sought to protect the victims of non-international armed 
conflicts, and of internal disturbances and tension which are often a fore
warning or result of armed conflicts.

Before the Italo-Ethiopian War of 1935 its activities did not extend beyond 
Europe, and although the ICRC sent missions during the First World War to 
North Africa, India, Burma and even to Japan, they went there to visit 
German and Austrian prisoners of war and not to help the local population. 
The ICRC did not intervene in colonial wars, which were not regarded as 
international wars as defined by the international law of the time. It was not 
until the war between Spain and the Rif tribesmen of Morocco (1921-6) that 
it decided to offer its services to the belligerents, but its approaches came to 
nothing.2 Since 1945 the situation has to some extent been reversed: the 
centre of gravity of ICRC activities is now in Asia, Africa and Latin America.

The range of activities the International Committee is prepared to under
take has also been extended. Resolution IV/3 of the Berlin Conference of 
1869 gave the ICRC responsibilities solely for liaison: it was requested to 
‘...ensure that a liaison and information office is set up in a suitably chosen 
location, which shall facilitate, in every possible way, the exchange of com
munications between committees and the sending of relief supplies’.3 In the 
Franco-Prussian War of 1870 the International Committee was at pains to 
make clear that its place was not on the battlefield:

On several occasions, surprise has been expressed that we have not sent a 
representative to the theatre of hostilities; it should be superfluous to explain ... 
why we have not done so. Our place was not on the battlefield, and the Committees 
on either side would not have been surprised by our absence. We have remained 
where our duty lay, and where our presence was required by unceasing work.4

These reservations no longer apply. Since 1914 ICRC delegates have been 
active in prisoner-of-war camps and camps for civilian internees, and since 
the Italo-Ethiopian War and especially the Arab-Israeli conflict of 1948, often 
in the theatre of war itself. In its role as a neutral intermediary the ICRC has 
thus increasingly sought to help victims of war on the spot, widening the 
range of its activities accordingly and concentrating more and more on prac
tical operations that require a greater presence in the field. Where safety 
zones are being set up or the wounded and civilians are being evacuated, or 
in repatriation operations during hostilities, ICRC delegates will be found at 
the scene of battle, and very often between the lines.

In other words, the work of the International Committee has expanded 
beyond measure in three respects:
•  in terms o f  the categories o f  victims: it tries to reach all war victims 

needing its help, whatever their status or the nature of the conflict;
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•  in geographical coverage: it is prepared to take action in any part of the 
world, no region or country being excluded a priori;

•  in terms o f  reference: there is no relief operation needed to ensure the sur
vival of war victims, or to spare them suffering, that it will refuse in 
advance.

In practice, however, this expansion is restricted by the narrowly calculated 
resources at its disposal and the limited extent to which governments are pre
pared to accept its services.

The threefold universality towards which the ICRC has gradually evolved 
cannot therefore be regarded as an objective attainable within a set time. 
Rather it is an ideal or a landmark on the horizon which, though too remote 
ever to be reached, guides it on its course.

Whether it will be possible to approach this ideal depends on what the 
future holds for the ICRC and on how it will overcome the challenges of the 
world of tomorrow. Predicting the future has been the historians’ perennial 
temptation and those who have indulged in it have frequently had cause to 
regret their temerity. It is no easy matter to study the history of our own 
times in an attempt to identify the lines of force that shape it; but it is down
right dangerous to extend those lines into the future, for all too often history 
chooses to change direction when least expected to do so. A few conjectures 
can be ventured only with extreme caution, and all the usual reservations.

For methodological reasons the most pessimistic scenarios, such as a third 
world war or a general nuclear conflict, must be ruled out; not because the 
world is safe from such disasters, but because they would alter conditions so 
dramatically that their consequences would be unpredictable.

The only reasonable field of investigation is therefore what might be called 
realistic forecasting, that is, extending into the fairly near future the lines of 
force that emerge from an analysis of the present and the recent past.

Despite the thaw in relations between the United States and Russia and 
between Russia and China, it would probably be illusory, for various 
reasons, to expect any perceptible and lasting reduction in the number of 
armed conflicts in the world.

First of all, there are economic factors: the growing imbalance between 
rich and poor countries, protectionism, the appalling indebtedness of many 
countries, and above all the ever-widening disparity in Africa, Latin America 
and some Asian countries between the population explosion and economic 
stagnation. When the population of an entire continent steadily rises while 
agricultural output remains unchanged, disaster is inevitable. Sooner or later 
the fringe groups living in abject poverty below the subsistence level, and the 
countless multitudes whose living conditions deteriorate year after year, will 
rebel against their unjust fate.

Other factors to be reckoned with are the internal instability of many 
countries, due to their weak and inadequate institutions, the seizure of power 
by oligarchies for their own advantage, in utter contempt of the national 
interest, and the transposition of nineteenth-century European models
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ill-suited to local conditions. To have imported a centralized style of govern
ment derived from that of the French Revolution or Hegel’s concept of the 
nation-state has brought untold suffering to other parts of the world. In some 
extreme cases the seizure of power has led to unmitigated state gangsterism 
on sinister Nazi-inspired lines, and left-wing or right-wing Nazi imitators (for 
the extremes meet and are indistinguishable, whatever their labels) have suc
ceeded in exploiting several Third World countries for their own ignoble 
ends.

Another cause for anxiety is the artificiality of certain national borders 
redrawn in the aftermath of two world wars or inherited from colonial dom
ination, especially those in Africa. The last twenty years have done nothing to 
allay the resulting unrest, which in the long term is likely to cause particularly 
vicious conflicts, because states will be tempted to distract attention from 
their internal problems by channelling discontent towards neighbouring 
countries.

The break-up of Yugoslavia and the Soviet Union has shown that struc
tures maintained by force may one day collapse and that states that appear as 
solid as rock may suddenly fall apart.

There is also the worrying factor that the world of today cannot work out 
political settlements to its armed conflicts. International co-operation at the 
United Nations and fear of nuclear war have admittedly prevented hostilities 
from spreading, but have not been able to clear them up. In the Middle East, 
Kashmir, South-East Asia and Korea war has been smouldering or flaring up 
for the last forty years or more. This inability to achieve political settlements 
is not confined to the Korean and Indo-Chinese conflicts, which may be 
regarded as the bitter fruit of the Cold War; it is also characteristic of recent 
basically regional conflicts such as that in Cyprus and the Iran-Iraq war. In 
Europe, before the French Revolution, kings were adept at the art of compro
mise. If they lost a war they ceded a province. Our democracies seem unable 
to do this -  and modern dictatorships even less so.

Last but not least, all the internal tensions -  whether motivated by econ
omic, social, ethnic or religious differences -  which remained pent up 
throughout the Cold War came to the fore as soon as the threat of a third 
world war faded away.

Far from opening the way to the general and lasting peace that peoples 
hoped for and that even seemed close at hand when the Berlin Wall crumbled 
and the Soviet Union disintegrated, the end of the Cold War led to a resur
gence of unbridled nationalism, uncontrolled fanaticism and racial hatred. 
The centre of gravity of armed conflicts has shifted from the fracture lines of 
the Cold War to the very heart of nations and peoples.

For all the above reasons it would be unrealistic to expect any marked and 
lasting reduction in the armed conflicts that are ravaging the world, and con
sequently of the appeals that will be made to the ICRC. However, the situ
ations in which it works will certainly change. There will be a more intimate 
mix of endogenous (national) causes of conflicts with external ones, even if
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the great powers are less prompt to intervene than in the past. There will 
therefore be a proliferation of conflicts of a dual nature, internal in some 
respects and international in others; but contemporary international law, 
based as it is on the dichotomy between international and non-international 
armed conflicts, is not easily adaptable to hybrid situations of this kind.

Also to be expected is a greater recourse to guerrilla warfare and in general 
to new methods of combat, combined with a growing tendency for combat
ants to merge with the civilian population. The inevitable result will be that 
the fundamental distinction between combatants and the civilian population 
will be still further eroded, and that there will be more civilian victims than 
ever before.

Internal instability and state gangsterism will make it increasingly neces
sary to protect individuals against their own government in situations of 
armed conflict, or even in peacetime. But individuals can hardly be protected 
against the state of which they are nationals so long as international law is 
based on the assumption that the state is the natural protector of its citizens.

Almost certainly, future conflicts will result in an ever greater need for 
humanitarian services, especially relief operations. The economy of many 
countries is too fragile to survive any crisis. Even a fairly minor upset such as 
internal disturbances or a bad harvest has disastrous effects on a civilian 
population whose life is already one long struggle for survival. A striking 
example of this is the conflict in Mozambique (1975-92), where fairly small- 
scale clashes -  judging by the limited number of combatants on either side, 
their comparatively weak weaponry and the sporadic nature of the fighting -  
that never made the headlines ruined a country larger in area than Britain 
and uprooted one-third of its fifteen million inhabitants. There is every 
reason to believe that such events will become more and more common, espe
cially in Africa, and that even relatively limited conflicts -  limited as regards 
the military hardware used or the size of military operations -  will have 
disastrous consequences in terms of human suffering.

Nor should the role of the media be overlooked. Until fifty years ago 
Bengal or China could be stricken by a major famine and the rest of the 
world would have known little or nothing about it. Things are very different 
nowadays, when television brings images of the agonizing plight of victims 
into every home. A striking example of this was given in October 1979 when 
the tragedy that had unfolded for many years in Cambodia, snugly concealed 
behind a bamboo curtain, suddenly came into the limelight as tens of thou
sands of refugees crossed into Thailand. The resulting outcry in most coun
tries of the world obliged their governments to tackle a calamity that until 
then had been left to fester unheeded.

This heightened awareness of the plight of war victims, starkly portrayed 
by the new visual media, has led to the formation of many new organiza
tions for their relief. It has often been said in the last few years that the 
ICRC has lost its previous monopoly of humanitarian activities. This is a 
great exaggeration. The ICRC has never had a monopoly, either de facto or
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de jure, as is clear from the work in both world wars of the Protecting 
Powers and the various national branches of the Young M en’s Christian 
Association. Apart from their work, however, there is no denying that until 
the civil war in Nigeria (1967-70) humanitarian agencies were few and far 
between. But that is no longer the case. There are now large numbers of vol
untary agencies of all kinds, religious and secular, some working in several 
countries, others formed to deal with a particular situation or group of 
victims. Since many of these agencies confine themselves to limited one-off 
operations, they may appear to succeed where the ICRC appears to fail. This 
is not really surprising, for their responsibilities cannot compare with those 
of the ICRC and they can therefore adopt methods which an institution 
committed to long-term action and to working on both sides of the front 
cannot possibly use. Some National Societies too, fearing that the public will 
transfer its support from them to these voluntary agencies, are tempted to go 
it alone by engaging in activities hitherto reserved -  and recognized as such -  
for the ICRC alone. Lastly, states have begun to carry out large-scale relief 
operations themselves instead of simply giving their financial and logistic 
support, as they did in the past, to those conducted by humanitarian 
institutions.

The turning point came during the Gulf War in the spring of 1990. The 
United States, France, the United Kingdom and other members of the anti- 
Iraq Coalition invoked Security Council Resolution 688 to take military 
action in northern Iraq so as to protect the Kurdish population from repres
sion by Baghdad and provide them with urgently required relief supplies. 
Similar but more modest operations were undertaken in 1992 in Bosnia- 
Herzegovina and Somalia. This marked the reappearance under the term 
droit d ’ingérence, or the right to intervene, of the old right of humanitarian 
intervention that existed in Europe at the time of the Ancien Régime and in 
the nineteenth century, in other words intervention by major powers in the 
affairs of small countries.

It is still too early to measure the consequences of that change, and any 
assessment would in any case have to be carefully qualified. On the one hand, 
government relief operations have had uncontested beneficial results and have 
saved many lives. Moreover, in both Bosnia and Somalia the ICRC and other 
humanitarian institutions were, if not unable to work, at least seriously 
impeded by the extremely hazardous conditions. How, therefore, could they 
reproach the various states for entering onto the stage at a time when they 
were no longer able to meet the needs of the population?

On the other hand, the politicization of humanitarian action carries with it 
great risk. The aid thus distributed may be viewed as a means used by the 
great powers to exert political influence; any future operation not backed by 
force may consequently be brought to a standstill. If aid can be imposed with 
weapons, even the most disinterested of assistance may be perceived as a 
pretext to justify interference in the internal affairs of states and recourse to 
armed force. The chief responsibility of the great powers is not to provide aid
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to the victims of conflicts -  usually the humanitarian institutions can do this 
and have the necessary expertise -  but to maintain international peace and 
security, in accordance with their self-assigned mandate. The humanitarian 
impact of their operations in Iraq, Bosnia-Herzegovina and Somalia cannot 
disguise the fact that those operations were required because of the incapacity 
of the great powers to impose political settlements.

The positive consequences that may rightly be expected of direct state 
intervention in the humanitarian domain do not obviate the cause for long
term concern.

In so far as the present can be taken as a guide to the future, in the next 
five or ten years there will probably be just as many conflicts as before; there 
will still be as many victims and the resultant humanitarian needs will be at 
least as great as, and probably even greater than, those with which the 
International Committee has had to contend over the last few years. The 
ICRC will have to work in more difficult conditions because of the intrinsic 
complexity of the conflict situations it will encounter, the disparity between 
these and the concepts on which humanitarian law is based, and the presence 
of many different bodies often working without co-ordination in what was 
previously recognized as the ICRC’s traditional field of action.

Before being able to suggest how the ICRC may be able to cope with these 
greater needs and new conditions whilst avoiding their attendant pitfalls, the 
main challenges it will have to face must first be identified. For clarity’s sake, 
it is advisable to separate internal challenges -  those that can be addressed 
only by means of changes within the ICRC itself -  from external challenges, 
in other words those it has to contend with in the outside world.

The first challenge is growth. There will be no way of meeting greater 
needs without a parallel increase in the Committee’s financial and material 
resources.

This challenge is really not a new one; the ICRC’s staff and budget have 
recently more than doubled over a ten-year period (1988 to 1998).5 So far 
the ICRC has managed to overcome the theoretical6 and practical problems 
of its own growth. Nevertheless, each stage of any such process brings new 
risks and new difficulties. As in the past, the ICRC will have to find ways of 
managing its growth so as to avoid either stagnation or uncurbed expan
sion.

In the long run, stagnation would inevitably turn the ICRC into no more 
than a marginal organization. Any activities it might refuse would be taken 
over by other agencies, which would also siphon off the resources that are 
now the ICRC’s. It would then soon be without the means of doing the work 
on which it would like to concentrate. For a humanitarian institution such as 
the ICRC refusal to take action would be well-nigh suicidal.

Conversely, uncontrolled growth could only mean inefficiency and waste 
and, before long, loss of identity. For an institution that depends on the trust 
its donors place in it, uncontrolled growth would be just as suicidal as 
stagnation.
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The question of resources will then arise. The ICRC will have to find not 
only the financial resources it needs to care for victims, but also its own indis
pensable human resources.

This is primarily a matter of recruitment. It will need to find a way of 
attracting greater numbers of motivated men and women, willing to devote 
themselves to a cause that is simultaneously an ideal. If Switzerland and Swiss 
residents abroad cannot provide them, the ICRC will have to draw more lib
erally on the staff National Societies are prepared to make available to it.

Recruiting new staff will be of little use unless the ICRC has an efficient 
body of managers, and this raises the question of management training. It 
will have to improve its methods of internal training, management develop
ment and succession planning for key positions. Most important of all, it will 
have to be more successful than hitherto in retaining over the long term the 
services of the persons it has taken the trouble to train. Despite all its efforts 
over the past few years, the Achilles’ heel of ICRC staff policy is its still too- 
rapid staff turnover; men and women who have learned their trade in the 
only genuine school, that of war and action, take their services elsewhere.

The question will also arise of how the whole organization is to be 
directed. Given the structure of the ICRC, this will have to be tackled at two 
levels.

Assuming that the ICRC will have to shoulder ever heavier responsibilities 
in increasingly complicated conditions, it may well be asked whether the 
Committee, as now composed, will still be able to overcome the challenges 
that lie ahead.

The ICRC’s supreme governing body, the Assembly, is still composed of 
volunteers in the most honourable sense of the word, that is, of eminent 
Swiss citizens who serve the organization without payment, usually along
side other activities. Voluntary service is a founding principle of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent and could not easily be dispensed with, but the prob
lems to be solved demand a highly professional approach, together with the 
ability to retain an overall view.

The solution will probably be found by striking a careful balance between 
the responsibilities of the Assembly, made up largely of volunteers, and those 
of the management, which comprises the ICRC’s most senior professional 
executives.7

The most difficult problems of ICRC growth probably relate to manage
ment. With more staff, greater financial resources and higher expenses, the 
gap inevitably widens between decision-making centres, on the one hand, and 
field workers and victims on the other. Bureaucracy becomes ponderous and 
internal precautions against inefficiency and waste, though essential, may also 
stifle initiative and the creative spirit.

The ICRC will also have to determine its priorities and the limits of its 
activities. To cope with more and more appeals each more urgent than the 
last and the all-too-probable steady deterioration in the plight of war victims, 
and to avoid the unbridled growth that could be fatal, it will have no choice
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but to redefine the bounds of its activities and set itself priorities. Otherwise 
all it will achieve is a dispersal of effort, which will do little to benefit war 
victims.

It is out of the question for the ICRC to make do with tailoring its objec
tives to its resources. It must obviously set its sights on accomplishing the 
mission entrusted to it and meeting the needs of victims. But in the light of 
that mission it must define clearly what it wants to do, subject to receiving 
the necessary resources from the international community, and also its priori
ties in performing the tasks it sets itself. Otherwise its credibility with donors 
and victims and the continuity and consistency of its work will be at stake.

Lastly, it will also have to find ways of keeping its members and staff 
motivated, despite the latter’s steady growth and the increasingly complicated 
internal rules and regulations. That sense of motivation is perhaps the ICRC’s 
most precious asset. Without it, and without the conviction that the ultimate 
purpose of everything it does is to help people in distress, the ICRC will 
surely lose its soul and turn into a nondescript humanitarian bureaucracy 
that war victims will soon cease to trust and from which donors will soon 
withdraw their support.

The external challenges facing the International Committee are of quite 
another order.

The most urgent one is finance. It will have to find the resources to meet 
growing needs. Since the ICRC cannot possibly be ruled by financial con
siderations but must determine its objectives according to its mandate and the 
needs of victims, it must remind the international community, which gave it 
that mandate, of its obligation to provide the means of carrying it out. It is 
not only the volume of contributions that matters, but their regular payment, 
for as the Diplomatic Conference of 1949 pointed out, the Geneva 
Conventions require the International Committee to be ready at all times to 
fulfil the humanitarian tasks entrusted to it by those Conventions.8 It must 
therefore maintain, on a permanent basis, the back-up staff needed for future 
operations. The ICRC cannot maintain its ability to relieve suffering if it has 
to depend on special contributions, however generous, made to it when 
public opinion and governments feel a twinge of conscience in a major 
humanitarian crisis. It has to be able to count on regular contributions.

The ICRC must also adapt to the changed humanitarian environment. 
Only a few years ago it could regret being almost alone in its work. Things 
are very different today, and too little has almost become too much. There is 
no cause for regret in the fact that various organizations are trying to help 
war victims, the field is broad enough for all of them, but the proliferation of 
voluntary agencies has brought with it the risk of confusion. Forty-three 
charitable organizations were working in Bangladesh in 1972; nowadays 
there are more than a hundred of them in the Democratic Republic of the 
Congo and just as many in the Sudan and in Kosovo. There is therefore a 
serious risk of dispersion and wasted effort and, what is worse, of competi
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tion among these organizations in winning the attention not only of potential 
donors but also and especially of the governments on whom the fate of war 
victims depends. If there is no basic agreement on operational principles, 
those governments will quickly see that they can play off one voluntary 
agency against another to get maximum help with minimum strings attached. 
Because the International Committee is also mandated to protect prisoners 
and nationals of the adverse party, it would then be in danger of being dis
missed in favour of organizations that have no such responsibilities. The 
ICRC has of course never been willing to consider ‘paying’ for access to cap
tives in exchange for relief operations, but if it is forced out of relief opera
tions by other organizations that do not have its responsibilities, it will find it 
infinitely harder to carry out its work of protection. In the long run, war 
victims will suffer from the rivalry between organizations claiming to help 
them.

Relief organizations must therefore reach an agreement on certain funda
mental principles, especially impartiality, and accept a modicum of co
ordination. The ICRC’s traditions, its contacts at government level and the 
logistic facilities it can deploy would appear to single it out as the natural and 
informal leader of non-governmental agencies. Experience has moreover 
shown that its leadership is generally accepted; it is sometimes even 
requested, if not by the head offices of the various organizations then at least 
in the field, which is the main thing.

The ICRC should not be afraid to exercise its leadership. This means that 
at all costs it must refrain from thinking in terms of competition, and be 
willing to treat voluntary agencies as its equal when working with them, 
however modest their means. Leadership is not a hierarchy but a partner
ship.

Similarly, the International Committee will have to redefine its relations 
with the National Societies and their Federation. Admittedly, until 1945 
much of the ICRC’s work, including the bulk of relief operations, was carried 
out via the National Societies. The Committee was an intermediary. As a 
general rule it took no part in distributing relief supplies; that was done by 
the National Societies. Its field operations were confined almost wholly to 
visiting places of internment. But since the Second World War the reverse 
has become general practice. The ICRC has often been called upon to inter
vene in countries where the National Society either did not exist or was 
unable to carry out large relief operations. The Committee therefore fell into 
the habit of conducting the operations itself and going it alone in all sorts of 
circumstances. Its relations with the International Federation are just as 
ambiguous, for although the ICRC and the Federation are, so to speak, allies 
in defending the general interests of the Movement they are often competitors 
in operations.

The ICRC will therefore have to redefine its relations with its partners in 
the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement and think up new 
ways of co-operating with the National Societies and their Federation.
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The ICRC will also have to redefine its relations with the United Nations 
which, thanks to the recent rapprochement between the great powers, has 
again assumed a role akin to that intended by its founders.

Co-operation between the ICRC and the UN is bound to continue 
growing. In this respect the observer status granted by the General Assembly 
to the ICRC on 16 October 1990 is an extremely valuable working tool 
whose merit was amply demonstrated during the Gulf War.

However, whereas the ICRC will undoubtedly intensify its relations with 
the UN and have to take into account the common will of the international 
community as expressed in UN resolutions, it will also have to uphold the 
specific nature of the mandate it received from that same community and 
take care not to be perceived as the UN’s ‘humanitarian arm’.

The ICRC was able to act in Iraq throughout the Gulf War, in spite of the 
sanctions imposed on that country, because it managed to keep its distance 
from the UN. It must not be forgotten that although the UN has become 
steadily more involved in humanitarian activities, it remains essentially a 
political organization whose main goal is eminently political: to preserve 
international peace and security.

This factor limits the possibilities for co-operation between the ICRC and 
the UN and determines the ICRC’s attitude towards the role of international 
humanitarian assistance co-ordinator that certain governments would like to 
entrust to the UN. The ICRC can agree to new forms of operational co
operation, but it cannot accept any form of supervision. Its specificity and 
independence must be preserved, now more than ever.

Similarly, the ICRC will have to redefine its relations with the Swiss 
Confederation. This does not mean that the ICRC should cut itself off from 
its roots or deny the close ties of history and tradition, or that it should not 
maintain its present harmonious relations with Switzerland. It does mean, 
though, that it must find the right distance from the Swiss federal authorities 
in order to strengthen its independence and neutrality and ensure that, what
ever changes may occur in Swiss foreign policy, these attributes remain 
entirely credible for the outside world.

Lastly, the ICRC must reassess its relations with the press and with public 
opinion. In the past, those relations have always been characterized by their 
ambivalence. Indeed, much of the ICRC’s work, in particular visits to places 
of detention and most of the negotiations conducted with governments, 
above all those to obtain the release of prisoners, require discretion. Many 
delegates have seen the doors to a prison closed to them after an indiscretion, 
or last-minute setbacks to the finalization of a release because proposals were 
prematurely leaked. In such cases the detainees pay the price in the form of 
continued captivity, for although governments generally end up agreeing to 
make the humanitarian gesture expected of them, they usually want to make 
it in secret, fearing that any concession made in the public eye may be inter
preted as a sign of weakness. While confidentiality, contrary to the mistaken 
belief of certain commentators, is not and never has been one of the ICRC’s
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unavowed principles -  it will always be merely a means and not an end in 
itself -  it nevertheless is for many activities an operational constraint that can 
be ignored only at the risk of failure.

On the other hand, however, the ICRC knows that it cannot discharge its 
mandate on its own. To be successful, it has to mobilize public and govern
ment support. The ICRC has always reserved the possibility of appealing to 
public opinion in the event of serious and duly attested violations of humani
tarian rules and when its confidential representations have been in vain.

In those cases it must try to mobilize public opinion and governments, and 
to do that it has to turn to the press which, in other circumstances, it tries to 
keep at arm ’s length.

Of course, journalists are well aware of this ambivalence and as a rule 
prefer to work with other organizations that do not face the same difficulties 
and have no compunction about contacting the press. They criticize the ICRC 
for casting a veil of secrecy over the atrocities it allegedly does not have the 
courage to denounce and for keeping its activities secret, supposedly to shield 
it from criticism. The accusation is all the more telling in that many humani
tarian organizations make public denunciations a key factor of their oper
ations and seem perfectly happy to play the role of press agency. The fact 
remains, however, that if the ICRC wants to mobilize public opinion and 
governments, if it wants to find the support it needs to ensure that its hum
anitarian work is effective and not just a cry in the wilderness, it will have to 
find a new basis for its co-operation with the press and other media. It will 
above all have to rediscover the virtues of plain speaking, without which it 
cannot hope to be understood.

Changes in warfare will certainly raise new difficulties, for whereas the law 
of war stems from the confrontation between armies using more or less 
similar weapons and methods of warfare, the ICRC is increasingly faced with 
situations in which the means deployed are completely dissimilar. The 
Vietnam War and the Afghan conflict were forerunners of situations in which 
one side uses conventional means against an elusive enemy that melts into the 
civilian population and employs guerrilla tactics. In future this disparity is 
likely to be more frequent and there will probably be many more hybrid 
conflicts that are both internal and international in nature. These new forms 
of conflict are themselves an obstacle to the application of humanitarian law. 
The similarity of the weapons and methods used by conventional armies 
encouraged respect for humanitarian law, each side behaving as it expected 
the other to behave. Where there is no such similarity humanitarian law is in 
danger of being completely undermined, since each of the adversaries goes by 
a different set of rules.

Another eroding factor is the growing interdependence of the ‘Law of 
Geneva’ and the ‘Law of The Hague’. Nineteenth-century generals could 
undertake to respect ambulances and army medical services without giving 
up any military advantage, and the same was true of respect for prisoners of 
war; but the rules protecting the civilian population, especially those restrict
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ing bombardment and prohibiting direct attacks on civilians, inevitably limit 
the methods and weapons that belligerents can use. The temptation to disre
gard these rules may be irresistible if either of the belligerents becomes con
vinced that by doing so it could avoid defeat or strike its enemy a mortal 
blow.

The Vietnam War showed plainly that the International Committee could 
not focus only on the ‘Law of Geneva’ and do nothing to prevent violations 
of the ‘Law of The Hague’. Any breach of rules concerning the conduct of 
hostilities inevitably affects the application of humanitarian law. The only 
solution is to face up to the difficulty of ensuring the application of the ‘Law 
of The Hague’.

That is not all, however. Humanitarian law exists to protect war victims 
but relies on the fundamental structure of the state. This raises a serious ques
tion. How can individuals be protected by rules primarily applicable to -  and 
benefiting -  states? The ICRC was confronted with this difficulty throughout 
the Second World War, especially as regards the fate of the Jews. As the 
European Jews had no claim to statehood, the German authorities persisted 
in refusing them any treaty protection and opposed any ICRC intervention 
on their behalf. The same difficulty now stands in the way of applying the 
Geneva Conventions to peoples claiming a national existence but whom their 
enemies refuse to recognize as a state.

This is a fundamental problem for the ICRC. There is a contradiction 
between the purpose of its work, which concerns individuals, and the means 
used, which are legal instruments applying to states. Unfortunately the ICRC 
cannot avoid this contradiction, for it is inherent in the very structure of the 
international community, which is made up of the juxtaposition of sovereign 
states. And it would be ingenuous to believe that states will be less jealous of 
their sovereignty in future than they have been in the past.

While it may be difficult to protect individuals against the state of which 
they are citizens, it is even more difficult and hazardous to conduct humani
tarian activities when a state has been plunged into chaos or when its entire 
administrative structure has broken down, as is the case at present in 
Liberia, Somalia and Sierra Leone, or as was the case at the beginning of the 
conflict in Bosnia-Herzegovina. Since its inception, the ICRC has endeav
oured to meet its objectives through the states and by relying on them: the 
creation of national relief societies for wounded soldiers, and the adoption 
of an international convention to improve the plight of the wounded and 
sick of armies in the field, are ample proof that the ICRC has done most of 
its work in the framework of a dialogue with states. Even in situations of 
civil war, the ICRC has asked that international humanitarian law be 
applied by analogy and has tried to transpose the operational models fol
lowed during conflicts between states. As a rule, it was able to rely on the 
parties to such conflicts, each of which had a command structure responsi
ble for its subordinates and an organization enabling it to comply with 
humanitarian rules.
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No such thing exists in present-day Liberia, Somalia or Sierra Leone. The 
systems of government have disappeared. The remnants of power have been 
grabbed by local chieftains who wage their own wars and hold the civilian 
population to ransom, while remaining incapable of imposing the least sem
blance of discipline on the rabble they call their troops.

Humanitarian action is more necessary than ever in failed states, but can it 
exist at all when warlords pillage relief convoys bringing supplies to the 
people belonging to their faction and do not allow passage for any convoys 
to neighbouring areas? Despite the risks run by the ICRC and other institu
tions to pursue humanitarian work beyond reasonably expected limits, the 
answer is no. In the long run, the operation will inevitably come to a halt.

These may be exceptional situations that will soon be no more than a bad 
memory. Or they may be the first symptoms of the collapse of governmental 
structures that threatens parts of Africa and some of the former socialist 
countries in eastern Europe. It is too early to say. It all depends on whether 
the international community is willing to assume its responsibilities and 
restore order, if need be by force, in countries lapsing into chaos, or whether 
it will simply abandon those countries to their fate while trying to protect 
neighbouring countries and stop the cancer from spreading.

However, the most fearsome of all these challenges, and the most danger
ous to the very foundations of the ICRC’s work, are those of ideological 
warfare and total war.

Ideology holds out no promise of a limited truth, as science does. It 
promises truth without limits, an all-inclusive explanation of mankind and 
the world, the past and the future. It does not promise a temporary inter
pretation of the universe that with advancing knowledge might have to be 
revised, but the ultimate truth which will supposedly outlive the generations 
and centuries to come.

In any ideology there is an element of messianism and therefore the risk of 
confrontation. Ideological warfare does not seek merely the triumph of its 
arms; it also seeks to impose the truth it claims to possess. It aims not only to 
conquer a territory or gain economic advantage, but to conquer the mind.

Vattel, who may unhesitatingly be regarded as one of the founders of con
temporary international law, pointed out that war could not be just on both 
sides. Since, however, nations are equal and independent and are not entitled 
to judge each other, he recognized that both belligerents could be of good 
faith, and that in any cause in which there was room for doubt both parties 
could have an equal right to resort to arms.9

This margin of tolerance, on which humanitarian law is largely based, is 
precisely what ideological warfare rejects. Since it claims to be fighting for the 
truth, it declares that its adversary is necessarily in the wrong. So if he refuses 
to surrender, why should he be spared? How, it contends, is it possible for 
humanitarian law to give equal protection to the party that draws the sword 
without just cause and the party that defends the good cause; how can it 
protect both the aggressor and the victim of aggression?
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Thus the very basis of humanitarian law is challenged by a refusal to admit 
that the enemy is entitled to protection and respect simply and solely as a 
human being, irrespective of whether the cause for which he has taken up 
arms is just or unjust.

Furthermore, ideological warfare will not accept neutrality. How, it argues, 
is it possible to be neutral between truth and error, between right and wrong?

This attitude challenges the ICRC’s position, just as it challenges its role as 
a neutral intermediary. This was all too clear in the Vietnam War: the ICRC 
was blamed not only because it did not condemn the American air raids, but 
ultimately for refusing to take sides.

The matter does not end here. Since ideological warfare claims to be 
defending a higher truth it will certainly use this to justify its own violations 
of the law of war whilst insisting that the enemy should still respect it. Its 
claim is well known: ‘Why do we need to observe the rules? Our cause is just 
and the end justifies the means.’ Ideological warfare, then, leads to total war.

Indeed, what characterizes total war is not only that it mobilizes all 
national energies, but even more conspicuously that its ends and means are 
unlimited. It is not content to weaken the enemy’s military potential, he must 
be annihilated. ‘Strike at the enemy wherever you can! No holds barred!’ 
Thus total war is nothing less than the negation of humanitarian law, the 
refusal of any limitation of objectives or of the means employed. It is war by 
everybody against everybody in a paroxysm of blind violence.

The ICRC is not completely powerless against these challenges, even 
though the means at its disposal appear inadequate in the extreme, compared 
with the difficulties it has to overcome.

Its greatest asset is unquestionably the mandate entrusted to it by the inter
national community, and recognition by public international law of that 
mandate together with the competence and prerogatives it needs to discharge 
it. For even though the International Committee’s ex officio duties and 
responsibilities are strictly defined, their recognition and the fact that they 
are enshrined in public international law confer on the ICRC subjective rights 
for which it is entitled to demand respect, together with the possibility of 
opening a dialogue with the parties to the conflict and of making its voice 
heard. Furthermore, its universally recognized right of humanitarian initiative 
enables it to make any proposal aimed at alleviating the plight of war victims.

This mandate also determines the ICRC’s position in the international 
arena and its character as an institution founded by private initiative but 
vested with international functions, hence with a degree of international legal 
personality. The combination of private and international attributes enables 
it to enter into relations not only with states hut also with any group exer
cising de facto control over war victims, whatever the status of that group in 
international or domestic law, without such relations affecting the parties’ 
status. This position has no equivalent on the international scene. It has 
already enabled the ICRC to break a stalemate on many occasions when 
other institutions were unable to intervene to any good purpose.
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Another consequence of this mandate is the role of neutral intermediary 
entrusted to the ICRC, a role which is the fruit of a tradition of impartiality 
carefully nurtured for more than 125 years. There has been no lack of oppor
tunities of measuring its worth. Perhaps the most impressive of them was 
during the Cuban missile crisis of October 1962, which brought humanity to 
the brink of World War III. To defuse the crisis caused by the installation of 
Soviet nuclear missile bases in Cuba and by the naval ‘quarantine’ of Cuba 
just decreed by President Kennedy, the United States and the USSR agreed to 
ask neutral observers to inspect the cargoes of Soviet vessels bound for the 
Caribbean, which the US navy was preparing to intercept. Agreement had 
still to be reached on an organization that would be asked to appoint the 
observers and recognized as impartial by all the parties concerned. After 
various organizations were proposed and rejected the final choice fell on the 
ICRC, which consented to lend its assistance on condition that all the parties 
-  the United States, the USSR and Cuba -  agreed; but a political way out was 
found before the inspectors the ICRC had begun to recruit could take up 
their duties.10

Among the ICRC’s other assets are the traditions of which it is the deposit
ary, the Fundamental Principles of which it is the guardian, and its doctrine -  
its operational principles and policy -  whose purpose is not to measure the 
progress already made or to imprison thought in a strait-jacket of dogma, but 
to orientate reflection and guide action. The Fundamental Principles and doc
trine are not the outcome of speculative reflection isolated from the conduct 
of operations, but of more than a century’s practical experience. They were 
born of action and are made for action. What ensures that the International 
Committee’s decisions remain consistent in all situations and preserves the 
continuity of its action is its respect for tradition, for the Fundamental 
Principles and for its own doctrine. It is that too which makes its behaviour 
predictable -  its partners can to some extent anticipate its reactions, secure 
from unpleasant surprises and sudden changes of mood. And that, ultimately, 
is the basis of the trust the ICRC enjoys.

Another noteworthy factor is the ICRC’s considerable experience, which 
comes from its constant presence ‘in the front line’ since the Italo-Ethiopian 
War (1935-6). In its own specific fields -  the work of the Central Tracing 
Agency, visits to places of detention and relief and repatriation operations -  
the ICRC is highly qualified, and this is widely recognized and respected. Its 
representatives are well versed in conducting discreet but effective diplomacy.

Yet another of the ICRC’s major assets is its position within the 
International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement, and the support it is 
entitled to expect from the National Societies and their Federation. Of 
course, not all the National Societies are equally independent or show the 
same respect for the Fundamental Principles, and many of them have only 
limited means. Nevertheless the Red Cross is one of the few popular move
ments that transcends all borders. Its millions of members and volunteers are 
an invaluable source of support and goodwill. They are ‘invisible legions’
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which the International Committee can mobilize in aid of war victims. None 
of the large-scale operations conducted by the ICRC in the course of its 
history could have been carried out without the help of the National Societies 
and the Federation.

Outside the Movement, the ICRC has to be able to count on the support of 
all men and women of good will, from heads of state to the humblest of 
helpers, who feel that they have a duty to their neighbour and are ready to 
support it in its work and follow its example.

However, the ICRC’s most valuable asset is undoubtedly the idea it 
embodies and that no human being can really impugn: the conviction that a 
minimum standard of humanity must be upheld even in the midst of battle, 
that the wounded enemy must be brought to safety and cared for, that a van
quished foe must be spared and that civilians who are not part of the war 
must be respected and protected.

The International Committee’s history is like the drum of a seismograph 
which records all the crises through which humanity passes. Until the mid- 
1960s it was easy to identify those crises: that sudden spurt in its activity 
was due, for instance, to the Korean War, and that one to the Hungarian 
uprising and the Suez conflict. But for the last thirty years or so, one crisis has 
followed another without a break and most of them are still unresolved. 
There is every reason to believe that this will go on and that future shocks 
will be even more numerous and severe. The ICRC’s mission will be more 
difficult, but also more necessary, than ever.

Even more than in the past, the International Committee will have to find 
ways of coping with the challenge of its growth. It will have to adopt man
agement structures and methods suitable for the sizeable organization it has 
become, without stifling the motivation and spirit of initiative that have made 
it so dynamic in the past.

It will have to preserve the high level of qualification and competence in 
international humanitarian law that it is recognized as possessing, while judi
ciously initiating the consultations and studies required to ensure that the 
said law keeps pace with the shifting realities of conflict.

The ICRC must not be afraid to act as leader to voluntary agencies endeav
ouring to aid war victims, but in doing so it must respect their diversity of 
approach. It must shun any spirit of competition and must not seek to impose 
its leadership.

It must also strengthen its present co-operation with the National Societies 
and their Federation, and must not be afraid of exploring new ways of co
operating with its partners within the Movement. It will certainly be called 
upon to do more than it has done in the past to develop the National 
Societies of the poorest countries. In this it must not encroach on the preroga
tives of the Federation.
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By its work to spread knowledge of international humanitarian law, by its 
negotiations and above all by the vigour of its operations, the International 
Committee must endeavour to induce governments to restore humanitarian 
concerns to their rightful place in their scale of values and priorities. This 
means not only obtaining the diplomatic and financial backing it needs to 
conduct its operations, but also and above all convincing states that, far from 
being a mere accessory of political action, humanitarian concerns have to be 
recognized as part of the decision-making process, since any political decision 
may have humanitarian repercussions. The ICRC will also have to persuade 
both states and public opinion that not only the lasting settlement of conflicts 
but the future of humanity depend on resolving the human tragedies left in 
the wake of war. Humanitarian matters are therefore an essential part of 
what should be the foremost concern of governments and peoples alike, 
namely restoring and maintaining peace.

The fact that the ICRC can assist the victims of conflicts does not mean 
that the causes of those conflicts should not be sought or that questions 
should not be raised about the policies of which those conflicts are the result. 
By the same token, the fact that the states support the work of humanitarian 
institutions, in particular the ICRC, does not diminish the responsibility some 
of them bear for the outbreak or continuation of those conflicts.

The ICRC’s relief work must therefore be accompanied by constant efforts 
for a true humanitarian mobilization whose aim would be to bring govern
ments face to face with their responsibilities and induce them to take the 
humanitarian impact of political decisions into greater account. Indeed, what 
the ICRC can achieve by its efforts alone pales in comparison to what it can 
accomplish if it manages to rally the support of governments, the National 
Societies and public opinion in promoting respect for humanitarian prin
ciples. On the scales of history, what the ICRC does carries less weight than 
what it persuades others to do or to refrain from doing.

Last but not least, the ICRC must remember that the ultimate basis of all 
its activities is not the positive law evolved from the ingenious compromises 
usually reached at international conferences, and is not confined within the 
narrow bounds of legal texts. That basis is provided by the fundamental prin
ciples underlying those treaties and by the inalienable rights of the individual, 
the natural right of all human beings to justice and respect for their dignity, 
without arbitrary treatment and without adverse distinction of any kind. 
After all, the ultimate concern of any legal system is to protect the human 
person and his or her fundamental rights.

W ar is an act of violence pushed to its utmost bounds; as one side dictates the law 
to the other, there arises a sort of reciprocal action, which logically must lead to 
an extrem e.11

Clausewitz could write that maxim without a shudder not only because he 
had been brought up in the harsh school of the Napoleonic Wars, but also
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because the limited technology of his age imposed constraints upon warfare 
and prevented it from ‘leading to an extreme’. Napoleon’s Grande Armée 
moved at the speed of a foot soldier and the range of his artillery was less 
than a quarter of a league (about 1.4 km). At a mere five to ten miles from 
Austerlitz or Waterloo, the thunder of cannon could hardly be heard.

There are no such constraints nowadays. From atomic energy to laser 
beams, there is no scientific or technical discovery that has not been put to 
military use. Nuclear missiles can cross oceans in a few minutes and reduce 
whole cities to ashes. Mankind has provided itself liberally with the means of 
its own annihilation.

But even if atomic weapons are not used, there is no part of the territory of 
belligerent states that is not in danger of destruction, nor any part of the 
population that is safe from the devastating effects of modern war. The 
Second World War moreover showed that horror could always be piled on 
horror; the limit was never reached.

Evidently, the ICRC cannot halt this race to self-destruction. It can neither 
prevent war nor stop it from claiming its victims. But it can alert govern
ments and public opinion to the disastrous consequences of the course 
pursued, which are all too plain to it -  plainer than to anyone else -  from its 
daily work.

Besides coming to their aid, the International Committee must make known 
the plight of all those who have put their trust in it. It must speak out for all 
those men, women and children, the wounded and prisoners, whose voice is 
drowned by the din of battle. It must speak out for the victims of war.
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TABLE OF SPECIAL AGREEMENTS

The sole purpose o f  this list is to illustrate the variety o f  agreements 
concluded by the International Comm ittee o f  the Red Cross w ith other 
subjects o f  international law, and o f  agreements concluded between other 
subjects o f  international law and containing provisions o f  interest to the 
ICRC. The list is not exhaustive, nor is there a strict definition o f  what 
constitutes a special agreement.

The agreements concluded by the ICRC with the other components o f  the 
International Red Cross and Red Crescent M ovement are not listed, for they 
are not directly governed by public international law, but in the main by the 
M ovement's internal regulations.

Final Protocol of the Serbo-Bulgarian Conference which met in Geneva,
14-17 November 1917 (Articles 1, 2 and 8). Bulletin international des 
Sociétés de la Croix-Rouge, no. 193, January 1918, pp. 28-32 (in French).

Agreement between Great Britain and Turkey respecting prisoners of war and 
civilian internees, signed at Berne, 28 December 1917 (Articles XIV, XV and 
Annex, para. Ill), de Martens, Nouveau Recueil général de Traités, third 
series, vol. XI, pp. 19-30 (German); The Consolidated Treaty Series, 
vol. 223, pp. 19-31 (English); Bulletin international des Sociétés de la Croix- 
Rouge, no. 195, July 1918, pp. 426-38 (French).

Agreement between France and Germany respecting prisoners of war, signed 
at Berne, 15 March 1918 (Article 51). De Martens, Nouveau Recueil général 
de Traités, third series, vol. XI, pp. 31-45 (German); The Consolidated 
Treaty Series, vol. 223, pp. 153-67 (German); Bulletin international des 
Sociétés de la Croix-Rouge, no. 194, April 1918, pp. 265-79 (French).

Agreement between France and Germany concerning the liberation and re
patriation of civilians and the treatment of the population in occupied terri
tories; Agreement between France and Germany concerning prisoners of war, 
signed at Berne, 26 April 1918 (Article 40). De Martens, Nouveau Recueil 
général de Traités, third series, vol. XI, pp. 46-60  (German); The
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Consolidated Treaty Series, vol. 223, pp. 194-208 (French); Bulletin inter
national des Sociétés de la Croix-Rouge, no. 195, July 1918, pp. 396-418 
(French).

Agreement between Germany and Great Britain concerning combatant prison
ers of war and civilians, signed at The Hague, 14 July 1918 (Article LU). De 
Martens, Nouveau Recueil général de Traités, third series, vol. XI, pp. 61-79 
(German); The Consolidated Treaty Series, vol. 224, pp. 1-32 (English).

Agreement between Germany and the Russian Socialist Federal Soviet 
Republic with regard to the mutual repatriation of prisoners of war and 
interned civilians, signed at Berlin, 19 April 1920 (Article 9). League o f  
Nations Treaty Series, vol. 2, pp. 63-9 (English, French and German).

Agreement between Germany and Latvia concerning the exchange of their 
respective prisoners, signed at Berlin, 20 April 1920 (Article 7). League o f  
Nations Treaty Series, vol. 2, pp. 71-7 (English, French and German).

Agreement between Germany and Hungary with regard to the through 
transport of their respective prisoners of war, signed at Berlin, 8 May 1920 
(Articles 2-4). League o f  Nations Treaty Series, vol. 2, pp. 79-83 (English, 
French and German).

Agreement between Greece and Turkey respecting the reciprocal restitution 
of interned civilians and the exchange of prisoners of war, signed at 
Lausanne, 30 January 1923 (Articles 6 and 7). League o f  Nations Treaty 
Series, vol. 36, pp. 137-43 (English and French); American Journal o f  
International Law, vol. 18, 1924, Supplement, pp. 90-5 (English).

Agreement between the ICRC and the Government of the Spanish Republic 
and the Spanish Red Cross, 3 September 1936; agreement between the ICRC 
and the Junta of National Defence and the Red Cross Committee affiliated to 
jt, 15 September 1936. Revue internationale de la Croix-Rouge, no. 213, 
September 1936, pp. 757-60 (French).

Truce agreement concluded on 9 June 1948 under the auspices of the United 
Nations Mediator for Palestine (Article 8). Security Council, Official Records, 
Third Year, Supplement for 1948 (Documents S/829, S/833, S/834, S/838 and 
S/839), United Nations, New York, 1948, pp. 81-91; Keesing’s 
Contemporary Archives, 12-19 June 1948, p. 9321.

Agreement between the United Nations Relief for Palestine Refugees and the 
ICRC on relief operations for Palestine refugees, 17 December 1948. ICRC 
Archives, document CP 441 b, 23 December 1948.

Treaty of Peace with Japan, signed at San Francisco, 8 September 1951 
(Article 16). United Nations Treaty Series, vol. 136, pp. 45-164 (Chinese, 
English, French and Spanish; English text pp. 45-76).

Agreement constituting an International Commission for the International 
Tracing Service, signed at Bonn, 6 June 1955; Agreement on the relations
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between the International Commission for the International Tracing Service 
and the International Committee of the Red Cross. United Nations Treaty 
Series, vol. 219, pp. 79-104 (English, French and German).

Agreement between the International Committee of the Red Cross, the 
Hungarian Red Cross and the Hungarian Government on relief operations in 
Hungary, signed at Vienna, 16 November 1956. Revue internationale de la 
Croix-Rouge, English supplement, vol. IX, no. 12, December 1956, 
pp. 214-15.

Agreement between the International Committee of the Red Cross and the 
United Nations on the distribution of relief supplies in Hungary, signed at 
Geneva, 4 December 1956. Revue internationale de la Croix-Rouge, English 
supplement, vol. IX, no. 12, December 1956, pp. 217-19.

Cease-fire agreement in Algeria, signed at Évian, 18 March 1962 (Article 11). 
Revue générale de Droit international public, 66th year, vol. XXXIII, no. 3, 
July-September 1962, pp. 686-92 (French text); Keesing’s Contemporary 
Archives, 9-16 June 1962, p. 18801 (English).

Agreement between the Algerian Government and the ICRC on persons who 
disappeared in Algeria after the proclamation of the cease-fire, signed at 
Algiers, 21 February 1963. ICRC Archives, file 275 (12) (French text); 
Keesing’s Contemporary Archives, 29 June-6 July 1963, p. 19496.

Arrangement relating to the exchange of Jordanian and Israeli prisoners of 
war through the intervention of the International Committee of the Red 
Cross, 26 June 1967. ICRC Archives, file 210 (171-4); Keesing’s 
Contemporary Archives, 12-19 August 1967, p. 22194.

Agreement on the exchange of Syrian and Israeli prisoners of war and civilian 
internees under ICRC auspices, July 1967. ICRC Archives, file 210 
(171-124); Keesing’s Contemporary Archives, 12-19 August 1967, 
p. 22194.

Agreement between the Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan and the State of Israel 
on final arrangements for the return of the residents of the West Bank, signed 
at Allenby Bridge, 6 August 1967. ICRC Archives, file 231 (100); Keesing’s 
Contemporary Archives, 19-26 August 1967, p. 22215.

Agreement on the repatriation of Lebanese and Israeli prisoners of war and 
civilian internees under ICRC auspices, August 1967. ICRC Archives, file 210 
(175-171).

Agreement between the European Economic Community and the ICRC on 
the supply of cereal products as food aid, 14 May 1969. ICRC Archives, file 
280(186).

Agreement between the Kingdom of Greece and the ICRC on visits to 
political detainees, 3 November 1969. International Review o f  the Red Cross 
(IRRC), no. 105, December 1969, pp. 673-76.
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Agreement in the form of an exchange of letters between the European 
Economic Community and the ICRC on the supply of 600 tonnes of homo
genized food for children and 3000 tonnes of soup to victims of the conflict 
in Nigeria; Agreement between the European Economic Community and the 
ICRC on the supply of skimmed-milk powder as food aid; Agreement 
between the European Economic Community and the ICRC on the supply of 
cereal products as food aid, signed at Brussels, 25 March 1970. ICRC 
Archives, file 284 F (CEE); Official Journal o f  the European Communities, 
19 May 1970, no. L 107, pp. 11 ff.

Cease-fire agreement between Israel and the United Arab Republic, 7 August
1970. Keesing’s Contemporary Archives, 12-19 September 1970, p. 24179.
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A P P E N D I X  2

COMPARATIVE TABLE OF AREAS OF 
COMPETENCE OF THE PROTECTING 

POWERS AND OF THE 
INTERNATIONAL COMMITTEE OF 

THE RED CROSS
NB When the Geneva Conventions or Protocol I provide for the exchange 
o f communications between parties to a conflict, but w ithout specifying the 
channel to be used, I have considered the Protecting Powers and the ICRC to 
be equally competent to assume that task.

Article Competence of the Protecting Powers Competence of the ICRC

Joint competence of the Protecting Powers and of the ICRC

GENEVA CONVENTIONS OF 12 AUGUST 1949
Articles Common to All Four Conventions

3 In the case of armed conflict not 
of an international character, the 
International Committee of the 
Red Cross may offer its services 
to the parties to the conflict.

S/8/8/9 The Conventions shall be applied 
with the co-operation and under the 
scrutiny of the Protecting Powers 
whose duty it is to safeguard the 
interests of the parties to the conflict. 
For this purpose, the Protecting 
Powers may appoint delegates or 
representatives.
The parties to the conflict shall 
facilitate the task of the delegates or 
representatives.
These delegates or representatives 
shall not exceed their mission.

9/9/9/10 The provisions of the 
Conventions constitute no 
obstacle to the humanitarian

1044



Appendix 2 1 0 4 5

activities which the ICRC may, 
subject to the consent of the 
parties to the conflict concerned, 
undertake for the protection of 
war victims and for their relief.

10/10/10/11 § 3 If protected persons do not 
benefit by the activities of a 
Protecting Power, the ICRC 
may offer to assume the 
hum anitarian functions 
normally performed by 
Protecting Powers.

11/11/11/12 The Protecting Powers shall 
lend their good offices with a 
view to settling any disagree
ment as to the application 
or interpretation of the 
Conventions.
For this purpose they may 
propose a meeting of the 
parties to the conflict.
The parties to the conflict are 
bound to give effect to this 
proposal.

A person delegated by the 
ICRC may take part in such a 
meeting.

48/49/128/145 The parties to the conflict shall 
communicate to each other, 
through the Protecting Powers, 
their official translations of the 
Conventions, as well as the 
laws and regulations they have 
adopted to ensure the 
application thereof.

FIRST GENEVA CONVENTION
16 Transmission through the Protecting Powers and the ICRC’s 

Central Tracing Agency (CTA) of information making it possible 
to identify the wounded, sick and dead; transmission of death 
certificates or duly authenticated lists; transmission of one half of 
any double identity disc, last wills and articles of value found on 
the dead.

17 § 4 Transmission of information enabling graves to be located and 
the identity of the dead interred therein to be established; such 
information shall be transm itted during hostilities or, at the 
latest, at the end of hostilities.
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23 The Protecting Powers and the ICRC are invited to lend their 
good offices in order to facilitate the institution and recognition 
of hospital zones and localities.

26 § 2 Each party to the conflict shall notify to the adverse party, before 
actually employing them, the names of N ational Red Cross 
Societies and of other voluntary aid societies duly recognized and 
authorized to render assistance to the medical service of its 
armed forces. (Note: the Convention does not specify the 
channel to be used for such notification.)

27 § 2 The party to the conflict which accepts the assistance of a 
recognized aid society of a neutral country is bound to notify the 
adverse party thereof before making any use of it. (Note: the 
Convention does not specify the channel to be used for such 
notification.)

40 § 3 The parties to the conflict shall inform each other, at the 
outbreak of hostilities, of the model of the identity cards issued 
to medical personnel, to chaplains attached to the armed forces 
and to members of aid societies authorized to lend their 
assistance to the armed forces’ medical services. (Note: the 
Convention does not specify the channel to be used for such 
communication.)

44 § 3 The ICRC and its delegates 
shall be permitted to make use, 
at all times, of the emblem of 
the red cross.

SECOND GENEVA CONVENTION
19 Transmission through the Protecting Powers or the CTA of 

information making it possible to identify shipwrecked, 
wounded, sick or dead persons; transmission of death certificates 
or duly authenticated lists; transmission of one half of any double 
identity disc, last wills and articles of value found on the dead.

20 Transmission of information enabling graves to be located and 
the identity of the dead interred therein to be established; such 
information shall be transm itted during hostilities or, at the 
latest, at the end of hostilities.

22 Notification of the commissioning of military hospital ships. 
(Note: the Convention does not specify the channel to be used 
for such notification.)

24 Notification of the use of hospital ships utilized by National Red 
Cross Societies, officially recognized aid societies or private per
sons belonging to a party to the conflict. (Note: the Convention 
does not specify the channel to be used for such notification.)
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25 Notification of the use of hospital ships utilized by N ational Red 
Cross Societies, officially recognized aid societies or private 
persons of neutral countries. (Note: the Convention does not 
specify the channel to be used for such notification.)

42 § 3 The parties to the conflict shall inform each other, at the 
outbreak of hostilities, of the model of the identity cards issued 
to the religious, medical and hospital personnel of hospital ships 
and to their crews. (Note: the Convention does not specify the 
channel to be used for such notification.)

THIRD GENEVA CONVENTION
12 If prisoners of war (POWs) are 

transferred from one detaining 
power to another power which 
fails to meet its obligations 
under the Convention, the 
capturing power shall, upon 
being notified by the Protecting 
Power, take effective measures 
to correct the situation or shall 
request the return of the POWs. 
Such requests must be 
complied with.

23 § 3 Notification, through the 
Protecting Powers, of the 
geographical location of POW 
camps.

30 § 4 Forwarding to the CTA of a 
duplicate of the medical 
certificate indicating the nature 
of a prisoner’s illness or injury, 
and the duration and kind of 
treatm ent received (original 
given to the prisoner).

43 The parties to the conflict shall notify each other of military titles 
and ranks in order to ensure equality of treatm ent between 
prisoners of equivalent rank. (Note: the Convention does not 
specify the channel to be used for such notification.)
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54 § 2 Transmission to the CTA of a 
duplicate of the medical 
certificate issued to prisoners of 
war who sustain accidents in 
connection with work, or who 
contract a disease in the course 
or in consequence of their 
work.

56 § 3 The POW camp commander shall keep an up-to-date record of 
the labour detachments that are administratively part of his 
camp, and shall communicate it to the delegates of the Protecting 
Power or of the ICRC who visit the camp.

58 § 1 Determination, in agreement 
with the Protecting Power, of 
the maximum am ount of 
money that POWs may have in 
their possession.

60 § 3 The detaining power may not, 
w ithout the consent of the 
Protecting Power, definitively 
reduce the amounts of money 
allocated to POWs as advances 
of pay.

62 § 1 The detaining power shall 
inform the POW s’ power of 
origin, through the Protecting 
Power, of the rate of daily 
working pay.

63 § 3 Assistance by the Protecting 
Power to facilitate the 
remittance of payments by 
POWs to persons for whom 
they are responsible.

65 § 2 The representatives of the 
Protecting Powers shall be 
allowed to inspect POW 
accounts during their visits 
to camps.

65 § 4 The parties to the conflict may 
notify each other at specific 
intervals, through the Protec
ting Power, of the amounts 
in the POWs’ accounts.



Appendix 2 1 0 4 9

66 § 1 Notification, through the 
Protecting Powers, of credit 
balances payable to POWs.

68 § 1 Communication to the POW ’s 
power of origin, through the 
Protecting Power, of any claim 
by a POW for compensation in 
respect of any injury or other 
disability arising from work.

68 § 2 Transmission to the POW ’s 
power of origin, through the 
CTA, of a duplicate of any 
certification regarding his 
personal effects or monies 
impounded at the beginning of 
captivity and not returned to 
him at the time of his 
repatriation.

69 Notification to the POW s’ 
respective power of origin, 
through the Protecting Power, 
of steps taken to maintain their 
relations with the outside world.

70 Transmission of capture cards 
to the CTA.

71 The detaining power may not, 
w ithout the consent of the 
Protecting Power, limit the 
number of letters and cards 
sent by POWs to less than the 
minimum laid down in the 
Convention.

72 § 3 The detaining power may not 
restrict relief shipments 
intended for POWs, except 
where such restriction is 
proposed by the Protecting 
Power in the interest of the 
prisoners themselves.

72 § 3 The ICRC may limit its own 
relief shipments to POWs if 
means of transport or communi
cation are overstrained.
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73 § 3 The representatives of the Protecting Power and those of the 
ICRC have the right to supervise the distribution, to the intended 
recipients, of any collective shipments that they are responsible 
for forwarding to prisoners of war.

74 § 2 Correspondence and relief 
shipments forwarded through 
the CTA shall be exempt from 
any postal dues.

75 The Protecting Powers and the ICRC may ensure the conveyance 
of capture cards, correspondence and individual or collective 
relief shipments, as well as legal instruments, papers or 
documents intended for POWs or despatched by them, by 
organizing special means of transport.

Such transport may be used to 
convey correspondence, lists 
and reports exchanged between 
the CTA and the National 
Information Bureaux.

Such transport may be used to convey correspondence and 
reports exchanged by the Protecting Powers and the ICRC either 
with their own delegates or with the parties to the conflict.

77 §1 The Protecting Powers and the CTA may ensure the transmission 
of legal instruments, papers and documents intended for 
prisoners of war or despatched by them, especially powers of 
attorney and wills.

78 The representatives of the 
Protecting Powers have the 
right to receive the requests or 
reports addressed to them by 
POWs or their representatives.

79 § 1 and 2 In all places where there are POWs, except in those where there 
are officers, the prisoners shall freely elect by secret ballot, every 
six months, prisoners’ representatives entrusted with 
representing them before the military authorities, the Protecting 
Powers, the ICRC and any other organization which may assist 
them.
In camps for officers or in mixed camps, the senior officer among 
the POWs shall be recognized as the camp prisoners’ 
representative.
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79 § 4 Should the detaining power 
refuse to approve the represen
tative elected by the POWs, it 
must inform the Protecting 
Power of the reason for such 
refusal.

81 § 4 The detaining power shall accord the prisoners’ representatives 
every facility to communicate by post and telegraph with the 
Protecting Powers, the ICRC and their delegates.

81 § 6 In case of dismissal of a 
prisoners’ representative, the 
detaining power shall inform 
the Protecting Power of the 
reasons for it.

94 The detaining power shall notify the Protecting Power and the 
CTA of the recapture of an escaped prisoner if notification had 
previously been given of his escape.

96 § 5 A record of disciplinary punish
ments shall be maintained by 
the POW camp commander anc 
made available for inspection 
by representatives of the 
Protecting Power.

98 § 1 POWs undergoing disciplinary 
punishment have the right to 
make requests or complaints 
to the representatives of the 
Protecting Power.
The representatives of the Protecting Powers and those of the 
ICRC have the right to visit POWs undergoing disciplinary 
punishment and to interview them without witnesses.

100 § 1 The Protecting Power shall be 
informed of the offences that 
are punishable by the death 
sentence under the laws of the 
detaining power.

101 If the death penalty is pro
nounced on a POW , the sen
tence shall not be executed be
fore the expiration of a period 
of a t least six months from the 
date when the Protecting Power 
was informed of the sentence.
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103 § 3 Prisoners of war in confinement 
awaiting trial have the right to 
make requests or complaints to 
the representatives of the 
Protecting Power.
The representatives of the Protecting Powers and those of the 
ICRC have the right to visit POWs in confinement while 
awaiting trial and to interview them w ithout witnesses.

104 The detaining power shall 
notify the Protecting Power, 
at least three weeks before the 
opening of the trial, of any 
judicial proceedings instituted 
against a POW; failing this 
notification, the trial cannot 
take place.

105 § 2 If a POW  against whom 
judicial proceedings have been 
instituted fails to choose an 
advocate for his defence, the 
Protecting Power shall find 
one for him.

105 § 5 In the event of judicial 
proceedings against a POW, 
the representatives of the 
Protecting Power have the 
right to attend the trial of the 
case, unless, exceptionally, this 
is held in cam era  in the interest 
of state security. In such a case 
the detaining power shall 
advise the Protecting Power 
accordingly.

107 The detaining power shall 
notify the Protecting Power of 
any judgment and sentence 
pronounced upon a POW.

108 § 3 Sentenced POWs have the right 
to make requests or complaints 
to the representatives of the 
Protecting Power.
The representatives of the Protecting Powers and those of the 
ICRC have the right to visit POWs serving their sentence and to 
interview them without witnesses.
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120 § 1 At the request of a POW and, in all cases, after death, the 
detaining power shall transm it his will to the Protecting Power; a 
certified copy thereof shall be sent to the CTA.

121 The Protecting Power shall be 
informed immediately of every 
death or serious injury of a 
POW caused or suspected to 
have been caused by a sentry, 
another prisoner, or any other 
person, as well as any death 
the cause of which is unknown. 
A report including statements 
by witnesses shall be forwarded 
to the Protecting Power.

122 The detaining power shall send the Protecting Power and the 
CTA full particulars of the identity of captured, transferred, 
released, repatriated, escaped, hospitalized or deceased prisoners, 
as well as inform ation concerning the state of health of sick and 
wounded prisoners, and personal valuables left by prisoners who 
have been repatriated or released, or who have escaped or died.

123 The ICRC shall offer its 
services to the powers con
cerned to organize a Central 
Information Agency [now the 
CTA],
The function thereof shall be to 
collect all inform ation it can 
obtain on POWs through 
official or private channels, and 
to transm it it to their power of 
origin.

124 The CTA shall be exempt from 
postal charges.

125 The parties to the conflict shall 
recognize and respect at all 
times the special position of the 
ICRC in the field of relief work.

126 The delegates of the Protecting Powers and those of the ICRC 
have the right to go to all places where prisoners of war may be, 
particularly to places of internment, imprisonment and labour, 
and to interview the prisoners w ithout witnesses.
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Annex II 
Art. 2

The ICRC shall appoint the 
neutral members of the Mixed 
Medical Commissions.

Annex II 
Art. 5

If the ICRC cannot arrange for 
the appointm ent of the neutral 
members of the Mixed Medical 
Commissions, this shall be done 
by the Protecting Power.

Annex II 
Art. 8

The ICRC shall settle the terms 
of service of the neutral 
members of the Mixed Medical 
Commissions.

Annex II 
Art. 11

The Mixed Medical Commission shall communicate its decisions 
to the detaining power, the Protecting Power and the ICRC.

Annex III 
Art. 9

The representatives of the Protecting Powers and those of the 
ICRC have the right to ensure that relief supplies they are 
responsible for forwarding are distributed to the addressees.

FOURTH GENEVA CONVENTION
General Protection o f Populations against Certain 

Consequences o f War
14 § 3 The Protecting Powers and the International Committee of the 

Red Cross are invited to lend their good offices in order to 
facilitate the institution and recognition of hospital and safety 
zones and localities.

15 § 1 Any party to the conflict may, through a neutral state or some 
humanitarian organization, propose to the adverse party to 
establish, in the regions where fighting is taking place, 
neutralized zones intended to shelter from the effects of war the 
wounded and sick, com batants or non-combatants, as well as 
civilian persons who take no part in hostilities, and who, while 
they reside in the zones, perform no work of a military 
character.
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23 § 3 Any state which allows the 
passage of consignments of 
medical and hospital stores, 
objects necessary for religious 
worship, essential foodstuffs, 
clothing and tonics intended 
only for civilians of another 
High Contracting Party, even if 
the latter is its adversary, may 
make such permission con
ditional on their distribution 
to the intended beneficiaries 
being made under the local 
supervision of the Protecting 
Powers.

25 § 2 If postal services are disrupted, 
the parties to the conflict 
concerned shall apply to a 
neutral intermediary, such as 
the CTA, and shall decide in 
consultation with it how to 
ensure the exchange of news of 
a strictly personal nature.

26 The parties to the conflict shall 
encourage the work of 
organizations engaged on 
facilitating enquiries made by 
members of families dispersed 
owing to the war, with the 
object of renewing contact with 
one another and of meeting, if 
possible.

Provisions Relating both to the Territories o f the 
Parties to the Conflict and to Occupied Territories

30 § 1 Protected persons shall have every facility for contacting the 
Protecting Powers and the ICRC, which shall be granted all 
facilities for that purpose by the authorities, within the bounds 
set by military or security considerations.



1 0 5 6 The IC RC  and the Protection o f  War Victims

Aliens in the Territory o f a Party to the Conflict
35 § 3 If protected persons (here, 

aliens in the territory of a party 
to the conflict) are refused 
permission to leave the said 
party’s territory, the represen
tatives of the Protecting 
Power shall, unless reasons of 
security prevent it or the per
sons concerned object, be 
given the reasons for refusal of 
permission to leave and the 
names of the persons 
concerned.

39 § 3 Protected persons may receive allowances from their home 
country, the Protecting Power or the ICRC.

40 § 4 Protected persons compelled to work shall have every facility for 
making complaints to the Protecting Powers and to the ICRC.

42 § 2 If any protected persons, acting 
through the representatives of 
the Protecting Power, volun
tarily demand internment, they 
shall be interned by the power 
in whose hands they may be.

43 § 2 The Protecting Power shall be 
informed of the names of any 
protected persons who have 
been interned or placed in 
assigned residence, and of any 
judicial or administrative 
decisions taken concerning 
those persons.

45 § 3 If protected persons are 
transferred to another power 
and that power fails to meet 
its obligations under the 
Convention, the first power 
shall, upon being notified by 
the Protecting Power, take 
effective measures to correct 
the situation or shall request 
the return of the protected 
persons. Such requests must be 
complied with.
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Occupied Territories
49 § 4 If the occupying power 

undertakes the total or partial 
evacuation of a given occupied 
area because the security of 
the population or imperative 
military reasons so demand, 
it shall inform the Protecting 
Power as soon as the evacu
ation has taken place.

52 § 1 Protected persons who work, 
whether voluntarily or by 
obligation, shall have the right 
to request the representatives 
of the Protecting Power for 
its intervention.

55 § 3 The Protecting Powers shall, 
at any time, be at liberty to 
verify the state of the food and 
medical supplies in occupied 
territories, except where 
temporary restrictions are 
made necessary by imperative 
military requirements.

59 § 1-2 If the population of an occupied territory is inadequately 
supplied, the occupying power shall agree to relief operations 
undertaken by the Protecting Power or the ICRC and shall 
facilitate them by all the means at its disposal; such operations 
may consist, in particular, of the provision of foodstuffs, medical 
supplies and clothing.

59 § 4 A power granting free passage 
to relief consignments on their 
way to territory occupied by an 
adverse party has the right to 
be reasonably satisfied through 
the Protecting Power that they 
are to be used for the needy 
population and not for the ben
efit of the occupying power.
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60 The occupying power is not 
permitted to divert relief 
consignments from their 
intended purpose, except in 
cases of urgent necessity, in the 
interests of the population of 
the occupied territory and with 
the consent of the Protecting 
Power.

61 § 1 The relief consignments 
intended for the population of 
occupied territories shall be 
distributed with the co
operation and under the super
vision of the Protecting 
Power.

By agreement between the 
occupying power and the 
Protecting Power, the duty of 
supervising the distribution of 
relief consignments may be 
delegated to the ICRC.

71 The occupying power shall 
inform the Protecting Power 
of any proceedings instituted 
against protected persons.

72 § 2 If a prisoner fails to choose 
an advocate or counsel, the 
Protecting Power shall provide 
him with one.

74 § 1 Representatives of the 
Protecting Power have the 
right to attend the trial of any 
protected person, unless the 
hearing has, as an exceptional 
measure, to be held in cam era  
in the interests of the security 
of the occupying power.

74 § 2 The occupying power shall 
communicate to the Protecting 
Power any judgments rendered, 
together with the relevant 
grounds.
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75 No death sentence shall be 
carried out before the 
expiration of a period of at 
least six months from the date 
of receipt by the Protecting 
Power of the notification of 
the final judgment.

76 § 6 Protected persons who are detained have the right to be visited 
by delegates of the Protecting Powers and those of the ICRC.

78 § 3 Protected persons made subject to  assigned residence and thus 
required to  leave their homes shall be able to receive allowances 
from their home country, the Protecting Powers or the ICRC.

Treatment o f Internees (in the Territory o f  the Parties to the 
Conflict or in Occupied Territory)

83 § 2 The detaining power shall give 
the enemy powers, through the 
intermediary of the Protecting 
Powers, full information 
regarding the geographical 
location of places of internment.

91 § 4 Transmission to  the CTA of the 
duplicate of any certificate 
issued to an internee, at his 
request, showing the nature of 
his illness or injury, and the 
nature of the treatment given.

96 The com m andant of a place of internment shall communicate to 
the delegates of the Protecting Power and of the ICRC the list of 
labour detachments that are administratively part of that place 
of internment.

98 § 2 Internees may receive allowances from the power to which they 
owe allegiance, the Protecting Powers, and from any other 
organizations that may assist them.

98 § 3 A statement of each internee’s 
account shall be given to the 
Protecting Power on request.



1 0 6 0 The IC RC  and the Protection o f  War Victims

101 Internees have the right to 
apply to the representatives of 
the Protecting Power, in order 
to indicate to them any points 
on which they may have 
complaints to make with 
regard to the conditions of 
internment.
The Internee Committees may 
send periodic reports to the 
representatives of the 
Protecting Power.

102 § 1 In every place of internment, the internees shall freely elect by 
secret ballot, every six months, the members of a committee 
empowered to represent them before the detaining power and 
the Protecting Power and the ICRC.

102 § 2 The reasons for any refusals or 
dismissals of members of the 
Internee Committee shall be 
communicated to the 
Protecting Powers concerned.

104 § 3 Members of Internee Committees shall be given every facility to 
communicate by post and telegraph with the detaining 
authorities, the Protecting Powers, the ICRC and their delegates.

105 The detaining power shall 
inform the Protecting Power of 
the measures taken to maintain 
internees’ relations with the 
outside world.

106 Every internee shall be enabled 
to send an internment card to 
the CTA.

108 § 2 Should it be necessary to limit the quantity of relief shipments 
intended for internees, the Protecting Power and the ICRC must 
be notified thereof.

109 § 3 The representatives of the Protecting Power or of the ICRC 
responsible for the forwarding of collective relief shipments have 
the right to supervise their distribution to the recipients.

110 § 2 Correspondence and relief 
shipments forwarded through 
the CTA shall be exempt from 
any postal dues.
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111 The Protecting Powers and the ICRC may ensure the conveyance 
of internment cards, correspondence and individual or collective 
relief, as well as legal instruments, papers or documents intended 
for internees or despatched by them, by organizing special means 
of transport.

Such transport may be used to con
vey correspondence, lists and rep
orts exchanged between the CTA and 
the National Information Bureaux. 

Such transport may be used to convey correspondence and 
reports exchanged by the Protecting Powers and the ICRC either 
with their own delegates or with the parties to the conflict.

113 § 1 Transmission, through the Protecting Powers and the CTA, of 
wills, powers of attorney or other documents intended for 
internees or despatched by them.

123 § 5 A record of disciplinary 
punishments shall be maintained 
by the commandant of a place of 
internment and made available 
for inspection by representatives 
of the Protecting Power.

125 § 3 The representatives of the Protecting Powers and those of the 
ICRC have the right to visit internees undergoing disciplinary 
punishment and to interview them w ithout witnesses.

126 If judicial proceedings are insti
tuted against internees in the 
national territory of the detaining 
power, the Protecting Power has 
the same rights and duties as those 
provided for in the event of proceed
ings against protected persons in 
occupied territory (cf. Articles 71 
to 76): it must be notified of the 
proceedings and the charges pre
ferred; it must provide an advocate 
or counsel for any internees who 
do not have one; its representatives 
have the right to attend the trial; and 
it must be informed of any sentences 
handed down. Likewise, a six-month 
suspension period must elapse 
between notification and execution 
of the death sentence.
The representatives of the Protecting Powers and those of the 
ICRC have the right to visit internees who have been sentenced 
and to interview them w ithout witnesses.
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129  § 3 Transmission to the Protecting Power and to the CTA of copies 
of death certificates of internees.

130 § 3 Transmission to the Protecting Power and to the CTA of lists of 
graves of deceased internees and all particulars necessary for the 
latter’s identification, as well as the exact location of their 
graves.

131 The Protecting Power shall be 
informed immediately of every 
death or serious injury of an 
internee caused or suspected to 
have been caused by a sentry, 
another internee or any other 
person, as well as any death 
the cause of which is unknown. 
A report including the evidence 
of witnesses shall be forwarded 
to the Protecting Power.

132 The parties to the conflict shall endeavour, during the course of 
hostilities, to conclude agreements for the release, the 
repatriation, the return to places of residence or the 
accommodation in a neutral country of certain classes of 
internees, in particular children, pregnant women and mothers 
with infants and young children, wounded and sick, and 
internees who have been detained for a long time. (Note: the 
Convention does not specify the channel to be used to exchange 
communications for the conclusion of such agreements.)

137 § 1 The detaining power shall transm it to the power of origin of the 
concerned persons, through the Protecting Power and the CTA, 
full information about the identity and state of health of all 
persons who have been taken into custody, placed in assigned 
residence, or interned, unless the transmission of such 
information might be detrimental to the person concerned or to 
his or her relatives.

137 § 2 Even in cases where the 
transmission of information 
identifying a person might be 
detrimental to that person or to 
his or her relatives, the 
information may not be 
withheld from the CTA which, 
upon being notified of the 
circumstances, will take the 
necessary precautions.
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139 Transmission, through the 
CTA, of personal valuables left 
by internees, in particular those 
who have been repatriated or 
released, or who have escaped 
or died.

140 The ICRC shall offer its 
services to  the powers con
cerned to organize a Central 
Information Agency [now the 
CTA]. The function of the CTA 
shall be to collect all infor
mation it can obtain through 
official or private channels 
concerning persons who have 
been taken into custody, placed 
in assigned residence or in
terned, and to transm it it to 
their countries of origin, except 
in cases where such transmission 
might be detrimental to the 
persons whom the said infor
mation concerns.

141 The CTA shall enjoy free 
postage.

142 The parties to the conflict shall 
recognize and respect at all 
times the special position of the 
ICRC in the field of relief work.

143 Delegates of the Protecting Powers and those of the ICRC have 
the right to go to  all places where protected persons are, 
particularly to places of internment, detention and work, and to 
interview the protected persons w ithout witnesses.

Annex I 
Articles 8 and 
10

The Protecting Powers may be 
called upon to nominate 
persons eligible to be members 
of the commissions responsible 
for ascertaining whether safety 
zones fulfil the requisite 
conditions.

Annex II 
Article 8

The representatives of the Protecting Powers and those of the 
ICRC shall have the right to ensure that supplies which they are 
responsible for forwarding are distributed to the intended 
recipients.
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PROTOCOL I
General Provisions

2c Definition of ‘Protecting Power’: 
‘Protecting Power’ means a 
neutral state which has been 
designated by a party to the 
conflict and accepted by the 
adverse party and has agreed 
to carry out the functions 
assigned to a Protecting Power 
under the Conventions and 
Protocol I.

5 § 1 and 2 Each party to the conflict shall 
appoint a Protecting Power and 
shall permit the activities of the 
Protecting Power appointed by 
the adverse party.

5 § 3 If there is no Protecting Power, 
the ICRC shall offer its good 
offices with a view to the 
designation of a Protecting 
Power.

5 § 4 If a Protecting Power has not 
been designated, the ICRC may 
offer its good offices to act as a 
substitute thereof.

6 § 3 The ICRC shall hold at the 
disposal of the High 
Contracting Parties any lists 
transm itted to it of persons 
trained to facilitate the 
application of humanitarian 
law.

Wounded, Sick and Shipwrecked
11 § 6 The Protecting Power may 

inspect the medical records of 
persons interned or detained as 
a result of an armed conflict.

12 § 3 The parties to the conflict are invited to notify each other of the 
location of their fixed medical units. (Note: Protocol I does not 
specify the channels to be used for such communication.)
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25 A party to the conflict may notify the adverse party of the 
operation of medical aircraft in areas not physically controlled 
by the latter’s armed forces. (Note: Protocol I does not specify 
the channel to be used for such notifications).

29 The operation of medical aircraft in contact zones or areas 
controlled by the adverse party shall be subject to the agreement 
of that party. (Note: Protocol I does not specify the channel to 
be used for the exchange of communications leading to the 
conclusion of such an agreement.)

Missing and. Dead Persons
33 As soon as circumstances permit, and at the latest from the end 

of active hostilities, each party to the conflict shall search for the 
persons who have been reported missing by an adverse party. 
Requests for such information and the information itself may be 
transm itted either directly or through the Protecting Power, the 
CTA, or a National Society.

Where the information is not 
transm itted through the ICRC, 
each party to the conflict shall 
ensure that such information is 
also supplied to the CTA.

Combatant and Prisoner-of-War Status

43 § 3 Whenever a party to a conflict incorporates a paramilitary or 
armed law enforcement agency into its armed forces it shall so 
notify the other parties to the conflict. (Note: Protocol I does not 
specify the channel to be used for such notification.)

45 § 1 A person who takes part in 
hostilities and falls into the 
power of an adverse party shall 
be presumed to be a prisoner 
of war, in particular if the 
party on which he depends 
claims such status on his behalf 
by notification to the 
Protecting Power.
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45 § 2 If a judicial tribunal must 
determine whether a person 
being prosecuted for an offence 
arising out of the hostilities is 
entitled to  prisoner-of-war 
status, the representatives of 
the Protecting Power have the 
right to attend the proceedings 
in which that question is 
adjudicated, unless, 
exceptionally, the proceedings 
are held in  cam era  in the 
interest of state security.

Civilian Population

60 § 2 The agreement establishing a demilitarized zone may be 
concluded either directly or through a Protecting Power or any 
impartial hum anitarian organization.

64 § 1 A party to  a conflict that consents to the activities on its territory 
of civil defence organizations of a neutral state shall accordingly 
notify any adverse party concerned. (Note: Protocol I does not 
specify the channel to be used for such notification.)

70 § 2 The parties to the conflict and each High Contracting Party shall 
allow and facilitate the passage of relief consignments, 
equipment and personnel, even if such assistance is destined for 
the civilian population of the adverse party.

70 § 3 The parties to the conflict and 
each High Contracting Party 
which allow the passage of 
relief consignments, equipment 
and personnel may make such 
permission conditional on the 
distribution of this assistance 
being made under the local 
supervision of a Protecting 
Power.

74 The High Contracting Parties 
and the parties to the conflict 
shall encourage the activities of 
humanitarian organizations 
working to facilitate the 
reunion of families dispersed as 
a result of armed conflicts.
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78 § 1 In agreement with the parties 
concerned, the Protecting 
Power shall supervise any 
evacuation of children.

78 § 3 The authorities of the party 
arranging for the evacuation of 
children and, as appropriate, 
the authorities of the receiving 
country, shall send to the CTA 
a card for each child containing 
full particulars of the child’s 
identity.

Execution o f the Conventions and o f Protocol I
81 § 1 The parties to the conflict shall 

grant to the ICRC all facilities 
within their power so as to 
enable it to carry out the 
hum anitarian functions 
assigned to it by the 
Conventions and Protocol I in 
order to ensure protection and 
assistance to the victims of 
conflicts; the ICRC may also 
carry out any other 
humanitarian activities in 
favour of these victims, subject 
to the consent of the parties to 
the conflict concerned.

84 The parties to the conflict shall 
communicate to one another, 
through the Protecting Power, 
their official translations of 
Protocol I as well as the laws 
and regulations which they may 
adopt to ensure its application.

97 The text of any proposed 
amendment to Protocol I shall 
be communicated to the 
depositary, which shall decide, 
after consultation with all the 
High Contracting Parties and 
the ICRC, whether a conference 
should be convened to consider 
the proposed amendment.
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98 § 1 and 2 The ICRC shall consult the 
High Contracting Parties at 
four-year intervals concerning 
the possible revision of Annex I 
and, as appropriate, may 
convene a meeting of technical 
experts for such a revision.
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N B T he place nam es and  geographical descrip tions con ta ined  in this index serve m erely to 
facilita te research , and  shou ld  n o t be construed  as having any particu la r political significance.

A béché, C had , 489
A bkhazia , secessionist province o f G eorgia, 

xxxix  
A byssinia see E th iopia 
A ccra, cap ital o f G hana, 174 
A dam jee, suburb  o f D acca, Bangladesh, 788 
A ddis A baba, cap ital o f E th iop ia , 144, 146, 

149, 154, 174 
A dow a, E th iop ia, 142 
A egean Sea, 134
A fghanistan , xxx ix , 167, 394 , 5 2 0 -1 , 522, 

552 , 777 , 942, 966 , 967, 985, 1020 
A frica, xxxvi, 142, 174, 417 , 626 , 777, 844, 

1 0 1 0 ,1 0 1 1 -1 3 , 1022 
N o rth , 99, 167, 174, 871, 1010 
E quatoria l, 174 
East, 145, 154, 167 
S outhern , 4 2 -3 , 176, 246 , 459 
W est, 167

A hm edieh, on the G olan  H eights, 699, 782 
■ A l-A bdali, in ternm en t cam p in K uw ait, 800, 

802 
A lbania, 236 
A lexandria , Egypt, 797 
A lgeria, xxx ix , 7, 94, 323 , 451 , 47 9 , 551, 

6 3 2 -3 , 656, 693 , 698, 777 , 896 
Algiers, cap ita l o f A lgeria, 174, 5 9 1 , 698,

871
A licante, Spain, 270
Allenby Bridge, River Jo rd an , 699, 707 , 786 
Alsace, French province, 480  
A m ericas, the, 174, 462; A m erican regions 

see N o rth  A m erica; Latin A m erica; South 
Am erica

A m m an, cap ital o f Jo rd an , 41 0 , 48 7 , 518, 
700 , 826, 842 

Am oy, Chinese island, 159 
A m ritsar, India, 670 
A nato lia , region in T urkey , 1 33 -6  
A ndalusia, region in sou thern  Spain, 267 
A ngola, xxx ix , 451 , 522 , 626, 635 , 971

A nkara , cap ital o f T urkey , 174, 178, 1 8 7 -8 , 
200 , 234 , 700 , 708 

A rab ian  peninsula , 167 
A ran y ap ra th e t, T hailan d , 813 
Arbil (Irbil), Iraq , 825 
A rctic C ircle, 186
A rgentina, 174, 22 8 , 27 1 , 342, 4 2 6 , 5 3 3 -4 , 

535 , 644 , 754 , 758 , 796, 864, 866, 969, 
971 , 1003 

A rm enia, 251 
A rolsen, G erm any, 395 
A scension Island, A tlan tic  O cean, 644 
A shkelon, Israel, 636
Asia, xxxvi, 167, 174, 190, 417 , 590 , 1010, 

1011 
C entra l, 100 
M inor see Asia M inor 
South-E ast, 1012 

Asia M inor, 133 
A skalon see Ashqelon 
A sunción, cap ital o f Paraguay , 141 
A thens, cap ital o f  G reece, 38, 173, 227 , 228, 

5 41 , 611
A tlantic O cean, 168, 22 6 , 228 , 531 , 532,

533 , 536 , 610 , 644 , 815, 828, 864 
A tlit, Israel, 635
A uschw itz, G erm an  concen tra tion  cam p, 201, 

203 , 204 , 206 , 239 
A usterlitz, M o rav ia , Czech Republic, 1027 
A ustralia, 174, 650 , 797  
A ustria, 13, 3 0 -2 , 84, 97, 100, 114, 167,

173, 178, 211 , 225 , 283 , 290 , 413 , 498 , 
510, 569 , 686, 706 , 869, 977, 993 

see also  A ustria-H ungary  
A ustria-H ungary , 37 , 94, 1 0 0 -2 , 110, 113, 

114, 116, 5 0 5 -6 , 706 
A u stro -H ungarian  Em pire see A ustria- 

H ungary

Baalbek, L ebanon, 520
Baden, form er g rand  duchy, G erm an sta te , 24
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Baden-B aden, G erm any, 173 
Bad G astein , A ustria , 174 
Bad K reuznach, G erm any, 173 
Baghdad, cap ita l o f Iraq , 514 , 5 5 2 -3 , 554, 

645 , 707 , 737 , 798 , 802, 8 2 3 -7 , 841, 
842, 999 , 1004, 1014 

B ahrain , 799
Balkans, peninsula in sou th-eastern  Europe, 

30 , 3 7 -4 1 , 42 , 4 3 -4 , 4 6 , 47 , 49 , 50 , 51,
57, 58 , 237 , 4 1 5 , 778 , 804 

Baltic Sea, 103, 228
Baltic S tates, 251 , 256 
B angkok, cap ital o f T hailan d , 174, 191 
Bangladesh, 392, 395 , 41 6 , 566 , 6 3 7 -8 , 672, 

693, 695 , 708 , 756 , 776, 7 8 7 -9 , 790, 
866, 887, 893, 1002, 1017 

B arberton , South A frica, 634 
B arcelona, Spain, 184, 267 , 2 6 9 -7 0 , 273 ,

278 , 2 8 0 ,2 8 2 ,4 1 9 ,  679 
Basel, Sw itzerland, 3 3 -7 , 39, 42 , 4 8 -9 , 52,

58 , 72, 74, 233 , 351, 547 , 556 , 659, 
9 5 8 -9

Basque country , region in Spain, 26 7 , 278 
B asra, Iraq , 800, 825
Batavia (now  Ja k a rta ) , cap ital o f Indonesia , 

174
B avaria, G erm an sta te , 31 
B ayreuth, G erm any, 173 
B eersheba, Israel, 636 
Beijing see Peking
B eirut, cap ita l o f  L ebanon , 174, 3 9 4 , 4 1 0 , 

4 8 7 , 4 8 8 -9 , 4 9 0 , 51 6 , 5 1 9 -2 0 , 541 , 
6 5 0 , 73 6 , 74 2 , 7 4 7 , 8 3 0 -1 , 8 3 5 , 842 , 
942

Belgium, 19, 23 , 24 , 56 , 71, 84, 92, 95 , 173, 
202 , 219 , 223 , 22 5 , 236 , 576, 804, 838, 
868, 909

Belgrade, cap ital o f  Serbia, subsequently  of 
Y ugoslavia, 38, 42 , 4 3 -4 , 4 8 -9 , 57 , 58, 
173

Belzec, G erm an  co ncen tra tion  cam p, 204 
Bengal, province o f  the fo rm er Indian Em pire, 

now  divided betw een India and 
Bangladesh, 777 , 790 , 1013 

Berlin, xxx ix , 8, 16, 33, 35, 36 , 37 , 43 , 54,
55, 57 , 6 0 -2 , 64, 67, 70, 76 , 77 , 79, 
9 0 -2 , 95, 96, 97, 99, 102, 112, 115, 173, 
174, 179, 187, 197, 20 0 , 2 0 5 -7 , 217, 
236 , 238 , 255 , 264 , 300 , 301 , 365, 370, 
381 , 38 4 , 390 , 498 , 49 9 , 506 , 511 , 523, 
563 , 855, 871, 933, 958, 974, 975, 983, 
986, 1003, 1010, 1012, 1027 

Berne, cap ita l o f Sw itzerland, xxvii, 21, 23, 
38, 55 , 107, 109, 111, 113, 116, 127, 
174, 191, 201 , 235 , 23 7 , 291 , 947, 958, 
963, 995, 9 9 7 -9 , 1003 

Bethlehem , the W est Bank, 741

B iafra, secessionist region o f N igeria
(1 9 6 7 -1 9 7 0 ), 46 4 , 514 , 637, 67 1 , 674, 
8 1 9 -2 1 , 836, 941 

B ihar, sta te  in n o rth ern  India , 787, 790 
B ilbao, Spain, 2 6 7 , 2 7 0 , 272 , 274 
Bioko see F ernando  Po 
B izerta, T u n is ia , 4 8 6 -7 , 70 1 , 7 4 5 , 864,

1003
Bjôrkô, F in land , 103 
Black Sea, 103, 200 
B ogota, cap ital o f  C olom bia, 174 
B ohem ia-M orav ia , region in C zechoslovakia 

(now  in the Czech R epublic), 173, 235, 
239

Bolivia, 46 , 48 , 1 4 0 -2 , 164, 174 
Bonn, fo rm er cap ital o f the Federal R epublic 

o f  G erm any, 390 , 391 , 395 
B ordeaux, France, 90, 92, 99 
Borj-El-Brajneh, suburb  o f Beirut, 831 
B orneo, island in South-E ast Asia, 173,

191
B osnia-H erzegovina, 3 7 -4 0 , 289 , 446, 

1 0 1 4 -1 5 , 1021 
B osphorus, stra it betw een the Black Sea and 

the Sea o f M a rm ara , 103, 135 
Bratislava, C zechoslovakia (now  capital of 

Slovakia), 173 
Brazil, 21, 174, 343, 535 , 866, 971 , 1003 
Brazzaville, cap ital o f the R epublic o f the 

C ongo  (form erly French E quatorial 
A frica), 174 

Bregenz, A ustria , 174 
Brescia, Italy, 6 -7 , 13
B rest-L itovsk, fo rm er R ussian Em pire (now  in 

Belarus), 101, 115, 251 
B retton W oods, U nited States, 921 
British Em pire see U nited Kingdom  
B rom berg (Bydgoszcz), Poland, 179 
Brussels, cap ita l o f Belgium, xxxv, 61, 6 6 -7 , 

7 0 -1 , 78, 79, 173, 195, 235 , 305, 748, 
840

Bucharest, cap ita l o f R om an ia , xxxvii, 38 , 43 , 
97, 172, 173, 200 , 255, 361 , 384 , 388, 
764, 839, 949 

Buchenw ald, G erm an co ncen tra tion  cam p, 
205 , 238 , 239 

B udapest, cap ital o f H ungary , 96, 97, 173, 
200 , 2 0 3 -4 , 237 , 23 8 , 255 , 486 , 656 

Buenos Aires, cap ital o f A rgentina, 141, 174 
Bulgaria, 37, 40, 4 1 -2 , 43^1 , 57, 94, 95, 100, 

114, 173, 20 0 , 202 , 227 , 235 , 238 , 458, 
686 , 7 0 6 ,8 6 9 , 937, 977 

Burgos, Spain, 2 6 9 -7 0 , 272 , 276 , 281 , 419, 
693, 749 , 774 

Burm a (now  M yanm ar), 94, 522 , 1010 
Bursa, T urkey , 650 
Burundi, xxxix
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C airo , cap ita l o f Egypt, 174, 4 1 0 , 4 8 7 , 488 , 
516 , 633 , 639 , 672 , 700 , 781 , 797 , 889, 
892, 907, 908 

Calais, F rance, 829 
C alcu tta , India, 392
C am bodia , xxx ix , 375 , 383 , 4 1 6 -1 7 , 454, 

518 , 74 2 , 757 , 761 , 8 1 0 -1 2 , 813, 839, 
843, 844, 887, 1013 

C am bridge, U nited K ingdom , 78 
C am eroon , 49 0 , 758, 819, 971 
C anada, 174, 176, 228 , 229 , 4 5 9 -6 0  
C annes, France, 977 
C anta le jo , Spain, 281 
C an to n , C hina, 157-9  
C aracas, cap ita l o f V enezuela, 174 
C aribbean , sea and  region in the A m ericas, 

249 , 1024 
C astiglione delle Stiviere, Italy , 6 -7 , 498 
Castile, region in Spain, 26 6 , 267  
C ata lo n ia , region in Spain, 267  
C aucasus, m oun ta in  range betw een sou thern  

Europe and  w estern  A sia, 30 , 37 , 46 , 47, 
51 , 186, 2 5 4 ,4 1 5  

C etinje, fo rm er cap ital o f M ontenegro , 3 8 -9  
C eylon, 174 

see also  Sri Lanka 
C haco, region in South A m erica, 130, 133, 

1 4 0 -2 , 270 , 559 , 575 
C haco Boreal see C haco 
C had, 454 , 476 , 489 , 505, 512, 522, 571, 578, 

612, 671, 675, 745, 758, 776, 790, 971 
C haeronea , ancient fortified tow n, Greece, 545 
C halons, F rance, 7 
C hannel, the, see English C hannel 
C hannel Islands, te rrito ry  subject to  the 

British C row n , off the coast o f France, 
2 2 5 -6 , 815 

C hapei, d istric t o f  Shanghai, 139, 749 
C hari, river in equato ria l A frica, 490 , 758 
C harlero i, Belgium, 576 
C harleville, France, 593 
C hatila , suburb  o f Beirut, L ebanon 831 
C hechnya, au to n o m o u s republic (Russian 

Federation) in the n o rth ern  C aucasus, 
xxxix

C helm no, G erm an concen tra tion  cam p, 204 
Chile, 4 6 ,4 8 ,  646 , 777, 971 
C hina, 58, 85, 133, 1 3 7 -4 0 , 1 5 7 -6 2 , 163, 

166, 167, 168, 170, 174, 1 7 8 ,2 2 9 , 247, 
249 , 251 , 257 , 281 , 28 3 , 299 , 425 , 446 , 
452 , 45 4 , 483 , 610, 621 , 631, 650 , 691, 
722, 730 , 749, 754 , 768, 9 2 0 -2 1 , 9 3 7 -8 , 
985 , 1011, 1013 

C hios, G reek island, 630 
C h ittagong , Bangladesh, 638 , 788 
C houf, region in L ebanon, 515 , 747, 830 
C hungking, C hina, 157, 174

C ologne, G erm any, 7, 2 1 7  
C olom bia, xxx ix , 174, 339 , 343 , 971 
C o lom bo, cap ital o f C eylon, now  Sri L anka, 

174
C om piègne, F rance, 128, 197, 205 
C ongo see Z aire
C on Son, V ietnam ese island , 634 
C onstance, G erm any, 212 
C onstan tinop le  (now  Istanbul), cap ital o f the 

Byzantine and  O tto m an  Em pires, 38, 40, 
4 6 , 97; see also  Istanbul 

C openhagen , cap ital o f D enm ark , 84, 86,
113, 116, 174, 178, 256 

C orfu , G reek island, 173 
C osta  R ica, 109, 971 
C oventry , U nited K ingdom , 168, 217  
C rim ea, peninsula in sou thern  U kraine, 14,

2 5 , 556 , 574 , 579 
C ro a tia , 173, 20 2 , 204 , 23 5 , 238 , 24 0 , 416 
C uba , 174, 24 7 , 289 , 685 , 7 0 5 -6 , 1024 
C yprus, 393 , 396 , 41 0 , 505 , 512 , 541, 

6 9 9 -7 0 0 , 702 , 740 , 756, 7 8 2 -3 , 791, 
835, 967, 971 , 972 , 1012 

C yrenaica, h istorical region in N o rth  Africa, 
now  p a rt o f L ibya, 278 

Czechoslovakia (now  divided in to  the Czech 
R epublic and  Slovakia), 94, 97, 167, 173,
199, 777

D acca (now  D haka), cap ital o f Bangladesh, 
41 6 , 48 4 , 638 , 675 , 756 , 760, 761 , 788 

D achau , G erm an concen tra tion  cam p, 205, 
2 1 2 -1 3 , 240 

D am ascus, cap ita l o f Syria, 41 0 , 639, 7 8 1 -2  
D am oun, Israel, 636
D anube, river and  region in E urope, 167,

2 00 , 46 3 , 956
D anzig (now  G dansk), Poland , 341 
D ardanelles, s tra it betw een the Sea of

M a rm ara  and the Aegean Sea, 103, 135 
D arm stad t, G erm any, 55 
D eir-E l-K am ar, L ebanon, 747 , 767 , 785, 792, 

830
D eir-E l-Q am ar see D eir-E l-K am ar 
Delhi see N ew  Delhi 
D elphi, site o f A pollo ’s tem ple, oracle in 

A ncient G reece, xxviii 
D enm ark , 20 , 2 3 , 24 , 3 0 -1 , 88, 99, 174, 183, 

228 , 236 , 681, 929 
Dessye, E th iop ia , 148 
D haka see D acca 
D ieppe, F rance, 459
D odecanese, Aegean archipelago, 43 , 226, 815 
D ohuk , Iraq , 825 
D om inican R epublic, 487 , 745 
D o uaum on t, fo rt in V erdun , F rance, 485 
D rancy, suburb  o f Paris, 197
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D resden, G erm any, 217 
D un k irk , F rance, 226 , 51 5 , 828 
D uppeler schanzen, D anish fortified defence 

line, 30
D utch East Indies (now  Indonesia), 173, 205

East T im or, fo rm er Portuguese colony
subsequently  annexed  by Indonesia, now  
an  independen t sta te , 943 

Egypt, 94, 174, 185, 227 , 395 , 41 4 , 41 5 , 488 , 
5 1 5 -1 6 , 6 3 0 -1 , 633 , 6 3 5 -7 , 6 3 8 -9 , 672, 
697 , 699, 732, 7 8 1 -2 , 787 , 791 , 7 9 6 -7 , 
832, 864, 866, 8 8 9 -9 0 , 8 9 1 -2 , 907, 908, 
909 , 938, 960, 971, 1003 

E ider, river in G erm any, 20 
E lisabethville (now  L ubum bashi), D em ocratic 

R epublic o f the C ongo , 967 
El Q a n ta ra , Egypt, 707 , 7 8 1 -2  
El Salvador, 203 , 505 , 571 , 578 , 6 4 1 -2 , 646, 

685 , 702, 942, 971 
E ngland see U nited K ingdom  
English C hannel, 532 , 828 
E ritrea, form er Ita lian  colony, subsequently  a 

p rovince o f E th iop ia , now  an  
independent sta te , 142, 155, 451 , 889 

Essen, G erm any, 946 
Esteli, N icarag u a , 489 
E sterw egen, G erm an  co n cen tra tio n  cam p,

205 
E stonia, 103
E thiopia, 133, 142-57 , 161, 164, 165, 167, 

171, 174, 176, 178, 269 , 27 0 , 415 , 419, 
4 3 6 , 517 , 522 , 821, 889, 935, 941, 971, 
1 0 1 0 ,1 0 2 4

E urope, xxxvi, 7, 8, 9, 12, 21 , 24 , 40 , 76 , 81, 
83, 96, 99, 100, 118, 132, 138, 140, 145, 
151, 161, 167, 168, 171, 176, 181, 183, 
190, 192, 195, 199, 2 0 0 -1 , 202 , 208, 
222 , 22 5 , 232 , 2 3 3 , 23 4 , 23 7 , 25 1 , 254, 
267 , 45 3 , 4 8 4 , 4 9 9 , 546 , 569 , 579 , 625, 
665 , 683 , 748 , 791 , 792 , 794, 797 , 804, 
815, 979 , 989, 992, 1010, 1012, 1014 

C entra l, 97, 101, 102, 778 
E astern , 81, 97, 101, 102, 168, 170, 176, 

177, 178, 1 8 6 -9 0 , 205 , 216 , 230 , 251, 
255 , 257, 418 , 42 2 , 578 , 693 , 707, 
778 , 804 , 1022 

Southern , 97 
W estern , 29 7 , 797 

Évian, F rance, 200

Fahaheel, distric t o f K uw ait city, 799 
Falkland Islands/Islas M alvinas, South

A tlantic, 4 2 6 , 4 5 7 , 533 , 536, 644 , 702, 
758 , 796, 1003 

Faluja, form erly in Palestine, now  in Israel, 
515 , 523

Far East, 138, 140, 1 5 8 -6 2 , 170, 173, 177, 
1 9 0 -2 , 229 , 23 6 , 282 , 295 , 609 

F arw aniya, d istric t o f K uw ait city, 799 
Feldkirch, A ustria , 211 
F ernando  Po (now  Bioko), p a r t o f E quatoria l 

G uinea, 820 
Fiji, 971
F inland, 103, 174, 1 8 6 -9 , 251 , 25 6 , 989 
Florence, Italy , 173
F ort de V aux , fo rt in V erdun , France, 485 
F rance, xxxv, 6, 13, 21 , 23 , 24 , 3 2 -7 , 4 9 , 52, 

84, 86, 9 0 -1 , 92, 94, 95, 101, 103, 107, 
112, 127, 132, 136, 143, 147, 171, 172, 
173, 176, 179, 183, 184, 185, 196, 197, 
2 0 2 , 205 , 206 , 20 7 , 212 , 219 , 225 , 226, 
2 3 6 , 246 , 251 , 267 , 276 , 299 , 301 , 351, 
4 11 , 41 4 , 41 5 , 428 , 43 7 , 454 , 4 7 9 , 480, 
4 90 , 498 , 505 , 511 , 512 , 515 , 521 , 531, 
532, 546 , 552 , 556 , 576 , 577, 593, 
6 3 2 -3 , 644, 653, 659 , 681, 682, 687, 
693, 694 , 698 , 699 , 705 , 706, 777 , 793, 
797 , 798 , 801, 804, 815, 817, 828, 832, 
848, 864, 866, 869, 8 7 1 -2 , 874, 889, 
896, 902, 903 , 904, 905 , 933, 935, 939, 
960 , 971, 973 , 974, 977 , 981, 995, 1003, 
1010, 1012, 1014 

F rank fu rt-am -M ain , G erm any, 173 
F reiburg-im -B reisgau, G erm any, 173 
F ribourg , Sw itzerland, 136 
F riendship Pass, m oun ta in  pass on the 

Chinese-V ietnam ese border, 691 
F ukuoka, Jap an , 650

G anges R iver, 637, 691 
G aza, Palestinian city , 636 , 672, 675 , 781,

7 8 6 -7 , 835, 890, 8 9 1 -2 , 907 
G dansk  see D anzig
G eneva, Sw itzerland, xxvii, xxxviii, 6, 7, 8,

11, 15, 16, 19, 20 , 21 , 23 , 26, 28 , 32, 34, 
39, 48, 60, 62, 63, 64, 6 5 -8 , 77 , 78, 84, 
86, 95 , 96, 109, 119, 121, 129, 130, 144, 
158, 171, 172, 173, 174, 178, 180, 182, 
188, 191, 192, 200 , 204 , 205 , 206 , 207, 
210 , 216 , 223 , 231 , 240 , 241 , 253 , 255, 
2 58 , 264 , 269 , 270 , 273 , 276 , 288 , 289, 
291, 301 , 313 , 314, 321 , 326 , 328 , 337, 
3 40 , 341 , 342 , 343, 348 , 354 , 357 , 360, 
361 , 365 , 367 , 382, 383, 384 , 386, 387, 
3 88 , 395 , 3 9 8 ,4 1 8 , 422 , 4 6 4 -5 , 506, 
522 , 52 4 , 558 , 560 , 564, 5 7 4 -5 , 585, 
6 02 , 608, 609 , 648, 674 , 700, 704, 722, 
7 27 , 741, 743 , 756 , 757, 767 , 768 , 774, 
838, 840, 850, 8 5 5 -6 , 857, 872, 884, 
891, 892, 904 , 906, 908, 917, 922, 933, 
946, 947, 948, 961 , 963 , 970, 973, 975, 
9 79 , 985, 986, 987, 992, 993, 995, 997, 
9 99 , 1001, 1002, 1027
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G enoa, Italy , 173 
G eorgia, 251 , 2 5 6 , 784 
G erm any , 4 , 16, 3 1 -2 , 34 , 55 , 86 , 88, 9 0 -2 , 

94, 97, 98, 1 0 0 -3 , 105, 110, 112, 113, 
114, 115, 116, 128, 132, 1 3 6 -7 , 143, 
1 6 7 -9 0 , 1 9 2 -2 1 7 , 2 1 9 , 2 2 2 , 2 2 3 -4 ,
22 5 , 22 6 , 2 2 7 , 2 3 4 -4 0 , 25 1 , 25 3 , 25 8 , 
2 6 3 -4 , 2 6 7 , 29 0 , 34 7 , 36 1 , 39 0 , 395 , 
39 7 , 41 3 , 4 1 6 , 42 2 , 4 3 2 , 43 7 , 4 5 9 -6 0 , 
51 1 , 5 1 5 , 5 3 1 , 53 2 , 53 5 , 56 7 , 57 7 , 593 , 
61 6 , 665 , 6 6 8 -9 , 674 , 675 , 677 , 679, 
68 1 , 6 8 2 , 686 , 68 7 , 693 , 703 , 706 , 722, 
74 2 , 7 7 8 , 832, 848 , 849 , 852, 855 , 863, 
8 6 8 -7 2 , 889, 902 , 903 , 920 , 937 , 940, 
958 , 9 5 9 , 96 9 , 97 7 , 97 9 , 992 , 995 , 996, 
1021

G oa, form er Portuguese colony, now  in India, 
864

G olan , Israeli-occupied territo ry , 636 , 699, 
707, 7 8 1 -2 , 7 8 6 -7 , 835, 891 

G old C oast (now  G hana), 174 
G organ , Iran , 643
G óteborg  (G othenburg), Sw eden, 174, 182, 

184, 679 
G ran  C haco see C haco 
G raubünden , Swiss can ton , 988 
G reat B ritain see U nited K ingdom  
G reat W all o f C h ina , defensive fo rtification  in 

C hina, 138
Greece, 37, 38, 43 , 44 , 94 , 132, 1 3 3 -6 , 140, 

162, 173, 183, 199, 202 , 22 3 , 224, 
2 2 6 -9 , 230 , 23 6 , 238 , 242 , 45 8 , 611, 
630 , 646, 784, 804, 805, 815, 832, 838, 
843, 887, 918 

G renada, C aribbean  island sta te , 47 8 , 702, 
969

. G uatem ala , 971 
G uernica, Spanish Basque coun try , 278 
G uernsey, one o f the C hannel Islands, 226 
G ulf, the (A rabian G ulf/Persian G ulf), xxx ix , 

576 , 6 4 4 -6 , 694 , 699, 702 , 736 , 796, 
818, 832, 841 , 842, 889, 1014, 1019 

G usen, G erm an co ncen tra tion  cam p, 213

H ague, T he, seat o f  governm ent in the
N etherlands, xxxv, xxxviii, 61, 6 5 -7 1 , 
78, 109, 116, 131, 174, 223 , 241 , 321, 
328 , 341 , 343 , 361 , 365 , 3 6 6 -7 , 384, 
385 , 46 5 , 495 , 541 , 653, 654 , 659 , 683, 
705 , 721, 787 , 838, 840, 855, 857 , 933, 
977, 979, 986, 1001 

H aifa , Israel, 835 
H aiphong , V ietnam , 159 
H aiti, 174
H am burg , G erm any, 23 , 54, 217 , 577 
H am m erstein , G erm any, 179 
H an k o w , C h ina , 157, 158, 159

H an o i, cap ita l o f V ietnam , 159, 446 , 464 ,
513 , 589 , 591, 621 , 633 , 732, 733 , 735, 
740, 891

H ausw itz  see A uschw itz 
H av an a , cap ital o f  C uba , 174 
H aw alli, d istric t o f  K uw ait city, 799 
H eb ro n , the W est Bank, 636 
H elsinki, cap ita l o f F in land, 174 
H erzegovina see  Bosnia-H erzegovina 
H essen, G erm an  sta te , 23 , 31 
H irosh im a, Ja p an , 4, 168, 217 , 221 , 722, 724 
H o  Chi M inh City see Saigon 
H o lland  see the N etherlands 
H olste in , fo rm er duchy in no rth ern  G erm any, 

30
see also  Schlesw ig-H olstein 

H oly See, 46 5 , 578; see also  V atican 
H o n d u ras, 109, 247 , 702 , 971 
H ong  Kong, form er British colony in C hina, 

139, 159, 173, 174, 191, 971 
H ungary , 97, 100, 114, 115, 132, 172, 173, 

186, 1 9 9 -2 0 4 , 215 , 21 6 , 225 , 23 5 , 237, 
2 4 0 , 258 , 2 9 1 , 299 , 395 , 41 8 , 476 , 486 , 
4 9 3 , 512 , 550 , 553 , 56 9 , 686 , 693 , 706,
731 , 740, 765 , 777, 780 , 843, 960 , 977, 
1010, 1025

Ikaria , G reek island, 630 
Im perial C anal, C h ina , 158 
India , 94, 100, 167, 174, 185, 392, 41 5 , 416 , 

4 7 8 , 512 , 562 , 5 6 5 -6 , 5 7 9 , 610 , 6 3 7 -8 , 
6 7 0 -1 , 675 , 691, 695 , 700, 702 , 703, 
707, 708 , 756 , 776 , 777 , 7 8 7 -9 , 790, 
864, 866, 889, 8 9 3 -4 , 929, 969 , 971, 
985, 1002, 1003, 1010 

Indoch ina, 4 , 159, 29 7 , 323 , 633 , 650 , 719, 
7 77 , 1012 

Indonesia, 852, 890, 907 , 929, 971 
Innsbruck , A ustria , 174, 212 
Iran , 41 1 , 415 , 43 8 , 47 7 , 514, 550 , 610, 628, 

6 4 2 -4 , 6 9 7 -9 , 700 , 702 , 736 , 824, 825, 
842, 942, 946, 950, 966, 969, 1012 

see also  Persia 
Iraq , 394 , 411 , 41 4 , 415 , 43 8 , 44 2 , 44 6 , 477 ,

5 14 , 550 , 5 5 2 -3 , 554 , 5 7 6 -7 , 610 , 628, 
6 30 , 6 4 2 -6 , 694 , 6 9 7 -9 , 700, 702, 707,
732, 7 3 6 -7 , 7 9 7 -8 0 1 , 8 2 1 -8 , 832, 841, 
842, 942, 943, 946, 950, 966, 969 , 999, 
1004, 1012, 1 0 1 4 -1 5 , 1019

Iraqi K urd istan , region in Iraq , 825, 943 
Irbil see Arbil 
Ireland, 283 , 295
Irian-Jaya (now  W est N ew  G uinea, a province 

o f Indonesia) form er D utch  colony, 701, 
890

Ishurdi, B angladesh, 788
Islam abad , cap ital o f Pak istan , 638 , 670
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Ism ailia, Egypt, 782
Israel, 392 , 394 , 395 , 396 , 40 4 , 414 , 415 ,

434 , 4 7 6 , 4 8 7 -8 , 490 , 503 , 5 1 5 -6 , 519, 
567, 610 , 6 2 4 -5 , 6 3 0 -1 , 633, 6 3 5 -7 , 
6 3 8 -9 , 646 , 654 , 656, 666 , 671 , 672, 
673, 675 , 693 , 697 , 698, 699 , 700, 701, 
702 , 732, 736, 741, 747 , 751, 761, 776, 
7 8 1 -2 , 7 8 6 -7 , 791 , 792 , 797, 813,
8 3 0 -1 , 835, 842, 843, 866, 884, 887, 
889, 8 9 1 -3 , 894, 901, 907, 908, 909, 
938 , 942, 943, 960, 1002, 1010 

Istanbul, T u rkey , 328 , 341 , 342, 384 , 387, 
4 6 1 , 585 , 649 , 764, 766 , 767, 961, 970 

see also  C onstan tinop le  
Italy , 13, 23 , 24 , 31 , 32, 43 , 84, 86, 94, 97, 

100, 133, 1 4 2 -5 7 , 164, 165, 167, 170,
173, 178, 186, 187, 194, 202 , 22 5 , 227, 
235 , 238 , 267 , 2 7 8 , 43 6 , 465 , 505 , 517, 
531 , 541, 706, 722 , 774, 832, 849, 871, 
935, 941 , 977, 980, 995, 1010, 1024

Itzehoe, G erm any, 179 
Izm ir see Sm yrna

Jab riy a , d istric t o f K uw ait city, 799 
Jaffa , form erly in Palestine, now  in Israel,

391, 741 
Ja ffna, Sri L anka, 943 
Ja h ra , d istric t o f K uw ait city, 799 
Ja k a rta  see Batavia 
Jam aica , 174
Jap an , 4 , 49 , 58, 94, 109, 133, 1 3 7 -4 0 , 

15 7 -6 2 , 163, 166, 167, 168, 170, 173,
174, 177, 1 9 0 -2 , 235 , 281 , 283 , 347, 
3 8 9 -9 0 , 3 9 1 -2 , 395, 425 , 48 3 , 587 , 616, 
6 50 , 677, 683 , 687, 703 , 722 , 730, 749, 
848, 849, 852, 889, 968 , 977, 995, 1004, 
1010

Java, p a rt o f  Indonesia , 191 
Jeddah , Saudi A rab ia , 519 
Jehol, fo rm er C hinese province, 138 
Jen in , the W est Bank, 636 
Je richo , the W est Bank, 636 
Jersey, one o f  the  C hannel Islands, 226 
Jerusalem , 305 , 391, 4 8 1 , 494 , 636 , 741, 

7 4 6 -7 , 7 5 0 -1 , 753, 754, 7 6 0 -1 , 813,
831, 892 

Jino tepe , N icaragua, 640 
Jo rd an , 411 , 48 7 , 512 , 518 , 524 , 6 3 0 -1 , 

6 3 5 -7 , 697, 699 , 745 , 786, 799, 8 9 1 -2 , 
908, 960

Jo rd an , river in the M iddle East, 776 
Joun ieh , L ebanon, 541

K abul, cap ital o f A fghanistan , 520 , 524 
K abylia, m oun ta in  range in A lgeria, 551 
K am pala, cap ital o f  U ganda, 790 
K am puchea sec C am bodia

K arbala , Iraq , 825
K arlsruhe, G erm any, xxvii, xxxvii, 55 , 60, 

6 2 -4 , 77, 288 , 289 , 973, 975, 980, 983, 
986

K ashm ir, principality  in the form er Indian 
Em pire, now  divided betw een India and 
Pak istan , 4, 29 7 , 701, 1012 

K atyn, R ussia, 937 
Kenya, 174, 971
K far E tzion, Jew ish settlem ent in Palestine 

(W est Bank), 495 
K far Y ona, Israel, 5 6 7 -8 , 636 
K hiam , sou thern  L ebanon, 943 
K hm er R epublic see C am bodia 
K hulna, B angladesh, 788 
Kiel, G erm any, 460 
Kiev, cap ital o f U kraine, 25 5 , 257  
Kilo C am p, in ternm ent cam p near D acca, 675 
K ilom etre 101, U nited N ations checkpoin t on 

the Suez-C airo road , 488 
K ingston, cap ital o f  Jam aica , 174 
K inshasa, cap ital o f the D em ocratic R epublic 

of the  C ongo , 4 8 7  
see also  Z aire  

K isangani, D em ocratic  R epublic o f the 
C ongo , 487 , 745 

K istarcsa, concen tra tion  cam p in H ungary , 
203

K lagenfurt, A ustria, 174 
K om pong C ham , C am bod ia , 742 
K om pong T hom , C am bod ia , 742 
K orea, 4 , 297 , 391 , 40 3 , 43 6 , 442 , 44 6 , 476, 

493 , 503 , 550 , 551, 553 , 554 , 572, 
6 3 1 -2 , 655 , 656, 670 , 719, 731, 765, 
821, 9 3 7 -8 , 940 , 948, 960, 961, 969, 
1012, 1025 

K osovo, province o f Y ugoslavia, 1017 
K ousseri, C am eroon , 490 , 758 
K uneitra , Syria, 707 , 708, 781, 782 
K unm ing, C hina, 159 
K uw ait, 393 , 3 9 4 ,4 1 1 , 44 2 , 44 6 , 514,

5 5 2 -3 , 577 , 6 4 4 -6 , 694, 699, 7 3 6 -7 , 
7 9 7 -8 0 1 , 802, 8 2 1 -3 , 826, 827, 842, 
901, 909 , 943, 967 , 969, 971, 999, 1004 

K w oram , E th iop ia , 1 4 9 -5 0  
K yrenia, C yprus, 410

Lagos, fo rm er cap ital o f N igeria, 514,
8 1 9 -2 0 , 841, 999, 1004 

L ahore, P akistan , 670 
Landsberg  see T iirckheim  
Lang Son, V ietnam , 691 
La Paz, cap ita l o f Bolivia, 141, 174 
Larissa, G reece, 173 
L arnaca, C yprus, 541 , 700, 708 
La R ochelle, F rance, 226, 515 , 828 
Las Vegas de Jibacoa , C uba , 685
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Latin A m erica, 85, 141, 167, 20 0 , 203 , 575 , 
640 , 1010, 1011 

Latvia , 103, 115
L ausanne, Sw itzerland, 134, 135, 136 
L ebanon, 174, 393 , 394 , 397 , 41 5 , 47 6 , 4 8 4 , 

4 8 8 -9 , 490 , 505 , 51 2 , 515 , 516 , 518, 
521, 522 , 540 , 541 , 589 , 630 , 63 5 , 698, 
699 , 736, 742 , 747 , 758 , 761 , 775, 
7 8 4 -5 , 790 , 830, 835, 887, 8 9 1 -2 , 908, 
942, 943, 960, 967, 971 

León, N icaragua, 489 
L evante, region in Spain, 267  
L iberia, xxx ix , 109, 1 021-2  
L ichtenburg , G erm an concen tra tio n  cam p, 

205
Linz, A ustria, 174
Lisbon, cap ital o f  Portugal, 43 , 4 9 , 174, 182, 

184, 2 2 6 ,6 7 9  
L ithuania, 103 
L ocarno , Sw itzerland, 132 
Lod (form erly Lydda), Israel, 835 
L ondon, 42 , 43 , 60 , 7 1 -6 , 79, 127, 168, 173, 

181, 188, 200 , 2 1 7 , 224 , 22 8 , 229 , 235, 
241 , 246 , 281 , 2 8 3 , 293 , 29 5 , 296 , 386, 
41 6 , 42 0 , 4 2 2 , 4 4 4 , 463 , 49 4 , 513 , 523, 
618 , 654 , 659, 730 , 737 , 764 , 768, 838, 
855, 937, 1001 

Lorient, France, 226 , 515, 828 
L orraine, French province, 480 
Lourenço M arques (now  M a p u to ), cap ital of 

M ozam bique, 4 2 -3 , 48 , 57 
Low er Silesia see Silesia 
Lübeck, G erm any, 173, 182, 213 
Luxem bourg , 56 , 219 , 236 
Lyon, France, 173, 498

M acedonia, region in the B alkans, form er 
province o f the O tto m an  Em pire, 43 , 
22 7 , 248 , 545 

M adagascar, 174, 896 
M ad rid , cap ita l o f Spain, 267 , 2 6 9 -7 0 , 272 , 

276 , 27 8 , 279 , 282 , 285 , 299 , 419 , 481 , 
494 , 749 , 751, 774 

M agdeburg , G erm any, 91 
M ajdanek , G erm an  con cen tra tio n  cam p, 204 
M akron issos, G reek island, 630 
M alabo  see Santa Isabel 
M alaga , Spain, 398 
M alaysia, 971 
M ali, 971
M alka L idar, E th iop ia , 1 47-8  
M alvinas see F alk land Islands 
M anagua, cap ital o f N icaragua, 4 8 4 , 489, 

639^10 , 673, 757 , 759, 813 
M a nchukuo  see M anchuria  
M anchuria , region in C hina, 133, 137, 138, 

140, 143, 157, 163, 167, 250 , 425

M an ila , cap ita l o f the  Philippines, 174, 191, 
384 , 388 , 502 , 504 , 506 , 522 , 764, 961, 
966 , 970, 972 

M a p u to  see Lourenço M arques 
M arco  Polo Bridge, across the Yongding 

River, near Peking, C hina, 157 
M arien ta l, N am ib ia , 634 
M a rm ara , sea, 227  
M arne , river in France, 92 
M arseilles, F rance, 139, 173, 182, 279 
M asurian  Lakes, form erly in eastern  Prussia, 

now  in Poland , 250 
M au th au sen , G erm an co ncen tra tion  cam p, 

2 05 , 208 , 2 1 2 -1 3 , 240 , 669 
M ecklenburg-Schw erin , fo rm er G erm an 

duchy, 23 
M ed ite rran ean  Sea, 532 
M exico , 21 , 174, 2 0 3 , 42 8 , 450 
M exico  C ity, cap ita l o f M exico , 398 
M iddle East, xxxvi, 4, 100, 158, 29 7 , 394, 

4 10 , 41 1 , 417 , 512 , 523, 630 , 699 , 781, 
841, 842, 892, 897, 902 , 906, 941 , 946, 
966, 972, 1012 

M iddle K ingdom  see C hina 
M ilan , form er duchy, now  in Italy, 7, 13, 32, 

1 7 3 ,4 5 4
M irp u r, subu rb  o f D acca, Bangladesh, 788 
M ogadishu , cap ital o f  Som alia, 174 
M oham m ed p u r, subu rb  o f D acca,

Bangladesh, 788 
M ontenegro , fo rm er principality , now  p a r t o f 

Y ugoslavia, 3 7 -9 , 43 , 44 , 46 , 49 , 50 , 56, 
64

M onterigg ion i, Italy, 899 
M ontev ideo , cap ital o f  U ruguay, 130, 141, 

174, 559 , 644 
M on tju ich , fortress overlook ing  Barcelona, 

273
M oosburg , G erm any, 182 
M orocco , 94 , 299 , 359 , 42 7 , 45 7 , 1010 
M o sco w , cap ita l o f R ussia , 96 , 173, 186, 

187, 188 , 1 8 9 -9 0 , 2 3 5 , 2 5 3 , 254 ,
25 5 , 2 5 6 -7 , 2 9 1 , 4 1 8 , 6 9 3 , 76 5 , 989 , 
990

M ozam bique, 522 , 942, 971 , 1013 
M ud an y a , A nato lia , 134, 135 
M u k ta ra , L ebanon, 515 
M unich , G erm any, 55 , 173, 41 8 , 693 
M ünster, G erm any, 686 , 706 
M yanm ar see Burm a

N ablus, the W est Bank, 636 
N agasak i, Jap an , 4 , 168, 217 , 722 
N ahalin , the W est Bank, 942 
N airob i, cap ita l o f K enya, 174 
N ajaf, Iraq , 825 
N a jran , Saudi A rab ia, 519
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N am ib ia , 3 9 3 , 6 3 4 -5 , 967 , 971 
see also  South W est Africa 

N ank ing , C hina, 157, 158, 159 
N ann ing , C hina, 691 
N an tao , d istric t o f Shanghai, 749 
N aples, Italy , 14, 173, 797 
N arva , E stonia, 103 
N asiriyah , Iraq , 825 
N au lilaa , A ngola, 459  
N av arre , region in Spain, 267  
N aza re th , form erly in Palestine, now  in Israel, 

741
N ’D jam ena, cap ita l o f C had , 484 , 4 8 9 -9 0 , 

612, 758 
N ear East, 135 -6 , 174, 227  
N ebi D anyal, Palestine, 495 
N epal, 625 , 627
N etherlands, the, 24 , 56 , 88, 99, 127, 131, 

173, 174, 183, 197, 2 0 2 , 205 , 20 6 , 219, 
22 5 , 236 , 23 8 , 465 , 653 , 681, 706 , 852, 
868, 890, 907, 1000 

N euilly-sur-Seine, suburb  o f Paris, 100, 706 
Neve T irza , Israel, 636 
N ew  C astile see C astile 
N ew  D elhi, cap ital o f India, 174, 3 2 7 -8 , 386, 

3 92 , 474 , 479 , 49 3 , 638 , 6 7 0 -1 , 691, 
706, 725 , 764, 780 , 7 8 8 -9 , 791, 792, 
838, 839, 971 

N ew  Y ork, 827, 842 
N ew  Z ealand , 174, 176, 797 , 929 
N icaragua, 20 3 , 247 , 342 , 358 , 376 , 384, 

4 2 6 , 45 6 , 45 7 , 45 8 , 46 5 , 4 8 4 , 489 , 505, 
512 , 522 , 571 , 578 , 6 3 9 -4 1 , 673 , 675, 
745 , 7 5 7 -8 , 759 , 760, 8 1 2 -1 3 , 839, 942, 
971

N icosia, cap ital o f C yprus, 41 0 , 48 4 , 700, 
708 , 740, 756, 761 

N igeria , 319, 327 , 361 , 393 , 448 , 464 , 514, 
518 , 612, 637 , 671, 674 , 816, 8 1 8 -2 1 , 
841, 844, 887, 941 , 967, 971, 999, 1014 

N ile, river and  valley in N o rth  A frica, 488 , 
782, 7 8 6 -7 , 791 

N orm andy , region in France, 193 
N o rth  A m erica, 161, 176, 797 
N o rth  Sea, 358 , 532
N orw ay , 24, 174, 202 , 228 , 236 , 681, 868, 

929, 982 
N ovorossiysk , R ussia, 103 
N ugelli, E th iop ia , 147 
N urem berg , G erm any, 189, 234 , 23 7 , 238, 

347 , 444 , 4 6 3 ,6 1 8 , 620, 722

O cean ia , 174, 590
O ccupied  T errito ries (Israeli-occupied

territo ries), 624 , 6 3 6 -7 , 639, 646 , 656, 
671, 672 , 673 , 675, 7 8 1 -2 , 791, 8 9 1 -3 , 
9 0 1 ,9 0 7 , 9 3 8 ,9 4 2 , 943

O gaden , region in E th iop ia , 394 , 51 2 , 967  
O gikw i, N igeria , 941 
O ld Castile see Castile
O ldenburg , form er g rand  duchy, now  p a rt of 

G erm any, 23 
O ppeln  (now  O pole), U pper Silesia, 2 6 3 -4  
O ran , Algeria, 174
O range Free State, fo rm er independent

republic, now  a province o f  South Africa, 
4 2 -3 , 246

O ran ien b u rg  (Sachsenhausen-O ranienburg), 
G erm an  co ncen tra tion  cam p, 213 

O slo, cap ital o f  N o rw ay , 174 
O ttaw a , cap ita l o f C anada, 174 
O tto m an  E m pire, 21 , 3 7 -4 1 , 4 3 -4 , 56, 100, 

114, 133, 248 , 706; see also  T urkey 
O u jda , M orocco , 551 
O x fo rd , U nited K ingdom , 195, 235 , 383

Pacific O cean (islands), 103, 167, 190, 230 
Pak istan , 338 , 392 , 395 , 41 5 , 47 8 , 505 , 512, 

520 , 522 , 552 , 562 , 5 6 5 -6 , 576 , 579, 
610, 6 3 7 -8 , 6 7 0 -1 , 675 , 691 , 693, 695, 
700, 702 , 703, 707 , 708 , 756 , 760, 776,
7 8 7 -9 , 790, 864, 866, 893—4, 929, 969, 
1002, 1003 

Palerm o, Italy , 173
Palestine, 20 0 , 201 , 20 3 , 237 , 326, 342 , 391, 

394 , 395 , 47 6 , 48 3 , 486 , 48 7 , 492 , 495 , 
515 , 550 , 6 3 0 -1 , 637, 655 , 693, 697, 
698 , 701, 731 , 740, 741 , 745, 746 , 750, 
766 , 767, 768 , 777 , 813, 839, 968 

P am plona, Spain, 274 
P araguay, 1 40 -2
P aram aribo , cap ital o f Surinam e, 174 
Paris, 6, 11, 14, 21 , 27 , 33, 53 , 55 , 60, 61,

62 , 70, 76, 77, 90, 91, 113, 154, 165, 
173, 186, 187, 223 , 234 , 24 4 , 246 , 248, 
255 , 364, 44 6 , 462 , 463 , 498 , 499 , 506, 
556 , 574, 658 , 690, 706, 734, 737, 818, 
841, 871, 933, 958, 974, 975, 977, 983, 
986, 992, 1001 

Pearl H arb o u r, U nited States naval base in 
H aw aii, 1 9 0 ,2 3 6  

Peking, cap ita l o f C hina, 157 
Peloponnisos, peninsula in sou thern  Greece, 

706
Penjw in, Iraq , 826 
Peru, xxxix , 46 , 48 , 58 , 971 
Persia (now  Iran), 25 1 , 625 

see also  Iran 
Peshaw ar, Pak istan , 520 , 522 
P etrograd  (nam e given to  St Petersburg

1 9 1 4 -2 4 ), 96, 250 , 252 , 254 , 290 , 989 
Philippines, 75, 173, 971 
Phnom  Penh, cap ital o f C am bodia , 3 7 5 ,4 1 6 , 

48 4 , 757, 759, 8 1 1 -1 2
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Piedm ont, fo rm er k ingdom , now  region in 
n o rthern  Italy , 49 8 , 556 

Piraeus, p o rt o f  A thens, G reece, 797 
Poland , 94, 97, 103, 132, 167, 168, 1 7 1 -3 , 

174, 183, 186, 197, 199, 202 , 206 , 212, 
216 , 22 5 , 23 6 , 238 , 251 , 2 6 3 -6 , 291, 
804, 937

Port-au-P rince, cap ital o f H aiti, 174 
P o rt H arco u rt, N igeria, 637 , 819, 820 
P o rt Said, Egypt, 835
P o rt S tanley/Puerto A rgentino , cap ital o f the 

Falkland Islands/M alvinas, 484 , 644 , 758 
Portugal, 172, 174, 22 5 , 285 , 342 , 4 5 9 , 864, 

866 , 1000
Prague, cap ital o f the  Czech R epublic, 173, 

2 5 5 ,3 7 1 ,3 8 3  
P retoria, capital o f South Africa, 174, 634, 635 
Prussia, form er k ingdom , then  G erm an state , 

xxxv, 12, 19, 23 , 3 0 -3 7 , 68, 84, 92, 147,
2 1 2 , 246 , 299 , 301, 351 , 413 , 41 5 , 480 ,
5 06 , 5 1 0 ,5 1 1 , 512 , 521 , 546 , 659 , 777,
933, 935, 939, 959, 9 73 , 974, 1010

Puerto A rgentino  see P o rt Stanley 
Pyrenees, m oun ta in  range in W estern  E urope, 

167, 655 , 705 , 793, 801

Q an ta ra  (see El Q an ta ra )
Q ezio t, m ilita ry  deten tion  centre  in Israel, 942 
Q u etta , Pak istan , 520, 522

R abat, cap ital o f  M orocco , 551 
R achidiyeh, L ebanon, 831 
R am allah , the W est Bank, 636 
R am leh, Israel, 636 , 741 
Ras-El-Sudr, Egypt, 516 
R as N ak o u ra /R o sh  H an ik ra , b o rd er post 

betw een Israel and L ebanon, 699 
R avensbriick , G erm an  concen tra tion  cam p, 

2 1 2 ,2 1 3  
R ethondes, F rance, 119, 128 
Reval see T allinn
Rhine, river in w estern  E urope, 162 
Rhineland Palatinate , region in G erm any, 

now  a G erm an  sta te , 137 
R hodes, Aegean island, 173, 226 
R hodesia (now  Z im babw e), 174, 415 , 736, 

7 40 , 941, 971 
Rif, region in M orocco , 299 , 1010 
Riga, cap ita l o f L atv ia , 255 
Rio de Janeiro , form er cap ita l o f Brazil, 174, 

577
R iyadh, cap ital o f Saudi A rab ia , 577, 646, 

6 99 , 707, 737, 799 
R obben Island, South Africa, 634 
R om ania, 37, 38, 40 , 43, 94, 97, 116, 172, 

173, 186, 187, 199, 200 , 202 , 204 , 225 , 
2 3 5 ,2 3 8 , 343

R om e, cap ital o f Italy , 60, 70, 149, 173 
Rosh H an ik ra /R as N ak o u ra , bo rder post 

betw een Israel and L ebanon, 699 
R o tterdam , the N etherlands, 168, 217 
R oyan, F rance, 22 6 , 828 
R uhr, region in G erm any, 132, 133, 1 3 6 -7  
R ussia, xxxv, 37, 38 , 40 , 4 9 , 70, 84, 86, 94, 

9 6 -7 , 100, 101, 102, 115, 116, 132, 133, 
168, 187, 189, 249 , 2 5 0 -8 , 26 2 , 290, 
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569 , 577 , 693 , 869, 971, 973, 9 7 5 -7 , 
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see also  USSR 
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R w anda, xxx ix , 784

Sachsenhausen see  O ran ienburg  
Sadow a, Czech R epublic, 31 
Safw an, Iraq , 707 
Saida see Sidon 
Saidpur, Bangladesh, 788 
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Saint-G erm ain-en-Laye, F rance, 100, 706 
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Salonika (Thessaloniki), Greece, 173, 202 
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Sanaa, cap ita l o f Yem en, 41 4 , 519 , 522 
San Francisco, U nited States, 395 
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E quatorial G uinea, 820 
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Saragossa, Spain, 270
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S ardin ia , island in the M ed ite rranean , 6 
Saudi A rab ia , 41 1 , 519 , 552 , 577 , 6 4 4 -6 ,

694 , 699 , 702 
Saxony, G erm an  sta te , 264 
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39, 49 , 50 

Scotland, U nited K ingdom , 176
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Senegal, 393 , 967 , 971 
Serbia, 37, 38, 40 , 4 1 -2 , 4 3 -4 , 57, 94, 95, 

100, 706 
see also  Y ugoslavia 

Seville, Spain, 26 9 , 2 7 0 ,4 1 9  
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S ingapore, 173, 174, 191 
Slovakia, 173, 186, 199, 200 , 20 1 , 202 , 204, 

235 , 237 , 238 , 2 4 0 ,4 1 6  
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Sobibor, G erm an concen tra tion  cam p, 204 
Sofia, cap ital o f Bulgaria, 4 2 , 173 
Solferino, Italy , xxvi, xx ix , 4 , 6 -7 , 13, 20 , 62, 

66 , 305 , 351 , 46 9 , 485 , 49 5 , 49 8 , 506, 
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4 8 3 , 49 4 , 49 5 , 535 , 575 , 576 , 617, 
6 4 8 -9 , 654, 655 , 764, 767 , 768, 790, 
815, 838, 839, 840, 872, 904, 928, 934, 
947, 948 

S tu ttgart, G erm any, 55 
Sudan, 522 , 799, 971, 1017 
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Suez (C anal), Egypt, 142, 143, 41 4 , 41 5 , 476 , 
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Surinam e, 174 
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Sylhet, Bangladesh, 638 
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Szarvar, concen tra tion  cam p in H ungary , 203

Taef, Saudi A rab ia , 737 
T a jik is tan , xxx ix , 784 
T a ll-A l-Z aata r, suburb  o f Beirut, 4 8 8 -9  
T allinn , cap ital o f Estonia, 255 
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M adagascar, 174 
T angier, M orocco , 174 
T ’Ang-Ku, C hina, 138, 157
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T annenberg  (now  Stebark), form erly in 
eastern  Prussia, now  in Poland, 250 

T eheran , cap ita l o f Iran , 1 8 8 -9 , 321 , 328, 
384, 387 , 503 , 504 , 506 , 764 , 961, 970 
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T hailand , 375 , 383 , 757 , 761, 8 1 1 -1 2 , 813, 
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T hai N guyen, V ietnam , 591 , 621 
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T hessalonik i see Salonika 
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517 , 525, 626 , 896, 929 , 1012 
T hrace , G reek province, 134, 162, 227  
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T indouf, A lgeria, 591
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T yre, L ebanon, 515 , 541 , 742, 831, 835

U ganda, 522 , 776, 971 
U kraine, 94 , 251 , 25 6 , 418 , 693 
Union of South Africa see South Africa 
U nited A rab R epublic see  Egypt 
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797, 798 , 815, 848, 852, 855, 863, 864, 
866, 869, 889, 890, 920 , 922, 960, 969, 
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91, 100, 109, 110, 113, 116, 138, 145, 
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U pper Silesia see Silesia 
U qhd, Y em en, 519
U rals, m oun ta in  range in R ussia, 167, 251, 

254
U ruguay, 130, 174, 559 , 644
USSR, xxx ix , 100, 101, 102, 132, 168, 170,

173, 177, 178, 1 8 6 -9 0 , 202 , 21 6 , 234, 
2 3 6 , 2 5 6 -7 , 267 , 290 , 297 , 355 , 390, 
395 , 41 7 , 439 , 48 6 , 552 , 6 1 7 -1 9 , 620, 
622 , 687 , 849, 869, 874, 875, 903, 927, 
937, 960, 985, 9 8 9 -9 9 0 , 1000, 1012, 
1024

see also  Russia

V alencia, Spain, 279 , 280 
V arosm ajor U tca, street in B udapest, 204 
V atican , 201 

see also  H oly  See 
V aud, Swiss can to n , 988 
V enetia, Ita lian  province, 31 
V enezuela, 174 
V erona, Italy, 173
Versailles, France, 100, 101, 686, 869 
Vichy, France, 868, 871, 903
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V ienna, cap ital o f A ustria , 31, 41 , 42 , 48 , 49, 
52, 60 , 61, 62, 64, 70, 72, 77 , 86, 96, 97, 
173, 197, 20 3 , 255 , 297 , 312 , 316, 321, 
327 , 328 , 343, 359 , 371, 383 , 387, 428, 
4 3 1 , 43 5 , 45 9 , 461 , 464 , 4 6 5 , 556, 654, 
726 , 730, 755 , 764, 765 , 766, 767, 838, 
8 4 9 -5 0 , 854, 8 5 5 -6 , 857, 863, 906, 921, 
935, 945, 948, 949, 961 , 970, 974, 976, 
992, 993, 1001, 1002 

V ietnam , 341 , 40 3 , 41 5 , 436 , 44 6 , 454 , 461, 
4 6 2 , 464 , 47 7 , 503, 513 , 522 , 531, 535, 
550 , 572, 5 8 9 -9 1 , 610, 6 1 9 -2 1 , 6 3 3 -4 , 
650, 654, 670 , 675 , 690 , 691, 706, 
7 3 1 -6 , 740 , 755, 765 , 766, 796 , 811, 
8 9 0 -1 , 9 0 7 -8 , 960, 985, 1 0 2 0 -1 , 1023 

V illafranca di V erona, Italy , 31, 692 
V istu la, river in Poland, 211 
V ladivostok , eastern  Siberia, 96, 97, 103,

251 , 569 
V lo tho , G erm any, 173 
V olga, river in R ussia, 168

W agah , on the  Indo-P ak istan i bo rder, 670,
691

W alw al, E th iopia, 142, 144 
W annsee, suburb  o f Berlin, 195 
W arsaw , cap ita l o f Poland, 97, 168, 172, 

1 7 4 ,2 1 1 ,2 1 7 ,  255 , 428 
W ash ing ton  D C , cap ital o f  the U nited States, 

43 , 51, 57 , 60, 71, 7 4 -6 , 79 , 83, 84, 96, 
110, 112, 114, 174, 200 , 208 , 248 , 251, 
257 , 258 , 260 , 288 , 28 9 , 290 , 301, 384,

399 , 547 , 575 , 577 , 659, 674, 721 , 733, 
737, 763 , 921, 959 

W aterloo , Belgium, 6, 66, 1027 
W ellington, cap ital o f  N ew  Z ealand , 174 
W est B ank, 567 , 636 , 781, 782, 7 8 6 -7 , 835, 

891
see also  O ccupied  T erritories 

W est N ew  G uinea see Irian-Jaya 
W estern Sahara, 394 , 967 
W indhoek , cap ita l o f N am ib ia , 635 , 971 
W ürttem berg  (now  B aden-W ürttem berg), a 

G erm an  sta te , 19, 23, 31

Yellow River, river in C hina, 158 
Y em en, 414 , 41 5 , 448 , 4 5 4 , 518, 519, 5 2 1 -2 , 

702 , 799, 941 
Y ioùra, G reek island, 630 
Y ugoslavia, xxx ix , 97, 168, 173, 183, 202, 

225 , 236 , 943 , 1012

Z agreb , fo rm er Y ugoslavia, now  capital o f 
C ro a tia , 173 

Z ahle, L ebanon , 489 , 520 , 830 
Z aire  (now  D em ocratic R epublic o f the 

C ongo), form erly the Belgian C ongo, 
xxx ix , 393 , 48 7 , 626, 784 , 843, 967, 
968, 971, 1017 

Z am bia , 971 
Z a rq a , Jo rd an , 487
Z im babw e, 41 5 , 522 , 736, 740 , 941, 971 

see also  R hodesia 
Z ossen , G erm any, 91
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A rt. 49Z50/129Z146, 3 4 1 n l l ,  925 , 926 
A rt. 52Z53/132Z149, 9 2 8 -9 , 931 , 938 , 939 
First C onvention
A rts 1 -3 , 6 - 1 1 ,4 6 ,4 8 ,  49 , 52 see under 

A rticles C om m on to  the F our Geneva 
C onventions 

A rt. 12, 471 
Art. 14, 46 9 , 505 , 521 
A rt. 15, 4 8 5 -6 , 4 9 2 -3 , 509 , 515 
A rt. 16, 4 9 9 -5 0 0 , 5 0 1 -2 , 505 , 878 
A rt. 17, 49 9 , 500 , 5 0 1 -2 , 878 
A rt. 1 8 ,4 7 3 ,4 7 9 ,
A rt. 23, 4 8 1 -2 , 48 4 , 4 9 2 -3 , 753, 754 , 878 
A rt. 2 6 , 47 7 , 878 
A rt. 27 , 517,
A rt. 28 , 473 , 682 , 704n2  
A rt. 30 , 47 8 , 932 
A rt. 38, 996
A rt. 44 , 374 , 4 9 1 -2 , 539, 5 41n2 , 666 , 699, 

748 , 807 
A nnex 1, 48 1 , 753, 755 
Second C onvention
A rticles 1 -3  see under Articles C om m on to 

the Four G eneva C onventions 
A rt. 8, 851: see also under Articles C om m on 

to  the Four G eneva C onventions 
A rt. 12, 531 
A rt. 18, 5 40-1  
A rt. 22 , 538, 878 
A rt. 23 , 878 
A rt. 24 , 878 
Art. 25 , 538 , 878 
A rt. 31 , 532 , 5 3 3 -4  
A rt. 38, 539 , 541n4
general aspects, 36 0 n 2 9 , 46 2 n 7 0 , 5 1 3 -1 4 ,

530 , 5 3 4 n l ,  537 , 538 , 540 , 6 7 4 n l5  
8 8 4 ,905n32  

T h ird  C onvention  
A nnex I, 680 
A nnex II, 880 
A nnex III, 879
A rticles 1 -3  see under A rticles C om m on 

the  Four G eneva C onventions 
A rt. 4 , 3 4 1 n l5 , 585 , 626 
A rt. 5, 6 2 3 -4  
A rt. 12, 6 52n62 , 879, 884 
A rt. 13, 4 6 0n49  
A rts 1 7 -2 0 , 884 
A rt. 1 9 ,5 8 3 , 884 
A rt. 22 , 603
A rt. 23 , 5 4 8 -9 , 5 5 2 , 553 , 603 , 880
A rt. 33 , 704
Art. 5 0 ,5 8 3
Art. 56 , 879
A rt. 58 , 879
A rts 58—68, 884
A rt. 60 , 879
A rt. 62 , 990
A rt. 63 , 880
A rt. 65 , 879
A rt. 66 , 880
A rt. 69 , 880
A rt. 70 , 57 6 n 3 2 , 594
A rt. 71 , 879
A rt. 72 , 584 , 660, 879
A rt. 73 , 879
A rt. 75, 666, 879
A rt. 77, 880
A rt. 78, 879
A rt. 79, 563 , 879
A rt. 81, 879
Art. 85, 589 , 6 1 7 -1 8 , 6 1 9 -2 2 , 623 , 629 

6 5 1 n 3 9 , 670 
A rt. 96, 879 
A rt. 98, 651n39  
A rt. 100, 879 
A rts 1 0 0 -8 , 884 
A rt. 101, 879, 880 
Art. 104, 879 
A rt. 105, 880 
A rt. 107, 879 
Art. 108, 6 5 1 n 3 9 , 880 
A rt. 109, 642 , 679, 932 
A rt. 110, 642 , 932 
A rt. 111, 552 
A rt. 118, 687 , 695 
A rt. 120, 880 
Art. 1 2 1 ,6 0 0 , 6 3 8 ,8 8 0  
Art. 122, 501 , 502 , 556, 566 , 594 , 880 
Art. 123, 560 , 565 , 574 
Art. 125, 584, 6 6 1 -2
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A rt. 126, 319, 41 2 , 423 , 582 , 583 , 584, 
607, 639 , 6 48n5 , 65 0 n 4 8 , 7 06n55 , 
879, 886

general aspects, 319 , 360n29 , 446 , 46 0 n 4 9 , 
4 6 2 n 7 0 , 4 8 8 , 547 , 57 7 n 4 0 , 5 79n69 , 
6 0 3 -7 , 6 1 9 -2 0 , 622 , 639, 651n39 , 
655n95 , 660 , 6 7 4 n l5 , 680 , 6 9 7 -8 , 
905n32  

Fourth  C onvention  
A nnex I, 755 , 7 6 8 n l0 4  
A nnex 11, 662
Articles 1-3  see under Articles C om m on to 

the Four G eneva C onventions 
A rts 1 -1 2 , 802n9 
Art. 4, 797 , 798 
Art. 5, 624, 625, 629 
Art. 6, 805 
Art. 10, 8 0 5 -6  
Art. 11, 892
Art. 14, 752, 753 , 754, 755 , 759, 761, 

7 6 8 n l0 4 , 880, 884 
Art. 15, 48 3 , 484 , 752 , 754 , 755 , 758 , 759, 

761, 762 , 7 6 8 n l0 4 , 880 
A rt. 16, 738 , 739, 744 
A rt. 17, 7 4 5 -6 , 76 7 n 8 6 , 828, 842n86 
A rt. 18, 738 
A rt. 20 , 739 
Art. 2 1 ,7 3 9  
Art. 22, 731
A rt. 23 , 319, 32 7 n 2 4 , 374 , 8 1 5 -1 6 , 817, 

818, 819, 822, 823, 827, 8 40n32 , 880, 
8 8 4 ,1004n63 

A rt. 24, 773 , 779 
A rt. 25, 7 7 4 -5  
A rt. 26, 779 , 780, 784 
Arts 2 7 -3 4 , 802n9 
A rt. 28, 549 , 552 , 729 , 730 
A rt. 30, 880
A rts 3 5 -4 6 , 796 , 802n9 , 881, 883
Art. 35, 6 8 3 -4 , 7 9 4 -5 , 796
Art. 38, 662
Art. 39, 831, 881
Art. 42 , 881
A rt. 43 , 881
A rt. 45 , 6 52n62 , 881, 884 
A rt. 48, 883
A rt. 49 , 778 , 792, 881, 884
A rt. 50, 884
Art. 51, 884
Art. 52 , 884
Art. 5 3 ,4 2 9
Art. 55 , 833, 834, 881
A rts 5 6 -8 , 884
A rt. 59 , 584, 8 3 3 -4 , 881, 884 
Art. 60 , 833, 881 
A rt. 61 , 833, 881, 884 
A rt. 62, 584

A rt. 63, 742 
A rt. 71, 881 
A rt. 72, 881, 884 
A rt. 73, 884 
A rt. 74, 8 8 1 -2 , 884 
A rt. 75, 881, 884
A rt. 76, 582 , 584 , 651n39 , 662 , 882 
Arts 7 9 -1 3 5 , 802n9
Art. 82, 778
Art. 8 3 ,8 8 2
Art. 96, 882
Art. 97, 884
Art. 98, 882, 884
Art. 1 0 1 ,8 8 2
Art. 102, 65 1 n 3 6 , 882
Art. 1 0 4 ,8 8 2
Art. 106, 563 , 57 6 n 3 2 , 594
Art. 1 0 8 ,5 8 4 , 662
Art. 109, 882
Art. 111, 666 , 882
Art. 1 1 3 ,8 8 2
Art. 116, 673
A rt. 123, 882
Art. 125, 65 1 n 3 9 , 882
A rt. 126, 65 1 n 3 9 , 882, 884
A rt. 129, 882
Art. 131, 600, 882, 926
A rt. 1 3 2 ,6 8 4
A rt. 133, 6 8 8 ,6 9 5
Art. 134, 688, 778
Art. 136, 50 2 , 557
A rts 1 3 6 -4 1 , 802n9
A rt. 137, 5 6 6 ,5 9 4 , 882
A rt. 140, 558 , 56 0 , 565 , 5 7 5 n l8 , 775
A rt. 141, 776
A rt. 142, 558 , 584 , 662:
A rts 1 4 2 -5 9 , 802n9 
A rt. 143, 412 , 42 3 , 434 , 582 , 583 , 624, 

650n48 , 880, 882, 886 
general aspects, 319 , 36 0 n 2 9 , 46 2 n 7 0 , 483 , 

4 8 4 , 546 , 547 , 557 , 561 , 615 , 622, 
624 , 625 , 636, 639 , 652n55 , 6 7 4 n l5 , 
6 8 3 -4 , 698, 723 , 7 4 0 -1 , 755, 776, 
807 , 854, 905n32  

A dditional Protocols 
P rotocol I see P ro toco l I 
P rotocol II see P ro toco l II 
see also w id er  G eneva C onvention(s)

1954 H ague C onven tion , 8 5 5 n l l

Afghan conflict (1 9 7 9 -  ), 985, 1020 
aid o rgan iza tions, 1 017-18  
aircrew , 529 , 6 1 9 -2 1 , 6 3 3 -4  
a ir raids, 159, 168, 2 1 7 -2 2 2 , 2 3 7 n l8 5 , 

2 7 8 -8 2 , 514 , 7 1 8 -1 9 , 7 2 1 -3 , 7 3 2 -5 , 
766n52 , 824, 863n7 , 940, 948n65 

a ir strikes see  a ir raids
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Algerian w ar (1954-62), 451 , 479, 551, 6 32-3  
aliens in the te rrito ry  o f  a party  to  a conflict 

see  enem y aliens 
A m erican Jo in t D istribu tion  C om m ittee, 199, 

203 , 797
A m erican Red C ross Society, 182, 217 , 247, 

2 4 8 -9 , 28 9 n 2 1 , 666, 733, 934, 977 
Ancien Régime, in E urope, 1 1 -1 2 , 4 5 3 , 678, 

1 0 1 2 ,1 0 1 4  
annex a tio n  o f A ustria (1938) see Anschluss 
Anschluss, 283
an ti-sem itism , 169, 195, 20 2 , 214  

see also  Jew s; N azi regim e in G erm any 
appeals by the IC R C , 160, 643 , 6 8 1 -2 ,

7 2 3 -4 , 7 3 1 -2 , 736, 737 , 9 49n67 , 966, 
999

see also  press releases 
A ppia, hosp ita l ship, 541 
A rab-Israeli w ars, 512 , 610 , 667, 8 9 1 -3 , 894 

(1 9 4 8 -9 ), 391 , 47 6 , 48 1 , 48 3 , 486 , 515 , 
5 2 3 n 2 2 , 550 , 6 3 0 -1 , 697, 701 , 731, 
741 , 745, 7 4 6 -7 , 750 , 813, 839n25 

(1967), 41 0 , 4 1 5 n 3 , 43 4 , 512 , 624 , 6 3 5 -6 , 
700 , 702, 776 , 782, 7 8 6 -7 , 835, 891 

(1973), 41 4 , 4 8 7 -8 , 50 3 , 512 , 5 1 5 -1 6 ,
572 , 6 3 8 -9 , 702, 732 , 736, 938 

A rm istice(s) o f 1918, 100, 1 14n97, 132, 255, 
681 , 686, 706n46  

A rm istice o f M udanya (1922), 135 
A rm istice o f R ethondes (1918), 119, 128 
A rrow  Cross governm ent (H ungary), 201 , 203 
A rticles com m on to  the G eneva C onventions 

(1949) see under 1949 G eneva 
C onventions 

asylum  see sanctuary
atom ic bom b (A -bom b) see nuclear w eapons 
A ustrian  Red C ross, 41 , 48 , 84, 178, 290n42 , 

977

bacteriological w eapons see b iological 
w eapons 

B alkan League, 43
Balkan W ars (1 9 1 2 -1 3 ), 4 3 -5 , 46 , 47  
Balkans and  C aucasus w ar (1 8 7 5 -8 ), 37—41, 

4 6 , 47 , 5 1 ,4 1 5 n 7  
Bangladesh, 7 8 7 -9 , 7 9 0 n l4 , 8 9 3 -4 , 1002n38 

see also  Indo-Pakistan  w ar (1971)
Bank for In te rn a tio n a l Settlem ents, 225 
Basel Agency, 3 3 -5 , 36 , 48 , 51, 52 , 53n46 , 

74, 351 , 547 , 556 , 9 5 8 -9  
co rrespondence service and  in form ation  

bureau , 34 , 36 , 49 
battle  o f A dow a, 142
battle  o f Solferino (24 June  1859), xxvi, 4, 

6 - 1 0 ,4 8 5 ,5 1 6 ,5 2 5 ,6 9 2  
A M em ory o f  Solferino, 7 -8 , 9, 1009 

Bedun people (Iraq/K uw ait), 798 , 799

Belgian Red C ross, 19, 23 , 5 6 n 4 7 , 742, 983 
Belgrade A gency, 4 3 -4 , 48 , 4 9 , 58n99  
Berlin C onference see Second In ternational 

C onference o f  the Red Cross 
Biafra conflict (1 9 6 7 -7 0 ), 319 , 327 n 2 4 ,n 2 5 , 

448 , 4 6 4 n l0 4 , 514 , 518 , 612, 637 , 671, 
674n24 , 816, 8 1 8 -2 1 , 1014 

relief opera tio n s, 8 19 -21  
Bihari people (India/Pakistan), 7 8 7 -8 , 7 9 0 n l4  
biological w eapons, 119, 144, 937  see also  

w eapons o f m ass destruction  
Bizerta affa ir (1961), 486 , 701 , 745, 864, 

1003n43
blockades, 97, 175, 181, 2 2 2 -3 , 224 , 2 2 6 -7 , 

2 3 4 n l 10, 319 , 479 , 514 , 5 2 3 n l3 , 644, 
666 , 805, 8 1 4 -2 7 , 8 3 6 -7 , 839n28 , 
841n57 , 940 

see also  relief o p era tions and individual 
conflicts

Boer W ar (1 8 9 9 -1 9 0 2 ), 4 2 -3 , 46 , 47 , 4 15n7  
B olivia-Paraguay conflict, 141 

see also  C haco conflict 
bom bardm en t, see a ir raids 
Bonn A greem ent (1955), 390 , 391 

see also  In ternational T racing  Service 
Briand-K ellogg Pact (1928), 132, 425 , 4 3 8 -9 , 

4 4 1 ,4 4 4
British Red C ross, 43 , 5 6n47 , 145, 182, 666, 

977 , 987n20  
Brussels D eclaration  (1874), 70 -1  
B ulgarian Red C ross, 41 , 42 , 44 , 57n81 ,

1 1 6 n l3 6 , 2 4 8 ,9 3 7 , 977 
Bulletin in ternational des Sociétés de la

C roix-R ouge, 64 , 93, 112n63, 1 1 6 n l2 9 , 
2 4 8 ,2 9 9 , 609 

see also Revue internationale de la 
C roix-R ouge

C am bod ian  civil w ar (1 9 7 0 -5 ), 375 , 4 1 6 -1 7 , 
518, 742, 757, 8 1 0 -1 2  

K hm er Rouge, 757 , 810-11  
relief opera tio n s, 812, 887 

Canada, hosp ital ship, 176, 531 , 871 
C anad ian  Red C ross Society, 182, 666 , 980 
cap tu re  cards, 178, 43 0 , 505 , 562 , 563 , 573, 

574 , 57 6 n 3 2 , 594 
card  indexes, 85, 8 6 -7 , 88, 89, 1 l l n 2 8 ,  178, 

2 2 9 -3 0 , 562 , 566 , 576n32  
case law , lv iii-lx , 653n73 ,n75  
C entenary  C ongress o f the Red Cross 

(G eneva, 1963), 387  
C entra l Agency for Prisoners o f W ar

(1939^15), 171, 172, 174, 178, 190 -1 , 
3 5 1 ,4 3 2 , 778 

C oncen tra tion  C am p Parcel Service (CCC ), 
208

developm ent of, 178, 5 57-61
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in form ation  and  trac ing  service see  C en tral 
T racing  Agency 

Service des Civils internés divers (CID), 199 
see also  C en tra l Prisoners o f  W ar

In fo rm ation  A gency, In ternational 
Prisoners o f W ar Agency, C entral 
T racing  Agency; fam ily m essages 

C en tra l Bureau to  C o m b at Epidem ics in 
E astern  E urope, 97 

C en tra l Prisoners o f W ar In fo rm ation  Agency 
see C en tral T racing  Agency 

C entra l Relief A gency, 35 
C entra l T racing  A gency, 65 , 187, 199, 229, 

300, 302 , 312 , 348 , 501 , 503 , 504, 505, 
5 37 , 5 5 7 -7 9 , 584 , 592 , 594 , 608 , 673, 
6 91 , 693 , 702, 7 7 2 -9 2 , 796 , 861, 965 

legal sta tu s of, 561 
tasks of, 5 6 4 -7 0 , 773, 861 
see also  In ternational Prisoners o f W ar 

Agency! 1 914-18 ); C en tral Agency for 
Prisoners o f W ar (1 9 3 9 -4 5 ); fam ily 
messages

C haco W ar (1 9 3 2 -5 ), 133, 1 4 0 -2 , 559 
C had civil w ar (1 9 7 8 -9 0 ), 45 4 , 4 8 9 -9 0 , 505, 

5 12 , 571 , 57 8 n 6 2 , 612, 671,
6 7 5 n 4 4 ,n 4 5 , 745 , 758, 776 , 7 9 0 n l l  

chem ical w eapons, 119, 144, 1 4 9 -5 1 , 941 
see also  w eapons o f m ass destruction  

children , 126, 160, 200 , 204 , 211 , 2 1 7 -8 , 
2 62 , 269, 272 , 27 5 , 2 7 9 -8 1 , 286 , 481 , 
546, 601 , 638 , 65 2 n 5 5 , 6 8 3 -4 , 717 , 731, 
733, 7 5 0 -1 , 752, 758 , 759, 7 7 7 -8 0 , 783, 
794 , 795 , 806, 8 0 9 -1 0 , 815, 825, 826, 
828, 830, 884 

evacuation  of, from  a dangerous o r
beseiged area , 265 , 279 , 7 4 4 -7 , 773, 
829, 830

relief p rogram s for, 135, 203, 225 , 229, 
638 , 671 

tracing /reg istration  of, 773 
unaccom panied , 89, 254 , 27 6 , 386 , 777, 

780
C hinese Red C ross see Red C ross Society of 

C hina
civil w ar see n o n -in te rnational conflicts 
civilian detainees, 195 -2 1 7 , 231,

2 3 6 n l6 1 ,n l6 5 , 5 4 5 -5 4 , 556, 562, 6 0 0 -2 , 
638, 640, 6 5 8 -7 6 , 691, 794, 798, 901 

correspondence w ith  see correspondence 
p ro tec tion  from  a ttack , 550 
repatria tion  of, 135, 2 1 1 -1 2 , 240n 2 3 2 ,

392 , 6 8 3 -4 , 7 0 2 -3 , 709, 798, 800 
see also  co ncen tra tion  cam ps; hostages; 

in ternm ent; relief opera tions; visits to 
places o f deten tion  

civilian internees see civilian detainees 
civilian p o pu la tion , 195, 7 1 3 -7 1

as detainees see civilian detainees 
as hostages, 275 , 546, 940: see also  hostages 
im m unity  of, 44 3 , 4 7 1 -5 , 7 1 7 -3 6  
in occupied te rrito ry  see  occupations 
in the pow er o f an  enem y, 125 -7 , 19 5 -2 1 7  
p ro tec tion  o f see p ro tec tion  o f the civilian 

p opulation  
relief o p era tions for see relief opera tions 
rep a tria tio n , 890: see also under civilian 

detainees 
as spies and  sabo teu rs , 6 2 2 -5  
tracing  m issing personnel, 7 7 2 -9 2 : see also 

C en tra l T racing  Agency 
Cold W ar, 821, 1011, 1012 
C om m entary  (on the  G eneva C onventions of 

12 A ugust 1949), IC R C  publica tion , 358, 
445 , 945n5 

C om m ission o f  Ju rists m eeting a t T he H ague 
(1 9 2 2 -3 ), 721 

d ra ft conven tion , 7 2 1 -2  
see also  C onference on  the L im itation  of 

A rm am ents 
C om m ittee o f Five, 8, 11, 19, 973 
concen tra tio n  cam ps, 1 9 5 -6 , 20 3 , 2 0 4 -1 3 , 

2 1 4 -1 6 , 23 1 , 2 3 9 n 2 1 9 , 594 , 6 6 8 -9 , 777, 
979

see also  prison  cam ps; visits to  places of 
deten tion  

C onferences, 3 9 7 -8 , 480 
C en tenary  (G eneva, 1963), 387 
D ip lom atic , 994: see also individual 

D iplom atic  Conferences 
G eneva (1863) see C o n stitu ten t C onference 

o f  1863
o f (governm ent) experts, 48 0 , 751:

(G eneva, 1936 and  1938), 48 0 , 482; 
(G eneva, 1947), 313 , 872; (1954), 725; 
(G eneva, 1971 and  1972), 321 , 337, 
5 85 , 727 , 743 , 885 

H igh Frequency B roadcasting  C onference 
(M exico C ity, 1 9 4 8 -9 ), 398 

on the L im itation  o f A rm am ents
(W ashing ton , 1922), 721: see also 
C om m ission of Jurists 

o f N ational Red C ross Societies: G eneva 
(1946), 313 , 9 7 9 -8 0 ; The H ague 
(1971), 321; V ienna (1972), 321 

Peace, 6 5 -9 , 977: see also under Law of 
T he H ague 

of the In ternational Red C ross see
In ternational C onferences o f the Red 
Cross

see also  the Law  of G eneva; the Law  of The 
H ague; and individual conferences 

conflicts, 2 9 -5 9
IC R C  assessm ent of, 4 0 7
internal see non -in te rn a tio n a l conflicts
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in ternationa l see in ternationa l conflicts 
see also  occupations; relief opera tions; and  

individual conflicts 
C ongress o f Berlin (1878), 43 
C o n stitu en t C onference o f  1863, 1 6 -1 9 , 60, 

300 , 364 , 510 , 958, 983, 995, 1009 
reso lu tions and  recom m endations of,

1 7 -2 4 , 32, 45 , 49 , 364, 366 , 370, 
4 5 7 n 5 , 51 0 , 933 , 983: see also 
O c to b er R esolutions 

see also  G eneva C onven tion  o f  1864 
co rrespondence, 34, 5 6 0 -1 , 564 , 566,

5 6 7 -8  
see also  fam ily messages 

C rim ean W ar (1 8 5 4 -6 ), 14, 556 
C uban  missile crisis (1962), 1024 
C uban  Red C ross, 289n21 
C uban  R evolution  (1 9 5 8 -9 ), 685 
custom s duties, 807 
C yprus conflicts

civil w ar (1964), 505 , 512; 
in ternationa l conflict (1974), 410 , 512,

700 , 702, 740, 7 5 6 -7 , 7 8 2 -3 , 835, 
943, 967 

relief opera tio n s, 835 
C yprus Red C ross Society, 700, 782

D anish  Red C ross, 23 , 84, 178, 25 4 , 255 , 
4 1 5 ,5 1 9 ,  742 

definitions
‘high co n trac ting  p arties’, 808 
in ternationa l legal personality , 956 
legal o rd er, 949n72  
‘parties to  a conflict’, 806 

D iplom atic  C onference (G eneva, 1906), 
6 5 -7 1 , 678 , 994; see also  1906 G eneva 
C onvention; In ternational Peace 
C onferences 

D iplom atic C onference on the R eaffirm ation 
and D evelopm ent o f In ternational 
H u m an ita rian  Law  (G eneva, 1974-7 ), 
3 2 1 -5 , 3 3 1 -4 4 , 349 , 350 , 353 , 431 , 433 , 
4 4 5 -6 , 4 5 2 -3 , 45 4 , 4 6 4 n l0 0 , 472 , 
4 7 3 -4 , 477 , 503 , 504 , 559 , 570 , 585, 
612 , 6 2 1 -2 , 6 2 2 -3 , 625, 629 , 689, 
7 2 7 -9 , 743, 761, 765m 48, 783, 806,
808, 816, 829, 837, 853, 8 8 4 -5 , 
8 9 5 -9 0 1 , 929 , 962, 981, 982 

delegations, 929, 982: French, 981;
Pak istan i, 338 , 929; Soviet, 340n4  

In te rn a tio n a l Fact-Finding C om m ission, 
9 2 9 -3 0  

Protocol I see P ro tocol I 
P rotocol II sec P ro tocol II 

D iplom atic  C onference to  Revise the Geneva 
C onven tion  (G eneva, 1929), 119, 120, 
1 21-5 , 126, 128, 169, 179, 190, 273,

351 , 43 2 , 46 0 n 4 9 , 485 , 558 , 58 7 , 681, 
6 8 6 , 868

see also  1929 G eneva Prisoners o f  W ar 
C onventions; 1929 G eneva W ounded 
and Sick C onvention  

D iplom atic  C onference for the P rotection  of 
W ar V ictim s (G eneva, 1949), 231 , 288, 
314 , 315 , 408 , 4 2 0 -1 , 425 , 43 1 , 433 , 
4 3 7 -8 , 4 4 7 , 4 6 0 n 4 9 , 48 2 , 483 , 499 , 514, 
5 3 3 , 581 , 587 , 617, 627, 629 , 650n22 , 
6 7 9 -8 0 , 681 , 687 , 723 , 7 3 0 -1 , 742 , 745, 
779 , 806, 815, 828, 8 3 2 -3 , 872, 874, 
883, 962, 9 8 1 -2 , 1017 

delegations: British, 779; French, 904n31 , 
905n37 ; Soviet, 6 1 6 -1 9 , 874, 927 

R esolution  11, 349 , 361n48  
see also  1949 G eneva C onventions 

D isarm am ent C onference (G eneva, 1932-4 ), 
111

displaced persons (DPs), 777 , 785, 835 
see also  refugees 

D om inican Red C ross, 487  
D utch  Red Cross see N etherlan d s Red C ross

‘E astern Q u estio n ’, 3 7 -8  
see also  Balkan and  C aucasus w ar

(1 8 7 5 -8 ), Balkan W ars (191 2 -1 3 ) 
Egyptian Red C rescent Society, 488 
E ighteenth In ternational C onference o f  the 

Red C ross (T o ro n to , 1952), xxxviii n7, 
354 , 365 , 366, 367 , 371, 3 8 2 n l5 , 386, 
9 3 3 ,9 6 0 -1  

Eighth In ternational C onference o f the Red 
C ross (London, 1907), 7 2 -4 , 659 

El Salvador conflicts 
civil w ar (1 9 7 9 -9 0 ), 505 , 5 7 8 n 6 2 , 6 4 1 -2 , 

685 , 942 
w ith  H o n d u ras (1969), 702 

E leventh In te rn a tio n a l C onference o f  the 
Red C ross (G eneva, 1923), 119, 121,
125

enem y aliens, 85, 125, 126, 546 , 6 8 2 -3 , 
7 9 4 -5 , 796, 7 9 8 -8 0 1 , 802n9 , 8 3 1 -2 ,
890

see also  civilian detainees; in ternm ent 
E th iop ian  Red C ross Society, 144, 145, 517 
E uropean D anube C om m ission ( 1856), 956 
E uropean E conom ic C om m unity  (EEC), 812 

see also  E uropean  Union 
E uropean U nion (EU), 995 

see also  E uropean  Econom ic C om m unity  
evacuations from  a w ar zone, 785 , 830 

o f  children , 773
o f civilians from  a besieged area, 7 4 5 -8  
o f w ounded  and sick m ilita ry  personnel, 

4 8 4 -9 7  
Évian C onference (1938), 200
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Falklands conflict (1982) see South A tlantic 
conflict

fam ily m essages, 8 8 -9 , 27 6 , 5 0 5 -6 , 555, 
5 6 0 -1 , 571 , 572 , 574 , 643 , 7 7 4 -6 ,
7 8 3 -5 , 7 9 0 n l0 ,n l  1 ,7 9 8 , 799 

see also  co rrespondence; resto ring  fam ily 
ties

fascism , 142, 143, 169, 267  
see also  A rrow  C ross governm ent,

H ungary ; Ita lo -E th iop ian  w ar; N azi 
regime in G erm any; Spanish Civil W ar 

Fifteenth In ternational C onference o f  the Red 
C ross (Tokyo, 1934), 126, 140, 170,
196, 42 5 , 683, 794 

see also  T okyo  D raft 
F innish Red C ross, 145, 186, 518 , 519 , 835 
First C onvention  see under  1949 G eneva 

C onventions 
First In ternational C onference o f the Red 

C ross (Paris, 1867) see In ternational 
C onference o f  Societies fo r the Relief o f 
W ounded  Soldiers 

First W orld  W ar, 8 1 -1 1 7 , 122, 137, 222,
250 , 299 , 3 5 1 ,4 8 0 , 485 , 532 , 609, 613, 
681, 721, 748, 774 , 7 7 7 -8 , 794, 8 1 4 -1 5 , 
848, 855, 9 19n3 , 1003n56  

afterm ath  of, 9 9 -1 0 9 , 1 1 8 -1 9 , 2 5 1 -3 , 
57 6 n 3 5 , 6 8 1 -2 , 868, 869: see also  
R ussian Civil W ar 

civilian casualties, 719 
prisoners o f w ar, 8 4 -9 5 , 9 8 -1 0 3 , 122, 593, 

8 6 8 -9 , 1002n39 
relief o p era tions, 9 6 -8 , 804, 8 1 4 -1 5  
rep a tria tio n  o f p risoners, 9 8 -1 0 3 , 1 3 5 -6 , 

183, 3 9 0 -1 , 693, 8 6 8 -7 0 , 903 
see also  blockades; chem ical w eapons 

Flora, hospital ship, 491 , 541 
Free French M ovem ent, 870-1  
French Red C ross, 23 , 52, 9 0 -1 , 977, 983 
French R evolution , 1 1 -1 3 , 718, 7 9 3 -4  
F oundation  for the O rgan iza tion  o f Red 

C ross T ran sp o rts , 233n68  
Fourth  C onven tion  see under 1949 Geneva 

C onventions 
Fourth  In ternational C onference of Red Cross 

Societies (K arlsruhe, 1887), xvii, xxvii, 
6 3 -4 , 2 8 9 n l9 , 973, 975 , 980 , 983 

Franco-P russian  W ar (1 8 7 0 -1 ), 3 2 -7 , 46 , 47, 
51, 52, 5 3 n l ,  299 , 301 , 4 1 5 n 7 , 48 0 , 511, 
5 4 6 -7 , 933 , 974, 1010 

Fundam ental Principles o f  the Red C ross and 
Red C rescent, 15, 152, 287 , 29 8 , 364, 
3 6 7 -8 , 3 7 0 -6 , 382n24 , 592 , 6 1 2 -1 3 , 
664, 695 , 7 0 3 -4 , 809, 8 1 2 -1 4 , 823, 862, 
992, 1004n66 , 1024 

hum anity , 372, 375 , 376, 412 , 45 6 , 585, 
592 , 664 , 8 0 9 -1 0 , 811

im partia lity , 2 6 n 2 4 , 153, 22 3 , 24 8 , 259 , 
277 , 28 7 , 356 , 372 , 375, 3 7 6 ,4 1 2 , 
45 6 , 511, 585 , 664 , 810, 811, 813, 
1018, 1024 

neu tra lity , 153, 223 , 25 7 , 259 , 372 , 610, 
613, 664 , 813, 980 , 984, 985, 991, 
9 9 2 -3 , 1023, 1024

G eneva Agency, see In ternational Prisoners of 
W ar Agency 

Geneva C om m ittee see In ternational 
C om m ittee o f the Red C ross 

Geneva C onference (1863) see C onstitu ten t 
C onference o f  1863 

reso lu tions and recom m endations of,
1 7 -2 4 , 32 , 4 5 , 49 , 364 , 366 , 370, 
4 57n5 , 510 , 933: see also  O ctober 
R esolutions 

see also  G eneva C onvention  o f 1864 
G eneva C onvention(s), xxxvii n4 , 17, 108, 

349 , 360n29 , 47 0 , 563 , 586 , 587 , 6 6 3 -4 , 
697 , 702, 710, 734 , 760, 773 , 796, 808, 
837, 854, 862, 888, 9 2 3 -7 , 944, 955,
981

I 864 see 1864 G eneva C onvention  
1906 see 1906 G eneva C onvention  
1929 (Prisoners of  W ar) see 1929 Geneva 

Prisoners o f W ar C onvention  
1929 (W ounded and  Sick) see 1929 G eneva 

W ounded  and  Sick C onvention  
1949 see 1949 G eneva C onventions 
app lica tion  of, 36 , 4 0 -1 , 42 , 51 , 1021 
and hum an ita rian  law , 1 0 3 -1 1 7 , 1 18 -131 : 

see also  hum an ita rian  law  
developm ent of, 1 1 8 -1 3 1 : see also  

individual conventions  
in terp re ta tion  of, 1 0 5 -7 , 45 2 , 9 1 7 -1 8  
Protocols A dditional to , 305 , 311 , 3 1 9 -2 5 , 

3 3 7 -4 1 , 3 61n47 , 414 , 805, 837, 955: 
see also  P ro toco l I; P rotocol II 

reciprocity  an d , 3 1 5 -1 6 , 4 3 4 -6  
v io lations of, 42 , 51 , 52, 89, 1 0 5 -7 , 140, 

572 , 988n36: see also under  H ague 
C onventions; hum an ita rian  law  

Geneva m andate , for P ro tecting  Pow ers, 850, 
8 5 5 n l4

G eneva P rotocol (1925), 119, 144, 724 
G eneva Public W elfare  Society, 9n 11, 11,

973
G erm an Red Cross, 91, 137, 197, 198-9 , 

2 0 5 -6 , 224 , 2 3 7 n l7 1 , 2 6 0 , 2 6 3 -4 , 
29 0 n 4 2 , 535 , 541, 567 , 977 

G overnm ent H ouse, Jerusalem , 750 , 751, 753 
G reat D epression, the, 132, 277  
G reat W ar see  First W orld  W ar 
G reco-Turkish  W ar (1 9 1 9 -2 3 ), 46 , 47 , 132, 

1 33-6
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green cross em blem , 53 
G renada inciden t (1983), 47 8 , 702 
G ulf W ar (1 9 9 0 -1 ), 41 1 , 446 , 514 , 5 5 2 -3 , 

576n40 , 6 4 4 -6 , 694 , 699, 702 , 707n62 , 
7 3 6 -7 , 796 , 799 , 818, 8 2 3 -4 , 832, 
84 1 n 5 7 ,n 6 4 , 1014, 1019 

see also Iraq-K uw ait conflict 
enem y aliens, 7 9 7 -8 0 1 , 832

H ague C onventions, 53, 6 1 -2 , 6 9 -7 0 , 108, 
118, 195, 244 , 5 4 6 ,7 1 7 -1 8

II (1899), 109n4, 195, 457n5: see also
H ague R egulations

III (1899), 6 9 -7 0 , 109n4 , 119, 457n6
IV (1907), 82, 2 1 8 -1 9 , 2 3 6 n l5 8 , 720:

see also  H ague R egulations
V (1907), 626 , 6 54n94 , 6 5 5 n 9 6 , 992
IX (1907), 720: A rt. 1, 720; A rt. 2, 720
X (1907), 82, 1 1 6 n l3 1 , 286 , 918, 921n3
XI (1907), 539 , 540 , 541n3 
X III (1907), 992
(1954), 8 5 5 n l 1 
v io lations of, 118 

H ague R egulations (1899 and  1907), 44 , 69, 
73^1 , 8 2 -3 , 84, 160, 170, 196, 625, 
6 5 4 n 8 7 , 683, 748 

A rt. 1, 193, 626 
A rt. 2, 763n3 
A rts 4 -2 0 , 84, 170 
A rt. 14, 73 , 121, 138, 265 
A rt. 15, 73 , 96 
A rt. 20, 686 
A rt. 23(a), 724 
A rt. 25 , 160, 170, 719, 762 
A rt. 26 , 719 
A rt. 27 , 170, 719 
Art. 28 , 719 
Art. 29 , 623, 625 
Art. 30 , 6 5 4 ,n87 
A rt. 31 , 6 54n87
A rts 4 2 -5 6 , U ln 3 8 ,  127, 170, 196 
A rt. 46 , 195 
A rt. 50 , 198 
A rt. 52 , 832 
pream ble, 429 
see also  H ague C onventions 

H elgoland  (hospital ship), 535n9 
H ellenic Red C ross, 38 , 44 , 134, 227 , 611 
H igh C om m issioner for Refugees (U N H C R ) 

135, 200 , 702, 788, 789 
High Frequency B roadcasting  C onference 

(M exico C ity, 1948-9), 398 
hosp ital ships, 69, 107, 176, 491 , 5 3 0 -6 , 

5 3 8 -4 2 , 871, 878, 918 
hospitals, 11 -12 , 59n123 , 139, 1 4 7 -8 , 218, 

271 , 4 8 0 -4 , 49 5 n 4 6 , 515 , 5 1 9 -2 0 , 525, 
630 , 740 , 821, 826

field units, 5 1 8 -2 0 , 521
safety zones and  localities, 47 0 , 477 ,

4 8 0 -4 , 49 7 , 7 4 1 -2 , 752 , 759 
see also  m edical services; hosp ita l ships; 

relief opera tions 
hostages, 125, 1 9 7 -8 , 205 , 231 , 238 n 2 0 0 , 

262 , 272 , 275 , 487 , 48 9 , 552 , 630 
hum an rights, 397, 775 , 784, 790n8 , 956, 

1 0 2 3 ,1 0 2 5 -6  
see also  F undam ental Principles o f the Red 

C ross and  Red C rescent 
hum an ita rian  law , 1 1 8 -1 3 1 , 161, 280, 

3 1 1 -1 2 , 9 1 3 -5 2  
challenge o f ideological and to tal w arfare ,

1 0 2 2 -3
dev e lo p m en t o f, xxv iii, x x x , 4 , 300 , 

3 2 0 -2 , 4 2 5 : see also  D ip lo m atic  
C onference  fo r the  P ro tec tio n  o f 
W ar V ictim s; D ip lo m atic  C onference  
on the  rea ffirm atio n  and  
D evelopm en t o f  In te rn a tio n a l 
H u m a n ita r ia n  Law  

IC R C  im plem entation  of, xxviii, xxxii, 29, 
3 4 8 -5 1 , 9 1 3 -5 2  

IC R C  in terp re ta tions of, 1 0 3 -5 , 9 1 3 -2 2  
legal sources for, 3 1 1 -1 2 , 417  
legal term s relevant to  see legal term s 

relevan t to  hum an itarian  law 
v io lations o f see v io lations o f h um an itarian  

law
H ungarian  Red C ross, 48 6 , 937 
H ungarian  rising (1956), 4 7 6 , 486 , 512 , 550, 

7 3 1 ,7 8 0

ideological w arfa re , 1 022-3  
illegal com b atan ts  see unprivileged 

com batan ts 
im m unity , princip le of, 4 7 0 -8 0 , 7 1 7 -1 8 , 

7 1 9 -3 7  
of civilians, 7 1 7 -3 6
of IC R C  delegates and delegations, 9 6 4 -6 , 

1004n64  
of m edical services, 472 , 532 , 740 
of w ounded  and  sick, 4 7 0 -8 0 , 530 , 7 3 8 -4 2  

im perial R ussia, 249 
Red C ross Society of, 2 5 2 -3  
w ar w ith  Ja p an  (1 9 0 4 -5 ), 46 , 47 , 49, 

5 9 n l2 2 , 7 2 -3  
w ar w ith T urkey  (1 8 7 7 -8 ), 49, 5 9 n l2 5 , 

975
see also  Russian Revolution 

Indian Red C ross Society, 670 , 671 
Indo-Pakistan  w ars 

over K ashm ir (1 9 4 8 -9 ), 701 
(1965), 703 , 1003n43 
(1971), 4 1 5 n 3 , 4 1 6 , 478 , 505 , 562 , 565 , 

5 7 6 n 3 2 , 610, 6 3 7 -8 , 671 , 672,
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6 7 5 n 36, 695, 7 0 0 -1 , 702 , 756 , 759, 
776 , 7 8 7 -9 , 864, 893: see also  N ew  
Delhi A greem ent 

Indonesian Red C ross Society, 890 
industria l revo lu tion , 718 
in fo rm ation  b u reaux  see na tional in fo rm ation  

bureaux
Intergovernm ental C om m ittee fo r E uropean 

M igra tion  (IC EM ), 797 
internal conflicts see non-in ternational conflicts 
In ternational Bank fo r R econstruction  and 

D evelopm ent, 915 
In ternational C om m ittee o f the Red Cross 

(ICRC)
appeals by see appeals by IC R C  
com petition  w ith  o th er aid  o rgan izations, 

1 017-18
com position , 16, 260 , 9 7 3 -8 8 , 1028n7  
as ‘concilia to r’, 6 9 2 -6 , 703, 70 7 n 6 2 , 820, 

919
delegates, 30, 39 , 5 4n14 , 90, 155, 200 , 

2 1 2 -1 3 , 2 3 8 n l9 6 , 41 0 , 581 , 587, 
65 1 n 4 0 ,n 4 3 , 9 8 9 -9 0 : risks to , 173, 
174, 48 6 , 488 , 48 9 , 9 6 3 -4 ; see also  
visits to  places o f deten tion  

delegations, 96 , 97, 142, 172, 1 7 3 -4 , 179, 
188, 264 , 6 3 4 -5 , 646 , 671 , 708n85 , 
776 , 7 8 1 -2 , 785, 789 , 797 , 799, 819, 
824, 901: see also  m issions 

and em ergency m edical assistance, 5 1 7 -1 8 , 
825

financial constra in ts , 161, 27 7 , 959, 961, 
990, 994, 1 0 1 5 -1 6 , 1017 

fo rm ation  of, x x v i-xxv iii, 6, 7 -8 , 9 n l l ,  
1 1 -1 5 , 298 , 46 9 , 9 7 3 ,9 8 3  

fundam ental principles see Fundam ental 
Principles o f the Red C ross and  Red 
C rescent

g row th  of, 1 0 1 5 -1 6 , 1027n5 , 1028n6 
hum an ita rian  m ission of, 613 , 9 5 8 -6 2 , 

1017, 1025 
as in ternationa l com m ission of enquiry, 

931, 9 3 6 -9  
in terp re ta tion  o f hum an itarian  law  see 

in terp re ta tion  o f hum an itarian  law  
leadership  by, 1018, 1025 
legal fram ew ork , 83, 1 6 9 -7 0 , 177, 2 8 5 -6 , 

3 1 1 -4 0 2 , 47 5 , 7 3 4 -5 , 872; see also 
h um an itarian  law; righ t of 
h um an itarian  initiative 

legal personality , xxv ii-xxv iii, xx ix , xxxiii, 
xxxvii n3, 9 5 4 -7 2 , 1000 

M edical D ivision, 511 , 608 
m issions, 3 1 -2 , 36, 38, 4 4 -5 , 4 9 -5 0 , 94, 

9 5 -6 , 134, 135, 137, 1 4 1 -2 , 158, 161, 
172, 188, 1 9 1 -2 , 228 , 256 , 41 4 , 451, 
591 , 734—5, 890: see also  delegates;

in ternationa l conflicts; 
non -in te rn a tio n a l conflicts; and  visits 
to  places o f deten tion  

nam e of, 9 n l l
need for, 23—4, 109, 29 8 , 51 7 , 525 
offers o f services see offers o f  services by 

IC R C
as party  to  agreem ents, 3 9 0 -6  
press releases, 9 4 1 -3 , 9 49n67 , 999: see also 

appeals by the IC R C  
and  Protecting  Pow ers, 1 7 9 -8 0 , 477 ,

5 8 1 -2 , 797 , 8 4 7 -9 1 2 : see also  
P ro tecting  Pow ers 

P ro tection  D ivision, 646 
p ro tection  o f w ar victim s by see p ro tec tion  

o f w ar victim s 
relations w ith  the m edia, 1 0 1 9 -2 0  
relations w ith  N atio n a l Societies, 63—4, 76, 

160, 22 0 , 371 , 4 2 1 n l ,  9 7 5 -9 , 983, 
9 88n41 , 1018, 1025 

relations w ith  N azi G erm any, 1 9 7 -2 0 6 , 
2 0 7 -8 , 2 0 9 -1 4 , 216, 224 , 36 1 n 4 3 , 
4 1 6 , 940 , 9 9 8 -9  

relations w ith  Soviet U nion, 2 5 0 -8 ,
9 8 9 -9 0

relations w ith  U nited N ations, 970n54 , 
1019

relations w ith  U nited States, 6 3 3 -4 , 7 3 2 -3 , 
940

Relief D ivision, 608 
relief o p era tions see relief opera tions 
R eport on its A ctivities during the Second  

W orld War, 1 8 0 ,6 1 0 , 934 
rights and obligations conferred  by the

G eneva C onventions, 3 1 7 -1 9 , 3 4 5 -5 8 , 
692 , 710, 9 5 8 -9 , 961: see also  righ t of 
h um an ita rian  initiative 

and  special agreem ents, 3 8 9 -9 6 , 7 8 6 -9 , 
967, 10 2 9 -4 3  

sta ff recru itm ent, 1016 
and Sw itzerland, xxvii, 955, 963 , 968, 973, 

983, 986n 2 ,n 3 , 988n42 , 9 8 9 -1 0 0 6 , 
1019

sta tu tes , xxxii, xxxviii n7, 348 , 354 , 355, 
560 , 955, 959, 986n3 , 1028n7  

as substitu te  for the P rotecting  Pow er, 184, 
350 , 4 7 7 , 797 , 834, 837, 860, 861, 
8 6 8 -9 1 2 , 10 4 4 -6 8  

technology, use of, 179, 2 3 2 n 5 2 , 602 , 785, 
7 9 0 n 2 0 ,824 

tran sp o rt, 182, 2 3 3 n 6 8 ,n 8 5 , 490 , 5 3 9 -4 1 , 
636, 797, 971: see also  relief operations 

travel docum ents, 569 , 5 7 8 n 5 5 , 785, 800 
as a w itness, 6 9 0 -2
see also  C en tral Agency for Prisoners of 

W ar; C en tral T racing  Agency; civilian 
p opu la tion ; G eneva Public W elfare



Index o f  Subjects 1 1 4 9

Society; In ternational Prisoners o f W ar 
Agency; In ternational Red C ross and 
Red C rescent M ovem ent; N ational 
Societies o f the Red C ross and  Red 
C rescent; p risoners o f w ar; visits to  
places o f deten tion  

In ternational C onference for the
N eu tra liza tio n  o f  M edical Personnel in 
the Field (G eneva, 1864), 2 1 -2 , 5 2 -3 , 
4 7 2 , 517 

see also  1864 G eneva C onvention  
In ternational C onference o f Societies for the 

Relief o f W ounded  Soldiers (Paris, 1867), 
3 3 -4 , 53 , 60 , 61, 364 , 49 8 , 556 , 958, 
974, 992

In te rn a tio n a l C onferences o f the Red C ross, 
2 1 -2 , 3 3 -4 , 5 2 -3 , 6 0 -8 0 , 311, 386, 
3 6 4 -5 , 918 , 978, 994 

resolu tions of, 3 7 8 -8 1 , 3 8 6 -8 : see also  
under individual conferences 

Berlin (1869) see Second In ternational 
C onference 

B ucharest (1977) see T w enty-th ird  
In ternational C onference 

Geneva (1863) see  C o n stitu ten t C onference 
o f 1863

Geneva (1884) see T h ird  In ternational 
C onference 

Geneva (1921) see T en th  In ternational 
C onference 

Geneva (1923) see Eleventh In ternational 
C onference 

Geneva (1925) see T w elfth  In ternational 
C onference 

Geneva (1986) see Tw enty-fifth  
In ternational C onference 

The H ague (1928) see T h irteen th  
In ternational C onference 

Istanbul (1969) see Tw enty-first 
In ternational C onference 

K arlsruhe (1887) see Fourth  In ternational 
C onference 

L ondon (1907) see Eighth In ternational 
C onference 

L ondon  (1938) see Sixteenth In ternational 
C onference 

N ew  Delhi (1957) see N ineteen th  
In ternational C onference 

Paris (1867) see In ternational C onference 
o f Relief Societies for W ounded  
Soldiers

St P etersburg  (1902) see Seventh 
In te rn a tio n a l C onference 

Stockholm  (1948) see Seventeenth 
In ternational C onference 

T eheran  (1973) see Tw enty-second 
In ternational C onference

T okyo  (1934) see F ifteenth In ternational 
C onference 

T o ro n to  (1952) see E ighteenth 
In te rn a tio n a l Conference 

V ienna (1897) see Sixth In ternational 
C onference 

V ienna (1965) see T w entieth  In ternational 
C onference 

W ashing ton  (1912) see N in th  In ternational 
C onference 

in ternationa l conflicts 
A fghan conflict (1 9 7 9 -), 985, 1020 
A rab-Israeli w ars see A rab-Israeli w ars 
Balkan W ars (1 9 1 2 -1 3 ), 4 3 -5 , 46 , 47  
Balkans and  C aucasus w ar (18 7 5 -8 ), 

3 7 - 4 1 ,4 6 ,  47 , 5 1 ,4 1 5 n 7  
Bizerta affa ir (1961), 701, 745 , 864, 

1003n43
Boer W ar ( 1 8 9 9 -1 9 0 2 ), 4 2 -3 , 46 , 47, 

4 1 5n7
Bolivia-Paraguay conflict see C haco W ar 
C haco W ar (1 9 3 2 -5 ), 133, 1 4 0 -2 , 559 
C hilean w ar against Peru and Bolivia 

(1 8 7 9 -8 3 ), 4 6 ,4 8  
C rim ean W ar (1 8 5 4 -6 ), 14, 556 
C yprus conflict (1974) see C yprus conflict 
Falk lands conflict (1982) see South A tlantic 

conflict
First W orld  W ar see First W orld W ar 
F ranco-P russian  W ar (1 8 7 0 -1 ) see 

F ranco-P russian  W ar 
G oa conflict betw een India and Porgual 

(1961), 864 
G reco-T urk ish  W ar (1 9 1 9 -2 3 ), 46 , 47,

132, 133-6  
G renada incident (1983), 47 8 , 702 
G ulf W ar ( 1990-1  ) see G ulf W ar 
H ispano-A m erican  W ar (1898) see 

Spanish-A m erican W ar 
H onduras-E l Salvador conflict (1969), 702 
India-Pakistan  w ars (1965 and  1971) see 

Indo-P ak istan  w ars 
Iran-Iraq  w ar (19 8 0 -8 ) see Iran -lraq  w ar 
Iraqi invasion of K uw ait (1990) see under 

Iraq-K uw ait conflict 
Irian  Jaya affa ir (1962), 701 , 890 
Israeli invasion of Lebanon (1982), 736, 835 
I talo -E th iop ian  W ar (1 9 3 5 -6 ), 133,

1 4 2 -5 7 , 4 1 5 n 7 , 43 6 , 517 , 9 3 5 -6  
K ashm ir conflict (1 9 4 8 -9 ), 701 
K orean W ar (1 9 5 0 -3 ) see  K orean W ar 
M anch u rian  Incident (1 9 3 1 -3 ), 133, 

1 3 7 -4 0 , 425 
Palestine conflict (1 9 4 8 -9 ) see Palestine 

conflict
R usso-Japanese W ar (1 9 0 4 -5 ), 46 , 47 , 49, 

5 9 n l2 2 ,  7 2 -3
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R usso-Polish W ar (1 9 1 9 -2 0 ), 132 
R usso-Turkish  W ar (1 8 7 7 -8 ), 49 , 5 9 n l2 5 , 

975
Schlesw ig-H olstein conflict (1864), 30-1  
Second W orld  W ar see Second W orld  W ar 
Serbo-B ulgarian W ar (1885), 4 1 -2 , 46 , 47, 

4 9 ,5 1
Shanghai Incident see M anch u rian  Incident 
S ino-Japanese conflict ( 1937—9) see Sino- 

Japanese  conflict 
Sino-V ietnam ese conflict (1979), 446 , 591, 

610 , 650n29 , 6 9 1 ,7 1 9 , 985 
Six-Day W ar (M iddle East, 1967), 410 , 

4 1 5 n 3 , 434 , 512 , 624, 6 3 5 -6 , 700, 
702 , 776, 782 , 7 8 6 -7 , 835, 891 

South A tlan tic  (Falklands/M alvinas) 
conflict (1982), 42 6 , 531 , 5 3 3 -4 , 
5 3 5 n l0 , 536 , 610 , 644, 702 , 758 , 864, 
1003n43

Spanish-A m erican W ar (1898), 46 , 49 , 70, 
75, 24 7 , 4 1 5n7  

Sudetenland crisis (1938), 171, 283 
Suez conflict (1956) see Suez conflict 
T unisia (1961) see B izerta affa ir (1961) 
U pper Silesia (1921) see U pper Silesian 

conflict
Y om  K ippur W ar (M iddle East, 1973) see 

Yom  K ippur W ar 
V ietnam  W ar (1 9 6 2 -7 5 ) see V ietnam  W ar 

In ternational C o u rt o f Justice, 312n2 ,
34 2 n 2 5 , 345, 3 58n4 , 376 , 393 , 42 8 , 440 , 
4 5 6 , 45 8 n 2 0 , 8 1 2 -1 3 , 916, 927, 929, 
9 5 6 -7 , 958 , 966, 968 

see also  Perm anen t C o u rt o f In ternational 
Justice

In ternational Fact-F inding C om m ission , 
9 2 9 -3 0

In ternational Federation  o f Red C ross and 
Red C rescent Societies, xxvii, xxx , 
114n86 , 373 , 512 , 669, 807, 1018, 1025 

see also  League o f  Red C ross Societies 
in ternationa l law , 3 1 1 -1 2 , 324 

con trac tu a l au tonom y, 317 , 3 2 7 n l8  
custom ary , 3 4 5 -6 2 , 432 
h um an itarian  see hum an ita rian  law  
see also  in ternationa l treaties 

In ternational M ilita ry  T ribunal see 
N urem berg  T ribunal 

In ternational M onetary  Fund, 915 , 9 2 1 n l 1 
In ternational Peace C onferences (The H ague, 

1899 and  1907), 6 5 -7 1 , 977 
see also  Law  of T he H ague 

In ternational Prisoners o f W ar Agency
(1 9 1 4 -1 8 ), 8 4 -9 0 , 96, 99 , l l l n n 3 4 - 3 7 ,
1 14n83, 179, 2 4 2 n 2 8 6 , 300 

C ivilian Section, 301, 351 , 547  
see also  Central Agency for Prisoners of W ar

In ternational Red C ross and R ed C rescent 
M ovem ent, 1 1 6 n l3 6 , 153, 320 , 3 6 3 -4 , 
365, 3 8 1 n l ,  518 , 669 , 724 

C ouncil o f D elegates, 787 
federation  o f  see In ternational F ederation  

o f  Red C ross and  Red C rescent 
Societies

fundam en ta l principles see F undam ental 
Principles o f the Red C ross and  Red 
Crescent 

in ternationa l conferences o f  see
In ternational Conferences o f  the  Red 
C ross and  Red C rescent 

and  sta tes party  to  the  G eneva 
C onventions, 3 7 3 -6 , 3 8 3 n 2 7  

law  of, 3 6 3 -8 8 : see also  hum an ita rian  law  
reso lu tions, 1 7 -2 8 , 3 7 6 -8 7 : see also  

specific conference resolutions 
s ta tu tes , xxxii, xxxviii n7 , 3 5 3 -4 , 357, 

3 6 6 -7 0 , 377 , 3 7 8 -8 5 , 40 5 , 40 6 , 408, 
4 24 , 518 , 560 , 585 , 917 , 933^1 , 955, 
960, 973, 986n3 

s ta tu to ry  bodies, 311 , 3 6 4 -8 1 : see also  
In ternational Conferences o f  the 
Red C ross

see also  In te rn a tio n a l C om m ittee o f the Red 
Cross

in ternationa l relief agencies see relief societies;
and individual agencies 

In ternational Relief C om m ittee fo r Prisoners 
o f W ar, 35, 70, 659 

In ternational R eview  o f  the R ed  Cross 
see R evue in ternationale de la C roix  
R ouge

In ternational T elegraph (Telecom m unication) 
U nion, 956, 965 

In ternational T racing  Service (Bad-A rolsen, 
G erm any), 390 , 3 9 5 n l2  

see also  Bonn A greem ent (1955); card  
indexes; C en tra l T racing  Agency; 
concen tra tio n  cam ps 

in ternationa l treaties, x lv-lv iii, 312 , 3 1 3 -2 9 , 
334 , 3 6 9 ,4 2 4 , 915 

see also  in ternationa l law ; individual 
treaties and peace agreem ents 

In ternational W elfare C ongress (Berlin,
1863), 16, 35, 36 

in ternm ent, 125, 195, 2 3 6 n l6 1 ,n l6 5 ,  355, 
546 , 7 0 5 n l8 , 772, 7 9 5 -6  

in a neu tra l country , 995, 1002n39  
see also  civilian detainees; enem y aliens 

in terp re ta tion  o f law , 9 1 5 -1 6 , 921n3 
by a rb itra l tr ib u n a l, 916, 918: see also  

In ternational C o u rt o f Justice; 
N urem berg  T ribunal; Perm anent C ourt 
o f  In te rn a tio n a l Justice 

au then tic , 915, 918
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com petence o f IC R C , 9 1 6 -1 7  
doctrina l, 916, 918
in ternationa l h um an itarian  law , 1 0 3 -5 , 

9 1 3 -2 2  
un ila tera l, 9 1 5 -1 6 , 919 

in ter-w ar period  (1 9 1 9 -3 9 ), 1 3 2 -6 6 , 218, 
480 , 7 4 8 -9 , 815 

intifada  (Palestinian uprising, 1 9 8 6 -  ), 637, 
673

Iran ian  Red C rescent Society, 514 , 643 
Iran -Iraq  w ar (1 9 8 0 -8 ), 4 1 5 n 3 , 43 8 , 477, 

5 50 , 610, 628 , 6 4 2 -4 , 697, 6 9 8 -9 , 700, 
7 02 , 736, 942 

Iraqi Red C rescent Society, 826 
Iraq-K uw ait conflict (1 9 9 0 -1 ), 3 94n2 , 442, 

7 3 7 -8 , 7 9 7 -8 , 821, 943, 999 
Bedun people, 798 , 799 
Iraqi invasion (1990), 3 94n2 , 44 2 , 7 3 7 -8 , 

7 9 7 -8 , 821, 943, 999 
occupation  o f  K uw ait, 394n2 , 44 2 , 446, 

514 , 5 5 2 -3 , 644 , 7 9 7 -9 , 801, 8 2 1 -4 , 
826

O pera tio n  Provide C om fort, 826 
relief opera tio n s, 823, 832 
see also  G ulf W ar; K urdish uprising 

Irian Jaya affa ir (1962), 701, 890 
Israeli invasion o f L ebanon  (1982), 736, 835 
Italian Red C ross, 23 , 84, 144, 145, 151, 178, 

259 , 260
Ita lo -E th iop ian  W ar (1 9 3 5 -6 ), 133, 1 4 2 -5 7 , 

4 15n7 , 4 3 6 ,5 1 7 ,  9 3 5 -6

Japanese  Red C ross, 5 7n81 , 138, 158, 391 
Jew ish Agency, 20 0 , 203 
Jew s, 207 , 2 3 5 n l5 6 , 2 3 7 n l7 9 ,n l8 2 ,  7 9 6 -7 , 

832
under N azi regim e, 1 9 7 -2 0 6 , 212,

2 3 7 n l8 2 , 3 6 1 n 4 3 ,1021 
see also  anti-sem itism ; A rab-Israeli w ars; 

concen tra tion  cam ps; Palestine conflict 
Jo in t Relief C om m ission o f the In ternational 

Red C ross, 223 , 2 2 4 -5 , 230 , 8 0 4 -5 , 979, 
987n25

Jo rd an  civil w ar (1970), 512 , 518 , 5 24n30 , 
745

Jo rd an  N ational Red Crescent Society, 786

K am puchea see C am bodian  civil w ar 
K arlsruhe C onference (1887) see Fourth  

In ternational C onference o f the Red
Cross

Kastel Luanda, P anam anian  ship, 819 
K atyn M assacre, 937 
K ellogg-Briand Pact (1928) see 

Briand-K ellogg Pact 
K hm er R ouge, 757, 810-11  

see also  C am bod ian  civil w ar

K orean Red C ross see Red C ross Society o f 
the D em ocratic People’s Republic o f Korea 

K orean W ar (1 9 5 0 -3 ), 436 , 44 2 , 446 , 476 , 
503, 550 , 551 , 572, 6 3 1 -2 , 670 , 719, 
731, 9 3 7 -8 , 940 

K urdish uprising  (Iraq, 1991), 826 
O pera tio n  Provide C om fort, 826 

K uw ait Red C rescent Society, 802n27

L ausanne C onference (1923), 135 
see also  T rea ty  o f L ausanne 

Law of G eneva, 60, 320 , 734, 735, 901, 1020 
relation  w ith  Law  of T he H ague, 1020-1  
see also  G eneva C onvention(s); 

hum an itarian  law  
Law  of T he H ague, 61, 222 , 320 , 734, 735, 

10 2 0 , 1021 
1868 C onference (St Petersburg), 61, 66 
1874 C onference (Brussels), 61, 66 , 195, 

305 , 748
1899 Peace C onference (The H ague), 61, 

66, 6 7 -8 , 71, 977 
1907 Peace C onference (The H ague), 61, 

6 7 -8  , 683 
see also  H ague C onventions; H ague 

R egulations; law  of w ar 
law  of w ar, 2 4 4 -6 , 271 , 2 8 1 -2 , 2 8 5 -7 ,

2 8 8 n n l- 3 ,  2 9 6 n l8 5 , 306 , 3 4 1 n l4 , 417 , 
425 , 42 9 , 438 , 4 3 9 , 44 0 , 441 , 442 , 944 

see also  legal term s relevant to 
h um an ita rian  law  

League o f  N ations, 101, 119, 132, 134,
1 4 2 -3 , 144, 1 5 1 -2 , 153, 156, 157, 263, 
425 , 42 7 , 4 3 8 , 4 4 4 , 722 , 730, 956, 978, 
979, 989 

C om m ittee o f Eleven, 444 
C om m ittee o f T hirteen , 1 5 1 -3 , 157, 165n83 

League o f Red C ross (and Red C rescent) 
Societies, 1 14n86, 137, 163n22 , 199, 
217 , 223 , 364 , 3 6 6 -7 , 371, 756, 802n27 , 
821, 9 7 7 -9  

see also In ternational Federation  o f Red 
C ross and  Red C rescent Societies; 
N a tio n a l Societies 

Lebanese Red C ross, 489 , 512 , 747 
L ebanon

civil w ar ( 1958), 362n48 , 4 1 5n4, 47 6 , 488 , 
515

civil w ar (1 9 7 5 -9 0 ), 4 9 0 -1 , 505 , 516 , 518, 
541, 5 41n6 , 589 , 736, 742, 747 , 775,
7 8 4 -5 , 7 9 0 n l0 , 830-1  

invasion by Israel, 736, 835 
Red C ross, 4 8 9 ,5 1 2 ,7 4 7  
relief opera tio n s in, 835, 887 
siege o f  Beirut ( 1982), 4 9 0 -1 , 516, 541, 

830-1
siege o f Tripoli (1983), 516, 541, 7 5 8 -9 , 942
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legal term s relevan t to  h u m an ita rian  law  
clausula si otnnes, 315 
debellatio , 4 3 2 , 459n38  
d ro it d ’ingérence, 1014 
ejus est in terpretari cujus est condere, 915 
ex injuria jus non oritur, 440  
expressio unius est exclusio alterius, 357  
inadim plenti non est adm im plendum , 4 3 4 -5  
jus ad  bellurn, 43 8 , 439 , 44 5 , 732 
jus in bello, 42 5 , 429 , 438 , 4 3 9 , 4 4 0 , 441 , 

44 2 , 445 , 4 5 7 n 5 , 46 2 n 7 6 , 46 3 n 9 3 ,
732

lex posterior, 45 3 , 4 5 5 , 461 n66 
opinio juris sive necessitatis, 345 , 347  
pacta sunt servanda, 317 , 945n3  
pacta tertiis nec nocent nec prosunt, 317  
ratione loci, 47 0 , 48 0 , 483 
ratione personae, 615 
ratione tem poris, 47 0 , 480 
rebus sic stantibus, 4 30 -1  
res inter alios acta, 317, 319 

Lend-Lease Act (1941) (USA), 229 
liberation  m ovem ents, 3 1 9 -2 5  

see also  w ars o f n a tio n a l liberation  
Lieber Instructions (Instructions for the 

G overnm ent o f Arm ies o f  the U nited 
States in the Field, 1863), 14, 26n22  

L ocarno T reaty  (1925), 132 
London A greem ent (1945), 444 
London D eclaration  C oncerning the Law s of 

N aval W ar (1909), 513 
Lourenço M arques A gency, 4 2 -3 , 48 , 57n95 
L uxem bourg  Red C ross, 56

M agen D avid Adorn in Israel (N ational 
Society o f Israel), 516, 786 

see also  red shield o f D avid em blem  
Magna Carta  (1215), 793 
M a nchuko , (puppet) S tate o f (1 9 3 1 -4 5 ), 138, 

140
see also Sino-Japanese conflict; and under 

occupations 
M anchurian  Inciden t (1 9 3 1 -3 ), 133, 1 3 7 -4 0 , 

143, 157
M anual o f the Laws of W ar on Land (O xford , 

1880), 195, 7 0 4 n l 
Marseillaise (hospital ship), 531 
m edical services, 1 1 -1 5 , 2 5 n 8 ,n l5 , 45 ,

5 5n35 , 1 7 5 -6 , 2 7 6 -7 , 4 7 2 -5 , 505 , 508, 
5 1 7 -1 8 , 524 , 5 3 8 ,6 8 0  

m obile, 519
neutrality  of, 4 7 8 -9 , 49 7 , 516 
p ro tec tion  from  a ttack , 144 -6 , 150-1 , 218 , 

265 , 2 7 0 -1 , 47 2 , 4 7 7 , 5 3 2 , 7 4 0 -1 ,
900: see also  im m unity 

rehab ilita tion  units, 5 2 1 -2 : see also  
p rosthetics

repatria tion  of, 682 , 692 , 709 , 919n3: see 
also  rep a tria tio n  o f prisoners 

SS M edical Service, 2 3 7 n l7 1  
see also  hospitals; hosp ital ships; M ixed 

M edical Com m issions; relief 
op era tions 

m ercenaries, 6 2 5 -9 , 657 
m issing (in action), 34 , 6 1 -2 , 85, 8 7 -9 , 179, 

265 , 273 , 276 , 300 , 324, 3 8 7 -8 , 
4 9 8 -5 0 7 , 537 , 5 5 5 -6 , 5 6 3 -4 , 5 6 6 -7 , 
5 8 0 , 592 , 600, 631 , 690, 702 , 785, 799, 
861, 899

M ixed M edical C om m issions, 89, 11 ln 4 2 , 
184, 313 , 350 , 680 , 689, 6 9 6 -7 , 703, 
880 , 961

M onteneg ro  Red C ross, 38 , 39 , 44 , 50 
M ontev ideo  Agency, 559

national in form ation  bureaux , 122, 191, 192, 
5 0 1 -3 , 5 5 6 -7 , 560 , 562 , 567 , 5 7 1 -2 , 
773 , 861, 863n7  

N atio n a l Societies (of the Red C ross and  Red 
C rescent)

C onferences 
G eneva (1946), 313 
T he H ague (1971), 321 
V ienna (1972), 321 
ind iv idual Societies 
A ustria, 41 , 48 , 84, 178, 290n42 , 977 
Belgium, 19, 23 , 5 6 n 4 7 , 742, 983 
B ritain , 43 , 5 6n47 , 145, 182, 666 , 977, 

987n20
B ulgaria, 41 , 42 , 44 , 5 7n81 , 1 1 6 n l3 6 , 248 , 

937, 977 
C an ad a , 182, 666, 980 
C hina, 138, 1 3 9 -4 0 , 158, 159 
C uba , 289n21 
C yprus, 700 , 782
D enm ark , 23, 84, 178, 254 , 25 5 , 4 1 5 , 519, 

742
D om inican Republic, 487 
Egypt, 488
E th iop ia , 144, 145, 517 
F in land, 145, 186, 518 , 519 , 835 
France, 23 , 52 , 7 1 -2 , 7 4 -5 , 9 0 -1 , 977 , 983 
G erm any, 91 , 137, 197, 1 9 8 -9 , 2 0 5 -6 ,

224 , 2 3 7 n l7 1 , 260 , 2 6 3 -4 , 2 90n42 , 
5 35 , 5 4 1 ,5 6 7 , 977 

G rand  D uchy of O ldenburg , 19 
G reece (H ellenic), 38 , 44, 134, 227 , 611 
H am burg , 23 
H esse, 23
H ungary , 48 6 , 937 
India , 670, 671 
Indonesia , 890 
Iran , 514, 643 
Iraq , 826
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Israel see M agen D avid Adorn in Israel 
Italy, 23 , 84, 144, 145, 151, 178, 25 9 , 260 
Ja p an , 5 7n81 , 138, 158, 391 
Jo rd a n , 786 
K orea, 3 9 1 -2  
K uw ait, 802n27  
Lebanon , 48 9 , 512 , 747  
L uxem bourg , 56 
M ecklenburg-Shw erin , 23 
M ontenegro , 38, 39 , 44 , 50 
N etherlands, 5 6n47 , 145, 246 , 2 8 9 n l9 , 

983
N icaragua, 48 9 , 640, 7 5 7 -8  
N orw ay , 145, 254 
O range Free State, 43 
O tto m an  Em pire, 38, 41 , 44 , 50 , 56n57 , 

2 9 0 n 4 2  
Pak istan , 5 2 2 , 638 , 670 
Palestine, 512 
Peru, 57n81
Poland, 260 , 2 6 3 -4 , 937 
Portugal, 42 , 48 , 285 
Prussia, 19, 983 
R om ania , 38 , 937
Russia (im perial and  Soviet), 38, 63 , 7 1 -2 , 

96, 186, 2 5 2 -6 , 2 5 9 , 260 , 29 1 n 6 6 , 
975 , 9 7 6 -7 , 9 8 8 -9  

Serbia, 3 8 ,4 1 ,4 2 ,  57n81 
Som alia, 943
Spain, 23, 75, 26 9 , 276 , 28 5 , 419 , 774 
Sw eden, 145, 228 , 229 , 254 , 519 , 742, 

979 , 980, 987n20  
Sw itzerland, 44 , 22 9 , 756 , 819, 9 9 7 -8  
T ransvaal, 43 
T unisia , 4 8 6 -7  
T urkey , 134, 22 9 , 700, 977  
U nited States, 182, 21 7 , 247 , 2 4 8 -9 , 

2 8 9 n 2 1 , 666, 733 , 934, 977 
V ietnam : N o rth , 513 , 732; South , 733 
W ürttem berg , 19 
o th er aspects 
au th o riza tio n  of, 4 7 7  
and  C entra l T racing  Agency, 796 
co n tac t betw een, 73, 287 , 366, 934 , 977: 

see also  correspondence 
duties of, 70, 72, 9 6 -7 , 99, 24 7 , 24 9 , 287 , 

4 9 2 , 508, 559 , 779 
first, 19,
fo rm ation  of, 38, 39, 4 0 -1 , 50, 366, 369, 

370
and  the fundam enta l principles see

Fundam ental Principles o f the Red 
C ross and  Red Crescent 

independence of, 4 7 -8 , 988 
and  In ternational Conferences o f the Red 

C ross, 16, 51, 53, 6 0 -1 , 2 6 0 -2 , 281, 
2 8 5 -6 , 3 6 6 -8 , 379

an d  m edical aid , 38, 6 9 -7 0 , 144, 175, 246 , 
4 9 2 , 5 1 6 -1 7 , 531, 538 , 742, 825, 
9 7 4 -5

an d  prisoners o f w ar, 7 1 -3 , 86 
and  Protocol I, 4 5 1 -2  
re la tionsh ip  w ith  IC R C , xxvi, xx x , 48 , 61, 

6 3 -4 , 76, 85, 135, 153, 160, 220 , 248, 
2 5 9 -6 0 , 285 , 287 , 371, 379, 4 2 1 n l ,  
5 1 0 , 934 , 9 7 5 -9 , 983, 9 88n41 , 1018, 
1025

and  relief o p era tions, 2 2 4 -7 , 2 4 6 -7 , 665: 
see also  relief operations 

so lidarity  of, 41 , 4 5 -7 , 62, 73, 28 5 , 371, 
5 0 8 ,5 1 7 -1 8 ,  9 7 4 -5  

volunteers, 743
see also  In ternational Red C ross and Red 

C rescent M ovem ent; In ternational 
Federation  o f Red C ross and  Red 
C rescent Societies; League o f Red 
C ross Societies; F undam ental Principles 
o f  the Red C ross and  Red C rescent; 
M agen D avid Adorn in Israel; Societies 
for the  Relief o f W ounded  Soldiers 

N azi regime in G erm any, 169, 173, 189, 195, 
2 0 4 -1 7 , 2 3 7 n l7 1 , 722 , 832, 868, 992 

and  Free French governm ent and forces, 
8 7 0 -1 , 903 

and  IC R C , 1 9 7 -2 0 6 , 2 0 7 -8 , 2 0 9 -1 4 , 216, 
224 , 36 1 n 4 3 , 416 

and  prisoners o f w ar, 4 3 6 -8 , 940 
trea tm en t o f Jew s see under Jew s 
see also concen tra tion  cam ps; Second 

W orld W ar 
N etherlands Red C ross, 5 6n47 , 145, 246, 

2 8 9 n l 9 ,983 
neu tralized  zones see under safety zones 
N ew  D elhi A greem ent (1973), 392, 691 , 788, 

789
N icaraguan  civil w ars, 571, 673 , 675n44 ,n45  

(Sandanistas, 19 7 8 -9 ), 489 , 505 , 578n62 , 
6 3 9 -4 0 , 745 , 7 5 7 -8 , 760 

(C ontras, 19 8 3 -5 ), 376, 426 , 45 6 , 812,
813

see also under relief opera tions 
N icaraguan  Red C ross, 48 9 , 640, 7 5 7 -8  
N igerian  civil w ar see Biafra conflict 
N ineteen th  In ternational C onference o f  the 

Red C ross (N ew  D elhi, 1957), 327n28 , 
386 , 474 , 725 , 780 

R esolutions, 386: XIII, 327n28; XVII, 474 , 
4 79 ; X X , 780-1  

N in th  In ternational C onference o f the Red 
C ross (W ashington , 1912), 51 , 7 4 -5 , 
2 4 8 -5 0 , 251 , 547 , 659 

R esolution  VI, 7 5 -6 , 83, 84, 9 1 -2 , 96, 301, 
384n62 , 547 , 659 

N obel Peace Prize, 981
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non-in te rnational arm ed  conflicts, xxxvii n4, 
2 4 4 -9 6 , 28 2 , 320 , 3 3 0 -1 , 333 , 384n62 , 
3 8 6 -8 , 41 8 , 4 4 7 -5 6 , 47 4 , 487 , 5 8 4 -7 , 
588, 611, 6 4 9 n l2 , 688 , 710 , 738 , 7 7 5 -6 , 
784, 8 0 7 -8 , 8 1 7 -1 8 , 931, 1021 

and  the law  o f w ar, 2 4 4 -6 , 27 1 , 2 8 1 -2 , 
2 8 5 -7 , 2 8 8 n n l-3 ,  2 9 6 n l8 5 , 306, 
3 4 1 n l4 , 417  

in A lgeria (1 9 5 4 -6 2 ) , 4 5 1 , 4 7 9 , 55 1 , 
6 3 2 -3

in Bosnia (1 9 9 1 -5 ), 1014 
in East P akistan  see Indo-P ak istan  w ar 

(1971)
in C am bodia (1 9 7 0 -5 ), 375 , 4 1 6 -1 7 , 518, 

7 42 , 757 , 8 1 0 -1 2  
in C had ( 1978-90) see C had  civil w ar 
in the C ongo (1967), 745 
C uban rebellion (1 8 9 5 -8 ), 247: see also  

Spanish-A m erican W ar 
C uban R evolution  (1 9 5 8 -9 ), 685 
in C yprus (1964), 5 0 5 ,5 1 2  
D om inican coup  (1965), 487 , 745 
in El Salvador (1 9 7 9 -9 0 ), 505 , 578n62 , 

6 4 1 -2 , 685 , 942 
in Greece (1 9 4 5 -9 ), 2 2 7 -9 , 611 , 630 
H erzegovina rising (1 8 7 5 -8 ), 37, 2 8 9 n l8  
H ungarian  rising (1956), 47 6 , 48 6 , 512, 

5 50 , 731, 780 
IC R C  in terven tions in, 2 4 5 -9 6 : see also  

individual conflicts 
in Jo rd an  (1970), 512 , 518 , 52 4 n 3 0 , 745 
K urdish rising in Iraq  (1991), 826, 943 
in L ebanon see L ebanon 
M ozam bique (1 9 7 5 -9 2 ), 1013 
in N am ib ia (South W est Africa) (1 9 6 4 -8 6 ), 

6 3 4 -5
in N icaragua see N icaraguan  civil w ars
in N igeria see Biafra conflict
Paris C om m une (1871), 246
in R hodesia /Z im babw e (1979), 736
in R if rebellion (against Spain), 299 , 1010
Russian Civil W ar see Russian Civil W ar
Som alia (1 9 9 2 -), 1014
Spanish Civil W ar see Spanish Civil W ar
S partacist insurrection  (G erm any,

1 9 1 8 -1 9 ), 132 
T hird  C arlist W ar, Spain (1 8 7 2 -6 ), 246, 

2 4 7 -8
T ransvaal R ebellion (1881), 246 
in U ganda (1 9 8 0 -1 ), 775 
in U pper Silesia (1921), 2 6 3 -6 , 355 , 4 15n7 , 

419
in Yemen (1 9 6 2 -7 ), 414 , 4 1 5 n l l ,  448 ,

518, 519 , 5 2 1 -2 , 702 , 941 
in (form er) Y ugoslavia (1 9 9 1 -8 ) , 943 ,

1014
N orw egian  Red C ross, 145, 25 4 , 519 , 752

nuclear w eapons, 168, 217 , 220 , 297 ,
327n28 , 722 , 7 2 3 -4 , 725, 770 , 1027 

see also  w eapons o f m ass destruction  
N urem berg  T ribunal (In ternational M ilitary  

T ribunal), 4 4 4 -5 , 4 6 3 n 9 3 , 618, 7 2 2 -3 , 
872

occupations, 168, 169, 192—4, 1 9 6 -7 , 198, 
2 0 0 -4 , 206 , 2 2 7 -9 , 42 9 , 636, 684 , 715, 
7 4 2 -3 , 772, 7 92n52 , 8 3 2 -5  

civilian popu la tio n  see occupied territo ries, 
p o pu la tion  of 

duties o f  occupying pow er, 8 3 3 -4  
o f  G reece (1 9 4 1 -5 ), 111  
o f H ungary  (1 9 4 4 -5 ), 201 , 2 0 2 -3 , 

2 3 7 n l8 6 , 486 
of K uw ait (1 9 9 0 -1 ), 3 94n2 , 44 2 , 446 , 514, 

5 5 2 -3 , 644 , 7 9 7 -9 , 801, 8 2 1 -4 , 826 
M anch u k o  (1 9 3 1 -4 5 ), 138: see also 

M an ch u rian  inciden t 
o f  the N etherlands (1 9 4 0 -5 ), 173 
o f  Poland (1 9 3 9 -4 5 ), 173, 202 
R uhr (1 9 2 3 -5 ), 132, 133, 1 3 6 -7  
o f  the W est Bank and  G aza Strip ( 1967-), 

7 8 6 -7 , 7 91n36 , 8 9 1 -2 , 907n69 , 
9 0 9 n l2 3 , 943 

see also  civilian detainees; relief opera tions, 
spies and sabo teurs 

occupied territo ries, p o pu la tion  of, 125, 207, 
222 , 8 3 2 -5 , 886 

see also  occupations 
O cto b er R esolutions, 1 7 -2 0 , 
offers o f  services by the IC R C , 1 44-5 , 146, 

158, 1 7 1 -2 , 186, 197, 28 4 , 4 0 2 -6 7 , 483, 
4 8 6 , 703 , 710, 740, 798, 811, 876, 885, 
8 9 2 -3 , 898, 999 

in the absence o f  a declara tion  o f w ar, 
4 2 5 -8 , 8 1 7 -1 8 , 822 

addressees of, 4 1 6 -2 2  
and  agreem ents betw een parties to  a 

conflict, 4 3 6 -7 , 876 
co n ten t of, 197, 41 2 , 731, 9 5 9 -6 0  
effects of, 4 2 3 -4 6 0
and the law s of w ar, 41 7 , 425 , 4 2 9 -3 0  
legal bases for, 284 , 2 8 5 -6 , 4 0 5 -1 0 , 

4 2 3 -6 7 , 504 , 806, 8 7 2 -4 , 876, 893 
procedure and  tim ing of, 284 , 4 1 0 -1 2  
and reciprocity , 4 3 4 -6  
and  w ars o f aggression, 4 3 8 —16, 463n93  
see also  right o f  hum an ita rian  initiative 

O phelia, the, d ispu te  over, 105, 11 6 n l3 3 ,
914

orig inal G eneva C onvention  see 1864 G eneva 
C onvention  

O tto m an  Red C rescent Society, 38, 41 , 44 ,
50, 5 6n57 , 2 9 0n42  

see also  T urk ish  Red C rescent
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P akistan  Red C ross (now  Red C rescent) 
Society, 522 , 638, 670 

Palestine conflict (1 9 4 8 -9 ), 391 , 476 , 481 , 
4 8 3 , 486 , 515 , 52 3 n 2 2 , 550 , 6 3 0 -1 , 697, 
701 , 731, 741 , 745, 7 4 6 -7 , 750, 813, 
839n25

Palestine Red C rescent Society, 512 
Paris C onference (1867), 3 3 -4 , 53 , 60 , 61, 

3 6 4 ,4 9 8 , 556 , 9 5 8 ,9 7 4  
Paris D eclaration  (1856), 24 4 , 818 
Paris peace agreem ent (1973), 690 
Peace o f  B ucharest (1913), 43 
Peace o f  L ondon  (1913), 43 
Peace o f  the Pyrenees (1659), 705n33 , 793 
peace treaties see individual treaties 

see also  in ternationa l treaties 
Perm anent C o u rt o f In ternational Justice,

346 , 42 1 , 427 , 42 8 , 450 , 4 60n49  
see also  In ternational C o u rt o f Justice 

persecution , 20 2 , 213 , 2 1 6 -1 7 , 240n236  
Peruvian Red C ross, 57n81 
poison gas see chem ical w eapons 
Polish Red C ross, 26 0 , 2 6 3 -4 , 937 
Portuguese Red C ross, 48 , 285 
Prelim inary C onference o f Red C ross Societies 

(G eneva, 1946), 313, 9 7 9 -8 0  
prison cam ps, 255 , 551 , 581, 593 , 5 9 4 -6 ,

601
see also  concen tra tion  cam ps; visits to  

p laces o f deten tion  
prisoners o f w ar, 4 4 , 70 , 7 1 -2 , 112n62 , 128, 

1 4 6 -7 , 155, 1 7 6 -9 4 , 254 , 2 7 1 -2 , 301, 
5 4 5 -7 1 4 , 7 3 4 -5 , 779, 921n3 

agencies see In ternational P risoners-of-W ar 
Agency; C entral Agency for Prisoners 
o f W ar; C entral T racing  Agency 

cam ps, 1 8 8 ,1 9 2 , 630 , 631 : see also  prison 
cam ps 

categories of, 177
correspondence w ith  see correspondence 
detain ing  pow er, 177, 551, 5 8 2 -3 , 5 8 7 -8 , 

593, 6 0 9 -1 0 , 624 , 629, 6 5 0 n 2 3 , n24, 
650n48 , 6 5 9 -6 0 , 661 , 663 , 666, 667, 
668, 680 , 687, 698 , 702 , 7 08n83 , 773, 
861, 905n42: see also  civilian detainees 

exchange of, 2 7 4 -5 , 394, 552 , 679 , 698, 
918

First W orld  W ar, 8 4 -9 5 , 9 8 -1 0 2 , 122, 593, 
8 6 8 - 9 ,1002n39  

Japanese a ttitu d e  to , 1 9 0 -9 2 , 
2 3 5 n l2 8 ,n l2 9 ,  347 , 578n66  

m edical, 47 8 , 524n26 : see also  m edical 
services

num bers of, 176, 186, 2 3 5 n l2 9 , 4 7 2 -3 , 
562, 595 , 633 , 637, 638, 644, 645, 
675 n 3 6 ,n 5 2 , 681, 691 , 6 9 9 -7 0 0 , 
707n75 , 708n79

ransom  of, 5 4 5 -6
relief o p era tions for see under relief 

opera tions 
reg istration  of, 5 7 1 -4 , 642, 670 
repatria tion  o f see rep a tria tio n  o f prisoners 
Second W orld  W ar, 1 7 6 -9 5 , 347 , 433 , 

4 5 9 n 4 4 , 563 , 5 76n35 , 582 , 593, 680, 
869, 940

visits to , 43 4 , 438 , 44 6 , 52 3 n 2 2 , 582 , 589, 
639: see also  visits to  places o f 
de ten tion

see also  civilian detainees; concen tra tion  
cam ps; su rrendered  enem y personnel 

P risoners-of-W ar C ode (1929) see 
1929 G eneva Prisoners o f W ar 
C onvention  

P risoners-o f-W ar C o n ven tion  (1929) see 
1929 G eneva P risoners o f W ar 
C onvention  

p ro p ag an d a , 5 9 3 -4 , 615 
prosthetics , 5 2 1 -2 , 5 2 4n40  
Protecting  Pow ers, 49 , 86, 93, 107, 1 1 0 n l8 ,

1 13n65, 501 , 531 , 532 , 533 , 587, 
652n53 , 698 , 755, 794 , 795 , 796, 
8 1 7 -9 1 2 , 927 , 981 

app o in tm en t of, 837, 8 5 1 -3 , 8 5 6 n l6 , 
8 6 4 -7 , 8 9 4 -5 , 904n25  

Brazil as, 866n 6 ,n 8 , 1003n43 
defau lt of, 875, 883, 895, 905n33  
during  W orld  W ars, 8 4 8 -9 , 855n5 , 1014 
Egypt as, 866n6
functions o f  (tasks of), 123, 176, 179, 318, 

482 , 531 , 554 , 582 , 831, 837, 850, 
8 5 3 -4 , 8 57n33 , 8 6 0 -3 , 8 7 8 -8 3  

India as, 866n4 , 1003n43 
legal bases of, 318, 8 4 9 -5 1 , 8 7 2 -4  
m andate  for, 8 4 9 -5 0 , 8 5 1 -2 , 856n24 , 

8 7 6 -8 3 , 8 9 9 -9 0 1 , 9 8 8 n 3 6 ,995 
in non -in te rn a tio n a l conflicts, 858n48 
origin and developm ent, 8 4 8 -9  
and prisoners, 861: see also  p risoners of 

w ar; civilian detainees 
Spain as, 871
substitu tes for, 8 9 5 -9 0 2 : IC R C as, 184, 

350 , 477 , 797 , 834, 837, 860, 861, 
8 6 8 -9 1 2 , 1044-68  

Sweden as, 866 n 5 ,n 6 ,n 7 , 1003n43 
Sw itzerland as, 8 4 8 -9 , 852,

86 6 n 4 ,n 5 ,n 7 ,n 8 , 868, 872, 893, 
904n25 , 995, 1003n43 

U nited States as, 868, 904n25  
p ro tec tion  o f the civilian p opu la tion  128, 

6 1 5 ,7 1 5 -1 6  
against bom bardm en t, 1 5 9 -6 0 , 170, 

2 1 7 -2 2 , 2 7 8 -8 2 , 2 9 5 n l7 2 , 7 1 8 -1 9 , 
7 2 1 -2 , 7 3 2 -4 , 1 0 2 0 -1 ; see also a ir 
raids
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civil defence personnel an d  in stalla tions, 
7 4 2 -4 , 770-1  

against ind iscrim inate a ttack , 32 7 n 2 8 , 725, 
1021

o f m edical personnel and  installa tions, 175, 
47 2 , 4 7 7 ,6 1 5 ,  7 3 8 -4 2 , 770 

from  persecution , 20 2 , 213 , 2 1 6 -1 7  
relief o p e ra tio n s  in aid  of, 199 , 2 0 8 , 2 2 2 -9 , 

8 0 4 -4 6 : see a lso  re lief o p e ra tio n s  
special rules for, 7 3 7 -6 2  
w ounded  and  sick, 584 , 7 3 8 -4 2 , 7 4 4 -8 ,

770
p ro tec tio n  o f  w ar victim s, x x x i-x x x iii, 

xxxviii n6 , 107, 2 3 0 , 2 4 0 n 2 3 6 , 397,
573 , 59 2 , 740 , 897, 898, 902 , 936, 
1010-11

civilian detainees see civilian detainees 
civilian popu la tio n  see p ro tec tion  o f the 

civilian popula tion  
enem y aliens, see enem y aliens 
m edical personnel and  installa tions see 

m edical services 
prisoners o f w ar see p risoners o f w ar 
w ounded  and  sick servicem en see w ounded  

and  sick m ilitary  personnel 
see also  G eneva C onvention(s);

hum an ita rian  law ; In ternational 
C om m ittee o f the Red Cross; trac ing  of 
m issing personnel 

P ro toco ls A dditional to  the G eneva 
C onventions see under Geneva 
C onvention(s)

P rotocol I (A dditional to  the  G eneva
C onven tions o f 1949), 3 2 1 -2 , 3 2 3 -5 , 
349, 353 , 36 1 n 4 7 , 374 , 43 3 , 435 , 4 4 5 -6 , 
4 71 , 539 , 612 , 728 , 732 , 849 , 8 9 9 -9 0 0 , 
982

Pream ble, 4 4 5 -6 , 464n98
Art. 1, 33 8 , 539 , 612 , 9 4 5 n l
A rt. 5, 856n25 , 8 6 5 -6 , 8 6 6 n l l ,  897,

8 9 8 -9 , 901 
Art. 10, 471 , 509 , 530 , 738 , 744 
A rt. 11, 900
A rt. 12, 47 7 , 738 , 741, 900
A rt. 15, 739
A rt. 16, 4 7 3 -4
A rt. 21, 739
A rt. 22 , 23 9 , 739
A rt. 29 , 900
Art. 33, 559 , 899
A rt. 43 , 900
Art. 44, 7 2 8 -9
Art. 45 , 625, 899, 900
Art. 46 , 732
Art. 47 , 627, 628 , 629, 732 
A rt. 48 , 727 , 728 
A rt. 50 , 732

A rt 51, 7 2 7 -8 , 730
A rt 52, 728 , 729
A rt 53 , 728
A rt 54 , 737
A rt 55 , 728 , 737
A rt 56 , 728, 900
A rt 57 , 728
Art 58 , 728, 730
A rt 59, 762 , 900
A rt 60, 762 , 899
A rt 61, 743
A rt 62, 743
A rt 63, 743
A rt 64, 743
A rt 65, 743
A rt 66, 743
A rt 67, 743
A rt 69, 834
A rt 70, 8 0 6 -7 , 8 1 6 -1 7 , 818, 829, 838n6,

900
A rt 71, 835
A rt 73 , 802n9
A rt 74, 7 8 3 -4
A rt 75, 6 2 1 -2 , 625 , 628
A rt 78 , 773, 900
A rt 80, 925
A rt 8 1 ,3 2 5 , 36 1 n 4 7 , 374 , 899
A rt 84, 899
A rt 90, 9 2 9 -3 0 , 945
A rt 96, 323^1
o th er articles, 739
see also  D iplom atic  C onference on the 

R eaffirm ation  and  D evelopm ent o f 
In te rn a tio n a l H u m an ita rian  Law  

Protocol II (A dditional to  the  G eneva
C onventions o f 1949), 322 , 325 , 3 3 7 -4 0 , 
35 3 , 40 6 , 4 5 1 -6 , 57 0 , 585 , 588 , 611, 
685 , 688 , 689 , 741, 775 , 8 0 8 -9 , 818, 
8 5 8 n 4 8 ,931 

A rt. 1, 3 3 8 -9  
A rt. 4, 5 7 1 , 775 , 784 
Art. 5, 549 , 570, 663 , 689 
Art. 7, 738 , 809 
Art. 8, 744 
A rt. 11, 7 3 8 -9  
A rt. 13, 731 
A rt. 14, 731 , 809, 829 
A rt. 15, 731 
A rt. 16, 731
A rt. 18, 3 4 0 -1 , 4 5 1 -6 , 471 , 47 2 , 47 5 , 503, 

504 , 509 , 530 , 808, 8 3 9 n l3  
see also  D ip lom atic  C onference on  the 

R eaffirm ation  and  D evelopm ent of 
In ternational H u m an ita rian  Law  

Prussian Red C ross, 19, 983

Red C rescent, see In ternational Red C ross
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and  Red C rescent M ovem ent; N atio n a l 
Societies

Red C ross see In ternational Red C ross and 
Red C rescent M ovem ent; N atio n a l 
Societies

red cross (red crescent) em blem , 52 , 54n8 , 
149, 154, 182, 256 , 269 , 271 , 374 , 443 , 
4 7 6 , 4 9 0 , 49 2 , 49 7 , 516 , 539 , 540, 
5 4 1 n 2 , 70 8 n 8 4 , 740, 741 , 807, 918, 
921n3 , 942, 996, 1003n48 

m isuse of, 52, 147, 47 6 , 943 
Red C ross Society o f C h ina , 138, 13 9 -4 0 , 

1 5 8 ,1 5 9
Red C ross Society o f the D em ocratic  People’s 

R epublic o f K orea, 3 9 1 -2  
red shield o f D avid em blem , 476 
refugees, 135, 172, 205 , 2 3 6 n l5 6 , 251 , 702, 

7 6 8 n l0 1 , 777 , 811, 820, 825 
cam ps, 831
reg istration  of, 7 7 8 -8 0 , 7 8 8 -9  
see also  H igh C om m issioner fo r Refugees; 

safety zones 
relief o p e ra tio n s , 9 6 -8 , 1 3 4 -5 , 1 5 8 -9 ,

1 8 2 -3 , 192 , 2 2 2 -9 , 2 9 0 n 4 9 , 3 0 0 , 
4 4 9 -5 0 , 5 1 5 , 5 2 0 -1 , 5 4 1 n 6 , 6 5 8 -7 6 , 
8 0 4 -4 6 , 1018 

assessm ent o f prio rities, 6 6 4 -5 , 
on the A tlantic coast o f F rance, 22 6 , 815 
in Belgium, 8 3 8 n l
in C am bod ia  (K am puchea), 812, 887 
in the C hannel Islands, 2 2 5 -6 , 815 
in C yprus, 835
in the D odecanese islands, 226 , 815 
during  the First W orld  W ar, 804, 8 1 4 -1 5  
funding of, 6 6 7 -8
in G reece, 2 2 7 -9 , 611 , 8 0 4 -5 , 815, 887 
for Jew s, 1 9 9 -2 0 0 , 2 0 2 -4 , 832: see also  

Jew s
in K uw ait and  Iraq , 823, 832 
in L ebanon, 835, 887 
in N icaragua, 640, 673 , 675n53  
in N igeria, 8 1 9 -2 1 , 887 
in Palestine (and occupied  territories), 

52 3 n 2 2 , 832, 835, 887 
for p risoners o f w ar, 584 , 593 , 6 5 8 -7 6 ,

836
during  the Second W orld  W ar, 2 2 2 -9 , 659, 

665 , 804, 832: see also  Second W orld 
W ar

in the Spanish Civil W ar, 2 7 6 -8 , 511 , 804 
for w ounded  and sick servicem en, 5 0 8 -2 4 , 

5 3 8 -4 2 , 836 
see also  Jo in t Relief C om m ission  of the 

In ternational Red C ross 
relief societies, 6 9 -7 1 , 662 , 774, 831 

see also  N a tio n a l Societies o f the Red Cross 
and  C rescent; individual societies

religious conflicts, 134
Rem arks and Proposals su bm itted  b y  the

International C om m itte o f  the R ed C ross, 
314

rep a tria tio n  o f p risoners, 98, 1 0 3 -5 , 135,
1 8 3 -6 , 392 , 57 6 n 4 0 , 635, 638, 639, 
6 4 3 -4 , 6 7 7 -7 0 9 , 921n3 , 995 

after First W orld  W ar, 9 8 -1 0 2 , 135-6 ,
183, 3 9 0 -1 , 693, 8 6 8 -7 0 , 903 

after Second W orld  W ar, 576n32 , 677,
687 , 703, 886 

legal bases for, 186, 6 7 8 -8 9  
IC R C  practice w ith  regard  to , 6 8 9 -7 0 3  

R epose  (hospital ship), 531 
reprisals, 316, 324 , 4 3 2 -4 , 443 , 445 , 

4 5 9 n 4 1 ,n 4 3 , 5 9 3 -4 , 794, 959 
resto ring  fam ily ties, 5 5 5 -7 9 , 7 8 1 -5  

see also  fam ily m essages 
R ethondes A rm istice see A rm istice o f 1918 
Revue internationale de la C roix-R ouge, 147, 

153, 609, 614 , 675n42 , 9 1 9 n l ,  9 3 6 -7 , 
9 4 3 ,9 8 6

see also Bulletin international des Sociétés 
de la C roix-R ouge  

right o f hum an ita rian  initiative, 3 4 6 -5 0 ,
3 5 1 -8 , 398 , 40 6 , 582 , 694 , 734, 740, 
746 , 786, 805, 829, 860, 893, 899,
1 0 2 3 -1

see also  offers o f service by the IC R C  
R om anian  Red C ross, 38, 937 
R otary  C lubs, 141
R u h r o ccupation  (1 9 2 3 -5 ), 132, 133, 1 3 6 -7  
Russia

1 9 1 7 -1 9 9 0  see Soviet Union 
Civil W ar, see R ussian Civil W ar 
C rim ean W ar (1 8 5 4 -6 ), 14, 556 
p re-1917  see im perial Russia 
R evolution  (1917), 250-1  
w ar w ith  Ja p an  (1904—5), 46 , 47 , 49, 

5 9 n l2 2 , 72 -3  
w ar w ith  Poland (1 9 1 9 -2 0 ), 132 
w ar w ith  T urkey  (1 8 7 7 -8 ), 4 9 , 5 9 n l2 5 ,

975
R ussian Civil W ar (1 9 1 7 -2 1 ), 97, 101,

1 1 5 n l0 7 , 132, 133, 2 5 0 -8 , 262 , 291n66 , 
355 , 4 1 5n7  

R ussian Red C ross Society, T he (im perial and 
Soviet), 38, 63, 96, 186, 2 5 2 -6 , 259,
260 , 2 9 1 n 66, 975, 9 7 6 -7 , 9 8 8 -9  

R ussian R evolution  (1917), 2 50 -1  
Russo-Japanese W ar (1 9 0 4 -5 ), 46, 47 , 49, 

5 9 n l2 2 , 7 2 -3  
R usso-T urkish  W ar (1 8 7 7 -8 ), 49 , 5 9 n l2 5 ,

975

‘safe havens’ see under safety zones 
safety zones, 279 , 305 , 748 , 7 5 0 -6 2 , 771
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neutralized  zones (‘safe havens’), 7 5 2 -3 ,
761

see also under hospitals 
St Petersburg D eclaration  (1868), 195, 244, 

42 9 , 718 
Sanctuary (hospital ship), 531 
sanctuary , righ t of, 748 
Santo D om ingo truce (1965), 496n68  
Save the C hildren Fund, 134 
Schlesw ig-H olstein conflict (1864), 30-1  
Second C onvention  see under 1949 G eneva 

C onventions 
Second In ternational C onference o f the Red 

C ross (Berlin, 1869), 4 7 , 48 , 6 1 -2 , 67, 
300, 365 , 370 , 4 9 8 ,5 1 0 , 974 

R esolution  1V/3, 48 , 301 , 38 4 n 6 2 , 499, 
5 1 0 -1 1 , 1010 

Second W orld  W ar, 4, 128, 156, 1 6 7 -2 4 3 , 
2 9 7 -8 , 299 , 41 6 , 511 , 522 , 531 , 5 76n35 , 
6 1 3 -1 4 , 616 , 743, 774 , 778, 828, 848, 
868, 992 

civilian casualties, 719 
p risoners o f w ar, 1 7 6 -9 5 , 347 , 433,

45 9 n 4 4 , 563 , 576n35 , 582 , 593 , 680, 
869, 940

repatria tion  o f p risoners, 1 8 3 -6 , 5 76n32 , 
677, 687 , 703, 886 

R eport o f  the International C om m ittee o f  
the R ed Cross on its A ctivities during 
the Second W orld War, 180, 610, 934 

see also  concen tra tion  cam ps; N azi regime 
in G erm any; p risoners o f w ar; relief 
opera tions; w ar crim inals 

Serbian Red C ross Society, 38 , 4 1 , 42 , 57n81 
Serbo-B ulgarian W ar (1885), 4 1 -2 , 46, 47 ,

49 , 51
Seventh In ternational C onference o f the  Red 

C ross (St Petersburg , 1902), 71, 659, 
9 1 9 n l

Seventeenth In ternational C onference o f the 
Red C ross (Stockholm , 1948), 221 , 314, 
3 3 1 ,3 5 2 , 371, 47 9 , 48 2 , 483 , 617 , 733, 
815, 872, 928, 934 

R esolutions of, 386 , 733, 934 
Shanghai Incident (1932) see M anchurian  

Incident
shipw recked m ilita ry  personnel, 5 2 9 -4 2  
siege w arfa re , 514, 767n83 , 828, 830, 836, 

842n83
siege of Beirut (1982), 4 9 0 -1 , 516, 541, 

8 30-1
siege o f M ad rid  (1936), 2 7 8 -8 0 , 749 
siege o f T ripo li (1983), 516 , 541, 7 5 8 -9 , 

942
Sino-Japanese conflict (1 9 3 7 -9 ), 46 , 48 , 133, 

15 7 -6 2 , 170, 281 , 283 , 42 5 , 481 , 483 , 
682, 739

Shanghai safety zone, 749, 760 
see also  M a n chukuo  

Sino-V ietnam ese conflict (1979), 44 6 , 591, 
610 , 650n29 , 691 , 719, 985 

Six-Day W ar (M iddle East, 1967), 410 ,
4 15n3 , 4 3 4 ,5 1 2 , 624 , 6 3 5 -6 , 700, 702, 
776, 782 , 7 8 6 -7 , 835, 891 

Sixteenth In ternational C onference o f  the Red 
C ross (London, 1938), 127, 217 , 281 ,
2 8 3 -6 , 48 0 , 754 

d ra ft reso lu tion , 2 8 3 -5  
R esolution  IX, 281 , 2 9 5 n l7 2 , 386 , 730 
R esolution  XIV, 386 

Sixth In ternational C onference o f the Red 
Cross (V ienna, 1897), 6 4 -5 , 9 7 6 -7  

Societies for Relief to  W ounded  Soldiers, 17, 
19

see also  N a tio n a l Societies o f  the Red Cross 
and  Red Crescent 

Som ali Red C rescent Society, 943 
South A tlantic (Falk lands/M alvinas), conflict 

(1982), 42 6 , 531 , 5 3 3 -4 , 5 3 5 n l0 , 536, 
610 , 644, 702, 758, 864, 1003n43 

Soviet U nion, 173, 18 6 -9 0 , 23 4 n 9 3 , 251, 
2 5 5 -7 , 355 , 43 9 , 6 1 7 -1 9 , 989 

delegation to  the D iplom atic  C onference 
for the P rotection  o f  W ar Victim s, 
6 1 6 -1 9 , 874, 927 

relations w ith  IC R C , 1 8 6 -9 0 , 2 5 0 -8 , 
9 8 9 -9 0

w ar w ith  P oland (1 9 1 9 -2 0 ), 132 
see also  R ussian Civil W ar; R ussian 

R evolution 
Spanish-A m erican W ar (1898), 46 , 49 , 70,

75, 247 , 4 1 5n7  
Spanish Civil W ar (1 9 3 6 -9 ), 133, 159, 170, 

2 6 6 -8 3 , 299 , 355, 4 1 5 n 7 , 419 , 481 , 483 , 
563 570 , 688 , 722 , 730 , 774, 775, 777 

siege o f  M adrid  (1936), 2 7 8 -8 0 , 749 
see also  fascism 

Spanish Red C ross, 23, 75, 269 , 27 6 , 285, 
4 1 9 , 774 

Special Fund for the D isabled, 522 
spies and  sabo teurs , 6 2 2 -5 , 654n87 , 657 
SS Lotus, 346 
SS Vega, 226
sta rv a tio n , 8 1 -2 , 9 6 -8 , 1 5 7 -8 , 1 6 1 -2 , 169, 

2 2 2 -3 , 2 2 7 -9 , 2 5 1 , 257 , 2 7 7 -8 , 451 , 
4 5 5 -6 , 637, 658, 671 , 715, 745, 8 0 4 -5 , 
809, 8 1 0 -1 2 , 816, 8 1 8 -2 1 , 8 2 8 -9 , 
8 3 2 -4 , 1 0 0 9 -1 0 ,1 0 1 3  

S tockholm  Conference see Seventeenth 
In ternational C onference o f the Red 
C ross

subm arine w arfa re , 181, 5 3 1 -2  
S udetenland crisis, 171, 283 
Suez C anal, 782
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see also  Six-Day W ar; Suez conflict; Yom 
K ippur W ar 

Suez conflict (1956), 4 1 4 , 4 1 5 n 3 , 47 6 , 512, 
531 , 633 , 700, 701 , 731, 7 9 6 -7 , 832, 
835, 864, 8 8 9 -9 0 , 1003n43 
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As the founder of the International Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Movement and promoter of the Geneva Conventions 
for the protection of war victims, the International Committee 
of the Red Cross has been represented on most battlefields for 
over a century. Nevertheless, more than 130 years after its 
establishment the ICRC remains largely unknown.

Although everyone has heard of the ‘International Red  
Cross', the last-resort institution from which miracles are 
expected in times of great disasters, very few are familiar with 
its structure, its role and its potential for action, and even fewer 
are aware of the International Committee itself. International 
lawyers, for their part, have carefully avoided any close study of 
an institution which sits uneasily with their mode of thought and 
constantly defies classification in traditional legal categories.

How the International Committee of the Red Cross is 
constituted, what tasks are assigned to it and what principles 
guide its work -  these are some of the questions which the author 
seeks to answer, by adopting a combined historical and legal 
approach designed to show how the development of international 
humanitarian law, of which it is both promoter and trustee, 
mirrors and is in turn reflected in the action taken by the ICRC.

This work, written in a simple and direct style, is primarily 
intended for all those involved in humanitarian action, but also 
for all those who are concerned about the protection of human 
beings amongst the horrors of war.

François Bugnion, Bachelor o f  Arts and D octor o f  Political 
Science, jo in ed  the International Committee o f  the Red Cross in 
1970. He se w e d  the institution in Israel and the occupied  
territories (1970-2), Bangladesh (1973—4), Turkey and Cyprus 
(1974), Chad (1978) and Vietnam and Cambodia (1979). From 
1989 to 1996 he was Deputy Director o f  the IC R C ’s Department 
o f  Principles and Law, and from  1996 to 1998 he held the 
position o f  D elegate General fo r  Eastern Europe and Central 
Asia. He is now D irector fo r  International Law and Cooperation  
at the ICRC.
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